SPRINGER REFERENCE

## NAGES NAGARATNAM KUJAN NAGARATNAM GARY CHEUK

# Geriatric Diseases

**Evaluation and Management** 



Geriatric Diseases

Nages Nagaratnam • Kujan Nagaratnam Gary Cheuk

# **Geriatric Diseases**

## **Evaluation and Management**

With 90 Figures and 79 Tables



Nages Nagaratnam The University of Sydney Westmead Clinical School Westmead, NSW, Australia

Gary Cheuk Rehabilitation and Aged Care Service Blacktown-Mt Druitt Hospital Mount Druitt, NSW, Australia Kujan Nagaratnam The University of Sydney Westmead Clinical School Westmead, NSW, Australia

ISBN 978-3-319-33433-2 ISBN 978-3-319-33434-9 (eBook) ISBN 978-3-319-33435-6 (print and electronic bundle) https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9

Library of Congress Control Number: 2017964114

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved by the Publisher, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilms or in any other physical way, and transmission or information storage and retrieval, electronic adaptation, computer software, or by similar or dissimilar methodology now known or hereafter developed.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, service marks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

The publisher, the authors and the editors are safe to assume that the advice and information in this book are believed to be true and accurate at the date of publication. Neither the publisher nor the authors or the editors give a warranty, express or implied, with respect to the material contained herein or for any errors or omissions that may have been made. The publisher remains neutral with regard to jurisdictional claims in published maps and institutional affiliations.

Printed on acid-free paper

This Springer imprint is published by the registered company Springer International Publishing AG part of Springer Nature

The registered company address is: Gewerbestrasse 11, 6330 Cham, Switzerland

To our wives Rajarajeswari, Gowrie and Danielle

## Preface

Many developed countries have experienced ageing demographics since the early 1900s, especially in the oldest old, the ones over 85. This trend of increased longevity showed little signs of abatement thus far, but with the increased prevalence of lifestyle diseases such as obesity, type II diabetes and hypertension, some had predicted that it will slow or may even reverse.

Ageing is associated with a multitude of physiological changes and a prevalence of multiple co-morbidities. This often leads to atypical presentations of common diseases. For example, it is common for an infective illness to present with falls, cognitive or functional decline. It is also known that the age of onset can lead to different disease presentation as in the case of late-onset Parkinson's disease, where the typical resting tremor is often absent. It is therefore important for clinicians managing older persons to have an acute awareness of the way that age-related physiological changes and co-existing co-morbidities can influence the way an older person presents.

*Geriatric Medicine: Evaluation and Management* provides a comprehensive overview of the *importance of age of onset on the presentation of common diseases in the elderly.* Apart from providing intense information on a given subject, it also provides means for self-assessment with a combination of multiple choice, short answer and extended matching questions which are based on the text. Interesting short cases are also included. The extensive use of tables and figures throughout the book and a box for key points at the end of each part should be a great assistance to time-poor readers.

The book contains 21 parts arranged by organ system and is structured to cover the specific clinical sub-specialities with emphasis on the age at onset. They are divided into introduction, clinical expression followed by diagnosis and treatment. Many parts follow a common pattern with headings and sub-headings. The text offers the primary care physicians, junior doctors, medical undergraduates, specialist nurses and others working in aged-care settings a systematic approach to geriatric medicine. The book we believe will be a companion to the one published earlier, by the same authors *Diseases in the Elderly: Age-Related Changes and Pathophysiology*.

Nages Nagaratnam Kujan Nagaratnam Gary Cheuk

## Acknowledgements

We thank Mr. Luke Elias (Physical Medicine), Dr. Duncan Guy (Cardiology), Dr. Logan Kanagaratnam (Cardiology), Prof. Arumugam Manoharan (Haematology), Prof. Mahendra Somasunderam (Neurology), Dr. J. Sarks (Ophthalmology), Dr. A. PunniaMoorthy (Oral and Maxillofacial) for their help in many ways. A special thanks to Assoc. Prof. WM Amoaku (University of Nottingham), Dr. Derek Davies (Dermatology), Prof. Nicholas Manolios (The University of Sydney), Dr. Thiaga Nadaraja (ENT) and Dr. P. Nithianandan (Ophthalmology) for kindly providing numerous figures, and Mr. Yogan Nagaratnam, Mr. Panjan Nagaratnam (for photographs), Sai Aditiya Nagaratnam, Nathan Nagaratnam and Manisha Nagaratnam for their assistance.

## Disclaimer

Continuous development and research in the fields of medicine, science technology and health care result in ongoing changes in the domains of clinical practice as evidence continues to evolve rapidly. We have taken reasonable care and effort to provide materials which are current, accurate and balanced at the time of publication.

We and the publishers do not accept responsibility or liability for any errors in the text or any consequences arising from the information, for instance, to take the drug dosages as correct. The information provided is neutral and for general education and does not replace interaction with the practicing clinician. Clinicians should depend on their own experience when providing advice or treatment.

We have acknowledged the sources and works of the cited sites at the appropriate locations in the text and references. We have used the source materials in the sense of fair use and extend our apology for any oversight. Readers are advised to cross-reference and confirm points relevant to them.

## Contents

Part	Cardiovascular Diseases in the Elderly	1
1	Heart Failure	3
2	Cardiac Arrhythmias	17
3	Infective Endocarditis	29
4	Coronary Artery Disease	37
5	Valvular Heart Disease in the Elderly	47
6	Hypertension in the Elderly	57
7	Peripheral Arterial Disease	67
Part	I Respiratory Diseases in the Elderly	75
8	Pneumonia in Geriatric Patients	77
9	Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD)	89
10	Asthma in the Elderly	99
11	Lung Cancer in the Elderly	105
12	Pulmonary Embolism	113
13	Sleep Disorders	121
Part	III Disorders of the Digestive Tract in the Elderly	125
14	The Oesophagus and Oesophageal Disorders	127
15	Peptic Ulcer Disease in the Elderly	143
16	Colorectal Cancer	147
17	Inflammatory Bowel Disease in the Elderly	153
18	Gastrointestinal Bleeding in the Elderly	161

19	Acute Abdominal Pain in the Elderly	169
20	Infectious Diarrhoeas in the Elderly	179
Part	IV Liver Diseases in the Elderly	187
21	Viral Hepatitis in the Elderly	189
22	Chronic Liver Disease	203
23	Hepatocellular Carcinoma	217
24	Ascites in the Elderly	221
Part	V Blood Disorders in the Elderly	227
25	The Anaemias	229
26	Myelodysplastic Syndromes	239
27	Myeloproliferative Neoplasms	243
28	Immunoproliferative Disorders	253
29	Lymphoproliferative Disorders	259
Part the l	VI Renal and Lower Urinary Tract Disorders in Elderly	267
30	Glomerular Disease in the Elderly	269
31	Renovascular Disease in the Elderly	273
32	Acute Kidney Injury	277
33	Chronic Kidney Disease in the Elderly	• • •
34	Prostate Cland and Related Disorders	287
35		287 297
	Male Sexual Dysfunction: Erectile Dysfunction (ED)	287 297 309
Part	Male Sexual Dysfunction: Erectile Dysfunction (ED)         VII       Neurological Disorders in the Elderly	287 297 309 315
Part 36	Male Sexual Dysfunction: Erectile Dysfunction (ED)         VII       Neurological Disorders in the Elderly         Parkinson's Disease	287 297 309 <b>315</b> 317
Part 36 37	Male Sexual Dysfunction: Erectile Dysfunction (ED)         VII       Neurological Disorders in the Elderly         Parkinson's Disease         Multisystem Atrophy (MSA)	287 297 309 <b>315</b> 317 329
Part 36 37 38	Male Sexual Dysfunction: Erectile Dysfunction (ED)         VII       Neurological Disorders in the Elderly         Parkinson's Disease         Multisystem Atrophy (MSA)         Motor Neurone Disease	287 297 309 <b>315</b> 317 329 333
Part 36 37 38 39	Male Sexual Dysfunction: Erectile Dysfunction (ED)         VII       Neurological Disorders in the Elderly         Parkinson's Disease         Multisystem Atrophy (MSA)         Motor Neurone Disease         Multiple Sclerosis	287 297 309 <b>315</b> 317 329 333 337
Part 36 37 38 39 40	Male Sexual Dysfunction: Erectile Dysfunction (ED)         VII       Neurological Disorders in the Elderly         Parkinson's Disease         Multisystem Atrophy (MSA)         Motor Neurone Disease         Multiple Sclerosis         Peripheral Neuropathy	287 297 309 <b>315</b> 317 329 333 337 343
Part 36 37 38 39 40 41	Male Sexual Dysfunction: Erectile Dysfunction (ED)         VII       Neurological Disorders in the Elderly         Parkinson's Disease         Multisystem Atrophy (MSA)         Motor Neurone Disease         Multiple Sclerosis         Peripheral Neuropathy         Disorders of Neuromuscular Transmission	2877 2977 3099 <b>315</b> 3177 3299 3333 3377 3433 3511

Part	VIII Metabolic Bone Disorders in the Elderly	369
43	Osteoporosis	371
44	Osteomalacia	383
45	Paget's Disease	387
46	Osteoporotic Fracture and Management	393
Part	IX Endocrine Disorders in the Elderly	401
47	Diabetes Mellitus in the Elderly	403
<b>48</b>	Thyroid Disease in the Older Patient	419
49	Hyperparathyroidism	433
Part Meta	X Electrolyte Disturbances and Disorders of Mineral abolism in the Elderly	441
50	Disorders of Sodium	443
51	Disorders of Potassium	451
52	Disorders of Calcium Metabolism	457
Part	XI Disorders of the Musculo-skeletal System in	
the l	Elderly	463
53	The Spine	465
54	Large Joints	475
Part	XII Arthritides in the Elderly	483
55	Rheumatoid Arthritis	485
56	Polymyalgia Rheumatica	501
57	Psoriatic Arthropathy	507
58	Spondyloarthritis	513
59	Osteoarthritis	517
60	Crystal-Induced Arthritis	523
60 Part	Crystal-Induced Arthritis	523 533

Part	XIV Connective Tissue Disorders in the Elderly	547
62	Systemic Lupus Erythematosus	549
63	Systemic Sclerosis (SSc)	555
64	Sjogren's Syndrome	561
65	Overlap Syndromes and Inflammatory Myopathies	565
Part	XV Organic Disorders of the Brain	569
66	Acute Delirium in the Elderly: Diagnosis and Management .	571
67	The Dementias	579
68	Neurodegenerative Disorders	589
69	Behavioural and Psychological Symptoms of Dementia (BSPD) and Management	613
70	Drug Management of the Dementias	623
71	Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI)	629
Part	XVI Psychiatry of Older Adults	635
72	Mood Disorders (Major Depression, Bipolar Disorder)	637
73	Anxiety and Anxiety Disorders in Later Life	653
74	Late-Life Psychosis	659
75	Suicide in the Elderly	667
76	Substance Abuse in the Elderly	673
Part	XVII Cerebrovascular Diseases in the Elderly	679
77	Stroke in the Elderly	681
<b>78</b>	Transient Ischaemic Attack (TIA)	709
<b>79</b>	Primary and Secondary Prevention of Stroke	715
80	Carotid Artery Disease in the Elderly	725
Part	XVIII Hearing Loss and Related Problems	
in th	e Elderly	731
81	Common Ear Problems in the Elderly	733
82	Vertigo/Dizziness in the Elderly	741
83	Tinnitus	749

Part XIX Visual Problems in the Elderly	753
84 Loss/Low Vision	. 755
85 Blurred Vision	. 773
86 Dry Eye	. 777
Part XX Skin Disorders in the Elderly	781
87 Common Skin Disorders in the Elderly	. 783
88 Pruritus in the Elderly	. 795
89 Chronic Leg and Foot Ulcers in the Elderly	. 799
Part XXI Oral and Oral-Related Disorders in the Elderly	805
90 Oral Issues in the Elderly	. 807
91 Oral-Related Disorders	. 815
92 Oral Manifestations of Systemic Disease	. 821
Index	. 825

## About the Authors

Nages Nagaratnam, OAM, MD, FRACP, FRCPA, FRCP, FACC, FCCP, is Clinical Associate Professor at the Westmead Clinical School, the University of Sydney, and was Conjoint Associate Professor in the School of Medicine, College of Health and Science at the University of Western Sydney, Australia. He graduated and obtained the Doctorate in Medicine from the University of Ceylon and was for many years Consultant Physician in Internal Medicine in Sri Lanka and Senior Physician at the General Hospital, Colombo, the premier teaching hospital. He is a founder Fellow of the National Academy of Sciences of Sri Lanka and was President Section A of the Sri Lanka Association for the Advancement of Science. In Australia he was a Consultant Physician in Geriatric and Internal Medicine at the Blacktown-Mt Druitt and Westmead Hospitals. He has an almost lifelong commitment to training and guiding the careers of generation of young doctors. He has authored more than 200 scientific publications in both national and international journals. His interests spanned themes from many fields of medicine with continuous clinical research over several years. In the last two decades, his interests are in geriatrics, rehabilitation, stroke and stroke rehabilitation.

**Kujan Nagaratnam,** MBBS (UNSW), FRACP, graduated in Medicine from the University of New South Wales in 1988. He did his internal medical training and advanced training in Geriatric Medicine and Stroke Medicine at Westmead and Royal Prince Alfred Hospitals, Sydney. He obtained his Fellowship of the Royal Australasian College of Physicians (FRACP) in 1997. He held Senior Staff Specialist appointments in General, Geriatric Medicine and Stroke Medicine at Westmead Hospital and Blacktown-Mt Druitt Hospitals until 2012. He is also Visiting Consultant Physician at the Norwest Private and Westmead Private Hospitals in Sydney. He is currently the Chairman and Head of the Department of Geriatric Medicine and Stroke Medicine, Norwest Private Hospital, Sydney. His academic interests include teaching both undergraduate and postgraduate medical students. He is a Clinical Senior Lecturer in Medicine at the University of Sydney. His special interests are stroke medicine, cognitive impairment and dementia, neurological diseases in the elderly and post-operative medical management of elderly patients.

**Gary Cheuk,** MBBS (UNSW), FRACP, graduated from the University of New South Wales in 1985 with honours. He commenced basic physician training in Dunedin (New Zealand) and St George Hospital (Sydney). He underwent advanced training in Geriatric Medicine at Concord and Westmead Hospitals and was granted Fellowship of the Royal Australasian College of Physicians in 1993. In the following year, he became Director of Rehabilitation and Aged Care Service at Blacktown-Mt Druitt Hospital, a position he still occupies. Dr. Cheuk has been involved in undergraduate and postgraduate teaching for many years. Service planning and development are areas of interest for Dr. Cheuk, and he was instrumental in the establishment of the Stroke Unit at Blacktown Hospital and the building of the Rehabilitation Hub at Mt-Druitt Hospital. His clinical interests include dementia care, Parkinson's disease and related disorders, stroke medicine and musculo-skeletal diseases in the older persons.

## Part I

## **Cardiovascular Diseases in the Elderly**

With the increase in life expectancy, more so in the developed countries, there will be an increasing number of elderly with cardiovascular disease (CVD). Age is the most important factor in cardiovascular risk scores. With increasing age there are alterations in structure and function of the heart and vasculature. Part I reviews the more important cardiac and vascular diseases. Heart failure is largely a disease of the elderly and is the major cause of disability. Heart failure survival is not appreciably improving. With the increase in the prevalence of heart failure in the elderly it is a major public health problem. As the population ages, there will be an increase in prevalence and severity of cardiac arrhythmias. The older patients are at high risk of contracting infective endocarditis due to the use of inbody cardiac devices. Coronary artery disease (CAD) is the most common form of heart disease in the world today and its prevalence increases with age. There is an increase in the number of elderly patients affected by valvular heart diseases, which is a significant cause of morbidity and mortality. Hypertension is among the leading cause of disease and death with significant evidence that good control is associated with marked reduction on risk of heart disease, morbidity, and mortality. Atherosclerosis is by far the commonest pathological feature of PAD and accounts for more than 80% of peripheral arterial disease.

## Check for updates

## **Heart Failure**

#### Contents

Introduction	4
Clinical Manifestations	5
Diagnosis	5
Management	6
Prevention Measures	6
Treatment	7
Systolic Heart Failure	8
Drugs Used in Heart Failure	8
Angiotensin-Converting Enzyme (ACE)	8
Angiotensin-Recentor Blockers (ARBs)	8
Beta-Blockers	10
Aldosterone Antagonists	10
Ivabradine	10
Ionotropic Agents	10
Vasodilators	11
Fluid and Electrolyte Abnormalities in	
Heart Failure	11
Non-pharmacological Therapies	11
Impact of Heart Failure	11
References	13

#### Abstract

This chapter provides an overview of heart failure, prevalence and mechanisms followed by an update on the clinical management. The prevalence heart failure is likely to increase over the next few decades with the increase in world population and in over 65 years. With increasing age, there are alterations in structure and function of the heart and vasculature which may eventually affect the cardiovascular performance. Age is the most important factor in cardiovascular risk scores. Heart failure is largely a disease of the elderly and is the major cause of disability in the elderly. The elderly are inclined to developing heart failure as a result of age-related changes in the cardiovascular system and high prevalence of coronary heart disease and hypertension. Older patients could present with confusion, sleeplessness, agitation, depression, loss of appetite or nausea, weakness, cough and breathlessness on exertion. The management of heart failure is dictated by the mechanism underlying the heart failure. Patients with systolic heart failure had higher death rates than patients with diastolic heart failure although the death rates in the latter group were still much higher than those without heart failure. There have been considerable advances in the treatment of heart failure, yet the mortality remains high at 50% after 5 years. The case for heart failure prevention is very strong. The impact of heart failure will significantly increase with the population ageing and poses a heavy burden on the healthcare system.

#### Keywords

Heart failure · Systolic heart failure · Diastolic heart failure · Impact of heart failure · B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP) · Cardiovascular ageing

#### Introduction

With the increase in life expectancy more so in the developed countries, there will be an increasing number of elderly people, and this trend will continue. The oldest old (<85 years) are the fastest growing segment of the population, and in the United States, they constitute 27% of this older segment of the population [1]. What this means is there will be an increase in the number of elderly people with cardiovascular disease (CVD). Age is the most important factor in cardiovascular risk scores [2, 3]. In the United States, 82% of all deaths were attributed to CVD in the adults aged >65 years [4]. CVD remains the most significant cause of death in the United Kingdom [5]. With increasing age, there are alterations in structure and function of the heart and vasculature which may eventually affect the cardiovascular performance [6]. It is likely that cardiovascular ageing involves mechanisms which are the result of a

variety of insults such as oxidative stress, inflammation, non-enzymatic glycation and changes in the cardiovascular gene [7].

Heart failure is largely a disease of the elderly [8] and is the major cause of disability in the elderly. Increasing age itself is a risk factor in its development for about half of all heart failures occur in the over 70-year age group [8]. The overall incidence of congestive heart failure increases with age and affects 10% of people over the age of 65 years [9]. In one study of 5,532 men and women over the age of 65 years with average age of 74 years, 5% had heart failure; 45% with heart failure died within 6-7 years compared to 16% without heart failure in the same period [10]. After the age of 65 years, the incidence of heart failure approximates 10 per 1,000 people increasing to 100 per 1,000 people in those over 80 years [11]. The incidence of congestive heart failure among community-dwelling elderly is 7–8% after the age of 75 [12]. In the United States, 5.7 million individuals have heart failure [13]. Improvement in life expectancy of patients with ischaemic heart disease has contributed at least partly to the rise in the prevalence of heart failure with preserved ejection fraction [14], while the death rate remains unchanged [15].

Its prevalence is likely to increase over the next few decades with the increase in world population and in over 65 years. Heart failure affects 10% or more of patients over the age of 80 years with an annual incidence of 20-30 cases per 1,000 persons [16]. In Scotland the prevalence was 7.1 in 1,000 increasing with age to 90.1 in 1,000 among patients more than 85 years, and the incidence of heart failure rose in the age group from 2.0 in 1,000 to 22.4 [17]. Approximately 80% of those hospitalised with heart failure are in the 65 years or more age group. The elderly are inclined to developing chronic heart failure as a result of age-related changes in the cardiovascular system and high prevalence of coronary heart disease and hypertension [18]. There have been considerable advances in the treatment of heart failure, yet the mortality remains high at 50% after 5 years [19].

There is a sharp rise in the prevalence of heart failure in the elderly, but in a significant proportion, the systolic function is normal or near normal. About 55% [20] to 62% [10] of the patients 65 years and over with heart failure had normal systolic function. In 15% it was borderline or decreased and clearly abnormal in 22% [10]. In another study, over half (55%) had normal left ventricular systolic function, and there was a distinct gender difference, 67% of women had normal systolic function [20, 21] compared to 42% men [21]. Patients with systolic heart failure had higher death rates than patients with diastolic heart failure although the death rates in the latter group were still much higher than those without heart failure [10]. The common causes of heart failure are shown in Box 1.

#### Box 1 Common Causes of Congestive Heart Failure in the Elderly

Hypertension can lead to systolic and/or diastolic dysfunction.

Coronary artery disease can lead to acute or chronic heart failure.

Cardiomyopathy-hypertrophy, alcohol and viruses are common causes.

Aortic stenosis-calcific, atherosclerotic, degenerative.

Mitral regurgitation: ischaemia, annular, calcification, myxomatous degeneration.

Cor pulmonale: signs of right heart failure.

Senile amyloidosis.

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

The presentation of elderly patients with heart failure is often unusual when compared with younger patients. Age-related changes in cardiac structure and function contribute to this pathology. Older patients could present with confusion, sleeplessness, agitation, depression, loss of appetite or nausea, weakness, cough and breathlessness on exertion. The physical examination too could be atypical, for example, the crackles in the lungs are frequently the result of pulmonary disease and the swelling of the ankles can be secondary to malnutrition or venous insufficiency in older people and not indicative of heart failure. Two specific signs of heart failure in older patients are elevation of the jugular venous pressure and/or a third heart sound. Heart failure results in impairment of the functional capacity and quality of life of patients. The degree of effort necessary to bring about symptoms has been used in a system to classify the severity of heart failure by the New York Heart Association (NYHA).

#### Diagnosis

The signs and symptoms are similar in both systolic heart failure and heart failure-preserved ejection fraction (HF-PEF), and to make a diagnosis, it would be necessary to measure the left ventricular ejection fraction [22, 23]. Heart failure is largely a clinical diagnosis based on a careful history and physical examination and supported by investigations. It is characterised by specific symptoms in the history and signs in the physical examination. Nevertheless making a precise diagnosis can be difficult more so in the elderly. There is no single diagnostic test for cardiac failure for its diagnosis is based on the clinical history and physical examination. Clinicians in a casualty department in an American hospital were uncertain in diagnosis of cardiac failure in 40% of the patients especially in those who presented with dyspnoea and had difficulty in differentiating dyspnoea due to cardiac failure and dyspnoea due to other causes [24].

The electrocardiogram (ECG), chest x-ray, serum electrolytes, urea, creatinine, liver function and thyroid function tests are the usual tests done. Clinical assessment is followed by the assessment of left ventricular function by electrocardiography. A normal ECG for all practical purposes rules out heart failure due to systolic dysfunction [25]. Echocardiography may be necessary in most patients with symptoms and signs of heart failure, breathlessness associated with atrial fibrillation, in those with high risk for left ventricular dysfunction and in those with a murmur and breathlessness. The echocardiography helps to assess left ventricular function and identify the causes of heart failure, for example, valvular, left ventricular hypertrophy and regional wall abnormalities, suggesting coronary artery disease among others. The information obtained is quantitated to measure left ventricular ejection fraction, evaluate regional wall abnormalities and measure wall thickness and ventricular volumes and dimensions. Doppler measurement of mitral valve inflow profile helps in the diagnosis of diastolic dysfunction.

Echocardiography is rarely available in general practice or smaller emergency departments where patients with early symptoms present. More recently, it had been shown that the estimation of the B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP) and its N-terminal fragment (N-terminal pro-B-type natriuretic peptide (NT pro BNP)) could be a useful tool in the diagnosis of clinical heart failure or in screening for left ventricular systolic dysfunction [26]. BNP is a neurohormone produced by the heart muscles and is released when the heart muscles are overstretched [27]. It is sensitive but not specific for the diagnosis of heart failure [28]. BNP levels are also affected by conditions such as pulmonary embolism, renal failure, obstructive pulmonary disease and cirrhosis of the liver which may lead to moderate elevations of BNP plasma concentrations of 100-400 pg/ml [27]. Angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors, angiotensin receptor blockers (ARBs) and spironolactone have been shown to decrease BNP in parallel with clinical and haemodynamic improvement [27]. The test performance appears to decline with increasing patient age [26]. However it has been found that BNP is not only useful in the diagnosis of heart failure but also in determining the seriousness and likely outcome. In about 20% of the patients however with longterm stable heart failure, normal levels may be seen [27]. Its optimal utility use has yet to be determined [29] in the clinical setting.

#### Management

The management of heart failure is dictated by the mechanism underlying the heart failure. More than half of the patients over 65 years of age with heart failure have relatively intact left ventricular ejection fraction (LVEF) of >40%and are considered to have left ventricular diastolic dysfunction (HF-PEF) [30]. There is impaired relaxation and reduced compliance ("increased stiffness") of the myocardium. Those individuals with heart failure and a left ventricular ejection fraction of <40% had left ventricular systolic dysfunction (systolic heart failure). The distinction is necessary for specific treatment in one may be inappropriate for the other. There is however a substantial overlap between the two conditions.

The important element in the diagnostic evaluation is to determine the aetiology. The echocardiogram (ECHO) helps not only to determine whether the LVEF is normal or abnormal but also determines whether the left ventricular wall is normal or abnormal and any other structural abnormalities such as valvular abnormalities and pericarditis among others. Coronary heart disease and hypertension are common aetiologies of heart failure in the elderly and often coexist. Valvular heart diseases - aortic stenosis and mitral regurgitation - are also common in the older age groups, whereas hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, dilated cardiomyopathy non-ischaemic and restrictive cardiomyopathy are less common [30]. In the elderly, there is a shift from coronary heart disease to hypertension as the most common actiology in the development of chronic heart failure, features that distinguish chronic heart failure in the elderly from chronic heart failure in the middle-aged and involving an increasing proportion of women [30]. This is followed by the identification of any precipitant cause for the heart failure such as infection, anaemia, fever, pneumonia, thyrotoxicosis or excessive salt intake and/or excessive alcohol intake and certain non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs such as indomethacin and ibuprofen.

#### **Prevention Measures**

In the past few years, there has been a shift in emphasis towards prevention in those who are at risk for heart failure. The American College of Cardiology and American Heart Association (ACC/AHA) in its 2013 Guidelines Update [31] provides revised evidence-based recommendations for further treatment of chronic heart failure. Those at risk for heart failure and those in heart failure were categorised into stages in their development of heart failure. Those at risk for heart failure were divided into two stages A and B. Stage A were those who were at high risk for HF without any structural heart disease or symptoms of HF and included patients with hypertension, atherosclerotic disease, diabetes, obesity and metabolic syndrome and those with a family history of cardiomyopathy and those using cardiotoxins. Stage B were those with structural heart disease but without signs and symptoms of HF, and they included those in Stage A who developed structural heart disease and patients with previous myocardial infarction, asymptomatic valvular disease and left ventricular remodelling (dilatation and/or hypertrophy). Those in heart failure were designated Stages C and D. Stage C embraced all those with known structural heart disease with prior or current symptoms of HF and Stage D patients with refractory HF requiring special interventions.

The case for heart failure prevention is very strong. In the Australian National Vascular Disease Prevention Alliance (NVDPA) guidelines, absolute risk is categorised as low, moderate and high [32]. The absolute risk is calculated as the probability of the stroke, TIA, myocardial infarction, angina, peripheral arterial disease or heart failure within the next 5 years [33]. Regardless of the risk level, individuals should all receive similar lifestyle advice (Box 2), and with moderate risk, drug therapy is considered only if the risk does not decrease in 3–6 months following lifestyle advice [34]. Primary care physicians are in a unique position to initiate preventive interventions in this age group.

#### Box 2 Modifiable Risk Factors in Preventive Intervention

To keep physically active To stop smoking To eat healthy To reduce alcohol intake and illicit drug use

## Box 2 Modifiable Risk Factors in Preventive Intervention (continued)

- To control blood pressure (BP <120/ 80 mmHg)
- To reduce weight
- To control cholesterol (total cholesterol <5 mmol/L; LDL <3 mmol)

To achieve good glycaemic and blood pressure control in diabetics (HbA1c 6.2–7.5%; BP <130/85 mmHg)

Information sources: Nelson and Doust [34]

#### Treatment

Heart failure with preserved ejection fraction (HF-PEF) – diastolic heart failure).

The treatment of diastolic heart failure today is still empirical [35]. Because of the steep left ventricular pressure-volume relationship, these patients are very sensitive to diuretics. Care should be taken to avoid hypovolaemia in the use of diuretics and to avoid them unless there is frank pulmonary oedema. Beta-blockers are useful to control the heart rate or maintain atrial contraction and have the advantage of treating underlying hypertension or ischaemia. In the Seniors study, beta-blocker nebivolol was found to reduce hospitalisation due systolic and diastolic heart failure. It has vasodilator properties and is well tolerated and effective in heart failure in the elderly [36]. Alternatively or if the beta-blockers are poorly tolerated or contraindicated, calcium channel blockers (diltiazem or verapamil) which promote ventricular relaxation and heart rate reduction can be used provided there is no systolic dysfunction in which case these agents may reflect myocardial contractility and may lead to promote pulmonary oedema [37]. Angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors promote the regression of left ventricular hypertrophy and control blood pressure and have been advocated [38]. In diastolic heart failure, ARBs have the potential to decrease morbidity but not mortality [39], and it

has been reported that statin therapy has the ability to decrease mortality [40]. In addition to betablockers, calcium antagonists and ACE inhibitors, digoxin and diuretics may play a role [20]. The optimal management of diastolic heart failure is evolving.

#### Systolic Heart Failure

Specific drug therapy for systolic heart failure can be considered in two categories, namely, (i) agents to improve cardiac function and prognosis based on the evidence that they decrease mortality and morbidity and (ii) agents to relieve symptom [41] such as diuretics, digoxin and restriction of dietary sodium. The former include the ACE inhibitors, angiotensin receptor blockers (ARBs), betablockers and spironolactone. Statin therapy is associated with lowering mortality in systolic heart failure [42]. An Algorithm 1 is provided that summarises the approach involved in the management of heart failure.

#### **Drugs Used in Heart Failure**

The pharmacotherapy in the elderly is no different to that of the young, but because of the presence of co-morbidities, the elderly require a multidisciplinary approach [30]. Because of ageing and alteration of the pharmacodynamics and pharmacokinetics, safe and effective treatment of heart failure in the elderly requires an understanding of clinical pharmacology of the drugs used. The ACC/AHA Guidelines Update [31] emphasised the important role of neurohormonal blockade by ACE inhibitors, ARBs, beta-adrenergic blockers and aldosterone antagonists, their roles in combined therapy and the selective addition of isosorbide nitrate and hydralazine [43].

#### Angiotensin-Converting Enzyme (ACE) Inhibitors

ACE inhibitors are efficient and important therapeutic agents for the treatment of cardiovascular disease in the elderly [44]. ACE inhibitors have been shown to improve survival in patients with heart failure due to systolic dysfunction, improve quality of life, increase exercise tolerance and reduce related hospitalisation [45, 46]. ACE inhibitors have good tolerability, and most drop-outs are due to sideeffects such as cough (15%) [47], dizziness, hyperkalaemia, hypotension, altered taste and rarely angioedema (1 in 100) [47]. ACE inhibitors should be the initial baseline treatment in all patients with heart failure and systolic dysfunction unless there is a contraindication or inability to tolerate the drug. Normalisation of diastolic stiffness and regression in fibrous tissue may occur with ACE inhibition [48] with improvement in diastolic function [20].

ACE inhibitors may exacerbate renal insufficiency, and this is common in the elderly. Some rise in urea, creatinine and potassium is expected after commencing ACE inhibitor. The ACE inhibitors and angiotensin receptor blockers (ARBs) act on the kidney by reducing glomerular pressure which results in a decrease in eGFR and increase in the creatinine level. If the increase is small and asymptomatic, no action is necessary. First-dose hypotension may be minimised when initiating therapy in the elderly by smaller dose and control of such risk factors as pre-existing hypotension, excessive diuresis and low serum sodium levels. Patients with heart failure often have low blood pressure which limits the dose of ACE inhibitor or ARB prescribed. It is advisable to start on a low dose and the patient told to either sit or lie down for 2-4 h after the first dose and also to consider stopping diuretic for 24 h. The dose is doubled in two weekly intervals. The blood pressure, renal function and serum potassium should be checked before treatment, 1-2 weeks after starting at each dose increase until stable and then at least annually. The viable evidence is that there is no difference among the available ACE inhibitors. Absolute contraindications to their use are known bilateral renal artery stenosis and angioedema [47].

#### **Angiotensin-Receptor Blockers (ARBs)**

ARBs are comparable to ACE inhibitors in reducing mortality and hospitalisations. They do



cause cough less frequently and are reasonable alternatives to ACE inhibitors in those with cough or angioedema. There is a risk of hypotension, hyperkalaemia or renal dysfunction which is greater when combined with another ACE inhibitor or aldosterone antagonists. Many of the considerations are similar to ACE inhibitors. Patients with heart failure and with severe hypotension therefore cannot tolerate ARBs or ACE inhibitors and with significant worsening of renal function or hyperkalaemia have a very high mortality. The Candesartan in Heart Failure (CHARM) trials revealed that for patients intolerant to ACE inhibitors, the use of ARBs gave comparable benefits [49], but there was no benefit by the combination of both [50].

#### **Beta-Blockers**

Significant reduction in the mortality has been shown in patients with systolic heart failure who are on long-acting metoprolol or carvedilol and who are already taking ACE inhibitors [51, 52] unless there is a contraindication to their use. Potential complications are initial worsening heart failure, hypotension, bradycardia and heart block. Initiation and uptitration are best undertaken in consultation with a specialist. To minimise complications, start with an extremely small dose and increase gradually every 2 weeks, and if the small dose is tolerated, adjust the dose of other drugs such as diuretics while monitoring the heart rate, blood pressure and daily weight.

#### Aldosterone Antagonists

These are required for the long-term suppression of circulating levels of aldosterone. In diastolic dysfunction, there are increased levels of aldosterone due to activation of the renin-angiotensinaldosterone system [20]. Excess of aldosterone is said to play a crucial role in altering normal cardiac tissue with fibrosis [20], and aldosterone antagonists inhibit this process. Spironolactone is the most widely used aldosterone antagonist and should be considered in selected patients with moderate to severe heart failure. It could cause life-threatening hyperkalaemia and the risk of which is increased with concomitant use of ACE inhibitors. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory agents should be avoided, and potassium supplements should be ceased or reduced. Potassium levels and renal function should be monitored in 3 days following commencement and at 1 week and then monthly for at least the first 3 months. Gynaecomastia and other antiandrogen effects can occur. The initial dose should be small.

Newer more selective aldosterone blockers, for example, eplerenone, have lesser antiandrogenic and progestational effects than spironolactone thus enhancing tolerability [53]. Together with ACE inhibitors, loop diuretics and digoxin, the

#### Ivabradine

Ivabradine (Coralan) is a selective inhibitor of the hyperpolarisation-activated sodium channel If, [54] a mechanism different from betablockers and calcium channel blockers. It is an option for patients who are receiving optimal medical therapy for congestive heart failure and whose heart rate is more than 77 bpm, a left ventricular fraction less than 35% and New York Heart Association symptoms Class II or III [55, 56]. In elderly patients over the age of 75 years, addition of ivabradine to betablockers was beneficial in reducing heart rate, angina attacks and nitrate consumption in stable angina pectoris [57]. Adverse effects include bradycardia, first-degree heart block, dizziness and blurred vision [58].

#### **Ionotropic Agents**

Digoxin is used in heart failure and atrial fibrillation but has a limited second-line role in heart failure patients in sinus rhythm to relieve symptoms not controlled by diuretics, ACE inhibitors and beta-blockers. It is not intended as primary therapy and should be used with caution in elderly women [59]. The major side-effects are cardiac arrhythmias when administered in large doses, neurological manifestations such as confusion and visual disturbances and gastrointestinal symptoms (nausea and vomiting) and could have deleterious effect when used in the long term even when the digoxin levels are in the therapeutic range. The DIG study [60] revealed that digoxin was associated with significant decrease in hospitalisations and reduced the risk of worsening heart failure but had no significant effect on mortality in patients with systolic heart failure. The study further revealed that maximum benefit from digoxin was evident with lower serum digoxin concentrations (SDC) (0.5-0.8 ng/ml) and a definite risk with higher SDC (>1.2 ng/ml) [61].

#### Vasodilators

The Vasodilator–Heart Failure Trial II (VHeFTII) has shown that the combination of hydralazine+ isosorbide reduced the mortality in heart failure patients [62]. This combination can be used together with ACE inhibitors or ARBs or as an alternative when the latter are contraindicated because of renal insufficiency. Table 1 shows the commonly used medication in heart failure.

#### Fluid and Electrolyte Abnormalities in Heart Failure

Fluid and electrolyte abnormalities are common in heart failure. This may be due to neurohumoral activation (stimulation of the renin-angiotensinaldosterone system, sympatho-adrenergic stimulation) resulting from pathophysiological alterations in heart failure due to complications of therapy with diuretics, ACE inhibitors and cardiac glycosides [64]. Among the electrolyte abnormalities that occur in heart failure are disorders of potassium, sodium and magnesium. Hypokalaemia is treated with intake of foods rich in potassium or prescribing potassium supplements. In hyperkalaemia, potassium supplements are ceased, foods rich in potassium avoided, salt substitutes that contain potassium chloride avoided and the use of NSAIDs ceased or avoided. It may also be necessary to reduce or stop the ACE/ARB or aldosterone antagonist. In hyponatraemia, thiazide diuretics are ceased with reduction in fluid intake and medications which may cause reduction of sodium levels considered reducing.

#### Non-pharmacological Therapies

Implantable cardiac defibrillators are effective in terminating life-threatening ventricular tachyarrhythmias and preventing sudden death in systolic heart failure [59, 65]. Biventricular pacing studies have shown that resynchronisation therapy with biventricular pacing is of benefit in patients with severe and less severe symptoms from systolic heart failure and low left ventricular ejection fraction with broad QRS complexes especially of the LBBB pattern [53]. It is of benefit in patients with cardiomyopathy [66] and heart failure [67, 68].

#### Impact of Heart Failure

Heart failure in the elderly is a major public health problem [69] with the overall incidence and prevalence rising [70]. The impact of heart failure will significantly increase with the population ageing [71] and poses a heavy burden on the healthcare system [70]. Apart from physical functioning, other aspects such as emotional, economic burden, frequent hospitalisation and poor prognosis affect the QoL [70]. The physical health burden in patients with heart failure was found to be significantly greater than that seen in common chronic disorders [72]. Many with CHF report distressing symptoms, for example, depression and anxiety [73], which are associated with decreased HR-QoL [74].

There has not been any change in the outcomes, and this may largely be due to co-morbidities and frailty [69]. The survival of patients with HF-PEF has shown no changes [14]. In the United States, there are 5.7 million individual with heart failure [13], and by 2030 more than 8 million will have heart failure [72], and this is in part due to improvement in life expectancy and in survival of patients with ischaemic heart disease [14]. Patients with very advanced age with heart failure have fewer predictive factors of mortality, and they are functional deterioration, kidney disease, respiratory problems and hyponatraemia [75]. The direct costs of heart failure in the United States are projected to increase from \$21 billion to \$53 billion [72]. Heart failure patients expend more health resources through frequent hospitalisations, more ICU admissions, physicians' visits and longer stay in hospital [76]. Those in refractory heart failure will require psychosocial and spiritual support especially towards the end of life [77] (Box 3).

	Initial daily	Maximum dose	
Drug	dose	(s)	Clinical use
ACE inhibitors			
Captopril	6.25 mg tids	50 mg tds	Beneficial in HF regardless of severity and in patients with and
Enalapril	2.5 mg bd	10-20 mg bd	without coronary heart disease
Fosinopril	5–10 mg daily	40 mg daily	-
Lisinopril	2.5–5 mg daily	20–40 mg daily	Initial baseline treatment in systolic heart failure
Perindopril	2 mg daily	8–16 mg daily	
Quinapril	5 mg daily	20 mg daily	
Ramipril	1.25–2.5 mg daily	10 mg daily	
Trandolapril	1 mg daily	4 mg daily	
Angiotensin recep	otor blockers		
Candesartan	4–8 mg daily	32 mg daily	Comparable and adequate to ACE inhibitors. No cough
Losartan	25–50 mg daily	50–100 mg daily	
Beta-blockers			
Metoprolol	12.5–25 mg daily	200 mg daily	In moderate to severe HF in patient (extended release) therapy
Carvedilol	3.125 mg bd	25 mg bd	Metoprolol useful when there is concomitant tachyarrhythmias
Bisoprolol	1.25 daily	10 mg daily	following myocardial infarction
If channel inhibit	or		
Ivabradine	5 mg bd	7.5 mg bd	Congestive heart failure, stable angina
Aldosterone antag	gonists		
Spironolactone	12.5–25 mg daily	25 mg daily or bd	In severe HF, reduces mortality; monitored for hyperkalaemia
Eplerenone	25 mg daily	50 mg daily	
Vasodilators			
Hydralazine			Beneficial use limited by poor tolerability
Isosorbide nitrate			
Inotropic agents			
Digoxin	0.125 mg daily	0.125–0.25 mg daily	Is an option

 Table 1
 Commonly used medication in heart failure

Source of information: ACC/AHA 2005 [63] and GuideUpdate [31]

#### Box 3 Key Points: Heart Failure

Older patients could present with confusion, sleeplessness, agitation, depression, loss of appetite or nausea, with weakness, cough and breathlessness on exertion.

It is important to identify any precipitant cause of heart failure such as infection, anaemia, fever, pneumonia, thyrotoxicosis [8] or excessive salt intake and/or excessive Box 3 Key Points: Heart Failure (continued) alcohol intake and certain non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs such as indomethacin and ibuprofen.

The case for heart failure prevention is very strong. The Australian National Vascular Disease Prevention Alliance (NVDPA) in its guidelines categorises absolute risk as low, intermediate or high [32]. **Box 3 Key Points: Heart Failure** (continued) Prevention of heart failure should be on their list of all practitioners to act upon.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following in relation to heart failure in the elderly are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. Heart failure is a major cause of disability in the elderly, and increasing age itself is a risk factor in its development.
  - B. Approximately 80% of the hospitalised heart failure patients are in the 65-year or more age group.
  - C. In most patients with heart failure, abnormalities of both systolic and diastolic dysfunction coexist.
  - D. Patients with systolic heart failure have a lower death rate than patients with heart failure with preserved ejection fraction.
- 2. The following in relation to heart failure is true, EXCEPT.
  - A. In 40% of patients presenting with dyspnoea, there was difficulty in distinguishing dyspnoea due to cardiac failure and dyspnoea due to other causes.
  - B. The specific sign of heart failure in older patients is crackles in the lungs.
  - C. B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP) is a useful tool in the diagnosis of heart failure.
  - D. BNP levels are also affected in chronic obstructive airways disease and renal failure.
- 3. The following are true in heart failure, EXCEPT:
  - A. In the elderly there is a shift from coronary heart disease to hypertension as the most common aetiology in the development of heart failure.
  - B. In heart failure with preserved ejection fraction (HF-PEF), there is impaired relaxation and reduced compliance of the myocardium.
  - C. In individuals with heart failure and left ejection fraction, more than 40% have systolic heart failure.

- D. Certain non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs such as ibuprofen and indomethacin can precipitate heart failure.
- 4. The following are true in the treatment of heart failure, EXCEPT:
  - A. Patients with heart failure with preserved ejection fraction (HF-PEF) are very sensitive to diuretic.
  - B. Among the electrolyte abnormalities that occur in heart failure are disorders of potassium, sodium and magnesium.
  - C. ACE inhibitors may exacerbate renal insufficiency and this is common in the elderly.
  - D. ACE inhibitors have been shown to worsen survival in patients with heart failure due to systolic dysfunction.
- 5. The following are true of ACE inhibitors EXCEPT:
  - A. Patients with heart failure often have low blood pressure which limits the use of ACE inhibitors and ARBs.
  - B. Significant reduction in the mortality has been shown in patients on metoprolol or carvedilol who are already taking ACE inhibitors.
  - C. ACE inhibitors can be used in patients with renal artery stenosis and angioedema.
  - D. Most drop-outs with ACE inhibitors are due to side-effects such as cough, hyperkalaemia, dizziness and altered taste.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = B; 3 = C; 4 = D; 5 = C

#### References

- Centers for DIsease Control and Prevention. Trends in aging-United States and world-wide. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep. 2003;52:101–4.
- Wald NJ, Law MR. A strategy to reduce cardiovascular diseases by more than 80%. BMJ 2003;326: 1419–23.
- Wood DA, Wray R, Poulter N, Williams B, Kirbig M, Patel V. JBS2: Joint British Societies guidelines on

prevention of cardiovascular disease in clinical practice. Heart. 2005;92 (suppl 5)V1–52.

- Yazdanyar A, Newman AB. The burden of cardiovascular disease in the elderly: morbidity mortality and cost. Clin Geriatr Med 2009; 25(4):563-vii.
- World Health Organisation. Prevention of cardiovascular disease: guidelines for assessment and management of cardiovascular risk. WHO Press, 2007.
- Priebe HJ. The aged cardiovascular risk patient. Br J Anaesth 2000; 85(5):763–78.
- Pugh KG, Wei JV. Clinical implications of physiological changes in the aging heart. Drugs Aging 2001;18 (4): 263–76.
- Strait JB, Lakatta EG. Age-associated cardiovascular changes and their relationship to heart failure. Heart Fail Clin. 2012; 8(1):143–164.
- Kumar A, Meyerosse G, Sood V, Roongsritong C. Diastolic heart failure in the elderly and the potential role of aldosterone antagonists. Drugs Aging 2006;23 (4):299–308.
- Gottdiener JS, McClelland RL, Marshall R, Shamanski L, Fulberg CD, Kitzman DW, et al. Heart failure in the elderly. Ann Int Med 2002;137:631–639.
- Sharpe N Heart failure in the community. Prog Cardiovasc Dis 1998;41(1):73–76.
- Luche RJ, Taffet GE, Tearsdale TA. Congestive heart failure in the elderly. J Am Geriatr Soc 1991;39:810.
- Roger VL, Weston SA, Redfield MM, Hellrman-Homan JP, Killian J, Yawn BD, Trends in heart failure incidence and survival in a community-based population. JAMA 2004;292(3):344–50.
- Jugditt BI . Aging and heart failure: Mechanisms and Management. Am J Geriatr Soc 1997;45:968–74.
- Owan TE, Hodge DU, Hherges RM, Jacobsen ST, Roger IL, Redfield MM. Trends in prevalence and outcome of heart failure with pressed ejection fraction . NEJM 2006;355:251–9
- Schocken DD. Epidemiology and risk factors of heart failure in the elderly. Clin Geriatr Med 2000;16(2): 407–18.
- Murphy NF, Simpson CR, McAlister FA, Stewart S, MacIntyre K, Kirkpatrick M, et al. National Survey of prevalence, incidence, primary care burden and treatment of heart failure in Scotland. Heart 2004;90: 1129–1136.
- Berterri AG, Hundley WG, Massing MW, Bonds DE, Burke L, Goff DC Jr, et al. Heart failure prevalence, incidence and mortality in the elderly with diabetes. Diabetes Care 2004;27(3):699–703.
- American Heart Association 2002. Heart and Stroke Update. Dallas. American Heart Association. 2002.
- Burlew BS. Diastolic dysfunction in the elderly-the interstitial tissue. Am J Geriatr Cardiol 2004;13(1): 29–38.
- 21. Kitzman JM, Gardin JM, Gottdiener JS, Arnold AM, Boineau R, Aurigemma G, et al. Importance of heart failure with preserved systolic function in patients >65 years of age. Am J Cardiol 2001;344:413–419.

- Zili MR, Britsaert DL. New concepts in diastolic dysfunction and diastolic heart failure: part I diagnosis, prognosis and measurements of diastolic function. Circulation 2002;105:1387–93.
- 23. Kitzman DW, Little WC, Brubaker PH, Anderson RT, Hundley WG, Marburger CT, et al. Pathophysiological characterization of isolated diastolic heart failure in comparison to systolic heart failure. JAMA 2002;288:2144–50.
- 24. Johnson M. Heart starter. Pathway. http://pathway. rcpa.edu.au Circulation 2002;106:416–22
- Davies AP, Francis CM, Love MP, Caruana L, Starkey IR, Shaw TR, et al. Value of electrocardiogram in identifying heart failure due to left systolic dysfunction. BMJ 1996;312:232.
- 26. Ewald B, Ewald D,Thakkinstian A, Attia J. Metaanalysis of B type natriuretic peptide and N-terminal pro B natriuretic peptide in the diagnosis of clinical heart failure and population screening for left ventricular systolic dysfunction. Int Med J 2008;38:101–113.
- Angermann CE, Ertl G. Natriuretic peptides-new diagnostic markers in heart disease. Herz 2004;29(6): 5609–17.
- Mueller C, Scholer A, Laule-Kilia K, Martina B, Schindler C, Buse P, et al. Use of B-type natriuretic peptide in the evaluation and management of dyspnoea. NEJM 2004;350:647–654.
- Chew DPB, Scott IA. The changing face of cardiovascular care in Australia. MJA. 198(11):604605).
- Rich MW. Heart failure in the 21st century: a cardiogeriatric syndrome. J Gerontol A Biol Med Sci 2001;56(2):M88–96.
- The American College of Cardiology and American Heart Association (ACC/AHA) 200. Guidelines Update.
- 32. National Vascular Disease Alliance .Guidelines for the management of absolute cardiovascular disease risk. Melbourne National Stroke Foundation, 2012. As quoted by Nelson and Doust, 2013.
- 33. National Vascular Disease Preventing Alliance. Guidelines for the assessment of absolute cardiovascular disease risk. Melbourne: National Stroke Foundation, 2009 as quoted by Nelson and Doust, 2013.
- Nelson MR, Doust JA. Primary prevention of cardiovascular disease: new guidelines techniques and therapies. MJA. 2013;198(11):606–610.
- Vasan RS, Benjamin EJ Diastolic heart failure-no time to relax. Editorial. New Engl J Med 2001;344:56–59.
- 36. Flather MD, Shibata MC, Coats AJS, Van Veldhnisen DJ, Parkhomenko A, Borbola J, et al. Randomized trial to determine the effect of nebivolol on mortality and cardiovascular hospital admission in elderly patients with heart failure (SENIORS). Eur Heart J, 2005;26(3): 215–225.
- Jones EF. Drug therapy of heart failure in the elderly. Aus J Hosp Pharmacy 2000;30:274–278.
- Mandinov L, Eberli FR, Seiler C, Hess OM. Diastolic heart failure. Cardiovasc Res 2000;45:813–25.

- 39. Yusuf S, Pfeiffer MA, Swedberg K, Granger CB, Held P, McMurray JJ, et al. Effect of candesartan in patients with congestive heart failure and preserved left ventricle ejection fraction. The CHARM-Preserved Trial. Lancet 2003;362:777–81.
- 40. Fukuta H, Sane DC, Brucks S, Little WC. Statin therapy may be associated with lower mortality in patients with diastolic heart failure: a preliminary report. Circulation 2005;112:357–363.
- Klabunde RE. The Pathophysiology of heart failure. http://cvpharmacology.com/clinical%20topics/heart% 20failure-3.htm accessed 19/4/13.
- Mazaffarian D, Nye R, Levy WC. Statin therapy among patients with severe heart failure. Am J Cardiol 2004;93:1124–9.
- 43. Howard PA, Cheng JW, Cronel MA. Drug therapies recommendations from the 2005 ACC/AHA guidelines for treatment of chronic heart failure. Ann Pharmacother. 2006;40:1607–17.
- 44. Werner N, Bohan M. ACE inhibitor in the elderly. Is there evidence for a life long blockade of the reninangiotensin-systems? Eur Soc Cardiol. 2004;2(41): http://www.escardio.org/co.
- 45. Garg R,Yusuf S. Over view of randomized trials of angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors on mortality and morbidity in patients with heart failure. Collaborative group om ACE inhibitor Trials. JAMA 1995;273: 1450–56.
- 46. Cooperative North Scandinavian Enalapril Survival Study (CONSENSUS). The CONSENSUS Trial Study Group. N Engl J Med 1987;316:1429–35.
- 47. Sweitzer NK. What is an angiotensin converting co-enzyme inhibitor. Circulation. 2003;108:816–818.
- 48. Weber KT, Brilla CG, Campbell SE, Zhou G, Matsubara L, Guarda E Pathologic hypertrophy with fibrosis: the structural basis for myocardial failure. Blood Press. 1992;1(2):75–85.
- 49. Linfield J, Albut NM, Boehmer JP, Collins SP, Ezckowitz JA, Givertz MM, et al. Executive survey HFSA 2010 Comprehensive Heart Failure Practice Guideline. J Cardiol Fail. 2010; 16:475–539.
- McMurray JJ, Ostergren J, Swedberg K, Granger CB, Held P, Michelson EL, et al. Effect of candesartan with chronic heart failure and reduce left ventricular systolic function taking angiotensin –converting enzyme inhibitors. The CHARM –Added trial. Lancet. 2003;362: 767–771.
- Lee S, Spencer A. Beta-blockers to reduce mortality in patients with systolic dysfunction: a meta-analysis. J Farm Pract. 2001;50:499–504.
- 52. Packer M,Coats AJ, Fowler MB, Katus HA, Krum H, Mohaesi P, et al. for the Carvedilol Prospective Randomized Cumulative Survival Study Group. Effect of carvedilol on survival in severe chronic heart failure. N Engl J Med. 2001;344: 1651–8.
- Epstein M, Calhoun DA. Aldosterone blockers (mineralocorticoid receptor antagonism) and potassium

sparing diuretics. J Clin Hypertens (Greenwich). 2011;13(9):644-8.

- Isakadze A, Makharadze T, Gvishiani M. The efficacy of ivabradine in chronic heart failyre (review). Georgian Med News. 2015;241:44–9.
- 55. Swedberg K, Kamagda M, Bohm M, Borer J, Ford I, Dubost-Brama A, et al. Ivabradine and outcomes in chronic heart failure (SHIFT): a randomized placebo – controlled study. The Lancet. 2010;376 (9744):875–888.
- NPS Medicine wise, RADAR August. 2014. www.nps. org.au/radar/artiles/ivabradine-corsalan-for-chronicheart-failutre. accessed 25 June 2016.
- 57. Muller-Werdan U, Stock G, Ebelt H, Nuding S, Hopfner F, Werdan K, et al. Ivabradine in combination with beta-blocker reduces symptoms and improves quality of life in elderly patients with stable angina pectoris: age-related results from the ADDITIONS study. Exp Gerontol. 2014;59:34–41.
- Anonymous –New medicines: Procoralan. Phramacetical J. 2006;276(7386):13–15.
- 59. Liu SS, Monti J, Kargbo HM, Ather MW, Parakh K. Frontiers of therapy for patients with heart failure. Am J Med. 2013;126:6–12.
- Digoxin Investigating Group . The effect of digoxin on mortality and morbidity in patients with heart failure. NEJM. 1997;336(8):525–532.
- Cayley WE Jr. Digoxin in chronic heart failure. Family Practice 2004;21(4):469–472.
- 62. Cohn JN, Johnson G, Ziesche S, Cobb F,Francis G, Tristani F, et al. A comparison of enalapril with hydralazine+ isosorbide dinitrate in the treatment of chronic congestive heart failure. NEJM. 1991;325: 303–310.
- 63. ACC/AHA Pocket Guidelines, 2005.
- Schwinger RHC, Erdmann E. Heart failure and electrolyte disturbances. Methods and findings in experimental and clinical pharmacology. 1992;14:315–325.
- 65. Lane RE, Cowle HR, Chew AWC. Prediction and prevention of sudden cardiac death in heart failure. Heart. 2005;91:674–680.
- 66. Kerwin WF, Botrinick EH, O'Connell JW, Merrick SH, DeMarco T, Chatterjee K, et al. Ventricular contraction abnormalities in dilated cardiomyopathies: effect of biventricular pacing to correct interventricular dyssynchrony. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2000;35:1221–7.
- 67. Cazecui S, Leclercq C, Lavargne T, Walker S, Varma C, Linde C, et al. Effect of multisite biventricular pacing in patients with heart failure and intraventricular conduction delay. NEJM. 2001;344:873–80.
- Abraham WF, Fisher WG, Smith DC, DeLurgo DB, Leon AR, Loh E, et al. Cardiac synchronization in congestive heart failure. NEJM. 2002;346; 1845–53.
- Murad K, Kitzman DW. Frailty and multiple comorbidities in the elderly patient with heart failure: implications and management. Heart Fail Rev. 2012; 17(0):581–5.

- Cafagna D, Pone E, Burri R. The concept of quality of life in cardiac failure. Minerva Med 1997;8(4):151–62.
- 71. Heidenreich PA, Albert CN, Allen LA, Bluemke DA, Butler J, Fonarow GC, et al. Forecasting the impact of heart failure in the United States. Circulation: Heart Failure. 2013. https://doi.org/10.1161/ HHF.0bo13e318291329a.
- 72. Hobbs FD, Kenkre JE, Roalfe AK, Davis RC, Hare R, Davies MK. Impact of heart failure and left ventricular systolic dysfunction on quality of life: a cross-sectional study comparing common chronic cardiac and medical disorders and a representative adult population. Eur Heart J. 2002;23(23):167–76.
- 73. Opasich C, Guaico A, De Feo S, Barbieri M, Cloffi G, Giardini A, et al. Physical and emotional symptom burden of patients with end-stage heart failure: what to measure and how and why? J Cardiolvasc Med (Hagerstown). 2008;9(11):1104–8.

- 74. Bekelman DB, Havravek EP, Beker DM, Kutner JS, Peterson PN, Wittstein IS, et al. Symptom depression and quality of life in patients with heart failure. J Cardiol Fail. 2007;13(8):643–8.
- 75. Herrero-Puente P, Manno-Genicio R, Martn-Sanchez FJ, Vazquez-Alvarez J, Jacob J, Bermudez M. Characteristics of heart failure in very elderly patients-EVE study (EAHFE very elderly) Eur J Int Med. https://doi.org/10.1016/ajm.2014.04.002.
- 76. Liao L, Anstrom KJ, Gottdiener JS, Pappos PA, Whellen DJ, Kitzman DW,et al. Long term costs, resource use in elderly patients with congestive heart failure in the Cardiovascular Heart Study. Am Heart J. 2007;153:245–252.
- Selman L, Beynon, Higginta LJ, Harding R. Psychological, social and spiritual distress at the end of life in heart failure patients. Curr Opin. Support Palliative Care. 2007;1(4):260–6.

## Check for updates

## **Cardiac Arrhythmias**

# 2

#### Contents

Introduction	17
Clinical Manifestations	18
Bradyarrhythmias	18
Tachyarrhythmias	18
Treatment and Management of Cardiac Arrhythmias Pharmacological	19 19
Atrial Fibrillation Risk Factors and Causes	20 21
Management	21
Impact of Arrhythmias on Quality of Life	24
References	26

#### Abstract

Cardiac arrhythmias are a large concern among the elderly with increasing prevalence. Atrial premature contractions increase with age and were seen in up to 95% of older healthy volunteers at rest and during exercise in the absence of detectable cardiac disease. About 40% of the people who die from cardiovascular disease suffer from arrhythmias. Atrial fibrillation is common in the elderly, and the incidence and prevalence increase with age, with a prevalence of 8% in people 80 years and over. Drug therapy has a key role in the treatment of arrhythmias especially in long-term therapy. There are an array of procedures and devices for non-pharmacological treatment of arrhythmias. In elderly patients with AF, there is an increased

risk of heart failure and embolic events which have a negative effect on the QoL and mental function. The present review will highlight the improvement that has occurred in clinical care.

#### Keywords

Cardiac arrhythmias · Atrial fibrillation · Multiform ventricular ectopy · Drug therapy · Procedures and devices for non-pharmacological treatment

#### Introduction

Cardiac arrhythmias are a large concern among the elderly with increasing prevalence [1, 2], and they occur so frequently that they are often

regarded as 'normal' and inevitable part of the ageing process [3]. Healthy population of the elderly show a substantial prevalence of supraventricular ectopic beats and ventricular ectopic beats both isolated and complex [4]. Atrial premature contractions increase with age and were seen in up to 95% of older healthy volunteers at rest and during exercise in the absence of detectable cardiac disease [5]. Likewise multiform ventricular ectopy had been reported in 80–90% of older men and women without detectable cardiac disease [5, 6]. About 40% of the people who die from cardiovascular disease suffer from arrhythmias [7].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

#### Bradyarrhythmias

#### Sick Sinus Syndrome

Sick sinus syndrome or sinus node dysfunction includes (i) persistent bradycardia, sinus (ii) complete sino-atrial (SA) block, (iii) sinus arrest, (iv) SA block manifesting as SA Wenckebach and (v) bradycardia-tachycardia syndrome. It can be caused by drugs such as digoxin, calcium channel blockers and conditions like hypothyroidism or may be due to fibrous replacement of the sinus node. In most instances, the mere presence of a bradycardia without symptoms does not justify any intervention [8]. If symptomatic or does not resolve following alleviation of the condition that is causing it, then the treatment with a pacemaker is justified [8].

#### **Atrioventricular Block**

Conduction blocks can occur at the AV node, bundle of His or bundle branches. There are three categories of blocks, namely, AV block, bundle branch block and hemiblock.

- First-degree atrioventricular heart block/PR interval is >0.2 s, and every P wave is followed by a QRS complex (in acute rheumatic fever, sarcoid heart disease and digitalis effect).
- Second-degree atrioventricular heart block:
  - (a) Mobitz type I (Wenckebach block) progressive lengthening of PR interval until a

P wave is blocked. PR interval after blocked beat is shorter than preceding conducted PR interval

- (b) Mobitz type II: PR interval remains constant. Intermittently blocked P waves
- (c) Second-degree high-grade atrioventricular block: A mathematical relationship between P and QRS complex has a conduction ratio of 3:1 or more.

Third-degree atrioventricular block

Impulses originating from the SA node cannot enter the ventricles when there is an AV block. This type of block can occur at the AV node, at the common bundle of His, or when both bundles are blocked. When this occurs, a new pacemaker distal to the block takes over, and this secondary pacemaker generally has an intrinsic rate of 30–50 impulses/minute which is slower than the SA node. There will be a dissociation of atrial and ventricular activity. Atrial rate is faster than the ventricular rate whether junctional or ventricular in origin. The QRS complex is usually wide.

Complete heart block may lead to syncopal (Stokes-Adams) attacks. It may be caused by digitalis toxicity, ischaemic heart disease, congenital heart disease, sclerodegenerative disease of the conductive tissue (Lenegr disease) and fibrocalceous involvement of the conductive tissue as well as the fibrous skeleton of the heart (Lev' disease) [9], and it is believed that the latter may be a variation of the normal ageing process [10].

Bundle branch block. When either the left or right bundle branch is blocked (bundle branch block), the impulses will travel from the atria to the ventricles, and the ventricles will still be driven by the SA node. However, the sequence and timing of the ventricular depolarization will be altered. A hemiblock occurs when left anterior or posterior fascicle of the left bundle branch is blocked.

#### Tachyarrhythmias

There are two types of fast heart rates: tachycardia where the rate is higher than 100 beats per minute and fibrillation where the rate is higher than Fig. 1 Tachyarrhythmias -

(ii) ventricular fibrillation,(iii) Torsades de pointes

(i) atrial flutter,



350 beats per minute. The fast heart rates are categorized based on where they originate, namely, (i) in the upper chamber, atrial, and (ii) in the lower chamber, ventricles.

The fast rates that occur in the upper chamber are:

- (i) Atrial flutter which is a rapid regular atrial rhythm at a rate of 200–300 beats per minute due to large re-entrant circuit that involves the lower lateral right atrium. The P waves show a saw-toothed appearance (Fig. 1).
- (ii) Atrial fibrillation which is an irregular atrial rhythm at a rate of 300–600 beats per minute due to multiple interlacing wavelets of re-entrant activities. There are no welldefined P waves.
- (iii) Supraventricular tachycardias or the preferred term is narrow QRS tachycardias because these arrhythmias may involve the ventricular tissue as well. AV node re-entrant tachycardia can occur in the elderly, less commonly supraventricular tachycardia due to accessory pathways (WPW syndrome). In this rhythm, tachycardia circuit will utilize atria, AV node, accessory pathways and ventricles.
- (iv) Multifocal atrial tachycardia with atrial rates of 100–130 beats per minute with variation in the P wave morphology on the electrocardiogram [11].

The fast rates that occur in the lower chamber ventricles are ventricular tachycardia (VT), ventricular fibrillation (VF) and ventricular ectopy (ventricular premature beats). Ventricular tachycardia is a regular ventricular arrhythmia with ventricular rate up to 300 bpm. The two subgroups of ventricular tachycardia are (i) monophasic with typically regular rhythm, QRS identical in all the beats, and (ii) polymorphic with irregular rhythm and variation in the QRS complexes beat to beat. The ventricular tachycardias are characterized by a wide QRS complex and abnormal T waves. VTs have also been typified as (i) sustained VT, a fast VT that ceases after 30 s or with treatment, and (ii) non-sustained VT, a fast VT that ceases within 30 s (See Fig. 1).

Ventricular fibrillation is a rapid usually more than 300 bpm grossly irregular ventricular rhythm with marked variability in QRS cycle length, morphology and amplitude. Symptoms associated with ventricular arryhthmias are faintness, dizziness, blackouts, unconsciousness and cardiac arrest.

Torsades de pointes is characterized by a form of VT with a long QT or QTc and on the electrocardiogam by twisting of the peaks of the QRS complexes around the isoelectric line (see Fig. 1).

## Treatment and Management of Cardiac Arrhythmias

#### Pharmacological

Drug therapy has a key role in the treatment of arrhythmias especially in long-term therapy [12]. Because of the narrow toxic–therapeutic relationship of antiarrhythmic agents, an understanding of the pharmacokinetics is vital [13]. Antiarrhythmic drugs had been categorized according to Vaughan Williams classification whether their blocking action is predominantly the sodium, potassium or calcium channel or by blocking the beta-adrenergic receptors. There are four classes. Digoxin and adenosine had no place in the Vaughan Williams classification system, but this has been rectified by inclusion of class 5. Class 1 is subclassified as 1A, 1B and 1C. Class 1 are sodium channel blockers that reduce conduction velocity and thereby abolish tachyarrhythmias caused by re-entry circuits [14]. In the elderly, the risk associated with antiarrhythmic drugs especially class 1 is elevated [15]. Flecainide (class 1C) is useful for ventricular and supraventricular arrhythmias but is contraindicated in the presence of structural heart disease [11]. Class 2 inhibit the effect of adrenergic stimulation by blocking beta-adrenoceptors, and the beta-blockers mitigate sympathetic nervous system stimulation on the heart [11]. Class 3 typically block the potassium channels and by prolonging the refractory period abolish re-entry tachycardias [14]. Amiodarone is used in atrial fibrillation, atrial flutter and lifethreatening arrhythmias refractory to other drugs [15] and in selected patients after implantation of cardioverter defibrillators [11, 16]. It is the most toxic antiarrhythmic agent and should be used only when other drugs have not been effective or tolerated [17]. Thyroid function should be tested every 6 months. Dronedarone is an amiodarone analogue which has been shown to be efficient in rhythm and rate control without any serious side effects in patients with AF [18]. The DIONYSOS study demonstrated better safety with dronedarone compared to amiodarone but lower efficacy in maintaining sinus rhythm in patients with AF (DIONYSOS study). Sotalol is well tolerated but can cause torsades de pointes [11]. Class 4 block the slow inward calcium channels, reduce pacemaker firing rate and reduce conduction velocity at the AV node [14]. Drugs such as verapamil and diltiazem are useful in slowing the ventricular rate in supraventricular tachycardia and slowing the ventricular rate of atrial flutter and atrial fibrillation [11]. Adenosine (class 5) is used in the acute management of supraventricular tachycardia and digoxin to control the ventricular rate in atrial fibrillation. In the elderly antiarrhythmic drugs frequently cause adverse effects; for instance, flecainide and amiodarone

raised concerns, and attention was drawn to dronedarone, beta-blockers, calcium channel blockers and digitalis [19].

#### Non-pharmacological

There are an array of procedures and devices for non-pharmacological treatment of arrhythmias. The interventional therapies include permanent pacing for bradyarrhythmias, conventional antiarrhythmic surgery, percutaneous catheter ablation and implantable devices for bradyarrhythmias and tachyarrhythmias. In a survey, it was shown that in the elderly with indications of pacemaker implantation there was no limit of age [19].

Cardiac ablation offers a safe curative therapy for patients with recurrent SVTs and VTs. Arrhythmogenic foci located close to the pulmonary veins, sinus node, ventricular outflow tracts and microaortic commissure can be successfully ablated, and they can be precisely characterized by analysis of ECG patterns [20]. In haemodynamically stable ventricular tachycardias occurring in post-myocardial infarction, radiofrequency ablation is only moderately effective but may be an option in drug refractory patients [21]. In recurrent mechanisms of the arrhythmias where the impulse circulates in a loop, the loop can be outlined by creating a 3D electroanatomical map. The loop can be identified as in the case of atrioventricular nodal re-entrant tachycardia, atrial flutter or bundle branch ventricular tachycardia [20]. Implantable cardioverter defribillator (ICD) has proved effective in conversion of life-threatening tachyarrhythmias and preventing sudden death in high-risk subjects. Management of the VT is management of the underlying disease. There are two treatment options for most patients: radiofrequency catheter ablation and implantable cardioverter defibrillator.

#### **Atrial Fibrillation**

Atrial fibrillation (AF) is an abnormal irregular rapid rhythm from the atria. The causes are inefficient contraction of the atria and is often accompanied by rapid ventricular rate. Atrial fibrillation (AF) is a relatively common arrhythmia. It is common in the elderly [18], and the incidence and prevalence increase with age, with a prevalence of 8% in people 80 years and over [3]. It is more frequent in men than in women. It had been proposed that AF is produced by multiple wavelets of re-entrant activity. In paroxysmal AF, the rhythm abnormality often starts inside the pulmonary veins and spreads to involve the atria. In AF although the atria are stimulated giving rise to 300–600 beats per minute, the AV node cannot conduct all the impulses usually and can only allow about 170 impulses/minute to get through but irregularly.

Non-valvular atrial fibrillation (NVAF) increases the risk of stroke by about six times [22, 23]. Patients with AF are at increased risk of stroke, and in patients with NVAF, the risk of ischaemic stroke averages 5% per year, about three to five times that of people in sinus rhythm [22]. Those ageing 75 years or over or with specific risk factors have the highest risk for stroke [24]. AF affects 10% of the elderly over the age of 80 years. The annual risk for stroke increases with age, from 11.5% in ages 51-59 to 23% aged 80–89 years [25]. In the United States, there are more than two million adults with NVAF, and about 36% of patients between the ages 80 and 89 years have stroke and was attributed to NVAF [22]. Oral anticoagulation is required in patients with NVAF who have specific risk factors for stroke such as age, previous TIA/stroke, hypertension, diabetes mellitus, heart failure and coronary artery disease. More recently the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIIC) study indicated that premature ventricular complexes (PVCs) were associated with new onset of atrial fibrillation and death [26], and an association between PVCs and stroke has been reported earlier. PVCs detected on a rhythm strip may be a newly identified marker [27] if not a risk factor for stroke.

#### **Risk Factors and Causes**

Risk factors in AF include age, male gender, hypertension, valvular heart disease and coronary artery disease among others, the last three being the most common predisposing conditions in the elderly. Obesity and sleep apnoea have been found to increase the risk of AF significantly. The causes of AF are shown in Box 1 and can be divided into cardiovascular and noncardiovascular. Among the heart disease that increases the incidence of AF are the valvular heart diseases especially mitral stenosis, mitral incompetence and tricuspid incompetence. About 70% of the patients with rheumatic heart disease develop AF. AF in myocardial infarction may be brief but may become persistent. About a quarter of the older patients with thyrotoxicosis develop AF. Binge drinkers can develop AF though usually transient. Medications such as theophylline can give rise to AF and so does caffeine.

#### Box 1 Causes of Atrial Fibrillation Cardiovascular Long-standing hypertension Valvular heart disease Ischaemic heart disease Cardiomyopathies (e.g., Infiltrative disease haemochromatosis, amyloidosis, endomyocardial fibrosis) Atrial septal defect Pericarditis Sick sinus syndrome Non-cardiovascular Hyperthyroidism Pheochromocytoma Hypokalaemia Hypomagnesemia Hypocalcaemia Drugs, alcohol, caffeine Pulmonary embolism Idiopathic 'lone' AF

Other causes include cardiac surgery, general surgery, sleep apnoea, subarachnoid haemorrhage, major ischaemic stroke and pneumonia.

#### Management

The most common causes are ischaemic heart disease, hypertension, valvular heart disease and hyperthyroidism. In the clinical evaluation of a patient with AF, the minimal requirements are the history, physical examination, electrocardiogram, echocardiography and tests of thyroid and liver functions. The diagnosis of AF requires confirmation by electrocardiogram and in some instances telemetry or ambulatory Holter recordings.

The aim of treatment of AF is threefold: firstly, the recognition of causal and other associated factors; secondly, the decision as to rate control or correction of the rhythm disturbance; and thirdly, the prevention of thromboembolism. A number of classifications have been proposed for atrial fibrillation, but present guidelines are based according to its temporal pattern on first detected episode, paroxysmal, persistent, permanent and recurrent [25, 28]. The mainstay of treatment is drug therapy which includes the control of ventricular rate and the restoration and maintenance of sinus rhythm [29]. In terms of mortality, there is no significant difference between rhythm and rate control [18]. Rate control strategies have shown greater safety and lower costs of hospitalization, but some patients require rhythm control [30].

The American College of Cardiology (ACC), American Heart Association (AHAA) and the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) recommended the following classification based on clinical relevance and simplicity: first detected-only one diagnosed episode, paroxysmal-recurrent episodes that stop on their own in less than 7 days, persistent-recurrent episodes that last for more than 7 days and permanent-ongoing longterm episodes [31]. The first detected AF episode can be *paroxysmal* or *persistent*. The former treatment may not be necessary unless symptomatic, but need for anticoagulation should be evaluated. In the persistent AF, one could elect to rate control or could consider addition of antiarrhythmic drug therapy and cardioversion.

Chronic AF can be *paroxysmal* or *sustained* form (persistent or permanent) [32]. Patients with paroxysmal AF have episodes of varying duration and may revert spontaneously to sinus rhythm. For those with minimal or no symptoms, anticoagulation with rate control may suffice. Patients with disabling symptoms besides anticoagulation and rate control with antiarrhythmic drug therapy may ablation if this fails [25].

With persistent AF, spontaneous conversion is much less likely, and conversion to sinus rhythm is either by electrical cardioversion or medications. The former is associated with serious side effects more so in the very elderly. Those with minimal or no symptoms require anticoagulation and rate control. The results of the atrial fibrillation follow-up investigation of rhythm management (AFFIRM) trial [33] revealed that in the elderly asymptomatic population of patients with AF with risk factors for stroke or death, rate control is at least as good as rhythm control [34]. In most elderly patients with sustained AF, rate control should be the preferred approach [32]. If there are disabling symptoms, antiarrhythmic drugs are included, and electrical cardioversion as needed. In the elderly, the choice of antiarrhythmic drugs is limited. Amiodarone and flecainide are used for medical cardioversion; the latter however is contraindicated with structural heart disease. Amiodarone is effective in maintaining sinus rhythm after cardioversion in patients with AF. Its long-term use can cause thyroid dysfunction, heapatotoxicity and other extracardiac side effects [30]. Other drugs used are propafenone and ibutilide. The disadvantages of the conventional agents are the side effects and, with longterm use, the possibility of life-threatening adverse effects including drug toxicity and pro-arrythmia [18]. Furthermore they differ in their efficacy in maintaining sinus rhythm after cardioversion with potential drug interactions and tolerability problems [30]. A new class 3 antiarrhythmic dronedarone, an amiodarone analogue, has been shown to be efficient in controlling rate and rhythm. When compared to amiodarone, it is less effective and has a better safety profile [18, 30]. Unlike amiodarone, dronedarone was shown to have no thyroid toxicity and was reported by the ATHENA investigators [35, 36] to reduce the incidence of hospitalization from cardiovascular event, but the follow-up lasted for only a year.

Patients with *permanent* AF are patients in whom cardioversion has failed or not attempted, and cardioversion is not an option to restore sinus rhythm [37]. Management of these patients typically includes anticoagulation and rate control
[37]. In patients treated with rate control, the medications are used to slow the conduction of the AV node thereby slowing the ventricular rate, and the drugs used are beta-blocker, calcium channel blocker and digoxin. Beta-blockers are the most effective agents for monotherapy followed by the rate-limiting calcium antagonists like verapamil and diltiazem [38], as these drugs control both exertional and resting heart rate. Digoxin however does not control exertional rate, and furthermore the efficacy of digoxin in controlling AF ventricular rate is also limited during paroxysms of AF and is associated with longer attacks [39], and hence it is no longer the drug of first choice for rate control. Continued anticoagulation is mandatory. The disadvantages here are the difficulty to control the rate at times to relieve symptoms and the risks associated with anticoagulation.

Non-pharmacological strategies include radiofrequency catheter ablation, use of pacemaker or implantable atrial defibrillator and several surgical treatments. In the elderly patients, most centres adopt a cautious attitude to AF ablation [19]. With radiofrequency ablation, the success rates are variable and could approximate 75%, but this may require multiple procedures [40], and in patients with permanent AF, the risk of complications is higher [41]. Patients with paroxysmal AF with structural heart disease and smaller atria are most likely to benefit from catheter ablation [42]. In elderly patients, most centres adopt a cautious approach to AF ablation but again, most centres regard that age would not have an effect on the success rate of ablation [43]. The MAZE requires cardiac surgery, but it is effective in preventing arrhythmia recurrence. Cryomaze procedure using an argon-powered cold probe creates electrical barriers in the upper chamber of the heart blocking the electrical activity permanently. At present ablation and surgical therapies for atrial fibrillation are mainly symptom control. There are ongoing studies to see whether these therapies would have favourable effect on thromboembolic complications and mortality. When adequate rate control has not been achieved by pharmacological means, permanent pacemaker implantation followed by AF nodal ablation may be an alternate approach.

CHADS score or CHADS2 score is one method of determining the risk of stroke in patients with AF in primary prevention and as a basis to determine the risk-benefit of anticoagulation therapy. The score distinguishes between patients with high risk and low risk of stroke [44, 45]. Many clinicians feel that age over 75 years is equally a potent risk factor as a history of previous stroke. The European Society of Cardiology (ESC) has recognized this inequality of risk in the CHADS and had developed a more detailed risk assessment tool, the CHA2DS2-VASc score [46], which has now superseded the former. The CHA2DS2-VASc score has significantly improved the classification of AF patients at low and intermediate risk of stroke [47] and has helped to avoid unnecessary anticoagulation therapy [48]. A score of 2 or more is of moderate or high risk, and anticoagulation is recommended.

Patients with AF who are on medical prophylaxis are at high risk of bleeding complications, and it is important to evaluate the risk of bleeding. The European Society of Cardiology in its guidelines released the HAS-BLED score as a predictive tool to assess the bleeding risk [49]. The risk factors in the tool includes age 75 years and over, vascular disease and gender. A score of more than 3 indicates high risk [50].

Warfarin is recommended in high-risk patients to prevent thromboembolism unless the drug is contraindicated. Warfarin is more effective although aspirin is most commonly used as an alternative to warfarin. The addition of clopidogrel to aspirin reduces the risk of major vascular events by 11% particularly stroke but increases the risk of major haemorrhage by 57% [51]. According to the ACTIVE-W trial, warfarin was more effective than aspirin plus clopidogrel in preventing cerebrovascular events, and the danger of bleeding was similar [52].

There is no advantage for patients well controlled on warfarin to switch over to one of the newer anticoagulants. In selected patients, an anticoagulant with a direct thrombin inhibition, dabigatran, may be an alternative to vitamin K antagonists like warfarin. Other effective substitutes besides dabigatran for warfarin include factor Xa inhibitors such as apixaban, rivaroxaban and edoxaban. Dabigatran has been shown to be equally effective as warfarin in stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation [53]. The randomised evaluation of long-term anticoagulation study (RE-LY study) studied patients with non-valvular AF and at least one risk factor of stroke. Two doses of dabigatran (110 mg twice daily or 150 mg twice daily) dose blinded to patients and the researchers were compared with open-label warfarin with target INR of 2-3 [52]. The 150 mg twice daily was superior to warfarin in reducing stroke and embolization efficacy with similar risk of bleeding although there was an increase of gastrointestinal bleeding with this dose and seemed to be predominantly in the age group 75 years and over. The lower dose of 110 mg twice daily showed similar efficacy with warfarin in reducing stroke and reduced rates of major bleeding. Both doses however showed a significant reduction of intracranial haemorrhage of about 70% compared with warfarin [54]. Rivaroxaban and apixapan have also been shown to be similarly effective [54]. The main advantage of the novel oral anticoagulants compared to warfarin is that no routine anticoagulation monitoring is required and involves fixed dosages [55]. The ROCKET AF [56] and the ARISTOTLE [57] trials have shown that the new oral anticoagulants are better than warfarin in relation to intracerebral haemorrhage and haemorrhagic stroke. Furthermore, single-dose regimen irrespective of age, gender and body weight should benefit most patients. However, in case of bleeding apart from dabigatran, there is no antidote available as yet. Although the new anticoagulants have equal if not better efficacy and an equal or better safety profile, they have not totally replaced the vitamin K antagonists [19]. The choice in selection will become more apparent when the new vitamin K antagonists become more widely used [58, 59].

More recently life-threatening haemorrhage have been reported in the elderly with poor renal function taking dabigatran [60, 61]. In the old age group due to age-related decline in the creatinine clearance, there is accumulation of dabigatran, and hence safe dosing in the elderly will depend on the creatinine clearance. These agents should be not used when the creatinine clearance is less than 30 ml/min/1.73 m<sup>2</sup>. The Cockcroft-Gault formula is the most appropriate method to calculate the creatinine clearance [62]. Renal excretion accounts for 25% of apixaban clearance.

#### Impact of Arrhythmias on Quality of Life

As the population ages, there will be an increased prevalence of cardiac arrhythmia resulting in greater impact on healthcare resource utilization. In elderly patients with AF, there is an increased risk of heart failure and embolic events which have a negative effect on the QoL and mental function [63]. The most feared complication of AF is the AF-related stroke [63]. The Rotterdam study showed that both Alzheimer's disease and senility were more common in patients with AF [64, 65]. In a study of the relationship between QoL and perceived self-reported symptoms in an elderly with heart failure, the investigators found that QoL was notably worse in those patients with perceptions of severe arrhythmic episodes and in those with symptoms of exercise intolerance and dizziness [66]. Furthermore the study found that those with symptomatic heart failure experience poor QoL [66]. The Birmingham Atrial Fibrillation Treatment of the Aged Study found that there was little impact on generic QoL in patients with chronic AF in the absence of co-morbidities [67] (Box 2).

#### Box 2 Key Points. Arrhythmias

The aims in the management of AF are threefold: (1) the recognition of the causal and associated factors and their treatment, (2) the decision as to rate control or correction of the rhythm disturbance and (3) prevention of thromboemboli.

The CHA2DS2-VASc score in evaluating the risk of stroke in patients with AF has now superseded the CHADS and CHADS2 [46, 47].

The European Society of Cardiology in its guidelines released the HAS-BLED

**Box 2 Key Points. Arrhythmias** (continued) score, a predictive tool to assess the bleed-ing risk [49].

Warfarin is recommended in high-risk patients to prevent thromboembolism unless the drug is contraindicated.

There is no advantage for patients well who are controlled on warfarin to switch over to one of the new anticoagulants.

In selected patients, an anticoagulant with a direct thrombin inhibition or antifactor X action such as dabigatran, rivaroxaban and apixaban may be an alternative to vitamin K antagonists like warfarin.

More recently life-threatening haemorrhage have been reported in the elderly with poor renal function taking dabigatran [60, 61].

There is an array of procedures and devices for non-pharmacological treatment of arrhythmias. The interventional therapies include permanent pacing for bradyarrhythmia, conventional antiarrhythmic surgery, percutaneous catheter ablation and implantable devices for tachyarrhythmia.

## Case Study of an Elderly Patient with Palpitations

Presentation

An 80-year-old man was seen in the emergency department with a 'pounding heart' and light-headedness of about an hour duration. He has had similar complaints on several occasions over the past 3–4 months. It comes on suddenly and lasts for variable period of time, from a few minutes to several hours, and ceases suddenly and usually brought on by physical effort. These episodes are not accompanied by chest pain or breathlessness. Three weeks earlier he had developed, he developed sudden weakness of his right arm and leg with numbness, and according to his

wife, she could not understand what he was saying. The symptoms resolved within an hour. He was seen by his family physician and was prescribed aspirin. He is diabetic and is on metformin 500 mg twice daily, and the HbA1c done a few days ago was 7%. Examination of the cardiovascular system included a blood pressure of 110/70 mmHg. The pulse was 80/minute and irregular and the heart rate 116/minute. There were no audible carotid bruits. No other sounds were heard at the apex and there were no murmurs. The lungs were clear and the central nervous system was normal. An electrocardiogram confirmed atrial fibrillation and no other abnormality. Echocardiography showed normal left ventricular systolic function, normal left ventricle and atrium and no evidence of valvular disease. Carotid Dopplers were normal.

The diagnoses were atrial fibrillation (AF) and transient ischaemic attack (TIA).

Comment

Based on the patient's risk factors, the management of AF has three objectives: rate control [68], prevention of thromboembolism and correction of the rhythm [69]. The major complication of AF is stroke, and stroke increases with age. The drug options for controlling the heart rate are the betablockers, calcium channel blockers and digoxin to achieve a heart rate between 60 and 80 bpm at rest. As to whether a strict rate control at rest and with exercise is preferred to a lenient approach, recent studies have suggested that a lenient approach is acceptable. Several randomized trials have shown no mortality benefit between rate control and cardioversion. The European Atrial Fibrillation Trial (EAFT) has shown that anticoagulation was superior to aspirin for prevention of stroke in patients with AF and a recent TIA. Patients with a high risk of stroke  $CHAD_2 > 2$  or  $CHA_2DS_2 > 2$  requires long-term coagulation.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following regarding atrial fibrillation (AF) are true, *except*:
  - A. Modifiable risk factors for AF are diabetes and hypertension.
  - B. The age-specific prevalence of AF is higher in men then in women.
  - C. The most frequent cause of cerebral embolism is AF.
  - D. AF is decreasing in frequency with the control of cardiovascular risk factors.
- 2. The following changes in the electrocardiogram are correct, *except*:
  - A. In a patient with tachycardia, a narrow QRS (120 ms) on the ECG indicates supraventricular tachycardia.
  - B. An irregular pulse of 180/min is likely to be atrial fibrillation.
  - C. Torsades de pointes is a rapid ventricular tachycardia that oscillates above and below the isoelectric line on ECG.
  - D. In third-degree AV block, there is dissociation of atrial and ventricular activity – the atrial rate is slower than the ventricular rate.
- 3. In the management of cardiac arrhythmias, the following are true, *except*:
  - A. Cardiac ablation offers a safe and corrective therapy for recurrent supraventricular tachycardias.
  - B. Amiodarone may be used to prevent recurrent episodes of ventricular tachycardia.
  - C. Implantable cardioventricular defibrillators (ICD) have not proved effective in conversion of life-threatening tachyarrhythmias preventing sudden death in high-risk subjects.
  - D. The Cox-Maze III surgical protocol for prevention of AF has reduced the need for long-term anticoagulation.
- 4. The following patients with atrial fibrillation require anticoagulation with warfarin, *except*:
  - A. Associated mitral stenosis.
  - B. Associated with left ventricular failure.
  - C. Atrial fibrillation lasting for less than 24 h.
  - D. Past history of a cerebral thromboembolism.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = D; 3 = C; 4 = C

#### References

- Manyari DE, Patterson C, Johnson D, Melendez L, Kostuk WJ, Cape RD. Atrial and ventricular arrhythmias in asymptomtic active elderly subjects correlation with left atrial size and left ventricular mass. Am Heart J. 1990;119(5):1069–76.
- Mirza M, Strunets A, Shen WK, Jahangir A. Mechanisms of arrhythmia and conduction disorders in older adults. Clin Geriatr Med. 2012;28 (4):555–73.
- Furberg CD, Psaty BM, Manolio TA, Gardin JM, Smith VE, Rautaharju PM, et al. Prevalence of atrial fibrillation in elderly subjects (the Cardiovascular Health Study) Am J Cardiol. 1994;74:236–241.
- Fleg JL. Venricular arrthythmias in the elderly:prevalence, mechanism and therapeutic implications. Geriatrics. 1988;43(12):23.
- Swartz JB. Cardiovascular function and disease in the elderly. 1999. http://www.galter.northwestern/edu/ casrdiovascular\_function\_disease.cfm accessed on 3 January 2014.
- Fleg JL, Kennedy HL. Cardiac arrhythmias in healthy elderly population: detection by 24-hour ambulatory electrcardiography. Chest. 1982;81:302–07.
- 7. ACC/AHA/ESC Pocket Guidelines, September 2006.
- Dresing TJ, Wilkoff B. Bradyarrhythmias. Curr Treat Options Cardiovasc Med. 2001;3(4):291–298.
- Smit JPP, Veldkamp MW, Wilde AAM. Mechanisms of inherited cardiac conduction disease. Europace. 2005;7 (2):122–137.
- Harrison 's principles of internal medicine as quoted by Smits et al, 2005.
- Chase D, O'Donell D Farouque O. Management of cardiac rhythm disturbances in the ageing heart. J Pharm Pract and Res. 2008;38: 312–317.
- 12. Steinberg BA, Briderik SH, Lopes RD, Shaw LK, Thomas KL, DeWald TA, et al. Use of antiarrhythmic drug therapy and clinical outcomes in older patients with concomitant atrial fibrillation and coronary heart disease. Eurpace. 2014;16:1284–9.
- American Heart Association. Heart disease and stroke statistics. 2010 update. A report fromm the American Heart Association. Circulation. Journal of the American Heart Association. 120;46–215. (http://www.amer ican heart org/presentation.jhtml/identifier=94).
- Klabunde RE. Antiarrhythmic drugs. Cardiovasc Pharmacol Concepts. http://www.cvpharmacoology. com/antiarrhy/antiarrhythmic.htm retreived. 1/27/ 2008.
- Aronow WS. Management of atrial fibrillation in the elderly. Minerva Med. 2009;100(1):3–24.
- 16. Steinberg JS, Martins JM, Sadanandan SM, Goldner B, Menchavez E, Domanski M, et al. Antiarrythmic drugs use in the implantable defibrillator arm of the Antiarrhythmics versus Implantable Defibrillators (AVD) Study. Am Heart J. 2001;142:520–9.
- Kreeger RW, Hammill SC. New antiarrhythmic drugs: tocainide, mexiletine, flecainide, encainide and amiodarone. May Clin Proc. 1987;62(11):1033–60.

- Yalta K,Turgut OO, Yilmaz MB, Tandogan I. Dronedrone: a promising alternative for the management of atrial fibrillation. Cardiovasc Drugs Ther. 2009;23(5):385–93.
- Chen J, Hocini M, Lsrsen TB, Proclemer A, Sciaraffia E, Blomstrom-Lundqvist C for the Scientific Initiative Committee, European Heart Rhythm Association. Eurospace. 2015;17:314–317.
- Kozluk E. Pathophysiological mechanisms of cardiac arrhythmias as a key for optimal nonpharmacological treatment. J Physiol Pharmol 2006; 57 Suppl 11: 69–77.
- Van Gelder IC, Brugemann J, Criins HJ. Pharmacological management of arrhythmias in the elderly. Drugs Aging. 1997;11(2):96–110.
- Wolfe PA, Dawber TR, Thomas HE Jr, Kannel WB. Epidemiological assessment of chronic atrial fibrillation and risk of stroke: the Framingham Study. Neurology. 1978; 28:973–977.
- Wolf PA, Abbott RD, Kannel WD. Atrial fibrillation as an independent factor for stroke: the Framingham study. Stroke. 1991;22:983–988.
- Singer DF. Anticoagulation to prevent stroke in atrial fibrillation and its implications for managed care. Am J Cardiol. 1998; 81:850.
- 25. Fuster V, Ryden LE, Asinger RW, Cannom DS, Crijns HJ, Frye RL, et al. ACC/AHA/ESC guidelines for the management of patients with atrial fibrillation executive summary a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association task force in practice guidelines and the European Society of Cardiology committee for practice guidelines and policy conferences (committee to develop guidelines for the management of patients with atrial fibrillation developed in collaboration with the North American Society of Pacing and Electrophysiology). Circulation. 2001;101:2118–50.
- 26. Agarwal SK, Heiss G, Rautaharju PM, Shaher E, Messing MW, Simpson RJ Jr. Premature ventricular complexes and risk of incident stroke: the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) Study. Stroke. 2010; 41: 588–593.
- Worthington JM, Gattellari M, Leung DY. 'Where There's Smoke....Are premature ventricular complexes a new risk factor for stroke?. Stroke. 2010; 41: 572–573.
- Lubitz SA, Benjamin EJ, Ruskin JN, Fuster V, Ellinor PT. Changes in the classification of atrial fibrillation. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2010; August (8):451–60.
- Choudhury A, Lip GY. Antiarrhythmic drugs in atrial fibrillation: an overview of new agents, their mechanisms of action and potential clinical utility. Expert Opin Investig Drugs. 2004;13(7):841–55.
- Kalus JS. Pharmacologic management of atrial fibrillation: established and emerging options. J Manag Care Pharm. 2009;156 Supl B): S10-8.
- Fuster V. ACC/AHA/ESC. Circulation. 2006;114(7): e257–354.
- Lip GYH, Li Saw Hee FL. Paroxysmal atrial fibrillation. QJM 2001;94(12):665–678. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/qjmed/94.12.665.

- Wyse DG, Waldon AL, DiMarco JP, Domanski MJ, Rosenberg Y, Schron EB, et al. A comparison of rate control and rhythm control in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2002;347:1825–33.
- Markides V, Schilling RJ. Atrial fibrillation: classification, pathophysiology, mechanisms and drug treatment. Heart 2003;89:939–942.
- 35. Connolly SJ, Crijns HJ, Torp-Pedersen C, van Eickels M, Gaudin C, Page RL, et al. for the ATHENA investigators. Analysis of stroke in ATHENA: a placebo-controlled double-blind, parallel-arm trial to assess the efficacy of dronedarone: 400 mg BID for the prevention of cardiovascular hospitalization or death from any cause in patients with atrial fibrillation/atrial flutter. Circulation. 2009; 120:1174–1180.
- 36. Hohnloser SH, Crijns HJGM, van Eickels M, Gaudin C, Page RL, Torp-Pedersen C, et al for the ATHENA Investigators. Effect of dronedarone on cardiovascular events in atrial fibrillation. N Engl J Med. 2009;360: 668–678.
- 37. Fuster V, Ryden LE, Cannom DS, Crijns HL, Curtis AB, Ellenbogen KA, et al. ACC/AHA/ESC 2006 Guidelines for the management of patients with atrial fibrillation. Eur Heart J. 2006;27:1979–2030.
- 38. Olshansky B, Rosenfeld LE, Warner, Solomon AJ, O'Neill G, Sharma A, et al. The atrial fibrillation follow-up investigation of rhythm management (AFFIRM) study: approaches to control of rate in atrial fibrillation. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2004;43:1201–1208.
- Rawles JM, Metcalfe MJ, Jennings K. Time of occurrence, duration and ventricular rate of paroxysmal atrial fibrillation: the effects of digoxin. Br Heart J. 1990;63:225–7.
- 40. Cappato R, Calkins H, Chen SA, Davies W, Lesaka Y, Kalman J, et al. Worldwide survey on the methods, efficacy and safety of catheter ablation for human atrial fibrillation. Circulation. 2005;111:1100–1106.
- Pappone C, Santinelli V. Ablation of atrial fibrillation. Eur Cardiovasc Dis. 2008;4:96–98.
- 42. Kalman JM, Sanders P, Brieger DB, Aggarwal A, Zwar NA, Tatoulis J, et al. National Heart Foundation of Australia consensus statement on catheter ablation as a therapy for atrial fibrillation. MJA. 2013;198: 27–28.
- 43. Limantro I, Weijs B, Crijns H, Pisters R. The impact of atrial fibrillation on the quality of life of the elderly. http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/771812./
- 44. Gage BF, van Walraven C, Pearce L, Hart PG, Kondstaal PJ, Boode BS, et al. Selecting patients with AF for anticoagulation: stroke risk stratification in patients taking aspirin. Circulation. 2004; 110:2287–92.
- 45. Gage BF, Waterman AD, Shannon W, Boechler M, Rich MW, Radford MJ. Validation of clinical classification schemes for predicting stroke results from the National Registry of Atrial fibrillation. JAMA. 2001; 285:2860–70.
- 46. Lip GYH, Frison L, Halperin JL, Lane DA. Identifying patients at high risk stratification schemes in an anticoagulated atrial fibrillation cohort. Stroke 2010;41: 2731–2738.

- 47. Olesen JB, Torp-Pedersen C, Hansen ML, Lip GY. The value of score for refining stroke risk stratification in patients with atrial fibrillation with a CHADS2 score 0-1: a nationwide cohort study. Thromb Haemost 2012;197(6):1172–9.
- 48. Camm AJ, Lip GY, De Caerina R, Savelieva I, Atar D, Hohnloser SH, et al. 2012 focused update of the ESC Guidelines for the management of atrial fibrills to: an update of the 2010 ESC Guidelines for the management of atrial fibrillation. Developed with special contribution of the European Heart Rhythm Association. Europae 2012;14:1385–41.
- 49. Camm AJ, Kirchhof P, Lip GY, Schotten U, SAvelieva I, Ernst S, van Gelder IC, et al. European Heart Rhythm Association; European Association for cardio-Thoracic Surgery, Guidelines for the management of atrial fibrillation: The task Force for the Management of Atrial Fibrillation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC), Eur Heart J. 2010;31:2369–429.
- Lip GY. Implications of CHA2DS2-VASc and HAS-BLED scores for thromboprophylaxis in atrial fibrillation. Am J Med. 2011;124(2):111–4.
- 51. Connolly S, Pogue J, Hart R, Pfeffer M, Hohnloser S, Chrolavicius S, et al. ACTIVE investigators. Clopidogrel plus aspirin versus oral anticoagulation for atrial fibrillation in the Atrial Fibrillation Clopidogrel Trial with Irbesartan for the prevention of Vascular EVENTS (ACTIVE W): a randomized controlled trial. Lancet. 2006;367:1903–12.
- Connolly SJ, Pogue J, Hart RG, Hohnloser S, Pfeffer M, Chrolavicius S, et al. ACTIVE investigators. Effect of clopidogrel added to aspirin in patients with atrial fibrillation. N Eng J Med. 2009;360:2066–78.
- Connolly S, Ezekowitz MD, Yusuf S, Eikelboom J, Oldgren J, Perekh A, et al. Dabigatran vs warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. NEJM. 2009;361: 1139–1151.
- Gallus A. New oral anticoagulants-clinical applications. Aust Prescr. 2010;33:42–47.
- Nutescu EA, Shapiro NL, Chevalier A, Amin AN. A pharmacologic overview of current and emerging anticoagulants. Cleve Clin Med. 2005;72. Suppl 1: S2-S6.
- 56. ROCKET AF Study Investigators. Rivaroxaban-once daily, oral, direct factor Xa inhibition compared with vitamin K antagonism for prevention of stroke and embolism in atrial fibrillation: rationale and design of the ROCKET AF Study. Am Heart J. 2010;159:340–347.
- 57. Granger CB, Alexander JH, McMurray JJ, Lopez RD, Hylek EM, Hanna M, et al. ARISTOTLE –Committiees

and Investigators: Apixaban versus warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. NEJM. 2011; 365:981–982.

- Sadar P, Chatterjee S, Chaudhari S, Lip GY. New oral anticoagulants in elderly adults: evidence from a metaanalysis of randomized trials. J Am Griatr Soc. 2014;62:857–64.
- 59. Heidbuchel H, Verhamme P, Alings M, Antz M, Hacke W, Oldgren J et al. European Heart Rhythm Association Practical Guide on the use of new anticoagulants inpatients with non-valvular atrial fibrillation: executive summary. Europace. 2013;15: 625–51.
- Legrand M, Mateo L, Ariband A, Ginisty S, Eftekhari P, Huy PT, et al. The use of dabigatran in elderly patients. Arch Intern Med. 2011;171:1281–1286.
- Harper P, Young PL, Merriman L. Bleeding risk with dabigatran in the frail elderly. N Eng J Med. 2012;366:864–865.
- 62. Melioni C, Peterson ED, Chen AV, Szczech LA, Newby LK, Harrington RA, et al. Cockcroft-Gault versus modification of diet in renal disease: importance of glomerular filtration rate formula for classification of chronic kidney disease in patients with non-ST segment elevation acute coronary syndrome. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51:991–996.
- Fragakis N, Katsaris G. Arrhythmias in the elderly: Modern management. Hellenic J. 2006;47:844–92.
- 64. Sabatini T, Frisoni GE, Barbisoni P, Bellelli G, Rozzini R, Trabucchi M. Atrial fibrillation and cognitive disorders in elderly people. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2000;45:387–390.
- 65. Ott A, Breteler MD, de Bruyne C, van Harskamp F, Grobbee DE, Hofman A. Atrial fibrillation and dementia in a population based study. The Rotterdam Study. Stroke. 1997;28:311–321.
- 66. Hickey KT, Reiffel J, Sciacca RR, Whang W, Biviano A, Baumeister M, et al. Correlating perceived arrhythmia symptoms and QoL in the elderly with heart failure in an urban clinic: A prospective study. J Clin Nurs. 2013;22(0):434–444.
- 67. Roalfe AK, Bryant TL, Davies MH, Hackett TG, Sana S, Fletcher K, et al. A cross-sectional study of quality of life in an elderly population (75 years and over) with atrial fibrillation: secondary analysis of data from the Birmingham Atrial Fibrillation Treatment of the Aged study. Europace. https://doi. org/10.1093/europaace/eus102 1420–1427. 10 May 201.

## **Infective Endocarditis**

## for es

# 3

#### Contents

Introduction	29
Clinical Manifestations Complications Diagnosis	30 31 31
Management and Treatment of Infective Endocarditis	33
Impact	33
References	35

#### Abstract

The epidemiology of infective endocarditis (IE) is changing for several reasons. The older patients are at a high risk of contracting IE due greatly to increased prevalence in patients with inbody cardiac devices. The microbiology of the disease has also changed from streptococcus to healthcare-associated staphylococcus. Recently, many studies have shown a trend towards increasing incidence of Staphylococcus aureus IE. IE in the elderly caused less severe symptoms than in the young. Non-specific generalized symptoms, myalgias, arthralgias, malaise, fatigue, loss of weight and sweats, are also common though rigours are much more common in acute IE. Embolism and immune-mediated phenomena are common in the elderly. The protean nature of IE requires a diagnostic strategy that will be sensitive for disease detection and specific for its exclusion across all forms of the disease. Successful outcome will depend on

early diagnosis, effective treatment and timely recognition of complications. The mortality of prosthetic IE caused by *Staphylococcus aureus* treated medically is 75%, and in the case of medical plus surgical treatment, it is 25%.

#### Keywords

Infective endocarditis · Cardiac devices · Staphylococcus · Streptococcus · Embolism

#### Introduction

The epidemiology of infective endocarditis (IE) is changing for several reasons. The older patients are at a high risk of contracting IE [1, 2] due greatly to increased prevalence in patients with inbody cardiac devices [3]. The microbiology of the disease has also changed from streptococcus to healthcare-associated staphylococcus [4]. In the last decade, staphylococcus and enterococci IE has increased, while culture-negative IE has decreased [2]. The increase of frequency of IE in older patients is due to an increase in the life expectancy and general ageing of the population, longer survival of patients with congenital and valvular disease of the heart, the use of intravenous catheters and prosthetic devices [5], proliferation of invasive procedures [6] and higher prevalence of hospital-acquired bacteraemia [7, 8]. The Euro Heart Survey on Valvular Heart Disease illustrated that 26% of the cases of infective endocarditis was in patients over 70 years [9]. A French study concluded that IE increased with increasing age, 31 cases/million population in patients over 50 which peaked to 145 cases/ million between the ages of 70 and 80 [10].

Streptococcus spp. are the most common cause and account for 25-75% of endocarditis cases; S. viridans is less prevalent in older patients and S. bovis, a non-enterococcal group D streptococcus, in up to 25%. In approximately 80% of cases, the predominant organisms in the elderly population are streptococci and staphylococci [11]. Staphylococcus aureus has become the primary pathogen of endocarditis with the present-day use of intravascular devices [12], and elderly diabetic patients are at an increased risk of bacteraemia and IE [13]. Recently, many studies have shown a trend towards increasing incidence of Staphylococcus aureus IE [14, 15]. Enterococci can account for 25% in the elderly, and some studies have noted a high prevalence in the elderly [16]. Other commonly encountered organisms are the HACEK organisms (Haemophilus parainfluenzae, Haemophilus aphrophilus, Actinobacillus actinomycetemcomitans, Cardiobacterium hominis, Eikenella species and *Kingella* species) [17] (Table 1).

The portal of entry and subsequent consequences of microbiology show specific features of IE in the elderly as compared with younger patients [9, 18]. Manipulations or procedures of oral cavity, genito-urinary tract (prostatic and vesical disease) and gastrointestinal tract (colonic lesions) commonly produce transient bacteraemia with streptococci and staphylococci in the elderly. Prosthetic valve endocarditis is more frequent [1, 16, 19] and accounts for 10–15% in most series

	 		•		
Tal	. 1	()	2010101000	00000	instance
1 41	 		Jamsuns	enco	Innerec
	 		_unionic		
			/		

Common	Uncommon	
Streptococci	Coagulase-negative	
	enterococci	
	Staphylococci	
Staphylococci	Coxiella burnetii	
HACEK organisms	Brucellae	
	Candida and	
Haemophilus parainfluenzae	Aspergillus	
Haemophilus aphrophilus	Legionella	
Actinobacillus	Pseudomonas	
[Haemophilus]		
Actinobacillus		
actinomycetemcomitans		
Cardiobacterium hominis		
Eikenella species		
Kingella species		

Source of information: Bayer et al. [17]

[20]. In the elderly pacemaker endocarditis occurs most often with difficulties in diagnosis and causes a poor prognosis [9].

A variety of cardiac abnormalities predispose to IE. All valvular lesions are at risk of endocarditis. With advancing age there is increase in the degenerative valvular heart disease, increase in the prevalence of aortic stenosis with calcification and progressive calcification of the mitral annulus all of which increases the susceptibility to infective endocarditis in the elderly [11]. Likewise in the elderly, bicuspid aortic valve and mitral valve prolapse with mitral regurgitation are increasingly associated with infective endocarditis and overall in the elderly the mitral valve is somewhat more often affected [11].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

The clinical presentation of acute IE is quite different from that of subacute disease. The symptoms and signs may be protean and to a large extent determined by the nature of the infecting organisms. The current data suggests that the clinical features are fairly similar across age groups [21]. Another study too found no difference in the clinical presentations between different age groups but a non-significant trend towards delayed diagnosis in the elderly [18]. Other studies have found different clinical characteristics in different age groups [11]. IE in the elderly caused less severe symptoms than in the young [16]. Fever and cardiac symptoms are common, and in acute IE, the fever may be between 39.4 and 40.6°C and often remittent [21], whereas in subacute endocarditis, the fever is usually low grade, rarely exceeds 39.5 °C. In the elderly fever occurred less frequently [16, 22] and may be slight, or the patient may be afebrile [23]. Non-specific generalized symptoms, myalgias, arthralgias, malaise, fatigue, loss of weight and sweats, are also common though rigours are much more common in acute IE.

Cardiac murmurs occur in about 90% of the cases. The presence of a murmur reflects underlying congenital or valvular lesion. A new or changing murmur is heard in 36-52% of patients with IE, but these murmurs are heard less frequently in the elderly [24]. Changes in the intensity of the murmur may be associated with the development of anaemia, high fever or tachycardia and are often of little significance [21]. The appearance of a new murmur during the course of the illness is a diagnostic event, and failure to detect the same may delay in diagnosis [25]. A new aortic diastolic murmur suggests a rupture or fenestration of an aortic leaflet, or dilatation of the aortic annulus, and in the case of the mitral valve, a regurgitant murmur suggests rupture of the chordae tendineae or fenestration of the mitral valve leaflet [21] and may require surgery. Splenomegaly is seen more with subacute IE [22]. About half of the patients with IE have cutaneous manifestations, but these are becoming less common with early and effective therapy. The cutaneous or peripheral manifestations include clubbing, nail bed petechiae, splinter haemorrhages, Osler's nodes and Janeway's lesion. The latter two are uncommon [26]. Roth spots are seen in less than 5% [27]. The immunological vascular phenomena are more characteristic of subacute IE rather than acute IE, for the latter evolves too quickly for their occurrence [17] and usually results from left-sided valvular involvement [28]. Embolism and immunemediated phenomena are common in the elderly [1]. Mitral valve vegetations, embolism and mortality were more common in older patients, and

TV vegetations, IV drug use [29] and *S. aureus* endocarditis [25, 30] were more common in younger patients [31]. Box 1 shows the clinical manifestations of IE.

**Box 1 Clinical Presentation of IE** Fever, fever of unknown origin Cardiac murmur Unexplained cardiac failure Non-specific presentation (weakness, fatigue, anorexia, loss of weight) Meningitis Anaemia Renal failure Embolic phenomena (neurological, renal, splenic, pulmonary, etc., appear late) Musculoskeletal (myalgia, arthralgia, arthritis, appear early)

#### Complications

The complications are shown in Box 2.

Box 2 Complications in IE Congestive heart failure Risk of embolization Periannular extension Splenic abscess Mycotic aneurysm Intracerebral mycotic aneurysms Extra cerebral mycotic aneurysms

Information source: Bayer et al. [28]

#### Diagnosis

The protean nature of IE requires a diagnostic strategy that will be sensitive for disease detection and specific for its exclusion across all forms of the disease [28]. The major diagnostic criteria for IE are positive blood cultures and not only identify the organism but also its antimicrobial susceptibility [32, 33]. In less than 5% of patients

with IE, the blood cultures are negative. Then the diagnosis is made with strict diagnostic criteria [34]. Inability to isolate the organism may be due to (i) prior administration of antibiotic (ii), fastidious infection and (iii) inadequate laboratory techniques.

The Duke criteria, a diagnostic strategy, have a number of parameters with echocardiographic requirements [35]. It stratifies suspect patients into three categories: *definite* cases identified clinically or pathologically (unidentified by surgery or autopsy), *possible* cases falling short of definite IE, and *rejected* cases (no pathological evidence of IE at autopsy or surgery), a firm alternative diagnosis or rapid resolution of the clinical syndrome with either no treatment or short-term antibiotic therapy (Tables 1 and 2).

Duke criteria incorporate echocardiographic (ECHO) findings in the diagnostic strategy [35], and further modifications have been proposed [36]. ECHO plays an important role in the diagnosis and management of IE. It is a sensitive and accurate method of detecting valvular vegetations despite in some old people with valvular sclerosis, the focal thickenings on one or more valvular structures may be confused with vegetations. Some form of ECHO should be performed in all patients suspected of having IE. Transthoracic echocardiography (TTE) has a specificity of 98% [37] and sensitivity of 60% [37-39] for vegetations. It is inadequate in patients with chest wall deformities, obesity and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease [17]. Furthermore TTE by itself cannot exclude vegetations on prosthetic valves, periannular abscesses, leaflet perforation and fistulae [39, 40]. The high sensitivity of TEE promoted early diagnosis, [16, 18]. It also discriminates multiple vegetations, satellite lesions, fistulas, ring abscesses, location and extent of abscess cavities [41], valvular perforations [42] and aneurysms unlike TTE which only shows the vegetations [24]. However a negative TEE in a situation where the clinical suspicion is high it does not have the diagnostic accuracy to rule out.

Accuracy to rule out vegetation in IE and distinguishing true vegetations and other

 Table 2 Antibiotic treatment of infective endocarditis

able 2 Antibiotic treatment of meetive endocarditis
I. Streptococcus strains sensitive to penicillin (MIC <0.2 ug/ml). All streptococci must be evaluated for susceptibility to penicillin by determining the MIC
(i) Penicillin G 12-18MU IV 12 hourly for 4 weeks
(ii) Ceftriaxone 2 gm IV once daily for 4 weeks
(iii) Ceftriaxone 2 gm IV once daily for 2 weeks** plus
Gentamicin 1 mg/kg IV/IM every 8 h for 2 weeks**
**short-duration combination therapy for penicillin- susceptible streptococcus endocarditis although successful is not recommended for general use (Durack and Karchmer 2006)
(iv) Vancomycin 1 g IV every 12 h for 4 weeks *
*with penicillin allergy
Ib. Penicillin-resistant viridans and most strains of non-enterococcal streptococcus (MIC 0.2–5 ug/ml). Screening for high-level resistance to gentamicin
(i) Penicillin G 3MU IV every 4 h for 4 weeks plus
Gentamicin 1 mg/kg IV/IM every 8 h for 4 weeks
(ii) MIC >0.5 ug/ml. Treat with one of the standard regimes for enterococcal endocarditis
(iii) MIC > than 1.0 ug/ml. Vancomycin 1 g IV 12 hourly for 4 weeks
II. Enterococci becoming increasingly resistant not only to aminoglycosides but also to penicillin G and vancomycin. Causative strain must be screened for high- level resistance to gentamicin
(i) Single-drug therapy penicillin for 8 weeks
ampicillin for 8 weeks, vancomycin for 8 weeks
(ii) Penicillin G 3MU IV every 4 h for 6 weeks plus
Gentamicin 1 mg/kg IV/IM 8 hourly for 4-6 weeks
(iii) Vancomycin IV every 12 h for 6 weeks plus
Gentamicin 1 mg/kg UIV/IM 8 hourly for 6 weeks
III Staphylococcus
(i) Methicillin-sensitive <i>Staphylococcus aureus</i> (MSSA) and methicillin-sensitive <i>Staphylococcus</i> epidermidis (MSSE)
Cloxacillin 2 g IV 4 hourly for <6 weeks plus
Gentamicin 1 mg/kg IV/IM 8 hourly for the first 2 weeks plus
Rifampicin 300 mg PO 8 hourly for <6 weeks
(ii) Methicillin-resistant <i>Staphylococcus aureus</i> (MRSA) and methicillin-resistant <i>Staphylococcus</i> epidermidis (MRSE)
Vancomycin 1 gm IV 12 hourly for 6 weeks plus gentamicin mg/kg IV/IM 8 hourly
IV. HACEK group (Haemophilus aphrophilus,
Haemophilus parainfluenzae, Actinobacillus
actinomvcetemcomitans, Cardiobacterium, Eikenella

species and Kingella species)

(continued)

#### Table 2 (continued)

(i) Ceftriaxone 2 mg IM/IV daily for 4 weeks
(ii) Ampicillin - sulbactam 2 g IV 4 hourly for 4 weeks
plus
Gentamicin 1 mg/kg IV/IM 8 hourly for 4 weeks

Sources of information: Durack and Karchmer [21], Dhawan [11] and Wilson et al. [44]

IE-related changes such as ruptured chordae. When both TEE and TTE studies are negative, there is a 95% negative predictive value [28, 43]. A repeat TEE study is warranted in 7–10 days if there is high clinical suspicion of IE. TEE is also useful where imaging is difficult such as those with prosthetic valves or poor transthoracic windows or patients on mechanical ventilators [24] (Box 3).

**Box 3 Diagnosis** 

- I. Blood cultures (a negative blood culture seen in <5% of endocarditis)
- II. ECHO and Doppler ultrasonography TTE overall 80% TEE
- III. Laboratory analysis Anaemia (70–90% of cases) ESR (90–100%) Urinalysis Proteinuria (50–65%) Rheumatoid factor in 50%

#### Management and Treatment of Infective Endocarditis

Successful outcome will depend on early diagnosis, effective treatment and timely recognition of complications. Effective treatment requires identification of the causative organism and establishing the antimicrobial susceptibility. Empirical therapy with bactericidal antibiotics should be started immediately after blood samples are taken for culture. In the subacute IE, the therapy is directed at streptococci. Table 2 shows the antibiotic treatment of infective endocarditis. About 30% of patients with infective endocarditis will need surgery in the early phase of the infection [45]. The indications for surgical intervention in IE are heart failure, large and/or mobile vegetations and embolic episode, perivalvular infection, unfavourable fever and inflammatory syndrome, fungal infection, difficulty to treat microorganisms [46], neurological complications [47, 48], unstable prosthesis and prosthetic infective endocarditis [49].

#### Impact

Patients with IE are getting older [2]. In the elderly due to the insidious presentation, IE is more difficult to diagnose leading to delayed treatment [9]. The prognosis is poor in the elderly with IE, and in one study, the hospital mortality was 17% in patients over 70 and 7% below the age of 50 years [11]. Another study showed a higher in-hospital mortality of 24.9%, and age was an independent predictor of mortality in patients older than 65 years [1]. Several studies have demonstrated that in IE in the elderly, there is a limited use of surgical treatment with higher mortality [1, 16, 19]. The mortality of prosthetic IE caused by Staphylococcus aureus treated medically is 75%, and in the case of medical plus surgical treatment, it is 25% [49] (Box 4).

#### Box 4 Key Points: Infective Endocarditis

The older patients are at high risk of contracting IE [1, 2] due to the increased prevalence in patients with inbody cardiac devices [3].

The microbiology of the disease has also changed from streptococcus to healthcareassociated staphylococcus [4].

In the last decade, staphylococcus and enterococci IE had increased, culturenegative IE has decreased and enterococci IE has increased [2].

(continued)

## Box 4 Key Points: Infective Endocarditis (continued)

A new or changing murmur is heard in 36–52% of patients with IE, but these murmurs are heard less frequently in the elderly [24].

The protean nature of IE requires a diagnostic strategy that will be sensitive for disease detection and specific for its exclusion across all forms of the disease [17].

The major diagnostic criteria for IE are positive blood cultures and not only identify the organism but also its antimicrobial susceptibility [32, 33].

The high sensitivity of TEE promotes early diagnosis [16].

TEE also discriminates multiple vegetations, satellite lesions, fistulas, ring abscesses, valvular perforations and aneurysms unlike TTE which only shows the vegetations [24].

Successful outcome will depend on early diagnosis, effective treatment and timely recognition of complications.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true relating to infective endocarditis (IE), *except*:
  - A. Presently *Staphylococcus aureus* is the primary pathogen causing IE.
  - B. Transient bacteraemia is commonly produced by manipulations or procedures of oral cavity, gastrointestinal tract and genito-urinary tract.
  - C. A new or changing murmur is heard in 30–52% of patients with IE, but the murmurs are heard much more frequently in the elderly.
  - D. In the elderly non-specific symptoms may lead to incorrect diagnosis.
- 2. In establishing a diagnosis of infective endocarditis (IE), the following are true, *except*:
  - A. Negative blood cultures seen in one-third of the patients with IE.
  - B. Anaemia is seen in 70–90% of the cases.
  - C. The sedimentation rate is elevated.
  - D. Proteinuria occurs in 50–65% of cases.

- 3. Each of the following is true in relation to infective endocarditis, *except*:
  - A. Transthoracic echocardiography (TTE) has a specificity of 98% and sensitivity of 65% for vegetations.
  - B. Transesophageal echocardiography (TEE) is highly sensitive for detecting vegetations
     sensitivity 75–100% and specificity of 94% for perivalvular extension.
  - C. When both TEE and TTE studies are negative, there is a 95% negative predictive value.
  - D. A repeat TTE study is not warranted even if there is a high clinical suspicion.
- 4. In the management and treatment of infective endocarditis, the following is true, *except*:
  - A. Combination antibiotic therapy is almost always appropriate for IE.
  - B. Antibiotic prophylaxis remains important for patients with high-risk cardiac condition.
  - C. Heart failure during the early phase of the infection is not an indication for surgery.
  - D. Rapid surgery should be performed if there has been an embolic episode.
- 5. The following require antibiotic prophylaxis before dental procedure, *except*:
  - A. Mitral valve prolapse
  - B. Prosthetic valve
  - C. Past history of infective endocarditis
  - D. Right ventricular hypertrophy

#### **MCQ** Answers

$$1 = C; 2 = A; 3 = D; 4 = C; 5 = D$$

#### **Short Answer Questions**

1. List four indications for surgery in the early phase of infective endocarditis.

#### **SAQ** Answers

(i) heart failure; (ii) perivalvular infection;
 (iii) large/mobile vegetations; (iv) prosthesis

#### References

- Durante-Mangoni E, Bradley S, Selton-Suty C, Tripodi MF, Basic B, Bouza E, et al. Current features of infective endocarditis in elderly patients: results of the International Collaboration on Endocarditis Prospective Cohort Study. Arch Intern Med. 2008;168: 2095–103.
- Slipczuk L, Codoloa JN,Davik CD, Romero-Corra A, Yun J, Gregg S, et al. Infective endocarditis: Epidemiology over 5 decades. A Systematic review. PLOS/one. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0082665
- Cahill TJ, Prendergast BD. Infective endocarditis. The Lancet. 2016;387(10021):882–893.
- Werdani K, Dietz S, Loffler B, Niemann S, Bushnaq H, Silber R-E, et al. Mechanisms of infective endocarditis: pathogen-host interaction and risk states. Nature Rev Cardiol. 2014;11:35–50.
- Gergoratos G. Infective endocarditis in the elderly: diagnosis and management. Am J Geriat Cardiol. 2003;12:183–89.
- Hill EE, Herijgers P, Herregods MC, Peetermans WE. Evolving trends in infective endocarditis. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2006;12:5–12.
- Fernandez-Hidalgo N, Almirante B, Tomos P, Pigrau C, Sambola A, et al. Contemporary epidemiology and prognosis of health care-associated infective endocarditis. Clin Infect Dis. 2008;47:1287–1297.
- Benito N, Miro JM, de Lazzari E, Cabell CH, Del Rio A, Altolas J, et al. Health care-associated native valve endocarditis: importance of non-nosocomial acquisition. Ann Int Med 2009;150:586–594.
- Vahanian A. The growing burden of infective endocarditis in the elderly. Eur Heart J.2003;24:1539–1590
- Hoen B, Alla F, Selton-Suty CH, Beguinot I, Bouvet A, Briangon S, et al. Changing profile of infective endocarditis. Results of a 1 year survey in France. JAMA. 2002;228:75–81.
- Dhawan VK, Infective endocarditis in elderly patients. Clin Infect Dis. 2002;34(6):806–812.
- Brusch J. Infective endocarditis: Management in the case of intravascular devices. New York. NY. Informa Health Care. 2007.
- Cunha RA, Gill MV, Lazar IM Acute infective endocarditis. Diagnostic and therapeutic approach. Infect Dis Clin North Am 1996;10:811–34.
- Murdoch DR, Corey GR, Hoen B, Miro JM, Fowler VG Jr,Bayer AS et al. Clinical presentation and outcome of infective endocarditis in the 21st century: the International Collaboration on Endocarditis-Prospective Cohort Study. Arch Intern Med. 2009;169:463–473.
- Fowler VG Jr, Miro JM, Hoen B, Cabell CH, Abruytn E, Rubenstein E, et al. Staphylococcus aureus endocarditis: a consequence of medical progress. JAMA. 2005;293:3012–3021.
- 16. Werner GS, Schulz R, Fuchs JB, Andrenas S, Prange H, Ruschewski W, et al. Infective endocarditis in the elderly in the era of transesophageal echocardiography: clinical features and prognosis compared with younger patients. Am J Med. 1996;100:90–97.

- Bayer A Bolger AF, Taubert KA, Wilson W, Steckelberg J, Karchmer AW, et al. Diagnosis and management of infective endocarditis and its complications. Circulation. 1998;98:2936–2948.
- Di Salvo G, Rosenberg V, Pergola V, Belliard O, Derumeaux G, Cohen A, et al. Endocarditis in the elderly: clinical, echocardiographic, and prognostic features. Eur Heart J. 2003;24:1575–1582.
- Selton-Suty C, Hoen B, Grentzinger A, Houplon P, Maignan M Juilliere Y, et al. Clinical and bacterial characteristics of infective endocarditis in the elderly. Heart 1997;77:260–3.
- Piper C, Korfer R, Horstkotte D. Prosthetic valve endocarditis. Heart. 2002 8590–593.593.
- Durack DT, Karchmer AW. Infective endocarditis: clinical presentation. APC Medicine Online 2006. www.medscape.com/viewarticle/534843
- Terpenning MS, Buggy BP, Kaufman CA. Infective endocarditis: clinical features in young and elderly patients. Am J Med. 1987;83:626–634.
- 23. Kaye D. Infective endocarditis. 2 New York: Raven,1992.
- Health Article: Infective endocarditis. website www.newhealth-articles.com/category/infective-endocarditis
- Lopez-Wolf D, Vilacosta I, San Roman JA, Fernandez C, Sarna C, Lopez J, et al. Infective endocarditis in octogenarian patients Rev Esp Cardiol. 2011;64:329–33.
- Cunha BA, Johnson DH, Klein NC. Infective endocarditis. http://wiserwiki.com/Infective\_Endocardits retrieved on 17 December 2007.
- Bush LM, Johnson CC. Clinical syndrome and diagnosis. D Kaye Infective endocarditis 2. New York: Raven;1992:99–113.
- Bayer AS. Infective endocarditis. Clin Infect Dis. 1993;17:313–320.
- Miro JM, del Rio, Mestres CA. Infective endocarditis in intravenous drug abusers and HIV-1 infected patients. Infect Dis Clin North Am. 2002;16:273–295.295.
- Prendergast BD.The changing face of infective endocarditis. Heart. 2006;92(7):879–885.
- Huang T-Y, Tseng H-K, Liu C-P, Lee C-M. Comparison of the clinical manifestations of infective endocarditis between elderly and young patients- q3-year study. J Microbiol Immunol Infect. 209;42:154–159.
- Van Reyn CF, Arbitt RY. Cause definitions for infective endocarditis. Am J Med 1994;96:220–282.
- Washingtoon JH. The microbiologic diagnosis of infective endocarditis. J Antimicrob Chemothera. 1987;20 (suppl A):29–36.
- Tunkel AR, Kaye D. Endocarditis with negative blood culture. NEJM. 1992;326:1215–1217.
- Durack DT, Lukes AS, Bright DK. New criteria for diagnosis of infective endocarditis: utilization of specific echocardiographic findings. Duke Endocarditis Service. Am J Med. 1994;96(3):200–9.
- 36. Li JS, Sexton DI, Mick N, Nettles R, Fowler VG Jr, Ryan T, et al. Proposed modifications to the Duke criteria for the diagnosis of infective endocarditis. Clin Infect Dis. 2000;30:633–8.

- 37. Shivly BK,Gurule FT, Roldan CA, Legett JH, Schiller NB. Diagnostic value of transoesophageal compared with trans thoracic echocardiography in infective endocarditis. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1991;18: 391–397.
- 38. Muggee A, Daniel WG, Frank G, Lichtlen PR. Echocardiography in infective endocarditis: reassessment of prognostic implications of vegetation size determined by transthoracic and the transoesophageal approach. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1989:14:631–638.
- Shapiro SM, Young E, De Guzman S, Ward J, Chiu CY, Ginzion LE, et al. Transoesophageal echocardiography in diagnosis of infective endocarditis. Chest. 1994;105:377–382.
- 40. Daniel WG, Mugge A, Grote J, Hausmann D, Nikutta P, Laas J, et al. Comparison of transthoracic and transoesophageal echocardiography for detection of abnormalities of prosthetic and bioprosthetic valves in the mitral and aortic positions. Am J Cardiol. 1993;71:210–215.
- 41. Rohmann S ,Seifer T, Erbel R,Jakob H, Mohr-Kahely-S, Makowski T, et al. Identification of abscess formation in native-valve infective endocarditis using transoesophageal echocardiography: implications for surgical treatment. Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1991;39:273–280.
- 42. Karalis DG, Bansal RC, Hauck AJ, Ross JJ Jr, Applegate PM, Jutzy KR, et al. Transoesophageal echocardiograpic recognition of subaortic complications

in aortic valve endocarditis: clinical and surgical implications. Circulation. 1992;86:353–362.

- Ali AS, Trivedi V, Lesch M. Culture negative endocarditis: a historical review and 1990s update. Prog Cardiovasc Dis. 1994;37:149–160.
- 44. Wilson WR, Karchmer AW, Dajani AS, Taubert KA, Bayer A, Kaye D, et al. Antibiotic treatment of adults with infective endocarditis due to streptococci, enterococci, staphylococci and HACEK microorganisms. JAMA. 1995;274:1706–1713.
- Pettersson C. surgery for Infective endocarditis. Cleveland Clinic. http://my.clevelandclinic.org/heart/disor ders/valve/sbesurgery/aspx.
- 46. Delahaye F, Cetard M, Roth O, de Gevigney G. Indications and optimal timing for surgery in infective endocarditis. Heart. 2004;90:618–20.
- 47. Di Salva G, Habib G,Pergola V, Avierinos JF, Phillip E, Casalta JP, et al. Echocardiography predicts embolic events in infective endocarditis. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2001;37:7069–76.
- 48. Heiro M, Nikokelainen J, Engblom E, Kotilanien E, Martila R, Kotilanien P, et al. Neurological manifestations of infective endocarditis: a 17-year experience in a teaching hospital in Finland. Arch Intern Med. 2000;160:2781–7.
- 49. John MD, Hibberd P, Karchmer AW, Sleeper LA, Calderwood SB. Staphylococcus aureus prosthetic valve endocarditis: optimal management and risk factors for death. Clin Infect Dis. 1996;26:1302–9.

## **Coronary Artery Disease**

#### Contents

Introduction	37
Risk Factors	38
Clinical Manifestations	39 41
Prevention	42
Impact	43
References	44

#### Abstract

Coronary heart disease (CHD) is the largest cause of death and disability and the largest single cause of death in Australia and accounted for 21% of all deaths in 2000 and 19% of all deaths in 2004. A single aetiology is rarely found in the majority of old people with CHD. The risks for coronary artery disease increase with age. The damage to the endothelial lining is most often caused by a combination of the following: hypertension, high blood cholesterol, smoking and diabetes. This review discusses the risk factors followed by an update on the clinical management. A large proportion of elderly patients with myocardial ischaemia have atypical manifestations including dyspnoea and worsening heart failure in addition to an excess occurrence of unstable angina and non-Q wave myocardial infarction. Early diagnosis and prompt treatment are vital in patients

with STEMI. Preventing heart disease is an important part of overall management.

#### Keywords

Coronary heart disease · Risk factors · Unstable angina · Acute coronary syndromes(ACS) · Unexpected sudden death · ST-elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI)

#### Introduction

In Australia, the incidence of coronary heart disease (CHD) in 2003 was an estimated 49,800 CAD events (non-fatal hospitalisations plus number of deaths in the population) among 40–90 year olds [1]. A 2004–2005 National Health Survey in Australia based on self-reporting revealed that 1.7% of those surveyed had manifestations of CHD, three-quarters of whom had angina and



one-third reported of having had a heart attack [1]. It is the largest cause of death and disability and the largest single cause of death in Australia and accounted for 21% of all deaths in 2000 [2, 3] and 19% of all deaths in 2004 [2]. CHD accounted for 51% of all cardiovascular deaths and half of them were from acute myocardial infarction [1].

In the United States, the incidence of CHD in 2004 was approximately 1 in 226 or 1.2 million people according to the American Heart Association [4]. Twenty percent of all hospitalisations for myocardial infarction (MI) and 30% of all MI-related hospital deaths occurred in patients above 80 years who constitute only 5% of the US population [5]. The prevalence of chronic ischaemic heart disease in men and women 65 years and over in the United States in 1995 was 83 per 1000 men and 90 per 1000 women. Among those 75 years of age and over, the prevalence was 217 per 1000 for men and 129 per 1000 for women [6].

The blood supply to the heart is from two main coronary arteries, the left and right. Both arise from the root of the aorta. The left coronary artery divides into circumflex and anterior descending branches that perfuse the greater part of the left ventricle and the left atrium. The right coronary artery supplies the inferior surface of the left ventricle, the right ventricle and the right atrium. Branches from both arteries penetrate the myocardium and form a dense capillary bed.

#### **Risk Factors**

A single aetiology is rarely found in the majority of old people with CHD. Risk factors for CHD can be categorised into non-modifiable and modifiable, and modification of some of these factors can reduce the risk of CHD (primary prevention) and will be just as helpful in secondary prevention. It is important to identify the non-modifiable risk factors (Box 1) for these may alert the clinician to potentially risk groups. Within this group, treatment of any modifiable factors may be of importance:

#### (i) Non-modifiable CAD risk factors

The risks for coronary artery disease increase with age. Men are at greater risk than women until women reach menopause when risks become equal for both. Family history is a well-known risk factor in the development of atherosclerosis, and a family history of familial hypercholesterolaemia carries a significant risk. Race may also be important.

#### (ii) Modifiable CAD risk factors (Box 1)

Among the modifiable CAD risk factors, paris required ticular attention to identify dyslipidaemia, hypertension and smoking. The Framingham study had shown that when these three risk factors are present, the heart attack rate was seven times greater than when none was present. The Framingham study demonstrated a near linear relationship between total cholesterol levels or LDL level and severity of the atherosclerosis as determined by the mortality rate from CHD and also association with other risk factors such as age, family history, gender and hypertension [7]. The development of CAD has also been shown to be linked with hypertension and smoking [3]. The damage to the endothelial lining is most often caused by a combination of the following: hypertension, high blood, cholesterol, smoking and diabetes [8].

Box 1 Modifiable Risk Factors and Non-modifiable Risk FactorsDyslipidaemiaHypertensionSmokingDiabetesObesityPhysical inactivityStressAlcohol consumptionAgeGenderFamily historyEthnicity/race

The landmark INTERHEART study was a case-control study (15,152 incident cases of AMI and 14,829 controls matched by age and sex with no history of heart disease) that was undertaken in both developed and undeveloped countries (more than 50 countries). The study identified nine easily measured risk factors, namely, hypertension, diabetes, smoking, lipids, obesity, diet, physical activity, alcohol consumption and psychosocial factors that accounted for over 90% of the risk of acute myocardial infarction (AMI) [9, 10].

Dyslipidaemia. Abnormalities of serum lipids especially low-density lipoprotein (LDL) are regarded atherosclerotic as risk factors [11]. There is considerable evidence in support of lowering the lipids in primary and secondary prevention of CAD. Although there is limited data on such treatment strategies in the elderly, recent trials in the elderly have provided data to guide therapy in this population. In the INTERHEART study, the apoB/apoA1 ratio was the strongest factor predicting as opposed to any other cholesterol ratios for estimation of the risk of AMI in both sexes, at all ages and in all ethnic groups. Furthermore, it has the advantage that it can be measured in non-fasting blood samples. ApoA1 reflects the antiatherogenic properties of HDL cholesterol and ApoB the atherogenicity of triglycerides and small dense LDL particles.

Cigarette smoking has long been established as a risk factor for CHD. Smoking was the second strongest predictor, and the INTERHEART study showed that smoking one to five cigarettes daily increases the risk by 40% which increases further with the amount of tobacco smoked per day [9]. Moreover, it obviates the beneficial effects of aspirin and statin in secondary prevention.

Hypertension is present in more than two-thirds of patients older than 65 years, and elderly people are more likely to have poorly controlled blood pressure. It is a major risk factor at all ages for atherosclerosis and more important than hypercholesterolaemia after the age of 45 [12].

Diabetes potentiates the effects of hypercholesterolaemia and markedly increases predisposition to atherosclerosis. In the INTERHEART study, diabetes and hypertension may have been underestimated since these two factors were self-reported [9].

Obesity: The Framingham study revealed that being more than 30% overweight increased the mortality for ischaemic heart disease. The INTERHEART study revealed that abdominal obesity is a greater risk factor than BMI and indicated that the waist-to-hip ratio should replace BMI as an indicator of obesity [9].

Moderate consumption of alcohol raises the HDL level that has a protective effect.

Physical inactivity: Regular exercise reduces premature mortality from cardiovascular disease.

Diet: The INTERHEAT study found high intake of fruit and vegetables to be protective against myocardial infarction [9].

Psychosocial factors: There is a strong and consistent evidence of an independent causal association between depression, social isolation and lack of social support with CHD. The increased risk due to these psychosocial factors was found to be of similar order to the more accepted risk factors such as dyslipidaemia, hypertension and smoking [13]. A low socioeconomic status has been associated with increased CHD mortality [14]. The INTERHEART questionnaire included stress at work or home, financial stress, stressful events, depression and locus of control, and the results indicated that psychosocial factors may contribute a significant proportion of risk for AMI [9, 10].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Coronary heart disease embraces a wide spectrum of clinical manifestations from stable angina to acute coronary syndromes. Angina is a clinical syndrome with characteristic quality and duration of (i) discomfort in the chest, jaw, shoulder, back or arm, (ii) typically aggravated by exertion or emotional stress and (iii) relieved by nitroglycerin. The symptom complex has been grouped as typical angina, atypical angina or non-specific chest pain [15]. Definite angina satisfies all three criteria stated above, atypical angina meets two of the characteristics and non-cardiac chest pain meets less than one of the characteristics [15]. The major adverse outcomes are unstable angina, myocardial infarction and sudden death due to arrhythmias.

The pain in unstable angina compared with stable angina is generally more severe and lasts longer, occurring spontaneously at rest, with less effort and is progressive. It is due to the rupture of the atheromatous plaque with platelet adhesion. The classic pathology of unstable angina is that of a non-occluding thrombus. The pain at rest is due to a number of mechanisms. The episodes of pain from myocardial ischaemia are caused by bursts of platelet emboli, spasm at the site of injury or intermittent growth of thrombus to occlude, followed by recanalisation by natural lysis [16]. NSTEMI has been considered as a more severe state of the same clinical syndrome [17].

The term acute coronary syndromes (ACS) encompasses the clinical manifestations for unexpected sudden death to unstable angina to ST-elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI) also referred to as major Q-wave myocardial infarction or non-ST-elevation acute coronary syndromes (NSTEACS) on the basis of ECG findings. NSTEACS is subdivided into non-STEMI and referred to as non-Q myocardial infarction and unstable angina according to the cardiac enzyme results. In three-quarters of the patients with ACS, there is plaque disruption of a minor stenotic lesion and in the remainder plaque erosion in a more severe stenotic lesion [18, 19]. Sudden death without previous symptoms occurs in about 10% of patients with CHD. If the patient presents within 3 h of evolving acute myocardial infarction electrocardiogram shows unequivocal and ST-segment elevation, the patient is subjected to thrombolysis or coronary angioplasty.

Atypical presentations are more common in the elderly with MI and symptoms may be more subtle [20]. Dyspnoea, fatigue and heart failure symptoms were more frequently the first symptoms than typical chest pain unlike that in younger patients [21]. In the elderly, STEMI was more common, and non-STEMI was diagnosed and more common in women and in patients previously diagnosed with ischaemic heart disease, diabetes and hypertension [21] so were the presence of cerebral and peripheral vascular diseases and renal failure [22].

Primary diagnostic precondition is differentiating ACS from non-cardiac chest pain. Patients with all three characteristics of typical angina have a possibility of having ACS. The initial assessment of a patient presenting with chest pain is a history that focuses on the anginal symptoms and risk factor evaluation, physical examination, electrocardiogram and biomarkers of cardiac injury with early risk stratification. Risk stratification is of vital importance in patients presenting with UA/NSTEMI [17]. The primary aim is in evaluating patients with non-STEMI. The aim is to exclude or confirm acute myocardial infarction and risk stratification for further investigations and treatment. The AHCPR categorised UA for death or MI into low, medium and high largely based on the history, physical and ECG findings [23].

The likelihood of ACS (low, intermediate, high) should be determined in all patients presenting with chest pain. TIMI (Thrombolysis in Myocardial Infarction) score and GRACE (Global Registry of Acute Cardiac Events) score are the best systems for risk stratification for unstable and non-STEMI. The seven TIMI score predictors are age 65 years or older, at least three CAD risk factors (family history of CAD, hypertension, hypercholesterolaemia, diabetes and current smoking), known coronary stenosis of 50% or more, use of acetylsalicylic acid in the past 7 days, at least two severe angina episodes in the previous 24 h, ST changes on ECG at presentation and elevated serum cardiac markers [24]. The variables of the GRACE risk score are age, heart rate, systolic blood pressure, cardiac arrest, Killip class, serum creatinine, ST-segment changes and cardiac biomarkers [25].

A large proportion of elderly patients with myocardial ischaemia have atypical manifestations including dyspnoea and worsening heart failure in addition to an excess occurrence of unstable angina and non-Q wave myocardial infarction [26, 27]. In the elderly with MI, there is a frequent substitution of dyspnoea for chest discomfort, and this atypical presentation especially in women may partly explain the high rate of unrecognised MI in this age group [28]. Patients presenting with acute pulmonary oedema are generally older than those manifesting typical anginal symptoms [29, 30].

Patients who have acute myocardial infarction often delay hospital admission. Early treatment in acute myocardial infarction is crucial. There have been several studies on delayed arrival in the hospital with suspected myocardial infarction. The reasons for delay have been attributed not only to clinical and logistics factors but also to race, female sex, older age, diabetes and socioeconomic characteristics [31, 32]. There have been several suggestions to address this such as educational interventions; targeting specific populations, namely, the elderly, female and patients with cardiac risk factors; and the prompt use of emergency medical transport services [26].

#### Management

Early diagnosis and prompt treatment is vital in patients with STEMI. Several randomised trials have validated primary angioplasty and stents as the optimal therapy for these patients as primary percutaneous coronary intervention (PCI) yields >90% TIMI 3 flow in the infarct-related vessel compared to about 50% after thrombolytic therapy [33]. If STEMI patients cannot be treated with PCI, thrombolytic therapy is the preferred initial therapy [33]. After thrombolysis, it is expedient for patients to be referred for coronary angiogram and revascularisation between 2 and 24 h [34]. Glycoprotein IIb/IIIa inhibitors (tirofiban, eptifibatide or abciximab) are beneficial in STEMI patients, and intracoronary bolus administration is usually reserved for high-risk patients [33] especially patients with diabetes undergoing PCI. Antiplatelet drugs improve the survival of patients with acute coronary syndrome. Aspirin (300 mg) should be administered immediately and is usually continued indefinitely. Clopidogrel can be used if there is aspirin allergy. A loading dose of 300-600 mg clopidogrel as early as possible is given prior to primary PCI thereafter a

maintenance dose of 75 mg/d and continued for this regimen long term, for example, a year [35]. Granules containing adenosine diphosphate (ADP) bind to the P2Y12 receptor on the surface of the platelets initiating platelet aggregation. Two inhibitors newer ADP-receptor including prasugrel and ticagrelor have been studied in STEMI patients compared clopidogrel to prasugrel [33]. Clopidogrel and are thienopyridines and they bind to the P2Y12 receptor irreversibly. Whereas ticagrelor is a nonthienopyridine, it is a reversible P2Y12 receptor antagonist [33]. Randomised trials have shown the newer antiplatelet agents compared to clopidogrel to be superior in patients with STEMI and would benefit more from them following primary PCI [33]. A loading dose of 150 mg of ticagrelor is administered followed by 90 mg twice daily. Maximal platelet inhibition is achieved in approximately 30 min with prasugrel [36], whereas ticagrelor takes 2 h and clopidogrel takes 2–8 h depending on the dose [37]. The risk of haemorrhage is higher with the newer anticompared clopidogrel. platelet agents to Bivalirudin, a transient and reversible thrombin inhibitor, should be considered as the preferred anticoagulant for patients undergoing primary PCI [33].

In patients with NSTEMI or unstable angina in addition to aspirin in combination with clopidogrel and anticoagulant therapy, a platelet glycoprotein (GP) IIb/IIIa receptor antagonist is administered if PCI is to be performed [35]. Anticoagulant drugs reduce the risk of thromboembolic complications and are done with the use of low molecular weight, unfractionated heparin (dalteparin, enoxaparin or fondaparinux) for a period of usually 8 days. Medium- to high-risk patients should be considered for early coronary angiography and revascularisation. For low-risk patients' medical treatment and for those who do not respond to medical treatment, coronary angiography and revascularisation should he considered.

There are significant differences in coronary artery lesions between younger and older persons with the latter more likely to have calcified, ostial, tortuous, multi-vessel and left main lesions [38]. Older persons are also more likely to have co-morbid conditions such as renal impairment, cognitive impairment and frailty, and as a result, they are under-represented in clinical revascularisation trials. They also have higher risk of complications during and after coronary revascularisation. Evidence however suggests older persons derive significant benefits, both in terms of mortality and quality of life, from revascularisation as do the younger cohort.

The Trial of Invasive versus Medical Therapy in Elderly Patients with chronic symptomatic CAD (TIME) showed that among 305 patients 75 years or over with symptomatic CAD, investigation and treatment group had better symptom relief and quality of life in addition to fewer major events (49% vs. 19%) [39]. Evidence from the GRACE registry which included over 15,000 patients over the age of 70 with non-ST-elevation MI showed significant differences in in-hospital mortality, combined end point of death, myocardial infarction and stroke at 6 months between groups treated with PCI versus medical therapy [40]. In a meta-analysis which included 410 octogenarians with STEMI, PCI was also shown to be superior to thrombolysis in having a lower incidence of all-cause mortality (18.3% vs. 26.4%) at 30-day follow-up [41]. It must be noted however that subjects included in these studies are highly selected.

There is some evidence to suggest that drugeluting stents reduce MI and target lesion revascularisation but not all-cause mortality, stroke or major haemorrhages [42]. The choice of device should consider the nature of the lesion, the underlying co-morbidities and whether there are relative or absolute contraindications for dual antiplatelet therapy. The use of a radial versus femoral access has been shown to reduce the rate of local vascular complications [43].

With the ageing of population, almost 25% of all patients undergoing CABG are >70 years of age. In spite of the widespread reluctance of subjecting an older person to cardiac bypass surgery due to the increased risk and slower postoperative recovery period, appropriately selected older subjects can derive similar benefit, in terms of mortality and health-related quality of life from cardiac surgery. In a review of 18 studies performed in a number of countries, elderly patients have improved early and late HRQOL following CABG, better post-operative in comparison to preoperative HRQOL scores and attain similar HRQOL in aged-matched general population [44]. Potential patients for CABG should be evaluated on the basis of the cognitive, functional state as rather than purely on their chronological age.

4

#### Prevention

Preventing heart disease is an important part of overall management. One concept that has been advanced in Europe and particularly in the UK is total risk management. The concept is a multifactorial assessment and intervention on the basis of absolute risk. The European Society of Cardiology task force report had defined priorities for coronary prevention [45]. In one category of patients with established coronary disease or any other symptomatic manifestation of atherosclerosis and a second category comprising healthy individuals who are at high risk of developing coronary disease, intervention in both groups should take account of all risk factors and not a single one in isolation. There is no distinction between the groups which should be managed equally. The claim is that the distinction between primary and secondary prevention is artificial in biological terms and that common goals should be set [45]. Total risk management directs that individuals with symptomatic atherosclerotic disease or who are asymptomatic or those at high absolute risk should all receive similar lifestyle guidance, have their risk factors reduced to the same targets and, where appropriate, be offered proven drug therapies [46]. It tends to avoid treatment of single risk factors in people at low multifactorial risk (Box 2).

Box 2 Primary Prevention of CAD Cessation of smoking Avoidance of excessive drinking Regular exercise Eat balanced diet, low-fat diet Avoid overweight and obesity

(continued)

**Box 2 Primary Prevention of CAD** (continued) Have a regular life and manage stress Regular follow-up for regular illnesses, e.g. hypertension, diabetes, dyslipidaemia

Smoking: Adaptation of measures to quit smoking which are effective in younger individuals has also been proved to be equally effective in the elderly cardiovascular patient. These include physician's advice, behavioural counselling, selfhelp materials, telephone counselling and the use of pharmacological therapies [47, 48].

Hypertension: Hypertension is a major risk factor in coronary heart disease and is common among the elderly of both sexes. Systolic blood pressure is more predictive of risk than diastolic blood pressure; in the elderly, elevated systolic blood pressure has more significance than diastolic blood pressure. The Systolic Hypertension in the Elderly Program (SHEP) [49] and the European Trial on Hypertension in the Elderly [50] trials were conducted in elderly patients with isolated hypertension. The SHEP trial at the end of 5 years revealed a statistically significant reduction in adverse events related to coronary heart disease, congestive heart failure and overall cardiovascular disease following treatment of the hypertension in the elderly with isolated hypertension. The European trial stopped after 2 years because of a marked decrease in non-fatal and total strokes and a trend towards reduction of coronary artery disease and heart failure although no statistical significance was achieved. The SHEP trial also demonstrated that antihypertensive therapy reduced coronary artery disease in elderly patients with normal or high cholesterol.

Dyslipidaemia: There is strong evidence supporting lipid lowering in the primary and secondary prevention of CHD. Because these studies have not been specifically oriented towards the elderly, the value of such therapy in older individuals has been questioned. The Prospective Study of Pravastatin in the Elderly at Risk (PROSPER) [51] revealed a significant reduction in rates of CHD-related mortality and non-fatal MI in highrisk patients 70 years and older with pravastatin. A subgroup analysis of the Heart Protection Study [52] supported the use of statins in elderly patients with CHD. Simvastatin significantly reduced rates of all-cause mortality, coronary death and non-fatal MI in patients older than 70 years including patients with LDL cholesterol levels less than 3.00 mmol/L.

Diabetes: The prevalence of diabetes is increasing, and diabetes is a strong predictor of recurrent ischaemic events in patients with CHD. The recommended interventions are similar to all age groups and include good glycaemic control, use of pharmacological therapies aimed at reducing the HbA1c level to less than 7% and achieving a near-normal fasting blood sugar level, dietary counselling, weight control and exercise.

Physical Activity: Reduces the chance of being overweight, decreased blood pressure and a more favourable lipid profile. Brisk walking for about 30 min on most days is recommended.

#### Impact

In the UK, according to the British Heart Foundation [53], 180,000 people died of cardiovascular disease and around 80,000 of them are from coronary heart disease. Likewise in the European Union, CHD is the most common cause of death [4]. The cost remains an enormous problem in almost every nation. It is the cause of premature death and disability amounting to 36% of all hospitalisation for cardiovascular disease in Australia [1]. The annual cost equates to 2.8% of the total recurrent health expenditure which includes the cost of specialist medical services, hospital stays and medications [3], and the direct health system costs in Australia was \$630 million in 1993–1994 [2]. This is considered to be the average indication of the average cost, even today [2]. In the UK, CHD costs over 1.7 billion pounds per year [53] (Box 3).

**Box 3 Key Points: Coronary Artery Disease** A large proportion of elderly patients with myocardial ischaemia have atypical

(continued)

## Box 3 Key Points: Coronary Artery Disease (continued)

manifestations including dyspnoea and worsening heart failure in addition to an excess occurrence of unstable angina and non-Q wave myocardial infarction [27, 28].

Risk stratification is of vital importance in patients presenting with UA/NSTEMI [17].

Early treatment in acute myocardial infarction is crucial.

Total risk management directs that individuals who are asymptomatic or those at high absolute risk should all receive similar lifestyle guidance, have their risk factors reduced and where appropriate be offered proven drug therapies [47].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following complications of acute myocardial infarction are true, except:
  - A. Mitral regurgitation
  - B. Rupture of the papillary muscle
  - C. Cardiac failure
  - D. Pneumonia
- 2. A large proportion of elderly with myocardial ischaemia have atypical manifestations. The following are true, except:
  - A. In the elderly with myocardial ischaemia, there is a frequent substitution of dyspnoea for chest discomfort.
  - B. The elderly with myocardial ischaemia arrive early in the hospital.
  - C. Patients presenting with acute pulmonary oedema are generally older.
  - D. Elderly patients with myocardial ischaemia have an excess occurrence of unstable angina.
- 3. The following with regard to risk factors for coronary artery disease (CAD) are true, except:
  - A. Among the modifiable risk factors, particular attention is required to identify dyslipidaemia, smoking and hypertension.
  - B. In the Framingham study when the abovementioned risk factors are present, the heart

attack rate is seven times greater than when none are present.

- C. Diabetes is a strong predictor of recurrent cardiovascular events in patients with CAD.
- D. Quitting smoking by elderly cardiovascular patient is not as effective as in younger individuals.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = B; 3 = D

#### **Short Answer Questions**

- 1. List four complications of the atheromatous plaque.
- 2. List four functions of the vascular endothelium.

#### **SAQ Answers**

- (i) Calcification of the plaque; (ii) Ulceration or rupture; (iii) Thrombosis; (iv) Haemorrhage into the plaque
- (i) Prevents intravascular clotting; provide a permeability barrier; regulate vascular tone; produce NO

#### References

- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Coronary heart disease. 2006. http://www.aihw.gov.au/cvd/major diseases/coronary.cfm. retrieved on 23 November, 2007.
- AIHW, 2003. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare. Secondary prevention and rehabilitation after coronary events or stroke: A review of monitoring issues. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, Canberra, ACT.
- Mathur S. Epidemic of coronary heart disease and its treatment in Australia Cardiovascular Disease Series. no 20. Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, Canberra, 29.51.
- 4. Statistics about coronary heart disease. http://www. wrongdiagnosis.com/c/coronary\_heart\_disease/stats. htm retrieved on 23 November, 2007.
- Wenger NK Cardiovascular Disease in the Octogenarians and beyond. London: Martin Dunitz Ltd 1999.

- National centre for Health Statistics. Current estimates for National Health Intervention Survey 1995. Hyattsville, Md US Department of Health and Human Services CDC, 1998, DHS publication No (PHS) 98–12527.
- Bunker SJ, Colquhorn DM, Esler MD, Hickie IB, Hunt D, Jelineck VM, et al. National Heart Foundation of Australia position statement. "Stress" and coronary heart disease: psychosocial risk factors. MJA. 2003 178(6):272–27.
- Tegos TJ, Kalodiki E, Sabetai MM, Nicholaides AN. The genesis of atherosclerosis and risk factors. A review. Angiology 2001;52:89–94.
- Yusuf S, Hawken S, Ounpuu S on behalf of the INTERHEART Study Investigators. Effect of potentially modifiable risk factors with myocardial infarction in 52 countries (the INTERHEART study): casecontrol study. Lancet. 2004;364:937–952.
- Rosengren A, Hawken S, Ounpuu S, Sliwa TL, Zubaid M, Almahmeed WA, for the INTERHEART investigators, et al. Association of Psychosocial risk factors with risk of acute myocardial infarction in 11,119 cases and 13,648 controls from 52 countries (the INTERHEART Study): case-control study. Lancet. 2004;304:953–962.
- Ettinger WH, Wahl PW, Kuller LH, Bush TL, Tracy RP, Manolio TA, et al. Lipoprotein lipids in older people: Results from Cardiovascular Health Study. The CHS Collaborative Research Group. Circulation. 1992;86(3):858–859.
- Kumar V, Cotran RS, Robbins SL. Basic Pathology Fifth. WB Saunders Company, Philadelphia 1992.
- National Heart Foundation of Australia position statement. 'Stress' and coronary heart disease: psychosocial risk factors. MJA. 2003;178(6):272–276.2003.
- Brezinka V, Kittel F. Psychosocial factors of coronary heart disease in women: a review. Soc Sci Med. 1996;42:1351–65.
- ACC/AHA Pocket Guideline. Management of patients with chronic stable angina. March, 2003.
- Davies MJ. Arterial thrombosis and acute coronary syndromes in Acute coronary syndromes. J Am Coll Cardiol. June 1999.
- Doukky R, Calvin JE. Risk stratification in patients with unstable angina and non-ST segment elevation myocardial infarction: Evidence-based review. J Invasive Cardiol 2002;14(4). www.medscape.co/viewarticl/ 436061. accessed 26 May 2016.
- Fuster V, Badimon L, Badimon JJ, Chesebro JH. The pathogenesis of coronary artery disease and the acute coronary syndromes. N Eng J Med. 1992.; 326:242–250; 310–318.
- Chesebrom JH, Toschi V, Lettino M, Gallo R, Badimon JJ, Fallon JF, et al. Evolving concepts in the pathogenesis and treatment of arterial thrombosis. Mt Sinai J Medicine. 1995;62:275–286.
- Bhatia LC, Naik RH. Clinical profile of acute myocardial infarction in elderly patients. J Cardiovasc Dis Res. 2013;4(2):107–11.

- Goch A, Misiewicz P, Rysz J, Banach M. The clinical manifestations of myocardial infarction in elderly patients. Clin Cardiol. 2009;32(6):E46–51.
- 22. Corsini F, Seaglione A, Iacomino MM,Mascia G, Melorio S, Ricci C, et al. Acute myocardial infarction in the elderly. A case-control study in a younger population and review of literature. Monaldi Arch Chest Dis. 2006;66(1):13–9.
- 23. Braunwald E, Mark DB, Jones RH, Brown J, Brown L, Cheitlin MD, et al. Unstable angina: Diagnosis ad management. Rockville MD: Agency for Health Care Policy and Research and National Heart Lung and Blood Institute, US Public Health Service, US Department of Health and Human Services.1994:1 AHCPR Publication 94-0602.
- 24. Antman EM, Cohen M, Bernink PJLM, McCabe CH, Horacek T, Papuchio G, et al. The TIMI risk score for unstable angina /non-ST elevation MI: A method for prognostication and therapeutic decision making. JAMA. 2000;284:835–42.
- 25. Granger CB, Goldberg RJ, Dabbous O, Pieper KS, Engle KA, Cannon CP, et al. Predictors of hospital mortality in the Global Registry of Acute Coronary events. Arch Intern Med. 2003;163;2345–53.
- 26. Guruwitz JH, McLaughton JJ, Willson DJ, Guadagnoli E, Hauptman PJ, Gao X, et al. Delayed hospital presentation in patients who have had acute myocardial infarction. Ann Intern Med 1997;126: 593–599.
- 27. Paul SD, O'Gara PT, Malijoub ZA, diSalvo TG, O'Donnell CJ, Newell JB, et al, Geriatric patients with myocardial infarction, cardiac risk factor, profiles, presentation, thrombolysis, coronary interventions and prognosis. Am Heart J. 1996;131:70–75.
- 28. Tresch DD, Brady WJ, Aufderheide TP, Lawrence SW, Williams KJ. Comparison of elderly and younger patients with out of hospital chest pain, clinical characteristics and acute myocardial infarction, therapy and outcomes. Arch Intern Med. 1996;156:1089–93.
- 29. Graham SP, Vetrovic GW. Comparison of angiographic findings and demographic variables in patients with coronary artery disease presenting with acute pulmonary oedema versus those presenting with chest pain. Am J Cardiol. 1991;68:1614–18.
- 30. Stone GW, Griffin B, Shah P, Berman DS, Siegel RJ, Cook SI, et al. Prevalence of unsuspected myocardial infarction and left ventricular dysfunction in patients with coronary artery disease and acute pulmonary oedema associated with normal or depressed left ventricular systolic function. Am J Cardiol. 1991;67: 37–41.
- Weaver WD. Time to thrombolytic therapy: Factors affecting delay and their influence on outcome. J Am Coll Cardiol 1995;125:(Suppl) 3S–9S.
- 32. Newby LK, Rutschild R, Califf RM, Simoons ML, Aylward PE, Armstrong PW, et al. Time from symptom onset to treatment and outcomes after thrombolytic therapy. J Am Coll Cardiol 1996;27:1646–1655.

- 33. Hong MK. Recent Advances in the Treatment of ST-Segment Elevation Myocardial Infarction. Scientifica 2012(2012), Article ID 683683, 13 pages. https://doi.org/10.6064/2012/683683.
- 34. Danchin P, Coste J, Ferrieres J, Steg PG, Cottlin Y, Blanchard D, et al. Comparison of thrombolysis followed by broad use of percutaneous coronary intervention with primary percutaneous coronary intervention for ST-segment-elevation acute myocardial infarction: data from the French registry on acute ST-elevation myocardial infarction (FAST-MI). Circulation. 2008;118(3):268–276.
- Zahari AM. Myocardial Infarction Treatment & Management. 2014.http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/ 155519-treatment. Retrieved on 9 December 2014.
- 36. Zhu B, Effron MB, Kulkarni MP, Jakubowski JA, Miller DL, Baker BA, et al. The onset of inhibition of platelet aggregation with prasugrel with clopidogrel loading doses using gatekeeping analysis of integrated clinical pharmacological data. J Cardiovasc Pharmacol. 2011;57:317–24.
- 37. Gurbel PA, Bliden KP, Butler K, Tantry US, Geshe HT, Wei C, et al. Randomized double-blind assessment of the ONSET and OFFSET of the antiplatelet effects of ticagrelor versus clopidogrel in patients with stable coronary artery disease: the ONSET/OFFSET study. Circulation. 2009;120:2577–85.
- Shanmugam VB, Haroer R, Meredith I, Malaiapan Y, Psaltis PJ. An overview of PCI in the very elderly. Journal of Geriatric Cardiology (2015)12:174–184.
- TIME investigators. Trial of Invasive versus Medical Therapy in Elderly patients with chronic symptomatic coronary artery disease. Lancet 2001;358(9286):951–7.
- 40. Devlin G, Gore JM, Elliot J, Wijesinge N, Eage KA, Avezum R, et al. Management and 6-month outcomes in elderly and very elderly patients with high-risk non-ST-elevation Acute coronary syndromes. The global registry of acute coronary events. European Heart Journal 2008;29:1275–82.
- 41. De Boer SP, Barnes EH, Westerhout CM,Simes RJ, Granger CB, Kestrati A, et al. High-risk patients with ST-elevation myocardial infarction derive greatest absolute benefit from primary percutaneous coronary intervention: results from the primary coronary angioplasty trialist versus thrombolysis (PCAT)-2 collaboration. America Heart Journal 2011;161:500–507.
- 42. Belder AD, Hernandez JMDLT, Lopez-Palop R, O'Kane, Hernanadez FH, Strange J, et al. A prospective randomised trial of everolimus-eluting stents versus bare-metal stents in octogenarians. Journal of American College Cardiology 2014;63:1371–1375.
- Piper WD, Malenka DJ, Ryan TJ,Shubroos SJ, O'Connor GT, Robb JF, et al, Predicting vascular

complications in percutaneous coronary interventions. American Heart Journal 2003;145:1022–9.

- 44. Shan L, Saxena A, MaMahon R, Newcomb, A, Coronary Artery Bypass Graft Surgery in the Elderly: A Review of Postoperative Quality of Life. Circulation. 2013;128:2333–2343.
- 45. EUROASPIRE Study Group. European Society of Cardiology survey for secondary prevention of coronary heart disease: principal results. EUROASPIRE study Group. European Action on Secondary Prevention through intervention to reduce events. Eur Heart J. 1997;18:1569–82.
- 46. Wood DA, de Backer G, Faergeman O, Graham Mancia G, Pyorala K and members of the Task Force. Prevention of coronary heart disease in clinical practice. Recommendations of the Second Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology, European Atherosclerosis Society and European Society of Hypertension. Eur Heart J. 1998;19:1434–1503.
- Taylor CB, Miller NH, Killen JD, de Busk RF. Smoking cessation after acute myocardial infarction: effects of a nurse-managed intervention. Ann Int Med 1990;113:118–123.
- 48. DeBusk RF, Houston Miller N, Superko HR, Dennis CA, Thomas RJ, Lew HT, et al. A case management system for coronary risk factor modification after acute myocardial infarction. Ann Int Med. 1994;120: 721–729.
- 49. SHEP Cooperative Research Group: Prevention of stroke by antihypertensive drug treatment in older persons with isolated systolic hypertension. Final results of the Systolic Hypertension in the Elderly Program (SHEP). JAMA. 1991;265:3255–60.
- Staessen JA, Fagard R, Thijis L, Celis H, Arabidze GG, Birkenhager WH, et al. Morbidity and mortality in the placebo-controlled European Trial on Isolated Systolic Hypertension in the Elderly. Lancet. 1997; 350:757–64.
- 51. Shepherd J, Blauw GJ, Murphy MB, Bollen EI, Buckley BM, Cobbs SM, et al. Pravastatin in elderly individuals at risk of vascular disease (PROSPER): a randomized controlled trial. Lancet. 2003; 360:1623–30.
- 52. Collins R, Armitage J, Parish S, Sleight P, Peto R, Heart Protection Study Group. Effects of cholesterol lowering with simvastatin on stroke and other major vascular events in 20536 people with cerebrovascular disease or other high-risk conditions. Lancet. 2004;363:757–87.
- 53. Coronary Heart Disease, Statistics. A compendium of health statistics. 2012 edition. Published by the British Heart Foundation. Greater London House.180 Hampstead Road. London NW1 7AW.

### Check for updates

## Valvular Heart Disease in the Elderly

#### Contents

Introduction	48
Aortic Stenosis	48 49
Aortic Regurgitation	50 50
Mitral Regurgitation	51 51
Mitral Stenosis	51 51
Impact	52
References	54

#### Abstract

Degenerative aetiology predominates in valvular heart disease. This review summarises the main group of valvular diseases with the main focus on their management. Aortic stenosis increases in frequency with age, and the important causes are the degenerative calcifying valves, congenital abnormalities and rheumatic in origin. About half the patients with AS die suddenly. The key symptoms indicating intervention are angina, exertional syncope and heart failure, but the ideal management of severe aortic stenosis with left ventricular dysfunction is controversial. Transcatheter aortic valve replacement (TAVR) is an option for patients with high or very high risk for surgical aortic valve replacement. Aortic valve replacement is indicated in severe AR who

are symptomatic and in patients with severe AR who are asymptomatic but with left ventricular systolic dysfunction. Surgery is indicated in patients with severe MR with symptoms, and the factors influencing the timing of intervention are the symptoms, left ventricular ejection fraction, atrial fibrillation and pulmonary hypertension. Surgery in mitral stenosis depends on the symptoms right ventricular function, and pulmonary artery pressure.

#### Keywords

Aortic stenosis · Aortic regurgitation · Mitral regurgitation · Mitral stenosis · Transcatheter aortic valve replacement · Percutaneous mitral balloon valvuloplasty

#### Introduction

According to the European Heart Society on valvular heart disease (VHD), degenerative aetiology predominates [1]. The prevalence of VHD increases with age, increasing from 0.7% in the 8-44 group to 13% in the over 75 years of age [2]. Many elderly have either mitral or aortic valvular disease due to degenerative valvular disease. Two to 3% of the 75 years and older are affected with calcific aortic stenosis, and of the 1-2% of the population with bicuspid aortic valves, about half develop aortic stenosis and one-third develop aortic regurgitation [3]. In the elderly, calcific aortic stenosis and mitral regurgitation due to mitral valve prolapse are the most frequently occurring lesions although rheumatic mitral stenosis and aortic incompetence are not uncommon [4, 5]. Aortic stenosis occurs in 2%, and in subjects above

 Table 1
 Causes of valvular heart disease in the elderly

75 years, sclerosis was present in 37% and stenosis in 2.6% [6]. In the elderly, aortic stenosis and ischaemic mitral regurgitation are the most common valvular diseases, and the overall prevalence in the over 70 years with clinically significant aortic stenosis is approximately 1-3% [2]. (Table 1).

#### **Aortic Stenosis**

Aortic stenosis increases in frequency with age, and the important causes are the degenerative calcifying valves, congenital abnormalities and rheumatic in origin. Although calcific aortic valve disease is common in older age group, it is not a consequence of ageing [6, 8, 9]. Aortic valve sclerosis (AVS) in the absence of flow obstruction is common in the elderly. Congenital bicuspid aortic valves are the commonest cause of AS and

Cause	Lesions	Pathology
Primary	1	
Congenital valve abnormalities (bicuspid and tricuspid aortic valves)	AR, AS	Fibrosis, rigidity and calcification of deformed valves
Degenerative heart disease	AS, MR	Calcification of the valve leaflets in AS
	occ. MS	Calcification of mitral annulus in MI rarely extend onto the leaflets, causing MS
Myxomatous degenerative	MR, AR, TR	Mucoid degeration of the valve cusps eventually to prolapse, chordal rupture and dilatation of aortic root may occur
Infective endocarditis	MR, AR	Leaflet perforation, prolapse, chronic scarring
Rheumatic heart disease	MR, AR, AS	Commissural fusion, fibrosis, calcification of leaflets and chordae
Ischaemic heart disease	MR	Papillary muscle dysfunction (fibrosis), rupture
Connective tissue disorders	AR	Medial disease, aortic root dilatation, aortic dissection
Other		
Amyloid rarely	MS	Valvular thickening
Carcinoid	TS,TR	Stenosis of valve or incompetence
Secondary		
LV dilatation of mitral annulus secondary to CAD, aortic valve disease, dilated	MR	Pathology as varied as the cause
cardiomypopathy		
Dilatation of the aorta		
Hypertension, aneurysm of aorta	AR	
RV enlargement		
Pulmonary hypertension	TR	

Information source: Curtin and Griffin [7]

AR aortic regurgitation, AS aortic stenosis, MR mitral regurgitation, MS mitral stenosis, TR tricuspid regurgitation, TS tricuspid stenosis

accounts for 40% in the United Kingdom [2]. In aortic stenosis of rheumatic origin, there are adhesions with fusion of the commissures and cusps, calcification, scarring and retraction of the leaflet resulting in reduction in the valve orifice.

#### Symptoms and Signs

The majority of patients with AS are asymptomatic. The onset of syncope, angina and symptoms of heart failure points to advanced disease, and the prognosis is poor. About one-third of the patients with symptomatic AS experience syncope on exertion. Syncope with AS may also be due to ventricular fibrillation. Angina is an early symptom, and sometimes it may be difficult to decide whether it is due to critical AS or to coexisting coronary artery disease. Heart failure is precipitated by the poor diastolic filling of the poorly compliant ventricle. The patient may remain asymptomatic for years for the compensatory concentric left ventricular hypertrophy allows the pressure overloaded ventricle to maintain a stroke volume with moderate increases in diastolic pressure [3].

In the elderly, the upstroke may be normal because of the poorly compliant carotid artery or if there is accompanying aortic regurgitation. In severe cases the blood pressure is low, the pulse pressure small, a slow rising small volume carotid pulse and a systolic thrill. The stiff non-compliant carotid arterial wall may mask these findings. A harsh loud ejection systolic murmur maximally heard in the right sternal edge radiates to the neck and often transmitted to the lower left sternal border and to the cardiac apex [3] simulating the murmur of mitral regurgitation. In the elderly, the murmur of calcific AS is heard predominantly at the apex, and the degree of valvular calcification correlates with the severity of the stenosis. The longer the murmur, the longer it takes to peak more the stenosis. The basal murmur can soften or be absent in critical stenosis due to decreased cardiac output. The aortic second sound is soft and may be inaudible when the stenosis is severe because of the increased rigidity and calcification of the valves. In the elderly, the murmur of AS may lose its qualities, and the severity of AS is best judged on other grounds.

X-rays may show calcification of the aortic cusps. The electrocardiogram shows various degrees of left ventricular hypertrophy and the finding of a 'strain pattern' (ST depression with inverted T waves) signifying severe stenosis and endocardial ischaemia and fibrosis. Doppler echocardiography is used to diagnose and determine severity [10] by determining outflow tract pressure gradients and also used to detect coexisting AR. Cardiac catherisation is required in patients with severe AS to identify coexisting coronary artery disease which may require coronary artery bypass surgery simultaneously.

About half of the patients with AS die suddenly. Patients with severe stenosis should refrain from strenuous activity to avoid sudden death. Symptomatic patients have a mortality of 50% at 1 year. Symptomatic severe AS and patients with severe AS and left ventricular systolic dysfunction [11] are treated with surgery even in the elderly [10, 12] as average survival falls rapidly [12]. The key symptoms indicating intervention are angina, exertional syncope and heart failure [13], but the ideal management of severe aortic stenosis with left ventricular dysfunction is controversial [12]. High mortality is associated with development of heart failure in patients with aortic stenosis [12]. In one study, 33% of patients with severe aortic stenosis were denied surgery due to older age, and left ventricular dysfunction and comorbidity did not play a substantial part [14].

Open aortic valve replacement remains the gold standard for end-stage aortic stenosis and improves survival and quality of life in elderly patients. There is no age limit for a rtic valve surgery in patients with aortic stenosis in the absence of comorbidities [15]. For the elderly with severe aortic stenosis and comorbidities, open cardiac surgery carries a high operative risk and is contraindicated. Concurrent coronary bypass surgery may increase the risk of postoperative complications and death. Balloon aortic valvuloplasty has a high rate of restenosis in more than two-thirds of patients [16] within 6 months [17] and a high post-hospital complications and mortality of 10-25% [17]. In a study of 92 patients 80 years and older with severe AS who had percutaneous balloon valvuloplasty, the majority of the surviving 44 patients experienced marked

symptomatic improvement [18]. It is used in highrisk elderly patients who are not considered for surgery or an emergency measure pending valve replacement. For older patients, replacement with bioprosthetic valves for good surgical candidates is an alternative for there would be no need for warfarin therapy [13]. Transcatheter aortic valve replacement (TAVR) is an option for patients with high or very high risk for surgical aortic valve replacement [19]. According to ACC/AIHA guidelines, prophylactic treatment for infective endocarditis (IE) is no longer required; however, IE prophylaxis is mandatory for patients with prosthetic valves including anticoagulation with warfarin for those with mechanical valves [3, 20]. It is noteworthy that statins may retard the progression of aortic stenosis [3].

#### **Aortic Regurgitation**

Aortic regurgitation (AR) could present in an acute or chronic form and due to aortic root disease or leaflet pathology [21, 22]. The causes are shown in Box 1.

Box 1 Causes of Aortic Regurgitation
Acute
Infective endocarditis
Trauma
Aortic dissection
Chronic
Isolated severe AR (aortic root annular
dilatation? – medial disease)
Rheumatic heart disease
Congenital bicuspid valve
Myxomatous degeneration
Previous infective endocarditis
Severe systemic hypertension

#### Symptoms and Signs

AR affects men more than women. Patients with mild to moderate AR are often asymptomatic for many years and may remain so even in old age. Palpitations may occur due to the forceful contraction of the ventricle, and in a small number, angina may occur in the absence of coronary artery disease. In the symptomatic patients, dyspnoea, orthopnoea and paroxysmal nocturnal dyspnoea may herald heart failure.

The pulse has a quick rise with a rapid fall away with a large volume (water hammer pulse, collapsing pulse). The diastolic blood pressure is low and the systolic pressure higher than normal with a large pulse pressure. The large carotid pulsations in the neck are called Corrigan's sign. The sharp sound heard over the femoral pulse is called pistol-shot sound, and the systolic murmur heard over the femoral artery distal to the finger pressure is called Duroziez's murmur.

On auscultation, there is a high-pitched diastolic murmur best heard over the left sternal border in aortic leaflet disease and loudest in the right sternal border in aortic root disease. The murmur may be accompanied by a diastolic thrill and a systolic murmur of increased aortic outflow. The forward ejection murmur and the backward regurgitant murmur are called a to and fro murmur. The diastolic murmur may be inaudible or missed, and the systolic murmur may be the pointer to aortic regurgitation and indicates further investigations [23]. Sometimes a mid-diastolic rumble like in mitral stenosis is heard at the apex [3] because the aortic regurgitant stream prevents the opening of the anterior mitral leaflet (Austin Flint murmur).

X-ray shows cardiac enlargement with dilated aorta. Linear calcification in the ascending aorta is seen in syphilitic AR. The electrocardiogram shows left ventricular hypertrophy. The underlying causes should be treated, for example, AR following dissection requires surgery. The severity of the leak can be determined by Doppler imaging and functional anatomy of the valve and aortic root by ECHO [3].

In patients with moderate to severe heart failure, aortic valve replacement is indicated after appropriate medical therapy for heart failure. Aortic valve replacement is indicated in patients with severe AR who are symptomatic and in patients with severe AR who are asymptomatic but with left ventricular systolic dysfunction. Bioprosthetic valves are favoured in the elderly because they do not require anticoagulant therapy. According to the new ACC/AHC guidelines, IE prophylaxis is no longer required [20].

#### Mitral Regurgitation

Moderate to severe MR is present in approximately 10% of the general population over the age of 75 years [24]. The causes are shown in Box 2.

**Box 2 Causes of Mitral Regurgitation** Acute Trauma Infective endocarditis Myocardial infarction Systemic hypertension Chronic Degenerative mitral annular calcification Coronary artery disease (papillary muscle dysfunction, rupture, rupture of chordae, ischaemia and necrosis) Myxomatous valvular degeneration mitral valve prolapse Rheumatic heart disease (postinflammatory scaring) Mitral valve annular dilatation secondary to left ventricular and left auricular enlargement (aortic valve disease, coronary artery disease), dilated cardiomyopathy Previous infective endocarditis Hypertrophic obstructive cardiomyopathy (due to systolic anterior movement of the mitral valve).

#### Symptoms and Signs and Management

In acute MR, there will be a new apical systolic murmur often with a thrill and sinus tachycardia. In chronic MR, there is an apical pansystolic murmur and often with a soft first heart sound.

Surgery is indicated in patients with severe MR with symptoms and the factors influencing the timing of intervention are the symptoms, left ventricular ejection fraction, atrial fibrillation and pulmonary hypertension. In the elderly, mortality is increased by comorbidities such as coronary artery disease, cerebrovascular disease, heart failure, atrial fibrillation and renal insufficiency [25]. Mitral valve repair is the operation of choice in patients with suitable mitral valve anatomy [26]. For suitable mitral regurgitation patients, there are two main approaches, mitral valve remodelling and edge to edge repair and mainly used in degenerative mitral valve disease, mitral valve prolapse [15]. Chikwe et al. [27] studied the results of 322 octogenarians; the larger group were those with degenerative and those with functional MR. About half of the combined series had coronary artery bypass grafting as well; a third had concomitant tricuspid valve repair. The study confirmed that the overall mortality was high in octogenarians with mitral valve surgery. Patients with MR repair compared to valve replacement were associated with higher survival both early and late postoperatively. However the durability of valve repair remains unclear [28]. There are reports that transcatheter techniques associated with low procedural risks can be beneficial in the very old population [29, 30].

#### Mitral Stenosis

Mitral stenosis is predominantly due to rheumatic heart disease and is usually identified before old age. A rare cause is mitral annular calcification and is more common in elderly women than men.

#### Symptoms and Signs

Significant mitral stenosis (MS) may be found in patients with little or no symptoms. A loud first heart sound with an opening snap is heard in the apex. In the left lateral position, an apical rumbling diastolic murmur with a presystolic accentuation could be heard at the apex if the patient is in the sinus rhythm. Atrial fibrillation is commonly encountered in the elderly patient. With valve calcification, the diastolic murmur and the opening snap becomes softer and may disappear. X-ray shows a straight left cardiac border due to the dilatation of the left auricular appendage. A double shadow of enlarged left auricle is characteristic along the right cardiac border. Electrocardiogram may show widely notched P waves, right ventricular hypertrophy and atrial fibrillation if present.

Surgery in mitral stenosis depends on the symptoms, right ventricular function and pulmonary artery pressure. Three potential interventions are available: percutaneous mitral balloon valvuloplasty (PMBV), surgical mitral commissurotomy and mitral valve replacement (MVR) [7]. Percutaneous mitral balloon valvuloplasty (PMBV) is indicated for moderate to severe MS where valve morphology is favourable and in the absence of left atrial thrombus or moderate to severe MR. Mitral valve repair or replacement is indicated when PMBV is not available or valve morphology is not suitable or is contraindicated because of left atrial thrombus. There is a high risk of thrombosis with prosthetic valves which makes anticoagulation mandatory [26].

#### Impact

There is an increase in the number of elderly patients affected by valvular heart diseases and is a significant cause of morbidity and mortality [31]. Advanced age is one of the more important risk factors of mortality and a leading cause of morbidity after cardiac surgery [32]. Transcatheter aortic valve replacement is a therapeutic option for selected patient who is at high risk for surgery. The burden of disease among the elderly with aortic stenosis is significant with a pooled prevalence of 3.4%, and nearly 27,000 patients become eligible annually [19] (Box 3).

## Box 3 Key Points: Valvular Diseases in the Elderly

With the increase in the number of elderly population, valvular heart disease due to degenerative calcification, myxomatous degeneration, papillary muscle dysfunction and infective endocarditis among others is increasing.

#### Box 3 Key Points: Valvular Diseases in the Elderly (continued)

Aortic stenosis increases in frequency with age, and the important causes are the degenerative calcifying valves, congenital abnormalities and rheumatic in origin. The onset of syncope, angina and symptoms of heart failure points to advanced disease and the prognosis is poor.

Open aortic valve replacement remains the gold standard for end-stage aortic stenosis and improves survival and quality of life, and the perioperative mortality is 4–5% in elderly patients.

There is no age limit for aortic valve surgery in patients with aortic stenosis in the absence comorbidities.

Aortic valve replacement is indicated in severe AR who are symptomatic and in patients with severe AR who are asymptomatic but with left ventricular systolic dysfunction.

Chronic MR may result from disruption or injury of these elements, namely, the annulus, valve leaflets, chordae, papillary muscles and left ventricle.

One study confirmed that the overall mortality was high in octogenarians with mitral valve surgery.

Mitral valve replacement is indicated for mitral stenosis when percutaneous mitral balloon valvuloplasty is not available or valve morphology is not suitable.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following with regard to aortic stenosis are true, *except*:
  - A. The bicuspid valve comes to attention in the younger elderly in the fifth and sixth decade and the tricuspid in the seventh decade or later.
  - B. Although often considered 'degenerative', recent evidence suggest that aortic valve stenosis may denote an auto-immune reaction to antigen on the valve.
  - C. The basal murmur can increase in critical stenosis.

- D. Doppler echocardiography is used to determine outflow pressure gradients and also coexisting aortic incompetence.
- 2. The following signs and symptoms of aortic stenosis (AS) are true, *except*:
  - A. The onset of syncope, angina and symptoms of heart failure points to advanced disease, and the prognosis is poor.
  - B. Syncope in AS may also be due to ventricular fibrillation.
  - C. In the elderly, the murmur of AS may lose its qualities, and the severity of AS is best judged on other grounds.
  - D. The aortic second sound is loud and audible when the stenosis is severe.
- The following with regard to diagnosis and management of aortic stenosis are true, *except*:
  - A. Cardiac catheterisation is required in patients with severe AS to identify coexisting coronary artery disease.
  - B. Balloon valvuloplasty has a low rate of restenosis and low post-hospital mortality.
  - C. Aortic valve replacement improves survival and quality of life, and the perioperative mortality is 4–5% in elderly patients.
  - D. Doppler echocardiography is used to determine outflow tract gradients and coexisting aortic regurgitation.
- 4. The following statements are true regarding aortic regurgitation(AR), *except*:
  - A. Isolated severe aortic regurgitation is from aortic root/annular dilatation.
  - B. Patients with mild to moderate AR are often asymptomatic for many years and may remain so even in old age.
  - C. Sometimes a diastolic rumble like in mitral stenosis is heard at the apex.
  - D. Bioprosthetic valves are not favoured in the elderly because they require anticoagulant therapy.
- 5. The following in mitral incompetence are true, *except*:
  - A. In the elderly, myxomatous degeneration of the valves is an important cause of mitral valve prolapse.
  - B. In acute mitral regurgitation, there will be a new apical systolic murmur often with a thrill.

- C. In chronic mitral incompetence, there is an ejection systolic murmur and often with a loud first sound.
- D. Mitral valve repair is the operation of choice in patients with suitable mitral valve anatomy.
- 6. The following in relation to mitral stenosis are true, *except*:
  - A. Little more than half the patients with rheumatic heart disease do not give a history of rheumatic fever or chorea.
  - B. With valve calcification, the diastolic murmur and opening snap become louder.
  - C. There is a high risk of thrombosis with prosthetic valves and anticoagulation is mandatory.
  - D. Significant mitral stenosis may be found in patients with little or no symptoms.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = C; 2 = D; 3 = B; 4 = D; 5 = C; 6 = B

#### **Extending Matching Questions**

- A. Tricuspid incompetence
- B. Aortic regurgitation
- C. Mitral regurgitation
- D. Ventricular septal defect
- E. Mitral stenosis
- F. Syphilitic aortitis
- G. Hypertension
- H. Aortic stenosis
- I. Tricuspid stenosis

Match the murmurs with the most characteristic cardiac disorder. Use each answer only once:

- 1. In the lateral position, an apical rumbling murmur with a presystolic accentuation at the apex
- 2. An apical pansystolic murmur and often with a soft first heart sound
- 3. A high-pitched diastolic murmur best heard over the left sternal border
- 4. A high-pitched diastolic murmur loudest in the right sternal border
- 5. A harsh ejection systolic murmur heard in the right sternal edge radiating to the neck and to the cardiac apex

6. A systolic murmur with a ringing second sound in the aortic area

#### **EMQ** Answers

1 = E; 2 = C; 3 = B; 4 = F; 5 = H; 6 = G

#### References

- Lung B, Baron G, Butchart EG, Delahaye F, Gohike-Barwolf C, Levang OW, et al. A prospective study of patients with valvular heart disease in eUope. TheEuro Heart Survey on valvular heart disease. Eur Heart J. 2003;24:1231–1243.
- Malhotra A. The changing burden of valvular heart disease. Bitish Cardiovascular Society. http://www. bcs.com/pages/news\_full.asp?News ID=19792059.
- Novaro GM, Tiong IY, Pearce GL, Lauer MS, Sprecher DL, Griffn BP. Effect of hydroxymethylglutaryl coenzyme a reductase inhibitors on the progression of calcific aortic stenosis. Circulation. 2001;104:2205–2209.
- McKilop GM, Stewart DA, Burns JM, Ballantyne D. Doppler echocardiography in elderly patients with ejection systolic murmurs. Postgrad Med J. 1991;67 (794):1059–61.
- Aronow WC, Kronzon I. Prevalence and severity of valvular aortic stenosis determined by Doppler echocardiography and its association with echocardiography and electrocardiographic left ventricular hypertrophy and physical signs of aortic stenosis in elderly patients. Am J Cardiol. 1991;67(8):776–7.
- Stewart BF, Siscovick D, Lind BK, Gardin JM, Gottdiene JS, Smith VE, et al. Clinical factors associated with calcific aortic valve disease. Cardiovascular Health Study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1997;29:630–634.
- Curtin RJ, Griffin BP. Valvular heart disease: etiology. ACP Medicine Online. Website: www.medscape.com/ viewarticle/535378
- Rajamannan NM, Gersh B, Bonow RO. Calcific aortic stenosis: From bench to the bedside-emerging clinical and cellular concepts. Heart. 2003;89:801–805.
- Freeman RV, Otto CM. Spectrum of calcific aortic valve disease. Circulation. 2005;111:3316–3326.
- Otto CM. Aortic stenosis: Clinical evaluation and optimal timing of surgery. Cardiol Clin. 1998;16 (3):353–73.
- Carabello BA. Evaluation and management of patients with aortic stenosis. Circulation. 2002;105:1746–1750.
- Sciomer S, Badagliacca R, Vizza CD, Fedele F. Echocardiography in aortic stenosis: new insights into challenging senarios. Ital Heart J. Suppl 2004;5 (6):457–65.

- Manning WJ. Asymptomatic Aortic stenosis in the Elderly: A clinical review. JAMA. 2013;310 (4):1490–1497.
- 14. Lung B, Cachier A, Baron G, Messika-Zeiton D, Delahaye F, Tomos P, et al. Decreasing mortality in elderly patients with severe aortic stenosis: why so many are denied surgery? Eur Heart J. 2005;26 (24):2714–2720.
- Wong MCG, Clark DJ, Horrigan MCG, Grube E, Matalanis G, Farouque HM. Advances in percutaneous treatment for adult valvular heart disease. Int Med J. 2009;39:465–474.
- Otto CM, Mickel MC, Kennedy EL, Alderman EL, Bashore TM, Block PC, et al Three-year outcome after ballon aortic valvuloplasty: insights into thre prognosis of valvular aortic stenosis. Circulation. 1994;89:642–50.
- Sawhney N, Hassankham A, Greenberg BH. Calcific aortic stenosis in the elderly "A brief overview. Am J Geriatr Cardiol. 2013;12(3):http://www.medscape. com/viewarticle/456334 4 retrieved 7 January 2014.
- Letac B, Cribier A, Koning R, Lefebvre F. Aortic stenosis in the elderly patients aged 80 or older. Treatment by percutaneous balloon valvuloplasty in a seruies of 92 cases. Circulation. 1989;80:1514–1520.
- Osnabrugge RLJ, Mylotte D, Head SJ, Van Mieghem M, Nkomo VT, LeReun CM, et al. Disease prevalence and number of candidates for transcatheter aortic valve replacement :b A meta-analysis and modelling study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2013;62 (11):1002–1012.
- 20. Wilson W, Taubert KA, Gewitz M, Lockhart PB, Baddour LM, Levison M, et al. Prevention of infective endocarditis: Guidelines from the American Heart Association. A guideline from the American Heart Association Rheumatic Fever, Endocarditis, and Kawasaki Disease Committee, Council on Cardiovasculkar Disease in the young, and the Coucil on Clinical Cardiology, council on Cardiovasculsr Surgery and Anaesthesia and the Quality of Care and Outcomes Research Interdisciplinary Working Group, Circulation. 2007;116:1736–1754.
- Enriquz-Sarano M, Tajik AJ. Aortic regurgitation. NEJM. 2004;351:1539–1546.
- Bekeredjian R, Grayburn PA. Valvular heart disease. Aortic regurgitation. Circulation. 2005;112:125–134.
- Heidenreich PA, Schnittger I, Hancock L, Atwood JE. A systolic murmur is a common presentation of aortic regurgitation determined by echocardiography. Clin Cardiol. 2004;278:502–506.
- Nkomo VT,Gardin JM, Skelton TN, Gottdiener JS, Scott CG, Enriquez-Sarano M. Burden of valvular heart disease: a population – based study. Lancet. 2006;368:1005–1011.
- Sutton MG, Gorman LC. Surgery for asymptomatic severe aortic regurgitation in the elderly. Early surgery or wait and watch? Circulation. 2006;114:258–260.
- 26. ACC/AHA. Pocket Guidelines, June 2006.

- 27. Chikwe J, Goldstone AB, Passage J, Anyanwu AC, Seeburger J, Castillo JG, et al. A propensity scoreadjusted retrospective comparison of early and mid-term results of mitral repair versus replacement in octogenarians. Eur Heart J. 2011;32:618–626.
- Alfieri O, Maisano F. Mitral valve syrgery in the elderly: new insights and unanswered questions. Eur Heart J. 2011;32:535–536.
- 29. Feldman T, Kar S, Rinaldi M, Fail P, Hermiller J, Smallng R, et al., Percutaneous repair with the MitraClip system: Safety and midterm durability in initial EVEREST (Endovascular Valve Edge-to-Edge Repair Study) cohort. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2009;5(8):686–94.
- 30. Tamburino C, Ussia GP, Maisano F,Capodanno D, La Carna G, Scandura R, et al. Percutaneous mitral valve repair with the MitraClip system:acute results from a real world setting. Eur Heart J. 2010; 3(11):1382–9.
- Otto CM, Lind BK, Kitzman DW, Gersh BJ, Siscovick DS. Association of aortic-valve sclerosis wuth cardiovascular mortality and morbidity in the elderly. NEJM. 199;341:142–147.
- 32. Taramasso M, Pozzoli A, Buzzatii, Allieri O. Assessing operative risk and benefit in elderly patients with heart valve disease. Eur Heart J. 2013; 34(36):2788–2791.

## Hypertension in the Elderly

#### Contents

Introduction	57
Clinical Evaluation	58
Management of Hypertension	59
Lifestyle Changes	60
Drug Treatment	60
Impact	63
References	64

#### Abstract

In patients with sporadically elevated blood pressure or white coat hypertension, a 24-h ambulatory BP monitoring is useful. This chapter will provide an update in the clinical management of hypertension in the elderly. Most of the causes of secondary hypertension in the younger adult are relatively uncommon in the elderly with the exception of renal artery stenosis. Evaluation of target organ damage begins with a physical examination. Hypertensive retinopathy together with left ventricular hypertrophy and renal impairment are considered as an indicator of target organ damage There is positive evidence that treating hypertension in the elderly and very elderly provides clinical benefits. Several trials have indicated that lowering the systolic blood pressure (SBP) to less than 140 mmHg as recommended by the prevailing guidelines is not upheld by evidence in the elderly and does not benefit the elderly and the very elderly.

#### Keywords

White coat hypertension · Isolated systolic hypertension · Sodium sensitivity · Hypertensive retinopathy · Renal artery stenosis

#### Introduction

In the elderly, hypertension is associated with isolated systolic hypertension, "white coat effect" and sodium sensitivity [1]. An intrinsic part of management is to confirm elevated blood pressure by multiple determinations. Hypertension is diagnosed when systolic pressure is >140 mmHg or diastolic 90 mmHg or both. In the elderly, at least two seated measurements of the blood pressure must be made, remeasured 1 and 3 min after standing, measured in both arms [2]. In patients with sporadically elevated blood pressure or white coat hypertension, a 24-h ambulatory BP monitoring is useful (normal ambulatory blood





<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_4

pressure but with elevated reading in the clinic) [2].

#### **Clinical Evaluation**

A focussed history, physical examination and basic laboratory investigations should be done in all patients with a blood pressure of 140/90 mmHg. Due consideration should be given to identify any additional cardiovascular risk factors [3] and overall estimate of cardiovascular risk and furthermore to ascertain target organ damage [3]. Careful history, a physical examination and a few simple laboratory tests will help in the diagnosis of secondary hypertension. The history should include past history and current symptoms of cardiovascular disease or renal disease and other significant illnesses. A drug history to include over-the-counter drugs, e.g. pseudoephedrine, and prescription drugs like non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs, steroids, nasal decongestants, cyclosporine, monoamine oxidase inhibitors, amphetamines and herbal remedies [4].

Basic laboratory investigations include complete blood count, blood chemistry (fasting blood sugar, electrolytes, creatinine), lipid screen (total cholesterol and high-density lipoprotein), urinalysis and an electrocardiogram. If abnormalities are found, further tests may be required. More intense laboratory testing is not costeffective, and in the absence of clinical evidence, the yield for secondary hypertension is small. Only 5% [5] to 10% [6] of hypertension is the result of secondary causes. Most of the causes of secondary hypertension in the younger adult are relatively uncommon in the elderly with the exception of renal artery stenosis. Other causes of secondary hypertension increases with age mainly owing to the use of drugs such as NSAIDs, the presence of kidney disease, obstructive sleep apnoea and renal artery stenosis [7]. Elderly patients with higher risk of secondary hypertension include those with evidence of diffuse atherosclerosis. An abdominal bruit over one or both renal arteries with other manifestations of vascular disease suggests renal artery stenosis. Renal artery stenosis is uncommon as a cause of hypertension and may present as accelerated, refractory

hypertension, sudden unexplained pulmonary oedema or secondary to use of ACE inhibitors with worsening of renal failure.

A national consensus group, the Joint National Committee on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation and Treatment of High Blood Pressure [8], designated three stages (Stages I–III) in place of the earlier designation mild, moderate and severe. In Stage I, the systolic pressure is 140–159 and diastolic 90–99 mmHg, in Stage II the systolic pressure is 160–179 and diastolic 100–109 mmHg, and in Stage III, the systolic pressure is >180 and diastolic >110 mmHg. When systolic and diastolic pressures fall in different categories, the higher should be taken.

Evaluation of target organ damage begins with a physical examination. A thorough examination of the cardiovascular system includes a search for diminished or absent peripheral pulses, abdominal palpation for pulsatile mass and auscultation for abdominal or renal bruits and for evidence of heart failure. Fundoscopic examination may reveal systemic vascular changes. Hypertensive retinopathy together with left ventricular hypertrophy and renal impairment are considered as an indicator of target organ damage [9]. Hypertensive retinopathy develops from arteriolar changes such as tortuosity of blood vessels, arteriovenous nipping and increased light reflex of the arterioles in the initial stages followed by focal or generalised



Fig. 1 Hypertensive encephalopathy. Shows few scattered haemorrhages. Silver wiring of superior and inferior temporal arteries. Multiple A/V nipping especially where the superior temporal artery crosses the vein at two points. There are multiple small arteries as ghost vessels and disc swelling showing blurring of the nasal disc margin (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. P. Nithianandan)

retinal arteriolar constriction (Fig. 1). As the disease progresses, haemorrhages (flame-shaped) and small white superficial foci of retinal ischaemia (cotton wool) and later hard yellow exudates arise deep in the retina due to lipid deposition from leaking retinal vessels. The optic disc becomes congested and oedematous in severe hypertension [9]. Studies have indicated a close correlation between degree of blood pressure elevation and severity of kidney dysfunction [10]. In the elderly, elevated blood pressure and ageing give rise to nephrosclerosis resulting in increase in intrarenal vascular resistance, diminished renal blood flow, decrease in glomerular filtration rate and inability to concentrate urine. A chest X-ray and an electrocardiogram look for left ventricular hypertrophy, left atrial abnormality and arrhythmias. Urine analysis should routinely be performed.

In order to determine the overall risk profile for each patient and the need for drug therapy, the Joint National Committee [8] further recognised the need to consider other cardiovascular risk factors (Box 1), target organ damage (Box 2) and co-existing cardiovascular and other clinical conditions. The JNC 6 [8] includes a classification of blood pressure stages and a new risk stratification. It recognises three risk categories of increasing severity (A, B and C) based on the determinants, namely, the cardiovascular risk factors, target organ damage and associated clinical conditions (Table 1). Combining the risk categories with stage of hypertension provides a rational guide to the urgency of therapy.

**Box 1 Cardiovascular Risk Factors** Cigarette smoking Hypercholesterolaemia ECG evidence of left ventricular hypertrophy Obesity Diabetes Physical inactivity Family history Race and ethnicity Male gender Advancing years

Box 2 Target Organ Disease			
Left ventricular hypertrophy with			
remodelling			
Retinopathy			
Nephrosclerosis with proteinuria/renal			
insufficiency			
Congestive heart failure			
Stroke			
Peripheral vascular disease			

 Table 1
 Risk categories [8]

Risk group A (no additional risk): no cardiovascular risk factors, no clinical cardiovascular disease or target organ damage

Risk group B (moderate additional risk): at least one risk factor not including diabetes, clinical cardiovascular disease or target organ damage

Risk group C (marked additional risk): clinical cardiovascular disease or target organ disease or diabetes with or without other risk factors

#### Management of Hypertension

Elderly patients are at high risk for mortality and morbidity for hypertension-related diseases, and the studies show that treatment of hypertension (isolated systolic and systolic/diastolic) in the elderly is extremely effective [11, 12]. The general practitioner is best suited to identify, evaluate, manage and control hypertension. He or she should record the blood pressure at each patient encounter.

There have been several randomised controlled treatment trials in elderly patients with systolic/ diastolic hypertension [13, 14]. Hypertension Optimal Treatment (HOT) trial reported a decline in "expected" cardiovascular events [15]. The European Working Party on High Blood Pressure in the Elderly trial randomised treatment or placebo in 840 patients over the age with both systolic and diastolic hypertension. Seventy-five percent of the patients were women. After a 12-year follow-up, there was a decrease in the total mortality rate of 27% (47% for men and 18% for women) [16]. The Hypertension in the Very Elderly Trial (HYVET) study [17] demonstrated that in the very elderly,
lowering the pressure to the level of 150/80 mmHg is beneficial.

Guidelines for the initiation of hypertensive therapy for the 80 years and older are not well defined and should follow the guidelines from the eighth report of the Joint National Committee (JNC 8) on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation and Treatment of High Blood Pressure [18]. There is positive evidence that treating hypertension in the elderly and very elderly provides clinical benefits [12]. Several trials have indicated that lowering the systolic blood pressure (SBP) to less than 140 mmHg as recommended by the prevailing guidelines is not upheld by evidence in the elderly [2, 19] and does not benefit the elderly and the very elderly [12].

There are several international guidelines, the Seventh (2003) and Eight (2013) Reports of the Joint National Committee on Prevention, Detection, Evaluation and Treatment of High Blood Pressure [18, 20], the European Society of Hypertension (ESH) and the European Society of Cardiology(ESC) [21], the Canadian Hypertension Education Program recommendations for the management of hypertension [22] as well as a consensus document issued by the American Heart Association, the American College of Cardiology and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (AHA/ACC/CDC) [23]. The JNC 7 advised that the elderly achieve the same targets as the general population [24]. JNC 8 however recommended that for elderly patients, there should be a less vigorous approach to begin treatment in those with systolic blood pressure at 150 mmHg or more and whose diastolic blood pressure levels are 90 mmHg or more and to treat below those levels [18]. Algorithm 1 for the patient presenting with high blood pressure.

# Lifestyle Changes

Lifestyle changes to reduce blood pressure include weight reduction, dietary sodium restriction, healthy eating, increase physical activity, moderate alcohol consumption and cease smoking. Obesity is assessed by calculating the body mass index (BMI). BMI = weight (kg)/ height squared (m<sup>2</sup>), and the normal range is  $18.5-24.9 \text{ kg/m}^2$ . BMI > 25 represents overweight and BMI > 30 obese. The waist/hip ratio which measures central obesity with upper limits for men is 0.9 and for women 0.8. Data on the effectiveness of lifestyle modification for treatment of hypertension in patients age 60 or over is scanty. Salt intake should be reduced to less than 4 g of salt per day which is approximately 1550 mg of sodium a day [25]. The JNC 7 [20] has recommended sodium intake of 2300 mg/day.

Physical activity such as brisk walking for about half an hour 5 days in the week is to be encouraged. Alcohol consumption to be restricted to two drinks for males and one for women. The diet should be rich in vegetables, fruits and low-fat dairy products.

### **Drug Treatment**

A meta-analysis of treatment of hypertension in older persons (most of them were 60–79 years of age) demonstrated clearly that drug therapy decreased risk of stroke by an average of 32% [26]. The Hypertension in the Very Elderly Trial (HYVET) was a randomised, double-blind placebo-controlled study involving patients aged 80 or older. The results showed that lowering blood pressure of elderly patients could cut their total mortality by one-fifth and their rate of cardiovascular events by one-third [11]. Drugs from any of the main classes are suitable for initiation and maintenance of antihypertensive therapy. The choice of the drug will be dependent on:

- (i) The presence of certain conditions, e.g. diabetes with nephropathy, congestive heart failure, post-myocardial, infarction, that should be given appropriate drug [3].
- (ii) The presence of co-existing conditions which may influence choice of drug. Antihypertensive medications may have unfavourable or favourable effects in co-existing conditions, for example, elderly patients with urinary incontinence diuretics may affect bladder



Algorithm 1 Patient with High Blood Pressure \*\* together with Target Organ Damage (see Box 2) and Associated Clinical Conditions. A = low risk; B = moderate risk;

> control, beta-blockers may have an unfavourable effect in patients with severe peripheral vascular disease and diuretics in gout. ACE inhibitors have a favourable effect in patients with diabetics with microalbuminuria and in those with non-diabetic nephropathy [8].

(iii) The patient's cardiovascular risk profile and the presence of target organ damage.

C = high risk; C + very high risk Information sources:JNC [8])

Clinical trials have indicated that there is no age limit and appropriate antihypertensive therapy should not be withheld because of age [1]. Diuretics and beta-blockers have been suggested as primary therapy for uncomplicated hypertension and other agents for specific situations, for example, in diabetes mellitus or heart failure, ACE inhibitor or A-II receptor blocker (plus a diuretic) [18] (Fig. 2). In an MRC trial on



old adults with hypertension, beta-blockers were poorly tolerated compared with diuretics, and many patients withdrew due to major adverse effects with beta-blockers [28]. In a meta-analysis of ten randomised trials using diuretics and or beta-blockers, two-thirds on diuretic monotherapy were well controlled compared to less than one-third on beta-blocker monotherapy [29]. Thus beta-blockers as first-line therapy of uncomplicated hypertension in the elderly remain unresolved [30]. Calcium channel blockers or ACE inhibitors and angiotensin receptor blockers are more usually used as second-line choice [1] when other agents are contraindicated. Adjunct treatment with nitric oxide (NO) and NO donors is being used because of their effect on large conduit arteries for they reduce systolic blood pressure more than diastolic blood pressure

[1, 31]. Spironolactone may reduce arterial stiffness and may be used in resistant ISH [31]. Renin inhibitors represent an alternate strategy, and they lower the blood pressure by effective blockade of the renin-angiotensin system. Aliskiren is the first renin inhibitor, and renin inhibitors can be used in combination with other hypotensives with no appreciable increase in adverse events [30].

Idiopathic systolic hypertension (ISH) is characterised by reduced arterial compliance; calcium channel blockers tends to induce arterial dilatation and hence would be more appropriate as a first-line choice [32]. Elderly patients with ISH should be treated even if they are 80 years or over. In the very elderly, lowering of the blood pressure to the level of 150/80 mmHg is beneficial as shown by the HYVET study [17]. In the elderly, the blood pressure should be reduced by gradual titration and more so the need to "start low and go slow" and applies equally to combination therapy. Hypertension requires lifelong care and follow-up. The general practitioner should decide how often to follow up depending on the severity, variability of the blood pressure, complexity of the treatment regimes, patient compliance and need for non-pharmacological advice [32]. According to the British Hypertension Society, the follow-up of hypertension is every 3–6 months and should not exceed 6 months [33].

Regardless of lifestyle changes and drug treatment, achieving blood pressure goals often poses a difficult problem. Resistant hypertension has been characterised by the blood pressure remaining above the target levels despite adherence to three antihypertensive agents one of which is a diuretic [34]. An encouraging recourse is renal sympathetic denervation. Several renal sympathetic denervation devices are being developed. Presently it is indicated for patients who satisfy the above criteria and whose systolic blood pressure is greater or equal to 160 mmHg and in the case of type 2 diabetics whose blood pressure is more than or equal to 150 mmHg [35, 36]. The Simplicity HTN-2 trial at the end of 6 months demonstrated that the renal function remained stable, there are no significant procedure related complications and the blood pressure was reduced by 32/12 mmHg [36]. However, the investigators of the Simplicity HTN-3 trial, a blinded trial of sympathetic denervation, failed to show significant reduction of systolic blood pressure in patients with resistant hypertension after renal denervation as compared with а sham control [37].

Low-dose aspirin has been recommended for primary prevention in people over the age of 50 years and for secondary prevention of ischaemic cardiovascular disease [33]. Irrespective of the level of blood cholesterol or LDL, statins have also been recommended for all people with high blood pressure with cardiovascular disease and for primary prevention in people with high blood pressure who have a 10-year risk of cardiovascular disease of >20% [33]. Buford [38] highlighted the multifaceted risks of hypertension among older adults. Apart from the cardiovascular risks, there are a number of collateral risks in late-life hypertension, for example, dementia, physical disability, presence of postural hypotension and falls. Hypertension has been considered a "silent killer" [39, 40] for it can remain asymptomatic for years before an adverse event occurs [321]. Hypertension treatment may contribute to poor compliance with treatment [321] and impairment of quality of life [41] although the Systolic Hypertension in the Elderly Program (SHEP), Systolic Hypertension in Europe (Syst-Eur) and Study on Cognition and Prognosis in the Elderly (ScOPE) have shown that antihypertensive treatment had no negative impact on quality of life [41]. The negative effect of antihypertensive drugs has to be looked at in reference to the quality of life in the management of hypertension in the elderly, the deterioration of which may result in poor compliance [41]. Because of the high prevalence of co-morbidities in elderly hypertensive patients, should take into clinicians account the co-morbid conditions in their management of hypertension [42, 43]. In the elderly, cognitive function, physical activity, sexual function, symptomatic well-being [41], sleep and social participation are some of the domains that should be looked at in patients receiving antihypertensive therapy [44] (Box 3).

### Box 3 Key Points: Hypertension

In patients with sporadically elevated blood pressure or white coat hypertension, a 24-h ambulatory BP monitoring is useful (normal ambulatory blood pressure but with elevated reading in the clinic) [2].

Due consideration should be given to identify any additional cardiovascular risk factors [3] and an overall estimate of cardiovascular risk and furthermore to ascertain target organ damage [3].

(continued)

## Box 3 Key Points: Hypertension (continued)

Treatment of hypertension (isolated systolic and systolic/diastolic) in the elderly is extremely effective [11, 12]. Isolated systolic hypertension is the most common form of hypertension in the elderly.

In order to determine the overall risk profile for each patient and the need for drug therapy, the Joint National Committee [8] further recognised the need to consider other cardiovascular risk factors, target organ damage and co-existing cardiovascular and other clinical conditions.

Lifestyle changes to reduce blood pressure include weight reduction, dietary sodium restriction, healthy eating, increase physical activity, moderate alcohol consumption and cease smoking.

The JNC 7 [20] has recommended sodium intake of 2300 mg/day.

Idiopathic systolic hypertension (ISH) is characterised by reduced arterial compliance; calcium channel blockers tends to induce arterial dilatation and hence would be more appropriate as a first-line choice [32].

According to the British Hypertension Society, the follow-up of hypertension is every 3–6 months and should not exceed 6 months [33].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. Each of the following regarding hypertension in the elderly is true, EXCEPT:
  - A. Nearly two-thirds of those above 75 years have uncontrolled hypertension.
  - B. Isolated systolic hypertension is the most common form of hypertension in the elderly.
  - C. Hypertension is not a major factor in the development of cardiac failure.
  - D. Elderly patients are at high risk for morbidity and mortality for hypertension-related diseases.
- 2. Each of the following statement regarding diagnosis of hypertension in the elderly is true, EXCEPT:

- A. Measurement of the blood pressure in the elderly should be by correct technique.
- B. Intensive laboratory investigations even in the absence of clinical evidence are costeffective with regard to secondary hypertension even though the yield is small.
- C. Elderly patients with high risk of secondary hypertension include those with evidence of diffuse atherosclerosis.
- D. Renal artery stenosis may be diagnosed by ultrasound as unilateral small kidney.
- 3. Each of the following relating to the management of hypertension in the elderly is true, EXCEPT:
  - A. Treatment is of no proven beneficial effect in patients above the age of 75 years.
  - B. The follow-up of patients with hypertension should be 3–6 months and should not exceed 6 months.
  - C. Salt intake should be less than 4 g of salt per day.
  - D. Presence of co-existing conditions may influence choice of drug that may have an unfavourable or favourable effect.

### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C; 2 = B; 3 = A

## References

- Stokes GS. Management of hypertension in the elderly patient. Clin Interv Aging. 2009;4:379–389.
- Aronow WS, Fleg JI, Pepine CJ, Artinian NT, Bakris G, Brown AS, et al. ACCF/AHA 2011. Expert Consensus Documented Hypertension in the Elderly. A report of the ACC Foundation Task Force on Clinical Expert Consensus Document, 2011.
- Kaplan NM. Treatment of hypertension: Insights from the JNC-VI Report. Am Fam Physician 1998;58(6): http://www.aafp.org/afp/981015ap/kaplan.html retrieved 12 November 2007.
- The Merck Manual of Geriatrics. Section 11. Cardiovascular disorders Chapter 85. Hypertension. http://www. merck.com/mkgr/mmg/sec11/ch85/ch85a.jsp retrieved on 12 November 2007.
- Akpunon BE, Mulrow PJ, Hoffman EP. Secondary hypertension evaluation and treatment. Dis Mon. 1996;42(10):609–732.

- 6. Onusko E. Diagnosis of secondary hypertension. Am Fam Physician. 2003;67(1):67–74.
- 7. Pimenta E, Oparil S. Management of hypertension in the elderly. Nat Rev Cardiol. 2012;9:286–296.
- The Sixth Report of the Joint National Committee in prevention, detection, evaluation and treatment of high blood pressure. Ann Int Med. 1997;157:2413–2146.
- Wong TY, McIntsh R. Hypertensive retinopathy signs as risk indicators of cardiovascular morbidity and mortality. Br Med Bull. 2005;73–74(1):57–70.
- Klag MJ, Whelton PK, Randall BC. Blood pressure and end – stage renal disease in men. NEJM. 1996;334: 13–18.
- Susman Ed. Treatment of high blood pressure appears worthwhile in very elderly patients: Presented at ACC. http://www.docguide.com/news/content.nsf/ news/852571020057CCF685257421006D264
- Allen M, Kelly K, Fleming I. Hypertension in elderly patients. Canad Fam Physician. 2013;59(1):19–21.
- Australian National Blood Pressure Management Committee: The Australian Therapeutic Trial in Mild Hypertension. Lancet. 1980; 1(8181):1261–7.
- Medical Research Council Working Party. MRC Trial of treatment of mild hypertension: principal results. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1985;291(6488):97–104.
- Hansson L, Zanchetti A, Carruthers SG, Dahlof B, Elmfeldt D, Julius S, et al. Effects of intensive bloodpressure lowering and low-dose aspirin in patients with hypertension: principal results of the Hypertension Optimal Treatment (HOT) randomized trial. Lancet. 1998;351:1755–62.
- Amery A, Birkenhager W, Brixko P, Bulpitt C, Clement D, Deruyttere M, et al. Mortality and morbidity results from the European Working Party on High Blood Pressure in the Elderly trial. Lancet.1985;1 (8442):1349–54.
- Duprez D. Treatment of isolated hypertension in the elderly. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther .2012;10(11): 1367–73.
- James PA, Oparil S, Carter BL, Cushman WC, Dennion-Himmelfarb C, Handler J, et al. Evidencebased guideline for the management of high blood pressure in adults: report from the panel members appointed to the Eight Joint National Committee (JNC 8). JAMA. 2013; https://doi.org/10.1001/ jama.2013.281427.
- Angeli F, Reboldi G, Verdecchia P. "The lower the pressure the better" paradigm in the elderly: vanished by VALISH?. Hypertension. 2010;56(2):182–4.
- Chobanian AV, Bakris JD, Black HR, Cushman WC, Green LA, Izzo JL Jr, et al. The seventh report of the Joint National Committee on prevention, detection, evaluation and treatment of high blood pressure: the JNC report. JAMA. 2003;289:2560–7.
- Manica G, Fagard R, Narkiewicz K, et al. 2013 ESH/ESC Guidelines for the management of arterial hypertension.
   23rd European Meeting on Hypertension & Cardiovascular Protection. http://www.esh2013.org/wordpress/wp-con tent/uploads/2013/06/ESC-ESH-Guidelines-2013.pdf.

- 22. Kahn NA, Hemmelgarn B, Herman RJ, Rabkin SW, McAlister FA, Bell CM, et al. Canadian Hypertension Education Program. The 2008 Canadian Hypertension Education Program recommendations for the management of hypertension: part 2-therapy, Can J Cardiol. 2008;24(6):465–75.
- 23. Go AS, Bauman M, Sallyann M, Coleman King SM, Fonarow GC, Lawrence W, Williams KA. An effective approach to high blood pressure control. A science advisory from the American Heart Association, the American College of Cardiology and the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Hypertension. 2013. available at http://hyper.ahajournals.org.
- 24. Garrett AD. New AHA guidelines help manage hypertension in the elderly. Drug Topics, 2012. http:// drugtopics.modernmedicine.com/drug-topics/news/ modernmedicine/modern-med. Retrieved on 9 January 2014.
- Heart Foundation. Information from the Heart Foundation. Salt and Hypertension (Professional paper). www. heartfoundation.com.au retrieved 11 January 2014.
- 26. Mulrow CD, Cornell JA, Herrera CR, Kadri A, Farnett L, Aguilar C. Hypertension in the elderly: implications and generalizability of randomized trials. JAMA. 1994;272 (24):1932–8.
- Moser M, Hebert PR. Prevention of disease progression, left ventricular hypertrophy and congestive heart failure in hypertension treatment trials. J Am Coll Cardiol 1996;27:1214–8.
- Peart S, Brennan PJ, Broughton P, Dollery C, Hudson MF, Lever F, et al. Medical Research Council Working Party. MRC trial of hypertension in older adults: principal results. BMJ. 1992;304:405–12.
- Messerli FW, Grossman E, Goldbourt U. Are the betablockers efficacious as first line therapy for hypertension in the elderly? A systematic review JAMA. 1998;279: 1903–7.
- Duggan K. Clinical complications of renin inhibitors. Aust Prescriber 2004:32:136–38.
- Van Zeieten PA. Isolated systolic hypertension as a treatable risk factor. Neth Heart J. 2002;10(1):19–22.
- 32. Ramsay E,Wiiliam B, Johnston D, MacGregor GA, Poston L, Potter JF, et al. Guidelines for the management of hypertension. Report of the Third Working Party of the British Hypertension Society. BMJ. 1999;13:569–592.
- William B, Poulter NR, Brown MJ, Davis M, McInnes GT, Potter JF, et al .British Hypertension Society guidelines for hypertension management. BMJ 2004;328(7440):634–640.
- 34. Calhoun DA, Jones D, Textor S, Goff DC, Murphy TP, Toto RD, et al. Resistant hypertension: diagnosis, evaluation and treatment. A scientific statement from the American Heart Association Professional Education Committee of the Council for High Blood Pressure Research. Hypertension. 2006;51:1403–1419.
- 35. Krum H, Schlaich M, Whitboum R, Sobotka PA, Sadowski J, Bartus K, et al. Catheter-based renal sympathetic denervation for resistant hypertension: a

multicentre safety and proof of principles cohort study. Lancet. 2009;373:21275–1281.

- 36. Symplicity HTN-2 Investigators. Esler MD, Krum H, Sobotka PA, Schlaich MP, Schmieder RE, Bohin M, et al. Renal sympathetic denervation in patients with treatment resistant hypertension (sympathetic HTN-2 trial): a randomised control trial. Lancet. 2010;376:1903–1909.
- 37. Symplicity HTN-3 Investigators. Bhatt D, Kandzari DE, O'Neill WW, D'Agostino, Flack JM, Katzen BT, et al. A controlled trial of renal denervation for resistant hypertension. NEJM. 2014;370:1393–1401.
- Buford TW. Hypertension and aging. Ageig Res Rev. 2016;26:96–111.
- 39. Stein JD, Brown GC, Brown MM, Sharma S, Hollands H, Stein HD. The quality of life of patients with hypertension. J Clin Hypertens. 2002;4: 181–188.

- 40. de Carvalho MV, Siqueira LB, Sousa ALL, Jardim PCBV. The impact of hypertension on quality of life. Arq Bras Cardiol. 2013;100(2). https://doi.org/ 10.5935/abc.20130030.
- Fogari & Zoppi A. Effect of antihypertensive agents on quality of life in the elderly. Drugs Aging. 2004;21 (6);377–93.
- 42. Wang R, Zhao Y, He X, Ma X, Yan X, Sun Y, et al. Impact of hypertension on health-related quality of life in a population – based study in Shanghai, China. Pub Health 2009;123:534–539.
- Lee MH, So ES. Impact of hypertension related comorbidity on health-related quality of life. Asia Pac J Public Health. 2012;2495):753–763.
- 44. Gandhi SK, Kong SX. Quality-of-life measures in the evaluation of anti-hypertensive drug therapy: reliability, validity and quality of life domains. Clin Ther. 1996;18(6)1276–95.

# **Peripheral Arterial Disease**

# Contents

Introduction	67
Clinical Manifestations	68
Diagnosis Physical Examination	68 68
Management	69
Prognosis	70 70
Impact	71
References	72

# Abstract

This review provides an overview of peripheral arterial disease, the prevalence and mechanisms followed by management. The prevalence of symptomatic peripheral arterial disease (PAD) on average is about 5% at around 60 years of age. Atherosclerosis is by far the commonest pathological feature of PAD and accounts for more than 80% of PAD. The clinical manifestations of occlusive PAD are the result of ischaemia of the tissues supplied by the affected arteries and the character of pain related to the severity of the occlusion. The diagnosis in most instances can be confirmed by measuring the ankle-brachial index (ABI). Arterial duplex ultrasound, magnetic resonance angiography, segmental arterial pressure and digital subtraction angiography are useful in locating lesions in PAD. The

scientific evidence strongly supports aggressive management of not only symptomatic atherosclerotic disease in terms of lifestyle intervention, lowering blood pressure, lowering lipids and controlling diabetes but also the management of individuals with high multifactorial risks.

# Keywords

Peripheral arterial disease · Atherosclerosis · Rest pain · Nocturnal pain · Intermittent claudication · Ankle-brachial index (ABI)

# Introduction

The prevalence of symptomatic peripheral arterial disease on average is about 5% at around 60 years of age [1]. The prevalence of asymptomatic



disease is not generally recognised, and PAD continues to be underdiagnosed and overlooked [2]. It is poorly recognised, and the PARTNERS (Peripheral Arterial Disease Awareness Risk and Treatment: New Resources for Survival) programme revealed that 44% of the cases were diagnosed only after enrolment to the programme [3].

Atherosclerosis is by far the commonest pathological feature of PAD and accounts for more than 80% of PAD in the United States [4]. About 80–90% of the symptoms of PAD are from the femoral and popliteal arteries and 40–50% from tibial and peroneal and 30% from the aortoiliac arteries [4]. A number of etiological factors such as atherosclerosis, age, hypertension, degenerative disease, trauma, infection and inflammatory disorders give rise to PAD. However atherosclerosis is by far the commonest cause, including both occlusive and aneurysmal disease. The risk factors are shown in Box 1.

Rov 1 D	lick Eac	tors of	FDAD

Advanced age 70 years or older Hypertension Dyslipidaemia Smoking Diabetes mellitus Obesity Hyperhomocysteinaemia Known association with coronary heart disease, carotid artery disease and renal artery stenosis

Information sources: Gey et al. [2], Hernando andConejero [5] and Arnow [6]

# **Clinical Manifestations**

The clinical manifestations of occlusive PAD are the result of ischaemia of the tissues supplied by the affected arteries and the character of pain related to the severity of the occlusion. In mild cases the patient may be asymptomatic, and peripheral arterial examination may be nearly normal. Intermittent claudication is the hallmark of occlusive PAD and is characterised by pain on exertion relieved by rest or with dependent position within minutes. With greater occlusion the pain is often felt at night (nocturnal pain), and finally pain is at rest when the stenosis is more than 90%. Depending on the affected arteries, the pain may be felt in the calf, thigh or buttock (Box 2). Ischaemic ulceration occurs following trauma on the toes, foot or heel. It is painful, and the ulcer has a discrete edge and pale base or may be covered with an eschar. In PAD apart from arterial obstruction and limitation of blood flow, there are adverse consequences in the distal skeletal muscles [7] and mitochondrial dysfunction leading to functional impairment [8].

## Box 2 Symptoms and Signs According to Location Iliofemoral occlusive disease:

Diminished pulses throughout unilateral leg buttock claudication may be present

Femoropopliteal occlusive disease:

Normal pulses in inguinal region, thigh and calf claudication

Aortoiliac occlusive disease (Leriche syndrome):

# Diagnosis

### **Physical Examination**

Includes a (a) vascular examination for integrity of the pulses and presence of bruit and (b) local signs of peripheral arterial disease:

Pulses diminished bilaterally, impotence slow wound healing

- (i) The blood pressure is measured in both arms to note if there is interim asymmetry.
- (ii) The peripheral arteries, the radial, brachial, femoral, popliteal, dorsalis pedis and posterior tibial, are palpated.
- (iii) The carotid arteries are palpated and auscultated for the presence of bruit.
- (iv) The abdomen is palpated and auscultated for the presence of aortic pulsations and bruit.
- (v) Auscultation of the abdomen and flanks for bruits.
- (vi) Auscultation of the femoral arteries for bruits.
- (vii) To look for local signs of PAD
  - Skin changes (dry, scaly, atrophic), temperature, skin integrity (fissures, ulcerations), toe nails (dystrophic, brittle), hair loss and colour changes with change in position, pallor on leg elevation >1 min, the colour returning within 15 s in mild cases and delayed >40 s suggestive of severe ischaemia. The diagnosis in

most instances can be confirmed by measuring the ankle-brachial index(ABI) [9]. The ABI is simple and useful bedside tool for not only confirming the diagnosis but also measuring the severity of the symptomatic PAD and also allows for identification of asymptomatic PAD [10]. Arterial duplex ultrasound, magnetic resonance angiography, segmental arterial pressure and digital subtraction angiography are useful in locating lesions in PAD [2]. An Algorithm 1 is provided for the diagnosis of PAD.

### Management

The scientific evidence strongly supports aggressive management [2] of not only symptomatic atherosclerotic disease in terms of lifestyle intervention, lowering blood pressure, lowering lipids and controlling diabetes but also the management of individuals with high multifactorial risks [6, 12, 13] (Box 3). It is



Information source: Fowkes [11]; Norman et al [10]<sup>-</sup>



possible some relief can occur with modification of risk factors such as cessation of smoking, exercise [6] and pharmacotherapy [2, 12]. The efficacy of vasodilators is questionable. Betablockers cause vasoconstriction and should be avoided. Drugs that reduced platelet activity are beneficial. Clopidogrel, a platelet aggregation inhibitor, is associated with decreased progression of arteriosclerotic disease. Pentoxifylline (Trental) may be effective in patients with intermittent claudication. Statins have been shown to reduce the incidence of intermittent claudication in patients with PAD and hypercholesterolaemia [6]. Exercise programmes and clostazil lengthen exercise time until intermittent claudication develops [14].

Revascularisation may not be necessary in most patients with intermittent claudication [15]. Sympathectomy is generally reserved for patients with inoperable disease, and chemical sympathectomy is the most commonly done. Patients with 'critical limb ischaemia' [4, 16] may be considered for such interventions as stenting, balloon angioplasty and surgical vascularisation [12]. Other indications for interventions are severe intermittent claudication interfering with lifestyle or work and vasculogenic impotence [6].

<b>Box 3 General Measures</b>
Lifestyle goals:

Tobacco cessation Exercise Healthy food

Risk factor goals:

Optimise hypertension management (<130/90 mm Hg) Lipid management total cholesterol <5 mmol/L; LDL calculation <3.0 mmol/L Overweight/obesity Body mass index <25 Kg/m<sup>2</sup> Diabetes Hb A1c 6.2–7.5%

# Prognosis

PAD is an important predictor of coronary and cerebrovascular risk [10, 17]. In a prospective study of 7,000 patients over the age of 65 years, 18% had reduced ABI (<0.9). In 5 years 24% and 19% with symptomatic and asymptomatic PAD were dead as compared to only 9% of all-cause mortality with normal ABI. After taking into account all risk factors, PAD was associated with a 40% increase in mortality [18].

About 80% of the patients with intermittent claudication remain stable. Those with intermittent claudication that require intervention are of the order of 10–20%, and the risk of limb loss (amputation) at 5 years is 1–2% [1]. Patients with symptomatic PAD have a 10-year accrued survival rate of 38% and a 15-year survival rate of about 22%. PAD is associated with a fourfold increase in the risk of cardiovascular death [10]. The more severe the PAD as measured by ABI, the worse the prognosis [19, 20]. In those with critical leg ischaemia, the annual mortality is 25% [21] (Box 4).

Box 4 Prognosis in Patients with Intermittent Claudication (IC) IC stable: 80% IC requiring intervention: 10–12% Amputation at 5 years: 1–2% 5-year mortality (atherosclerotic cause): 20–30% Coronary artery disease deaths: 60% Cerebrovascular deaths: 15% Lowest ABI values annual mortality: 25%

\_Information sources: TASC [1], Leng et al. [19], and Newman et al. [20]

# Acute Leg Ischaemia

Acute ischaemia of the leg is common in the elderly. Two important causes of an ischaemic limb are embolism and thrombosis of an atherosclerotic stenosis [22, 23]. Other causes are

trauma [22, 23] ('arterial spasm') and arterial dissection. Iatrogenic dissection of femoral, iliac artery can occur during catheterisation. The diagnosis is often missed [22, 23] or delayed and treated inadequately. The typical presentation is a painful, pulseless, pale and paraesthetic limb which may progress to frank gangrene [24] within 24–48 h. Absent pulse is the hallmark for acute ischaemia and is also useful in locating the occlusion. It differs from chronic occlusion in that there is no a collateral blood supply [23]. Acute venous occlusion can produce a similar picture to that of arterial occlusion but can be differentiated with a Doppler study. An ischaemic leg is commonly mottled, but a large femoral embolus produces a marble white leg [25]. Table 1 shows the differences between embolism and thrombosis.

### Impact

PAD is a significant contributor to both the burden and national healthcare costs [9, 26] and expenditure with inpatient care. Treatment increased with age at rates 4.5% and 11.8% for patients aged 65–74 and over 85 years, respectively [27]. PAD coexists with coronary artery disease and other atherosclerotic disorders [28]. PAD and intermittent claudication (IC) increase with age; however the prevalence of PAD is high and that of IC is low in the elderly [29]. An office practice study evaluating PAD revealed that HR-QoL burden is

Table 1 Differences between embolism and thrombosis

	Embolism	Thrombosis
Aetiology	Rheumatic heart, myocardial infarction, atrial myxoma, aneurysms, vegetations	Atherosclerotic stenosis, hyperviscosity states (drug induced), profound dehydration
History	Sudden onset	History of IC, rest pain in either leg
Examination	Full normal pulses in opposite limb suggestive of AF, heart disease	Reduced pulses in opposite limb

Information sources [22, 23]

somewhat similar to other types of cardiovascular disease [30]. In PAD patients there is a high prevalence of depression and considerable reduction in the quality of life and this most likely related to the ischaemic symptoms [30] (Box 5).

# Box 5 Key Points: Peripheral Arterial Disease (PAD)

Most epidemiological studies report the prevalence of PAD to be about 10-25% in both genders over 55 years [29].

Atherosclerosis is by far the commonest pathological feature of PAD and accounts for more than 80% of PAD in the United States [4].

The diagnosis in most instances can be confirmed by measuring the ankle-brachial index (ABI) [9].

The scientific evidence strongly supports aggressive management [2] of not only symptomatic atherosclerotic disease in terms of lifestyle intervention, lowering blood pressure, lowering lipids and control-ling diabetes but also the management of individuals with high multifactorial risks [6, 12, 13].

It is possible some relief can occur with modification of risk factors such as cessation of smoking, exercise [6] and pharma-cotherapy [2, 12].

PAD is an important predictor of coronary and cerebrovascular risk [10, 17].

The more severe the PAD as measured by ABI, the worse the prognosis [19, 20].

In those with critical leg ischaemia, the annual mortality is 25% [21].

Acute ischaemia of the leg is common in the elderly. Two important causes of an ischaemic limb are embolism and thrombosis of an atherosclerotic stenosis [22, 23].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following is true of peripheral arterial disease (PAD) *except*:
  - A. Atherosclerosis is the commonest cause for both occlusive and aneurysmal disease.

- B. PAD is an important predictor of coronary and cerebrovascular risk.
- C. In femoropopliteal disease buttock claudication is present.
- D. PAD is associated with a fourfold risk of cardiovascular death.
- 2. The following statements regarding peripheral arterial disease (PAD) is true *except*:
  - A. Ankle-brachial index (ABI) is a simple and useful tool not only in diagnosis but also to determine severity.
  - B. Sympathectomy is generally reserved for patients with inoperable disease.
  - C. The efficacy of vasodilators is questionable.
  - D. Those with intermittent claudication that require intervention are in the order of 10-25%, and the risk of limb loss (amputation) at 5 years is 30%.

### MCQ Answers

1 = C; 2 = D

### References

- Trans-Atlantic Inter-Society Consensus (TASC) on the management of peripheral arterial disease. Eur J Vasc Endovasc Surg. 2000; 19(Suppl A0 S1–S244.
- Gey DC, Lesho EP, Manngold J. Management of peripheral arterial disease. Am Fam Physician. 2004;69(3):525–532.
- 3. The PARTNERS program. A national survey of peripheral arterial disease, detection, awareness and treatment. JAMA. 2001;286:1317–1324.
- Mahameed AAI. Peripheral Arterial Disease. Cleveland Clinic. www.clevelandclinicmeded.com/medical/ pubs/disese management/caediology/peripheralarterial disease.
- Hernando FJS, Conejero AM. Peripheral artery disease: Pathophysiology diagnosis and treatment. http://www. revescardiol.org/en/peripheral-artery-disease-pathophys iology-diagnosis/.Retrieved 12 January 2014.
- Aronow WS. Management of peripheral arterial disease of the lower extremities. Compr Ther. 2007;33 (4):247–56.
- Hamburg NM, Balady GJ. Exercise Rehabilitation in Peripheral Artery Disease. Circulation. 2011;123:87–97.

- Bauer TA, Hiatt WR, Green S. Skeletal muscle metabolic changes in peripheral arterial disease contribute to exercise intolerance point – counterpoint discussion. Vasc Med. 2004;9:293–301.
- Hiatt WR. Medical treatment of peripheral arterial disease and claudication. NEJM. 2001;344:1608–21.
- Norman PE, Eikelboom JW, Hankey GJ. Peripheral arterial disease: prognostic significance and prevention of atherothrombotic complications. MJA. 2004;181: 150–154.
- Fowkes FGR. The measurement of atherosclerotic peripheral arterial disease in epidemiological surveys. Int J Epidemiol 1988;17:201–207.
- Ouriel K. Peripheral arterial disease Lancet. 2001; 358 (9289):1257–64.
- 13. Wood DA, de Becker G, Faergeman O, Graham I, Manica G, Pyorala K. on behalf of the Task Force. Prevention of coronary heart disease in clinical practice. Recommendations of the Second Joint Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology, European Atherosclerotic Society and European Society of Hypertension. Eur Heart J. 1998;19:1434–1503.
- Aronow WS. Medical treatment of peripheral arterial disease in the elderly. J Geriatr Cardiol. 2007;4 (2):93–100.
- Peach G, Griffin M, Jones KG, Thompson MM, Henchliffe RJ. Diagnosis and management of peripheral arterial disease. BMJ. 2012 345:e5208.
- Aronow WS. Management of peripheral arterial disease of the lower extremities in elderly patients. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2004;59(2):172–7.
- Tsai A, Folsom A, Rosamond W, Jones DW. Anklebrachial index and 7-year ischaemic stroke incidence. The ARIC Study. Stroke. 2001;32:1721–1724.
- Diehm C, Allenberg JR, Pittrow D, Mahn M, Tepohi G, et al. Mortality and vascular abnormalities in older adults with asymptomatic versus symptomatic peripheral arterial disease. Circulation. 2009;12: 2053–61.
- Leng GC, Fowkes FGR,Lee AJ, Denbar J, Housley E, Ruckley CV, et al. Use of ankle-brachial pressure index to predict cardiovascular events and death: a cohort study. BMJ. 1996;313:1440–1444.
- 20. Newman A,Shemanski L, Manolic T, Cushman M, Mittelmark M, Polak JF, et al. Ankle-arm index as a predictor of cardiovascular disease and mortality in Cardiovascular Health Study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1999;19:538–545.
- Dormandy JA, Heeck L, Vig S. The fate of patients with critical leg ischaemia. SeminVasc Surg. 1999;12:142–147.
- Bearley S. Acute leg ischaemia. Easily missed? BMJ. 2013;346:12681.
- Angel D. Acute lower limb ischaemia: the challenge of patient care. Primary Intervention. 2003;11(11):38–44.

- Norton C. Critical limb ischemia. Murray E. Vascular disease Nursing and Management. London. Whinrr 2001;270–312.
- McPherson GAD, Wolfe JHN. Acute ischaemia of the Leg. ABC of vascular disease. BMJ. 1992; 304:169–172.
- Tunis SR, Bass EB, Stenberg EP. The use of angioplasty, bypass surgery in the management of peripheral arterial disease. NEJM. 1991;325:556–563.
- Hirsch AT, Hartman L, Town RJ, Virnig BA. National health care costs of peripheral arterial disease in the Medicare population.Vasc Med. 2008;13:209–215.
- Aronow WS, Ahn C. Prevalence of coexistence of coronary artery disease, peripheral arterial disease and

atherothrombotic brain infarctions in men and women=62 years of age. Am J Cardiol. 1994;74:64-65.

- Meijer W, Hoes A, Rutgers D, Bots ML, Hofman A, Grobbee DE. Peripheral arterial disease in the elderly. The Rotterdam study. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol. 1998;18:185–192.
- 30. Regensteiner JG, Hiatt WR, Coll JR, Criqui MH, Treat-Jacobson D, McDermott MB, et al. The impact of peripheral arterial disease in health related quality of life in the peripheral arterial disease awareness risk treatment: New Reasons for survival (PARTNERS) Program Vasc Med. 2008;13(1):15–24.

# Part II

# **Respiratory Diseases in the Elderly**

Part II provides an overview of the common respiratory diseases in the elderly and includes sleep disorders in the elderly. The review will discuss the prevalence and mechanisms and highlight the improvements that have occurred in clinical care. Pneumonia is one of the commonest infections in the elderly. In the elderly the incidence and prevalence is four times that of younger population. The organisms affecting the elderly are the same as in the younger adults but with a different age-related distribution. In the elderly the symptoms and signs are more subtle and misleading. Current approach to empirical management depends on the type of patient (community or hospital) rather than the type of symptoms (typical or atypical). The prevalence of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD ) is strongly associated with age. It will rise from the 12th place to the 5th place in the World Health Organization ranking list of disability-adjusted life years (DALYS). Viral and bacterial infections and air pollution cause exacerbations of COPD and indicate worsening of the underlying chronic inflammation of the airways, and the frequency of the exacerbations is one of the important determinants of healthrelated quality of life. Asthma is common in the elderly and is often misdiagnosed and or underdiagnosed and undertreated resulting in significant negative consequences for the patients health. In the elderly asthma there are at least two phenotypes, those with long-standing asthma and those with late onset asthma. Between 30% and 45% of all lung cancers are diagnosed in patients older than 70 years. About 40% of pulmonary embolism found at necropsy of old patients were not suspected antemortem. Accurate diagnosis is crucial because if untreated, in-hospital mortality is up to 30% whereas with appropriate treatment it is only 8%. Primary sleep disorders such as obstructive sleep apnoea, periodic limb movement (PLM), restless leg syndrome (RLS), and circadian rhythm disorders together with REM and sleep apnoea syndrome (SAS) are the most common sleep disorders in relatively healthy elderly people.

# **Pneumonia in Geriatric Patients**

# Contents

Introduction	77
Clinical Manifestations	79
Radiological Findings	80
Management Preventive Measures	81 81
Impact	82
References	85

### Abstract

In the elderly, the incidence and prevalence of pneumonia are four times higher than that of younger population. Age-associated changes are risk factors in the elderly for lower respiratory tract infections. Elderly patients have an excessive incidence of nosocomial pneumonia. The organisms affecting the elderly are the same as in the younger adults but with a different age-related distribution. In the elderly, the presenting features are often determined more by the host than by the specific organism causing the infection. The radiological appearances produced by the different organisms are variable and the radiological patterns are inconclusive, and there is no correlation between the pathological changes and the radiological appearances. The current approach to empirical management dwells on the type of patient (community or hospital) rather than the type of symptoms (typical or atypical). The antibiotic

chosen should have an appropriate spectrum of the likely pathogens causing these infections and upon local resistance patterns of suspected organisms. The elderly have higher rates of hospitalization with a significant impact on morbidity and mortality.

### **Keywords**

Nosocomial pneumonia · Communityacquired pneumonia · Pneumococcal vaccine · Pneumonia severity index · Curb-65

# Introduction

In the elderly, the incidence and prevalence of pneumonia are four times higher than that of younger population [1]. 17 of 1000 hospital discharges of patients over the age of 70 years had a diagnosis of nosocomial pneumonia, whereas only 2 of 1000 hospital discharges in individuals



8

younger than 60 years had the same diagnosis [2]. In the United States, community-acquired pneumonia is the fifth leading cause of death and a common cause of death from infectious diseases in persons aged 65 years and over [3]. Nursing home residents are at high risk of developing pneumonia, and in a study of 1000 nursing home residents, 33 had to be hospitalized per year for treatment of pneumonia [4]. The mortality of patients aged between 80 and 91 years was 38% compared with 7% of persons 30 years or younger [5]. Approximately 20% of nosocomial infections in the elderly are due to pneumonia that is only second to urinary tract infections [6, 7].

The common risk factors are shown in Box 1. Age-associated changes such as decreased clearance of pathogens by reduction of the number of cilia and reduced immune function are risk factors in the elderly for lower respiratory tract infections [8]. Significant risk factors for nosocomial pneumonia in the acute care setting in patients with neurological and renal diseases and deteriorating health included altered level of consciousness, disorientation, dependency for bathing and feeding, aspiration, difficulty with nasopharyngeal secretions and presence of nasogastric tube [8, 9]. Elderly patients have an excessive incidence of nosocomial pneumonia. Community-acquired pneumonia (CAP) and ventilator-associated pneumonia are the second most common nosocomial pneumonias and produce the highest mortality [10]. Some of the risk factors for nursing home residents for developing pneumonia are marked disability, bed-bound status, urinary tract infection, swallowing difficulties, male sex and age [11, 12].

# Box 1 Common Risk Factors for Pneumonia in the Elderly

Age over 70 years Cigarette smoking Chronic pulmonary airway disease Co-morbid illness, e.g. congestive heart failure, chronic liver disease, chronic renal failure, diabetes, neoplastic disease Neurological disorders, e.g. stroke, dementia, neuromuscular diseases

Box 1 Common Risk Factors for Pneumonia		
in the Elderly (continued)		
Malnourished, debilitated, bedridden state,		
frailty		
Chronic alcoholism		
Immunosuppression, weakened immune		
systems		
Sedation, surgery, tracheal intubation		
Information sources: Mandell et al. [13],		
Koivula et al. [14], Hanson et al. [15] and		
Fleming et al. [16]		

Pneumonia in the elderly may be classified according to the patient's location where the pneumonia was acquired. Pneumonias acquired from the community are termed community-acquired pneumonia (CAP), and those acquired in aged care facilities or nursing homes are termed nursing home-acquired pneumonias (NHAP) and those acquired in hospital as hospital-acquired pneumonias (HAP) (Table 1). Pneumonias have also been classified on the basis of the causative organism. There is no significant distinction in the clinical and radiological presentations between the classical and atypical pneumonias [21] and is of little use clinically. More importantly what is required is a high degree of suspicion for the different organisms and the mode of therapy [22].

The organisms affecting the elderly are the same as in the younger adults but with a different age-related distribution. S. pneumoniae is diagnosed most often in both the young and the old; however, H. influenzae is relatively more common in the elderly [19]. H. influenzae and Moraxella catarrhalis are increasingly important in patients with underlying lung disease [23, 24]. Staphylococcus aureus pneumonia is usually acquired by aspiration from the upper respiratory tract and occurs in debilitated hospitalized patients. Less frequently, it is a communityacquired pneumonia when it follows influenza. Atypical pneumonias occur in the same rate as in younger adults [25], but mycoplasma is more common in young adults and in contrast

Location	Pathogens		
Community-acquired pneumonia (CAP)			
Typical	Streptococcus pneumoniae, Haemophilus influenzae		
	Moraxella catarrhalis, Oral anaerobes		
	Klebsiella pneumoniae		
Atypical	Viral influenza *, Mycoplasma, Legionella		
	Chlamydia pneumoniae, Staphylococcus aureus(only postviral influenza)		
Nursing home-acquired pneumonia (NHAP)			
Streptococcus pneumoniae, Haemophilus influenzae			
Moraxella catarrhalis, Legionella, oral anaerobes			
Influenza* (aspiration pneumonias), Chlamydia pneumoniae*			
Hospital-acquired pneumonia (HAP)			
(Nosocomial pneumonia) Staphylococcus aureus, Pseudomonas aeruginosa, Klebsiella pneumoniae			
E. coli			
Aerobics, Gram-negative organisms			
Acinetobacter, Legionella			

Table 1 Classification according to location of infection

Source of information: Schaaf et al. [17], Jones [18], Cunha [19] and Johnson et al. [20]

legionella is more common in the elderly [19] (Table 1).

A great variety of organisms give rise to Gramnegative pneumonias, and the most important in the hospital setting are enterobacteria (Klebsiella pneumoniae, Escherichia coli), Haemophilus influenzae and Pseudomonas aeruginosa. These organisms are the major cause of nosocomial pneumonia and are the major cause of hospital mortality and morbidity. Klebsiella pneumoniae is usually nosocomial but occasionally community acquired particularly in chronic alcoholic patients. Moraxella catarrhalis typically occurs in the elderly with underlying disease including lung cancer or on steroids. It is relatively a mild pneumonia. Legionella pneumophila is among the third or fourth microbial cause of CAP, and these patients are more likely to have severe CAP as characterized by severe abnormal vital signs, more extensive infiltrate on chest X-ray, necessitating admission to intensive care unit [26, 27]. Multiple strains may colonize water distribution systems, but only a few strains will cause disease in patients exposed to the water. Viral pneumonias are unusual in adults (Table 1). In older adults, influenza virus AH3N2 and respiratory syncytial virus are the most commonly singled out viral pathogens [28].

# **Clinical Manifestations**

Organisms pathophysiologically express themselves in a particular pattern which correlates with the signs and symptoms. Bacterial pneumonias usually have an acute onset with fever, chills or rigours, cough, purulent sputum, high temperature, chest pain and leucocytosis with neutrophilia. Mycoplasma and viral pneumonias have subacute onset with upper respiratory symptoms, low pyrexia and scanty sputum, and neutrophilia is absent. However, in the elderly, the presenting features are often determined more by the host than by the specific organism causing the infection [22]. In the elderly, the symptoms and signs are more subtle and misleading. Twenty-five to fifty percent of the patients have no fever, chills or rigours which rarely occur, and symptoms and signs such as cough, sputum and breathlessness may be absent, or the symptoms may be a poor predictor of an infiltrate [22]. Cough and chest pain may be absent in some cases and occur in 20% and 55%, respectively, in the elderly [29]. The presenting feature may be a change in the mental state ranging from confusion to mania or altered sensorium. In fact delirium may be the only manifestation in the elderly [30]. Forty-five percent of the elderly patients with pneumonia showed delirium compared to 29% in controls [31]. Two other studies reported similar findings with a prevalence of 47% and 15%, respectively, of elderly patients with community-acquired pneumonia at admission [32, 33]. In the elderly, atypical manifestations such as mental confusion, loss of appetite and prostration are frequent [1, 34-36]. Tachycardia and tachypnoea are important clinical features in the elderly and may be the early manifestations [22]. In the elderly, a respiratory rate higher than 24 breaths/minute is the most sensitive sign [29]. Relative bradycardia has been overemphasized as a diagnostic finding in legionellosis but can often be seen in elderly patients with advanced pneumonia. Chest pain has a sensitivity of about 30% [29]. Another presentation is an acute decompensation of an underlying disease, for instance, congestive heart failure, chronic obstructive airway disease and diabetes [37]. Influenza virus and respiratory syncytial virus infections occur during winter months. The former raises the highest suspicion in patients with high fever, myalgias and cough-stained sputum and the latter with coryza, wheeze, low-grade fever and patchy infiltrates and should be considered especially if rapid testing for influenza is negative [28]. Falls are usually a hint that the person is unwell [38].

Legionella spp., Chlamydia pneumoniae (now known as Chlamydophila pneumoniae) and Mycoplasma pneumoniae are important causes of CAP. Legionellosis presents a broad spectrum of illness ranging from low-grade fever and mild cough to stupor, respiratory failure and multiorgan failure. It appears to cause a more severe illness than most common bacterial pathogens associated with CAP. A short prodrome is followed by symptoms typical of bacterial pneumonia and sometimes accompanied by extrapulmonary manifestations (gastrointestinal, renal, neurological and cardiac).

Three species are recognized with *Chlamydia pneumoniae*. The third new species *Chlamydia pneumoniae* (TWAR) is a common cause of pneumonia. The other two that infect humans are *C. psittaci* and *C. trachomatis* [39]. *C. pneumoniae* occurs worldwide and is transmitted from person to person [40]. Infections are mostly mild or asymptomatic but occasional severe pneumonia occurs

[40]. It is most common in children and young adults [39, 41] but can cause pneumonia in older adults and persons with chronic diseases [41]. *C. psittaci* causes psittacosis; the manifestations range from mild febrile illness to a severe pneumonia. The infection is derived from budgerigars and parrots.

Mycoplasma occurs in the elderly but is more common in young adults. The diagnosis caused by *Legionella* spp., *Mycoplasma pneumoniae* and *C. pneumoniae* has been implied by PCR on a single throat swab specimen and is specific, rapid and sensitive [42]. Other laboratory tests for *Legionella* include direct fluorescent antibody and culture [42] and urinary antigen test [43]. Anaerobic pneumonias may be acute but more often subacute or chronic. There is a history of aspiration or altered sensorium and almost invariably periodontal disease. A variety of bacteria are implicated, microaerophilic *Streptococcus*, *Bacteroides* and *Fusobacterium*.

# Radiological Findings

The radiological appearances produced by the different organisms are variable and the radiological patterns are inconclusive, and there is no correlation between the pathological changes and the radiological appearances. In Streptococcus pneumoniae, the changes are homogenous, non-segmental consolidation. Staphylococcus aureus classically shows multilobar shadowing, early effusion, cavitation, pneumatocele formation and spontaneous pneumothorax [44]. In Gram-negative pneumonias, the bases are predominantly affected; Klebsiella may resemble S. pneumoniae. In Legionella pneumophila a peripheral lower-zone consolidation, less commonly cavitation, may be seen. About 40% of the patients in a study combining clinical and radiological findings had three patterns suggestive of Legionnaire's, rapidly progressive pneumonia, lobar opacity and multiple peripheral opacities [45]. In Chlamydia pneumoniae, alveolar opacities (65%) and predominantly unilateral in distribution and small effusions and may progress to bilateral mixed interstitial and alveolar changes [46]. Anaerobic pneumonias may show

consolidation in the segments involved – apical lower, posterior upper or posterobasal – and without treatment cavitation, lung abscess and empyema may occur [47].

### Management

### **Preventive Measures**

Pneumococcal disease in the elderly causes considerable mortality and morbidity and hence underscores the need for prevention. In the United States, 10,000–40,000 die each year due to influenza and its complications, and approximately 80% of these deaths are among the elderly [48]. Vaccination against pneumococcal infection and influenza is currently recommended for all persons 65 years and over and has been shown to be beneficial in preventing pneumonia in the elderly [49–52].

Risks for pneumococcal invasive disease (PID) include the young; the old, affecting those with co-morbidities (such as chronic renal failure, chronic heart and lung disease, immunodeficiency); crowded environments; and poor socioeconomic conditions [53]. The 23-valent polysaccharide pneumococcal vaccine is currently recommended [54]. There is still no convincing evidence regarding the efficacy of pneumococcal vaccine against pneumococcal pneumonia in the elderly population [55]. However, the efficacy of pneumococcal vaccine in the prevention of PID such as bacteraemia which is the main complication in pneumonia has been demonstrated [54]. Influenza vaccine reduces the risks for pneumonia, hospitalization and death in elderly persons during an influenza epidemic if the vaccine strain is identical or similar to the epidemic strain [52].

### Treatment

Factors such as location where the infection was acquired, the tempo of the disease course and laboratory and radiological findings are not helpful in determining the causative agent [56]. The initial antibiotic therapy for the elderly patient with pneumonia should therefore be empirical, based on known guidelines [56]. Current approach to empirical management dwells on the type of patient (community or hospital) rather than the type of symptoms (typical or atypical) [20]. The antibiotic chosen should have an appropriate spectrum of the likely pathogens causing these infections [57] and upon local resistance patterns of suspected organisms [15, 57]. Because of the difficulty in determining the infective organism, stratification by severity and co-morbidity of the illness is crucial [13]. For estimation of the severity, the Pneumonia Severity Index (PSI) [58] and the CURB-65 (confusion, uraemia, respiratory rate low blood pressure and age 65 years or older) [59] have been validated as useful aids. The Infectious Diseases Society of America and the American Thoracic Society (IDSA/ATS) recommend the use of one or the other for severity assessment in community-acquired pneumonia [60]. PSI is calculated from several clinical and biochemical parameters, whereas the CURB-65 is calculated on five indices and is easier to use. The PSI is commonly used in the United States [58, 61]. Whether PSI can identify low-risk patients who can be safely treated in the community with oral antibiotics is unclear although a high PSI score corroborates with admission to hospital or intensive care unit [61]. The choice of the drug will depend on factors such as antibiotic allergy/tolerance, prior use of the antibiotic and co-morbidity such as renal insufficiency [22]. The Australian guidelines somewhat differ from the international guidelines. IDSA/ATS recommends that CAP management guidelines be locally adapted and implemented [60].

Factors favouring hospitalization are (i) age above 65 years, (ii) co-morbid illnesses (lung disease, cardiac failure, diabetes, renal insufficiency and neoplastic disease), (iii) location where the infection was acquired (community or nursing home), (iv) severity of the illness respiratory rate >30 breaths/min, hypotension, diastolic <60 mmHg, pulse rate <50 bpm or >140 bpm, cyanosis, extremes of temperature 38.3 °C or hypothermia, widespread involvement on auscultation and mental confusion), (v) poor home circumstances, (vi) probability of high-risk aetiology (pneumonia following influenza illness in the elderly) (staphylococcal) and (vii) hospitalization required for diagnosis or therapy [34–36, 58, 60] (Tables 2 and 3).

# Impact

Prevalence of pneumonia increases with age as does the mortality, and it is envisaged that the medical and economic impact of the disease will increase [3]. The elderly have higher rates of hospitalization with a significant impact on morbidity and mortality. The calculated annual cost of treating patients aged 65 years and over with pneumonia is \$4.8 billion compared to \$3.6 billion for aged below 65 years [66]. The average hospital stay was 7.8 days for the older person and 5.8 days for a younger, and the costs were \$7166 and \$ 6042, respectively [66]. At 24 months following pneumonia, functional status

Table 2	Some antibiotics	used in	nneumonia
	some annoiones	useu m	pheumonia

I. Beta-lactam antibiotics
(i) Penicillins – e.g. (a) broad spectrum, amoxicillin plus clavulanic acid and (b) extended spectrum, piperacillin,
ticarcillin, carbenicillin
(ii) Cephalosporins – e.g. (a) third generation, ceftriaxone $(1-2 \text{ g daily})$ , cefotaxime $(1-2 \text{ g every 8 h})$ , with antipseudomona activity, ceftazidime. (b) Fourth generation, e.g. cefepime, cefpirome (enhanced activity against Grampositive bacteria)
(iii) Carbapenems - imipenem, ertapenem (ig IV), meropenem, doripenem
(iv) Beta-lactamase inhibitors - clavulanic acid, sulbactam, tazobactam
(v) Monobactam, e.g. aztreonam

II. Macrolides – erythromycin, roxithromycin, clarithromycin (500 g bd; - XL 2  $\times$  500 mg daily), azithromycin (500 mg daily orally or IV)

III. Quinolones - third generation: spirofloxacin, levofloxacin (750 mg daily), moxifloxacin (400 mg daily)

Sources of information: Macrolide Antibiotics [62], Australian Medicines Handbook [63], File [64] and American Thoracic Society [65]

#### Table 3 Empirical treatment according to setting

I. Community-acquired pneumonia (CAP)
I. Home (outpatient)
(a) Mild to moderate without co-morbid illness
Macrolide
Doxycycline (weakly recommended)
Alternately amoxicillin +- doxycycline or roxithromycin or clarithromycin
(b) Mild to moderate with co-morbid illness
Fluoroquinolone (moxifloxacin, gemifloxacin or levofloxacin) or beta-lactam + macrolide
Alternately amoxicillin +- doxycycline or macrolide
I. Hospital-acquired pneumonia (nosocomial pneumonia)
(a) Combination therapy required (in general medical ward) aminoglycoside or fluoroquinolone + ticarcillin or

piperacillin + beta-lactam blocker or fluoroquinolone (e.g. levofloxacin, moxifloxacin) or a combination of macrolide + beta-lactam

(b) Intensive care unit (very severely ill)

(i) Pseudomonas likely: antipseudomonal beta-lactam (piperacillin-tazobactam, impipenem, meropenem) + fluoroquinolone (e.g. ciprofloxacin or high-dose levofloxacin) or aminoglycoside or macrolide

<sup>a</sup>Macrolide with either antipseudomonal beta-lactam + gentamicin or ciproxin + gentamicin

(ii) Pseudomonas unlikely: third generation cephalosporin + macrolide (IV azithromycin) or fluoroquinolone

Third generation cephalosporin + macrolide or IV penicillin + gentamicin + azithromycin

<sup>a</sup>Overuse of fluoroquinolones as a single agent may promote quinolone resistance, Neralla and Meyer [8], [55] <sup>b</sup>Macrolides and the fluoroquinolones can prolong QT interval, and the elderly may be also susceptible to drug-associated QT interval prolongation, File [64], [66]

Information sources: Bodmann [57], Mandell et al. [60], American Thoracic Society [65] and File [64]

was the main factor for survival, and according to Muder [12], the mortality scores for the varied activities of daily living scores were as follows: score 10 = 48% mortality, score 11-15 = 75% and score 16 = 77% (Box 2 and 3).

# Box 2 Key Points: Pneumonia in the Elderly (Clinical Expression)

In the elderly, the incidence and prevalence are four times higher than that of younger population [1].

It is a leading cause of mortality [3] and morbidity and higher rates of hospitalization in the elderly [4].

In the elderly, the presenting features are often determined more by the host than by the specific organism causing the infection [22].

In the elderly, the symptoms and signs are more subtle and misleading. Twentyfive to fifty percent of patients have no fever, chills or rigours which rarely occur, and symptoms and signs such as cough, sputum and breathlessness may be absent, or the symptoms may be a poor predictor of an infiltrate [22].

The organisms affecting the elderly are the same as in the younger adults but with a different age-related distribution. *S. pneumoniae* is diagnosed most often in both the young and the old; however, *H. influenzae* is relatively more common in the elderly [19].

#### Box 3 Key Points: Pneumonia Treatment

The initial antibiotic therapy for the elderly patient with pneumonia should therefore be empirical based on known guidelines [53].

The antibiotic chosen should have an appropriate spectrum of the likely pathogens causing these infections [54] and upon local resistance patterns of suspected organisms [13, 54].

Because of the difficulty in determining the infective organism, stratification by

# Box 3 Key Points: Pneumonia Treatment (continued)

severity and co-morbidity of the illness is crucial [18].

The choice of the drug will depend on factors such as antibiotic allergy/tolerance, prior use of the antibiotic and co-morbidity such as renal insufficiency [25].

However, the efficacy of pneumococcal vaccine in the prevention of PID such as bacteraemia which is the main complication in pneumonia has been demonstrated [51].

Influenza vaccine reduces the risks for pneumonia, hospitalization and death in elderly persons during an influenza epidemic if the vaccine strain is identical or similar to the epidemic strain [49].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following relating to pneumonia in the elderly are true, except:
  - A. *H. influenzae* is more common in the elderly compared to the young.
  - B. In the elderly, the signs and symptoms are different from the young.
  - C. *Moraxella catarrhalis* typically occurs in the elderly with underlying lung disease including lung cancer or on steroids.
  - D. Viral pneumonias are usual in adults.
- 2. The following relating to pneumonia in the elderly are true, except:
  - A. In the elderly, the presenting features are often determined by the specific organism carrying the infection than by the host.
  - B. There is convincing evidence regarding the efficacy of pneumococcal vaccine against pneumococcal pneumonia in the elderly population.
  - C. The presenting features in the elderly may be a change in the mental state ranging from mania to confusion.
  - D. Risk of pneumococcal invasive disease (PID) includes the old, co-morbidities, poor socio-economic and environmental factors.

# MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = B

## Case Study of a Patient with Delayed Resolution of Pneumonia/Missed Diagnosis

Presentation: A 75-year-old man was admitted to the hospital with cough, yellow sputum and fever with chills over the past 4–5 days. He had no haemoptysis. He was a smoker for several years. Examination revealed a temperature of 38.8°C. There was little in the way of signs in the lungs. X-ray of the chest showed – see Fig. 1. He was treated with IV ceftriaxone. His symptoms subsided to a large extent and a repeat X-ray done 10 days later showed – see Fig. 2. A closer look at the earlier X-ray revealed erosion of the second, third and fourth ribs abutting the lung shadow. In view of this finding, a CT scan was done which confirmed the bone involvement (Fig. 3).

8

Comment: Factors for treatment failure or delayed resolution of pneumonia include antibiotic-resistant pathogen, cavitation, pleural effusion, cardiac failure, wrong choice of antibiotics and neoplasia. Routine follow-up chest X-rays for patients who are responding clinically are unnecessary unless symptoms and signs persist or at higher risk of underlying malignancy [67]. The clinical features of bronchoalveolar carcinoma resemble that of pneumonia, and malignant obstruction often masquerades as viral pneumonia, segmental atelectasis or pneumonitis [68].



**Fig. 1** Shows a wedged –shaped opacity in the right midzone suggestive of pneumonic consolidation

**Fig. 2** The lesion shows cavitation and erosion of the 2<sup>nd</sup>, 3<sup>rd</sup> and 4<sup>th</sup> ribs abutting the lung opacity

**Fig. 3** CT scan showing the same changes as in Fig. 2



# References

- 1. Janssens JP, Krause KH. Pneumonia in the very old. Lancet Infect Dis. 2004;4(2):112–124.
- Gross PA, Hermogenes AW, Sacks HS, Lau, Levandowski RA. The efficacy of influenza vaccine in the elderly persons. A meta-analysis and review of literature. Ann Intern Med. 1995;123:518–27.
- Stupka JE, Mortensen EM, Anzuelo A, Restripo M. Community acquired pneumonia in elderly patients. Aging Health. 2009;5:763–774.
- Marrie TJ, Durrant H, Yates L. Community-acquired pneumonia requiring hospitalization: a 5-year prospective study. Rev Infect Dis. 1989;11:586–99.
- Marrie TJ. Epidemiology of community acquired pneumonia in the elderly. Semin respir Infect. 1990;5: 260–288.
- Scheld WM, Mandell GI. Nosocomial pneumonia: Pathogenesis and recent advances in diagnosis and therapy. Rev Infect Dis. 1991; 13 (suppl 9): S743-S751.
- Emori TG, Banerjee SN, Culver DH, Gaynes RP, Horan JC, Edwards JR, et al. Nosocomial infections in the elderly patients in the United States. 1986–1990. Am J Med. 1991;91 (S3B) :289S–293S7.
- Neralla S, Meyer KC. Drug treatment of pneumococcal pneumonia in the elderly. Drugs Aging. 2004;21 (13):851–64.
- Harkness GA, Bentley DW, Roghmann CJ. Risk factors for nosocomial pneumonia in the elderly. Am J Med. 1990;89(4):457–63.
- Rotstein C, Evans G, Born A,Grossman R, Light RB, Magder S, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for hospital acquired pneumonia and ventilator associated pneumonia in adults. Can J Infect Dis Med Microbiol. 2008;19(6):438.
- Loeb M, McGreen A, McArthur M, Walter S, Simor AE. Risk factors for pneumonia and other lower tract

infections in elderly residents of long term care facilities. Arch Intern Med. 1999;159:20:58–64.

- Muder RR. Pneumonia in residents of long term care facilities, epidemiology, etiology, management and prevention. Am J Med. 1998;105:319–30.
- 13. Mandell LA, Marrie TJ, Grossman RF, Chow AW, Hyland RH. Canadian community acquired pneumonia Working Group. Canadian guidelines for the normal management of community acquired pneumonia: an evidence based update by the Canadian Infectious Disease Society and Canadian Thoracic Society. Clin Infect Dis. 2000;31:383–421.
- Koivula I, Sten M, Makel LP. Risk factors for pneumonia in the elderly. Am J Med. 1994;96(4):513–20.
- Hanson C, Weber DJ, Rutala WA. Risk factors for nosocomial pneumonia in the elderly. Am J Med. 1992; 92(2):161–6.
- Fleming CA, Balaguera HV, Craven DE. Risk factors for nosocomial pneumonia. Focus on prophylaxis. Med Clin North Am. 2000;65(6):1345–63.
- Schaaf B, Liebau, Kurowski V, Droemann D, Dalhoff CK. Hospital acquired pneumonia with high-risk bacteria is associated with increased pulmonary matrix mettaloproteinase activity. BMC Pulmonary Med. 2008;8:12 https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2466-8-12.
- Jones RN. Microbial etiology of hospital acquired bacterial pneumonia and ventilator associated bacterial pneumonia. Cli Infect Dis. 2010;51(suppl1):581–587.
- Cunha BA. Pneumonia in the elderly. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2001;7:581–588.
- Johnson DR, Irving LB, Tumide JD. Community acquired pneumonia. Med J Aust. 2002;176(7):341–347.
- Macfarlane JT, Miller AC, Smith WHR, Morris A, Rose DH. Comparative radiographic features of community-acquired Legionnaires' disease, pneumococcal pneumonia, Mycoplasma pneumonia and psittacosis. Thorax. 1984;39:28–33.
- Ely EW. Pneumonia in the elderly: Diagnostic and Therapeutic Challenges. Infect Med. 1997;14(8): 643–654.

- Groeneveld K, Eijik PP, Alphen LV, Jansen HM, Zanin HC. *Haemophilus influenzae* infections in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease despite specific antibodies in serum and sputum. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1990;141:1316–1321.
- Wright PW, Wallace RJ Jr, Shepherd JR: A descriptive study of 42 cases of *Moraxella catarrhalis* pneumonia. Am J Med. 88 (Suppl 5A) 1990;2S–8S.
- 25. Verghese A, Berk SL. Bacterial pneumonias in the elderly. Medicine 1983;62:271–285.
- 26. Falco V, Fernandez de Sevilla T, Alegre J, Ferrer A, Martinez-Vasquez JM. Legionella pneumophila: a cause of severe community-acquired pneumonia. Chest. 1991;100: 1007–11.
- Torres A, Serra-Batilles J, Ferrer A, Jimenez P, Celis R, Cobo E, et al. Severe community acquired pneumonias: epidemiology and prognostic factors. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1991;144:312–8.
- Falsy AR, Walsh EC. Viral pneumonia in older adults. Clin Infect Dis. 2006;42(4):518–524.
- Augusto DK, Miranda LFJ-R, Cruz CEG, Pedros ERP. Comparative study of elderly inpatients clinically diagnosed with community acquired pneumonia with or without radiological confirmation. J bras pneumatol 2007;33 (3). https://doi.org/10.1590/S1806-371320070003007.
- Marrie TJ. Community-acquired pneumonia in the elderly. Clin Infect Dis. 2000;31(4):1066–78).
- 31. Riqueline R, Torres A, WI-Ebiary M, Mensa J, Estruch R, Ruiz M, et al. Community acquired pneumonias in the elderly. Am J Respr Crit Care Med. 1997;156:1908–14.
- 32. Venkatesan P, Gladman J, Macfarlane JT, Barer D, Bernian P, Kinnear W, et al. A hospital study of community acquired pneumonia in the elderly. Thorax. 1990;45:254–258.
- Harper C, Newton P. Clinical aspects of pneumonia in the elderly veterans. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1989;37:559872.
- 34. Chan E, Fernandez E. The challenge of pneumonia in the elderly. J Respir Dis. 2001;22(3):139–148.
- Feldman C. Pneumonia in the elderly. Med Clin North Am. 2001;859:1441–59.
- Fox A. Atypical presentation of geriatric infections. Geriatrics. 1988;43(5):58-9,63-4.
- 37. Fine MJ, Smith MA, Carson CA, Mutha SS, Sankey SS,Weissfeld LA, et al. Prognosis and outcome of patients with community acquired pneumonia. JAMA. 1995;274:134–141.
- Yoshikawa TT, Marrie T. Community acquired pneumonia in the elderly. Clin Infect Dis. 2000;31(4): 1066–1078.
- Kuo CC, Jackson LA, Campbell LA, Grayston JT. Chlamydia pneumonia (TWAR). Clin Microbiol Rev. 1995;8(4):451–61.
- 40. Grayston JT, Campbell LA, Kuo CC, Mordhorst CH, Saikku P, Thom DH, et al. A new respiratory tract pathogen: Chlamydia pneumonia strain TWAR. J Infect Dis. 1990;161(4):618–25.

- Marrie TJ, Grayston JT, Wang SP, Kuo CC. Pneumonia associated with TWAR strain chlamydia. Ann Intern Med 1987;106(4):507–11.
- 42. Ramirez JA, Ahkee S, Tolentino A, Miller RD, Summesgill JT. Diagnosis of Legionella pneumophila, Mycoplasma pneumoniae or Chlamydia pneumonia lower respiratory infection using the polymerase chain reaction on a single throat swab specimen. Diagn Microbiol Infect Dis. 1996; 24(1):7–14.
- Carratala J, Garcia-Vidal C. An update on Legionella. Curr Opin Infect Dis 2010;23(2):152–7.
- Mcfarlane J, Case J. Radiological features of staphylococcal pneumonia in adults and children. Thorax. 1996;50(5):539–540.
- Marrie TJ, Haldane D, Bezanson G Nosocomial Legionnaires' disease. Clinical and radiological patterns. Can J Infect Dis. 1992;3(5):253–260.
- McConnell CT Jr, Plouffe JF, File TM, Mueller CF, Wong KH, Skelton SK, et al. Radiographic appearance of Chlamydia pneumonia (TWAR strain) respiratory infections. CBPIS Study Group. Community-based Pneumonia Incidence Study, Radiology. 1994;192(3):819–24.
- O'Connor S. Aspiration pneumonia and pneumonitis. Aust Prescriber 2003. http://www.australianprescriber. com/magazibne/26/1/14/7# retrieved 16 January 2014.
- Nichol KL, Margolis KL, Wouremna J, von Sternberg T. Effectiveness of influenza vaccine in the elderly. Gerontology. 1996; 42:274–9.
- 49. Koivula I, Sten M, Leinonen M, Mejela PH. Clinical efficiency of pneumococcal vaccination in the elderly: a randomized single blind population based trial. Am J Med. 1997;103:289–94.
- 50. Fine MJ, Smith MA, Carson CA, Meffe F, Sankey SS, Weissfeld LA, et al. Efficacy of pneumococcal vaccination in adults: a met-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Arch Intern Med. 1994;154:2666–71.
- Potter J, Scott HDJ, Roberts MA, Elder AG, O'Donnell B, Knight PV, et al. Influenza vaccination of health care workers in long term care reduces the mortality of elderly patients. J Infect Dis. 1997;1751–6.
- 52. Gross PA, Hermongenes AW, Sacks IM, Lau J, Levandowski RA. The efficacy of influenza vaccination in elderly patients: a meta-analysis and review of literature. Ann Inter Med. 1995;123:518–21.
- Fletcher MA, Lanfer DS, McIntosh ED, Cimino C, Malinoski FJ. Controlling invasive pneumococcal disease : Is vaccination of at risk group sufficient? Int J Clin Pract. 2006;60:450–6.
- 54. Chidiac C, Ader F. Pneumococcal vaccine in the elderly: a useful but forgotten vaccine. Aging Clin Exp Res2009;23(3): 222–8.
- Vila-Corcoles A. Advances in pneumococcal vaccines: what are the advantages for the elderly? Drugs Aging. 2007;24(10): 791–800.
- Lieberman D, Lierberman D. Community-acquired pneumonia in the elderly: a practical guide to treatment. Drugs Aging. 2000;17(2):93–105.

- Bodman KF. Current guidelines for the treatment of severe pneumonia and sepsis. Chemotherapy. 2005; 51(8):227–55.
- 58. Mandell LA, Wunderink RG, Anzuetto A, Bartlett JG, Campbell GD, Dean NC, et al. Infectious Diseases Society of America and American Thoracic Society consensus guidelines on the management of community acquired pneumonia. Clin Infect Dis. 2007; 44:Suppl 2: 527–72.
- 59. Fine MJ, Auble TE, Yealy DM, Hannsa BH, Weisfeld LA, Singer DE, et al. A prediction rule to identify low risk patients with community acquired pneumonia. NEJM. 1997;336:243–250.
- 60. Lim WS, van der Eerden MM, Laing R, Boerema WG, Karalus N, Town GI, et al. Defining community acquired pneumonia severity on presentation to hospital: an international derivation and validation study. Thorax. 2003;58:377–82.
- Atlas SJ, Benzer TI, Browsky LH, Chang Y, Bumham DC, Metlay JP, et al. Safely increasing the proportion of patients with community acquired pneumonia treated as out-patients. Arch Intern Med. 1998;150:1350–1356.
- 62. Macrolide Antibiotics: Chemistry, biology and practice, 2nd edition, Ed Satoshi Omura, 2002.

- Australian Medicines Handbook 2004; Ed Rossi. ISBN 0–9578521–4-2. Chemistry, biology and practice, 2nd edition, Ed Satoshi Omura, 2002.
- 64. File TM. Treatment of community-acquired pneumonia in adults who require hospitalisation. Up to Date 2013. http://www.update.com/contents/treatment-of-com munity-acquired-pneumonia-in-a retrieved 17 January 2014.
- 65. Hospital-acquired pneumonia in adults: Diagnosis, assessment of severity, initial antimicrobial therapy, and preventive strategies: A consensus statement, American Thoracic Society,November 1995. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1995;153: 1072–1079.
- 66. Niederman MS, McComos JS, Unger AN, Kumar A, Popovian R. To cost of treating community acquired pneumonia. Clin Therapeut. 1998;20:820–827.
- 67. Lim WS, Baudiuin SV, George RG, Hill AT, Jamieson C, Le Jeuse I, et al. BTS guidelines for the management of community acquired pneumonia in adults: update 2009. Thorax 2009;64: iii1iii55.
- Thompson WH. Bronchoalveolar carcinoma masquerading as pneumonia. Respir Care. 2004;49(11):1349–53.



9

# Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease (COPD)

# Contents

Introduction	89
Physical Signs	90
Diagnosis	90
Management of Stable COPD	91
Cessation of Smoking	91
Pharmacological Interventions	93
Non-pharmacological Interventions	93
Management of Acute Exacerbations	94
Impact	95
References	97

# Abstract

The prevalence of COPD is strongly associated with age. It will rise from the 12th place to the 5th place in the World Health Organisation ranking list of disability-adjusted life years (DALYS). COPD is one of the leading causes of morbidity and mortality in the industrialised and developing countries. Ageing of the population and past smoking are the major causes of the increase in COPD. The common risk factors associated with non-smoking COPD are air pollution and occupational exposures to fumes and dust. Airflow limitation is generally progressive with COPD; however, the rate of decline is highly variable. Historically COPD has been categorised into two clinical phenotypes, 'pink puffer' and 'blue bloater'. Spirometry is the most useful measure of outflow obstruction. Viral and bacterial infections and air pollution cause exacerbations of COPD and indicate worsening of the underlying chronic inflammation of the airways, and the frequency of the exacerbations is one of the important determinants of health-related quality of life.

# Keywords

COPD · Airway remodelling · Spirometry · Long-acting beta-2 agents (LABAs) · Oxygen therapy · Acute exacerbation

# Introduction

The prevalence of COPD continues to increase with changes in the size and composition of the population; the prevalence increases from 21/1000 in 1994 to 33/1000 in 2015 for men and 10/1000–23/1000 for women [1]. It will rise from the 12th place to the 5th place in the World Health Organisation ranking list of disability-adjusted life years (DALYS) by 2020 [1]. Its prevalence is strongly associated with age, and data from a general population revealed the prevalence of chronic bronchitis and emphysema increases with age in both genders [2]. The prevalence in those over 65 years was fourfold compared to the 45–64-year-old group [3, 4]. The prevalence worldwide is likely to be underestimated as COPD lacks precise definition, represents several different disease processes [5] and lacks age-adjusted estimates [6]. COPD is one of the leading causes of morbidity and mortality in the industrialised and developing countries [2], and its prevalence and mortality are still increasing in response to increasing smoking [5]. Because of the rising incidence of COPD, its significant mortality and morbidity rates and its substantial pragmatic and functional implications worldwide will impose a heavy economic burden on individuals and state.

There are several causative or risk factors involved in COPD. The major causative factor is cigarette smoking, but inhalational exposure to other irritants and genetic factors is also important. Ageing of the population and past smoking are the major causes of the increase in COPD [1]. In cigarette smokers susceptible to COPD, the rate of decline as measured by the  $FEV_1$  is three- to fivefold compared to age-related rate. The Lung Health Study had shown that over the 11-year study, the rate of  $FEV_1$  decline in the sustained non-smokers slowed to 30 ml/year in men and 22 ml/year in women compared to 66 ml/ year and 54 ml/year decline in continuing smokers, respectively [7]. Active smoking causes both mucous secretion and airway obstruction. Mortality is related to the amount of cigarettes smoked [8]. In air pollution, sulphur dioxide and particulates are associated with chronic simple bronchitis and COPD [9]. Direct and indirect airway hyperresponsiveness improved with 1-year cessation of smoking but without noteworthy changes in lung function and sputum inflammation [10]. Smokers with a family history of airways obstructive disease are more likely to develop COPD.

# **Physical Signs**

The typical patient develops a large barrel chest and uses accessory muscles on respiration with costal margin retraction on respiration. The breath sounds are diminished and the heart sounds distant. Expiration is prolonged with generalised wheezing predominantly on expiration. Historically COPD has been categorised into two clinical phenotypes, 'pink puffer' and 'blue bloater'. The 'blue bloater' type of COPD may also have cyanosis at rest or on mild exertion, ankle oedema [11], crackles at lung bases and loud P2 (difficult to hear in COPD). The 'pink puffer" may also have expiratory pursed-lip breathing (auto-PEEP), thin body build and tendency to lean forward over a support to assist breathing [9]. In the blue bloater, the main underlying pathology is chronic bronchitis, whereas in the pink puffer, it is emphysema [11]. In the former there is excessive mucus production with airway obstruction, whereas in the latter, there is destruction of the pulmonary capillary bed and reduced ability to oxygenate blood resulting in compensatory hyperventilation and have less hypoxaemia and hence 'pink puffer'. The patient is older with skeletal muscle wasting [11]. In the case of the 'blue bloater', the increased obstruction results in decreased ventilation, leading to hypoxaemia and hypercapnia [11], and usually presents with congestive heart failure [12].

### Diagnosis

The diagnosis of COPD is suggested by a history of smoking and shortness of breath over several years, a productive cough and clinical signs of airway obstruction. Spirometry is the most useful measure of outflow obstruction [7]. It is indispensable in establishing the diagnosis because it is a standardised and reproducible test that objectively confirms the presence of airflow obstruction. The forced vital capacity (FVC) and forced expiratory volume in 1 s (FEV<sub>1</sub>) are both decreased, but FEV is reduced to a greater degree causing a reduction in the  $FEV_1/FVC$  ratio [13, 14]. FVC is initially normal but is reduced as the disease progresses.  $FEV_1$  is the most useful test to assess severity and progress COPD [6], and a decrease in serial testing of  $FEV_1$  is associated with increased mortality [15]. Staging and severity of COPD are as follows: stage 1 FEV<sub>1</sub> > 50% predicted, mild; stage II FEV<sub>1</sub> 35–49% predicted, moderate; and stage III FEV<sub>1</sub> <35% predicted, severe [1]. Measurement of the diffusing capacity for carbon monoxide (DLCO) is helpful in the context of fixed airflow obstruction; a decreased diffusion capacity indicates loss of alveolar-capillary areas suggesting emphysema.

The early stages of the disease are characterised by acute chest illnesses with increased cough, sputum, breathlessness and wheeze occurring from time to time. With progression of the disease, the intervals between the exacerbations become shorter, and in the later stages, hypoxaemia and cyanosis result. Viral and bacterial infections and air pollution cause exacerbations of COPD and indicate worsening of the underlying chronic inflammation of the airways [16], and the frequency of the exacerbations is one of the important determinants of health-related quality of life [17]. The rate of decline is also influenced by several factors such as age, smoking status, airway hyperresponsiveness, resting heart rate and hypoxaemia [6], pulmonary hypertension, cor pulmonale and death (Fig 1).

## Management of Stable COPD

# **Cessation of Smoking**

It has been shown that the smoker who quits before the age of 50 years may be able to reverse the risks, and furthermore those who quit after the age of 60 may reduce the risk of dying by 39% [18]. Cessation of smoking is one of the most important aspects of management of COPD and confers many benefits. Available strategies for cessation of smoking include (i) nicotine replacement therapy (which is available as patch, gum,

Chronic hypoxia



Fig. 1 Vascular changes in COPD

lozenges and inhaler) and bupropion (an antidepressant), (ii) smoking cessation programmes, (iii) counselling, (iv) behavioural intervention or (v) a combination of these.

It is necessary to realise that cigarette dependence is a chronic relapsing condition and often involves a long or even a lifetime struggle to achieve success. To begin with it would be necessary to know whether the individual has a real desire to stop. Next it would be necessary to assess the degree of dependence which is based not only on the number of cigarettes per day but also the pattern of smoking during the day. Smoking in the first hours of waking suggests a greater degree of dependence.

### Nicotine Replacement Therapy (NRT)

Completely ceasing to smoke remains the ideal goal. The Guidelines for Healthcare Professionals on using nicotine replacement therapy for smokers not yet ready to stop smoking recommends a new indication for two nicotine replacement therapy products, gum and inhaler. This allows smokers to cut down on their smoking with a view to stopping later [19]. An individual who smokes more than 20 cigarettes per day and has to have his first cigarette within 30 min of waking up is very likely to require nicotine replacement therapy or bupropion. Nicotine is the addictive element in the cigarette. Withdrawal from nicotine may cause unpleasant symptoms such as depression, insomnia, dysphoria, restlessness, irritability, anxiety, difficulty in concentration, appetite increases and weight gain (Box 3). General measures [20] over several months and their effects are more likely to occur within the first week of cessation. Most residual symptoms improve within a month, but hunger and weight gain may persist for longer. Nicotine replacement therapy is used to ameliorate nicotine withdrawal. The nicotine patch or gum provides about 40% of the nicotine found in cigarettes but are not accompanied by the carcinogens and carbon monoxide.

Nicotine replacement is instituted after proper medical assessment. Contraindications are hypersensitivity, recent cerebrovascular accident, recent acute myocardial infarction and severe cardiac arrhythmias. There is now considerable evidence that NRT use in smokers with cardiovascular disease does not pose a risk [19]. The guidelines recommend that in view of the potential to trigger cardiovascular events, persons who are under active management by a cardiologist or cardiac surgeon, the clinician should be involved in prescribing or dispensing NRT [20].

Nicotine patches are applied to the skin; nicotine gum and lozenges allow nicotine to be slowly released in the mouth and nicotine inhaler delivers a puff. Nicotine patches have a recommended schedule in healthy patients: 21 mg /day for 6 weeks, 14 mg /day for the next 2 weeks and 7 mg/day for the final 2 weeks, and duration of treatment should not exceed 3 months. The patch should be applied on non-hairy, clean, dry skin in the upper body. Most patients require nicotine gum 16–24 mg daily and nicotine inhaler 6–12 cartridges/day (10 mg per cartridge).

Bupropion (Zyban) is an antidepressant. Treatment is usually started when the patient is still smoking, and the target stop date is set within the first 2 weeks of treatment with Zyban preferably in the second week, and duration of treatment is approximately 7 weeks. Contraindications are hypersensitivity, cerebral tumour, history of head trauma, seizure, alcohol misuse, patients with anorexia nervosa or bulimia, bipolar disorder and diabetics on hypoglycaemic agents or insulin [21]. Combination therapy: Randomised control trials have shown that combination therapy (nicotine replacement + bupropion) had a greater likelihood of achieving smoke-free states than either alone [22] (Table 1):

(i) Smoker cessation programme. There must be a commitment to stop with an aim of total abstinence. A date should be fixed for quitting. The pattern of smoking should be identified and triggers identified. Nicotine replacement therapy should be initiated, and there should be open communication to minimise non-compliance or failures. Helpful strategies include avoiding stress, stopping anybody else from smoking in the house and avoiding places or situations where they automatically smoke.

 Table 1
 Nicotine replacement therapy

Туре	Dosage strengths	Daily dose	Administration	Adverse reactions
Transdermal patch	7, 14 and 21 mg	Used every 16 or 24 h <sup>a</sup>	To skin	Skin reactions or rashes
Nicotine gum/lozenge	2 or 4 mg	10 times/day	Chewed between, cheek and gum	Mouth soreness dyspepsia
Nicotine inhaler	~4 mg	10 or more	Through mouth piece	
Bupropion	150 mg	150 mg daily for 3 days thereafter bd	Orally	Nausea, vomiting, dry, mouth, insomnia

Each cigarette may contain up to 14 mg of nicotine, but smokers extract 1 mg of nicotine per cigarette independent of the brand

<sup>a</sup>Initial strength of dosage will depend on severity of dependence as well as on the number of cigarettes/day

- (ii) Counselling. Counselling with aggressive smoking intervention with nicotine patches in the Lung Health Study participants allowed 22% of them to achieve sustained cessation over 5 years, and 93% of the individuals were still abstained at11 years [7, 23].
- (iii) Behavioural therapy.

As an adjunct to smoking cessation programmes, behavioural intervention as individuals or as a group and behavioural techniques as hypnosis may be useful.

### Pharmacological Interventions

### Bronchodilators

There may be a degree of reversibility in some patients with COPD. Unlike that in asthma, the bronchoconstriction is mainly located in the small airways and is not due to increase smooth muscle activity as in asthma. The bronchoconstriction that results from inflammation may also produce some degree of reversibility. Patients with symptoms of COPD but reversibility as in the asthma should be managed as for diagnosis of asthma. Bronchodilators used in COPD treatment [24] include beta-adrenergic agonists, anticholinergics [25, 26] and methylxanthines [15].

Inhaled bronchodilators including beta-2 agonists and muscarinic receptor antagonists are the mainstay of treatment of stable COPD [27, 28], and this combination has been shown to be more effective because of their different modes of action [26]. Long-acting bronchodilators are more effective for maintenance of patients with moderate and very severe COPD [26]. More recently long-acting beta-2 agents (LABAs) and muscarinic antagonists (LAMAs) are recommended for regular use either alone or concurrent therapy in COPD [24, 25]. A combination of formoterol with long-acting antimuscarinic tiotropium bromide once or twice daily improves airway obstruction [24]. Unlike in asthma in COPD, inhaled corticosteroids should be considered in the later stages of the disease. In moderate to severe COPD, inhaled corticosteroids have an anti-inflammatory effect and reduced exacerbations [29]. Although there is a place for highdose inhaled corticosteroids in COPD, using them continuously can cause adverse effects. They should be reviewed and discontinued 4-8 weeks after commencement if there is no response [29]. The use of inhaled corticosteroid (ICS) therapy has been established in the treatment of COPD, and ICS acts on the inflammation but is less effective in severe COPD [30]. Superior control has been shown with inhaled corticosteroids (ICS) and LABA therapy [31, 32], and the combination products are budesonide/formoterol (Symbicort) and salmeterol/fluticasone propionate (Seretide) [27, 33]. This combination has been shown to be effective, safe and convenient [33]. Local side effects of ICS include hoarseness and oral candidiasis, and systemic side effects include easy bruising and are due to use of above maximum recommended doses [30]. The treatment goals are summarised in Table 2.

### Non-pharmacological Interventions

### **Oxygen Therapy**

Pulse oximetry can be used to monitor oxygen saturation, and oxygen saturation is maintained at 90% or higher. Oxygen is delivered by nasal cannula or face mask. With severe exacerbations intubation or continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) may be necessary to sustain adequate oxygenation.

#### Long-Term Oxygen Therapy

Long-term oxygen therapy will improve survival, reduce frequency of hospitalisation and improve exercise tolerance and quality of life (Box 1). The patient should be referred to a respiratory physician. Supplementary oxygen should be given to patients who are hypoxaemic with  $PaO_2$  of 55 mmHg or less or an oxygen saturation of 88% or less while sleeping. It should be considered in patients (Box 2). Oxygen therapy at home can be delivered by nasal cannula or CPAP; the latter is generally reserved for patients with chronic hypercapnia.

Management Emphasis on cessation of smoking Counselling Bronchodilator therapy, corticosteroids Minimise side effects of therapy Supplementary oxygen, exercise, nutrition education
Emphasis on cessation of smoking Counselling Bronchodilator therapy, corticosteroids Minimise side effects of therapy Supplementary oxygen, exercise, nutrition education
Counselling Bronchodilator therapy, corticosteroids Minimise side effects of therapy Supplementary oxygen, exercise, nutrition education
Bronchodilator therapy, corticosteroids Minimise side effects of therapy Supplementary oxygen, exercise, nutrition education
Bronchodilator therapy, corticosteroids Minimise side effects of therapy Supplementary oxygen, exercise, nutrition education
Minimise side effects of therapy Supplementary oxygen, exercise, nutrition education
Supplementary oxygen, exercise, nutrition education
Treatment of heart failure Treatment of respiratory failure possibly by mechanical ventilation
Antibiotics, immunisation, referral to hospital
Pulmonary rehabilitation Long-term oxygen therapy Possibly palliative surgery (lung volume reduction

 Table 2
 Treatment goals and management

Information Sources: Barnes [9], Sutherland and Chermiak [34]

# Box 1 Benefits of Long-Term Oxygen Therapy

- Improves survival
- Improves quality of life
- Reduces frequency of hospitalisation

Source of information: Nocturnal O<sub>2</sub> Therapy Trial Group (1980)

# Box 2 Indications for Long-Term Oxygen Therapy

Marked hypoxaemia [PaO<sub>2</sub> <55 mmHg or SaO<sub>2</sub> <88%]

Box 2 Indications for Long-Term Oxygen Therapy (continued)				
Severe	recurring	g sec	ondary	
erythrocytosis [haematocrit >55%]				
Pulmonary h	ypertensio	on		
Right-sided heart failure				
Severe exercise dyspnoea and fatigue				
and correlating with lowered arterial O <sub>2</sub>				
tension				
Impaired co	gnitive	processes	which	
improve with O	2 therapy			
Insomnia and/or listlessness corrected by				

Insomnia and/or listlessness corrected by  $O_2$  therapy

### **Pulmonary Rehabilitation**

Pulmonary rehabilitation embraces the following: cessation of smoking; physical, nutritional and occupational therapy; patient and family education; and the selection of patients for long-term oxygen therapy [15]. Pulmonary rehabilitation may benefit patients with limited activity and decreased quality of life. It augments standard medical therapy and improves functional capacity and exercise tolerance and is used in patients whose response to pharmacological interventions is suboptimal.

# **Management of Acute Exacerbations**

An acute exacerbation is characterised by an acute onset, sustained worsening from the baseline functional status and more than the usual day-today variations, requiring additional treatment [16, 35]. The exacerbation is most likely to be due to viral or bacterial infections, and *Haemophilus influenzae*, *Streptococcus pneumoniae* and *Moraxella catarrhalis* continue to be the predominant organisms. Depending on the severity of the stable state, acute exacerbation may present with increased cough, increase in purulent sputum and breathlessness with or without fever [15]. The most notable determinant is whether the patient requires hospitalisation or can be treated as an outpatient. Patients who have significant clinical evidence of respiratory distress or one who has a previous history of severe exacerbations will require hospital admission. The strategies for management of acute exacerbations are similar to that used in the stable COPD. They include oxygen, bronchodilators, antibiotics, systemic corticosteroids [15] and mechanical ventilators [6].

## Impact

Chronic obstructive airways disease (COPD) is a chronic progressive disease and is common in older people. The prevalence and mortality of COPD increases with age [36]. It is the fourth major cause of mortality in the developed world [37]. It causes a number of problems in everyday life such as progressive dyspnoea, fatigue, cough, exercise intolerance, recurrent exacerbations [36], disturbed sleep and poor appetite, all of which have a negative impact on the quality of life (QoL) [38–40]. There is a significant impairment of QoL in the elderly with COPD depending on the severity of airway obstruction [41]. The EPIDEPOC study has shown a negative impact of COPD on HR-QoL [37]. The severity grade (GOLD criteria) and the duration of hospital stay correlated significantly with overall costs. According to the study, costs were mostly due to hospital admissions resulting from acute exacerbations and to outpatient drug use [42]. In America and Europe, COPD subjects older than 65 years tend to underestimate their illness as shown by a large proportion of them having limitation of activities of daily living and frequent use of health resources [43]. Patients with moderate and severe COPD experience acute exacerbations, and patients' QoL is related to the frequency of these exacerbations [44]. Acute exacerbations accelerate the disease progress and mortality [45]. It is the major cause of morbidity and mortality with 50% mortality at 3.6 years and 75% at 7.7 years and 96% at 17 years [46].

Co-morbidity is an important consideration in patients with COPD particularly in older patients, and timely treatment could lessen the important effects on the health status [47]. Patients with COPD and impaired cognition have a higher rate of hospitalisation for all causes and higher risk of death [48]. COPD patients experience psychological distress and impaired cognitive function [49, 50], with increased disability and morbidity and impaired QoL. The prevalence of co-morbidity associated with cardiovascular disease and cancer is significantly high in the elderly with COPD [51] and has drawn much attention. In early stages of COPD, there may be an impact on left ventricular function and severe COPD effects on right ventricular function [52]. The coexistence of COPD and heart failure increases with age, and COPD however did not alter survival [53]. QoL and work productivity are severely affected among employed adults aged 65 years and older with COPD [54].

### Box 3 Key Points. COPD

Ageing of the population and past smoking are the major causes of the increase in COPD [1].

Spirometry is the most useful measure of outflow obstruction [9] and indispensable in establishing the diagnosis because it is a standardised and reproducible test that objectively confirms the presence of airflow obstruction.

The FVC and  $\text{FEV}_1$  are both decreased, but  $\text{FEV}_1$  is reduced to a greater degree causing a reduction in the  $\text{FEV}_1/\text{FVC}$  ratio [13, 14].

Cessation of smoking is one of the most important aspects of management of COPD and confers many benefits.

Bronchodilators used in COPD treatment [24] include beta-adrenergic agonists, anticholinergics [25, 26] and methylxanthines [15].

(continued)

### Box 3 Key Points. COPD (continued)

An acute exacerbation is characterised by an acute onset, sustained worsening from the baseline functional status and more than the usual day-to-day variations and requires additional treatment [16, 35].

The strategies for management of acute exacerbations are similar to that used in the stable COPD.

Pulmonary rehabilitation embraces the following: cessation of smoking; physical, nutritional and occupational therapy; patient and family education; and the selection of patients for long-term oxygen therapy [15].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following in COPD are true except:
  - A. Ninety percent of COPD are caused by cigarette smoking, and less than 50% of smokers develop significant airway obstruction.
  - B. In cigarette smoke susceptible to COPD, the rate of decline as measured by FEV<sub>1</sub> is three- to fivefold than compared to age-related rate.
  - C. Smokers with a family history of airway obstructive disease are more likely to develop COPD.
  - D. Airways limitation is generally progressive and the rate of decline is variable.
- 2. In COPD the following findings are true *except*:
  - A. In COPD there is prolonged expiration with generalised wheezing predominantly on inspiration.
  - B. In blue bloater type of COPD, the  $PO_2$  is less than 65 mmHg.
  - C. In the pink puffer type of COPD, the PCO<sub>2</sub> is usually normal.
  - D. Ultimately COPD is complicated by hypoxaemia, intimal thickening and pulmonary hypertension.
- 3. In COPD the following are true *except*:
  - A. Spirometry is indispensable in establishing the diagnosis.

- B. FVC and FEV<sub>1</sub> are both decreased, but FEV<sub>1</sub>/FVC ratio is normal.
- C. FEV<sub>1</sub> < 35% predicts COPD is severe.
- D. Measuring the diffusion capacity for carbon monoxide (DLCO) is helpful in the context of fixed airflow obstruction; a decrease indicates loss of alveolar-capillary areas suggesting emphysema.
- 4. The following are true in COPD except:
  - A. *Staphylococcus aureus* infection during the influenza season can cause acute exacerbation.
  - B. Pharmacological interventions in COPD include brochodilators and corticosteroids.
  - C. Hypoxaemia  $PO_2 < 55 \text{ mmHg/SaO}_2 < 88\%$  is an indication for long-term oxygen therapy.
  - D. Post-bronchodilator spirometry is not required to confirm a diagnosis of COPD.

## **MCQ** Answers

1 = A; 2 = A; 3 = B; 4 = D

## Case Study of a Patient with Acute Exacerbation of COPD

Presentation: A 72-year-old man presented to hospital with increasing shortness of breath, cough, slight wheeze, increasing quantity of yellow sputum and fever over 5-6 days preceded by sore throat and runny nose. Symptoms had worsened over the past 2 days. He has been smoking for more than 50 years and continues to smoke. He gave no history of chest pain, calf pain or swelling of the legs. Past history includes a chronic cough and increasing breathlessness over the past 7-8 years. He was on a bronchodilator. He was tachypnoeic using his accessory muscles. Air entry was decreased bilaterally, with wheezes and basal crackles (pO<sub>2</sub> 60, mmHg; pCO, 54 mmHg; O<sub>2</sub> saturation, 78%; FEV<sub>1</sub>/FVC, 0.80/1.80 litres; white cell count: neutrophils, 88%; chest X-ray, hyperinflated lung fields and no other abnormality; sputum culture, H. influenzae).

Comment: His current symptoms were a departure from his usual day-to-day variation. He has had similar episodes in the past and had to be hospitalised on a few occasions, and these events seem to occur with increasing frequency. Acute exacerbation of COPD is defined as an incident distinguished by a difference in the symptoms and signs from the usual day-to-day variation and not due to such conditions as pulmonary emboli, pneumothorax, pneumonia or congestive heart failure. They are caused mainly by bacterial or viral infections or air pollution. The presence and frequency of acute exacerbations signal respiratory decompensation and the state of health of patients with COPD. The most notable determinant is whether the patient requires hospitalisation or can be treated as outpatient. The treatment includes oxygen, bronchodilators, antibiotics, systemic corticosteroids and mechanical ventilators [6, 15].

### References

- Feenstra TL, van Genugten ML, Hoogenveen RT. The impact of aging and smoking on the future burden of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: a model analysis in the Netherlands. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 2001;154:590–6.
- Viegi G, Scognamiglio A, Baldacci S, Pistelli F, Carooozzi I. Epidemiology of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD). Respiration. 2001:68:4–19.
- Hurd S. The impact of COPD on lung health worldwide: epidemiology and incidence. Chest.. 2000;117 (suppl) 1S–4S.
- Sullivan SD, Ramsey SD, Lee TA. The economic burden of COPD. Chest. 2000:117(suppl 2):5S–9S.
- Mannino DM. COPD: epidemiology, prevalence, morbidity and mortality and disease heterogeneity. Chest. 2002;121:1215–1265.
- Juvelekian GS, Stoller JK. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease website. http://www.clevelandcli nicmeded.com/medicalpubs/diseasemanagenment/pul monary/copd.
- Anthonisen NR, Connett JE, Murray RP. Smoking and lung function of lung health study participants after 11 years. The Lung Health Study Research Group. Am J Respir Crir Care Med. 2002;166:675–679.
- Doll R, Peto R, Wheatley K, Gray R, Sutherland I. Mortality in relation to smoking 40 years' observations onmale British doctors. BMJ. 1994;901–911.
- Barnes PJ. Managing Chronic Obstructive –pulmonary disease. 2nd ed. sP. Science Press Ltd. London. 2001.
- Willemse BW, Hacken NH, Rutgers B, Lesman-Leegte JG, Timens W, Postma DS. Smoking cessation

improves both direct and indirect airway hyperresponsiveness in COPD. Eur Respir J. 2004;24 (3):391–6.

- Petty TL. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, clinical phenotypes. Pul Pharmacol Ther. 2002;15:341–351.
- Scanlon PD. The pathogenesis and pathology of COPD: identifying risk factors and improving morbidity and mortality. Adv Stud Med. 2004;4(10A): S744-S749.
- American Thoracic Society. Standards for the diagnosis and care of patients with Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. AM J Respir Crit. Care Med. 1995;152:S77-S121.
- Pauwels RA, Brust AJ, Calverly PM, Jenkins CR, Hurd SS. GOLD Scientific Committee: Global Strategy for diagnosis, management and prevention of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: NHLBI/WHO.
- Hunter MH, King DE. COPD: Management of acute exacerbation and chronic stable disease. Am Fam Phyn. 2001;64.
- Papi A, Luppi F, Franco F, Fabbri LM. Pathophysiology of exacerbations of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Proceedings of the American Thoracic Society. 2006;3(3):245–251.
- Seemungal A, Seemungal TA, Sapsford RJ,Wedzicha JA. Effect of exacerbation on quality of life in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Am J Respir Crit Care 1998;157:1418–1422.
- Anekwe L. It's never too late to quit smoking. Best Health BMJ. 2011.
- ASH. Nicotine Replacement Therapy. Guidelines for Health care Professionals on using Nicotine Replacement Therapy for smokers not ready to stop smoking. February 2007.
- netdoctor. Nicotine and withdrawal symptoms. http:// www.netdoctor.co.uk. 201.
- Roddy E. Bupropion and other non-nicotine pharmacotherapies. BMJ. 2004;328(7):509–511.
- 22. Jorenby DE, Leischaon SJ, Nides MA, Rennard SI, Johnston JA, Hughes AR, et al. A combination trial of sustained release bupropion, a nicotine patch or both for smoking cessation. N Eng J Med. 1999;340: 685–691.
- 23. Anthonisen NR, Connett JE, Kiley JP, Altose MD, Bailey WC, Buist AS, et al Effects of smoking intervention and the use of inhaled anticholinergic bronchodilators on the rate of decline of FEV1. The Heart Lung Study JAMA. 1994;272:1497–15005.
- 24. Reddy CB, Kanner RE. Is combination therapy with inhaled anticholinergics and beta2-adrenoreceptor agonists justified for chronic obstructive pulmonary disease ? Drugs Aging. 2007;24(8):615–28.
- Cazzola M, Molimard M. The scientific rationale for combining long acting beta2 –agonists and muscarinic antagonists in COPD. Pulm Pharmacol Ther. 2010;23 (4):257–67.
- Sethi S, Cote C. Bronchodilator combination therapy for the treatment of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Curr Clin Pharmacol. 2011;6(1):48–61.

- Fuso L, Mores N, Valente S, Malerba M, Montischi PL Long acting beta-agonists and their association with corticosteroids in COPD. Curr Med Chem. 2013;20 (12):1477–95.
- Montuschi P, Macagno F, Valente S, Fuso L. Inhaled muscarinic acetylcholine receptor antagonists for treatment of COPD. Curr Med Chem. 2013;20 (12):1464–76.
- 29. NPS News. Inhaled corticosteroids and long-acting beta2 agonists in asthma and COPD. No. 58, 2008.
- Chung KF, Caramori G, Adcock IM. Inhaled corticosteroids as combination therapy with beta-adrenergic agonists in airways disease: present and future. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2009;65(9):853–71.
- Nannini LJ, Lasserson TJ, Poole P. Combined corticosteroid and long acting beta (2) agonists in one inhaler versus long acting beta (2) agonists for COPD. Conchrane Database Sys Rev. 2012 Sept 12. 9: CD006829 https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858. CD 006829 pub 2.
- 32. Lotvall J. The long and short acting beta 2 agonists. Pul Pharmacol Ther. 2002,15(6):497–501.
- Miller-Larsson, Seiroos O. Advances in asthma and COPD treatment: combination therapy with inhaled corticosteroids and long acting beta 2-agonists. Curr Pharm Des. 2006;12(25):3261–79.
- SutherInd ER, Chermiak RM. Management of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. NEJM. 2004;35 (20) 2689–97. 102.
- Burge S, Wedzicha JA. COPD exacerbations: definitions and classifications. Eur Respir J Suppl. 2003;41:46S–53S.
- Belfer MH, Reardon JZ. Improving exercise tolerance and quality of life in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. <u>http://jaoa.org/article.aspx?</u> articleid=2093753. Accessed on 11 December 2015.
- Garrido PC, de Diaz JM, Gutierrez JR, Genteno AM, Varquez EG, de Miguel AG, et al. Health Quality Life Outcome, 2006:4:31. https://doi.org/10.1189/1477-7525-4-31.
- Foxall MJ, Ekberg HJY, Griffith N. Adjustment patterns od clinically ill middle-aged person and spouses. West J Nursing. RE 1985;7:425–444.
- Andenaes R, Kalfoss MH, Wahl A. Psychological distress and quality of life in hospitalised patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. J Adv Nursing. 2004;46:523–530.
- 40. Hanson EI. Effects of chronic lung disease on life in general and on sexuality. Perception of adult patients. Heart Lung. J Acute Crit Care. 1982;11:435–441.
- 41. Periazza S, SEigi G, Vianello A, Pisen C, Tiozzo F, Manzan A, et al. Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in elderly subjects: impact on family status and quality of life. Reso Med. 2003;97(8):612–617.
- 42. Lazic Z, Gajovic O, Tanaskovic I, Milovanovic D, Atanasijevic D, Jakovljecic MB. GOLD stage impact on COPD direct medical costs in elderly. J Health

Behav Pub Health. 2012;2(3): http://www. asciencejournal.net/asj/index.php/HBPH/article/view Article/230 accessed 11 December 2015.

- 43. Rennard S, Decrainer M, Calverley PMA, Pride NB, Sotiano JG, Vermeive PA, et al. Impact of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in North America and Europe in 2000: subjects perspective of confronting cOPD. International Study.
- 44. Seemungal TAR, Donalson GC, Paul EA, Bestall JC, Jeffries DJ, Wedzicha JA. Effect of exacerbation on quality of life in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease.
- Anzuelo A. Impact of exacerbation on chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. https://doi.org/10.1183/ 09059180.00002610. accessed on 21 Decembr 2015.
- 46. Suissa S, Dell'Aniello S, Ernst P. Long –term natural history of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: severe exacerbation s and mortality. Thorax. 2012;67:957–963.
- 47. Incalzi RA, Scarlata S, Pennazza G, Santonico M, Pedone. Chronic Obstructive Pulmonary Disease in the elderly. Eur J Intern Med. 2014;25(4):320–8. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ejim.2013.10.001.
- Chang SS, Chen S, McAvery GJ, Tinetti IE. Effect of co-existence of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, cognitive impairment and on health outcomes in older adults. Am Geriatr Soc. 2012;60(10):1839–1846.
- 49. Grant I, Prigatano GP, Heaton RK, McSweeny AJ, Wright EC, Adams KM. Progressive neuropsychologic impairment and hypoxemia. Relationship on chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. arch Gen Psychiatry. 1987;44:999–1006.
- 50. Maurer J, Rebbapragada V, Borson S, Goldstein R, Keinik ME, Yohannes AM, et al. Anxiety and depression in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease: Current understanding unanswered questions and research needs. Chest. 2008;134:4358–568.
- Kobayashi S, Yanai M, Haragama M, Yamada S. The burden of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. in the elderly population. Res Invest. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/Jresinv 2014.04.005.
- Huang YS, Feng YC, Zhang J, Bal L, Huang W, Li M, et al. Impact of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease on left ventricular diastolic function in hospitalised elderly patients.. Clin Invest Aging. 2014;2015(10):81–87.
- 53. Boschelto P, Fueili A, Stenderdo M, Malagu M, Parrinello G, Casimirri E, et al. Occurrence and impact of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease in elderly patients with heart failure. Respirology. 2013;18 (1):125–130.
- 54. Da DiBonaventura MC, Paulose-Ram R, Su J, McDonald M, Zou KH, Wagner J-S, et al. The impact of COPD on quality of life, productivity loss and resource use among the elderly. United States work force. https:// doi.org/10.3109/15412555.2011.634863. accessed on 11 December 2015.
# Asthma in the Elderly

# 10

# Contents

Introduction	99
Symptomatology	100
Diagnosis	100
Management	101 101 101
Impact	102
References	103

### Abstract

In the elderly, asthma is superimposed on changes related to ageing, immune function and other diseases common in older age. The aetiology of asthma in the elderly is multifactorial and complex. One-third of the older patients experience breathlessness which is a non-specific symptom in the elderly, and the differential diagnosis includes, besides asthma, COPD and non-respiratory conditions such as cardiac failure, deconditioning, obesity and infection, amongst others. Cough is a prominent symptom in the elderly asthmatics and may be the only symptom. The difficulty of making a diagnosis in the elderly is due to a number of factors. Spirometry has been used as a 'gold standard' in the diagnosis of asthma but there a number of limitations especially in the

older patient. Asthma is common in the elderly and often is misdiagnosed, underdiagnosed and undertreated resulting in significant negative consequences for the patient's health.

#### Keywords

Elderly asthma · Late-onset asthma · Spirometry · Beta-agonists · Antimuscarinics

# Introduction

There is an increased mortality and morbidity amongst a significant number of older asthmatics due to poorly controlled asthma [1]. In the elderly, asthma is superimposed on changes related to ageing, immune function and other diseases common in older age [2]. In elderly patients with asthma, there are at least two phenotypes, those with long-standing asthma and those with lateonset asthma [2]. The former has more severe airflow limitation and recovery is less complete [2]. The aetiology of asthma is multifactorial and complex. Asthma in the elderly is often associated with allergic triggers. Late-onset asthma in older adults has been identified with household dust mites [3] and sensitisation to cat allergen [4]. Elderly asthmatic patients have been found to have been sensitised to cockroach antigen, and these patients may have an increased risk for asthma morbidity [5]. Respiratory tract infections are major precipitating factor in elderly asthmatics [6].

### Symptomatology

One-third of the older patients experience breathlessness which is a non-specific symptom in the elderly, and the differential diagnosis includes, besides asthma, COPD and non-respiratory conditions such as cardiac failure, deconditioning, obesity and infection, amongst others [7]. Cough is a prominent symptom in the elderly asthmatics and may be the only symptom [8, 9] but may also be due to reflux or postnasal drip. Making the distinction between asthma and COPD is important for management. Furthermore, with longstanding asthma, the disease may be difficult to distinguish from COPD [10]. Childhood infections, obesity, smoke and allergy influence adult-onset asthma, whereas the risk factors for COPD are adult tobacco and biomass smoke [11]. Patients with symptoms of COPD but reversibility in the asthma range should be managed as for a diagnosis of asthma.

There have been suggestions to differentiate asthma on the basis of age at onset, early vs late [12]. Studies have been inconsistent and debatable. Early-onset severe asthma is associated with more allergen sensitivity and more allergic symptoms and with a lymphocytic/mast cell inflammatory process [12]. The late onset has lower lung function and increased number of lung eosinophils, and those without eosinophils had no thickening of the subepithelial basement membrane [12]. The lateonset group has worse prognosis and poor response to standard asthma treatment [13].

# Diagnosis

The difficulty of making a diagnosis in the elderly is due to a number of factors, and these include (i) poor perception of the signs and symptoms, perceived as part of normal ageing [8]; (ii) technical difficulties in making reliable pulmonary function measurements [14]; (iii) presence of extra-pulmonary manifestations; (iv) effects of ageing on the airways - changes to innate immunity [15]; (v) co-morbidity may mask the classical symptoms of asthma; and (vi) patients underrating their symptoms. In one cardiac centre, up to 20% of patients with cardiomyopathy were treated with beta-agonists before the correct diagnosis was made [16]. In one study, 19.5% of patients (mean age of 73 years) were wrongly diagnosed as COPD [17]. COPD is the condition that causes diagnostic difficulties in older patients with asthma [8].

Spirometry has been used as a 'gold standard' in the diagnosis of asthma, but there a number of limitations especially in the older patient. (i) This test is operator dependent, and there is a need for better understanding how to achieve accurate office-based spirometry in elderly people [18]. (ii) Peak expiratory flow rate is more difficult in older people [19] which may be limited by age-related factors such as perceptual and motor skills required for accurate measurement. (iii) Because of the decreased number of betaadrenergic receptors in the bronchial smooth muscle in old subjects [20], there may be a blunted bronchodilator response which may reflect the pathophysiology of COPD rather than that of asthma. Post-bronchodilator spirometry is required to confirm a diagnosis of asthma. Fifteen percent of the older people are not able to undergo spirometric tests or peak flow expiratory flow rate [21], and spirometry reference rates for older people only apply to 85 years or under [22]. Elderly people tend to underrate their symptoms, and this is confounded by other medical illnesses and access to care. Less than 25% of elderly patients presenting with cough and breathlessness will be tested [23].

### Management

### **Beta-Agonists**

There are several types of beta-2-agonists, most pharmacologically similar. are Salbutamol (Ventolin) and terbutaline sulphate (Bricanyl) are the two commonly used bronchodilators. Other less common drugs used are fenoterol (Berotec), formoterol (Foradil) and salmeterol (Serevent). Salbutamol is a relatively selectively betaadrenergic stimulant. After oral and parenteral administration, both beta-1 and beta-2 beta-receptors are stimulated, and higher concentrations of salbutamol occur in the regions of these receptors. The beta-1 effects of cardiac stimulation and beta-2 effects of peripheral vasodilatation, skeletal muscle tremor and uterine muscle relaxation occur with these modes of administration.

All beta-2-agonists are administered by inhalation of the drug as an aerosol (either from a nebuliser or a metered dose inhaler) or as a powder delivery system such as the Turbuhaler and Rotacaps. After inhalation salbutamol acts topically on the bronchial smooth muscle and initially the drug is undetectable in the blood. After 2-3 h, the concentration is seen to be of the stage as if swallowed and absorbed by the gut. By using a large volume spacer (Volumatic or Nebuhaler), the percentage distribution can be improved. The maximum therapeutic effect is seen in 15 min of inhalation. Terbutaline is a selective stimulant of the pulmonary beta2-receptors and relatively a minor stimulant of cardiac beta-1-receptor. Its effect is rapid in onset and reaches a maximum in 30 min after subcutaneous injection, 1 h after inhalation and 2-3 h after oral administration. The duration of an action is between 4 and 5 h. It is also known to improve mucous clearance.

Long-acting beta<sub>2</sub>-agonists (LABA) such as salmeterol and formoterol have different chemical structures with different mechanisms of action [24]. Salmeterol belongs to a new class of selective long-acting beta-2-adrenergic receptor agonists. At doses less than 100 mcg/bd, it has little cardiovascular effects. Formoterol (Foradil) is a new class of potent long-acting selective beta<sub>2</sub>-adrenergic receptor agonist with onset of rapid action [24]. The onset of bronchodilatation occurs within 1-3 min and is still significant 12 h after inhalation. The time peak effect is 1-2 h. Its cardiovascular effects are minor. LABA can be used earlier in the therapy as an alternative to other bronchodilators.

### Antimuscarinics

Antimuscarinics act as muscarine acetylcholine receptor antagonists [25]. Ipratropium bromide (Atrovent) a prototype of antimuscarinic bronchodilators is short acting which [25] differs fundamentally from the beta<sub>2</sub>-agonists in that it allows bronchodilatation by inhibiting cholinergic bronchomotor tone; vagal reflexes which mediate bronchoconstriction are blocked. The bronchodilatation effect with ipratropium is primarily a local site-specific effect. The time course also differs from the beta<sub>2</sub>-agonists in that it allows the onset of bronchodilatation within 3-5 min of administration, and the peak is not reached till 1.5-2 h after inhalation. The duration of significant bronchodilatation is up to 16 h. It may be used with beta-2-agonists, and the concurrent use produces a greater relief of bronchospasm than when either drug is given alone. Tiotropium bromide is a long-acting antimuscarinic agent (LAMA) and is administered once a day [25].

Reliance on the use of long-term preventive therapy with inhaled corticosteroids in place of shorter-acting bronchodilator drugs is the trend in recent years in the management of persistent asthma in the elderly. The inhaled shorter-acting beta-agonists can be used as rescue medication [1]. Inhaled corticosteroids (ICS) are recommended as the first-line therapy in symptomatic asthma, and in the case of poor asthma control, long-acting beta-agonist (LABA) can be added. LABA should not be used alone as a monotherapy because of the association between LABA monotherapy and asthma-related hospital admissions and deaths [26–28]. LABA when combined with inhaled corticosteroids improve asthma symptoms and lung functions and reduce exacerbations [29]. When symptoms are more severe, oral corticosteroids should be given.

Patients vary in their response to inhaled corticosteroids (such as budesonide, beclomethasone, fluocinonide, fluticasone and mometasone), and adverse effects follow a clear dose-response relationship. The correct dose for inhaled corticosteroids should be ascertained by regular monitoring and titration, and when asthma control is attained, the dose should be back titrated to the lowest effective dose [27]. Consistent use of inhaled corticosteroids can improve asthma symptoms, frequency and severity of exacerbations and quality of life [30]. Recently, in patients with frequent symptoms despite being on conventional combination therapy or corticosteroid alone, an alternative regimen has been recommended. Budesonide/ formoterol dry powder inhaler (Symbicort Turbuhaler) and salmeterol/fluticasone propionate (SeretideTM) had been introduced [31] and can be used for both maintenance dosing and on demand in response to acute asthma symptoms [27]. An ICS/LABA combination in a single inhaler is safe and effective treatment for patients with asthma [31].

During the last decade, our knowledge and understanding of the biological pathways and identification of specific phenotypes have led to recognition of potential targets for innovative therapeutic avenues in asthma. Biologic agents aimed at modulating cell signalling and the immunologic responses have provided evidence of capability of changing the management of asthma [32]. Several new classes of asthma drugs including modulators of interleukin 4 (IL-4), IL-5, Il-13 and IL-17 pathways have been evaluated in clinical trials [32]. Omalizumab, a humanised antibody directed against IgE is an option for severe allergic asthma [13]. Mepolizumab and reslizumab monoclonal antibodies target IL-5 pathway inhibiting eosinophilic airway inflammation [13, 32].

### Impact

Asthma is common in the elderly and often is misdiagnosed, underdiagnosed [33, 34] and undertreated [35] resulting in significant negative

consequences for the patient's health [36]. In the elderly, the asthma is more severe and is associated with faster decline in lung function [37] with increased dyspnoea and reduced ability for activities of daily living. Psychosocial burden is often unrecognised, and there is a high risk of anxiety and depression and lower self-reported quality of life [8]. In the elderly, the burden of co-morbidities and increased hospitalisation [2, 33] results in increased burden on patients and medical costs [27]. Greater proportion of hospital admissions (23%) are in the 65 years and older age group compared to the size of its population (13%) [2]. There is a significant impact on the quality of life with 35% with definite or potential asthma reporting a fair or poor health status compared to 17% of the elderly without asthma [2]. Compared with younger asthmatics, older asthmatics are associated with co-morbidities, in many a fixed airflow obstruction and lack of perception often causing a delay in diagnosis [38]. There is a higher risk of allergic sensitisation, decreased lung function and significant worse quality of life in older asthmatics [39] (Box 1).

### Box 1 Key Points: Asthma in the Elderly

In at least half of the elderly patients, the asthma is recently acquired.

Asthma in the elderly is often associated with allergic triggers.

Late-onset asthma in older adults has been identified with household dust mites [3] and sensitisation to cat allergen [4].

Respiratory tract infections are major precipitating factors in elderly [6].

In the elderly, long-standing asthma may be difficult to distinguish from COPD [27].

Spirometry has been used as a 'gold standard' in diagnosis of asthma [18].

Fifteen percent of the older people are not able to undergo spirometric tests or peak flow expiratory flow rate [21], and spirometry reference rates for older people only apply to 85 years or under [22].

(continued)

Box 1 Key Points: Asthma in the Elderly (continued)

LABA when combined with inhaled corticosteroids improve asthma symptoms and lung functions and reduce exacerbations [29].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of asthma in the elderly, except:
  - A. In at least half of the elderly patients, asthma is recently acquired.
  - B. In one study, 20% of the elderly patients with asthma were wrongly diagnosed as COPD.
  - C. Asthma in the elderly is often associated with allergic triggers.
  - D. Asthma in the elderly results from effects of ageing on the airways.
- 2. The following are true of asthma in the elderly, except:
  - A. Elderly people tend to underrate their symptoms, and this is confounded by other medical illnesses and access to care.
  - B. Spirometry reference rates for older people only apply to 85 years or under.
  - C. More than half of the elderly are not able to undergo spirometric tests or peak flow expiratory flow rate.
  - D. Because of the decreased number of betaadrenergic receptors in the bronchial smooth muscle in old subjects, there may be a blunted response to bronchodilator spirometry.
- 3. The following are true in the management of asthma in the elderly, except:
  - A. Inhaled corticosteroids are recommended as the first line-therapy in symptomatic asthma.
  - B. If there is poor asthma control, long-acting beta-agonist (LABA) can be used concurrently.
  - C. LABA can be used alone as a monotherapy.
  - D. Budesonide with formoterol dry powder inhaler (Symbicort Turbuhaler) can be used

for maintenance dosing and on demand in response to acute asthma symptoms.

# MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = C; 3 = C

### References

- 1. Melani AS. Management of asthma in the elderly patient. Dovepress J. 2013; 2013(8):913–922.
- Hanania NA, King MJ, Braman SS, Saltoun C, Wise RA, Enright P, et al. Asthma in the elderly. Current understanding and future research needs-a report of a National Institute in Aging (NIA) workshop. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2011;128(3suppl): S4–24.
- Ariano R, Pauzani RC, Angeri G. Late onset asthma clinical and immunological data: importance of allergy. J Invest Allergol Clin Immunol 1998;84:35–41.
- 4. Litonjua AA, Sparrow D, Weiss ST, O'Connor GT, Long AA, Ohman JL, et al Sensitization to cat allergen in the elderly is associated with asthmas in older men and predicts new-onset airways hyperresponsiveness. Am J Respir Crit Care Med. 1997.;156:22–27.
- Rogers L, Cassino C, Berger KI, Goldring RM, Robert G. Asthma in the elderly: cockroach sensitization and severe of airway obstruction in elderly non-smokers. Chest 2002;122(5): 1580–1586.
- Krcmarik JP, Kain KP. Diagnosis and treatment of asthma in elderly patients. Website: http://www. yourlunglealth.org/healthy\_living/aah/07.07/articles/ elderly/.
- Barua P, O'Mahoney MS. Overcoming gaps in the management of asthma in older patients: new insights. Drugs Aging. 2005;22:1029–59.
- Jones SC, Iverson D, Burns P, Evers U, Caputi P, Morgan S. Asthma and ageing: an end user's perspective – the perception and problems with the management of asthma in the elderly. Clin Exp Allergy. 2011;41(4):471–481.
- Braman SS, Hanaia NA. Asthma in older adults. Clin Chest Med. 2007;28(4):685–702.
- Braman SS, Kaemmerlen JT, Davis SM. Asthma in the elderly: a comparison between patients with recently acquired and long standing disease. Amer Rev Respir Dis. 1991;43:336–40.
- Abramson MJ, Perret JL, Dharmage SC, McDonald VM, McDonald CF. Distinguishing adult-onset asthma from COPD: a review and a new approach. Int J Chron Obstruct Pulmon Dis. 2014;9:945–62.
- Miranda C, Busacker A, Balzar S, Trudeau J, Wenzel SE. Distinguishing severe asthma types: role of age at onset and eosinophilic inflammation. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2004;113(1):101–8.

- de Nijs SB, Venekamp LN, Bel EH. Adult-onset asthma: is it really different? Eur Respir Rev. 2013;22 (127):44–52.
- Tzortzaki EG, Proklou A, Siafakas NM. Asthma in the elderly: Can we distinguish it from COPD? J Allergy. 2011;Article ID 843543,7 pages https://doi.org/ 10.1155/2011/843543.
- De Martinis M, Franceschi D, Monti D, Ginaldi L. Inflamm-ageing and lifelong antigenic load as major determinants of ageing rate and longevity. FEBS Letters. 2005.;579(10):2035–2039.
- Kitch BT, Levy DL, Fanta CH. Late onset asthma: epidemiology, diagnosis and treatment. Drugs Aging. 2000;17:385–397.
- Bella V, Battaglia S, Catalano F, Scichilone N, Incalzi RA, Imperiale C, et al Aging and disability affect misdiagnosis of COPD in elderly asthmatics: the SARA study. Chest. 2003;123:1066–72
- Yates MW. How is the diagnosis of asthma in older people established in clinical practice. MJA. 2005;183: S44-S46.
- Juck C, Lye M. Asthma in the elderly patient. Gerontology. 1996;42:61–68.
- de Bisschop C, Marty ML, Tessier JF, Barberger-Gateau P, Dartigues JF, Guenard H Expiratory flow limitation and obstruction in the elderly. Eur Respir J. 2005;26(4) 594–601.
- 21. Dow L. Epidemiology and therapy of airway limitation in the elderly. Drugs Aging 1992;2:546–559.
- 22. Enright PL, Kronnal RA, Higgins M, Schenker M, Haponik EF. Spirometry reference values for women and men 65 to 85 years of age. Cardiovascular Health Study. Am Rev Respir Dis. 1993;147:125–133.
- Parameswaran K. Asthma in the elderly: under recognised, underdiagnosed and undertreated: a community survey. Respir Med. 1998;92:573–577.
- Lotvall J. Pharmacological similarities and differences between beta-2 agonists. Respir Med. 2001;95:S7-S11.
- Montuschi P, Macagno F, Valente S, Fuso L. Inhaled muscarine acetylcholine receptor antagonists for treatment of COPD. Curr Med Chem. 2013;20(12): 1464–76.

- Currie GP, Lee DK, Lipworth BJ. Long-acting beta-2 agonists in asthma: not so smart. Drug Saf 2006;29 (8):647–56.
- NPS NEWS. Inhaled corticosteroids and long-acting beta 2 agonists in asthma and COPD. National Prescribing Service Newsletter. No: 58, 2008.
- Chung KF,Caramori G, Adcock IM. Inhaled corticosteroids as combination therapy with beta-adrenergic agonists in airways disease: present and future. Eur J Clin Pharmacol. 2009;65(9):853–71.
- Hancox RJ, Taylor DR. Long-acting beta-agonist treatment in patients with persistent asthma already receiving inhaled steroids. Bio Drugs. 2001 15(1):11–24.
- Expert Panel Report3 (EPR-3). Guidelines for the diagnosis and management of asthma-summary report 2007. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2007;120(5suppl):S94–138.
- Miller-Larsson A, Selroos O. Advances in asthma and COPD treatment: combination therapy with inhaled corticosteroids and long acting beta 2-agonists. Curr Pharm Des. 2006;12(25):3261–79.
- Olin JT, Wechsler ME. Asthma: pathogenesis and novel drug treatment. BMJ. 2014;349:g5517.
- Slavin RG. The elderly asthmatic patient. Allergy and Asthma Proceedings. 2004;25(6):371–373.
- 34. Urso DL. Asthma in the elderly. Curr Gerontol Geriatr Res 2009:2009:858415. https://doi.org/10.1155/2009/ 858415.
- Enright PL. The diagnosis and management of asthma is much tougher in older patients. Curr Opin Allergy Clin Immunol. 2002;2(3):175–181.
- Kitch BT, Levy, Fanta CH. Late onset asthma. Epidemiology diagnosis and treatment. Drugs Aging 2000;17(5):385–397.
- de Nijs SB, Venekamp LN, Bel EH. Adult onset asthma: is it really different? Eur Respir Rev. 2013;22:44–52.
- Braman SS. Growing old with asthma: What are the changes and challenges? Expet Rev Respir Med. 2010;4(2):239–48.
- Smith AM, Villareal M, Bernstein DI, Swikett DJ. Asthma in the elderly: risk factors and impact on physical function. Ann Allergy Asthma Immunnol. 2012;10(5):305–10.

# Lung Cancer in the Elderly

# Check for updates

11

# Contents

05
06
08
.09
.09
11

### Abstract

Lung cancer is characterised as cancerous growth in the lungs which may be primary, originating from the lung cells, or secondary, metastatic from another source. In the United Kingdom, the peak incidence of lung cancer is between 75 and 80 years of age. Between 30% and 45% of all lung cancers are diagnosed in patients older than 70 years. Many of the symptoms in the elderly are non-specific such as fever and loss of weight and often attributed to co-morbid illnesses. Paraneoplastic phenomena associated with certain types of tumour may be the first indication of lung cancer. In evaluating mediastinum, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of the chest is somewhat equal to that of CT but is generally superior in determining chest wall or vertebral body involvement. The treatment of lung cancer will very much depend on the cell type, the extent of spread and the patients' performance status. Commonly, treatment includes surgery,

chemotherapy and radiotherapy. Treatment outcomes in the elderly are largely influenced by the presence of co-morbid conditions, and the elderly have the highest rates of co-morbidities, age-related decline in organ function and the ability to tolerate treatment.

### Keywords

Lung cancer  $\cdot$  Mutation of KRAS protooncogenes  $\cdot$  Paraneoplastic phenomena  $\cdot$  Nonsmall cell lung carcinoma (NSCLC)  $\cdot$  Small cell lung carcinoma (SCLC)  $\cdot$  TNM staging system

# Introduction

In the United States, lung cancer remains the leading cause of cancer death in both men and women. The incidence of lung cancer in the United States will continue to rise because of the long latency between initiation of smoking and occurrence of the disease [1]. It is the most common cause of cancer-related death in men and the second most common cause in women [2] and is responsible for 1.3 million deaths worldwide annually [3]. It is the leading cause of death in many Western countries [4]. Lung cancer mortality has increased in those 65 years and older during the period 1980–1998, has decreased in younger than 55 years reflecting generational patterns in smoking prevalence [5] and is not uncommon in persons older than 85 years [6]. Lung cancer mortality rates in men will continue a downward trend during the first part of the century as the result of the reduction in smoking prevalence in men that are born in the late 1960s to the 1980s [7].

The known behavioural and environmental causes include cigarette smoking, asbestos, other occupational carcinogens, radon, environmental tobacco smoke, air pollution and pre-existing non-malignant disease [8]. Genetic factors may play a modifying risk in individual's risk for lung cancer [9]. Lung cancer incidence largely mirrors smoking prevalence [8]. The incidence is likely to increase in India [10] and in China [11] due to increased smoking. About 90% of the lung cancer deaths is caused by smoking across the developed world [12]. Patients who smoke at the time of diagnosis have a shorter survival than those who have ceased smoking [13].

### Symptomatology

Symptoms and signs of lung cancer will depend on (i) the location of the tumour, (ii) the manner of spread and (iii) the type of tumour. Lung cancers are largely endobronchial and a common presentation is cough with or without haemoptysis. Peripheral nodular tumours are asymptomatic till they invade the pleura and chest causing pain. About 7–10% of lung cancers are asymptomatic and diagnosed incidentally after a chest X-ray was done for other reasons [14]. Many of the symptoms in the elderly are non-specific such as fever and loss of weight and more often attributed to co-morbid illnesses [15].

Pancoast tumours situated at the apex may give rise to Horner's syndrome as well as weakness

and pain in the arm on the affected side due to involvement of the sympathetic nerve and the brachial plexus. The tumour may extend directly to obstruct the oesophagus causing dysphagia, extend to involve the superior vena cava giving rise the superior vena cava syndrome [16], and involve the heart causing pericardial effusion, cardiac tamponade and arrhythmias. Involvement of the left recurrent laryngeal nerve causes hoarseness, and involvement of the phrenic nerve causes paralysis of the diaphragm.

Paraneoplastic phenomena associated with certain types of tumour may be the first indication of lung cancer. They occur in up to 10% of patients with lung cancer. Small cell lung cancer (SCLC) is associated with paraneoplastic manifestations. Common paraneoplastic syndromes associated with lung cancer are syndrome of inappropriate secretion of antidiuretic hormone (SIADH) [17], hypercalcaemia, Cushing's syndrome and neurologic syndromes such Lambert-Eaton myasthenic syndrome (LEM) (Box 1). Sixty-seven percent of SIADH is associated with cancer of which 70% are linked with SCLC [17]. LEM is linked with SCLC in 60% of cases [18] and other paraneoplastic neurologic syndromes (PNS) in 5% of SCLC [19]. Hypertrophic osteoarthropathy (HOA) particularly clubbing is seen in about 10% of lung tumours [20]. Lung cancer can metastasise virtually to any bone, liver, adrenal glands, intra-abdominal lymph nodes, brain and spinal cord. Bone pain is present in about 25% of all patients at presentation [21]. Table 1 shows the lung cancer characteristics based on histologic classification.

Box 1 Paraneoplastic Phenomena Hypercalcaemia Hypophosphataemia SIADH Cushing's syndrome Eaton-Lambert myasthenic syndrome Peripheral neuropathy Spino-cerebellar degeneration Polymyositis Disseminated intravascular coagulation Migratory thrombophlebitis

Table 1         Lung cancer character	ristics based o	n histologic	classification				
	Incidence	Gender	Location and		Rate of growth		
Histological type	approx.	ratio	size	Other features	and spread	Histology	Prognosis
I. Non-small cell lung cancer	80-85%						
(i) Squamous cell	25-30%	Men >	Central large	Cavitation necrosis, strong	Slow, late	Well-to-poor differentiation	Generally poor
carcinoma		women		association with smoking	metastasis	squamous-cell keratin	
						pearls	
(ii) Adenocarcinoma	30-35%	Men >	Peripheral	Weak association with	Slow, early	Cuboidal to columnar cells	Different
		women	small masses	smoking	metastasis and	secrete mucin	response to
					widely		treatment
(iii) Large cell carcinoma	10-15%		More		Fast, spread to	Poorly differentiated	Poor, 5-year
			peripheral		distal sites	anaplastic	survival rate
			than central				2-3%
II. Small cell carcinoma	15-20%	Men >	Central small	Paraneoplastic phenomena,	Rapid, early	Small, round dark cells	Poor, 2-year
		women		strong association with	dissemination		survival rate
				smoking			5-8%
Information sources: Barbone e	t al. [22] and <sup>1</sup>	Veronesi et a	ıl. [23]				

sed on histologic classification
ba
characteristics
ung cancer
5

### Diagnosis

Evaluation of a patient for lung cancer includes a medical history of smoking, history exposure to environmental and occupational substances and a family history. This is followed by an X-ray of the chest and CT scan. Two frequent clinical presentations are pneumonia and an abnormality on the chest X-ray and no symptoms. About 25% of the patients are asymptomatic at the time of presentation. Simple pneumonia undergoes complete resolution within a few weeks. Pneumonia in a patient in the cancer age which remains unchanged for more than 2–3 weeks or improves partially on appropriate antibiotic therapy or a pneumonia recurring on the same lobe may be indicative of an underlying carcinoma.

The chest X-ray may not reveal any lesion but more often shows a mass, consolidation, atelectasis, hilar mass or pleural effusion and plays a pivotal role in the recognition of lung cancer. The differential diagnosis includes infections such as pneumonia, tuberculosis or inflammatory conditions such as sarcoidosis and may present as pulmonary nodule or mediastinal lymphadenopathy [15]. Lesions greater than 3 cm are usually considered as masses. Lung nodules can be benign or malignant and can have a number of causes [24–26] (Box 2).

## Box 2 Factors Pointing Towards Malignancy and Solitary Pulmonary Nodule

- Age: <35 years rare</li>
   45 years considered malignant Till proved otherwise
- II. Symptoms: cough, haemoptysis, clubbing, dyspnoea or neurological signs
- III. Radiological
  - (i) Size, shape, margin of lesion: lesions <2 cm with spherical shape and smooth margin more likely to be benign. Ill-defined margin suggestive of malignancy
  - (ii) Pleural extension

Calcification – "popcorn" (1/3 haematomas) and laminated

Box 2 Factors Pointing Towards Malignancy and Solitary Pulmonary Nodule (continued)

- specific for granulomas, central and parietal-benign, stippled or eccentric both
- (iii) Change in size-doubling time Squamous cell carcinoma
   ~100 days Adenocarcinoma ~180 days Bronchoalveolar carcinoma stable for long periods
- IV. Organomegaly

Information sources: Lillington [24], Hanley and Rubins [25] and Winer-Muram [26]

The CT scan is more exact in determining hilar and mediastinal lymph node metastasis and also involvement of the adjacent structures manifesting as pleural effusion, pericardial effusion, mediastinal structures and invasion of the chest wall. However, about a third of the lung cancer patients may have false-positive findings as there is a high incidence of benign mediastinal lymphadenopathy in lung cancer patients. About one tenth may have false-negative findings. The CT scan for staging of lung cancer is extended into the abdomen to include the adrenal glands.

In evaluating the mediastinum, magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) of the chest is somewhat equal to that of CT but is generally superior in determining chest wall or vertebral body involvement. PET scan is also a useful adjunct for assessment. Other investigations include bronchoscopy and CT-guided fine needle biopsy. The American College of Chest Physicians (ACCP) guidelines for the initial diagnosis of lung cancer included the need to make a pretest probability of lung cancer based on CT appearance of the tumour and the need to make a tissue diagnosis of enlarged mediastinal lymph node if there is no evidence of disseminated disease [27]. A bronchoscopic method, the transbronchial needle aspiration (TBNA), is used to sample lymph nodes adjacent to the bronchus in the hilum and

mediastinum [28], and this has improved with the addition of endobronchial ultrasound (EBUS) [29].

#### Management

The treatment of lung cancer will very much depend on the cell type, the extent of spread and the patients' performance status. Commonly, treatment includes surgery, chemotherapy and radiotherapy. Staging is done to select treatment and to determine prognosis. Staging is described in terms of TNM system. According to this system, T is the tumour size; N, nodes involved; and M, metastasis status. The TNM staging system is not often used in the case of SCLC for the reason most of tumours would have suspect or definite metastasis at the time of diagnosis [30]. A major review of the TNM staging system has been made by the International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer (TASLC) [31]. The new classification is applicable to both types of lung cancers [32].

Treatment outcomes in the elderly are largely influenced by the presence of co-morbid conditions [33, 34], and the elderly have the highest rates of co-morbidities [35], age-related decline in organ function [33, 36] and the ability to tolerate treatment [36]. In the elderly, it is necessary to carry out a careful co-morbidity evaluation before deciding on the most acceptable therapeutic option [37]. In recent studies of patients' median age 70 years with lung cancer, 7.6% had COPD and 26.3% had combined cardiac and cerebrovascular disease [38, 39].

There is a bias based on age in that the elderly are not offered similar treatment to that of the younger patient [36]. There is considerable variation in the management of lung cancer and this is due to factors such as "ageism" [40]. In a review of the management of lung cancer in older adults, a number of issues were raised which were of particular relevance to elderly patients with lung cancer [41]. Questions that were raised and discussed were whether the patient with lung cancer died of the cancer or with the cancer, whether prognosis was affected by age and whether the usual treatment regimens will be tolerated by the elderly patients and in patients with incurable diseases the balance between survival and quality of life [6]. Resection rates decreased from 37% for patients below the age of 75 years to 15% for those older than 75 years in the United Kingdom [40].

If the primary NSCLC tumour is resectable, surgery is the treatment of choice. For tumours that are unresectable, the treatment is chemotherapy and radiotherapy. In elderly patients with advanced NSCLC, the usual accepted care is single-agent chemotherapy. In the case of SCLC which metastasises early and has a worse outcome than NSCLC, chemotherapy is the main treatment. More often than not, the diagnosis is made late into its natural history. Eighty patients out of 100 newly presenting patients with lung cancer will be inoperable at the time of presentation, and about 20 will proceed to attempt resection of whom five to ten will live for 5 years [42]. The 5-year survival rate can vary between 61% and 1% for patients with stage IA and IV disease, respectively, depending on the stage at diagnosis [43]. The rate of survival of patients is dependent on the histological subtype as well as the stage of the disease [44]. The median survival of advanced NSCLC ranges from 9 to 12 months [44].

### Impact

The oldest old constitutes the fastest-growing segment of the population. About 47% of lung cancers occurred in 70 years or older and 24% in those above 80 years [205]. Because of the poor outcome, the very elderly are less likely to have surgery or radiation [45]. A significant proportion of the elderly patients 75 years or older are able to tolerate chemotherapy and have better survival [46]. However, many do not complete the treatment as outlined, and often treatment is modified or discontinued even for one or two low-grade toxicity [47]. Some studies indicate that there is increased risk of toxicity in older people [48], and increased toxicity is due to ageing [49]. Ageing is associated with increased co-morbidity [50], and it is believed that co-morbidity and not age is the major risk factor of toxicity [51]. According to Kalse et al. [47], this differentiation is important for co-morbidity and is to an extent correctable. More recently, it has been shown that patients undergoing chemotherapy do exhibit cognitive impairment [52]. It has been reported that in the elderly with NSCLC and co-morbidity and poor prognosis, the efficacy of low dose and low toxicity with chemotherapy was justifiable [50] (Box 3).

### Box 3 Key Points: Lung Cancer

About 7–10% of lung cancers are asymptomatic and diagnosed incidentally after a chest X-ray was done for other reasons [14].

Many of the symptoms in the elderly are non-specific such as fever and loss of weight and often attributed to co-morbid illnesses [15].

The differential diagnosis includes infections such as pneumonia, tuberculosis or inflammatory conditions such as sarcoidosis and may present as pulmonary nodule or mediastinal lymphadenopathy [15].

Treatment outcomes in the elderly are largely influenced by the presence of co-morbid conditions [33, 34], and the elderly have the highest rates of co-morbidities [35], age-related decline in organ function [33, 36] and the ability to tolerate treatment [36].

There is a bias, based on age, in that the elderly are not offered similar treatment to that of the younger patient [35].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following in relation to lung cancer are true, except:
  - A. 65% of lung cancer occurs in persons in the 65 years and over.
  - B. Mutations of K-ras proto-oncogenes are responsible for 20–30% of non-small cell lung cancer.
  - C. Small cell lung cancer is associated with changes in several oncogenes and mutation of the raf gene.
  - Small cell lung cancer is weakly associated with smoking.
- 2. The following are true with lung cancer, except:

- A. Smoking and other environmental factors are mainly responsible for the genetic changes which give rise to lung cancer.
- B. Squamous cell lung cancer has a strong association with smoking.
- C. Adenocarcinoma of the lung is located centrally and is large.
- D. Lung cancers are generally endobronchial.
- The following clinical manifestations are true of lung cancer, except:
  - A. Pancoast tumours are situated at the apex and give rise to Horner's syndrome and weakness of the arm.
  - B. The doubling time of adenocarcinoma is 180 days.
  - C. Small cell lung cancer is associated with paraneoplastic manifestations.
  - D. In lung cancer, the spine and proximal long bones are rarely involved.
- 4. The following are true of lung cancer, except:
  - A. The rate and growth of small cell lung cancer is early and rapid.
  - B. Squamous cell lung cancer tends to cavitate and has a strong association with smoking.
  - C. 80% of lung cancer is small cell carcinoma.
  - D. Small cell carcinoma has poor prognosis and the 2-year survival rate is 5–8%.

### **MCQ** Answers

1 = D; 2 = C; 3 = D; 4 = C

### **Short Answer Questions**

- 1. List five paraneoplastic phenomena associated with lung cancer.
- 2. List five causes of solitary pulmonary nodule ("coin shadow").

### SAQ Answers

- (i) Hypercalcaemia; (ii) SIADH; (iii) Eaton-Lambert syndrome; (iv) Peripheral neuropathy; (v) Polymyositis
- 2. (i) Hamartoma; (ii) Sarcoidosis; (iii) Tuberculoma; (iv) Malignant; (v) Rheumatoid

### References

- Beckett WS, Epidemiology and etiology of lung cancer. Clin Chest Med. 1993;14:1–15.
- World Health Organisation [WHO]. Deaths by cause, sex and mortality stratum. World Health Organisation. 2004.
- 3. World Health Organisation [WHO] Cancer. World Health Organisation. 2006.
- Kamangar F, Dores GM, Anderson WF. Patterns of cancer incidence, mortality and prevalence across five continents: defining priorities to reduce cancer disparities in different geographic regions of the world. J Clin Oncol. 2006;24:2131–50.
- Wingo PA, Cardinez CJ, Landes SH, et al. Long term trends in cancer mortality in the United States. Cancer. 2003;97 (suppl 12) 3133–3275.
- 6. Balducci L. Lung cancer in the elderly. CA Cancer J Clin. 2003;53:322. https://doi.org/10.3322/ canjclin.53.6.322.
- Alberg AJ, Samet JM. Epidemiology of lung cancer. Chest. 2003;123:21S–49S.
- Billelo KS, Murin S, Matthay RA. Epidemiology, etiology and prevalence of lung cancer. Clin Chest Med. 2002;23:1–25.
- Gorvola OY, Weng SF, Zhang Y, Amos CI, Spitz MR. Aggregation of cancer among relatives of non-smoking lung cancer patients. Int J Cancer. 2007;121:111–118.
- Behara D, Balamugesh T. Lung cancer in India. Infect J Chest Dis Allied Sci. 2004;46:269–281.
- Liu BQ, Peto R, Chen Z, Boreham J, Wu YP, Li JY, et al. Emerging tobacco hazards in China; Retrospective proportional mortality study of million deaths. Br Med J.1998;317:1411–1422.
- Peto RR, LopezAD, Boreham J, Thun M, Heath C.. Mortality from smoking in developed countries 1950–2000: Indirect estimates from National Vital Statistics. Oxford University Press.
- Tammemagi CM, Neslund-Dudas C, Simoff M, Kvale P. Smoking and lung cancer survival: the role of comorbidity and treatment. Chest. 2004;126:27–37.
- Minna JD. Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine, McGraw-Hill 2004; 506–516.45.Booton R, Jones M, Thatcher N. Lung cancer 7: Management of lung cancer in elderly patients. Thorax. 2003; 58:711–720.
- Vaporciyan AA, Nesbitt JC, Lees JS. Cancer in the lung. In: Best RC, Kufe DW, Pollock RE, Weichselbaum RC, Holland JF, Frie E.editors. Cancer Medicine 5th Edition, Ontario BC Decker 2000. pp.1227–1292.
- Weidel LJ Jr, Nesbitt JC, Superior vena cava syndrome. Current Options Oncol. 2001;2:77–91.
- Bartter FC, Schwartz WB. The syndrome of increase secretion of antidiuretic hormone. Am J Med. 1967;42 (5):790–806.
- Rees J. Paraneoplastic syndromes: When to suspect, how to confirm and how to manage. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2004;74: ii43-ii50. https://doi. org/10.1136/jnnp.2004.040378.

- Dalman J, Rosenfeld M. Paraneoplastic syndrome of the central nervous system. Lancet Neurol. 2008;7:327–340.
- Thiers BH, Sahn RE, Allen JP. Cutaneous manifestations in internal malignancy. CA Cancer J Clin. 2009;59:73–98.
- Beckles MA, Spiro SG, Colice GL, Rudd RM. Initial evaluation of a patient with lung cancer-symptoms, signs, laboratory tests and paraneoplastic syndromes. Chest. 2003;123: 97S–104S.
- Barbone F, Borenzi M, Cavalliero F, Stanti G. Cigarette smoking and histology type of lung cancer in men. Chest. 1997;112(6):1474–1479.
- Veronesi G, Morandi V, Alloisio M, Terzi A, Cardillo G, Filosso P, et al. Large cell neuroendocrine cancer of the lung: a retrospective analysis of 144 surgical cancers. Lung Cancer. 2006;53(1):111–115.
- Lillington GA. Management of solitary pulmonary nodules. Dis Mon. 1991;37(5):2711–318.
- Hanley KS, Rubins JB. Classifying solitary pulmonary nodules. New imaging methods to distinguish malignant benign tumours. Postgrad Med. 1006;114 (2):29–35.
- Winer-Muram HT. The solitary pulmonary nodule. Radiology. 2006;239:34–49.
- Alberts WM. Diagnosis and management of lung cancer executive summary ACCP evidence based clinical practice guidelines (2nd edition) Chest. 2007:132: 15–195.
- Wang KP, Brower R, Haponik EF, Siegelman S. Flexible transbronchial needle aspiration for staging of bronchial carcinoma. Chest. 1983;84:571–6.
- Herth FJ, Becker HD, Ernst A. A randomized trial: ultrasound –guided transbronchial needle conventional vs endobronchial aspiration. Chest. 2004;125:322–5.
- Mirsadree S, Owai D, Alzadeh Y,Caulo A, van Beek EJR. The seventh Lung cancer. TNM classification and staging system. Review of the changes and implications. World J Radiol. 2012;4(4):128–134.
- 31. Goldstrow P, Crowley J, Chansky K, Rami-Porta R, Asamura H, Eberhardt WE, et al. International Association of the Study of Lung Cancer. International Staging Committee, participating institutions. The International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer Staging Project. Proposals for the review of the TNM staging groupings in the forthcoming (seventh) edition of the TNM Classification of malignant tumours. J Thorac Oncol. 2007;2:706–714.
- 32. Shepherd FA, Crowley J, Van Houette P, Postmus PE, Carney D, Chansky K, et al. International Association of the Study of Lung Cancer. International Staging Committee, participating institutions. The International Association for the Study of Lung Cancer Staging Project. Proposals regarding the clinical staging of small cell lung cancer in the forthcoming (seventh) edition of the tumour, node, metastasis classification for lung cancer. J Thorac Oncol. 2007;2: 1067–1077.
- 33. Gridelli C. Treatment of advanced non-small cell lung cancer in the elderly: From best supportive care to the combination of plain –based chemotherapy and

targeted therapies. Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2008;26 (1):13–15.

- 34. Ramsey SD, Howlader N, Etzione RD, Donato B. Chemotherapy use, outcomes and costs for older persons with advanced non-small cell lung cancer:evidence from surveillance, epidemiology and end-results. J Clin Oncol 2004;22:4971–8.
- Booton R, Jones M, Thatcher N. Lung cancer: Management of lung cancer in elderly patients. Thorax 2003;58:711–720.
- 36. Simon GR. Treatment of older patients with non-small cell lung cancer: Walking and therapeutic tightrope. Am Soc Clin Oncol. 2010; 28(4):523–526.
- 37. Blanco JAG, Toste IS, Alvarez RF, Cuadrado GR, Gonzalvez AM, Martin IJ, et al. Age, comorbidity, treatment decision and prognosis in lung cancer .Age Ageing. 2008; 37(6):715–718.
- Kurushima K, Satoh H, Ishikawa H, Yamashita YT, Homnau T, Ohtsuka M, et al. Lung cancer patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Oncol Rep. 2001a;8:63–5.
- Kurushima K, Satoh H, Ishikawa H, Yamashita YT, Ohtsuka M, Sekizawa K. Lung cancer patients with cardio- and cerebrovascular diseases. Oncol Rep.2001b; 8:1251–3.
- 40. Peake MD, Thompson S, Lowe D, Pearson MG. Ageism in the management of lung cancer. Age Ageing. 2003;32:171–7.
- 41. Hurria A, Kris MG. Management of lung cancer in older adults. CA Cancer J Clin 2003;53:325–341.
- 42. Scigliotti G. Symptoms signs and staging of lung cancer. Eur Respir Mon. 2001;17: 86.
- Mountain CF. Revisions in the International system for staging lung cancer. Chest. 1997;111:1710–17.
- 44. Kotsakis A, Yousein S, Gadgul SM. Is histological subtype significant in the management of Non Small Cell Lung Cancer?. The Open Lung Cancer J. 2010;3:66–72.

- 45. Owonikoko TK, Ragin CC, Belam CP, Oton AS, Gooding WE, Taloh E, et al. Lung cancer in elderly patients: An analysis of the surveillance, epidemiology and end results. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25. https://doi.org/ 10.1200/JCO,2007.12.5435.
- 46. Fisher S, Al-Fayer TM, Wingeti M, Gad H, Butts C. Uptake and tolerance of chemotherapy in elderly patients with small cell lung cancer and impact on survival. J Cancer Epidemiol. 2012 (2012) Article ID708936. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/708936.
- 47. Kalse T, Babic-Illman G, Fields P, Hughes S, Maisey N, Ross P, et al. The impact of low-grade toxicity in older people with cancer undergoing chemotherapy. Brit J Cancer. 2014;111:2224–2228.
- 48. Litchman SM, Wildiers H, Chatelut E, Steer C, Budman D, Morrison VA, et al. International Society of Geriatric Oncology Task Force: Evaluation of chemotherapy in older patients-analysis of medical literature. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25(4):1832–1843.
- 49. Stein BN, Petrelli NJ, Douglass HO, Driscoll DL, Arcangeli G, Meropol NJ. Age and sex are independent predictors of 5 fluorouracil toxicity. Analysis of a large scale phase III trial. Cancer. 1995;75(1):11–17.
- 50. Juan O, Albert A, Campos JM, Caranyana U, Munoz J, Alberolu V. Measurement and impact of co-morbidity in elderly patients with advanced non-small cell lung cancer treated with chemotherapy. A phase ii study of weekly paclitaxel. Acta Oncologic. 2007;46:367–373.
- Wedding U, Honecker F, Bokimeye C, Pientka L, Hoffkin K. Tolerance to chemotherapy in elderly patients with cancer. Cancer Centre. 2007;14) (1):44–56.
- 52. Mandilaras V, Wan-Chaw-Wah D, Monitte J, Gaba F, Monette M, Alfonso L. The impact of cancer therapy on cognition in the elderly. Front Pharmacol.2013;14:8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fphar.2013.00048 accessed on 14 December.

# **Pulmonary Embolism**

# 12

# Contents

Introduction	113
Clinical Manifestations	114
Evaluation	115
Impact	117
References	118

### Abstract

There is a marked discrepancy between the incidence of PE which is clinically diagnosed (1%) and autopsy findings in hospitalised patients (65%). This review highlights the improvements that have occurred in clinical care. Less than 30% of the PE is diagnosed on the index visit in the elderly. Restricted activity as in prolonged flights and prolonged rest or immobilisation and surgery pose enormous risk for developing deep vein thrombosis. In the elderly the diagnosis is often missed because of the non-specific and atypical presentation. The diagnosis of PE in the elderly is difficult because of the presence of cardiopulmonary comorbidities, and furthermore the characteristics of diagnostic tests for PE may be altered by age. A non-invasive diagnosis strategy combines clinical assessment, D-dimer estimation, ultrasonography and helical CT which yielded a diagnosis in 99% of outpatients suspected of PE.

### Keywords

Pulmonary embolism · Deep vein thrombosis · D-dimer estimation · Helical CT · Computed tomography pulmonary angiography

# Introduction

There is a marked discrepancy between the incidence of PE which is clinically diagnosed (1%) [1] and autopsy findings in hospitalised patients (65%) [2]. About 40% of PE found at necropsy of old patients were not suspected ante-mortem [3]. In the elderly population, the incidence of PE was 12.8% based on post-mortem studies over a 6-year period, and only one-third was diagnosed ante-mortem [4]. This accentuates the limitations of clinical diagnosis. PE is predominantly a disease of the elderly and is often underdiagnosed. The incidence of PE is increasing with the use of spiral CT scans (resulting in earlier diagnosis, with lower severity of illness and lower mortality), and these are due in all probability to early diagnosis [5]. The advent of

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 12

computed tomography pulmonary angiography (CTPA) has led to an increase in the incidence of PE diagnosis [6]. Less than 30% of the PE is diagnosed on the index visit in the elderly [7]. The incidence of thromboembolic events is greater in elderly men than women, whereas the incidence of PE is higher in women than in men younger than 55 years [8]. Accurate diagnosis is crucial because untreated in-hospital mortality is up to 30%, whereas with appropriate treatment, it is only 8% [9].

With the advent and availability of computed tomography scanners, considerable knowledge of the broncho-vascular anatomy is necessary to interpret the CT scans in the evaluation of PE. The main pulmonary artery (the pulmonary trunk) emerges from the right ventricle and at the level of the inferior margin of the carina bifurcates into the right and left pulmonary arteries [10]. The right pulmonary artery (RPA) originates at a right angle anterior to the left main bronchus and continues to the right hilum. The left (LPA) is more or less a continuation of the pulmonary trunk and heads towards the left hilum. Both RPA and LPA are ensheathed in the pericardium for a short distance from their origins. Once the respective pulmonary artery reaches the lung parenchyma, it divides up in tandem with the bronchial tree. The segmental arterial pattern somewhat follows the branches of the bronchial tree. Each lobar bronchus, segmental branches and lobular branches has a separate branch of the respective pulmonary artery.

Restricted activity as in prolonged flights and prolonged rest or immobilisation and surgery [11, 12] pose enormous risk for developing deep vein thrombosis. Bed rest, deep vein thrombosis of the lower limbs and venous insufficiency are the most common risk factors of PE [13]. In 65% of the patients, PE was associated with bed rest over 4 days, and 30% [14] to about 50% had DVT [15]. The incidence of pulmonary embolism increases with age. Heart diseases such as myocardial infarction, prosthetic cardiac valves, cardiomyopathies and atrial fibrillation are associated with increased risk of thrombosis. Cancer of the pancreas and myeloproliferative disorders like polycythaemia vera are well-known predisposing causes (Box 1). Genetic conditions with a propensity to venous thromboembolism are relatively rare, but these individuals have a high tendency for recurrence (Box 2).

Box 1 Risks and Predisposing Factors of Deep Vein Thrombosis Prolonged Immobilisation Age Heart disease Malignancy Obesity Trauma Smoking Prothrombotic disorders

# Box 2 Prothrombotic Disorders Protein C and S Protein gene mutation (20210A) Factor V Leiden (activated protein C resistance) Homocysteine MTHFR mutation Fibrinogen level Factor XII deficiency Factor VIII

# **Clinical Manifestations**

The typical presentation of PE with chest pain, sudden onset of dyspnoea, tachycardia and tachypnoea were most common [14]. In the elderly the diagnosis is often missed because of the non-specific and atypical presentation [16]. The Prospective Investigation of Pulmonary Embolism Diagnosis II (PIOPED II) [17] study showed that symptoms may be mild, and generally recognised symptoms may be absent. Awareness of the likelihood of PE is foremost even in seemingly insignificant symptoms and signs and especially in patients with predisposing conditions and risk factors for venous thrombosis. Dyspnoea or tachypnoea occurred in 92% of the patients with pulmonary embolism in the main and lobar pulmonary arteries, and the study revealed that dyspnoea and tachypnoea were less frequent in elderly patients with no previous cardiopulmonary disease [17]. Furthermore the study revealed dyspnoea, tachypnoea or pleuritic pain occurred in 92%, and one or more of these symptoms or signs of DVT were present in 98% of the patients. In all the three presentations, there was no prior heart or lung disease [17]. Dyspnoea may be absent in severe embolism and in patients with circulatory collapse. Syncope is a frequent presenting symptom in elderly patients with acute PE [18] and has a high in-hospital mortality [19].

# Evaluation

The characteristic symptoms and signs such as dyspnoea, chest pain, tachypnoea and hypotension are not specific for the diagnosis of PE. The diagnosis of PE in the elderly is difficult because of the presence of cardiopulmonary comorbidities, and furthermore the characteristics of diagnostic tests for PE may be altered by age [20]. PE poses an important diagnostic problem in patients with COPD. The two conditions show common symptoms of breathlessness, pleuritic pain, wheezing, haemoptysis and signs of right cardiac insufficiency [21]. PE in patients with COPD aggravates the already precarious respiratory state, and PE is a frequent factor of non-infectious respiratory decompensation in COPD patients [21]. The brain natriuretic peptide (BNP) and the N-terminal probrain natriuretic peptide (NT-proBNP) may predict adverse outcomes [22].

Clinical, instrumental and laboratory findings are non-specific, and a maintenance of a high level of suspicion is critical and can increase the likelihood of diagnosis [14]. PE should be suspected in the elderly at risk with unexplained dyspnoea, tachypnoea and tachycardia [16]. In the elderly validated diagnostic algorithms may have reduced applicability compared to the young [16]. The Wells predictive rate for diagnosing pulmonary embolism and deep vein thrombosis has been validated and is frequently used to estimate the probability of venous thromboembolism before performing more definite testing in patients [23]. In the elderly it does not perform that well as it does in younger patients, and physicians should use their clinical judgement in older patients and those with comorbidities [24]. The Wells pretest probability for pulmonary embolism categorises patients into low, moderate or high probability. It includes seven weighted variables: history of previous PE or DVT (1.5 points), heart rate >100beats/min (1.5 points), recent surgery and immobilisation (1.5 points), clinical signs of DVT (3.0 points), alternate diagnosis less likely than PE (3.0 points), haemoptysis (1 point) and malignancy (1 point). A total score less than 2 is low probability, 2-6 medium and more than 6 high probability [23] (Box 3).

Box 3 Investigations in PE Chest radiograph ECG D-dimer Arterial blood gases V/Q scan Duplex ultrasonography of legs Helical CT Pulmonary angiography

Chest X-ray findings are usually non-specific. The classical finding in PE is a wedged-shaped pleural-based opacity with apex directed towards the hilum (Hampton hump) [25]. Chest X-ray findings may indicate if V/Q scan or helical CT scanning should be the next step in the evaluation. PE can be confidently excluded with normal V/Q scan. Helical CT in the diagnosis of pulmonary embolism has been reported as having a wide range of sensitivities (66-93%) but a narrow range of summary specificities (89-98%) [26]. CTPA has improved the detection of life-threatening PE [27]; although it has been reported that subsegmental emboli can be missed on CTPA, their detection has improved with the availability of multi-detector screening (MDCT) [6, 25]. Whether these subsegmental filling defects are actually artefacts or whether they can be correlated with true subsegmental PE on pulmonary angiography is unclear [6]. CTPA may have



Information sources: Righini et al [20], Wells et al [23], Qaseem et al [24].

Fig. 1 Algorithm-suspected embolism. \* Patients who show evidence of RV dysfunction and haemodynamic compromise are transferred to major centres. # Based on Wells clinical scoring system. \*\* (i) ECG: Usually non-specific. The S1Q3E# pattern and ST changes and right axis deviation seen only when there is severe right ventricular overload. (ii) Arterial blood gases, no single figure that can reliably establish or exclude PE. (iii) D-dimer, a quantitative D-dimer is reported to have a good negative predictive value; a positive test result is not useful, but a negative test result excludes PE [16]. Information sources: Righini et al. [20], Wells et al. [23], Qaseem et al. [24]

another drawback in that it may have led to overdiagnosis and overtreatment of clinically insignificant emboli [23]. CT pulmonary angiography (CTPA) has become the screening of choice especially when the chest X-ray is abnormal. It has a higher sensitivity and specificity than V/Q scan for the detection of PE. Furthermore it is preferred to V/Q scan in that the emboli can be visualised, the capability of obtaining a CT venogram in the same sitting and in patients with cardiopulmonary abnormalities and in excluding alternative pathology in the mediastinum or lung parenchyma [25]. Conventional pulmonary angiography is invasive, time consuming and less available, and the dye load may cause severe renal complications [25] and is rarely necessary [20]. A non-invasive diagnosis strategy combines clinical assessment, D-dimer estimation, ultrasonography and helical CT [20] which yielded a diagnosis in 99% of outpatients suspected of PE [28]. Figure 1 suggests an algorithm for the evaluation of and management of suspected pulmonary embolism.

All patients start with a chest radiography and a V/Q scan. Depending on the V/Q scan and the Wells pretest clinical probability results, the patients proceed to the next level in the evaluation. If the V/Q scan is normal, nothing further is done. Figure 1 shows the different levels in the evaluation. It is crucial to recognise, risk stratify and appropriately treat patients with acute severe PE. In patients with cardiopulmonary disease especially in the elderly with decreased functional reserve, there may occur a rapid onset of ventricular dysfunction compelling urgent and aggressive management [29]. An early risk stratification of patients with acute PE echocardiography is recommended by guidelines [30], and it is crucial to recognise promptly, risk stratify and befittingly treat patients with acute severe PE who will benefit from more aggressive therapy. Goldhaber [31] listed the following factors to be evaluated for a rapid and accurate risk stratification:

Firstly, a clinical evaluation for signs of right heart failure (elevated JVP, S3 gallop).

- Secondly, bedside nonimaging tests electrocardiogram and pulse oximetry (ECG, right ventricular strain pattern, with or without new right bundle branch block).
- Thirdly, imaging tests echocardiography (for moderate to severe RV dilatation and hypokinesis) and chest CT for right-left ventricular dimension ratio (a ratio of >0.9 in the reconstructed CT identifies an increased risk of death) [32].
- Fourthly, cardiac biomarkers troponins, B-type natriuretic peptide (BNP) and NT terminal proBNP [32].

### Impact

In the elderly with acute pulmonary embolism (PE), the presentation is different to that of younger patients [33] and also unfavourably influence the characteristics of diagnostic tests [20]. These cause difficulties in diagnosis [34]. The incidence of PE increases steadily with age [34]. In elderly patients even when haemodynamically stable, PE is associated with high short-term mortality [35]. Because of the similarity in the clinical picture between PE and cardiovascular diseases such as congestive heart failure, pneumonia and COPD exacerbation, the diagnosis of PE can be challenging [36] (Box 4).

### Box 4 Key Points. Acute Pulmonary Embolism

Less than 30% of the PE is diagnosed on the index visit in the elderly [7]. There is a bias based on age in that the elderly are not offered similar treatment to that of the younger patient.

The effects of the embolic thrombus will depend on a number of factors, namely, the size of the clot, the size of the affected pulmonary artery and the cardiopulmonary status of the individual [8].

The commonest cause of the pulmonary embolus is the thrombus which has

### Box 4 Key Points. Acute Pulmonary

**Embolism** (continued)

originated from the popliteal vein or the larger veins above it.

In the elderly the diagnosis is often missed because of the non-specific and atypical presentation. The symptoms may be mild, and generally recognised symptoms may be absent [16, 17].

Accurate diagnosis is crucial; untreated in-hospital mortality is up to 30%, whereas with appropriate treatment, it is only 8% [9].

Awareness of the likelihood of PE is foremost especially in patients with predisposing conditions and risk factors for venous thrombosis.

An early risk stratification of patients with acute PE echocardiography is recommended by guidelines [30], and it is crucial to recognise promptly, risk stratify and befittingly treat patients with acute severe PE who will benefit from more aggressive therapy.

A non-invasive diagnosis strategy combines clinical assessment.

D-dimer estimation, ultrasonography and helical CT [20] yielded a diagnosis in 99% of outpatients suspected of PE [28].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true with pulmonary embolism (PE) in the elderly, *except*:
  - A. Less than 30% of the PE diagnosed on the index visit in the elderly.
  - B. The incidence of thromboembolic events is greater in elderly men than women, and the incidence of PE is higher in men than in women.
  - C. Almost one-third of the patients with PE have DVT.
  - D. Untreated in-hospital mortality is up to 30%, whereas with appropriate treatment, it is only 8%.
- 2. The following symptoms of PE in the elderly are true, *except*:
  - A. Syncope is not a frequent presentation in elderly patients with acute PE.

- B. Symptoms may be mild and generally recognised symptoms may be absent.
- C. PE poses an important diagnostic problem in patients with COPD.
- D. The Wells predictive ratio for diagnosis of PE and DVT has been validated.
- 3. The following in relation to evaluation of PE are true, *except*:
  - A. CT pulmonary angiography (CTPA) has become the screening of choice when chest X-ray is abnormal.
  - B. If V/Q scan is normal or the probability is indeterminate, nothing further is done.
  - C. The dye load in conventional pulmonary angiography may cause severe renal complications.
  - D. The characteristic finding on chest X-ray is a wedged-shaped, pleural-based, triangular opacity with the apex directed towards the hilum.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = B; 2 = A; 3 = B

### References

- 1. Morell MT. The incidence of pulmonary embolism in the elderly. Geriatrics.1970;25:138–143.
- Freiman DG, Suyemoto J, Wessler S. Frequency of pulmonary thromboembolism in man. N Eng J Med. 1965; 272:1278–1280.
- Leibovitz A, Blumenfeld O, Banmoehl Y, Segal R, Habot B. Postmortem examination on patients of a geriatric hospital. Aging Clin Exp Res. 2001;13:406–9.
- Taubman LB, Silverstone FA, Autopsy proven pulmonary embolism among the institutionalized elderly. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1986;34:752–756.
- DeMonaco NA, Dang Q, Kapoor WN, Ragni MV. Pulmonary embolism incidence is increasing with use of spiral computed tomography. Am J Med. 2008;121 (7):611–7.
- Carrier M, Righini M, Lee Gai G. Symptomatic subsegmental pulmonary embolism: what is the next step?. J Thrombo Haemost. 2012;10(8):1486–90.
- Barrit W, Jordan SE. Anticoagulant drugs in the treatment of pulmonary embolism: a controlled trial. Lancet. 1960;1:1309–12.
- Garg K. Acute Pulmonary Embolism (Helical CT). eMedicine. http://www.emedicine.com/radio/byname/

Acute-Pulmonary-Embolism-(Helical-CT).htm accessed on 9/28/2008.

- Dalen TE, Alpers JS. Natural history of pulmonary embolism. Prog Cardiovasc Dis. 1975;17:259–70.
- Van der Spuy JC. The surgical anatomy of the pulmonary vessels. Thorax 1953;8:89. Downloaded from thorax.bmj.com. on January 22 2014.
- Stein PD, Gottschalk A, Saltzman HA, Terrin ML. Diagnosis of acute pulmonary embolism in the elderly. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1991;18:1452–1457.
- Ramos A, Murrilles J, Maseras C, Carretero MB, Portro JL. Influence of age on clinical presentation of acute pulmonary embolism. Arch Herontol Geriatr. 2000;30:189–198.
- Ceccarelli E, Masotti L, Barabesi L, Forconi S, Capelli R. Pulmonary embolism in very old patients. Aging Clin Exp Res. 2003;15:117–22.
- Masotti L, Ceccareli E, Capelli R,Guerrini M, Forconi S. Pulmonary embolism in the elderly clinical, instrumental and laboratory aspects. Gerontology. 2000;46: 205–211.
- 15. Girard P, Sanchez D, Leroyer C, Musset D, Meyer G, Stern JB, et al. Deep vein thrombosis in patients with acute pulmonary embolism: prevalence, risk factors and clinical significance. Chest. 2005,128:1593–600.
- Masoti L, Ray P, Righini M, Le Gal G, Antonelli F, Landini G, et al. Pulmonary embolism in the elderly: a review on clinical instrumental and laboratory presentation. Vasc Health Risk Manag. 2008;4(3):629–636.
- Stein PD, Beemath H, Matta F, Weg JG, Yusen RD, Hales CA, et al. Clinical characteristics of patients of patients with pulmonary embolism: Data from PIOPEDII. Am J Med. 2007;120:871–879.
- Kokturk N, Ognzulgen IK, Demir N, Demirel K, Ekim N. Differences in clinical presentation of pulmonary presentation on older vs younger patients. Circ J. 2005;69(8):981–6.
- Punukollu H, Kahn IA, Punukollu G, Gowda RM, Mendoza C, Sacchi TJ. Acute pulmonary embolism in elderly: clinical characteristics and outcome. Int J Cardiology. 2005; 99:213–16.
- 20. Righini M, LeGal G, Perrier A, Bruameaux H. The challenge of diagnosing pulmonary embolism in elderly patients: influence of age on commonly used diagnostic tests and strategies. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2005;53:1039–1045.
- Mispelaere D, Gierant JC, Audebert TM, Remond A, Sevestre-Pietri MA, Jounieax V. Pulmonary embolism and sibilant types of chronic obstructive airways disease decompensation. Rev Mal Respir. 2002;19:415–23.
- Kucher N, Printzen G, Goldhaber SZ. Prognostic role of brain natriuretic peptide in acute pulmonary embolism. Circulation. 2003;107: 2545–49.

- 23. Wells PS, Anderson DR, Rodger M, Stiell I, Dreyer JF, Barnes D, et al. Excluding pulmonary embolism at the bedside without diagnostic imaging, management of patients with suspected pulmonary embolism presenting to the emergency department by using a simple clinical model and D-dimer. Ann Intern Med. 2001;135:98–107.
- 24. Qaseem A, Snow A, Barry P, Hornbake ER, Rodnick JE, Tobolc T, et al. Current diagnosis of venous thromboembolism in primary care: A clinical practice guideline from the American Academy of Family Physicians of American College of Physicians. Am Fam Med. 2007;5:57–62.
- Garg K, Macey L. Helical CT scanning in the diagnosis of pulmonary embolism. Respiration. 2003;70:231–237.
- Rathbun SW, Raskob GE, Whitsett TL. Sensitivity and specificity of helical CT in the diagnosis of pulmonary embolism: a systematic review. Ann Intern Med. 2000;132: 27–232.
- Wiener RS, Schwartz LM, Woloshin S. Time trends in pulmonary embolism in the United States: evidence of overdiagnosis. Arch Intern Med. 2011;171(9):831–7.
- Perrier A, Roy P-M, Aujesky D, Chagnon I, Howarth N, Gourdier AL, et al. Pulmonary embolism in outpatients eith clinical assessment, D-Dimer measurement, venous ultrasound and helical CT: A multicentre management study. Am J Med. 2004;116: 291–299.
- Donnamaria V, Palla A, Giuntini C. Gender, age and clinical signs of patients suspected of pulmonary embolism. Respiration. 1994;61–67.
- Task Force on Pulmonary Embolism. European Society of Cardiology. Guidelines on diagnosis and management of acute pulmonary embolism. Eur Heart J. 2000; 21:1301–36.
- Goldhaber SZ. Modern treatment of pulmonary embolism. Eur Respir J. Suppl 2002;35:22s–27s.
- Kucher N,Goldhaber SZ. Cardiac biomarkers for risk stratification of patients with acute pulmonary embolism. Ciculation. 2003;108 (15):2191–4.
- Timmons S, Kingston M, Hussen M, Kelly H, Listae R. Pulmonary embolism: differences in presentation between older and younger patients,. Age Ageing. 2013;32:601–605.
- 34. Ceccarelli E, Masotti L, Barabesi L, Forconi S, Cappelli R. Pulmonary embolism in very old patients. Aging Clin Exp Res. 2013;15(2):117–22.
- 35. Castelli R, Bucciarelli P, Porro P, Depetri F, Cugno M. Pulmonary embolism in elderly patients: prognostic impact of Cumulative Illness Rating Scale (IRS) on short term mortality. Thromb Res. 2014;134(2):326–30.
- 36. Ray P, Birollenu S, Lefort Y, Bequemin MH, Beyelman C, Isnard R, et al. Acute respiratory failure in the elderly, etiology emergency diagnosis and prognosis. Crit Care. 2006;19 R82.

# Check for updates

# **Sleep Disorders**

# 13

# Contents

Introduction	121
Evaluation and Management	122 122
Impact	123
References	124

### Abstract

The circadian rhythm is the major determinant of sleep and is regulated by an internal biological clock over a 24-h period. Insomnia is common in elderly people, and chronic insomnia is more common in this group. The changes in the sleep-wake patterns in insomnia have been attributed to the physiological changes that are part of normal ageing and age-related disturbances of the circadian sleep-wake rhythm. A careful sleep history is fundamental to the diagnosis and should include duration, quality, acceptable times (times of retiring and final morning awakening), frequency and duration of daytime naps. Careful assessment of environmental factors is necessary. The existence of medical and psychiatric conditions and primary sleep disorders such as sleep apnoea and neuromuscular dysfunctions should be identified, and the conditions addressed.

#### Keywords

Circadian rhythm · Insomnia · Hypnotics · Benzodiazepines

# Introduction

The circadian rhythm is the major determinant of sleep and is regulated by an internal biological clock over a 24-h period [1]. The important factors which determine the amount and timing of sleep and sleep architecture (sleep stages) are the circadian rhythms, environment and time awake [2]. Two epidemiological studies found a high prevalence of insomnia in those over 60 years, especially among women [3]. However true sleep disorders are less prevalent in older people [4]. The elderly manifest early morning awakening, increased night-time wakefulness and increased fragmentation of sleep periods with corresponding decrease in total sleep time [5] that impedes daytime performance and optimal functioning. There are two distinct forms of sleep apnoea, obstructive (OAS) and central, and the former is more common. Disorders of partial arousal and those that interfere with sleep stage transitions are known as parasomnias. They occur during transition from wakefulness and NREM sleep or wakefulness and

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 8

REM sleep. Two sleep-related disorders, the restless leg syndrome (RLS) and the periodic limb movement disorder (PLMD), affect the elderly [6] with increasing severity.

### **Evaluation and Management**

A careful sleep history is fundamental to the diagnosis and should include duration, quality, acceptable times (times of retiring and final morning awakening), frequency and duration of daytime naps. Excessive daytime sleep should be avoided and daytime naps restricted. About 50% of the elderly have insomnia; it is undertreated and nonpharmacological treatments are underused [7]. Careful assessment of environmental factors such as noise, light, temperature, bedding, etc., use of stimulants (caffeine, alcohol), use and misuse of sleeping tablets and social activity is necessary. The existence of medical and psychiatric conditions and primary sleep disorders such as sleep apnoea and neuromuscular dysfunctions should be identified, and the conditions addressed. The high prevalence of insomnia in the elderly is largely due to the frequent use of multiple medications together with medical and psychosocial comorbidities rather than ageing per se [8]. It is important to identify whether the insomnia is a primary or secondary condition [9]. In cases of suspected primary sleep disorders and sleep apnoea, specialist referral should be considered [10]. In mild and moderate insomnia, improved sleep hygiene will contribute to symptomatic relief [11].

Among the older people with sleep complaints, sleep maintenance rather than sleep initiation is the most common repetitive problem [12, 13]. According to Groulx [14] about one third of the patients who complain of difficulty in sleeping experience sleep patterns that are physiologically normal for their age. They require simple explanation and assurance. An additional third have problems related to underlying medical and psychiatric conditions which should be treated accordingly. The remaining third benefit from either behavioural modifications or medications [15]. The former teaches new sleep behaviours and ways to make the sleep environment more conducive to sleep. For most elderly, the short to immediate half-life benzodiazepines such as low-dose triazolam or temazepam are preferred [14]. The longer-acting agents have been shown to result in high risk of falls and hip fractures [15]. The newer non-benzodiazepine hypnotics, for instance, zaleplon and zopiclone, are very short acting with half-lives of 1 and 5 h, respectively. They have better side effect profiles, and zaleplon is effective at initiating sleep, whereas zopiclone is useful in patients with difficulty in falling asleep or staying asleep. Zaleplon does not appear to cause residual sedation or rebound insomnia [15]. Both these hypnotics tend to suppress slow-wave sleep (restorative aspect of sleep) less than the benzodiazepines [16].

### Hypersomnias-Narcolepsy

Narcolepsy is a sleep disorder characterized by uncontrollable episodes of falling asleep during the daytime. The age of onset is between 15 and 30 years. In one review of 41 consecutive patients, 38% were in their 60s and 70s [17]. According to Atttarian [18], those that occur later are due to failure in recognizing the disease at an earlier age rather than late onset. Those that occur later in life are usually associated with Parkinson's disease or multiple sclerosis and are referred to as secondary narcolepsy [18]. All four symptoms are usually present in less than 50% of the cases.

#### Diagnosis

In the elderly especially, there is a delay in the diagnosis. Complicating matters are the elderly suffer from sleep problems associated with other physical and health effects of numerous medications they are usually on and normal age-related changes in sleep patterns [19, 20]. The excessive sleepiness in the elderly may be misjudged as attention-seeking or opting out behaviour, laziness, boredom or depression [21].

#### Treatment

Narcolepsy in the elderly may not need aggressive treatment [20] which has to be used with caution. Stimulants such as Ritalin (methylphenidate) and Dexedrine (dextroamphetamine) have been approved for treatment. Others such as Provigil (modafinil) have been approved, but their effectiveness and safety have not been established [20].

### Impact

The elderly manifest early morning awakening, increased night-time wakefulness and increased fragmentation of sleep periods with corresponding decrease in total sleep time that impedes daytime performance and optimal functioning. There is increased daytime sleepiness which affects the quality of life and has an effect on daytime activities [22] resulting in societal [23–25] and economic burden [26]. The total direct and indirect costs of insomnia were estimated between \$30 and \$35 billion annually [22]. A large proportion of the costs due to insomnia was attributed to common problems related to workplaces [25] such as work-related absences and reduced productivity [27]. Sleep disorders have been implicated with increased mortality [28] by affecting the quality of life not only due to excessive daytime sleepiness but also to physical, psychological and cognitive problems [29]. Sleep disorders may contribute to cognitive decline [30]. Other adverse effects include falls and aggravation of existing conditions such as heart disease and diabetes [23]. Poor sleep can have harmful outcomes in general well-being required for successful ageing [31], and poor subjective quality of sleep has been associated with risk of death by suicide during a 10-year period [32]. About half the number of elderly with sleep disorders are admitted to long-term care [33], and falls related injuries are significant factors for placement [29] (Box 1).

### Box 1 Key Points: Sleep Disorders

The elderly manifest early morning awakening, increased night-time wakefulness and increased fragmentation of sleep **Box 1 Key Points: Sleep Disorders** (continued) periods with corresponding decrease in total sleep time [5].

There are two distinct forms of sleep apnoea, obstructive (OAS) and central, and the former is more common.

Disorders of partial arousal and those that interfere with sleep stage transitions are known as parasomnias. They occur during transition from wakefulness and NREM sleep or wakefulness and REM sleep.

Two sleep-related disorders, the restless leg syndrome (RLS) and the periodic limb movement disorder (PLMD), affect the elderly [6] with increasing severity.

Among the older people with sleep complaints, sleep maintenance rather than sleep initiation is the most common repetitive problem [12, 13].

According to Groulx [14], about one third of the patients who complain of difficulty in sleeping experience sleep patterns that are physiologically normal for their age.

For most elderly, the short to immediate half-life benzodiazepines such as low-dose triazolam or temazepam are preferred [14].

The longer-acting agents have been shown to result in high risk of falls and hip fractures [15].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of narcolepsy except:
  - A. Narcolepsy is uncontrollable episodes of falling asleep during daytime.
  - B. Cataplexy, sleep waking and hypnagogic and hypnopompic hallucinations are associated with narcolepsy.
  - C. It is associated with restless leg syndrome.
  - D. When it occurs in late life, it is usually associated with diseases such as Parkinson' disease.
- The following in relation to non-rapid eye movement (NREM) parasomnia are true except:
  - A. Sleep walking

- B. Bruxism
- C. Uncontrollable episodes of falling asleep during daytime
- D. Restless leg syndrome

### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C; 2 = C

# References

- Townsend-Roccichelli J, Sanford JT, VandeWaa E. Managing sleep disorders in the elderly. The Nurse Practitioner: The Am J Primary Health Care. 2010;35 (5):30–37.
- Waterhouse J, Fukuda Y, Morita T. Daily rhythms of the sleep-wake cycle. J Physiol Anthropol. 2012;13:31:5. https://doi.org/10.1186/1880-6805-31-5.
- Karacan I, Thornby JI, Anch M. Prevalence of sleep disturbance in a primarily urban Florida county.Soc Sci Med. 1976;27:239–2
- Bombois S, Derambure P, Pasquier F, Monaca C. Sleep disorders in aging and dementia. J Nutr Health Aging. 2010'14(3):212–7.
- Ancoli-Israel Epidemiology of sleep disorders. Clin Geriatr Med.1989.5:347–362.
- Prinz PN, Vitiello MV, Raskind MA, Thorphy MJ. Geriatric: Sleep disorders and aging. The New Eng J Med. 1990;323: 320–326.
- Kamel NS, Gammack JK. Insomnia in the elderly: cause approach and treatment. Am J Med 2006;119:463–469.
- Bloom HG, Ahmed I, Alessi CA, Ancoli-Israel S, Buysse DJ, Kryger MH, et al. Evidenc-based recommendations for the assessment and management of sleep disorders in older persns. J Am Geriatr. Soc. 2009;57(5):761–89.
- Martin J, Shochat T, Ancoli-Israel S. Assessment and treatment of sleep disturbances in older adults. Clin Psychol Rev. 2000;20:783–805.
- McCall WV. Sleep in the elderly: Burden Diagnosis and Treatment. J Clin Psychiatry. 2004;6(1){9–20.
- Roszkowska J, Geraci SA. Management of insomnia in the geriatric patient. Am J Med. 2010;123: 1087–1090.
- Webb WB. Sleep in older persons: sleep structures of 50- to 60 year-old men and women. J Gerontol .1982;37:58–586.
- Foley DJ, Monjan AA, Brown SL, Simonsick EM, Wallae RB, Blazer DG.. Sleep complaints among elderly persons. Psychiatr Serv. 1995;46:49–55.
- Groulx B. Management of sleep disorders in the elderly. Therapeutic Update. 1999;7(4):3–8.

- Ancoli-Israel S. Insomnia in the elderly: a review for the primary care practitioner. Sleep 2000;23 Suppl 1:S23–30.
- Anonymous .Hypnotic drugs. Med Litt Drugs Ther. 2000;42:71–73.
- Rye DB,Dihenia B,Weissman JD, Epstein CM, Bliwise DL. Presentation of Narcolepsy after 40. Neurology. 1998;50:459–465.
- Attaruian H. Narcolepsy in the older adult. In Goswami M, Pando-Perumal SR, Thorpy eds. Narcolepsy: A Clinical Guide.New York: Humana Press; 2009:69–76.
- Wolkove N, Elkholy O, Baltzan M, Palayew M. Sleep and aging: 1. Sleep disorders commonly found in older people. CMAJ. 2007;176:1299–1304.
- Feldman NT. Article: Narcolepsy: Diagnosis and treatment in the elderly. http://www.narcolepsynetwork.org/ 2010/06/article-narcolepsy-diagnosis-and-treatment.
- Stores G. Misdiagnosing sleep disorders as primary psychiatric conditions. Advances in psychiatric treatment. 2003;9:69–77.
- Chilcott LA, Shapiro CM. The socioeconomic impact of insomnia. An overview. Pharmaeconomics .1996;10 Suppl 1;1–14.
- Rosekind MR, Gregory KB. Insomnia risks and costs, health, safety and quality of life. Am J Manag. Care 2010;16(8):617–26.
- Leger D, Bayon V. The consequences of insomnia on work economics accidents costs and Hr-QoL. Sleep Med Rev 2010;14(6):320–89.
- Metlaena A, Leger D, Choudat D. Socioeconomic impact of insomnia in working populations. Ind Health. 2005;43(1):11–9.
- Vaughan McCall W. Sleep in the elderly: burden, diagnosis and management. J Clin Psychiatry 2004;6 (1):9–20.
- Daley M, Marin CM, LeBlanc M, Gregoire JP, Savard J. The economic burden of insomnia: direct and indirect costs for individuals with insomnia syndrome. Sleep. 2001;32(1):55–64.
- Gentili A, Brannon GE. Geriatric sleep disorder. Background: http://emedicine.medsacpe.com/article/292498\_ overview. Accessed 21 December 2015.
- Anesli-Israel S. Insomnia in the elderly: a review for primary care physician. Sleep. 2030;23 Suppl 1:S23-S30.
- Cricco M, Simon sick EM, F Goley DJ. The impact of insomnia on cognitive functioning in older adults. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2001;209:1185–1189.
- Reynolds CFIII, Regestein O, Nowell PD, et al. Treatment of insomnia in the elderly. Salzman C, Clinical Geriatrics Psychopharmacology. 3rd Baltimore MD. Williams & Wilkins. 1998: 395–416.
- 32. Bernert RA, Turvey CL, Conwell Y, Juiner TE, Association of poor subjective sleep quality with risk of death by suicide during a 10-year period. JAMA Psychiatry. 2014;71(10):1129–1137.
- Sanford JC. Tolerance of debility in elderly dependents by supporters at home: its significance for hospital practice. Br Med J. 1975;3:471–473.

# Part III

# Disorders of the Digestive Tract in the Elderly

Few gastrointestinal functions decline to any significant level as a result of old age. Nevertheless, in older people there is a decrease in the gastrointestinal reserves which make them extremely vulnerable to minor insults and decompensation can occur rapidly. Part III reviews the more common conditions in the elderly such as dysphagia, gastroesophageal reflux disease, peptic ulcer, colorectal cancer, inflammatory bowel disease, and infectious diarrhea. There are two main subcategories of dysphagia namely oropharyngeal dysphagia and esophageal dysphagia involving different phases of swallowing. Esophageal motility disorders usually present with dysphagia and chest pain and associated with a variety of abnormal manometric abnormalities. GORD is caused by failure of the lower esophageal sphincter (LES). The greatest concern with GORD is the development of complications. Barrett's esophagus is common in the middle-aged and the elderly. Worldwide the incidence of peptic ulcer disease and their bleeding complications are increasing in the old-aged population. The main cause of peptic ulcers is Helicobacter pylori infection. Peptic ulcer disease is a huge burden on health-care economics. The prevailing belief is that colorectal cancer is the result of accumulation of both mutations and epigenetic modifications of several genes. Colorectal cancer causes considerable physical and psychological morbidity. The inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD) - ulcerative colitis (UC) and Crohn's disease (CD) - are chronic progressive and debilitating diseases associated with substantial impact on the daily lives of affected individuals. A number of medications are available such as corticosteroids (oral and topical), 5-aminosalicylates, immunomodulators, antibiotics, and biological agents. GI bleeding is associated with higher rates of hospitalization, increased morbidity and mortality in the elderly than in the young, and is a common medical emergency. Abdominal pain can be due to many causes and the underlying pathology could be due to an infection, mechanical obstruction, biliary disease, malignancy, and gastrointestinal ischemia. Clostridium difficile is the most common cause of nosocomial diarrhea and remains a disease of the elderly.



14

# The Oesophagus and Oesophageal Disorders

# Contents

Introduction	128
Oesophageal Disorders Oropharyngeal Dysphagia Obstructive Oropharyngeal Dysphagia Laryngopharyngeal Reflux(LPR) Oesophageal Dysphagia	128 129 129 130 130
Gastro-oesophageal Reflux Disease (GORD)	131
Symptomatology	132
Diagnosis	132
Treatment	133
Secondary Motility Disorders Obstructive (Mechanical) Diverticula of the Oesophagus Differential Diagnosis of Dysphagia	135 136 136 137
Evaluation of Dysphagia	137
Impact	137
References	139

### Abstract

The three main symptoms of oesophageal disease or disorder are dysphagia, noncardiac chest pain and heartburn. Oropharyngeal dysphagia and oesophageal dysphagia often present as a symptom of a larger disease process and are a secondary diagnosis. Stroke is a leading cause of oropharyngeal dysphagia. Oesophageal dysphagia is caused by disordered motility or is a result of obstruction to the passage of the food bolus through the oesophagus to the stomach. Oesophageal dysphagia is basically due to either motility disorders (primary or secondary) or to mechanical obstruction (intrinsic or extrinsic). The prevalence of gastro-oesophageal reflux disease (GORD) increases with age and the elderly are more likely to develop severe disease. The greatest concern with GORD is the development of complications. Barrett's oesophagus is common in the middle-aged and the elderly. The primary goal in the management of GORD is to promote the healing of the damaged oesophagus, by suppression of acid secretion, alleviating the symptoms, and preventing complications. The review summarises the main group of oesophageal disorders with the main focus on their effects and/or adverse effects.

### Keywords

Oropharyngeal dysphagia · Oesophageal dysphagia · Gastro-oesophageal reflux disease · Proton-pump inhibitors (PPI)

# Introduction

Normal swallowing is divided into three phases, namely, oral phase, pharyngeal phase and oesophageal phase. The basic mechanisms that make up swallowing are bolus preparation, lubrication, oral delivery, closure of the palate, closure of the airway, pharyngeal propulsion and upper oesophageal sphincter opening [1].

Oral phase includes oral preparation. In this phase, the food is chewed mixed with saliva and made into a bolus. The back of the tongue is raised to keep the bolus in the oral cavity. The duration of this portion of the oral phase varies [2, 3]. The prepared bolus is transported from the anterior to the posterior oral cavity. The posterior part of the tongue is retracted and raised against the hard palate [3]. The oral phase is voluntary and ends when the bolus passes the anterior faucial pillars and touches the pharyngeal wall, and the tongue forces the bolus into the pharynx. This part of the oral phase lasts between 0.7 and 1.2 s [4].

During the pharyngeal phase, the bolus is voluntarily pushed upwards and backwards into the oropharynx by the tongue. The larynx ascends and moves forwards by the pull of the suprahyoid muscles. The palatopharyngeal muscles partially close the mouth from the pharynx so as to prevent the bolus sliding back into the mouth. Once in the oropharynx, the mechanism is involuntary. This phase lasts for about a second. The soft palate is elevated blocking off the nasopharynx, and laryngeal closure begins from bottom up and the epiglottis moves over the laryngeal opening protesting the airway [2, 3]. The pharyngeal phase lasts for about 0.6 s [4]. This phase involves the motor and sensory tracts of the cranial nerves IX and X. The larynx lowers and the cricopharyngeal muscle contracts to prevent reflux.

Oesophageal phase begins with the bolus being carried by peristalsis through the oesophagus with some help from gravity towards the cardiac sphincter. The cardiac sphincter relaxes in response to muscle contractions of the oesophagus and swallowing and remains relaxed till the food bolus is propelled into the stomach. This is under the control of the brainstem (medulla) and the myenteric plexus. This phase usually lasts 8–20 s but is slower in the elderly [2, 3].

### **Oesophageal Disorders**

The four main symptoms of oesophageal disease or disorder are dysphagia, noncardiac chest pain, heartburn [5] and regurgitation. About 2–5% of patients seen in the emergency department have noncardiac chest pain (NCCP) [6]. Population studies estimate the prevalence of NCCP as ranging between 19.5% and 33% [7, 8]. Using symptom-based descriptions, the prevalence of heartburn and regurgitation was found to be 19.8% over a 1-year period [9]. In a longitudinal study of GORD with heartburn as a cardinal symptom, Kotzam et al. [10] found an incidence of 5.4 per 1,000 persons.

Oral abnormalities including difficulty ingesting, controlling and delivering bolus relative to swallowing initiation were seen in 63% [11]. Pharyngeal dysfunction consisting of bolus retention and lingual propulsion or pharyngeal constrictor paralysis was seen in 29%. Thirtynine percent showed pharyngoesophageal segment abnormalities; mostly cricopharyngeal muscle dysfunction and minor abnormalities of oesophageal function were seen in 36% [11]. Deficits in neurological function caused by true central nervous system degenerative processes and cerebrovascular accidents have to be

differentiated from age-related changes [12] and can be difficult.

Oropharyngeal dysphagia and oesophageal dysphagia often present as a symptom of a larger disease process and are a secondary diagnosis.

### **Oropharyngeal Dysphagia**

Oropharyngeal dysphagia results from disturbances in the oropharyngeal physiology such as poor tongue movement in chewing, reduced peristalsis in the pharynx, reduced laryngeal elevation or closure and cricopharyngeal dysfunction [13]. The dysphagia in the elderly is most often oropharyngeal, and the common basis for oropharyngeal dysphagia in the elderly is neurological disease [14] especially stroke Parkinson's disease and [15], advanced dementia among others or, to obstructive lesions, tumours, Zenker's diverticulum, anterior mediastinal masses and external structural lesions. Exacerbation of COPD is a significant presentation of patients with oro-oesophageal disorders [16].

### **Neuromuscular Disorders**

In pseudobulbar palsy, the muscles of swallowing and talking controlled by the lower cranial nerves, IX, X and XII, are bilaterally impaired, and is the result of an upper motor lesion involving the corticobulbar pathways in the pyramidal tract. Examples are bilateral hemispheric infarction, multiple sclerosis, motor neurone disease and high brainstem tumours [17].

Bulbar palsy refers to bilateral impairment of function of the lower cranial nerves IX, X and XII which occurs due to lower motor neurone lesion either at the nuclear level or in the medulla or from bilateral lesions of the lower cranial nerves outside the brainstem. Examples are medullary infarction, motor neurone disease, syringobulbia, Guillain-Barre syndrome, poliomyelitis, Lyme disease and brainstem tumours [17].

Stroke is a leading cause of oropharyngeal dysphagia [15] and affects 37–45% using cursory techniques, 51–55% with clinical testing and 64–78% with instrumental testing [18]. A third

of the patients with stroke are admitted to rehabilitation [19]. Bilateral corticobulbar tract damage or a brainstem lesion is usually considered to be the cause of the dysphagia in stroke. But it is known to occur in stroke resulting in unilateral hemispheric lesions but is prominent brainstem stroke [18]. Some of the victims recover soon from the swallowing disorder, while others do not (Table 1).

Infective and inflammatory disorders – Guillain-Barre syndrome is a rapidly progressive form of inflammatory polyneuropathy. In the severe form of the disease, more than half the patients have weakness of the oropharyngeal and facial muscles.

### **Insidious Onset**

Motor neurone disease - Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis is a rapidly progressive disease where speech and swallowing disorders parallel each other. Parkinson's disease is a progressive disorder and affects 1% of the population above the age of 50 years. Multiple sclerosis has a variable presentation, and dysphagia occurs in the pharyngeal phase of swallowing. In myasthenia gravis, the difficulty in swallowing occurs towards the end of the meals. In primary muscle disorders, the dystrophies of the dysphagia can result from spasm of the superior constrictor muscles or the cricopharyngeal muscles. In several of the autoimmune disorders such as systemic sclerosis, systemic lupus erythematosus, dermatomyositis and Sjogren's and mixed connective tissue disorders, there is a high incidence of dysphagia.

### **Obstructive Oropharyngeal Dysphagia**

Causes include neoplastic processes involving the nasopharynx, Zenker's diverticulum and pharyngeal diverticulum that arises from the posterior hypopharynx above the cricopharyngeal muscle. Most individuals with a diagnosis of Zenker's diverticulum are in the sixth to eighth decades of life [20]. Oropharyngeal dysphagia is a common presentation. And a crepitus may be felt in the neck. Oesophageal webs are most frequent in the hypopharynx.

Pseudobulbar palsy	Bulbar palsy
Dysphagia	Nasal regurgitation
Yes	Difficulty in chewing
	Choking on liquids
	No
Slow, thick	Nasal
Normal or exaggerated	Absent
Small, stiff, spastic	Wasted, fasciculations
Brisk	Normal or absent
UMN lesions of limbs	LMN lesions of limbs
	Pseudobulbar palsy         Dysphagia         Yes         Slow, thick         Normal or exaggerated         Small, stiff, spastic         Brisk         UMN lesions of limbs

Table 1 Distinguishing features between pseudobulbar and bulbar palsies

### Laryngopharyngeal Reflux(LPR)

LPR is the result of upper oesophageal sphincter dysfunction. In a study of 113 patients with laryngeal and voice disorders, 50% of the entire study population had pH-documented reflux [21]. Compared to white patients, the prevalence of pH-documented LPR was low in the Chinese [22]. There is a high incidence of LPR in patients with head and neck cancer [23]. Otolaryngologists have identified 4–10% with symptoms and signs consistent with reflux [24, 25]. LPR results from backflow of gastric contents (acid and pepsin) resulting in mucosal damage [26, 27] into the larynx and pharynx.

### Symptomatology

Patients often have a burning sensation in the throat with excessive clearing of the throat, persistent cough and hoarseness. Other symptoms may include feeling of lump in the throat, sensation of postnasal drip and trouble swallowing. Examination may reveal posterior laryngitis. There is no burning sensation in the lower chest as in GORD.

### **Oesophageal Dysphagia**

Oesophageal dysphagia is caused by disordered motility or as a result of obstruction to the passage of the food bolus through the oesophagus to the stomach [15]. Oesophageal dysphagia is basically due to either motility disorders (primary or

 Table 2
 Causes of oesophageal dysphagia

I Motility disorders
I. Primary
Achalasia
Diffuse oesophageal spasm
'Nutcracker oesophagus'
Non-specific oesophageal motility dysfunction
Hypertensive lower oesophageal sphincter
II Secondary
Scleroderma and other connective tissue disorders
Chagas' disease
Diabetes mellitus
Chronic idiopathic intestinal pseudo-obstruction
Neuromuscular disorders of striated muscle
II Obstructive (mechanical)
I Intrinsic
Benign and malignant tumours
Oesophageal webs
Oesophageal diverticula
Peptic strictures
Lower oesophageal (Schatzki's) ring
Foreign bodies
II Extrinsic
Mediastinal abnormalities
Compressed by vascular structures
Cervical osteoarthritis

Information sources: [31], [33], [36], [63], [64], [70], [71]

secondary) [28] or to mechanical obstruction (intrinsic or extrinsic) [15] (Table 2).

### **Primary Motility Disorders**

Oesophageal motility disorders usually present with dysphagia and chest pain [29] and associated with a variety of abnormal manometric abnormalities [30]. I. Achalasia is a disease of oesophageal motility [31] and is characterised by incomplete relaxation of the cardiac sphincter and reduced peristalsis in the mid- and lower oesophagus and increased lower oesophageal sphincter pressure. It results from degeneration of the myenteric plexus of the oesophagus [32] leading to denervation of the oesophageal muscle.

The onset is insidious and progressive with dysphagia for both liquids and solids. Other symptoms may include regurgitation of undigested food and nocturnal cough. Although usually painless in some, it may resemble diffuse oesophageal spasm with substernal pain. There is progressive dilatation of the oesophagus. Respiratory complications include cough and aspiration pneumonitis and in long-standing cases weight loss and evidence of malnutrition. A very unusual complication is oesophageal cancer [29].

Diagnosis is confirmed by barium swallow which shows dilatation of the oesophagus with a smooth tapered narrowing of the distal end resembling a 'bird beak' [29] and or by oesophageal manometry. Endoscopy should be performed to rule out carcinoma at the distal end, and there is increased resistance to the passage of the endoscope at the cardia.

II. Diffuse oesophageal spasm (DES) is more appropriate to describe as distal oesophageal spasm37 and is characterised by replacement of normal peristalsis by phasic nonpropulsive contractions. It is found in less than 5% of the patients undergoing oesophageal motility testing [33]. Intermittent dysphagia for solids and liquids often accompanied by chest pain [34] may resemble angina. The pain is variable and is often precipitated by foods or hot or cold beverages. However it may occur spontaneously and in the absence of dysphagia may be confused with angina. Over many years it may evolve into achalasia for in some cases malfunction of the lower oesophageal sphincter occurs. Barium X-rays show nonpropulsive contractions giving the appearance of a corkscrew. Oesophageal manometry provides the most sensitive test. Edrophonium injected during oesophageal manometry can provoke contractions [35].

*Nutcracker oesophagus (NE)* is characterised by oesophageal contractions that are coordinated but with an excessive amplitude. Food can generally pass down the oesophagus, but pain is common [36]. It can affect all age groups, but it is more common in the elderly, and it occurs more in women than in men [36]; prevalence is rising.

# Gastro-oesophageal Reflux Disease (GORD)

The prevalence of GORD in the western world is 10–20% [37, 38] and is less in Asia [39], and the prevalence in urban population from Northern India is 16.2%, similar to other industrial countries [40]. In a survey in the UK, 28.7% of the respondents had GORD symptoms of either heartburn or acid regurgitation on more than six occasions in the previous year [41]. The prevalence of GORD increases with age and the elderly are more likely to develop severe disease.

In the elderly, age-related changes such decreased salivary secretions, reduced or loss of lower oesophageal sphincter tone, diminished oesophageal motility and gastric acid hyper-secretion may lead to GORD. The 'classical' GORD is referred to as erosive GORD. A non-erosive or negative endoscopy reflux disease is now recognised (NERD) and constitutes about 60% of all GORD [41] (Box 1).

Box 1 Predisposing Factors
Hiatus hernia
Obesity
Smoking
Excessive alcohol ingestion
High levels of caffeine consumption
Drugs
Family history

# Symptomatology

Classical symptoms of GORD are heartburn, acid regurgitation [41, 42], noncardiac chest pain and some difficulty in swallowing and burning feeling originating in the region of the stomach or lower chest and ascending up to the neck. It is often aggravated by large meals especially at night or by meals high in fat. In others it is brought about by recumbency or exercise. Regurgitated material is tasted in the mouth and swallowed back. Many experience high epigastric and substernal pain and globus sensation in 25-50% of cases [43]. Pain on swallowing and excessive salivation are less common. Other extraoesophageal symptoms include chronic cough, laryngitis, asthma, sinusitis, erosion of dental enamel, dental hypersensitivity and damaged teeth [44]. GORD was the third leading cause of chronic cough after sinus conditions and aspiration accounting for 21% of cases [45]. Compared to the young and adult patients, the symptoms of GORD are different in the elderly, and oesophagitis is more severe [46].

The greatest concern with GORD is the development of complications. Barrett's oesophagus is common in the middle-aged and the elderly. There is replacement of the normal squamous epithelium by columnar epithelium or intestinal metaplasia of the oesophageal mucosa. Peptic strictures and peptic ulcers may develop and malignant transformation may arise from the metaplastic columnar epithelium. It presents as dysphagia from the oesophageal stricture or less commonly bleeding from the oesophageal ulcer. Heartburn is often absent.

### Diagnosis

A detailed history is vital and a high degree of suspicion is necessary to make a diagnosis [46]. Investigations include barium swallow X-ray, response to omeprazole, oesophageal manometry, oesophagogastroduodenoscopy (EGD) and 24 h oesophageal pH monitoring. The response to treatment with PPI is as sensitive as 24 h pH monitoring in the diagnosis of GORD. Endoscopy is required for patients with alarming symptoms, new or persistent symptoms (Box 2). According to the Gastroenterological Society of Australia (GESA) [48], endoscopy should be reserved for the following (see Box 3).

#### Box 2 Alarm symptoms

Age >55 years Family history of upper GI cancer Unexplained weight loss New-onset dyspepsia GI bleeding Dysphagia Odynophagia Unexplained iron deficiency anaemia Persistent vomiting Information sources: De Vault [47].

Box 3 GESA \*guidelines for endoscopy Alarm symptoms Diagnostic uncertainty Symptoms not responding to initial treatment Long-standing troublesome symptoms Symptoms in older people especially Asian population Preoperative assessment То detect and manage Barrett's oesophagitis Reassure when anxiety persists about diagnosis \*Gastroenterological Society of Australia [48]

Oesophagoscopy provides accurate diagnosis of oesophagitis with or without haemorrhage. There are several classifications of the severity of the oesophagitis. The Los Angeles classification describes four grades of oesophagitis severity based on the oesophageal lesions referred to as mucosal breaks [49]. However, it does not describe in detail the features of severe or complicated oesophagitis. The MUSE (M, metaplasia; U, ulceration; S, stricture; and E, erosion) system overcomes this and provides clear descriptions of the endoscopic findings [50].

### Treatment

The primary goal in the management of GORD is to promote the healing of the damaged oesophagus, by suppression acid secretion, alleviating the symptoms and preventing complications and to improve [51]. The management of GORD requires a combination of lifestyle changes, pharmacological measures and occasionally surgery in selected patients [52]. A vast number of the patients can be symptom controlled at the selfcare and primary care levels that include posturing (avoiding slouching, lying on the left side, lying down with head elevated) and size and timing of meals among others.

The lifestyle changes which includes cessation of smoking; avoidance of alcohol, caffeine and chocolate; weight reduction; and avoidance of large and late and fatty meals should be integrated at all stages and from the very beginning when therapy begins. Majority of the patients require pharmacological therapy, and this varies according to the severity of symptoms [53]. There are a number of drugs used in the management of GORD, the over-the-counter drugs (antacids, alginic acid and gastric H<sub>2</sub> receptor blockers), prokinetic drugs and the proton-pump inhibitors (PPI). Most of the patients respond to general measures and simple antacids if GORD is mild. The antacids and alginics do not change the underlying amount of acid secretion nor prevent complications and hence are used as a temporary measure in the treatment of mild symptoms. The different drugs in the class of H<sub>2</sub> receptor blockers vary slightly in their potencies and onset of action. In the elderly, PPIs are more effective in healing and reducing oesophagitis compared to H2 blockers.

The PPIs are considered the most effective and safe in the short term [54] and should be used in all cases except perhaps if the disease is mild. The PPIs omeprazole, pantoprazole and lansoprazole and the new-generation PPIs, esomeprazole and rabeprazole, are widely used for the treatment of GORD [55]. The first-generation PPIs do not achieve a sustained suppression of acid secretion [56]. There are differences in the hepatic metabolism of these drugs – variability of acid suppression, drug interactions and possibly clinical efficacy [54, 55]. Several studies have shown that PPIs effectively heal erosive oesophagitis at 8 weeks with an efficacy of 80% or greater [57, 58, 59]. PPIs have also been shown to be more effective than H2 receptor blockers in relieving symptoms and mucosal healing [60] and produce faster and more complete symptom relief [50]. For severe GORD, continuous maintenance therapy with PPIs is the standard of care [53], but some may respond to intermittent short courses [53] (Table 3).

Several professional organisations have produced guidelines for the diagnosis and management of GORD – the American Gastroenterological Association Institute [61], Gastroenterological Society of Australia [48], American College of Gastroenterology, the Gstaad Guidelines and NICE. The updated Gstaad new algorithm separated care levels into self, primary and secondary. In the vast majority of patients, the reflux of the symptoms can be controlled at self- and primary care levels [61].

Based on these guidelines, an algorithm for the management of GORD is presented (Fig. 1). There are two approaches to managing GORD, 'step-up' and 'step-down'. The principles of 'step-up' and 'step-down' are often driven by cost considerations. 'Step-up' therapy starts with antacids + lifestyle modifications and if symptoms are not controlled and if there is no response to a PPI, an H<sub>2</sub> antagonist is given. In the case of 'stepdown' therapy, PPI and subsequently an H<sub>2</sub> antagonist are given once symptoms are controlled. With 'step-up' therapy, the initial costs are low and avoid overtreatment, but the patient may continue to have symptoms. With 'step-down' therapy, there is higher initial cost, but there is rapid symptom relief. In a randomised open-label pilot study with omeprazole, the investigators found that 'stepdown' approach gave a statistically significant increase in the clinical effectiveness compared to 'step-up' compared with 'step-up' approach in terms of relief of symptoms [62]. However, there is no clear evidence to endorse either treatment strategy [44].

Drug and brand names	Mechanism of action	Adverse effects
I.Proton-pump inhibitors (	PPI)	
Omeprazole-Losec, Omez Pantoprazole- Somac, Pantazol Lansoprazole-Zoton, Levant	Blocks irreversibly the H+/K+ ATPase enzyme system of the gastric parietal cells- acting at the source of acid production Do not have rapid or sustained suppression	common to all PPI -gastrointestinal -nausea, dairrhoea, abdominal pain less commonly- anxiety, depression long term-hypomagnaesmia, <i>C difficile</i> infection
Second generation Esomeprazole- <i>Nexium</i> <i>Esoto</i> Dexalamsoprazole- <i>Kapidex</i> Rabeprazole- Pariet, <i>Rebol</i>	similar properties as above plus lower oxidative hepatic metabolism rate decreased rate of drug interactions, possibly better efficiency	lower risk of drug-drug interactions
II. Gastro H2-receptor bl	ockers	
Cimetidine - <i>Tagamet</i> Famotidine - <i>Pepcidine</i> Ranitidine - Zantac Nizatidine - <i>Tazac</i>	Blocks the histamine receptor in the parietal cells inhibiting basal gastric secretion	Gastrointestinal disturbance; altered liver function tests headache, dizziness, constipation, diarrhoea skin rashes, interacts with alcohol; potential drug reactions with cimetidine
III. Antacids	neutralizes gastric acid thereby reducing acidity	
Calcium salts - <i>calcium carbonate</i> Aluminium salts -Aluminium hyroxide Magnesium salts Sodium		GI upset, acid rebound Milk-alkali syndrome (high doses) constipation,accumulates in renal impairment, hypophosphotaemia diarrhoea,accumulares with renal impairment Milk-alkali syndrome in high doses
IV. Alginic acid -Gaviscon	forms a thick gel coating on surface of stomach contents -preventing them from refluxing into the oesphagus	diarrhoea,nausea, vomiting
V.Prokinetic agents Metoclopromide	Increase gastric emptying and lowers oesophageal sphincter	neurological- extrapyramidal effects; -tardive dyskinesia
Domepromide		hypoprolactaemia,gynecomastia. extrapyramidal effects
VI. Sucralfate -Carafate	Forms a viscous like paste capable of acting as an acid buffer	constipation, flatulence, xerostomia bezoar formation

### Table 3 Pharmacotherapy in GORD



Fig. 1 Management of GORD

### **Secondary Motility Disorders**

Apart from the primary motility disorders which are more infrequent, the secondary motility disturbances are associated with neuromuscular diseases; connective tissue disorders and endocrine disorders are more common in the elderly and in patients with multiple morbidities [63]. Secondary oesophageal motility disorders can be caused by Chagas' disease, scleroderma and other connective tissue disorders, chronic idiopathic pseudoobstruction, diabetes mellitus, myxoedema, alcoholism and multiple sclerosis.

- I. Scleroderma. Occasionally patients with scleroderma and in some instances with systemic lupus erythematosus do exhibit swallowing problems which are posture related. It can be demonstrated by swallowing in the recumbent position. In scleroderma dysphagia is caused initially by impaired oesophageal motility but later can result from gastro-oesophageal reflux and secondary stricture formation.
- II. Chagas' disease is caused by infection with *Trypanosoma cruzi* which is characterised by cardiomyopathy and megaoesophagus or megacolon. It is found in South America. About one-third of the patients develop dilatation at different locations in the gastrointestinal tract such as megaoesophagus and megacolon [64]. This is caused by enteric nervous system injury by *T. cruzi* [65].

### **Obstructive (Mechanical)**

Patients with mechanical obstruction complain of difficulties in swallowing during the transport of solid food down the oesophagus once it has passed the upper oesophageal sphincter.

Oesophageal carcinoma is one of the most common cancers in the world, and there is a wide geographical variation in its prevalence. About 90% of the oesophageal cancers are squamous carcinoma, but adenocarcinoma of the lower end of the oesophagus and stomach cardia is increasing [66]. In Australia oesophageal cancer represents 1.2% of all causes and is responsible for 2.1% of cancer deaths [67]. Most patients with adenocarcinoma of the distal oesophagus would have had Barrett's oesophagus which is the result of chronic gastro-oesophageal reflux and reflux oesophagitis. In Barrett's oesophagus, the squamous epithelium of the distal oesophagus is replaced by glandular and columnar mucosa [68].

It usually presents with dysphagia [67, 69] for solids more than liquids with weight loss and occasionally gastrointestinal bleeding may be the first presentation. Physical examination reveals generalised wasting together with pallor due to anaemia and supraclavicular or cervical lymphadenopathy. It can metastasise to the liver, lung and other sites. Compression of the sympathetic will give rise to Horner's syndrome, and involvement of the recurrent laryngeal may lead to vocal cord paralysis and hoarseness of voice.

Barium studies will demonstrate the obstructive lesion; endoscopy provides for diagnostic biopsy and CT scan to determine the extensiveness of the disease. An elevated alkaline phosphatase and transaminase levels may indicate metastasis to the liver. Complications include aspiration, oesophageal obstruction, bleeding and spread to the mediastinum. The prognosis is poor, and most patients die within 4–12 months of the diagnosis, and 5-year survival is less than 10%.

Peptic stricture. GORD causes chronic inflammation at the distal end of the oesophagus resulting in a stricture, referred to as peptic stricture. Patients with peptic stricture would have had symptoms over several years and an end stage of chronic oesophageal reflux [70]. These patients often present with dysphagia for solids and later to liquids as well. Other symptoms include regurgitation, weight loss and heartburn. The heartburn may improve as the stricture occurs which then acts as a barrier to reflux.

Schatzki's ring. The lumen in the lower one-third of the oesophagus becomes narrowed by a ringlike anatomical structure and is located in the squamocolumnar mucosal junction. It is a common cause of intermittent dysphagia depending on the size of the lumen and difficulty with some foods, for example, large boluses of bread or meat. Barium studies can demonstrate the ring provided the distal oesophagus is adequately dilated.

### **Diverticula of the Oesophagus**

Most oesophageal diverticula occur in middleaged adults and the elderly. Diverticulum in the distal oesophagus (epiphrenic) usually presents with dysphagia, regurgitation, pain [71] and aspiration. Epiphrenic diverticulum occurs just above the diaphragm and is often associated with achalasia. Mid-oesophageal diverticulum (traction) is


Fig. 2 Differential diagnosis of dysphagia

often associated with oesophageal spasm or mediastinal fibrosis.

#### **Differential Diagnosis of Dysphagia**

See Fig. 2.

#### Evaluation of Dysphagia

A good history usually indicates the underlying cause in about 80% of the cases [72] together with physical examination. Possible causes of angina-like chest pain after excluding cardiac diseases are GORD and spastic motility disorders of the oesophagus [63]. To begin with videofluoroscopy is used in evaluating oropharyngeal dysphagia [15, 72]. Barium oesophagography identifies most anatomic causes of dysphagia and cine-oesophagoscopy useful to provide clues to possible motor disorder causing dysphagia [15, 73]. In the case of a suspicion of an obstruction or gastro-oesophageal reflux disease, endoscopy is the best choice [15]. When a

motor disorder is suspected, oesophageal manometry is indicated [73].

#### Impact

A large European observational study found that GERD was associated with substantial impact on daily lives of affected individuals in a primary care setting [74]. This is most striking in areas of pain, mental health and social function [75]. The impairment of HR-QoL in patients affected is proportional to the frequency and severity of heartburn which is greater than that associated with many other chronic diseases [76]. Other factors which may worsen HR-QoL are being female, nocturnal symptoms and increased body mass index [77]. GERD affects all three components of QoL, namely, physical, social and psychological satisfying the consensus definition of QoL provided by the WHO in 1948 [78]. HR-QoL is significantly impaired in GERD [77] compared to the general population [75]. Several studies have demonstrated that treatment improves QoL [75, 79, 80] (Box 4).

#### Box 4 Key Points: Oesophageal Disorders

The four main symptoms of oesophageal disease or disorder are dysphagia, non-cardiac chest pain, heartburn<sup>5</sup> and regurgitation [5].

Oropharyngeal dysphagia and oesophageal dysphagia often present as a symptom of a larger disease process and is a secondary diagnosis.

The dysphagia in the elderly is most often oropharyngeal, and the common basis for oropharyngeal dysphagia in the elderly is neurological disease [14] especially stroke [15], Parkinson's disease and advanced dementia among others or obstructive lesions, tumours, Zenker's diverticulum, anterior mediastinal masses and external structural lesions.

Oesophageal motility disorders usually present with dysphagia and chest pain [29] and associated with a variety of abnormal manometric abnormalities [30].

Associated with a variety of abnormal manometric abnormalities: achalasia [31], diffuse oesophageal spasm (DES) [33], nutcracker oesophagus (NE) [36] and gastrooesophageal reflux disease (GORD) [37, 38] among others.

Compared to the young and adult patients, the symptoms of GORD are different in the elderly, and oesophagitis is more severe [46].

The greatest concern with GORD is the development of complications.

The management of GORD requires a combination of lifestyle changes, pharmacological measures and occasionally surgery. Vast number of the patients can be symptom controlled at the self-care and primary care levels.

The primary care physician should make known self-care measures – changes to lifestyle including posturing (avoid slouching, lying on the left side, lying down with head elevated), meal size and meal timings among others. Box 4 Key Points: Oesophageal Disorders (continued)

The PPIs are considered the most effective [54] and should be used in all cases except perhaps if the disease is mild.

The PPIs omeprazole, pantoprazole and lansoprazole and the new-generation PPIs, esomeprazole and rabeprazole, are widely used for the treatment of GORD [55].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following statements in relation to swallowing are true *except*:
  - A. In oropharyngeal dysphagia, symptoms come on immediately upon swallowing liquids.
  - B. In severe form of Guillain-Barre syndrome, more than half have weakness of the oropharyngeal and facial muscles.
  - C. In motor neurone, disease is a rapidly progressive disease where speech and swallowing parallel each other.
  - D. In laryngopharyngeal reflux, there is severe heartburn.
- 2. The following is true of pseudobulbar palsy *except*:
  - A. Pseudobulbar palsy is the result of an upper motor lesion involving the corticobulbar pathways in the pyramidal tract.
  - B. Manifests as dysphagia and the speech is slow and thick.
  - C. The tongue is wasted and there are fasciculations.
  - D. The jaw jerk is brisk.
- 3. The following are true of oesophageal cancer *except*:
  - A. About 90% of the oesophageal cancers are squamous cell carcinoma.
  - B. Most patients with adenocarcinoma of the distal oesophagus would have Barrett's oesophagus.
  - C. It usually presents with dysphagia for liquids more than for solids with weight loss.
  - D. Endoscopy provides for a diagnostic biopsy.

- 4. The following in relation to gastro-oesophageal reflux disorder (GORD) are true *except*:
  - A. Heartburn is the most common complaint of the elderly with GORD.
  - B. The elderly with GORD are more likely to develop serious disease.
  - C. Endoscopy is the gold standard for evaluation.
  - D. Effective way of treating GORD is by eating frequent large meals.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = D; 2 = C; 3 = C; 4 = D

#### **Short Answer Questions**

- List 4 extraoesophageal symptoms of gastrooesophageal reflux disorder (GORD).
- 2. List 4 complications of oesophageal carcinoma.

#### **SAQ Answers**

- 1. Chronic cough; asthma; laryngitis; erosion of dental enamel.
- 2. Aspiration; oesophageal obstruction;spread to mediastinum; bleeding

#### References

- Cook IJ. Normal and disordered swallowing: new insights. Baillieres Clin Gastroenterol. 1991; 5(2):245–67.
- Longemann JA. 1983. as quoted by Patrick McCaffrey, CMSD 642 Neuropathologies of swallowing and speech. Unit 4. Physiology of swallowing. http://www.csuchico.edu/~pmccaffrey/ syllabi/SPPA342/342unit4.html retrieved 8 January 2008.
- Longemann JA. 1997 as quoted by Patrick McCaffrey, CMSD 642 Neuropathologies of swallowing and speech. Unit 4. Physiology of swallowing. http://www.csuchico.edu/~pmccaffrey/ syllabi/SPPA342/342unit4.html retrieved 8 January 2008.

- 4. Dodds WJ. The physiology of swallowing. Dysphagia. 1989;3(4):171–178.
- 5. Tack J, Vantrappen G. The aging oesophagus. Gut 1977;41:422–424.
- Eslick GD, Fass R. Non cardiac chest pain: evaluation and treatment. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 2003; 32(2): 531–552.
- Wong WM, Lai KC, Lam KF, Hui WM, Hu WH, Lam CL, et al. Prevalence, clinical spectrum and health care utilization of gastrooesophageal reflux disease in a Chinese population: a population based study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2003;18:595–604.
- Eslick GD, Jones MD, Talley NJ. Non cardiac chest pain: prevalence, risk factors impact and consulting-a population based study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2003;17(9): 1115–1124.
- Locke GR 3rd, Talley NJ, Fett SL, Zinmeistr AR, Melton LJ, 3rd. Prevalence and clinical spectrum of gastroesophageal reflux: a population based study in Olmstead County Minnesota. Gastroenterology. 1997;112(5): 1448–1456.
- Kotzan J Wade W, Yu HH. Assessing NSAID prescription use as a predisposing factor for gastroesophageal reflux disease in Medicated population. Pharm Res. 2001:18(9): 1367–1372.
- Ekberg O, Feinberg MJ. Altered swallowing function in elderly patients without dysphagia: Radiologic findings in 56 cases. AJR. 1991; 156:1181–1184.
- 12. Khan TA, Shragge BW, Crispin JS, Lind JF. Esophageal motility in the elderly. Am J Dig Dis. 1977.22:10–14.
- Longemann JA. Swallowing physiology and pathophysiology. Otolaryngol Clin North Am 1988; 21(4):613–23.
- Ergun GA, Miskovitz PF. Aging and the oesophagus: common pathologic conditions and their swallowing in the geriatric population. Dysphagia. 1992;7(2):58–63.
- Mujica VR, Conklin J. When it's hard to swallow. What to look for in patients with dysphagia. Postgrad Med. 1999;105(7):131–4., 141–2, 145.
- Robinson DJ, Jerrad-Dunne P, Greene Z, Lawson S, Lane S, O'Neill D. Oropharyngeal dysphagia with exacerbation of chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Eur Geriatr Med. 2011; 2(\$):201–203.
- Patient.co.uk. Bulbar and pseudobulbar palsy. http:// www.patient.co.uk/doctor/Bulbar-and Pseudobulber-Palsy.htm retrieved 7 January 2015.
- Martino R, Foley N, Bhogal S, Diamot N, Speechley M, Teasell R. Dysphagia after stroke: incidence diagnosis and pulmonary complications. Stroke. 1005;36(2):2756–63.
- Falsetti P, Accrai C, Palilla R, Bosi M, Carpinteri F, ZIngarelli A, et al. Oropharyngeal dysphagia after stroke: incidence diagnosis and clinical predictions in patients admitted to a neurorehabilitation unit. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2009;18(5):329–31.
- Watenberg S, Landau O, Avrahami R. Zenker's diverticulum: a re-appraisal. Am J Gastrenterol. 1990;91:1494–1496.

- Kouffman JA, Amin MR, Panetti H. Prevalence of reflux in 113 consecutive patients with laryngeal and voice disorders. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2000;123:385–8.
- 22. Lam P, Wei WI, Hui Y, Ho W-K. Prevalence of pH documented laryngopharyngeal reflux in Chinese patients with clinical suspected reflux laryngitis. Am J Oto Laryngol Head Neck Med Surg. 2006;127:186–189.
- Copper MP, Smith CF, Stanojcic LD, Deviesse PP, Schonwenburg PF, Mathus-Vliegen LM, et al. High incidence of laryngopharyngeal reflux in patients with head and neck cancer. Laryngoscope. 2000;111:1007–11.
- 24. Kouffman JA. The otolaryngologic manifestation of gastro-esophageal reflux disease: a clinical investigation of 225 patients with ambulatory 24-hour pH monitoring and an experimental investigation of the role of acid and pepsin on the development of laryngeal injury. Laryngoscope. 1991;101(4):pt2 Suppl (53)1–78.
- Ross JA, Noordzji JP, Woo P. Voice disorders in patients suspected laryngopharyngeal reflux disease. J Voice. 1998;12:84–88.
- 26. Chen MY, Ott DJ, Cosolo BT, Moghazy KM, Koufma JA. Correlation of laryngeal and pharyngeal carcinomas and 24 hr pH of the oesophagus and pharynx. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 1998;119:460–462.
- Landler V, Hollwarth ME, Uroy E, Schober PH, Reiterer F, Schenkili R. Esophageal function infants and sudden infant death risk. Clin Peadiatr. 1990; 202(1):37–42.
- Nelson JB, Castell DO. Esophageal motility disorders. Dis Mon 1988;34:297–398.
- Adler DG, Romero Y. Primary esophageal motility disorders. Mayo Clin Proc. 2001;76:195–200.
- Richter J. Oesophageal motility disorders. The Lancet. 2003;358:823–828.
- Walzer N, Hirano I. Achalasia. Gasteroenterol Clin North Am. 2008;37(4):807–25.
- Hirano I. Pathophysiology of achalasia. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 1999/1(3):198–202.
- 33. Spirandio M, Tutuian R, Gideon R M. Diffuse oesophageal spasm: not diffuse but distal oesophageal spasm (DES) Dig Dis Sci. 2003;48(7):1380–4.
- Roman S, Kahrilas PJ. Distal oesophageal spasm. Dysphagia. 2012;27(1): 115–23.
- Bennett J. ABC of upper gastrointestinal tract: oesophagus: atypical chest pain and motility disorders. BMJ. 2001;323:791–4.
- Thompson A. Esophageal sphincter. e Medicine.com 2006.
- Dent J, El-Serag HB, Wallander MA, Johansson S. Epidemiology of gastroesophageal reflux disease: a systematic review. Gut. 2005;54:710–717.
- 38. Mahadeva S, Raman MC, Ford AC, Follows M, Axon AJ, Goh KL, et al. Gastro-oesophageal reflux is more prevalent in Western dyspeptics: a prospective comparison of British and South Eastern patients with dyspepsia. Alimen Phamacol Ther 2005;21:1483–1490.
- Chen T, La M, Wang X, Yang Y, Zhang J, Jin L, et al. Prevalence and risk factors of gastro-oesophageal

reflux disease in Chinese retiree cohort. BMC Gastroenterol. 2012;15:12:161.doi https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-230X-12-161.

- 40. Sharma PK, Ahuja V, Madan K, Gupta S, Raizade A, Sharma MP. Prevalence, severity and risk factors of symptomatic gastro-oesophageal reflux disease among in a large hospital in Northern India. Ind J Gastroenterol. 2011;30(3):128–34.
- 41. Kennedy T, Jones R. The prevalence of gastrooesophageal reflux disease symptoms in a UK population and the consultation behaviour of patients with these symptoms. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2000;14:1594–1589.
- Isolauri J, Laippala P. Prevalence of symptoms suggestive of gastro-esophageal reflux disease in an adult population. Ann Med. 1995:27:67–70.
- Ohman L, Olofsson J, Tibbling L, Ericsson G. Esophageal dysfunction in patients with contact ulcer of the larynx. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol. 1983;92:228–230.
- 44. Harding SM, Richter JE. The role of gastroesophageal reflux in chronic cough and asthma. Chest. 1997;111:1389–402
- e Vault KR. Extra oesophageal symptoms of gastro esophageal reflux disease. Clev Clin J Med. 2003;70: S20–S32.
- 46. Pilotto A. Aging and upper gastrointestinal disorders. Best Pract Res Clin Gastrenterol. 2004;18 Suppl:73–81.
- 47. De Vault KR. Alarm symptoms in gastro-oesophageal reflux disease. Medscape Family Medicine. www. medscape.com/view articles.464186, 2003.
- 48. Gastroenterological Society of Australia. Gastroesophageal reflux disease in adults. Guidelines for clinicians 3rd ed 2001. available at www.gesa.org.au/members\_ guidelines/govcflux/index.htm
- 49. Armstrong, D, Bennett JR, Blum AL, Dent J, De Dombal FT, Galmichi JP, et al. The endoscopic assessment of oesophagitis: a progress report on observer agreement. Gastroenterology. 1996;13(1): 85–92.
- Armstrong D, Emde C, Inauen W, Blum A. Diagnostic assessment of gastrointestinal reflux disease: what is possible vs what is practical? Hepatogastroenterology. 1992;suppl 1:3-13c.
- 51. Pettit M. treatment of gastroesophageal reflux disease. Pharm World Sci. 2005;27(6):432–5.
- Brady WM, Ogorek CP. Gastroesophageal reflux disease. The long and short of therapeutic options. Postgrad Med. 1996;100(5):76–80., 85-6,89.
- Lowe RC. Medical management of gastroesophageal reflux disease. GI Motility. online 2006. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/gimo54 published 16 May 2006.
- Maton PN. Profile and assessment of Gastroesophageal reflux disease pharmacotherapy. Cleve Clin J Med. 2003:70 suppl5:S51–70.
- Treating GERD. http://heartburn.about.com/od/geracidre fluxdisease/a/treating.gerd.htm. Sharon Gillson. Updated April 18, 2008. assessed Nov 21 1012.

- Robinson M, Horn J. Clinical pharmacology of proton pump inhibitors: what the practising physician needs to know. Drugs. 2003;63(24):2739–54.
- De Korwin JD, Ducrotte P, Vallot T. New generation proton pump inhibitors: progress in the treatment of peptic acid disease? Presse Med. 2004;33(11):746–54.
- 58. Sontag SJ, Hirschowitz BI, Holt S, Robinson MG, Behar J, Berenson MM, et al. Two doses of omeprazole versus placebo in symptomatic erosive oesophagitis: the US Multicenter study. Gastronterology. 1992; 102(11): 109–118.
- Castell DO, Richter JE, Robinson M, Sontag SJ, Haber MM. Efficiency and safety of lansoprazole in treatment of erosive reflux oesophagitis. The Lansoprazole Group. Am J Gastroenterol; 1996;91 (9) 1749–1757.
- Richter TE, Bochinik K. Oral pantoprazole for erosive oesophagitis: a placebo controlled randomized clinical trial. Pantoprazole US Gastrooesophageal Reflux Disease Study Group. Am J Gastroenterol. 2000; 95(11):3071–3080.
- American Gastroenterological Association Institute technical review in the management of gastroesophageal reflux disease. Gastroenterology. 2008;135: 1392–1413.
- 62. Katsanos KH, Tasolambron C, Christodoulopoulou A, et al. Comparison of the 'step down' and 'step up' approach in the treatment in the treatment of patients with symptomatic gastroesophageal reflux disease (GERD) with results of a randomized open-label pilot study with omeprazole in Northwest Greece. Annals Gastroenterol. 2003;16(2):138–150.
- Lux G, Bozkurt T, Orth HK. Gastrointestinal motility in the elderly. Z Gerontol. 1992; 25(5):295–303.
- Matsuda NM, Miller SM, Evora PRB. The chronic gastrointestinal manifestations of Chagas disease. Clinics (Sao Paulo). 2009;64(12):1219–1224.
- 65. Iantorno G, Basotti G, Kogan Z, Lumi CM, Cabanne AM, Fisogni S, et al. The enteric nervous system in chagasic and idiopathic megacolon. Am J Surg Pathol. 2007;31:460–8.
- Thornhill C. New GERD algorithm published. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2008;27:249–256.
- 67. Stavarou EP, McElroy HJ, Baker DF, Smith G, Bishop JF Adenocarcinoma of the oesophagus; incidence and survival rates in New South Wales 1972–2005. Med J Aust. 2009;191:310–314.

- 68. Smithers BM, Fahey PP, Covish T, Golley DC, Falk GL, Smith GC, et al. Symptoms, investigations and management of patients with cancer of the oesophagus and gastro-oesophageal junction in Australia. Med J. Aust 2010;193 (10):572–577.
- Cameron AJ. Epidemiological studies in the development of Barrett's oesophagus. Endoscopy. 1993; 25:635.
- 70. Schlachta CM, Poulin EC, Mamazza J, Seshadri PA. Peptic strictures of the oesophagus. In: Holzheimer RG, Mannick JA.editors. Surgical Treatment: Evidenced – based Problem orientated. Munich: Zuckschwerdt. 2001. http://www.nch.nim.nih.gov/ books/NBK6899/ retrieved 1 October 2014.
- Baker ME, Zuccaro G Jr, Achliar E, Rice TW. Esophageal diverticular patient assessment. Semin Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1999;11(4):326–36.
- 72. Lind CD. Dysphagia: evaluation and treatment. Gastrenterol Clin North Am. 2003;32(2):553–75.
- Marshall JB. Dysphagia, pathophysiology, causes and evaluation. Postgrad Med 1985;77(5):58–63., 67–8.
- 74. Gisbert JP, Cooper A, Karagiannio D, Hatlebakk J, Agreus L, Jablonowski H, et al. Impact of gastrointestinal related disease on patient's daily lives: a European observational studies in primary care setting. Health and Quality Outcomes. 2009:7:60. https://doi.org/ 10.1186/1477-7525-7-60.
- Revick DA, Wood M, Matton PN, Sorensen S. The impact of gastrooesophageal reflux disease on health related quality of life. Am Med J. 1998;104(3):252–8.
- Shaw MJ, Crawley JA. Improving HR-QoL in gastrooesophageal reflux disease. Drugs. 2003;63(21):2307–16.
- 77. Ponce J, Beltran B, Ponce M, Zaperdiel J, Oritz V, Vegizo O, et al. Impact of gord on quality of life of Spanish patients: the relevance of the biometric factors and severity of symptoms. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2009;21(6):620–9.
- Kamaolz T, Pointner R, Velanovich V. Impact of GORD on Quality of life: Review of literature. Surg Endosc. 2003;17:1193–1199.
- Velanovich V. Quality of Life and severity of symptoms in gastrooesophageal reflux disease: a clinical review. Eur J Surg. 2000;160(7):516–25.
- Prasad M, Rentz AM, Revick DA. The impact of treatment for gastro oesophageal reflux disease on HR-QOL: A literature review. Pharmacoeconomics. 2013;21(11):769–90.



15

### Peptic Ulcer Disease in the Elderly

#### Contents

Introduction	143
Investigations	144
Freatment Plan	144
H. pylori Positive	144
Impact	144
References	146

#### Abstract

The prevalence of H. pylori increases with age [81], and the prevalence of H. pylori infection in patients with peptic ulcer has been reported to range from 58% to 78% in patients aged over 65 years. In the old-aged population worldwide, the incidence of peptic ulcer disease and their bleeding complications are increasing. Peptic ulcer disease is associated with hyperfunction of the G cell, increased gastric secretion and pepsinogen, impaired bicarbonate secretion and the presence of inflammatory indicators. There is strong evidence that smoking, regular use of aspirin and prolonged use of steroids are associated with the development of peptic ulcers.

#### Keywords

*H. pylori* infection · Peptic ulcer disease · Gastrointestinal bleeding · Proton-pump inhibitor [PPI] · Cigarette smoking

#### Introduction

The prevalence of *H. pylori* increases with age [1], and the prevalence of H. pylori infection in patients with peptic ulcer has been reported to range from 58% to 78% in patients aged over 65 years [2]. In the old-aged population worldwide, the incidence of peptic ulcer disease and their bleeding complications are increasing [3]. Although the prevalence of *H. pylori* is falling, the elderly remain at risk for peptic ulcer because of the widespread use of NSAIDs [4]. The male/female ratio in peptic ulcer is 4:1. Duodenal ulcer is four times as common as gastric ulcer [5]. Duodenal ulcer is two to three times more common in first-degree relatives, and there is an increased risk of getting gastric ulcer in relatives of gastric ulcer patients [5]. Patients with blood groups A and O are more prone to *H. pylori* infection and AB group less prone [6], and individuals with blood group O have a higher risk of peptic ulcers [7].

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 17

Peptic ulcer disease is associated with hyperfunction of the G cell, increased gastric secretion and pepsinogen, impaired bicarbonate secretion and the presence of inflammatory indicators [8]. In the elderly decreased secretion of gastric secretions and impairment of mucous-bicarbonate barrier may lead to gastric ulcer [9].

#### Investigations

(i) Faecal occult blood; (ii) CBC, LFT, amylase and lipase; (iii) *H. pylori* can be diagnosed by non-invasive techniques such as urea breath test, blood test, stool antigen assay and invasive techniques such as rapid urease test on antral biopsies, culture, histological examination [10] and polymerase chain reaction (PCR) [11]. The biopsy site has to be carefully selected in elderly patients. The 13C-urea test has a higher accuracy than serology in the elderly for monitoring after treatment. To detect *H. pylori*'s DNA in gastric mucosa, saliva and dental plaques, PCR methods are the best option [11]. Upper GI endoscopy in any patient 50 years or over with new onset of symptoms.

#### Treatment Plan

#### H. pylori Positive

There is strong evidence that smoking, regular use of aspirin and prolonged use of steroids are associated with the development of peptic ulcers [5]. The following factors are associated with increased risk of bleeding in NSAID users: co-morbidities, corticosteroid, anticoagulant co-therapy, peptic ulcer or recent bleeding and alcoholic consumption. Cigarette smoking should cease and alcohol imbibed in moderation. There are no dietary restrictions unless certain foods are associated with problems. Stress should be reduced.

Medications: Proton-pump inhibitor [PPI] + clarithromycin + amoxicillin (PPI: omeprazole, lansoprazole, rabeprazole, esomeprazole). Triple therapy for 10–14 days is considered the treatment

of choice. The treatment regimes are omeprazole, amoxicillin and clarithromycin (OAC) for 10 days and lansoprazole, amoxicillin and clarithromycin (LAC) for either 10 or 14 days. LAC compared to lansoprazole, amoxicillin and levofloxacin is used as a first-line therapy [12].

Goal: complete elimination of H. pylori.

Retest for efficacy: urea breath test no sooner than 4 weeks after therapy to avoid false negatives.

Stool antigen test: an 8-week interval should be allowed after therapy.

*H. pylori*-negative patients: evaluate after 1 month.

List of major antiulcer drugs:

H2 receptor antagonists – tidine Proton-pump inhibitors – prazole Surface-active agents – sucralfate PGI-1 analogs – misoprostol Bismuth compounds

H2 receptor antagonists inhibit H2 receptors of gastric parietal cells  $\rightarrow$  leading to decrease in release of HCl. Proton-pump inhibitors-diffuse into the parietal cell and inhibit the effect of the H+/K+ ATPase pump. This means H+ cannot efflux out of the cell and inhibits 50–90% of acid. Sucralfate acts as a binder. Misoprostol binds to the EP3 receptor decreasing HCl production and promoting mucous and bicarb secretion. Bismuth compounds increase bicarbonate mucous production and may bind to ulcer site.

#### Impact

Peptic ulcer disease is a huge burden on healthcare economics in the United States. The annual healthcare costs have been estimated at nearly \$6 billion, as one in ten Americans during their lifetime suffers from peptic ulcer disease [13]. In a longitudinal study, the investigators found the QoL of patients with chronic gastritis was lower than that of patients with peptic ulcer disease and was lower than in the population norms [14]. QoL in both groups were associated with risk factors that differed by age and gender. The greatest concern with GORD is the development of complications. Barrett's oesophagus is common in the middle-aged and the elderly, level of education and marriage [14]. As age advances the adverse effects diminish with prevention of *H. pylori* or ulcer cure [15] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Peptic Ulcer Disease

In the elderly decreased secretion of gastric secretions and impairment of mucousbicarbonate barrier may lead to gastric ulcer [9].

There is strong evidence that smoking, regular use of aspirin and prolonged use of steroids are associated with the development of peptic ulcers [5].

*H. pylori* can be diagnosed by non-invasive techniques such as urea breath test, blood test, stool antigen assay and invasive techniques such as rapid urease test on antral biopsies, culture, histological examination [10] and polymerase chain reaction (PCR) [11].

Triple therapy for 14 days is considered the treatment of choice with *H. pylori*-positive patients.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of peptic ulcer *except*:
  - A. Duodenal ulcer is more common with blood group O.
  - B. The male/female ratio is 1:4.
  - C. Duodenal ulcer is three times more common in first-degree relatives.
  - D. Gastric ulcer is more related to *H. pylori* than duodenal ulcer.
- 2. The following are true of peptic ulcer *except*:
  - A. The increased amounts of acid damage the duodenum resulting in the formation of duodenal ulcers.
  - B. Cigarette smoking and *H. pylori* are cofactors for the formation of peptic ulcer disease.
  - C. The prevalence of peptic ulcer is unrelated to the socio-economic status.

- D. The lifetime prevalence of developing ulcer disease in first-degree relatives of ulcer patients is three times greater than in the general population.
- 3. The following are true of peptic ulcer disease *except*:
  - A. *H. pylori* is effectively eradicated by a combination of PPI and antibiotics.
  - B. *H. pylori* and NSAID therapy are the most prevalent factors involved in peptic ulcer bleeding.
  - C. In patients with previous bleeding, switching to selective COX-2 inhibitors concomitant PPI therapy is not needed.
  - D. The elderly remain at risk of peptic ulcer because of the widespread use of NSAIDs.
- 4. The following are true of peptic ulcer disease *except*:
  - A. Serology has a significantly higher accuracy than the 13C-urea breath test in the elderly.
  - B. Upper GI bleeding carries a high mortality rate especially in the elderly.
  - C. Retest for efficacy urea breath test no sooner than 4 weeks after therapy to avoid false negatives.
  - D. Retest for efficacy an 8-week interval should be allowed after therapy with stool antigen test.
- 5. The following are true of the actions of drugs used in peptic ulcer *except*:
  - A. Proton-pump inhibitors inhibit the effect of the H+/K+ ATPase pump and inhibit 50-90% of acid.
  - B. Bismuth compounds decreases bicarbonate mucous production.
  - C. H2 receptor antagonists inhibit H2 receptors of the gastric parietal cells leading to decreased release of HCl.
  - D. Misoprostol binds to the EP3 receptor decreasing HCl production and promoting mucous and bicarb secretion.

MCQ Answers

1 = B; 2 = C; 3 = C; 4 = A; 5 = B

#### References

- 1. Pillotto A, Salles N. Helicobacter pylori infection in geriatrics. Helicobacter. 2002;7 Suppl 1:56–62.
- Pillotto A. Helicobacter pylori-associated peptic ulcer disease in older patients: current management strategies. Drugs Aging. 2001;18(7):487–94.
- Pilotto A. Aging and upper gastrointestinal disorders. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol. 2004;18 Suppl: 73–81.
- 4. Linder JD, Wilcox CM. Acid peptic disease in the elderly. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 2001;30(2):363–76.
- Kurata JH, Haile BM. Epidemiology of peptic ulcer disease. Clin Gastroenterol. 1984;13(2):289–307.
- Kanbay M, Gur G, Arslan H, Yilmaz U, Boyacioglu S. The relationship of ABO blood group age gender smoking and Helicobacter pylori infection. Dig Dis Sci. 2005;50(7):1214–7.
- Edgren G, Hialgrm H, Rostgaard K, Norda R, Wikman A, Melbye M, Nyren O. Risk of gastric cancer and peptic ulcers in relation to ABO blood type: a cohort study. Am J Epidemiol. 2010;172(11):1280–5.
- Lin SK, Lambert TJR. *H pylori* in ulcer genesis. Scand J Gastroenterol. Suppl 1995;210:64–99.
- 9. Grassi M, Petraccia L, Mennuni G, Fontana M, Scarno A, Sabetta S, et al. Changes functional

disorders and diseases in the gastrointestinal tract of elderly. Nutr Hosp 2011;26(4):659–686.

- Ricci C, Holton J, Vaira D. Diagnosis of Helicobacter pylori: invasive and non-invasive tests. Best Pract Res Gastroenterol. 2007;21(2):299–313.
- Patel SK, Pratap CB, Jain AK, Gulati AK, Nath G. Diagnosis of Helicobacter pylori: what should be the gold standard? World J Gastroenterol. 2014;20(36):12847–59.
- Liou JM, Lin JT, Chang CY, Chen MJ, Cheng TY, Lee YC, et al. Levofloxacin –based clarithromycin-based triple therapies as first line and second line treatments for Helicobacter pylori infection: a randomized comparative trial with cross over design. GUT; 2010;59(5):572–8.
- Sonnenberg A, Everhart JE. Health impact of peptic ulcer in the United States. Am J Gastroenterol. 1997;92(4):614–20.
- 14. Wen Z, Li X, Lu Q, Brunson J, Zhao M, Tau J, Wan C, et al. Health related quality of life in patients with chronic gastritis and peptic ulcer and factors with impact: a longitudinal study. BMC Gastroenterology. 201;14:149. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-230x-14-149.
- Iadoni JM, Sonnenberg A. The impact of peptic ulcer disease and infection with Helicobacter pylori on life expectancy. Am J Gastroenterol. 1998;93(8):1386–94.

### Check for updates

### **Colorectal Cancer**

# 16

#### Contents

Introduction	147
Symptoms and Signs	148
Risk Factors and Risk Stratification	148
Differential Diagnosis and Diagnosis Faecal Occult Blood Test (FOBT)	148 149
Impact	149
References	150

#### Abstract

The cause of colorectal cancer is not understood and appears to involve interactions between inherited susceptibility and environmental factors. Environmental factors play an important role and can increase the risk of colon cancer. The symptoms of colorectal cancer are similar to that of many other bowel disorders, but early colon cancer is asymptomatic. The risk of developing colorectal cancer rises sharply after the age of 40 years. A person under 40 years with positive family history should be investigated. It is appropriate to perform one or all the following in the order to make a firm diagnosis.

#### Keywords

Colorectal cancer · Western diet · Familial adenomatosis · Polyposis

#### Introduction

Data from cancer registers show that in 2001, colorectal cancer was the most common newly diagnosed cancer with 12,844 new cases of bowel or colorectal cancer reported [1]. According to the Australian Bureau of Statistics the common causes of cancer deaths were breast (6%), lung (15%), colorectal (12%) and lymphoid and related tissues (10%) [2]. Colorectal cancer is the second leading cause of death in the United States [3, 4] and approximately 60,000 die each year [5]. It is common in Italy and throughout Europe with about 250,000 cases each year [6]. There are racial and ethnic disparities, in incidence, mortality and survival rates [3]. The age-adjusted incidence rates are higher in Alaskan men followed by the Japanese and African American men and mortality rates highest for African Americans [3].

The cause of colorectal cancer is not understood and appears to involve interactions between inherited susceptibility and environmental factors. CRC develops through a series of genetic changes [7] by way of a progressive multistep process resulting from accumulation of genetic mutations especially involving the Wnt signalling pathway [8]. The prevailing belief is that CRC is the result accumulation of both mutations and epigenetic modifications of several genes [9]. Over the past two decades because of our better understanding of the molecular pathogenesis of CRC, it has become apparent that epigenetic changes have important roles in the pathogenesis of CRC [8, 9, 10]. Epigenetic regulation is constituted at several levels involving primarily DNA methylation [8, 9]. Environmental factors play an important role and can increase the risk of colon cancer [6]. Western diet (particularly one rich in red meat, high fat and low vegetables) is a predisposition [4].

#### Symptoms and Signs

The symptoms of colorectal cancer are similar to that of many other bowel disorders, but early colon cancer is asymptomatic. There was an unexplained change in bowel habits, especially a recent one, bleeding from rectum often occult, lower abdominal pain of recent onset, loss of weight, persistent feeling of fullness and anaemia. The individual may be pale, abdomen may be distended and mass felt, and evidence of loss of weight, hepatomegaly (metastatic disease) and digital rectal examination may reveal a mass or blood.

#### **Risk Factors and Risk Stratification**

The risk of developing colorectal cancer rises sharply after the age of 40 years, and one in 21 -Australians is likely to die of colorectal cancer during his or her lifetime [11]. Before the age of 75, the lifetime risk is one in 17 for males and one in 26 for females with incidence of mortality progressively increasing with age [12]. In addition to FAP and HNPCC, colon cancer occurs commonly in clusters in families [12]. The extent of the risk will depend on the degree of kinship and the age of disease of the index case. When the first-degree relative is affected and the risk of colon cancer is two to threefold [12, 13] and if multiple first-degree relatives have colon cancer or the age with diagnosis of cancer made in the relative is the age of 50 years, the risk is further increased [14]. In an individual with a history of a first-degree relative with colon cancer, colon screening is recommended starting at the age of 40 years [13]. When two first-degree relatives are affected with colon cancer or one first-degree relative is diagnosed under the age of 55 years, colonoscopy at an age 10 years younger than the age of CRC [13] or colonoscopy every 5 years is recommended [13, 15]. It is essential to recognise patients who are at intermediate risk and provide them with appropriate screening recommendations [13]. In potentially high-risk patients with multiple (two to three or more) first-degree relatives on the same side diagnosed with CRC, or one first- or second-degree relative with suspected FAP, or someone in the family with APC or proven HNPCC families, annual or two-yearly colonoscopy is recommended [15]. If there is no family history of CRC or ulcerative colitis or firstdegree or second-degree relative with CRC diagnosed after 55 years, FOBT every 2 years after 50 years is recommended [15] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Risk Factors for Colorectal Cancer

Genetic: hereditary non-polyposis
Colorectal cancer (HNPCC)
Familial adenomatous
Polyposis (FAP)
Colorectal adenomas
Chronic ulcerative colitis
Crohn's disease
High-fat, low-fibre diet

#### Differential Diagnosis and Diagnosis

Differential diagnosis includes inflammatory bowel disease, diverticular disease, mesenteric ischaemia, solitary rectal ulcer and arteriovenous malformations. A patient over the age of 40 with recent onset of symptoms or signs warrants investigations. A person under 40 years with positive family history should be investigated. It is appropriate to perform one or all the following in the order to make a firm diagnosis. Screening includes digital rectal examination, home faecal occult blood testing (FOBT), flexible sigmoidoscopy, colonoscopy [16] or air contrast barium enema (DCBE). In older patients because of the frequency of colonic lesions and inability to appraise histology, colonoscopy is preferred to barium enema. Although colonoscopy remains the most accurate screening test for CRC at a single exercise, more recently CT colonography (CTC) studies have established that colonoscopy can miss polyps and may also miss CRC [17]. Colonoscopy relies on the expertise of the operator. With CTC the whole bowel can be visualised and localise any lesion identified, but the radiation burden can be high especially where it has to be repeated regularly [18].

#### Faecal Occult Blood Test (FOBT)

Several studies have shown that populationbased screening programmes using FOBT with people over 50 years can reduce bowel cancer deaths by 30-40% among those who do the test [19, 20]. There are two types of FOBT: guaiac (chemical-CFOBT) and immunological (I-FOBT). The latter has many advantages and is currently recommended [21]. A few days before the test, the patient should change his diet and also stop taking certain medications. It must be remembered that a negative FOBT does not exclude the presence of cancer. If positive, further tests are required, colonoscopy. Extraction of DNA from the stool is now feasible and has shown high sensitivity for CRC, and it has been recommended that FOBT should be used with the DNA markers to increase the sensitivity further [16]. Some of the commonly investigated mutations are APC [22], BRAF [23], K-ras [24], BAT-26 [25] and more recently markers of hypermethylation [26].

The disease is staged (Dukes' classification) into stage A, confined to mucosa/submucosa; stage B, invasion of the muscularis propria; stage C, involving the local lymph glands; and stage D, spread beyond the bowel and lymph glands. A 5-year survival rate based on Dukes' classification is 93% for Dukes' stage A, 77% for stage B, 48% for stage C and 9% for stage D [27]. Since survival rate improves with early detection, considerable effort is made to screen individuals with no symptoms as well as those with one or more symptoms. In the early stages, the survival rate is about 90%, and only about 9% less than half are found in stage 1 (Dukes' A) [27].

#### Impact

Colorectal cancer (CRC) causes considerable physical and psychological morbidity [28]. When faced with the diagnosis of CRC, the QoL of patients and family becomes intensely transformed [29]. To evaluate the full impact of CRC on patients and family, it would be necessary to understand the QoL experienced by patients [28]. Those who survive following full treatment have psychosocial issues such as cancer-related distress, adaptations to physical changes and difficulties related to return to work [30]. The complexities relating to the impact of CRC patients and their families place a huge burden on health care [31]. Ceilleinchair et al. [32] examined the economic impact of CRC and found it to be built around three related costs, namely, costs related to health services, employment and patient and families all adding up to social costs. There will be substantial impact upon the expenditure and cost effect if CRC could be prevented or detected early. It has been reported that by increasing the uptake of CRC screening in the United States to 80% by 2018, there would be a significant public health impact by preventing approximately 280,00 new cancer cases and 200,000 cases of death with less than 20 years [33]. The Australian Program found that there may be a meaningful impact on CRC diagnosis and an expected improvement in survival [34]. Since survival rate improves with early detection, considerable effort is made to screen individuals with no symptoms as well as those with one or more symptoms (Box 2).

#### Box 2 Key Points. Colorectal Cancer

Colorectal cancer is the second leading cause of death in the United States [3, 4] and approximately 60,000 die each year [5].

There are racial and ethnic disparities, in incidence, mortality and survival rates [3].

Genetic factors are important. Familial risk of colon cancer is common.

Western diet (particularly one rich in red meat, high fat and low vegetables) is a predisposition [4].

In an individual with a history of a firstdegree relative with colon cancer, colon screening is recommended starting at the age of 40 years [13]. When two first-degree relatives are affected with colon cancer or one first-degree relative is diagnosed under the age of 55 years, colonoscopy at an age 10 years younger than the age of CRC [13] or colonoscopy every 5 years is recommended [13, 15].

Screening includes digital rectal examination, home faecal occult blood testing (FOBT), flexible sigmoidoscopy, colonoscopy [16] or air contrast barium enema (DCBE).

With CTC, the whole bowel can be visualised and localise any lesion identified, but the radiation burden can be high especially where it has to be repeated regularly [18].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following in relation to colorectal cancer is true except:
  - A. Fifteen to 20% have a family history of colorectal cancer without genetic predisposition.
  - B. Calcium increased risk of colon cancer in the elderly.
  - C. Nutritional intervention has been identified as an important part in its prevention.
  - D. Screening tests should be done before symptoms appear.
- 2. It is appropriate to perform the following in order to make a diagnosis except:

- A. Digital rectal examination and sigmoidoscopy.
- B. A negative FOBT does not exclude the presence of colon cancer.
- C. In elderly patients barium enema is preferred to colonoscopy.
- D. In the early stages, the survival rate is about 90% and less than half are found in this stage.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = B; 2 = C

#### **Short Answer Questions**

1. List four risk factors for colorectal cancer

#### **SAQ Answers**

- 1. Family history
- 2. high-fat low-fibre diet
- 3. colorectal adenomas
- 4. chronic ulcerative colitis

#### References

- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW) and Australasian Association of Cancer Registers, 2004. Cancer in Australia 2001. AIHW. Cat No CAN 23. AIHW Canberra.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2006. Causes of Death, Australia, 2004. cat.no 3303.0. ABS Canberra.
- Baquet CR, Commiskey P. Colorectal cancer epidemiology in minorities: a review. J Assoc Acad Minor Phys. 1999;10(3):51–8.
- Sharma S, O'Keefe SJ. Environmental influences on the high mortality from colorectal cancer in African Americans. Postgrad Med J. 2007;83 (983):583–9.
- Lieberman D. Screening/early detection model for colorectal cancer. Why screen. Cancer. 1994;74 (7 Suppl):2023–7.
- Cappell MS. From colonic polyps to colon cancer: pathophysiology clinical presentation screening and colonoscopic therapy. Minerva Gastroenterol Dietol. 2007;53(4):351–73.
- 7. De Leon PM, Percesepe A. Pathogenesis of colorectal cancer Dig Liver Dis. 2000;32(9):807–821
- Bardhan K, Liu K. Epigenetics and colorectal cancer pathogenesis. Cancers (Basel). 2013;(2):676–713.

- Coppede F. Epigenetic biomarkers of colorectal cancer: Focus on DNA methylation. Cancer Lett. 2014;342(2):238–47.
- Grady WM, Markowitz SD. The molecular pathogenesis of colorectal cancer and its potential application to colorectal cancer screening. Dig Dis Sci.2014;60(3): 762–772.
- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW), 2002. Chronic diseases and associated risk factors in Australia, 2001, Canberra AIHW.
- Burt RW. Familial risk and colorectal cancer. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1996;25(4):793–803.
- Tejpar S. Risk stratification for colorectal cancer and implications for screening. Acta Gastroenterol Belg. 2005;68(2):241–2.
- Burt RW. Screening of patients with a positive family history of colorectal cancer. Gastrointest Endosc Clin. N Am 1997;7(1):65–79.
- NHMRC Guidelines for the prevention, early detection and management, A guide for general practitioners. *ISBN*. 1864960914. Cat No. 9925182.,
- Atkin W. Options for screening for colorectal cancer. Scand J Gastroenterol. Suppl 2003;(237):13–6.
- 17. Whitlock EP, Lin J, Liles E, Bell T, Fu R, O'Connor E, et al. Screening for colorectal cancer: An updated systematic review. Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (US);2008 Oct. Report :08-05-05124-EF-1.
- Sun L, Wu H, Guan Y. Colonography by CT, MRI, PET/CT combined with conventional colonoscopy in colorectal cancer screening and staging. World J Gastroenerol. 2008;14:853–63.
- Scholefeld JH, Moss S, Sufi F, Mangham CM. Hardcastle JD, et al. Effect of faecal occult blood screening for mortality from colorectal cancer: results from a randomized controlled trial. Gut. 2002;50:840–4.
- Jorgensen OD, Kronborg O, Finger CA. A randomized study of screening for colorectal cancer using Faecal Occult Blood Test: after 13 years and seven biennial screening rounds. Gut. 1002;50(1): 29–32.
- Quintero E. Chemical or immunological tests for the detection of fecal occult blood in colorectal cancer screening? Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2009;32(8): 565–76.
- Traverso G, Shuber A, Levin B, Johnson C, Olsson L, Schoetz DJ, et al. Detection of APC mutations in faecal DNA from patients with colorectal tumours. N Eng J Med. 2002;346:311–20.

- Davies H, Bignell GR, Cox C, Stephens P, Edkins S, Clegg S, et al. Mutations of the BRAF gene in human cancer. Nature. 2002;417:949–54.
- 24. Kimura K, Nagasaka T, Hosnizima N. No duplicate KRAS mutation is identified on the same allele in gastric or colorectal cancer cells with multiple KRAS mutations. J Int Med Res. 2007;35:450–7.
- Deenadayalu VP, Rex DK. Fecal-based DNA assays: a new non-invasive approach to colorectal screening. Cleveland Clin FJ Med. 2004;71:497–503.
- Muller HM, Oberwalder M, Fiegl H, Morandell M, Goebel G, Zitt M, et al. Methylation changes in faecal DNA: a marker for colorectal screening. Lancet. 2004; 262:1283–5.
- Cancer Research UK. Statistics and outlook for bowel cancer. http://www.cancerresearchuk.org/about-can cer/type/bowel-cancer/treatment/statistics... accessed 15 February 2015.
- Dunn J, Lynch, Rinaldis M, Pakenham K, McPherson L, Owe N, et al. Dimension of quality of life and psychological variables most salient to colorectal patients. Psychooncology. 2006;15(1):20–30.
- Cotrum H, Pereira G. Impact of colorectal cancer on patient and family; implications for care. Eur J Oncol Nurs. 2008;12(3):217–26.
- Avery JC, Nishimoto PW. Psychosocial issues in colorectal cancer survivorship: top ten questions may not be asking. J Gastrointestinal Oncol. 2014;5(5):395–400. https://doi.org/10.3978/j.issn.2078-6891.2014.058.
- 31. Ceillenchair AO, Costello L, Finn C, Timmons A, Fitzpatrick P, Kapr K, et al. Inter-relationship between economic and emotional consequences of colorectal cancer for patients and their families: a qualitative study. BMC Gastroenterology. 2012;12:62. doi.10.3.3978/.issn.2078-68912014.058.
- 32. Ceillencair AO, Hanly P, Skally M, O'Neill C, Sharp L. The economic impact of colorectal cancer: What are the costs and where do they fall ? NCIN:Cancer Outcome Conference 2012;14–15June 2012. Hilton, Birmngham. Metropole, Birmingham.
- 33. Meester RGS, Donbem CA, Zanber AG, Goide SL, Levin TR, Corley DA, et al. Public health impact of achieving 80% colorectal cancer. Screening rates in the United States by 2018. Cancer. 2015;121:2281–2285.
- 34. Ananda SS, McLaughln SJ, Chen F, Hayes IP, Hunter AA, Skinner IJ, et al. Initial impact of Australian National Bowel Cancer Screening Program. Med J Aust. 2009;191(7):378–381.



17

# Inflammatory Bowel Disease in the Elderly

#### Contents

Introduction	153
Clinical Manifestations	154
Differential Diagnosis and Diagnosis	154
Management and Prognosis	155 155
Impact	155
References	157

#### Abstract

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) embraces two diseases, Crohn's disease (CD) and ulcerative colitis (UC), which are immunologically mediated, chronic, relapsing and inflammatory conditions of unknown aetiology. In the elderly, there are two groups, elderly with onset of IBD at a later age (late onset) and, the other, elderly with a long-standing history of IBD with an initial diagnosis at a younger age. Late-onset CD has been variably defined ranging from 40 to >65 years of age. The review summarises the two diseases, Crohn's and ulcerative colitis, with the main focus on the age of onset.

#### Keywords

Crohn's disease (CD) · Ulcerative colitis · Inflammatory bowel disease · Late-onset CD · Late-onset ulcerative colitis

#### Introduction

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) embraces two diseases, Crohn's disease (CD) and ulcerative colitis (UC), which are immunologically mediated, chronic, relapsing and inflammatory conditions of unknown aetiology [1]. It occurs worldwide with a continuing increase in the incidence [2] especially in the developing countries [3]. The prevalence of Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis is highest in Europe [4] and North America but remains rare in Eastern Europe [5]. Recent studies have shown steep increases in IBD in Hungary and Croatia [3]. About 1.4 million Americans have been diagnosed with IBD and up to 16% have been diagnosed at 60 years or older [6]. It is becoming prominent in Asian countries and Asian migrants in Western countries [7]. There is a disparity between the West and East, and this is attributed to a difference in Western

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_16

lifestyles [8, 9]. IBD has a racial-ethnic distribution and Jewish population is highly susceptible [136]. With ageing of the population, IBD has become a growing problem in the elderly [10] and 10-30% of the IBD population are above the age of 60 years, and 10-15% of the cases of IBD are diagnosed in patients 60 years and over [10]. The Crohn's disease has its peak onset in early life and a second peak among the elderly [11], and a third of the newly diagnosed occurs in the elderly with twice the number of females [12, 13].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

In the elderly, there are two groups, elderly with onset of IBD at a later age (late onset) and, the other, elderly with a long-standing history of IBD with an initial diagnosis at a younger age [10]. Late-onset UC has been variably defined as >50 years to >70 years [14]. Late-onset CD has been variably defined ranging from 40 to >65 years of age [14]. In the elderly compared to the young, the presentation is not significantly different [14]. First flare occurs in 10% of the IBD patients over the age of 60 years, and there is a similar distribution between UC and CD and the younger age groups [15]. In UC diarrhoea, rectal bleeding and severity of the symptoms are less harsh in older group [16, 17]. In the older age group, fever and loss of weight are significantly less common [18]. In a study of Crohn's disease made after the age of 50 years, the common presenting signs and symptoms were in the order of abdominal pain being the commonest, followed by diarrhoea, weight loss and bleeding from the gastrointestinal tract [19, 20]. In the older patient, the distal ileum is the commonest site, and the presentation is acute after initially mild symptoms [21].

UC and CD have different patterns of involvement differing in their location, distribution, depth of involvement and histology [22]. In UC patients >60 years old, left-sided involvement and proctitis were more common than in younger patients according to the Montreal classification [10, 15, 23]. In Crohn's disease, the most common site of involvement is in the distal ileum (47.4%), followed by large bowel (36.6%) and both large and small in 16% in the elderly [18]. In another study, the ileum was involved in 54%, the colon in 25% and ileocolon in 20.8% [24]. Others have found left-sided lesion in predominantly elderly women with Crohn's disease [25, 26], and colonic CD is usually confined to the distal or left colon [21].

With regard to disease behaviour with CD, inflammatory behaviour, stricturing, penetrating disease and perianal involvement were similar in incidence compared to younger patients with stricturing being the commonest in both [24]. Hadithi et al. [27] in their study found that 17% of the patients over the age of 60 years with IBD had extraintestinal manifestations which included peripheral arthritis, uveitis, spondylitis and erythema nodosum. Other manifestations include pyoderma gangrenosum, oral aphthous ulcers, episcleritis, uveitis and sclerosing cholangitis [28]. The incidence of extraintestinal IBD manifestations is no different from that of younger patients, although a disparity exists with some reports [18, 29, 30].

#### Differential Diagnosis and Diagnosis

In elderly patients, there are a number of clinical situations that may impede the diagnosis of IBD. In the elderly, IBD may be complicated by diverticular disease, ischaemic colitis, cancer or infections [14] or certain medications such as NSAIDs and antibiotics [31, 32]. These can mimic IBD on radiologic, endoscopic or histologic testing [31]. IBD is often misdiagnosed or overlooked due to the comorbidity in the elderly [33]. Atypical manifestations are common in the elderly with IBD and can give rise to difficulty in diagnosis [34]. Diverticulosis is present in more than half the patients older than 60 years, and segmental colitis with diverticulitis (SCAD) requires special attention [35, 36] often masquerading as IBD [37]. The diagnosis of IBD in the elderly is often delayed, 6 years compared to 2 years in young patients [37].

#### **Management and Prognosis**

Treatment selection in UC and CD will largely be determined by the location, extent, severity and disease behaviour [38, 39]. The burden of comorbidities in the elderly patient with IBD is best gauged by distinguishing the frail from fit elderly [40] as opposed to categorizing them solely on age [41]. The indications for medical and surgical therapy in elderly patients are similar to that of younger patients [30]; although there has been significant progress for such therapy, they pose additional challenges in the elderly [34]. The treatment options are similar to that of younger patients, but potential side effects and pharmacological interactions must receive due consideration [15]. A number of medications are available such as corticosteroids (oral and topiimmunomodulators, cal), 5-aminosalicylates, antibiotics and biological agents. In mild to moderate flare of UC, oral and/or mesalazine is the main option [15], but the efficacy of mesalazine in CD is uncertain, and it has a restricted role in mild flares in CD of ileal or colonic location [39, 42]. Mesalazine combined with beclomethasone has been shown to be effective in moderate flares of left UC when given as a single 5 mg dose for 2-4 weeks with remissions occurring in about 60% of the patients [43]. The conventional immunomodulatory agents used are methotrexate, mercaptopurine and azathioprine. With regard to the use of biological agents, the indications are similar to that of patients below the age of 60 years, but one of the significant feature is the their safety profile especially those related to infection [15]. A number of biologics targeting specific immunological pathways have been studied [44, 45]. Infliximab, a TNF antagonist, is used in UC. In a study of 66 patients over the age of 65 years on anti-TNF therapy versus 112 younger patients, elderly anti-TNF recipients had lower clinical response rate at 10 weeks (68% vs 89%) but not at 6 months, and their risk of adverse events was higher [46]. Other TNF antagonists such as adalimumab and golimumab have shown significant effectiveness [47]. Other biological agents with different mechanisms, vedolizumab, an integrin receptor antagonist, and tofacitinib, a Janus kinase inhibitor, are appearing as new medications [47]. Randomised trials have shown that vedolizumab is effective in the treatment of UC and CD [48]. In a retrospective study of 102 patients with UC in the context of sustained remission discontinued thiopurines, an analysis of the outcomes showed that the overall relapse rate was 32.5% with relapse rates of 18.88% at 1 year and 43.04% at 5 years [49]. Faecal markers such as calprotectin or lactoferrin are useful in the diagnosis of IBD [50, 51], for non-invasive monitoring of disease activity [50-54] and predicting response to treatment and relapse [50] of UC patients. Faecal calprotectin correlates better with endoscopic disease activity than clinical activity with C-reactive protein, ESR, platelets and haemoglobin [52, 53].

#### Surgery

In the elderly, failure of medical treatment is the commonest indication for surgery [15], and the elderly CD have more perioperative complications and higher mortality rates [55]. In UC, restorative proctocolectomy with ileal pouchanal anastomosis is the surgical technique of choice [56], and age is not a contraindication [15]. UC in the elderly is less severe with fewer relapses and hospitalisations compared to CD [24]. In the elderly with Crohn's disease, distal colonic involvement is common and carries a good prognosis except those with perforation [57]. In the elderly, there is a higher mortality rate after the initial attack and often related to the co-morbidities [41]. In elderly patients, the disease course is more severe, and in both UC and CD, the mortality of hospitalised patients is about three to five times higher than in the group below 65 years [15].

#### Impact

The inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD) – ulcerative colitis (UC) and Crohn's disease (CD) – are chronic, progressive and debilitating associated with substantial impact on the daily lives of affected individuals. Patients with UC experience decrements in QoL in terms of general health perception [58]. Psychological functioning is an important factor [58-60]; anxiety and depression [58], unemployment/work and sick leave [61] are associated with poor QoL. Studies have shown that active treatment improves QoL in UC patients to levels comparable to the general population [62, 63]. UC patients overall report better HR-QoL than CD patients [64]. Another important factor in the decline of HR-QoL is disease activity [58, 65, 66]. The survival rates following colectomy in 10 years after diagnosis are 4–10% in recent studies [67]. UC patients live with endless and variable symptoms where a flare-up results in social isolation [68]. The impact of UC manifolds in physical symptoms, emotional factors and social consequences and intervention. Patients with UC currently have normal life expectancy [9]; however, they have an increased risk of colorectal cancer [69] and cholangiocarcinoma [70] (Box 1).

## Box 1 Key Points: Inflammatory Bowel Disorders

With ageing of the population, IBD has become a growing problem in the elderly [10].

The Crohn's disease has its peak onset in early life and a second peak among the elderly [11], and a third of the newly diagnosed occurs in the elderly with twice the number of females [12, 13].

UC and CD in spite of their immunological and clinical differences share part of their cytokine profile and display elevated levels of TNF-alpha [22].

In the older age group with UC, fever and loss of weight are significantly less common [18].

In the older patient with CD, distal ileus is the commonest site and the presentation is acute after initially mild symptoms [21].

Treatment selection in UC and CD will largely be determined by the location, extent, severity and disease behaviour [38, 39].

## Box 1 Key Points: Inflammatory Bowel Disorders (continued)

The treatment options are similar to that of younger patients, but potential side effects and pharmacological interactions must receive due consideration [15].

Faecal markers such as calprotectin or lactoferrin are useful in the diagnosis of IBD [50, 51], for non-invasive monitoring of disease activity [50-54] and for predicting response to treatment and relapse [50] of UC patients.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of ulcerative colitis (UC), except:
  - A. The severity of the symptoms is less harsh in the late-onset UC.
  - B. Fever and weight loss are less common in the late onset.
  - C. Left-sided and proctitis are less common in UC patients older than 0 years.
  - D. Late-onset CD has been variably defined ranging from 40 years to >65 years of age
- 2. The following are true of UC and Crohn's disease (CD), except:
  - A. UC and CD have similar patterns of involvement differing in their location, distribution, depth of involvement and histology.
  - B. Colonic CD is usually not confined to the distal or left colon.
  - C. The common presenting signs and symptoms of Crohn's disease after the age of 50 years are abdominal pain followed by diarrhoea, weight loss and bleeding from the gastrointestinal tract.
  - D. The Crohn's disease has its peak onset in early life and a second peak among the elderly.
- 3. The following are true of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), except:
  - A. Faecal markers such as calprotectin or lactoferrin are useful in the diagnosis of IBD.
  - B. Faecal calprotectin correlates poorly with endoscopic disease activity than clinical

activity with C-reactive protein, ESR, platelets and haemoglobin.

- C. Randomised trials have shown that vedolizumab is effective in the treatment of UC and CD.
- D. Atypical manifestations are common in the elderly with IBD and can give rise to difficulty in diagnosis.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = C; 2 = B; 3 = B

#### **Case Study**

Crohn's disease in an 88-year-old male – an unusual presentation

Presentation: An 88-year-old asymptomatic male on routine laboratory studies had a haemoglobin of 126 g/L. Six months earlier, it reaches 139 g/L, and the ferritin level was from 61 to 27 ug/L. He was not on any medications such as NSAIDs. Faecal occult blood tests were positive. Colonoscopy revealed no lesions in the colon other than diverticula. There were five to six ulcers in the distal ileum and unable to say whether there were ulcers higher up. CT enteroclysis was followed by the 'pill' scan. The latter revealed several small erosions in the duodenum and multiple aphthous and small ulcerations in mid- to distal bowel with normal mucosa in between (Fig. 1). Other tests such as ANCA, ANSA and CRP QuantiFERON GOLD were normal. High levels of IgG to antibodies to Saccharomyces cerevisiae with high levels of IgG were detected. It was suggested that in all probability it was Crohn's disease although biopsy was not done. He was treated with budesonide (9a corticosteroid) 3 mg bid for 8 weeks. A repeat 3 months later showed a haemoglobin of 134 g/L and ferritin of 43 ug/L, and there was no recurrence 12 months later.

Comment: Anaemia in IBD is complex. Determining ferritin concentration with serum transferrin receptor gives a reliable assessment of iron deficit [71]. In the very elderly, it is difficult to establish a diagnosis because the disease is not only uncommon but the presenting symptoms are



Fig. 1 Shows an aphthous ulcer

mild or atypical [20] as in this patient. A single case of Crohn's disease in a 92-year-old male had been reported [72] who presented with abdominal pain, and initial diagnosis was ischaemic colitis. In the older patient, distal ileum is the commonest site and the presentation is acute after initially mild symptoms [21]. A number of medications are available such as corticosteroids (oral and topical), 5-aminosalicylates, immunomodulators, antibiotics and biological agents. An 8-week trial on budesonide was found to have been effective for active Crohn's disease of the ileum and proximal colon [73].

#### References

- Sartor RB. Mechanisms of disease: pathogenesis of Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Nature Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2006;(3):390–407.
- Zhang YZ, Li YY. Inflammatory bowel disease: pathogenesis. World J Gastroenterol. 2014;20(1):91–9.
- Da Silva BC, Lyra AC, Rocha R, Santana GO. Epidemiology demographic characteristics and prognostic predictors of ulcerative colitis. World J Gastroenterol. 2014;20(28):9458–67.
- Molodecky NA, Soon IS, Rabi DM, Ghali WA, Ferris M, Chernoff G, et al. Increasing incidence and prevalence of inflammatory bowel disease, with time, based on systematic review. Gastroenterol. 2012;142:46–54.

- 5. Burisch J. Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis. Occurrence course and prognosis during the first year of disease in a European population-based inception cohort. Dan Med J. 2014;61(1):B4778.
- CCFA. Inflammatory bowel disease and older adults. http://www.ccfa.org/resources/ibd-and-older-adults.html. retrieved on 9 October 2014.
- Sung MK, Park MY. Nutritional modulators of ulcerative colitis: Clinical efficacies and mechanistic view. World J Gastroenterol. 2013;19(7):994–1004.
- Karlinger K, Gyorke T, Mako E, Mestr A, Tarjan Z. The epidemiology and the pathogenesis of inflammatory bowel disease. Eur J Radiol. 2000;35(3): 154–67.
- Loftus EV, Silverstein MD, Sandborn WJ, Tremaine WJ, Harmsen WS, Zinsmeister AR. Ulcerative colitis in Olmsted County, Minnesota, 1940–1993 incidence, prevalence and survival. Gut. 2000;46:336–343.
- Gisbert JP, Chaparro M. Inflammatory bowel disease in the elderly. Aliment Pharmcol Ther. 2014;39(5): 459–47.
- Sandler RS, Golden AL. Epidemiology of Crohn's disease. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1986;8(2):160–5.
- Jones HW, Hoare A. Does ulcerative colitis behave differently in the elderly? Age Aging. 1988; 17: 410–414.
- Robertson DJ, Grimm IS. Inflammatory bowel disease in the elderly. Gastroenterol Clin. 2001;30:409–426.
- Young-Fadok TM, Wolff BG. Inflammatory Bowel Disease in the Elderly. Principles and Pract Geriatr Surg. 2001;pp 609–619.
- del Val JH. Old-age inflammatory bowel disease onset: A different problem? World J Gastroenterol. 2011; 17(22):2734–2739.
- Grimm IS, Friedman LS. Inflammatory bowel disease in the elderly. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1990; 19:361–389.
- Riegler G, Tatraglione MT, Carrutu R, D'Inca R, Valpiani D, Russo MI, et al. Age-related clinical severity at diagnosis in 1,705 patients with ulcerative colitis: a study by GISC (Italian Colon Rectum Study Group) Dig Dis Sci. 2000;45:462–465.
- Triantafillidis JK, Emmanouilidis A, Nicholas D, Ifantis T, Cheracakis P, Merika EG, et al. Crohn's disease in the elderly: clinical features and long-term outcome of 19 Greek patients. Dig Liver Dis. 2000;32:498–503.
- Roberts PL, Schoetz DJ, Pricolo R, Veidenheimer MC. Clinical course of Crohn's disease in older patients. A retrospective study. Dis Colon Rectum. 1990;33(6):458–462.
- Eisen GM, Schutz SM, Washington MK, Burton CS, Sidhu-Malk N, Wilson AP. Atypical presentation of inflammatory bowel disease in the elderly. Am J Gastrenterol. 1993;88:2098–2101.
- Walmsley RS, Gillen CD, Allan RN. Prognosis and management of Crohn's disease in the over 55 age group. Postgrad Med J 1997;73(858):225–229.

- Levin A, Shibolet O. Infliximab in ulcerative colitis. Biologics. 2008;2(3):379–388.
- Satsangi J, Silverberg MS, Vermeirre S, Colombel JF. The Montreal classification of inflammatory bowel disease controversies, consensus and implications. Gut 2006;55:749–753.
- Angelcucci E, Cocco A, Latella G, Caprilli R. Clinical course of late-onset Crohn's disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2009;15:1290–1292.
- Walker MA, Pennington CR, Pringle R. Crohn's disease in the elderly. Br Med J Clin Res Edu. 1985:291:1725–1726.
- Lockhart-Mummery HE. Crohn's disease of the large bowel. Br J Surg 1972;59;823.
- 27. Hadithi M, Cazemier M, Meijer GA, Bioenema E, Felt Bersma RJ, Mulder C, et al. Retrospective analysis of old-age colitis in the Dutch inflammatory bowel disease population. World J Gastrroenterol. 2008;14(20): 3183–3167.
- Danese S, Semeraro S, Papa A, Roberto I, Scaldaferri F, Fedeli G, et al. Extraintestinal manifestations of inflammatory bowel disease. World J Gasteroenterol. 2005;11:7227.
- Softley A, Mren J, Clamp SE, Bouchier IA, Watkinson G, de Dombal FT, et al. Inflammatory bowel disease in the elderly patients. Scand J Gastroenterol. Suppl 1988;144:27–30.
- Greth J, Torok HP, Koenig A, Folwaczny C. Comparison of inflammatory bowel disease at younger and older age. Eur J Med Res. 2004;9:552–554.
- Picco MF, Cangemi JR. Inflammatory bowel disease in the elderly. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 2009; 38:447–462.
- Shepherd NA. Pathological mimics of chronic inflammatory bowel disease. J Clin Pathol 1991;44:726–733.
- Berner Y, Vigder C, Stern M, Feldman J. Inflammatory bowel diseases in the elderly. Harefuah. 2003;142(3): 188–92
- Greenwald DA, Brandt LJ. Inflammatory Bowel Disease After Age 60. Curr Treat Options Gastroenterol. 2003;6(3):2130225.
- Van Rosendaal GM, Andersen MA. Segmental Colitis complicating diverticular disease. Can J Gastroenterol. 1996;10:361–364.
- Makapugay LM, Dean PJ. Diverticular disease associated chronic colitis. Am J Surg Pathol. 1996; 20:94–102.
- Harper PC, McAuliffe T, Beeken WL. Crohn's disease in the elderly. A statistical comparison with younger patients matched for sex and duration of disease. Arch Intern Med. 1986;146:753–755.
- Komblath A, Sachar DB. Ulcerative colitis practice guidelines in adults. American College of Gastroenterology, Practical Parameters Committee. Am J Gastroenterol. 1997;92:204–211.
- 39. Van Assche G, Dignass A, Reinisch W, Jannekevan Wonde C, Sturm A, DeVos M, et al, The second European evidence-based Consensus on the diagnosis

and management of Crohn's disease. Special situations. J Crohns Colitis. 2010;4:63–101.

- Katz S, Surawicz C, Pardi DS. Management of the elderly patients with inflammatory disease: practical considerations. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2013;19(10): 2257–72.
- Katz S, Feldstein R. Inflammatory Bowel Disease of the Elderly. A wake up call. Gastroenerol Hepatol 2008;4(5):337–347.
- 42. Dignass A, Van Assche G, Lindsay JO, Lemann M, Soderholm J, Colombel JF, et al. The second European evidenced-based Consensus on the diagnosis and management of Crohn's disease. Special situations. J Crohns Colitis. 2010;4:28–62.
- Manguso F, Balzano A. Meta-analysis: the efficacy of rectal beclomethasone dipropionate vs 5-aminosalicyclic acid in mild and moderate distal ulcerative colitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2007; 26:21–29.
- 44. Feagon BG, Rutgeerts P, Sands B E, Hanauer S, Colombel J-F, Sandborn WJ, et al. Vedolizumab as induction and maintenance therapy in ulcerative colitis. NEJM. 2013;369:699–710.
- 45. Sandborn WJ, Ghosh S, Panes J, Vranic I, Su C, Rousell S, et al. Tofacitinib an oral Janus-kinas inhibitor in active ulcerative colitis. NEJM. 2012;367:616–624.
- 46. Lobaton T, Ferrante M, Rutgeerts P, Ballet V, Van Assche G, Vermeire S. Efficacy and safety of anti-TNF therapy in elderly patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Aliment Pharacol Ther. 2015;42(4): 441–51.
- Park SC, Jeen YT. Current emerging biologics for ulcerative colitis. Gut Liver. 2015;9(1):18–27).
- Arova Z, Shen B. Biological therapy for ulcerative colitis. Gastroenterol Rep. (2014) https://doi.org/ 10.1093/gastro/gou070.
- 49. Moteno-Rincon E Serrano Ruiz FJ, Benitez Cantero JM, Vazquez Moron JM, Pilares Manrique H, Herrera Justiniano JM, Leo Camero E, et al. Prognosis of patients with ulcerative colitis in sustained remission after thiopurines withdrawal. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2015;21(7):1564–71.
- Smith LA, Gaye DR. Utility of faecal calprotectin analysis in adult inflammatory bowel disease. World J Gastroenterol. 2012;18(46):6782–6789.
- Lehman FS, Burri E, Beglinger C. The role and utility of faecal markers in inflammatory bowel disease. Therap Adv Gastroenterol. 2015;8:23–36.
- 52. Schoepfer AM, Beglniger C, Stranma A, Safroneeva E, Romero Y, Armstrong D, Schmidt C, et al. Faecal calprotectin more accurately reflects endoscopic activity of ulcerative colitis than Lichtiger Index, C reactive protein, platelets, haemoglobin and blood leucocytes. Inflamm Bowel Dis. 2013;19(2):333–4.
- Xiang J-Y, Ouyang Q, Li G-D, Xiao N-P. Clinical value of faecal calprotectin in determining disease activity of ulcerative colitis. World J Gastroenterol. 2008; 14(1):53–57.

- 54. Guardiola J, Lobaton T, Rodriquoz-Alonso L, Riuz-Cerulla X, Avajo C, Lozyza C, et al. Fecal level of calprotectin identifies histologic inflammation in patients with ulcerative colitis in clinical and endoscopic recurrences. Clin Gastroenerol Hepatol. 2014;12(11):1865–70.
- Guy TS, Williams NN, Rosato EF. Crohn's disease of the colon. Surg Clin North Am. 2001;81:159–168.
- Michelassi F, Block GE. Surgical management of Crohn's disease. Adv Surg 1993;26:307–322.
- Fabricius PJ, Gyde SN, Shouler P, Keighley MR, Alexander-Williams J, Allan RN. Crohn's disease in the elderly. Gut. 1985;26(5):461–465.
- Limsal D, Pardi DS. Quality of Life in ulcerative colitis. From Medscape Gastroenterology. Advamvesin Ulcerative Colitis-Vol 4.
- Sajadinejad MS, Asgari IK, Molavi H, Kalautari M, Adibi P. Psychological issues in Inflammatory Bowel Diseases: Am Overview. Gastroenterol Res Pract. 2012; http://dx.doi.org/10.155/2012/106502.
- 60. Tabatabaelan N, Afshar H, Rooh afza HR, Daghaghadeh H, Falzi A, Sharbafchi MR, et al. Psychological stress in Iranian patients with ulcerative colitis and its relation to disease activity and quality of life. J Res Med Sci. 2015;20(6):577–84.
- 61. Bernklev T, Jahnsen J, Henriksen M, Lygren I, Aadland E, Sauar J, et al. Relationship between sick leave, unemployment, disability and health-related quality of life in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Infamm Bowel Dis 2006;12:402–412.
- 62. Feagan GB, Renisch W, Rutgeerts P, Sandborn WJ, Yans S, Eisenberg D, et al. The effects of infliximab therapy on health related quality of life in ulcerative colitis patients. Am J Gastroenterol. 2007;102: 798–802.
- Rutgeerts P. Sandborn WJ, Feagan BG, Reinisch W, Olson A, Johanns J, et al. Infliximab for induction and maintenance therapy for ulcerative colitis. NEJM. 2005;353:2402–2476.
- 64. Stierman H, Tusk C, Almer S, Strom M, Hiortswane H. Unfortunately outcome for women in study of health-related QoL, social factors and work disability in Crohn's disease. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2011;23:671–679.
- 65. Stiemer H, Granno C, Bodemar G, Jarmerot G, Ockander L, Tusk C, et al. Evaluation of the Inflammatory Bowel Disorders. Question in Swedish patients with Crohn's Disease. Scand J Gastrenterol. 2006;41: 934–943.
- 66. Han SW, McCall E, Barton JR, James P, Stein IN, Welfan MR. Predictors of quality of life: the importance of symptoms and clinical representations. Inflam Bowel Dis. 2005;11:24–34.
- 67. Horde O, Huppertz-Hausi G, Hoivil ML, Moum B. Aust J Gastrenterol. 2014;1(4):1017.
- Seagrove A, Rupport F, Williams J. PTU-061 Infliximab or ciclosporin: Patients' treatment preferences and the impact of ulcerative colitis (UC) on

their lives. Gut. 2014 63. A65 https://doi.org/10.1136/ gutjnl-20114 307263.135.

- 69. Soetikno RM, Lin OS, Heidenreich PA, Young HS, Blackstone MOI. Increased risk of colorectal neoplasia in patients with primary sclerosing cholangitis and ulcerative colitis: a meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc. 2002;56:48.
- Broome U, Lofberg R, Veress B, Erikssson LS. Primary sclerosing cholangitis and ulcerative colitis: evidence for increased neoplastic potential. Hepatology. 1995;22:1404.
- Oldenburg B, Koningsberger JC, Van Nerge Henegouwen GP, Van Asbeck BS, Marx JJ. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2001;15(4):429–38.
- Narita T, Akiyama M, Ohnuma H, Matsuda K. Crohn's disease in a92-year old male. J Gastroenterol 1996; 31(1):114–118.
- 73. Greenberg GR, Feagon BG, Martin F, Sutherlsnd LR, Thomson B, Willisms N, et al. Oral budesonide for active Crohn's disease. NEJM. 1994;337: 836–84.



# Gastrointestinal Bleeding in the Elderly

# 18

#### Contents

Introduction	161
Upper Gastrointestinal Bleeding (UGIB)	162
Lower Gastrointestinal Bleeding (LGIB)	163
Evaluation of a Patient with Gastrointestinal Bleeding	164
Impact	165
References	167

#### Abstract

Gastrointestinal bleeding is any bleeding into the lumen of the gastrointestinal tract from the oesophagus to the anus. The ageing process together with the co-morbidities and the greater use of medications such as NSAIDs and anticoagulants have a negative effect on the outcome of GI bleeding in the elderly. In the elderly because of the alterations in pain perception and atypical presentation, certain gastrointestinal disorders can present with difficulty in diagnosis. The present review will highlight the causes and discuss the management of gastrointestinal bleeding in the elderly.

#### Keywords

Gastrointestinal bleeding · Upper gastrointestinal bleeding · Lower gastrointestinal bleeding · Mallory-Weiss syndrome · Angiodysplasia

#### Introduction

Gastrointestinal bleeding is any bleeding into the lumen of the gastrointestinal tract from the oesophagus to the anus. It can range from being undetectable to acute massive and life threatening. Gastrointestinal (GI) bleeding is common among the older men and women. Each year more than 1% of the people aged 80 years or more are hospitalised because of gastrointestinal bleeding [1]. In the United States, it ranges from 20.5 to 27 per 100,000 persons per year and is more common in men than in women [2]. Bleeding can occur either from the upper or lower gastrointestinal tract. The incidence of upper GI bleeding (UGIB) is between 47 and 116 per 100,000 population [3] and is about four times as common as lower gastrointestinal bleeding (LGIB) [4]. GI bleeding increases with age; in lower GI bleeding, there is greater than 200-fold increase from the third to the ninth decades of life [5].

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_19

GI bleeding is associated with higher rates of hospitalisation [6], increased morbidity and mortality in the elderly than in the young and is a common medical emergency [7, 8]. The ageing process together with the co-morbidities and the greater use of medications such as NSAIDs and anticoagulants have a negative effect on the outcome of GI bleeding in the elderly [9]. In the elderly because of the alterations in pain perception and atypical presentation, certain gastrointestinal disorders can present with difficulty in diagnosis [9].

## Upper Gastrointestinal Bleeding (UGIB)

In the elderly upper gastrointestinal bleeding (UGIB) is common and notably a life-threatening condition [7]. Most deaths occurring in the elderly are due to co-morbidities such as liver disease, renal failure and diabetes. Age is an independent risk factor for mortality and widespread use of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), H. pylori infection [7] and in part diminished compensatory reserve are causal risk factors. The bleeding whether brisk or protracted is due to one of the following conditions (see Box 1): peptic ulcer, oesophageal or gastric malignancies, oesophageal varices, Mallory-Weiss tear, erosive lesions and oesophagitis, and they account for 90% of the patients with a diagnosis with upper gastrointestinal bleeding [10, 11].

## Box 1 Causes of Upper Gastrointestinal Bleeding

	Percentage
Peptic ulcer	20
Varices	5
Esophagitis	10
Mallory-Weiss	5
Erosive disease	6
Neoplasm	4
Vascular malformations	5
Rare or other	6
No obvious cause	24
Information source: Dallal and I	Palmer [4]

The mechanisms of peptic ulcer formation are unclear. The processes probably involve an interplay of Helicobacter pylori infection, acid secretion, pepsin secretion and mucosal defence mechanisms. Other risk factors include alcohol abuse, smoking, chronic renal failure, NSAIDs, age and lower socio-economic class among others and may either cause or aggravate the disease [12]. Peptic ulcer disease causes significant morbidity and mortality in the elderly [13]. The prevalence of Helicobacter pylori infection increases with age [13], and more than 90% of the patients over the age of 65 years with peptic ulcer disease are infected with H. pylori. It attaches to the epithelium and causes apoptosis and triggers an inflammatory response.

The higher incidence of ulcer complications in the elderly is indicative of a higher prevalence of *H. pylori* infection with an interaction between *H. pylori* infection and use of NSAID [14]. *H. pylori* infection is associated with a low risk of gastric bleeding [14]. A *H. pylori*-positive NSAID user has a lower risk than *H. pylori*-negative NSAID user [14]. *H. pylori* is also associated with antral gastritis and is a significant risk factor for gastric carcinoma.

Oesophagitis is a mucosal damage caused by gastro-oesophageal reflux, and bleeding can occur and can be life threatening. Mallory-Weiss syndrome (laceration of the distal oesophagus and proximal stomach) is the cause of UGIB in about 5% of patients [4] and follows retching and vomiting. In most instances, the bleeding ceases spontaneously and occasionally may require ligation of the laceration.

Vascular malformations and angiodysplasia are well-described causes of upper and lower gastrointestinal tract bleeding and present with massive haematochezia. Identifying them when not actively bleeding can be difficult they are often small and multiple [15, 16]. CT angiography and angiography are useful and have a sensitivity from 56% to 86% [17].

Oesophageal varices and less commonly gastric varices secondary to portal hypertension and cirrhosis of the liver are prone to bleeding which is often massive. Oesophageal carcinoma is one of the most common cancers in the world and occasionally could present with gastrointestinal bleeding as the main symptom.

Malignant neoplasms of the stomach include adenocarcinoma (90%) and are the most common cancer worldwide [18]; lymphoma (5%) and others such as leiomyosarcoma, squamous cell carcinoma and carcinoid may present with haematemesis or melaena. Characteristics of upper gastrointestinal bleeding (UGIB) are summarised in Table 1.

#### Lower Gastrointestinal Bleeding (LGIB)

The mean age of people with LGIB ranges from 63 to 77 years [9]. About 80% of the diseases develop in the rectum and sigmoid colon. LGIB can present as an acute, occult or obscure bleeding. In the acute, haematochezia (red blood per rectum) and in some instances melaena together with symptoms of abdominal pain, lightheadedness and rectal urgency occur. With significant blood loss, there may be orthostatic

 Table 1 Characteristics of upper gastrointestinal bleeding

hypotension. LGIB stops spontaneously with supportive therapy [8], and the reported mortality rate ranges from 2% to 4% [9].

The common causes of LGIB in the elderly are diverticulosis coli, vascular ectasia, polyps haemorrhoids [8] ischaemic colitis and colonic neoplasms [5]. The most common cause of LGIB in the elderly people is diverticular haemorrhage, and this is due to the increase in incidence of diverticular disease in this group [19]. Diverticulosis is a disease of advancing age in Western countries and is often considered as part of normal ageing. In the Western world, more than half the population above the age of 70 years develop diverticulosis [20]. The prevalence is estimated at approximately 5%, and this increases to 65% in the 65 years and over and 80-85% remain asymptomatic. Diverticulitis affects 10-25% of patients with diverticulosis [21]. It has been suggested that dietary changes [22] have influenced the prevalence of diverticulosis, and this is consistent with the geographic distribution. Consumption of refined carbohydrate and lack of adequate fibre [23-25] contribute to its occurrence. Vegetarians have a low prevalence.

Disease/ incidence	Nature of bleeding	Associated symptoms	Associated signs	Complications	Investigations
Peptic ulcer	Haematemesis/	Epigastric	Hypotension in	Perforation	Fibroendoscopy
20%	melaena	pain/vomiting anorexia	acute haemorrhage	Obstruction to outflow	<i>H. pylori</i> , serum gastrin
Oesophageal	Haematemesis/	Cirrhosis	Massive		
varicies 5%	melaena	Portal hypertension	_		
Vascular/	Haematochezia	Painless			Acute phase
angiodysplasia					Angiography
5%	Recurrent				Pill camera
Neoplasia 4%	Haematemesis/ melaena	Epigastric	Mass, pallor	Obstruction	Fiberoptic endoscopy
		Pain/early satiety	Node in supraclavicular		Double-contrast barium meal
			fossa		СТ
Mallory-Weiss 5%	Haematemesis	Retching, vomiting	Usually self- limiting		
Oesophagitis	Melaena/	Heart burn		Can be life-	Endoscopy
10%	haematochezia	regurgitation		threatening aspiration stricture, Barret's, pneumonia	Radiography

Information sources: Dallal and Palmer [4], Rockall et al. [10] and Blatchford et al. [11]

Diverticulosis occurs in any part of the large bowel but more especially in the sigmoid colon. About 75% of the patients are asymptomatic, and 10-20% deny clinical symptoms [21]. Bleeding from diverticulosis is often brisk and profuse with the passage of bright red blood or dark red blood from the rectum. It is nearly always painless, only with mild abdominal cramping. Occasionally the bleeding may be massive and is caused by erosion of the adjacent vessel and secondary to impacted faeces, and the patient is seen in haemorrhagic shock. In most instances however, the bleeding is self-limiting [26]. Although majority stop bleeding spontaneously, angiographic and surgical treatment may be required [26]. The patients with diverticulosis do not experience occult gastrointestinal blood loss as the bleeding results from rupture of a vessel. If occult blood is found in the presence of diverticulosis, it will be necessary to consider another possible cause, for instance, carcinoma. Diagnosis is by CT scan and colonoscopy [26, 27]. -Perivascular abscesses, perforation, fistulas, strictures and or obstruction are the complications of diverticulitis [28].

Angiodysplasia is known to cause LIGB as frequently as diverticulosis. Angiodysplasia is one of the commonest causes of LGIB in the elderly [17] and accounts for 6% of LGIB [29]. It may present with melaena, haematochezia, occult blood or iron deficiency anaemia [30]. The bleeding tends to be recurrent in contrast to diverticular bleeding which is brisk and usually not recurrent. In most instances, the bleeding ceases spontaneously. Colonic ectasia is an increasingly recognised cause of gastrointestinal haemorrhage [31].

The term colitis applies to inflammatory diseases of the colon such as ulcerative colitis, Crohn's disease, ischaemic colitis, infectious colitis and radiation colitis. In a study of 81 patients with colitis over the age of 65 years, 75% were suffering from ischaemic colitis, 14% ulcerative and 5% Crohn's disease [32]. Ulcerative colitis has a bimodal distribution with a high peak at 30 and 40 years and a second smaller peak at ages 50–70 years. This secondary rise is said to be due to ischaemia [33] and includes cases of ischaemic colitis. In ulcerative colitis, there is bloody diarrhoea of varied intensity and with asymptomatic intervals. There are blood and mucous in the stools with an urgency to defaecate and lower abdominal cramps.

Ischaemic colitis primarily occurs in the elderly due to non-occlusive mesenteric ischaeis characterised by significant mia and co-morbidities [34]. Transient episodes of colonic hypoperfusion, often precipitated by dehydration, result in ischaemic colitis. The patients with ischaemic colitis present with cramping abdominal pain and CT scan shows thickening of the colon. In elderly patients when the disease affects the right colon, it may produce negative outcome [34]. In haemorrhoids bleeding is painless, and typically the blood is on the surface of stool and occult blood should not be attributed to haemorrhoids (Table 2).

## Evaluation of a Patient with Gastrointestinal Bleeding

A careful history and a complete physical examination may guide investigations as to the source of the bleeding [35] together with an understanding of the gastrointestinal lesions likely to cause bleeding in the elderly which could serve to distinguish whether the bleeding is from the upper or lower gastrointestinal tract. In many instances, the clinical signs may contribute to location as well as the possible cause of the disorder. Haematemesis, tarry stool (melaena) or the presence of blood in the patient's nasogastric lavage are suggestive of UGIB, whereas bright red blood per rectum (haematochezia) is from the lower gastrointestinal tract. The presence of chronic stigmata of chronic liver disease, ascites and jaundice is suggestive of liver disease. Gastrointestinal bleeding can be classified as (i) acute which may be life threatening [36]; presenting with haematemesis, melaena or haematochezia; or (ii) chronic suspected because of the presence of anaemia or occult blood [36].

It is highly relevant to identify patients with low probability of re-bleeding from those with a high probability [37]. Various methods have been

Disease/incidence	Nature of bleeding	Associated symptoms	Associated signs	Complications	Investigations
Diverticular disease 5–65%	Haematochezia dark/bright red (arterial)	Almost painless self- limiting	Occasionally massive	Shock	
Vascular/ angiodysplasia 6%	Haematochezia venous	Recurrent May stop spontaneously			In acute-phase angiography
Haemorrhoidal	Blood typically on surface of stool	Painless	Recurrent	Thrombosis/ strangulation	Anoscopy/ sigmoidoscopy
Neoplasm	Acute haemorrhage occasionally occult blood	Change of bowel habits, tenesmus		Obstruction Perforation	Colonoscopy FOBT
Ischaemic colitis		Cramping abdominal pain			
Inflammatory colitis	Blood and mucous	Varied intensity urgency/lower	Interspersed with asymptomatic	Perforation haemorrhage	Colonoscopy Barium enema
		abdominal pain	intervals	strictures	Stools culture

 Table 2
 Characteristics of lower gastrointestinal bleeding

Information sources: Maier [21], Foutch [29], and Barnert and Messman [36]

devised to assess risk of re-bleeding. The Rockall scoring system was designed to predict the risk of re-bleeding and death after admission to hospital for acute UGIB. A series of independent risk factors including age, the presence of shock, co-morbidity, diagnosis and recent haemorrhage on endoscopy were scored, and the total score predicts outcome. A score of 2 or less has a mortality of 0.14 and a re-bleeding rate of 4.3%, whereas a score in excess of 8 is associated with 41% mortality and re-bleeding of 42.1% [38]. Persistent or recurrent bleeding occurs in 5-30% [39]. Evaluation would be foremost to determine the acuity and pace of the blood loss and focus on haemodynamic stabilisation and followed by diagnostic evaluation to determine the bleeding source.

In both acute and chronic bleeding, colonoscopy is the procedure of choice [36]. It is recommended in the early evaluation of LGIB [40]. The diagnostic yield of colonoscopy ranges from 48% to 90% [41]. In many centres with negative or failed colonoscopy, computerised tomography (CT) has become the next procedure in the acute setting [35]. Catheter angiography and red cell labelling techniques have limited sensitivity and specificity [35].

Occult bleeding is the most common form of gastrointestinal bleeding [42] and detected when faecal occult blood tests are positive or in the of iron deficiency presence anaemia [42-44]. Iron deficiency anaemia should be considered as due to GI bleeding till proved otherwise [42]. Initial step in the evaluation of occult blood would be oesophagogastroduodenoscopy and colonoscopy [43, 44], and if negative a repeat may find missed lesions [43]). If a cause has not been found, the next step is capsule endoscopy [42, 44] which has a diagnostic yield of 61-78%[43]. In patients with active bleeding, radionuclide red call scans or angiography may be useful [44]. Treatment often involves endoscopic ablation of the bleeding site or angiographic embolisation [26] for lesions that cannot be reached endoscopically [44].

#### Impact

Upper gastrointestinal bleeding is a potentially life-threatening condition among the elderly. Patients admitted with UGIB have a mortality of about 11% [45] and is as high as 33% in patients who develop bleeding while in hospital. After the

initial bleed, the risk factors for re-bleeding are associated with higher mortality, and several factors such as older age, co-morbidity, intestinal ischaemia and haemodynamic instability may contribute [36]. The mortality rate is 4-10% or higher in patients hospitalised for acute lower gastrointestinal bleeding in the age group from third to ninth decades [46] (Box 2).

#### Box 2 Key Points. Gastrointestinal Bleeding in the Elderly

Each year more than 1% of the people aged 80 years or more are hospitalised because of gastrointestinal bleeding [1].

GI bleeding is associated with higher rates of hospitalisation [6], increased morbidity and mortality in the elderly than in the young and is a common medical emergency [7, 8].

The ageing process together with the co-morbidities and the greater use of medications such as NSAIDs and anticoagulants have a negative effect on the outcome of GI bleeding in the elderly [9].

Upper gastrointestinal bleeding (UGIB) is four times as common as lower gastrointestinal bleeding (LGIB) [4].

Peptic ulcer, oesophageal or gastric malignancies, oesophageal varices, Mallory-Weir tear, erosive lesions and oesophagitis account for 90% of the patients with a diagnosis with upper gastrointestinal bleeding [10, 11].

In the elderly the alterations in pain perception and atypical presentation diagnosis can be difficult [9].

Most of the deaths are due to co-morbidities such as liver disease, renal failure and diabetes.

The most common cause of LGIB in the elderly is diverticular haemorrhage. Angiodysplasia is known to cause LIGB as frequently as diverticulosis.

Ischaemic colitis primarily occurs in the elderly due to non-occlusive mesenteric ischaemia.

Box 2 Key Points. Gastrointestinal Bleeding in the Elderly (continued)

It is highly relevant to identify patients with low probability of re-bleeding from those with a high probability [37].

Evaluation would be foremost to determine the acuity and pace of the blood loss and focus on haemodynamic stabilisation, followed by diagnostic evaluation to determine the bleeding source.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true in relation to gastrointestinal bleeding, *except*:
  - A. Upper gastrointestinal bleeding is four times as common as lower gastrointestinal bleeding.
  - B. Ninety percent of peptic ulcer disease and 99% of duodenal ulcer are associated with infection by *H. pylori*.
  - C. *H. pylori* is associated with antral gastritis and is a significant risk factor for gastric carcinoma.
  - D. Diverticular haemorrhage in the elderly is far from common.
- 2. The following statements relating to diverticular haemorrhage are true, *except*:
  - A. The bleeding with diverticulosis is due to rupture of a vessel.
  - B. The diverticular bleeding is brisk and recurrent.
  - C. If occult blood is present in a patient with diverticular disease, it will be necessary to consider another diagnosis.
  - D. The most common cause of lower intestinal bleeding in the elderly is diverticular haemorrhage.
- 3. The following in relation to gastrointestinal bleeding are true, *except*:
  - A. Blood on the surface of the stool and occult blood could be attributed to haemorrhoids.
  - B. Chronic bleed is suspected because of the presence of occult blood or anaemia.
  - C. Signs of shock, pulsatile haemorrhage, coagulopathies and cardiovascular diseases are risk factors for re-bleeding.

D. Ischaemic colitis in the elderly is due to non-occlusive mesenteric ischaemia.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1=D; 2=B; 3=A

#### References

- Kaplan RC, Heckbert SR, Koepsell TD, Furberg CD, Polak JF, et al Risk factors for hospitalized gastrointestinal bleeding among older patients. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2001;49:126–133.
- Longstreth GF. Epidemiology and outcome of patients hospitalised with acute lower gastrointestinal haemorrhage. A population based study. Am J Gastroenterol. 1997;92: 419–424.
- Fallah MA, Prakash C, Edmundowicz S. Acute gastrointestinal bleeding. Med Clin North Am 2000;84:1183–203.
- Dallal HJ, Palmer KR. ABC of the upper gastrointestinal tract –upper gastric ulcer haemorrhage. Brit Med J. 2001;323:1115–1117.
- Chait MM. Lower gastrointestinal bleeding in the elderly. World J Gastrointest Endosc. 2010;2(5):147–154.
- Yachimski PS, Friedman LS. Gastroenterology and Hepatology. 2008;5: Review.
- Ahmed A, Stanley AJ. Acute upper gastrointestinal bleeding in the elderly. Drugs & Aging. 2012;29(12): 933–940.
- Akhtar AJ. Lower gastrointestinal bleeding in elderly patients. J Am Med Dir Assoc. 2003;4(6):320–2.
- Farrel J, Friedman L. Gastroenterology. Clin North Am. Vol. 30 Issue 2 pp 377–407,2000.
- Rocksall TA, Logan RF, Delvin HB, Northfield IC. Incidence of and mortality from acute upper gastrointestinal haemorrhage in the United Kingdom. Steering committee.
- Blatchford O Davidson LA Murray WR, et al. Acute upper gastrointestinal haemorrhage in west of Scotland: case ascertainment study. Brit Med J. 1997;315:510–514.
- 12. Website http://www.patient.co.uk/showdoc/40000851.
- Borum M. Peptic ulcer in the elderly. Clin Geriatr Med. 1999;15(3):457–7.
- 14. Pilotto A, Leandro G, DiMario F, Fannceschi M, Bozzola L, Valerio G. Role of Helicobacter pylori infection on upper gastrointestinal bleeding in the elderly. Digestive Disease and Sciences. 1997;42:586–591.
- Fintch PG. Colonic angiodysplasia. Gastroenterologist. 1997;5 (2):148–56. Review.
- Descamp C, Schmidt A, Van Gossin A. 'Missed' upper gastrointestinal tract lesions explain 'occult' bleeding. Endoscopy. 1999;31:4525.

- Chiu ML, Liu GC, Lui CS, Chew CY. Angiodysplasia mimicking colon cancer, colonoscopy, double contrast barium enema and CT findings. Am J Roentgenology. 2007;188(5):w456-w458.
- 18. Bruchner HW, Morris JC, Mansfield P. Chap 95. Neoplasms of the stomach Cancer Medicine 6<sup>th</sup> edition. Ed Donald W Kute, Raphael E Pollock, Ralph L Weichselbaum, Robert C Bast Jr, Ted S Gansser, James F Hollard, Emil Frei M. 2003.
- Rios A, Montoya M, Rodriquez JM, Serrano A, Molina J, Parrilla P. Acute lower gastrointestinal haemorrhages in geriatric patients. Dig Dis Soc. 2005; 56:890–904.
- Lakatos L, Lakatos PL. Colonic diverticular disease, diagnosis and therapy. Orv Hetil. 2012;153(6):205–13.
- 21. Maier KP. Diverticuosis and diverticulitis. Praxis (Bern,1994). 2007;96(5):153–7.
- Painter NS, Burkitt HDP. Diverticular disease of the colon: A deficiency disease of Western civilization. Br Med J. 1971;72:450–3.
- Bogard ST. What do we know about diverticular disease? A brief overview. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2006; suppl 3 S108–11.
- Korzemik JR. Case closed? Diverticulitis: epidemiology and fiber. J Clin Gastrenterol. 2006;40 Suppl 3 S112–6.
- Rinas V, Adamch HE. Diverticulitis and diverticulosis. MMW. Fortschr Med. 2006;148(29–30):37–41.
- Kang JY, Melville D, Maxwell JD. Epidemiology and management of diverticular disease of the colon. Drugs Aging. 2004;21(4):211–28.
- Compurato G, Pilotto A, Franze A, Franseschi M, Di Mario F. Diverticular disease in the elderly. Dig Dis 2007;25(2):151–4.
- Weizman AV, Nguyen GC. Diverticular disease: epidemiology and management. Can J Gastroenterol. 2011;25(7):385–9.
- 29. Foutch PG. Angiodysplasia of the gastrointestinal tract. Am J Gasteroenterol 1983;88:807–818.
- Hemingway AP. Angiodysplasia as a cause of iron deficiency anaemia. Blood Rev. 1989;3:147–151.
- Jenkinson SA, Abarracin NS Jr. Lower intestinal bleeding secondary to colonic vascular ectasia. J Am Osteopathic Ass. 1989;89:337.
- Brandt LJ, Boley ST, Migsudo S. Clinical characteristics and natural history of colitis in the elderly. Am J Gastroerontol. 1982;77:382–387.
- Kirsner JB, Schraeder RG. Inflammatory Bowel Disease. Philadelphia, Lea and Ferberger 1980. pp 13–15.
- 34. Mosele M, Cardin F, Inelmen EM, Coin A, Perissinotto E, Sergi G, et al. Ischaemic colitis in the elderly predictions of the disease and prognostic factors to negative outcome. Scand J Gastroenterol. 2010;45(4):428–433.
- 35. Stunell H, Buckley O, Lyburn ID, McGann G, Fsrell M, Torreggiani WC. The role of computerised tomography in the evaluation of gastrointestinal bleeding following negative or failed endoscopy: a review of current status. J Postgrad Med. 2008; 54(2):126–34.

- Barnert J, Messmann H. Diagnosis and management of lower gastrointestinal bleeding. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2009;6(11):637–46.
- Patient. Upper Gastrointestinal bleeding(including Rockall score). Patient.info/doctr/upper-gastrointestinal –bleeding-including-rockall-score. Accessed 30 June 2016.
- Rockall TA, Logan RF, Devlin HB, Northfield TC. Risk assessment after acute gastrointestinal haemorrhage Gut. 1996;38:316–21.
- 39. Website http://www.ccspublishing.com/journals2a/ upper\_gastrointestinal\_bleeding htm
- Jensen DM, Machdacado GA. Colonoscopy for the diagnosis and treatment of severe lower gastrointestinal bleeding. Gastrointest Endosc. Clin N Am. 1997;7:477–98.
- Zuckerman GR, Prakash C. Acute lower intestinal bleeding. Part 1. Clinical presentation and diagnosis. Gastrointest Endosc. 1998;48:606–610.

- Rockey DC. Occult and obscure gastrointestinal bleeding: causes and clinical management. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2010;7(5):265–79.
- Bull-Henry K, Al-Kawas FH. Evaluation of occult gastrointestinal bleeding. Am Fam Physician.2013; 87(6):430–6.
- 44. Mitchell SH, Schaefer DC, Dubagunta S. A new view of occult and obscure gastrointestinal bleeding. Am Fam Physician. 2004;69(4):875–81.
- 45. Guidelines for non-variceal upper gastrointestinal haemorrhage. British Society of Gastroenterology. 2002.
- 46. Peter DJ, Dougherty JM. Evaluation of the patient with gastrointestinal bleeding: an evidence based approach. Emerg Med Clin North Am. 1999;17(1):239–61.



lerly **19** 

### Acute Abdominal Pain in the Elderly

#### Contents

Introduction	169
Causes	170
Appendicitis	170
Cholecystitis	170
Peptic Ulcer Disease	171
Diverticulitis	171
Abdominal Aortic Aneurysm (AAA)	171
Acute Mesenteric Ischaemia	172
Bowel Obstruction	172
Acute Pancreatitis	173
Clinical Considerations	173
Evaluation of a Patient with Acute Abdominal Pain	174
Impact	174
References	176

#### Abstract

Abdominal pain can be due to many causes, and the underlying pathology could be due to an infection, mechanical obstruction, biliary disease, malignancy and gastrointestinal ischaemia. The prevalence of acute abdominal pain increases with advancing age. Among the elderly presenting to the emergency department, approximately 50% were hospitalized and 30–40% eventually had surgery. This review provides an overview of acute abdominal pain in the elderly, prevalence, causes and management.

#### Keywords

Acute abdominal pain · Infection · Mechanical obstruction · Biliary disease · Malignancy · Gastrointestinal ischaemia

#### Introduction

Acute abdominal pain can be defined as pain lasting for less than 1 week in duration [1]. About 25% of the patients seen in the emergency department with acute abdominal pain are over the age of 50 years [2, 3]. Among the elderly presenting to the emergency department, approximately 50% were hospitalized and 30–40% eventually had surgery [4, 5], and 40% were misdiagnosed contributing to an overall mortality of approximately 10% [6], and from other retrospective studies the mortality varies from 2% to 13% [7–9]. There is no doubt that acute abdomen in the elderly is of great importance both of the frequency of occurrence and the high mortality.

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_18

The prevalence of acute abdominal pain increases with advancing age. The number of old people is expected to increase in the future; as acute abdominal pain increases with age, there will be more elderly seen requiring correct diagnosis, investigation and immediate and appropriate treatment. Acute abdomen has a threshold of clinical significance in the elderly just as much as in the other age groups.

Abdominal pain can be due to many causes, and the underlying pathology could be due to an infection, mechanical obstruction, biliary disease, malignancy and gastrointestinal ischaemia [10]. The pathology of acute abdomen in the elderly are the same as in younger age groups however the relative prevalence of each may be different (Box 1).

#### Causes

Box 1 Causes of Abdominal Pain
Appendicitis
Biliary tract disease
Peptic ulcer disease
Diverticulitis
Bowel obstruction
Mesenteric ischaemia
Abdominal aortic aneurysm
Malignancy
Pancreatitis
Gastroenteritis
Nonsurgical causes

#### Appendicitis

Acute appendicitis occurs increasingly with advancing age and accounts for significant morbidity and mortality. The mortality rate is 16 times higher than in the younger individuals [11]. The diagnosis and treatment are often delayed. Some of the contributing factors to this are the presence of concomitant illnesses and the multiplicity of differential diagnostic possibilities in this age group [12]. Only about 20% of the elderly presented with classic appendicitis [13]. The elderly with acute appendicitis may have generalized pain that is not followed by localization to the right lower quadrant. They are likely to present with long duration of pain, distension, rigidity, decreased bowel sounds and a palpable mass [1]. In one study of 96 elderly patients over the age of 60 years with appendicitis only 20% had the classic combination of fever, nausea, pain in right lower quadrant and an elevated white cell count [14]. In the same study only 23% had either diffuse abdominal tenderness or tenderness in the right lower quadrant and fever in 47%. About half the patients over the age of 60 years were seen 72 h after the onset of symptoms with abdominal pain and tenderness but had relatively minimal associated symptoms and findings [12]. A multicentre study however found the intensity of pain was more severe (61% vs 46%) and more frequent association with change in bowel habits (8% vs 2%) in the elderly [15]. Perforation occurred in 37% of the elderly with acute appendicitis compared to 4% in younger patients [13]. In about 91% of the patients with misdiagnosis had ruptured appendix [16]. Contrast-enhanced spiral computed tomography aided diagnosis [17, 18]. Neither the CT nor a laproscopy appendicectomy has affected the outcome, but overall results might improve with early diagnosis in the elderly patients with abdominal pain and prompt surgical consideration and treatment [19].

#### Cholecystitis

Cholecystitis, gall stones and carcinoma of the gall bladder account for more than one-third of the abdominal operations one in the 75 years and over elderly. In a study of 88 patients over the age of 60 years with biliary tract disease, the mortality was 6.8% [20]. The patient with acute cholecystitis usually presents with unremitting and increasing pain in the right upper quadrant and often associated with fever and vomiting. A significant percentage of older patients do not have the classic symptoms of cholecystitis. About 25% of elderly patients do not have significant pain, and less than half have fever or elevated white cell count [13]. Complications of acute cholecystitis occur in more than half of all patients over the age of 65 years, and such complications include acute ascending cholangitis, gallbladder perforation, bile peritonitis, emphysematous cholecystitis and gallstone ileus [1]. Forty percent of 88 elderly patients with acute cholecystitis, 21% had empyema of the gall bladder, 18% gangrenous cholecystitis or free perforation of the gall bladder and 15% had subphrenic liver abscess [20]. About 10% with cholecystitis will die [13].

Acute cholangitis is usually due to impacted stone in the ampulla of Vater or secondary to cancer of the pancreas. The elderly have a high incidence of acute cholangitis [21]. The clinical presentation is wide spectrum from a mild to severe or suppurative cholangitis [22] and has a significant mortality in the elderly [23, 24]. Active treatment of acute cholangitis in the elderly may decrease the need for emergency surgery. Malnutrition and perforation of the gall bladder were found to be the most important predictors of mortality in this patient group [25].

#### **Peptic Ulcer Disease**

Peptic ulcer disease causes significant mortality and morbidity in the elderly. NSAIDs inhibiting prostaglandin synthesis and H. pylori infection (in 70% of patients) are the most important causal factors and contribute to the high incidence of ulcers. There are several possible explanations for the increased risk in elderly patients. Inevitably in the elderly there will be an increased incidence of comorbidities such as degenerate cardiac and respiratory diseases. In one study of patients over the age of 60 years with duodenal and gastric ulcers 72% had at least one other medical condition, 20% two or more [26]. Peptic ulcer disease frequently presents in an atypical manner and is associated with a high incidence of complications. Symptoms can be vague, and the first sign of the disease is with a complication such as perforation [1] or gastrointestinal bleeding [27]. The NSAIDs can mask the pain in the elderly, and gastrointestinal bleeding can be painless. Bleeding is the

most important complication occurring in 50%, perforation in 2% [28].

#### Diverticulitis

About 50% of the elderly over the age of 60 years have colonic diverticulosis, and 10-25% develop complications such as diverticulitis [29]. Pain of diverticular disease is different to that of diverticulitis, mild forms present with gradually increasing symptoms, whereas acute complicated disease is associated with sudden onset of pain followed by fever [30]. Painful diverticular disease is characterized by colicky abdominal pain and often provoked by eating, passing wind or bowel movement. There may be tenderness in the left lower quadrant. Diverticulitis is characterized by abrupt onset, unremitting left lower quadrant pain with fever, chills, nausea and vomiting. Diarrhoea or constipation can occur in an alternating bowel pattern. Diverticulitis of the caecum or redundant sigmoid colon may simulate appendicitis and involving the transverse colon, peptic ulcer. Diverticulitis may result in perforation of the colonic diverticulum [30]. Plain x-rays are helpful, and CT scan is the test of choice to evaluate acute diverticulitis. Ultrasound is an alternative to CT.

#### **Abdominal Aortic Aneurysm (AAA)**

Patients who are at risk are those with a family history, hypertension, peripheral arterial disease and smoking. More than 90% of AAA are below the renal arteries extending to either or both iliac arteries. Significant AAAs may be symptomatic or the patient may present with deep, boring pain felt in the low back and an prominent pulsatile abdomen which the patient may not be aware. The risk of rupture is dependent on the size, the presence of hypertension, chronic obstructive airway disease and occlusive arterial disease [31]. Signs and symptoms of a ruptured AAA are excruciating abdominal pain, in the back [32] or flank, and depending on the severity hypovolaemic hypotension and a pulsatile mass or shock [32]. A pulsatile mass with flank ecchymosis is highly suggestive of a ruptured AAA [1]. The differential diagnosis includes the above-mentioned conditions.

Ultrasound is non-invasive and gives a clear picture of the extent and size of the aneurysm. Indications for referral are, in the male >5.5 cm, female >5.0 cm, rapid growth of more than 1.0 cm/year and symptoms such as abdominal pain, tenderness and distal embolization [33]. With the introduction of the aortic stent, there has been a significant change in the mortality and morbidity in the elderly patient [34]. The treatment of AAA in the elderly CT is done for clinically stable patients to identify dissecting or leaking aneurysm. In a study of AAA in patients over the age of 70 years, all those with expanding or ruptured aneurysms had abdominal pain or back pain and most of those with ruptured aneurysm were in shock. The mortality rates for the elective, expanding and ruptured groups were 4.5%, 12.5% and 60.8%, respectively, and the common cause of death in the ruptured group was multisystem failure [32]. The risk of operative treatment of AAA after rupture is high compared to elective, and about 65% die at home with rupture or during transport to hospital [35]. The mortality of open repair for ruptured aneurysm is 30–40% [33].

#### Acute Mesenteric Ischaemia

Intestinal ischaemia has been classified as acute mesenteric ischemia (AMI), chronic mesenteric ischaemia (intestinal angina) and colonic ischaemia [36]. Acute mesenteric ischaemia is uncommon and constitutes 1% of admissions for acute abdominal pain [37], and the mean age is 71 years (range 25–100 years) [38]. The overall mortality is between 50% [38] and can rise to 80% if infarction is present [39] and in case of missed diagnosis, it is 90% [39]. The ischaemia can be the result from occlusion or non-occlusive hypoperfusion and frequently results in bowel necrosis and death [39]. Acute occlusion results from embolism, acute thrombosis or aortic dissection. Atherosclerosis or fibromuscular hyperplasia usually gives rise to chronic occlusion.

With acute occlusion, the patient presents with severe abdominal pain often accompanied by vomiting and an urge to defaecate. The abdomen may be tender but the abdominal pain is disproportionate to the abdominal findings. Some patients with AMI may initially complain of vague abdominal discomfort in the lower abdomen with nausea, vomiting and diarrhoea [37]. The late findings include abdominal distension, shock peritoneal irritation and signalling infarction [40]. The clinical diagnosis is often uncertain until laparotomy, but sudden onset of abdominal pain and bloody stool in the elderly are very suggestive of this condition. There may scattered loops of dilated bowel with multiple fluid levels or fluid-filled loops of small bowel on plain x-rays. The walls of the small intestine may be thickened and oedematous in less than 40% [40]. CT angiography is the diagnostic gold standard for AMI, and magnetic resonance angiography has comparable exactness [40], and both have emerged as alternatives and less invasive [41]. High index of suspicion together with early diagnosis can improve the outcome [31] The initial management includes rapid haemodynamic monitoring [41] which includes vigorous hydration, resuscitation and treatment of the underline aetiology [40].

#### **Bowel Obstruction**

Large bowel obstruction – Colonic obstruction includes tumours, diverticular disease, volvulus and rarely by compression from a pelvic tumour. Carcinoma of the colon is the most commonest cause and does not cause pain unless there is obstruction. Sigmoid volvulus is the most common type of colonic volvulus [42]. Symptoms are usually insidious with colicky abdominal pain, nausea and vomiting. In the elderly patients with intestinal obstruction, the mortality due to surgery is related to perianaesthetic risk and delay in surgery [43].

Small bowel obstruction – Majority of the patients with mechanical obstruction of the small bowel will have adhesions due to previous surgery or obstruction due to strangulated hernia. Obstruction due to adhesive bands may occur in combination with volvulus of the small intestine as an isolated lesion. Symptoms are somewhat similar to large bowel obstruction. The use of watersoluble contrast (gastrografin) has strong support as a predictive test for nonoperative resolution of adhesive small bowel obstruction [44, 45]. In the elderly delay in surgery in patients with complete small bowel obstruction leads to increase in complications and length of hospitalization [46].

#### Acute Pancreatitis

The incidence of acute pancreatitis in the United Kingdom is rising and ranges from 150 to 420 cases per million population [47]. About 50% of the cases with acute pancreatitis are associated with gall bladder disease, and 20-25% is related to alcohol abuse [47]. Patient with acute pancreatitis usually present with pain in the epigastrium or peri-umbilical region and radiating to the back which is worse on lying down but relieved by standing. There is intractable vomiting. The abdomen is tender, distended and decreased bowel sounds. Serum amylase is elevated and may remain elevated for some time and is used as a diagnostic indicator, but its half-life is shorter than that of lipase [47]. Hence serum lipase persists longer after the acute attack and has a slightly greater sensitivity and specificity [47]. Persistent elevation of the enzymes in an asymptomatic patient may suggest the presence of a pseudocyst. The diagnosis of acute pancreatitis is usually made clinically but may be difficult in a critically ill or postoperative patients or patients with major abdominal trauma. Advanced age is an indicator of poor prognosis. And the mortality rate in older patients is about 20-25% [48].

#### **Clinical Considerations**

Acute abdominal pain in the elderly is one of the commonest and most important problems confronting the physician and surgeon alike. The elderly with acute abdominal pain have a higher degree of morbidity and mortality and is largely due to the delay in diagnosis, delay in treatment and the presence of co-morbidities. There are a variety of reasons for the delay in diagnosis. About 10% of the elderly presenting with acute abdominal pain to the emergency have atypical symptoms which delay diagnosis [49]. The elderly tend to delay in seeking medical care. The delay in seeking medical care to psychosocial factors such as fear of hospitalization, fear institutionalization and loss of independence makes light of the symptoms, and many old people may think abdominal pain is part of normal aging process and are less likely to complain.

Many old people have some degree of cognitive decline and may not be able to provide a proper history. Traditionally the cornerstone of diagnosis is a thorough history and physical examination, and these may be difficult or impossible in the elderly patient more so when the memory is impaired. The perception of pain and pain intensity in those cognitively intact or cognitively impaired has been claimed to be of no difference [50]. Blunt pain perception may be due to common age-associated diseases such as diabetic neuropathy or the chronic use of medications, and diminished sensation may allow the pathology to progress to an alarming point.

The presentation of an elderly with abdominal pain may be atypical from that seen in the younger patient [51-53]. Fever and leucocytosis associated with acute abdomen may evoke a decreased response in older people [54]. Pain is usually a feature, and a pain-free acute abdomen is more likely in the elderly. A large number of medical conditions can simulate acute abdominal pain (Box 2).

Box 2 Nonsurgical Disease Pneumonia Myocardial infarction Pericarditis Hepatitis Inflammatory bowel disease Acute intermittent porphyria Opiate withdrawal Typhoid Sickle cell crisis HIV-associated lymphadenopathy

#### **Evaluation of a Patient with Acute Abdominal Pain**

A careful history and a thorough physical examination as well as a high index of suspicion are central to avert a missed diagnosis. The pressing need is to recognize likely life-threatening acute abdominal conditions that require resuscitation, immediate investigation and early surgical assessment and intervention [55]. The differential diagnosis is extraordinarily broad and may include the potentiality for referred pain. In the elderly myocardial infarction, pulmonary embolism, acute heart failure, pneumonia, urinary tract infarction and constipation among others may present as acute abdominal pain. A definite diagnosis is often difficult especially in primary care.

There are differences in the presentation of acute abdominal pain in the elderly compared to the young. The patient is rapidly inspected for evidence of shock, haemorrhage, dehydration, anaemia or cardiac decompensation. The abdominal examination should include a rectal examination in the male and rectal and pelvic in the female and the hernial orifices and bowel sounds checked. Palpation both light and deep for area of maximal tenderness. Rebound tenderness indicative of peritonitis may not be reliable in the elderly for in large number of the elderly it is may be absent. More reliable would be the finding of involuntary guarding of the area of greatest pain. Point tenderness is the most important sign of peritonitis. In a study of 127 elderly patients in the emergency department with acute abdominal pain, 24% [35] had no specific diagnosis, and 12% had biliary tract disease, and of 125 patients with small bowel obstruction, 42% required surgery and in 14 patients the follow-up diagnosis was different from the original diagnosis [56].

Blood chemistry can be misleading. The white blood cell count may be normal in the elderly. The liver panels and arterial blood gases can be useful. More than half of the patients with acute pancreatitis have elevated serum amylase. The use of abdominal imaging studies assists in effective assessment [10]. Plain x-ray of the abdomen in the supine and upright positions may show fluid levels, free air in the peritoneum cavity and distended bowel for mesenteric ischaemia and obstruction. In a study comparing imaging strategies, CT had the largest increased in diagnostic accuracy after clinical evaluation and following a conditional strategy with CT after a negative or inconclusive ultrasonography resulted in the highest overall sensitivity [55]. The investigators recommended that ultrasonography as the initial investigation on patients with acute abdominal pain [55]. The new generation of spiral CT scanner gives excellent views of vascular and digestive pathologies [56].

#### Impact

Among the elderly presenting to the emergency department, approximately 50% were hospitalized, and 30-40% eventually had surgery [4, 5], and 40% were misdiagnosed contributing to an overall mortality of approximately 10% [6]. The diagnosis and treatment, for example, of appendicitis are often delayed. Some of the contributing factors to this are the presence of concomitant illnesses and the multiplicity of differential diagnostic possibilities in this age group [12]. In the elderly there is a high incidence of complications, and several factors contribute to the diagnostic difficulty [57]. Waning of immune function with advancing age, together with the presence of co-morbidities such as malignancy or diabetes, further suppresses immunity [57] (Box 3).

## Box 3 Key Points. Acute Abdominal Pain in the Elderly

Among the elderly presenting to the emergency department, approximately 50% were hospitalized and 30–40% eventually had surgery [4, 5], and 40% were misdiagnosed contributing to an overall mortality of approximately 10% [6].

Abdominal pain can be due to many causes, and the underlying pathology could be due to an infection, mechanical obstruction, biliary disease, malignancy and gastrointestinal ischaemia.

(continued)

#### 19 Acute Abdominal Pain in the Elderly
# Box 3 Key Points. Acute Abdominal Pain in the Elderly (continued)

Acute appendicitis occurs increasingly with advancing age, and the mortality rate is 16 times higher than in the younger individuals [11].

The diagnosis and treatment are often delayed. Only about 20% of the elderly present with classic appendicitis [13].

About 25% of elderly patients with cholecystitis do not have significant pain, and less than half have fever or elevated white cell count [13].

Symptoms of peptic ulcer disease can be vague, and the first sign of the disease is with a complication such as perforation [1] or gastrointestinal bleeding [27].

Advanced age is an indicator of poor prognosis, and the mortality rate in older patients with acute pancreatitis is about 20–25% [38].

In the elderly myocardial infarction, pulmonary embolism, acute heart failure, pneumonia, urinary tract infection and constipation, among others, may present as acute abdominal pain.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following in relation to acute abdominal pain in the elderly are true *EXCEPT*:
  - A. Fever, pain, guarding, rigidity and leucocytosis may evoke an increased response in the elderly with acute abdominal pain.
  - B. Elderly tend to seek medical care late.
  - C. The presentation of acute abdomen may be atypical in the elderly.
  - D. Pain is usually a feature but a pain-free abdomen is more likely in the elderly.
- 2. The following statements are true in relation to acute abdominal pain *EXCEPT*:
  - A. The elderly with acute appendicitis have generalized pain that is not followed by localization in the right lower quadrant.
  - B. Contrast-enhanced spiral computed tomography aids diagnosis in acute appendicitis.

- C. A significant percentage of older patients do have classic symptoms of acute cholecystitis.
- D. In the age group 65 years and over, complications of acute cholecystitis occur in more than half the patients.
- 3. The following are true in relation to acute abdominal pain *EXCEPT*:
  - A. NSAIDs inhibiting prostaglandin synthesis and *H. pylori* are the most important causal factors that contribute to the high incidence of peptic ulcers.
  - B. In the elderly with peptic ulcer, symptoms can be vague, and the first sign of the disease is a complication like perforation.
  - C. CT is not the best to evaluate acute diverticulitis
  - D. In diverticulitis diarrhoea or constipation can occur as alternating bowel pattern.
- 4. The following are true EXCEPT:
  - A. More than 90% of abdominal aortic aneurysm (AAA) is above the renal arteries.
  - B. Ultrasonography is non-invasive and gives a clear picture of the extent and size of the abdominal aortic aneurysm.
  - C. In acute pancreatitis serum amylase is elevated only for a short time.
  - D. In acute mesenteric ischaemia, there may be scattered loops of dilated bowel with multiple fluid levels or fluid-filled loops of small bowel on plain x-rays.

# **MCQ** Answers

1 = A; 2 = C; 3 = C; 4 = A

#### **Short Answer Questions**

1. List four conditions that can mimic acute abdominal pain.

# **SAQ Answers**

- 1. pneumonia
- 2. myocardial infarction
- 3. pericarditis
- 4. hepatitis

# References

- Lyon C, Clark DC. Diagnosis of acute abdominal pain in older patients. Am Fam Physician 2006. http://www. aafp.org/afp/2006101/1537html.
- e Dombali FT. Acute abdominal pain in elderly. J Clin Gastroenterol 1994;19(4):331–35.
- Burg MD, Francis L. Acute abdominal pain in the elderly. Emerg Med. 2005;37(8):8–12.
- Bugliosi TF, Meloy TD, Vukor LF. Acute abdominal pain in the elderly. Ann Emerg Med. 1990;19:1383–6.
- Rothrock SG, Greenfield RH. Acute abdominal pain in the elderly: clue to identify serious illness. Part 2. Diagnosis and management of common disorders. Emerg Med Rep. 1992;13:195–192.
- Bryan D. Abdominal pain in elderly persons. Medscape. http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/77 6663-overview retreived 6 April, 2014.
- Abi-Hanan P, Gleckman R. Acute abdominal pain: a medical emergency in older patients. Geriatrics. 1997;52:72–4.
- Kizer KW, Vassar. Emergency department diagnosis of abdominal disorders in the elderly. Am J Emerg Med 1998;16:537–62.
- Marco CA, Schroenfeld CN, Kergt PM, Menkes ED, Doehring MC. Abdominal pain in geriatric emergency patients variables associated with adverse outcomes. Acad Emerg Med. 1998;5:1163–8.
- Dang C, Aguilera P, Dang A, Salem L. Acute abdominal pain: Four classifications can guide assessment and management. Geriatrics. 2002;57(3):30–2, 35–6, 41–2.
- 11. Ross FP, Zarem HA, Morgan AP. Appendicitis in a Community hospital. Arch Surg. 1962;85:1036.
- 12. Williams JS, Hale HW. Acute appendicitis in the elderly. Ann Surg. 1965;162:208–212.
- Sullivan W. Managing the elderly with abdominal pain. D.O. May 10, 2012. http://www.epn.com/sub specialities/medico-legal/nan:theelderly-withabdomi nalpain/. Retrieved on 23 December 2013.
- Horattas M, Guyton D, Diane W. A reappraisal of appendicitis in the elderly. Am J Surg. 1990;160:291–293.
- 15. Kraemer M, Franke C, Ohmann C, Young Q. Acute abdominal pain study group. Acute appendicitis in late adulthood: incidence, prevalence and outcome. Results of a prospective multicenter acute abdominal study and a review of the literature. Langerback Arch Surg. 2000;385:470–8.
- Rusnak RA, Borer JH, Fastow JS. Misdiagnosis of acute appendicitis: common features discovered in cases after litigation. Am J Emerg Med. 1994; 12397–402.
- Rao PM, Rhea JT, Novelline RA, Mostafavi AA, McCabe CJ. Effect of computed tomography of appendix and treatment of patients and use of hospital resources. N Engl J Med. 1998;338:141–6.
- Stroman DL, Bayouth CV, Kuhn JA, Westmoreland M, Jones RC, Fisher TL, et al. The role of computed

tomography in the diagnosis of acute appendicitis. Am J Surg 1999;178:485–9.

- Hui TT, Major KM, Avital I, Hiatt JR, Margulies DR. Outcome of elderly patients with appendicitis. Arch Surg. 2002;37:995–1000.
- Morrison DJ, Thompson J, Wilson SE. Acute cholecystitus in the eldely: a surgical emergency. Arch Surg. 1978;113.
- Agawal N, Sharma BC, Sarin SL. Endoscopic management of acute cholangitis in elderlypatients. World J Gastroenterol 12 (40):6551–6555. Publication. https:// doi.org/10.3748/wjg:r12140.6551.
- 22. van Lent AU, Bartelsman JF, Tylgol GN, Speelman P, Prins JM. Duration of antibiotic therapy for cholangitis after successful endoscopic drainage of the biliary tract. Gastroenterol Endosc. 2002; 55: 518–522.
- Sugiyama M, Atomi Y. treatment of acte cholangitis due to choledocholithiasis in elderly and younger patients. Arch Surg. 1997;132:1129–1133.
- Pitt A, Cameron JL, Postier RG, Gadacz TR. Factors affecting mortality in biliary tract surgery. Am J Surg. 1981;142:66–72.
- Makela JT, Kiviniemi H, Laitinen S. Acute cholangitis in the elderly. Hepatogastroenterology. 2005; 52: 999–1004.
- 26. Ng TM, Fock KM, Chia SC, Chew C, Chung Y, Chee E, et al. Peptic ulcer disease in the elderly in Singapore. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 1994;9:278–81.
- Kanna J, Anoop J, Veneet H, Sharm M. Profile of peptic ulcer disease in the elderly. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2000;15:H2–H2 (1).
- Ng EK, Lam YH, Sung JJ, Yung MY, To KF, Chan AC, et al. Eradication of Helicobacter pylori prevents recurrence of ulcer after simple closure of duodenal ulcer perforation.: a randomized controlled trial. Ann Surg. 2000;231(2):153–8.
- Warner E, Crighton EJ, Moineddin R, Mamdani M, Ushur R. Fourteen –year study of hospital admissions for diverticular disease in Ontario. Can J Gastroenterol. 2007;21(2):97–9.
- Larsson PA. Diverticulitis is increasing in the elderly. Significant cause of morbidity and mortality. Lakaridningen. 1997;94(43):3837–40, 3842.
- Collin J. Symptomless abdominal Pain in the elderly. Postgrad Med J. 1989;65:640–641.
- Walker JT, Johnson B, Fitz W et al. Abdominal aortic aneurysm in elderly patients. Vasc Endovasc Surg. 1986; 20:79–83.
- Robinson D, Mees B, Verhagen H, Cheun J. Aortic aneurysms: Screening, surveillance and referral. Aust Fam Physician 2013;42(6):364–369.
- 34. Vigliotti G, D'Alescando A, Fornino G, Puca AE, Capparelli G, Cuofano A, et al. Treatment of aoric aneurysms in elderly patients. BMC Geriatrics. 2011;11(Supp):A66.
- Buskins FG. Incidence, risk and operative mortality of abdominal aortic aneurysm in the elderly patient. Tydschr Gerontol Geriatr. 1990;21(4):169–71.

- Yasuhara H. Acute mesenteric ischaemia: the challenge of gastroenterology Surg Today. 2005;35(3):185–95.
- Ruotolo RA, Evans SR. Mesenteric ischaemia in the elderly. Clin Geriatr Med. 1999;15:527–57.
- Huang HH, Chang YC, Yen DH, Kao WF, Chen JD, Wang LM, et al. Clinical factors and outcomes in patients with acute mesenteric ischaemia in the emergency department. J Clin Med Assoc. 2005;68(7): 299–306.
- 39. Stamatakos M, Stefanaki C, Mastrokalos D, Arampatzi H, Safioleas P, Chatziconstantuiou C, et al. Mesenteric ischaemia: still a deadly puzzle for the medical community. Tohoku J Exp Med. 2008; 216(3):197–204.
- Lee A, Aldeen AZ. Acute Mesenteric Ischaemia. ACEP News March 2011. http://www.acep.org/Con tent.aspx?id+80902 retreived on 14 February 2015.
- Dewitte A, Biais M, Coquin J, Fleureau CM, Cassinotto C, Onattara A, et al. Diagnosis ans management of acute mesenteric ischaemia. Ann Fr Anesth Reanim. 2011;30(5):410–20.
- Avots-Avontins KV, Waugh DE. Colon volvulus and the geriatric patient. Surg Clin North Am. 1982; 62: 249–60.
- Arenal J, Concelo MP, Benito C, Sanchez J, Garcia-Abril JM, Ortega E. Intestinal obstruction in the elderly. Prognostic factors of mortality. Rev Exp Enferm. Dig. 1999;91(12):838–48.
- 44. Abbas S, Bisett CP, Parry BM. Oral water soluble contrast for management of adhesive small bowel obstruction. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2007;18 (3) CD 004651.
- 45. Di Saverio S, Carona F, Ansaloni L, Gavioli M, Valentino M, Pinna AD. Water soluble contrast medium (gastrografin) value in adhesive small intestinal obstruction (ASIO\_: a prospective randomised controlled clinical trial). World J Surg. 2008;32(10):2293–304.

- Bender JS, Busuito MJ, Graham C, Allaben RD. Small bowel obstruction in the elderly. Am Surg. 1989;55(6): 385–8.
- Johnson CD. UK guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Gut. 2005;54:iii1–iii9 https://doi. org/10.1136/gut.2004.057026.
- Ross SO, Forsmark CE. Pancreatic and biliary disorders in the elderly. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 2001; 30:531–45.
- Espinoza R, Balbontin P, Feuerhake S, Senera C. Acute abdomen in the elderly. Rev Med Chil. 2004;132(12): 21505–12.
- Feldt KS, Ryden G, Miles S. Treatment of pain in cognitively impaired compared with cognitively intact older people with hip fracture. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1998;46:1079–88.
- Kauver DR. The geriatric acute abdomen. Clin Gertiatr Med. 1993;9:547–58.
- 52. Vogt DP. The acute abdomen in the geriatric patient. Clev Clin J Med 1990;57:125–30.
- Potts FE 4th, Vikov LF. Utility of fever and leucocytosis in acute surgical abdomens in octogenarians and beyond. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 1999;54(2):M55–8.
- Bates CM, Plevris JN. Clinical evaluation of abdominal pain in adults. Medicine. 2013;41(2):81–86.
- 55. Lameris W, van Randen A, van Es HW, van Heesewijk JP, van Ramshorst B, Boum WH, et al. Imaging strategies for detection of urgent conditions in patients with acute abdominal pain.: diagnostic accuracy study. BMJ. 2009;338:624311.
- Chiche L, Roupie E, Delassus P. Management of adult abdominal pain in the Emergency Room. J Chir (Paris) 2006;143(1):6–14.
- Bryan ED. Abdominal pain in elderly persons. http:// emedicine.medscape.com/article/776663-overview accessed 19 January 2017.



20

# **Infectious Diarrhoeas in the Elderly**

# Contents

Introduction	179
Clinical Characteristics	180
Treatment	182
Impact	183
References	184

# Abstract

Diarrhoea can be mild or severe in the elderly and severe diarrhoea in the elderly can be lifethreatening. *Clostridium difficile* is the most common cause of nosocomial diarrhoea and disproportionally affects the elderly and in those above the age of 65 years and remains a disease of the elderly. The elderly are at increased risk of dying from dehydration and electrolyte abnormalities and impaired mobility and are frequently institutionalised. The present review summarises the infectious diarrhoeas with the main focus on *Clostridium difficile* and management.

# Keywords

Diarrhoeas in the elderly · *Clostridium* difficile · Salmonella Heidelberg · *Campylobacter jejuni · Cryptosporidium* 

# Introduction

The exact incidence rate of diarrhoea in the elderly is not available but it is greater than in young adults. Diarrhoea can be mild or severe in the elderly and severe diarrhoea in the elderly can be lifethreatening. It is an important cause of morbidity worldwide and is the second leading cause of morbidity [1] and mortality in the elderly [2, 3]. Deaths due to diarrhoeal illnesses occur in the elderly living in the community and in nursing homes but more so in the latter, and outbreaks have been associated with more deaths from nursing home residents [4]. A food-borne outbreak of gastroenteritis occurred in a nursing home caused by Salmonella Heidelberg and Campylobacter jejuni [5]. Another outbreak of Clostridium difficile infection (CDI) in a tertiary hospital in Costa Rica had been reported; the mean age of the patients was 65.5 years [6]. Outbreak of cryptosporidium infection has occurred in elderly nursing home residents [7]. In a Rhode Island hospital, a review of 36 patients with a mean age of 77 years were identified with *Cryptosporidium* infection [8]. Fifty percent of deaths due to diarrhoea occur in individuals over the age of 75 years. In the United states, there are two different epidemiological patterns in the occurrence of viral gastroenteritis, as outbreaks in people of all ages and endemic in children [9]. There is a higher incidence of infectious and iatrogenic diarrhoea in the elderly [2], and in the elderly, drug therapy is one of the commonest causes of diarrhoea [10].

Clostridium difficile is the most common cause of nosocomial diarrhoea and disproportionally affects the elderly and in those above the age of 65 years [11, 12] and remains a disease of the elderly [12]. CDI has been increasing in frequency and in severity in the last 10–15 years [13]. This has been linked to an epidemic CD strain now known as NAP1/027 (North American pulsedfield type 1 and ribotype 027, using polymerase chain reaction) [14-16]. The elderly are particularly prone to have recurrence, treatment failure and increased mortality from CDI [17-19]. The incidence of CDI increases with age [20, 21]. Age and systemic antibiotics [22] are the two notable risk factors followed by gastric acid-suppressive medications [23–25]. Proton pump inhibitors and the H2-receptor agonists have been shown to be risk factors for the development of CDI [23–25]. Aged care facilities are often cited as a risk factor acquiring CDI [26].

The elderly are at increased risk of dying from dehydration and electrolyte abnormalities and impaired mobility and are frequently institutionalised. It is likely that deficits in both immune and non-immune defences may play a role in gastrointestinal infections in the elderly [27]. Mucosal injury results in disruption of the absorptive and secretory mechanisms both in the large and small intestine. Decreased absorption and increased secretion due disruption of the balance result in diarrhoea [28]. It largely caused by infection or inflammation. Infection causes diarrhoea by mucosal adherence, invasion or toxin production [29]. The causative agent, for example, bacteria, may adhere to specific receptors on the mucosa causing a watery diarrhoea [30] or invade the mucosa and damage the epithelial cells and vascular endothelium causing a bloody diarrhoea or producing toxins, enterotoxin and cytotoxin [29]. The former is giving rise to a watery diarrhoea and the latter a bloody diarrhoea. Infection with toxin-producing strains gives rise to a spectrum of illness [12]. It would be useful to divide diarrhoea into acute and chronic. It is acute if present for less than 2 weeks and chronic if greater than 4 weeks in duration (Fig. 1).

# **Clinical Characteristics**

The most common causes of diarrhoea in the elderly admitted to hospital are faecal impaction, infection and drug, and in one-third no cause is found [33]. Diarrhoea is a frequent adverse effect of drugs. Drugs disrupt several mechanisms, osmotic, secretory, mucosal and transit time. Infectious diarrhoeas in the elderly are due to bacterial, viral and enterotoxic agents and antibioticassociated diarrhoeas. Bacterial gastrointestinal infections are caused mainly by enterotoxigenic agents, sporadic or epidemic infections and food poisoning [34]. Elderly people in long-term care are very vulnerable to infectious gastroenteritis and food-borne diseases with serious outcomes [34, 35]. Shigellosis occurs in the young, in the elderly, in patients with weak immune system and who are immune impaired and they are also most likely to develop serious illness with Campylobacter. Non-typhoidal Salmonella causes food-borne infection, bacteraemia and extra-intestinal infections [36, 37]. Extra-intestinal infections occurring in the elderly were associated with higher mortality and morbidity [38]. Clostridium difficile diarrhoea is mostly marked in elderly patients. Elderly patients are susceptible to nosocomial cryptosporidium infection due to decreased cell-mediated immunity [39].

Depending on the severity, CDI has been classified as mild, severe, fulminant and recurrent [12]. Mild disease consists of non-bloody



Fig. 1 Classification of diarrhoeas (Information sources: Dundas and Todd [31], Wilhelmi et al. [32])

diarrhoea and minimal systemic symptoms. In severe disease, there is profuse usually non-bloody diarrhoea and systemic symptoms such as fever malaise, abdominal pain and loss of appetite [14]. In fulminant CDI apart from systemic toxicity, there may be ileus, toxic megacolon, bowel perforation, pseudomembranous colitis and sepsis [12]. Recurrent CDI occurs in 15–30% of cases either due to relapse or to reinfection [40] and occurs within 1 month of successful treatment [12]. Real-time polymerase chain reaction is a sensitive test for CDI although false-positive results are a concern [41]. The standard diagnostic test for CDI is laboratory analysis of stool samples [42]. Although stool culture is highly sensitive, the specificity is low [42]. Cell toxicity assay has high sensitivity but is not as sensitive as stool culture [43]. In Australia and in some European countries, the diagnostic tests used are culture followed by cell toxicity assay [44]. Distinguishing characteristics of acute infectious diarrhoeas are shown in Table 1.

Ouconiem	Tana antinina	In substian	C	Diagnagia	Comuliantiana
Organism	Transmission	Incubation	Symptoms	Diagnosis	Complications
Bacterial	1	1	1	1	1
Salmonella	Infected meat poultry, dairy products, eggs, direct and indirect contact with animals	12–48 h	Watery stools, fever, crampy abdominal pain, focal manifestations	Isolating organism from stool blood culture	Endovascular infection, bacteraemia infected
Clostridium	Acquired in hospital broad- spectrum antibiotic, indirectly faecal- oral route	4–9 days	Mild to severe watery to bloody stool necrotising colitis	Assaying <i>C. difficile</i> toxin in stool rapid enzyme immunoassay	Hypovolaemic shock, toxic megacolon, pseudomembranous colitis, sepsis perforation
Shigellosis	Direct faecal-oral, indirect contaminated food	1–4 days	Mucous, pus and blood fever	Stool culture	Secondary bacterial infections, toxic neuritis, arthritis, myocarditis
Shiga toxin	Undercooked beef, water contaminated with cow manure	24 h	Bloody diarrhoea, severe abdominal cramps	Stool cultures	Haemolytic-uraemic syndrome (HUS) TTP
Campylobacter	Raw uncooked meat, poultry, linked with fast food	2–5 days	Abdominal pain, bloody diarrhoea	Blood culture and body	Septic thrombophlebitis, endocarditis, osteomyelitis
Viral <sup>a</sup>					
Rotavirus calicivirus, astrovirus enteric adenovirus	Variety of routes faecal-oral, route, aerosol, food- borne	1–3 days 1–3 days 8–10 days	Watery diarrhoea, abdominal cramps	Viral cultures	
Parasitic					
Cryptosporidium	Zoonotic spread	7 days	Profuse watery	Identifying	
	Waterborne, direct person-to- person contact		Diarrhoea, abdominal cramps	Acid-fast oocysts by phase contrast microscopy	

 Table 1
 Characteristics of acute infectious diarrhoeas

Information sources: Diggs and Surwicz [12], Dundas and Todd [31], Davis et al. [45], Blaser et al. [46], Acheson and Allos [47], Nachamkin et al. [48], Rees et al. [49] and Niyogi [50]

<sup>a</sup>Usually affects children but could affect all ages

# Treatment

Most of the diarrhoeas are self-limiting and the treatment is mainly supportive. The differential diagnosis includes the exclusion of faecal impaction, laxative abuse, antibiotics and inflammatory bowel disease. The diarrhoea should be investigated: (i) if it has not settled within 48 h, a stool culture for parasites, cysts and ova should be done

ideally on three different days; (ii) if recently hospitalised or had been on broad-spectrum antibiotics in the previous 6 weeks, the stool should be checked for *Clostridium difficile*; and (iii) if there is systemic involvement with bloody diarrhoea and (iv) if the diarrhoea persists for more than 5 days, food poisoning should be excluded.

The causes of the diarrhoeas are diverse and can be a symptom of various diseases [51] and the cause has to be specifically treated, but more frequently

Organism	Management
Salmonella	Fluid and bland diet, ciprofloxacin 500 mg q12h for 3–5 days, those with bacteraemia 4–6 weeks, no clinical benefit with antibiotic therapy, may increase adverse effect
Clostridium difficile	Oral metronidazole 400 mg 8 h for 10–14 days for mild cases, vancomycin 125 mg 6 h for 10–14 days in severe cases. In complicated cases, 500 mg metronidazole IV or vancomycin 500 mg 6 h orally
Shigellosis	TMP q12h, norfloxacin 40 mg bid, ciprofloxacin 500 mg po bd or norfloxacin 800 mg as single dose and ciprofloxacin 1 g as single dose
Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli	Supportive care, antibiotics to be avoided especially in patients with acutely infected producing <i>E. coli</i>
Campylobacter	Ciproflocaxin 500 mg tid-5 days, azithromycin 500 mg daily for 3 days or 30 mg/kg as single dose. Erythromycin for 5 days
Cryptosporidium	No effective drug is available but paromomycin (500–750 mg po qid) has high success rates

Table 2 Treatment

Information sources: Jump [13], Acheson and Allos [47], Dryden et al. [52], Sirinavin and Garner [53], Cohen et al. [54], Onwanezobe et al. [55], Vukelic et al. [56], Bhattacharya and Sar [57], Googame [58], Flanigan Sloane [59]

symptomatic treatment will be necessary. The general rule is to prevent dehydration. In the mild cases, oral hydration may be sufficient. In the more severe cases with or without nausea and/or vomiting, intravenous fluids and electrolyte replacement may be required to correct dehydration and electrolyte abnormalities. Severe dehydration and electrolyte abnormalities commonly occur in the elderly. The treatment of non-infectious diarrhoea is mainly supported with fluid replacement. In diarrhoea resulting from drug therapy, the offending drug should be avoided. The faecal flora in the elderly are very sensitive to changes by antibiotics resulting in an overgrowth of toxin-producing organisms such as Clostridium difficile normally suppressed by organisms such as Escherichia coli and Bacteroides in the gut. It is especially common in elderly people on chemotherapy for malignancy [9]. Infectious diarrhoeas are treated with appropriate antibiotics (Table 2). In the high-risk groups with the clinical picture of dysentery, it is justified for empirical treatment with antibiotics. Regardless of what the pathogen is, treatment with ciproflaxin 500 mg bd has shown a significant reduction in the duration and other symptoms [51]. Bacteriotherapy with faecal transplantation has shown much promise in the management of recurrent CDI [41]. Patients with toxic megacolon, perforation or shock require surgical intervention despite maximum medical therapy [12]. Prevention is largely infection control and judicious use of antibiotics, shorter duration of therapy and the use of antimicrobials with narrowest spectrum of activity [12].

# Impact

Infectious diarrhoea can have disastrous results in the elderly [4] and is associated with high mortality [34]. Polypharmacy, malnutrition, multiple pathologies and residence in aged care facilities contribute to the increasing incidence and seriousness of diarrhoeas in the elderly [34]. Dehydration is especially dangerous in the elderly, and the elderly are more prone to electrolyte abnormalities. The elderly are particularly disposed to have recurrence, treatment failure and increased mortality from *Clostridium difficile* [17–19] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Diarrhoeas

The most common causes of diarrhoea in the elderly admitted to hospital are faecal impaction, infection and drug and in one-third no cause is found [33].

Fifty percent of deaths due to diarrhoea occur in individuals over the age of 75 years.

The most common causes of diarrhoea in the elderly admitted to hospital are faecal

**Box 1 Key Points: Diarrhoeas** (continued) impaction, laxatives and drug, and in one-third no cause is found.

*Clostridium difficile* is the most common cause of nosocomial diarrhoea and disproportionally affects the elderly and in those above the age of 65 years [11, 12] and remains a disease of the elderly [12].

Age and systemic antibiotics [22] are the two notable risk factors for *C. difficile* followed by gastric acid-suppressive medications [23–25].

Recurrent CDI occurs in 15–30% of cases either due to relapse or to reinfection [40].

Regardless of what the pathogen is, treatment with ciproxacin 500 mg bd has shown reduction in the duration and symptoms [51].

Fifty percent of the deaths due to diarrhoea occur in individuals over 75 years.

*Clostridium difficile* is the most common cause of nosocomial diarrhoeas and disproportionally affects the elderly and in those above the age of 65 years [11, 12].

Depending on the severity, CDI has been classified as mild, severe, fulminant and recurrent [12].

In fulminant CDI apart from systemic toxicity, there may be ileus, toxic megacolon, bowel perforation, pseudomembranous colitis and sepsis [12].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following in relation to diarrhoea are true except:
  - A. If the individual had been recently hospitalised or had been abroad in the previous 6 weeks, the diarrhoea should be investigated.
  - B. In the diagnosis of diarrhoea in the elderly faecal impaction, laxative use, antibiotics and inflammatory disease should be excluded.
  - C. In more than half the cases in the elderly, the cause is not found.
  - D. Fifty percent of the deaths due to diarrhoea is in the over 75-year age group

- 2. The following are true of *Clostridium difficile* except:
  - A. *Clostridium difficile* is the most common cause of nosocomial diarrhoeas.
  - B. *Clostridium difficile* diarrhoea is mostly marked in young patients.
  - C. If recently hospitalised or had been on broad-spectrum antibiotics in the previous 6 weeks, the stool should be checked for *Clostridium difficile*.
  - D. 15–30% of cases recur either due to relapse or to reinfection.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C; 2 = B

# References

- Faruque ASG, Malik RI, Kahu AI, Huq S, Salam MA, Sak SD, et al. Diarrhoea in elderly population: aetiology and clinical characteristics. Scand J. 1991;265:3280–4.
- Lew JF, Glass RI, Gangarosa RE, Cohen IP, Bern C, Moe CL, et al. Diarrhoeal deaths in the United States 1979 through 1987. A special problem for the elderly. JAMA. 1991;265:3280–4.
- Hoffman J, Zeitz. Small bowel disease in the elderly: diarrhoea and malabsorption.. Best Practice & Res Clin Gastroenterol. Vol 16 Issue 1 pp 17–36 (abstract) Website: http://benkinghub.elsevier.com.retrieve/pii/ \$152169180 2902635.
- Bennett RG, Greenough WB. Approach to acute diarrhoea in the elderly. Gastrenterol Clin North Am. 1993;22:517–33.
- Layton MC, Calliste SG, Gomez TM, Patton C, Brooks S. A mixed foodborne outbreak with *Salmo-nella heidelberg* and *Campylobacter jejuni* in a nursing home. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 1997;18:115–21.
- Villalobos-Zuniga MA, Boza-Cordero R. Epidemiologic, clinical and microbiologic description of an outbreak of *Clostridium difficile* associated diarrhoea in Costa Rica. Acta med.costarric. 2012;54(3):Jul/Sep. 2012.
- Bennett RG. Diarrhoea among residents of long-term care facilities. Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 1993; 14:397–404.
- Neill MA, Rice SK, Ahmad NV, Flanigan TO. Cryptosporodiosis: an unrecognised cause of diarrhoea in elderly hospitalised patients. Clin Infect Dis 1996; 22:168–70.

- Olives JP, Mas E. Viral acute diarrhoea, clinical and evaluative aspects. Arch Pediatr 2007;14 Suppl 3-S152–5.
- Ratnaike RN, Jones TE. Mechanisms of drug-induced diarrhoea in the elderly. Drugs and Aging 1998; 13:245–253.
- Jagai JY, Naumova E. Closridium difficile –associated infection, diarrhoea and colitis. United States Emerg Infect Dis. 2009;15:343–344.
- Digg NG, Surawicz CM. *Clostridium difficile* infection: still principally a disease of the elderly. Review. Future Medicine. Therapy. 2010;7(3);295–301.
- Jump RLP. Clostridium difficile infection in older adults. Aging Health.2013;9(4):403–414.
- Mcdonald LC, Killgore GE, Thompson A, et al. An epidemic, toxin gene-variant strain of *Clostridium difficile*. NEJM. 2005;353(23):2433–2441.
- Loo VG, Poirier L, Miller MA, et al. A predominantly clonal multi-institutional outbreak of *Clostridium difficile*- associated diarrhoea with high morbidity and mortality. NEJM. 2005;353(23):2442–2449.
- Warny M, Pein J, Fang A, Killgore G, Thompson A, Brazier J, et al. Toxin production by an emerging strain of *Clostridium difficile* associated disease in North America ad Europe. Lancet. 2005;366(9491): 1079–1084.
- Cober ED, Malani PN.*Clostridium difficile* infection in the "oldest"old:cinical outcomes in patients aged 80 years and older. J AmerGeriatr Soc. 2009;57(4): 659–662.
- Zilberberg MD, Short AF, Micek ST, Doherty JA, Kollef MH. Clostridium difficile- associated disease and mortality among the elderly critically ill. Crit Care Med. 2009;37(9):2583–2589.
- Garey KW, Sethi S, Yadav Y, Dupont HL. Metaanalysis to assess risk factors for recurrent Clostridium difficile infection. J Hosp Infect. 2008;70(4):298–304.
- Dumyati G, Stevens V, Hannett GE, et al. Communityassociated Clostridium difficile infections, Montoe County, New York, USA. Emerg Infect Dis. 2012;18:392–400.
- Khanna S, Pardi DS, Aronon SL, et al. The epidemiology of community-acquired Clostridium difficile infection: a population basedstudy. Am J Gastroenterol. 2012;107:89–95.
- Nelson R. Antibiotic treatment for cLostridium difficile-associated diarrhea in adults. 2007.Cochrane Database Syst, Rev 3, CD004610.
- Leonard J, Marshall JK, Moayyedi P. Systematic review of the risk ofenteric infection in patients taking acid suppression. Am J Gastrenterol. 2007;102(9): 2047–2056.
- Dial S, Delaney JA, Barkun AN, Suisa S. Use of gastric acid-suppressive agents and the risk of communityacquired Clostridium difficile – associated disease. JAMA. 2005;294:2989–2995.
- 25. Tleyjeh IM, Abdulhak AA, Raiz M, et al. The association between histamine 2 receptor antagonist use and Clostridium difficile infection: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS ONE8. e56498. 2013.

- Laffan AM, Bellantoni MF, Greenough WB III, Zenilman JM. Burden of Clostridium in a lon-term care facility. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2006;54(7):1068–1073.
- Ratnaike RN. Diarrhoea in the elderly. Epidemiological and aetiologicsl features. J Gastrenterol Hepatol. 1990;449–458.
- Whyte LA, Jenkins HR. Pathophysiology of diarrhoea. Paed Child Health. 2012; 22:443–447.
- Binder HJ. Pathophysiology of acute diarrhoea. Am J Med. 1990;88(6A): 25–45.
- Website. Pathology of diarrhoea. http://www.vivo. colostate.edu/hbooks/pathphys/digestion/smallgut/diar rhoea.html retreived 9 January 2015.
- Dundas S, Todd WTA. Acute diarrhoea and fever. General Medical Review CME. http://www.rcpe.ac. uk/education/education/CME/infect-dis/dundas/dundas\_ 2.html
- Wilhelmi I, Roman E, Sanchez-Farquier A. Viruses causing gastroenteritis. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2003; (4):247–62.
- Pentland B, Pennington CR The diarrhoeas in the elderly. Age Aging .1980;9(2):90–92. 1980
- Jeandel C, Laurain MC, Decottignies F. Infectious diarrhoea in the aged. Rev Prat.1996;146(2):184–8.
- Kirk MD, Veitch MG, Hall GV. Gastroenteritis and foodborne diseases in elderly people living in long term care. J Roy Soc Trop Med Hyg. 2010;51:397–404.
- 36. Chen PL, Lee HC, Lee NY et al. Non-typhoidal samolnella bacteria in elderly patients: an increased risk of endovascular infections, osteomyelitis and mortality. Epidemiol infect.2012;140(10):2037–44.
- Pereira AA. Salmonella bacterium may present vascular infections in the form aneurysm. Dynamics 2006; 17(4):16–8.
- Chen PL, Chan CM, Wu CJ, et al. Extraintestinal focal infections in adults with nontyphoidal salmonella bacteria: predisposing factors and clinical outcome. J Intern Med. 2007;61(1):91–100.
- Strausbaugh LJ. Emerging Health Care-Associated Infectios in the Geriatric Population. Emerg Infect Dis. 2001;7(2):268–271.
- Maroo S, Lamoot JT. Recurrent *Clostridium difficile*. Gastroenterology. 2006;130(4):1311–1316.
- Dupont HL. Diagnosis and management of Clostridium difficile infection. Clin Gastrenterol Hepatol. 2013;11(10):1216–23.
- Bartlett JG, Gerding DN. Clinical recognition and diagnosis of *Clostridium difficile* infection. Clin Infect Dis. 2008;46(suppl 7):S12–S18.
- George WL, Suttert L, Citron D, Fiinegold SM. Selected and differential medium for isolation of *Clostridium difficile*. J Clin Microbiol. 1978;9:214–9.
- 44. Riley TV, Cooper M, Bell B, Golledge CL. Commuityacquired Clostridium difficile-associated diarrhoea. Clin Infect Dis. 1995;28(sup 2):263–5.
- Davis TK, Mckee R, Schnadower D, Tarr P. Treatment of Shiga toxin producing Escheri coli infection. Inf Dis Clin Natl Ass. 2013;27(3):577–597.
- 46. Blaser MJ, Wells JG, Feldman PA, Pollard RA, Allen JR, The Collaorative Diarrhoea Diseases Study Group

Centre in the United States: a multicentre study. Ann Inter Med. 1983:98:360–5.

- Acheson D, Allos M. Campylobacter jejuni infections. Update on emergency issues and trends. Clin Inf Dis. 2001;32(5):1201–1206.
- Nachamkin I, Szymanski CM, Blaser MJ. Campylobacter. 3rd ed. ASM Press, American Society for Microbiology. Washington, DC. 2008.
- Rees JM, Sondam SE, Gregson NA, Hughes RAC. Campylobacter jejuni and Guillan-Barre syndrome. NEJM. 1995;333:1374–1379.
- 50. Niyogi SK. Shigellosis. J Microbiol. 2005;43(2):133-43.
- 51. Gerok W. Pathophysiology of chronic diarrhoea. Praxis (Bern 1994). 2000;89(41):1635–41.
- Dryden MS, Gabb RJ, Wright SK. Emphirical treatment of severe acute community-acquired gastroenteritis with ciprofloxacin. Clin Infect Dis.1996;22: 1019–25.
- Sirinavin S, Garner P. Antibiotics for treating salmonella gut infections. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2000 (2):D001 167.
- Cohen SH, Gerdong DN, Johnson S, Kelly CP, Loo VG, McDonald LC, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for Clostridium difficile infection in adults.2010

update by the Society for Health care Epidemiology of America (SHEA) and Infectious Diseases Society of America (DSA). Infect Control Hosp Epidemiol. 2010: 31(5):451–55.

- 55. Onwnezobe IA, Oshan PO, Odigwe CC. Antibiotics for treating symptomatic nontypical salmonella infections. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012 Nov 4 11. CD001167.2012.
- 56. Vukelic D, Trkulja V, Salkovic-Petusic M. Single dose of azythiomycin versus 5 days of erythromycin or no antibiotics in the treatment of campylobacter enterocoli-it is in children. A prospective randomized assessor or blind study. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr. 2010;50:404–10.
- Bhattacharya SK, Sar D. An evaluation of current shigellosis treatment. Expert Opin Pharmther. 2003; 4(8):1315–20.
- Goodgame RW. Understanding intestinal spore forming protozoa crytosporidia microsporida, isopora cyclospora. Ann Inter Med. 1990.;15:124(4):429–41.
- Flanigan TP, Soave R. Cryptosporidosis. Prog Clin Parasitol. 1993:1–20.

# Part IV Liver Diseases in the Elderly

Aging is associated with both functional and structural changes in the liver. Liver volume decreases with age so does the blood flow. Part IV provides an overview of the prevalence and clinical manifestations of viral hepatitis and highlights the improvements that have occurred in clinical care. The review also discusses the prevalence and mechanisms underlying chronic liver diseases in the elderly followed by one of its complications, ascites. Viral hepatitis is a common and important infectious disease in the world today and is as common in the temperate countries as it is in the tropics. Viral infections are the commonest cause of chronic liver disease which includes alcoholic liver disease, nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD), autoimmune hepatitis, drug-induced hepatitis, and metabolic diseases such as alpha-antitrypsin deficiency. The prevalence of chronic liver disease is increasing in the elderly. More than two-thirds of all patients with liver disease in the Western world are due to alcoholic liver disease. Almost half a million people have the hepatitis C virus in the UK. There are no age-related liver diseases, but the clinical course in the elderly differs in several aspects from those of younger adults. NAFLD is one of the most common liver disorders seen by the primary care physician. Autoimmune hepatitis occurs uncommonly in the elderly; nevertheless, there have been several studies in the elderly. Drug-induced liver injury embraces a spectrum of clinical disease ranging from asymptomatic, liver test abnormalities to acute liver failure and to a lesser extent chronicity. Primary biliary cirrhosis is now recognized more frequently than previously because of the increased awareness of the condition and the availability of diagnostic tools leading to earlier diagnosis. Provided hereditary hemochromatosis is detected early and treated, the life expectancy can be normal before cirrhosis occurs. Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is one of the most common cancers worldwide.

# Viral Hepatitis in the Elderly

# 21

Check for updates

# Contents

Introduction	190
Hepatitis A (HAV)	191 191
Diagnosis	192
Treatment	192
rievennon	192
Hepatitis B (HBV)	192
Diagnosis	193
Diagnosis	193
Management and Treatment	194
Henatitis C (HCV)	194
Symptomatology	195
Diagnosis	195
Management	195
Hepatitis D (HDV)	196
Symptomatology	197
Diagnosis	197
	19/
Hepatitis E (HEV)	197
Diagnosis	19/
Management	197
	107
Symptomatology	19/
Prognosis	198
Management	198
Impact	198
References	199

#### Abstract

Viral hepatitis is an inflammation of the liver caused by six viruses, called hepatitis A, B, C, D, E and G. The review provides an overview of viral hepatitis, prevalence with the main focus on their effects and/or adverse effects. Hepatitis A virus (HAV) has a worldwide distribution and is related to the hygienic and sanitary conditions of the region. Hepatitis B is of worldwide concern, is the most common cause of chronic liver disease and is highly infectious. Chronic hepatitis B usually occurs in people who have been infected at an early age. Hepatitis C has been the most frequent cause of acute hepatitis in older people. Most of the elderly with chronic hepatitis C virus infection have acquired the disease earlier in life, and they will present with complications of liver disease mainly cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma. About 5% of HBV carriers are anti-HDV positive worldwide. Hepatitis G is often found as a co-infection with other viruses, the hepatitis B virus (HBV), hepatitis C virus (HCV) and human immunodeficiency virus (HIV).

Keywords

Hepatitis A  $\cdot$  Hepatitis B  $\cdot$  Hepatitis C  $\cdot$ Hepatitis D  $\cdot$  Hepatitis E  $\cdot$  Hepatitis G

# Introduction

Viral hepatitis is an inflammation of the liver caused by six viruses called hepatitis A, B, C, D, E and G. Viral hepatitis is a common and important infectious disease in the world today and is as common in the temperate countries as it is in the tropics. It is well known that viruses which do not normally produce liver damage with jaundice may occasionally produce a clinical picture akin to hepatitis, among them being the cytomegalovirus, herpes simplex, Coxsackie, yellow fever and others. These viruses can cause acute disease with symptoms lasting for several weeks with jaundice, nausea, vomiting and abdominal discomfort. Accordingly, it would be less confusing to refer to hepatitis as hepatitis A, hepatitis B and so forth.

Hepatitis A virus (HAV) has a worldwide distribution and is related to the hygienic and sanitary conditions of the region. In countries with high standards of sanitation, HAV antibodies are found in 50% or more in the elderly over the age of 50 years as compared to children [1]. The prevailing HAV antibodies were 40%, 60% and 80% at ages 60, 70 and 80 years, respectively, in a serological survey in the United States [2]. The elderly are at greater risk of severe effects of the illness and the fatality rate increases with age [3]. The median length of stay was longer for those 50–60 years and over than for the younger age groups [4]. A large proportion of the adult population in non-epidemic countries are not immune to the HAV infection [5].

Of the two billion people who have been infected with hepatitis B virus (HBV), 350 million have chronic lifelong infections and have a high risk of developing chronic hepatitis, cirrhosis of the liver and hepatocellular carcinoma killing about one million persons each year [6]. There are at least 320,000 deaths per year due to hepatitis B virus [7]. A recent survey showed the prevalence of HBV in Australia is rising, an estimated seroprevalence of 2.1%, and this is attributed to immigration from endemic areas such as Asia and sub-Saharan Africa [8]. Although acute hepatitis B and C are more commonly recognised in younger adults, acute infection can occur in the elderly [9]. Chronic infection is prevalent in elderly patients and may be more symptomatic and severe than in younger adults. Hepatocellular carcinoma is a serious complication of chronic HBV infection.

Hepatitis C virus (HCV) is more prevalent than HBV infection [10]. HCV previously known as non-A, non-B hepatitis occurs worldwide, and each year three to four million people are newly infected and an estimated 170 million, that is, 3% of the world population, are chronically infected [6]. Hepatitis C has been the most frequent cause of acute hepatitis in older people [4, 11]. It is the most commonly notified disease in Australia, and in 1998, the Hepatitis Virus Projections Working Group (HCPWG) estimated that approximately 210,000 people would have been infected by the hepatitis C virus by 2001 [12]. Hepatitis D virus (HDV) may occur as a co-infection with the hepatitis B virus or as a superinfection in individuals with existing chronic HBV infection. Hepatitis E (HEV) has been described in a number of countries. Epidemics and sporadic cases are known to occur in several countries in Asia and Middle East, but no outbreaks have been recorded in Europe, the United States and Australia.

HEV IgG seroprevalence was 4% in a study of 77 patients in New Zealand, and data suggest that subclinical and unrecognised infection is common [13]. One of the cases was misdiagnosed initially as a drug reaction. It has been suggested that all patients with unexplained hepatitis whatever their age or travel history should be tested for HEV [13]. Hepatitis G (HGV) has been identified between 1 and 2% of blood donors in the United States [14] and has been associated with liver disease in older people [5]. Table 1 shows some of the characteristic of acute viral hepatitis.

# Hepatitis A (HAV)

Hepatitis A is caused by a small RNA enterovirus of the picornavirus family. It is highly infectious and spreads easily in epidemics. There have been a number of waterborne and food-borne outbreaks especially to seafood from polluted water. It is

 Table 1
 Characteristics of acute viral hepatitis

transmitted by faecal-oral route by the ingestion of contaminated food, milk or water and can be transmitted sexually. It is a mild illness and death is rare. Children and young adults are more likely to become infected than the elderly. The morbidity and mortality from hepatitis A virus (HAV) infection increase with age [5, 9].

# Symptomatology

There are significant differences in the manifestations of viral hepatitis in the elderly compared to younger individuals. HAV infection is more severe in the elderly. There may be no symptoms or symptoms may be minimal. The onset is usually abrupt with malaise, lethargy, loss of appetite, nausea, vomiting, fever and pain in the right hypochondrium. Diarrhoea occurs in more than half of the patients. The stools may be light pale and the urine dark. The acute illness usually lasts from one to several weeks. The course of the illness in the elderly is often problematic [15]. In the adults, the convalescence is prolonged and fulminant hepatitis which may be fatal occurs almost exclusively in the older patient, and there is a higher prevalence of fulminant hepatitis in this age group [5]. In the elderly, the poor outcome has been

	Hepatitis A	Hepatitis B	Hepatitis C	Hepatitis D	Hepatitis E	Hepatitis G
Marker	IgM antiHA	HBsAg	Anti-HCV	Anti-HDV	Anti-HEV	DNA test
Major transmission	Faecal-oral	Blood and blood products	Blood and blood products	Blood and blood products	Water	Blood products
Incubation period (days)	15-50	50-180	20–120	30–180	15-60	Unknown
Severity	Mild	Mild	Subclinical	Severe co-infection	Severe	Mild
Chronicity	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
Liver cancer	No	Yes	Yes	Yes	No	No
Treatment	Supportive	Supportive	Supportive	Supportive	Supportive	Supportive
Specific treatment (chronic cases)		Antiviral agents	Antiviral agents			
Prevention	HAV vaccine	HBV vaccine immunoglobulin – HBIG		HBV	Immunoglobulin	Avoid risks

attributed to the decline in immune function, decline in the regenerative capacity and the coexistence of co-morbidities [16].

Several workers have shown that hepatitis A can affect more than one system. In detailed studies by Condrad et al. [17], a group of American soldiers who developed the disease in Korea demonstrated gastrointestinal, renal and haematological involvement. The elderly patient with acute HAV infection can present with severe jaundice and coagulopathy and is prone to complications such as prolonged cholestasis, pancreatitis and ascites [2]. There had been several autopsy studies on patients dying of fulminant hepatitis demonstrating involvement of the heart [18] and pancreas [19]. Neurological, haematological, myocardial, pancreatic, renal and gall bladder complications have been reported [2, 20–23].

# Diagnosis

Although the aminotransferases especially alanine transferase (ALT) are elevated, the elevation does not parallel with the severity or prognosis [24]. The serological markers are shown in Table 2.

#### Treatment

Mainly supportive care.

Prevention

The routine immunisation of the elderly is open to question [5, 24]. In the elderly, vaccination should be considered in individuals without serological evidence of immunity to HAV [9]. Vaccination of the older frail residents in aged care facilities is confirmed [5]. Elderly travellers are susceptible to HAV, and it is recommended that the elderly traveller should be offered HAV vaccine rather than immunoglobulin [30] and this should be strictly enforced [31]. Vaccination schedule for travellers to endemic areas consists of two intramuscular injections, the second from 6 to 12 months after the first dose. Travellers can be considered protected 4 weeks after the first dose; if less than 4 weeks, they should receive additional immunoglobulin. Combined A and B vaccine should be given to those recently exposed to A and B viruses or who may be exposed.

# Hepatitis B (HBV)

Hepatitis B was previously called serum hepatitis, is of worldwide concern, is the most common cause of chronic liver disease and is highly infectious. It is relatively uncommon in the geriatric age group [32]. In the developing world, most people get infected during childhood, and 5% of the people from the Middle East and Indian subcontinent and 8–10% from Africa, Asia and

	Acute/active	Past		
	current	infection	Persistent/chronic	Recovery/immunity
Hepatitis A	HAV IgM	AntiHAV		HAV total antibody
Hepatitis B	HBsAg	AntiHBe	HBsAg	AntiHBs
	HBeAg	Anti HBc	HBeAg	AntiHBc +AntiHBs (natural or from
	AntiHBcIgM			vaccination)
Hepatitis C	Anti-HCV	Anti-	Anti-HCV	
	HCV RNA	HCV		
Hepatitis D	Anti-HDV	Anti-	Co-infection or superinfection	
	IgM	HDV	with HBV	
		HDV		
		RNA		
Hepatitis E	HEV RNA			

 Table 2
 Serological markers in viral hepatitis

Information sources: Dufour et al. [25]; Gitlan [26]; Gretch [27]; Aggarawal [28]; Adhami and Carey [29]

Pacific get chronically infected [6]. With age the percentage of carriers decreases, whereas the frequency of chronic disease increases. Hepatitis B virus is transmitted by blood, blood products and body fluids of an infected person. It is sexually transmitted and via the mother to the baby during delivery and child-to-child contact in household settings. Those at risk are shown in Box 1.

#### Box 1 HBV Groups at Risk

Day care centres (children and staff) Contact with patient with hepatitis Homosexuals Institutions – nursing care facilities, military barracks, prisons Drug users Travellers to endemic areas

# Symptomatology

#### **Acute Hepatitis B**

The incubation period is between 1 and 4 months. The symptoms initially may be non-specific which may include fever, arthralgic pains and skin rash. Many may not have symptoms (subclinical), and others with acute hepatitis may have loss of appetite, nausea, fatigue, jaundice and pain in the right hypochondrium [33]. In an outbreak of acute HBV infection in elderly nursing home residents, a large number of those infected were asymptomatic, a smaller number had jaundice and gastrointestinal symptoms, none had to be hospitalised and there were no fatalities [34]. The symptoms usually resolve within 3 months although a very small number could end in severe liver failure. Acute hepatitis B is usually mild and is rare in older people [5]. It can be severe and the symptoms can last for several weeks or months. Less commonly (<1%), it can be life-threatening – *fulminant hepatitis* – and in the United States, the fatality rate due to fulminant hepatitis is approximately 0.2% (1 in 200) [28]. Most people recover without any sequelae, but in about 5% of the adults, the virus continues to replicate over many years and become *carriers*,

and the liver damage associated with the longstanding infection is referred to as *chronic hepatitis*.

#### **Chronic Hepatitis B**

Chronic hepatitis B usually occurs in people who have been infected at an early age. The symptoms could vary widely. Many who carry the virus are asymptomatic; others have symptoms of ongoing liver inflammation that of fatigue, lethargy and loss of appetite. Some however could have a sudden worsening of the symptoms temporarily. About a fifth of the patients may show signs of extrahepatic involvement, vascular and renal [35–37]. The risk of progression to chronicity is inversely related to age at the time of infection, and the rate is higher in the elderly than in younger adults [9]. Approximately 5% that develop chronicity [28] are at greater risk of developing significant and potentially fatal disease [38]. About 10-25% progress to cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma [39, 40]. Patients who develop cirrhosis or hepatocellular carcinoma may complain of fatigue, weight loss, ascites and bleeding, among others.

# Diagnosis

The diagnosis of hepatitis B is on a detailed history, physical examination and appropriate diagnostic tests. The medical history should include country of birth, family history, drug use, unprotected sexual intercourse and any symptoms. In acute hepatitis, the findings on physical examination include fever, rash and tender palpable liver. In chronic hepatitis B, there may be no abnormal findings or the patients may exhibit signs of advanced liver disease.

# **Diagnostic Tests**

 Liver function tests. In acute hepatitis, the alanine transferase (ALT) and aspartate transaminase (AST) are usually elevated, the former higher than the latter [24], and in most people return to normal within 1–4 months. The persistence of ALT beyond 6 months suggestive of developing chronic hepatitis and the enzyme levels could vary from normal to a few hundreds (40–1,000 IU/L). The serum bilirubin is elevated. A low albumin suggests chronic liver damage and a prolonged prothrombin time severe liver damage.

II. Hepatitis markers. A number of antigens are associated with the virus, and each antigen may result in related antibodies. HBsAg indicates the presence of the virus, and its antibody antiHBs denotes that the patient is immune and the virus may be cleared. HBcAg is never detectable in the serum, and the antibody antiHBc (core antibody) signifies that the patient has come into contact with hepatitis B and may or may still not be infected with the virus nor does it signify immunity. IgM anti-HBc signifies recent contact with hepatitis B, and if only the IgG antibody is detected, the infection occurred at least 6 months prior to the test. HBeAg indicates active virus replication and ongoing liver disease and the person is infectious, and its antibody, antiHBe, reduced replication and inactive liver disease and patient is less infectious [27, 28] (Table 1).

Although generally less mild than HAV, HBV carries a high mortality. Those who are chronically infected develop varying degrees of chronic hepatitis, cirrhosis of the liver and hepatocellular carcinoma. HBV is responsible for the increased number of hepatocellular cancer (HCC) even in low-to-medium prevalence areas such as Australia [41]. Approximately 60% of the HCC worldwide is associated with chronic HBV infection [42]. HCC is almost always fatal and usually develops between 35 and 65 years of age [6]. The virus may persist in the liver for years, and the clinical outcomes are determined therefore by the viral replication cycle and the host immune responses. Complete eradication of the virus is not possible, and treatment efficacy is gauged by the ability to limit HBV replication before significant irreversible damage occurs [43]. The frequency of clinical disease increases with age but the percentage of carriers decreases [38].

#### Management and Treatment

It is preventable with safe and effective vaccines being available. Although the vaccine will not cure chronic hepatitis, it is 95% effective in preventing chronic infections from developing [6]. Two major classes of antiviral therapeutic agents for the treatment of chronic hepatitis B are immunomodulators (interferon alfa, thymosin alpha 1, therapeutic vaccines) and nucleoside analogues (lamivudine, adefovir, entecavir, emtricitabine) [44]. Patients with chronic HBV infection and evidence of active replication are given alpha-interferon to prevent progression of the disease [45]. Effectiveness of the therapeutic regimes is assessed by the sustained suppression of HBV DNA, normalisation of transaminase levels and a stable stage of HBsAg seroconversion with persistence of circulating antiHBeAg antibodies [43].

# Hepatitis C (HCV)

HCV has a long incubation period (median 50 days) and is prevalent in intravenous drug users and haemodialysis and haemophilia patients. Sexual transmission appears to be uncommon as only 8% of HIV-positive male homosexuals tested positive for hepatitis C antibodies (see Box 2). The main significance is that it is strongly associated with development of chronic liver disease. It is the most frequent cause of acute hepatitis in the elderly [2, 5, 11], and after 20-30 years, about half the number develop chronic hepatitis [24], and of those a significant number develop cirrhosis (20-60%) [48] and a small percentage liver cancer. It is the cause of half of the cases of primary cancer of the liver in the developed world. Most of the elderly with chronic hepatitis C virus infection have acquired the disease earlier in life, and they will present with complications of liver disease mainly cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma [49]. The risk of hepatocellular carcinoma will increase with age probably due to age-related changes in the ability to repair DNA [50] (Fig. 1).

Inject	ing drug use, needle-sharing
Trans	fusion prior to 1990
Need	e-stick injury
Shari	ng of toothbrushes and razors
Renal	dialysis
Tatto	os, body piercing, circumcision
Born	outside Australia
Multi	ple sexual partners, unprotected sex
Histo	ry of previous sexually transmitted disease

# Symptomatology

Acute hepatitis C is generally benign; less than 25% are estimated to be icteric. Largely asymptomatic, a small percentage of patients however may develop a range from mild to severe early symptoms which include fever, headaches, nausea, vomiting, general malaise and diarrhoea and later develop abdominal pain, jaundice [51], tenderness in the right hypochondrium and clay-coloured stools. 10–20% of them clear the virus in 2–6 months.

Chronic C hepatitis: about 80% of the newly infected progress to develop chronic infection. Many of them are asymptomatic for long periods of time. The elderly with chronic HCV often present with decompensated cirrhosis or hepatocellular cancer as initial manifestations [52]. Others may have symptoms of malaise, fatigue and lethargy, intolerance to alcohol and discomfort in the right hypochondrium and develop signs of chronic liver disease. 10–20% develop cirrhosis of the liver and 1–5% liver cancer over a period of 20–30 years [6].

# Diagnosis

Diagnostic tests are divided into two categories: (1) serological assays and (2) molecular assays [29, 53]. Serological testing for anti-HCV antibodies includes measurement by immunoassay (EIA)

and supplemental tests such as the recombinant immunoblot assay (RIBA) [29, 53]. The EIA-3, the third-generation test, is more sensitive. The ideal approach is to test for HCV RNA by using a sensitive assay such as polymerase chain reaction (PCR) [29], and a positive HCV RNA indicates active infection. It is more likely the elderly with HCV RNA viraemia to have normal ALT levels compared to younger adults [54]. The ALT may be normal on multiple occasions in about 40% of the patients with hepatitis C, and the diagnosis should be established by HCV RNA. The serological markers for fibrosis may be useful in the elderly especially with normal ALT levels for the assessment of fibrosis [52]. The most sensitive test for determining the hepatitis C viral load is the quantitative PCR [29]. The differential diagnosis includes a number of conditions such as chronic hepatitis B and D, alcoholic hepatitis, non-alcoholic steato-hepatosis (NASH), auto-immune hepatitis and drug-induced liver disease.

#### Management

The pegylated form of interferon alpha is the mainstay of treatment and is a potent inhibitor of HCV replication [55]. A combination of peginterferon and ribavirin is an effective treatment for hepatitis C. Treatment is usually given for 6–12 months with regular follow-up by the specialist and the primary care physician. Other agents used are telaprevir and boceprevir. The response rate is improved by adding these to peginterferon and ribavirin. Another antiviral drug sofosbuvir can be added to the combination treatment for chronic hepatitis [56]. Recently, a combination of two direct-acting antivirals, sofosbuvir and ledipasvir, in a single tablet taken once a day for 12 weeks had been shown to cure >95% of treatment-naïve HCV genotype 1 patients largely with little side effects [57]. Testing for the HCV genotyping is clinically important. There are multiple known genotypes and subtypes of hepatitis C [58]. And there are six major types. Genotype 1 is the



**Fig. 1** Algorithm in viral hepatitis. \*HBsAg every year if still a carrier; alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) every 6 months; HBeAg yearly; ultrasound of liver/yearly. AST, ALT and GGT and liver biopsy to assess severity of the disease in relation to necroinflammation and fibrosis. + = positive; =

commonest in about half of the cases, followed by genotype 3. Patients with genotype 2 and 3 are two or three times more likely to respond to interferon therapy than those with genotype 1 [58]. The risk-benefit of antiviral therapy for the elderly patient with hepatitis C should be assessed on an individual basis. Although it has been shown that age is an independent factor for poor response to treatment, it has been recommended that patients up to the age of

negative. \* GI symptoms: nausea, vomiting, loss of appetite, constipation or diarrhoea. \*\*The diagnosis of hepatitis D should be considered if positive HBV infection is present, that is, a positive serum HBsAg or HBV DNA or both

75 years be included in trials of hepatitis C treatment [49].

# Hepatitis D (HDV)

HDV virus is a defective RNA particle that is totally dependent on HBsAg to enter the liver cells [31]. HDV is spread by blood products, sharing drugs [31], needles, needle-stick injury, infected mother to baby and sexual transmission. About 5% of HBV carriers are anti-HDV positive worldwide [31].

# Symptomatology

The incubation period is between 30 and 180 days. Onset is with fatigue, loss of appetite, nausea, vomiting, joint pains, abdominal discomfort and jaundice. Patients with HBV-HDV co-infection may have a more severe acute illness and a higher risk of developing acute liver failure compared with HBV infection alone [59]. Those with HDV superimposed on chronic carriers with HBV infection develop chronic HDV infection and could progress to cirrhosis of the liver or hepatocellular carcinoma.

# Diagnosis

The diagnosis is by specific serological testing for anti-HDV antibodies. The diagnosis of hepatitis D should be considered if positive HBV infection is present, that is, a positive serum HBsAg or HBV DNA or both [31].

#### Management

# Prevention

Hepatitis B vaccination, pre- or post-exposure prophylaxis (hepatitis B immune globulin or vaccine are given) to prevent HDV infection. To reduce HBV-HDV superinfection, individuals with chronic HBV infection should be educated about risk behaviours. In those with acute HDV infection, there is no treatment other than supportive care. Chronic HDV infection can be treated with antiviral therapeutic agents such as interferon alpha.

# Hepatitis E (HEV)

As with hepatitis A, transmission is by ingestion of faecally contaminated drinking water and is highest for those who ingest food in settings of poor sanitation. HEV is endemic and epidemic in Asia, Africa and Mexico and is sporadic in Western Europe and the United States [9]. Very little is known of acute infection with HEV in the elderly, but the seroprevalence of HEV IgG antibodies has been reported to increase with age [9]. According to Carrion and Martin [9], in the elderly it should be considered a likely cause of acute hepatitis.

# Symptomatology

The incubation period is between 15 and 60 days. Symptoms are that of fatigue, loss of appetite, nausea, abdominal pain and fever. It is a selflimiting disease with a low case fatality rate in the general population but is higher in pregnant women [33]. Fulminant hepatitis is more commonly associated with HEV than with other hepatitis [56]. Chronicity does not occur.

#### Diagnosis

Serological testing for anti-HEV antibodies.

#### Management

Vaccine against HEV is not available. Immunoglobulin prepared from plasma collected in HEV-endemic areas had not been effective. The best prevention is using measures recommended for hepatitis A [60].

# Hepatitis G (HGV)

HGV is a single-stranded virus belonging to the *Flaviviridae* family and designated GB virus (GBV-C) and hepatitis G virus (HGV) [61, 62]. It is transmitted parenterally and probably sexually [61]. It is often found as a co-infection with other viruses, the hepatitis B virus (HBV), hepatitis C virus (HCV) and human immunodeficiency virus (HIV). In the United States, 10–20% of HGV patients are co-infected with HCV [33] and HBV and appear not to influence the outcome

of HCV- and HBV-related liver disease [60]. HGV has a protective role in HIV patients [63]. In an Italian study, HGV infection was highly prevalent in the population studied, and the cumulative risk exposure was proportional to age [64]. There was a high prevalence of HGV infection [65] compared to HCV in patients undergoing haemodialysis [66]. However, only 0.3% of persons with acute viral hepatitis are infected with GBV-C/HGV alone [62].

# Symptomatology

Almost all cases are asymptomatic. There is some evidence that patients could carry the virus for several years. Carrier rate is between 2 and 5% in the general population.

# Prognosis

Little is known but said to be mild.

#### Management

#### Prevention

Avoidance of contact with contaminated blood and blood products.

There is no specific treatment.

Figure 1 suggests an algorithm for the evaluation and diagnosis in viral hepatitis.

#### Impact

Chronic lifelong HBV infections have a high risk of developing chronic hepatitis, cirrhosis of the liver and hepatocellular carcinoma killing about one million persons each year [6]. Chronic hepatitis B and compensated cirrhosis have a moderate impact on HR-QoL and, when associated with decompensated cirrhosis and hepatocellular carcinoma, has an enormous deleterious effect on QoL [67]. There is an increasing volume of literature on the impact of hepatitis C on QoL. It is the most frequent cause of acute hepatitis in the elderly [2, 5, 11], and after 20–30 years, about half the number develop chronic hepatitis [24] and of these a significant number develop cirrhosis (20-60%) [48] and a small percentage liver cancer. It is associated with enormous clinical, economic and quality of life burden [68]. Several studies have demonstrated a significant decreased QoL in patients with hepatitis C. The HR-QoL is reduced in hepatitis C patients even in the absence of cirrhosis, and treatment has shown improvement in the HR-QoL with successful treatment [69]. Hepatitis C infection and its management have a significant impact on health and social well-being [70]. Fatigue, depression, sexual dysfunction and neurocognitive deficits are common complaints with chronic hepatitis C infection and have an extreme effect on HR-QoL [71] (Box 3).

#### Box 3 Key Points: Viral Hepatitis

The elderly patient with acute HAV infection can present with severe jaundice and coagulopathy and is prone to complications such as prolonged cholestasis, pancreatitis and ascites [2].

Elderly travellers are susceptible to HAV, and it is recommended that the elderly traveller should be offered HAV vaccine rather than immunoglobulin [30].

There is a high rise of hepatitis B among immigrants from endemic areas. Chronic hepatitis B usually occurs in people who have been infected at an early age.

The risk of progression to chronicity is inversely related to age at the time of infection, and the rate is higher in the elderly than in younger adults [9].

Two major classes of antiviral therapeutic agents for the treatment of chronic hepatitis B are the immunomodulators (interferon alfa, thymosin alpha 1, therapeutic vaccines) and nucleoside analogues (lamivudine, adefovir, entecavir, emtricitabine) [44].

It is the most frequent cause of acute hepatitis in the elderly [2, 5, 11], and after

**Box 3 Key Points: Viral Hepatitis** (continued) 20–30 years, about half the number develop chronic hepatitis [24] and of those a significant number develop cirrhosis (20–60%) [48] and a small percentage liver cancer.

Recently a combination of two directacting antivirals, sofosbuvir and ledipasvir, in a single tablet taken once a day for 12 weeks had been shown to cure >95% of treatment-naïve HCV genotype 1 patients largely with little side-effects [57].

The diagnosis of hepatitis D should be considered if positive HBV infection is present, that is, a positive serum HBsAg or HBV DNA or both [31].

Seroprevalence of HEV IgG antibodies has been reported to increase with age in the elderly; it should be considered a likely aetiology of acute hepatitis [9].

HGV is often found as a co-infection with other viruses, the hepatitis B virus (HBV), hepatitis C virus (HCV) and human immunodeficiency virus (HIV).

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following in relation to viral hepatitis are true, except:
  - A. Immunoglobulin administered within 2 weeks of exposure can prevent hepatitis A.
  - B. Hepatitis C vaccine is available.
  - C. Patients with hepatitis C with genotype 2 and 3 are two or three times more likely to respond to interferon therapy than those with genotype 1.
  - D. Hepatitis B vaccination has been recommended to healthy elderly especially for those at risk of hepatitis B infection.
- 2. The following are true in relation to viral hepatitis, except:
  - A. Chronic hepatitis B usually occurs in elderly people who have been infected at an early age.
  - B. The elderly with hepatitis A are at greater risk of severe effects of the illness, and the fatality rate increases with age.

- C. The elderly with chronic HCV often present with decompensated cirrhosis or hepatocellular cancer as initial manifestations.
- D. The diagnosis of hepatitis D need not be considered if positive HBV infection is present.
- 3. The following are true about viral hepatitis, except:
  - A. Acute hepatitis C is generally benign; less than 25% are estimated to be icteric.
  - B. Hepatitis C is preventable with safe and effective vaccines being available.
  - C. Fulminant hepatitis is more commonly associated with HEV than with other forms of hepatitis.
  - D. HGV is often found as a co-infection with other viruses, the hepatitis B virus (HBV), hepatitis C virus (HCV) and human immunodeficiency virus (HIV).

#### MCQ Answers

1 = B; 2 = D; 3 = B

# References

- 1. Wikipedia. Viral Hepatitis. http://enwikipedia.org/ wiki/viral hepatitis. Accessed on 3 March 2–14.
- 2. Bader TF. Hepatitis A vaccine. Am J Gastroenterol. 1996;91:217–22.
- Brown GR, Parsely K. Hepatitis epidemic in the elderly. Southern Medical Journal. website. http:// www.medscope.com/viewarticle/444318.
- Communicable Diseases Intelligence Vol. 31. Supplement, June 2000.
- Marcus EL, Tur-Kaspa R. Viral hepatitis in older adults. JAGS. 1997;45(6): 755–63.
- World Health Organisation. WHO/Hepatitis B. Fact sheet N204. http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs204/ en/http
- Lavanchy D. Hepatitis B virus epidemiology, disease burden, treatment and current and emerging prevention and control measure. Viral Hepat. 2004;11(2):97–107.
- Tawk HM, Vickery K, Bisset L, Lo SK, Selby N, Cossart YE, et al. Infection in Endoscopy Study Group. The current pattern of hepatitis B virus infection in Australia. J Viral Hepat. 2006;13:206–15.
- 9. Carrion AF, Martin P. Viral hepatitis in the elderly. Am J Gastroenterol. 2012;107:691–697.

- Cooreman MP, Schoondermard-Van de Ven EM. Hepatitis C virus, biological and clinical consequences of genetic heterogeneity. Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl. 1996;218:106–115.
- Laverdant C, Algayres JP, Daly JP, Molinie C, Flechair A, Valmary J, et al. Viral hepatitis in patients over 60 years of age. Clinical, etiologic and developmental aspects. Gastroenterol Clin Biol. 1989;13: 499–504.
- National Centre for Immunisation Research and Surveillance of vaccine preventable diseases. The University of Sydney, New South Wales.
- Dalton HR, Fellows HJ, Gane E, Wong P, Gerred S, Schroeder B, et al. Hepatitis E in New Zealand. J Gastroenerol Hepatol. 2007,22: 1236–1240.
- 14. Health A to Z. Hepatitis G. http://www.healthatoz. com/healthoz.Atoz/common/standard/transform.jsp? requestURI=/h
- Alter MJ, Mast EE. The epidemiology of viral hepatitis in the United States. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 1994; 23:437–55.
- Ragev A, Schiff FR. Liver disease in the elderly. Gastroenterol Clin North Am. 2001; 30:547–63.
- Condrad HE, Schwarz DF, Young AA. Viral hepatitis: A. generalized disease: A study of renal, gastrointestinal and haematological abnormalities. Am J Med. 1964;37:789.
- Saphir O, Amromin GB, Ypkov H. Am J Med Sci 1956;21:168.
- 19. Joske RA. Brit Med J. 1965;1:740.
- Byrne EA, Taylor GF. An outbreak of jaundice with signs in the nervous system. Brit Med J.1945; 1:47.
- Nagaratnam N Sikkander F. Some observations in the study of infectious hepatitis. J Trop Med Hygiene. 1969;72:143–148.
- Nagaratnam N, Subawickreme CS, Kariyawasam. Viral infections in G6PD deficiency. Trop Geog Med. 1970. 22:179.
- Nagaratnam N, Gunawardene KRW, De Silva DPKM. Infectious hepatitis –a multi-system disease. Cey Med J. 1972; 72:68–74.
- Little D'Arcy. A review of acute viral hepatitis in the elderly. Geriatr Aging. 2003;6(3):17–20.
- Dufour DR, Lott JA, Nolte FS, Gretch DR, Koff RS, Seeff LB. Diagnosis and monitoring of hepatic injury 1. Performance characteristics of laboratory tests. Clin Chem.2009; 46:2027–49.
- Gitlin N. Hepatitis B: diagnosis prevention and treatment. Chem Clin. 1997; 43(8):1500–08.
- Gretch DR. Diagnostic tests for hepatitis C. Hepatology 1997; 26(3Suppl 1): 43S–47S.
- Aggarwal R. Diagnosis of hepatitis E. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2013; 10(1):24–33.
- Adhami T, Carey WD. Hepatitis D. Practice Based Pharmacology. Cleveland Clinic http://www.cleveland clinicmeded.com/medicalpubs/diseasemanagement/ hepatology/h. retrieved 1 Dec 2013.

- Webster G, Barnes E, Dusheiko G, Franklin I. Protecting travellers from hepatitis A. BMJ. 2001;332:1194–1195.
- Arya SC. Protecting travellers from hepatitis A. Hepatitis A protection of high profile or elderly travellers. Letter to Editor. BMJ. 25 May 2001.
- MacMahon M, James OFW. Liver disease in the elderly. J Clin Gastrenterol. 1994;18:330–4.
- 33. Hall GF. Hepatitis A, B, C, D, E, G. An Update. Ethn Dis 2007;17 (Suppl 2) S2–40–S2–45.
- 34. Kondo Y, Tsukada K, Takeuchi T, Mitsui T, Iwano K, Masuko S, et al. High carrier rate after hepatitis B virus infection in the elderly. Hepatology. 1993; 18:768–74.
- 35. Yoffe B, Burns DK, Bhatt HS, Combes B. Extrahepatic B virus DNA sequences in patients with acute hepatitis B infection. Hepatology. 1990; 12:187–192.
- Chen A, Ho Y, Tu Y , Shieh S, Cheng T. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1988; 10:243–6.
- 37. Lisker-Melman M, Webb D, Di Besceglie AH, Kassianides C, Martin P, Rustgi V, et al. Glomerulonephritis caused by chronic hepatitis B infection treatment with recombinant human alpha-interferon. Am Intern Med. 1989;111:428–483.
- Robinson WS. Hepatitis B virus and Hepatitis D virus In Mandel GL, Bennett JE, Dohm R eds. Principles and Practice of Infectious Diseases. 4th Ed. New York, Churchill Livingston 1995: 1406–1439.
- 39. Isaacson C, Paterson AC, Berson SD. Hepatitis B surface antigen and hepatocellular carcinoma in Southern Africa. Virchow Arch Pathol Anat Histol. 1979;385: 61–66.
- 40. Tsukuma H, Hiyama T, Tanaka S, Nakao M, Yabuchi T, Kitamura T, et al. Risk factors for hepatocellular carcinoma among patients with chronic liver disease. NEJM. 1993;325:1797–1801.
- 41. Sinclair M, Roberts S, Kemp W, Knight V, Dev A, Gow P, et al. Epidemiology of hepatitis B –associated hepatocellular carcinoma in Victoria. Intern Med J. 2013;43: 501–506.
- Bosch FX, Ribes J, Diaz M, Cleries R. Primary liver cancer: world wide incidence and trends. Gastroenterology. 2004; 127:S5–16.
- Pramoolsinsup C. Management of viral hepatitis B. J Gastroenerol Hepatol. 2002;17 Suppl S125–45.
- 44. Yuen MF, Lai CL. Treatment of chronic hepatitis B. Lancet Infect Dis. 2001;1(4) 232–41.
- 45. Wong DRH, Cheung AM, O'Rourke K, Naylor CD, Detsky AS, Heathcote J. Effect of alpha-interferon treatment in patients with hepatitis B antigen-positive chronic hepatitis B: a meta-analysis. Ann Inter Med. 1993; 119:312–22.
- Terrault NA. Sexual activity as a risk factor for hepatitis C. Hepatology.2002; 36(5suppl1):S99–105.
- 47. Yee IJ, Weiss HL, Langner RG, et al. Risk factors for acquisition of hepatitis virus infection: a case series potential implications for disease surveillance. BMC Infect Dis. 2001;1.8 https://doi.org/10.1186//1471-2334-1-8.

- Kiyosawa K, Tanaka E, Sodeyama T, Furuta S. Natural history of hepatitis C. Intervirology. 1994; 37:101–7.
- Marcus EL, Tur-Kaspa R. Chronic hepatitis C virus infection in older adults. Clin Infectious Dis. 2005; 4:1606–1612.
- McHutchson JG. Understanding hepatitis C. Am J Manag Care. 2004; 10:521–29.
- Sonnenblick M, Oren R, Tur-Kaspa R. Non A, Non B hepatitis in the aged. Postgrad Med J. 1990; 66:462–4.
- 52. Thabat D, Le Calvez S, Thibault V, Massard J, Munteanu M, Martino V, et al. Hepatitis C in 6,865 patients 65 year or older: a severe and neglected curable disease. Am J Gastroenterol. 2006; 101:1260–7.
- Pawlotsky JM. Diagnostic tests for hepatitis C, J Hepatol. 1999;31 Suppl 1:71–9.
- 54. Monica F, Lirussi F, Pregun I, Vasilef F, Fabris L, Okolicsanyi L. Hepatitis C virus infection in a resident elderly population: a 10-year follow-up study. Dig Liver Dis .2006;38:336–40.
- Liang TJ, Ghany G. Current and future theories for hepatitis C virus infection. N Eng J Med. 2013;368:1907–1917.
- 56. Lawitz E, Mangia A, Wyles D, Rodrigues-Torres M, Hassanein T, Gordon SC, et al. Sofosbuvir for previously untreated chronic hepatitis C infection. NEJM. 2013; 368:1878–87.
- 57. Reddy KR, Bourliere M. Sulkowski M, Omata M, Zenzem S, Feld JJ, et al. Ledipasvir and sofosbuvir in patients with genotype 1 hepatitis C virus infection and compensated cirrhosis: An integrated safety and efficacy analysis. Hepatology. 2015; 62:79–86.
- Zein NN. Clinical significance of hepatitis C virus genotypes. Clin Microbiol Rev. 2000; 13(2):223–235.
- 59. Chu CM, Yeh CT, Liaw YF. Viral superinfection in previously unrecognised chronic carriers of hepatitis B virus with superimposed acute fulminant versus nonfulminant hepatitis. J Microbiol. 1999; 37:235–237.
- 60. Travel Guide-Viral hepatitis E. http://www.medic8. com/travel/viral-hepatitis-e.htm
- Abe K. GB virus -C/hepatitis G virus. Jpn J Infect Dis 2001; 54(2):55–63.

- Sarrazin C, Roth WK, Zeuzem S. GB virus –C/hepatitis G virus-discovery, epidemiology, diagnosis and clinical relevance. Z Gastroenterol. 1998; 36(11): 997–1006.
- 63. Xiang J, Wunschmann S, Dickema DJ, Klinzman D, Patrck KD, George SL, et al. Effect of coinfection with GB virus C on survival among patients with HIV infection. NEJM 2002; 345(10):707–714.
- 64. Sampietro M, Caputo L, Corbetta N, Annoni G, Ticozzia A, Lunghi G, et al. Hepatitis G virus infection in the elderly. Ital J Gastroenterol Hepatol .1998; 30(5): 524–7.
- 65. Desassis JF, Laperche S, Girault A, Kolko A, Boucherdean F, Zins B, et al. Prevalence of present and past hepatitis G virus infection in a French haemodialysis unit. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1999; 14(11):2692–7.
- 66. Sheng L, Widyastiti D, Kosala H, Donck J, Vanrenterghem Y, Setijose E, et al. High prevalence of hepatitis G virus infection compared with hepatitis C virus infection in patients undergoing chronic haemodialysis. Am J Kidney Dis. 1998;34(2):218–23.
- 67. Levy RR, Knodley KV, Iloeje U, Tafesse E, Mukherjee J, Gish R, et al. The impact of chronic hepatitis and quality of life: a multinational study of utility from infected and uninfected persons. Value health.2001;11(3):527–538.
- 68. Younossi ZM, Kanwal F, Saab S, Brown KA, El Serag HB, Kim WR, et al. The impact of hepatitis C burden: an evidence-based approach. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2014; https://doi.org/10.1111/apt.12525.
- 69. Foster GR, Goldin RD, Thomas HK. Chronic hepatitis C virus infection causes a significant reduction in quality of life in the absence of cirrhosis. Hepatol 1998;22 (1):209–212.
- Miller ER, McNally S, Wallace J, Schlichthorst M. The ongoing impacts of hepatitis-a systematic narrative review of the literature. BMC Public Health 012;12:672.
- Foster GR. Quality of life considerations for patients with chronic hepatitis C. J Viral Hepatoitis. 2009; 16:605–611.

# Check for updates

# **Chronic Liver Disease**

# 22

# Contents

Introduction	204
Alcoholic Liver Disease (ALD)	204 204 205 206
Non-alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease (NAFLD) Symptomatology Diagnosis Treatment	206 206 206 206
Autoimmune Hepatitis (AIH)	207 207 207 207
Drug-Induced Liver Injury (DILI)	207 207 208
Primary Biliary Cirrhosis (PBC)	208 208 208 208
Hereditary Haemochromatosis	208 210 210 210 210 210 210
Impact	210
References	212

#### Abstract

The prevalence of chronic liver disease is increasing in the elderly. More than two-thirds of all patients with liver disease in the Western world are due to alcohol liver disease (ALD) and hepatitis C virus occurring alone or in combination. Viral infections are the commonest cause of chronic liver disease which includes alcoholic liver disease, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD), autoimmune hepatitis, drug-induced hepatitis and metabolic diseases such as alphaantitrypsin deficiency. There is no age-related liver diseases, but the clinical course in the elderly differs in several aspects from those of younger adults. NAFLD is one of the most common liver disorders seen by the primary care physician. Autoimmune hepatitis occurs uncommonly in the elderly; nevertheless there have been several studies in the elderly. Druginduced liver injury embraces a spectrum of clinical disease ranging from asymptomatic, liver test abnormalities to acute liver failure and to a lesser extent chronicity. Primary biliary cirrhosis is now recognised more frequently than previously because of the increased awareness of the condition and the availability of diagnostic tools leading to earlier diagnosis. Provided hereditary haemochromatosis is detected early and treated, the life expectancy can be normal before cirrhosis occurs.

#### Keywords

Viral hepatitis in the elderly · Chronic liver disease · Alcoholic liver disease · Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) · Autoimmune hepatitis · Drug-induced hepatitis · Hereditary haemochromatosis

# Introduction

The prevalence of chronic liver disease is increasing in the elderly [1]. Over the next few years, there will be an increase in the frequency of alcoholic liver disease (ALD) and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) [2]. In the district general hospitals in the UK, alcohol accounts for 80% of all liver cirrhosis [3]. In England and Wales, liver disease ranks fifth as the cause of death after heart, cancer, stroke and respiratory disease [4]. In the United States, it is estimated that over two million persons have ALD [5]. More than two-thirds of all patients with liver disease in the Western world are due to ALD and hepatitis C virus occurring alone or in combination [6], and up to almost half a million people have the hepatitis C virus in the UK [7]. There are no age-related liver diseases, but the clinical course in the elderly differs in several aspects from those of younger adults [8]. In the Western world, 20–30% of the population is afflicted with NAFLD which is the most common liver problem [9]. Common causes of chronic hepatitis are shown in Box 1.

Box 1 Common Causes of Chronic Hepatitis Viral hepatitis B, C and D Alcoholic hepatitis Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease Autoimmune hepatitis Drug-induced liver injury Wilson's disease/alpha-antitrypsin deficiency

# Alcoholic Liver Disease (ALD)

About 10-35% of the long-term heavy drinkers develop alcoholic hepatitis, and only 8-20% progress to cirrhosis, but the majority develop fatty liver [10-12].

# Symptomatology

Acute alcoholic hepatitis can occur in an alcoholic at any stage during the course of a fatty liver cirrhosis syndrome and has been described in the literature under a variety of names, namely, acute hepatic insufficiency of the chronic alcoholic, toxic hepatitis, nutritional fatty liver with hepatocellular degeneration and acute alcoholic hepatitis. The relationship between drinking and alcoholic hepatitis is complex. In many patients it may not develop until several years of alcohol abuse, but in a few, it may appear within a year or after a binge for the first time. It may occur at any age, and the peak incidence is in individuals aged 20–60 years [13].

Alcoholic hepatitis is a syndrome with a wide spectrum of severity, and the presenting symptoms may vary. The more severe specific symptoms may include deep jaundice, prolonged prothrombin time, encephalopathy and liver failure. Clinically, the condition may be associated with constitutional disturbances such as fever, loss of appetite, abdominal pain, nausea, vomiting and jaundice of varying degree. When severe abdominal pain with vomiting is the presenting feature, it may mimic an acute surgical abdomen, and when deep jaundice is associated with abdominal pain and vomiting, a diagnosis of extrahepatic biliary obstruction may sometimes be made [14]. The severity of the disease is likely to become worse after a bout of severe drinking.

# Box 2 Laboratory Findings in Acute Alcoholic Hepatitis

AST > ALT.

GGT is elevated.

Alkaline phosphatase level is increased. Serum bilirubin increases and equates to severity.

Low albumin level.

Low serum cholesterol level.

Increased IgA and IgM levels.

Prolonged prothrombin time equates to severity.

Leucocytosis with shift to the left.

Chronic liver disease is increasing in the elderly. The spectrum ranges from fatty liver to hepatic inflammation, necrosis, with progressive fibrosis, and hepatocellular carcinoma [15]. Among patients over the age of 60 years who presented with ALD, the symptoms were more

severe with increased frequency of complications of portal hypertension [16] and are the earliest and most important complication of cirrhosis [17]. The complications include portal hypertension, oesophagogastric variceal bleeding, portosystemic encephalopathy, ascites and other metabolic disturbances [18].

# Diagnosis

The diagnosis of alcoholic hepatitis is based on a thorough history, physical examination and laboratory tests. Sometimes liver biopsy may be necessary to secure the diagnosis. The serum aminotransferase (AST and ALT) exhibits a characteristic pattern. The AST is moderately elevated in most patients compared with the ALT which is marginally elevated or not all in contrast to what occurs in other liver disorders. An AST/ALT ratio of more than 1 is characteristic of patients with alcoholic hepatitis. The increase in the aminotransferase levels is modest, and any increase of the AST level above 500 U/L should signal the possibility of another diagnosis or cirrhosis of any cause [13]. ALP is typically elevated, and levels 500 U/L occur in a small percentage of patients. GGT is elevated markedly by alcohol use, and a normal value helps to exclude alcohol as a cause. An elevated level does distinguish between simple alcoholism and alcoholic hepatitis. High bilirubin levels and prothrombin time reflect severity of the alcoholic hepatitis. The ultrasound demonstrates an enlarged liver which is diffuse echogenicity which is also a feature of fibrosis. The histology reveals ballooning, and necrosis of the hepatocytes with focal accumulation of polymorphonuclear cells and lymphocytes may be seen in the portal tracts together with eosinophilic hyaline inclusions termed Mallory bodies, macrovesicular steatosis, fibrosis and frank cirrhosis. The diagnosis of alcoholic cirrhosis can be made on a clinical basis in conjunction with blood tests, and liver biopsy is usually not required [19]. Box 2 shows the biochemical findings in acute alcoholic hepatitis.

#### **Prognosis and Treatment**

The 5-year survival is about 90% in patients with compensated alcoholic cirrhosis and persistent abstinence [19]. In patients with decompensated cirrhosis, the 5-year survival is 30% [19, 20]. With mild acute alcoholic hepatitis, there will be marked improvement with abstinence and supportive care. In moderate to severe alcoholic hepatitis, the use of steroids is gaining acceptance [21] with the proviso that effectiveness is evaluated at 1 week [22]. The risk of death in alcoholic hepatitis is 10–20% [23]. Abstinence is the hallmark, and nutritional therapy is the fundamental line of therapeutic intervention for ALD [22]. Pentoxifylline appears to be beneficial especially in early hepatorenal syndrome [22, 24]. Transplantation is an effective option in patients with end-stage ALD than with patients who are abstinent [21, 22, 24, 25], and the 7 year survival rate is reported as 60% in ALD, 76% in primary biliary cirrhosis and 57% in chronic hepatitis [25].

# Non-alcoholic Fatty Liver Disease (NAFLD)

It is one of the most common liver disorders seen by the primary care physician [26]. Its prevalence ranges from 3% to 24% in the general population and increases with age and after menopause [27]. Seventeen percent to 35% of Americans are afflicted with NAFLD, and NASH (non-alcoholic steato-hepatitis) could present in one-third of NAFLD cases [28, 29] and is the most common liver disease in the United States [30]. NAFLD affects mainly the middle aged and the elderly [31] for with increasing age comes with more risk factors for its development [32].

#### Symptomatology

About 1/3 rd of patients with NAFLD develop true NASH, and only around 20–30% of NASH cases progress to cirrhosis NAFLD/NASH show progressive fibrosis in 32% and cirrhosis in 20%, and death occurs in 12% in 10 years [28]. There is a wide range of possible symptoms. Patients often present with only mild to moderate increase in the aminotransferase with no symptoms. Symptoms are non-specific; lethargy and discomfort in the right hypochondrium have been described [33]. Among clinical symptoms, abdominal discomfort as well as chronic fatigue are relatively common [28]. It was earlier considered a benign disease, but recent studies suggest an increase in mortality in the >60-year-old group [32].

#### Diagnosis

There is no definite diagnostic blood test for NAFLD a raised ALT is the most common abnormality in cases with NAFLD in a large percentage of cases, the ALT however can be normal and can remain normal even in the presence of fibrosis and cirrhosis. Characteristically the ALT/AST ratio is greater than 1, but this can reverse in the presence of severe fibrosis and cirrhosis. Since there is no convincing test, any obese or overweight person with mild abnormalities in the liver function tests should generate the possibility of NAFLD. Patients with insulin resistance measured by fasting insulin levels and plasma glucose levels together with central obesity, hypertension and hypertiglyceridaemia are suggestive though not specific of the diagnosis [34]. Although ultrasound (or CT) is used to diagnose fatty liver (macrovesicular fat), it is not possible to determine the extent of fibrosis and inflammation. The gold standard is liver biopsy with histological features of fibrosis, ballooning of the hepatocytes and Mallory bodies or subsinusoidal fibrosis [35]. However the histological features of NAFLD are indistinguishable from alcoholinduced liver damage [36, 37]. If there are histological features [35], then there is a risk of progression [37].

#### Treatment

Weight loss, exercise, diet and lifestyle changes are the mainstay of treatment [5]. Factors such as hypertension, diabetes and hyperlipidaemia which are common in patients with metabolic syndrome have to be treated. Weight loss surgery can assist weight loss in the morbidly obese patient. The most used agent is metformin [28]. Early trials have shown that ursodeoxycholic acid and betaine appear particularly promising [30].

#### Autoimmune Hepatitis (AIH)

It occurs uncommonly in the elderly; nevertheless there have been several studies of AIH in the elderly [38, 39, 40, 41, 42]. In Japan the age of onset is 50 years compared to 10–12 years in the Caucasians [43]. It is classified into three subtypes [44].Type 1 has a bimodal peak 10–20 years and 45–70 years [45], and Type 2 occurs in the very young between the ages of 2 and 14 years. Type 3 occurs in adults 30–50 years, and females predominate [46].

# Symptomatology

The patients may present with fever, jaundice and pain in the right upper quadrant which may resolve or progress to chronic disease or progress rapidly to acute liver failure. Many may present as chronic hepatitis from subclinical asymptomatic illness to that of a disabling chronic disease. The symptoms and physical findings stem from the various extrahepatic diseases associated with autoimmune hepatitis [47].

#### Diagnosis

Liver biopsy is recommended for a firm diagnosis [48]. The hallmark of AIH consists of interface hepatitis characterised by infiltration with mononuclears and plasma cells together with ballooning, hepatic regeneration with rosette formation and subsequent development of peripheral fibrosis [48]. Elevated titres of anti-nuclear antibodies (ANA), anti-smooth muscle antibodies (anti-SMA) (Type 1), anti-liver-kidney microsomal antibodies (anti-LKM) (Type 2), autoantibodies to soluble liver proteins (SLA) or the liver pancreas antigen (LP) (Type 3) [49] are often detected. Serum electrophoresis demonstrates polyclonal hypergammaglobulinaemia; immunoglobulin G (IgG) is predominant. Aminotransferases (ALT<AST) are elevated in almost all the patients. Alkaline phosphatase and serum bilirubin are moderately elevated. In the report of the International Autoimmune Hepatitis Group, consensus diagnostic criteria were reached [50]. After excluding all other aetiological factors, the diagnostic score prior to liver biopsy was centred upon aminotransferase, gamma globulin concentrations and titres of circulating antibodies [38].

#### Treatment

Prednisolone and azathioprine are the mainstay of drug therapy.

# **Drug-Induced Liver Injury (DILI)**

The overall prevalence of DILI may be as high as 10–15 cases per 100,000 patient years based on population studies [51]. In the United States, acetaminophen (paracetamol) is the most common cause of DILI [52], and 500 Americans die each year of acute liver failure due to acetaminophen [53, 54]. It is an important cause of abnormal liver tests in the outpatients [55].

# Symptomatology

The presenting features of drug-induced hepatitis are variables from asymptomatic to fulminant hepatic failure. The injury may be hepatocellular with elevations of aminotransferases as predominant symptoms or cholestatic injury with elevated alkaline phosphatase [56, 57] with or without hyperbilirubinaemia, or mixed [56]. The cholestatic type increases with older age [58]. DILI patients with either type of injury with jaundice have a 10% risk of shortterm mortality [51, 56]. Each drug is associated with a characteristic signature regarding the pattern of injury, liver test abnormality, latency to symptomatic presentation and the presence or absence of immune-mediated hypersensitivity [57, 59]. Some drugs may exhibit more than one signature [59]. It manifests in most instances 5–90 days after the causative medication was last taken [56]. The severity is more with the hepatocellular type and more likely to become chronic with the cholestatic/mixed type [60].

#### Diagnosis

Diagnosis should include a thorough drug history with the dose, duration and past reaction to the drug. Other causes of liver injury or cholestasis have to be excluded. The most commonly implicated drugs are acetaminophen [51, 53, 54], antimicrobials [51], non-steroidal inflammatory drugs [56], statins [61], isoniazid and herbal remedies [58, 62]. A knowledge of the track record is important. A positive de-challenge is a 50% fall in the transaminase levels within 8 days of stopping the drug [63]. Liver biopsy may show spotty necrosis in the acute cases and steatosis, pigment accumulation (lipofuscin) and hepatic fibrosis and cirrhosis in the chronic hepatocellular injury. Other pathological features are that of cholestasis, granulomatous changes and vascular lesions.

Box 3 Drugs	That Induce	and	Inhibit	P-450
Enzymes				

Induce	Inhibit
Phenobarbitone	Amiodarone
Phenytoin	Cimetidine
Carbamazepine	Erythromycin
Primidone	Isoniazid
Rifampin	Metronidazole
Quinine	Quinidine
	Grape fruit
Information source: Mehta e	t al. [63]

# Primary Biliary Cirrhosis (PBC)

Annual incidence is estimated at 0.7 and 49 cases per million population and prevalence at 6–7 and 40 cases per million population [64]. Females outnumber the males by 9:1 [65, 66] with a prevalence of 1 in 1,000 women over the age of 40 years [66]. In the Netherlands, there are several thousands of patients with PBC [67].

# Symptomatology

Majority of the patients are asymptomatic at the time of presentation, and common symptoms are fatigue and pruritis [66–69]. Women with PBC frequently have malabsorption, osteoporosis and autoimmune diseases.

#### Diagnosis

The diagnosis is based on sustained elevation of serum markers of cholestasis, namely, alkaline phosphatase, gamma G transaminase and the anti-mitochondrial antibodies (AMA).

# Treatment

Ursodeoxycholic acid (UDCA) is the only currently used medication [64, 66, 68, 70]. For patients in liver failure, liver transplantation is an option, and the survival at 7 years is 70% [64].

An overview of the causes of chronic liver disease is shown in Table 1.

#### Hereditary Haemochromatosis

Hereditary haemochromatosis is a genetically inherited disorder. About 90% of patients with hereditary haemochromatosis in northern Europe are homozygous for a single mutation (C282Y) [71]. C282Y heterozygosity is nil in Asian, Indian subcontinent, African, Middle Eastern and Australasian populations, and in Europeans it is 9.2% [72]. A systematic review found that only 1.2% of

				Drug-induced liver	Metabolic diseases,
	Alcoholic hepatitis	NSFLD	Autoimmune hepatitis	injury	Wilson's disease
Risk factors	Heavy drinking	Obesity metabolic	Associated autoimmune syndrome	Drug history diseases	Family history
Age/gender years	20–60 years males predominate	Middle-age females predominate	All ages females predominate	All ages elderly more vulnerable	As late as 40
Symptoms ring severity	Symptoms-cirrhosis	Wide range chronic hepatitis	Symptoms of asymptomatic cirrhosis	Highly liver failure	Kayser Fleisher
Associated disorders		Metabolic syndrome	Autoimmune diseases		
Laboratory	AST/ALT>1<300 AP II, GGT III	ALT/AST>1200-300	AST, ALT II AP I ASMA, ANA SLA (type3) hypergammaglobulinaemia	AST, ALTI	Ceruloplasmin low Cu concentration in urine
Liver biopsy	Hepatocyte ballooning necrosis, Mallory bodies, fibrosis	Hepatocyte ballooning steatosis, Mallory bodies, fibrosis	Piecemeal necrosis, cell infiltration- plasma cells bridging necrosis	Hepatocellular or cholestatic changes	
Information sou	urces: see text				

liver disea	
of chronic l	
e causes o	
iew of the	
l Overv	
Table 1	

adult C282Y homozygotes within a defined region in the United Kingdom over a 2-year period had been diagnosed with iron overload and receiving treatment [71]. In the Caucasian population, the prevalence is between 1 in 200 and 1 in 500 [73, 74].

The exact mechanisms of most of the adult haemochromatosis are unclear. In patients with hereditary haemochromatosis who are homozygous for the mutant HFE, there is a deficiency of hepcidin [75] so that iron absorption by the duodenal enterocyte continues even when the body iron stores are full. The normal level of body iron in the body is 3–4 g [76]. In haemochromatosis the level may rise fivefold. The transferrin saturation is increased, and it determines if an individual has excessive load of iron in the body. Decades of iron deposition in the organs cause tissue damage. In the liver it gives rise to cirrhosis, in the pancreas diabetes, heart cardiomyopathy, the pituitary gland manifesting as loss of libido or impotence and joints.

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

For many years the patient may be asymptomatic but for non-specific symptoms such as fatigue, malaise and joint pains with minor elevations of the aminotransferases. It is only in the fifth or sixth decade that the manifestations of organ damage appear. Manifestations include liver dysfunction and cirrhosis, glucose intolerance, arthritis, breathlessness and sexual dysfunction. The iron deposition in the skin gives it a bronze-like appearance.

# Diagnosis

Excessive iron binding saturation of transferrin exceeding the normal value of 50%, serum ferritin in excess of 1,000 ngm/ml and elevation of serum liver enzymes are found in HH. A small rise of the ALT may be the first marker, and persistent ALT not due to any other cause should be investigated with measurement of fasting transferrin saturation and ferritin levels. Genetic testing is available for the C282Y mutation which can confirm the diagnosis and also can be used for screening of firstdegree relatives. The demonstration of the iron content in the liver by liver biopsy is the gold standard which confirms the diagnosis, for detection of cirrhosis, to determine prognosis and the need to screen for hepatocellular carcinoma.

# Screening

First-degree relatives of the individual with the condition should be screened by iron studies and genetic testing. There is a long latent period before the clinical disease manifests, and there is a good test, and screening is cost-effective [77, 78]. The transferrin saturation is used as the initial screening test followed by genotyping and clinical assessment.

#### Prognosis

Provided it is detected early and treated, the life expectancy can be normal before cirrhosis occurs. Hepatocellular carcinoma is about 100 times more likely to occur in haemochromatosis with cirrhosis than in healthy persons [79].

# Treatment

The simplest method of removing the excess iron is by venesection and is continued till the serum iron is normal and the transferrin saturation less than 50%. If the iron stores are normal, further venesection will be necessary to maintain the transferrin saturation at 10% or lower. If untreated it can lead to a number of complications such as cirrhosis, cardiomyopathy and diabetes.

# Impact

The various changes that occur in the liver with ageing could affect the clinical characteristics and outcomes in patients with some liver disease [80]

compared to the younger patient [81]. Viral infections are the commonest cause of chronic liver disease. Alcoholic liver disease, non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD), autoimmune hepatitis, drug-induced hepatitis and metabolic diseases such as alpha-antitrypsin deficiency are the other causes. With chronic liver disease (CLD), healthrelated quality of life is an important outcome measure [82, 83]. Health-related quality of life (HR-QoL) may be reduced by the chronic liver disease, and the impact did not differ markedly by type of disease but rather by older age and severity [84]. Others have found that the aetiology of liver cirrhosis with hepatocellular or cholestatic aetiologies has higher HR-QoL than those with alcohol or viral aetiologies [85]. Patients with cirrhosis of the liver show signs of psychological distress and depression in relation to severity of the disease [86]. Patients with cirrhosis especially those with age-related morbidities go through several possible incapacitating complications which can impair activities of daily living [87].

Compared to non-cirrhotics the healthcare services are double in those with cirrhosis, and this is largely due to physician's visits, nursing home stays, hospitalisation and disability [88]. It has been estimated that 5.5 million Americans have chronic liver disease and is costing \$1.6 billion annually in healthcare costs and loss of work days [89]. Older Americans with cirrhosis have higher rates of disability, healthcare utilisation and need for informal caregivers, and it has been estimated that the annual cost is \$4,700.00 per person [87].

A proportion of the patients with chronic infection with hepatitis C virus (HCV) will develop cirrhosis and associate with impairments in HR-QoL [90]. Several health utility measures such as SF-6D and Health Utility Index have shown that HCV patients have significant poorer health than HBV patients [91]. In hepatitis C chronic liver disease, the HR-QoL has been associated with disease severity, depression, anxiety, fatigue and cramps, among others [82]. Other studies have shown that underlying co-morbidities, marital status and income had a greater impact on QoL depending on the disease stage [90]. CLD resulting from hepatitis C has a negative impact upon QoL so does hepatitis C cancer [92]. In NAFLD there is increased risk of developing type 1 diabetes, cardiovascular diseases, common cancers with considerable mortality, progression to decompensated cirrhosis and liver cancer [93] (Boxes 3 and 4).

Box 4 Key Points: Chronic Liver Disease

Alcoholic hepatitis is a syndrome with a wide spectrum of severity, and the presenting symptoms may vary. In the more severe specific symptoms may include deep jaundice, prolonged prothrombin time, encephalopathy and liver failure.

The diagnosis of alcoholic hepatitis is based on a thorough history, physical examination and laboratory tests.

Sometimes liver biopsy may be necessary to secure the diagnosis.

About 10–15% of patients with NAFLD develop true NASH, and only around 20–30% of them develop progressive fibrosis in 32% and cirrhosis in 20%, and death occurs in 12% in 10 years [28].

Liver biopsy is recommended for a firm diagnosis of autoimmune hepatitis [48].

The drug-induced injury may be hepatocellular with elevations of aminotransferases as predominant symptoms or cholestatic injury with elevated alkaline phosphatase [56, 57] with or without hyperbilirubinaemia, or mixed [56].

The diagnosis of primary biliary cirrhosis is based on sustained elevation of serum markers of cholestasis, namely, alkaline phosphatase, gamma G transaminase and the anti-mitochondrial antibodies (AMA).

The most common genetic defect in hereditary haemochromatosis is the homozygosity for the C282Y causing excessive iron absorption and overload and was found in 52–100% on clinically diagnosed probands [72].

 Heterozygotes for either C282Y or H63D may not manifest clinical iron

(continued)

# Box 4 Key Points: Chronic Liver Disease (continued)

- overload, and heterozygosity for C282Y/ H63D results in clinically evident iron overload [73].
- It is only in the fifth or sixth decade that the manifestations of organ damage appear.
- Excessive iron binding saturation of transferrin exceeding the normal value of 50%, serum ferritin in excess of 1,000 ngm/ml and elevation of serum liver enzymes are found in HH.
- The demonstration of the iron content in the liver by liver biopsy is the gold standard which confirms the diagnosis, for detection of cirrhosis, to determine prognosis and the need to screen for hepatocellular carcinoma.
- First-degree relatives of the individual with the condition should be screened by iron studies and genetic testing.
- The simplest method of removing the excess iron is by venesection.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following clinical manifestations of haemochromatosis are true, except:
  - A. Symptoms may be non-specific: fatigue, malaise, joint pains and increased pigmentation.
  - B. May present with cardiac symptoms, for example, atrial fibrillation.
  - C. May complain of erectile dysfunction.
  - D. Pigmentation marked over pressure points, palmar creases, skinfolds and mucous membranes of the lips, mouth, rectum and vagina.
- 2. The following investigation findings relating to the diagnosis of haemochromatosis are true except:
  - A. Fasting transferrin saturation exceeds the normal value of 50%.
  - B. Random sugar abnormal.
  - C. Serum ferritin is in excess of 1,000 ngm/ml.
  - D. Cortisol levels are low.

- 3. The following relating to genotyping in haemochromatosis are true except:
  - A. Homozygosity for C282Y causes excessive iron absorption and overload.
  - B. Heterozygous for C282Y and H63D may not manifest iron overload.
  - C. Heterozygosity for C282Y/H63D may not manifest iron overload.
  - D. First-degree relatives of the individual with HH should be screened by transferrin saturation and genetic testing.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = D; 3 = C

# References

- Frith J, Jones D, Newton Jl. The prevalence of chronic liver disease is increasing in the elderly. Age Aging. 2009; 38(1):11–18.
- British Society of Gastroenterology. Care of patients with gastrointestinal disorders in the United Kingdom. An evidenced based strategy for the future. London. British Society of Gastroenterology. March 2005.
- Walsh K, Alexander G. Alcoholic liver disease. Postgrad Med J. 2000;76: 280–6.
- Office for National Statistics: Health Service Quarterly, Winter. 2008;No:40 p 59–60.
- Brave A, Khan R, Marsano L, Ravindra KV, McClaine C. Treatment of alcoholic liver disease Ann Hepatol. 2008;7(1):5–15.
- Mueller S, Millonig G, Seitz HK, Alcoholic liver disease and hepatitis C: a frequently understood combination. World Gastrenterol. 2009;15(28):3462–71.
- 7. The Hepatitis C Trust and the University of Southampton, Losing the fight against hepatitis C, London 2005.
- Floreani A. Liver damage in the elderly with an update. Dig Dis. 2007;25(2):138–43.
- British Liver Trust, 2014. http://www.britishlivertrust. org.uk/about-us/media-centre/facts-about-liver-disease/ retreived 23 September 2014.
- Teli MR, Day CP, Burt AD. Determinants of progression to cirrhosis or fibrosis in pure alcohol fatty liver. Lancet. 1995; 346:1562–3.
- Corrao G, Arico S, Zambon A, Torchio P, Aricos S, Lavecchia C, et al. Is alcohol a risk factor for liver cirrhosis in HBsAg and antiHCV negative subjects. Collective group for the study of liver disease in Italy. J Hepatol. 1997; 27:470–6.

- Bellantai S, Saccoccio G, Costa G, Tiribelli C, Manenti F, Sodde M, et al, Drinking habits as cofactors of risk for induced liver damage. The Dionysos Study Group. Gut. 1997;41:845–50.
- Mihas AA, Hung PD, Hueman DM. Alcoholic hepatitis. e-medicine. updated June 30,2008.
- Nagaratnam N, Peiris DC. Acute alcoholic hepatitis in Ceylon. Cey Med J 1971; 21: 28–38.
- Altamirano J, Bataller R. Alcoholic liver disease: pathogenesis and new targets for therapy. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol. 2011;8(9): 491–501.
- James OTW. Parenchymal liver disease in the elderly. Gut. 1997;41:430–432.
- Pinzani M, Roselli M, Zuckermann M. Liver cirrhosis. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2011; 25(2): 281–90.
- Scholmerich J, Holstege A. Aetiology and pathophysiology of chronic liver disorders. Drugs. 1990;40 suppl 3: 3–22.
- Gramenzi A, Caputo F, Baselli M, Kuria F, Loggi E, Andreone P, et al. review article: Alcoholic liver disease: pathophysiological aspects and risk factors. Aliment Pharmocol Ther. 2006; 24: 1151–1161.
- Galambos JT. Natural history of alcoholic hepatitis 3. Histological changes. Gastroenterol. 1972; 63: 1026–35.
- Zhang FK, Zhang JV, Jia JD. Treatment of patients with alcoholic liver disease. Hepatbiliary Pancreat Dis Int. 2005;4(1):72–7.
- Frazier TH, Stocker AM, Kershner NK, Marsno LS, McClain CJ. Treatment of alcoholic liver disease. Ther Adv Gastroenterol. 2011;4(1):63–81.
- 23. Frezza M, di Padova C, Pozzato G, Terpin M, Barona E, Lieb WCS. High blood alcohol levels in women. The role of decreased gastric alcohol dehydrogenase activity and first-pass metabolism. NEJM. 1990; 322:95–99.
- Day CP. Treatment of alcoholic liver disease. Liver Transpl. 2007; 13(11 Suppl 2):S69–75.
- 25. Hoofnagle JH, Kresina T, Fuller RK, Lake JR, Lucey MD, Sorrel MF, et al. Liver transplantation for a LD: executive statement and summary of recommendations-summary of a National Institutes of Health workshop held December 6–7, 1966, Bethesda, Maryland. Liver Transpl Surg. 1997; 3:347–50.
- 26. Bergquest CJ, Skoien R, Horsfall, Clouston AD, Jonsson JR, Powell EE. Awareness and experiences of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease by hospital patients in France. J Hepatol. 2012; 57:376–383.
- Clark JM. The epidemiology of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in adults. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2006; 40(suppl-1):S5–10.
- Raszeja-Wyszomirska J, Lawniczal M, Marlisz W, Miczynska-Kurtez J, Milkiewicz P. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease –new review. Pol Merkur Lekarski. 2008;24(144):568–71.
- Farrell GC, Larker CZ. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease from steatosis to cirrhosis. Hepatology. 2006; 43(2supp 11):S99–S112.

- Yu AS, Keeffe ED. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Rev Gastroenterol Disord. 2002;2(1):11–9.
- 31. Koehler EM, Schonten JN, Hansen BE, van Roolj FJ, Hofman A, Strickler BH, et al. Prevalence and risk factors of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in the elderly: results from the Rotterdam Study. H Hepatol. 2012;15(6):1305–11.
- Frith J, Day CO, Alstair AD, Newton JL. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in older people. Gerontology. 2009;55:6–7–615.
- 33. Powell EE, Cooksley WG, Hanson R, Searle J, Halliday JW, Powell LW, et al. The natural history of non-alcoholic steatohepatitis: a follow-up study of forty-two patients for up to 21 years. Hepatology. 1990;11:74–80.
- Adams LA, Talwahar JA. Diagnostic evaluation of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2006;40 sup 1: S34–6.
- Clouston AD, Powell EE. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease: is all the fat bad?. Int Med J. 2004; 34:187–191.
- Kichian K, McLean R, Gramlich LM, Bailey RJ, Bain VG. Can J Gastroenterol. 2002;17(1):38–42.
- Arrospide MT. Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease. Rev Gastroenterol Peru. 2013;23(1):49–57.
- Newton JL, Burt AD, Park JB, Mathew J, Bassendine MF, James OFW. Autoimmune hepatitis in older patients. Age Ageing. 1997; 21:441–444.
- Selby CD, Toghill PJ. Chronic active hepatitis in the elderly. Age Ageing. 1986; 15:350–56.
- Schramm C, Kanzler S, zum Buschenfelde KH, Galle PR, Lohse AW. Autoimmune hepatitis in the elderly. Am J Gastroenterol 2001; 96(5):1587–91.
- Parker DR, Kingham JGC. Type1 auto-immune hepatitis in patients in later life. Q J Med 1997; 90:289–296.
- 42. Al-Chalabi T, Boccato S, Portmann DC, McFarlane IG, Heneghan MA. Autoimmune hepatitis (AIH) in the elderly: A systematic retrospective analysis of a large group of consecutive patients with definite AIH followed at a tertiary referral centre. J Hepatol. 2006;45(4):575–583.
- Zeniya M, Takahashi H. Characteristics of autoimmune hepatitis in the Asia-pacific region, historical review. Hepatol Internat. 2012; 6(1):342–349.
- Berg PA, Klein R. Autoimmune hepatitis and overlap syndromes: diagnosis. Praxis (Bern 199). 2002;91(34): 1339–46.
- 45. Final Diagnosis-Autoimmune hepatitis, Type 1. http:// path.upmc.edu/cases/cause 554/dx.html
- Wolf DC, Raghuraman UV. Autoimmune hepatitis. e-medicine update July 24, 2007.
- Nagaratnam N, Ambepitiya G, Rajaratnam RG. Lupoid hepatitis, Rendu-Osler-Weber syndrome, clubbing, cyanosis and hypertrophic osteoarthropathy. J Med. 1975; 3&4:291–301.
- 48. Fallatah HI, Akbar HO. Autoimmune hepatitis as a unique form of an autoimmune liver disease: Immunological aspects and clinical overview. Autoimmune diseases. vol 2012(2012) Article ID 312517,17pr https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/312817.
- Obermayer-Straub P, Strassburg CP, Manns MP. Autoimmune hepatitis. J Hepatol. 2000;32(1): 181–97.
- Johnson PJ, Mcfarlane IG. Meeting report: International Autoimmune Hepatitis Group. Hepatology. 1993;18:998–1005.
- Rangnekar AS, Fontana RJ. An update on drug induced liver injury. Minerva Gastroenterol Dietol. 2011;57(2):213–29.
- Bell LN, Chalasani N. Epidemiology of idiosyncratic drug induced liver injury. Semin Liver Dis. 2009;29(4): 337–347.
- Nourjah P, Ahmad SR, Karwoski C, Willy T. Estimation of acetaminophen (paracetamol) associated overdoses in the United States. Pharmacoepdemiol Dry Sap. 2006; 15 (6):398–405.
- 54. Rowden AK, Norvall J, Eldridge Dl, Kirk MA. Updates on acetaminophen toxicity. Med Clin Nth Am 2005;89(6):1145–1159.
- Idilman R, Bektas M, Cinar K. The characteristics and clinical outcome of drug induced liver injury: a single center experience. J Clin Gastroenterol. 2010; 44 (6):128–32.
- Hussaini SH, Farrington EA. Idiosyncratic druginduced liver injury: an overview. Expert Opin Drug Saf. 2007; 6 (6): 673–84.
- Abboud G, Kaplowitz N. Drug-induced liver injury. Drug Saf. 2007; 30(4):277–94.
- Ghabril M, Chalasani N, Bjornsson E. Drug-induced liver injury: a clinical update. Curr Opin Gastroenterol. 2010; 26 (3):222–226.
- Kaplowitz N. Drug-induced liver injury. Clin Infect Dis. 2004;38 Suppl 2:S44–8.
- Andrade RJ, Lucena MI, Kaplowitz N, Garcia-Munoz-B, Borraz Y, Paclkoria K, et al. Outcome of acute idiosyncratic drug-induced liver injury: Long-term follow-up in a hepatotoxicity registry. Hepatology. 2006; 44 (6):1581–8.
- Russo MW, Scobey M, Bonkovsky HL. Drug-induced liver injury associated with statins. Semin Liver Dis. 2009;29(4):412–22.
- Verma S, Kaplowitz N. Diagnosis, management and prevention of drug- induced liver injury. Gut 2009; 58 (11):1555–64.
- Mehta N, Ozick L, Gbadehan E. Drug induced hepatitis. e-medicine. updated 28, 2008.
- 64. Kumagi T, Heathcote EJ. Primary biliary cirrhosis. Orphanet J Rare Dis. 2008.;23:3:1 https://doi.org/ 10.1186/1756-1179-3-1.
- Talwalkar JA, Lindor K. Primary biliary cirrhosis. Lancet. 2003;362:53–61.
- Hohenester S, Oude-Elferink RP, Beuer S. Primary biliary cirrhosis. Semin immunopathol. 2009;31(3):283–307.
- Kulper EM, den Ouden-Muller JW, van Buurin HK. Primary biliary cirrhosis Ned Tijdschr Geneeski. 2009;153:A483.
- Chon CY, Park JY. Primary biliary cirrhosis. Korean J Hepatol. 2006; 12(3):364–72.

- Kaplan MM, Gershwin ME. Primary biliary cirrhosis. NEJM. 2005;353:1261–1273.
- Nishio A, Keeffe EB, Ishibashi H, Gershwin ER. Diagnosis and treatment of primary biliary cirrhosis. Med Sci Monit. 2000; 6(1): 181–93.
- McClune CA, Al-Jader LN, May A, Hayes SL, Jackson HA, Worwood M. Hereditary haemochromatosis: only 1% of adult HFE C282Y homozygotes in South Wales have a clinical diagnosis of iron overload. Hum Genet. 2002;111:538–543.
- Hanson EH, Imperatore G, Burke W. HFE Gene and hereditary hemochromatosis: A HuGE review'. Am J Epidemol 2001;154(3):193–206.
- Bacon BR, Powell LW, Adams PC, Kersina TT, Hofnagle JK. Molecular medicine and haemochromatosis: at the cross roads. Gastroenterology. 1999;116:193–207.
- Merryweather-Clarke AT, Pointon JJ, Jouanolle AM, Rochette J, Robson KJ. Geography of HFE C282Y and H63D mutations. Genet Test. 2000;4:183–98.
- Nemeth E, Ganz T. Regulation of iron metabolism by hepcidin. Ann Rev Nutr. 2006;26:323–42.
- Johnson-Wimbley TD, Graham DY. Diagnosis and management of iron deficiency anaemia in the 21st century. Therap Adv Gastroenterol. 2011;4(3): 177–184.
- 77. Burke WD, Thomson E, Khoury MJ, McDonell SM, Press N, Adams PC, et al Hereditary haemochromatosis: gene discovery and its implications for population-based screening. J Am Med Assoc.1998;280:172–78.
- Hickman PE, Hourigan LF, Powell LW, Cordingley F, Dimeski G, Ormiston B, et al. Mutations of the HFE gene in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Am J Gastroenterol. 2003;98:442–7.
- Cauza E, Peck-Radosavljevic M, Ulrich-Pur H, Datz C, Gschwantler M, Schoniger-Hikela M, et al. Mutations of the HFE gene in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma. Am J Gastroenterol.2003;98:442–7.
- Tajera K, Shimizu Y, Liver pathology and liver diseases in the elderly. World J Gastroenterol. 2013; 19(4):8459–8467.
- Bruguera M. Liver disease in the elderly. Gastroenterologica y Hepatologia 2014;37(9):535–543.
- Guttelling JJ, de Man RA, Busschbach JJV, Darlington ASE. Overview of research on health-related quality of life in patients with chronic liver disease. J Med. 2007;65(7):227–231.
- Orr JG, Homer T, Tement L, Newton J, McNeil CJ, Hudson M, et al. Heath related quality of life in people with advanced chronic liver disease. J Hepatol. 2014;61(5): 1158–1165.
- Younossi ZM, Boparai N, Price LL, Kiwi ML, McCormick M, Guyatt G. Health-related quality of life in chronic liver disease: the impact of type and severity of disease. Am J Gastroenterol. 2001; 96(7):2199–205.
- Bownik H, Saab S. Health-related quality of life after liver transplantation for adult recipients. Liver Trans. 2009;15:S42–S49.

- 86. Bianich G, Marcesini G, Nicolino F, Grazian R, Sgarbi D, Lognercio C, et al. Psychological status and depression in patients with liver cirrhosis. Dig Liver Dis. 2005; 37(8): 593–600.
- Rakoski MO, McCammon RJ, Piette JD, Iwashyna TJ, Marrero JA. Lok AS, et al. Burden of cirrhosis in older Americans and their families: Analysis of the health and retirement study. Hepatology. 2012;55(1): 184–191.
- Compare Health Funds. Elderly cirrhosis patients strain health system. http://www.medicaldaily.com/elderly-cir rhosis-patients-strain-health-system-239429. Accessed on 19 November 2015.
- Kolus K. Study: Elderly with cirrhosis present growing burden on the health care system. Long-Term Living.2002. http://www.Lt/mmagazine.com/news-item/ study-elderly-cirrhosis-present-growing-burdenonhealth caresystem. Accessed on 9 November 2015.

- 90. Hsu P, Krajden M, Yoshida EM, Anderson FH, Tomlinson GA, Krahn MD. Does cirrhosis affect quality of life in hepatic cirrhosis impaired patients. Liver Ont 2009. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1478-3231. 2008.01865.x
- 91. Dan AA, Kallman JB, Srivastava R, Younosazai Z, Kino A, Younossi ZM, Impact of chronic liver disease and cirrhosis on health uptake using SF-6D and health utility index. Liver Transplnt. 2008;14(3):321–6.
- 92. Ebeid SM, Ah SH, Kamel HY, Elbaz AA, El-Herire HM. Impact of post hepatitis C, chronic liver disease and hepatocellular carcinoma on health related quality of life. Advances on ageing Res https://doi.org/ 10.4236/aar.2013.46019.
- Gan L, Chittni S, Farrell GC. Mechanisms and implications of age related changes in the liver: Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease in the elderly. Curr Gerontol Geriatr Res. https://doi.org/10.1155/2011/8311536.

### Hepatocellular Carcinoma

# 23

### Contents

Introduction	217
Clinical Expression	218
Diagnosis	218
Management	218
Impact	219
References	219

### Abstract

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is one of the most common cancers worldwide. Patients with hepatocellular carcinoma are at high risk of developing HCC. Risk factors for developing HCC include dietary aflatoxin ingestion, (AFB1) chronic alcoholism, chronic hepatitis virus (HBV, HCV) infections and hereditary conditions such as hereditary hemochromatosis. Hepatic carcinogenesis is a complex process and is associated with genetic and epigenetic changes, and different genes have been implicated in the pathogenesis.

### Keywords

Hepatocellular carcinoma · Aflatoxin · Hereditary hemochromatosis · Cirrhosis of the liver

### Introduction

Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is one of the most common cancers worldwide [1, 2, 3] and is the fifth common cancer [4]. Its incidence is rising worldwide [5] with an incidence of one million cases a year [2]. It has doubled over the past three decades in the United States [6]. There is a geographical variation [1] and is highly prevalent in the Asia-Pacific region and Africa [6, 7]. White Americans are two to three times less affected than African Americans who are in turn two to three times less affected than Asians and Pacific Islanders [151].

Patients with cirrhosis of the liver are at high risk of developing HCC [8], and it has been found that 70–90% of patients with HCC have chronic liver disease and cirrhosis [8]. Risk factors for developing HCC include dietary aflatoxin (AFB1) ingestion, chronic alcoholism, chronic hepatitis virus (HBV, HCV) infections [9–11] and hereditary conditions such as hereditary hemochromatosis and alpha1-antitrypsin deficiency [2] and genetic alterations [8]. Furthermore, the risk of developing HCC is known to be age dependent [12, 13], and in the United States, the incidence of HCC peaks above the age of 70 years [14].

Hepatic carcinogenesis is a complex process and is associated with genetic and epigenetic changes [2, 9], and different genes have been implicated [1] in the pathogenesis. A number of mechanisms have been recognised that speed up HCC which include telomere dysfunction and alterations that stimulate cell proliferation [15]. In cirrhosis, there is decrease in hepatocyte proliferation and activation of pro-inflammatory pathways [8] which may affect hepatocyte proliferation. Oncogenic pathways are activated [153]. The direct oncogenic effect of HBV is well known, and HBV is able to integrate its DNA into the host cells [10] which may act as insertional mutagens [1] causing genomic instability and chromosomal derangement [16]. The mechanism in the case of hepatitis C virus is less clear [1, 10]. The role of suppressor genes such as retinoblastoma (RB) and p53 has been recorded [1], and RB1 and p53 and Wnt pathways are commonly affected in HCCs of different aetiologies [9]. Alterations in the RB1 pathway are seen in hepatitis virus infection-associated HCC, and alterations in the P53 with AFB1 exposure and alterations of both RB1 and p53 are seen in alcoholism-associated HCCs [9].

### Clinical Expression

The clinical characteristics of HCC in elderly patients may differ in several aspects from that in younger patients. In the elderly group, there are significantly more women [17], the occurrence of normal liver in patients with HCC is said to be higher compared to the younger [162, 163, 164] and HCC appears to develop even without fibrosis in the elderly. [17]. The number of HCC nodules has been reported to be less than in younger patients [18–20].

### Diagnosis

The determination of alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) alone is not adequate enough for effectual surveillance [21, 22] and for diagnosis although it has the highest sensitivity followed by PIVKA-II and ALP-3 [7]. The specificity is the reverse in that order [7]. Ultrasound is less effective for detecting early HCC with a sensitivity of 63% [21]. Biomarkers are required to complement ultrasound in the detection of early HCC, but neither AFP nor des-gamma-carboxy prothrombin (DCP) is adequate [22]. Currently, the screening strategy is abdominal ultrasound examination everv 6 months [23, 24] together with determination of AFP levels in patients with cirrhosis for the detection of early HCC [24]. To characterise hepatic tumours, sonazoid-enhanced ultrasound is very useful [7], and Gd-EOB-DTPA magnetic resonance is a sensitive tool in the differentiation of early HCC from dysplastic nodules [7].

### Management

The Barcelona Clinic Liver Cancer (BCLC) staging system has come to be widely accepted as a staging system in clinical practice [25], and HCC patients can be categorised into different prognostic subgroups [26]. According to the BCLC staging, the curative treatment group included early stage HCC (BCLC-A), and the non-curative consisted of intermediate and advanced stages of HCC (BCLC-B, BCLC-C) [27]. Liver function and tumour stage rather than age influence the outcome of HCC in elderly patients [28]. The Child-Pugh classification of cirrhosis of the liver is based on five parameters, namely, ascites, bilirubin, albumin and prothrombin/INR levels and encephalopathy and categorised as compensated disease (A), disease with significant functional impairment (B) and decompensated disease (C) [29, 30]. Transarterial chemoembolization (TACE) is the mainstay in the treatment for intermediate stage HCC with Child-Pugh A cirrhosis [27]. Curative therapies include surgical resection, radiofrequency ablation and liver transplantation and are reserved for early stage and with

good prognosis [26, 31]. Palliative care is the best option for those with distant metastases [26]. For patients with advanced tumours (locally advanced but unresectable and those with metastasis) not suitable for surgical therapies, sorafenib (Nexavar), a multikinase inhibitor, has been shown to prolong median overall survival in randomised control trials [27] and is one of the treatment options [27, 28, 31].

### Impact

In elderly patients with hepatocellular carcinoma, optimal treatment strategy may be difficult to detail because of the presence of comorbidities [32]. Another limitation is 25–50% of people 85 years and over are frail [32], and frailty is increased with cancer and treatment [33]. The risk of liver cancer is considered to be age dependent though the influence of age in the prognosis is debatable [34]. Younger patients with liver cancer have a higher 5-year liver cancer-specific survival in spite of the poorer biological behaviour of the carcinoma compared to the elderly patients [34] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Hepatocellular Carcinoma

- Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC) is one of the most common cancers worldwide [1–3].
- There is a geographical variation [1] and is highly prevalent in the Asia-Pacific region and Africa [6, 7].
- Hepatic carcinogenesis is a complex process and is associated with genetic and epigenetic changes [2, 9].
- A number of mechanisms have been recognised that speed up HCC which include telomere dysfunction and alterations that stimulate cell proliferation [15].
- Oncogenic pathways are activated [8].
- The role of suppressor genes such as retinoblastoma (RB) and p53 has been recorded [2].

## Box 1 Key Points: Hepatocellular Carcinoma (continued)

The clinical characteristics of HCC in elderly patients may differ in several aspects from that in younger patients [17].

- Currently, the screening strategy is abdominal ultrasound examination every 6 months [23, 24] together with determination of AFP levels in patients with cirrhosis for the detection of early HCC [24].
- Liver function and tumour stage rather than age influence the outcome of HCC in elderly patients [28].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), except:
  - A. The clinical characteristics of HCC in elderly patients may differ in several aspects from that in younger patients.
  - B. The number of HCC nodules has been reported to be more than in younger patients.
  - C. Patients with cirrhosis of the liver are at high risk of developing HCC.
  - D. HCC appears to develop even without fibrosis in the elderly.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = B

### References

- Rocken C, Carl-McGrath S. Pathology and pathogenesis of hepatocellular carcinoma. Dig Dis. 2001;19(4):269–78.
- Dominguez-Malagon H, Gaytan-Graham. Hepatocellular carcinoma: an update. Ultrastruct Pathol 2001;25(6):497–516.
- Mendizabal M, Reddy KR. Current management of hepatocellular carcinoma. Med Clin North Am 2009;93(4):885–900.

- Forner A, Hessheimer AJ, Real MI, Bruix J. Treatment of hepatocellular carcinoma. Crit Rev Oncol Hamatol 2006;60(2):89–98.
- Chappel G, Kutanzi K, Uehara T, Tryndyak V, Hong HH, Hoenerhoff M, et al. Genetic and epigenetic changes in fibrosis-associated hepatocarcinogenesis in mice. Int J Cancer. 2014;134(12):2778–88.
- El-Serag HB. Hepatocellular carcinoma: an epidemiology view. J Clin Gastroenterol 2002;35(5):(suppl 2) S72–8.
- Kudo M. The 2008 Okuda lecture: Management of hepatocellular carcinoma: from surveillance to molecular targeted therapy. J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 290;25(3):439–52.
- Sanyal AJ, Yoon SK, Lencioni R. The etiology of hepatocellular carcinoma and consequences for treatment The Oncologist 2010;10(suppl 4):14–22.
- Xue KX. Molecular genetic and epigenetic mechanisms of hepatogenesis. Ai Zhng. 2005;24(6): 757–68.
- Tabor E. Hepatocarcinogenesis: hepatitis viruses and altered tumor suppressor gene function. Princess Takamatsu Symp. 1995;25:151–61.
- Nita ME, Alves AF, Carrilho FJ, Ono-Nita SK, de Mello ES, Gama-Rodrigues JJ. Molecular aspects of hepatic carcinogenesis. Rev Inst Med Trop S, Paulo. 2002; 44(1): https://doi.org/10.1590/S0036-4665200200010007.
- Cho YK, Kim JK, Kim WJ, Chug JW. Hepatic resection versus radiofrequency ablation for very early stage hepatocellular carcinoma: a Markov model analysis. Hepatology. 2010;51(4):1284–90.
- Asahina Y, Tsuchiya K, Tamahi N, Hirayama I, Tanaka T, Sato M, et al. Effect of aging on risk of hepatocellular carcinoma in chronic hepatitis C virus infection. Hepatology. 2010;52:518–527.
- Nordenstedt H, White DL, El-Serag HB. The changing pattern of epidemiology in hepatocellular carcinoma. Dig Liver Dis. 2010;42:S206–14.
- El-Serag HB, Rudolph KL. Hepatocellular carcinoma: Epidemiology and Molecular carcinogenesis. Gastroenterology. 2007;132:2557–2576.
- Fung J, Lai CL, Yuen MF. Hepatitis B and C virusrelated carcinogenesis. Clin Microbiol Infect. 2009;15(11):964–70.
- Honda T, Miyaaki H, Ichikawa T, Taura N, Miuma S, Shibata H, et al. Clinical characteristics of hepatocellular carcinoma in elderly patients. Oncol Lett 2011;2(5):851–854.
- Yeh CN, Lee WC, Jeg LB, Chen MF. Hepatic resection for hepatocellular carcinoma in elderly patients. Hepatogastroenterology. 2004;51(55):219–23.
- Reddy SK, Barbas AS, Turley RS, Gamblin TC, Gellen DA, Marsh JW, et al. Major liver resection in elderly

patients: a multi-institutional analysis. J Am Coll Surg. 2011;21(5):787–95.

- Takenaka K, Shimada M, Higashi H, et al. Liver resection for hepatocellular carcinoma in the elderly. Arch Surg. 1994;129(8):846–50.
- 21. Singal A, Volk ML, Waljee A, Salgia R, Higgins P, Rogers MA, et al. Meta-analysis: surveillance with ultrasound for early stage hepatocellular carcinoma in patients with cirrhosis. Alim Pharmacol Ther. 2009;30:37–41.
- 22. Lok AS, Sterling RK, Everhart JE, Wright EC, Hoefs JC, DiBisceglie AM, HALT C Trial Group. et al. Desgamma-carboxy prothrombin and alpha – fetoprotein biomarkers for early detection of hepatocellular carcinoma. Gastroenterology. 2010;138:493–50.
- Bruix J, Sherman M. Management of hepatocellular carcinoma: An update. Hepatalogy. 2011;53(3):1020–1022.
- 24. Bertino G, Neri S, Bruno CM, Ardne AM, Calvagno GS, Malaguanera M, et al. Diagnostic and prognostic value of alpha-fetoprotein, des-gamma-carboxy pro-thrombin and squamous cell carcinoma antigen immunoglobulin M complexes in hepatocellular carcinoma. Minerva Med. 201;102(5):363–71.
- Forner A, Reig ME, deLope CS, Bruix J. Current strategy for staging and treatment: the BCLC update and future prospects. Semin Liver Dis. 2010;30:61–74.
- Ng KK, Poon RT. Current treatment strategy for hepatocellular carcinoma. Saudi Med J. 2007;8(9):1330–8.
- Choi JY. Treatment algorithm for intermediate and advanced stage hepatocellular carcinoma: Korea. Oncology. 2011;81 Suppl 1:141–146.
- Borzio M, Dionigi E, Parisi G, Raguzzi I, Sacco R. Management of hepatocellular carcinoma I the elderly. World J Hepatol. 2015;7(11):1521–9.
- Pugh RN, Murray-Lyon IM, Dawson JL, Pietrovic MC, Williams R. Transection of the oesophagus for bleeding oesophageal varices. Br J Surg 173;60:646–9.
- Sloss A, Kubler P. Prescribing in liver disease. Aust Prescr. 2009;32:32–5.
- Cabibbo G, Maida m, Camma C, Craxi A. Is efficacy of sorafenib treatment in patients with hepatocellular carcinoma affected by age? Expert Rev Anticancer Ther. 2013;13(12):1355–61.
- Brunot A, Le Sourd S, Prachi M, Edelme J. Hepatocellular carcinoma in elderly patients; challenges and solutions. J Hepatocell Carcinoma. 2016;3: 9–18.
- Clegg A, Youg J, Iilffe S, Rikert MO, Rockwood K. Frailty in older people. Lancet 2013;381(9868): 752–762.
- 34. Zhang W, Sun B. Impact of age on the survival of patients with liver cancer: an analysis of 27,255 patients on the SEER data base. Oncotarget 2015;(2): 633–641.

### **Ascites in the Elderly**

# 24

### Contents

Introduction	221
Symptomatology	222
Diagnosis	222
Prognosis and Treatment	223
Impact	224
References	224

### Abstract

The pathophysiology of ascites is complex. The complications of cirrhosis include ascites, varices, hepatic encephalopathy, hepatocellular carcinoma, hepato-pneumonic syndromes, spontaneous bacterial peritonitis and hepatorenal syndrome. The review discusses the pathophysiology of ascites and the recent advances in the clinical management.

### Keywords

Ascites · Cirrhosis of the liver · Spontaneous bacterial peritonitis · Malignant ascites

### Introduction

The complications of cirrhosis include ascites, varices, hepatic encephalopathy, hepatocellular carcinoma, hepato-pneumonic syndromes [1], spontaneous bacterial peritonitis and hepatorenal syndrome [2]. Ascites is the accumulation of fluid

in the peritoneal cavity due to a wide range of causes. In a study of 107 patients over 5 years, 52% of the patients presented with ascites at the time of initial cancer diagnosis, 20 had cancer of the pancreas, 18 ovarian and 18 that of the colon. Cytology evaluation of the ascitic fluid was positive for tumour cells in 51%, and a high protein content was seen in 65% [3]. Approximately 10% of all ascites is malignant [4] and the remaining due to heart failure (3%), tuberculosis (2%) and pancreatitis (1%) [5]. Ascites is an important complication of cirrhosis (70%) [5] and occurs in about half the number of the patients within the 10 years of diagnosis [6].

The pathophysiology of ascites is complex, and there is more than one theory to explain the ascites formation. The first abnormality to occur in the cirrhotic patient is the increase in the portal vein pressure due to resistance of blood flow within the liver. As a result blood is shunted into the splanchnic and systemic circulation which in turn may influence renal function [7]. The arterial

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

N. Nagaratnam et al., Geriatric Diseases,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_21

blood flow and arterial pressures are decreased due to release of vasodilators with vasodilator effect on the splanchnic arterial circulation and which may act as a trigger for nitric oxide (NO), the likely vasodilator mediator [8]. Portal hypertension also plays a role in sodium retention which occurs in the setting of increased reninangiotensin aldosterone system (RAAS) [9] and sympathetic nervous system (SNS) activity [10, 11]. The mechanism by which portal hypertension leads to activation of these systems and sodium retention is not clear [12]. There is also an overall activation of the renal prostaglandin system [10] which probably acts to maintain renal haemodynamics and glomerular filtration rate by counteracting the vasoconstricting effects of AII and noradrenaline in the renal circulation. In advanced cases there is marked vasoconstriction of the renal arteries and the opening of intraarterial-venous shunts due to reduced renal synthesis of vasodilating prostaglandins [7] leading eventually to acute renal failure, the so-called hepatorenal syndrome [10].

The pathophysiology of malignant ascites is not clear. Mechanisms involved are increased vascular permeability, metalloproteinases that degrade the extracellular matrix [13, 14]. tumour-related obstruction of lymphatic drainage and overactive renal-angiotensin-aldosterone system [14], among others. It has been surmised that the biologically active peptides produced by the tumour cells such as vascular endothelial growth factor and basic fibroblast growth factor may be the cause of the increased intraperitoneal oncotic pressure. This is the result of an increased net filtration brought about by an overall increase in the capillary membrane surface and increased capillary permeability and a consequential increase of intraperitoneal protein concentration [15]. Spontaneous bacterial peritonitis usually occurs in patients with cirrhosis of the liver and portal hypertension [6] and in ascites with high serum-ascites gradient [16] and occasionally in malignant ascites [17].

Ascites occurs in chronic liver disease, peritoneal disorders and systemic diseases (Box 1). It is a common complication of cirrhosis of the liver [6]. Peritoneal involvement due to carcinomatous peritonitis occurs in another 10%, and congestive heart failure may be ranked third. Less common hepatic causes are chronic hepatitis, alcoholic hepatitis, fulminant hepatic failure and Budd-Chiari syndrome and system diseases such as SLE, constrictive pericarditis, pancreatitis, myxoedema or infective peritonitis. Malignant ascites is seen most commonly in patients with ovarian, endometrial, breast, colon, gastric and pancreatic cancers [18].

#### Box 1 Causes of Ascites in the Elderly

i. Cirrhosis of liver
ii. Malignant ascites
Ovarian, endometrial, breast, gastric, colon and
pancreas
iii. Non-hepatic
Congestive heart failure
Severe hypoalbuminaemia
Nephrotic syndrome

### Symptomatology

The patient may be asymptomatic with small amount of fluid; with moderate amounts, there may be weight gain and increase in the girth of the abdomen. In increased amounts the abdominal wall will be tense with flattening of the umbilicus. Infection of the ascitic fluid without any apparent cause is called spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. It is common in cirrhotic ascites and in alcoholics and is often the cause for unexplained clinical deterioration. It is usually associated with lethargy, fever, encephalopathy, worsening hepatic failure and abdominal tenderness.

### Diagnosis

History, physical examination, diagnostic paracentesis, cell count, cytology, protein content, lactic acid dehydrogenase and culture will usually provide the diagnosis. Physical examination findings parallel the amount of fluid. In significant amounts there will be abdominal fullness with fullness in the flanks and shifting dullness. If physical examination is not definite, ultrasonography may be used.

Diagnostic paracentesis should be performed if the cause is not known, is newly diagnosed or if spontaneous bacterial peritonitis is suspected. The ascites may be differentiated by the nature of the fluid. It is more useful to calculate the serum albumin gradient (serum albumin-ascites albumin) (SAAG) rather than differentiating into 'transudate' and 'exudate' [4, 19, 20]. The SAAG is based on the concept that if there is high portal pressure, there will also be a high oncotic gradient with albumin contributing to the major component of the serum proteins. Evaluating the SAAG is a better way in the differential diagnosis distinguishing [20] and separating the causes [21]. An elevated SAAG correlates with portal hypertension [19]. Low gradient ascites is associated with tuberculous peritonitis, malignancy, pancreatic, renal and biliary-induced ascites [22]. A high gradient ascites occurs with uncomplicated cirrhosis of the liver, fulminant hepatic failure and extensive liver metastases [23, 24]. See Box 2.

High gradient >1.1 g/dL	Low gradient <1.1 g/dL
Cirrhosis	Pancreatic induced
Carcinomatosis	Malignancy
Cardiac	Tuberculosis
Massive liver metastases	Nephrotic syndrome
Other hepatic causes*	Connective tissue

### Box 2 Classification of Ascites Based on SAAG

Information sources: Mansour-Ghanaei et al. [22]; Chung and Podolsky [23]; Glickwan [24]

Disorders

### **Prognosis and Treatment**

Myxoedema

The occurrence of ascites in the patient with cirrhosis is a prognostic sign with 85% and 56% surviving for 1 year and 5 years, respec-[<mark>6</mark>]. Dietary sodium restriction tively (20-40 mEq/day) and bed rest are the judicious treatment for ascites due to portal hypertension [10]. If rigid sodium restriction and conscientious adherence to a diet are unsuccessful or if the ascites is massive, intervention with diuretics may be necessary. Spironolactone is usually effective (50–200 mg bid) and a loop diuretic such as frusemide added (20–100 mg bid) if spironolactone alone fails. The combined provides optimal diuresis with low risk of potassium abnormality. A weight loss of 0.5 kg/day is aimed at or diuresis of less than 900 ml per day. More aggressive diuresis will be at the expense of the plasma compartment and volume contraction resulting in renal failure or electrolyte imbalance and precipitate portosystemic encephalopathy.

Because of the possible risk of renal failure, electrolyte imbalance and encephalopathy abdominal paracentesis had not been favoured. More recently abdominal paracentesis has been evaluated by several investigators who have suggested that in cases of refractory ascites either repeated removal (about 4 L/day is safe) or total removal will have to be associated with concomitant intravenous infusion of albumin of ascitic fluid removed [6]. Transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt (TIPS) was devised to treat complications of portal hypertension. According to Boyer and Haskel Ziv [25], TIPS should not be considered as primary therapy for any complication of portal hypertension except for bleeding gastric or ectopic varices. It can be associated with a number of complications.

Abdominal paracentesis is done if the ascites is causing respiratory difficulty or pain or as treatment for chronic ascites. It is absolutely contraindicated when there is severe uncorrectable disorder of blood coagulation, infected abdominal wall and intestinal obstruction. Haemorrhage and prolonged leakage of the ascitic fluid are a common complication. If spontaneous bacterial peritonitis is suspected, an antibiotic like cefotaxime 2 g iv q4 to 8 hourly can be given (pending culture results and Gram stain) for at least 5 days. About 75% of the patients with spontaneous bacterial peritonitis have a recurrence within a year, and a prophylactic antibiotic will be needed [6]. An antibiotic like norfloxacin 400 mg once a day has been recommended [16].

### Impact

Ascites is an important complication of cirrhosis (70%) [6]. About half the number of patients with cirrhosis of the liver die within 2 years [26]. It is believed that there will be a huge increase in burden of liver disease in the coming years due to the increasing frequency of alcoholic and non-alcoholic fatty liver disease [27] with an increase in complications of cirrhosis which not only impair quality of life but also decrease survival [1]. The survival rates are worse in patients with cirrhosis in the presence of ascites [28] (Box 3).

### Box 3 Key Points: Ascites in the Elderly

Ascites is an important complication of cirrhosis (70%) [5] and occurs in about half the number of the patients within the 10 years of diagnosis [6].

Malignant ascites is seen most commonly in patients with ovarian, endometrial, breast, colon, gastric and pancreatic cancers [18].

It is more useful to calculate the serum albumin gradient (serum albumin-ascites albumin) (SAAG) rather than differentiating into 'transudate' and 'exudate' [5, 19, 20].

High gradient ascites is due to cirrhosis of the liver, massive liver metastases and fulminant hepatic failure [23, 24]).

Low gradient ascites includes tuberculosis, nephrotic syndrome, pancreatic, biliary, bacterial-induced and peritoneal carcinomatosis [22].

The occurrence of ascites in the patient with cirrhosis is a prognostic sign with 85% and 56% surviving for 1 year and 5 years, respectively [6].

Dietary sodium restriction (20–40 mEq/ day) and bed rest; spironolactone is usually effective (50–200 mg bid); a weight loss of 0.5 kg/day is aimed at or diuresis of less than 900 ml per day.

More recently abdominal paracentesis in cases of refractory ascites either repeated

### Box 3 Key Points: Ascites in the Elderly (continued)

removal (about 4 L/day is safe) or total removal will have to be associated with concomitant intravenous infusion of albumin of ascitic fluid removed [6].

If spontaneous bacterial peritonitis is suspected, an antibiotic like cefotaxime 2 g iv q4 to 8 hourly can be given (pending culture results and Gram stain) for at least 5 days.

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following in relation to ascites are true, except:
- A. Eighty percent of the ascites in cirrhosis of liver is due to portal hypertension.
- B. Spontaneous bacterial peritonitis usually occurs in cirrhosis of the liver with portal hypertension and ascites with high serumascites gradient.
- C. Seventy-five percent of spontaneous bacterial peritonitis will recur within the year, but prophylactic antibiotic is not needed.
- D. Total removal of ascitic fluid has to be associated with concomitant intravenous infusion of albumin of ascitic fluid removed.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C

### References

- Nusrat S, Khan MS, Fazili J, Madhoun MF. Cirrhosis and its complications. World J Gastroenterol. 2014;20:5442–5460.
- Heidelbaiegh JJ, Sherbondy JM. Cirrhosis and chronic liver failure. part II. Complications and treatment. Am Fam Physician. 2006;74(5):767–76.
- Garrison RN, Kaelin LD, Galloway RH, Henser LS. Malignant ascites: clinical and experimental observation. Ann Surg. 1986;203(6):644–651.
- 4. Runyon BP. Care of patients with ascites. NEJM. 1994:330:337–342.
- Runyon BA, Ascites. Schilf L, Schilf ER Diseases of the Liver 7thPhiladelphia, Lipincott. 1993.,39990-101S.1015.

- Kashani A, Landaverde C, Medici V, Rossaro L. Fluid retention in cirrhosis: pathophysiology and management. QJM. 2008;101(2):71–85.
- Gentilini P, La Villa G, Casini-Raggi V, Romanelli RG. Hepatorenal syndrome and its treatment today. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol. 1999 11(9):1061–5.
- Cesario KB, Chourie A, Carey WD. Complications of cirrhosis: Ascites, hepatic encephalopathy and variceal haemorrhages. http://craigcameron.us/cirrhosis-symp toms/505-complications-of-cirrhosis-ascites-hepatoen cephalopathy-and-variceal -haemorrhage. Accessed on 21 January 2014.
- Cardenas A, Arroyo V. Mechanism of water and sodium retention n cirrhosis and the pathogenesis of ascites. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2003; 17:607–622.
- Gentilini P. Laffi G. Pathophysiology and treatment of ascites and the hepatorenal syndrome. Baillieres Clin Gastroenterol. 1992;6(3):581–607.
- Sandhu BS, Sanyal AJ. Management of acites in cirrhosis. Clin Liver Dis. 2005;9:715–732.
- Arroyo V, Jimenez W. Complications od cirrhosis: II. Renal and circulatory dysfunction. Lights and shadows in an important clinical problem. J Hepatol 2000;32(1 Suppl):2157–70
- LeBlanc K, Arnold R. Evaluation of malignant ascites. Facts and Figures Concept 1-176PDF. http://www.eperc. mcw.idu/EPERC/FastFactsIndex.ff\_176.htu retreived 17 December 2013.
- Aslam N, Marini SR. Malignant ascites. New Concepts in Pathophysiology, diagnosis and management. Arch Intern Med. 2001;161(2):2733–2757.
- Tamsina JT, Keizer HJ, Meindeis AE. Pathogenesis of malignant ascites: Starling's Law of capillary haemodynamics re-visited. Ann Oncology. 2001;12:1353–1383.
- Fernandez J, Baner TM, Navasa M, Rodes J. Diagnosis, treatment and prevention of spontaneous bacterial peritonitis. Baillieres Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenerol. 2000; 14:975–990.
- Isner J, Macdonald JS, Schein PS. Spontaneous streptococcal pneumonia peritonitis in a patient with metastatic gastric cancer: a case report and etiologic consideration. Cancer. 1997;39:2303–2309.

- Sungisetty SL, Miner TJ. Malignant ascites: A review of prognostic factors, pathophysiology and therapeutic measures. World J Gastrointest Surg. 2012;4(4):87–95.
- Alba D, Torres E, Vazquez JJ. Sero-ascitic gradient of albumin: usefulness and diagnostic limitations. An Med Internal. 1995;12(8):404–7.
- Uddin MS, Hoque MI, Islam MB, Uddin MK, Haq I, Mondol G, et al. Serum-ascites albumin-gradient in differential diagnosis of ascites. Mymensingh Med J. 2013;22(4):748–54.
- Beg M, Husain S, Ahmad N, Akhtar N. Serum/Ascites. Albumin gradient in the differential diagnosis of ascites. Medind.nic.in/ae/101/1jact01i1p51.pdf
- Mansour-Ghanaei F, Shafaghi A, Bagherzadeh A-H, Fallah M-S. Low gradient ascites: a seven year course review. World J Gastroenterol. 2005;11(15): 2337–2339.
- Chung RT, Podolsky DK. Cirrhosis and its complications. In Brarwald E, Fause AS, Kasper DL, Hauser SL, Longo DL, Jameson JL. Harrisons' Principle of Internal Medicine. 15th Ed. McGraw –Hill Companies Inc 2001. p 1754–1767.
- 24. Glickwan RM, Abdominal swelling and ascites: In Fause AS, Braunwald E, Kasper DL, Hauser SL, Longo DL, Jameson JL. Harrisons' Principle of Internal Medicine. 15th Ed. McGraw –Hill Companies Inc 2001;pp 260–262.
- 25. Boyer T, Haskel Ziv J. The role of transjugular intrahepatic portosystemic shunt in the management of portal hypertension. AASLD Practice Guidelines. Hepatology. 2005;41(2):
- Gines P, Quintero E, Arroyo V, Teres J, Bruquera M, Rimola A, et al. Compensated cirrhosis : natural history and prognostic factors. Hepatology. 1987; 7(1):122–8.
- 27. British Society of Gastroenterology. Care of patients with gastrointestinal disorders in the United Kingdom. An evidence based study for the future. London. British Society of Gastroenterology, 2008.
- Maruyama H, Kondo T, Sekimoto T, Yokosuka O. Differential clinical impact of ascites in cirrhosis and idiopathic portal hypertension Medicine (Baltimore) 2015;94(26):e1056. https://doi.org/10.1097/MD. 000000000001056.

## Part V Blood Disorders in the Elderly

Part V provides an overview of the blood disorders in the elderly which includes the anemias and the hematological neoplasms. This review discusses the pathogenesis of the anemias, their clinical manifestations and presents an algorithm for their evaluation and management. The review will further contribute an update on the recent changes to the terminology and classification and highlight the improvement that have occurred in clinical care. Myeloproliferative neoplasms formerly (MPNs) known as chronic myeloproliferative disorders are clonal hemopoietic stem cell disorders characterized by excessive production of mature blood cells. The World Health Organization system currently recognizes eight types of MPN: chronic myelogenous leukemia, chronic neutrophilic leukemia, polycythemia vera, primary myelofibrosis, essential thrombocythemia, chronic eosinophilc leukemia, masocytosis, and myeloproliferative neoplasms, unclassifiable. The classic MPNs are polycythemia vera (PV), essential thrombocythemia (ET), primary myelofibrosis (PMF) (Phi-negative), and chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML). The central role of protein tyrosine kinases in their pathogenesis has been identified, and the new classification system embraces mutations discovered in the JA2 and MPL genes. CML and other MPNs are classified on the basis of the presence or absence of the BCR-ABL1 fusion gene which is the hallmark of CML. The BCL-ABL1-negative MPN include PV, ET, and PMF, and they are associated with three types of molecular markers namely activating mutations in the JAK2 gene, activating mutations in the MPL gene, and alterations of CALR the gene coding calreticulin (CALR) detected in ET and PMF. A significant proportion of patients with PV, ET, and PMF have been identified with JA2 tyrosine kinase (JAK2V617F). According to the Polycythemia Vera Study Group (PVSG), the majority of PV patients are JAK2 V617F positive on the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test whereas only about 50% of the ET and PMF patients are positive.



### **The Anaemias**

## 25

### Contents

Introduction	230
Clinical Manifestations Iron Deficiency Anaemia Treatment	231 231 231
Anaemia of Chronic Disease (ACD) Treatment	231 232
Vitamin B12 Deficiency Diagnosis Screening Treatment	232 232 232 233
Folic Acid Deficiency Treatment	233 235
Impact	235
References	237

### Abstract

Haemopoietic stem cells (HSCs) are responsible for the production and replenishment of major lineages of blood and immune cells throughout life. There is an age-related decline in haemoglobin from age 70 to 88 among healthy men and less marked in women. This review discusses the pathogenesis of the anaemias and their clinical manifestations and presents an algorithm for their evaluation and management. Anaemias may result from blood loss, inadequate red cell production and excessive red cell destruction. The review provides an overview of the common types of anaemias in the elderly, the iron deficiency anaemia, anaemia of chronic disease and vitamin B12 and folic acid deficiencies and their mechanisms and clinical management. An elderly presenting with iron deficiency is almost exclusively due to blood loss from the gastrointestinal tract. A wide variety of iron preparations are available. Parenteral iron therapy is safe and effective in iron deficiency anaemia. Anaemia of chronic disease (ACD) also referred to as anaemia of chronic inflammation (ACI) is the most common form of anaemia in the elderly, and several diseases (acute and chronic infections, inflammatory disorders and neoplasms) are associated with ACD. Many old people suffer from a deficiency of vitamin  $B_{12}$  (cobalamin). Many neurological and psychiatric symptoms may occur, alone or in association with the haematological abnormalities, and may be present in the absence of anaemia.

### Keywords

Haemopoietic stem cells · Iron deficiency anaemia · Anaemia of chronic disease · Vitamin B12 deficiency

### Introduction

Haemopoietic stem cells (HSCs) are responsible for the production and replenishment of major lineages of blood and immune cells [1] throughout life. HSCs reside in the bone marrow in a physical niche with a specific microenvironment [2] and which control their destiny. The aging microenvironment is associated with stem cell intrinsic and extrinsic changes which could contribute to the ageing of the haemopoietic system [3]. The effect of age on the regenerative capacity is unclear

Table. 1 Anaemias classified as to cause and morphology

[4, 5]. Dysregulation of mechanisms controlling haematopoiesis results in age-associated pathophysiological changes such as diminished adaptive immune competence, greater propensity to anaemia and a skewing toward a myeloid-biased disorder [3, 6–8]. There is an age-related decline in haemoglobin from age 70 to 88 among healthy men and less marked in women [9]. Even though the number of stem cells decreases with age, the marrow in older people can repopulate the blood system after serial transplantations [10], and marrow failure in the elderly is rare, implying that stem cell exhaustion does not accompany normal aging [11].

Anaemias may result from blood loss, inadequate red cell production and excessive red cell destruction. Deficient red cell production could result from defects in stem cell proliferation or differentiation, haemoglobin synthesis, DNA synthesis or a combination of these. Excessive destruction could result from abnormalities in the red cell membrane (membranopathies), enzyme deficiencies (enzymopathies) or abnormal haemoglobins (haemoglobinopathies) (Table 1).

Anaemias can be classified according to their pathogenesis, but a more useful way diagnostically would be to base it on the size of the red cells, as measured by the mean cell volume

Cause	Morphology		
Blood loss			
Acute	Normocytic normochromic		
Chronic	Microcytic hypochromic		
Deficient erythropoiesis			
Iron deficiency	Microcytic hypochromic		
Protein depletion, thyroid pituitary, kidney disease	Normocytic normochromic		
Vitamin B12 deficiency			
Folate deficiency vitamin C Macrocytic			
Excessive haemolysis			
Extrinsic RBC deficits			
Haemolytic anaemias (acquired) ( <i>iso</i> -immune, autoimmune)	Normocytic normochromic		
Intrinsic RBC deficits			
Membranopathies (HS,HE)	Spheroidal microcytic elliptocytic		
Enzymopathies (G6PD, etc.)	Blister or bite cells		
Haemoglobinopathies synthesis (thalassaemias) (sickle cell, Hb C, etc.)	Microcytic hypochromic chemical structure, some sickle cell, target cells, etc.		

(MCV). The method classifies the anaemias into three categories, normocytic, microcytic and macrocytic. Some of the anaemias may fall into more than one category.

### **Clinical Manifestations**

### Iron Deficiency Anaemia

An elderly presenting with iron deficiency is almost exclusively due to blood loss from the gastrointestinal tract. The causes of blood loss in the elderly include neoplasms, drugs such as aspirin and angiodysplasia of the large bowel. Bleeding from the upper gastrointestinal tract due to gastric cancer, peptic ulcers, gastritis and oesophagitis accounts for 20-40% of cases [12, 13]; colon cancer, angiodysplasia or colitis accounts for 10-30% of cases, and 1-15% of patients may have bleeding lesions in both the upper and lower gastrointestinal tract and the source of the bleed is not found in 10-40% of patients [12, 13]. In iron deficiency anaemia, the MCV is usually reduced and the peripheral blood smears show microcytic hypochromic cells. Chronic bleeding also results in elevated platelet count. A transferrin saturation of <16% may indicate iron deficiency, but this may not always be useful as both serum iron and total iron binding capacity decrease in chronic disease.

### Treatment

A wide variety of iron preparations are available. They include ferrous salts such as ferrous fumarate, ferrous sulphate, ferrous gluconate and ferrous succinate or as saccharated iron [14]. The recommended daily oral dose is 300 mg of ferrous sulphate, to be taken 1–2 h before meals if tolerated or otherwise after food to lessen gastrointestinal side effects such as epigastric discomfort, nausea or vomiting. The increase in haemoglobin concentration may take several weeks, e.g. 2 g/dl in 3 weeks, whilst correction of the anaemia and replenishment of iron stores may take several months.

Parenteral iron therapy is safe and effective in iron deficiency anaemia including patients with cancer [15], in severe iron deficiency in uraemic haemodialysis patients receiving recombinant human erythropoiesis (rHuEPO) [16], in patients who are intolerant to oral iron or have gastrointestinal dysfunction hindering adequate intake of oral iron and in surgical patients refusing blood transfusion [17]. The available parenteral therapy includes iron dextran, iron gluconate and iron sucrose. Sodium ferric gluconate complex was shown to be effective and safe in patients with severe irondeficient and anaemic haemodialysis patients on rHuEPO [16]. Adverse events were insignificant and were not related to the drug therapy [16]. A number of side effects have been described with parenteral iron dextran, and in the short term such anaphylaxis, arthralgia, lymphadenopathy and pruritis amongst others and in the long term complications for both IV and IM are iron overload [17].

### Anaemia of Chronic Disease (ACD)

Anaemia of chronic disease (ACD) is also referred to as anaemia of chronic inflammation (ACI) and is the most common form of anaemia in the elderly, and several diseases (acute and chronic infections, inflammatory disorders and neoplasms) are associated with ACD. In ACD the anaemia is due to the inability to reutilise, i.e. recycle the iron that is derived from breakdown of the senescent red cells. In ACD the iron is retained in the reticuloendothelial cells thus making it unavailable for haemoglobin synthesis. There is also a slightly shortened survival of red blood cells. Furthermore it had been postulated that there is an age-dependent increase in the production of the proinflammatory cytokine IL-6 [18], and the cytokine dysregulation may be involved in the pathogenesis, specifically by influencing both erythropoietin production and erythropoietin responsiveness. The anaemia may be microcytic but is usually normocytic.

Anaemia in the elderly is more usually of multifactorial aetiology, due to concomitant problems. For example, an elderly patient with rheumatoid 232

arthritis taking NSAIDS or aspirin has anaemia of chronic disease and anaemia due to blood loss. The anaemia of ACD is usually mild to moderate with a haemoglobin concentration not below 10 g/dl. When ACD is associated with a haemoglobin below 10 g/dl, the possibility of multifactorial aetiology should be considered.

Differentiating between iron deficiency and anaemia of chronic disease may be difficult. The serum iron levels are low in both. Microcytes may be present in both. In iron deficiency anaemia, the TIBC is high, but in ACD, it is usually below normal. In about 70% of patients, serum ferritin level helps to differentiate iron deficiency anaemia from ACD. In some patients with ACD (liver injury, infection, inflammation, malignancy), ferritin could be an active-phase reactant raising the serum ferritin to normal levels even in the presence of iron deficiency. Serum ferritin (SF) concentrations tend to rise after the age of 60 due to either increased iron stores or effect of increasing development of inflammatory disease [19]. Normal or high levels do not rule out iron deficiency [20]. Some authors have found the cut-off level for SF at 30 ug/L had a sensitivity of 48% and specificity of 100%, whilst a cut-off at 65 ug/L increased the sensitivity to diagnose iron deficiency to 80% and the specificity to 99% [21]. Age-specific criteria should be applied to this population as the sensitivity of SF in detecting iron deficiency is reduced (due to elevation of SF during inflammation), and haemoglobin levels in the elderly men may be lower than in 18-44-year-old males. However, serum transferrin saturation is found to be the best test for distinguishing those who are iron deficient and those who are not [20]. When both iron deficiency and ACD are present together, a bone marrow aspiration is the only way to identify the true cause of the anaemia [22].

### Treatment

The treatment of ACD is primarily the treatment of the underlying disease. Recombinant erythropoietin therapy frequently corrects the anaemia but is expensive, and blood transfusions are rarely required.

### Vitamin B12 Deficiency

Many old people suffer from a deficiency of Vitamin B12 (cobalamin). About 3–40% of the general population [23–25] and 15–25% of the patients in the community, hospital and nursing homes [24, 26] are cobalamin deficient. A Swedish study found 11% of men and women 75 years or older to be cobalamin deficient [27], and in another study, 40.5% of the elderly people were noted to have vitamin B12 deficiency [28].

The clinical presentation may vary. The patient may remain asymptomatic until the haemoglobin concentration is very low. Leucopenia and/or thrombocytopenia may be severe, and as a result of ineffective erythropoiesis and intramedullary haemolysis, the serum bilirubin may be elevated with clinical jaundice, and lactic dehydrogenase too is elevated. In the mouth there may be mucosal changes giving rise to 'beefy red tongue'. Many neurological and psychiatric symptoms may occur, alone or in association with the haematological abnormalities, and may be present in the absence of anaemia. Vitamin B12 deficiency patients may develop neuropsychiatric damage and show signs of disorientation and confusion long before the megaloblastic anaemia becomes evident [29]. The neurological symptoms include subacute combined degeneration, ataxia and peripheral sensory or motor neuropathy and mononeuropathy (optic or olfactory atrophy, perversions of taste and smell, central visual scotomas [30]. Neuropsychiatric symptoms are confusion, irritability, dementia, delirium ('megaloblastic madness') agitation and rarely coma [30].

### Diagnosis

Diagnostic tests may be divided into (1) the detection of B12 deficiency and (2) as to its cause.

### Screening

Measurement of B12 levels is inexpensive and readily available. False positives (low levels) occur in folate deficiency, multiple myeloma, pregnancy and excessive intake of vitamin C, and false negatives occur in true deficiency, active liver disease, lymphoma, autoimmune disease and myeloproliferative disorders [30].

B12 deficiency results in methyl malonic aciduria and measurement of serum methyl malonic acid (MMA) in the serum or urine is a very sensitive test for B12 deficiency [31]. Elevated levels of MMA were found in 23% of healthy elderly people and 39% in elderly hospitalised patients [32]. Vitamin B12 deficiency also leads to accumulation of homocysteine in the blood [21]. When the results are at or near the lower limit of the normal range, serum or urine MMA and homocysteine levels should be measured [31, 33] if available. Blood counts, peripheral smear (Fig. 1) and bone marrow examination should be done.

The role of Schilling test in routine evaluation of vitamin B12 deficiency is unclear. It is not a test to identify B12 deficiency but rather to identify why the patient became B12 deficient. It indirectly measures the absorption of orally administered radiolabelled vitamin B12 by measuring the fraction excreted in the urine. The results can differentiate between lack of intrinsic factor (pernicious anaemia) and malabsorption, chronic pancreatitis and small bowel intestinal bacterial over growth (SIBO). However, because of the need for



Fig. 1 Blood smear. Pernicious anaemia: showing basophilic, polychromatic and orthochromic megaloblasts. Note nucleocytoplasmic dissociation. Also seen are macrocytes with Howell Jolly body and poikilocytosis (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Norvatis Company Archives, "Sandoz Atlas of Haematology" FA Sandoz, 1973)

accurate 24 h urine collection, it is of limited value especially in renal failure which is common among the elderly [33] (Fig. 2). The algorithm presents a diagnostic approach to patients presenting with, or found to have, an anaemia.

### Treatment

In the elderly B12 deficiency may be prevented by giving 25–1,000 ug daily of cyanocobalamin orally. In patients with a proven deficiency state, B12 1,000 ug IM is given two to four times a week until the haematological abnormalities are corrected (this usually takes about 6 weeks) and then continued once a month. Should there be any neurological symptoms, B12 is given twice a month for 6 months and continued with monthly injections. Neural improvement may take up to 18 months. If vitamin B12 deficiency due to megaloblastic anaemia is not treated, it could lead to irreversible neurological damage.

### Folic Acid Deficiency

Folic acid (folate) deficiency is frequently found with excessive alcohol consumption and protein energy malnutrition. Anaemia occurs within 3–4 months of the deficiency. Alcohol and drugs (methotrexate, trimethoprim, triamterene) interfere with folate absorption. Pregnancy, thyrotoxicosis, malignancy, haemolytic anaemia and psoriasis may increase the folate requirements and increase the vulnerability to folic acid deficiency. Impaired absorption is seen in ileal disease, tropical and nontropical sprue and phenytoin use.

Pure folate deficiency may result in neurological abnormalities which are indistinguishable from that of B12 deficiency. The haematological profile is similar to that described for vitamin B12 deficiency. Diagnostic features include a low serum folate level and low red cell folate concentration. The former is less expensive [34]. As a functional marker of deficiency, neither red cell nor serum folate was superior although serum folate showed a higher correlation with



Fig. 2 Suggests an algorithm for the diagnosis of the anaemias and management

homocysteine [35]. The homocysteine (Hcy) level is elevated [36] which is associated with premature atherosclerotic disease and a heightened risk for venous thrombosis. Assay of holotranscobalamin (holoTC), the bioavailable form of vitamin B12, is not routinely available and is expensive [36].

### Treatment

The normal requirement is about 50 ug/day of folate and in pregnancy and childhood two to three times more. Folate can be administered orally 1-2 mg daily. Four to 5 weeks of therapy usually reverses the anaemia as well as replenishes the body stores.

### Impact

Anaemia is common in the elderly increasing with age [37–40] and a high prevalence in the last decades of life [41]. Anaemia of any degree contributes significantly to morbidity and mortality [20, 39]. It is an important predictor of negative community-dwelling consequences in and institutionalised older adults [42] and negatively impact QoL [43]. Several studies have detailed about strong associations of anaemia with major adverse functional outcomes in the elderly. It is associated in older adults with decreased cognitive [44, 45] and functional abilities, frailty, disability [44], increased risk of falls, fractures [46] and infections [47]. It has significant implications in both QoL and survival [47]. Anaemia incidence is increased in frail elderly and is a significant factor for the development of frailty-related problems [48]. Community-dwelling subjects, 85 years with anaema, had a higher 5-year mortality compared with subjects with normal haemoglobin [37]. Older individuals with anaemia including mild anaemia or even low normal level have shown lower muscle strength, physical performance and poor mobility [39, 49] with increased mortality [37, 50] and requiring increased allocation of health-care expenditure [38, 43] As a co-morbid condition, anaemia can aggravate or complicate

other health conditions [38] such as diabetes, hypertension, renal disease and other age-related conditions [42]. In a report from Italy, adults aged 65–84 were at risk of hospitalisation and death by anaemia, and over a period of 3–3.5-year follow-up, hospitalisation risk increased by 32% and a twofold increase in mortality risk with older adults with mild anaemia compared to those who were not anaemic [51] (Box 1).

### Box 1 Key Points: Anaemias

Bleeding from the upper gastrointestinal tract due to gastric cancer, peptic ulcers, gastritis and oesophagitis accounts for 20-40% of cases [18, 19]; colon cancer, angiodysplasia or colitis accounts for 10-30% of cases, and 1-15% of patients may have bleeding lesions in both the upper and lower gastrointestinal tract, and the source of the bleed is not found in 10-40% of patients [12, 13].

An elderly presenting with iron deficiency is almost exclusively due to blood loss from the gastrointestinal tract.

When both iron deficiency and ACD are present together, a bone marrow aspiration is the only way to identify the true cause of the anaemia [22].

Many old people suffer from a deficiency of Vitamin B12 (cobalamin) [23, 25].

Vitamin B12 deficiency patients may develop neuropsychiatric damage and show signs of disorientation and confusion long before the megaloblastic anaemia becomes evident [29].

A lack of vitamin B12 leads to the development of megaloblastic anaemia and, if untreated, to irreversible neurological damage [21]. Neural improvement may take up to 18 months.

Vitamin B12 deficiency results in methyl malonic aciduria; measurement of serum methyl malonic acid (MMA) in the serum is a very sensitive test for vitamin  $B_{12}$  deficiency [31].

Box 1 Key Points: Anaemias (continued)

As a functional marker of deficiency, neither red cell or serum folate is superior [35].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

 A 72-year-old man was seen with lethargy, tiredness and shortness of breath on exertion over 2–3 months. He was otherwise well and had not noticed any change in bowel habits nor has he had any gastrointestinal bleeding. He was not on any medications such as NSAIDS or aspirin. He was on a normal diet. There was no family history of bowel cancer. Physical examination revealed pallor of the mucosal membranes, and there were no other abnormalities.

Initial investigations: haemoglobin 70 g/L (rr 130–180 g/L)

MCV 72 fl (rr 80–100 fl) WCC 12 × 109/L (rr 4.0–11.0 × 109) Platelet count:  $450 \times 109/L$ (rr 150–400 × 109/L)

Blood smear as shown below



The most likely diagnosis is

- A. Thalassaemia
- B. Sideroblastic anaemia
- C. Anaemia of chronic disease
- D. Iron deficiency anaemia

Comment: When an elderly person presents with iron deficiency anaemia, it is almost exclusively due to blood loss from the gastrointestinal tract. It is mandatory to exclude GI blood loss by endoscopy and if this is normal colonoscopy.

- The following conditions can cause iron deficiency anaemia, except:
  - A. Coeliac disease
  - B. Inadequate intake
  - C. Bowel cancer
  - D. Thalassaemia
- The following can cause vitamin B12 deficiency, except:
  - A. Lead poisoning
  - B. Blind loop syndrome
  - C. Post gastrectomy
  - D. Pelvic radiation
- 4. A 82-year-old female was referred by her primary-care physician to the memory clinic with a 3–4-month history of forgetfulness, irritability, confusion and unsteady gait. Examination revealed pallor of the mucous membranes, smooth tongue, weakness of her lower limbs right more than left with increased tone, extensor plantar responses and loss of vibration sensation. The upper limbs were near normal. She had mild cognitive impairment. Haemoglobin: 10 G/L

Which of the following is most likely:

- A. Alzheimer's disease
- B. Folate deficiency
- C. Vitamin B12 deficiency with subacute combined degeneration
- D. Spinal cord compression
- E. Multiple sclerosis

Comment: In B12 deficiency neurological involvement may present in the absence of anaemia. Initially the central white matter followed by the peripheral nerves and thereafter the posterior and lateral columns (subacute combined degeneration) are involved. Folate deficiency does not cause SCD. Clinical manifestations

 A 79-year-old female presented with shortness of breath, numbness and tingling of her extremities. She had pallor of the mucous membrane, loss of taste, sore tongue, mild jaundice and splenomegaly. The blood pressure was 130/80 mmHg supine and 90/60 mmHg on standing. She had weakness of her lower limbs, diminished reflexes, reduced sensation of the extremities and unsteady gait.

Haemoglobin, 60 g/L; blood smear, oval macrocytes, hypersegmented neutrophils and 'aged neutrophils (shift to the right).

What is the most likely diagnosis?

- A. Idiopathic peripheral neuropathy
- B. Vitamin B12 deficiency
- C. Guillain-Barre syndrome
- D. Cord compression
- 6. In the management of B12 deficiency, the following are true, except:
  - A. Prescribe folic acid 1 mg/daily with vitamin B12.
  - B. Administer vitamin B12 1,000 mcg IM 2–4 weeks until haematological abnormalities return to normal and then once a month/for neurological symptoms if present, 1,000 mcg twice a month for 6 months and continued monthly.
  - C. If untreated irreversible neurological damage can occur.
  - D. Request for reticulocyte count in 3–4 days.

Comment: In a patient with B12 deficiency, giving folic acid will exacerbate neurological deficits.

- 7. The following are characteristic features of pernicious anaemia, except:
  - Presence of parietal cell and intrinsic factor antibodies.
  - B. Schilling test usually returns to normal with intrinsic factor.
  - C. Serum bilirubin and lactic dehydrogenase level are low.
  - D. Marrow aspiration shows megaloblastic erythropoiesis.

### **MCQ** Answers

1=D; 2=D; 3=A; 4=C; 5=B; 6=A; 7=C

### References

- Fuller J. Hematopoietic stem cells and aging. Sci Aging Knowledge Environ. 2002;2002(25):pel1 http://www. ncbi.nim.gov/pubmed/14602993.
- Wagner W, Horn P, Bork S, Ho AD. Aging of hematopoietic stem cells is regulated by the stem cell niche. Exp Gerontol. 2008;43(11):974–80.
- Woolthuis CM, de Haan G, Huls G. Aging of haematopoietic stem cells: Intrinsic changes or microenvironmental effects? Curr Opin Immunol. 2011;23:512–517.
- Chambers SM, Shaw CA, Gatza C, Fisk J, Donehower LA, Gooell MA. Aging hematopoietic stem cells decline in function and exhibit epigenetic dysregulation. PLOS Biology. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1371/journal.pbio.0050201.
- Kuranda K, Vargeftig J, de la Rochere P, Dosquit C, Charron D, Bardin F, et al. Aging Cell. 2011;10(5): 542–546.
- Gazil R, Weissman IL, Rossi DJ. Haematopoietic stem cells and aging haematopoietic system. Semin Haematol. 2008;45(4):218–24.
- Snoeck HW. Aging of the hemopoietic system. Curr Opin Hematol. 2013;20(4):355–61.
- Geiger H, de Haan G, Florian CM. The ageing haematopoietic stem cell compartment. Nature Rev Immunol. 2013;13:376–389.
- Nilsson-Ehle H, Jagenburg R, Landahl S, Svanborg A. Blood haemoglobin declines in the elderly: implications for reference intervals from age 70 to 88. Eur J Haematol. 2000; 65:297–305.
- Nagasawa T, Omatsu Y Sugiyama T. Control of hemopoietic stem cells by the bone marrow stromal niche: the role of reticular cells. Trends Immunol. 2011;32(7): 315–20.
- Warren LA, Rossi DJ. Stem cells and aging in the haematopoietic system. Mech Ageing Dev. 2006;130:46–53.
- Gordon SR, Smith RE, Power GC. The role of endoscopy in the evaluation of iron deficiency anemia in patients over the age of 50. Gastroenterol. 1994;89: 1963–7.
- Rockey CD, Cello JP. Evaluation of the gastrointestinal tract in patients with iron deficiency anaemia. N Engl J Med. 1993;329:1691–5
- Nagaratnam N. Treatment of iron deficiency anaemia. Formulary Notes 1970;52:31–39. Government Press. Sri Lanka.
- Laman CA, Silverstein SB, Rodgers GM. Parenteral iron therapy: a single institution's experience over a 5-year period. J Natl Compr Canc Network. 2005;3(6): 792–5.
- Nissenson AR, Lindsay RM, Swan S, Seligman P, Strobos J. Sodium ferric gluconate in sucrose is safe and effective in hemodialysis patients: North American Trial. Am J Kidney Dis. 1999;33(3): 471–82.

- Burns DL, Pomposelli JJ. Risks and side effects of iron therapy. Kidney Int. 1999;55:S119- S124.
- Ferrucci L Corsi A, Laurentani F, Bandinelli S, Bartali B, Taub DD, et al. The origin of age-related proinflammatory state. Blood. 2005;105: 2294–2299.
- Cook JD, Finch CA, Smith NJ. Evaluation of iron states of a population. Blood 1976;48:49–58.
- Stauder R, Thein SL. Anemia in the elderly: clinical implications and new therapeutic concepts. Haematologica. 2014;99(7):1127–130.
- Goncalvesova E, Vahancik A, Cdernak P. Significance of laboratory examination in the diagnosis of iron deficiency anaemia in older persons. Vntr Lek. 1992;38:1201–7.
- 22. Shine JW. Microcytic anaemia. Am Fam Physician 1997;55(7):2455–62.
- Wynn M, Wynn A. The danger of B12 deficiency in the elderly. Nutr Health. 1998;12:215–26.
- Daharmarajan TS, Norkus EP. Vitamin B12 deficiency in the elderly-population based research. In Herbert V, ed (1), pp 27–34, London: Royal Society of Medicine Press. 1999.
- Stabler SP, Lindenbaum J, Allen RH. Vitamin B12 deficiency in the elderly: current dilemmas. Am J Clin Nutr. 1997; 66(4);741–9.
- 26. Dharmarajan TS, Ugalino JT, Kanagala M, Pitchumoni S, Norkus EP. Vitamin B12 status in hospitalized elderly from nursing homes and the community. J Am Med Dir Assoc. 1999; 99(6):725–7.
- Eggersten R. Prevalence and diagnosis of cobalamin deficiency in older people. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1996;44 (10) 1273–74.
- Lindenbaum J, Rosenberg IH, Wilson PW, Satbler SP, Allen RH. Prevalence of cobalamin deficiency in the Framingham elderly population. Am J Clin Nutr. 1994;60:2–11.
- Allen LH, Casterline J. Vitamin B12 deficiency in the elderly individuals: diagnosis and requirements. Am J Clin Nutr. 1994;60:12–14.
- Dharmarajan TS, Norkus EP. Approaches to vitamin B12 deficiency. Postgraduate Medicine. 2001;110(1): 99–105.
- Savage DG, Lindenbaum J, Stabler SP, Allen RH. Sensitivity of serum methylmalonic acid and total homocysteine determinations for diagnosing cobalamin and folate deficiencies. Am J Med. 1994; 96:239–46.
- 32. Joosten E, van den Berg A, Riezler R, Naurath HJ, Lindenbaum J, Stabler SP, et al, Metabolic evidence that deficiency of vitamin B12 (cobalamin), folate and vitamin B-6 occur commonly in elderly people. J Clin Nutrition. 1993;58(3): 468–76.
- Snow CF. Laboratory diagnosis of vitamin B12 and folate deficiency. Arch Intern Med. 1999; 159:128–98.
- Farrell CJ. Vitamin B12 and folate tests: interpret with care. MJA. 2013; 198(11):589

- Farrell CJ, Kirch SH, Herrmann M. Red cell or serum folate: what to do in clinical practice? Clin Chem Lab Med. 2013;51:555–569.
- 36. Willis CD, Metz MP, Hiller JE, Elshaug AG. Vitamin B12 and folate tests: the ongoing need to determine appropriate use and pubic funding. MJA. 2013;198 (11): 586–588.
- Culleton BF, Manns BJ, Zhang J, Tonelli M, Klarenbach S, Hemmlgarn BR. Impact of anemia on hospitalization and mortality in older adults. Blood. 2006;107:3841–6.
- Balducci L, Ershler WB, Krantz S. Anemia in the elderly-Clinical findings and impact on health. Oncol Haematol. 2006;58(2):156–165.
- Woodman R, Ferrucci L, Guralnik J. Anemia in older adults. Curr Opin Hmatol. 2005;12(2):123–8.
- Mitrachi C, Passweg JR, Libura J, Petrikkos L, Seiler WO, Gratwohl A, et al. Anaemia: a indicator for malnutrition in the elderly. Ann Hematol. 2001;80 (5):295–8.
- Busti F, Campostrini N, Martinelli N, Girelli D. Iron deficiency in the elderly population, revisited in the hepcidin era. Front Pharmacol. 2014;5:83. https://doi. org/10.3389/fphar.2014.00083.
- Patel KV, Gualnik JM. Prognostic implications of anaemia in older adults. Haematologica. 2009;94(1): 1–2.
- Vanasse GJ, Berliner N. Anaemia in elderly patients: an emerging problem for the 21st century. ASH Education Program Book. 2010; 2010 1:271–275. https://doi.org/ 10.1182/asheducation-2010.1.271.
- 44. Haves PH. Functional outcomes of anemia in older adults. Semin Hematol. 2008;45(4)255–60.
- 45. Denny SD, Kuchibhatla MN, Cohn HJ. Impact of anemia on mortality, cognition and function in community dwelling elderly. Am J Med. 2006;119(4): 327–34.
- Beghe C, Wilson A, Ersler WB. Prevalence and outcomes in geriatrics: a systematic review of the literature. Am J Med. 2004;116(Supl 7A): 3S–10S.
- Viana MB. Anaemia and infection: a complex relationship. Rev Bras Hmatol Hemoter. 2011;33(2):90–92.
- Artz S. Anaemia in the frail elderly. Semin Haematol. 2008;45(4):261–6.
- Sabol VK, Resnick B, Galk E, Gruber –Baldini A, Morton PG, Hicks GE. Anemia and its impact in nursing home residents. what do we know? J Am Acad Nurs Pract. 2010;22(1):3–16.
- Peninx BW, Pahor M, Woodman RC, Guralnik JM. Anemia in old age is associated with increased mortality and hospitalisation. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2006;61:474–9.
- 51. Riva E, Tettamanti M, Mosconi P, Apolone G, Gandini F, Nobili A, et al. Association of mild anemia with hospitalization and mortality in the elderly: The Health and Anemia population-based study. Hematologica. 2009;94:22–8.

### **Myelodysplastic Syndromes**

### Check for updates

# 26

### Contents

Introduction	239
Clinical Manifestations	240
Diagnosis	240
Prognosis	240
Treatment	240
Impact	241
References	241

### Abstract

Myelodysplastic syndromes (MDS) are clonal haemopoietic stem cell disorders in which the haemopoietic process is ineffective resulting in cytopenias, morphologic dysplasia and progression to acute myeloid leukaemia. MDS is primarily a disease of the elderly, and the mean age varies from about 60 to 75 years. The diagnosis should be considered in any patient with unexplained refractory anaemia and confirmed by hypercellular marrow with morphologically abnormal erythroblasts with or without the presence of ringed sideroblasts. The prognosis is highly variable and is dependent on the classification ranging from a few months to 15 years with a median survival of 3 years. Blood transfusion is the mainstay of treatment.

### Keywords

Myelodysplastic syndromes · Clonal haemopoietic stem cell disorders · Unexplained anaemias · Refractory anaemia

### Introduction

Myelodysplastic syndromes (MDS) are clonal haemopoietic stem cell disorders in which the haemopoietic process is ineffective [1] resulting in cytopenias, morphologic dysplasia and progression to acute myeloid leukaemia [2]. The incidence of MDS was 3.3 per 100,000 during the years 2001–2004 [3]. Myelodysplasia appeared to be the cause of unexplained anaemias (UA) in approximately 20% of these patients [4]. MDS is primarily a disease of the elderly with a median

age of 74 years [5]. Age is an important risk factor for the development of these disorders [6].

### **Clinical Manifestations**

MDS is primarily a disease of the elderly, and the mean age varies from about 60 to 75 years [6]. The presentation is usually with symptoms of anaemia (fatigue, weakness and malaise), thrombocytopenia with bleeding manifestations(ecchymoses, nose bleeds) and/or fever associated with infection (UTI, pneumonia). Due to neutropenia even without significant thrombocytopenia, patients with myelodysplasia may be prone to bleeding [1] or infection because of platelet or neutrophil dysfunction. Other non-specific findings such as weight loss, anorexia and arthralgia may be present. There is a wide spectrum in its presentation, indolent to life threatening [6].

### Diagnosis

The diagnosis should be considered in any patient with unexplained refractory anaemia and confirmed by hypercellular marrow with morphologically abnormal erythroblasts with or without the presence of ringed sideroblasts. The myeloid cells and megakaryocytes may show immaturity and are dysplastic. Diagnostic differentiation between MDS and AML can be problematical [7]. There are several MDS classifications, and the one that has gained acceptance is the French/American/ British co-operative group (FAB) classification and requires more than or equal to 30% marrow or blast cells [8] for acute myeloid leukaemia (AML). The more recent World Health Organization classification requires only 20% blast cells for the diagnosis of AML [9]. The FAB recognizes five distinct forms of myelodysplasia based on the pathological findings, namely, (i) refractory anaemia (RA) with 5% bone marrow blast cells, (ii) refractory anaemia with excess blasts (RAEB) with 5–20% in the marrow, (iii) refractory anaemia with ringed sideroblasts (RARS) with 15% ringed sideroblasts, (iv) chronic myelomonocytic leukaemia (CMML) with monocytosis and <5% circulating blast cells and (v) refractory anaemia with excess blast cells in transformation (RAEB-T) with 20–30% blasts in the marrow and >5% in blood as defined by the FAB working group [8]. The World Health Organisation (WHO) has recommended to classify CMML in a separate group between myelodysplastic and myeloproliferative syndromes (MDS/MPS) [10]. The blood and marrow should be examined to define the specific FAB classification.

### Prognosis

The prognosis is highly variable and is dependent on the classification ranging from a few months to 15 years with a median survival of 3 years. There are several prognostic scoring systems, and the one that has been widely used is the International Prognostic Scoring System (IPSS) and is based on the diagnostic cytogenetics, percentage of bone marrow myeloblasts and number of cytopenias [11]. The WHO Prognostic Scoring System is a more recent classification and categorises the prognosis into five risk groups, very low, low, intermediate, high and very high, showing different survivals and probabilities of leukaemic evolution [12, 13]. Those with ringed sideroblasts are less likely to progress to acute leukaemia.

### Treatment

Blood transfusion is the mainstay of treatment. Recombinant human erythropoietin (rHuEPO) can be effective in MDS [6], and another erythropoietin-stimulating agent is darbepoetin alpha, and treatment with these may reduce the need for transfusions and improve quality of life [8]. Imatinib and lenalidomide have been found to be very effective in certain situations, but the overall clinical response rates in the more common MDS with any of the available agents are less than 20–30% [7]. According to Stone [7] in the older and frail individuals or who have indeterminate diagnostic features, a 'watch-and-wait' strategy seems feasible and should be the initial option for a period before any decision as to the need for treatment is made. Patients with a bleeding tendency or documented platelet hypofunction [2] should not be given aspirin (and similar drugs). Platelet transfusion is indicated in those with bleeding or before surgery, and granulocyte growth factor (G-CSF) should be considered in neutropenic patients with gram-negative infections not responding to antibiotics alone. Chemotherapy in patients with excessive blasts has not improved survival. Bone marrow transplant may be suitable for younger age patients [5]. Early and enhanced transformation to frank acute leukaemic states had followed with the use of growth factors [5].

Acute myeloid leukaemia may occur with or without preceding or co-existing myelodysplasia. Patients with cytogenetic abnormalities involving chromosome7 and those with complex abnormalities have a poor prognosis, as do those with other significant comorbidities. Specific antileukaemia therapy may achieve a remission in 50–60% of patients [14].

### Impact

See ► Chap. 29, "Lymphoproliferative Disorders"; Box 1.

### Box 1 Key Points. Myelodysplastic Syndromes

Myelodysplastic syndromes (MDS) are clonal haemopoietic stem cell disorders in which the haemopoietic process is ineffective [1].

The prognosis is highly variable and is dependent on the classification ranging from a few months to 15 years with a median survival of 3 years.

There are several prognostic scoring systems. The WHO Prognostic Scoring System is a more recent classification and categorises the prognosis into five risk groups, very low, low, intermediate, high and very high, showing different survivals and probabilities of leukaemic evolution [12, 13].

### Box 1 Key Points. Myelodysplastic Syndromes (continued)

Blood transfusion is the mainstay of treatment. Recombinant human erythropoietin (rHuEPO) can be effective in MDS [6].

Imatinib and lenalidomide have been found to be very effective in certain situations, but the overall clinical response rates in the more common MDS with any of the available agents are less than 20–30% [7].

In the older and frail individuals or who have indeterminate diagnostic features, a 'watch-and-wait' strategy seems feasible and should be the initial option for a period before any decision as to the need for treatment is made [7].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of myelodysplastic syndromes (MDS), except:
  - A. Blood transfusion is the mainstay of treatment.
  - B. Imatinib and lenalidomide have been found to be effective.
  - C. Recombinant human erythropoietin is not effective in MDS.
  - D. Myelodysplastic syndromes are clonal haemopoietic stem cell disorders.

### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C

### References

- Manoharan A, Brighton T, Gemmell R, Lopez K, Moran S, Kyle P, et al. Platelet dysfunction in myelodysplastic syndromes: a clinicopathological study. Int J Haematol. 2002;76:272–278.
- Zhou J, Orazi A, Czader MB. Myelodysplastic syndromes. Semin Diagn Pathol. 2011;28(4):258–72.
- Rollison DE, Howlader N, Smith MT, Strom SS, Merritt WD, Ries LA, et al. Epidemiology of myelodysplastic syndromes and chronic myeloproliferative disorders in the United States 2001–2004, using data from the NAACCR and SEER programs. Blood. 2008;112:45–52.

- Guralnik JM, Eisenstaedt RS, Ferrucci L, Klein HG, Woodman RC. Prevalence of anaemias in persons 65 years and older in the United States: evidence for a high rate of unexplained anaemia. Blood. 2004;104:2263–2268.
- Saba HI. Myelodysplastic syndromes in the elderly: role of growth factors in management. Leuk Res. 1996;20(3):203–19.
- Ria R, Moschetta A, Reale A, Mangialardi G, Catrovilli A, Vaca A, et al. Managing myelodysplastic symptoms in elderly patients. Clin Interv Aging. 2009;4:413–423. 2002.
- Stone RM. How I treat patients with myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood. 2009;113:6296–6303.
- Bennett I, Catovsky D, Daniel MT. Proposals for the classification of myelodysplastic syndromes. Br J Haemat. 1982;51:189–199.
- Vardimann IW, Harris NI, Brunning RV. The World Health Organisation (WHO) classification of myeloid neoplasms. Blood. 2002;100:2292–2303.

- Bain B. The WHO classification of myelodysplastic syndromes. Exp Oncol. 2004;26(3): 166–9.
- Greenberg P, Cox C, LeBeau MM, Fenaux P, Morel P, Sanz G, et al. International Scoring System for evaluating the prognosis in myelodysplastic syndromes. Blood. 1997;89:2079–2088.
- Malcovati I, Germing U, Kuendgen R, Della Prta MG, Pascutto C, Invernizzi R, et al. Time-dependent prognostic scoring system for predicting survival and leukemic evolution in myelodysplastic syndromes. J Clin Oncol. 2007;25:3947–3510.
- Cazzola M, Della Porta MG, Travaglino E, Malcovati L. Classification and prognostic evaluation of myelodysplastic syndromes. Semin Oncol. 2011;38:627–34.
- 14. Manoharan A, Reynolds J, Matthews J, Baxter H, Di Lulio J, Leahy M, et al. Flexible low-intensity combination chemotherapy for elderly patients with acute myeloid leukaemia. A Multicentre, Phase Study. Drugs Aging. 2007;24(6):481–488.

244

244

244

244

Contents Introduction ...

**Myeloproliferative Neoplasms** 

Clinical Manifestations	245
Differential Diagnosis and Diagnosis	246
Treatment	246
Essential Thrombocythaemia	248
Clinical Manifestations	248
Diagnosis	248
Treatment	248
Myelofibrosis and Myeloid Metaplasia	249
Clinical Manifestations	249
Diagnosis	249
Prognosis	250
Treatment	250
References	251

Chronic Myeloid Leukaemia

Clinical Manifestations .....

Diagnosis .....

### Abstract

Myeloproliferative neoplasms (MPNs) formerly known as chronic myeloproliferative disorders are clonal haemopoietic stem cell disorders characterised by excessive production of mature blood cells. The classic MPNs are polycythaemia vera (PV), essential thrombocythaemia (ET), primary myelofibrosis (PMF) (Phi-negative) and chronic myelogenous leukaemia (CML), and the central role of protein tyrosine kinases in their pathogenesis

have been identified. The hallmark for diagnosis of CML is demonstrating the presence of Philadelphia (Ph) chromosome in the bone marrow cells. This review provides an overview of the myeloproliferative neoplasms, their classification and their management.

### **Keywords**

Myeloproliferative neoplasms · Chronic myelogenous leukaemia · Polycythaemia vera · Primary myelofibrosis · Essential thrombocythaemia

### Introduction

Myeloproliferative neoplasms (MPNs) formerly known as chronic myeloproliferative disorders are clonal haemopoietic stem cell disorders [1] characterised by excessive production of mature blood cells [2]. The World Health Organization system currently recognises eight types of MPN: chronic myelogenous leukaemia, chronic neutrophilic leukaemia, polycythaemia vera, primary myelofibrosis, essential thrombocythaemia, chronic eosinophilic leukaemia, mastocytosis and myeloproliferative neoplasm and unclassifiable [3]. The classic MPNs are polycythaemia vera (PV), essential thrombocythaemia (ET), primary myelofibrosis (PMF) (Phi-negative) and chronic myelogenous leukaemia (CML), and the central role of protein tyrosine kinases in their pathogenesis have been identified [4], and the new classification system embraces mutations discovered in the JA2 and MPL genes [5]. CML and other MPNs are classified on the basis of the presence or absence of the BCR-ABL1 fusion gene which is the hallmark of CML [6]. The BCL-ABL1-negative MPNs include PV, ET and PMF [7], and they are associated with three types of molecular markers, namely, activating mutations in the JAK2 gene, activating mutations in the MPL gene and alterations of CALR and the gene coding calreticulin (CALR) detected in ET and PMF [8–11]. A significant proportion of patients with PV, ET and PMF have been identified with JA2 tyrosine kinase (JAK2V617F) [1]. According to the Polycythaemia Vera Study Group (PVSG), the majority of PV patients are JAK2V617F positive on the polymerase chain reaction test (PCR), whereas only about 50% of the ET and PMF patients are positive [12].

### Chronic Myeloid Leukaemia

Chronic myeloid (CML) is a clonal disorder with malignant transformation of a pluripotential stem cell resulting in an overproduction of granulocytes (immature and mature). It occurs frequently in young and middle-aged adults with slightly higher incidence in men. In 95% of the patients with CML, a chromosomal abnormality, the Philadelphia (Ph) chromosome, is present [13, 14], and this abnormality is present not only in the granulocytes but also in the erythrocytes and megakaryocytes indicating that CML arises from a pluripotential stem cell. The hallmark for diagnosis is demonstrating the presence of Philadelphia (Ph) chromosome in the bone marrow cells. In about 5% of the patients with CML, the Ph chromosome is not detected, and many of these patients with Ph-negative CML are found to have features consistent with myelodysplasia (chronic myelomonocytic leukaemia) [15, 16]. The presence of the Ph chromosome results in the synthesis of the breakpoint cluster region-Abelson murine leukaemia (BCR-ABL) fusion oncoprotein, a constitutionally active tyrosine kinase [17].

### **Clinical Manifestations**

The symptoms may be non-specific and include fatigue, tiredness, weakness, weight loss, loss of appetite and fever and a feeling of fullness in the abdomen. There is moderate to massive enlargement of the spleen. There may be an acute onset pain due to infarction of the spleen. With progression of the disease, there are increasing pallor and bleeding manifestations, appearance of marked lymphadenopathy, fever, infection and skin involvement which are ominous signs.

### Diagnosis

The peripheral white cell count could vary between 50 and  $200 \times 10^9$  per litre. In the peripheral blood, metamyelocytes predominate (Fig. 1). There may be anaemia or low platelet count. In the chronic phase, the peripheral blast count is less than 10%. Diagnostic confirmation is by karyotypic demonstration of the Philadelphia chromosome.



**Fig. 1** Chronic myelocytic leukaemia (Reproduced with kind permission from Norvatis Company Archives, 'Sandoz Atlas of Haematology' FA Sandoz, 1973)

### Treatment

The treatment options will depend on the patient's age and the state of the overall health. CML can be treated with bone marrow transplant, drug therapy or both. There a number of newer targeted biological therapies showing promise. Interferon-alpha (IFN-a) and cytarabine have a limited response rate by prolonging survival on average by only a year or two [18]. Currently the preferred first-line therapy comprises imatinib, a tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) which targets the disease process at the molecular level (i.e. BCR-ABL transcription) [17, 19]. It had been estimated that patients responding to imatinib have a prognosis of more than 20 years [20]. Some of the patients develop resistance or toxicity [17]. More recently the more potent TKIs, nilotinib and dasatinib have been evaluated for their efficacy and safety. They lend an effective option for patients who develop problems with imatinib and the newer TKIs may be considered as first-line therapy over imatinib [17, 19]. The only other known treatment which is potentially curative is allogeneic stem cell transplant [18]. The anaemia and bleeding can be treated with blood transfusions. The bacterial infections require urgent intravenous antibiotics. The destruction of the leukaemic cells can produce large amounts of uric acid which will require prophylactic treatment with allopurinol.

### Polycythaemia Vera

Polycythaemia vera (PV) is a stem cell clonal disorder in which there is an increased production of red blood cells, increased white blood cells and platelets without significant bone marrow fibrosis [21] together with splenomegaly, hypercellular marrow with hyperplasia of all cell lines. It occurs more often in males, and the peak incidence is between the ages of 50 and 70 years [22].

### **Clinical Manifestations**

Some of the patients are asymptomatic, and symptoms are often insidious in onset. There is an increase in the red cell mass resulting in hyperviscosity, and symptoms are related to the hyperviscosity, thromboses and sludging of blood flow. Symptoms relating to hyperviscosity include light headedness, dizziness, headache, tinnitus, fatigue and tiredness (Box 1). A classic symptom is pruritus especially after exposure to warm water after a hot bath [23]. There is a high incidence of thrombotic events resulting in venous thrombosis. thromboembolism and Budd-Chiari syndrome [24]. The incidence of bleeding varies, and 12-15% of persons with bleeding in PV are due to acquired von Willebrand syndrome [22]. Abdominal pain can be due to peptic ulcer or splenic infarction.

### Box 1 Sequelae to Polycythaemia Vera

- I. Life-threatening Stroke, evolution into myelofibrosis with myeloid metaplasia, evolution into acute leukaemia
- II. Non-life-threatening
  - Pruritus, hyperuricaemia, gout, bleeding, disordered sensorium, microvascular complications, headache, lightheadedness, dizziness, transient ischaemic attack, transient ocular disturbances, paraesthesia, digital ischaemia and erythromelalgia Information sources: [23, 25]

### **Differential Diagnosis and Diagnosis**

The diagnosis of polycythaemia vera is based on clinical criteria (Table 1) defined by either the Polycythaemia Vera Study Group or the World Health Organization [26]. In polycythaemia vera (PV), the haemoglobin (more than 180 g per L) and haematocrit levels are elevated. Absolute erythrocytosis is confirmed by measurement of the red cell mass by radioisotope techniques which are not always available in most places. Often the finding of an elevated haematocrit is the first indication of polycythaemia. A haematocrit greater than 60% in the absence of dehydration is always associated with polycythaemia. Haematocrit values between 50% and 60% require direct measurement of the red blood cell mass for the diagnosis of polycythaemia [27]. The elevated haematocrit could be due to either increased production of red blood cells by the bone marrow or from haemoconcentration (relative polycythaemia). Measurement of serum Epo level should be considered as first intention diagnostic test for patients with absolute erythrocytosis [26]. Serum Epo level was found to be below the normal range in the majority of patients with PV compared to those with secondary erythrocytosis [26].

More than 90% of PV patients carry JAK2V617F. It is recommended that the recent discovery of JAK2V617F which is present in more than 90% of patients with PV the peripheral blood mutation screening for the mutation should be included in the eventual evaluation of patients

 Table 1
 Criteria for diagnosis of polycythaemia vera

Category A	Category B
Increased red cell	Thrombocytosis
mass	>400 × 10 uL
Males >36 ml/kg	Leucocytosis $> 12 \times 10$ uL
Females >32	Leucocyte alkaline phosphatase
ml/kg	(LAP) >100
Arterial oxygen	Serum B12 concentration
saturation >92%	>900 ug/ml or binding capacity
Splenomegaly	greater than 2

Diagnosis is established with all three in Category A or 2 in Category A plus two in Category B

Source of information: Besa and Woermann [22]

with suspected PV [28, 29]. After confirming the diagnosis of polycythaemia, the diagnostic issue is to distinguish PV from other causes of

erythrocytosis which are more common than PV (see Algorithm 1). The laboratory differences between polycythaemia and secondary polycythaemia are shown in Table 2.

### Treatment

The aims of treatment are (i) to reduce the haematocrit to <45 and (ii) to reduce the platelet count to  $<400 \times 10$  9 L.

Treatment is based on a risk stratification approach and is individualised. The risk stratification is categorised into low, intermediate and high risk based on the age above or below 60 years, the history of thrombotic events and the platelet count. The higher the platelet count, the greater the risk [30]. The mainstay of treatment is phlebotomy and aspirin [25] in low-risk patients which is tailored according to the patient's needs. Patients with a haematocrit value of less than 70% may be bled twice a week, and those with severe plethora with altered mentation or vascular comprise may be bled more vigorously [22] and eventually reduced to once in 6–10 weeks in most patients.

Treatment with hydroxyurea (HU) (hydroxycarbamide) is added to reduce the hypermetabolic symptoms, to control the platelet count and to shrink the enlarged spleen. Randomised studies demonstrated the HU is effective in preventing thrombosis and should be considered as a drug of choice in high-risk patients [25]. In the elderly, intermittent low-dose oral busulphan is often more convenient with potential side effects more acceptable [31]. Interferon-alpha is another option to reduce the red cell burden and treating PV-associated pruritus, but there is a high incidence of side effects [25]. Radioactive phosphorus (32p) carries the risk of inducing malignancies such as acute leukaemia but may be used in the elderly where attendance, compliance and venous access are poor [31]. Anagrelide hydrochloride lowers platelet levels, but thrombocytopenia appears to be the main dose-limiting adverse **Algorithm 1** for the evaluation of a patient with elevated haematocrit in whom history and physical examination suggests polycythaemia



effect. Several Janus kinase inhibitors are on trial for polycythaemia vera, essential thrombocythaemia and myelofibrosis. Tyrosine kinase inhibitor imatinib has been shown to be effective in lowering the platelet counts, reducing splenic size and reducing the need for phlebotomy [25]. Ruxolitinib a JAK1 and JAK2 inhibitor has undergone trials in patients with PV, ET and PMF [7]. Low-dose aspirin is recommended in patients without a history of GI bleeding [32].

### Symptomatic Treatment

- i. Pruritus H1 and H2 blocking antihistamines, interferon-alpha, myelosuppressive agents, ultraviolet light, oatmeal and starch baths
- ii. Hyperuricaemia and gout allopurinol (100–300 mg/daily) until remission, for acute gout anti-inflammatory agents
- iii. Thrombosis-antiplatelet drugs aspirin, dipyridamole and, in proven thrombotic complications, warfarin

Laboratory investigation	Polycythaemia vera	Secondary polycythaemia
Total red cell volume	Increased	Increased
Arterial O2 saturation	Normal	Decreased
White blood cells	Increased	Normal
Platelet count	Increased	Normal
Leucocyte alkaline phosphatase (LAP)	Increased	Normal <sup>a</sup>
Vitamin B12 level	Increased	Normal
Unbound B12	Increased	Normal
Erythropoietin level	Decreased	Increased or normal

 Table 2
 Laboratory evaluation in polycythaemia

<sup>a</sup>Inflammation or infection may elevate LAP

 iv. Erythromelalgia (burning, pain in feet, hands and may proceed to gangrene) – myelosuppressive therapy + phlebotomies, aspirin and dipyridamole

### Prognosis

In the treated patient long survival of more than 16 years. Twenty percent of them transform to myelofibrosis and 5% to acute leukaemia [25]. The incidence of acute leukaemia is increased in those with myelofibrosis, use of P  $_{32}$  and high-dose cytotoxic agents. Other causes of morbidity and mortality are thrombosis, peptic ulcer disease and haemorrhagic complications.

### **Essential Thrombocythaemia**

There is an increased production of platelets giving rise to markedly increased in platelet counts. It is rare with a low incidence and high prevalence [32] and occurs more often in males, and the peak incidence is between the ages of 50 and 70 years. JAL2(V617F)-positive ET comprises three phenotypes at clinical and bone marrow level based on WHO definition [12].

### **Clinical Manifestations**

The clinical course is characterised by a predisposition to thromboembolic events and less commonly to bleeding manifestations which are relatively mild. The symptomatology is variable ranging from one of event-free course to one of life-threatening outcomes. There is a risk of occlusive vascular lesions and digital ischaemia, and gangrene of the toes may be seen. Splenomegaly occurs in about 60% of the patients.

### Diagnosis

The diagnosis of ET is by exclusion. Other causes of elevated platelet counts (Box 2) should be excluded before the diagnosis of ET can be made. The platelet count is usually more than 1 million/uL. Table 3 shows the diagnostic requirements for the myeloproliferative disorders. The predictive positive value of JAK2(V617F) PCR test is about 50% for ET [12].

#### **Box 2 Causes of Elevated Platelet Counts**

i.	Reactive thrombocytosis
	Acute infection
	Chronic inflammatory disorders - rheu-
	matoid arthritis, inflammatory bowel
	disorders
	Malignant diseases
	Splenectomy

- ii. Essential thrombocythaemia
- iii. Polycythaemia vera
- iv. Myelofibrosis
- v. Chronic myeloid leukaemia

Table 3 summarises the distinguishing features of chronic myeloid neoplasms.

### Treatment

The aim of treatment is to reduce the platelet level and relieve symptoms. The indications for therapy are unclear. Risk stratification based on the clinical criteria such as age, platelet count and history of previous ET-related events may help to define patients at risk [33]. Low-risk patients with ET are

		Essential thrombocythaemia leukaemia	Polycythaemia vera	Myelofibrosis chronic myeloid
Platelet count	Markedly elevated	Moderately elevated	Mildly elevated	Moderately elevated
Red cell mass	Decreased	Increased	Decreased	Decreased
White cells	Normal/increased	Increased	Variable	Markedly increased
Blood picture	Platelet aggregates, giant platelet	-	'Teardrop' red cells	Entire myeloid series
Bone marrow	Hyperplasia megakaryocytic	Hyperplasia erythroid	Hyper-/hypo- cellularity + fibrosis	Hypercellular myeloid
Philadelphia chromosome	Negative	Negative	Negative	Positive
Leucocyte alkaline phosphatase score	Normal/elevated	Markedly elevated	Variable	Very low

 Table 3 Distinguishing features of chronic myeloproliferative neoplasms

best left untreated [97]. Patients with a platelet count of 600  $\times$  10/l and who are asymptomatic may not require any treatment, but in those with higher platelet counts or with thrombotic or haemorrhagic complications, therapy is indicated. Myelosuppressive therapy is indicated in high-risk patients. Cytoreductive drugs - hydroxyurea, pipobroman, IFN-a, pegylated IFNs or anagrelide – are therapeutic options [33]. For patients over the age of 60 years, hydroxyurea may be the best therapeutic option with regard to efficacy and cost [33]. Interferon-alpha has been used and may control the platelet count so does anagrelide. The latter is not toxic to the bone marrow and its side effects are mild. For immediate reduction of platelet count, plateletpheresis has been used. Hydroxycarbamide and anagrelide are the most used drugs and low-dose aspirin as an antiaggregative drug [32]. The identification of the JAK2V617F raises the possibility of molecular targeted therapy [25].

### **Myelofibrosis and Myeloid Metaplasia**

Idiopathic myelofibrosis also known as agogenic myeloid metaplasia is a clonal stem cell disorder [34]. The peak of incidence is between 50 and 70 years with a median age of approximately 65 at diagnosis, and there are no differences with regard to gender [35].

### **Clinical Manifestations**

In the early stages the patients may be asymptomatic [36] and the abnormal blood findings or splenomegaly may be a chance finding. Enlargement of the liver follows. In the later stages, anaemia-related symptoms, malaise, weakness, night sweats, breathlessness and weight loss are evident or splenomegaly-related symptoms such as pain due to splenic infarction, abdominal discomfort especially postprandial, satiety and diarrhoea together with haematological manifestations such as bleeding gums, epistaxis, bruising, gastrointestinal bleeding or cerebral haemorrhage.

### Diagnosis

The peripheral blood smear shows teardrop red blood cells and a leucoerythroblastic picture with circulating nucleated red cells together with immature white cells with prominent metamyelocytes and myelocytes [34]. The platelets may be decreased or increased and are large. The lactate dehydrogenase level is raised [34] and has been attributed to deficient haemopoiesis. The bone marrow aspiration results in a dry tap. Core biopsy reveals medullary fibrosis, dysplastic megakaryocyte hyperplasia and dilated marrow sinuses [34]. The positive predictive value of a JAK2(V617F) PCR test is about 50% [12].

### Prognosis

The median survival is between 3.5 and 5.5 years [35, 37], but the patient without significant anaemia (Hb >10 g/dl) has a median survival of 10 years or more [30]. The main causes of death are infection, leukaemic transformation, heart failure and thrombohaemorrhagic events attributable to platelet dysfunction [38].

### Treatment

There is no cure. The asymptomatic requires no treatment. Splenectomy, chemotherapy (hydroxyurea) and radiotherapy in certain cases are palliations. Packed red cell transfusion if the erythropoietin levels are low may be given to help minimise the new select group of patients [34]. In Australia ruxolitinib a Janus kinase inhibitor has been approved for myelofibrosis, and treatment resulted in durable reductions in splenomegaly and betterment in disease-related symptoms [7], but treatment with ruxolitinib can be limited by significant anaemia [39] and thrombocytopenia but is manageable [7] (Box 3).

### Box 3 Key Points. Myeloproliferative Neoplasms

Chronic myeloid leukaemia

In 95% of the patients with CML, a chromosomal abnormality, the Philadelphia (Ph) chromosome, is present [13, 14].

CML could be treated with bone marrow transplant, drug therapy or both. Interferonalpha (IFN-a) has a limited response rate [18].

The presence of the Ph chromosome results in the synthesis of the breakpoint cluster region-Abelson murine leukaemia (BCR-ABL) fusion oncoprotein, a constitutionally active tyrosine kinase [17].

Currently the preferred first-line therapy comprises imatinib, a tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) which targets the disease process

### Box 3 Key Points. Myeloproliferative

Neoplasms (continued)

at the molecular level (i.e. BCR-ABL transcription) [17, 18].

Polycythaemia vera

The mainstay of treatment is phlebotomy which tailored according to the patient's need.

In the elderly, intermittent low-dose oral busulphan is often more convenient with potential side effects more acceptable [31].

Tyrosine kinase inhibitor imatinib has been shown to be effective in lowering the platelet counts, reducing splenic size and reducing the need for phlebotomy [25].

Low-dose aspirin is recommended in patients without history of GI bleeding [31].

Essential thrombocythaemia

Cytoreductive drugs – hydroxyurea, pipobroman, IFN-a, pegylated IFNs or anagrelide – are therapeutic options for essential thrombocythaemia [34].

For patients over the age of 60 years, hydroxyurea may be the best therapeutic option.

Plateletpheresis has been used.

Hydroxycarbamide and anagrelide are the most used drugs and low-dose aspirin as an antiaggregation drug [31].

Myelofibrosis and myeloid metaplasia

There is no cure. The asymptomatic requires no treatment.

Splenectomy, chemotherapy (hydroxyurea) and radiotherapy in certain cases are palliations.

Packed red cell transfusion if the erythropoietin levels are low is administered.

Ruxolitinib a JAK1 and JAK2 inhibitor has undergone trials in patients with PV, ET and PMF [7].

Ruxolitinib treatment resulted in durable reductions in splenomegaly and betterment in disease-related symptoms [7].

Low-dose aspirin is recommended in patients without a history of GI bleeding [32].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- Lymphadenopathy together with splenomegaly is a usual finding in the following conditions EXCEPT
  - A. Infectious mononucleosis
  - B. Chronic leukaemia in the acute phase
  - C. Chronic lymphatic leukaemia
  - D. Multiple myeloma
- 2. A 75-year-old female presented with weakness, headache, fatigue, breathlessness and visual disturbances. The diagnosis is polycythaemia vera. Which of the following support the diagnosis?
  - A. Elevated haemoglobin, white cell count and platelets.
  - B. Decreased leucocyte alkaline phosphatase score.
  - C. Splenomegaly.
  - D. Increased blood viscosity.
- 3. The patient has chronic granulocytic leukaemia. The following findings are related to the patient's condition EXCEPT:
  - A. A markedly enlarged spleen.
  - B. The Philadelphia (Ph) chromosome can be demonstrated in less than 5% of the patients.
  - C. The appearance of marked lymphadenopathy, fever, infection and skin involvement are ominous signs.
  - D. Patients responding to imatinib have a prognosis of more than 20 years.
- 4. The patient has myelofibrosis. The following are consistent with the disease, EXCEPT:
  - A. Blood smear shows teardrop cells.
  - B. Bone marrow aspiration results in a dry tap.
  - C. The median survival is between 3.5 and 5 years.
  - D. Erythropoietin level may be high.

### **MCQ** Answers

1 = D; 2 = B; 3 = B; 4 = D

### References

- Kilpivaara O, Levine RL. JAK2 and MPL mutations in myeloproliferative neoplasms: discovery and science. Leukaemia. 2008;22(10):1813–7.
- Vainchenker W, Delhommeau F, Constntinescu SN, Bernard OA. New mutations and pathogenesis of myeloproliferative neoplasms. Blood. 2011;118(7): 1723–1735.
- Kico JM, Vij R, Kreisel FH, Hassan, Frater JL. Molecular pathology of myeloproliferative neoplasms. Am J Clin Pathol. 2010:133:602–615. https:// doi.org/10.1309/AJCPPPZIWFVGNE4A.
- Wadleigh M, Teferi A. Classification and diagnosis of myeloproliferative neoplasms according to the 2008 World Health Organisation criteria. Int J Hamatol. 2010;91(2(:174–9.
- Schmidt AE, Oh ST. Education Committee of the Academy of Clinical Laboratory Physicians and Scientists. Am J Clin Pathol. 2012;138(1):12–9.
- Groffen J, Stephenson JR, Heisterkamp A, de Klein A, Bartram CR, Grosweld G. Philadelphia chromosome breakpoints are clustered on a limited region bar on chromosome 22. Cell. 1984:36(1):93–99.
- Mascarenhas J, Mughal TI, Verstosek S. Biology and clinical management of myeloproliferative neoplasms and development of the JAK inhibitor ruxolitinib. Curr Med Chem. 2012;19(26): 4399–413.
- Hermouet S, Bigot-Corbel E, Gardie B. Pathogenesis of myeloproliferative neoplasm: role and mechanisms of chronic inflammation. Mediators of Inflammation https://doi.org/10.1155/2015/145293.
- Kralovics R, Passmonti F, Buser AS, Teo SS, Tiedt LR, Passweg JR, et al. A gain-of-function mutation of JAK2in myeloproliferative disorder. NEJM. 2005; 356(17):1779–1798.
- Schnittger S, Bacher U, Haferlach C, Dengler R, Krober A, Kern W, et al. Characterization of 35 new cases with four different MPL to 515 mutations in ET or PMF. Haematologica. 2009;94(1):141–144.
- Nangalia J, Massie CE, Baxter EJ, Nice Fl, Gundem G, Wedge DC, et al. Somatic CLAR mutation in myeloproliferative neoplasms with nonmutated AK2. NEJM. 2013;369(25):2391–2405.
- 12. Michiels JJ, Berneman Z, Schroyens W, De Raeve H. Changing concepts of diagnostic criteria of myeloproliferative disorders and the molecular etiology and classification of myeloproliferative neoplasms: from Dameshek 150 to Vainchenker 2005 and beyond. Acta Haematol. 2015;133(1): 36–5.
- Kurzrock R, Kantarjian HM, Druker BJ, Talpaz M. Philadelphia chromosome –positive leukaemias from basic and molecular therapeutics. Ann Intern Med. 2003;138:819–30.
- 14. Goldman JM, Melo TW. The molecular biology of chronic myeloid leukaemia. Blood. 2003;96(10).

- Oscier DG. Atypical chronic myeloid leukaemia: a distinct clinical entity related to the myelodysplastic syndrome. Haematol. 1996;92 (3):582–586.
- Kurzrock R, Bueso-Ramos CE, Kantarijian H, Freireich E, Tucker SL, Sicilliano M, et al. BCR rearrangement –negative chronic myelogenous leukaemia. Clin Oncol. 2001;19(11):2915–26.
- Jabbour E, Cortes J, Kantarjian H. Long term outcomes in the second –line treatment of chronic myeloid leukaemia: a review of tyrosine kinase inhibitors. Cancer. 2011;117(5):897–906.
- Gibson J, Iland HJ, Larsen SR, Brown CMS, Joshua DE. Leukaemias into the 21<sup>st</sup> century-part 2: the chronic leukaemia. Int Med J. 2013; 43: 484–494.
- Wong SF, Mirshahidi H. Use of tyrosine kinase inhibitors for chronic myeloid leukemia: management of patients and practical applications for pharmacy practitioners. Ann Pharmather. 2011;45(6):787–97.
- 20. Anstrom KJ, Reed SD, Allen AS, Glendenning GA, Schulman KA. Long term survival estimates for Imatinib versus interferon-alpha plus low-dose cytarabine for patients with newly diagnosed Chronic-phase chronic myeloid leukaemia Cancer. 2004;101:2584–92.
- Finazzi G, Barbul T. How I treat patients with polycythaemia vera. Blood. 2007;109:no. 12 5104–5111.
- 22. Besa GC, Woermann V. Polycythaemia vera. http://www.emedicine.com/MED/topic1864.htm.
- Saini KS, Patnaik MM, Tefferi A. Polycythaemia associated pruritus and its management. Eur J Clin Invest. 2010;40(4):828–34.
- 24. Patel RK, Lea N, Heneghan A, Westwood NB, Milojkovic D, Thanigalkumar M, et al. Prevalence of the activating JAL2 tyrosine kinase mutation V617F in the Budd-Chiari syndrome. Gastroenterology. 2006;130:2031–2038.
- Fizzani G, Barbul T. Expertise-based management in essential thrombocythemia and polycythaemia vera. Cancer J. 2007;13(6):372–6.
- Mossuz P, Girodon F, Donnard M, Lattger-Cannard V, Dobo I, Boiret N, et al. Diagnostic value of serum

erythropoietin level in patients with absolute erythrocytosis. Haematologica. 2004;89(10):1194-8.

- Dessypris EN. Abnormal haematocrit in Internal Medicine Editor –in-Chief JW Stein Fifth edition, 1998, p 586, Mosby Inc, St Louis, Missouri.
- Campbell PI, Green AR. The myeloproliferative disorders. NEJM. 2006;355:2452–2466.
- Tefferi A, Barbul T. bcc/abl negative classic myeloproliferative disorders: diagnosis and treatment. Mayo Clin Proc. 2005;80:1220–1232.
- Tefferi A. Polycythaemia vera: a comprehensive review and clinical recommendations. Mayo Clin Proc. 2003;76:174–194.
- Messinezy M, Pearson TC. ABC of clinical haematology. Clinical Review. BMJ. 1997;34:587.
- Penninga EI, Bjerrum OW. Polycythaemia vera and thrombocythaemia: current treatment and strategies. Drugs. 2006;66(17):2173–87.
- 33. Griesshammer M, Langer C. Pharmacotherapy of essential thrombocythaemia: economic consideration. Summary: Expert opinion in Pharmacotherapy. 2003;4:1499–1505.
- Tefferi A. Myelofibrosis and myeloid metaplasia. NEJM. 2000;342(17):1255–1264.
- Kvasnicka HM, Thiele J, Werden C, et al. Prognostic factors in idiopathic (primary) osteomyelofibrosis. Cancer. 1997;80:707–719.
- Manoharan A. Myelofibrosis: Prognostic factors and treatment. Annotation. Brit J Haematol. 1988; 69: 295–298.
- 37. Reilly JT, Snowden JA, Spearing RL, Fitzgerald PM, Jones N, Watmore A, et al. Cytogenetic abnormalities and their prognosis in idiopathic myelofibrosis: a study of 106 cases. Br J Haematol 1997;98:96–102.
- 38. Manoharan A, Gemmell R, Brighton T, Dunkley S, Lopez K, Kyle P. Thrombosis and bleeding in myeloproliferative disorders: identification of at-risk patients with whole blood platelet aggregation studies. Br J Haematol. 1999;105:618–625.
- Bazargan A., Tam C. Janus kinase inhibitors in myeloproliferative neoplasms. Aust Prescriber. 2014;37:161–162.
## Immunoproliferative Disorders

## Check for updates

28

#### Contents

Introduction	253
Clinical Manifestations	253
Diagnosis	254
Prognosis	255
Treatment	255
Impact	256
References	257

#### Abstract

Multiple myeloma (MM) is a B-cell neoplastic disease characterized by excessive number of abnormal plasma cells in the bone marrow and overproduction of intact monoclonal immunoglobulins or light chain (Bence Jones) proteins. The average age of onset is about 60 years and occurs more frequently in men than women. MM is preceded by a premalignant condition termed monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance (MGUS). Age is an important prognostic factor, and with each decade from the age of 50 years to over the age of 80, the overall survival declines. This review will provide an update on the clinical management of multiple myeloma.

#### Keywords

Multiple myeloma · Monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance (MGUS) · Bence Jones proteins · B-cell neoplastic disease

#### Introduction

Multiple myeloma is a B-cell neoplastic disease characterized by excessive number of abnormal plasma cells in the bone marrow and overproduction of intact monoclonal immunoglobulins or light chain (Bence Jones) proteins. The cause is not known and the epidemiological pattern remains obscure [1]. Age is the most significant risk factor. Genetic factors, certain viruses, certain chemicals and radiation and certain occupations have been suggested as possible associations in its causation. It is possible that many factors acting together result in myeloma.

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

The average age of onset is about 60 years and occurs more frequently in men than women. Because of its effects on the bone, bone marrow and kidney,

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*,

the clinical features are osteolytic lesions, anaemia, renal insufficiency and recurrent bacterial infections [2] (Box 1). Physical examination reveals pallor, bone tenderness, ecchymosis, papules, nodules, neurological deficits, extramedullary plasmocytomas and amyloidosis (macroglossia, shoulder pad sign – bilateral swelling of the shoulder joints due to deposition of amyloid). X-ray of the bones may show typical punched-out lytic lesions (Fig. 1) or diffuse generalized osteoporosis. MM patients are prone to develop deep vein thrombosis and venous thromboembolism [3]. About one-fifth of the patients at the time of diagnosis will have renal insufficiency, and about half over the course of the disease will have renal dysfunction [4, 5].

#### Box 1 Clinical Symptoms of Multiple Myeloma

Bone

Pain, pathological fractures Localized tumours (plasmocytomas)

Blood

Bleeding manifestations Hypercalcaemia Hyperviscosity

Renal insufficiency Neurological

> Spinal cord compression Carpal tunnel syndrome Peripheral neuropathy

Infection

Bacterial (recurrent)

Information sources: [2, 4, 5].

MM is preceded by a premalignant condition termed monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance (MGUS) [6]. MGUS is marked by the



Fig. 1 Lateral view of the skull with changes due to multiple myeloma showing numerous punched-out osteolytic areas

presence in the serum of less than 30 g/l of monoclonal IgG and IgA without any other evidence of multiple myeloma, i.e. bone marrow plasmacytosis, lytic bone lesions and decreased levels of normal immunoglobulins. Long-term follow-up (for 30 years or more) of patients have shown that multiple myeloma develops in up to 16% with an annual actual risk of 0.8% [7].

#### Diagnosis

The basic tests include a full blood count, creatinine, uric acid, electrolytes and sedimentation rate. All patients are screened with electrophoresis of serum and urine. Immunofixation of the paraprotein band enables to identify the immunoglobulin isotype of the paraprotein. Bone scanning lacks specificity for myeloma and is not a suitable alternative for radiological examination [8]. Bone marrow aspiration is a decisive procedure in establishing a definite diagnosis of myeloma (Fig. 2). The criteria for the diagnosis of MM is based on the clinical manifestations of end organ damage and is referred to as CRAB [4]: (i) hypercalcaemia, a serum calcium level more than 2.75 mmol/L; (ii) renal insufficiency, creatinine more than 173 mmol/L; (iii) anaemia, haemoglobin less than 10gm/dL; and (iv) bone lesions [4].



Fig. 2 Bone marrow showing polypoid plasma cells. Reproduced with kind permission from Norvatis Company Archives, *Sandoz Atlas of Haematology* FA Sandoz,1973

#### Prognosis

Age is an important prognostic factor, and with each decade from the age of 50 years to over the age of 80, the overall survival declines [9]. The total mass of myeloma cells correlate directly with the bone lesions, hypercalcaemia and anaemia and have prognostic value [10, 11]. In unselected patients, the prognosis is 2.5-3 years (median survival) [12]. A Mayo Clinic study revealed that plasma cell labelling index, levels of thymidine kinase, beta-2 macroglobulin, serum albumin and C-reactive protein and age were significant univariate prognostic factors [12]. Beta-2 microglobulin is a strong predictor of outcome and a marker for the overall body tumour burden. Beta-2 microglobulin and C-reactive protein together have been used to estimate prognosis in terms of median survival. If both levels are below 6 mg/l, the survival is 54 months; if one component is less than 6 mg/l, it is 27 months; and if both are greater than 6 mg/l, it is 6 months [13]. CRP is useful to gauge prognosis as CRP is a surrogate marker of interleukin-6 and is often referred to as plasma cell growth factor [13] Serum immunoreactive IL-6 is a significant prognostic marker in multiple myeloma, and high level is regarded as a predictor of poor prognosis [14]. It should be noted, however, that beta-2 microglobulin may be raised in renal failure and C-reactive protein may be raised due to infective or inflammatory disorders. Myeloma can

be staged using the Durie–Salmon staging system [15] which is divided into three stages – low-, intermediate- and high-class cell mass – and based on the severity of the anaemia, calcium level, renal failure, presence or absence of bone lesions and the quantity of abnormal proteins using clinical parameters that predicted myeloma cell tumour burden. It is useful as a measure of prognosis. The International Staging System for multiple myeloma relies mainly on the level of albumin and beta-2 microglobulin and is regarded as a simple and reliable predictor of survival duration [16–19]. Cytogenetic data contributes to significant prognostic information although the yield is low [3].

#### Treatment

In patients without comorbidities (cardiovascular or significant renal impairment) and under 65 years of age, the aim of treatment is to improve survival with an autograft which consists of a 3-6 months of induction therapy aimed at reducing tumour load and contamination of stem cell harvests by malignant cells [20] followed by autologous stem cell transplantation (ASCT). A second stem cell transplantation 3-6 months after the first is given for those who did not have a full response to the first [21] (Fig. 3). Patients who are older and with very much significant comorbidities may be treated with oral chemotherapy (melphalan or cyclophosphamide and prednisolone). However, ASCT is practical in selected patients older than 65 years with good functional status without severe comorbidities [23]. Novel therapeutic agents (immunomodulatory drugs thalidomide and lenalidomide and protease inhibitor bortezomib) are now increasingly used in the treatment of MM and the superiority of adding one novel agent to melphalan plus prednisone [22]. Randomized controlled trials show that in the elderly who are not eligible for transplant, the addition of thalidomide to melphalan and prednisolone results in response rates superior to melphalan and prednisolone alone [23]. Recent studies have shown a good response in a high



proportion of patients treated with targeted therapies.

New targeted drug therapies include three drugs: thalidomide, its analogue lenalidomide and the proteasome inhibitor bortezomib [24]. Neuropathy is a major side effect with thalidomide and bortezomib and myelotoxicity with lenalidomide [24]. Thalidomide and dexamethasone have been shown to be as effective for induction before stem cell transplantation as standard therapies [24]. Thalidomide taken after stem cell transplantation prolongs event-free survival and prevents relapse as compared with no therapy [25]. Treatment with interferon alfa is controversial.

Lytic bone disease, bone pain and hypercalcaemia are common clinical manifestations of myeloma. Myelomatous bone disease can be treated or even prevented with bisphosponate therapy. An uncommon side effect of this agent is osteonecrosis of the jaw [24, 26, 27] (Fig. 3).

#### Impact

See ► Chap. 29, "Lymphoproliferative Disorders"; Box 2

#### Box 2 Key Points. Multiple Myeloma

Because of its effects on the bone, bone marrow and kidney, the clinical features are osteolytic lesions, anaemia, renal insufficiency and recurrent bacterial infections [2].

# Box 2 Key Points. Multiple Myeloma (continued)

Age is an important prognostic factor, and with each decade from the age of 50 years to over the age of 80, the overall survival declines [9].

Patients who are very much older and with significant comorbidities may be treated with oral chemotherapy (melphalan or cyclophosphamide and prednisolone).

However, ASCT is practical in selected patients older than 65 years with good functional status without severe comorbidities [23].

New targeted drug therapies include three drugs: thalidomide, its analogue lenalidomide and the proteasome inhibitor bortezomib [24].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

 A 70-year-old man complained of fatigue, tiredness, weakness and low back pain over 3–4 months. Routine blood smear showed normocytic normochromic anaemia with rouleaux formation. The sedimentation rate was markedly increased. The diagnosis was multiple myeloma.

The following would be consistent with the patient's illness, except:

- A. Beta-2 microglobulin is elevated.
- B. X-ray of bones shows generalized osteoporosis.

- C. Serum level of monoclonal protein is >30 g/L.
- D. Serum electrophoresis shows polyclonal pattern.
- 2. The following are associated with paraproteinaemia, except:
  - A. Chronic granulocytic leukaemia
  - B. Chronic lymphatic leukaemia
  - C. Primary amyloidosis
  - D. Macroglobulinaemia

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = D; 2 = A

#### **Short Answer Questions**

1. List four clinical and laboratory findings for the diagnosis of multiple myeloma.

#### SAQ Answers

- 1. Peak incidence between 60-70 years
- 2. Blood marrow plasmacytosis of >10%
- 3. Multiple osteolytic lesions on X-ray
- 4. Bence Jones proteinuria

#### References

- Riedel DA, Pottern LM. The epidemiology of multiple myeloma. Haemat Oncol Clin North Am. 1992;6: 225–47.
- Kyle RA. Multiple myeloma: review of 869 cases. Mayo Clin Proc. 1975;50:29–40.
- Jagannath S. Pathophysiological underpinnings of multiple myeloma progression. J Managed Care Pharm Supplement. 2008;14(7):S7–S11.
- Katzel JA, Hari P, Vesole DH. Multiple myeloma: charging toward a bright future. CA Cancer J Clin. 2007;57:301–18.
- Dimopoulos MA, Kastritis E, Rosinol L, Blake J, Ludwig H. Pathogenesis and treatment of renal failure in multiple myeloma bone disease. Haematol Oncol Clin North Am. 2007;21:1035-1-9.
- 6. Anderson KC, Carrasco RD. Pathogenesis of myeloma. Annual Rev Pathol Mech Dis. 2011;6:24.
- Kyle RA. "Benign" monoclonal gammopathy-after 20–35 years of follow up. Mayo Clin Proc. 1993;68: 26–36.

- Firkin F. Screening for multiple myeloma. Aust Prescriber. 2009;32:92–94.
- Ludwig H, Bolejack V, Crowley J, Blade J, San Miguel J, Kyle RA. Survival and years of life lost in different age cohorts of patients with multiple myeloma. J Clin Oncol. 2008;28:1599–160.
- Alexanian RA, Balcerzak S, Bonnet JD, Gehan E, Haut A, Hewlett JS, et al. Prognostic factors in multiple myeloma.Cancer.1975;36:1192–201.
- Durrie BGM, Salmon SE, Moon TF. Pretreatment tumour mass, cell kinetics and prognosis in multiple myeloma. Blood. 1980;55:364–72.
- Kyle RA. Prognostic factors in multiple myeloma. Stem Cells. 1995;13 Suppl. 2:56–63.
- Bataille R, Boccadoro M, Klein B, Durie B, Pileri A. C-Reactive protein and beta-2 microglobulin produce a simple powerful myeloma staging system. Blood 1992;80(3):733–7.
- 14. Pelliniemi TT, Irjala K, Mattila K, PalkkiK, Rajamaki A, Tienhaara A, et al. Immunoreactive interleukin-6 and acute phase proteins as prognostic factors in multiple myeloma. Finnish Leukaemia Group. Blood. 1995;85(3):765–71.
- Durie BGM, Salmon SE. A clinical staging system for multiple myeloma. Cancer. 1975;36:842–854.
- Greipp PR, Miguel JS, Durie BGM, Crawley JJ, Barlogie B, Blade J, et al. International staging system for multiple myeloma. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(15): 3412–3420.
- Cassuto JP, Krebs BJ, Vit G. Beta-2 microglobulin a tumour marker of lymphoproliferative disorders. Lancet. 1978;2:108–109.
- Bataille R, Durrie BGM, Grenier J. Serum beta 2 microglobulin and similar markers in multiple myeloma : a reliable marker for staging. Br J Haematol. 1093;55: 439–44.
- Norfolk D,Child JA, Cooper EH, Kerruish S,Ward AM. Serum beta-2 microglobulin in myelomatosis. Potential value in stratification and monitoring. Br J Cancer. 1980;42(4):510–515.
- Attal M, Haroussaue JL, Stoppa A M, Sotto JJ, Fuzibet JG, Rosal JF, et al. A prospective randomized trial of autologous bone marrow transplantation for multiple myeloma. Intergroupe Francais du Myeloma. N Engl J Med. 1996;335:91–97.
- 21. Attal M, Harousseau JL, Facon T, Guilhot F, Doyen C, Fuzibet J-O, et al. Intergroupe Francophone du Myelome. Single versus double autologous stem-cell transplantation for multiple myeloma. N Engl J Med. 2004; 350:1655–1664.
- 22. Hoarousseau J-L. Multiple myeloma in the elderly: When to treat. Whe to go to transplant. 2010. http:// www.cancernetwork.com/multiple-myeloma/multi ple-myeoma-elderly –when -treat.
- Osborn M, Horvath N, To LB. New drugs for multiple myeloma. Aust Prescriber. 2009;32:95–98.
- 24. Joshua DE. Multiple myeloma: the present and the future. AJA. 2005;183:34418.

- 25. Attal M, Harousseau JL, Leyvraz S, Doyen C, Hulin C, Benbonbker L, et al. Maintenance treatment with thalidomide and pamidronate after autologous transplantation for myeloma: second analysis of a prospective randomized study of the Intergroupe Francophone du Myeloma. Haematologica. 2005;90 Suppl 1:17.
- Roodman GD. Mechanisms of bone metastasis. N Engl J Med. 2004:350:1655–1664.
- 27. Berenson JR, Rosen LS, Howell A, Porter L, Coleman RE, Morley N, et al. Zoledronic acid reduces skeletal –related events in patients with osteolytic metastases. Cancer. 2001;91:1191–1200.

# Lymphoproliferative Disorders

### Check for updates

29

#### Contents

Chronic Lymphatic Leukaemia	260
Introduction	260
Clinical Manifestations	260
Diagnosis	260
Prognosis	260
Treatment	260
Non-Hodgkin's Lymphoma	261
Symptomatology	261
Management	261
Hodgkin's Lymphoma (HL)	261
Symptomatology	262
Diagnosis and Differential Diagnosis	262
Management	262
Impact of Haematological Malignancies	263
References	264

#### Abstract

This review discusses the lymphoproliferative disorders, their prevalence and clinical management. Chronic lymphocytic leukaemia (CLL) is derived from mature B lymphocytes and is characterised by a progressive accumulation of lymphocytes in the blood, bone marrow and lymphatic tissues. CLL is a disease of the elderly. Antileukaemic therapy is frequently unnecessary in uncomplicated early disease. Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma includes a diverse group of haematological causes which embraces any lymphoma other than Hodgkin's lymphoma and by the absence of Reed-Sternberg cells. Hodgkin's lymphoma (HL) is a malignant tumour of the lymphatic tissues and weakens the immune system.

#### Keywords

Lymphoproliferative disorders · Chronic lymphocytic leukaemia · Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma · Hodgkin's lymphoma · Reed-Sternberg cells

#### Chronic Lymphatic Leukaemia

#### Introduction

Chronic lymphocytic leukaemia (CLL) is derived from mature B lymphocytes [1] and is characterised by a progressive accumulation of lymphocytes in the blood, bone marrow and lymphatic tissues. CLL is a disease of the elderly which increases with advancing age [2] and is twice as common in men. It is the most common form of leukaemia in adults in the Western countries [3]. Ninety-five percent of the CLL in the United States is of B-cell type, and the T-cell type prevails in occidental countries [3, 4]. The overall incidence rate in the United States is 2.3 per 100,000 [5, 6].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

The presenting symptoms and signs of CLL are extremely variable. In about 40-60% of the patients, the lymphocytosis is an incidental finding [7], and even when progressive, some patients may remain asymptomatic for years. The symptomatic patients have non-specific complaints of fatigue, weight loss, dyspnoea on exertion, enlarged lymph nodes and abdominal features. On physical examination, there is generalised lymph adenopathy (small, discrete, non-tender nodes), and there is minimal to moderate enlargement of the liver and spleen. As the disease progresses signs of anaemia, thrombocytopenia or pancytopenia may occur with clinical haemorrhage or infection, the latter being a frequent cause of death [8]. Infections are usually pyogenic due to the immunodeficiency (depressed immunoglobulin levels). Patients may also develop immune-mediated cytopenias such as Coombs positive haemolytic anaemia and immune thrombocytopenia [9–11].

#### Diagnosis

The minimal requirement is a sustained absolute lymphocyte count of >5,000 ul [12], and lymphocyte counts in the blood are usually equal to or

higher than 10,000 ul [13], and they consist of well-differentiated lymphocytes. The bone marrow aspiration should show more than 30% of all nucleated cells to be lymphoid [7] but may not be needed for diagnosis. The diagnosis in most cases could be confirmed by lymphocyte surface marker studies on a specimen of peripheral blood showing monoclonality. The differential diagnosis includes hairy cell leukaemia, non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, Waldenstrom's macroglobulinaemia and viral infections. Reactive lymphocytosis due to viral infections can be differentiated by the clinical picture, the presence of atypical lymphocytes on the blood smear and the absence of lymphocyte monoclonality. Waldenstrom's macroglobulinaemia is characterised by the presence of elevated monoclonal immunoglobulin M. The cells of the hairy cell leukaemia (cytoplasmic projections) and that of Sezary syndrome (cerebriform nuclei) are distinctive.

#### Prognosis

The overall 5-year survival is approximately 60% but depends on the stage of the disease [3]. Clinical staging is useful for prognosis and treatment. The Rai staging is based on the haematological changes [14] (Table 1). Stages III and IV are more likely to die in 1–2 years [15]. Most patients with CLL die of infections usually bacterial sometimes fungal or mycobacterial. CLL patients are also more prone to second malignancies.

#### Treatment

Antileukaemic therapy is frequently unnecessary in uncomplicated early disease [3]. Stages 0–II

 Table 1
 Staging [14] in chronic lymphatic leukaemia

Stage	
0	Absolute lymphocytes >10,000u/L
	+30% lymphocytes in marrow
Ι	0+ lymph nodes
Π	I + enlarged spleen and/or liver
Π	II + anaemia
IV	III + thrombocytopenia (platelets<100,000u/L)

may stay alive without treatment for 5–20 years. For stages III-IV, initial therapy is usually with an alkylating agent such as chlorambucil, and it remains extensively used in the elderly [15]. Fludarabine is now considered a therapeutic option for initial treatment [7]. The current FCR (fludarabine, cyclophosphamide and the anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody rituximab) has been shown to result in significant increase in complete remissions [16]. Obinutuzumab is a humanised monoclonal antibody, plus chlorambucil has been shown to prolong progression-free survival by 15 months compared to chlorambucil alone [17]. In relapsed CLL, both allogenic and autologous transplants have been used in its management [18]. Supportive care-blood and platelet transfusions, antibiotics, antiviral drugs, gamma-globulin infusions, corticosteroids (Coombs positive haemolytic anaemia, immune thrombocytopenia) and radiotherapy to areas of lymphadenopathy.

#### Non-Hodgkin's Lymphoma

Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma includes a diverse group of haematological causes which embraces any lymphoma other than Hodgkin's lymphoma and by the absence of Reed-Sternberg cells. The incidence of non-Hodgkin's lymphoma is increasing by an average of 6.8% per annum [19], and it increases with age.

#### Symptomatology

The follicular lymphoma occurs in their 60s and in equal frequency in both sexes. The adenopathy is often generalised, and persistent lymphadenopathy may be the first presentation. Systemic symptoms may be seen in some, and symptoms of anaemia are seen in about 50-70% at the time of diagnosis. Involvement of the spleen, liver and gastrointestinal tract may occur in about 20-30% of the cases. The unfavourable types of lymphoma may involve the central nervous system.

#### Management

Lymph node biopsy is done for determination of cellular morphology and immunophenotyping. This is followed by a careful history, physical examination, blood tests, CT and PET for assessment of disease dissemination. The follicular lymphoma is responsive to treatment but is difficult to cure; patients have a median survival of 7-10 years [20]. Treatment outcome has improved with the addition of rituximab to chemotherapy. Two trials have established that rituximab in combination with CHOP chemotherapy is a standard first-line treatment for previously untreated diffuse large B-cell lymphoma at least in the elderly [21]. In the large-cell lymphoma, the event-free survival at 3 years in those less than 65 years is now 80% [22] and 60% in the elderly [23].

#### Hodgkin's Lymphoma (HL)

HL is a malignant tumour of the lymphatic tissues weakens the immune system. The and age-adjusted incidence rate is 2.7 per 100,000 for men and women per year [24]. The incidence rate for all races is 3.2 and 2.5 per 100,000 for men and women, respectively. The incidence rates are higher in Whites than in Blacks and in Asians [24]. It has a bimodal distribution in people aged 15-25 and a smaller peak after 60 years. More than 70% of HL cases in Asia and South America and 20-40% in the Western world are EBV positive [25]. Other risk factors are genetic susceptibility and environmental factors are occupation, such as woodworkers, and infections such as HIV.

HL is a B-cell lymphoma which is characterised by only about 1% of malignant pathognomonic Hodgkin and Reed-Sternberg (HRS) cells [26]. The Revised European American system classifies HL (REAL) into two main types: classical and nodular lymphocyte predominant [27, 28]. HL has also been classified into classical variant and a nodular lymphocytepredominant variant characterised by the presence of Hodgkin and Reed-Sternberg cells or lymphocytic and histiocytic cells, respectively, according to the World Health Organization [29]. The HRS cells attract a supportive microenvironment of immune and stromal cells and suppress local immune reaction thereby promoting its own survival [30]. There is considerable evidence that the Hodgkin and RS cells are tumour cells in classical Hodgkin's lymphoma [30] and are clonal B cells that lost their B-cell phenotype [30]. Immunophenotypical studies have demonstrated lymphoid activation markers including CD15, CD25 and CD30, amongst others [31].

Past infection with Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) is thought to contribute to some cases and has been detected in 40% of cases of classical HL [32], and it is clonal and suggests that the virus may play an important role in the pathogenesis of some types of HL [27, 32].

#### Symptomatology

Most patients present with cervical and mediastinal adenopathy and may be asymptomatic initially. Symptoms associated with HL include fever, night sweats, weight loss and intense pruritis. Occasionally the fever is periodic (Pel-Ebstein), high fever alternating with periods lasting days to weeks of no fever. Pain may occur in the involved sites with alcohol, but the mechanism is unclear. Pressure on the surrounding structures by enlarged lymph nodes can give rise to various symptoms. Compression of the recurrent laryngeal nerves and the sympathetic gives rise to hoarseness and Horner's syndrome. Pressure of nerve roots cause neuralgic pain, and cough and wheeze can result from tracheobronchial compression. With splenic involvement, splenomegaly results although it is rarely massively enlarged.

#### **Diagnosis and Differential Diagnosis**

HL can be definitely diagnosed by lymph node biopsy. HL can mimic other causes of

lymphadenopathy such as NHL, leukaemia and infectious mononucleosis amongst others.

#### Management

- 1. Tissue biopsy (excision/core biopsy)
- Staging: history and examination Blood tests – liver, renal, etc. CT scan for assessment of lymphadenopathy Marrow aspirate and trephine
- Ann Arbor staging of Hodgkin's sans non--Hodgkin's lymphoma
  - Stage I: involvement of the single lymph node region only
  - Stage II: involvement of two or more regions on the same side of the diaphragm
  - Stage III: involvement of lymph nodes and the spleen on both sides of the diaphragm
    - i. Above renal vessels spleen, splenic, hilar, coeliac and portal nodes
    - ii. In the lower abdomen- para-aortic, pelvic or inguinal nodes
  - Stage IV: extranodal involvement (bone marrow, lung, liver, etc.)
  - Early-stage disease, stage I or II; advanced stage, stage III or IV

The early and advanced stages can be further subdivided into favourable and unfavourable. In the case of early-stage unfavourable-unfavourable, features include symptoms (fever, night sweats or weight loss greater than 10% of the body weight in the previous 6 months) or bulky disease individual sites greater than 10 cm in diameter [20]. In the case of advanced-stage, unfavourable features include age>45 years, Stage IV, Hb <105 g/L, WBC >15 × 109, lymphocyte count 0.6 × 109 or 8% of the total WBC and serum albumin <40 g/L [20].

Treatment: cycles of chemotherapy with involved field radiotherapy. Treatment outcome has improved with the addition of rituximab to chemotherapy. Two trials have established that rituximab in combination with CHOP chemotherapy is a standard first-line treatment for previously untreated diffuse large B-cell lymphoma at least in the elderly [33].

#### Impact of Haematological Malignancies

The MPN Landmark Survey in the United States demonstrated a remarkable burden of disease across all three MPNs which was not restricted to symptoms but included QoL, productivity and activities of daily living [34]. In about 80% of the patients with multiple myeloma, there are destructive bone lesions giving rise to pain, fractures, mobility problems and neurological deficits and causing disability and morbidity resulting in increases in cost of management [35]. A review of the international literature on the impact of haematological cancers on the quality of life by Allart-Vorelli et al. [36] showed that haematological cancers negatively affected overall QoL in 12 of the 21 studies reviewed, followed by deterioration of physical dimension in 8, psychological QoL component in 11 and social component in 8, and fatigue was the most prevalent physical symptom [36]. In the elderly drug interactions occur due to the presence of comorbidities, and multiple medications and toxicity may increase morbidity and mortality [37]. An important complication of haematological malignancies is bacterial infections, and increasing age is associated with increased mortality [38] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Lymphoproliferative Disorders

Chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. In about 40–60% 5% of the patients, the lymphocytosis is an incidental finding [7].

Patients may also develop immunemediated cytopenias such as Coombs positive haemolytic anaemia and immune thrombocytopenia [9–11].

# Box 1 Key Points: Lymphoproliferative Disorders (continued)

Antileukaemic therapy is frequently unnecessary in uncomplicated early disease. Stages 0–II may stay alive without treatment for 5–20 years. For Stages III–IV, initial therapy is usually with an alkylating agent such as chlorambucil. Fludarabine is now considered a therapeutic option for initial treatment.

The overall 5-year survival is approximately 60% but depends on the stage of the disease [3].

Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma

The commonest subtypes are the B-cell follicular lymphoma and the diffuse large B-cell lymphoma (DLBCL).

Hodgkin's lymphoma

HL is a B-cell lymphoma. The revised European American system classifies HL (REAL) into two main types: classical and nodular lymphocyte predominant. The classical type includes four subtypes: nodular sclerosing, mixed medullary, lymphocyte depletion and lymphocyte rich lymphoma.

Treatment: cycles of chemotherapy with involved field radiotherapy.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. In chronic lymphatic leukaemia (CLL), the following are true, except:
  - A. In 25% of patients, lymphocytosis is an incidental finding.
  - B. Splenomegaly is always present.
  - C. Coombs positive haemolytic anaemia can occur.
  - D. Thrombocytosis is present.
- 2. In the management of chronic lymphatic leukaemia, the following are true, except:
  - A. Oral chlorambucil is extensively used in the elderly.
  - B. Patients over the age of 75 years are considered unsuitable for standard therapy.

- C. In the elderly with CLL, the presence of comorbidities as well as potential toxicity to therapy needs to be considered.
- D. Advanced age and comorbidities are not contraindications for standard therapy.
- 3. The following are true of Hodgkin's lymphoma, except:
  - A. Proportion of EBV-associated cases varies by geographic locale.
  - B. Commonly occurs in the 15–35 year age group.
  - C. Reed-Sternberg cells are diagnostic feature.
  - D. Stage II disease is found on both sides of the diaphragm.
- The following are true of non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, except:
  - A. Majority are T cell rather than B cell in origin.
  - B. It is eight times more common than Hodgkin's lymphoma.
  - C. Generalised lymphadenopathy may be the first presentation.
  - D. The follicular lymphoma is responsive to treatment but is difficult to cure.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = A; 2 = B; 3 = D; 4 = A

#### References

- Klein U, Dalla-Favera R. New insights into the pathogenesis of chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. Semin Cancer Biol. 2010 20(6):377–83.
- Catovsky D, Fooks J, Richards S. Prognostic factors in chronic lymphatic leukaemia: the importance of age, sex and response to treatment in survival: a report from MRC CLL. Brit J Haemat. 1989;72(2) 141–149.
- Rozman C, Montserrat E. Current concepts: Chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. NEJM. 1995;333:1052–1057.
- Linet MS. Blattner WA. The epidemiology of chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. In Pollack A, Catovsky D eds Chronic Lymphocytic Leukaemia Switzerland: Hardwood Academic Publishers 1988: 11.
- Landis SH, Murray T, Bolden S, Wingo PA. Cancer statistics CA Cancer J Clin. 1998;48:6–29.
- Linet MS, Cartwright RA. Chronic Lymphocytic leukaemia: epidemiology and etiologic findings. Nouv Rev Fr Haematol. 1988;30:353–357.

- 7. Kalil N, Cheson BD. Chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. The Oncologist. 1999;4 (5):S352–369.
- Anaissie EJ, Kotoyiannis DP, O'Brien S, Kantarjian H, Robertson L, Lerner S, et al. Infections in patients with chronic lymphatic leukaemia treated with fludarabine. Ann Int Med. 1998;129(7):559–566.
- Mauro FR, Foa R, Cerretti R, Giannarelli D, Coluzzi S, Mandelli F, et al. Autoimmune haemolytic anaemia in chronic lymphocytic leukaemia: clinical, therapeutic and prognostic features. Blood. 2000;95(9):2786–2792.
- Engelfriet CP, Overbeeke MAM, B Von den Borne AE. Autoimmune haemolytic anaemia. Semin Hematol. 1992;29:3–12.
- Tabhara IA. Hemolytic anaemias: diagnosis and management. Med Clin North Am. 1992;76:649–668.
- Cheson BD, Bennett IM, Kay N, Keating MJ, O'Brien S, Rai KR. National Cancer Institute-Sponsored Working Group guidelines for chronic lymphocytic leukaemia: revised guidelines for diagnosis and treatment. Blood. 1996;12:4990–4997.
- Chronic lymphocytic leukaemia: recommendation for diagnosis, staging, and response criteria. International Workshop on Chronic Lymphocytic Leukaemia. Ann Int Med. 1989;110(3):236–238.
- Rai KR, Sawitsky A, Cronkite EP, Chanana AD, Levy RN, Pastremack SS. Clinical staging of chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. Blood. 1975;46:219.
- Gibson J, Iland HJ, Larsen SR, Brown CMS, Joshua DE. Leukaemias into the 21st century-part 2: the chronic leukaemia. Int Med J. 2013; 43: 484–494.
- 16. Hallek M, Fischer K, Fingerle-Rowson G, Fink AM, Busch R, Mayer T, et al. Addition of rituximab to fludarabine and cyclophosphamide in patients with chronic lymphatic leukaemia: a randomised, open label, phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2010;276:1164–74.
- Goede V, Fischer K, Busch R, Engelke A, Eichhorst B, Wendtner CM, et al. Obinutuzumab plus chlorambucil in patients with CLL and coexisting conditions. NEJM. 2014;370:1101–10.
- Moreno C, Villamor N, Colomer D, Esteve J, Martino R, Nomdedeu J, et al. Allogenic stem-cell transplants may overcome the adverse prognosis of unmutated VH gene in patients with chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(15): 3433–8.
- Rolland-Portal I, Tazi MA, Milan C, Couillaut C, Carli PM. Non-Hodgkins lymphoma: time trends for incidence and survival in Cote- D'O r France. Int J Epidemiol. 1997;26(5): 945–952.
- Young GAR, Iland HJ. Clinical perspectives in lymphoma. Int Med J. 2007;37:478–484.
- Plosker GL, Figgitt DP. Rituximab: a review of its use in non-Hodgkin's lymphoma and chronic lymphocytic leukaemia. Drugs. 2003;63(3): 803–43.
- 22. Pfreundschuh M, Trumper L, Osterburg A, Pettengell R, Tmery M, Imrie K, et al. CHOP like chemotherapy plus rituximab versus CHOP-like chemotherapy alone in younger patients with good

prognosis diffuse large B-cell lymphoma: a randomized controlled trial by Mabthera International Trial (MinT) Group. Lancet Oncol. 2006;7:379–391.

- 23. Feugier P, Van Hoof A, Sebban C, Solal-Celigny P, Bonabdallah R, Ferme C, et al. Long-term results of the R-CHOP study in the treatment of elderly patients with diffuse large B-cell lymphoma: a study by the Groups d'etude des Lymphomes d'Adulte. J Clin Oncol. 2005; 23:4117–26.
- SEER. Stat Fact Sheet: Hodgkins lymphoma. National Cancer Institute. http://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/htm/ hodg.html. accessed 16 February 2015.
- Poppema S. Immunobiology and pathophysiology of Hodgkin's lymphoma. ASH Education Book. 2005;1:231–238. http://asheducationbook.hematology library.org/content/2005/1/231. full accessed on 23/05/2012.
- Schwarzer R, Jundt F. Notch and NF-kB signalling pathways in the biology of classical Hodgkin lymphoma. Curr Mol Med 2011;11(3):26–45.
- Harris NL. Hodgkin's disease: classification and differential diagnosis. Mod Pathol 1999;12(2): 159–7.
- Foss HD, Msarafioti T, Stein H. Hodgkin lymphoma. Classification and pathogenesis. Pathologe. 2000;21(2): 113–23.
- Re D, Kuppers R, Diehl V. Molecular pathogenesis of Hodgkin's lymphoma. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23(26): 6379–86.
- Farrell K, Jarrett RF. The molecular pathogenesis of Hodgkin lymphoma. Histopathology. 2011;58(1):15025.

- Gruss HJ, Kadin ME. Pathophysiology of Hodgkin's disease: functional and molecular aspects. Baillieres Clin Haematol. 1996;9(3): 417–46.
- Brauninger A, Schmitz R, Bechtel D, Renne C, Hansmann ML, Kuppers R. Molecular biology of Hodgkin and Reed/Sternberg cells in Hodgkin's lymphoma. In J Cancer. 2006;118(8):1853–61.
- Hardell L, Axelson O. Environmental and occupational aspects on the etiology of non-Hodgkin's lymphoma. Oncol Res. 1998;10(1):1–5.
- 34. Mesa R, Miller CB, Thyme M, Mangan J, Goldberg S, Fazal S, et al. Myeloproliferative neoplasms (MPNs) have a significant impact on patients' overall health and productivity, the MPN Landmark Survey. BMC Cancer. 2026;16:67. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12885-016-2208-2.
- Hameed A, Brady JJ, Dowling P, Clynes M, O'Gorman P. Bone disease in multiple myeloma: Pathophysiology and management. Cancer Growth and Metastasis. 2014;7:33–42.
- 36. Allart-Vorelli P, Porro B, Baguet F, Michel A, Cosson-Glie F. Haematological cancer and quality of life: a systematc literature review. Blood Cancer J. 2015; 5,e305; https://doi.org/10.1038/bcj.2015.29.
- Hassan M, Abedi-Vahegerd M. Haematological malignancies in elderly patients. Haematologica. 2014; 99:1124–1127.
- Nargaard M, Larsson H, Pedersen G, Schenheyder HC, Rothman KJ, Serensen HY. Short-term mortality of bacteraemia in elderly patients with haematological malignancies. Br J Haematol. 2006;132:(9):25–31.

### Part VI

## Renal and Lower Urinary Tract Disorders in the Elderly

Structural and functional changes occur with aging which predispose the elderly to a number of renal diseases. Part VI reviews some of the more common kidney diseases, diseases related to the prostate and sexuality in the elderly. The true incidence of glomerular disease in the elderly may be underestimated as a result of fewer biopsies in those above 65 years, especially in those above the age of 75 years. The histopathological change in the elderly include extracapillary proliferation, membranoproliferation, membranous nephropathy, focal-segmental glomerulosclerosis, mesangial glomerulonephritis, minimal change disease, and diabetic glomerulosclerosis. Atherosclerosis causes about 70-90% of renovascular disease (RVD). Several studies have indicated that age is a risk factor for RVD and cause for end-stage renal disease (ERSD). RVDs that cause ESRD are inflammatory vasculitis, nephrosclerosis, RVD atheromatous, and embolic disease. The elderly are susceptible to acute kidney injury (AKI) due to a number of factors such as structural and functional changes due to aging, functional impairment of kidneys secondary to diseases such as hypertension, heart failure and arteriosclerosis, increased susceptibility to nephrotoxins, dehydration and alterations in drug metabolism, and clearance associated with aging. The etiology of AKI is often multifactorial and mortality is higher in the elderly. Chronic kidney (CKD) disease is a significant problem in the elderly and is associated with a high risk of renal failure and death. It is a progressive disease. Hypertension, intraglomerular pressure, proteinuria, and renal damage are interrelated in the background of CKD progression. Benign prostate hypertrophy (BPH) is a common part of aging, and by the age of 80 years about 90% of the men will have histological evidence of BPH. Carcinoma of the prostate is the commonest known cancer affecting 30% of men at the age of 50 and 90% at the age of 90 years. There is a worldwide increase in erectile dysfunction (ED), and the prevalence increases with age.

# Glomerular Disease in the Elderly

#### Contents

Introduction	269
Clinical Manifestations Nephritic Syndrome Nephrotic Syndrome	270 270 270
Impact	271
References	271

#### Abstract

This is a brief review of glomerular disease in the elderly. The incidence of glomerula disease (GD) in the elderly is relatively higher than in young adults. This has been attributed to the increase in malignancies and in the use of a variety of drugs. The histopathological change in the elderly includes extracapillary proliferation, membranoproliferation, membranous nephropathy, focalsegmental glomerulosclerosis, mesangial glomerulonephritis, minimal change disease and diabetic glomerulosclerosis. In the elderly, postinfectious GN may account for a higher proportion in the elderly.

#### Keywords

Glomerular disease · Postinfectious glomerulonephritis · Amyloidosis · Multiple myeloma

#### Introduction

The true incidence of glomerular disease in the elderly may be underestimated due to fewer biopsies in those above 65 years, especially in those above the age of 75 years [1]. The incidence of glomerular disease (GD) in the elderly is relatively higher than in young adults [2]. This has been attributed to the increase in malignancies and in the use of a variety of drugs. It is likely that any apparent difference reflects the type of clinical practice rather than any inherent difference in the aged kidney [3]. In a retrospective study of glomerular disease in the elderly, the histopathological changes included extracapillary proliferation, membranoproliferation, membranous nephropathy, focal-segmental glomerulosclerosis, mesangiangial gomerulonepharitis, minimal change disease and diabetic glomerulosclerosis [4]. In elderly patients glomerular disease may be primary or secondary to system disease in the ratio 7.3 [5].

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 30

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

#### **Nephritic Syndrome**

Nephritic syndrome can result from primary renal disease due to post-streptococcal GN, lupus nephritis, antiglomerular basement membranous disease, IgA nephritis, anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic antibody (ANCA) small vessel disease [6], membrane proliferative glomerular nephritis and mesangial proliferative GN. In patients with asymptomatic urinary abnormalities, IgA nephropathy is the most frequent glomerulonephritis at any age [7]. Nephritic syndrome is characterized by hypertension, red blood cell casts, mild proteinuria (1-2 g/24 h), oedema of acute onset and renal functional impairment. Pauci-immune crescentic glomerulonephritis is the most common type of glomerular nephritis (GN) in the elderly [8, 9]. It can present as a vasculitis and about 80% of the patients have a positive serum ANCA, and the two common lesions are Wegener's granulomatosis (mostly C-ANCA) and microscopic polyarteritis nodosa (mostly P-ANCA) [10]. Renal biopsy is strongly recommended for its diagnosis in the elderly. Without treatment it has an unfavourable outcome [9].

In India, endocapillary proliferative GN of the postinfectious aetiology accounted for 82% of the acute GN elderly patients and nearly 40% of them required dialysis [5]. In the elderly, poststreptococcal glomerulonephritis is uncommon, and a recent review of post-streptococcal GN patients, mean age 64 years, stated that 38% of patients had an underlying disorder associated with immunocompromise [11]. Postinfectious glomerulonephritis may be associated with organisms other that streptococcus, and given the greater frequency of other infections in the elderly, postinfectious GN may account for a higher proportion in the elderly [12]. In the elderly, acute postinfectious glomerulonephritis is often associated with renal failure [13], and crescentic glomerulonephritis has an unpromising prognosis [13].

#### Nephrotic Syndrome

Nephrotic syndrome is a complex clinical picture characterized by massive proteinuria (>3.0 g/24 h), hypoalbuminaemia, hyperlipidaemia and generalized oedema [14]. Nephrotic syndrome can result from primary or secondary renal disease. The most frequent is membranous nephropathy (28–35%) [7, 14, 15]. Minimal change disease is seen in about 11-16% of patients [14, 15]. Nephrotic syndrome may be associated with other systemic diseases such as primary amyloidosis [15], multiple myeloma, diabetes and systemic lupus erythematosus, among others. In a study of 85 patients with primary renal disease, 61 patients presented with idiopathic nephrotic syndrome. Compared with the young, in the elderly, membranous nephropathy, crescentic GN, membranoproliferative GN, amyloidosis, light chain disease and thrombotic thrombocytopenic purpura were more prevalent, but IgA nephropathy and lupus nephritis were less common [16].

Minimal change disease (MCD) and membranephropathy (membranous glomerular nous nephritis) are the two common causes of this syndrome in the elderly [15]. MCD could account for 15-20% of patients with nephrotic syndrome [14, 15, 17, 18]. Minimal change disease is relatively a benign disease, and in the elderly, however, it is often accompanied by acute renal failure. It is often associated with lymphoproliferative disorders. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs are emerging as an important cause of minimal change disease in the elderly [8]. It responds to corticosteroids and/or cyclophosphamide, but if untreated and in those who do not respond, the disease may progress to end-stage renal disease [13].

Membranous nephropathy is often associated with cancer of the lung, colon and possibly lymphomas, and available data is suggestive that an extensive search for a tumour is unnecessary [8]. After the age of 60 years, amyloidosis and multiple myeloma make up 15–20% of nephrotic syndrome in the elderly [12]. Focal glomerulosclerosis may follow an aggressive clinical course in the elderly [13]. Prognosis depends on the cause. An older adult presenting with renal insufficiency, hypercalcaemia and an elevated total protein level must be evaluated for multiple myeloma [8]. IgA nephropathy, primary amyloidosis or related light chain deposition disease may account for one-fifth of the patients over the age of 60. The outcome of membranous nephropathy in the elderly is similar to that in younger patients [13].

#### Impact

With age renal function declines even in the absence of renal disease; furthermore, in the elderly, comorbid conditions confound renal function [19]. Pauci-immune, ANCA-positive and crescentic GN are the most common types of glomerular disease in the elderly [8, 9]. Glomerular disease if left untreated in the elderly rapidly leads to end-stage kidney disease [12]. The same primary glomerular disease diagnosed on pathologic evidence may behave differently in patients, from benign to severe [20]. The clinical characteristics of the different subtypes may be different [13], and their response to treatment varies. Pauciimmune, ANCA-positive and crescentic GN if untreated have a poor prognosis [8, 9, 13]. The prognosis in acute postinfectious GN is poor, and it is often associated with renal failure in older patients [13] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Glomerular Disease

- Glomerular disease can present in a variety of ways, nephritic syndrome and nephrotic syndrome, may also present as hypertension, asymptomatic urine changes and chronic kidney disease.
- Pauci-immune, ANCA-positive and crescentic GN are the most common types of GN in the elderly [8, 9], and the outcome is poor if untreated [8, 9].
- In the elderly, post-streptococcal glomerulonephritis is uncommon [11].

# Box 1 Key Points: Glomerular Disease (continued)

- Postinfectious glomerulonephritis may be associated with organisms other than streptococcus and is given the greater frequency of other infections in the elderly [12].
- Postinfectious GN may account for a higher proportion in the elderly [12].
- After the age of 60 years, amyloidosis and multiple myeloma make up 15–20% of nephrotic syndrome in the elderly [12].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following glomerular diseases commonly occur in the elderly, except:
  - A. Pauci-immune, MPO-ANCA-positive and crescentic glomerular nephritis.
  - B. Post-streptococcal glomerulonephritis.
  - C. Ten to 20% of older individuals have lupus nephritis.
  - D. Ten to 20% of individuals with nephrotic syndrome have minimal change disease (MCD).

#### MCQ Answers

1 = B

#### References

- Abrass CK. Renal biopsy in the elderly Am J Kidney Dis. 2000;35:544–546.
- Sabins SG, Antonoiych TT. A study of 500 cases of kidney diseases in the elderly. Geriatr Nephrol Urol. 1993;3: (1)15–22.
- 3. Davison AM. Renal disease in the elderly. Nephron. 1998;50:6–16.
- Sanchez-Fructuoso A, Macia M, Blanco J, Barrientos A. Glomerular disease in the elderly: incidence and clinicopathologic findings: a 20 year retrospective study. Geriatr Nephrol Urol. 1993;3(2): 65–70.
- Prakesh J, Singh AK, Saxena RK. Glomerular diseases in the elderly in India. Int J Urol Nephrol. 2000; 353:283–288.

- Qian Qi, Nasr SH. Diagnosis and treatment of glomerular diseases in the elderly. Advances in Chronic Kidney Diseases (ACKD). 2014;21(2):228–246.
- Rivera F, Lopez-Gomez JM, Perez-Garcia R. Clinicopathologic correlations of renal pathology in Spain. Kid Int. 2004, 66:898–904.
- 8. Ali H. Renal disease in the elderly. Postgrad Med. 1996;100:44–51.
- Moorthy AV, Zimmerman SW. Renal disease in the elderly: clinicopathological analysis of renal disease in 115 elderly patients. Clin Nephrol. 1980;14(5):223–9.
- Falk RJ, Hogan S, Carey TS, Jenntte JC. Clinical course of anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic auto-antibodies associated with glomerulonephritis and systemic vasculitis. Ann Intern Med. 1998;113(9):656–63.10.
- Nasr SH, Markowitz GS, Stokes MB, Said SM, Valeri AM, D'Agati VD, et al. Acute postinfectious glomerulonephritis in the modern era: experience with 86 adults and review of the literature. Medicine. 2008;87:21–32.
- Abrass CK. Chapter 10. Glomerular disease in the elderly. Geriatr Nephrology Curriculum, American Society of Nephrology. 2009.
- Ponticelli C, Passerini P, Cresseri D. Primary glomerular diseases in the elderly. Geriatr Nephrol Urol. 1996;6(2):105–112.

- Johnston PA, Brown JS, Davison AM. The nephrotic syndrome in the elderly: 8ynchr-pathological correlations in 317 patients. Geriatr Nephrol. 1992;2(2): 85–99.
- Cameron JS. Nephrotic syndrome in the elderly. Semin Nephrol. 1996;16(4):319–29.
- Shin JH, Pyo HJ, Kwon Y, Chang MK, Kim HK, Win NH, et al. Renal biopsy in elderly patients: Clinicopathological correlation in 117 Korean patients. Clin Nephrol. 2001;56(1):19–26.
- Uezono S, Hara S, Sato Y, Komatsu H, Ikeda N, Shimao Y, et al. Renal biopsy in elderly patients: a clinicopathological analysis. Renal Failure. 2006; 28:549–555.
- Nair R, Bell JM, Walker PD. Renal biopsy inpatients aged 80 years and older. Am J Kidney Dis. 2004;44:618–626.
- Fliser D, Franek E, Joest M, Block S, Mutschler E, Ritz E. renal function in the elderly: impact of hypertension and cardiac function. Kidney Iternstional. https://doi. org/10.1038/ki.1997.163.
- Stephany B. Primary glomerular diseases. Cleveland clinic. http://www.clevelandclinicmeded.com/medical pibs/diseasemanagement/nephrology/primary-glomeru lar-diseases/ accessed 16 January 2017.



## Renovascular Disease in the Elderly

#### Contents

Introduction	273
Clinical Presentation	274
Diagnosis	274
Treatment	275 275 275
Impact	275
References	276

#### Abstract

Renovascular diseases (RVDs) that cause end-stage renal disease (ESRD) are inflammatory vasculitis, nephrosclerosis, RVD atheromatous and embolic disease. Renal artery stenosis is the cause of renovascular hypertension in at least 90%. Atherosclerosis involves 80% of the ostium and the proximal one-third of the renal artery. Renovascular hypertension and ischaemic nephropathy are most commonly seen in patients with atherosclerotic renal artery stenosis. Surgical procedures include PTRA and PTRAS (percutaneous renal artery angioplasty and stenting). This review summarises and provides an update in the management of renovascular disease.

#### Keywords

Renovascular disease · Renovascular hypertension · Ischaemic nephropathy · Atherosclerotic renal artery stenosis

#### Introduction

Renovascular disease (RVD) is a progressive condition that causes narrowing or blockage of the renal arteries or veins resulting in reduced renal perfusion [1]. RVD and nephrosclerosis are the most prevalent. RVDs that cause end-stage renal disease (ESRD) are inflammatory vasculitis, nephrosclerosis, RVD atheromatous and embolic disease. Renal artery stenosis is the cause of renovascular hypertension in at least 90%. Atherosclerosis causes about 70–90% of RVD. Atherosclerosis involves 80% of the ostium [2] and the proximal one-third of the renal artery. Renovascular hypertension and ischaemic nephropathy are most commonly seen in patients with atherosclerotic renal artery stenosis [3]. It is commonly associated with other microvascular diseases including nephrosclerosis and diabetic nephropathy [4, 5]. High-grade ARVDs are associated with extra renal vascular disease such as carotid and lowerextremity arterial disease [4, 6]. One-third of the patients with heart failure exhibit ARVD [7].

#### **Clinical Presentation**

Patients with ARVD have a varied presentation. Many patients with renal artery stenosis are asymptomatic. Severe hypertension, hypertension which is often refractory and not responding to three or more blood pressure medications, hypertension of sudden onset in an elderly after the age of 55 years, progressive renal dysfunction and rise in the serum creatinine with ACE inhibitors, unexplained renal unilateral atrophy and atherosclerotic disease elsewhere may be indicative of atherosclerotic renovascular disease. Recurring pulmonary oedema or sudden unexplained pulmonary oedema is a complication of bilateral renal artery stenosis [8, 9]. Other clinical signs associated with RVD are abdominal bruit. Atheroembolic renal disease may present with abdominal pain, confusion, skin lesions such as purpura and renal failure (Box 1).

Box 1	Manifestation	is of Renal	Vascular
Disea	se (RVD)		

Abdominal bruit
Atherosclerotic disease elsewhere
Smoking
Late-onset hypertension (renal artery stenosis)
Renal failure with ACE inhibitors
Positive results with captopril test
Sudden and recurrent pulmonary oedema

Information sources: Pickering et al. [8] and Walker et al. [9]

#### Diagnosis

Selected investigations will be indicated to confirm and evaluate the specific condition. In the elderly, a major consideration is whether to investigate or not, because intervention is a problematic risk of making the patient worse. There is a high presence of renal artery stenosis even in the absence of the usual clues in patients with atherosclerosis elsewhere [4]. Ultrasonography is non-invasive and is often the first line in the investigation of a patient with suspected renovascular hypertension. The diagnosis of renal artery stenosis by ultrasound is based on the assessment of velocities and waveform traces but is insensitive to stenosis less than 50% and the ability to differentiate occlusion from severe stenosis [10]. Captopril scintigraphy is frequently used in patients with renovascular hypertension who are not uraemic and is shown to be effective in the diagnosis and helps to predict blood pressure lowering outcome after intervention [11]. Contrast-enhanced computerised tomography angiography (CE-CTA), contrastenhanced magnetic resonance angiography (CE-MRA) and spiral computed tomography [12] are more superior to ultrasonography for the detection of renal artery stenosis. There is a known risk of contrast in the elderly with impaired GFR. Prediction rules may help to select patients for angiography [13]. One could predict whether the renal tissue is viable and revascularisation is beneficial by measurement of the kidney size, GFR of each kidney and renal biopsy [10] (Box 2).

Box 2 Diagnostic Tests in RVD Duplex Ultrasound Sonography
CT angiography
MR angiography
Catheter angiography in those with high
clinical index of suspicion and inconclusive
non-invasive tests
Skin biopsy
Muscle biopsy
Renal biopsy rarely performed in elderly

#### Treatment

#### Medical

In patients with ARAS, elevation of serum creatinine can result from excessive lowering of the blood pressure; however, several studies have shown that tight blood pressure controls have led to better outcomes [14, 15]. Unstable atherosclerotic plaques can embolise, and statins can not only cause plaque regression but also have a specific role in its management [16].

#### Surgical

Surgical procedures include PTRA and PTRAS (percutaneous renal artery angioplasty and stenting). Patients with severe hypertension resistant to medical therapy, recurrent flash pulmonary oedema, rapidly progressive renal failure due to ARAS [17, 18], bilateral renal artery stenosis or stenosis to a single functioning kidney and ERSD [17] and those with reversible azotaemia during ACEi or ARB therapy [17] should be offered revascularisation. Randomised controlled trials in patients with renal hypertension have shown no clear benefit of adequate revascularisation over medical therapy [2]. However, the renal artery stenting in ARAS was more encouraging [2]. The GREAT trial comparing drug-eluting stent (DES) to bare metal low-profile tent found a relative reduction of 50% in the angiographic binary renal artery in-stent restenosis [19]. Current evidence suggests that patients with bilateral RAS or unilateral functioning RAS and a subset of patients with resistance index < 80% at the level of the segmental arteries may benefit from PTRA or PTRAS in case of renal artery stenosis [21]. Embolic protection devices are used to prevent distal embolisation to prevent worsening of renal function after stenting. The RESIST trial has demonstrated no overall benefit [20].

#### Impact

ARVD is a cause of chronic kidney disease (CKD) and end-stage renal disease (ERSD) which increase with age. It is commonly associated with other microvascular diseases including nephrosclerosis, diabetic nephropathy [4, 5] and extra renal vascular disease such as carotid and lower-extremity arterial disease [4, 6]. One-third of the patients with heart failure exhibit ARVD [7]. Persons older than 70 years with CKD are at the double risk for physical impairment, frailty and cognitive dysfunction [21]. Patients with advanced CKD often have severe psychological disorder, and about 25% of patients on haemodialysis have clinical depression, which is associated with low quality of life and increased mortality [22] (Box 3).

#### Box 3 Key Points. Renovascular Disease

- Atherosclerotic renal artery stenosis is the cause of renovascular hypertension in at least 90% of the patients.
- Patients with ARVD have varied presentation.
- Contrast-enhanced computerised tomography angiography (CE-CTA) and contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance angiography (CE-MRA) [12] are more superior to ultrasonography for the detection of renal artery stenosis.
- In patients with ARAS, elevation of serum creatinine can result from excessive lowering of the blood pressure; however, several studies have shown that tight blood pressure controls have led to better outcomes [14, 15].
- Current evidence suggests that patients with bilateral RAS or unilateral functioning RAS and a subset of patients with resistance index <80% at the level of the segmental arteries may benefit from PTRA or PTRAS in case of renal artery stenosis [3].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true with renal artery stenosis, *except*:
  - May present as sudden unexplained pulmonary oedema.
  - B. ACEi and ARBs can cause renal failure in patients with renal artery stenosis.

- C. Seventy-five percent of renal artery stenosis is due to fibromuscular dysplasia.
- D. Renal artery stenosis is the cause of renovascular hypertension in at least 90% and atherosclerotic renal artery stenosis is a disease of the elderly.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = B

#### References

- ACC/AHA Pocket Guideline-Management of patients with peripheral arterial diseases. March 2006.
- Eardley KS, Lipkin GW. Atherosclerotic renal artery stenosis: is it worth diagnosing? J Hum Hypertens. 1999;13(4):217–20.
- Bosmans JL, De Broe ME. Renovascular hypertension: diagnostic and therapeutic challenges. JBR-BTR. 2004;87(1):32–5.
- Olin JW, Melia M, Young JR, Graor RA, Risius B. Prevalence of atherosclerotic renal artery stenosis in patients with atherosclerosis elsewhere. Am J Med. 1990;88:46N–51N.
- Sawicki PT, Kaiser S, Heinemann L, Frenzel H, Berger M. Prevalence of renal artery stenosis in diabetes mellitus-an autopsy study. J Intern Med. 1991;229: 489–4.
- Zierler RE, Bergelin RO, Polissar NL, Beach KW, Caps MT, Cantwell-Gab K, et al. Carotid and lower extremity arterial disease in patients with renal artery atherosclerosis. Arch Intern Med. 1998;158:761–767.
- Zoccali C, Mallamaci F, Finocchiaro P. Atherosclerotic renal artery stenosis: Epidemiology, cardiovascular outcomes and clinical prediction rules. JASN. 2002; 1:S179–S183.
- Pickering TG, Herman L, Devereux RB, Sotelo JE, James GD, Sos TA, et al. Recurring pulmonary oedema in synchronous due to bilateral renal artery stenosis: treatment by angioplasty or surgical revascularisation. Lancet. 1988;2:551–552.

- Walker F, Walker DA, Neilson M. Flash pulmonary oedema. Lancet. 2001; 358:556.
- Woolfson RG. Renal failure in atherosclerotic renovascular disease: pathogenesis, diagnosis and intervention. Postgrad Med J. 2001;77:68–74.
- Woolfson RG, Neild GH. The true clinical significance of renography in nephron-urology. Eur J Nucl Med. 1997;24:557–570.
- Dawson DL. Non-invasive assessment of renal artery stenosis. Sem Vasc Surg 1996;9:172–181.
- Krijen P, van Jaarsveld BC, Steyerberg EW, Man in't Veld AJ, Schalekamp MA, Habbema JD. A clinical prediction rule for renal artery stenosis. Ann Intern Med. 1998;129:705–711.
- Klahr S. Role of dietary protein and blood pressure in the progression of renal disease. Kidney Int. 1990; 49:1783–1786.
- UK Prospective Diabetes Study Group. Tight blood pressure control and risk of macrovascular and microvascular complications in type 2 diabetes UKPDS 38, BMJ. 1998;317:934–939.
- Girotra S, Murarka S, Migrino RQ. Plaque regression and improved clinical outcomes following statin treatment in atherosclerosis. Panminerva Med. 2012;54(2): 71–81.
- 17. United States Renal Data System 1997. Annual Data Report. Am J Kidney Dis. 1997;30(Suppl1).
- Geddes CC, Jardine AG. Diagnosis and treatment of atherosclerotic renal artery disease (ARAS). Minerva Urol Nefrol. 2002;54(1): 29–36.
- 19. Zahringer M, Sapoval M, Pattynama PM, Rabbia C, Vignali C, Maleux G, et al. Sirolimus-eluting versus bare-metal profile stent for renal artery treatment (GREAT Trial), angiographic follow up after 6 months and clinical outcome up to 2 years. J Endovasc Ther. 2007;14:460–468.
- Cooper CJ. Embolic protection and platelet inhibition during renal artery stenting. Circulation. 2008; 117:2752–2760.
- Anand S, Johansen KL, Tamura MK. Aging and chronic kidney disease: the impact on physical function and cognition. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2014;69A(3):315–322. https://doi.org/10.1093/Geron a/glt109.
- Zalai D, Szeifert L, Novsak M. Psychological distress and depression in patients with chronic kidney disease. Semin Dial. 2012;25(4):428–38.

# **Acute Kidney Injury**

# 32

#### Contents

Introduction	277
Symptoms	280
Diagnosis	280
Clinical Course and Prognosis	282
Management	282
Impact	283
References	284

#### Abstract

The term acute kidney injury (AKI) had been proposed to embrace the entire spectrum of syndrome from minimal changes in renal function to the need for renal replacement therapy (RRT). The elderly are susceptible to AKI due to a number of factors such as structural and functional changes due to ageing; functional impairment of kidneys secondary to diseases such as hypertension, heart failure and arteriosclerosis. increased susceptibility to nephrotoxins, dehydration and alterations in drug metabolism and clearance associated with ageing. The prognosis is dependent on a number of factors such as type, cause, severity, other disease processes among others. The review provides an overview of acute kidney injury, prevalence and mechanisms followed by clinical management.

#### Keywords

Acute kidney injury · RIFLE classification · Nephrotoxins · Dehydration · Renal replacement therapy · Acute tubular necrosis

#### Introduction

The term AKI had been proposed to embrace the entire spectrum of syndrome from minimal changes in renal function to the need for renal replacement therapy (RRT) [1]. The RIFLE classification (Table 1) provides a graded definition of AKI based on physical measurement of serum creatinine or glomerular function rate (GFR) or urine output [2] and embraces the entire spectrum from minor change in renal function to renal replacement therapy [3]. It has been validated in numerous studies [3]. The Acute Kidney Injury Network (AKIN) is a modification of RIFLE criteria and requires an absolute serum creatinine of 0.3 mg/l in a 48 h period for the diagnosis of AKI [4] (Fig. 1).

AKI is known to affect 1–20% of intensive care unit patients [5] depending on the definition used. Using the RIFLE classification, AKI was found in 9%, 5%, 4% of hospital admissions respectively and an approximate 17%, 12% and 7% of critical care admissions [2]. Males and females are equally affected. Acute renal failure is quite common in the elderly [8–11] and patients over the age of 70 years are at high risk for developing AKI [12]. The incidence of AKI patients in the ICU is increasing, 1–25% of ICU

Table 1 RIFLE classification

		Urine output
Category	GFR criteria	criteria
Risk	Increased creatinine	<0.5 ml/
	X1.5 or GFR decrease >25%	kghX6hr
Injury	Increased creatinine X 2 or GFR decrease >50%	<0.5 ml/kgh X 12 hr
Failure	Increased creatinine X3.0 or GFR decrease >75%	<0.3 ml/kghX24 hr. or Anuria X 12 h
Loss	Persistent ARF = complete loss of renal function >4 weeks	
ESKD	End stage kidney disease (>3 months)	

Information sources: Bellomo et al. [5, 6]

patients are reported to have AKI [7]. AKI patient in ICU have a longer stay in hospital [3]. In the ICU setting the prevalence of severe AKI requiring some form of renal replacement therapy (RRT) approached 6% and an inpatient mortality rate of 60.3% [13]. Fifty to 60% of ICU patients with AKI who are treated with some form of RRT die and of the surviving patients 5–20% remained dialysis dependent at time of discharge [3]. The elderly are susceptible to AKI due to a number of factors such as structural and functional changes due to ageing [9, 11]; functional impairment of kidneys secondary to diseases such as hypertension, heart failure and arteriosclerosis [9], increased susceptibility to nephrotoxins [14, 15] dehydration [12, 14] and alterations in drug metabolism and clearance associated with ageing [15]. Mortality is higher in the elderly with AKI [12].

ARF comprises three main categories, pre-renal, renal and post-renal. Three important factors in the pathogenesis of pre-renal ARF are volume depletion, decreased effective blood volume and haemodynamic. With ageing there is an impairment in the ability to concentrate urine and conserve sodium and water. These physiological changes in the elderly make them prone to the risk of volume depletion and the pre-renal type of ARF. In pre-renal type, the kidneys are structurally normal and the impairment of renal function is due to reduced blood flow (RBF). Reduction in RBF results in lowering of the glomerular



Fig. 1 The aetiology of Acute kidney injury. Informations sources: [12, 22, 29, 30]

filtration pressure and decrease in glomerular filtration rate (GFR) regardless of the cause. The GFR and RBF in conditions such as in real or effective hypovolaemia are particularly sensitive to autoregulatory mechanisms. In the elderly there is a derangement in autoregulatory defense mechanisms which, in combination with volume depletion can lead to ischaemia and AKI [16]. Activation of the renin-angiotensin-aldosterone axis, stimulation of vasopressin secretion and enhanced regulation of the sympathetic system are the normal adaptive responses to volume depletion [17]. Andreucci et al. [18] used the term 'vasomotor nephropathy' to define ARF due to an ischaemic insult and is associated with retention of nitrogenous waste in the body following haemorrhage, severe salt depletion, burns, shock, sepsis, trauma, rhabdomyolosis, haemolytic reactions or congestive heart failure.

Vasoconstrictive hormones released as a response to systemic hypotension may have a direct effect on glomerular permeability. There is constriction of the renal afferent arterioles due to increased plasma adrenaline and stimulation of the sympathetic nerves. During the period of reduced RBF the kidneys are vulnerable to other insults. Drugs such as NSAIDs and ACEIs can alter intrarenal hemodynamics in the elderly particularly when associated with salt depletion and hypovolaemia [18] and are susceptible to the combined effects of nephrotoxic drugs such as aminoglycosides contrast agents or and pre-existing volume depletion [19]. NSAIDinduced ARF may be caused by acute interstitial nephritis [20] or haemodynamically – mediated and the former perhaps and the latter is directly related to the reduction of prostaglandin synthesis [21]. By relaxing the preglomerular resistance the vasodilator protaglandins preserve renal blood flow and glomerular filtration rate and antagonise the vasoconstrictive action of angiotensin II ad norepinephrine [21]. The increased renal susceptibility to toxic substances in the elderly is due to an imbalance between vasoconstrictor and vasodilator factors, resulting in a greater tendency to vasoconstriction together with increased levels of oxidatively modified molecules which make them more prone to toxic injury [15].

The pathophysiology in renal or intrinsic category will depend on the specific cause and there are a variety of causes. There are two significant factors in its pathogenesis, namely ischaemia and nephrotoxins. Acute glomerulonephritis (AGN), rapidly progressive glomerulonephritis (RPGN) and vasculitis give rise to accumulation of inflammatory cells in the glomeruli resulting in reduce glomerular filtration. In interstitial nephritis the inflammatory reaction is confined to the interstitium. Drugs, infiltrative disease and infectious pyelonephritis are common causes of interstitial nephritis. Acute tubular necrosis (ATN) is the most important cause of intrinsic ARF [22] and is often initiated by acute injury to the proximal tubular epithelial cells by acute ischaemic or nephrotoxic events [23]. Apart from alteration of autoregulation the ageing tubular cells are more susceptible to ischaemic damage due to decline in the cellular antioxidant defences [24]. Detachment of the tubular epithelial cells from the basement membrane and the back-leak of the glomerular filtrate cause tubular obstruction resulting in decline in GFR [25]. The pathogenesis of ATN involves interaction of a number of processes that include endothelial injury, microvascular flow disruption, tubular hypoxia, tubular obstruction and apotosis [22]. In response to the tubular cell injury there is profound secondary vasoconstriction which is the predominant mechanism [23] and it is the imbalance between vasoconstrictive and vasodilator mediators and vascular obstruction caused by cell aggregation that are involved in the pathophysiology of AKI [25]. Creatinine clearance has both filtration and secretory components [26]. Slight changes in the plasma flowdependent component of active creatinine secretion by the organic ion transport systems in the proximal tubule may be indicated by moderate changes in the serum creatinine [27] and can be seen as a biomarker for acute tubular injury [28]. Disease of the renal arteries leads to ischaemia of the kidneys resulting in reduced renal function. In the post-renal type as the back pressure increases the GFR becomes reduced. Furthermore the increased tubular pressure leads to decreased RBF due to reflex vasoconstriction of the afferent arterioles.

The aetiology of AKI (32.1) is often multifactorial [8, 12]. In the elderly pre-renal type accounts for about one-third of hospital cases with AKI and in over 50% of the hospitalized patients it is intrinsic or renal [22]. Post-renal causes increases with age. In a study of 437 patients with AKI 35% were above the age of 70 years and the prevalence of AKI was 3.5 times higher in the elderly compared to younger people [12].

Pre-renal type; Hypovolaemia results from reduced fluid intake or increased loss for example diarrhoea and vomiting, blood loss, diuretics, and skin losses (burns). Although in many the renal hypoperfusion can be reversed with adequate fluid replacement some may progress to ATN and this is more frequent in the elderly [29]. Dehydration was the most frequent cause of prerenal AKI in the elderly (1%) [12]. Other causes being reduced cardiac output from congestive heart failure, volume redistribution as in peripheral vasodilatation following sepsis, vasodilator drugs and anaphylaxis, and altered vascular resistance following the use of drugs such as NSAIDs, cyclosporine, ACE inhibitors and in diseases like liver disease. The elderly are exposed to increased risk of dehydration due to tubular function changes [30].

Renal or intrinsic causes can be due to abnormalities in the glomerulus (acute glomerulonephritis), tubules (acute tubular necrosis), interstitum (acute interstitial nephritis) and in the vasculature (vasculitis and the last should not be missed as it is potentially life threatening [22]. ATN is the most common cause of intrinsic AKI and is the cause in 50% of hospitalized patients and up to 76% of the patients in intensive care units [22]. ATN was diagnosed in 40% of elderly patients with AKI compared to 52% in the younger individuals [12]. AKI is commonly iatrogenic and common iatrogenic combinations include non-stroidal antiinflamatory drugs (NSAIDs) and renal artery stenosis, hypertension or congestive heart failure, angiotensin-converting enzymes (ACE) and diuretics and small and large vessel renal artery disease; pre-existing renal disease and radiocontrast agents, aminoglycosides or cardiovascular surgery; hypovolaemia and radiocontrast agents, heme pigments and aminoglycosides [2, 22].

Post-renal causes include obstructon at the level of the pelvis and ureter (stones, malignancy, inflammation), bladder (benign prostrate hypertrophy, cancer of the prostate and bladder, stones) and the urethra (strictures). Bladder outlet caused by benign prostatic hypertrophy is a common cause of ARF in the elderly.

#### Symptoms

There is a decrease in the amount of urine passed with complaints of lethargy, fatigue and swelling of the face, feet and hands There is nausea and vomiting, abdominal pain and diarrhoea. There is mental confusion together with inability to concentrate. Volume loss may occur from vomiting, diarrhoea, polyuria, excessive sweating or haemorrhage in the pre-renal type.

#### Diagnosis

A preliminary diagnosis of AKI is made from a good history and previous data of renal function. The history should include a family history of renal disease, allergies, present and past medications, recent radiological procedures, surgery, chronic renal disease and history of voiding problems.

The distinction between acute and chronic may not be clear especially in patients presenting with uraemia. It is not uncommon for patients with chronic renal failure to present with superimposed acute-on-chronic renal failure and it is important to exclude chronic renal failure. Patients with chronic renal failure have a history of chronic renal disease and laboratory investigation may show a normocytic normochromic anaemia and high serum phosphate. Ultrasonography may reveal bilaterally small kidneys.

It is important to determine whether AKI is of the pre-renal type or post-renal type for both are potentially reversible [20]. It is essential that ultrasonography is done since there is a high incidence of obstructive causes for AKI in the elderly. In the case of the latter there may be a history of stones or symptoms of prostatic obstruction namely frequency, urgency and hesistancy. Early identification with renal imaging, ultrasound to assess kidney size and to exclude urinary obstruction is essential.

A thorough physical examination with particular attention to decreased skin turgor, dry mucous membranes, weight loss, and orthostasis (pulse rate and blood pressure recorded in the standing and recumbent positions) suggesting hypovolaemia. The history, physical examination and urinanlysis are usually sufficient to rule out pre-renal and post-renal causes.

Acute glomerulonephritis (AGN) or rapidly progressive glomerulonephritis (RPGN) should be suspected when there is a massive proteinuria [20]. AGN is an uncommon cause of ARF but when fulminant it is associated with active urinary sediment. RPGN and glomerular nephritis associated with endocarditis are the most common glomerular diseases to cause sudden renal deterioration. Serological tests (C3, ANCA, ANA, AdsDNA etc.) may help in differentiating acute glomerulonephritis from the various causes of vasculitis.

In pre-renal ARF in response to the acute reduction of RBF and GFR there is avid resorption of filtered salt and water so that there is a small amount of concentrated and NaCl-poor urine excreted. Fractional excretion of sodium (FENa), urine-plasma creatinine ratio and urinary and sodium osmolality are reliable indices that discriminate between 'tubular' and 'non-tubular' disorders [31]. Fractional excretion of Na and urine osmolality may be measured but the widespread use of diurtetics in the elderly gives rise to unreliable results [22, 25]. Evaluation of the urine chemistries and urine sediment may help to differentiate between renal vasoconstriction with intact tubular function (prerenal azotaemia) and established ARF [32]. The finding of red blood cell cast in the urine indicates glomerular pathology and calls for a renal biopsy. Pigmented granular casts are indicative of tubular damage. The causes of pre-renal AKI are shown in Box 1.

#### Box 1 Causes of Pre-renal AKI

Volume depletion: diarrhoea, vomiting, sweating, blood loss, skin losses, renal loss (diuretics)

Decreased effective arterial blood volume: systemic vasodilatation peripheral (sepsis, anaphylaxis, vasodilators), congestive heart failure, liver failure

Haemodynamic: renal artery stenosis, NSAIDs

Information sources: Andrecucci et al. [18].

A history of exposure to nephrotoxins and any recent radiological examination should raise the suspicion of ATN. Allergic interstitial nephritis is suspected if the patient presents with fever, rash, arthralgias or exposure to certain medications such as NSAIDs and antibiotics [2]. Antibiotics especially semi-synthetic penicillins commonly give rise to ATN and is associated with blood eosinophilia and eosinophiluria [20]. Pigment induced ARF occurs with rhabdomyolysis and the common causes are alcoholism, trauma, exertional heatstroke, HIV infection and hydroxymethylglutaryl coenzyme reductase inhibitors. Acute intrinsic renal failure can follow renal arterial or venous occlusive processes. The clinical presentation is the typical triad of severe or sudden lower back pain, severe oliguria and macroscopic haematuria.

The diagnosis of AKI rests on the serum creatinine which is aim perfect marker of GFR .The treatment of and prevention of AKI in the future will depend on the early detection of kidney injury. Studies in AKI pathophysiology has led to the identification a number of biomarkers cystatin C [33], KIM-1 [34] and neutrophil geletinase associated lipocalin (NGAL) [35] of early kidney injury are being intensively investigated [28]. The best studied alternative to serum creatinine as a marker of GFR is cystatin C [36] and may be superior to serum creatinine for the early detection of kidney injury [33, 37]. The levels of Cystatin C are influenced by high doses of corticosteroids and hyperthyroidism causing an increase and hypothyroidism a decrease in the levels [36]. It has been reported that the pro-atrial natriuretic peptide (1–98) was superior to cystatin C for prediction of AKI [38]. Another method which is a rapid, reproducible technique to measure total or individual kidney GFR is by measuring external whole-tissue radioactivity after intravenous injection of Technetium-labelled diethylenetriaminepentaacetic acid [39].

#### **Clinical Course and Prognosis**

The clinical course is to a large extent dependent on the underlying cause. The commonest cause in the intrinsic type of ARF is acute tubular necrosis. The clinical course of ATN is variable depending on the severity and duration of the renal insult. It may last for 6 weeks even after relatively short-lived initial insult. The clinical course is characterised by three sequential phases, oliguric, maintenance followed by diuresis and recovery. During the oliguric phase there is rapid deterioration of renal function stabilizing to the maintenance phase. This phase can last 1-2 weeks or be prolonged for several months. During recovery phase the patient may experience polyuria with significant diuresis. The patient's renal function gradually recovers with normalization of urine ouput and a fall in the serum creatinine.

Despite the advances in critical care medicine and renal replacement therapy (RRT) the current mortality rates are close to 75% [22]. Patients with AKI who are treated with RRT still have a mortality of 50–60% and amongst survivors 5–20% are dependent on dialysis at the time of hospital discharge [3]. In one study the overall mortality in the elderly hospitalized patients was 12.7% while elderly with ARF it was 25.4% [40] and in another study it was upto 50% [41].

The prognosis is dependent on a number of factors such as type, cause, severity, other disease

processes among others. Prerenal and postrenal if diagnosed and treated early often return to normal or near normal renal function. In community acquired ARF patients secondary to volume depletion it is estimated that as much as 98% is potentially reversible. Non-oliguric ARF (>400 ml/ days) has generally lower mortality compared to oliguric ARF (<400 ml/days) and this reflects that the former is usually caused by drug-induced nephrotoxicity and interstitial nephritis and have few other systemic complications [2]. Patients with ATN and RPGN may not recover or may only partially recover their renal function [20]. Sepsis, oliguria and hypotension are independent predictors of poor outcome [40]. With the advent of dialysis the most common cause of death associated with ARF are sepsis, cardiac failure and pulmonary failure [2].

ARF has been reported to affect 1–25% of intensive care unit patients depending on the definition and has led to mortality rates ranging from 15–60% [7]. There seems to be a step-wise relationship between RIFLE categories of renal injury and mortality. Compared to non-AKI the relative of death for Risk is 2.4, Injury 4.15 and Failure 6.5 [2]. The prospect for renal recovery of kidney function after AKI in the elderly is less likely [42].

#### Management

The treatment of pre-renal and ATN is mainly supportive [22], treatment of the underlying cause and RRT are the main options. Any reversible cause should be identified and treated for example, volume depletion, withdrawal of toxic medications or relieve of obstruction. Underlying disease processes such as shock, sepsis, acute pancreatitis and hypercalcaemia which initiated the AKI may cause death of the patient rather than the complications [43] In patients with vasomotor shock with AKI, vasopressors are used commonly in association with the fluids [44]. Haemodialysis and nutritional support are common measures for patients with ATN [20]. It is justifiable to treat RPGN with corticosteroids and immunosuppressive therapies. In addition haemodiafiltration instead of haemodialysis can be used in patients who are haemodynamically unstable with persistent low blood pressure [20].

Further measures include treatment of lifethreatening complications such as hyperkalaemia, pulmonary oedema, metabolic acidosis, sepsis, respiratory failure and shock [22]. Sodium polystyrene sulphonate is sometimes given by mouth or rectally to treat hypekalaemia. Acute life threatening hyperkalaemia is an indication for intermittent haemodialysis because of the higher efficacy of dialysis in the clearance of low molecular weight substances [25]. Calcium salts (calcium carbonate) or sevelamer may be given to prevent or treat a high level of phosphorus in the blood. Moderate or severe acidosis may require treatment with sodium bicarbonate. Haemodiafiltration has been shown to improve acid-base balance and uraemia better than the standard haemodoalysis [20].

Most patients with AKI are volume depleted at the beginning or have some degree of volume depletion and fluid therapy should be used based on clinical assessment. Even though volume depletion can be detected by physical examination it can be subtle especially when fluid loss has occurred quickly and recently [43] Fluid intake is usually restricted to replacing the amount lost from the body.

#### Impact

AKI is a common complication in hospitalised patients [44–46] and is associated with increased morbidity and mortality [46–49] and poor outcomes in the elderly [50–52]. Nine percent of all admissions and 15% non-maternity and non-day case admissions to hospital had an episode of AKI with increased short an long term morbidity and mortality [53]. The mortality of severe AKI requiring intensive care is high [54]. There is increased risk of long-term morbidities [44] including chronic kidney disease (GKD) and accelerated progression to end stage kidney disease (ESRD) [55]. The risk of ESRD in

hospitalised elderly patients with AKI was 13 times higher than compared to those without AKI [56]. Because of the higher prevalence of systemic diseases such as hypertension, diabetes, heart failure, cardiovascular and peripheral vascular disease among others, the elderly have a greater tendency to develop AKI [17].

Patients with AKI are associated with increased utilization of health resources and health care costs [46, 57] and negative long-term outcomes [46]. Apart from high mortality, treatment with renal replacement therapy (RRT) is costly [58]. Two-hundred seventeen patients with AKI admitted to the ICU and 143 after ICU admission were studied [54]. Renal replacement therapy was used in 174 patients and 58% died during hospital stay [54]. In another study only 55% with AKI had complete recovery among those admitted to ICU [59].

Kerr et al. [46] estimated the annual cost of AKI – related in-patient care in England to be pounds 1.02 billion just over 1% of the NHS budget. Furthermore they reported that if 20% of AKI cases could be prevented there would be a gross savings in the region of pounds 200 million a year [46] (Box 2).

**Box 2 Key Points: Acute Kidney Injury (AKI)** The aetiology of AKI is often multifactorial [8, 12].

In the elderly pre-renal type accounts for about one-third of hospital cases with AKI and in over 50% of the hospitalized patients it is intrinsic or renal [22].

Post-renal causes increases with age.

It is important to determine whether AKI is of the pre-renal type or post-renal type for both are potentially reversible [20].

The distinction between acute and chronic may not be clear especially in patients presenting with uraemia.

It is essential that renal ultrasonography is done since there is a high incidence of obstructive causes for AKI in the elderly.

#### Box 2 Key Points: Acute Kidney Injury (AKI) (continued)

Microscopic examination of the urine will help to distinguish glomerular from tubular damage.

The treatment of pre renal and ATN is mainly supportive [22], avoidance of nephrotoxic substances, treatment of the underlying cause and RRT.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following causes of acute kidney injury (AKI) are true EXCEPT:
  - A. Volume depletion from vomiting, diarrhoea.
  - B. Acute tubular necrosis (ATN) is not at common cause of in the elderly
  - C. The use of ACE inhibitors in patients with small and large vessel renal arterial disease.
  - D. Postrenal obstructive causes increase with age and are important.
- 2. The distinction between acute and chronic kidney disease may not be clear. Which of the following suggest chronic rather than acute.
  - A. History of chronic kidney disease.
  - B. Presence of normocytic normochromic anaemia.
  - C. Low serum phosphatase.
  - D. Ultrasound may reveal bilaterally small kidneys,
- 3. The following in relation to Acute Kidney Injury (AKI) are true EXCEPT:
  - A. Fifty to 60% of patients with AKI treated with some form of RRT die.
  - B. Acute tubular necrosis (ATN) is the result of acute injury to the distal renal tubular epithelial cells.
  - C. NSAID induced AKI is often haemodynamically mediated but may be caused by acute interstitial nephritis.
  - D. The diagnosis today of AKI rests on the serum creatinine which is imperfect marker of GFR.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = B; 2 = C; 3 = B

#### **Extended Matching Questions**

- 1. Acute kidney injury (AKI) is commonly iatrogenic.
  - A. Renal artery stenosis/hypertension/chronic heart failure
  - B. Pre-existing renal disease
  - C. Small and large vessel arterial diseases
  - D. Hypovolaemia

Match the disorders shown above with the therapy causing AKI. Each of the option can be used once, more than once or not at all.

- 1. Aminoglycosides
- 2. Radiologic contrast agents
- 3. NSAIDs
- 4. ACE inhibitors +diuretics

#### **EMQ** Answers

- 1. Aminoglycosides
- 2. Radiologic contrast agents
- 3. NSAIDs
- 4. ACE inhibitors +diuretics

$$A = 3, 4; B = 1, 2; C = 4; D = 1, 2$$

#### References

- Kellum JA. Acute kidney injury. Crit Care Med. 2008;36: S141–5.
- Peacock Jr PR, Sinert R. Renal failure .acute http:// emedicine.mediscape.com/article/777845-overview
- Kellum JA, Heste EA. Acute kidney injury: epidemiology and assessment. Scand J Clin Lab Invest. Suppl.2008;241:6–11.
- Chung KK, Stewart IJ, Gisler C, Simmons JW, Aden JK, Tiley MA, et al. The Acute Kidney Injury Network (AKIN) criteria applied in burns. J Burns Care Res. 2012; 33(4):483–94.
- Bellomo R, Kellum JA,Ronco C Defining acute renal failure: Physiological principles. Intensive Care Med 2004;30: 33–37.

- Bellomo R, Ronco C, Kellum JA, Metha RL, Palevsky P. Acute renal failure-Definition,outcome measures, animal models, fluid therapy and information technology needs: The Second International Consensus Conference of the Acute Dialysis Quality Initiative (ADQI) Group. Crit Care. 2004;8:R204-R212.
- Kellum J A, Bellomo R, Ronco A. Definition and classification of acute kidney injury. Nephron Clin Pract. 2008;109:c182-c187.
- Musso CG, Liakopoulos Ioannidisi I, Eleftheriadis T, Stefani T. Acute renal failure in the elderly: particular characteristics. Int Urol Nephrol. 2006;38:787–793.
- Levin ML. Acute renal failure in the elderly. Strategies forprevention. How the physiological effects of agng increases nephrotoxic risk. J Clon Illn. 1995;(1011): 783–6.
- Baraldi A, Ballestri M, Rapana R, Luichi L, Borella P, Leonelli M, et al. Acute renal failure of medical type in an elderly population.-NCB1.
- Pascual J, Liano F, Ortuno J. The elderly patient with acute renal failure. J Am Soc Nephrol. 1995;6(2): 144–53.
- Pascual J, Orofino L, Liano F, Marcen R, Naya MT, One L, et al. Incidence and prognosis of acute renal failure in older patients. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1990; 38(1):25–30.
- Uchino S, Kellum JA, Bellomo R, Doig GS, Morimats H, Mogera S, et al. Acute renal failure in critical ill patients: A multinational, ynchronous study. JAMA. 2005;295:813–818.
- Davidman M, Olson P, Kohen J, Leither T, Kjellstrand C. Iatrogenic renal disease. Arch Intern Med. 1991; 151:1809–1812.
- Jerkic M, Vojvodic S, Lopez-Novoa JM. The mechanism of increased renal susceptibility to toxic substances in the elderly. Part !. The role of ncreased vasoconstriction. Int Urol Nephrol. 2001;32(4): 539–47.
- Lameire N, Hoste E, Van Loo A, Dondt A, Bernaert P, Vanholder R, et al. Pathopphysiology ,causes and prognosis of acute renal failure in the elderly. Renal Failure 1996;18:333–346. In rats. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 1987;87:284–296.
- Abdel-Kader K, Paevsky P. Acute kidney injury in the elderly. Clin Geriatr Med. 2009;25(3):331–358.
- Andreucci VE, Fuiano G, Russo D, Andrecucci M. Vasomotor nephropathy. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1998;13(Supp 17):17–24.
- Anderson S. Fluid and electrolyte disorders in the elderly. In: Kokko JP, Tannen RL eds. Fluid and electrolytes. Saunders, Philadelphia, PA:1996:831–839.
- Mandal AK, Baig M, Koutoubi Z. Management of acute renal failure in the elderly. Treament Options. Drugs Aging. 1998;9(4): 219–250.
- Rose BD, Post TW. NSAIDS: Acute kidney injury (acure renal failure). And nephrotic syndrome http:// wwwupdate.com/patients/content/topic.do?topicKey= gjS/LK\_CKVuPo retrieved 18/05/2009.

- Cheung CM, Ponnusamy A, Anderton JG. Management of acute renal failure in the elderly patient: a clincians guide. Drug Aging. 2008;25(6):455–476.
- Bidani A, Churchill PC. Acute renal failure. Dis Mon. 1989;35:57–132.
- 24. Miura K,Goldstein RS,Morgan DG,Pasino DA, Hewitt WR, Hook JB, et al. Age-related differences in susceptibility to renal ischaemia in rats. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol. 1987;87:284–296.
- Halfer M, Schelling G. Acute kidney failure. Physiopathology-clinical diagnosis-therapy. Anaesthetist 2000;49(4):349–52.
- 26. Serdar MA, Kurt I,Ozcelik F, Urhan M, Ilgan S, Yenicesu M, et al. A practical approach to glomerular filtration rate measurements: Creatinine clearance estimation using cimetidine. Ann Clin Lab Sci. 2001;31:265–273.
- Urakami Y, Kimura N, Okuda M, Inui K. Creatinine transport by basolateral organic cation transporter hOCT2 in the human kidney. Pharm Res. 2004;21: 976–981.
- Warnock DG. Towards a Definition and Classification of Acute kiney injury. Editorial. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2005;16:3149–50.
- Macias-Nunez JF, Lopez Novoa JM, Mariinez-Maldonado M. Acute renal failure in the aged. Semin Nephol. 1006;16:330–338.
- Rainfray M, Richard-Harston S, Salles-Montaudon N, Emeriau JP. Effects of aging on kidney function and implications for medical practice. Presse Med. 200; 29(24):1373–8.
- Brown MA, Trew PA, Smart RC. A simple aid to diagnosis of oliguria. Aust NZ J Med. 1983;13(6):608–121.
- Miller TR. Anderson RJ, Linas SL, Henrich WL, Berns AS, Gabow OA, et al. Urinary diagnostics indices in acute renal failure: a prospective study. Ann Intern Med. 1978;89: 47–50.
- Heget-Rosenthal S, Marggraf G, Husing J, Goring F, Pietruck F, Jakob HG, et al. Early detection of acute renal failure by serum Cystatin C .Kidney Int. 2004;46:1115–1122.
- Han WK, Bailly V, Abichandani R, Thadhani R, Bonventre JV. A novel biomarker for human renal proximal tubular injury. Kidney Int. 2002;62:237–244.
- 35. Mishra J, Dent C, Tarabishi R, Mitsnofes MM, Ma Q, Kelly C,et al. Neutrophil gelatinase –associated lipocalin (NGAL) as a biomarker for acute renal injury after cardiac surgery. Lancet. 2005;365:121–1238.
- Waikar SS, Lin KD, Chertow GM. Diagnosis, epidemiology and outcomes of acute kidney injury. CJASN. 2008;3(2):844–861.
- Villa P, Jemenez M, Soriano MC, Manzanares J, Casanova SP. Serum cystatin C concentration as a marker of acutre renal dysfunction in critically ill patients. Crit Care. 2005;9:R139-R143.
- Mazui-Sunko B, Zarkovic N, Vrkic N, Antoljak N, Bekavac BM, Nikolc Heitzler V, et al. Pro-atrial natriuretic peptide (1-98) but not cystatin C is predictive

for occurrence of acute renal insufficiency in critically ill septic patients. Nephron Clin Pract 2004;97: C103-C107.

- Rabito C, Halpern Elkan F, Scott James, Tolkoff-Rubin, Nina. Et al. Accurate fast and convenient measurement of glmrerular filtration rate in potential renal transplant donor. Transplantation. 2010;90(5):510–7.
- 40. Kohli HS, Bhaskaran MC, Muthukumar T, Thennarasu K, Sud K, Jha V, et al, Treatment –related acute renal failure in the elderly: a hospital based prospective study. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2000; 15:212–217.
- Ramao Junior JE, Halashi AR, Vidonho Junior AF. Et al. Causes and prognosis of acute renal failure in the elderly patients. Rev Assoc Med Bras. 2000; 46(3):212–7.
- 42. Schmitt R, Cantley LG. The impact of aging on kidney repair. Am J Physiol Renal Physiol. 2008; 294: F1265-F1272.
- Brovida C. Acute renal failure: from emergency to recovery. Acute Renal Failure-WSAVA. 2003. Congress.
- Varier M, Fisher R, Osterman M. Acute kidney injury-An update. EMJ Nephrol. 2015;3(11):75–82.
- Bagshaw SM. Acute kidney injury care bundles. Nephron. 2015;131:247–251.
- 46. Kerr M, Bedford M, Matthews B, O'Donoghue D. The economc impact of acute kidney injury in England. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 201;29(7):1362–8.
- Levy ED, Viscoli CM, Horwitz RI. Effet of acute renal failure on mortality. A cohort analysis. JAMA. 1996;275(19):1489–1494.
- Vivino G, Antornelli M, Moro ML, Cottini F, Conti G, Bufi M, et al. Risk factors for acute renal failure from trauma patents. Intensive Care Med. 1998;24(8):808–84.
- Baretti P, Soares VA. Acute renal failure: clinical outcomes and causes of death. Renal Fail. 1997;19(2):253–57.
- Guly M,Turney JH. Post-traumatic acute renal failure 1956-1980. Clin Nephrol. 1990;34(2):79–83.

- Bullock ML, Umen AJ, Fenkelstein M, Kran WK. The assessment of risk factors in 462 patients with acute renal failure. Am J Kid Dis. 1985;5(2):97–103.
- Gormick CC Jr, Kjellstrand CM.Acute renal failure complicating by aortic sneurysm. Surgery Nephron.1983;35(3):14–157.
- Bedford M, Stevens E, Wheeler, TWK, Farmer, CKT. What is the real impact of Acute kidney injury? BMC Nephrology. 2014. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471.2369-15-95.
- 54. Brivet FG, Kleinknecht DJ, Loirat P, Landias PJ. Acute renal failure in intensive care units- causes, oucome, and prognostic factors of hospital mortality; a propective multicentre study. French Study Group on Acute Renal Failure. Crit Care Med. 1996; 24(2):192–8.
- Chawla LS, Amdur RI, Amodeo S, Kimmel PL, Palant CE. The severity of acute kidney injury predicts progression to chronic kidney disease. Kidny Int. 2011;79:1361–1369.
- 56. Ishani A, Xue JL, Himmelfarob J, Eggers PW, Kimmel M, Malitoris BA, et al. Acute kidney injury increases risk of end stage renal disease among elderly. J Am Soc Nephol. 2009;20(1):223–228.
- Hobson C, Ozrazgot-Baslanti T, Kuxhausen A, Thottakkara P, Efron PA, Moore FA, et al. Cost of mortality estimated with post-opeative acute kidney injury. Ann Surg. 2015;261:1207–1214.
- 58. Ali T, Khan I, Simpson W, Prescott G, Townend J, Smith W, Mcleod A. Incidence and oucomes in acut kidney injury: A comprehensive populationbased study. J Am Soc Nephrology. 2007;18(4): 1292–1298.
- 59. Chertow GM, Soroko SH, Paganini EP, Cho K, Himmelfarb J, Ikizler TA, Mehta RL. et al. Mortality after acute renal failure: models for prognostic stratification and rik adjustments. Kidney Int. 2006; 70(6):1120–1126.



# Chronic Kidney Disease in the Elderly **33**

#### Contents

Introduction	287
Causes of Chronic Kidney Disease	288
Clinical Manifestations and Complications	289
Treatment	290
Impact	293
References	294

#### Abstract

Chronic kidney disease (CKD) is characterized by a gradual and progressive loss of renal function resulting in permanent renal failure. The review provides an overview of chronic kidney disease, the clinical manifestations, complications and clinical management. CKD is a progressive disease. Hypertension, intraglomerular pressure, proteinuria and renal damage are interrelated in the background of CKD progression. Renal failure is assessed by the GFR as serum creatinine is a poor indicator of renal failure and one of the reasons being creatinine production is related to the muscle mass. In the elderly, nephrosclerosis, diabetes, obstructive uropathy, polycystic disease and glomerular disease cause renal failure. Chronic renal disease is a significant problem in the elderly and is associated with a high risk of renal failure and death. The aim of treatment is to control symptoms, reduce complications and slow the progression of the disease. Important diagnostic considerations are exclusion of potentially reversible causes such as urinary tract obstruction, the use of nephrotoxic agents and renal artery occlusion. Patients with CKD have a greater risk of dying of cardiovascular disease than progression to end-stage renal disease (ESRD), and there is a close relationship between heart failure and CKD.

#### Keywords

Chronic kidney disease · End-stage renal disease · Cockcroft–Gault formula · MDRD eGFR · Haemodialysis · Transplantation

#### Introduction

Chronic kidney disease (CKD) is characterized by a gradual and progressive loss of renal function resulting in permanent renal failure. It is defined as kidney damage or GFR <60 ml/min/1.73 m for 3 months or more irrespective of the cause [1]. According to the US Renal Data System, there is a rising incidence and prevalence of renal failure and an increase of 104% in the prevalence of CRF between years 1990 and 2001 [2]. In an epidemiological study, the incidence of CKD was 260 patients per million population annually referred to nephrology units for CRF [3]. In the United States, the incidence of end-stage kidney disease in those over 75 years was four times that of the average population [4]. It increases at an unusual rate of 8% and utilizes up to 2% of the global health expenditure [5].

CKD is a progressive disease. Hypertension, intraglomerular pressure, proteinuria and renal damage are interrelated in the background of CKD progression. Hypertension is an important risk factor for disease progression [6–8]. Both the absolute blood pressure level and the physiological nocturnal decrease (dipping) may have a role in the progression of the disease [9]. It had been shown that the severity of the proteinuria correlates with the rate of renal failure progression [10], and reduction of the risk of CKD progression seems to be linked with proteinuria reduction [11, 12].

A five-stage classification of chronic kidney disease by the National Kidney Foundation [13] is as follows: stage 1, GFR normal or increased GFR, GFR >90 ml/min; stage 2, mild renal damage decreased GFR, GFR 60–89 ml/min; stage 3, moderately decreased GFR, GFR 30–59; stage 4, severely decreased GFR, GFR 15–29 ml/min; and stage 5, kidney failure GFR <than 15 ml/min (or dialysis).

Renal failure is assessed by the GFR as serum creatinine is a poor indicator of renal failure, and one of the reasons being creatinine production is related to the muscle mass. The plasma concentration of urea and creatinine rises as the GFR declines in a non-linear fashion. There is normally a reduction in the GFR with ageing. The GFR at the age of 70 is about 2/3r that of the age of 30, and by the age of 80 or over, it is reduced to half the normal. The normal GFR is 120 ml/min. The GFR may be estimated by using the Cockcroft–Gault formula which calculates creatinine clearance based on serum creatinine, age, gender and body weight:

Creatinine clearance(mL/min)
$[140 - age(years) \times wt(kg)]$
$-\frac{1}{815 \times \text{Serum creatinine}(\text{nmol}/L)}$

For females, it is multiplied by 0.85.

The normal range in males is 100-150 and females 85-130 ml/ml/1.73 m<sup>2</sup>.

Although the Cockcroft–Gault formula is widely used, the Modification of Diet in Renal Disease (MDRD) equation is recommended. It is based on the effect of protein restriction and blood pressure control on the progression of the chronic renal disease. It is derived from the serum creatinine concentration, age, gender and adjusted to average adult body surface area (1.73 m<sup>2</sup>). GFR(ml/mm/1.73 m<sup>2</sup>) = 186(Pcr) - 1.504(age)  $\times$  0.203(0.742 if female) [14]. Both equations are derived from serum creatinine concentration which can be influenced by many factors, for instance, extremes of body size, dietary intake and diseases affecting the skeletal muscles.

The MDRD eGFR seems to predict GFR more accurately than the Cockcroft–Gault equation especially for values <60 ml/min/1.73 m<sup>2</sup>. MDRD eGFR is used as a screening tool for chronic kidney disease. Chronic kidney disease may be present when the MDRD eGFR is <60, but because the MDRD is adjusted for average adult body surface, it does not provide an actual estimate of the patient's GFR. GFR declines with age, and for individuals aged 70 years and over, stable MDRD eGFR values from 45 to 59 ml/min in the absence of other signs of kidney disease may not be associated with complications of chronic kidney disease.

#### **Causes of Chronic Kidney Disease**

There are a variety of causes giving rise to chronic kidney disease. Diabetes, chronic kidney disease and cardiovascular disease show common risk factors and often occur together. In the elderly, nephrosclerosis, diabetes, obstructive uropathy, polycystic disease and glomerular disease cause renal failure. The most common cause of end-stage renal disease (ESKD) is diabetic nephropathy followed by hypertensive nephrosclerosis and various primary and secondary glomerulopathies.

#### Clinical Manifestations and Complications

Chronic renal disease is a significant problem in the elderly and is associated with a high risk of renal failure and death [15]. The decreased renal function is associated with manifestations in virtually all organ systems. Irrespective of the primary cause, renal failure presents with common signs and symptoms. Fatigue, tiredness, anorexia, nausea and pruritus tend to dominate (Fig. 1).

High-output cardiac failure and fluid overload from anaemia may cause confusion with primary cardiac failure. Forty percent of patients with chronic kidney disease have cardiac failure and this further increased by 30% in those on dialysis [17]. Other cardiac manifestations include pericarditis which may progress to cardiac tamponade. Hypertension often complicates chronic kidney disease. Hypertension is an important factor in the progression of kidney dysfunction and the development of cardiovascular disease.

A bleeding tendency manifesting as mucosal bleeding, epistaxis, gastrointestinal bleeding and easy bruising occur with advanced renal failure. Anaemia of chronic renal failure is a normocytic normochromic anaemia and is due to a low or absent erythropoietin. Poor response to erythropoietin should suggest the need to exclude iron deficiency. Gastrointestinal bleeding often occurs and should be looked for. Erythropoiesis-stimulating drugs are effective in controlling the anaemia and hence enhancing the functional status.

Neurological problems contribute significantly to the morbidity and mortality in patients with chronic kidney disease. The neurological complications may be manifestations of central or peripheral nervous systems and may appear early or late in the course of the disease. They may be the result of the disease itself or the result of treatment, renal dialysis, renal transplantation or medications. Dialysis can directly or indirectly be associated with a number of complications such as dialysis dementia, disequilibrium syndrome, hypertensive encephalopathy, intracranial hypertension [18] and mononeuropathy, among others. Kidney transplantation or dialysis therapy may even induce neurological complications [19]. Cognitive impairment may develop in a considerable proportion of patients on dialysis and improves with renal transplantation [20]. Uraemic encephalopathy though less common with the advent of dialysis manifests as confusion, impaired cognitive function, asterixis, myoclonus and seizures. Peripheral sensory neuropathy could advance to motor neuropathy which is irreversible.



Fig. 1 Complications chronic kidney disease. http://www.nursingcenter.com/prodev/ce\_article.asp?tid+=587028 [16]. Accessed on 12/9/08

Polyneuropathy occurs in 60% of patients with chronic renal failure – motor, sensory, autonomic and cranial nerves [21, 22]. Compression of the ulnar nerve in Guyon's canal at the wrist has occurred due to uraemic tumoural calcinosis [23]. Dietary modification and better dialysis in patients with peripheral neuropathy can improve outcomes of transplantation if implemented before surgery [18]. Progression of uraemic myopathy parallels the decline in renal function [24].

A broad spectrum of disturbances of bone metabolism occurs in CKD. These include, for example, effects of high levels of PTH resulting in osteitis fibrosa or mineralization defects resulting in osteomalacia [25]. In CKD, the term mineral and bone disorder had been recommended in place of 'renal bone disease' and 'renal osteodystrophy' [25]. Metabolic bone disease is a common complication of CKD both before and after dialysis. Progressive loss of renal nephrons leads to abnormalities in calcium and phosphate, vitamin D metabolism, parathyroid secretion and skeletal metabolism. Serious complications such as seizures, arrhythmias and respiratory problems can occur with imbalance of calcium, phosphorus and magnesium [26]. With functional loss of nephrons, there is frank hyperphosphatemia and hypocalcaemia as a result of a phosphate load presented to the remaining nephrons and as a consequence of a relative or absolute deficiency of calcitriol. Diminished vitamin D activity contributes to secondary hyperparathyroidism [27]. Renal osteodystrophy becomes evident due to major abnormalities of hyperparathyroid disease and defective mineralization. The bone changes result from a combination of different processes including secondary hyperparathyroidism, osteomalacia, osteosclerosis, osteoporosis and aluminium toxicity. Aluminiumcontaining agents have proven toxicity [28] and toxicity in uraemic patients result from the use of phosphate binders that include aluminium salts but decreased renal capacity to excrete aluminium. Secondary hyperparathyroidism manifests as subperiosteal resorption, intracortical tunnels and brown tumour; osteomalacia as coarsened fuzzy trabeculae, Looser's zones and osteopenia; osteoporosis as thinned cortices and osteopenia; osteosclerosis as 'rugger jersey spine'; and

aluminium toxicity as Looser's zones and fracture of ribs.

A number of factors contribute to malnutrition in patients with chronic kidney disease. With progression of the disease, anorexia worsens, with diminution of the sense of taste. There is an overall reduction in the food consumed because of dietary restrictions – reduced protein, the use of phosphate binders and vitamin D supplementation for regulating hyperphosphatemia and hypocalcaemia. Patients with CKD are prone to infection and chronic inflammation which causes a decline in appetite, muscle and fat wasting and increased rate of protein depletion [29].

#### Treatment

The aim of treatment is to control symptoms, reduce complications and slow the progression of the disease. Once the diagnosis of CKD is established, the definite cause should be identified. Important diagnostic considerations are exclusion of potentially reversible causes such as urinary tract obstruction, the use of nephrotoxic agents and renal artery occlusion. Primary care physicians should be guided by the clinical practice guidelines in the Chronic Kidney Disease (CKD) Management in General Practice. It relates treatment recommendations in the earlier stages of kidney disease as well as indications for referral [30].

About one-third of the people with diabetes, which is the leading cause of CKD, may develop chronic kidney disease (CKD). ACE inhibitors/A II receptor blockers are used to reduce proteinuria and are very commonly used in diabetic renal disease. Vigorous glycaemic control will reduce the risk of development of CKD. Sulphonylureas should be avoided in stages 3-5 CKD [31]. The use of metformin in patients with diabetes and kidney disease has been a subject of debate. Lactic acidosis associated with metformin is estimated to occur in 1-5 per 100,000 [32]. Patients with hypoxaemic conditions such as myocardial infarction, severe infections, liver disease and respiratory disease are at risk of lactic acidosis [33]. It has been suggested that rather than avoiding the use of
metformin in patients with CKD, it can be used in CKD patients with GFR 60–90, with a reduced dose at lower levels of GFR, and it is probably safe and should be used with caution [33], more so in the elderly. The following guidelines have been formulated involving the use of metformin. Metformin should be ceased in patients with a serum creatinine level above 150 mmol/l; withdrawn during periods with suspected hypoxia, for instance, myocardial infarction or infection; withdrawn for 3 days after contrast medium containing iodine and restarted only after rechecking creatinine level; and withdrawn 2 days before general anaesthesia [34].

Hypertension should be controlled carefully. Lowering the blood pressure results in reduced cardiovascular risk in patients with chronic kidney disease. It is aimed that the blood pressure in patients with proteinuria more than 1 g/ day be kept at 125/75 mmHg and in those with protein less than 1 g/day at <130/80 mmHg [35]. The first line of treatment in patients with chronic kidney disease and diabetes or proteinuria is the ACE inhibitors, and evidence suggest that renoprotection is achievable even in severe renal failure. ACE inhibitors, ARBs and beta blockers (carvedilol, bisoprolol and longacting metoprolol) improve prognosis. Often it is noted that there may be a rise in the serum creatinine, and the drugs should be continued unless the rise is more than 30% above the baseline value. In such cases, patients should be investigated for renal artery stenosis. Their most common side effects include hypotension, hyperkalaemia and early decrease in GFR but usually could be managed without discontinuing the drug [36]. ACE inhibitors and ARBs should be withheld if potassium level is >6 mmol/l despite dose reduction. In elderly patients with non-proteinuric CKD, the use of ACEI and ARB may be harmful with an acute decrease in renal function, and in the elderly with renovascular disease, CKD may progress rapidly to ESKD. Several studies have shown the efficacy of combining ACEI or ARB monotherapy with other agents such as thiazide and non-dihydropyridine calcium channel blockers [37].

The use of NSAID should be avoided in elderly patients with CKD. NSAIDs can induce a reduction in prostaglandin synthesis and renal hypoperfusion resulting in AKI [38]. Vasoconstrictors angiotensin II and norepinephrine are increased in conditions with true volume depletion. Vasodilator prostaglandins act to preserve renal blood flow and GFR by relaxing preglomerular resistance. In such patients, NSAIDs by inhibiting prostaglandin synthesis can lead to AKI. NSAIDs also cause AKI due to acute interstitial nephritis [39]. The risk of AKI increases severalfolds with NSAID when used together with a loop diuretic and may become extremely hazardous if ACEI and ARB are included. The dose of allopurinol requires adjustment in elderly patients with renal dysfunction. eGFR is a good guide in determining the starting dose of allopurinol.

Iron deficiency is treated with oral iron. Intravenous infusion of iron polymaltose (500 mg) or iron sucrose is used when there are adverse effects to oral iron. Ferumoxytol, a new intravenous IV iron product, was found to be substantially safe and efficient compared to oral iron therapy and can be administered in less than  $1 \min [40]$ . It has the advantage of not requiring a test dose and can be administered in the outpatient setting [41]. It is generally well tolerated in both non-dialysis- and dialysis-dependent patients and more effective than oral iron [42]. Dizziness, nausea, pruritus and headache had been reported in less than 2% of the patients who had received ferumoxytol [43]. Erythropoietin or iron may be needed to control the anaemia and is indicated when the haemoglobin is below 10 g/dl. Epoetin alfa (erythropoietin EPD) is generally started at a dose of 50-100 u/Kg three times per week IV in dialysis patients and subcutaneous in others. There are several supplementary epoetins other than epoetin alfa, namely, epoetin beta, which is said to be less painful, and darbepoetin alfa which has prolonged action. There was no significant difference between epoetin alfa and epoetin beta in terms of Hct level [44]. During the maintenance phase, the primary care physician can undertake the monitoring of the haemoglobin level once in 2-3 weeks and iron studies every 3 months. The mortality and morbidity such as increased risk of thrombotic events are said to increase with higher haemoglobin targets, and it is recommended that the haemoglobin target should be 11-12 g/dL for all patients [45]. Randomized trials have shown an increase in the frequency of cardiovascular events in patients whose haemoglobin levels are maintained above 13 g/dl with erythropoietin (ESA) therapy [46]. The Kidney Disease Improving Global Outcomes (KDIGO) publication of guidelines in 2012 for anaemia in CKD had recommended that the injectable iron rather than oral should be the first line of treatment for anaemia associated with CKD. ESA is used when the haemoglobin is less than 100 g/l, and cautious use of blood transfusion is needed if there is transplantation potential [47].

Attempts to prevent renal osteodystrophy ideally starts early in the course of CKD. In early GKD, dietary restriction of phosphorus may be used to control the developing hyperparathyroidism [25]. Treatment includes the use of dietary phosphate restrictions, the use of phosphate binders (e.g. calcium carbonate, magnesium trisilicate), vitamin D supplementation with calcitriol or vitamin analogue such as paricalcitol. There are limitations to the use of calcium-based phosphate binders which may lead to increase in calcium loads and vascular calcifications in patients with ERSD and on haemodialysis [25] Alternately, non-calcium-containing phosphate binders such as sevelamer hydrochloride or lanthanum carbonate [28] have been shown to promote phosphate control while limiting calcium intake [48]. Lanthanum carbonate appears to be effective as monotherapy, but the efficacy of sevelamer in lowering phosphate levels in severe hyperphosphatemia is questionable [28]. Active vitamin D sterols and vitamin D analogs are useful to control hyperparathyroidism in patients with advanced kidney disease [25].

Calcimimetic agents such as cinacalcet (Sensipar) are used to control hyperparathyroidism in patients with ESKD and are effective in reducing PTH levels [24] and its use is evolving. It is said to enhance the sensitivity of calcium receptors to calcium in the parathyroid glands and suppress PTH secretion. Treatment is aimed at keeping the serum calcium level in the normal range, the phosphate below 1.65 mmol/l and PTH two to three times the upper reference limit [49].

If hypocalcaemia persists after normalization of phosphate, it should be treated with vitamin D (calcitriol). Because vitamin D increases phosphate absorption, dosage levels of phosphate binders may have to be adjusted. Phosphorus intake should be limited to 800–1,000 mg/day. Dairy products have a high content of phosphates and a good starting point is to limit or eliminate dairy products.

Fluids should be restricted to an amount equal to the volume of urine passed. Fluid sufficient to produce 2–3 L of urine/day when the fluid intake equals the amount of urine passed plus 500–800 ml/daily. Protein and salt restriction are often needed to suppress volume expansion and blood urea nitrogen (BUN) elevations. Pruritus is a problem in the elderly uraemic patients especially those with xerosis. Ultraviolet treatments and skin moistures are found to be effective.

Infections are the second commonest cause of death in ESKD [50]. It also contributes to increased morbidity in patients in the earlier stages of CKD [51]. Patients with CKD are immunocompromised due to impaired cell mediated and humoral immunity and decreased activity of the immune system. This results in their having a lower seroconversion rate, low peak of antibody titres and a greater decline in antibody levels as compared to the healthy [52]. There is an emerging evidence of benefits to vaccination in patients with CKD. Although CKD and ESKD patients may not respond as well to many vaccines as patients without kidney disease, some vaccines such influenza retain their efficacy and reduced infection rates with standard immunization schedules [50]. Others like pneumococcal vaccine and hepatitis B vaccine may require frequent boosters and higher doses [50]. It is essential that immunization should be adapted and not avoided [53].

### Impact

CKD is common in the elderly [54, 55] and the number of person's with CKD in the United States is expected to double within 10 years [56]. Increased health-care costs and mortality are associated with older people with CKD. CKD increases the risk of not only cardiovascular diseases but all causes of mortality and these result in increased costs [57]. Patients with CKD have a greater risk of dying of cardiovascular disease than progression to end-stage renal disease (ESRD), and there is a close relationship between heart failure and CKD [58]. About 40% of heart failure patients have CKD [58]. Persons older than 70 years with CKD have double the risk for physical impairment, frailty and cognitive dysfunction [59]. Patients with advanced CKD have severe psychological disorder, and about 25% of patients on haemodialysis have clinical depression and are associated with low quality of life and increased mortality [60]. Depressive symptoms and pain are common in patients with CKD on chronic haemodialysis, and the former and to a lesser extent the latter are independently associated with reduced HR-QOL [61]. In patients with CKD, QOL is affected by such factors as age, anaemia, co-morbidities and depression, and many of these factors are present prior to dialysis, and it has been shown that replacement therapy improves the QOL [62]. In elderly patients on dialysis with CKD, chronic pain is a common occurrence, and pain management and improving physical and mental symptoms will have an impact on the well-being of the patient [56]. Instrumental activities of daily living (IADL) and activities of daily living (ASL) decline in community-dwelling older patients with CKD [63]. Heightened inflammatory state is the likely mechanism resulting in the development of functional impairment in patients with chronic kidney disease, and this is independent of body composition, co-morbidity and physical performance [64]. Treating the elderly patient with dialysis is challenging due to the increased

costs, multiple co-morbidities, the perceived minimal long-term benefit and increased mortality [65]. The American Society of Nephrology and the Renal Physicians Association laid down guidelines on the initiation, withholding and withdrawal of dialysis emphasized on a shared decision including the patient, the family and the treating physician [66] (Box 1).

## Box 1 Key Points: Chronic Kidney Disease (CKD)

It is defined as kidney damage or GFR <60 ml/min/1.73 m(2) for 3 months or more irrespective of the cause.

Progressive renal failure eventually leads to uraemic syndrome and end-stage renal disease (ESKD).

Renal failure is assessed by the GFR as serum creatinine is a poor indicator of renal failure.

The GFR may be estimated by using the Cockcroft–Gault formula which calculates creatinine clearance based on serum creatinine, age, gender and body weight.

eGFR is a useful marker of CKD.

For patients with eGFR 15–30 ml/mm/  $1.73m^2$  and those with eGFR <15 ml, referral to a nephrologist is usually required for consultation and continued monitoring.

In patients with moderately reduced eGFR (30–60), the blood pressure, blood sugar, cholesterol, smoking and obesity should be treated. If appropriate, ACEs and ARBs should be used and nephrotoxic drugs avoided.

Anaemia, acidosis and hyperparathyroidism should be attended to.

Early diagnosis and treatment often can preventordelaysomeadverseoutcomesofGKD.

For patients with diabetes and end-stage ESKD, immunization against influenza and invasive pneumococcal disease is

(continued)

## Box 1 Key Points: Chronic Kidney Disease (CKD) (continued)

recommended by NHMRC. Pneumococcal vaccine and hepatitis B vaccine may require frequent boosters and higher doses [50]. It is essential that immunization should be adapted and not avoided [53].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of chronic kidney disease (CKD), except:
  - CKD is common in the elderly and is associated with substantial mortality and morbidity.
  - B. The incidence of CKD is falling rapidly.
  - C. Diabetes and hypertension are important factors in the progression of kidney dysfunction.
  - D. CKD patients are at higher risk of cardiovascular death than progression to end-stage renal disease (ESRD).
- 2. The following are true of chronic kidney disease (CKD), except:
  - A. The glomerular filtration rate (GFR) at age 70 is about two-thirds of the age of 30 and by the age of 80, it is half normal.
  - B. CKD is defined as a GFR <30 ml/min/ 1.73 m<sup>2</sup>.
  - C. The plasma concentration of urea and creatinine rises as the GFR declines in a non-linear fashion.
  - D. eGFR is a useful marker of CKD.
- 3. In a patient with chronic kidney disease (CKD), the following are true, except:
  - A. Anaemia of CKD is normocytic normochromic and is due to low or absent erythropoietin.
  - B. Poor response to erythropoietin should suggest the need to exclude iron deficiency.
  - C. Lowering the blood pressure results in increased cardiovascular risk in patients with CKD.
  - D. Neurological complications may be the result of treatments renal dialysis, renal transplantation or medication.

- 4. The following are true of chronic kidney disease (CKD), except:
  - A. With functional loss of nephrons, there is frank hyperphosphataemia and hypocalcaemias.
  - B. Bleeding time is shortened in CKD.
  - C. Diminished vitamin D activity contributes to secondary hyperparathyroidism.
  - D. A high parathyroid hormone (PTH) level characterizes a high turnover renal bone disease.
- 5. The following are true of chronic kidney disease, except:
  - A. Erythropoietin or iron may be needed to control anaemia when haemoglobin is below 10 g/dl.
  - B. The haemoglobin target should be 11–12 g/ dl for all patients; higher haemoglobin levels increase mortality and morbidity.
  - C. Dairy products need not be limited or eliminated from the diet for CKD patients.
  - D. If hypocalcaemia persists after normalization of phosphate, it should be treated with vitamin D (calcitriol).

### MCQ Answers

1 = B; 2 = B; 3 = C; 4 = B; 5 = C

### References

- Levey AS, Eckardt KU, Tsukamoto Y, Levin A, Coresh J, Rossert J, et al. Definition Classification of chronic kidney disease: a positive statement from Kidney Disease. Improving global outcomes (KDIGO). Kidney Int. 2005;67(6):2089–100.99.
- 2. Arora P, Verrilla M. Chronic renal failure. E-medicine September 2008.
- Jungers P, Chearvean P, Descamps-Lakscha B, Labrunie M, Giraud E, Man NK, et al. Age and gender related incidence of chronic renal failure in a French urban area: a prospective epidemiological study. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1996;11: 1542–1546.
- Molzahan M Future evolution of the ESRD patient population – a perspective for the year 2000. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1996;11 suppl 8:59–62.
- 5. Lopez-Novoa JM, Msarinez-Salgado C, Rodriguez-Pena, Hernandez FJL. Common pathophysiological

mechanisms of chronic kidney disease: Therapeutic perspectives. Pharmacol Thera. 2010;128:61–81.

- Klag J, Wheton PK, Randall BL, Neaton JD, Brncati FL, Ford CE, et al. Blood pressure and end stage disease in men. NEJM. 1990;334–18.
- Staples A, Wong C. Risk factors for progression of chronic kidney failure. Curr Oin Pediatr. 2010; 22(2):161–169.
- Locatelli F, Marcelli D, Comelli M, Albert D, Graziani G, Buccinanti G, et al. Proteinuria and blood pressure is causal components of progress to end stage renal failure. Northern Italian Cooperative Study Group .Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1996;11(3):461–7.
- Wuhl E, Schaefer F. Managing kidney disease with blood pressure control: Pathophysiology of CKD progression. Medscape. http://www.medscap. org/viewarticle/744528\_3 retreived 2/07/2013
- Peterson JC, Adler S, Burkart JM, Greene T, Herbert LA, Hunsicker LG, et al. Blood pressure control, proteinuria and the progression of renal disease. The Modification of Diet in Renal Disease Study. Ann Inter Med. 1995;123:754–762.
- Jafar TH, et al. Angiotensin converting enzyme inhibits progression of non diabetic renal disease. A metaanalysis of patient level data. Am Intern Med. 2001;138:73–37.
- Ruggenenti P, Echieppati A, Remuzzi G. Progression, remission, regression in chronic renal diseases Lancet. 2001;357:1601–8.
- National Kidney Foundation.K/DOQI. Clinical practice guidelines for chronic kidney disease: evaluation and stratification. Am J Kidney Dis. 2002;39(2): S1–266.
- 14. Levey AS, Bosch JP, Lewis JB, Greene T, Rogers N, Roth D. A more accurate method to estimate glomerular filtration rate from serum creatinine: a new prediction equation. Modification of Diet in Renal Disease Study group. Ann Intern Med. 1999;130: 461–70.
- Perkins BA, Ficociello LH Ostrander BE. Microalbuminuria and risk of early progressive renal function. Decline in Type 1 diabetes. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2007;18: 1353–1361.
- 16. http://www.nursingcenter.com/prodev/ce\_article.asp? tid+=587028 [113].accessed on 12/9/08.
- Collins AJ, Li S, Gilberton DT, Liu J, Chen SG, Herzog CA. Chronic kidney disease and cardiovascular disease in the medicare population. Kidney Int .Suppl 2003;87: S24–31.
- Guy J, Johnston PK, Corbett JJ, Day AL, Glaser JS. Treatment of visual loss in pseudo tumour cerebri associated with uraemia. Neurology. 1990; 40(1):28–52.
- Brouns R, De Deyn P. Neurological complications in renal failure: a review. Clin Neur Neurosurg. 2003; 107:1–16.
- Krishnan AV, Kiernan GC. Neurological complications of chronic kidney disease. Nat Rev Neurol. 2009;83: 542–551.

- Galassi G, Ferrari S, Cobelli M, Rizzuto. Neuromuscular complications of kidney disease. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1998;13(Suppl7):41–7.
- Dumitri D, Amata A, Zwarb B. Electrodiagnostic Medicine. Philadelphia: Hanley and Belfris. 2002 pp 984–986.
- 23. Garcia S, Cofan F, Combalie A, et al. Compression of the ulnar nerve in Guyon's canal by uraemic tumoral calcinosis. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg. 2000;120(3/4):228–330.
- Campistol JM. Uraemic myopathy. Kidney Int. 2002;62:1901–12.
- Martin KJ, Gonzalez EA. Metabolic Bone Disease in Chronic Kidney Disease. JASN. 2007;18(3):875–885.
- 26. Blaine J, Chonchol M, Levi M. Renal control of calcium phosphorus and magnesium homeostasis. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. https://doi.org/10.2215/ CJN.09750913.
- Lips P. Vitamin D deficiency and secondary hyperparathyroidism in the elderly: Conequences for bone loss and fractures and therapeutic implications. Endocrin Rev. 2011;22(4): http://press.enocrine.org/doi/full/10. 1210/edrv.22.4.0437.
- Mohammed IA, Hutchinson AJ. Phosphate binding therapy in dialysis patients: focus on lanthanum carbonate. Ther Clin Risk Manag. 2008;4(5);887–893.
- 29. Kalantar-Zadeh K, Klein M, Dunne E, Ahem K, Nelson M, Koslowe R, et al. Total iron binding capacity estimated transferring correlates with nutritional subjective global assessment in haemodialysis patients. Am J Kidney Dis. 1998;31(2);263–72.
- Kidney Health Australia. Chronic kidney disease (CKD) management in general practice.www.kidney. org.au.
- Barclay L, Murata P. Guidelines for drug dosing regimes n chronic kidney disease. Medscape. May 29,2007. http://ww.medscape.org/viewarticle/557381 accessed on 22 May 2016.
- Brown JB, Pedula MS, Barzilay J, Herson MK, Latare P. Lactic acidosis in type2 diabetes. Diabetes Care. 1998;21:1659–1663.
- Harrington AVG, Levy JB. Metformin :effective and safe in renal disease. Int Urol Nephrol 2008;40:411–417.
- Jones GC, Macklin JP, Alexander WD. Editorial. BMJ 2003;326:4–5
- Johnson DW, Mathew T. Managing chronic kidney disease. Med Today 2007; 8:37–45.
- NKF KDOQI Guidelines. www2.kidney.org/profes sionals/kdoqi;guidelines\_bp/guide\_11.html.
- 37. Barkris GL, Sarafidis PA, Weir MR, Dahiof B, Pitt B, Jamerson K, et al. Renal outcomes of different fixed dose combination therapies in patients with hypertension at high risk for cardiovascular events (ACCOM-PLISH): a prespecified secondary analysis of a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2010;375(9721): 1173–81.
- Andreucci VE, Fuiano G, Russo D, Andreucci M. Vasomotor nephropathy in the elderly. Nephrol Dial Trans plant. 1998;13(7):17–24.

- 39. Dixit M, Doan T, Kirschner R, Dixit N. Significant AKI due to non-steroidal anti inflammatory drugs: In patients setting. Phamaceuticals. 2010; 3:1279–1285.
- Coyne DW. Ferumoxytol for treatment of iron deficiency anaemia in patients with chronic kidney disease. Expert Opin Pharmacother. 2009;10(15): 2563–8.
- Rosner MH, Bolton WK. Ferumoxytol for treatment of anaemia in chronic kidney disease. Drugs Today. (Barc) 2009;45(11):779–89.
- McCormack PL. Ferumoxytol in iron deficiency anaemia in adults with chronic kidney disease. Drugs. 2012;72(15):2013–22.
- Schwenk WH. Ferumoxytol: a new intravenous iron preparation for treatment of iron deficiency in patients with chronic kidney disease. Phamacotherapy. 2010; 30(1):70–9.
- 44. Longhnan A, Ali GR, Abeygunasekera SC. Comparison of the therapeutic efficacy of epoetin beta and epoetin alfa in maintenance phase haemodialysis patients. Renal Failure. 2011;33(3):373–5.
- 45. Phrommintikul A, Haas SJ, Elsik M, Krum H. Mortality and target haemoglobin concentrations in anaemic patients with chronic kidney disease treated with erythropoietin: a meta-analysis. Lancet. 2007; 369:381–8.
- 46. Lankhorst CE, Wish JB. Anaemia in renal disease. Diagnosis and management. Blood Rev. 2010;24: 39–47.
- MacGinley RJ, Walker RG. International treatment guidelines for anaemia in chronic kidney disease-what has changed?. Editorial. MJA. 2013; 199(2):84.
- 48. Chertow GH, Burke SK, Dilion MA, Slatopolsky E. Long term effects of sevelamer hydrochloride on calcium and phosphate product and upon profile of haemodialysis patients. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2000;15:559–576.9.
- Tan K-S, Johnson DW. Managing the cardiovascular complications of chronic kidney disease. Aust Prescriber. 2008;8:154–158.
- Kausz A, Pihari D. The value of vaccination in chronic kidney disease. Seminars in Dialysis. Vol 17 pages 9–11, 2004. published on-line.
- Kausz A, Gilbertson D. Overview of vaccination in chronic kidney disease. Advance in Chronic Kidney Disease. 2009;13:209–214.
- Johnson DW, Fleming ST. The use of vaccines in renal failure. Clin Pharmacokinet. 1992;22:434–446.

- James N, Vacher L-V, Karie S, Ledneva E, Deray G. Vaccinations and chronic kidney disease. Nephrol Dial and Trans. 2008;23(3):800–807.
- 54. O'Hare AM, Bertenthal D, Covinsky KF, Landefeld CS, Sen S, Mehta K, et al. Mortality risk stratification in chronic kidney disease. One size for all ages? J Am Soc Nephrol. 2006;17:846–853.
- 55. Garo AX, Papaioannou A, Ferko N, Campbell G, Clarke IA, Ray IG. Estimating the prevalence of renal insufficiency in seniors requiring long-term care. Kidney Int. 2004;65:649–653.
- Davison SN. Chronic kidney disease: psychological impact of chronic pain. Geriatrics. 2007;62(2):17–23.
- Hwang S-JVH, Tsai J-C, Chen H-C. Epidemiology impact and preventive care of chronic kidney disease inTaiwan. Nephrology. 2010;15:3–9.
- Shiba N, Shimokawa H. Chronic kidney disease and heart failure-Biochemical close link and common therapeutic goal. J Cardiol. 2011;57(1):8–179.
- Anand S, Johansen KL, Tamura MK. Aging and chronic kidney disease: the impact on physical function and cognition. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2014;69A (3):315–322. https://doi.org/10.1093/Gerona/glt109.
- Zalai D, Szeifert L, Novsak M. Psychological distress and depression in patients with chronic kidney disease. Semin Dial. 2012;25(4):428–38.
- 61. Belayev LY, Mor MK, Sevick MA, Shields AM, Rollman BL, Palevsky PM, et al. Longitudinal associations of depressive symptoms and pain with quality of life in patients receiving chronic haemodialysis. Hemodial Int. 2015;19(2):216–24.
- Valderrabano F, Jofre R, Lopez Gomez JM. Quality of life in end-stage renal disease patients. Am J Kidney. Dis. 2001;38(3):443–64.
- 63. Bowling CB, Sawyer P, Campbell RC, Ahmed A, Allman RM. Impact of chronic kidney disease on activities of daily living in community dwelling older adults. J Gerontol A Bio Sci Med Sci. 2011; 66(A96):698–694.
- 64. Fried LF, Lee JS, Shipak M, Cherton CM, Green C, Ding J, et al. Chronic kidney disease and functional limitation in older people; and body composition study. J Am Geriatr Soc 2006;54(5):750–6.
- 65. Shih C-J, Chen Y-T, Ou S-M, Yang W-C, Kuo S-C, Tarng D-c. and for the Taiwan Geriatric Kidney Disease Research (TGKD) Group. BMC Medicine. 2014;12:169 https://doi.org/10.1186/s12916-014-0169-3.
- Moss AH. Revised dialysis clinical practice guideline promotes more informed decision-making. Clin J AM Soc Nephrol. 2010;5:2380–2383.



# Prostate Gland and Related Disorders **34**

### Contents

Introduction	298
Benign Prostate Hypertrophy (BPH)	298
Symptomatology	298
Diagnosis	298
Management	299
Acute and Chronic Prostatitis	301
Introduction	301
Prostatic Abscess	302
Introduction	302
Symptomatology	302
Diagnosis	302
Treatment	302
Carcinoma of the Prostate	303
Introduction	303
Clinical Expression	303
Diagnosis	303
Treatment	304
Impact	305
References	306

### Abstract

The transition zone of the prostate enlarges with age by developing benign prostatic hypertrophy, and the proliferative process occurs exclusively in the transition zone and periurethral glands. Benign prostate hypertrophy (BPH) is a common part of ageing, and by the age of 80 years, about 90% of the men will have histological evidence of BPH. The diagnosis is based on the history followed by digital rectal examination (DRE) which is an integral part in the evaluation. Prostatitis is an inflammatory disorder, bacterial or nonbacterial and can be acute or chronic. Prostatic abscess is a focal accumulation of pus within the prostate. Carcinoma of the prostate is the commonest malignancy among elderly men affecting 30% of men at the age of 50 and 90% at the age of 90 years. The review summarises the main group of prostate disorders with the main focus on the management.

### Keywords

Benign prostatic hypertrophy · Prostatitis · Prostatic abscess · Carcinoma of the prostate

### Introduction

The adult prostate gland is made up of glandular (70%) and nonglandular tissue (30%) [1], and the former is divided into three zones [1, 2]. The central zone comprises about 25% of the gland, the peripheral zone about 70% and the transition zone about 5% [1]. Within the periprostatic fat in the posterolateral part of the peripheral zone are the neurovascular bundles which give off branches into the apex and base of the prostate [3]. It secretes an alkaline fluid that comprises a large portion of the seminal fluid [1].

### Benign Prostate Hypertrophy (BPH)

The central zone is the greatest in the young and atrophies with advancing age. The transition zone enlarges with age by developing benign prostatic hypertrophy, and the proliferative process occurs exclusively in the transition zone and periurethral glands [4, 5]. BPH is a common part of ageing, and by the age of 80 years, about 90% of the men will have histological evidence of BPH [6]. It has been postulated that testosterone plays a role in its development. As man ages, the amount of the testosterone produced decreases with proportionate increase in the oestrogen levels within the gland, and this increases the activity of the substances that promote cell growth [7]. Testosterone is converted to dihydrotestosterone (DHT) by enzyme 5-alpha reductase (5AR), and there are two types of 5-alpha reductase, and type 2 is the primary subtype in the prostate [8]. The androgen 5-alpha dihydrotestosterone (DHT) binds to the androgen receptors and can result in BPH [7]. DHT promotes development and growth of the prostate, but there is no direct correlation between DHT and possible growth [8]. BPH involves both the stromal and epithelial elements of the prostate arising in the periurethral and

transition zones and is normally dependent on testosterone and DHT production. Males who are deficient in 5AR will not be able to convert intraprostate testosterone into DHT [9] and will not develop BPH [10].

Static and dynamic factors contribute to the bladder neck obstruction in BPH [11]; the former is due to prostatic enlargement and the latter to the tension in the prostate smooth muscle [4]. In the pathophysiology of clinical BPH, the prostate and/or prostatic urethra plays an important role [4]. In vitro studies have shown that, in the capsule of the prostate, the smooth muscle of the stroma and the bladder neck, there are localised large amounts of alpha-1 adrenergic receptors. Stimulation of these receptors gives rise to increase in the smooth muscle tone which can worsen lower urinary tract symptoms (LUTS) [7]. Some of the LUT symptoms are attributable to the ageing of the bladder, and age-matched men and women have similar levels of LUTS [12]. The obstructive-induced bladder contributes significantly to the symptoms. The bladder wall becomes thickened, trabeculated and irritable. It hypertrophies to increase its contractile force. Even with small volumes of urine in the bladder is believed to cause urinary frequency and LUTS because of the detrusor instability. The bladder gradually weakens and loses its ability to empty completely thus leading to increased residual urine volume.

### Symptomatology

One of the early symptoms is the need to get up at night to urinate. Other symptoms include an urge to urinate frequently during the day, hesitancy, urgency, interrupted weak stream, leaking or dribbling. These symptoms can also be produced by other disorders, namely, prostatic infection, urethral stricture, prostate cancer and medications.

### Diagnosis

The diagnosis is based on the history followed by digital rectal examination (DRE) which is an integral part in the evaluation. During DRE, the finger pads are swept across the rectal surface and the prostate palpated. It is useful for the general practitioner to estimate the gland size, contour, tenderness and presence of nodules and evaluate areas suggestive of malignancy and the presence or absence of fluctuance and pain in prostatic abscess. Transrectal ultrasonography (TRUS) can be used for a more precise volumetric determination. Other investigations include, PSA, urine analysis, urine for culture, electrolytes, urea and creatinine. Imaging using TRUS is indicated for patients with elevated PSA levels, and a TRUS-guided biopsy may be indicated. Urinary flow study, intravenous pyelogram and cystoscopy are optional.

Most doctors consider PSA level below 4 ng/ml as normal [13]. A high PSA level does not mean that it is cancer, and a low level does not mean it is definitely not [14, 15]. PSA levels can rise with prostatitis or urinary tract infection, and it can be low with finasteride and dutasteride [13]. If biopsy is done, approximately twice as many men with PSA levels above 4.0 will have prostate cancer in the range of 40–50% [16]. That two men with identical PSA level can have different risks of prostate cancer will depend on other risk factors [15].

Other factors which increase the risk of developing prostate cancer are:

- (i) Age (64% of cancer of the prostate in men 65years and over) [17]
- (ii) Family history [17].
- (iii) Ethnicity [17]
- (iv) Diet rich in fats [18]

DRE is most helpful when coupled with PSA. The PSA level of 3.0 ng/ml taken together with the DRE findings is very suggestive of benign hypertrophy of the prostate.

The American Urological Association (AUA) symptom index is the most widely accepted tool for quantifying the severity of the symptoms [19] (Box 1).

### Box 1 American Urological Association Prostate Symptom Score

#### Over the past month

i. How often have you had the sensation of not emptying your bladder completely?

ii. How often have you had to urinate again in less than 2 h?

iii. How often have you stopped and started when urinating?

iv. How often have you found it difficult to postpone urinating?

v. How often have you had a weak urinary stream?

vi. How often have you had to push or strain to begin urinating?

Not at all = 0; less than 1 time in 5 = 1; less than half the time = 2; about half the time = 3; more than half the time = 4; almost always = 5

vii. How many times did you typically get up to urinate from time you went to bed until you got up in the morning?

None = 0, once = 1, twice = 2, thrice = 3, four times = 4, five times or more = 5

Mild BPH = 1-7; moderate = 8-10; severe = 20-35

### Management

### Watchful Waiting

At the individual level, the natural history of BPH is said to be highly variable [3]. Individuals with a low American Urological Association (AUA) [20] prostate symptom score (0–7) and those with moderate to severe symptoms and AUA score >8 but who are not inconvenienced and with no signs of complications of BHP should be watched (Box 2).

Watchful wa	uiting
Medical	
Alpha-blo	ockers
5-Alpha r	eductase blocker
Surgical	
TURP (tra	ansurethral resection of the prostate)
TUIP (tra	nsurethral incision of the prostate)
Open prosta	tectomy
TUMT (tı	ansurethral microwave
thermothera	py)

Туре	Drugs	Side effects	Response
I. Alpha-blockers (selective agents)		Dizziness, fatigue	Effective against a wide
		Ejaculation disorders	range of prostate sizes
i. Selective short-acting alpha-1 blocker	Prazosin, alfuzosin	Nasal congestion	
	Indoramin	Postural	
		hypotension	
ii. Selective long-acting alpha-1 blocker	Terazosin, doxazosin		
iii. Partially subtype alpha-1a-selective agent	Tamsulosin		
II. 5-alpha reductase inhibitors	Finasteride Dutasteride	Decrease in libido Erectile dysfunction Ejaculation disorder	Reduces level of DHT by 80% may take several months before activity is noted

Table 1 Medications used in the treatment of BPH

### Medical Management

Over the last few decades, the medical therapeutic options have increased and have given rise to receptor specific alpha-blockers. Basically they can be categorised into two groups (Table 1):

- i. The alpha-blockers that inhibit contraction of the prostatic smooth muscle, urethra and bladder neck
- ii. The 5-alpha reductase inhibitors that lower the prostatic androgen levels

Prostatic enlargement depends on androgen 5-alpha DHT. Circulating testosterone is metabolised by the type ii 5-alpha reductase into DHT which binds to androgen receptors in the cell nuclei, and this can result in BPH [7]. 5-Alpha reductase inhibitors block the activity and thereby inhibit DHT-receptor complex formation. Individuals with moderate enlargement of the prostate are at risk of acute retention of urine and according to Lepor [8] high enough to warrant the use of 5-alpha reductase inhibitors. It has been shown that long-term use of 5-alpha reductase inhibitors finasteride and dutasteride causes reduction of prostate volume and also prevents further growth [8, 21, 22].

### Surgical Management

Surgery is the most effective treatment for BPH. It is also the first choice for those individuals with high AUA symptom score. However the use of surgery for BPH has declined substantially with the advent of improved drug therapy [18]. Open prostatectomy and TURP are the most effective in producing increased urine flow rate. In open prostatectomy, the prostate is removed by lower abdominal incision. The inner portion of the prostate is removed by endoscopic approach in transurethral resection of the prostate (TURP) and has been acknowledged as the standard for relieving bladder outlet obstruction secondary to BPH [7]. Transurethral incision of the prostate (TUIP) is an endoscopic procedure whereby one or two cuts are made in the prostate to reduce the constriction of the urethra. In balloon dilatation, a balloon is inserted through the urethra and inflated to stretch the narrowed urethra. In transurethral microwave thermotherapy (TUMT), a microwave tube placed in the urethra causes deep rapid heating around the urethral base (Boxes 3 and 4; Table 2).

**Box 3 Indications for TURP** Failed voiding trials; Acute urinary retention;

(continued)

Box 3 Indications for TURP (continued) Gross haematuria; Urinary tract infection; Secondary to obstruction; Failure of medical therapy; A desire to terminate medical therapy.

### Box 4 Key Points: Benign Prostate Hypertrophy

One of the early symptoms is the need to get up at night to urinate.

Other symptoms include an urge to urinate frequently during the day, hesitancy, urgency, interrupted weak stream, leaking or dribbling.

The diagnosis is based on the history followed by digital rectal examination (DRE) which is an integral part in the evaluation.

Over the last few decades, the medical therapeutic options have increased [17] and have given rise to receptor specific alpha-blockers.

Box 4 Key Points: Benign Prostate Hypertrophy (continued)

*Transurethral resection of the prostate* (*TURP*) has been acknowledged as the standard for relieving bladder outlet obstruction secondary to BOH [7].

### Acute and Chronic Prostatitis

### Introduction

Prostatitis is an inflammatory disorder, bacterial or nonbacterial and can be acute or chronic. Reported rates of prostatitis are similar in North America, Europe and Asia [23], and its estimated prevalence is about 9% in the community [24]. About 90–95% of the cases are due to chronic prostatitis/chronic pelvic pain syndrome (CP/CPPS) [25, 26]. The National Institute of Health has classified prostatitis into four categories, namely, acute bacterial, chronic bacterial, chronic nonbacterial, and pelvic pain syndrome and asymptomatic inflammatory prostatitis [23, 27].

Surgical procedure	Indication	Morbidity	Result	Comments
i. Open prostatectomy	Large bulky prostate, structural median prostate lobe	High	Most effective	Hardly done now
ii. Transurethral resection as in box of prostate (TURP)		Complications: early blood clot retention, secondary infection, inability to urinate, late-retrograde ejaculation impotence and urinary incontinence	Relieves symptom in 90% 0f cases	Common surgical procedure; elderly numerous medical problems – poor condition; requires repeat within 5 years
iii. Transurethral incision		Smaller of prostate (TUIP)	Less bleeding	As for TURP prostates
iv. Transurethral microwave thermotherapy (TUMT)		No major complications	70% decrease in symptoms	10% require repeat after 2 years
v. Balloon dilatation				

Table 2 Surgical management of BHP

Information sources: Levelliee et al. [7]

### Symptomatology

Acute bacterial prostatitis usually presents with systemic symptoms such as high fever, chills, malaise, urinary urgency, frequency, perineal pain and symptoms of obstructed voiding. In chronic prostatitis, the patient may be asymptomatic or with symptoms associated with back pain, frequency, dysuria and perineal pain. In CP/CPPS, the symptoms are similar to acute or chronic prostatitis and include perineal or low back pain, lower urinary symptoms and painful ejaculations [28], and the existence of pelvic pain is requisite for the diagnosis [29].

### Treatment

In severe acute prostatitis, hospitalisation and intravenous broad-spectrum antibiotics (an aminoglycoside and beta-lactam combination or fluoroquinolone) [28] are needed until patient is afebrile followed by oral therapy usually for 4 weeks [30]. Chronic bacterial prostatitis is treated with fluoroquinolone involving a 4-8 week course [28, 30]. There are no specific guidelines for the treatment of CP/CCPS [8]. A single course of antimicrobial for 4-6 weeks may be beneficial [28]. In addition, a wide variety of therapies including alpha-blockers [28], antiinflammatory medications and other agents such as finasteride and gabapentinoids have been used [31].

### **Prostatic Abscess**

### Introduction

Prostatic abscess is a focal accumulation of pus within the prostate [32]. Prostatic abscesses are rare [33, 34] and are often underdiagnosed [35], or there is a delay in diagnosis [33]. The incidence has decreased with the use of early antibiotics [35]. The prevalence is about 0.5% of all prostatic disorders [36]. It is reported most commonly in the age group between 50 and 60 years [33]. There has been a shift in the mortality rate from 6% to 30% in the 1940s to 3–16% recently [34, 37]. It may be a complication of acute prostatitis [38] or a retrograde flow of contaminated urine [39].

### Symptomatology

Patients present with dysuria, frequency, perineal pain or urinary retention, and some of them may have systemic symptoms such as fever and chills [33].

### Diagnosis

It is often difficult to diagnose [34, 35], and the differential diagnosis is with acute prostatitis [35]. The abscess could rupture into the rectum or perineum. Rectal examination may reveal tenderness and an enlarged and fluctuant prostate. The finding of tender fluctuant prostate on rectal examination is not a common occurrence [35]. In some blood cultures will be positive. The urine may be normal or there may be pyuria or bacteriuria.

### Treatment

Small abscesses less than 1 cm are treated with antibiotics such as fluoroquinolones for a minimum of 4–6 weeks [40]. Larger abscesses require surgical drainage [40], and percutaneous transperineal or transrectal drainage under transrectal sonography or CT-guided drainage [40] is the first choice for therapy [32]. Once an abscess is diagnosed, antibiotic therapy should be commenced and drainage performed [32] (Box 5).

#### **Box 5 Key Points: Prostatitis**

The National Institute of Health has classified prostatitis into four categories, namely, acute bacterial, chronic bacterial, chronic nonbacterial, pelvic pain syndrome and asymptomatic inflammatory prostatitis.

### **Carcinoma of the Prostate**

### Introduction

Carcinoma of the prostate is the commonest malignancy among elderly men [41, 42] affecting 30% of men at the age of 50 and 90% at the age of 90 years [5]. It is the second leading cause of cancer in the Western world [41] with increasing incidence with age [43]. The incidence of prostate cancer increases sharply after the age of 55 and peaks at age of 70-74 and slightly decline thereafter [17]. Men over the age of 65 years account for 68% of disease and 92% mortality [44]. There is a very high death rate from prostate cancer in the Scandinavian countries [45], and in Japan, it is relatively low [45] with the United States adopting an intermediate position. It is known that immigrants from countries with low incidence acquire an intermediate risk when they migrate to countries of high risk [45]. The aetiology is not known, but it increases with age. It has been suggested that hormonal changes of old age may be associated with its causation.

Adenocarcinoma begins in the peripheral zone in 70% of cases but can arise elsewhere, and 29% originate in the transition zone and 19% in the central zone [46]. Prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PIN) is widely deemed to be the likely forerunner of invasive prostatic cancer [47]. PIN is characterised by cellular proliferation within pre-existing ducts and glands with cytological changes [48]. Not all high-grade PIN develop into invasive disease, but high-grade PIN, age and PSA are decidedly indicative of prostatic cancer [49].

### **Clinical Expression**

The patient may be asymptomatic or may present with symptoms and signs of prostatism, rarely with haematuria or acute retention. Other symptoms are due to bone metastasis, bone pain or pathological fracture.

### Diagnosis

The diagnosis of prostate cancer is made by using a range of tests:

i. Prostate-specific antigen (PSA) test. The prostate secretes a protein called PSA, and only little of it leaks into the blood stream. The PSA level rises with age as does the prostate size. In cancer of the prostate, large amounts of PSA enter the blood. The interpretation of PSA levels is not necessarily straightforward. The PSA can detect cancer in the early stages, but the PSA is not always conclusive of cancer, and no PSA level rules cancer in or out [15]. It can be raised in other conditions such as in benign hypertrophy of the prostate, prostatitis, after vigorous prostate massage, instrumentation such as cystoscopy and insertion of urinary catheters and vigorous physical activity such as cycling. The 'normal' value of the total PSA is age dependent, but the higher the total PSA levels are, the more likely it is to be cancer.

In normal individuals and in those with prostate cancer, the PSA is bound to protein. One form of PSA, free PSA, is not bound. Free PSA is sometimes requested when the total PSA is mildly elevated. The detection of free PSA and estimation of the free and total PSA (F/T) have been widely used for improving diagnostic accuracy and especially for increasing specificity [50, 51] and are useful in distinguishing between benign and malignant disease when the total PSA levels are in the grey area range between 2 and 10 ng/ml and useful when values are between 2.5 and 4.0 ng/ml. A free PSA that is less than 25% or less of the total PSA is indicative of increased risk of prostate cancer. A free PSA above the 25% threshold might suggest avoiding immediate biopsy. More recently the proenzyme of PSA, pro-PSA, was found to be a better marker of prostate cancer when the total PSA is between 2 and 10 ng/ml.

Screening with PSA for prostate cancer remains debatable [52]. There is evidence of wide-spread and increasing PSA testing in Australia largely [53]. The large scale of PSA screening

programmes may contribute to overdiagnosis of prostate cancer [54]. Prostate cancer-specific mortality has not decreased significantly with prostate cancer screening [55]. Although PSA testing has the potential to benefit some men by diagnosing potentially curable early-stage disease, it may be harmful to others with slow-growing cancers that are clinically insignificant and do not require invasive treatment [53]. Screening did not significantly reduce prostate cancer-specific mortality as revealed in a meta-analysis of the five RCTs [53]. The study also revealed that overdiagnosis and overtreatment were common and were associated with treatment-related harms [55].

It is imperative that men requesting PSA test are appropriately informed [31] about the risk of cancer, the possible benefits, limitations and implications of PSA testing prior to being tested. To overcome the possible harms of PSA screening, other approaches to allay them would be to include a higher PSA threshold for biopsy, considering biennial screening and a conservative therapy for men receiving a new diagnosis of prostate cancer [51]. PSA levels and risk of cancer: <4 ng/ml – normal; 4–10 ng/ml, 20–30%; 10–22 ng/ml, 50–75%; above, 20–90%.

DRE forms an integral part in the diagnosis to feel the size and any other abnormalities, and if one or the other is abnormal, a biopsy is done, guided by ultrasound known as the transrectal ultrasound (TRUS). Further tests are done if the results are positive to determine the stage of progression of the disease: bone scan and computerised tomography.

Gleason's Grading and Score

Although the Gleason grading and score are largely subjective, it had remained the most widespread method of prostate cancer tissue grading. Gleason grades range from 1 (well differentiated) to 5 (undifferentiated) with 5 having the worse prognosis. Gleason score ranges from 2 to 10 with 10 having the worse prognosis. The pathologists identify two architectural patterns and assign grades to each one. Grades 1 and 2 are well differentiated, the glands are well formed, and the cells appear pale; grade 1 is more compact. Grade 3 shows infiltration of cells from glands into the stroma and the cells are dark. In Grade 4, there is loss of architecture with irregular mass of cells and few glands. Grade 5 shows no attempt at gland formation; sheet of cells is seen throughout Gleason score. The pathologist identifies two architectural patterns and assigns a Gleason grade to each one: (i) the predominant pattern and (ii) the next most predominant pattern. The lowest possible Gleason score is 2 (1 + 1) where the first and the second patterns have a Gleason grade of 1. The highest Gleason score is 10 (5 + 5). The Gleason grading system remains a robust prognostic factor for prostate cancer largely because it allows gradual alterations by urological pathologists to comply with the changing practice of medicine [55].

In 2005 the International Society of Urological Pathology modified the Gleason system [56, 57]. Gleason 2–4 should hardly ever be diagnosed on needle biopsy [56]. What was graded 2-4 on the original system is now considered as Gleason score 6 in the modified system, and what was 6 earlier is now Gleason score 7 tumours [58]. It is believed that the effect of the 2005 modification has been to improve the perceived cancer-specific survival by 2 % through the Will Rogers phenomenon [59]. Carter et al. [58] felt that the modified Gleason grading system is misleading to both physician and patient. They argued the pros and cons for removing the label of cancer from Gleason 6 tumours and proposed an alternative modification. The findings of the study by Billes et al. [60] indicated that the recommendation of the 2005 modification is an estimable refinement of the standard Gleason grading system.

### Treatment

The treatment of cancer of the prostate would depend on the grade of the cancer, the stage of the cancer, the age of the patient, life expectancy, patient's health condition and patient's preferences (Box 6). New treatment options include laparoscopic radical prostatectomy, robot-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy and third-generation cryotherapy which are reassuring [61]. Curative therapy (radical prostatectomy, external beam radiotherapy and brachytherapy) normally is recommended for patents predicted to have a life expectancy of 10 years

[62]. With the advent of a variety of new agents, the therapeutic options in castrate-resistant prostate cancer have changed [63].

### Impact

With increasing age, majority of prostate cancer patients develop microscopic disease, but only a few will endure invasive prostate cancer [54]. In the elderly, the impact of localised prostate cancer will depend on disease aggressiveness and life expectancy [63]. The choice of treatment options will be influenced by life expectancy, health status, lifestyle and available treatment. In the elderly, there are several diseases virtually involving all organ systems resulting in increased morbidity [64] and if not corrected may lead to death. In oncology practice, comorbidity is an important concern especially in older patients [65]. Hence an overall evaluation of the comorbidities ensures a comprehensive assessment of physical illness burden which can be used as a variable in predicting outcome [66]. Comorbidity and age have been shown to affect for treatment decisions and survival outcomes in prostate cancer [62]. Erectile dysfunction after radical prostatectomy has a profound effect on the quality of life (QoL); 76% who were potent before radical prostatectomy were impotent afterwards [67].

### Box 6 Key Points: Cancer of the Prostate

- The patient may be asymptomatic or may present with symptoms and signs of prostatism, rarely with haematuria or acute retention.
- Other symptoms are due to bone metastasis, bone pain or pathological fracture.
- The diagnosis of prostate cancer is made by using a range of tests: (i) Prostatespecific antigen (PSA) test; (ii) DRE, which forms an integral part in the diagnosis to feel the size and any other abnormalities; and (iii) if biopsy, done if one or the other is abnormal, guided by

## Box 6 Key Points: Cancer of the Prostate (continued)

- ultrasound known as the transrectal ultrasound (TRUS).
- PSA and DRE should be offered to all men 50 years or older and in those with a family history of prostate cancer.
- Treatment of cancer of the prostate would depend on the grade of the cancer, the stage of the cancer, the age of the patient, life expectancy, patient's health condition and patient's preferences.

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of benign prostate hypertrophy, except:
  - A. Prostatic-specific antigen (PSA) is normal.
  - B. Most commonly affects the median lobe of the prostate gland.
  - C. The diagnosis is based on the history followed by digital rectal examination (DRE).
  - D. 5-Alpha reductase inhibitors finasteride and dutasteride cause reduction of prostate volume and also prevent further growth.
- 2. The following are true of cancer of the prostate, except:
  - A. The bone lesions are osteolytic rather than osteosclerotic.
  - B. Eighty percent of prostate cancer have a nonaggressive form.
  - C. Histologically most lesions are adenocarcinoma with varying degrees of differentiation.
  - D. The patient may be asymptomatic.
- 3. The following in benign hypertrophy of the prostate are true, except:
  - A. BPH is associated with enlargement of the lateral lobes.
  - B. It is rare under the age of 60 years.
  - C. The anatomical zone involved in hyperplastic growth that occurs in BPH is the transitional zone.
  - D. One of the early symptoms is the need to get up at night to urinate.

### MCQ Answers

1 = A; 2 = A; 3 = A

### References

- Weerakkody Y, Maingard J. Prostate. http://radio paedia.org/artcles/prostate. Retrieved 26 January 2015.
- Canadian Cancer Society. Anatomy and physiology of the prostate. http://www.cancerca/en/cancer information/ cancer-type/prostate/anatomyandphysiology.?region+on retrieved on 26 Januart 2015.
- Villiers GM, Verstraete K, De Neve WJ, Meerleer GO. Magnetic resonance imaging anatomy of the prostate and the periprostatic area: a guide for radiotherapists. Radiother Oncol 2005;76(1):99–106.
- Lepor H. Pathophysiology of benign prostatic hyperplasia in the aging male population. Rev Urol. 2005; 7(Suppl4):S3–S12.
- McNeal JE. The prostate gland. Morphology, pathobiology. Monogr Urol. 1983;4:5–13.
- Berry SJ, Coffey DS, Walsh PC, Ewing LL. The development of human prostatic hyperplasia with age. J Urol. 1984;132:474–479.
- 7. Levelliee RJ, Patel VR, Bird VG. Prostate hypertrophy Benign. E Medicine Update. 2006.
- Lepor H. Pathogenesis, epidemiology and natural history of benign prostate hypertrophy. Rev Urology. 2004;6(suppl 9): S3–S10.
- Walsh PC, Madder JD, Harrod M. Familial incomplete male pseudohermaphroditism type 2: decreased dehydrotestosterone formation in pseudovaginal perineoscrotal hypospadias. NEJM 1974; 291:944–949.
- Diamond DA. Sexual differentiation normal and abnormal in :Walsk PC, Retik AB, Vaughan ED Jr, Wein AJ. Editors Campells Urology 8<sup>th</sup> ed. Philadelphia PA: WB Saunders Co. 2002 pp 2395–2527.
- Caine M. The present role of alpha-adrenergic blockers in the treatment of benign prostate hypertrophy. J Urol. 1986;136:1–6.
- Editor's summary of meeting presentation in Lepor H. Pathophysiology of benign prostatic hyperplasia in the aging male population. Rev Urol. 2005;7(Suppl4): S3–S12.
- National Cancer Institute PSA &DRE. http://www.can cer.gov/cacertopics/facts/sheet/detection/PSA. Retrieved 12/7/2013.
- Thompson IM, Parker DR, Goodmam PT, et al. Prevalence of prostate cancer among men with prostate – specific antigen level< or= 4.0ng per millilitre. NEJM. 2004;358(28):2239–2246.
- Jones JS, Klein E. Four no more. The PSA cut off 'era' is over. Clev Clin J Med. 2008;(1):75:30–36.
- Jones JS, Patel A, Schoenfield L, Rabets JC, Zippe CD, Magi-Galluzzi C. Saturation technique does not

improve cancer detection as in initial prostate biopsy strategy. Urol. 2006;175:485–488.

- Gann PH. Risk factors for possible prostate cancer. Rev Urol.2002;14(suppl 5):S3–S70.
- Kolonel LN. Fat meat and prostate cancer. Epidemiol Rev. 2007;23:72.
- Barry MJ, O'Leary MP. The development and clinical utility of symptom scores. Urol Clin N Am. 1995;22:229–307.
- Americal Urological Association. AUA Prostate symptom Score. Website: http://individual.utoronto.ca/ mgreiver/prostate.htm accessed 9/3/2008.
- 21. McConnell JD, Brukewitz R, Walsh PC, Andriole G, Lieber M, Holtgrewe HL, et al. The effect of finasteride in the risk of acute urinary retention and the need for surgical treatment among men with benign prostate hypertrophy. Finasteride Long Term Efficacy and Safety study Group. NEJM. 1998;338:5570563.
- 22. Roehrborn CG, Marks LS, Fenter T, Freedman S, Tuttle J, Gittleman, et al. Efficiency and safety of dutasteride in the 4-year period of men with benign prostatic hypertrophy. Urology. 2001;63:709–715.
- Krieger JN. Classification, epidemiology and implications of chronic prostatitis in North America, Europe and Asia. Minnerva Urol Nephrol. 2004;56:99–107.
- 24. Roberts RO, Lieber MM, Rhodes T, Girman CJ, Bostwick DG, Jacobsen SJ. Prevalence of a physician-assigned diagnosis of prostatitis: The Olmstead County Study of urinary symptoms and health status among men. Urology. 1998;51:578–584.
- Krieger JN, Nybeigh Jr, Nickel JC. National Institute of Health consensus definition and classification of prostatitis. JAMA. 1999;282:236–207.
- 26. de la Rosette JJ, Hubregtse MR, Meuleman EJ, Stolk-Engelaar MV, Debruyne FM. Diagnosis and treatment of 409 patients with prostatitis syndrome. Urology. 1993;41(4):301–307.
- Ramakrishnan K, Salinas RC. Prostatitis acute and chronic. Primary Care: Clinics in Office Practice. 2010:37(3):547–563.
- Maitre S. Prostatitis: Prevalence classification and treatment. Virtual Mentor. 2006'8(11):748–751.
- Hua VN, Schaeffer AJ. Acute and chronic prostatitis. Med Clin North Am 2004;88:483–494.
- Andriole GL. Prostatitis. The Merck Manual. Professional Edition. http://www.merckmanuals.com/ptofess ional/geitourinary\_disorders/benign-prostate. Retrieved 27 January 2015.
- Anothaisintawee T, Attin J, Nickel JC, Thammakraisom S, Numthava JP, McEvoy M, et al. Management of chronic prostatitis/chronic pelvic pain. JAMA. 2011;305(1):78–86.
- Faris G, Metz Y, Friedman B, Appel B, Stein A. Prostatic abscess –diagnosis and treatment. Harefuah 2008;147(7):5946,663.
- Venyo A, Prostatic abscess: Case Report and review of literature. Webmed Central Urology 2011;2(11)WMC 002433.

- Oliveira P, Andrade JA, Porto JE, Pereira Filho JE, Vinhaes AF. Diagnosis and treatment of prostatic abscess. Int Braz J Urol 2003;29:30–4.
- Dalal S, Sahu MS, Nityasha I, Dahiya RS. Prostatic abscess: easy to diagnose difficult to treat. Int J Surg. 2009;23(2).
- 36. Bansal P, Gupta A, Mongha R, Bera M, Ranjit K, Kunda AK. Minimally – invasive management of prostatic abscess. The role of transrectal ultrasound. Urol Ann. 2009;1:56–60.
- Grandios EA, Caffaralti J, Farina L, Hoesman H. Prostatic abscess drainage clinical-sonography correlation. Urol Int. 1992;48:358–61.
- Jameson RM. Prostatic abscess, carcinoma of the prostate. Br J Urol. 1968;40:288–292.
- Trauzzi SJ, Kay CJ, Kaufman DG, Lowe JC. Management of prostatic abscess in patients with immunodeficiency syndrome. Urology. 1994; 93:629–633.
- Herard A, Brandt B, Colin J, Drancourt E, Youinou Y, Lardennois B. Prostatic abscesses : what treatment to propose? Prog Urol. 1999;9(4);767–71.
- Crawford ED. Epidemiology of prostate cancer. Urology. 2003;62(suppl 1):3–12.
- Jemal A, Siegel R, Xu J, Ward E. Cancer Clinical Statistics. Cal J Clin. 2010;60:277–3.
- Bechis SK, Carroll PR, Cooperberg MR. Impact of age at diagnosis on prostate cancer treatment and survival. J Clin Oncol. 2011;29(2):235–241.
- 44. Cancer facts and figures,2003. Am Cancer Soc. 2003. http://www.cancer.org/down;oad.s/STT/CAFF2003PW Secured.pdf accessed on 5 February 2016.
- 45. website http://www.dep.iare.fr/
- 46. Stamey TA, Donaldson AN, Yemoto CE, McNeal JE, Sozen S, Gill H. Histological and clinical findings in 896 consecutive patients treated with radical retropubic prostatectomy: epidemiologic significance of annual changes. J Urol. 1998; 160:2412–2417.
- Dreicer R, Garcia J. Prostate cancer. http://www. clevelandclinicmeded.com/medicalpubs/diseasemanage ment/hematology. Accessed 16 Maarch 2015.
- Bostwick DG. High grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia: the most likely precursor of prostate cancer. Cancer. 1995;75:1823–36.
- BMJ Best Practice. Prostate cancer. http://bestpractice. bmj.com/best-practice/monograoh/254/basics/pathphys iology.html. Accessed 16 March 2015.
- 50. Oesterling JS, Jacobsen SJ, Klee GG, Pettersson K, Piironen T, Abrhamsson PA, et al. Free, complexed and total serum PSA: the establishment of appropriate range for their concentrations and ratios. J Urol 1995;154:1090–5.
- 51. Higashihara E, Nutahara K, Kojima M, Okegawa J, Miura A, Kao M, et al. Significance of serum free prostate specific antigen; screening of prostate cancer. J Urol. 1996,156: 1964–8.

- Hayes JH, Barry MJ. Screening for prostate cancer with the prostate-specific antigen test:a review of current evidence. JAMA. 2014;311(11):1143–9.
- Andrology Australia. Andrology Australia statement on PSA testing for prostate cancer, May 2009.
- Stangelberger A, Waldert M, Djavan B. Prostate cancer in elderly men. Rev Urol 2008;10(2):111–11960.
- 55. Ilic D, Neuberger MM, Djulbegovic M, Dahm P. Screening for prostate cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013 Jan 31, 1:CD004720. https://doi.org/ 10.1002/14651858.CD004720pub3.
- 56. Epstein JI. An update of the Gleason grading system. J Urol. 2010;183(2):433–40.
- 57. Dong F, Wang C, Farris AR, Wu S, Lee H, Olumi AF, et al. Impact on the clinical outcome of prostate cancer by the International Society of Urological Pathology modified Gleason grading system. Am J Surg Pathol. 2012;36:838–843.
- Carter HB, Partin AW, Walsh PC, Trock BJ, Veltri RW, Nelson WG, et al. Gleason Score 6 Adenocarcinoma: Should it be labelled as cancer? J Clin Urol. 2012;30:4294–4296.
- Albertsen PC, Hanley JA, Barrows GH, Penson DF, Kowalczyk PDH, Sanders MM, et al. Prostate cancer and the Will Rogers phenomenon. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2005;97:1248–1253.
- 60. Billis A, Guimaraes MS, Freitas LC, Meirelles L, Magna LA, Ferreira U. The impact of the 2005 International Society of International Pathology consensus conference on standard Gleason grading of prostatic carcinoma in needle biopsies.J Urol. 2008;180(2):548–52.
- Spleight JL, Roach M. New techniques and increasing options for localized prostate cancer. Rev Urol. 2006; 8(suppl2):S22–S29.
- 62. Hall WH, Jani AB, Ryu JK, Narayan S, Vijayakumar S. The impact of age and comorbidity on survival outcomes and treatment patterns in prostate cancer. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2005;8:22–30.
- Tay KJ, Moul JVV, Armstrong AJ. Management of prostate cancer in the elderly. Clin Geriatr Med. 2016;32(1):113–32.
- Solichova D, Melochar B, Blah V, Klejna M, Vavrova J, Palicka V, et al. Biochemical profile and survival in nonagenarians. Clin Biochem. 2001; 34;563–569.
- 65. Chiumento C, Fiorentino A, Cozzolino M, Caivano R, Clemente S, Pedicini P, et al. Impact of comorbidity in elderly prostate cancer patients with brachytherapy. Chin J Cancer Res. 2013;25(3):274–280.
- 66. Conwel Y, Forbes NT, Cox C, Caine ED. Validation of a measure of physical illness burden at autopsy. The Cumulative Illness Rating Scale. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1993;41:38–41.
- Meyer JP, Gillatt DA, Lockyer R, Macdonagh R. The effect of erectile dysfunction on the quality of life of men after radical prostatectomy. BJU Int 2003; 92(9):929–31.



35

# Male Sexual Dysfunction: Erectile Dysfunction (ED)

### Contents

Introduction	309
Evaluation	310
Management	312
Medications	312
Impact	312
References	313

### Abstract

There is a worldwide increase in erectile dysfunction. The prevalence of ED increases with age. It increases by 10% per year of age; it increased from 2% in age group 18–38 years to 48% in the over 70 years and older. Organic causes account for a large proportion of erectile dysfunction in the elderly than in the young. The clinician should appreciate the sensitivity of the situation and must avoid creating any unnecessary embarrassment and anxiety. Male erectile dysfunction has a significant impact on health-related quality of life. The review discusses the prevalence and the causes followed by evaluation and clinical management.

### Keywords

Erectile dysfunction · Organic causes · Phosphodiesterase (PDE5) inhibitors

### Introduction

Erectile dysfunction (ED) is characterised by an inability to attain and sustain an erection sufficient for satisfactory sexual intercourse. There is a worldwide increase in erectile dysfunction. The prevalence of ED increases with age. It increases by 10% per year of age [1]; it increased from 2% in age group 18–38 years to 48% in the over 70 years and older [2]. In a large population-based study of 108,477 Australian men, the investigators reported that ED increased considerably with age [3]. Approximately one in five Australians over 40 years experiences ED [4].

Organic causes account for a large proportion of erectile dysfunction in the elderly than in the young. Organic causes include cardiovascular diseases, diabetes, renal failure, spinal cord trauma, complications of surgery and drug- or alcohol-induced dysfunction among others (Box 1). Smoking and

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 32

heavy consumption of alcohol can cause ED by damaging the nerves and arteries of the penis [5]. Cardiovascular diseases, hypertension, ischaemic heart disease and peripheral vascular disease are frequently associated with ED. Forty percent of the diabetic men aged 60 years or over had ED all the time [6]. Medications cause erectile problems in about 25% of clinic patients [7]. About 10–20% of patients on thiazide diuretic may be affected by ED [8]. Tricyclic antidepressants and monoamine oxidase inhibitors, benzodiazepines and selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors are known to cause erectile failure, decreased libido and ejaculatory problems [6]. Anabolic steroids either due to a direct effect on penis or by suppression of normal androgen production can cause ED [9]. Recreational drugs such as cocaine, heroin, amphetamines, marijuana, alcohol and tobacco can cause ED as they depress the brain's response to sexual stimulus [5] (Box 1).

Box 1 Risk Factors in Men
Cardiovascular disease
Hormonal disorders
Systemic disease
Neurological disorders
Localised conditions
Psychosocial problems
Drugs/alcohol/smoking

Radical prostatectomy and bowel or bladder surgery for cancer can injure arteries and nerves of the penis. Localised disease of the penis such as Peyronie's disease often interferes with erection. Lifestyle changes that contribute to cardiac diseases and vascular disease such as cigarette smoking and overweight can interfere with the functioning of the muscle cells of the penis. Psychogenic causes though less common are often related to a distinct precipitating event. ED in older men often with psychogenic component is usually secondary to an organic cause [10]. Stress, anxiety, feeling of guilt, low esteem, depression, fear of sexual failure, anxiety about sexual prowess and self-consciousness are associated with ED. Depression in men is associated with decrease in erectile capacity which may be associated with significant sexual dysfunction [11]. There may be a physical cause that makes the individual anxious which makes the problem worse. RhoA/Rho kinase plays an important role in the regulation of cavernous smooth muscle, and changes in this pathway can contribute to ED in patient subgroups such as diabetes and vascular disease [12]. In primary testicular failure, the testosterone level is low and luteinizing hormone (LH) is high and the prolactin level is normal, whereas in pituitary failure, testosterone and LH will be low [13]. A high prolactin level occurs in pituitary hyperfunction [13].

### Evaluation

The clinician should appreciate the sensitivity of the situation and must avoid creating any unnecessary embarrassment and anxiety. The varied factors that may contribute to erection failure must be identified and addressed. The history must cover the causes that may interfere with erection:

- i. Medical cardiovascular disease, diabetes and neurological disorders stroke
- ii. Surgical prostatectomy
- iii. Pharmacological agents antidepressants, beta-blockers and thiazides
- iv. Drug-substance abuse alcohol abuse, cocaine, etc.
- v. Mental illness depression and delusional disorders
- vi. Lifestyle sedentary, smoking and obesity

A thorough physical examination and measurement of nocturnal penile tumescence (NPT) are useful. NPT testing is particularly helpful to distinguish organic from non-organic causes [14]. Practically all men experience erections at night while at sleep, and they occur three to five times per night, and 80% of the erections occur during REM sleep [15, 16]. There are a number of ways to measure NPT ranging from simple devices (such as test strips resembling postage stamps which are pasted to the penis and separate at the perforations if erections occur) to more complex devices. These can make a permanent quantitative record of the size, strength and duration of the erection. The Rigiscan is a tool of choice particularly for NPT

and is considered the gold standard. Colour duplex ultrasound is a useful noninvasive method for studying the arterial blood supply



\*\* Sildenafil, Tadalafil, Vardenafil

**Algorithm 1** shows a step-by-step evaluation and management of a patient with erectile failure (Adapted from: Thase et al. [11], Kirby [14], UK patient. [18], Ende [19])

[17]. Algorithm 1 shows a step-by-step evaluation and management of a patient with erectile failure.

### Management

There are several factors in the patient's ED which are amenable to several treatment modalities. Changes in the lifestyle, for example, increasing physical activity, quitting smoking and moderation in alcohol consumption, may be helpful.

### Medications

Currently promising medications are available. The phosphodiesterase (PDE5) inhibitors (sildenafil, vardenafil, tadalafil) are effective in improving ED. Sildenafil is quick-acting, whereas tadalafil is longer-lasting. The newer ones are udenafil and avanafil. Cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) helps to maintain erection, and PDE5 normally breaks down the cGMP. The PDE5 inhibitors inhibit the conversion of cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP) to GMP; therefore, more cGMP is available to prolong the vasodilatory effects of nitric oxide (NO) in smooth muscle cells within the corpus bodies of the penis. Impaired formation and action of NO is an important factor in the causation of ED [20].

PDE5 are safe in patients with a history of coronary artery disease (CAD) [21]. Analysis of clinical trials of the three PDE5 inhibitors did not show myocardial infarction or death rates different than that of placebo or different than the expected number for aged-matched population [22]. Several studies examined the effect of PDE5 inhibitors on the development of cardiac ischaemia in men undergoing exertion equivalent to or greater than achieved during sexual activity. These men had known coronary artery disease. None of the PDE5 inhibitors caused ischaemia or coronary vasoconstriction. Any person considered for PDE5 therapy however must undergo a thorough cardiovascular assessment. Adverse effects: Vardenafil increases QTc in ECG. It is not recommended in congenital prolonged QTc interval and in patients in type 1A (quinine, procainamide) or type 3 (sotalol, amiodarone) antiarrhythmic agents. Caution is needed when administering any vasodilator drugs in patients with baseline hypertension, hypovolaemia, aortic stenosis and LV outflow obstruction [23]. Side effects include headache, flushing, visual changes with sildenafil and myalgia and back pain with tadalafil. Organic nitrates remain a contraindication.

Patients should be instructed to take the medication 30 min to 1 h before sexual activity. Sildenafil on a full stomach delays absorption. Sexual stimulation is required for the drug to work for sexual stimulation results in release of NO which is needed to 'prime the pump' of the biochemical pathway leading to erection [24]. In some patients with hypogonadism, testosterone may improve erectile function but should not be used in eugonadal men. Bromocriptine or similar drugs are usually used in hyperprolactinaemia. If medications are not helpful, other treatments include mechanical devices, penile injections, penile prosthesis and surgery.

### Impact

Male erectile dysfunction has a significant impact on health-related quality of life [25]. It has considerable psychological and social effect [26] with marked effects on self-esteem and their relationships [27]. On an online survey, 62% of the partakers with erectile dysfunction reported reduced self-esteem, and 21% reported their relationship ended as a direct result [28]. Other feelings experienced by the men include a feeling of insecurity, anger and aggression, shame, guilt and afraid of being intimate with their partner [29]. The partners are often confused, frustrated and insecure about their partner's love or that he is having an affair, feeling of being unattractive and feeling of hopelessness [29] (Box 2).

#### Box 2 Key Points: Erectile Dysfunction

Erectile dysfunction is a common problem in general medical practice.

Organic causes account for a large proportion of erectile dysfunction in the elderly than in the young.

Ageing, hypertension, smoking, hypercholesterolaemia, diabetes [6] and structural changes in the penile issue conditions that are associated with reduced function of the endothelium can contribute to ED.

In the elderly, psychogenic cause is often secondary to an organic cause [10].

In the evaluation, nocturnal erections are important; it is lost in organic impotence.

There are several factors in the patient's ED which are several amenable treatment modalities. Changes in the lifestyle, for example, increasing physical activity, quitting smoking and moderation in alcohol consumption, may be helpful.

Currently promising medications are available. The phosphodiesterase (PDE) inhibitors (sildenafil, vardenafil, tadalafil) are effective in improving ED.

Caution is needed when administering any vasodilator drugs in patients with baseline hypertension, hypovolaemia, aortic stenosis and LV outflow obstruction [23]. Organic nitrates remain a contraindication.

GPs' role in men with erectile dysfunction is to perform a clinical assessment, treatment including counselling, appropriate referral and follow-up.

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are useful in the evaluation of organic impotence, EXCEPT:
  - A. Measurement of nocturnal penile tumescence (NPT).
  - B. Colour duplex ultrasound.
  - C. Palpation of the penis for localised disease.
  - D. The Rigiscan is not a tool of choice.

- 2. In the elderly, erectile dysfunction may be associated with the following, EXCEPT:
  - A. In the elderly, psychogenic cause is often secondary to an organic cause.
  - B. Ageing, hypertension, smoking, hypercholesterolaemia, diabetes and structural changes in the penile issue.
  - C. Surgery radical prostatectomy and bowel or bladder surgery.
  - D. Drinking alcohol occasionally.

### **MCQ** Answers

1 = D; 2 = D

### References

- Nicholson A, Moreira ED Jr, Shirai M, Bin Mohd Thambi MI, Galsser DB. Epidemiology of erectile dysfunction in four countries: cross International study of the prevalence and correlates of erectile dysfunction. Urology 2003;61:201–6.
- Parazzini F, Munchini FF, Bortolotti A, Calabro A, Chatenond L, Colli E, et al. Frequency and determinants of erectile dysfunction in Italy. Eur Uol. 2000;37:43–49.
- Weber MF, Smith DP, O'Connell DL, Patel M, de Souza OL, Sitas F, et al. Risk factors for erectile dysfunction in a cohort of 108477 Australian men. MJA. 2013;199(2):107–111.
- Holden C, McLachlan RI, Pitt SM, Cummg R, Wittert G, Agius PA, et al. Men in Australia: Telephone Survey (MATEeS): a national survey of the reproductive health and concerns of middle- aged and older Australian men.Lancet 2005;366:218–220.
- Lavelle P. Erectile dysfunction.aBC Health & Wellbeing. http://www.abc.net.au/health/library/stories/ 2008/02/14/2160484.htm retrieved 8/29/2008.
- Chew KK, Earle CM, Stuckey BGA. Erectile dysfunction in general medical practice: prevalence and clinical correlations. Int Impot. Res. 2000;12:41–45.
- O'Keefe M, Hunt DK. Assessment and treatment of impotence. N Med Clin N Am. 1995;79:415–434.
- Buffum J. Pharmacosexology update: prescription drugs and sexual function. J Psychoactive Drugs. 1986;18:97–06.
- 9. Guay AT. Erectile dysfunction-are you prepared to discuss?. Postgrad Med. 1995;97:127–143.

- Krane RJ, Goldstrin I, Saenz de Tejada I. Impotence. N Engl J Med. 1989:321:1648–1649.
- Thase MG, Reynolds CF, Jennings JR. Nocturnal penile tumescence is diminished in depression in men. Biol Psychiatry. 1988;24:33–46.
- Andresson KE. Erectile physiological and pathophysiological pathways involved in erectile dysfunction. J Urol. 2003;170(2Pt2):S6–13.
- Kim ED. Erectile Dysfunction Workshop. Emedicine. medscape.com/article/444220-workshop#c7.
- Kirby RS. Impotence: diagnosis and management of male erectile dysfunction. BMJ. 1994;308:957–61.
- Fisher C, Gross J, Zuuch J. Cycle of penile erections synchronous with dreaming (REM) sleep. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1953;12:29.
- Karacan J, Goodenough DR, Shapiro A. Erection cycle during sleep in relation to dream anxiety. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 1966;15:183.
- Lewis RW, Mayda J II. Diagnosis and treatment of vasculogenic impotence. Acta Chir Hung.1994; 34:231–234.
- UK Patient. Erectile dysfunction.patient.info/doctor/ erectile-dysfunction.
- Ende J. Organic impotence. Chapter 187. Clinical Methods. The history, physical and laboratory examination. 3rd. Walker HK, Hall WD, Huest JW. Boston Butterworths, 1990.
- Priviero FB, Leite R, Webb RC, Teixeira CE. Neurophysiological basis of penile erection. Acta Pharmacol Sin. 2007;28(6):751–5.

- 21. De Busk RF, Pepine CJ, Glasser DB, Shpilsky A, De Riesthal H, Sweeney M, et al, Efficacy and safety of sildenafil citrate in men with erectile dysfunction and stable coronary artery disease. Am J Cardiol. 2004; 93:147–153.
- Shakir SAW, Wilton LW, Bochier A. Cardiovascular events in users of sildenafil: results from first phase of prescription event monitoring in England. BMJ. 2001;322:651–652.
- Cheitlin MD, Hutter Am, Brindis Rg, Ganz P, Kaul S, Russell RU, et al. Use of sildenafil in patients with cardiovascular disease. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1999;33:273–282.
- Kloner R, Padma-Nathan H. Erectile dysfunction in patients with coronary artery disease. Int J Impotence Res. 2005;17:209–215.
- 25. Latini DM, Penson DF, Colwell HH, Lubeck DP, Mehta SS, et al. Psychological impact of erectile dysfunction: validation of a new health related quality of life measure for patients with erectile dysfunction. J Urol 2002;168(5):2086–91.
- Althof SE. Quality of life and erectile dysfunction. Urology 2002;59:803–10.
- Tomlinson J, Wright D. Impact of erectile dysfunction and its subsequent treatment with sildenafil: qualitative study. BMJ 2004;328:1037.
- Impotence Association. Survey 1997. London: Taylor Nelson AGB Healthcare, 1997.
- Sexual Health. Consequences of erectile dysfunction. http://www.sexualhealthaustralia.com.au/consequences\_ of\_ed.html. Accessed on 8 January 2017.

### **Part VII**

### Neurological Disorders in the Elderly

The motor problems in Parkinson's disease (PD) can be preceded by several years by subtle clinical symptoms such as rapid eye movement sleep behavior and hyposomia during the prodromal period of PD. Part VII reviews Parkinson's with emphasis on the age of onset. Parkinson's disease usually begins in middle to late life (late-onset - LOPD). In about 5-10% PD begins before the age of 50 (early-onset - EOPD). There are some distinguishing features between both. MSA can cause combinations of parkinsonism, autonomic, pyramidal, and cerebellar symptoms. This section gives a concise account of the demographic, clinical and management of the disease. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) is a neurodegenerative disorder. There is an association between frontotemporal dementia (FTD) and ALS. The disease is relentlessly progressive. Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a chronic inflammatory demyelinating disease. Late-onset multiple sclerosis (LOMS) is defined as the first presentation of clinical symptoms occurring after the age of 50 years. The two groups "adult onset" (AOMS) and "late onset" (LOMS) defer in their demographic, clinical characteristics, disease course, and response to treatment. Peripheral neuropathy is less common in the old-old (>80 years) compared to the young-old (65-79 years), 25% vs. 46%. It may affect a single nerve or nerve root (axonopathy or radiculopathy). Diabetes and alcoholism are the most common causes of polyneuropathy in Australia. Guillain Barre syndrome (GBS) is the third most common. GBS has a bimodal age distribution, one peak in the young and another in the older population. GBS can be divided into demyelinating and axonal forms based on pathological and electrodiagnostic findings. Clinically and epidemiologically it is possible to recognize two subtypes of myasthenia gravis (MG): the early onset (EOMG) and the late onset (LOMG). Significant therapeutic progress has been made in the treatment of MG and introduction of new modalities especially immunosuppressive, immunomodulating drugs, plasma exchange, and thymectomy. Eiplepsy often develops for the first time in old age. In the elderly, cerebrovascular and neurodegenerative diseases are the leading causes of epilepsy. Periodic lateralizing epileptiform discharges (PLEDS) have been commonly associated

with cerebral infarction but also in other cerebral diseases such as encephalitis, tumor, and demyelinating diseases. Elderly individuals who have seizures must be carefully evaluated. Investigations should include neuroimaging. A common manifestation of epilepsy in the elderly is nonconvulsive status epilepticus (NCSE). Monotherapy is the main goal of epileptic treatment and majority can be controlled on a single agent.

### **Parkinson's Disease**

# 36

### Contents

Introduction	317
Clinical Manifestations	318
Differential Diagnosis	319
Management of Parkinson's Disease	320
Impact	325
References	327

### Abstract

Parkinson's disease is a progressive disorder caused by degeneration of the dopaminergic neurons of the substantia nigra. Years before the substantia nigra compacta (SNc) and cortex are involved, there is pathological evidence of PD in the medulla oblongata, pontine tegmentum and olfactory bulb. The motor problems can be preceded by several years by subtle clinical symptoms such as rapid eye movement sleep behaviour and hyposmia during the prodromal period of PD. The striatonigral pathway plays a regulatory role in the system of positive and negative pathways that serve to modulate feedback from the thalamus to the motor cortex. This chapter reviews PD with emphasis on the age of onset. Parkinson's disease usually begins in middle to late life (LOPD). In about 5–10%, PD begins before the age of 50 (EOPD). There are some distinguishing features between both.

### Keywords

Parkinson's disease · Glucocerebrosidase (GBA) gene mutations · Late-onset Pompe disease (LOPD) · Early-onset Pompe disease (EOPD) · Lewy bodies · Striatonigral pathway · Secondary parkinsonism

### Introduction

Parkinson's disease is considered a movement disorder [1, 2]. In idiopathic Parkinson's disease, there is accumulation of alpha-synuclein in neuronal perikarya (Lewy bodies) and neuronal processes (Lewy neuritis) [3]. The majority of PD cases are sporadic, and about 10% are the rare familial forms, gene-linked encoding alphasynuclein, parkin, dJ-1, PINK-1 and LRRK2 [4]. Glucocerebrosidase (GBA) gene mutations are now recognised as numerically the most important risk factor for PD [5]. Early-onset PD



**Fig. 1** Schematic diagram of direct and indirect pathways of the basal ganglia motor circuits. Direct pathway (*blue*) (D1). Projections from the caudate/putamen, GPi, thalamus to premotor cortex. Excitatory inputs from the substantia nigra and cortex to the putamen/caudate are also shown. Indirect pathway (*red*) (D2). Projections from the

with slower progression than the idiopathic disorder is produced by mutations in parkinsonism and results in loss of midbrain dopamine neurones [6].

In PD alpha-synuclein misfolds and forms intracellular inclusions called Lewy bodies which are the pathological hallmark of PD [7]. Several genes may be involved [8], and misfolding of proteins and dysfunction of the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway play an important role in PD pathogenesis [9]. Accumulation of alpha-synuclein may be related to synaptic dysfunction in PD [10] and is brought about by either environmental or genetic factors [11] triggered by a chain of events resulting in dopaminergic neuronal death and dopamine depletion in the striatum which is the hallmark of PD [12]. Parkinsonian symptoms are believed to be due to abnormal synchronous oscillating activity within the basal ganglia [12] and play a vital role in the generation of the disease [13]. Loss of dopaminergic neurones in the midbrain [14] is commonly associated with dysfunction of the basal ganglia. Loss of dopaminergic inputs to the basal ganglia, that is, subthalamic nuclei and

caudate/putamen, GPe, subthalamic nucleus, GPi, thalamus to motor cortex. GPe also receives excitatory input from the cortex and inhibitory from the substantia nigra. There is an excitatory input from the subthalamic nucleus to the GPi

globus pallidus, results in increased oscillatory firing and synchronisation [15].

Increased knowledge and better understanding of the organisation of the basal ganglia in both health and disease have led to the hypothesis of direct and indirect pathways of the flow through the basal ganglia of cortical information [16] (Fig. 1). The internal basal ganglia circuits are controlled by several pre- and postsynaptic mechanism [1].

### **Clinical Manifestations**

According to Braak et al. [8] long before the substantia nigra compacta (SNc) and cortex are involved even over years, there is pathological evidence of PD as defined by the presence of Lewy bodies in the medulla oblongata, pontine tegmentum and olfactory bulb. The onset motor problems can be preceded by several years by subtle clinical symptoms such as rapid eye movement sleep behaviour and hyposmia during the

	Early onset	Late onset
	<50 years	>50 years
Family history	More likely	Less likely
Clinical features		
Resting tremor	Frequent as initial symptom	Frequent
Rigidity, cramps	More common	Common
Bradykinesia	Frequent	Frequent
Gait difficulty	Frequent	More frequent
Posture instability		
Other		
Depression, anxiety	More likely	Less likely
Cognitive dysfunction	Progressed slowly	Impaired
Treatment-related side effects	More likely	Less so
Dyskinesia, dystonia		
Quality of life(QoL)	Poorer	Poor
Progression		

**Table 1**Shows the differentiation and similaritiesbetween early-onset and late-onset PD

Information sources: Tang et al. [23], Bertucci et al. [24], Parkinson Disease Foundation [25], Mehanna et al. [26], and Fereshtehnejad et al. [27]

prodromal period of PD [17]. Parkinson's disease usually begins in middle to late life (LOPD). In about 5-10%, PD begins before the age of 50 (EOPD). There are some distinguishing features between both (Table 1). LOPD exhibited more often tremor at the beginning [18], and tremor is only present in half the number of patients with early onset. Rigidity and akinesia are more prominent with EOPD with rapid establishment of fullblown clinical picture and deterioration of the therapeutic efficacy of L-dopa [19]. The response to levodopa was greater and duration shorter in EOPD patients, and posture and gait symptomatology were less responsive in older patients [20]. Although the response to levodopa is significant, side effects are seen early [19], and this group has a greater proclivity to levodopa-induced dyskinesias and fluctuations as early as 6 months. LOPD patients are more susceptible to psychiatric complications [21]. The progression of the disease is slower with EOPD patients, but it is related more to

the age of the patient rather than to the age of disease onset [22].

The early stages of PD may often be characterised by non-specific symptoms such as depression and fatigue, aching and tightness in the leg and arm, clumsiness of the hand, subtle decrease in mobility with less arm swing and flexed posture with difficulty in swallowing. The tremor may be intermittent. There is little difficulty in recognising idiopathic Parkinson's disease when it is well established. The combination of tremor, rigidity, bradykinesia and gait disorder is the classic syndrome of the idiopathic Parkinson's disease. This syndrome is not seen in any other neurological disorder. The difficulty may arise in some cases in differentiating it in the early stages of the disease, or when it presents with rigidity and bradykinesia, from other movement disorders. The tremor is present at rest, decreases with movement and disappears during sleep. It may involve the hand, jaw and feet. The rhythmic pronation and supination of the arm characteristically cause the 'pill-rolling' of the opposed thumb and fingers. The rigidity affects all muscles most markedly the trunk and neck. A cogwheel effect is often noted on passive movement of the extremities due to the combination of tremor and rigidity. There is slowness (bradykinesia) in the carrying out of voluntary movements. Flexion of the neck and trunk and the arms produces the distinctive posture with postural instability and falls. Posture and gait disorders are the least distinguishing of the presenting features. The 'mask-like' face is very obvious to the trained observer. The speech is dysarthric (monotonous, slow and low volume). The hand writing is micrographic, and there is drooling of saliva.

### **Differential Diagnosis**

There are few conditions that may be confused with Parkinson's disease. Benign essential tremor is commonly mistaken for PD. Although the tremor is postural, this may be the initial and only sign of early PD causing difficulties in diagnosis. The patient with essential tremor would have had it for several years, and there is often a family history. The tremor worsens with skilled acts and there is often a head tremor and there is no rest tremor, rigidity or bradykinesia.

The clinical presentation of drug-induced parkinsonism is exactly the same as classic PD and clinically indistinguishable. The common drugs which are culpable are the older antipsychotics, for example, haloperidol and antiemetics such as prochlorperazine and metachlorpropamide. A careful history must be taken in patients who present with Parkinson's. A few neurodegenerative disorders like progressive supranuclear palsy, nigrostriatal degeneration, MSA-P syndrome and other conditions like normal pressure hydrocephalus and multiple cerebral infarctions may mimic PD. Box 1 shows the clinical features differentiating them from PD.

### Box 1 Clinical Features of Parkinson-Plus Syndromes

Absence of typical tremor Early onset and predominance of unsteady gait and postural defect and falls Atypical rigidity and dystonic features Early onset of dementia Abnormal deep tendon reflexes and plantar responses Early onset of bladder dysfunction Impaired extraocular movements Very poor response to anti-parkinsonian treatment Rapid progression of disability Early occurrence of postural hypotension even prior to treatment

Progressive supranuclear palsy is a progressive disease with stiffness, unsteady gait, falls and visual complaints. Vertical downward gaze is lost and axial more than appendicular rigidity, dysarthria and slow mentation (subcortical dementia) with poor response to levodopa. In nigrostriatal degeneration, there are bradykinesia, unsteady gait, dysarthria, orthostatic hypotension and rigidity. Mentation is intact and response to treatment is poor. Dyspraxic gait, incontinence and dementia are the classical triad of normal pressure hydrocephalus. The gait is short and shuffling or 'magnetic' (like walking in mud). With multiple cerebral infarctions, there are increased muscle tone, some degree of bradykinesia and gait disorder, and the diagnosis is based on the presence of focal cerebral dysfunction. The clinical features of Parkinson-plus syndromes differ from that of idiopathic Parkinson's disease as in Table 2.

### Management of Parkinson's Disease

Most people with early PD are treated by the primary care physician, and it is important that the primary care physician should have an understanding of what happens in Parkinson's disease. However, initially to confirm the diagnosis and later with increasing severity and complications, referral to a neurologist and co-management is necessary.

The decision to initiate treatment depends on several factors, for instance, age of the patient at the onset of the disease, degree of disability, patients' expectations and social and occupational demands, and hence treatment must be individualised. Evaluation of the patient can be quantitative or qualitative. The former is often time-consuming, but the latter is relatively simple and rapid. There are a number of clinical rating scales available, but the one widely used is the Unified Parkinson's Disease Rating Scale (UPDRS) which assesses 42 items on a fourpoint score system to determine the patient's mental status, activities of daily living, motor function and complications of therapy [28].

Levodopa is still considered the most effective drug for the treatment of Parkinson's disease even though long-term therapy is associated with motor complications that can be as disabling as the disease itself. Patients encounter symptoms of severe involuntary movements and the 'switching-off' phenomenon possibly due to abnormal pulsatile delivery of the dopamine. Levodopa-induced dyskinesia may be reduced with non-selective *N*-methyl-D-aspartate antagonist amantadine and fipamezole (noradrenergic alpha2A antagonism) can potentially reduce dyskinesia.

To improve motor outcomes, dopamine agonists (pramipexole, ropinirole, rotigotine), monoamine

Disease	History and clinical manifestations	Treatment
Idiopathic	Gradual onset, resting tremor, rigidity (affecting peripheral	Levodopa, non-ergot agonist,
Parkinson's	more than distal) gait disorder, bradykinesia	COMT inhibitor, selegiline
disease		
Drug-induced	Exposure to drugs such as haloperidol findings	To cease drug
parkinsonism	indistinguishable to idiopathic Parkinson's disease	
Progressive	Stiff, unsteady gait, falls, visual disturbances, (vertical gaze to	Trial with levodopa physical
supranuclear	all gaze lost), axial and appendicular rigidity, slow mentation	therapy
palsy	cervical dystonia	
Multiple	Multiple strokes, stepwise progression focal findings,	Aspirin, risk factor control
cerebral	asymmetric motor or sensory, infarcts on CT, periventricular	blood pressure
infarctions	lucencies	
Binswanger's	Rigidity, slowing with pseudobulbar palsy. Neuroimaging-	As above
disease	lacunes, infarcts in the white matter	
Normal pressure	Dyspraxic gait, urinary incontinence, dementia with frontal lobe	Consider ventriculoperitoneal
hydrocephalus	features	shunt
Striatonigral	Unsteady gait, dysarthria, orthostatic hypotension, rigidity,	Response to treatment poor
degeneration	mentation intact	
Multisystem	Parkinsonism, autonomic system dysfunction (orthostatic	Levodopa trial, control blood
atrophy	hypotension) cerebellar and pyramidal signs	pressure

 Table 2
 Differential diagnosis of Parkinson's disease

oxidase B inhibitors (rasagiline) and catechol-Omethyltransferase inhibitors (entacapone) can provide continuous oral delivery of dopaminergic stimulation [29]. The dopamine agonists are longer acting, may be neuroprotective and slow the progression of the disease [30, 31]. Dopamine agonists are less likely to produce long-term motor complications but are not as effective as L-dopa. They can be used before going on to L-dopa, except in those aged over 70 years with significant disability. Neither bromocriptine nor pergolide is used anymore because they are ergot alkaloids and have significant side effects. The most important of these are mediastinal and cardiac (valvular) fibrosis. Cabergoline, another ergot dopamine agonist, also causes fibrotic reaction in the cardiac valves. It is used as a monotherapy in PD in the early phase. It could be used in combination with L-dopa and decarboxylase such as carbidopa in progressive phase of PD. Patients on cabergoline should be screened regularly with X-ray of chest, electrocardiogram and renal function tests.

Another class of medications helpful in treating PD are the non-ergot dopamine agonists, oral ropinirole, Requip, pramipexole, Mirapex, and the rotigotine transdermal patch. They act like levodopa and are useful in the early stages of the disease and an option for an initial treatment for younger patients with mild to moderate symptoms [32, 33]. These can be used in combination with levodopa and may reduce the amount of 'off time' when patients have difficulty with motor activity. Both however have been linked with new onset of compulsive behaviours such as gambling and hypersexuality. Rotigotine, a non-ergot dopamine agonist, delivers a more regular dopamine stimulation through a transdermal patch, releasing approximately 2 mg per 24 h. It is indicated as monotherapy or in combination with existing levodopa therapy in patients with early to advanced disease.

Rasagiline is the newer drug and is preferred by many to selegiline. It has been extensively used in Europe. There are reports that rasagiline slows progression of the disease and improves control of motor fluctuations in advanced disease and in the treatment of motor symptoms. It may be useful in early PD and is a potent selective irreversible MAO-type B inhibitor. It impairs thinking and reactions and can produce unexpected drowsiness, and motor vehicle accidents have occurred as a result. Certain foods and beverages that are high in tyramine should be avoided.

The anticholinergics are most effective in those with significant tremor, but their side effects limit

their use especially in the elderly. Muscarine M4 cholinergic antagonists are useful in the treatment of PD tremor, but tolerability is often poor [34]. Other options include clozapine, antidepressant mirtazapine and 5-HT2A [34]. The COMT inhibitors decrease the degradation of levodopa thereby reducing the end-of-dose wearing-off effect. However, it has been associated with fatal hepatotoxicity and requires close monitoring with liver function tests. Entacapone (COMT-I) in combination with L-dopa preparations (Stalevo) smooths the delivery of dopamine to the brain thus reducing the amount of time spent 'switched off'. Potential side effects include nausea, dizziness, diarrhoea and involuntary movements. Some patients especially those with early onset show earlier and more often severe motor fluctuations and dyskinesias. In these patients, surgery or alternate routes of administration of dopaminergic medications have been shown to reduce the motor fluctuations. Apomorphine is an injectable form of dopamine agonist and has been shown to reduce daily off time of about 50% and maintained for long-term benefit [35]. In advanced Parkinson's disease, more stable plasma levels can be achieved by DUODOPA which is a combination of levodopa and carbidopa in the form of a gel and is administered by a portable pump directly into the duodenum through a tube inserted in a percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy (PEG). The commonly used drugs are shown in Table 3.

Co-enzyme Q-10 is being used "off-label" as a neuroprotective agent to slow progression. It is an antioxidant sold as a dietary supplement and is also involved in mitochondrial processes. Over recent years, there has been a renewed interest in surgery, and this has largely been due to the limitations of medication. Chronic levodopaassociated motor fluctuations and dyskinesias, the variable response to tremors and advances in stereotactic surgery are some of the reasons for this shift.

In moderate to severe PD patients, where drug treatment was ineffective, and in those with certain drug reactions, Wu et al. [40] have listed the following options, namely, (1) striatum stereotactic pallidotomy, (2) stereotactic technique of deep brain stimulation, (3) stem cell implantation via brain stereotactic surgery, (4) subarachnoid stem cell implantation via lumbar puncture and (5) gene-targeted stem cell implantation in subarachnoid via lumber puncture. Surgery in PD is carried out on structures that are responsible for the modification of movements, e.g. globus pallidus, thalamus and subthalamic nucleus. Currently the more important surgical techniques are lesioning (pallidotomy, thalamotomy) and chronic deep brain stimulation (DBS) especially of the subthalamic nucleus [29]. There is considerable reduction in the symptoms, and the patients are able to reduce their medications.

Pallidotomy has been replaced largely by thalamotomy. Thalamotomy is believed to relieve tremor more consistently than pallidotomy with lower rate of symptom recurrence and found to be effective in relieving rigidity and drug-induced dyskinesias. It is usually performed in patients under 65 years with normal memory and intellectual functions. Thalamotomy is rarely done today and largely replaced by deep brain stimulation. Deep brain stimulation (DBS) is considered the surgical treatment of choice for PD and is effective in the right situation. There is less destruction of brain tissues than other surgical methods which is effective and safe. Stimulation of the ventral pallidum relieves rigidity, and the ventrolateral nucleus of the thalamus abolishes tremor. Stimulation of the STN and GP may reduce tremor, on-off motor fluctuations and abnormal movements (dyskinesias) induced by long-term use of levodopa. The Algorithm 1 addresses the problem of management of idiopathic Parkinson's disease.

The motor symptoms of PD are well recognised, but the non-motor symptoms have been neglected for years. There is now an increase in awareness that they are equally important in the effectual management of the patient with PD. These symptoms may sometimes be present before the diagnosis of PD but inevitably emerge as the disease progresses [41]. They are quite disabling and contribute to reduced quality of life, increase in caregiver burden and institutionalisation and shorten life expectancy [41].

Depression is the most commonly occurring non-motor symptom in PD and manifests

Drug	Mode of action	Side effects	Starting dose
I. Increase dopamine levels			
Levodopa/carbidopa	Precursor decarboxylase inhibitor	Nausea, vomiting dizziness, orthostatic hypotension, hallucinations, cardiac irregularities, mental changes, confusion, abnormal movements, unusual sexual urges	25/100 mg tid
II. Stimulate dopamine receptor		·	
Ergot dopamine agonists			
Bromocriptine <sup>a,b</sup>	Dopamine agonist receptor stimulation	Nausea, vomiting, hallucinations, hypotension, confusion	1.25 mg bd
Pergolide <sup>b</sup>	Stimulates D1 and D2 dopamine receptors	Hallucinations, fibrosis of cardiac valves, retroperitoneal and pulmonary fibrosis psychiatric symptoms	0.05 mg at bedtime
Cabergoline	Stimulate\d D2 receptor	As above	0.5 mg daily maximum dose 3 mg
III. Non-ergot dopamine agonists			
Pramipexole	Dopamine agonist	Compulsive behaviours, sleep attacks, impulse control disorders <sup>c</sup>	0.125 md tds (max:4.5 mg)
Ropinirole	Dopamine agonist	As above	0.25 mg tds (max:3 mg)
Rotigotine	Dopamine agonist 2 mg/ 24 h	As above	Transdermal patch
Apomorphine	Dopamine agonist	Severe nausea	As subcutaneous injection
IV. Inhibit dopamine metabolism			
Tolcapone <sup>d</sup>	COMT inhibitor	Nausea, vomiting, confusion, insomnia orthostatic hypotension	100 mg tid (adjunct to L-dopa)
Entacapone			200 mg daily (adjunct to dopa
Stalevo (COMT-I entacapone + carbidopa)		Involuntary movements	Diarrhoea, dizziness, nausea
V. MAO inhibitor			
Selegeline <sup>a</sup>	MAO-B inhibition	Headache, insomnia sweating	5 mg bd
Rasagiline	MAO-B inhibition	Impairs thinking, reactions	0.5 mg daily
VI. Blockade of NMDA receptor from peripheral neurons		Confusion, nausea hallucinations leg oedema, livedo reticularis	100 mg bd
VII. Anticholinergics <sup>e</sup>			
Trihexyphenidyl	Anticholinergic	Dry mouth, confusion,	1 mg daily
Benztropine		Urinary retention,	0.5–1.0 mg daily
Procyclidine		Constipation, narrow angle glaucoma prostatism, hallucinations	2.5 mg tid

### Table 3 Commonly used drugs in Parkinson's disease

Information sources: DeMaagd and Philip [36], Chen and Swipe [37], Perez-Lloret and Rascol [38] and Jenner [39] <sup>a</sup>Dopamine agonists, selegiline, amantadine because of their CNS effects – used with caution in elderly patients

<sup>b</sup>Neither is used anymore because of the risk of cardiac valve and mediastinal fibrosis. Replaced by pramipexole and ropinirole

<sup>c</sup>Related to phenomenon as dopamine dysregulation syndrome [36]

<sup>d</sup>Fatal liver damage had occurred with tolcapone

<sup>e</sup>Produce confusion and hallucinations in the elderly



**Algorithm 1** Addresses the Problem of Management of Idiopathic Parkinson's Disease. \*Unpredictable abrupt fluctuation in motor state between undertreated and overtreated states, \*\*Shorter duration of benefit after L-dopa, ##After several years of levodopa therapy, \*\*\*Beginning

somewhat differently from the depression in otherwise healthy people. According to Braak et al. [42], several areas outside of substantia are involved. The PD group has been reported to have less pleasure, less sadness, less guilt and less energy [43]. Other non-motor symptoms

of dose deterioration, !DBS = deep brain stimulation, #Drug and disease related, ###Globus pallidus internalsegment pallidotomy, deep brain stimulation and nigral transplantation hold promise for the future

include cognitive disturbances, disorders of sleep, psychiatric symptoms, such as hallucinations, and autonomic disturbances. Even in early stages of the disease, several neuropsychological deficits such as defective use of memory stores, impaired behavioural regulation and planning tasks have been recognised [44]. Dementia is a late development in PD. Some of the non-motor symptoms such as sleep problems, genitourinary symptoms, pain, constipation and diarrhoea can be improved with available treatment [41] (Boxes 2, 3 and 4).

### Box 2: Nonmotor Symptoms of PD

Psychiatric Mood disorders-depression Anxiety/panic attacks Hallucinations, paranoia Impulse control disorders Apathy Cognitive disturbances Slowing of voluntary and involuntary response Dementia Sleep disorders REM sleep disorder Daytime somnolence Sensory impairment Autonomic disturbances Erectile dysfunction Constipation Gastric dysmobility Information sources: Chadhuri et al. [41]; Postuma et al. [45]; Simuni T, Sethi [46]; Truong et al. [47].

### Box 3 Key Points: Clinical Expression of Parkinson's Disease

PD usually begins in middle to late life (late onset), and in 5-10%, it begins before the age of 50 years.

The early stages of PD is characterised by non-specific symptoms.

In about 5-10%, PD begins before the age of 50 (EOPD). There are some distinguishing features between both.

The combination of tremor, rigidity, bradykinesia and gait disorder is the classic syndrome of idiopathic PD.

### Box 3 Key Points: Clinical Expression of Parkinson's Disease (continued)

The difficulty in diagnosis may arise in some cases in the early stages or when it presents with rigidity and bradykinesia from other movement disorders.

The non-motor symptoms in PD are equally important.

The decision to treat depends on several factors, for instance, age of the patient at time of onset, degree of disability, patients expectations and social and occupational demands.

### Box 4 Key Points: Treatment of Parkinson's Disease

L-Dopa is the most effective drug, but patients may encounter severe involuntary movements and the 'switching off'. Dopamine agonists less likely to give rise to side effects but are less effective. Neither bromocriptine nor pergolide is used now because they are ergot alkaloids.

Another class of non-ergot dopamine agonists is ropinirole and pramipexole. Both have a new set of side effects: compulsive behaviours, gambling and hypersexuality.

In recent years, there is a renewed interest in surgery-surgical techniques – lesioning (thalamotomy and pallidotomy) and deep brain stimulation (DBS). Stimulation of the ventral pallidum relieves rigidity, and the ventrolateral nucleus of the thalamus abolishes tremor.

### Impact

As the disease progresses, patients with PD experience worsening of their physical manifestations such as developing swallowing difficulties, walking difficulties and difficulty in communication, becoming cognitively impaired and developing behavioural problems and autonomic problems such as sexual dysfunction and lightheadedness, amongst others [48]. PD continues to be an unrelenting progressive disorder resulting in severe disability despite progress in newer pharmacological treatments [29]. PD can affect many aspects of the person's daily life and negatively affect their social interactions. They develop psychosocial issues which affect their QoL. It adversely affects motor functioning resulting in disability and impact on QoL [49]. In a study of 95 patients with PD with regard to the impact of the disease on functional condition, the researchers found that impairment occurred in three categories, 'walk', 'social interaction' and clarity of mind', and the highest percent was in 'motor control' and least in 'emotional stability' [49]. PD can affect severely the healthrelated quality of life (HR-QoL) [50] in both patients and carers [49] as the disease progresses. Patients with early-onset and late-onset PD have different clinical profile and hence have different impact on their lives. There is a higher prevalence of mood disorder and anxiety in individuals with Parkinson's disease which play an important role to worsen quality of life in both groups [27]. Patients with PD have a high likelihood of increasing dependency, premature ageing and reduced occupational performance [27]. PD markedly reduces HR-QoL of patients and caregivers and places a tremendous economic burden on society. The economic costs include direct health-care costs and indirect costs (lost worker productivity) [51], and the economic costs of PD are high particularly for patients in the advanced stages and with motor complications [52].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following in Parkinson's disease are true, except:
  - A. Degeneration of the dopaminergic cells in the substantia nigra results in the dysfunction of the striatonigral-thalamic outflow.
  - B. Dopamine is not bound to the postsynaptic receptors and inactivated by binding to the autoreceptors and is also inactivated by enzymes monoamine oxidase type B (MAO-B) and catechol-O-methyltransferase (COMT).

- C. The intraneuronal enzymes required for dopamine synthesis are diminished.
- D. It is a pyramidal disorder.
- 2. The following in Parkinson's disease (PD) are true except:
  - A. In PD there are scattered neurons containing eosinophilic inclusions known as Lewy bodies which are the hallmark of the disease.
  - B. Age of onset is between 60 and 70 years.
  - C. The non-motor symptoms of PD are not important.
  - D. The decision to treat does depend on factors such as age of the patient at onset, degree of disability and patient's expectations, amongst others.
- 3. The following management options in PD are true except:
  - A. L-Dopa is most effective.
  - B. Dopamine agonists, bromocriptine and pergolide, are not used anymore because they are ergot alkaloids.
  - C. Non-ergot dopamine agonists such as ropinirole and pramipexole cannot be used in combination with L-dopa.
  - D. Side effects of ropinirole and pramipexole are a new set of compulsive behaviours such as gambling and hypersexuality.
- 4. The following statements relating to PD are true, except:
  - A. Presently the more important surgical interventions are lesioning (thalamotomy) and deep brain stimulation.
  - B. Stimulation of the ventral pallidus abolishes tremor.
  - C. Stimulation of the ventrolateral nucleus of the thalamus relieves rigidity.
  - D. Deep brain stimulation is ineffective and unsafe.

### **MCQ** Answers

1 = D; 2 = C; 3 = B; 4 = D

### **Extended Matching Questions (EMQ)**

 Gastrointestinal effects are common to all dopaminergic medications, but there are side effects which are characteristic of certain drug types. Given below are the side effects. Chose the appropriate drug type to match the side effects.

- A. Ergoline dopamine agonist (bromocriptine, cabergoline, pergolide)
- B. Levodopa
- C. Non-ergoline dopamine agonist (pramipexole, ropinirole, rotigotine, apomorphine)
- D. Entacapone (COMT)
- E. MAO-B inhibitor (selegiline, rasagiline)
- F. Anticholinergic Side effects
- 1. Discoloration of urine
- Somnolence, oedema, compulsive behaviours(gambling, hypersexuality)
- Pleuropulmonary fibrosis, effusions, retroperitoneal fibrosis
- 4. Cognitive, psychiatric and insomnia
- 5. Hypotension, 'wearing off', dyskinesias
- 6. Cognitive Effects

### **EMQ** Answers

1 = D; 2 = C; 3 = A; 4 = E; 5 = B; 6 = F

### References

- Obeso JA, Rodriguez-Oroz MC, Benitez-Temino B, Blesa FJ, Guridi J, Marin C, et al. Functional organisation of the basal ganglia: therapeutic implications for Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2008;23 Suppl 3: S548–59.
- Weinberge M, Hutchison WD, Lozano AM, Hodale M, Dostrovsky JO. Increased gamma oscillatory activity in the subthalamic nucleus during tremor in Parkinson's disease patients. J Neurophysiol. 2009;101(2);789–02.
- Dickson DW. Parkinson's disease and Parkinsonism: Neuropathology. Cold Spring Harbor Perspectives in Medicine. 2012.Cold Spring Laboratory Press.
- 4. Thomas B, Beal MF. Parkinson's disease Hum Mol Geriatr. 2007;16(Spec No2):R183–R194.
- 5. Schapira AHV. Recent advances in neurology 2013–2014; Eur J Neurol 2014;21:1425–1434.
- Nakamura K, Edwards RH. Physiology versus pathology in Parkinson's disease. Proc Nat Acad. Sci. http:// www.pnas.org/content/104/29/11867.extract.
- Chua CE, Tang BL. Alpha-synuclein and Parkinson's disease: the first road block. J Cell Mol Med. 2006; 10(4):837–s.
- Glasson BI, Lee VM-Y. Parkin and molecular pathways of Parkinson's disease. Neuron. 2001;31(6):885–888.
- Dauer W, Przedborski S. Parkinson's Disease. Neuron. 2003;39(6):889–909.

- Outeiro TF, Lopes LV. Synaptic dysfunction in Parkinson's disease: From protein misfolding to functional alterations. Folding for the synapse. Andreas Wyttenbach, Vincent O'Connor. Springer US. 2011;257–267.
- Schapira AHV. Etiology of Parkinson's disease. Neurology. 2006;66(10): suppl 4 S10–S23.
- Bergman H, Deuschl G, Pathophysiology of Parkinson's disease: from clinical neurology to basic neuroscience and back. Mov Disord. 2002;17 Suppl 3: S28–40.
- Rivlin-Etzion M, Marmor O, Heimer G, Raz A, Nini A, Bergman H. Basal ganglia oscillations and pathophysiology of movement. Curr Opin Neurobiol. 2006; 16(6):629–37.
- Hornykiewicz O. Dopamine (3 hydroxytyramine) and function. Pharmacol Rev. 1966;1892:825–64.
- Bergman H, Wichmann T, Karmon R, De Long MR. The primate subthalamic nucleus. II. Neuronal activity in the MPTP model of parkinsonism. J Neurophysiol. 1994;72:507–20.
- Smith Y, Bevan MD, Shink E, Bolam JP. Microcircuitry of direct and indirect pathways of the basal ganglia. Neuroscience. 1998;86 (2):353–397.
- Braak H, Del Tredici K, Rub U, de os RN, Steur E, Braak E. Staging of brain pathology related to sporadic Parkinson's disease. Neurobiol Aging. 2003;24:197–211.
- Bostantjopulou S, Logothetis J, Katsarou Z, Mentenopoulos G. Clinical observations in early and late onset Parkinson's disease. Funct Neurol. 1994; 6(2):145–9.
- Giovannini P, Piccolo I, Genitrini S, Soliveri P, Girotti F, Geminiani G, et al. Early-onset Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 1991;6(1):36–42.
- Arevalo GG, Jorge R, Garcia O, Scipioni G, Gershaniko O. Clinical and pharmacological differences in early versus late-onset Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 1997; 12:277–284.
- Friedman A. Old-onset Parkinson's disease comparted with young-onset disease: clinical differences and similarities. Acta Neurol Scand. 1994; 89(4): 258–61.
- Hindle JV. Ageing neurodegeneration and Parkinson's disease. Age and Ageing. 2010;39(2):156–161
- 23. Tang H, Huang J, Nie K, Gan R, Wang L, Zhao J, et al. Cognitive profile of Parkinson's disease patients: a comparative study between early onset and late onset Parkinson's disease. Int J Neurosci. https://doi.org/ 10.3109/00207454.2015.1010646.
- Bertucci Fiho D, Teive HA, Werneck LC. Early-onset Parkinson's disease and depression. Arg Neuropsiquiatr. 2007;65(1):5–10.
- Parkinson's Disease Foundation. Parkinson's Disease symptoms vary with age of disease onset. http://www.pdf. org/en/science\_news/release/pr\_1300644766. Accessed 27 October 2015.
- 26. Mehanna R, Moore S, Hou JG, Sarwar A, Lai EC. Comparing clinical features of young-onset, middle-onset and late-onset Parkinson's Disease. Baylor College of Medicine.
- 27. Fereshtehnejad S-M, Hadizadeh H, Farhadi F, Shahidi GA, Delbari A, Lokk J. Comparison of the
psychological symptoms and disease-specific quality of life between early and typical onset Parkinson's disease patients. Parkinson's Disease Vol 2014 (2014) Article ID 819260 7 pages. https://doi.org/10.1155/ 2014/819260.

- Ramaker C, Marinus J, Stiggelbout AM, van Hilten BJ. Systematic evaluation of rating scales for impairment and disability in Parkinson's Disease. Mov Disord. 2002;17(5):867–976.
- Rascol O, Lozano A, Stern M, Poewe W. Milestones in Parkinson's disease therapeutics. Mov Disord. 2011; 26(6):102–82.
- Lang AE, Lozano AM. Parkinson's disease: first of two parts. N Engl J Med. 1998; 339(15):1044–53.
- Lang AE, Lozano AM. Parkinson's disease: second of two parts. N Engl J Med. 1998; 339 (16)1130–43.
- 32. Giladi N, Boroojerdi B, Korczyn AD, Burn DJ, Clarke CE, Schapira AH, SP513 Investigators. Rotigotine transdermal patch in early Parkinson's disease: a randomized double-blind controlled study versus placebo and ropinirole. Mov Disord. 2007;22:2398–2404.
- 33. Hauser RA, Schapira AH, Rascol O, Barone P, Mozuno Y, Salin L. et al. Randomized double-blind multicentre evaluation of pramipexole extendedrelease once daily in early Parkinson's disease. Mov Disord. 2010;25:2542–2549.
- Fox SH. Non-dopamaminergic treatment for motor control in Parkinson's disease. Drugs. 203;73(13): 405–15.
- 35. Hughes A, Bishop DS, Kleedorfer B, Turjanski N, Fernandez W, Lees AJ, et al. Subcutaneous apomorphine in Parkinson's disease: response to chronic administration for up to five years. Mov Disord. 1993;8:165–170.
- 36. DeMaagd G, Philip A. Part 2. Introduction to the pharmacotherapy of Parkinson's disease, with focus on the use of dopaminergic agents. PT 2015;40(9): 590–600.
- 37. Chen JJ, Swope DM. Parkinson's disease. In DiPiro JT, Talbert RL, Yee GC, et al., editors. Pharmacotherapy: A Pathophysiologic Approach. 9th ed. New York, New York: McGraw-Hill; 2014.
- Perez-Lloret S, Rascol O. Dopamine receptor agonists for the treatment of early or advanced Parkinson's disease. CNS Drugs. 2010;24:941–968.
- Jenner P. Dopamine agonists, receptor selectivity and dyskinesia induction in Parkinson's disease. Curr Opin Neurol. 2003;16(suppl 1):S3-S7.

- Wu L, Wang X, Cheng B. Parkinson's disease. http:// www.wustemvcells.com/en/clinicalcenter/parkinson\_24 5142636.htm?gclid+CNO... accessed 6 November 2015.
- Chaudhuri RK, Healy DG, Schapira HV. Non-motor symptoms of Parkinson's disease: diagnosis and management. The Lancet Neurol. 2006;5:235–245.
- 42. Braak H, Braak E, Yilmazer D, Schultz C, De Vos RA, Jansen EN, et al. Nigral and extranigral pathology in Parkinson's disease. J Neural Transmission Suppl 1995;46:15–3.
- Ehrt U. Depressive symptom profile in Parkinson's disease: a comparison with depression in elderly patients without Parkinson's disease. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2006; 21(3): 252–258.
- Dubois B, Pillon B. Cognitive deficits in Parkinson's disease. J Neurol. 1996; 44 (1):2–8.
- Postuma RB, Gagnon JF, Vendite M, Charland K, Montplaisir J. Manifestations of Parkinson's disease differ in associated with REM sleep disorder. Mov Disord. 2008; 25:1665–72.
- Simuni T, Sethi K. Nonmotor symptoms of Parkinson's disease. Ann Neurol. 2000; 64: 565–80.
- Truong DD, Bhidayasiri R, Wolters E. Management of non motor symptoms in advanced Parkinson's disease. J Neurol Sci. 2008;266: 216–28.
- Long term effects. http://hmm.edu/programs/parkinsonsdisease-related-movement-disorders-center/ health/long -effects disorders-center/health/long-effects. Accessed on 28 October 2015.
- Myalovitska O, Lobanova I. Generalized assessment of the impact of Parkinson's disease on functional condition[version1:referees:2not approved]F1000Research 2013:2121 (https://doi.org/10.12688/11000research2-121v1).
- 50. Gallagher DA, Schrg A. Impact of newer pharmacological treatments on quality of life in patients with Parkinson's disease. CNS Drugs. 2008;22(7): 563–86.
- 51. Scheife RT, Schumock GT, Burstein A, Gottwald MD, Luer MS. Impact of Parkinson's disease and its pharmacologic treatment on quality of life and economic outcomes. Am J Health Syst.Pharm. http://www.medscape. com/viewarticle/406885 accessed 28 October 2015.
- 52. Dowding CH, Shenton CL, Salek SS. A review of the health-related quality of life and economic impact of Parkinson's disease. Drugs Aging. 2006;23(9):693–721.

## **Multisystem Atrophy (MSA)**

## 37

#### Contents

Introduction	329
Symptomatology	329
Management Impact	330 330
References	331

#### Abstract

MSA can cause combinations of Parkinsonism, autonomic, pyramidal and cerebellar symptoms. MSA-A is now the term used for Shy-Drager syndrome, MSA-C if cerebellar symptoms predominate and MSA-P if Parkinsonian features predominate. The aetiology is uncertain although recently it has been attributed to a human prion composed of the alphasynuclein protein. This chapter gives a concise account of the demographic, clinical characteristics and management of the disease.

#### Keywords

Multiple system antrophy · Parkinsonism · Shy-Drager syndrome · Autonomic dysfunction · Antecolis · Myotonic jerks

#### Introduction

Multisystem atrophy (MSA) can cause combinations of Parkinsonism, autonomic, pyramidal and cerebellar symptoms. All four characteristics occur in the vast majority of patients with MSA but with considerable variation with regard to specific symptoms, and any one of the four could predominate.

#### Symptomatology

It is Parkinsonism that commonly brings the patient with MSA to medical attention. In early stages, there are postural instability that is common [1] and unexplained falls and with progression the absence of tremor, severe early autonomic dysfunction, symmetrical involvement and lack of response to dopaminergic treatment that distinguishes MSA from idiopathic Parkinson's disease. Cerebellar signs together with tremors which are irregular and jerky, myotonic jerks and dystonic and distal contractures strongly suggest MSA. Cerebellar signs are seen in about 50% of cases [2]. Some have what is referred to as antecolis where the neck flexes forward on to the chest, and this may affect breathing, swallowing, speech and maintaining eye contact [3].

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_41

As the disease progresses, pyramidal, cerebellar and speech deficits gradually appear with excessive snoring or inspiratory stridor during the night, and later tracheostomy may be indicated [4]. The average survival time after initial diagnosis is 10 years, and patients usually die of an intercurrent illness. All patients with MSA die from disease-related events and most commonly sudden death and infections [5]. It affects men twice as often as women. Many are severely disabled within 5 years, and more than 40% become wheelchair bound. They become mute, but intellect and awareness are intact.

Rapid disease progression and shorter survival were seen in patients who had early involvement of autonomic function [6]. Another study found that the interval between initial symptoms to combined motor and autonomic dysfunction can predict functional deterioration and survival [7]. Autonomic dysfunction includes postural hypotension with syncope, impotence urinary and faecal incontinence [1].

#### Management

There is no cure. A recent study demonstrated that autologous mesenchymal stem cell therapy delayed the progression of the neurological deficits with functional improvement [8]. Management is symptomatic and targets the autonomic failure and Parkinsonism [9]. Salt supplements, florinef (fludrocortisone) and midodrine, are used in treatment autonomic dysfunction [1], and in MSA midodrine is said to work better in the orthostatic hypotension as the post-ganglionic sympathetics are retained [10] in MSA. There should be a multidisciplinary approach, and managing all symptoms may be unrealistic, and the main aim is to improve quality of life [3].

#### Impact

MSA is a progressive neurodegenerative disorder for which there is no cure. MSA can cause combinations of Parkinsonism, autonomic, pyramidal and cerebellar symptoms. In an analysis of 230 Japanese patients with MSA, the investigators found the median intervals from onset to aid requiring walking, wheelchair and bedridden and death to be 3, 5, 8 and 9 years, respectively [7] They further found that progression and survival of MSA involve several factors but more importantly the interval from initial symptom to combined motor and autonomic dysfunction [7]. Some of the problems encountered in patients with MSA and worsening as the disease prospeech and communication, gresses are swallowing, bladder and bowel problems, postural hypotension [7], mobility, mood and behaviour (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points Multisystem Atrophy

In the early stages, there are gait instability and unexplained falls [1], and with progression there is absence of tremor and severe autonomic dysfunction.

They become mute but intellect and awareness remain intact.

Rapid disease progression and shorter survival were seen in patients who had early involvement of autonomic function [6].

Usually die suddenly and from infections [5].

Treatment is symptomatic and to ensure quality of life [9].

Salt supplements, florinef and midodrine, are used in treatment autonomic dysfunction [1].

#### Multiple Choice Questions

- 1. The following are true of multiple system atrophy (MSA) except:
  - A. MSA can cause a combination of Parkinsonism, autonomic, pyramidal and cerebellar symptoms.
  - B. MSA-A is now the term used for Shy-Drager syndrome.
  - C. The hallmark of the disease is the widespread accumulation of Lewy bodies.
  - D. Many patients with MSA are initially diagnosed as Parkinson's disease.

- 2. The following are true of multisystem atrophy (MSA) except:
  - A. The average of onset of the disease is around 50 years.
  - B. Intellect and awareness deteriorate as the disease progresses.
  - C. Many become disabled in 5 years.
  - D. Management is symptomatic.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C; 2 = B

#### References

- Hain TC. Multiple System Atrophy (MSA), http://www. dizziness-and-balance.com/disorders/central/movement/ msa.html accessed on 10 May 2016.
- Ben-ShlomoY, Wening GK, Tison F, Quinn NP. Survival of patients with pathologically proven multiple system atrophy. A meta analysis. Neurology. 1997;48:384–39.

- Best C. MSA Management strategies. EPNN Journal Winter 2007.
- Quinn NP, Marsden CD. The motor disorder of multiple system atrophy/ Editorial. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1993;56 1239–1242.
- Papapetropoulos S, Thchman A, Laufer D, Papatsoris AG, Papapetropoulos N, Mash DC. Causes of death in multisystem atrophy. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2006; 78(2):327–329.
- Tada M, Onodera O, Tada M, Ozawa T, PiaoY, Kakita A, et al. Early development of autonomic dysfunction predict poor prognosis in patients with multisystem atrophy. Arch Neurol. 2007;64(2):256.
- Watanabe H, Saito Y, Terao S, Ando T, Kachi T, Mukai E, et al. Progression and prognosis in Multisystem atrophy: an analysis of 230 Japanese patients. Brain. 2002;125(Pt 5):1070.
- Lee PH, Kim JW, Bang OY, Ahn YH, Joo IS, HuhK. Autologous mesenchymal stem cell therapy delay the progression of neurological deficits. Clin Pharmacol Therapeutics. 2000;83:723–730.
- Stefanova N, Bucke P, Duerr S, Wenng GK. Multiple system atrophy: an update .Lancet Neurol. 2009;8(12):1172–8.
- Goldstein DS, Holme S, Li ST, Bruce S, Metman LV. Cannon RO 3<sup>rd</sup>. Cardiac sympathetic denervation in Parkinson's disease. Ann Intern Med. 2000; 133:338–347.

### **Motor Neurone Disease**

## 38

#### Contents

Introduction	333
Clinical Manifestations	333
Management	334
Impact	335
References	336

#### Abstract

Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) is a neurodegenerative disorder. It affects both upper and lower motor neurons and is characterised by a progressive degeneration and death of the anterior horn cells, cortico-spinal tracts and/or bulbar motor nuclei. The cause is unknown. There is an association between frontotemporal dementia (FTD) and ALS. ALS commonly occurs between the ages of 40 and 60 years, and males are affected more than females. The disease is relentlessly progressive. The median life span is about 4 years. Most with ALS will die from respiratory failure. Symptoms of bulbar involvement usually imply a rapid course usually with survival of a year. There is no cure, and medical care is mainly palliation and involves a multidisciplinary approach.

#### Keywords

Motor neurone disease · Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis · Frontotemporal dementia (FTD) · Riluzole · El Escorial criteria · Awaji criteria

#### Introduction

The term motor neurone disease (MND) encompasses a group of disorders that result from degeneration of the motor neurons in the brain and/or spinal cord. Annual incidence is 2 cases per 100,000 and prevalence 5–7 per 100,000 [1]. In different population without manifesting a distinct geographical pattern, the incidence rate varied between 66 and 2.4 per 100,000 persons per year [2]. In the UK, the crude rate for MND was 3.1 persons per year in women and 4.3 in men [3]. In Scotland, the annual standardised incidence was 2.40 per 100,000 [4], and in Italy the annual crude rate was 2.9 per 100,000 [5].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

The earliest symptoms are muscle cramps, twitching, stiffness and wasting in one or more limbs. ALS patients have signs and symptoms of both lower and upper motor neurone damages.

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_37

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*,

The disease is relentlessly progressive [6]. As the disease progresses, muscle wasting becomes generalised with brisk tendon jerks despite the muscle atrophy. The more important signs in ALS are that resulting from involvement of the bulbar motor nuclei and fasciculations in the tongue, palate and face with an exaggerated jaw jerk, speech becomes slurred and nasal, and communication becomes difficult. The tongue should be examined while within the mouth and relaxed. The protruded tongue may show a fine tremor which can be mistaken for fasciculations. Involvement of the thenar and first interosseous muscles with sparing of the hypothenar muscles referred to as 'split hand' is specific for motor neurone disease [7, 8]. Patients with ALS have difficulty in swallowing and chewing with a risk of choking. As the disease progresses, patients have difficulty standing, walking and using the arms and hands. Weakness of the respiratory muscles leads to dyspnoea.

ALS does not affect memory, intelligence and personality which are largely preserved, so are the senses of taste, smell, sight, hearing and touch. They maintain control of gaze and that of bladder and bowel functions. More recently a spectrum of cognitive deficits have been described such as apathy, mood changes and disinhibition [9] and a small minority progressing to FTD [10]. The differential diagnosis includes conditions that involve the spinal cord and nerve roots, as in cervical spondylosis provided there is no bulbar involvement, other disorders with multiple root compressions with lower motor neurone findings and spinal cord compression with upper motor neurone findings. The diagnosis of ALS remains a clinical one [11], but laboratory testing may be used to exclude other diseases and to confirm the diagnosis [12]. The electrodiagnostic studies include nerve conduction and electromyography which are useful in confirming ALS and for excluding other conditions that may resemble ALS [13]. Ultrasound is useful in detecting fasciculations. The electromyogram is most useful showing fasciculations, fibrillations and giant motor units even in the unaffected limbs with a drop-out of motor unit potentials. It should show evidence of muscle denervation in three extremities or in one extremity and bulbar muscles. Diagnostic tests are necessary when the patient has pure LMN disease so that asymptomatic UMN can

be detected. Transcranial magnetic stimulation is useful in detecting cortical motor dysfunction. Measurement of the motor conduction time from the cortex to muscle by magnetic stimulation may show slowing. High-resolution MRI allows visualisation of the pyramidal tracts, and atrophy or demyelination may be seen. In some types of familial ALS, genetic testing can identify gene defects [12].

The revised El Escorial criteria (EEC) [14] was considered the gold standard for the diagnosis of ALS and has been based on the presence of 'A criteria' in the absence of 'B criteria'. The former includes lower motor neurone degeneration (LMN) as appraised by clinical, electrophysiological or neuropathological findings together with evidence of upper motor neurone (UMN) degeneration by clinical assessment and further includes progressive dissemination beyond the typical nerve supply areas [15]. The 'B criteria' requires that the degeneration of LMN and UMN should not be typical findings of other diseases and the findings on imaging studies explain the clinical symptoms [15]. It has been criticised that it permits the diagnosis only in the advanced stages [15], and a new criteria had been suggested, the Awaji criteria [16]. The essential difference between the two criteria being the Awaji criteria regards fasciculations with chronic neurogenic EMG changes in the clinical context as a sign of 'active denervation' [17].

The median life span is about 4 years, but the range of survival is from a few months to some decades, and most with ALS will die from respiratory failure. Symptoms of bulbar involvement usually imply a rapid course usually with survival of a year.

#### Management

There is no cure [17], and medical care is mainly palliation and involves a multidisciplinary approach, with a team of healthcare professionals, rehabilitation techniques and supportive care for patient and family. The aim is to prevent complications and improve quality of life [6]. The multidisciplinary approach has shown improvement in the quality of life [18, 19]. The only drug approved by the FDA in the USA for ALS is riluzole, a membrane stabiliser [10]. Its benefit is limited and has shown modest prolonged survival [3]. Clinical follow-up by the primary care physician of ALS patients with its multiple symptoms and signs that differ in presence and severity among patients is an involved and arduous undertaking (Box 1). Transplantation of mesenchymal stem cells in patients with ALS and multiple sclerosis is said to be clinically feasible and induces immediate immunomodulatory effects [20].

**Box 1 Check List for Primary Care Physician** Evaluation of

Mobility – stand, walk, get in and out of bed, use of arms and hands

Communication - speaking

Swallowing – risk of choking, loss of weight due to decreased intake

Difficulty in breathing – to count up to 20 without a pause, risk of aspiration

Stiff muscles (spasticity)

#### Impact

ALS an adult-onset neurodegenerative disorder is incurable, and only symptom treatment is available. Death occurs in 3-5 years from the time of diagnosis and is due to respiratory failure [21]. Respiratory muscle function is a strong predictor of quality of life [22] and survival [23]. Care in a multidisciplinary clinic had a better prognosis compared to general neurologic clinic [19], and patients had a better quality of life [24]. Van Der Steen et al. [24] examined the effect of treatment in a multidisciplinary ALS treatment centre compared to general care with a view to the costs and found the costs to be identical. Weight loss is a common occurrence in patients with ALS due to dysphagia or to factors not fully understood and has an impact on the quality of life [25] (Box 2).

#### Box 2 Key Points. Motor Neurone Disease

The other disorders in the group apart from amyotrophic lateral sclerosis

(ALS) include progressive bulbar palsy, progressive pseudobulbar palsy, progressive

## Box 2 Key Points. Motor Neurone Disease (continued)

muscular atrophy, progressive lateral sclerosis, spinobulbar muscular atrophy and postpolio syndrome.

ALS commonly occurs between the ages of 40 and 60 years.

Earliest signs are muscle cramps, twitching, stiffness and wasting of one or more limbs.

The 'split hand' muscle involvement is specific for motor neurone disease [7, 8].

Memory, intelligence and personality are largely preserved.

More recently cognitive deficits have been described such as apathy, mood changes and disinhibition and a small minority progressing to FTD.

The patients with ALS maintain control of gaze and that of bladder and bowel functions.

There is no cure, and medical care is mainly palliation and involves a multidisciplinary approach which improves quality of life [6, 18, 19].

Riluzole, an inhibitor of glutamate release, has shown some promise in clinical trials [3].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) EXCEPT:
  - A. About 5–10% of ALS patients are inherited as an autosomal dominant.
  - B. As the disease progresses, muscle wasting becomes generalised with absent reflexes.
  - C. Memory and intelligence
  - D. The only drug approved by the FDA in the USA for ALS is riluzole.
- 2. The following are true in the diagnosis of motor neurone disease, EXCEPT:
  - A. The tongue should be examined when within the mouth and relaxed.
  - B. The electromyogram shows fasciculations, fibrillations and giant motor units with drop-out of motor unit potential units, but it is not useful.

- C. Measurement of the motor conduction time from the cortex to muscle by magnetic stimulation may show slowing.
- D. High-resolution MRI allows visualisation of the pyramidal tracts and atrophy or demyelination may be seen.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = B; 2 = B

#### References

- McDermott CJ, Shaw PJ. Diagnosis and management of motor neurone disease. BMJ. 2008; 336:658–62.
- Cronin S, Hardiman O, Tragnor BJ. Ethnic variation in the incidence of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. :A systematic review. Neurology. 2007;68:1002–1007.
- Alonso A, Logroscino G, Jick SS, Herman MA. Incidence and life time risk of motor neurone disease in the United Kingdom: a population based study. Eur J Neurol. 2009; 16(6);745–751.
- Forbes RB, Colville S, Parra HJ, Sudingier LJ. The incidence of motor neurone disease in Scotland. J Neurol. 2007;254(7):866–9.
- Chio A, Mora G,Calvo A, Mazzini L, Bottachi E, Mutni R. Epidemiology of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis in Italy: a ten year population based study.Neurology. 2009;72(8):725–31.
- Rocha JA, Reis S, Simeos F, Fonseca J, Mendes Ribeiro J. Diagnostic investigation and multidisciplinary management in motor neurone disease. J Neurol. 2005;252(12): 1435–17.
- 7. Wilburn AJ. The 'split hand' syndrome. Muscle Nerve. 2000;23:138.
- Kuwabara S, Sonoo M, Komori T, Shimizu T, Hirashima F, Inaba A, et al. Dissociated small hand muscle atrophy in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: frequency, extent and specificity. Muscle Nerve. 2008;37:426–30.
- Caga J, Rasey E, Hogden A, Mioshi E, Kiernan MC. A longer diagnostic interval is a risk for depression in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Paliat Support Care. 2014;13:1019–24.
- Lomen-Hoerth C, Murphy J, Longmore S, Kramer JH, Olney RK, Miller B. Are amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients cognitively normal? Neurology. 2003; 60:1094–7.
- Xue LY. The useof EMG/NCS in neuromuscular disorders. New Engl Neurological Assoc.PC 2013. www. nenero.com/theuseof\_-emgries\_in\_neuromuscular\_di sorders accessed 10 May 2016.

- Belsh JM. Diagnosticchallenges in ALS. Neurology. 1999;53(8Suppl 5):S26–30.
- Armon C. Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis workshop. Medscape. emedicine.medscape.com/article/1170097workshop. accessed 10 May 2016.
- Brooks BR, Miller RG, Swash M, Munsat TL. El Escorial revisited: revised criteria for the diagnosis of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. ALS other Motor Neuron Disord. 2000:1:293–299.
- Dengler R. Diagnostic criteria of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis.(ALS). Romanian J Neurol. 2010;9(4): 165–8.
- de Carvalho M, Dengler R, Eisen A, England JD, Kai R, Kimura J, et al. Electrodiagnostic criteria for diagnosis of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Clin Neurophysiol 2008;119:497–503.
- Leigh N, Lloyd CM, Ray-Chaudhuri K, Motor Neurone Disease. In: Wiles CM ed Management of neurological diseases London. BMJ publishing Group 195;241:71.
- Van den Berg JP, Kalmijn S, Lindeman E, Veldink JH, de Visser M, Van der Graaff MM, et al. Multidisciplinary ALS care improves quality of life in patients with ALS. Neurology. 2005;65:1264–7.
- Traynor BJ, Alexander M, Corr B, Frost E, Hardimasn O. Effect of a multidisciplinary amyotrophic lateral sclerosis(ALS)clinic on ALS survival: a population based study. 1996–2000. J Neurol Neursurg Psychiatry. 2003;74:1258–61.
- 20. Karussis D, Karageorgion C, Vaknin-Dembinsky A, Gowda-Kurkalli B, Gomori JM, Kassis I, et al. Transplantation of mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in patients with multiple sclerosis in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Arch Neurol. 2010;67(10):1187–1194.
- 21. Chancellor AM, Slattery JM, Fraser H, Swingler RJ, Holloway SM,Warlow CP. The prognosis of adult onset motor neurone disease: A prospective study based in the Scottish Motor Neurone Disease Register. J Neurol 1993;240:330–46.
- Bourke SC, Shaw PJ, Gibson J. Respiratory function vs sleep disordered breathing as predictors of quality of life in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. Neurology. 2001;52:2040–44.
- Desport JC, Preux PM, Truong TC,Vallat JM, Sautereau D, Couratier P. Nutritional status is a prognostic factor for survival of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis patients. Neurology. 1999;53:1059–63.
- 24. Van Der Steen I, Van Den Berg Jan-P, Buskeus E, Lindeman E, Van Den Berg LH. The costs of amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, according to type of care. J ALS 2009;10(1): http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/ 10.1080/1748296082103131?journalCode+iafd19 acce ssed on 9 November 2015.
- 25. Korner S, Hendricks M, Kollewe K, Zapf A, Dengler R, Silani V, et al. Weight loss dysphagia and supplement intake in patients with amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) impact on quality of life and therapeutic options. BMC Neurology. 2013;13:84. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-23-77-13-84.

### Check for updates

## **Multiple Sclerosis**

## 39

#### Contents

Introduction	337
Clinical Manifestations Diagnosis	338 338
Treatment	339
Impact	339
References	341

#### Abstract

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a chronic inflammatory demyelinating disease. The usual age of onset is between 20 and 40 years. Late-onset multiple sclerosis (LOMS) is defined as the first presentation of clinical symptoms occurring after the age of 50 years. The two groups 'adult-onset' multiple sclerosis (AOMS) and 'late-onset' multiple sclerosis (LOMS) defer in their demographic, clinical characteristics, disease course and response to treatment. Multiple sclerosis is extremely protean in its expression and severity. Based on the clinical course, MS has been categorized into relapsing remitting MS (RRMS), (i) (ii) secondary progressive MS (SPMS), (iii) progressive MS (PPMS) primary and (iv) progressive-relapsing (PRMS). About 80% of LOMS are affected by PPMS. About 94% of the patients with AOMS had RRMS. The diagnosis is based on careful clinical evaluation of the patient with investigations

including MRI, CSF and evoked potentials. Treatment can be divided into treatment of the relapses, long-term immunomodulatory treatment and symptomatic relief. Patients often require care from a multidisciplinary team of healthcare providers.

#### Keywords

Multiple sclerosis · Adult-onset multiple sclerosis · Late-onset multiple sclerosis

#### Introduction

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a chronic inflammatory demyelinating disease [1] affecting the optic nerves, brain stem and spinal cord [2–4], and in all probability, it is an autoimmune disease [1, 5, 6]. The usual age of onset is between 20 and 40 years in about 70% of the patients [7]. It rarely occurs before 10 years but can occur as late as 67 years [7]. Onset of MS at the age of 81 years

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 36

has been reported in a recent cohort study [8]. It is significantly greater in women than in men [3]. The pathogenesis is unclear, a complex interplay among genetic susceptibility and environmental triggers [6, 7, 9], and sex hormones [10, 11] have been implicated leading to immune dysregulation. Current research supports an immunologic and viral pathogenesis [5]. Several observations such as high EBV antibody levels, universal EBV seropositivity and alterations in EBV-specific CD8(+) T-cell immunity among others implicate Epstein-Barr virus (EBV) in the pathogenesis [12].

Late-onset multiple sclerosis (LOMS) is defined as the first presentation of clinical symptoms occurring after the age of 50 years [13–15], and the prevalence ranges between 4% and 9.6% in different studies [13]. In a study of 640 MS patients, 30 (4.6%) was diagnosed as late-onset MS, ranging 50–62 years [14]. In another population study of 1417 MS, 3.4% had their first symptoms at 50 years or older [16]. The two groups 'adult-onset' and 'late-onset' differ in their demographic, clinical characteristic, disease course and response to treatment [15]. LOMS is three times more common in women than in men [17].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Multiple sclerosis is extremely protean in its expression and severity [9]. It usually starts with an acute neurological disturbance termed 'clinically isolated syndrome' (CIS) [2, 18] which is the first clinical demyelinating event affecting the optic nerves, the brain stem or the spinal cord [2, 4]. It is mandatory that CIS should unequivocally be seen in MS, such as unilaterally optic neuritis, bilateral internuclear ophthalmoplegia, incomplete transverse myelitis or cerebellar syndromes [19]. About two-thirds of the patients follow a relapsing-remitting course [2], and half of them develop secondary progressive MS with disability [4], progressive deterioration without relapses or remissions [1]. The remaining third have a benign course with minimal or no disability [4]. It is possible to predict the subsequent development of MS in patients with CIS with MRI scan, and about 80% with abnormal MRI convert to MS compared to 20% with normal MRI [2]. An CIS presentation with normal MRI scan has a low risk of converting to MS [20, 21]. In some patients, 15–20% will have a primary progressive course [18]. Disease-modifying treatments can delay the development of MS in selected CIS patients with abnormal MRI [2, 4].

Based on the clinical course, MS has been categorized into (i) relapsing-remitting MS (RRMS), (ii) secondary progressive MS (SPMS), (iii) primary progressive MS (PPMS) and (iv) progressive-relapsing MS (PRMS). Recurrent attacks or relapses occur with RRMS which vary in frequency and severity and a steady baseline between relapses [3]. SPMS commonly follows RRMS or may develop slowly after an initial CIS [3]. About 10% of patients with MS have PPMS and affects older individuals with spinal cord involvement characterized by progressive weakness with spasticity of the lower limbs. PRMS is an uncommon subtype with gradual progressive course punctuated by one or more relapses [3]. A follow-up of over 25 years demonstrated similarities in the progressive phases of PPMS and SPMS although the two groups differ with respect to sex ratio [10].

About 80% of LOMS are affected by PPMS [8, 22], but when the disease phenotype is set, the progression is similar to AOMS [22]. In their study, 94% of the patients with AOMS had RRMS. Both groups had typical multifocal supratentorial lesions without significant differences [8]. In the same study, spinal lesions were more common in LOMS, but cerebellar lesions were less frequent compared to patients to AOMS so was gadolinium-enhanced lesions [8]. Differences and similarities between late-onset multiple sclerosis (LOMS) and adult-onset (AOMS) multiple sclerosis are shown in Table 1.

#### Diagnosis

There is no single test including MRI that is diagnostic [23]. As the patients get older, there is a tendency to relate the symptoms to ageing, thus

	Late onset	Adult onset
Age of onset	>50 years	<50 years
Gender (F:M)	1.73:1	3:1
Prevalence	4-9.6%	
Clinical patterns		
RRMS	50%	94%
PPMS	80%	
SPMS	35%	
Symptoms		
Motor	54–90%	60%
Spinal	60-81%	48%
Sensory, ataxia cognition	No	No
	difference	difference
Cerebellar	Less	Common
	common	
Laboratory		
CSF-oligoclonal binding	76%	
VEPs abnormal	81%	
MRI	60-80%	98%
Progression	Faster	
Prescription-DMD		
IFN-beta (reduced	Not	Significant
disability)	significant	
Rate of exposure	Low	

 
 Table 1
 Differences and similarities between late-onset multiple sclerosis (LOMS) and adult-onset (AOMS) multiple sclerosis

Information sources: Kis et al. [8], Pollack et al. [14], Martinelli et al. [13], Shirani et al. [15], Delalande et al. [16]

leading to delayed or misdiagnosis. The diagnosis is based on careful clinical evaluation of the patient with investigations including MRI, CSF and evoked potentials [18], and according to the revised McDonald criteria, the diagnosis is based on the clinical course and MRI findings [6]. The revised McDonald criteria incorporated defined MRI criteria to dissemination in space (DIS) and dissemination in time (DIT). DIS is shown by one or more MRI-detected lesions typical of MS, and DIT is shown by a current (active) and previous (non-active) lesion. The requirements have been simplified in the recent revised 2015 McDonald criteria allowing an earlier diagnosis from a single gadolinium-enhanced MRI which can provide evidence for dissemination in space and time [23] if there are both silent enhancing and non-enhancing lesions [24]. Pathologically the lesions in the MRI are non-specific, and characteristic lesions that support MS include ovoid lesions, Dawson fingers, corpus callosum lesions and asymptomatic spinal cord lesions [23]. Gadolinium also helps to rule out alternate diagnoses in the brain such as neoplasm, vascular malformations and leptomeningeal disease and in the case of the spinal cord spinal stenosis or tumour [23].

#### Treatment

The two clinical processes, relapses and progression, influence the course of MS [25]. Interferonbeta, glatiramer acetate and mitoxantrone are three therapeutic agents found effective in large three-phase studies [26]. Treatment can be divided into treatment of the relapses, long-term immunomodulatory treatment and symptomatic relief [6]. Corticosteroids are used for treatment of relapses [9], intravenous methyl prednisolone for 3 days [1, 18]. For RRMS patients, the first-line disease-modifying agents are interferon-beta and glatiramer [18]. Interferon-beta reduces the frequency of attacks and the progression of disability in RRMS [1]. In patients with SPPMS, PPMS and worsening RRMS, mitoxantrone, an immunosuppressant administered intravenously, reduces neurologic disability and relapse frequency [27] and reduces worsening of RRMS and SPMS [28]. Symptomatic treatment includes management of spasticity, pain, urinary problems, depression and anxiety, paraesthesia and fatigue [1, 18]. Patients often require care from a multidisciplinary team of healthcare providers, and primary care providers must have basic knowledge of the disease [5].

#### Impact

In the Western countries, the average age of people living with MS is about mid-50s [29]. The prevalence of MS is increasing more so in the very elderly because of the increase in life expectancy and the commencement of effective treatments. Individuals with MS have multiple chronic conditions together with increased mental comorbidities [30]. The quality of life of the patients and that of the carers is reduced [31]. Depression and anxiety are vastly prevalent symptoms of MS. Lifetime prevalence rate of depression in MS is approximately 50%, and it is a major predictor of morbidity, mortality, quality of life and suicide risks among others [32], and life stress is positively correlated with current and future depressive symptoms [33]. A study on the psychological impact of MS that the patient experiences is related to enhanced appreciation of life and increase in spiritual pursuits and benefit-finding which was related to higher levels of anxiety and anger and not to depression [34]. MS is associated with a number of functional deficits and progressive disability, and loss of mobility is the most disabling aftermath [35]. Secondary progression occurs on average after 19 years after an exacerbating remitting onset of MS, and the median time to reach limitation of ambulation is 8 years, walking with stick 20 years and wheelchair bound 30 years [35]. The age at clinical onset of MS is significant; for the younger the onset, the younger the age at assignment of disability milestones, and females reached the disability milestones at an older age [36]. In the elderly, the symptoms of MS may be compounded by multiple problems such as comorbidities and multiple medications (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Multiple Sclerosis

Multiple sclerosis (MS) is a chronic inflammatory demyelinating disease [1] affecting the optic nerves, brain stem and spinal cord [2–4], and in all probability, it is an autoimmune disease [1, 5, 6].

It rarely occurs before 10 years but can occur as late as 67 years [7].

Multiple sclerosis is extremely protean in its expression and severity [9]. It usually starts with an acute neurological disturbance termed 'clinically isolated syndrome' (CIS) [2, 18] which is the first clinical demyelinating event affecting the optic

## Box 1 Key Points: Multiple Sclerosis (continued)

nerves, the brain stem or the spinal cord [2, 4].

About two-thirds of the patients follow a relapsing-remitting course [2], and half of them develop secondary progressive MS with disability [4], progressive deterioration without relapses or remissions [1]. The remaining third have a benign course with minimal or no disability [4].

The two clinical processes, relapses and progression, influence the course of MS [25].

Treatment can be divided into treatment of the relapses, long-term immunomodulatory treatment and symptomatic relief [6].

#### Multiple Choice Questions

- 1. The following are true of multiple sclerosis (MS), EXCEPT:
  - A. Current research supports an immunologic and viral pathogenesis.
  - B. Adult-onset MS is three times more common in women than in men.
  - C. It usually starts with an acute neurological disturbance termed 'clinically isolated syndrome' (CIS).
  - D. About one-third of the patients follow a relapsing-remitting course.
- 2. The following are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. Gadolinium also helps to rule out alternate diagnoses in the brain such as neoplasm, vascular malformations and leptomeningeal disease.
  - B. Pathologically the lesions in the MRI are non-specific.
  - C. Lifetime prevalence rate of depression in MS is approximately 20%.
  - D. Interferon-beta reduces the frequency of attacks and the progression of disability in RRMS.

#### **MCQs** Answers

1 = D; 2 = C

#### References

- Pender MP. Neurology.4:Multiple sclerosis. Med J Aust. 2000;172(11):556–62.
- Brownlee WJ, Miller DH. Clinically isolated syndromes and the relationship to multiple sclerosis. J Clin Neurosci. 2014;21(12):2065–71.
- Hurwitz BJ. The diagnosis of multiple sclerosis and the clinical subtypes. Ann Indian Acad Neurol. 2009; 12(4):226–230.
- Miller DH, Chard DT, Ciccarelli O. Clinically isolated syndromes. Lancet Neurol. 2012;11(2):157–69.
- Swain SE. Multiple sclerosis. Primary health care implications. Nurse Pract. 1996;21(7):40,43,47–50.
- Simo M. Therapy of multiple sclerosis. Neuropsychopharmacol Hung 2009;11(1):23–6.
- Redjak K, Jsckson S, Giovannoni C. Multiple sclerosis: a practical overview for clinicians. Brit Med Bull. 2010; 95(1):79–104.
- Kisv B, Rumberg B, Berlet P. Clinical characteristics of patients with late-onset multiple sclerosis. J Neurol. 2008;255:697–702.
- 9. Lynch SG, Rose JW. Multiple sclerosis. Dis Mon. 1996;42(1):1–55.
- Ebers GC. Natural history of primary progressive multiple sclerosis. Mult Scier. 2004; 10Suppl 1:S8–13.
- Orton SM, Herrera BM,Yee IM, Valdar W, Ramagopalan SV,Sadovnick AD, et al. Sex ratio of multiple sclerosis in Canada: a longitudinal study. Lancet Neurol. 2006;5(11):932–936.
- Pender MP, Burrows SR. Epstein-Barr virus and multiple sclerosis: potential opportunities for immunotherapy. Clin Transl Immunology. 2014;31(3):e27. https:// doi.org/10.1038/cti.2014.25.eCollection 2014.
- Martinelli V, Rodegher M, Moiola L, Comi G. Lateonset multiple sclerosis: clinical characteristics, prognostic factors and differential diagnosis. Neurol Sci. 2004;25Suppl 4:S350–5. (abstract).
- Pollack ML, Barak Y, Achiron A. Late-onset multiple sclerosis. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2001;49(2):168–71.
- Shirani A, Zhan Y, Petkan J, Gustafson P,Karom ME, Evans C, et al. Multiple sclerosis in older adults: The clinical profile and impact of interferon beta treatment. BioMEd Res International 2015 (2015). https://doi. org/10.1155/2015/451912.
- Delalande S, De Seze J Ferriby D, Stojkovic T, Vermersch P. Late onset multiple sclerosis. Rev Neurol (Paris). 2002;158(11):1082–7.
- Bove R, Healy BC, Augustine A, Gholipour T, Chitnis T. Effect of gender on late–onset multiple sclerosis. Research Gate. https://doi.org/10.1177/13524585124 38236.
- Tsang BK, Macdonell R. Multiple sclerosis-diagnosis, management and prognosis. Aust Fam Physician. 2011;40(12):948–55.
- Swanton JK, Fernando KT, Dalton CM, Miszkiel KA, Thompson AJ, Plant GT, et al. Modification of MRI criteria for multiple sclerosis in patients with clinically

isolated syndromes. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2006;77:830–3.

- Tintore M, Riviera A, Rio J, Nos C, Grive E, Tellez N, et al. Baseline MRI predicts future attacks and disability in clinically isolated syndromes. Neurology. 2006;67:968–72.
- 21. Beck RW, Trobe JD, Moke PS, Gal RL, Xing D, Bhatti MT, et al. High-and low-risk profiles for the development of multiple sclerosis within 10 years after optic neuritis: Experience of the optic neuritis treatment trial. Arch Ophthalmol 2003;121:944–9.
- Tramlett H, Devonshire V. Is late onset multiple sclerosis associated with worse outcome? Neurology. 2006;67:954–959.
- Traboulsee AL, Li DK. The role of MRI in the diagnosis of multiple sclerosis. Adv Neurol. 2006;98:125–46.
- Milo R, Miller A. revised diagnostic criteria of multiple sclerosis. Autoimmun. 2014;13(4–5):518–24.
- Confavreux C, Vukusic S. The natural history of multiple sclerosis. Rev Pract. 2006;56(12):1313–20.
- Bitsch A, Bruck W. Differentiation of multiple sclerosis. Subtypes. CNS Drugs. 2002;16(6):405–418.
- Fox EJ. Management of worsening multiple sclerosis with mitoxantrone: a review. Clin Ther. 2006; 28(4):461–74.
- Scott LJ, Figgitt DP. Mitoxantrone: a review of its use in multiple sclerosis. CNS Drugs. 2004;18(6):379–96.
- Marrie RA, Yu J, Blanchard S, Leung S, Eliott L. The rising prevalence and changing age distribution of multiple sclerosis in Manitoba. Neurology. 2010; 74(6):465–471.
- 30. Simpson RJ, McLean G, Guthrie M, Mair E, Mercer SW. Physical and mental health comorbidity is common in people with multiple sclerosis: nationally representing cross-sectional population database analysis. BMC Neurology. 2014 https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2377-14-128.
- Opara J, Jaracz K, Brola W. Burden and quality of life in caregivers of persons with multiple sclerosis. Neurol Neurochir Pol. 2012;46(5):472–9.
- 32. Paparrigopoulos T, Ferentinos P, Kouzoupis A, Koutsis G, Papadimitriou GN. The neuropsychiatry of multiple sclerosis: focus on disorders of mood, affect and behaviour. Int Rev Psychiatry. 2010;22(1):14–21.
- Aikens JE, Fischer JS, Namey M, Rudick RA. A replicated prospective investigation of life stress, coping and depressive symptoms in multiple sclerosis. J Behav Med. 1997;20(5):433–45.
- 34. Mohr DC. Dick LP, Russo D, Pinn J, Boudewyn AC, Likosky W, et al. The psychological impact of multiple sclerosis: exploring the patient's perspective. Health Psychol. 1999;18(4):376–82.
- Dunn J. Impact of mobility impairment on the burden of caregiving in individuals with multiple sclerosis. Expert Rev Pharmacoecon Outcomes Res. 2010; 10(4):433–40. https://doi.org/10.1586/erp.10.
- Confavreux C, Vukusic S. Age at disability milestones in multiple sclerosis. Brain. 2006;129(Pt3):595–605.

## Peripheral Neuropathy

#### Contents

Introduction	344
Clinical Manifestations	344
Guillain-Barre Syndrome (GBS) or Acute	
Inflammatory Demyelinating Polyradiculopathy (AIDP)	345
Symptomatology	345
Differential Diagnosis	346
Treatment	346
Chronic Inflammatory Demyelinating	
Polyradiculopathy (CIDP)	347
Evaluation	347
Impact	348
References	348

#### Abstract

Peripheral neuropathy can be defined as a syndrome characterized by muscle weakness and wasting, altered or loss of sensation and vasomotor symptoms. It is less common in the old-old (>80 years) compared to the young-old (65-79 years), 25% vs. 46%. It may affect a single nerve or nerve root (axonopathy or radiculopathy). The nerve cell body may be the primary site of involvement (neuronopathy) ganglia and the sensory or autonomic (ganglioneuropathies). There are several causes. The clinical manifestations of neuropathy depend on the type, distribution and degree of damage of the nerve(s). Diabetes and alcoholism are the most common causes of polyneuropathy in Australia. Guillain-Barre syndrome (GBS) is the third most common. GBS has a bimodal age

distribution, one peak in the young and another in the older population. GBS can be divided into demyelinating and axonal forms based on pathological and electrodiagnostic findings. They are the acute inflammatory demyelinating polyradiculopathy (AIDP), acute motor axonal neuropathy (AMAN), acute motor sensory axonal neuropathy (AMSAN), Miller Fisher syndrome and panautonomic neuropathy.

#### Keywords

Polyneuropathy · Guillain-Barre syndrome (GBS) · Acute inflammatory demyelinating polyradiculopathy (AIDP) · Acute motor axonal neuropathy (AMAN) · Acute motor sensory axonal neuropathy (AMSAN) · Miller Fisher syndrome · Panautonomic neuropathy



#### Introduction

Peripheral neuropathy may be acquired or hereditary, restricted to the peripheral nerve or part of a systemic illness. It is less common in the old-old (>80 years) compared to the young-old (65–79 years), 25% vs. 46% [1]. Diabetes and alcoholism are the most common causes of polyneuropathy in Australia. The average incidence of Guillain-Barre syndrome annually is 1–3 per 100,000 persons [2]. Idiopathic neuropathies are common in the old-old as compared to young-old (39% vs. 9%) [1].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

The clinical manifestations of neuropathy depend on the type, distribution and degree of damage of the nerve(s). It may affect a single nerve or nerve root (axonopathy or radiculopathy). It may involve one or more nerves, and involvement of one is referred to as a mononeuropathy and more than one nerve as mononeuropathy multiplex, and vasculitis is the most common cause of acute multiple mononeuropathy [3, 4]. Plexopathy refers to involvement of the plexus, brachial or lumbosacral. The nerve cell body may be the primary site of involvement (neuronopathy), the sensory or autonomic ganglia (ganglioneuropathies) and peripheral nerves distally and more usually the lower extremities and later the upper (polyneuropathy). Sensory ganglionopathies are frequent [4] and manifest as unsteady gait and pseudoathetoid movements of the hand [5].

Weakness and muscle wasting occur when the motor axons are involved. The large sensory axons are responsible for proprioception, vibration sense and light touch. The small myelinated axons are composed of sensory axons and autonomic fibres and are responsible for pain and temperature. Autonomic dysfunction includes impotence, bladder dysfunction, postural hypotension, diarrhoea, constipation and loss of sweating. Pain in the form of burning dysthesia is seen with distal symmetrical neuropathies, for example, diabetes and alcoholism, and in mononeuropathies such as meralgia paraesthetica. Tendon reflexes are often diminished or lost.

Neurological abnormalities of B12 deficiency include a myelopathy with or without neuropathy [6]. The neurological symptoms include subacute combined degeneration, ataxia and mononeuropathies (optic neuropathy or olfactory atrophy and central visual scotomas) [7]. Other clinical manifestations include weakness, gait disturbance, incoordination and progressive cognitive decline [8]. The frequency of peripheral neuropathy as the sole manifestation is a subject of debate [9]. Nutritional neuropathy other than due to vitamin B<sub>12</sub> deficiency can be due more importantly to vitamin B1 (thiamine) and pyridoxine deficiencies. About 50% of the elderly have been found to be thiamine deficient. Thiamine deficiency in the elderly is associated with low intake and decreased activation of thiamine. The pathogenic role of alcohol in the development of neuropathy remains controversial. It usually presents as a sensorimotor polyneuropathy with numbness, weakness and sensory ataxia [10]. Paraneoplastic neuropathies. In a study of 520 patients with polyneuropathy, 2.3% were due to neoplasms [11]. Small cell lung cancer has long been known to develop neurological symptoms and signs. Paraneoplastic neurological symptoms also occur with other lung cancers, Hodgkin's disease, testicular and ovarian tumours, thymoma and breast cancer. Sepsis and multiple organ failure now called the systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS) [12] are often accompanied by a form of sensorimotor axonal polyneuropathy referred to as critical illness neuropathy (CIN). The entire syndrome is characterized by septicaemia with encephalopathy, respiratory failure, respiratory dependency with weaning difficulty and sensorimotor neuropathy [13, 14]. CIN is often not recognized and frequently submerged in other manifestations of the syndrome [15]. There are difficulties in distinguishing CIN from critical illness myopathy (CIM). Toxic neuropathies occur following exposure to various drugs, heavy metals and industrial toxins. Sensory loss followed by motor weakness usually appears weeks after the exposure and evolves after the chemical exposure has ceased, and recovery may take months or years [16].

#### Guillain-Barre Syndrome (GBS) or Acute Inflammatory Demyelinating Polyradiculopathy (AIDP)

GBS consists of different subtypes [17, 18] and can be divided into demyelinating and axonal forms based on pathological and electrodiagnostic findings [2]. They are the acute inflammatory demyelinating polyradiculopathy (AIDP), acute motor axonal neuropathy (AMAN), acute motor sensory axonal neuropathy (AMSAN), Miller Fisher syndrome and panautonomic neuropathy [19]. The Miller Fisher syndrome, Guillain-Barre syndrome with ophthalmoplegia, Bickerstaff's brain stem encephalitis and acute ophthalmoparesis without ataxia are closely related forming a continuous range and have been confirmed clinically [20]. It has been suggested that there is a bimodal incidence in adult life with peaks seen in late adolescence and in the elderly [21, 22].

#### Symptomatology

GBS causes limb weakness that progresses over a time period of days or at the most up to 4 weeks [23]. It generally presents as symmetrical motor paralysis with or without sensory and autonomic disturbances. Weakness with paraesthesias usually begins in the legs and progresses to involve the arms. The legs are more affected than the arms and more proximal than distal. Tendon reflexes are lost within a few days of onset. The progressive phase lasts from a few days to about 4 weeks of onset [24]. In about 98% of the patients, the weakness is maximum in 4 weeks [25]. The progressive phase is followed by a plateau phase of unchanging symptoms followed by improvement [19]. Pain is another common feature and is most severe in the shoulder girdle, back and posterior thighs [26]. About half the number with GBS have involvement of the facial and oropharyngeal

muscles, and about one-third may require ventilatory assistance. Autonomic dysfunction includes cardiac arrhythmias and papillary muscle changes. Autonomic dysfunction and respiratory paralysis can be life-threatening. An unusual variant is the Miller Fisher syndrome with only ophthalmoparesis, ataxia and absent reflexes. The varied interaction between the T cells of different specificities and antibodies may be the reason for the different manifestations of GBS [27].

The presentation in the elderly is in no way different from that in the younger adults but there may be subtle variation which can overshadow the presentation in some [28]. This is often due to concomitant diseases and the frequent occurrence of coexisting neurological disease in the elderly and can delay or cause difficulty in diagnosis [28]. In the elderly, the presenting symptoms may be so mild and is often obscured by the multiple problems seen often in a frail elderly [28]. The Miller Fisher syndrome appears to be rare in old age [28]. Most patients improve over a period of months and about one-third may have residual weakness for some time (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Some characteristics of late-onset Guillain-Barre Syndrome

Incidence rate is higher.

Interval between onset and peak is shorter.

Antecedent illness is less frequent for example, gastro-intestinal symptoms.

Double vision and facial weakness less common.

CSF immunoglobin abnormality more marked.

Axonal variant more frequent. Length of hospital stay longer.

Morality is higher

Morality is higher.

Information sources: Alshekhlee [34], Sridharan et al. [35], Leung [36], Franca et al. [37]

#### **Differential Diagnosis**

GBS is frequently confused with other conditions which produce generalized weakness. In botulism, the hallmark of the disease is the descending paralysis. Ptosis and weakness of the extremities are frequent findings with weakness of the facial muscles, tongue, palate and larynx and extremities [29]. The disease progresses quickly over several days. Patients with GBS almost always have mild sensory abnormalities and increase in the cerebrospinal fluid protein concentration. The Miller Fisher syndrome is characterized by ataxia, areflexia ophthalmoplegia and mild limb weakness. The course in myasthenia gravis is more insidious, and the deep tendon reflexes and pupils are normal and the muscle weakness fluctuates. Patients with diphtheric paralysis have a history of severe pharyngitis [30] with subsequent weakness of the palate. Lyme disease usually begins with a unique skin lesion, erythema chronicum migrans followed by headache and meningeal irritation, and the tick is found, and in a small number of patients, neurological abnormalities may manifest after weeks or months [31]. Brain stem lesions are usually associated with corticospinal tract and cerebellar abnormalities.

#### Diagnosis

The diagnosis of GBS is based on the typical clinical features, examination of the cerebrospinal fluid and electrodiagnostic examination. The clinical features are characterized by progressive weakness of the legs and arms with diminished or absent reflexes. There is a high concentration of protein in the cerebrospinal fluid with few cells ('cytoalbuminologic dissociation) and in one study was seen in 25-75% of patients [20]. Early diagnosis of GBS is important, and electrodiagnostic studies characteristic of early GBS are an H response, abnormal F wave and abnormal upper extremity sensory nerve potential (SNAP) with a normal sural SNAP [32]. GM-1 Ab has limited value as a wide array of antigens have been described with antibodies to ganglioside. GM-1 has been recognized more frequently than others (up to 14-50%) [4]. Antibodies to ganglioside GQ1b have been

found in the Miller Fisher variant [4]. Dense concentrations of GQ1b are found in the oculomotor nerves, and patients with oculopharyngeal palsy carry GQ1b/GT1a IgG [33] (Box 2).

**Box 2 Key Points: Guillain-Barre Syndrome** GBS consists of different subtypes [17, 18] and can be divided into demyelinating and axonal forms based on pathological and electrodiagnostic findings [2].

It has been suggested that there is a bimodal incidence in adult life with peaks seen in late adolescence and in the elderly [21, 22].

In the elderly, the presenting symptoms may be so mild and is often obscured by multiple problems seen often in a frail elderly [8].

Ptosis and weakness of the extremities are frequent findings with weakness of the facial muscles, tongue, palate and larynx and extremities [9].

The diagnosis of GBS is based on the typical clinical features, examination of the cerebrospinal fluid and electrodiagnostic examination.

In the elderly, early recognition of GBS and intervention give the highest possible outcome of treatment.

Several randomized trials have shown that intravenous immunoglobulin and plasma exchange are equally effective but not corticosteroids [17, 18].

#### Treatment

Patients with GBS should be hospitalized for close observation for respiratory involvement, cranial nerve dysfunction and autonomic instability [19]. Autonomic nervous system may manifest as fluctuating blood pressure, cardiac dysrhythmias, gastrointestinal pseudo-obstruction and urinary retention. As respiratory muscles weaken, elective endotracheal intubation should be considered. Several randomized trials have shown that intravenous immunoglobulin and plasma exchange are equally effective but not corticosteroids [17, 18]. Specific treatment should be instituted soon after diagnosis. High-dose IV immunoglobulin (IV ig, 400 mg/kg daily for 5 days) or plasmapheresis (five exchanges on 5–8 days) should be instituted [19, 23].

#### Chronic Inflammatory Demyelinating Polyradiculopathy (CIDP)

CIDP is considered a chronic variety of GBS. There is rapid onset of symptoms with relapsing or steady progressive course over a number of years. It is predominantly motor. The cerebrospinal fluid protein levels are normal at the onset of recurrence. The diagnosis is made on the basis of clinical symptoms and signs and electrodiagnostic examination and cerebrospinal fluid examination. In about a quarter of the cases, antibodies to the 28-kDa PO myelin glycoprotein had been identified [38]. Prognosis varies widely from nearcomplete recovery to relapses with partial recovery between relapses. Treatment includes the use of immunosuppressive drugs, plasmapheresis and IV immunoglobulin.

#### **Evaluation**

Evaluation of an individual with suspected neuropathy follows (I) a detailed history and general physical examination, (II) a meticulous neurological examination focusing on the diagnostic possibilities and (III) neurophysiological tests where appropriate. The history should include the presence of medical disorders, current and past medications, consumption of alcohol, possible exposure to toxic factors and sexual habits. The history should include the mode of onset, acute within days, subacute weeks to months and chronic insidious. Neurological examination should be focused on the pattern of nerve involvement, motor, sensory or mixed, whether it is a large fibre or small fibre neuropathy and evidence of autonomic involvement. Neurophysiological tests help to determine whether the neuropathy is predominantly axonal or demyelinating. Investigations that are done are shown in Box 3.

#### Box 3 Laboratory Investigations Blood count, sedimentation rate Blood sugar Anti-GM, ganglioside IgM antibodies CSF where indicated Cutaneous nerve biopsy Neurophysiological tests Nerve conduction studies Electromyography

The characteristic features of acute/subacute and chronic neuropathies are summarized in Tables 1 and 2.

 Table 1
 Characteristic
 features
 of
 acute/subacute

 neuropathies

 </t

Motor>sensory
GBS/AMAN: weakness prominent in the proximal
muscle, legs > arms, tingling of extremities, triggering
event usually an infection
Acute intermittent porhyria: motor weakness often
preceded by abdominal pain, back and leg pain and
parathesiae
Critical illness neuropathy: sepsis and multiple organ
failure
Diphtheric: history of pharyngitis
Lyme disease: ascending paralysis
Toxins
Predominantly sensory
Paraneoplastic: small cell lung cancer, other cancers
Diabetes
Pyridoxine toxicity
Toxins
HIV
Mixed (sensory and motor)
AMSAN
Diabetes
Alcohol, nutritional: history of alcoholism
Toxins
Vasculitis
Information sources: Shields [3, 39], Hughes [7, 8], Steere

et al. [31, 51], Nagaratnam et al. [14, 24], Glauser et al. and Chin [10, 16]

#### **Table 2** Characteristic features of chronic neuropathies

#### Motor>sensory

CIDP: distal, proximal motor > sensory, relapsing and progressive

Toxins: heavy metals like lead; dapsone, cytosine, suramin

#### Predominantly sensory

Diabetes

Vitamin B<sub>6</sub> toxicity: pure sensory neuropathy

Paraneoplastic

Vitamin B<sub>12</sub> deficiency: loss of position and vibration in extremities, may progress to involve the spinal cord

Hypothyroidism: paraesthesia of hands and feet, loss of ankle reflexes

HIV-1 distal painful sensory polyneuropathy. Develops during HIV infection

#### Mixed

Uraemia: symmetric distal sensorimotor neuropathy affecting the longest nerves in the extremities and dying back towards the spinal cord. The clinical symptoms – paradoxical heat sensation, impaired vibratory perception, etc. – indistinguishable from other metabolic axonopathies such as alcohol neuropathy, vitamin deficiencies, diabetes mellitus

Information sources: Shields [3, 39], Willison and Winer [40] and Pan [41]

#### Impact

Peripheral neuropathy is common in the elderly and causes impairment of proprioception, balance [42, 43], sensorimotor function, gait instability [44] and predispose to falls [43, 45]. The clinical signs include impaired position sense, inability to maintain unipedal stance for 10 s [42, 43] and decreased vibration sense and ankle reflexes [45]. Older adults are at greater risk of falling and fractures due to instability and weakness. Those prone to falls limit their activities [46], which lead to impairment of activities of daily living and quality of life. In older adults with diabetes, peripheral neuropathy is burdensome due to damaging effects on sensorimotor function, to gait instability and on activities of daily living [47–49]. There is a high prevalence of painful neuropathy among elderly diabetics and is significantly associated with falls [50]. In the elderly, painful sensory neuropathies are frequently experienced and may have significant impact on their quality of life and sleep [51]. Vitamin  $B_{12}$  has a

great impact on neurological well-being [52], and the prevalence of vitamin  $B_{12}$  deficiency is high in the elderly and in nursing care facilities and may present with haematological and neuropsychiatric manifestations [53]. In the elderly older than 65 years, Guillain-Barre syndrome (GBS) is the third most common neuropathy [54] and associated with higher mortality among those older than 50 and increased further with increase in age [34].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. Which of the following is unlikely cause of dying back neuropathy?
  - A. Diabetes mellitus
  - B. Guillain-Barre
  - C. Porphyria
  - D. Alcoholism
- 2. Which is the most common cranial nerve involved in Guillain-Barre syndrome?
  - A. III Nerve
  - B. II Nerve
  - C. VII Nerve
  - D. V Nerve
- 3. The commonly identified pathogens in Guillain-Barre syndrome are, except:
  - A. Epstein-Barr virus
  - B. Campylobacter jejuni
  - C. E. coli
  - D. Mycoplasma pneumoniae

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = B; 2 = C; 3 = C

#### References

- Verghese J, Biari PL, Gellido C, Schaumburg HH, Herskovitz S. Peripheral neuropathy in young-old and old-old patients. Muscle & Nerve. 2001;24:1476–1481.
- Hahn AF, Guillain-Barre syndrome. Lancet. 1998;352:635–41.
- 3. Hughes RAC. Peripheral neuropathy. BMJ. 2002; 324(7335):466–469.
- Camdessanche JP, Jousserand G, Ferraud K, Vial C, Petiot P, Honnorat J, et al. The pattern and diagnostic criteria of sensory neuropathy: a case-control study. Brain 2009;132(Pt7):1723–33. (abstract).

- Kuntzer T. Ganglionopathies: evolving concept and ideas on management. Rev Neurol (Paris) 2006; 162(12):1268–72.
- Kumar N.B. Neurological aspects of cobalamin (B12) deficiency. Handb Clin Neurol. 2014;120:915–26.
- Wynn M, Wynn A. The danger of B12 deficiency in the elderly. Nutr Health. 1998;12:215–26.
- Scherer K. Neurologic manifestation of vitamin B12 deficiency. NEJM. 2003;348:2208. https://doi.org/ 10.1056/NEJMicm020588.
- Saperstein DS, Barotin, RJ. Peripheral neuropathy due to cobalamin deficiency. Current Treatment Options. Neurology. 2002;4:197–201.
- Chin RL. Neuropathology and the gastrointestinal system. http://www.neuropathy.org/site/DocServer/nutri tional. GI-RussellCMD.pdf?docID=1601.
- Lin K, Kwan SY, Chen SY, ChenSS, Yeung KB, Chia LG, et al. Generalised neuropathy in Taiwan: an etiologic survey. Neuroepidemiology. 1993;12:257–9.
- Bolton CF. Sepsis and the systemic inflammatory response syndrome: neuromuscular syndrome. Crit Care Med. 1996;24:1408–16.
- Bolton CF, Gilbert JJ, Hahn AF, Sibbald WJ. Polyneuropathy in critically ill patients. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1984;47:1223–1231.
- Nagaratnam N, Jamieson G, Chiu K, Ramos C. Critical illness neuropathy. Neurorehab Neural Repair. 2001;15:49–52.
- Glauser MP, Zanetti G, Baumgartner JD, Cohen J. Septic shock: pathogenesis. Lancet 1991;338:732–6.
- Ludolph AC, Spencer PS. Toxic neuropathies and their treatment. Baillieres Clin Neurol. 1995;4(3):505–27.
- Hughes RA, Comblath DR. Guillain-Barre syndrome. Lancet. 2005;366(9497):1653–66.
- Vucic S, Kierman MC, Comblath DR. Guillain-Barre syndrome: an update. J Clin Neurosci. 2009;16(6): 733–41.
- Newswanger DL, Warren CR. Guillain-Barre Syndrome. Am Fam Physician. 2004. http://www.aafp. org/afp/20040515/2405.html.
- Odaka M, Yuki N, Hiurata K. Anti-GQib IgG antibody syndrome: clinical and immunological range. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2001;70(1):50–5.
- Winner SJ,Grimely EJ. Age-specific incidence of Guillain-Barre syndrome in Oxfordshire. QJM 1990;77(3):1297–1304.
- DanielS, Green R. Guillain-Barre' Syndrome. wwwfrca.co.uk/Documents/238GuillainBarreSyndrome. pdf. accessed 2 August 2016.
- Kuwabara S. Guillain-Barre' syndrome: epidemiology, pathophysiology and management. Drugs. 2004;64(6): 697–610.
- Odaka M, Yuki N. Variants and differential diagnosis of Guillain-Barre syndrome. Expert Review Neurology. 2002;2(6):877–889.
- 25. The prognosis and main prognostic indicators of Guillain-Barre' syndrome: a multicentre prospective study of 297 patients. The Italian Guillain-Barre' Study Group. 1996;119;(pt 6): 2053–61.

- Ropper AH. Guillain-Barre syndrome. N Engl J Med 1992;328:1130–6.
- Hughes RA, Hadden RD, Gregson NA, Smith KJ. Pathogenesis of Guillain-Barre syndrome. J Neuroimunol. 1999;100(1–2):74–97.
- Thomas M, Allen SC Guillain-Barre' syndrome. in elderly patients. JHK Geriatr Soc. 1995;6:11–13.
- Mayo Clinic Staff. Diseases and conditions: Botulism. http://www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/ botulism/basics/symptoms/con-20025875 retrieved 14 February 2015.
- Longina L, Donughy M. Diphtheritic polyneuropathies: A clinical study and comparison with Guillain-Barre Syndrome. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1999;87(4):433–438.
- Steere AC, Bartenhagen NH, Craft JE, Hutchinson GJ, Newman JH, Pachner AR, et al. Clinical manifestations of Lyme disease. Zentralbl Bakteriol Mikrobio Hyg A. 1996;263(1–2):201–5.
- Baraba R, Sruk A, Sragalj L, Butkovic-Soldo S, Bielen I. Electrophysiological findings in early Guillain-Barre syndrome. Acta Clin Croat. 2011;50(2):201–7.
- 33. Kimoto K, Koga M, Odaka M, Hirata K, Takihashi M, Li J, et al. Relationship of bacterial strains to clinical syndromes of Camphylobacter associated neuropathies. Neurology. 2006;67(10): 1837–43
- Alshekhlee A, Hussai Z, Sultan B, Katirji B. Guillain-Barre syndrome: incidence and mortality rates in US hospitals. Neurology. 2008;70:1608–1613.
- Sridharan GV, Tallis RC, Gautam PC. Guillain-Barre syndrome in the elderly. A retrospective comparative study. Gerontology. 1993;39(3):170–5.
- Leung SS. Guillain-Barre syndrome in elderly people. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2008;56:381–382.
- 37. Franca MC, Deus-Silva L, de Castro R, Garibaldi SG, Pfeilsticker BHM, Nucci A, Marques Jr FFC. Guillain-Barre syndrome in the elderly: clinical electrophysiological therapeutic and outcome features. Arq Neuro-Pisquiatr 2005;63(3b): https://doi.org/10.1590/S0004-282x2005000500010.
- Yan WX, Archelos JJ, Hartung H-P, Pollard JD. Po protein is a target antigen in chronic inflammatory demyelinating polyradiculopathy. Ann Neurol 2001;50:286–292.
- 39. Shields RW Jr. Peripheral Neuropathy. Cleveland Clinic. Center for Continuing Education. http://www. clevelandclinic meded.com/medicalpubs/diseasemana gement/neurology/per accessed on 2 April 2014.
- Willison HJ, Winer JB. Clinical examination and investigation of neuropathies. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 2003;74:ii3–li8. https://doi.org/10.1136/ nnp.74.supp 2,ii3
- 41. Pan Yi. Uremic neuropathy. Emedicine.medscape. com/article1175425. accessed 25 Aust 2016.
- 42. Strait S, Medcalf P. Peripheral neuropathy in older people. GM 42.November 2012. http://www. gmjournal.co.uk/Peripheral\_neuropathy\_in\_oder\_People\_29143.aspx accessed on 11 November 2015.

- Richardson JK. Peripheral neuropathy: an often overlooked cause of falls in the elderly. Postgrad Med. 1996;99(6):161–72.
- 44. Vinik AI, Stritmeyer ES, Nakave AA, Patel CV. Diabetic neuropathy in older adults. Clin Geriatr Med. 2008;24(3):407–v.
- 45. Sorock GS, Labiner DM. Peripheral neuromuscular dysfunction and falls in a elderly cohort. Am J Epidemiol. 1992;136:584–91.
- 46. Mold JW, Vesely SK, Keyl BA, Schenk JB, Roberts M. The prevalence predictors and consequences of peripheral sensory neuropathy in older patients. Jam Board Fam Med. 2004;17(5):309–318.
- 47. Maty SC, FriedLP, Volpato S, Williamson J., Brancati FC, Blaum CS. Patterns of disability related to diabetes mellitus in older women. J Gerontol Biol Sci Med Sci. 2004;59:148–153.
- Richardson JK, Thies SB, De Mott TK, Ashton-Miller JA. A comparison of gait characteristics between men with or without peripheral neuropathies in standard and challenging environments. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2004; 52:1532–1537.

- 49. Menz HB, Lord SR, St George R, Fitzpatrick RC. Walking stability and sensorimotor function in older people with diabetic neuropathy. Arch Phys Med Rehab. 2004;85:245–252.
- Azidah AK, Hasniza H, Husmati LY. Peripheral neuropathy among the elderly: diabetes in a Tertiary Center Malaysia. Int J Collaborative Res Int Med Pub Health. 2014;6(3):64–72.
- Vickova-Moravcova E, Bednarik J. Painful sensory neuropathies in the elderly. Scripta Medica 2009;1–5. http://www.medmuni.cz/biomedjournal/737-archive?c lanek+3 accessed11 November 2015.
- Wlassoff V. Vitamin B12 deficiency and its neurological consequences. Neuroscience &Neurology. Brain Blogger. http://brainblogger.com/2014/07/30/vitamin-B12-deficincy-and-its-neurological-cnsequences. Accessed 11 November 2015.
- Sethi N, Robilotti E, Sadan Y. Neurological manifestations of vitamin B-12 deficiency. Int Sci Pub http://ispub. com/IJNW/2?1/4476 accessed 11 November 2015.
- 54. George J, Twomey JA. Causes of polyneuropathies in the elderly. Age Ageing. 1986;15:247–249.



## Disorders of Neuromuscular Transmission

# 41

### Contents

Introduction	352
Clinical Symptomatology	352
Diagnosis	353
Treatment	355
Eaton-Lambert Syndrome	357
Introduction	357
Clinical Manifestations	357
Diagnosis	357
Treatment	358
Impact	358
References	359

#### Abstract

Myasthenia gravis (MG) is an autoimmune disorder characterized by fluctuating muscle weakness and fatigue caused by antibodies directed against the nicotine acetylcholine (ACh) receptor (AChR) or against the muscle-specific tyrosine kinase (MuSK) receptor. The prevalence has increased over the past four to five decades, and the increase is mainly found in patients over the age of 50 years. Clinically and epidemiologically, it is possible to recognize two subtypes, the early-onset myasthenia gravis (EOMG) and the late-onset myasthenia gravis (LOMG). In MG, antibodies to the AChR cause a functional blockade of the binding site for ACh. Some MG patients do not have detectable AChR antibodies and are termed seronegative MG. In 2-3% of AChR-seronegative patients, there

was seropositivity of anti-MuSK antibody. It had been reported that anti-AChR antibodies were seen in 65% with early-onset MG compared to 85% in the late-onset MG and elevated titers of anti-MuSK antibodies were similar. Ocular MG is more common in LOMG compared to EOMG so is myopathy. About 30% of late-onset MG patients without thymoma have antibodies to titin, whereas titin antibodies are uncommon in the early-onset MG. Significant therapeutic progress has been made in the treatment of MG and introduction of new modalities especially immunosuppressive, immunomodulating drugs, plasma exchange, and thymectomy. In Eaton-Lambert syndrome (E-LS), there is a reduction in the release of acetylcholine from the motor nerve terminals. There are substantial differences between E-LS and MG

in the pathophysiology, clinical features, electromyographic changes, and treatment. More than half the patients with E-LS are associated with malignancies such as small cell lung cancer (SCLC) non-small cell lung cancer, and lymphoma, among others. The antibodies in E-LS prevent the opening of the calcium channels, and hence the release of ACh and voltagegated calcium channels (VGCC) antibodies has been reported in 75–100% of patients with L-ES. Guanidine increases the release of ACh.

#### Keywords

Myasthenia gravis · Late-onset myasthenia gravis · Early-onset myasthenia gravis · Muscle- specific tyrosine kinase (MuSK) receptor · Eaton-Lambert syndrome

#### Introduction

About one-third of all cases occur in the older population [1], and over the last 40 years, the occurrence after the age of 50 years is common [2]. In the early onset, most patients are between the ages of 15 and 40 years and most are females, and in the late onset, they are between ages 60 and 70 years and the males predominate [3–5]. In general, women are affected twice as often as men, and men formed two groups, one group with peak of onset between 25 and 30 years and the other between 60 and 70 years [6] (Fig. 1). Fig 1. shows the physiology of normal neuromuscular transmission.

#### Clinical Symptomatology

Clinically and epidemiologically, it is possible to recognize two subtypes, the early-onset myasthenia gravis (EOMG) and the late-onset myasthenia gravis (LOMG). The patients with MG often have muscle weakness and fatigability worsening later in the day. It worsens with exertion and improves with rest. Weakness of the eye muscles is usually the first complaint. Ocular MG presents as ptosis, diplopia, and visual impairment. Ocular MG is more common in LOMG compared to EOMG [7]. Almost all the patients with MG have ptosis or diplopia at some time of their illness. About 80% of the patients with ocular MG will develop other symptoms, and the remaining 20%, the disease may be confined to the eye muscles.

In the bulbar type, the muscles of swallowing, chewing, and speech may be affected in the first instance. In generalized MG, the eyes as well as other parts of the body are involved. There is weakness of the neck muscles, and the head suddenly drops forward. There is weakness of the limbs more proximally and may involve the respiratory muscles. Respiratory muscle and limb weakness are rare at the onset of the disease [8]. Myopathy is more common in the LOMG [9], and facial and tongue muscle wasting occur early in MuSK-MG [10]. Bulbar symptoms are more marked with MuSK-MG compared to AChR-MG, whereas ptosis and external ocular muscle weakness are more prominent with AChR-MG [10]. MuSK antibody positive seronegative shows a marked female preponderance [12]. MuSK-MG has been clinically recognized to be of three types [12], namely, (i) generalized weakness; (ii) focal forms involving the neck, shoulder, and respiratory muscles; and (iii) severe form of bulbar weakness frequently present in respiratory crisis [11, 13, 14] (Box 1). Table 1 shows some of the differences between early onset MG and late onset MG.

Box 1 Clinical manifestations	
Ocular ptosis, diplopia, visual impairment	
Bulbar involvement of muscles of swallowing ar speech	ıd
Generalized eye and other parts of the body – nec muscles, proximal limb weakness, respiratory muscles	:k

Progression to severe disease may be more common in MG with onset after the age of 50 years. There is a somewhat increased incidence of weakness of the bulbar muscles [28], and this has been attributed to the increased incidence of thymoma [29]. About 40% of all thymoma cases are associated with MG [22]. The course of the disease is more severe, and crisis occurs more often than in



**Fig. 1** Neuromuscular junction (Reproduced from Nagaratnam N, Nagaratnam K, Cheuk G: Diseases of the Elderly, Age Related Changes and Pathophysiology. Springer, 2016)

those without thymoma. Thymoma is more common in the late-onset MG, and the response to thymectomy is more uncertain in them than in younger patients [22, 29, 30]. In the late onset, antibodies to AChR are less often found than antibodies to other muscle components [22, 29, 30]. About 30% of late-onset MG patients without thymoma have antibodies to titin, whereas titin antibodies are uncommon in the early-onset MG [22]. Myasthenic crisis is more common in LOMG [7], and MuSK-MG is a high risk for recurrent crises [10].

#### Diagnosis

The diagnosis is based on the clinical presentation, neurological examination, electrophysiological testing, and immunological studies.

Diagnosis in elderly may be difficult because of the age-related changes, for instance, there is decrease in the total eye area with sagging and ptosis may be difficult to recognize [4]. The Tensilon (edrophonium test) is a clinical test to look for improvement in any weak area after its administration. The other is the ice test, where an ice pack is placed over the eye for a minute or two and to examine for any improvement in the eyelid drooping. The standard blood test is the detection of antibodies against acetylcholine receptor (AChR), and the finding of anti-AChR antibody is highly specific for MG (>99.9%) [19]. The positivity was proportional to the clinical severity of MG (ocular MG: EOMG 71%, LOMG 88%; severe generalized MG: EOMG 89%, LOMG 98%) [19]. AChR antibodies are only detectable in about half the patients with

	Early-onset	Late-onset
	myasthenia	myasthenia
	gravis	gravis
	(EOMG)	(LOMG)
Age of onset	<49 years	>50 years
Gender	F>M	F=M
Prevalence and	Unchanged	Increased in
incidence		middle and
		old
Etiology		
Genetic	HLA-A1D8-	HLA-B7-
	DRL	DR2
	haplotype	haplotype
	DR3 positive	Less common
Clinical		
characteristics		
Extraocular		Appear more
symptoms		quickly
Dysphagia, axial,		
and proximal limbs		
weakness		
Ocular symptoms		More
		common
Course of disease		More severe
Myopathy	Less common	Common
Disease severity	Less severe	More severe
Myasthenic crisis	Common	Equally
	(13%)	common
		(13%)
Pathophysiology		
Thymoma		More
		common
Hyperplastic	Common	
Hyperplastic +		Common
thymoma		
Immunopathology		
Antibodies against	Ocular MG	Ocular MG
	71%	88%
AChR	Severe	Severe
	generalized	generalized
	MG 89%	MG 98%
Non-AChR		More
muscle antibodies		frequent
Anti-titin	Rarely found	Found in 50%
antibodies		of LOMG
Treatment		
		Effect
Acetylcholinesterase		temporary
inhibitor		

**Table 1** Some differences between early-onset and lateonset myasthenia gravis

(continued)

|--|

	Early-onset myasthenia gravis (EOMG)	Late-onset myasthenia gravis (LOMG)
Thymectomy	Better	Poorer
Long-term steroid complications		Common
Immunosuppresive drugs		Unpredictable

Reference numbers: Zivkovic et al. [7], Somnier and Trojaburg [9], Suzuki et al. [15], Romi [16], Gunji et al. [17], Wang et al. [18], Somnier [19], Schon et al. [20], Maniol et al. [21], Aarli [22], Barbaud et al. [23], Meriggioli and Sanders [24], Howard [25], Keesey[26], and Chaudhry et al. [27]

ocular myasthenia compared to 80-90% with generalized form of MG [8]. In the elderly, the mean concentration of AChR antibodies is lower than in the early-onset or thymomaassociated MG [4]. About 30% of late-onset, non-thymoma MG patients have antibodies to titin which seems to be associated with higher frequency of DR7 antigen and decrease of DR3 antigen [4]. Anti-titin antibodies can be considered to be a marker for LOMG [31]. In a patient without AChR antibodies, the diagnosis is difficult. A normal or negative result does not exclude the diagnosis. Slight increases may be found in other conditions such as rheumatoid arthritis, D-penicillamine, lupus erythematosus, and thymoma without myasthenia gravis. In the others where there are no autoantibodies (seronegative), the history, clinical examination findings, reaction to anticholinesterases, and electromyographic studies may strongly point to the diagnosis. More than half the patients have been shown to have antibodies against muscle-specific kinase (MuSK) present in the neuromuscular junction [32].

One of the nerve tests specific for myasthenia gravis is decrement of the compound muscle action potential (CMAP) in the repetitive stimulation test [32]. The other is the single-fiber EMG which is the most sensitive nerve test of neuromuscular transmission and shows jitter in some

Test	Comment
1. Tensilon test	Only in clear-cut cases, may be equivocal in ocular and can give false-positive results
2. Ice test	As above, the test cannot be done if there are no weak muscles
3. Serum antibodies to AChR	Detectable only in 50% ocular disease and 80% in generalized. Occasionally elevated in other conditions. Normal or negative result does not exclude MG
4. Decrement in repetitive stimulation test	Frequently normal in the mild cases as well as in pure ocular disease
5. Single-fiber EMG	Most sensitive test for MG but is present in other conditions

Table 2 Comparison of the different tests in MG

Information sources: Somnier [19] and Diagnosis [32]

muscles in almost all patients with myasthenia gravis [32]. Table 2 compares the different tests and their limitations.

Other myasthenic syndromes especially Eaton-Lambert syndrome should be considered in the seronegative patients with fluctuating weakness. MG mimics many neuromuscular diseases and even illnesses such as depression and chronic fatigue syndrome, and drug-induced myasthenia must be excluded for all patients [33]. In patients with bulbar symptoms, the differential diagnosis should include neuromuscular diseases such as amyotrophic lateral sclerosis, ocular pharyngeal atrophy, or myotonia dystrophica.

#### Treatment

Significant therapeutic progress has been made in the treatment of MG and introduction of new modalities especially immunosuppressive, immunomodulating drugs, plasma exchange, and thymectomy (Box 2). Based on the age of onset, distribution of weakness, presence or absence of antibodies, and histology of the thymus several subtypes have been recognized which require different treatment strategies [24, 33]. The morbidity and mortality of this disease have decreased. Treatment with anticholinesterases and corticosteroids is sufficient for ocular MG; however, other immunosuppressive therapy may also be needed. Serious side effects are seen in LOMG with corticosteroid treatment and appear to depend on the dosage, duration of treatment, and patient characteristics [34]. Pyridostigmine is usually the first line of treatment followed by corticosteroids and azathioprine if the response is insufficient. In generalized MG, a wide array of immunosuppressive treatments are available. Immunosuppression has benefited in all clinical forms of MG, rate of remission ranging from 85% in ocular myasthenia to 47% in thymoma-associated disease, and the highest side effects were seen in LOMG and the lowest in EOMG [35]. With azathioprine, the effect may be delayed by 4-8 weeks although it reverses symptoms, whereas with cyclosporine, most patients improve in 12 months, and this is maintained as long as therapeutic doses are given [25]. With cyclophosphamide, more than 50% of the patients become asymptomatic after 1 year [25]. In patients intolerant to azathioprine, mycophenolate mofetil is an option [35, 36]. For severe or resistant cases, co-treatment with intravenous immunoglobulin and plasma exchange may be considered in the short term [33]. Malignant thymoma may be present in about 15% MG patients and may require thymectomy. For non-thymoma patients with generalized MG, complete transsternal thymectomy is recommended. Though it seems promising, the use of biological drugs such as CD20 antibodies is limited [33] (Table 3 and Box 3).

#### Box 2 Current Therapies For Myasthenia Gravis

Anticholinesterase therapy Immunosuppressant therapy Plasmapheresis (plasma exchange) Intravenous immunoglobulin Thymectomy Other therapies, atropine, Pro-Banthine, ephedrine

Therapy	Indication	Dosage	Limitations	Adverse effects	Maximal effect
I. Anticholinesterases	5	81			
Pyridostigmine	First line in most MG patients	60 mg tid to 120mgq3h	Suffice for ptosis not for diplopia or generalized MG	GI effects – salivation, abdominal pain, diarrhea, nausea Precautions in bronchial asthma	Not enough for generalized MG
				overdose – cholinergic crisis	
Neostigmine for IV u	se in intensive care units				
II. Immunosuppressiv	/e				
Prednisone	Refractory, ocular, generalized MG	1 mg/kg/ body weight daily	Long-term effects	Gastric ulcer, osteoporosis	Improve symptoms within weeks
Azathioprine	Immunosuppression- steroid sparing	2.5–3.0 mg/ kgqd 1.5–2.5 mg/ kgqd maintenance	Long-term risk of skin cancer	Rash, hepatitis, myelosuppression, hair loss, nausea	Response slow 6–12 months
Cyclosporine	Steroid sparing	3–4 mg/kg	Assess for renal toxicity	Hypertension, nausea, increased body hair	Within weeks maximum in 7 months
Cyclophosphamide	Refractory steroid sparing	3.5 mg/kg daily	Expensive	Anorexia, nausea, hair loss	2 weeks to 2 months
Mycophenolate	Alternative to azathioprine	1 g bd	Expensive	Few, nausea, diarrhea	
III. Immunomodulati	ng				
Plasma exchange	Acutely ill MG, for crisis management	15 exchanges, 10 days	Over- expensive	Complicates more frequent in the elderly	
Immunoglobulin	Acutely ill MG	2 mg/kg (2–5 days)	Cost	Myalgia, chills, fever, headache, chest discomfort	Benefits not well demonstrated
IV. Thymectomy					
Thymoma	Moderate generalized MG	Major surgery	Benefits poorly documented	No known long- term effects	7–10 years after surgery to reach peak

#### Table 3 Therapies in myasthenia gravis

Information sources: Howard [25], Keesey [26], Chaudhry et al. [27], Kaminski et al. [37], and Ciafaloni et al. [38]

#### Box 3 Key Points: Myasthenia Gravis

- In MG, antibodies to the AChR cause a functional blockade of the binding site for Ach [33].
- The autoantibodies are directed either against the muscle nicotine Ach receptor or the muscle-specific tyrosine (MuSK) [33].

## Box 3 Key Points: Myasthenia Gravis (continued)

- Titin and ryanodine receptor antibodies are seen in 95% of thymic MG and in 50% of late-onset MG.
- Antibodies against LRP4 were found in patients directed against AChR or MuSK [16, 39].

(continued)

## Box 3 Key Points: Myasthenia Gravis (continued)

- Clinically and epidemiologically, it is possible to recognize two subtypes, the early-onset myasthenia gravis (EOMG) and the late-onset myasthenia gravis (LOMG).
- MuSK-MG has been clinically recognized to be of three types [12].
- Thymoma is more common in the lateonset MG, and the response to thymectomy is more uncertain in them than in younger patients [22, 29, 30].
- Myasthenic crisis is more common in LOMG [7], and MuSK-MG is a high risk for recurrent crises [10].
- In generalized MG, a wide array of immunosuppressive treatments are available.
- The mortality and morbidity of MG have decreased dramatically with the rate 3–4% [40].

#### Eaton-Lambert Syndrome

#### Introduction

Eaton-Lambert syndrome (E-LS) is an autoimmune disorder of neuromuscular transmission characterized by a reduction in the release of acetylcholine from the motor nerve terminals. Autoantibodies against voltage-gated calcium channels (VGCC) are detected in 85% of the patients [41]. VGCC antibodies are generally associated with paraneoplastic as well as non-paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration [42, 43]. More than half the patients with E-LS are associated with malignancies such as small cell cancer (SCLC) [41-44] and non-small cell lung cancer [45], lymphoma, T-cell leukemia, and transitional cell carcinoma of the bladder. Three times as many men than women are affected, and the mean age is 62 years [43]. It

resembles myasthenia gravis (MG), but there are substantial differences in the pathophysiology, clinical features, electromyographic changes, and treatment.

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

E-LS can exist in two forms, paraneoplastic (P-LEMS) and non-paraneoplastic (NP-LEMS) [46]. The clinical triad is proximal weakness, absence of weakness, and autonomic dysfunction [42, 44]. Symptoms of E-LS begin with weakness of the pelvic muscles and thigh with tenderness and weakness of both arms [47, 48]. Due to involvement of the pelvic girdle muscles, the patient walks with a waddle. At the beginning, exercise improves the weakness, but weakness may become more pronounced as exercise continues. There may be bilateral ptosis. Autonomic dysfunction are the second typical symptoms in E-LS such as dryness of the eye and skin followed by difficulty in talking and swallowing, sweating abnormalities, postural hypotension and erectile problems in men, and constipation [49]. Some patients present with cerebellar ataxia (paraneoplastic cerebellar degeneration, PCD) [42] often accompanied.by SLCC and high titers of VGCC antibodies [44] in about 40% of patients [42]. About 20–40% of these patients have clinielectrophysiological cal and features of E-LS [42].

#### Diagnosis

The diagnosis is based on the clinical manifestations and characteristic electromyographic patterns. Electrophysiological examinations show reduced amplitude compound muscle action potentials that increase with repetitive nerve stimulation by over 100% [41, 43 44]. Voltage-gated calcium channels (VGCC) antibodies have been reported in 75–100% of patients with E-LS in those who have small cell lung cancer and 50–90% without underlying cancer [50]. Assay of VGCC antibody titers and electrophysiological tests will help to distinguish E-LS from other disease of neuromuscular function. Patients with E-LS should be thoroughly screened for a previously undetected cancer.

#### Treatment

First step is the treatment of the malignancy, if this had been identified. In patients who have a cancer, effective treatment of the cancer frequently produces improvement of the weakness as well [51]. Cholinesterase inhibitors which are effective in the treatment of MG do not produce significant improvement in patients with E-LS. The use of agents that improve neuromuscular transmission by increasing release of ACh will improve the weakness [51]. Guanidine increases the release of ACh. 3, 4-diamino pyridine has been shown to improve symptoms by increasing the release of ACh and has shown to increase muscle strength [46, 52, 53]. Prednisone, plasma exchange, azathiopurine, and intravenous gamma globulin are effective treatments [50] and in patients unresponsive to 3,4-diaminopyridine [42]. Prednisolone and/or in combination with immunosuppressants may achieve long-term control [43, 44]. Intravenous gamma globulin and plasmapheresis have short effect [43, 44].

#### Impact

The mortality and morbidity of MG have decreased dramatically, and this is largely due to new treatment strategies [54]. The principal risk factors are age older than 40 years, short history of severe disease, and thymoma [40]. Fatigue is a common symptom of MG, and it has been reported that it produces mild to moderate effects on cognitive, social, and physical function [55]. Some patients with LOMG do not improve after thymectomy, and older patients are more prone to complications of long-term steroid therapy [56].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

1. The following are true regarding neuromuscular transmission, except:

- A. Acetylcholine and Na(+) channels are concentrated in neuromuscular junction postsynaptic folds, and both are depleted in myasthenia gravis.
- B. In Eaton-Lambert syndrome the autoantibodies are directed against the calciumgated channels.
- C. Botulinum toxin enhances the release of acetyl choline from the presynaptic channels.
- D. In acquired neuromyotonia, the antibodies are directed against the potassium-gated channels.
- 2. The following symptoms are suggestive of myasthenia gravis, except:
  - A. Diplopia and ptosis
  - B. Wasting of muscles
  - C. Difficulty in swallowing
  - D. Head suddenly falling forward
- 3. Which is the most sensitive test for the diagnosis of myasthenia gravis?
  - A. Single-fiber EMG
  - B. Determining the acetylcholine receptor antibodies
  - C. Tensilon test
  - D. Decrement in repetitive stimulation test

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C; 2 = B; 3 = A

#### **Extending Matching Questions**

- A. Ocular myopathy
- B. Myasthenia gravis
- C. Horner's syndrome
- D. Myotonia atrophica
- E. Third nerve
- F. Cortical ptosis

Patients have one or more of the following: weakness of external ocular muscles (EOM), internal ocular muscles, ptosis, and gaze palsy.

Choose the most likely diagnosis from the list above. Each option can be used only once.

 A 62-year-old man suddenly developed weakness of his left side. On the third day, he had bilateral ptosis (OD>OS), with gaze deviation to the left. He had contraction of his frontalis muscles.

- A 60-year-old woman had difficulty in keeping her head up. She was not on any medication. She had bilateral ptosis with weakness of the superior oblique and lateral rectus in her left eye. The pupils were normal.
- A 64-year-old man had digital ischemia of his right hand. He had cervical sympathectomy following which he developed partial ptosis of his right eye and small pupil.
- 4. A 64-year-old woman was seen with bilateral ptosis from early childhood. External ocular movements were normal and so were her pupils. There was a family history.

#### **EMQ** Answers

1 = F; 2 = B; 3 = C; 4 = A

#### References

- Montero-Odasso M. Dysphonia as first symptom of late onset myasthenia gravis. J Gen Intern Med. 2006;21:C4–C6.
- Aarli JA. Late-onset myasthenia gravis: changing scene Arch Neurol. 1999;56:25–27.
- Vincent A, Clover L, Buckley C, Evans JG, Rothwell PM. Evidence of underdiagnosis of myasthenia gravis in older people. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2003;74(8):1105–1108.
- Aarli JA. Myasthenia gravis in the elderly: Is it different. Ann NY Acad Sci. 2008;1132:238–243.
- Aragones JM, Bolibar I, Bonfill X, Bufill E, Mummany A Alousef et al., Myasthenia, gravis: a higher than expected incidence in the elderly. Neurology. 2003; 60(6):1024–1026.
- Simpson JF, Westerberg MR, Magee KR. Myasthenia gravis : an analysis of 295 cases. Acta Neurol Scand. 1996;42(suppl 23):1–27.
- Zivkovic SA, Clemens PR, Lacomis D. Characteristics of late-onset myasthenia gravis. J Neurol. 2012; 259(10):2167–71.
- Pourmand R. Myasthenia gravis. Dis Mon. 1997; 43:65–109.
- Somnier F, Trojaburg W. Neurophysiological evaluation in myasthenia gravis: a comprehensive study of a complete patient population. Electroencephhalogr Clin Neurophysiol. 1993;89:73–87.

- Chaudhuri A. Myasthenic crises. QJM 2014; 102(2):97–107.
- Koneczay I, Cossins J, Vincent A. The role of muscle specific tyrosine kinase (MuSK) and mystery of MuSK myasthenia gravis. J Anatomy. 2014;224:21–35.
- Lee JY, Sung JJ, Cho JY, Oh DH, Kim HJ, Park JH, et al. MuSK antibody positive, seronegative Myasthenia gravis in Korea J Clin Neurosci. 2006;13:353–355.
- Evoli A, Blanchi MR, Riso R, Minicuci GM, Batocchi AP, Servidel S, et al. response to therapy in myasthenia gravis with antiMuSK antibodies. Ann NY Acad Sci. 2008;1132:76–83.
- Chang T, Gunaratne P, Gamage R, Riffsy MTM, Vincent V. MuSK antoibody positive myasthenia gravis in South Asian population. J Neurol Sci. 2009;33:35.
- Suzuki S, Utsugisawa K, Nagane Y, Satoh T, Kuwna M, Suzuki N, et al. Clinical and immunological differences between early and late-onset myasthenia gravis in Japan. Neuroimmunol. 2011;230(1–2):148–52.
- Romi F. Thymoma in myasthenia gravis: from diagnosis to treatment. Autoimmune Dis 2011; 2011:474–512. https://doi.org/10.4061/2011/474512. Epub2011 Aug 10.
- 17. Gunji K, Skolnick C, Bednarczuk T, Benes S, Ackrell BHC, Cochran P, et al. Eye muscle antibodies in patients with ocular myasthenia gravis: possible mechanism for eye muscle inflammation in acetylcholine receptor antibody-negative patients. Clin Immunol Immunopathol. 1998;87(3):276–81.
- Wang W, Hen YP, Wei DN. The clinical characteristics of early-oset versus late-onset types of myasthenia gravis. Zhonghua Nei Ke Za Zhi. 2011;50(6):496–8.
- 19. Somnier FE. Myasthenia gravis. Dan Med Bull. 1996;43(1):1–10.
- Schon F, Drayson M, Thompson RA. Myasthenia gravis in elderly people. Age Ageing. 1996;25:56–58.
- Maniaol AH, Elsais A, Lorentzen AR, Owe JK, Viken MH, Seether H, et al. Late onset myasthenia gravis is associated with HLA DRB1\*15:01 in the Norwegian population. PLOS ONE 2012 May 09. https://doi.org/ 10.1371/journal pone.0036603.
- Aarli JA. Late-onset myasthenia gravis. Eur J Neurol. 1997;4:203–209.
- Barbaud A, Carlander B, Pages M. Late onset forms of myasthenia gravis. Comparison with early-onset myasthenia gravis. Rev Neurol (Paris). 2006;162(10):990–6.
- Meriggioli MN, Sanders DB. Autoimmune myasthenia gravis: emerging clinical and biological heterogeneity. Lancet Neurol. 2009;8(5):475=490.
- Howard JJ, Jr Clinical overview of myasthenia gravis. http://www.myasthenia.org/healthprofessionals/clinic aloverviewofmg-aspx retrieved on 1 July 2014.
- Keesey JC. Clinical evaluation and management of myasthenia gravis. Muscle Nerve. 2004;29:484–505.
- Chaudhry V, Cornblath DR, Griffin KW, O'Brien R, Drachman DB. Mycophenolate mofetil: a safe and promising immunosuppressant in neuromuscular disorders. Neurology. 2001;56:94–96.

- Donaldson DH, Ansker M, Horan S, Rutherford RP, Ringle SP. The relationship of age to outcome of myasthenia gravis. Neurology. 1990; 40:786–790.
- Antonini G, Morino S, Gragnani F, Fiorelli M. Myasthenia gravis in the elderly. Acta Neurol Sci. 1996; 93:260–263.
- Kuks JBM, Linsburg PG, Horst G, Oosterhuis HJGH. Antibodies to skeletal muscle in MG part 2. Prevalence in non-thymoma patients. J Neuro Sci. 1993;120:78.
- Szczudlik P, Szyluk B, Lipowska M, Ryniewicz B, Kubiszewska J, Dutkiewicz M, et al. Antititin antibody in early –and late-onset myasthenia gravis. Acta Neurol Scand. 2014;130(4):229–33.
- Diagnosis-How is myasthenis gravis confirmed? www.myasthenia.org.au/background/diagnosis/ accessed 25 Aug 2016.
- Mantegazza R, Bonanno S, Camera G, Antozzi A. Current and emerging therapies for the treatment of myasthenia gravis. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat. 2011;7:151–160.
- 34. Kawaguchi N. Immunosuppressive/immunomodulating therapies in myasthenia gravis-at present and in the near future. Brain Nerve. 2–11;63(7):737–43.
- Sanders DB, Evoli, Immunosuppressive therapies in myasthenia gravis. Autoimmunity. 2010;43(5–6)428–35.
- Newsom-Davis J. Therapy in myasthenia gravis and Lambert-Eaton myasthenic syndrome. Semin Neurol. 2003;23(2):191–8.
- Kaminski HJ. Treatment of myasthenia gravis. In: Kaminski HHJ, editor. Myasthenia and related disorders. Totowa: Humana Press; 2003 p 197–221.
- Ciafaloni E, Nikhar NK, Massey JM, Sanders DM. Retrospective analysis of the use of cyclosporine in myasthenia gravis. Neurology. 2000;448–450.
- Skeie GO, Aarli JA, Gilhus NE. Titin and ryanodine receptor antibodies in myasthenia gravis. Acta Neurol Scand. Suppl 2006;183:19–23.
- Shah AK. Excerpt from myasthenia gravis. e medicine –Myasthenia gravis http://www.emediine.com/neuro/ byname/myasthenia-gravis.htm.
- 41. Suzuki S. Lambert-Eaton myasthenia syndrome (LEMS). Brain Nerve. 2010;62(4):419–26.
- Bekircan-Kurt CE, DerleCiftci E, Kurne AT, Anlar B. Voltage gated calcium antibody-related neurological diseases. World J Clin Cases. 2015;3(3):293–300.

- Motomura M, Fukuda T. Lambert-Eaton myasthenic syndrome. Brain Nerve. 2011;63(7):745–54.
- 44. Sakai W, Nakane S, Matsuo H. Autoantibody against the presynaptic P/Q- type voltage-gated calcium channel in Lambert-Eaton myasthenic syndrome. Brain Nerve. 2013;65(4):441–8.
- 45. Writz PN, Nijnuis MG, Sotodeh M, Willems LN, Brahim JJ, Putter H, et al. The epidemiology of myasthenia gravis. Lambert-Eaton myasthenia gravis and their associated tumours in the northern part of the province of South Holland. J Neurol. 2003;250(6):698–7.
- Newsom-Davis J. Therapy in myasthenia gravis and Lambert-Eaton myasthenic syndrome. Semin Neurol. 2003;2(2):191–8.
- Lorenzoni PJ, Scola RH, Kay CSK. Non-neoplastic Lambert-Eaton myasthenia gravis. Arq Neuropsyquiatr. 2010;68(6):849–854.
- Titulaer MJ, Wirtz PW, Kuks JB, Schelhs HJ, van der Kooi AJ, Faber EG, et al. The Lambert-Eaton myasthenia gravis 1988–2008: a clinical picture of 97 patients. J Neurol immunol. 2008;201–202:153–58.
- Gilhus NE, Lambert-Eaton myasthenia gravis. Pathophysiology diagnosis and therapy. Autoimmun Dis. vol 2011. https://doi.org/10.4061/2011/973808.
- Strikler DE, Sanders DB. Lambert-Eaton Myasthenic Syndrome. e-medicine Updated Jan 10, 2007.
- Sanders DB. Lambert-Eaton Myasthenic syndrome. Clinical diagnosis, immune –mediated mechanisms and update therapies. Ann Neurol. 1995;37(S1):S63.
- Keogh M, Sedehizadehs S, Maddison P. Treatment for lambert-Eaton myasthenia gravis. Cochrane summaries https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858:CD003279pub3.
- 53. Sanders DB, Kim YI, Howard JF, Jr, Goetsch A. Eaton-Lambert syndrome: clinical and electrophysiological study of a patient with 4-aminopyridine. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1980;43:978–985.
- 54. Trouth JA, Dabi A, Solieman N, Kurukumbi M, Klyanam J. Myasthenia gravis: a review. Autoimmune Dis 2012;2012:874680. https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/ 874680. Epub2012 Oct 31.
- Paul RH, Cohen RA, Goldstein JM, Gilchrist JM. Fatigue and its impact on patients with myasthenia gravis. Muscle Nerve. 23(9):1402–6.
- Aarli JA. Late-onset myasthenia gravis. Neurol Rev. 1999;56(2):25–27.

### Check for updates

## Epilepsy

## 42

#### Contents

362
363
363
364
365
366

#### Abstract

Epilepsy often develops for the first time in old age. The active epilepsy prevalence rate is approaching 1.5% amongst the 65 years and older which is about twice the rate of younger people. Aetiology of seizures varies amongst the different age groups. In the elderly, cerebrovascular and neurodegenerative diseases are the leading causes of epilepsy. In the elderly, stroke is the common cause of seizures. Status epilepticus occurs in 12% of stroke patients and remains a life-threatening event. Periodic lateralising epileptiform discharges (PLEDs) have been commonly associated with cerebral infarction but also with other cerebral diseases such as encephalitis, tumour and demyelinating diseases. Manifestations depend on the type of seizure which may be classified as partial (focal) or generalised. Elderly individuals who have seizures must be carefully evaluated. Investigations should include neuroimaging. A common

manifestation of epilepsy in the elderly is non-convulsive status epilepticus (NCSE). Most elderly people respond well to antiepileptic drugs (AEDs) including low doses of AED and are more likely to remain seizurefree than the younger patients. Monotherapy is the main goal of epileptic treatment, and majority can be controlled on a single agent. The doses that seem to be more appropriate are in the lower levels than the therapeutic ones, and the clinician is best placed to decide. Patients with epilepsy have neuropsychological impairments including emotional distress, behavioural disorders and social isolation and the quality of life.

#### Keywords

Epilepsy · Seizures · Status epilepticus · Periodic lateralising epileptiform discharges (PLEDs) · Non-convulsive status epilepticus (NCSE)

#### Introduction

According to the International League Against Epilepsy (ILAE) and the International Bureau for Epilepsy (IBE) 'an epileptic seizure is a transient occurrence of signs and symptoms due to excessive or synchronous neuronal activity in the brain' [1]. It is characterised by a predisposition to generate epileptic seizures and neurobiologic, cognitive psychological and social consequences of the condition [1]. The former is an event, whereas the latter is a disease [2]. Epilepsy often develops for the first time in old age. The incidence of a first seizure is 52-59 per 100,000 in persons 40-59 years of age but rises to 127 per 100,000 in the 60 years and over [3]. The active epilepsy prevalence rate is approaching 1.5% amongst the 65 years and older which is about twice the rate of younger people [4]. Seizures in the elderly occur equally in both sexes. Focal seizures occur at any age but most commonly occur after the age of 65 years [5].

In the elderly, cerebrovascular and neurodegenerative diseases are the leading causes of epilepsy. Furthermore seizures are the most common neurological consequence of stroke. Approximately 10% of stroke patients experience seizures [6]. The average age of post-stroke seizures (PSS) is 55.4 years [7]. Late-onset seizures have a peak onset within 6–12 months after the stroke [8]. In subarachnoid haemorrhage it is 8.5%, and the late onset occurs three times more often than the early onset [9]. Epilepsy (recurrent seizures) develops in 3-4% of stroke patients and accounts for 30–40% of cases of epilepsy [10]. In a population-based study of the incidence of epilepsy and unprovoked seizures for persons with identified aetiology, cerebrovascular disease accounted for 35% in the age group 35-65 and 67% in the elderly aged more than 65 years [1].

Seizures can be caused by a wide range of underlying conditions including focal brain lesions (head trauma, stroke, tumour), infections of the CNS (brain abscess, meningitis, encephalitis), metabolic disorders, (hyperglycaemia, hypoglycaemia, hypernatraemia, hyponatraemia, hypocalcaemia, hepatic failure, uraemia), drugs/ toxins (alcohol, antipsychotics, antidepressants), neurodegenerative disorders (Alzheimer's disease) and other disorders such as hyperpyrexia, cerebral hypoxia and cerebral oedema. Aetiology of seizures varies amongst the different age groups. Compared with the younger people, the elderly are more prone to develop seizures whether provoked by acute illness ('provoked' or 'acute symptomatic seizures') or without ('unprovoked' seizures) immediate cause [12]. A cause can be identified in more than 60% of elderly people and is classified as remote symptomatic epilepsy [13].

Seizures are the result of focal or generalised disturbance of cerebral function which may be due to various cerebral or systemic disorders. Seizures after stroke occur in two phases, one, immediately after the stroke and is short lived, and the other during the first year after stroke and tends to be repetitive. Post-stroke seizures account for 30–40% of cases of epilepsy [10]. Large cortical lesions, decreased consciousness and haemodynamic and metabolic (mainly renal) disturbances are associated with early-onset seizures in ischaemic strokes [9], whereas in haemorrhagic stroke the products of blood metabolism such as haemosiderin may cause a focal cerebral irritation leading to seizures [9]. Lobar haematomas are frequently accompanied by early-onset stroke-related seizures [6]. Seizures are more commonly associated with haemorrhagic rather than with ischaemic stroke [14]. The late onset is considered to be unprovoked seizures that occur from partially injured brain giving rise to an epileptic focus [15].

Status epilepticus occurs in 12% of stroke patients [9] and remains a life-threatening event. In a large series of patients with post-stroke seizures, 9% had status epilepticus [16]. Periodic lateralising epileptiform discharges (PLEDs) have been commonly associated with cerebral infarction but also with other cerebral diseases such as encephalitis, tumour and demyelinating diseases [17]. PLEDs are characterised by repetitive spike or 'sharp' wave discharges and focal or late changes over one hemisphere and occurring at fixed time intervals [17]. Patients with acute stroke and PLEDs are predisposed to the development of seizures [18]. PLEDs are observed in 25% of patients with early-onset seizures and only 1% in the late onset [6]. About 26.5% of stroke patients with late-onset seizures have a combined frequency of PLEDs, intermittent rhythmic delta activity (IRDAs) and diffuse slowing on EEG compared with 6.2% in those without seizures [9]. The relationship between PLEDs, acute stroke and subsequent development of epilepsy is not clear. PLEDs have been considered as a part of status epilepticus [19]. In reperfusion syndrome or hyperperfusion syndrome, there is disruption of the blood-brain barrier, cortical irritability and epileptic seizures and presents as ipsilateral headache, contralateral neurological deficits and seizure which may be focal or generalised [20].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Manifestations depend on the type of seizure which may be classified as partial (focal) or generalised. In the former, the excess neuronal disturbance is contained within one region of the cerebral cortex. In generalised seizures, the disturbances bilaterally and diffusely involve the cerebral cortex. Up to 70% of seizures in the elderly are of the focal onset with or without secondary generalisation [11, 21]. Focal seizures depend on the site of the dysfunction, and focal manifestations could be chewing movements or smacking of the lips (anterior temporal lobe), visual hallucinations (occipital lobe), olfactory hallucinations (antero-medial frontal lobe) and localised numbress or tingling (parietal lobesensory). Complex partial (focal) seizures usually present with atypical features such as episodes of confusion, periods of inattention, memory lapses or apparent syncope [18].

#### Evaluation of an Elderly with Seizures

Elderly individuals who have seizures must be carefully evaluated. Evaluation includes a thorough history and more importantly from a witness as to the event followed by meticulous neurological examination to look for signs of focal neurological disease. A general examination to exclude other conditions which may mimic seizures must be performed. Investigations should include neuroimaging. MRI is more sensitive than CT scan to pick up more subtle abnormalities. Limitations of the EEG should be recognised. A normal EEG does not rule out epilepsy. The diagnosis of epilepsy is usually clinical by nature of the attacks supported by EEG evidence. The EEG findings however must be convincing in cases where clinical information is wanting. Changes in mental status in the elderly can be due to a number of causes, and when an elderly patient presents with change in mental status, the diagnosis of epilepsy can be difficult. A common manifestation of epilepsy in the elderly is non-convulsive status epilepticus (NCSE). The patient presents with confusion or disturbed sensorium [22]. Many of them do not have a history of epilepsy [23], and there is often a long delay in the diagnosis [24]. Elderly patients with unexplained episodes of confusion, disorientation, decreased consciousness and motor or sensory symptoms should be evaluated for seizures, and an EEG-video monitoring should be considered for such evaluation [22].

The differential diagnosis includes other causes of seizures and the conditions that can mimic seizures. The clinical presentation may not be typical; atypical seizure forms are seen especially in older people. They may present with symptoms of acute confusional state, behavioural changes or syncope [25]. Changes in the mental status in the elderly can be due to a number of causes, and when the elderly patient presents with change in the mental state, the diagnosis of epilepsy can be difficult. A common manifestation in the elderly is non-convulsing status epilepticus (NCSE). NCSE is now being increasingly recognised with the use of evolving EEG technology [26]. NCSE can occur in various settings, in patients with epilepsy or arising de novo or in the setting of acute or remote symptomatic conditions [26]. Many may not have a history of epilepsy [23]. There should be increased awareness and increased diagnostic suspicion. Elderly patients with unexplained episodes of confusion, disorientation, decreased consciousness and motor and sensory symptoms should be evaluated for seizures, and an EEG-video monitoring should be considered for such evaluation [21].

There are a number of conditions that can mimic seizures especially in the elderly. Transient ischaemic attacks (TIA) can be confused with seizures. Inhibiting seizures simulating TIA is seen in 7.1% of cases [9]. The 'shaking limb' TIAs which occur with carotid artery stenosis can be distinguished by its postural character, occurring on standing and not involving the facial muscles and cognition [27]. Others in the differential diagnosis include syncope, migraine, toxic metabolic diseases and narcolepsy.

#### Treatment

The so-called therapeutic levels can cause problems especially for the elderly for these levels have been derived from a non-elderly population [28]. The doses that seem to be more appropriate are in the lower levels than the 'therapeutic' ones, and the clinician is best placed to decide [28]. The elderly are very susceptible to adverse effects, and clear-cut consideration should be given to the most appropriate antiepileptic drug minimising its side effects and potential drug interactions. To avoid toxicity, it is generally recommended that the starting dose is low and titrating slowly upwards. Most elderly people respond well to antiepileptic drugs (AEDs) including low doses of AED [29] and are more likely to remain seizure-free than the younger patients [30].

With increasing age, the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of epileptic drugs undergo alteration [31] in receptor affinity and lead to altered drug sensitivity. In the elderly, the clearance of most old and new AEDs is reduced by 20–40% compared to the younger patients [30]. Thus, the mechanisms of the actions of the drugs should be taken into account as well as metabolic routes to minimise drug interactions. In the elderly, the biological age is more important than the chronological age in terms of choice and usage of AEDs [12]. AEDs that cause cognitive impairment are best avoided. In selecting a drug for the elderly, special consideration must be given to concomitant medical conditions [28]. For patients with hepatic failure, the first consideration in the choice of the drug should be an agent mainly excreted by the kidney and for one with renal failure an agent that is metabolised by the liver.

Generally there are no significant differences in the effectiveness of the AEDs if they are adequately used in relation to the type of seizure and a distinction of generalised seizures from focal and secondary generalised seizures [5]. The newer drugs, gabapentin, lamotrigine, oxcarbazepine, levetiracetam, tiagabine and topiramate, appear to be better tolerated but are more expensive. They have however basically not changed the principles of epilepsy treatment [5]. The older drugs phenytoin, valproate and carbamazepine are associated with a substantial risk of osteoporosis, but all three are efficient against partial seizures with or without secondary generalisation. Monotherapy is the main goal of epileptic treatment, and majority can be controlled on a single agent [32].

Carbamazepine, lamotrigine, sodium valproate topiramate are the first-line and AEDs recommended [33]. There is a good correlation between the dose and plasma concentration for carbamazepine (plasma therapeutic range 20–50 umol/l) [25]. Sometimes polytherapy may be necessary to control the seizures, and when used it should be used judiciously. Some antiepileptic drugs strongly induce hepatic enzymes (carbamazepine, phenytoin) [5], others the renally eliminated (gabapentin, pregabalin, vigabatrin, levetiracetam and topiramate) [34] have different modes of action, and still others take up an intermediate position; hence, they have therapeutic relevance [5]. Elderly patients are often on multiple drugs, and the use of AEDs that do not alter the metabolism of other drugs should be borne in mind. For example, neither gabapentin nor levetiracetam alters the metabolism of other drugs or is altered by other drugs [18]. Apart from the common side effects such as drowsiness, dizziness and mental slowing in the newer011

Older medications				
Drug	Daily dosage, range	Side effects		
Phenytoin	Max: 600 mg/day	Ataxia, dizziness, motor, twitching, lymphadenopathy, marrow depression, osteoporosis		
Carbamazepine	200–1200 mg	Dizziness, ataxia, drowsiness, bone marrow depression, osteoporosis, AV conduction delay and brady-arrhythmias		
Valproate	Usual range 1–2 g/ day	Nausea, vomiting, ataxia, rash		
	Max:2.5 g/day	Hair loss, tremor, osteoporosis		
New medications				
Gabapentin	1,200–3,600 mg/day	Skin rash, drowsiness, dizziness, weight gain, peripheral oedema, hepatotoxicity, impotence		
Lamotrigine	100-300 mg/day	Skin rash, dizziness, nausea, vomiting, aggression, agitation, sedation, rash, ataxia, blurred vision, tremor		
Topiramate	100-200 mg/day	Drowsiness, poor concentration and attention, depression, apathy, renal calculi		
Levetiracetam	Up to 1,500 mg/bd	Anorexia, weight changes, mood changes, behavioural effects, drowsiness		
Pregabalin	300-600 mg/day	Dry mouth, irritability, weight gain, pedal oedema, confusion, blurred vision		
Oxcarbazepine	600–2,400 mg	Nausea, dizziness, fatigue leucopenia, hyponatraemia		
Tiagabine	4 mg/day increasing	Change in mental status, somnolence, tremor, to 56 mg daily efficacy concerns, nervousness		
Zonisamide	400-600 mg/day	Loss of weight, driving skills impaired, rashes including Steven-Johnson syndrome, renal stones		

 
 Table 1 Drug therapy in epilepsy
 ...

..

Information Sources: Beyenburg et al. [5], Walia et al. [35], Epilepsy Society [36]; Aust Prescr [37], Livertox [38]

generation antiepileptics, other side effects include skin rash, hepatotoxicity, weight gain, nephrolithiasis, angle-closure glaucoma, colitis and movement and behavioural disorders amongst others [35] (Table 1).

#### Impact

Epilepsy in the elderly is high, and this will continue to rise [39] in view of the rapidly growing elderly population especially the very elderly [30, 31, 39]. The impact and burden of epilepsy will continue to rise as the population ages [40]. Compared with their younger counterparts, the elderly experience a decline in their quality of life. There is high prevalence of comorbidities in the elderly. Patients with epilepsy have neuropsychological including impairments emotional distress. behavioural disorders and social isolation, and the quality of life is affected by the patients' perception of their disease more than actual seizure activity [41] (Boxes 1 and 2).

#### Box 1 Key Points Epilepsy in the Elderly

A cause can be identified in more than 60% of elderly people and is classified as remote symptomatic epilepsy [13].

Focal seizures occur at any age but most commonly after the age of 65 years [5].

Post-stroke seizures account for 30-40% of cases of epilepsy [10].

In a large series of patients with poststroke seizures. 9% had status epilepticus [16].

In non-convulsive status epilepticus (NCSE), the patient presents with confusion and disordered sensorium [22].

Elderly persons with unexplained episodes of confusion, disorientation, decreased consciousness and motor or sensory symptoms should be evaluated for seizures, and an EEG- video monitoring should be considered.

(continued)
# Box 1 Key Points Epilepsy in the Elderly (continued)

Seizures are more commonly associated with haemorrhagic rather than ischaemic stroke, and involvement of the cortex increases the risk.

In a large series of patients with post-stroke seizures, 9% had status epilepticus [16].

Periodic lateralising epileptiform discharges (PLEDs) have been commonly associated with cerebral infarction but also with other cerebral diseases such as encephalitis, tumour and demyelinating diseases [17]

MRI is more sensitive than CT. The limitations of EEG should be recognised.

## Box 2 Key Points: Treatment of Epilepsy in the Elderly

Monotherapy is the main goal of epileptic treatment [32], and in the elderly, special consideration should be given to co-existing medical conditions and side effects.

Most elderly respond to antiepileptic drugs (AED) including low doses [29].

Generally there are no significant differences in the effectiveness of the AEDs if they are adequately used in relation to the type of seizure [5].

The newer drugs such as gabapentin, lamotrigine, oxcarbazepine, levetiracetam, tiagabine and topiramate appear to be better tolerated with regard to mood and cognitive effects.

Carbamazepine, lamotrigine, sodium valproate and topiramate are the first line of AEDs recommended.

In selecting a drug for the elderly, special consideration should be given to co-existing medical conditions [28].

Most elderly people respond well to AEDs including low doses of AED [29].

## Box 2 Key Points: Treatment of Epilepsy in the Elderly (continued)

The elderly are very susceptible to adverse effects, and clear-cut consideration should be given to the most appropriate AED minimising its side effects and potential drug interactions.

## **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. Which of the following hormones are used to determine whether a patient has had a recent seizure?
  - A. ACTH
  - B. Prolactin
  - C. Serotonin
  - D. Parathyroid hormone
- 2. The following are true regarding epilepsy in the elderly, except:
  - A. Up to 70% of the seizures in the elderly are of the focal onset with or without second-ary generalisation.
  - B. Monotherapy is the main goal of epileptic treatment and in the elderly.
  - C. Most elderly do not respond to antiepileptic drugs (AED) including high doses.
  - D. The elderly are very susceptible to adverse effects.

## MCQ Answers

1 = B; 2 = C

## References

- Fisher RS, van EmdeBoas W, Blume W, Elger C, Genton BE, Lee P, et al. Epileptic seizures and epilepsy: Definitions proposed by the International League against Epilepsy (ILAE) and the International Bureau for Epilepsy (IBE). Epilepsia. 2005; 46(4):470–472.
- ILAE: Epilepsy-A new Definition. http://www.epi lepsy.com/article/2014/4/revised-definition-epilepsy. Retrieved 20 February 2015.

- Hauser WA. Epidemiology of seizures in the elderly. In Rowan AJ, Ramsay PE. Seizures and Epilepsy in the elderly. Butterworth-Heinmann 1997:7–20.
- Leppik IE.Treatment of epilepsy in the elderly. Epilepsy Curr 2001;2:46–47.
- Beyenburg S, Bauer J, Reuber M. New drugs for the treatment of epilepsy:a practical approach. Postgrad Med J. 2004;80:581–587.
- Silverman IE, Restrepo L, Mathews GC. Poststroke seizures. Arch Neurol. 2002; 59: 195–201.
- Teasell R, McRae M, Wiebe S. Poststroke seizures in stroke rehabilitation patients. J Stroke Cerebrovas Dis. 2003; 8: 84–87.
- Olsen TS. Poststroke epilepsy. Curr Athroscler Rep. 2001; 3: 340–4.
- De Reuck JI. Management of stroke-related seizures. Eur Neuro Dis. 2008; 11: www:touchneurology.com/ articles/management-stroke-related –seizures. 1/02/ 2010.
- Mohanraj R, Brodie MJ. Diagnosing refractory epilepsy: response to sequential treatment schedules. Eur J Neurol as quoted by Brodie and Kwan, 2005.
- Hauser WA, Annegers JF, Kurland LT. Incidence of epilepsy and unprovoked seizures in Rochester. Minnesota :1935–1984. Epilepsia. 1993; 34: 453–68.
- 12. Brodie MJ, Kwan P. Epilepsy in elderly people. BMJ. 2005; 331: 1317–22.
- Marson A, Jacoby A, Johnson A Kim L, Gamble C, Chadwick D. Immediate versus deferred antiepileptic drug treatment for early epilepsy and single seizures: a randomized controlled trial. Lancet. 2005;365: 2007–13.
- Kelly KM. Poststroke seizures and epilepsy: Clinical study and animal models. Epilepsy Curr. 2002; 2(6): 873–877.
- Asconape JJ, Penry JK. Poststroke seizures in the elderly. Clin Geriatr Med 1991;7(3): 483–92.
- Velioglu S, Ozmenoglu M, Biz C, Alioglu Z. Status epilepticus after stroke. Stroke. 2001;32:1169–1172.
- Dan YF, Pan ABS, Lun SH. PLEDs: aetiology and association with EEG seizures. Neurology. (Asia) 2004; 9: 107–108.
- Holmes GL. The EEG as a predictor of seizures following cerebral infarction. Clinical EEG Electroencephalography.1980;11(2):83–86.
- Snodgrass SM, Kenji T, Cosimo AM. Clinical significance of PLED-relationship with status epilepticus. J Clin Neurophysiol 1989;6 (2):159:172.
- Elizawahry H, Hernandez-Frau PE, Behrouz R, Clark WM. Hyperperfusion in stroke. e Medicine Neurology. http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/1162437-over view Updated 24 June 2009. accessed 15/08/2010.
- Kwan P, Brodie MJ. Clinical trials of antiepileptic medications in newly diagnosed patients with epilepsy, Neurology 2003; 60 (suppl 4): S2–12.
- Holmes GL. The complex phenomenon of epilepsy in the elderly http://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/496 32 assessed on 11/14/2008.

- 23. Bottaro FJ, Reisin RC, Martinez OA, Bruetman JE, Reisin CC, Pardal M, et al. Nonconvulsive status epilepticus (NSCE) in the elderly population: a case –control study. Program and abstracts of the American Epilepsy Society 58th Annual Meeting; December 3–7. 2004: New Orleans. Louisiana. Abstract 1.181.
- 24. Sheth RD, Drazkowski JF, Sirven JL,Gidel BE, Herman BP. Unrecognised status epilepticus in the elderly. Program and abstracts of the American Epilepsy Society 58th Annual Meeting: December 3–7, 2004; New Orleans Louisiana. Abstract 2.226.
- Myint PK, Staufenberg EFA, Sabanathan K. Poststroke seizure and poststroke epilepsy. Postgrad Med J. 2006; 82: 568–572.
- Waterhouse E. Status epilepticus in acute settings. Epilepsy Curr. 2002; 2: 43–44.
- Bromfield EB, Henderson GV. Treatment of seizures. http://professionals.epilepsy.com/page/cerebrovas\_ treatment.html. 1/02. 2010.
- Ettinger AB. Diagnosing and treating epilepsy in the elderly. US Neurological Disease 2007. http://www. Touchneurology.com/diagnosing-treating-epilepsyelderly-a7343-2.html Accessed 11/14/2008.
- Reike S, Andreas S. Topiramate in elderly patients with epilepsy. Program and abstracts of the American Epilepsy Society 58th Annual Meeting December 3–7 2004, New Orleans, Lousiana. Abstract 2,358.
- Gandelman-Marton R, Neufeld MY. Epilepsy in the elderly. Harefuah. 2009;148(1):46–9.
- Nikl J. Epilepsy in the elderly. Ideggyogy Sz. 2011; 64(3–4):78–87.
- Kwan P, Brodie MJ. Early identification of refractory epilepsy. NEJM. 2000;342:314–19.
- American Epilepsy Society 58th Annual Meeting; December 3–7, 2004, New Orleans, Louisiana. Abstract 1.181.
- Johannessen S, Tomson T. Pharmakinetic variability of newer antiepileptic drugs: when is monitoring needed? Clin Pharmacokinet. 2006;45(11):1061–75.
- Walia KS, Khan EA, Ko DH, Raza SS, Kahn YN. Side-effects of antiepileptics-a review. Pain Pract. 2004;4(3):194–203.
- Epileptic Society. List of anti-epileptic drugs(AED). http://www.epilepsysociety.org.uk retrieve 22 February 2015.
- 37. Australian Prescriber.Zonisamide. Aust Prescr. 2011;34:55–9.
- Livertox. Tiagabine. http://livertox.nih.gov.Tiagabne. html
- 39. Stefan H, May TW, Pfafflin M, Brandt C, Furatsch N, Schmitz B, et al. Epilepsy I the elderly: comparing clinical characteristics with younger patients. Acta Neurol Scand. 2014;129(5):283–93.
- 40. Johnston A, Smith PEM. Epilepsy in the elderly. Expert Rev Neurother. 2010;10(12):1988–1910.
- Meador KJ. Research use of the new quality –of-life in epilepsy inventory. Epilepsia. 1993;3Suppl 4:S34–8.

## Part VIII

## **Metabolic Bone Disorders in the Elderly**

Part VIII provides information on some of the metabolic bone disorders which include osteoporosis, osteomalacia, and Paget's disease. It will highlight the improvements that have occurred in clinical care. It will discuss the pharmacological agents used in the treatment of these disorders with the main focus on their effects and adverse effects. Osteoporotic fractures that most commonly involve the vertebrae, proximal femur, and the wrists and vertebrals are two to three times as common as hip fractures. This review also discusses fractures as to their prevalence and in terms of costs, morbidity, and mortality. The incidence rates for hip fractures to projected populations in various parts of the world will rise from 1.66 million in 1990 to 6.26 million by 2050. One or more osteoporotic vertebral fractures were associated with increase in mortality. In the elderly, vitamin D deficiency is the most common cause of osteomalacia and most likely to inadequate dietary intake and in house bound or institutionalized elderly patients with little or no exposure to sunlight. Most patients with Paget's disease are asymptomatic. Symptomatic patients could present with bone pain, deformities and fractures, secondary osteoarthritis, and deafness.

# Check for updates

# Osteoporosis

# 43

## Contents

Introduction	372
Symptoms and Signs	372
Diagnosis	373
Management Prevention	373 373
Treatment         Bisphosphonates         Oestrogen Receptor Modulators         Oestrogens         Strontium Ranelate         Teriparatide (Forteo)         Denosumab         Novel Agents	374 374 375 375 375 375 376 376
Impact	377
References	379

## Abstract

There is no one cause of osteoporosis, but a myriad of factors contribute to loss of bone, especially with aging in both men and women. Those with a family history of fractures or osteoporosis are at an increased risk, and the inheritability ranges from 25% to 80% for both fractures and for low bone mineral density. Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) has exceptional precision [8] or bone densitometry (BMD) are now available. Minimal trauma fractures (MTF) should be investigated for osteopo-

rosis. It is recommended that vitamin D status be determined. Screening for secondary osteoporosis has yet to be proved to be cost-effective. It is recommended that vitamin D status be determined. Screening for secondary osteoporosis has yet to be proved to be cost-effective. Currently, the biphosphonates and denosumab are the mainstay of osteoporosis therapy [24] and biphosphonates orally or intravenously should be the first line of therapy especially in older patients [52]. This chapter will provide an update on the clinical management.

## Keywords

Osteoporosis · Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) · Minimal trauma fractures (MTF) · Vitamin D status · Biphosphonates

## Introduction

There is no one cause, but a myriad of factors contribute to loss of bone, especially with ageing in both men and women. Factors include sex hormones (oestrogen deficiency following menopause and in men decrease in testosterone levels), lifestyle factors such as diet, smoking, exercise, alcohol and low body weight and medications. Genetic make-up and at least 30 genes have been associated with development of osteoporosis [1]. It is a polygenic disorder resulting from the effects of several genes [2]. Non-modifiable risk factors for osteoporosis include family history, female sex, advanced age, history of fracture as an adult and European and Asian ancestry. White and Asian women are at greater risk [3]. Modifiable risk factors are shown in Box 1.

## Box 1 Potentially Modifiable Risk Factors for Osteoporosis Smoking and alcohol Low calcium and vitamin D intake Low body weight Reduced or excessive physical activity Poor health/frailty Medications (steroids, barbiturates, proton pump inhibitors)

Osteoporosis can be classified as primary or secondary [3, 4]. Primary osteoporosis accounts for more than 95% of osteoporosis and is divided into type 1 and type 2. Type 1 occurs in women post menopause in whom the bone loss is accelerated over that produced for age and sex [3]. Type 2 is seen in older women or men over the age of 70 years and is usually associated with decreased bone formation [3]. Type 1 occurs within 15–20 years of menopause [5] with a peak incidence in the 60s and

early 70s. In both types of osteoporosis, oestrogen deficiency has an important role for the pathogenesis in both men and women [6]. In men with osteoporosis 30% to 45% there is no identifiable cause [7]. Secondary osteoporosis or type 3 results from identifiable conditions [3] that may include metabolic and endocrine disease (hyperparathyroidism, hyperthyroidism, hypogonadism, diabetes mellitus), neoplasms, malnutrition, drugs (corticosteroids, phenytoin and heparin) and prolonged immobilization. Those with a family history of fractures or osteoporosis are at an increased risk, and the inheritability ranges from 25% to 80% for both fractures and for low bone mineral density (Box 2).

Box 2 Secondary Causes of Osteoporosis
Metabolic and endocrine
Hyperparathyroidism, hyperthyroidism
Hypogonadism in men, hyperpro-
lactinaemia
Diabetes mellitus, chronic renal failure
Drugs
Corticosteroids, phenytoin, heparin,
valproic acid
Other
Prolonged immobilization, inflamma-
tory arthritis, hypervitaminosis A, malig-
nancy, malnutrition
Information source: Iqbal [3]

## Symptoms and Signs

Patients may be asymptomatic for years till fractures occur and the fractures may develop after minor or no apparent trauma. The common sites following falls are the wrists and hips. Subsequently muscle and bone pains occur especially in the back. Vertebral compression fractures occur in the weightbearing vertebrae below the midthoracic region. The fractures may occur acutely with pain followed by amelioration of symptoms after a week or so but have residual pain over several months. Multiple compression vertebral fractures in the midthoracic region give rise to kyphosis ('Dowager's hump').

## Diagnosis

Standard X-rays are not very sensitive for diagnosing osteoporosis. Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) has exceptional precision [8], or bone densitometry (BMD) is now available, and BMD tests are now subsidized by Medicare for men and women 70 years or over. The World Health Organization devised an operational definition of osteoporosis [9]. The low bone density (or osteopenia) is defined by a bone mineral density >1SD but <2.5 SDs below the young normal mean. Women with bone density levels >2.5 SDs below the young-normal mean are considered to have osteoporosis [10]. If an individual with bone density below this threshold also has a fragility fracture, she fulfils the definition of established osteoporosis. Minimal trauma fractures (MTF) should be investigated for osteoporosis.

Bone density is reported as T- and Z-scores. T-score is the number of standard deviations away from the mean bone mass of a sex-matched young male. A T-score -1 and above indicates the bone density is normal, a score between -1 and -2.5 osteopenia and a score -2.5 and above likely osteoporosis [11]. Z-score is the number of standard deviations away from the mean bone mass of an ageand sex-matched control [11]. The spine may show osteoporosis earlier than the hip, but in the elderly the presence of osteoarthritis of the spine or aortic calcification may mask the presence of osteoporosis. Quantitative CT (QCT) scanning can produce similar measurements in the spine and hip. It isolates the trabecular or fast turnover bone and avoids measuring osteophytes.

Furthermore, it is recommended that vitamin D status be determined. Screening for secondary osteoporosis has yet to be proved to be cost-effective. However, it has been advocated that patients with osteoporosis should be evaluated for secondary causes with a basic biochemical screen including a full blood count, serum calcium, 25(OH) vitamin D, phosphatase and 24-h urinary calcium [12]. Other additional tests include PTH, thyroidstimulating hormone, cortisol and serum and urine protein electrophoresis (Box 3). Box 3 Further Testing Guided by Clinical Suspicion Full blood count/ESR Serum calcium, creatinine, electrolytes Urinary calcium 25 (OH) vitamin D TSH Serum, urine electrophotogram Serum testosterone Parathyroid hormone (PTH) Liver function tests Antigliadin antibodies Small bowel biopsy

Levels of serum-free deoxypyridinoline (DPYR) or N-telopeptide cross links (NTX) or C-terminal telopeptide (CTX) may reflect type I collagen degradation [13]. If there is an excessive turnover, the levels are high, and conversely in reduced bone turnover, it is low. The levels are not sufficiently accurate for routine clinical use. The levels are subject to diurnal variation and are standardized to fasting, fasting morning levels for normal values [14]. The CTX test has been recommended to assess response to treatment and to monitor bone turnover in osteoporotics being treated with oral bisphosphonates. It gives an indication of the effects within 6 weeks when compared to BMD which requires about a year [14]. To predict the rate of bone loss and the resultant fracture risk, several metabolic markers, namely, serum NTX, TRAP-5b, BAP or urinary NTX, CTX and DPD, are used in clinical practice [15], and among the bone resorption markers, TRAP-5b might be outstanding as it is not affected by renal dysfunction or day-to-day variation [15].

### Management

## Prevention

Osteoporosis is a disease, and the main aim is the prevention of fractures by lifestyle advice (exercise, cessation of smoking, moderate consumption of alcohol) and medication and preventing falls in patients with known or suspected osteoporosis. There is reliable evidence that calcium supplements with or without vitamin D do not prevent hip fractures although they marginally reduce total factures [16, 17]. Furthermore, calcium supplements increased the risk of renal calculi [17] and most likely increased the risk of myocardial infarction [18, 19] and have no role in the management of osteoporosis and general agreement is that calcium should be derived from the diet [20]. Vitamin D supplements have been shown to have no significant effects on either fracture rates [21] or bone density [22], and in fact high doses of vitamin D have shown increased fracture rates [23]. In osteoporosis management of those at risk, a daily supplement of 400-800 units would meet the requirements [24]. Smoking and excessive alcohol intake are to be avoided [25]. In the elderly with low bone density with or without fractures, pharmacological therapy should be considered. Specific interventions based on individual's risk factors should be set up to reduce risk of falls and number of fractures (Box 4).

**Box 4 Prevention of Osteoporosis and Falls** Dietary – adequate vitamin D and dietary calcium

Lifestyle measures Cease smoking Moderating alcohol consumption Increasing physical activity Preventing falls Assess personal aspects – visual defects,

cognitive impairment, imbalance, etc.

Assess environmental factors

Review medications – hypnotics, potent hypotensives, drugs which cause osteoporosis (corticosteroids, antiepileptics). Pharmacological therapy to be considered

## Treatment

Adequate nutrition – especially protein, calcium, phosphorus and vitamin D – is fundamental to any therapeutic programme [26]. Adequate calcium

and vitamin D are required for osteoporotic treatments to act favourably, and vitamin D supplements may be used if diet is inadequate [27]. The pharmacological agents are broadly classed as antiresorptives and anabolics [26]. Several pharmacological agents including the bisphosphonates and selective oestrogen receptor modulator (raloxifene) have been shown to increase bone mass and to reduce fracture risk [8, 25]. Others are calcitonin and teriparatide [28, 29] (recombinant human PTH1–34) [30, 31], strontium ranelate and denosumab [32–34]. Despite the efficacy of the therapy, patients do not remain on the treatment for more than a year [30, 31].

## Bisphosphonates

Bisphosphonates by inhibiting the enzyme farnesyl pyrophosphate synthase (FPPS) inhibit bone resorption through recruitment of osteoclasts, reducing activity and increasing apoptosis [35]. Randomized clinical trials have shown that bisphosphonates prevent primary and secondary hip and vertebral fractures by up to 40-60% [36-38]. Sodium alendronate (Fosamax) is the most often prescribed bisphosphonate and is taken 10 mg daily or 70 mg once a week, and risedronate (Actonel) is taken 5 mg a day or 35 mg once a week and ibandronate (Boniva) once a month. A recent innovation is vitamin D, and calcium has been incorporated with bisphosphonates. Fosamax Plus includes 2,800 units of vitamin D (a week supply). Actonel Combi in a special pack contains four tablets of Actonel 35 mg and six tablets X4 of calcium carbonate; each calcium tablet is 1250 mg. It is important to know that calcium supplement and bisphosphonates should not be taken together, and there should be an interval of 2 h apart for the absorption of one interferes with the other. It has been shown that bisphosphonates prevent fractures without calcium supplementation [39], and the efficacy of alendronate is not affected by calcium supplementation [40]. There have been reports of oesophagitis with alendronate therapy with ulceration or stricture confirmed by endoscopy in 26 of 52 patients with oesophagitis. With the exception of gastrointestinal effects, bisphosphonates are well tolerated [41]. Zoledronic acid is a bisphosphonate with a hydroxyl group and imidazole side chain [42] and administered intravenously yearly [27]. Drug holidays have been recommended for individuals on bisphosphonates for the reason that the duration of action lasts for long periods after the cessation of the drug [24]. In the case of risedronate, 6–12 months for holiday and 1–2 years for alendronate have been suggested [24].

There is a strong association between bisphosphonates and osteonecrosis of the jaws (ONJ), but there is no evidence that bisphosphonates cause ONJ [14]. Individual risk factors include age (the older the person, the greater the risk), immunocompromised states (diabetes and corticosteroids) and dose and duration of oral bisphosphonates and are said to be rare before 3 years of weekly oral bisphosphonate treatment, and three quarters of the cases directly follow dental extraction. Other procedures such as deep periodontal scaling, trauma from dentures and dental implants have been identified [14]. CTX test can be used as an indicator of the risk of bisphosphonate-induced ONJ in patients with oral bisphosphonates [43]. If the level is <70 to 100 pg/ml, the risk of ONJ is highest; if the level is between 100 and 200, then the risk exists; and if the level is over 200 pg/ml, the risk of ONJ is rare [14].

## **Oestrogen Receptor Modulators**

Raloxifene is a selective oestrogen receptor modulator (SERM) which prevents vertebral fracture [44]. Unlike oestrogen it does not stimulate the breast or uterus. It reduces the risk of breast cancer. An increased risk of venous thrombosis has been reported [45]. It alters lipoprotein profile [46] and decreases total and LDL cholesterol. It reduces the risk of vertebral and non-vertebral fractures in high-risk women [47]. The combination of SERM with oestrogen termed tissue-selective oestrogen complex (TSEC) reduces climacteric symptoms and preserves BMD [47].

#### Oestrogens

Hormonal replacement therapy although effective in primary prevention of fractures remains controversial because of uncommon but serious adverse effects in older women including stroke and breast cancer [48]. The use of oestrogen increases the risk of thromboembolism and endometrial cancer. The latter can be reduced in women with intact uterus by taking oestrogen with progestin to reduce the risk of endometrial cancer; however, taking oestrogen with progestin increases the risk of breast cancer, stroke, coronary heart disease and biliary disease. Oestrogen alone is safer than when combined with progestin and reduces breast cancer [41]. Transdermal preparation has been observed to lower venous thromboembolism compared to oral HRT. Treatment with HRT should be individualized.

## Others Strontium Ranelate

Strontium ranelate has recently been approved for treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis with efficacy almost equivalent to the bisphosphonates [49]. Oral strontium ranelate belongs to a class of drugs called 'dual-action bone agents' (DABAs). Unlike the bisphosphonates it does not cause upper gastrointestinal side effects but has a slight increase in risk of venous thromboembolism [50]. It has proven efficacy especially in the prevention of vertebral fractures [51] and is appropriate in women who are unable to take bisphosphonates or cannot tolerate them [52]. It is administered as an oral powder at 2 g daily [27].

## **Teriparatide (Forteo)**

Teriparatide is a human recombinant peptide of N-terminal fragment of human parathyroid hormone [30]. It is used in postmenopausal osteoporosis [31] and for treatment of primary or hypogonadal osteoporosis in men and in both men and women with glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis [53]. It is administered subcutaneously at 20 mcg daily and it lacks long-term data [27].

## Denosumab

Denosumab (Prolia) is a fully human IgG2 monoclonal antibody that neutralizes RANKL [33, 34] by inhibiting the binding of RANKL to RANK [32] in a similar way to osteoprotegerin [53]. It is administered subcutaneously 60 mg every 6 months but lacks long-term data [27, 47]. It is appropriate for women with high risk for fractures and who have had no beneficial effects with other therapies [52]. The most common adverse effects are headache, back pain, urinary tract infection, constipation, shoulder pain, arthralgia and nasopharyngitis [53].

## Novel Agents

There are several novel agents that are in the latestage clinical development. (1) Cathepsin K inhibitors. Cathepsin K, a lysosomal cysteine protease that is abundantly expressed in osteoclasts [54-56], is responsible for the degradation of bone matrix during bone remodelling process [55, 56]. Selective cathepsin K inhibitors have shown a promise as anti-resorptives in osteoporosis [55]. Odanacatib, a cathepsin K inhibitor, has been shown as a promising agent in postmenopausal osteoporosis [56, 57]. It is well tolerated and has a profile for once-a-week dosing [57]. It increased lumbar spine and total hip BMD in postmenopausal women with low BMD administered weekly over 2 years and was well tolerated [54]. (2) Novel anabolic agent abaloparatide (recombinant parathyroid hormonerelated peptide) has anabolic activity like teriparatide [58, 59]. It is associated with an 86% reduction in vertebral facture incidence [59]. Romosozumab, a novel humanized monoclonal antibody that inhibits sclerosin, an osteocyte-derived inhibitor of osteoblastic activity has a dual effect of promoting bone formation and inhibiting resorption [60].

PTH although effective is of limited use because of the cost. Salmon calcitonin is less effective than bisphosphonates. Testosterone is effective in increasing bone density in hypogonadal men, but in one study it had not been large enough to have had any effect on fracture rate [61], but men with osteoporosis and hypogonadism should be treated with testosterone. Vitamin D is used for both prevention and treatment of the deficiency. HRT is not recommended in females for fracture risk reduction alone. It should be prescribed for the prevention of osteoporosis only if moderate to severe menopausal symptoms, hot flushes and night sweats are present. The rigorously investigated drugs reported are the bisphosphonates (alendronate, risedronate, denosumab, the zoledronic acid), selective oestrogen receptor modulator (SERM) (raloxifene), the anabolic agent teriparatide and strontium ranelate. Currently the bisphosphonates and denosumab are the mainstay of osteoporosis therapy [24], and bisphosphonates orally or intravenously should be the first line of therapy especially in older patients [52]. The delivery systems have now advanced that allow treatment to be administered daily, weekly, monthly and annually either by mouth or intravenously [41]. Denosumab is appropriate for women at high fracture risk or who have failed other therapies [52]. For younger postmenopausal women who are at greater risk of for vertebral than hip fractures, selective oestrogen receptor modulators should be considered [52]. Hip protectors have been reported to reduce fractures in the elderly people in institutions.

#### **Osteoporosis in Men**

In Australia 31% of men and 50% of women over the age of 60 years will sustain a fragility fracture due to osteoporosis throughout their remaining lifetime [62].

## Corticosteroid-Induced Osteoporosis (CIOP)

Patients on corticosteroid therapy are at increased risk of sustaining fractures. Long-term treatment with corticosteroids reduces bone formation by promoting osteoblast and osteocyte apoptosis. There is decreased osteoblast renewal with osteoblast inhibition resulting in decreased amount of bone replaced in each remodelling cycle [63]. Other factors in the development of corticosteroid-induced osteoporosis (CIOP) are in the calcium-regulating mechanisms. Intestinal absorption of calcium is reduced [64] and also leads to reduced renal tubular reabsorption [65]. In a cross-sectional study in Nottinghamshire, 65,000 patients were taking oral corticosteroids, that is, 0.5%. The mean dose was 8 mg/ day and median duration of treatment was for 3 years. They were aged 60–80 years. It was noted that only 14% were taking prevention treatment for osteoporosis [66].

A number of agents such as calcium, activated vitamin D, HRT and fluoride have been used with variable effectiveness in the prevention and treatment of CIOP. Teriparatide and bisphosphonates have been shown to be fully effective in CIOP [26]. The active metabolite of vitamin D3 such as calcitriol may effectively slow the rapid bone loss in patients starting on corticosteroids [63]. Bisphosphonates are very effective in the primary and secondary prevention of CIOP. Cyclical etidronate and alendronate have shown in a double-blind study positive effects on bone mineral density in the lumbar spine, hip and fewer vertebral fractures in postmenopausal women [67, 68].

## Impact

According to the World Health Organization, there is a variation in the incidence and prevalence of osteoporosis, and 1 in 3 women and 1 in 12 men over the age of 50 years worldwide have osteoporosis, and it is a major public health problem [69]. It affects people of all ethnic backgrounds [8]. In Australia it is estimated that 60% of women and 30% men over the age of 60 years will suffer osteoporotic fracture in their remaining lifetime [62], that is, one in two women and one in three men will have a minimal trauma fracture (MTF) because of osteoporosis. In the United States, 26% of women aged 65 years or more and 50% of women aged 85 years and/or more have osteoporosis [28] and are responsible for more than 1.5 million fractures per year [70].

The quality of life is affected by the fractures which are associated with pain and decreased physical, social and psychological incapacity [71, 72]. In the older patient, QoL depends on comorbidity, mobility and independence for

activities of daily living (ADLs) [71]. Only 25% of individuals with hip fracture return to their ADLs [73]. The incidence of MTF increases with increasing age of the population, and there were 16,000 fractures in 1966 [74], and the financial costs for all these fractures are \$1.9 billion per year [75]. In the United States, nearly \$9 billion were spent in 1995 for the management of hip fractures [76]. The impact of fracture on the health-related quality of life is profound, and about 25% of the patients reside in long-term care facilities for a year or more after fracture [76]. With the world's population ageing, hip fractures are becoming more frequent and are increasing by 1-3% per year [77]. Men have a 13% lifetime risk of fracture which is associated with significant functional impairment and increased mortality [78] (Boxes 5 and 6).

Box 5	Treatment	Summary
-------	-----------	---------

Women with early postmenopause and older postmenopause with or without fractures	Alendronate
	Raloxifene
	Active vitamin D compounds
Men with	Bisphosphonate
hypogonadism testosterone idiopathic	Calcium
	supplementation
	Elderly (house bound
	or in institutions)
	simple vitamin D
	supplements

Information source: Sambrook and Eisman [79]

#### Box 6 Key Points. Osteoporosis

One in 3 women and 1 in 12 men worldwide have osteoporosis.

One in two women and one in three with MTF will suffer fractures because of osteoporosis.

There is no one cause, but a myriad of factors contribute to loss of bone.

## Box 6 Key Points. Osteoporosis (continued)

It is a polygenic disorder resulting from the effects of several genes [2].

Primary osteoporosis accounts for 95% of osteoporosis and is the form seen in older persons and postmenopausal women (Box 5).

Patients may be asymptomatic for years till fractures occur.

MTF should be investigated for osteoporosis.

Screening for secondary osteoporosis has yet to be proved to be cost-effective.

The rigorously investigated drugs reported are the bisphosphonates (alendronate, risedronate), denosumab, the selective oestrogen receptor modulator raloxifene, the anabolic agent teriparatide and more recently strontium ranelate.

Prior to starting raloxifene and strontium ranelate, assess risk of cardiovascular events.

Osteoporosis in men although very common is less well known than osteoporosis in women.

Patients on corticosteroids are at increasing risk of sustaining fractures.

## **Multiple Choice Questions**

- A 72-year-old woman with osteoporosis developed severe low back pain following attempting to move a heavy chair. The X-ray of the lumber spine showed osteoporosis, 'fish vertebrae' and a compression fracture of L3. What is the appropriate initial treatment?
  - A. Calcitonin for 4 weeks
  - B. Bed rest and bracing
  - C. Analgesics
  - D. Vertebroplasty
- 2. Typical features of osteoporosis are:
  - A. Asymptomatic ('silent disease') till fracture occurs.
  - B. One in three women and one in three men would have osteoporosis worldwide.
  - C. Serum calcium, phosphorus and alkaline phosphatase levels are raised.

D. It is a typical complication of Addison's disease.

### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C; 2 = A

## **Extending Matching Questions**

A. Osteoporosis

- B. Multiple myelomatosis
- C. Prolapsed intervertebral disc
- D. Paget's disease
- E. Metastasis from prostate cancer
- F. Osteomalacia
- G. Lumbosacral strain

The following patients have in common low back pain of acute onset. Choose the most likely diagnosis from the list above. Each option can be used only once.

- An 80-year-old woman in a nursing care facility has difficulty in climbing stairs and standing. She developed severe low back pain following a fall. Her serum calcium is low and alkaline phosphatase raised. X-ray of the spine showed biconcave appearance of 'fish vertebra' and translucent bone texture. There were pseudofractures in the pelvis.
- A 75-year-old man was seen with sudden onset of low back pain. His medical history includes a long-standing lower urinary tract symptom. The serum alkaline phosphatase is elevated. X-ray of the spine showed homogenous sclerosis of the vertebrae.
- A 65-year-old man developed severe low back pain. His ESR was markedly elevated and blood smear showed rouleaux formation. X-ray of the spine showed osteolytic foci – 'moth eaten' in the vertebrae.
- 4. A 75-year-old suddenly developed severe pain in his back. The alkaline phosphatase was elevated. X-ray of the spine showed framed sclerosis with coarse trabeculae of the vertebrae.

5. A 67-year-old woman developed severe low back pain following an attempt to lift a heavy object. The serum calcium and alkaline levels were normal. X-ray of the spine showed the bone texture of the vertebrae to be radiolucent, biconcave appearance of 'fish vertebrae' and a compressed fracture of L3.

### **EMQ** Answers

$$1 = F; 2 = E; 3 = B; 4 = D; 5 = A$$

## **Case Scenario**



 A 72-year-old woman presents with sudden severe pain in the back while lifting her granddaughter.

BMD done 2 months ago revealed a T-score below -2.5 SD. X-ray is shown.

What does the X-ray show?

What is the cause?

State briefly the management.

Compressed fracture of T10 secondary to osteoporosis.

- Lifestyle changes
- 2. Pain relief with analgesics
- 3. Bisphosphonates
- 4. Prevention of falls

## References

- Raiz L. Pathogenesis of osteoporosis: concepts, conflicts and prospects. J Clin Invest. 2005;115(12): 3318–25.
- Stewart TL, Ralston SH. Role of genetic factors in the pathogenesis of osteoporosis. J Endocrinol. 2000; 166(2):235–45.
- Iqbal MM. Osteoporosis: Epidemiology, diagnosis and treatment. Medscape. http://www.medscape.com/view article/410461\_3. Retrieved 24 February 2015.
- Dawson EG, Spinasanta S. Types of osteoporosis: Primary or secondary. http://www.spineuniverse.com/con ditions/osteoporosis/typs-osteoporosis-pimary-or-seco ndary. Retrieved 24 February 2015.
- Daniel TB. Metabolic bone disease. Textbook of Primary Care Medicine. Jphn N(ed). ST Loius. CVMosby Publishers 1996. pp 557–563.
- Riggs BL, Khosla S, Melton LJ. A unitary model for involutional osteoporosis: oestrogen deficiency causes type 1 and type II osteoporosis in postmenopausal women and contributes to bone loss in aging me. J Bone Miner Res. 1998;13:763–773.
- 7. Anderson FH. Osteoporosis in men. Int J ClinPract. 1998;52:176–180.
- Lane JM, Russell L, Kahn SN. Osteoporosis. Clin Orthop Relat Res. 2000; 372:139–50.
- Kanis JA and the WHO Study Group. Assessment of fracture risk and its application to screening for postmenopausal osteoporosis. Synopsis of a WHO Report. Osteoporosis Int. 1994;4:368–381.
- Cauley JA. Osteoporosis in men: prevalence and investigation. Clin Cornerstone. 2006;8Suppl 3:S20–5.
- Mayoclinic. Bone density test.-Tests and Procedures. http://www.mayoclinic.org/tests-procedure/bone-densit y-test/basics/results/prc-2002... Retrieved 24 February 2015.
- North American Menopause Society. Management of osteoporosis in postmenopausal women: 2006 position statement of the North American Menopause Society. Menopause. 2006;13:540–67.
- Chubb SA. Measurement of C-terminal telopeptide of type 1 collagen (CTX) in serum. Clin Biochem. 2012;45(12):928–35.

- Gass A. The CTX test and bisphosphonate –associated ONJ. ADA Dental Therapeutics Committee, August 2008.
- Shidara K, Inaba M. Bone metabolic marker for osteoporosis. Nihon Rinsho. 2009;67(5):927–31.
- Bolland MJ, Leung W, Tai V, Bastian S, Gamble GD, Grey A, et al. Calcium intake and risk of fracture: systematic review. BMJ. 2015;351:h4580.
- Jackson RD, LaCroix AZ, Gass M, Wallace RB, Robbins J, Lewis CE, et al. Calcium plus vitamin D supplementation and the risk of fractures. NEJM. 2006;354:669–83.
- Bolland MJ, Grey A, Avenell A, Gamble GD, Reid IR. Calcium supplements with or without vitamin D and risk of cardiovascular events: reanalysis of the Women's Health Initiative limited access dataset and meta-analysis. BMJ 2011;342:d2040.
- Mao P-J, Zhang C, Tang L, Xian YQ, Li YS, Wang WD, et al. Effect of calcium or vitamin D supplementation on vascular outcomes: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Int J Cardiol. 2013;169:106–11.
- Manson JE, Bassuk SS. Calcium supplements: do they help or harm? Menopause. 2014;21:106–8.
- Avenell A, Mak JCS, O'Connell D. Vitamin D and vitamin D analogues for preventing fractures in postmenopausal women and older men. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2014;CD000227.
- Reid IR, Bolland MJ, Grey A. Effects of vitamin D supplements on bone mineral density: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet. 2014;383:146–55.
- Sanders KM, Stuart AL, Williamson EJ, Simpson JA, Kotowicz MA, Yong D, et al. Annual high-dose oral vitamin D and falls and fractures in older women: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA. 2010;303: 1815–22.
- Reid IR. Editorial. Controversies in osteoporosis management. Int Med J. 2016;47(7)767–770.
- Delaney MF. Strategies for the treatment of osteoporosis during early postmenopause. AmJ Obstet Gynecol. 2006;194(2 Suppl)S12-S23.
- Heaney RP. Advances in therapy for osteoporosis. Clin Med Res. 2003;1(2):93–99.
- 27. Ebeling PR. New drugs for osteoporosis. Aust Prescr. 2011;34:176–81 (41).
- Gass M, Dawson-Hughes B. Preventing osteoporosis –related fractures: an overview. Am J Med. 2006; 119(4):S3–S11.
- Borges JL, Bilezikian JP. Update on osteoporosis in therapy. Arq Bras Endocrinol Metabol. 2006;50(4): 755–63.
- Blick SK, Dhillon S, Keam SJ. Teriparatide: a review of its use in osteoporosis. Drugs 2005;68:2709–37.
- Forteo (teriparatide[rDNA origin) SC[product information].Fegersheim (FR). Eli Lilly & Co 2007. July.
- Cummings SR, San Martin J, McClung MR, Siris ES, Eastell R, Reid IR, et al. Denosumab for prevention of fractures in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis. NEJM. 2009;361:756–65.

- McClung MR, Lewiecki EM, Cohen SB, Bolognese MA, Woodson GL, Moffet A H, et al. Denosumab in postmenopausal women with low bone mineral density. NEJM 2006;354:81–31.
- Burkiewicz JS, Scarpace SL, Bruce ST. Denosumab in osteoporosis and oncology. Ann Pharmacother. 2009;8:1445–55.
- Gagnon C, Ebeling PR. Zoledronic acid for treatment of osteoporosis. Medicine Today. 2010;11(6):77–78.
- 36. Harris ST, Watts NB, Genant HK, McKeever CD, Hangartner T, Keller M, et al. Effects of risedronate treatment on vertebral and non-vertebral fractures in women with postmenopausal osteoporosis. Randomised Control Trial. JAMA. 1999,282:1344–52.
- McClung MR, Geusens P, Miller PD, Zippel H, Bensen WG, Roux C, et al. Effect of risedronate on the risk of hip fractures in elderly women. N Engl J Med. 2001;344:333–40.
- 38. Black DM, Cummings SR, Karpf DB, Cauley JA, Thompson DE, Nevitt MC, et al. Randomised trial of the effect of alendronate on risk of fracture in women with existing vertebral fractures. Lancet. 1996; 348:1525–41.
- 39. McCloskey EV, Beneton M, Charlesworth D, Kayan K, De Takats D, Dey A et al. Clodronate reduces the incidence of fractures in community –dwelling elderly women unselected for osteoporosis: results of a double-blind placebo- controlled randomized study. J Bone Miner Res. 2007;22:135–41.
- Bonnick S, Broy S, Kaiser F, Teitsch C, Rosenberg E, DeLucca P, et al. Treatment with alendronate alone, or calcium alone for postmenopausal low bone mineral density. Curr Med Res Opon. 2007;23:1341–9.
- Tella SH, Gallagher JC. Prevention and treatment of postmenopausal osteoporosis. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2014;142:155–70.
- 42. Austr Prescr. Zoledronic acid 2002;25:20-3.
- Marx RE. Oral and intravenous bisphosphonateinduced osteonecrosis of the jaws. History, etiology, prevention and treatment. Quintessence Pub Co. 2006.
- 44. Ettinger B, Black DM, Mittack BH, Knickerbocker RK, Nickelsen T, Genant HK, et al. Reduction of vertebral fracture risk in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis treated with raloxifene: results from a three year clinical trial. JAMA. 1999;282:637–45.
- 45. Austr Presr. 1999.
- 46. Delmas PD, Bjarnason NH, Mitalak BH, Roevoux A, Shah AS, Huster WT, et al. Effects of raloxifene on bone mineral density, serum cholesterol concentrations and uterine endometrium in postmenopausal women. NEJM. 1997;337:1641–7.
- Gambacciani M, Levancini M. Management of postmenopausal osteoporosis and prevention of fractures. Panminerva Med. 2014;56(2):115–31.
- Cauley JA, Robbins J, Chen Z, Cumings SR, Jackson RD, LaCroix AZ, et al. Effects of oestrogen plus progestin on risk of fracture and bone mineral density. Women's Health Initiative Randomised Trial. JAMA 2003;290:1729–38.

- Reginster JY. Strontium ranelate in osteoporosis. Curr Pharm Des. 2002;8:1907–16.
- 50. O'Donnell S, Cranney A, Wells GA, Arachi JD, Reginster JY. Strontium ranelate for preventing and treating postmenopausal osteoporosis. Cochrane database of systematic reviews. 2008 Jul 19(3). CD005326.
- Meunier PJ, Roux C,Seeman E, Ortolani S, Badurski JE, Spector TD, et al. The effects of strontium ranelate on the risk of vertebral fracture in women with postmenopausal osteoporosis. N Engl J Med. 2004 350: 459–68.
- Silverman S, Christiansen C. Individualizing osteoporosis therapy. Osteoporos Int. 2012;23(3):797–809.
- 53. Gehret C. Denosumab: A new therapy for osteoporosis. Pharmacotherapy Update. 2010, XIII (1). http://www.cle velandclinicmedical.com/medicalpubs/pharmacy/pdf/Ph aramcotherapy XIII-1-pdf. accessed 19 June 2015.
- 54. Bone HG, McClung MR,Roux C, Recker RR, Eisman JA, Verbruggen N, et al. Odanacatib, a cathepsin –K inhibitor for osteoporosis: a two-year study in post-menopausal women with low bone density. J Bone Miner Res. 2010;25(5):937–47.
- 55. Ren ZY, Machuca-Gayet I, Domenget C, Buchet R, Wu Y, Jurdic P, et al. Azanitrile cathepsin K inhibitors: Effects on cell toxicity, osteoblast-induced mineralization and osteoclast-mediated bone resorption. PLoS One 2015;10(7):e0132513. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal. pone.0132513.
- Lewiecki EM. Odanacatib, a cathepsin K inhibitor for the treatment of osteoporosis and other skeletal disorders associated with excessive bone remodelling. Drugs. 2009;12(12):799–809.
- 57. Stoch SA, Zajic S, Stone JA, Miller DL, van Bortel L, Lasseter KC, et al. Odanacatib, a selective cathepsin K inhibitor to treat osteoporosis: safety tolerability pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics—results from single oral dose studies in healthy volunteers. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 2013;75(5):1240–54.
- McClung MR. Emerging therapies for osteoporosis. Endocrinol Metab (Seoul). 2015;30(4):429–35.
- Tucker ME. Novel agent abaloparatide reduces fractures, including wrist. March 06,2015. http://www. medscape.com/viewarticle/841015.
- Tucker ME. Romosozumab tops teriparatide in phase 3 osteoporosis study. April 02,2016. http://www. mescape.com/viewarticle/861380.
- Anderson FH, Francis RM, Faulkner K. Androgen supplementation in eugonadal men with osteoporosiseffects of 6 months of treatment on bone mineral density and cardiovascular risk factors. Bone 1. 996; 18:171–177.
- 62. Jones G, Nguyen T, Sambrook PV, Kelly PJ, Gilbert C, Eisman JA. Symptomatic fracture incidence in elderly men and women: the Dubbo Osteoporosis

Epidemiological Study (DOES). Osteoporosis Int. 1994;4:277–282.

- Romas E. Corticosteroids induced osteoporosis and fractures. Aust Pract. 2008;31:45–49.
- Lukert BP, Raisz LG. Glucosteroid induced osteoporosis: pathogenesis and management. Ann Intern Med.1990;112:352–64.
- Reid IK, Ibberstson HK. Evidence for decreased tubular reabsorption of calcium in glucocorticoid treated asthmatics. Hom Res. 1987;27:200–4
- Walsh LJ, Wong, Pringle M, Tattersfred AE. Use of oral corticosteroids in the community and prevention of secondary osteoporosis BMJ.1996;31(7053): 344–6.
- 67. Adachi JD, Bensen WG, Brown J, Hanley D, Hodsman A, Josse R, et al. Intermittent etidronate therapy to prevent corticosteroid induced osteoporosis. N Engl J Med 1997;337:382–387. cross sectional study. Brit Med J. 1996; 313:344–346.
- 68. Saag KG, Emkey R, Schnitzer TJ, Brown JP, Hawkins F, Goemaere S,et al Alendronate for prevention and treatment of glucocorticoid induced osteoporosis. New Engl J Med. 1988;339:292–299.
- World Health Organisation. 5. Population nutrient intake goals for preventing diet-related chronic disease. http://www.who.int/nutrition/topics/5\_population \_nu trient/en/index.25html. retrieved 10/08/2013.
- Silverman SL. Quality-of-life issues in osteoporosis. Curr Rheuatol Rep. 2005;7(1):39–45.
- Lips P, van Schoor NM. Quality of life in patients with osteoporosis. Osteporos Int 2005;16(5):447–55.
- 72. Greendale GA, Barret-Connor E, Ingles S, Haile R. Late physical and functional effects of osteoporotic fractures in women: The Rancho Bernardo Study. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1995;43(9):955–61.
- Magaziner J, Simonsick EM, Kashmer M, Hebel JR, Kenzora. Predictors of functional recovery one year following hospital discharge for hip fracture: A prospective study. J Gerontol. 1990;45(3):101–7.
- 74. Sanders KM, Nicholoson GC, Ugoni AM, Pasco JA, Seeman E, Kotowicz M. Health burden of hip and other fractures in Australia beyond 2000. Projections made on the Geelong Osteoporosis study. Med J Aust. 1999;170:467–476.
- Access Economics, The Burden of Brittle Bones. Cost of Osteoporosis in Australia. Canberra. 2001.
- Wehren LE, Magaziner J. Hip fracture: risk factors and outcomes. Curr Osteoporos Rep. 2003;1(2):78–85.
- Cummings SR, Melton LJ. Epidemiology and outcome of osteopenic fractures. The Lancet. 2002; 359(9319): 1761–1767.
- Amin S. Male osteoporosis: epidemiology and pathophysiology. Curr Osteoporos Rep. 2003;1(2):71–7.
- 79. Sambrook PN, Eisman JH. Osteoporosis prevention and treatment. MJA. 2000;172:226–229.

## Osteomalacia

# Check for updates

# 44

## Contents

Introduction	383
Symptoms and Signs	384
Radiological Findings	384
Diagnosis	384
Treatment	384
Impact	385
References	385

## Abstract

In the elderly, vitamin D deficiency is the most common cause and most likely due to inadequate dietary intake and in house-bound or institutionalised elderly patients with little or no exposure to sunlight. In the adults, the clinical significance of vitamin D deficiency may be subtle and overlooked and the patient being asymptomatic. X-rays show reduction in the skeletal density which is difficult to distinguish from osteoporosis. The changes in calcium, phosphate, ALP and 25(OH) D3 levels together with radiographic changes will help in making a diagnosis. There is general agreement that the vitamin 25 D level should be more than 50 nml/L, although some have suggested a threshold level of 60-70 nmol/L.

## Keywords

Osteomalacia · Vitamin D deficiency · Exposure to sunlight · Fractures

## Introduction

It occurs worldwide, but it is rare in the United States approximating 1 in 1,000 [1]. It is often subclinical. In a study of 26 cases with fracture of the proximal end of the femur, 65% had subclinical osteomalacia [2]. In the elderly, vitamin D deficiency is the most common cause (Box 1) and most likely due to inadequate dietary intake [3] and in house-bound or institutionalised elderly patients with little or no exposure to sunlight [4]. Other causes include malabsorption of calcium, phosphate and/or vitamin due to gastrointestinal disease.

## Box 1 Causes of Osteomalacia

- i. Dietary deficiency of vitamin D.
- ii. Lack of exposure to sunlight.
- iii. Malabsorption syndrome.

(continued)

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 45

## Box 1 Causes of Osteomalacia (continued)

- iv. Hepatic disease.
- Renal osteodystrophy in chronic renal failure results from vitamin D metabolism, parathyroid function and abnormalities in acid-base balance.
- vi. Hypophosphataemia.
- vii. Anticonvulsant therapy phenytoin, phenobarbitone.
- viii. Hypoparathyroidism, pseudohypoparathyroidism.

## Symptoms and Signs

In the adults, the clinical significance of vitamin D deficiency may be subtle and overlooked and the patient being asymptomatic. There may be muscle weakness and fits. Bone pain is the hallmark and this may be diffuse with proximal muscle weakness and aggravated by movement. There is difficulty in going upstairs and rising from the chair. Muscle atrophy has been described [5, 6]. Vitamin deficiency especially in the elderly increases the risk of falls and fractures [7]. Box 2 shows the signs and symptoms.

Box 2 Signs and Symptoms in Osteomalacia Pain – localised or generalised Bones – vertebrae, ribs, hips, legs Deformities – lower leg bowing, gibbus deformities

Fractures – vetebrae, wedge/crush fractures

## **Radiological Findings**

X-rays show reduction in the skeletal density which is difficult to distinguish from osteoporosis and vertebral biconcavity with compression fractures. Occasionally thin longitudinal bands of radiolucency may appear in the pelvis (trefoil pelvis), ribs, long bones (in the femur – protrusio acetabuli), scapulae and vertebrae (biconcave vertebrae). The only findings that are distinctive for osteomalacia are the Looser's fractures. They are extremely uncommon and tend to occur in the pelvis and scapulae (Looser's zones) and are said to be due to stress fractures. Multiple bilateral and symmetrical pseudofractures in patients with osteomalacia are called Milkman's syndrome. The differential diagnoses in the radiological appearances include hyperparathyroidism, postmenopausal osteoporosis, osteoporosis of thyrotoxicosis, multiple myeloma and Cushing's disease.

## Diagnosis

The changes in calcium, phosphate, ALP and 25 (OH)  $D_3$  levels together with radiographic changes will help in making a diagnosis.

## Treatment

The purpose of the treatment is to prevent hypocalcaemia which may result in cataract and seizures and to prevent skeletal deformities. Adequate calcium and phosphate intake together with vitamin D 40 µg (1,600 IU) daily and monitoring urine, serum levels of calcium and vitamin D are recommended. There is general agreement that the vitamin 25 D level should be more than 50 nml/L, although some have suggested a threshold level of 60–70 nmol/L [8]. With moderate to severe vitamin D deficiency, a regimen of 4,000 IU/day for 3-4 months may be required and ensures that serum 25(OH) D concentrations exceed 100 nmol/L [9]. In the elderly, fracture prevention studies have shown that vitamin D dose of 500 IU/day with calcium 1,000/day could achieve this [10]. Report of vitamin D toxicity is rare. Vitamin D toxicity with hypercalcaemia involves an intake of  $>1,000 \ \mu g$ (40,000 IU/day) [9]. Vitamin D3 is preferable to vitamin D2 as it is more effective [11]. Serum 25 (OH)  $D_3$  and  $1.25(OH)_2 D_3$  will rise in 1–2 days and serum phosphatase in 10 days. Vitamin D and calcium supplements are strongly recommended for household and institutionalised elderly patients who are at highest risk of vitamin D deficiency. Vitamin D is obtained from the diet  $(D_2)$  and is absorbed in the upper small bowel. The precursor  $D_3$ is synthesised from 7-dihydrocholesterol in the skin after exposure to sunlight and is then isomerised to  $D_3$ . The D3 is then converted to 25 ()H) D3 in the liver and in the kidneys to its much more metabolically active form, 1.25(OH)<sub>2</sub> D<sub>3</sub>.(calcitriol). Vitamin D is predominantly manufactured in the skin from absorption of UV light. Sun exposure alone would be enough for most people to maintain adequate vitamin levels (Box 3). The main nutritional sources include liver, eggs, oily fish (salmon, herring) and some fortified foods such as margarine and some low-fat milk. Vitamin D increases the calcium absorption, enhances resorption by the kidney tubules, stimulates osteoblasts to produce alkaline phosphatase and inhibits parathyroid hormone secretion. Vitamin D with or without calcium contributes to muscle strength and improves balance and navigation abilities and decreases risk of falls [7].

#### Box 3 Sun Exposure

Expose hands, face and arms to sunlight, midday for 5–10 min in summer.

In winter to increase to about 30 min.

Dark-skinned people require longer exposures.

## Impact

Bone pain is the hallmark of osteomalacia, and this may be diffuse with proximal muscle weakness and aggravated by movement. There is difficulty in going upstairs and rising from the chair, and it interferes with walking. There is muscle atrophy. Compression fractures occur with loss of height (Box 4).

#### Box 4 Key Points. Osteomalacia

Osteomalacia occurs in the elderly with poor nutrition [3] and in institutionalised patients [4].

Bone pain is the hallmark with proximal muscle weakness.

X-rays show reduction in skeletal density which is often difficult to distinguish from osteoporosis.

The only distinctive findings on X-ray are the Looser's fractures.

There is general agreement that the vitamin 25 D level should be more than 50 nml/ L, although some have suggested a threshold level of 60–70 nmol/L[8].

Vitamin D and calcium supplements are strongly recommended for household and institutionalised elderly patients who are at highest risk of vitamin D deficiency.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. A 75-year-old woman in a nursing care facility has osteomalacia. The following are true EXCEPT:
  - A. Proximal myopathy.
  - B. Serum calcium is low and alkaline phosphatase level is raised.
  - C. Pain only after fracture.
  - D. Vitamin D deficiency is an important cause.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = C

## References

- Woon C. http://www.orthobullets.com/basic-science/ 9033/osteomalacia retreived 13/8/2013.
- Tucker GS, Middha VP, Sural O, Sahreiya K. Incidence of osteomalacia in fractures of proximal end of femur. Injury 1988;19(1):89–92.

- Binet A, Kooh SW. Persistence of vitamin D deficiency rickets in Toronto in the 1990s. Can J Pub Health. 1996;87(4):227–30.
- Woitge HW, Scheidt Navi C, Kissling C, Leidigbruckner G, Meyer K, Grauer A, et al. Seasonal variation of biochemical of bone turnover. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1998;83(1):68–75.
- 5. Russel JA. Osteomalacia myopathy. Muscle Nerve. 1994;17:578–80.
- Ziamburas K, Dagoga-Jack S. Reversible muscle weakness in patients with vitamin D deficiency. West J Med. 1997;167:435–9.
- Ann Weiler C, Montero-Odass M, Schott AM, Berrut G, Chauvire V, LeGal D, et al. Fall prevention and vitamin D in elderly: an overview of the key role of non-bone effects. J Neuroeng Rehabil. 2010;7:50.

- Vanlint S,Nugent M. Vitamin D and fracture in people with intellectual disability. J Intellect Disabil. Res 2006;50:761–7.
- 9. Vieth R. Vitamin D supplementation, 25 hydroxyvitamin D concentrations, and safety 1'2. Am J Clin Nutr.1999;69(5):842–856.
- Trived DP, Doll R, Khan KT. Effect of four months oral vitamin D3 (cholecalciferol) supplement in fractures and mobility in men and women living in the community: randomized double blind controlled trial. BMJ. 2003;326:468.
- Amas L, Hollis B, Heaney RP., Lips P. Which circulating level of 25-hydroxyvitamin d is appropriate? J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol. 2004;85–90.; 611–3.

# Check for updates

# **Paget's Disease**

# 45

## Contents

Introduction	387
Clinical Manifestations	388
Laboratory Findings	388
Diagnosis	389
Treatment Drug Treatment	389 390
Impact	390
References	391

## Abstract

Paget's disease usually occurs past middle age with increasing frequency with age. It is often detected as an incidental finding by an X-ray or an elevated alkaline phosphatase level or when being investigated for another disorder. Most patients are asymptomatic. Symptomatic patients could present with bone pain, deformities and fractures, secondary osteoarthritis and deafness. Pagetic lesions are extremely vascular with increased blood flow, increased blood volume, high cardiac output together with cardiomegaly, left ventricular hypertrophy and cardiac failure.

## Keywords

Paget's disease · Bone pain · Deformities and fractures · Secondary osteoarthritis · Deafness · Urinary hydroxyproline

## Introduction

Paget's disease usually occurs past middle age [1] with increasing frequency with age [2]. It occurs in about 4% of Australians over the age of 55 years [3]. Both men and women are affected, but it is more prevalent in men than in women [2]. In the United Kingdom the incidence rate was found to be 5 per 10,000 person years among men and 3 per 10,000 person years in women over a period between 1988 and 1999 [2]. There is a geographic variation in its prevalence [1]. It is prevalent in England, Europe, Australia, New Zealand, South Africa and the United States [2] with highest rates in the United Kingdom [1]. It is uncommon in Scandinavia, Japan [4], China and India [3]. The overall prevalence in the Caucasians is about 3% [1], and in Japan in the 55 years old and over, it is 0.41/100,000 [4].

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_43

## **Clinical Manifestations**

It is often detected as an incidental finding by an X-ray or an elevated alkaline phosphatase level or when being investigated for another disorder. Most patients are asymptomatic [1, 5]. The symptomatic patients present with several signs and symptoms which include skeletal, neuromuscular and cardiovascular complications. Symptomatic patients could present with bone pain, deformities and fractures [5], secondary osteoarthritis and deafness [6]. Pain is due to the lytic activity, to the fractures or to the arthritic changes that are often associated with Paget's disease. Fractures may occur in the long bones or vertebrae and usually follow minor trauma. Common sites of the fractures are the femur and tibia and in the lumbar and sacral regions. In the vertebrae crush or wedge fractures may be heralded by back pain. Deformities give rise to an enlarged skull, and in the weight-bearing bones, tibia and femur bowing and acetabular deformities could also develop.

Neurological complications are largely due to compression of the nerves. Paget's disease of the skull could affect any of the cranial nerves [3]. Involvement of the VIII cranial could give rise to bilateral or unilateral nerve deafness which may be conductive, sensorineural or mixed [3]. Optic atrophy and papilloedema can be due to either increased intracranial pressure or compression of the nerve at the optic foramen [7, 8]. Brain stem compression from basilar invagination [3] can cause hydrocephalus [9]. Other unusual neurologic syndromes include cerebellar dysfunction, myelopathies, cauda equina syndrome and radiculopathies [9].

Pagetic lesions are extremely vascular with increased blood flow, increased blood volume, high cardiac output together with cardiomegaly, left ventricular hypertrophy and cardiac failure [10, 11] especially in patients with extreme skeletal involvement [12]. Paget's disease has a genetic component possibly linked to an osteosarcoma tumour-suppressor gene in the chromosome 18 region [13]. Osteogenic sarcoma may occur in less than 1% of the cases [3, 9, 14]. Degenerative joint disease due to hypertrophy of the subchondral bone involves especially the knees and ankles (Box 1).

## Box 1 Clinical Manifestations of Paget's Disease

- I. Skeletal
   Pain low back, headache
   Deformities thickening and bowing,
   large skull, kyphosis

   Fractures complete/fissure fractures
   Vertebral compression
   Neoplastic sarcomatous changes
   Degenerative joint disease
- II. Neurological Cranial nerves
  VIII – deafness
  II – optic atrophy, papilloedema
  VII – Bell's palsy
  Medulla and cerebellum
  Double vision, dysarthria
  Dysphagia
  Spinal cord
  Paraparesis, loss of sphincter control
  Radiculopathy
  Muscle weakness, sensory loss
  Sphincter abnormalities
  Peripheral nerves

Carpal, tarsal entrapment

III. Cardiovascular High output failure Cardiovascular calcification Warmth of overlying skin Information sources: Abelson [6];
Poncelet [9]; Bone [12]

## Laboratory Findings

Serum alkaline phosphatase (ALP) is elevated in 85% of individuals with untreated Paget's disease [1] and is due to increased osteoblastic activity. The urinary hydroxyproline excretion is increased sometimes markedly up to more than 20 times the normal and is a measure of bone resorption. Hypercalcaemia is rarely seen but can be precipitated by immobilization or by malignancy. Serum phosphate is sometimes erroneously recorded as slightly high. Hyperuricaemia and gout are observed frequently in patients with Paget' disease. Radiological changes are most commonly evident in the skull, pelvis and femur. Earliest changes on the X-ray are osteolytic lesions which may be seen in the affected long bones. This is followed by mixed osteolytic and sclerotic lesions, and lastly sclerotic lesions predominate with bone enlargement. Bone scans using radionuclide technetium or radionuclide bisphosphonate demonstrate increased uptake areas which are difficult to see in standard X-rays (Fig. 1).

## Diagnosis

Diagnosis is fairly easy with the suggestive signs and symptoms, radiological changes and elevated levels of ALP and urinary hydroxyproline. Urinary levels of N-telopeptide, hydroxyproline and deoxypyridinoline are better measures of bone resorption and useful in the diagnosis of Paget's disease [15]. Vitamin D and calcium supplements are strongly recommended for household and institutionalized elderly patients who are at highest risk of vitamin D deficiency. In cases of minimal involvement, they can all be negative with only a positive scan. The UK guidelines in the management of Paget's disease of bone recommended that all patients with Paget's disease should have a scintigraphy to determine the extent of skeletal involvement [16]. According to Scarsbrook et al. [17] whilst scintigraphy is more sensitive than radiography, the difference between

the two in detecting sites of disease has been overstated. They cited several reports in support and felt that overall use of scintigraphy should be discouraged reasons in terms of expense as well as radiation exposure.

## Treatment

The asymptomatic patients with minimal bone involvement require no treatment, and about three-quarters of the patients are only of minor consequence, and all they need is reassurance with close observation. As the bone involvement gets more extensive, treatment is instituted to prevent complications. Box 2 shows the main indications for commencement of drug treatment.

#### Box 2 Indications for Drug Therapy

Severe pain in both bone and joint.

In Neural compression, prevents and relieves complications, e.g. neurological deficits, fractures and hearing loss.

Prior to elective surgery at an active Pagetic site to reduce intraoperative blood loss.

Presence of disease activity in asymptomatic patients at sites to prevent future complications.

(continued)



Fig. 1 Shows broadened skull, loss of tables and 'cotton ball' appearance in Paget's disease

Box 2 Indications for Drug Therapy (continued) Prevent progression of skeletal involvement.

Preparation for orthopaedic surgery.

Marked elevation of biochemical parameters.

Prevent cardiovascular complications. Information sources: Walsh [3], Scarsbrook et al. [17], Siris et al. [18]

## **Drug Treatment**

The bisphosphonate therapy influences ion influxes and suppresses bone resorption. They inhibit the osteoclastic activity and do not compromise mineralization and are the treatment of choice in most patients with Paget's disease. Several studies have shown that second- and third-generation bisphosphonates such as alendronate, risedronate and tiludronate are effective in inhibiting bone turnover in patients with Paget's disease [19]. They are effective in controlling pain and are well tolerated [19]. Both alendronate and risedronate are effective in normalizing ALP in about half the cases. Alendronate is conventionally prescribed as a 6-week treatment course [16, 20, 21]. Alendronate must be taken on an empty stomach about 30-120 min before food, drink or medications containing calcium, iron and magnesium or aluminium-containing salts as absorption is impaired. Failure to abide by this will reduce their effectiveness. Both have a risk of gastrointestinal mucosal injury. They can cause severe oesophageal erosions and ulcers. To minimize these adverse effects, they should be taken with a full glass of water with patient in an upright position, remaining upright for at least 30 min. The duration of therapy with alendronate is 6 months and in the case of risedronate 2 months [3, 22]. Larger doses may interfere with bone mineralization and decrease osteoblastic activity. They may lower serum calcium and may require calcium and vitamin D supplements. They are not the preferred treatment for

elective orthopaedic surgery. There are limitations to oral therapy [5].

Pamidronate given intravenously is of benefit and efficacious, and the recommended dose is a single dose of 60 mg IV in mild cases or two to four doses/day or weeks apart for more severe cases [23]. Recent studies have demonstrated that single infusion of 5 mg of zoledronic acid normalized the serum alkaline phosphatase in 89% of the patients and a prolonged biochemical remission [24]. Two other double-blind 6-month trials with one-time intravenous 5 mg zoledronic acid achieved a therapeutic response in 96% of the patients compared to 74% treated for 60 days with risedronate 30 mg orally [5].

Calcitonin is now used in settings when second-generation bisphosphonates are poorly tolerated or are not available. It heals osteolytic lesions and is the preferred treatment before orthopaedic surgery. Side effects are usually mild, nausea and facial flushing [25] (and regresses as treatment continues). In patients resistant to salmon calcitonin, human calcitonin appears to be effective. Therapy with calcitonin can be discontinued after 6-12 months and restarted when relapse occurs. Calcitonin can be given as a nasal spray [25, 26]. Prior to commencement of drug therapy, two baseline ALP levels are determined and drug treatment continued till remission is reached. In patients with Paget's disease, during chronic treatment with salmon calcitonin, ALP activity and urinary hydroxyproline excretion decrease on an average of 50% [25].

#### Impact

Most patients are asymptomatic [1, 5]. The symptomatic patients present with several signs and symptoms which include skeletal, neuromuscular and cardiovascular complications. Patients with Paget's disease suffer from pain and may suffer from fractures and nerve damage. Involvement of the VIII may result in deafness. Pagetic lesions are extremely vascular with increased blood flow, increased blood volume, high cardiac output together with cardiomegaly, left ventricular hypertrophy and cardiac failure [10, 11]. Osteogenic sarcoma may occur in less than 1% of the cases [3, 9, 14]. Depending on the severity of the disease, the functional status may be affected (Box 3).

#### Box 3 Key Points. Paget's Disease

It is often detected as an incidental finding by an X-ray or an elevated alkaline phosphatase.

Symptomatic patients could present with bone pain, deformities and fractures.

Neurological complications are largely due to compression of the nerves.

Pagetic lesions are extremely vascular with increased blood flow, high cardiac output, left ventricular hypertrophy and cardiac failure.

Osteogenic sarcoma may occur in 1% of the cases.

Urinary hydroxyproline is increased.

Urinary levels of N-telopeptide and pyridinoline are better measures of bone resorption.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of Paget's disease, EXCEPT:
  - A. It is uncommon in Japan, China, India and Scandinavia.
  - B. Genetic factors do play a role.
  - C. Serum alkaline phosphatase is increased and so is urinary hydroxyproline.
  - D. Elderly patients always present with severe bone pain.
- 2. The following neurological manifestations of Paget's disease are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. Deafness
  - B. Bell's palsy
  - C. Paraparesis
  - D. Peripheral neuropathy
- 3. The following are true of Paget's disease EXCEPT:
  - A. Osteogenic sarcomas occur in 1% of the patients with Paget's disease.

- B. Hypercalcaemia occurs commonly.
- C. On X-ray the skull is thickened and may have a 'cotton wool' appearance
- D. Hyperuricaemia and gout are observed frequently in patients with Paget's disease.
- 4. The following are true in the treatment of Paget's disease, EXCEPT:
  - A. Treatment can be deferred in asymptomatic patients with minimal bone changes.
  - B. Treatment initially with either oral or parenteral bisphosphonate which has little toxicity.
  - C. Calcitonin can be used as a nasal spray.
  - D. Larger doses of bisphosphonate do not interfere with bone mineralization or decrease osteoblastic activity.

## **MCQ** Answers

1 = D; 2 = D; 3 = B; 4 = D

## References

- Josse RG, Hanley DA, Kendler D, Ste Marie LG, Adachi JD, Brown J. Diagnosis and treatment of Paget's disease of bone. Clin Invest Med. 2007;30(5):E210–23.
- Cooper C, Harvey NC, Dennison EM, van Staa TP. Update on the epidemiology of Paget's disease of bone. J Bone Miner Res. 2006;Suppl 2:P3–8.
- 3. Walsh JP. Paget's disease of bone. Med J Aust. 2004;181(5):262–265.
- 4. Takata S. Paget's disease of bone. Nihon Rinsho. 2006;64(9):1724–30.
- Ralston SH, Langston AL, Reid IR. Pathogenesis and management of Paget's disease of bone. Lancet. 2008;372(9633):155–63.
- Abelson A. A review of Paget's disease of bone with a focus on the efficacy and safety of zoledronic acid 5mg. Curr Med Res Opin. 2008;24(3):695–705.
- McCloskey EV, Neurological complications of Paget's disease. Clin Rev Bone Miner Metab. 2002;1:135–4.
- Kristensen EB. Ocular manifestations in Paget's disease (osteitis deformans). Report of a case with optic nerve involvement and ophthalmoplegia responding to adrenocorticosteroid therapy. Acta Ophthalmol (Copenh). 1091;49:741–746.
- Poncelet A. The neurological complications of Paget's disease. J Bone Miner Res. 1999;14 Suppl 2:88–91.
- Wootton R, Reeve J, Spellacy, Tellez-Yudilevich M. Skeletal blood flowing Paget's disease of bone

and its response to calcitonin therapy. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1981;63B:495

- Arnalich F, Plaza J, Sobrino JD, Oliver J, Barbado J, Pena JM, et al. Cardiac size and function in Paget's disease of bone. Int J Cardiol. 1984;5:491.
- Bone HG. Neurological complications of Paget's disease. J Bone Miner Res. 2006;21:Supp 2:P65–68.
- Nellissery MJ, Padalecki SS, Brkansac Z, Singer FR, Roodman GD, Unni KK, et al. Evidence for a novel osteosarcoma tumour suppressor gene in the chromosome 18 genetically linked with Paget's disease of bone. Am J Hum Genet. 1998;63:817–824.
- Smith J, Botet JF, Yeh SD. Bone sarcomas in Paget's disease. A study of 85 patients. Radiology. 1984; 152:583.
- 15. Alexandersen P, Peris P, Guanabens V, Byrjalsen L, Alvarez L, Solberg H, et al. Non-isomerized C-telopeptide fragments are highly sensitive markers for monitoring disease activity and treatment efficacy in Paget's disease of bone. J Bone Miner Res. 2005; 20(4):588–95.
- Selby PL, Davie MW, Ralston SH, Stone MD. Guidelines in the management of Paget's disease of bone. Bone 2002;31:366–373.
- Scarsbrook A, Brown M, Wilson D. UK Guidelines on management of Paget's disease of bone. Rheumatology. 2004;43(3):399–400.
- Siris ES, Lyles KW, Singer FR, Meunoier PJ. Medical management of Paget's disease of bone: indications for

treatment and review of current therapies. J Bone Miner Res. 2006;21. Suppl 2:P94–8.

- Langston AL, Ralston SH. Management of Paget's disease of bone. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2004;43(8): 955–9.
- Lyle KW, Siris ES, Singer FR, Meunier PJ. A clinical approach to the diagnosis and management of Paget's disease of bone. J Bone Miner Res. 2001; 16:1379–1387.
- 21. Siris ES, Weinsteinn RS, Altman R, Conte JM, Favus M, Lombardi A, et al. Comparative study of alendronate versus etidronate for the treatment of Paget's disease of bone. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1996;81:961–967.
- Hosking D. Pharmacological therapy of Paget's and other metabolic disease. Bone. 2006;38(2Suppl 2):S3–7.
- Walsh JR, Ward LC, Stewart GO, Will RK, Cridde RA, Prince RL, et al. Randomized clinical trial compared oral alendronate and IV pamidronate for the treatment of Paget's disease of bone. Bone. 2004; 34:747–754.
- Raisz LG. Physiology and Pathophysiology of Bone Remodeling.Clin Chem 1999;45(8):1353–1358.
- Singer FR. Clinical efficacy of salmon calcitonin in Paget's disease of bone. Calcif Tissue Int. 1991; 49 Suppl 2:S7–8.
- 26. Gagel RF, Logan C, Mallette LE. Treatment of Paget's disease of bone with salmon calcitonin nasal spray. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1988;36(11):1010.



# Osteoporotic Fracture and Management

# 46

## Contents

Hip Fractures         Introduction         Clinical Manifestations	394 394 394
Vertebral Fractures	394
Introduction	394
Clinical Manifestations	395
Treatment	395
Sacral Insufficiency Fractures	395
Introduction	395
Clinical Manifestations	395
Diagnosis	395
Diagnosis Treatment	395 396
Diagnosis Treatment Impact	395 396 396

## Abstract

The chapter provides an overview of osteoporotic fractures occurring in the hip and vertebrae, the prevalence and clinical manifestations with the main focus on their effects. Osteoporotic fractures most commonly involve the vertebrae, the proximal femur and the wrists, and vertebrals are two to three times as common as hip fractures. The past few decades have seen an increasing number of hip fractures worldwide, and this trend will continue with the increase in the elderly population. The femoral neck has little cancellous bone, and the blood supply is poor and often results in complications. The intertrochanteric region consists largely of cancellous bone with good blood supply with different treatment, complications and mortality. Majority of the patients with vertebral fractures are treated conservatively. Kyphoplasty has also been shown to reduce pain and restore vertebral body height. Sacral insufficiency fractures are often mistaken both clinically and radiologically with metastatic disease.

## Keywords

Osteoporotic fractures · Hip fractures · Vertebral fractures · Sacral insufficiency fractures · Kyphoplasty · Vertebroplasty

## **Hip Fractures**

## Introduction

Hip fractures are defined as fractures occurring in the regions of the head, neck and proximal part of the femur. Both cortical and trabecular bones undergo a continuous process of structural remodelling, and an imbalance in this process results in changes in the skeletal microarchitecture [1]. The trabecular bone is more active and more subject to bone turnover and to remodelling. The disruption of the microarchitecture in trabecular bone, decreased density and changed bone material quality lead to bone fragility [2]. The fracture sites in osteoporosis, the wrist, the hip and the vertebra, have relatively high trabecular bone-tocortical bone ratio, and these areas rely on trabecular bone for strength [3].

The past few decades have seen an increasing number of hip fractures worldwide, and this trend will continue with the increase in the elderly population. With the increase in life expectancy, the older people will constitute a large portion of those afflicted with hip fracture. In 1990, there was an estimated 1.66 million hip fractures worldwide [4], and this largely occurred in Europe and North America [5]. Several studies have indicated geographic disparities in the incidence rates. In countries of Asia, Africa and South America, the incidence rates are lower [6]. The incidence rates for hip fractures to projected populations in various parts of the world will rise from 1.66 million in 1990 to 6.26 million by 2050 [6]. The number of hip fractures however will fall from half to quarter in 2050 in Europe and North America but will rise in Asia and Latin America [4] and will account for over 70% of the projected 6.26 million in the year 2050 [5]. This rise is due to the continued growth of the elderly population in these countries [6].

Comparisons of hip fracture incidence within countries and communities and between countries are useful to identify high-risk populations. The highest incidence has been reported in white Scandinavians and North Americans [4]. In the whites, there is a female preponderance, while in the blacks and Asians, it is the reverse [7], and the lifetime risk of hip fracture is 16–18% in white women and 5% in white men [4]. In the United States, femoral neck and intertrochanteric fractures occur with almost the same frequency in patients between the ages of 65 and 99 years [8]. In the elderly, changes in stability, balance, gait disorder, muscle strength and co-morbidities such as cognitive impairment are precipitating factors for falls [9]. Studies have shown that postural sway, cognition and behavioural deficits and moderate to severe disability are common to patients who fall [10]. Muscle strength decreases approximately by 50% from age 30 to 80 years, and the amount of body sway increases with reduction of proprioception [9].

## **Clinical Manifestations**

Pain with marked limitation of movement is the mode of presentation. There is extreme tenderness on palpation. All movements are extremely painful except in rare cases of impacted fractures. The leg is held in adduction with external rotation. The differential diagnosis is from dislocations. In anterior dislocation the leg is flexed, externally rotated and abducted and the head of the femur can be felt in the groin. In posterior dislocation the leg is flexed adducted and internally rotated. Broadly fracture of the neck of the femur can be grouped as intracapsular and extracapsular. The former includes subtypes subcapital, transcervical and basal and the latter into intertrochanteric and subtrochanteric. The femoral neck has little cancellous bone and the blood supply is poor and often results in complications [11]. The intertrochanteric region consists largely of cancellous bone with good blood supply [11] with different treatment, complications and mortality.

## Vertebral Fractures

## Introduction

The incidence of vertebral fracture is assessed by a 20–25% reduction in the vertebral height (anterior, posterior and middle) [12]. Osteoporotic fractures most commonly involve the vertebrae, the proximal femur and the wrists [13], and vertebrals are two to three times as common as hip fractures [14]. Considering all osteoporotic fractures, 46%

of the fractures are vertebral, 16% hip and 10% the wrists [15]. It is difficult to quantify the incidence of vertebral fractures because only one third come up for medical attention [16] and only 2-10% are hospitalised [14, 17, 18].

In Europe based on morphometric fractures, the age-standardised incidence was 10.7 and 5.7 per 1,000 person years in women and men, respectively [19]. The overall prevalence ranged from 10 to 25% in women and 10-27% in men based on population studies [20-23]. The incidence of symptomatic vertebral fractures was 0.2 per 1,000 person years in patients under 45 years, and this increased to 1.2 per 1,000 person years after 85 years [24]. The incidence of vertebral fractures increases with age in both men and women, and in both the common type of fracture was the wedgeshaped fracture [25]. Based on radiological criteria, the prevalence was found to increase by 12% in both men and women [26], and the closeness was attributed to associated trauma in men [27].

One or more osteoporotic vertebral fractures were associated with increase in mortality [28-30]. One in five patients with incident vertebral fracture will experience a further vertebral fracture within a year [16, 30]. In women the prevalence of vertebral fracture increases with age from 20% in the 50-year-old menopausal women to 64.5% in older women [30].

## **Clinical Manifestations**

Acute pain is the commonest form of presentation. Other symptoms include postural changes, loss of height including kyphosis [30], functional impairment [30, 31], disability and diminished quality of life [16, 30, 31], disability, pain and fear for the future [16].

## Treatment

Majority of the patients with vertebral fractures are treated conservatively. The mainstay of treatment is to reduce pain and improve mobility [16]. Secondly, it is accompanied by the treatment of the osteoporosis. Teriparatide together with calcium and vitamin D has been shown to reduce severe and multiple fractures by approximately 85% [32]. Pain is usually treated with analgesics, the NSAIDs, and in severe cases opiates and calcitonin may be considered. In some patients in the acute or in the chronic phase, vertebral augmentation is considered through either vertebroplasty or kyphoplasty [33]. They are minimally invasive and aimed at pain control [34]. There is often immediate and marked pain relief in 70–95% of patients with vertebroplasty [35]. Kyphoplasty has the benefit of kyphosis reduction and less cement leakage [36]. Kyphoplasty has also been shown to reduce pain and restore vertebral body height [34, 36]. Fracture reduction is best achieved in acute fractures [36].

## Sacral Insufficiency Fractures

## Introduction

Sacral insufficiency fracture is a subtype of stress fractures [37]. The exact incidence of sacral insufficiency fractures is not known largely because of the lack of awareness resulting in their being undiagnosed [38]. Majority of the fractures occur in the elderly females [39] and are frequently bilateral [40]. It usually occurs in osteoporotic bone, metabolic bone disease and following radiotherapy [41].

## **Clinical Manifestations**

Majority of the patients present with low back pain or pelvic pain following a history of trauma, minimal or unremembered [38]. Sacral insufficiency fractures are often mistaken both clinically and radiologically with metastatic disease [41, 42].

## Diagnosis

It is often overlooked in elderly patients with pelvic pain with minimal trauma [38, 43]. Plain X-ray in general is normal, and computed tomography is useful to make a diagnosis and exclude such conditions as metastatic bone disease, spinal stenosis and sacroiliac joint infection [38, 40]. Bone scintigraphy in the detection of sacral fractures is well accepted [39, 44]. Most frequently there is increased uptake in the body of the sacrum, and both sacral alae give rose to an H- or butterflyshaped appearance, but this sign is often not seen [39] (Fig. 1). To establish the diagnosis, CT and MRI scans are preferred examinations [39].

## Treatment

The mainstay of treatment is bed rest, analgesics and treatment of the underlying osteoporosis. Patients who are refractory to conservative treatments should be considered for vertebroplasty (sacroplasty) or kyphoplasty [45].

## Impact

After the age of 50 years, 13% of white men and about 40% of white women will have at least one fragility fracture [46]. The incidence of hip fractures rises exponentially with increase in age irrespective of gender and ethnicity [7]. The mean



**Fig. 1** Bone scan showing classical 'Honda sign' in sacral insufficiency fractures. Referenced with permission from Dr. Leo Ha

age of people sustaining hip fractures is 75–80 years [47, 48]. In the elderly, QoL is dependent on co-morbidity, mobility and ability to perform activities of daily living and fracture complaints [49]. About 40% are unable to walk 1 year after hip fracture, 60% have difficulty in performing at least one essential activity of daily living [46], and about 19–27% are institutionalised for the first time [46, 50] The inability to walk results in loss of independence. Excess deaths after hip fracture amount to 12-20% [50]. Mortality rate is highest in men over the age of 75 years [46]. Fractures have become a public health problem in terms of costs, morbidity and mortality [51] in almost every nation; demographic and epidemiological trends suggest that hip fractures will be a major health problem [52] in the near future with significant costs. In the United States, quarter of a million hip fractures annually cost over 8 billion dollars [50], and in Australia the direct costs associated with these fractures amount to an estimated \$1.9 billion each year [53]. About 10% of postmenopausal women with vertebral fractures have chronic pain that interferes with their daily functioning and affects quality of life [50]. Fragility fractures are associated with considerable pain and even death for the affected patients [54] (Boxes 1, 2 and 3).

#### Box 1 Key Points. Hip Fractures

The incidence of hip fractures rises exponentially with increase in age irrespective of gender and ethnicity.

There is very little trabecular bone in the femoral neck and the blood supply is poor [11]. In contrast there is large amount of trabecular bone in the intertrochanteric region with good blood supply [11].

The two groups differ in many ways, the incidence, mechanism of injury, mortality, treatment and complications.

Apart from age, gender and ethnicity, there are a number of determinants that may influence the outcome which can provide prognostic information.

(continued)

## Box 1 Key Points. Hip Fractures (continued)

Cardiac involvement has been reported as the main risk index of postoperative complications and death.

There is a high prevalence of preoperative medical problems in this group of patients.

The extent of the evaluation will depend on the status of the patient and the urgency for intervention.

Postoperatively there is increase in occurrence of deep vein thrombosis, delirium, persistent pain, urinary tract and wound infections and pressure ulcers.

#### **Box 2 Key Points. Vertebral Fractures**

Considering all osteoporotic fractures, 46% of the fractures are vertebrals, 16% hip and 10% the wrists [15].

The incidence of vertebral fractures increases with age in both men and women, and in both the common type of fracture was the wedge-shaped fracture.

One in five patients with incident vertebral fracture will experience a further vertebral fracture within a year [16, 30].

Acute pain is the commonest form of presentation.

Other symptoms include postural changes and loss of height including kyphosis [30].

Majority of the patients with vertebral fractures are treated conservatively.

The mainstay of treatment is to reduce pain and improve mobility and treatment of the osteoporosis [16]. Kyphoplasty has also been shown to reduce pain and restore vertebral body height [34, 36].

## Box 3 Key Points. Sacral Insufficiency Fractures

Sacral insufficiency fracture is a subtype of stress fractures [37].

## Box 3 Key Points. Sacral Insufficiency Fractures (continued)

It usually occurs in osteoporotic bone, metabolic bone disease and following radiotherapy [41].

Patients present with low back pain or pelvic pain following a history of trauma, minimal or unremembered [38, 40].

The mainstay of treatment is bed rest, analgesics and treatment of the underlying osteoporosis.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of hip fractures EXCEPT:
  - A. The mean age of people sustaining hip fractures is 60–70 years.
  - B. Cardiac involvement has been reported as the main risk index of postoperative complications and death.
  - C. There is a high prevalence of preoperative medical problems in this group of patients.
  - D. The extent of the evaluation will depend on the status of the patient and the urgency for intervention.
- 2. The following are true of osteoporotic vertebral fractures EXCEPT:
  - A. The identification of vertebral fractures can be controversial.
  - B. One in two patients will experience another vertebral fracture within a year.
  - C. The bone loss in the vertebrae is mainly trabecular.
  - D. There is often immediate and marked pain relief in 70–90% of patients with vertebroplasty.
- 3. The following are true of sacral insufficiency fractures, EXCEPT:
  - A. They usually occur in osteoporotic bone with little or no trauma.
  - B. The 'H' sign on scintigraphy is diagnostic and this sign is always present.
  - C. It is often confused with metastatic bone disease or sacroiliac joint infection.
  - D. Plain X-ray is sufficient to make a firm diagnosis.

## **MCQ** Answers

1=A; 2=B; 3=D

## References

- Iolascon G, Napolano R, Gioia M, Moretti A, Riccio I, Gimighano F. The contribution of cortical and trabecular tissues to bone strength: insights from denosumab studies. Clin Cases Miner Bone Metab. 2013;10(1): 47–51.
- Heaney RP. Pathophysiology of osteoporosis. Endocrino Metab Clin North Am. 1998;27(2):255.
- en.wikipedia.org/wiki/osteoporosis accessed 24 August 2016.
- Kannus P, Parkkari J, Sievanen H, Heinonen A, Vuori I, Jarvinen M. Epidemiology of hip fractures. Bone. 1996;18(1 Suppl):57S–63S.
- Melton LJ. 3<sup>rd</sup> Hip fractures: a worldwide problem today and tomorrow. Bone. 1993;14 Suppl 1:S1–S8.
- Cooper C, Campion G, Melton LJ. Hip fractures in the elderly: a world –wide projection. Osteoporosis Int. 1992 2(6):285–9.
- Maggi S, Kelsey JL, Litvak J, Heyse SP. Incidence of hip fractures in the elderly: a cross-national analysis. Osteoporosis Int 1991;1(4):232–41.
- Karagas MR, Lu-Yao GL, Barett JA, Beach ML, Baron JA. Heterogeneity of hip fractures age, sex and geographic patterns of femoral neck and trochanteric fractures among the US elderly. Am J Epidemiol. 1996; 143:617.
- Sinaki M. Falls fractures and hip pads. Curr Osteoporos Rep. 2004;2(4):131–7.
- Nyberg L, Gustafosn Y. Patient falls in stroke rehabilitation. Stroke. 1995;26:838–845.
- Foster KW. Hip fractures in adults. www.uptodate.com/ contents/hip-fractures-in-adults. Accessed 25 August 2014.
- Black D, Arden NK, Palermo L, Pearson J, Cummings SR. Prevalent vertebral fractures predict hip fractures and new vertebral deformities but not wrist fractures. J Bone Miner Res. 1999;14:521–8.
- Cummings SR, Meltn LJ. Epidemiology and outcomes of osteoporotic fractures. Lancet. 2002;359:1761–1767.
- Dennison E, Cooper C.The epidemiology of osteoporosis. BJCP. 1996;50(1):33–36.
- 15. Ebeling PR. Osteoporosis: it's time to 'mind the gap' Editorial. Int Med J. 2007;37: 672–673.
- Frances RM, Baillie SP, Chuck AJ. Acute and long term management of patients with vertebral fractures. QJM. 2004;97(2):63–66.
- Melton III IJ, Kallmes DF. Epidemiology of vertebral fractures: implication for vertebral augmentation. Acad Radiol. 2006;13:538–45.
- Nevitt MC, Ettinger B, Black DM, Stone K, Jamal SA, Ensrucd K, et al. The association of radiographically

detected vertebral fractures with back pain and function: a prospective study. Ann Intern Med. 1998;128:793–800.

- EPOS Group. Incidence of vertebral fractures in Europe. Results from the European Prospective Osteoporosis Study (EPOS). J Bone Miner Res. 2002; 17:716–24.
- Johnell O, Kanis J. An estimate of the world wide prevalence and disability associated with osteoporotic fractures. Osteoporosis Int. 2006;17(2):1726–1733.
- 21. Tsai KS, Twu SJ, Chieng PU, Yang R, Lee T. The Geriatric Study Group ROC. Prevalence of vertebral fractures in Chinese men and women in urban Taiwanese communities. Calcif Tissue Int 1996;59(4): 249–253.
- Jones G. Prevalent vertebral deformities: relationship to bone mineral density and spinal osteophytosis in the elderly men and women. Osteoporosis Int. 1996; 6(3):233–239.
- Burger H, Van Dael PLA, Grashnis K, Hofman A, Grobbee DE, Schutte HE, et al. Vertebral deformities and functional impairment in men and women. J Bone Miner Res. 1997;12(1):152–57.
- 24. Cooper C, Atkinson ED, Fallon WM, Melton LT 3rd. Incidence of clinically diagnosed vertebral fractures: a population based study in Rochester Minnesota. J Bone Miner Res. 1992;7:221–227.
- 25. Waterloo S, Ahmed LA, Center JR, Eisman JA, Morsell B, Nguyen ND, et al. Prevalence of vertebral fractures in women and men in the population-based Troms Study. BMC Muscular Skeletal Disorders. 2012;14:3. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2474-13-3.
- 26. O'Neill TW, Felsenberg D, Varlow J, Cooper C, Kanes JA, Silman AJ, et al. Prevalence of vertebral deformity in European men and women: European Vertebral Osteoporosis Study. J Bone Miner Res. 1996;11:101018.
- 27. Sambrook P, Cooper C. Osteoporosis. Lancet. 2006;367:2010–18.
- Center JR, Nyuyen TU, Schneider D, Sambrook PN, Eisman JA. Mortality after all major osteoporotic fractures in men and women: an observational study. The Lancet. 21999;353 (9156):878–882.
- Johnell O, Kanis JA Oden A, Sembo I, Redlund-Johnell I, Petterson C, et al. Mortality after osteoporotic fractures. Osteoporosis Int. 2004;15(1):31–42.
- Haczyski J, Jakimiuk A. Vertebral fractures: a hidden problem of osteoporosis. Med Sci Monit. 2001; 7(5):1108–17.
- 31. Greendale GA, Barrett-Connor E, Ingles S, Haile E. Late physical and functional effects of osteoporotic fractures in women. The Rancho Bernardo Study. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1996;43:955–961.
- 32. Neer RM, Amaud CD, Zanchetta JR, Prince R, Gaich GA, Reginster JY, et al. Effect of parathyroid hormone (1–34) on fractures and bone mineral density in post-menopausal women with osteoporosis. NEJM. 2001;344:1438–1441.
- Wong LL, McGirt MJ. Vertebral compression fracture: a review of current management and multi-modal therapy. J Multidiscip Health. 2013;6:205–14.

- 34. Lemke DM. Vertebroplasty and kyphoplasty for treatment of painful osteoporotic compression fractures. J Am Acad Nurse Pract. 2005;17(7):268–76.
- Mehbod A, Aunoble S, Le Huec JC. Vertebroplasty for osteoporotic spine fracture: prevention and treatment. Eur Spine J. 2003;Suppl 2:S155–62.
- 36. Crandall D, Slaughter D, Hankins PJ. Acute versus chronic vertebral compression fractures treated with kyphoplasty: early results. Supine J. 2004;4(4): 198–24.
- Jones DN, Wycherly AG. Bone scan demonstration of progression of sacral insufficiency stress fracture. Australian Radiol. 1994;38:148–150.
- Tsidiris E, Upadhyay N, Giannoudis PV. Sacral insufficiency fractures: current concepts of management. Osteoporos Int. 2006;17(12):1716–25.
- Longhino V, Bonora C, Sansone V. The management of sacral insufficiency fractures: current concepts. Clin Cases Miner Bone Metab. 2011;8(3):19–23.
- Blake SP, Connors AM. Sacral insufficiency fracture. Br J Radiol. 2004;77(922):891–6.
- 41. Cooper KL, Beabout JW, Sweet RG. Insufficiency fractures of the sacrum. Radiology. 1985;156:15–20.
- Brahme SK, Cervilla V, Vint V, Cooper K, Kortman K, Resnick D. Magnetic resonance appearances of sacral insufficiency fractures. Skeletal Radiol. 1996;19(7): 489–93.
- Lee YJ, Bong HJ, Kim JT, Chung DS. Sacral insufficiency fractures: usually overlooked cause of lumbosacral pain. J Korean Neurourg Soc. 2008;44(3): 166–9.

- 44. Schneider R, Yacovone J, Ghelman B. Unsuspected sacral fractures: Detection by radionuclide bone scanning. AJR. 1985;144:37–41.
- Wong LL, McGirt MJ. Vertebral compression fracture: a review of current management and multi-modal therapy. J Multidiscip Health. 2013;6:205–14.
- 46. Cooper C. The crippling consequences of fractures and their impact on quality of life. Am J Med.1997;103 (2A):12S–17S.
- 47. Jensen JS, Tandevold E, Mortality after hip fractures. Acta Orthop Scand. 1979;50:161–7.
- Cummings SR, Kelsey JL, Nevitt MC, O'Dowd KJ. Epidemiology of osteoporosis and osteoporotic fractures. Epidemiol Rev. 1985;7:178–208.
- Lips P, van Schoor NM. Quality of life in patients with osteoporosis. Osteoporos Int 2005;16(5):447–55.
- Melton LJ 3rd. Adverse outcomes of osteoporotic fractures in the general population. J Bone Miner Res 2003;18(6):1139–41.
- Borgstrom F, Sobocki P, Strom O, Johnson B. The societal burden of osteoporosis in Sweden. Bone. 2007;40(6):1602–9.
- Dennisson E, Cooper C. The epidemiology of osteoporosis. BJCP. 1996;50(1):33–36.
- Access Economics. The Binding of Brittle Bones. Costing osteoporosis in Australia. Canberra. Access Economics. 2001.
- 54. Svedbom A, Ivergard M, Hernlund E, Rizzoli R, Kanis JA. Epidemiology and economic burden of osteoporosis in Switzerland. Arch Osteoporos 2014;9:87. https:// doi.org/10.1007/s11657-014-0187-y.

# **Part IX**

# **Endocrine Disorders in the Elderly**

Aging strongly affects the entire endocrine system. Worldwide the incidence and prevalence of diabetes mellitus increases with age. With the adoption of the new diagnostic criteria and people living longer, the prevalence of DM is likely to increase. A new problem that is disturbing is the rise of type 2 diabetes mellitus ( $T_2DM$ ) in young people. Part IX provides an update on the mechanisms of action, use, contraindications, and adverse effects of the medications used in the clinical management in DM. Thyroid abnormalities are relatively common in the general population but have important clinical implications in the elderly because of the coexisting comorbidities and increased risk of heart disease and hypercholesterolemia. The diagnosis of thyroid disease in the elderly can be problematical. The incidental finding of asymptomatic PHPT in the older patient poses problems and there is little guidance on how to manage them. The present review will highlight and provide information on issues that are common to the elderly.

# **Diabetes Mellitus in the Elderly**

## Contents Introduction

Introduction	404
Clinical Presentation	405
Management of Diabetes in the Elderly	405
Nutrition, Physical Activity and Education	405
Pharmacological Treatment	405
Management and Treatment of Complications of Diabetes	407
Management of Diabetic Ketoacidosis	408
Chronic Complications of Diabetes	408
Macrovascular	409
Microvascular	409
Diabetic Nephropathy	409
Diabetic Neuropathy	410
Peripheral (Symmetrical Distal Sensori-motor) Neuropathy	410
Autonomic Neuropathy	411
Proximal Neuropathy	411
Focal Neuropathy	412
Diabetic Retinopathy	412
Impact	413
References	415

## Abstract

Worldwide the incidence and prevalence of diabetes mellitus (DM) increase with age. With the adoption of the new diagnostic criteria and people living longer, the prevalence of DM is likely to increase. A new problem that is disturbing is the rise of type 2 diabetes mellitus ( $T_2DM$ ) in young people. This chapter provides an update on the mechanisms of action, use, contraindications and adverse effects of the medications used in the

clinical management in DM. The elderly often do not present with usual classic symptoms of polyuria, polydipsia and polyphagia. They may present only with one or more of the geriatric syndromes, namely, falls, incontinence, decreased cognition or fatigue, lethargy or weight loss. The management of diabetes in the elderly is complex, but in general the principles of management are similar to that of younger patients.



47

#### Keywords

Diabetes mellitus  $\cdot$  Type 2 diabetes mellitus (T<sub>2</sub>DM)  $\cdot$  Prevalence of DM  $\cdot$  Diabetic ketoacidosis (DKA)  $\cdot$  Hyperosmolar hyperglycaemic state (HHS)

## Introduction

Ageing strongly affects the entire endocrine system [1, 2]. There is a progressive decline in glucose tolerance which occurs from the third decade through to the ninth decade [3]. Worldwide the incidence and prevalence of diabetes mellitus increase with age, and during the past two decades, the incidence and prevalence have increased enormously in the United States [4]. In the industrial countries, the greatest increases in the total number of cases of diabetes are among the elderly people [5]. This is not only due to the increase in the ageing population, but there is an absolute increase in the prevalence of DM in the elderly people [6]. It affects about 40% of the elderly over the age of 80 years [7], but there is a decline in the very old [8]. A new problem that is disturbing is the rise of type 2 diabetes mellitus  $(T_2DM)$  in young people [9, 10]. The young-onset  $T_2DM$  is more aggressive than  $T_1MD$  to develop complications such as ischaemic heart disease and neuropathy [11]. Immune-mediated diabetes commonly occurs in childhood and adolescence but can occur in the eighth or ninth decades of life [12]. Although nearly 20% of aged more than 65 years are affected, nearly half of them are undiagnosed [13]. The elderly with diabetes are a heterogenous group [14] and include patients living in the community or in aged care facilities [4]. The elderly with type 2 diabetes have an increased prevalence of comorbidities [15, 16] but underrated, and complications include geriatric syndromes such as cognitive disorders [17, 18], physical disability, falls, fractures and frailty [15, 19, 20]. The epidemiology of diabetes in the elderly is not well understood. With the adoption of the new diagnostic criteria and people living longer, the prevalence of DM is likely to increase.

It is a disorder of multiple causes. The demonstration of microvascular and macrovascular complications at lower levels of glucose concentrations has led to new recommendations by the World Health Organization [21] and the American Diabetic Association [12]. Type 1 (due to beta-cell destruction usually leading to absolute insulin deficiency)-auto-immune or idiopathic. Around the time of diagnosis, it is associated with islet cell antibodies and HLA DR3 and DR4 [22]. The term 'type 1a' is given to the development of type 1 diabetes in adulthood [22]. Type 2 may range from predominantly insulin resistance with relative insulin deficiency to a predominantly secretory defect with or without insulin resistance. Other specific types are genetic defects of beta-cell function; genetic defects in insulin action; diseases of exocrine pancreas: pancreatitis, trauma, pancreatectomy, haemochromatosis and neoplasm; endocrinopathies: Cushing's, acromegaly, hyperthyroidism, phaeochromocytoma and others; and gestational diabetes mellitus among others [12, 21].

The American Diabetes Association and World Health Organization diagnostic criteria are as follows [21]:

Fasting plasma glucose >7.0 mmol/L

Fasting whole blood glucose level >6.1 mmol/L A 2-h post-glucose load plasma glucose >11.1 mmol/L

A random

\* Prediabetic stage – fasting plasma glucose 5.6–7.0 mmol/L; evidence supports lifestyle interventions to prevent or delay onset of diabetes. The detection of diabetes by measuring the plasma glucose levels is heightened in the young. In the elderly however, about 31% may be missed [23, 24]. A 2-h post-glucose test may be useful in detecting diabetes in the elderly if there is any clinical uncertainty [25].

Type 1 diabetes may be due to an auto-immune destruction of the beta cells or idiopathic. Multiple genes and environmental factors play an important role in type 2 diabetes and contribute to the development of insulin resistance in the liver and muscle as well as to beta-cell failure [26, 27]. Environmental risk factors include those that are modifiable such as obesity and physical activity and non-modifiable such as genetic factors, older age, race/ethnicity and positive family history. It is important to know that both type 1 (insulin-dependent) and type 2 (non-insulin-dependent) diabetes occur in the elderly [25].

## **Clinical Presentation**

In the elderly, presentation is different. The renal threshold for glucose increases, and glucosuria does not occur at usual levels. There is decreased thirst as age advances, and polydipsia is not usually seen. Dehydration occurs due to the altered thirst and delayed supplementation of fluid [25]. The elderly often do not present with usual classic symptoms of polyuria, polydipsia and polyphagia. They may present only with one or more of the geriatric syndromes, namely, falls, incontinence, decreased cognition or fatigue, lethargy or weight loss [27]. Diabetics are prone toinfections especially recurrent urinary tract infection. They may present with one of the complications of diabetes including neurological symptoms such as paresthesiae, pain, muscle weakness isolated nerve palsies or autonomic dysfunction as postural hypotension and incontinence. Ketoacidosis seldom occurs spontaneously but is associated with stress of another illness such as infection.

## Management of Diabetes in the Elderly

The management of diabetes in the elderly is complex, but in general the principles of management are similar to that of younger patients [28, 29]. The evaluation and treatment should be individualized [30] and multi-faceted, and a multidisciplinary approach will provide the most beneficial outcome. The goals of treatment should be conservative.

## Nutrition, Physical Activity and Education

Lifestyle changes can be more productive than drug therapy [30, 31]. Nutritional and physical activities are the main initial strategies in the management of diabetes at all ages. A low-fat diet and exercise can reduce insulin resistance and are associated with mild weight loss [32, 33]. Although aerobic or resistance exercises are recommended, the exercise prescribed need not be intense to render benefit [34]. Apart from education with regard to diet and exercise, efforts must be made to improve self-managing skills. The risk factors affecting progression are shown in Box 1.

## Box 1 Risk Factors Affecting Progression Poor glycaemic control Poor blood pressure control Cigarette smoking

Hyperlipidaemia Urinary albumin excretion Genetics Ethnicity

## Pharmacological Treatment

Patients who do not attain expected glycaemic control on individualized exercise and diet programme will require pharmacological therapy. Age-related changes to drug metabolism increase the risk of adverse effects [29]. The changes in pharmacokinetics will require appropriate precautions when prescribing for the elderly diabetic. Drug-drug interactions, for instance, the action of sulphonylurea, may be potentiated such medications by as non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and clofibrate and cause hypogylcaemia. The elderly diabetic is susceptible to hypoglycaemia. Some of the factors that predispose them to hypoglycaemia are changes in memory and cognition [28, 35]; geriatric syndromes such as depression, falls, urinary incontinence [20] together with isolation and dependence; non-compliance with medications; erratic nutritional intake [35]; the presence of cardiac, hepatic and renal disease; and other comorbid conditions. The pharmacological agents used in the treatment of diabetes are classified as follows (Box 2).

#### **Box 2 Antidiabetic Agents**

- 1. Insulin secretagogues
  - A. Sulphonylureas
    - First generation: tolbutamide and chlorpropamide
    - Second generation: glibenclamide, glipizide, gliclazide and glimepiride
  - B. Meglitinides: repaglinide and nateglinide
- 2. Insulin sensitizers
  - i. Biguanides: metformin and phenformin
  - ii. Thiazolidinediones: rosiglitazone, pioglitazone and rivaglitazone
- 3. Alpha-glucoside inhibitors: acarbose and miglitol
- 4. Incretins
  - Dipeptidyl peptidase-4 (DPP-4) inhibitors: sitagliptin, saxagliptin and vildagliptin
- 5. Glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1): exenatide, liraglutide and pramlintide
- 6. Insulin

## Mechanism of Action, Use, Contraindications and Adverse Effects

The sulphonylureas enhance the first phase of insulin secretion as well as the second phase of insulin release [36]. They are used when metformin is contraindicated. Contraindication to their use is severe renal insufficiency. Side effects include weight gain and a greater risk of hypoglycaemia [28, 37]. First-generation sulphonylureas such as chlorpropamide should be avoided in the elderly because of their long life [24]. The incidence of hypoglycaemia however is low with the shorter-acting agents [38].

The meglitinides – repaglinide and nateglinide – are unrelated to the sulphonylureas; both promote secretion of insulin from pancreatic beta cells act by rapidly activating post-prandial insulin release. The short life of these drugs enhances the first phase of insulin release, but the effect of the second phase is not prolonged [39]. All insulin secretagogues should be avoided in patients with liver disease and used with caution in patients with renal dysfunction [24].

In biguanides, the precise mechanism of action is unclear [40]. Its antihyperglycaemic properties are attributed to increase in the peripheral tissue insulin sensitivity and to suppression of hepatic glucose production [41]. Improved sensitivity is due to an action mediated through the postreceptor signalling pathways for insulin [42]. It can be used to initiate treatment in the elderly [30] and has beneficial effects on several cardiovascular risk factors and does not cause weight gain [31]. It is contraindicated in impaired renal function in the elderly (should not be given if the creatinine clearance is <60 mg/dl [24], ischaemic heart disease, heavy alcohol consumption and lactic acidosis. Side effects include increase risk of gastrointestinal effects [28], anorexia and weight loss in the elderly [43].

The thiazolidinediones enhance insulin effects by activating the peroxisome proliferatoractivator receptor (PPAR) gamma that regulates expression of specific genes especially in fat cells interfering with the expression and release of insulin mediators of insulin resistance in the adipose tissue [44]. Rosiglitazone has been shown to be effective and safe in the elderly [45]. They can be used alone or in combination. Contraindications include ischaemic heart disease, liver disease and heart failure [24]. Side effects are an increase risk of myocardial infarction, increase risk of fracture, macular oedema and liver toxicity.

The alpha-glucosidase inhibitors inhibit the intestinal alpha-glucosidase enzyme by retarding the rate of carbohydrate digestion [46]. They are used in mild diabetes [24] when others are not tolerated and do not cause hypoglycaemia. They are contraindicated in chronic GI inflammatory disease and severe renal insufficiency. Side effects are adverse effects on liver function in high doses.

Incretins are a group of intestinal peptides that enhance insulin secretion after ingestion of food [28]. The two main incretins are (i) inhibitors of glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1) degrading enzyme dipeptidyl peptidase-4 (DPP-4) and improving diabetic control through incretin hormone-mediated increase in both alpha- and
elderly



\*\* glitazone- rosiglitazone, pioglitazone

Information source: National Prescribing Service Newsletter 56, [53].

beta-cell responses to glucose [47]. They are effective, can be used alone or in combination with lower incidence of hypoglycaemia, without weight gain [48, 49], and are well tolerated [50]. The adverse effects of DPP-4 inhibitors are nasopharyngitis and/or upper respiratory tract infections [28]. (ii) Glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1) suppresses the glucagon secretion [51]. Pramlintide is a synthetic analogue of amylin [30].

Insulin is used when oral agents fail and used as monotherapy or in combination.

- (i) Long-acting insulin glargine (Lantus) no peak/duration 24 h; insulin detemir (Levemir) peak 9 h/duration 12–20 h. Used for people with symptom or nocturnal hypoglycaemia when on isophane. Long-term safety, no information risk of severe hypoglycaemia
- (ii) Fast-acting insulin aspart, insulin glulisine
- (iii) Isophane peak 4-6 h/duration 16-24 h

The long-acting insulin analogues glargine and detemir have only slight clinical advantages over NPH (neutral protamine Hagedorn) [52] and higher costs. NPH is the preferred first-line insulin for treatment of type 2 diabetes [52].

An Algorithm 1 is provided that summarizes the steps involved in the pharmacological treatment of diabetes in the elderly.

#### Management and Treatment of Complications of Diabetes

Acute complications are medical emergencies:

- i. Diabetic ketoacidosis (DKA)
- ii. Hyperosmolar hyperglycaemic state (HHS)

DKA and HHS are the two most serious acute complications of diabetes mellitus due to various degrees of insulin deficiency and elevations of counter regulatory hormones. DKA is characterized by hyperglycaemia and ketoacidosis [54], and the precipitating cause is either infection or insulin omission. HHS is

	DKA	HHS
Precipitating cause	Infection	Undiagnosed DM
	Insulin omission	Infection and substance abuse
Manifestations	Hyperglycaemia	Hyperglycaemia
	Ketoacidosis	Diuresis
		Dehydration
Cornerstone of therapy <sup>a</sup>	Insulin	Fluid replacement
Prognosis in	Worsened in the presence of coma and	Worsened in the presence of coma and
>65 years	hypotension	hypotension
Mortality	3-5%	15%

Table 1 Distinguishing features, DKA and HHS

Information sources: [57–59]

<sup>a</sup>Three-pronged approach fluid administration, intravenous insulin infusion and electrolyte replacement

characterized by hyperglycaemia, osmotic diuresis, dehydration [55] and little or no ketosis [56], and precipitating causes are undiagnosed diabetes, infection and substance abuse (Table 1).

#### Management of Diabetic Ketoacidosis

- I. Use isotonic salines, 1 L in 15 min, the second litre over 1 h and the third litre over 2–3 h depending on the response.
- II. Insulin therapy. Administer regular insulin three to five units IV or ten units IM or infusion pump (10 units of insulin and then 50 units regular insulin to 50 ml of saline in pump). Another three to five units may be needed 1 h after the first dose, depending on the glucose level. The aim is to reduce the blood sugar level by half in about 12 h.
  - Avoid potassium until serum K+ result is available and do not give it if the serum K + is >5.5 mmol/L.
  - II. Bicarbonate infusion in severe acidosis, i.e. pH <7.0 (H+ concentration >100 nmol/l).
  - III. Dextrose is used to correct intracellular depletion and if the blood sugar is <15 mmol/l.</p>
  - IV. Plasma expander given if the blood pressure does not improve rapidly; monitor urine output and central venous pressure.

#### Management of Hyperosmolar Hyperglycaemic State

It is requisite that the hyperglycaemic hyperosmolarity is corrected rapidly by volume replacement with solutions that have tonicity pertinent to the level of the hyperosmolarity [57]. The rate of replacement will be regulated by the hypovolaemia as well as by the renal and cardiac function [57]. Significant hyperosmolarity prevails if the effective osmolarity is above 320 mOsm per L and is a guide as to the tonicity of the replacement solution [58, 59]. Osmolarity can be calculated as follows: Plasma osmolarity = 2(Nammol/l) +MMol/l = ureammol/l + glucose mmol/l. K Multielectrolyte solutions such as lactated Ringer's solution are preferred to normal saline solution [57]. Insulin is also administered. Cerebral oedema is rare in adult patients with hyperosmolar hyperglycaemic syndrome [58]. Provided the serum potassium level is below 5 mEq per L (5 mmol per l) and the electrocardiogram shows no evidence of hyperkalaemia, potassium replacement should begin in the first hour [57].

#### **Chronic Complications of Diabetes**

Long-standing diabetes is associated with damage and dysfunction of large (macrovascular) and small (microvascular) blood vessels resulting in damage to the various organs. Pathological changes in the microvasculature with capillary basement thickening and endothelial hypoperfusion result in diminished oxygen and hypoxia. Microvascular dysfunction occurs early in diabetes and parallels the progression of neural dysfunction [60]. Risk factors are shown in Box 3.

Box 3 Risk Factors for Complications Duration of diabetes Poor blood sugar control Poor blood pressure control Presence of kidney disease Smoking High cholesterol

#### Macrovascular

The macrovascular complications associated with diabetes include cardiovascular, cerebrovascular and peripheral arterial disease. The most common cause of death for elderly patients with diabetes is ischaemic heart disease. The risk of coronary artery disease is increased in patients with poor glycaemic control. There are several mechanisms that contribute to the increased risk of coronary artery disease in diabetics, namely, hypertension, hyperglycaemia, hyperlipidaemia and lifestyle factors (smoking, diet). Other factors that maycontribute are oxidative stress, impaired fibrinolysis, endothelial dysfunction, hypercoagulability, glucose toxicity and platelet hyperaggregability [61, 62]. Diabetes and stroke together are a major cause for mortality and morbidity worldwide. It is estimated that the risk of stroke is increased by 1.5- to threefold for patients with diabetes [63, 64]. Diabetes also doubles the risk of stroke recurrence [65] and with poor outcome. The risk of development of peripheral arterial disease increases threefold to fourfold in patients with diabetes [66]. Aggressive management and treatment of the risk factors are crucial.

#### Microvascular

Microvascular complications include nephropathy, neuropathy and retinopathy. Microvascular complications can develop at least 7 years before the clinical diagnosis of type 2 diabetes [67].

#### **Diabetic Nephropathy**

Diabetic nephropathy is a clinical syndrome characterized by persistent albuminuria, hypertension and renal insufficiency. It is the leading cause of chronic renal failure in the United States and Western countries and accounts for 40% of new cases of end-stage renal disease (ESRD) in the United States [68]. Histological changes are seen in the glomerulus and the renal vasculature. Nodular sclerosis occurs in the mesangial compartment of the glomerulus (known as the Kimmelstiel-Wilson nodules/lesion). In the established nephropathy, there is diffuse glomerular sclerosis. In addition, there is glomerular membrane thickening. Abnormalities in the tubulo-interstitium include chronic interstitial inflammation and a predisposition to papillary necrosis [69].

#### Management of Nephropathy

Patients 55 years or older who were randomized to ramipril 10 mg/day or placebo in the MICRO-HOPE [70] study showed a 24% reduction in the overt development of nephropathy in the treatment group. The ACE inhibitors may in part have the ability to lower glomerular capillary pressure and thereby exert a vascular protective and reno-protective effect [71]. The primary end point of the RENAAL (Reduction of Endpoints in NIDDM with Angiotensin II Antagonist Losartan) [72] study was the time of the first occurrence of doubling of serum creatinine, ESRD or death. The patients with type 2 diabetes, proteinuria and elevated creatinine were given either losartan 50-100 mg daily or placebo. The study was ended 13 months ahead of schedule. The losartan group demonstrated a 25% reduction of a doubling of the serum creatinine concentration, 28% risk reduction of ESRD and 35% decrease in the level proteinuria.

Management guidelines are summarized in Box 4.

#### Box 4 Management Guidelines of Diabetes

- Test for microalbumin. At time of diagnosis of type 2 After 5 years in type 1 Subsequent examination Performed annually Normal urine albumin excretion is less than 30 mg/24 h. Microalbumin 30–299 mg/24 h. Macroalbumin >300 mg/24 h (ADA 2004 [12]).
   Lifestyle changes.
- 3. Glycaemic control.
- 4. Blood pressure control.
- Drug therapy ACE inhibitors and ARBs can reduce microalbuminuria and may retard progression to overt diabetic nephropathy.

Information source: ADA 2004 [12]

#### **Diabetic Neuropathy**

The prevalence of diabetic neuropathy varied from 28.5% [73] up to 50–60% [74, 75]. About one in five patients with diabetes is afflicted with neuropathy which is the most common complication of diabetes. It can occur in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes. Peripheral neuropathy is common in elderly patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. Patients with diabetes develop neuropathy at any time, but the risk increases with age and duration of the diabetes. In type 1 diabetics, distal polyneuropathy becomes symptomatic after many years of chronic prolonged hyperglycaemia whereas in type 2 after a few years and known poor glycaemic control. A cross-sectional study of 6,487 patients found a 28.5% prevalence of neuropathy, 8% had neuropathy at the time of diagnosis of diabetes mellitus and 50% after 25 years [73].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Diabetic neuropathy has been classified into four types, namely, peripheral, autonomic, proximal and focal. Sensory, motor or autonomic functions are affected in varying degrees with sensory abnormalities predominating. Thomas [76] separated them into rapidly reversible or more persis-The former included minor sensory tent. symptoms, and nerve hypoxia likely causes for their origin. The latter includes distal symmetric polyneuropathy, distal axonopathy and focal or multifocal lesions giving rise to cranial and limb neuropathies [76]. They have been classified as acute sensory and chronic sensori-motor, with complete recovery within a year in the former and in the latter symptoms may persist for years [77].

#### Peripheral (Symmetrical Distal Sensorimotor) Neuropathy

Distal sensory and sensori-motor polyneuropathy is insidious in onset. The longer nerve fibres are affected early and to a greater degree than the shorter because nerve conduction velocity is slowed in proportion to the nerve's length. Thus the earliest symptoms typically involved the toes and then ascend. Symptoms include numbness of the extremities, tingling, burning sensation with sharp pains or cramps worse at night [78]. The feelings of numbress may be likened to wearing socks or gloves. In addition there may be loss of balance and coordination and hypersensitivity to touch [79]. Motor symptoms may include weakness, and in the upper extremities, there may be impaired fine hand coordination. Foot slapping or frequent tripping may be early symptoms of foot weakness.

Painful neuropathy is a distal symmetrical neuropathy, less common and seen in about 4–7% of diabetics involving predominantly the small diameter sensory fibres (A delta and C fibres). Painful paresthesiae such as burning, lancinating, stabbing and cramps are worse at night together with a feeling of tightness and/or pressure around their feet, tingling, vibration, allodynia and hyperalgia. There is loss of pain and temperature with

Symptom	Cause	Treatment	Side effects and other
Painful	Involvement of small	1. Tight	
neuropatny	diameter sensory fibres	glycaemic control	
	(A delta and C fibres)	2. TCAs <sup>a</sup>	Cardiac toxicity, fatal, arrhythmias, blurred
			vision, dry mouth, postural, hypotension, urinary, retention and constipation
		3. SSRI <sup>b</sup>	Less effective than
TCAs		4. Anticonvulsants <sup>c</sup>	Drowsiness, dizziness, ataxia, diplopia and
			nystagmus
			Gabapentin no significant
			Difference in pain relief vs amitriptyline
		5. Capsaicin cream	
		6. Analgesics <sup>d</sup>	
		7. Other <sup>e</sup>	

 Table 2
 Cause and treatment of diabetic painful neuropathy

Information sources: Zeigler et al. [75] and Bril et al. [85]

<sup>a</sup>TCAs - imipramine, amitriptyline, nortriptyline and desipramine

<sup>b</sup>SSRIs – fluoxetine, paroxetine, sertraline and citalopram

<sup>c</sup>Anticonvulsants – gabapentin, pregabalin compares favourably with amitriptyline; carbamazepine, oxcarbazepine, effective but unsafe for diabetic neuropathy

<sup>d</sup>Analgesics – opioid analgesics such as codeine or oxycodone can cause serious side effects and addiction. Oyycodone 10 mg to a maximum of 100mg/day

<sup>e</sup>Other – acupuncture and alpha-lipoic acid an antioxidant daily oral dose 600–1,800 mg [76]

relative sparing of proprioception and distal reflexes. Diabetic neuropathic cachexia a syndrome characterized by painful peripheral neuropathy, depression, weight loss and anorexia occurs especially in men and usually resolves within a few months without treatment [78]. The cause and treatment of painful neuropathy are shown in Table 2.

#### **Autonomic Neuropathy**

In one series the prevalence of diabetic autonomic dysfunction was 70% and the prevalence of definite neuropathy was 40% [80]. The prevalence in randomly selected asymptomatic diabetic individuals was about 20% [81] and incidence 20–50% [82]. The majority of patients with diabetic autonomic neuropathy have symptoms that are mild, a few are with florid features and hence the prevalence may be greater than what was suspected [83]. It is more likely to occur in people who have had poorly controlled diabetes over many years. It can affect all systems and predominantly affects the cardiovascular, gastrointestinal and

genitourinary systems. It affects the blood pressure and heart rate and may cause sharp drops in blood pressure on change of posture (postural hypotension). Gastrointestinal symptoms include belching, abdominal pain, constipation or uncontrolled diarrhoea or both and delayed gastric emptying (gastroparesis) [79, 84]. Incomplete emptying of the bladder with urinary incontinence and frequent urinary tract infections together with erectile dysfunction and retrograde ejaculation and increased or decreased sweating and oedema are seen in autonomic neuropathy [79, 84] (Table 3).

#### **Proximal Neuropathy**

Proximal neuropathy is also called diabetic amyotrophy or femoral neuropathy. This is characterized by weakness and wasting of the thigh muscles with difficulty to rise from a seated position. The patients are usually older than 50 years with poorly controlled diabetes. It often starts acutely and unilaterally with severe pain in the thigh, hip and buttock [79]. There is

Gastrointestinal		
Diarrhoea		Codeine phosphate
		Dietary change
Gastroparesis		Metoclopramide
		Domperidone
		Smaller, more
		Frequent meals
Cardiovascular		
Postural	Fall of systolic pressure on standing (>30 mmHg)	Simple lifestyle
hypotension		Measures; compression
		Stockings; fludrocortisone
Genitourinary		
Bladder dysfunction	Incomplete emptying	Behavioural techniques; treat infection
Sexual dysfunction		Medications in some; sildenafil, tadalafil
Male		Vacuum devices
		Penile implant
Female		Vaginal lubricants
		Oestrogens

 Table 3
 Autonomic neuropathy

Information sources: Vinik et al. [81], Clarke et al. [83] and Ewing et al. [84]

accompanying weight loss in more than half the patients. Numbness and paresthesiae may occur. It may be treatable with immunotherapy.

#### **Focal Neuropathy**

Occasionally diabetic neuropathy involves specific nerves in the head trunk and leg and may cause severe pain. In cranial mononeuropathy, the cranial nerves usually involved are the III, IV, VI, VII and II. In somatic mononeuropathy, it is compression or entrapment – carpal tunnel syndrome [79]. In polyradiculopathy, the involvement of the intervertebral nerves gives rise to numbness in a dermatomal distribution and commonly occurs in older patients and accompanied by weight loss.

#### Management of Neuropathy

Good glycaemic control remains the mainstay of treatment of diabetic neuropathy which includes maintenance of healthy lifestyle-physical activity, weight reduction, smoke cessation, avoidance of alcohol, healthy eating plan and blood pressure under control. Distressing painful symptoms, foot ulceration in some, leading to amputation and debilitating symptomatic autonomic symptoms are inherent adversities for the patient with diabetic neuropathy. Medications used which have demonstrated efficacy in randomized, controlled trials include the tricyclics, SSRIs, anticonvulsant, antiarrhythmics and opioids [77]. Pregabalin has been validated to be effective in treating painful neuropathy [85]. Others such as duloxetine, venlafaxine, gabapentin, valproate opioids and capsaicin are probably effective [85]. The process is generally progressive, and treatment at present is limited to alleviation of pain and associated symptoms. Injury to foot due to sensory loss may lead to infection, ulceration and which may require amputation.

#### **Diabetic Retinopathy**

Diabetic retinopathy (DR) is the most common chronic microvascular complication of diabetes and is due to progressive damage to the vessels in the retina and caused by sustained hyperglycaemia. The overall prevalence of DR however varies across different populations [86]. It occurs in both type 1 and type 2 diabetes. DR is basically a manifestation of small vessel disease and is a function of the metabolic defect rather than the type of diabetes [87]. Its prevalence increases with the duration of the disease and with age. It is also related to the blood pressure and glycaemic control, and there is ample evidence that the effects of diabetes on the retina can be delayed or even curtailed by rigorous control of the blood sugar level [88]. There are two grades of retinopathy in diabetes mellitus clinically, background and proliferative [87]. Background retinopathy is manifested by focal closure of retinal capillaries, microaneurysms and associated punctuate haemorrhages, serous exudates and, occasionally cotton-wool spots secondary to acute ischaemia. These changes rarely cause serious visual problems [87]. On the other hand proliferative retinopathy is more threatening and involves the growth of new blood vessels in front of the retina where they tend to bleed and through concomitant fibroblastic activity, tear and retinal detachment. The common symptoms are shown in Box 5. The complications are vitreous haemorrhage, retinal detachment, glaucoma and blindness.

# Box 5 Common Symptoms in Diabetic Retinopathy

No symptoms at first Mild visual problems Blurred or disturbed vision Floating bodies or blind spots Increased sensitivity to glare Difficulty seeing at night Visual loss

#### Management and Treatment

- Comprehensive eye examination by ophthalmologist or optometrist – type 1, within 3–5 years after onset of diabetes; type 2, shortly after diagnosis [89]
- Subsequent examinations annually or more frequently if retinopathy is progressing
- 3. Prompt care of ophthalmologist patients with macular oedema, severe NPDR or any PDR

- 4. Early referral to an ophthalmologist for patients with type 2 diabetes with severe NPDR
- 5. Visual rehabilitation for patients with visual loss

#### Impact

Diabetes in the elderly poses special problems; not only are there the risk of established macrovascular and microvascular complications but a high degree of comorbidities and the age-related risk of developing or worsening of many geriatric syndromes such as cognitive impairment, chronic pain, falls, polypharmacy, urinary incontinence and depression [8, 9]. The end result will have a direct impact on the quality of life, the extent of independence and the demand on caregivers [6]. The macrovascular and microvascular complications are well recognized, but some of the complications associated with the elderly which include cognitive disorders, physical disabilities, falls, fractures and other geriatric syndromes are not often fully realized and addressed. In elderly patients, diabetes mellitus increases the risk for development or worsening of the many common geriatric syndromes. Several studies have shown an association between diabetes and cognitive decline [17, 18] and a strong association with stroke-mediated dementia [17, 90]. There is an increased risk of falls and hip fractures in diabetic women compared to nondiabetic women [19, 91]. They are equally important for the efficient treatment of elderly diabetic patients. These symptoms are sometimes present before the diagnosis is made but inevitably emerge as the disease progresses. They are disabling and can reduce the quality of life, increase caregiver burden and shorten life expectancy. The elderly are a heterogenous group [28–31] linked to multiple and varied comorbidities [28, 29, 35], broad difference in functional status, bound to disability and frailty [28], limited life expectancy, numerous medications with adverse effect to drugs [30] and higher risk of severe hypoglycaemia [29, 31, 35]; the goals of treatment should be conservative.

There are a high incidence and prevalence of functional difficulties and a heavy load of comorbidity [92]. It has been shown that elderly patients with type 2 diabetes have excess of cognitive dysfunction associated with disabilities relating to diabetes self-care and greater dependency [93] triggering loss of autonomy, impact on quality of life and demands on caregivers [6]. The elderly DM is at higher risk of developing disabilities related to mobility and daily tasks [6]. The burden of complications, visual changes, kidney failure, alterations in cardiac function and peripheral vascular disease will have a significant impact on the functional status [94], quality of life and substantial healthcare costs [95]. In the United States, the estimated cost of diabetes in 2007 was about 174 billion dollars, and the average per person's annual out-of-pocket expenses was \$12,000 [96] (Box 6).

#### Box 6 Key Points: Diabetes Mellitus in the Elderly

The WHO diagnostic criteria for diabetes: fasting plasma glucose >7.0 mmol/ or fasting whole blood glucose >6.1 mmol/L or a 2 h post-glucose load plasma glucose level >11.1 mmol/L [10].

Type 1 diabetes can occur at any age-idiopathic or auto-immune destruction of beta cells and is insulin dependent [10]; in type 2, 90–95% of diagnosed diabetics are insulin resistant.

They may present only with one or more of the geriatric syndromes, namely, falls, incontinence, decreased cognition or fatigue, lethargy or weight loss [27].

The management of diabetes in the elderly is complex, but in general the principles of management are similar to that of younger patients [28, 29].

Acute complications: diabetic ketoacidosis (DKA) and hyperosmolar hyperglycaemic state (HHS).

Long-standing diabetes is associated with damage and dysfunction of large (macrovascular) and small (microvascular)

#### Box 6 Key Points: Diabetes Mellitus

in the Elderly (continued)

blood vessels resulting in damage to the various organs.

Diabetic nephropathy is the leading cause of chronic renal failure in the United States and Western countries and accounts for 40% of new cases of end-stage renal disease (ESRD) in the United States [68].

Diabetic neuropathy is common in elderly patients and occurs in little more than half of the patients with type 2 diabetes.

Aggressive management and treatment of the risk factors are crucial.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true with regard to the complications of diabetes mellitus, EXCEPT:
  - A. Diabetic ketosis (DKA) is precipitated either by infection or insulin omission.
  - B. In hyperosmolar hyperglycaemia syndrome (HHS), the beta-cell function is inadequate to prevent lipolysis but not hyperglycaemia.
  - C. In DKA lack of insulin combined with increased catecholamines results in lipolysis ultimately resulting in ketogenesis.
  - D. HHS is characterized by hyperglycaemia, dehydration, ketosis and osmotic diuresis.
- 2. The following are true of diabetic neuropathy in the elderly, EXCEPT:
  - A. In the elderly with type 2 diabetes mellitus, >50% of men have peripheral neuropathy.
  - B. The patients with proximal neuropathy are usually older than 50 years with poorly controlled diabetes.
  - C. The process is generally progressive, and treatment at present is limited to alleviation of pain and associated symptoms.
  - D. The longer nerve fibres are affected late and to a lesser degree than the shorter because nerve conduction velocity is slowed in proportion to the nerve's length.
- 3. The diagnosis of diabetes mellitus can be made with the following criteria, EXCEPT:

- A. Fasting blood glucose >6.1 mmol/L
- B. Fasting plasma glucose >7.0 mm/L
- C. A 2 h glucose load plasma glucose >14.1 mm/L
- D. A random >11.1 mm/L
- 4. The mechanism of action of the following antidiabetic drugs are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. The sulphonylureas augment the first and second phases of insulin secretion.
  - B. The biguanides antihyperglycaemic properties are attributed to decrease in the peripheral tissue insulin sensitivity.
  - C. The alpha-glucosides inhibit intestinal alpha-glucosidase enzyme in the brush border to enhance the rate of carbohydrate digestion.
  - D. The thiazolidinediones improve wholebody insulin sensitivity by activating the PPAR alpha-receptor.
- 5. The following changes are true with ageing, EXCEPT:
  - A. There is a progressive impairment of glucose tolerance with advancing age.
  - B. The secretion of T3 and TSH is reduced with normal ageing.
  - C. There is an increase in the level of parathyroid hormone (PTH) with age.
  - D. Calcitonin levels also seem to increase with age.

#### MCQ Answers

1=B; 2=D; 3=D; 4=C; 5=D

#### References

- Gesing A, Lewinski A, Karbownck-Lewinski M. The thyroid gland and the process of aging: what is new? Thyroid Res. 2012; 5:16. https://doi.org/10.1186/ 1756-6614-5-16.
- Noth RH, Mazzaferri EI. Ageing and the endocrine system. Clin Geriatr Med. 1985;1(1):223–50.
- Elahi D, Muller DC. Carbohydrate metabolism in the elderly. Eur J Clin Nutrition. 2000;54:S112–120.
- Zimmer P, Alberti KG, Shaw J. Global and societal implications of diabetes epidemic. Nature. Nature. 2001;414:782–787.
- King H, Aubert RE, Herman WH. Global burden of diabetes, 1995–2025: Prevalence, numerical

estimates and projections. Diabetes Care. 1998; 21:1414–1431.

- Gregg EW, Mangione CM, Cauley JA, Thompson TJ, Schwartz AV, Ensrud KE, et al. Diabetes and incidence of functional disability in older women. Diabetes Care. 2002; 23:1272–1277.
- 7. Khinvasara RK. Diabetes in the elderly. Diabetes Today. 2004;(3):5.
- Rockwood K, Await E, Macknight C, McDowell I. Incidence and outcomes of diabetes mellitus in elderly people. Report from the Canadian Study of Health and Aging. CMAJ 2000;162(6):769–772.
- Bloomgarden ZT. Type 2 diabetes I the young. American Diabetes Association. Diabetes Care. 2004; 27(4):998–1010.
- Reinehr T. Type 2 diabetes mellitus in children and adolescents. World J Diabetes. 2013; 4(6):270–281.
- Song SH. Complication characteristics between young onset type 2 versus type 1 diabetes in a UK population. B MJ Open Diab Res Care. 2015: https://doi.org/ 10.1136/bmjdrc-20140-000044.
- American Diabetes Association. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Care 2004;27:S5–S10.
- Halter JB. Diabetes mellitus in older adults: underdiagnosis and undertreatment. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2000; 48:340–341.
- Paolisso G. Pathophysiology of diabetes in elderly people. Acta Biomed. 2010; 81 Supp1:47–53.
- Abbatecola AM, Paolisso G, Corsonello A, Bustacchini S, Lattanzio F. Antidiabetic oral treatment in older people: does frailty matter? Drugs Aging. 2009. 26: Suppl 1:53–62.
- 16. Del Prato S, Heine RJ, Keilson L, Guitard C, Shen SG, Emmons RP. Treatment of patients over 64 years of age with type 2 diabetes: experience from nateglinide pooled database retrospective analysis. Diabetes Care. 2003;26: 2075–2080.
- Gregg EW, Narayan KMV. Type 2 diabetes and cognitive function: are cognitive impairment and dementia complications of diabetes type 2 diabetes? Clin Geriatr. 2000;8:57–72.
- 18. Fontibonne A, Berr C, Ducimetiere P, Alper-vitch I. Changes in cognition abilities over a 4-year period are infamously affected in elderly diabetic subjects: results of the epidemiology of vascular aging study. Diabetes Care. 2001;24: 366–370.
- Gregg EW, Narayan KMV. Complications of diabetes in elderly people. BMJ. 2002; 325(7370):916–917.
- Kirkman SM, Briscoe VJ, Clark N, Florez H, Haas LB, Haters B, et al. Diabetes in older adults: a consensus report. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2012; 60:2342.
- Colman PG, Thomas DW, Zimmet PZ, Welborn TA, Garcia-Webb P, Moore MP. New classification and criteria for diagnosis of diabetes mellitus. MJA. 1999;170:375–378.
- 22. Diabetes Mellitus. http://www.patient.co.uk/showdoc/ 40000914/ retrieved on 623 June 2008.
- Balkau B. Diabetes epidemiology: collaborative analysis of diagnostic criteria in Europe: the DECODE study: Diabetes Metab. 2000;26:282–286.

- 24. The DECODE study Group: Is fasting glucose sufficient to define diabetes? Epidemiological data from 20 European studies. Diabetologia. 1999; 42:647–654.
- Chau D, Edelman SV. Clinical management of diabetes in the elderly. Clin Diabetes. 2001;19(4):172–175.
- Defranzo RB. Banting Lecture. From the triumvirate to the ominous octet: a new paradigm for the treatment of type 2 diabetes mellitus. Diabetes. 2009;58:773–795.
- Fink RI, Wallace P, Olefsky JM. Effects of aging in glucose-mediated, glucose disposal and glucose transport. Clin Invest. 1986;77: 2034–41.
- Abbatecola AM, Maggi S, Paolisso G. New approaches to treating type 2 diabetes mellitus in the elderly: role of incretin therapies. Drugs Aging. 2008;25911:913–25.
- 29. Paolisso G. Pathophysiology of diabetes in elderly people. *Acta Biomed*. 2010;81:Suppl 1 :47–53.
- McCulloch DK, Munshi M Treatment of type 2 diabetes mellitus in the elderly patient. http://www.uptodate. com/contents/treatment-of-type-2-diabetes-mellitusin-the
- Krentz AJ, Bailey CJ. Oral antidiabetic agents: current role in type 2 diabetes mellitus. Drugs. 2005;65(3):38541.
- 32. Abrass IB, Schwartz RS. Special presentation of endocrine disease in the elderly in Clinical Practice of Medicine. Vol 1 No.2. Fitsgerald FT Ed Philadelphia Pa., Current Medicine Inc. 1998 p 415–18.
- 33. Katzel LI, Blecker Er, Colman EG, Rogus EM, Sorki JD, Goldberg AP. Effects of weight loss vs aerobic exercise training on risk factors for coronary disease in the elderly, obese, middle-aged men and women. JAMA. 2005; 278: 1915–21.
- Wallace JI. Management of diabetes in the elderly. Clin Diabetes 1999;vol. 17 1. http://journal.diabetes.org/c. inocaldiabetes/vi7a11998/Pgpghtm.
- 35. Pratley RE, Rosenstock J, Pi-Sunyer FX, Banerji MA, Schweizer A, Couturier A, et al Management of type 2 diabetes in treatment –Naïve elderly patients. Diabetes Care. 2007;30:3017–3022.
- Pratley R, Weyer C. The role of impaired insulin secreted in the pathogenesis of type II diabetes mellitus. Diabetologia. 2001;44:929–945.
- 37. Abbatecola AM, Paolisso G, Corsonello, A, Bustacchini S, Lattanzio F. Antidiabetic oral treatment in older people: does frailty matter? Drugs Aging 2009;26 Suppl 1:53–62.
- Jabbour SA, Goldstein BI Improving disease management with new treatments for type 2 diabetes mellitus. Clin Geriatr. 2001; 9:57–68.
- Fuhlendorff J, Rorsman P, Kosfod H, Brand CL, Rolia B, Mackay P, al. Stimulation of insulin release by repaglinide and glibenclamide involves both common and distinct processes. Diabetes. 1998;47(23):345–351.
- Bosenberg LH, van Zyl DG. The mechanism of action of oral antidiabetic drugs, A review of recent literature. Review. JEMDSA. 2008; 13(3):80–88.
- 41. Kirpichnikov D, McFarlane SI, Sowers JR. Metformin: an update. Ann Intern Med 2002;137(1):25–33.

- Cusi K, de Fronzo RA. Metformin, a review of its metabolic effects. Diabetes Rev. 1998; 6:89–131.
- 43. Lee A, Morley JE. Metformin anorexia and weight loss. Obesity Res 1998; 6:47–53.
- Stumvoil M, Haring HU. Glitazones: clinical effects and molecular mechanisms. Ann Med. 2002; 34(3):217–24.
- 45. Beebe KI, Patel J. Rosiglitazone is effective and well tolerated in patients over 65 years with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes 1999; 48 (suppl 1):111.
- Bischoff H. Pharmacology of alpha-glucosidase inhibition. Eur J Clin Invest. 1994; 24 Suppl 3: 370.
- 47. Mari A, Sallas WM, He YL, Watson, Liqueros-Saylan-M, Dunnong BE, et al. Vildagliptin, a dipeptidyl peptidase-IV inhibitor, improves model-assessed b-cell function in patients with type 2 diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2005; 90: 4888–4894.
- Palalau AI, Tahrani AA, Piya MK, Barnett AH. DPP-4 inhibitors in clinical practice. Postgrad Med. 2009; 121(6):70–100.
- 49. Schwartz SL. Treatment of elderly patients with type 2 diabetes: a systematic review of the benefits and risks of dipeptidyl peptidase-4 inhibitor. Am J Ger Pharmacother. 2010; 8(5):405–18.
- Thornberry NA, Gallwitz B. Mechanism of action of inhibitors of dipeptidyl-peptidase-4 (DPP-4). Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2009;23(4):479–86.
- 51. Nauck MA, Heimesaat MM, Behle K, Holst JJ, Nauck MS, Ritzel R, et al. Effects of glucagon-like peptide 1 on counter regulatory hormone responses cognitive functions and insulin secretion during hyperinsulinemic, stepped hypoglycaemic clamp experiments in healthy volunteers. J Clin Enocrinol Metab. 2002; 87:1239–1246.
- 52. Waugh N, Cummins E, Royle P, Clar C, Marie M, Richter B, et al. Newer agents for blood glucose control in type 2 diabetes: systematic review and economic evaluation. Health Technol Assess. 2010; 14 (36):1–248.
- 53. National Prescribing Service. Newsletter. 56, 2008.
- Yared Z, Chiasson JL. Ketoacidosis and the hyperosmolar hyperglycaemic state in adult diabetic patients. Diagnosis and treatment. Minerva Med. 2003;94(6):409–18.
- Magee MF, Bhatt BA. Management of decompensated diabetes: Diabetic ketoacidosis and hyperglycaemic hyperosmolar syndrome. Crit Care Clin. 2001;17:75–106.
- Gouni-Berthold I, Krone W. Diabetic ketoacidosis and hyperosmolar hyperglycaemic state. Med Klin (Munich). 2006;10:100–5.
- Matz R. Management of the hyperosmolar hyperglycaemic syndrome. Am Fam Physician. 1999; 60(5):1468–1476.
- Matz R. Hyperosmolar nonacidotic (HNAD). In Porte D, Sherwin RS, Ellenberg M, Rifkin H,eds Ellenberg and Rifkin's Diabetes mellitus. 5th ed. Stamford, Conn: Appleton & Lange, 1997:845–60.
- 59. Matz R. How big is the risk of cerebral oedema in adults with DKA? J Crit Illn. 1996;11:768–72.
- Vinik AI. Diagnosis and management of diabetic neuropathy. Clin Ger Med. 1999;15: 293–320.

- 61. King KD, Jones JD, Warthen J. Microvascular and macrovascular complications in diabetes mellitus. Amer J Pharm Edu. 2005;69 (5) Article 87.
- Haffner SM . Reducing cardiovascular disease risk across the continuum of glucose tolerance. Medscape. Multispeciality. www.medscape.org/viewarticle/491058.
- 63. Kisela BM, Khoury J, KLeindorfer D, Woo D, Schneider A, Anwell K, et al. Epidemiology of ischaemic stroke in patients with diabetes: the greater Cincinnati/Northern Kentucky Stroke Study. Diabetes Care/ 2005; 28:355–9.
- Stegmayr B, Asplund K. Diabetes as a risk factor for stroke. population perspective . Diabetologia. 1995; 30:736–43.
- Hankey GJ. Stroke. Churchill Livingstone, Edinburgh, 2002.
- 66. Murabito JM, D'Agostino RB, Silbershatz H, Wilson WF. Intermittent claudication. A risk profile from the Framingham Heart Study. Circulation 1997; 96:44–9.
- 67. Harris MI. Undiagnosed NIDDM: clinical and public health issues. Diabetes Care. 1993;16:642–52.
- National Diabetes Fact Sheet. National Center for Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. http://www.cdc. gov/diabetes/pubs/factsheet.htm accessed 20 April 2014.
- Kumar V, Cotran RS, Robbins SL. Basic Pathology. 5<sup>th</sup> Ed. WB Saunders Company, Philadelphia 1992.
- Heart Outcomes Prevention Evaluation (HOPE) Study Investigators. Effects of ramipril on cardiovascular and microvascular outcomes in people with diabetes mellitus. Results of the HOPE study and MICRO-HOPE substudy. Lancet. 2000; 355:253–9.
- Martins D, Norris K. Combating diabetic nephropathy with drug therapy. Curr Diabetes Rep. 2001;1:148–56.
- 72. Brenner BM, Cooper ME, Zeeuw D, Keane WF, Mitch MD, Parving HH, et al. Effects of losartan on renal and cardiovascular outcomes in patients with type 2 diabetes and nephropathy. N Engl J Med. 2001; 345:861–9.
- Young MJ, Boulton, AJM, Macleod AF, Williams DR, Sonksen PH. A multicentric study of the prevalence of diabetic peripheral neuropathy in United Kingdom hospital clinic population. Diabetologia. 1993;36:150–4.
- Tesfaye S. Epidemiology and etiology of diabetic peripheral neuropathy. Adv Stud Med. 2004; 4(10G: S1014–S1021).
- 75. Ziegler D, Gries FA, Spuler M, Lessmann F. The epidemiology of diabetic neuropathy, Diabetic Cardiovascular Autonomic Neuropathy Multicentre Group. J Diabetes Complications. 1992;6(1):49–59.
- Thomas PK. Classification, differential diagnosis, and staging of diabetic peripheral neuropathy. Diabetes. 1997;46 Suppl 2;554–557.
- Boulton AJM. Management of diabetic peripheral neuropathy. Clin Diabetes. 2005;23(1):9–15.
- Meneilly GS, Tessier D. Diabetes in elderly adults. J Gerentol Med Sci. 2001;56A:M5–M13.

- Mayo Climic .com. Diabetic neuropathy: symptoms, http://www.mayoclinic.com/health/diabetes-neuropathy/ DS01045/DSECTION=2 retrieved 20 June 2008.
- Aggarawal S, Toupay PS, Trikha S, Bansal A. Prevalence of autonomic neuropathy in diabetes mellitus. Curr Neurobiol. 2011;2(2):101–103.
- Vinik AI, Maser RE, Mitchell BD, Freeman R. Diabetic autonomic neuropathy. Diabetes Care. 2003;26 (5):1553–79.
- Niakan E, Hirato Y,Comstock JP. Diabetic autonomic neuropathy. Metabolism. 1986; 35 (3):724–34.
- Clarke BF, Ewing DJ, Campbell IW. Diabetic autonomic neuropathy. Diabetologia. 1979;17 (4):195–212.
- Ewing DJ, Campbell IW, Clarke BF. The natural history of diabetic autonomic neuropathy. Q JM. 1980; 49(193): 95–108.
- 85. Bril V, England J, Franklin GM, Backomja M, Cohen JA, De Taro DR, et al. Evidence-based guidelines. Treatment of painful diabetic neuropathy. Neurology. 2011;76:1–1.
- Access my library. Pathophysiology of diabetic retinopathy. Optician.htp://www.accessmylibrary.com/coms2/ summary \_0286-18736025\_ITM accessed 29 June 2008.
- Garner A. Developments in the pathology of diabetic retinopathy: a review. J Roy Soc Med. 1981;74: 427–431.
- 88. Liang JC, Goldberg MF. Diabetes. 1980; 29:841-851.
- Fong DS, Aiello L, Gardner TW, King GL, Blankenship G, Cavallerano JD, et al. Diabetic Retinopathy. Diabetescave 2003; 26:S99–S102.
- 90. Luchsinger JA, Tang M, Stern Y, Shea Y, Maueux AR. Diabetes mellitus and risk of Alzheimer's disease and dementia with stroke in a multiethnic cohort. Am J Epidemiol. 2001;154: 635–641.
- Schwartz AV, Sellmeyer DE, Ensrud KE, Cauley JA, TaborHK, Schreiner PJ, et al. Older women with diabetes have an increased risk of fracture: a prospective study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2001; 6:32–38.
- 92. Rodriguez-Pascual C, Rodriguez-Justo S, Garcia-Villar E, Narro-Vidal M, Torrente-Carballido M, Paredes-Galan E. Quality of life characteristics and metabolic control in diabetic geriatric patients. Maturitas 2011; 69(4):343–7.
- 93. Sinclair AJ, Gerling AJ, Bayer AJ. Cognitive dysfunction in older subjects with diabetes mellitus: impact on diabetes self management and use of services. Diab Res Clin Pract. 2000; 50:203–212.
- Tessier D, Avila-Funes JA, Aguikar-Navarro S. Diabetes and changes in functional status of the elderly: a reality? Rev Invest Clin. 2010; 62(4):318–22.
- Pasquier F, Boulogne A, Leys D, Fontaine P. Diabetes mellitus and dementia. Diabetes Metab. 2006; 32(5 Pt 1): 403–14.
- 96. Diabetic Care Services &Pharmacy. Effects of diabetes in the elderly. http://www.diabeticcareservices.com/ diabetes-education/hypoglycaemia-andhyperglycaemiaand-the-elderly. Accessed 5 October 2015.



# Thyroid Disease in the Older Patient

#### Contents

Introduction	420
Hypothyroidism	421
Clinical Manifestations	421
Diagnosis	422
Treatment	422
Subclinical Hypothyroidism	423
Hyperthyroidism	423
Clinical Manifestations	424
Diagnosis	424
Treatment	425
Subclinical Hyperthyroidism	425
Cancer of Thyroid	425
Introduction	425
Symptomatology	426
Diagnosis	426
Thyroid Nodule	426
Diagnosis	427
Impact	427
References	429

#### Abstract

Thyroid abnormalities are relatively common in the general population but have important clinical implications in the elderly because of the coexisting comorbidities and increased risk of heart disease and hypercholestraemia. The symptoms of thyroid diseases are more subtle in the elderly compared to younger individuals and are often attributed to normal ageing. Thyroid dysfunction is common in the elderly and is present in more than 10% of individuals over the age of 80 years and takes the form of clinical and subclinical hypo- and hyperthyroidism, nodules and thyroid cancer. The review provides an overview of thyroid disease in the elderly, prevalence and the clinical management.

#### Keywords

Thyroid disease in the elderly · Hyperthyroidism · Hypothyroidism · Subclinical hypo- and hyperthyroidism · Thyroid nodules · Thyroid cancer

#### Introduction

Thyroid abnormalities are relatively common in the general population but have important clinical implications in the elderly because of the coexisting comorbidities and increased risk of heart disease and hypercholestraemia [1, 2]. Subclinical hypothyroidism is associated with adverse lipid profile [3, 4], endothelial dysfunction [4, 5] and increased carotid intimal thickness [6]. In the elderly the presence of clinically significant disease in geriatric institutions is between 2% and 5% [7]. The symptoms of thyroid diseases are more subtle in the elderly compared to younger individuals and are often attributed to normal ageing.

Thyroid dysfunction is common in the elderly and is present in more than 10% of individuals over the age of 80 years [8] and takes the form of clinical and subclinical hypo- and hyperthyroidism, nodules and thyroid cancer [9]. Serum TSH, free T4 and free T3 concentrations change with ageing [10-12]. T4 production declines with advancing age [13], but the serum T4 (total and free) concentration remains unchanged [14] because degradation of T4 is also reduced in the elderly [15]. Most of the T4 in the blood is attached to a protein, the thyroid binding globulin. In healthy aging the data on TSH changes are equivocal [15] but typically remains normal except for a mild decrease in both men and women [15] in extreme senescence [16]. A recent longitudinal study showed that with ageing, serum TSH increases, and there was no significant change in free T4 concentrations [17]. In males the TSH levels do not vary with age but is increased in the females after the age of 45 years, but this rise is largely eliminated when persons with thyroid antibodies are excluded [18]. The incidence of thyroid antibodies and hypothyroidism increased with age [19] and is greater in

women over the age of 60 years [20], and this increase appears to be related to age-associated diseases rather than to ageing per se [21]. Whether these changes are indicative of true thyroid disease (subclinical) or merely represent physiologic changes with advancing age seems unclear [22], and hence the diagnosis of thyroid disease in the elderly can be problematical [23] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points. Thyroid Disorders

Thyroid abnormalities have important clinical implications in the elderly because of the coexisting comorbidities and increased risk of heart disease and hypercholestremia [1, 2].

The symptoms of thyroid diseases are more subtle in the elderly compared to younger individuals and are often attributed to normal ageing [25].

Thyroid dysfunction is common in the elderly and is present in more than 10% of individuals over the age of 80 years [8] and takes the form of clinical and subclinical hypo- and hyperthyroidism, nodules and thyroid cancer [9].

TSH changes during healthy ageing are equivocal but typically remain normal except for a mild decrease in extreme senescence [16].

The diagnosis of thyroid disease in the elderly can be problematical [23].

The diagnosis of thyroid disease in older adults is often missed or delayed because of the atypical presentation or altered clinical course. The evaluation of thyroid function in the elderly is complicated by the increased presence of acute and chronic non-thyroidal illness and use of medications [8]. Thyroid disease had not been previously recognized in 65% of those with an abnormal TSH [24]. In older patients while some of the symptoms of thyroid disease are similar to those of younger patients, it is not uncommon for them to manifest in subtle ways [25] often mimicking diseases of the heart, bowel, or a disorder of the nervous system and often attributed to ageing [25]. In overactive thyroid, the elderly patient may present with one or two symptoms, whereas the younger patient often has multiple symptoms related to the disorder. In old age the thyroid function tests may be affected by cardiac conditions, cerebrovascular disease, diabetes mellitus, malnutrition and other conditions common in old age. Medications may interfere with thyroid function tests and mask the signs and symptoms of thyroid disorders [26]. In the elderly autoimmune, thyroiditis is the most common cause of hypothyroidism [26]. The rate of aggressive forms of thyroid cancer is higher in older than in younger patients [26] and more aggressive in men than in women [27]. The definitions based on the hormonal levels are shown in Box 2.

Box 2 Definitions	(After	Empson	et al.	[ <mark>24</mark> ])
-------------------	--------	--------	--------	----------------------

Euthyroidism defined as serum TSH of 0.1-4.5 ml/UL

Overt hyperthyroidism defined as TSH of <0.1 mIU/L plus high FT4 (>25.1 pmol/L)

Overt hypothyroidism defined as increased TSH (>4.5 mlU/L) plus low FT4 (<11.5 pmol/L)

Subclinical hyperthyroidism decreased TSH <0.1 mlU/L and normal FT4 (11.5–25.1 pmol/L)

Subclinical hypothyroidism increased TSH (>4.5 mlU/L) and normal FT4 (11.5–25.1 pml/L)

#### Hypothyroidism

The prevalence of overt hypothyroidism is 2–5% in those above 65 years. In the Framingham study, 2.4% men and 5.9% women aged 60 and over had hypothyroidis [28]. Hypothyroidism in many has an autoimmune basis (Hashimoto's disease) [14, 26, 29]. Hypothyroidism occurring as irreversible thyroid failure is due to idiopathic hypothyroidism, from autoimmune damage to the thyroid gland (Hashimoto's disease), surgical removal of gland (Graves' disease or patients

with multinodular goitre or thyroid cancer) [14, 29] and irradiation. In the elderly autoimmune thyroiditis is the most common cause of hypothyroidism [26]. Medications such as amiodarone, lithium and cytokine blockers diminish secretion of thyroid hormones [30, 31]. Proton pump inhibitors, antacids, oestrogens, phenobarbital and rifampicin can alter T4 absorption, metabolism of T4 and T3 and their transport in the serum [26]. Drugs such as dopamine, opiates and glucocorticoids decrease TSH levels [22, 26]. (see Box 3).

box 5 causes of hypothyrolaist	s of Hypothyroidism
--------------------------------	---------------------

I. Primary
Idiopathic
Chronic autoimmune thyroiditis
Post-thyroidectomy
Neck radiation
Post-radioactive I2 therapy
Antithyroid agents: lithium, amiodarone
I2 radiocontrast agents
II. Secondary
Pituitary (decreased TSH) disorders
Hypothalamic (decreased TRH) disorders
Information sources: [26, 29–31]

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Less than one-third of the elderly patients present with the characteristic signs and symptoms (tiredness, dry skin, cold imbalance, constipation, myalgia, among others). Most present with non-specific and atypical symptoms [31] and are often attributed to ageing [32] or comorbidities associated with aging. Many of the elderly manifest non-specific symptoms which are common to the elderly such as falls, incontinence, mental confusion, loss of weight, loss of appetite and decreased mobility together with arthralgic pains, muscle pains and weakness and heart failure [23]. Myxoedematous facies and puffiness around the eyes are difficult to distinguish from the normal facial changes associated with aging. Lack of concentration, decrease in mental activity, depression and sleepiness during the day are due

	Young	Elderly
Age of onset	<65 years	>65 years
Gender	Women > men 10:1	Women > men
Prevalence,	14–19/1000 females, less than 1/1000 males	5–20% females, 3–8% males, 4% undiagnosed
incidence		
Cause	Autoimmune thyroiditis	Drugs, thyroidectomy, radioiodine therapy
Clinical characteristics	Tiredness, weight gain, constipation, cold intolerance, dry skin, coarse hair, hoarseness, face puffy, lethargy, heavy periods	Failure to thrive, depression, confusion, falls, walking disturbances, heart, changes of bowel habits either constipation or diarrhoea
Laboratory findings	Autoantibodies; greater in females	

 Table 1
 Some differences between young and elderly with hypothyroidism

Information sources: Laurberg et al. [3], Morganti et al. [20], Doucet et al. [33], Samuels [35] and Levy et al. [36]

to changes in the central nervous system, and abnormalities in the cerebellum may give rise to an ataxic gait [23]. Paraesthesias of the extremities are common and often due to carpal tunnel syndrome [23]. Doucet et al. [33] recorded four signs less frequent in the elderly, namely, chilliness, paraesahesias, weight gain and cramps. A characteristic sign is the delay in relaxation of the deep reflexes. The heart may be enlarged together with bradycardia. The electrocardiogram may show low voltage with non-specific ST changes. Not infrequently the patient may present with effusions with an effusion in the joints or in the serous cavities, pericardial, pleural and peritoneal which may give rise to diagnostic bafflement (Table 1).

Myxoedema coma is a life-threatening emergency. It occurs in patients with longstanding history of myxoedema and who have not been treated or where the medication had been discontinued during an intercurrent illness. It is often precipitated by infection, exposure to cold and use of analgesics and narcotics. The patient may present with disordered sensorium – stupor to coma associated with hypotension, hypothermia, respiratory depression and seizures [34].

#### Diagnosis

The measurement of sensitive thyroid-stimulating hormone (sTSH) is the best single test for the diagnosis of hypothyroidism and hyperthyroidism. It is also cost-effective. A suppressed TSH level (<0.1 nU/L) is indicative of thyrotoxicosis and an elevated TSH (>10 nU/ml) is indicative of hypothyroidism and will need further confirmation by the measurement of free T3 and T4 levels or free T3 index and free T4 index). A decrease of FT<sub>4</sub> and FT<sub>4</sub>I is characteristic of all forms of hypothyroidism [34]. In primary hypothyroidism the TSH is elevated. In secondary hypothyroidism, the serum TSH level is normal with low serum FT<sub>4</sub>I [34]. The mean cholesterol was 0.36 nmol/L higher in hypothyroid subjects than in euthyroid subjects [24, 34]. Serum thyroid antibodies are helpful in determining the cause of the hypothyroidism [34].

#### Treatment

The treatment of hypothyroidism of elderly patients must take into account the potential risks such as precipitating cardiac ischaemia. The most hazardous of early therapy is myocardial infarction. To minimize the risk, treatment is usually begun slowly with initial lower doses limited to 25  $\mu$ g daily with increases by similar amounts at 4–6 weeks intervals [34, 37] until the laboratory tests show a gradual return of TSH to normal range. Full clinical recovery may take as long as 6 months despite the return of serum thyroxine level to normal. It is imperative gradual and cautious methods of care are required to monitor and manage the elderly so as to ensure safety and effectiveness.

Precise monitoring of TSH levels in the elderly taking thyroxine is necessary to adjust if necessary the treatment regimen. The optimal frequency of monitoring patients is unclear, and some investigators have suggested yearly monitoring with sTSH yearly. Women on long-term thyroid therapy should be monitored to keep the serum TSH levels within normal limits and the liver function tests done yearly [38]. In two recent studies, it had been shown that giving a lower dose in the very old is acceptable on the grounds that a high TSH and or low FT4 levels are associated with a lower mortality rate [39, 40]. If clinically euthyroid, a normal sTSH requires no dosage adjustments, but an undetectable sTSH suggest that there is over-replacement and the dosages reduced regardless of the T4 and FT4 levels. If the sTSH is >10 mU/L, the dosages should be increased provided the patient had been compliant. Serum T3 and T4 measurements are not necessary because serum TSH alone is reliable in detecting hypothyroidism or hyperthyroidism. Concomitant use of drugs may affect the thyroxine dosage required for adequate replacement. Ferrous sulphate, soy preparations, calcium carbonate and cholestyramine may interfere with intestinal absorption, and phenytoin, carbamazepine and rifampicin increase thyroid clearance and hence may require increased requirements of thyroxine [41].

Atrial fibrillation and or increased fracture risk can occur if there is over-replacement of thyroxine [42]. Several studies have shown significant decrease in bone mineral density in patients on thyroid therapy [34] and low or suppressed TSH levels. Oestrogen or biphosphonates have been shown to prevent osteopenia induced by thyroid hormone therapy [34, 43, 44].

For patients with severe hypothyroidism with impending or in myxoedematous coma, the approach is modified for a rapid correction. An initial dose of 0.3 mg IV levothyroxine is given followed by 0.05–0.1 mg IV daily till the patient is able to take the medication by mouth. Concomitantly 100 mg of hydrocortisone is administered eight hourly. Assisted ventilation may be required [45].

#### Subclinical Hypothyroidism

Subclinical hypothyroidism is characterized by mild elevation of serum TSH level with normal free thyroid hormone (T3 and T4) concentrations and absence of clinical features of hypothyroid-Post-thyroid ablation ism [35, 46]. and Hashimoto's thyroiditis are common causes of subclinical hypothyroidism. The patients are usually asymptomatic with no clinical signs or symptoms [47]. The management of subclinical hypothyroidism is controversial. If the TSH level is between 5 and 10 mU/L with free T3 and T4 within reference range, its progression to overt hypothyroidism is extremely rare (<5% per year) [41]. Intervention may be unnecessary and continued monitoring at 6-9 months is more appropriate. Patients with sTSH levels of >10 mU/L with subclinical hypothyroidism have shown variable rates of progression to overt hypothyroidism and those with sTSH between 5 and 10 IU/L with symptoms should be treated [48]. In one study 80% of the patients with subclinical hypothyroidism developed frank hypothyroidism in a 4-year follow-up [49]. It is advisable to commence therapy with higher levels of TSH and higher titres of anti-microsomal antibodies and higher levels of LDL-cholesterol [50].

#### Hyperthyroidism

The prevalence of hyperthyroidism changes very little with age. The incidence of unsuspected cases of overt hyperthyroidism ranges from 2 to 20 cases/1000 persons [7]. The causes of hyper-thyroidism in the elderly are shown in Box 4. Depending on the iodine intake in most cases, Graves' disease and toxic multinodular goitre are the cause with relative proportions [20].

```
Box 4 Causes of Hyperthyroidism
```

1. Graves' disease (diffuse toxic goitre) (goitre, exopthalmos and peritibial myxoedema)

(continued)

#### Box 4 Causes of Hyperthyroidism (continued)

- 2. Toxic solitary or multinodular goitre (Plummer's disease) more common in the elderly
- 3. Iatrogenic, amiodarone induced, TSH-secreting pituitary adenoma
- 4. Adenoma or carcinoma (follicular) of the thyroid

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Hyperthyroidism presents with different clinical features in the elderly. The symptoms tend to be cardiovascular, gastrointestinal, neuropsychiatric and neuromuscular. The heat intolerance nervousness noted in the young may be absent in the elderly [23]. Cardiovascular system is predominantly affected, and atrial arrhythmias, heart failure and angina may dominate the clinical picture to the exclusion of the normal manifestations of thyrotoxicosis and obscure the diagnosis. Of importance is weight loss and non-specific symptoms often termed "failure to thrive" and includes loss of appetite, abdominal distress, diarrhoea, constipation or diarrhoea alternating

with constipation [23]. Apathetic thyrotoxicosis is a well-recognized entity and characterized by apathy and weight loss, and otherwise unexplained atrial fibrillation may be wrongly classified as depression or occult malignancy. Neuropsychiatric features include listlessness, weight loss and mental confusion. Proximal and some distal myopathy with weakness may be wrongfully attributed to ageing. Trivalle et al. [51] in a study of signs and symptoms of hyperthyroidism in older and younger patients found that in more than half of the elderly patients, thecommonest signs were tachycardia, fatigue and weight loss. They found that hyperactive reflexes, increased sweating, tremor, nervousness, polydipsia and increased appetite occurred less frequently in older patients compared to younger patients. Goitre was more frequent in the younger patients (90% vs 50%) [51] (Table 2).

#### Diagnosis

The various types of hyperthyroidism are characterized by the overproduction of T3 and to a lesser extent T4. T3 hyperthyroidism accounts for 5% ofhyperthyroidism at all ages, and serum T4

**Table 2** Some differences between young and elderly hyperthyroidism

Young	Elderly	
Age of onset	<65 years	>65 years
Peak age	20–49 years	60–69 years
Gender	Women to men: 2:1	Women > Men
Prevalence,	19-27/1000 females, 1.6-2.3/1000 males	0.55–3%
incidence		2% undiagnosed
Cause	Graves' disease (90%)	Graves' disease (70%), toxic multinodular goitre
	Goitre (90%)	Goitre (50%)
Clinical characteristics	Tachycardia, palpitations, weight loss, increased appetite, diarrhoea, sweating, muscle weakness, tremors, cardiovascular symptoms, heat intolerance, hyperactive reflexes (all of the above less common in elderly) AF with high ventricular rate	Apathetic, weight loss, anorexia, AF with slow ventricular rate, angina, congestive heart failure; may present with only one symptom – thyroid myopathy, fatigue, tiredness, confusion, cognitive impairment, dementia
Laboratory findings	Thyroid antibodies – suggest Graves' disease	T3 increase (T3 toxicosis) noted in elderly

Information sources: Chivata et al. [9], Morganti et al. [20], Goldenberg [23], Faggiano et al. [26], Samuels [35], Levy [36] and Trivalle et al. [51]

level is normal despite clinical evidence of hyperthyroidism. T3 levels could be reduced in the healthy elderly [52] but more commonly with acute or chronic illnesses (*euthyroid sick syndrome*) [53]. In the elderly serious illnesses acute or chronic may invariably lower serum T3 levels and no longer reflects thyroid activity [54]. A patient with hyperthyroidism may have normal serum T3 level. With more serious illness, T4 and free T4 index may decline into normal range.

#### Treatment

The treatment of choice for most elderly patients with hyperthyroidism from Graves' disease or single autonomous nodule is radioiodine therapy [23] because of the age-related risks of surgery and poor compliance. Antithyroid drugs are effective in patients with Graves' disease if compliance is good. Propylthiouracil (PTU) and metimazole are the best initial therapy. Neutropenia is the most important adverse effect and both lower granulocyte levels. It has been reported that PTU can trigger anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic antibody (ANCA)-associated systemic vasculitides (AASV) [55]. Some of the patients have recovered on cessation of the PTU, but others had required conventional immunosuppressive therapy [55, 56].

In the case of solitary toxic nodule, radioiodine is the preferred option as drugs are slow to work in this kind of goitre. In multinodular goitre, radioiodine is not very useful for the effect is delayed and incomplete. Surgery is preferred for low-risk patients. Most of the thyroid function is brought under control first with antithyroid drugs (prophylthiouracil, methamazole) before initiating treatment with radioiodine. Symptoms of hyperthyroidism may be brought under control with adjunctive medications such as beta-adrenergic blockers (propanolol, metaprolol) unless contraindicated because the patient has cardiac failure. It may be given with antithyroid drugs before radioiodine therapy or surgery. The dosage must be individualized (Box 5).

# Box 5 Treatment of Hyperthyroidism in the Elderly

Grave's disease - drugs if compliance is good.

Soliatry toxic - radio-iodine theraphy (because of age-related risks of surgery and because drugs are slow to work with this kind of goitre).

#### Subclinical Hyperthyroidism

Subclinical hyperthyroidism is more common in women than in men especially in those above the age of 70 years [57]. The causes are similar to hyperthyroidism, and in addition thyroid suppression therapy is a frequent cause in the elderly [57, 58]. If reversible biochemical abnormalities due to over-replacement with thyroxine, transient subacute thyroiditis transient iodine-induced thyrotoxicosis and have been excluded, the adverse consequences of subclinical hyperthyroidism need intervention [41]. In older patients age >65 years or in he presence of comorbidities such as atrial fibrillation or osteoporosis, treatment is mandatory [59].

#### **Cancer of Thyroid**

#### Introduction

Throughout the world the annual incidence rate ranges from 0.5 to 10 cases per 100,000 and a twofold and fourfold increase of new thyroid cancer in women compared to men [60]. It is estimated that in the United States 37,200 men and women (10,000 men and 27,000 women) will be diagnosed with thyroid cancer, and 1630 men and women will die of cancer of the thyroid in 2009 [61]. In England and Wales cancer of the thyroid represented 0.5% of all malignancies [62]. The incidence in the over 65 years age group appears to be increasing, and between

2.5% and 12% of differentiated cancer of the thyroid occur in this group [63, 64]. The elderly are at higher risk of developing thyroid cancer which is more aggressive in men than in women [27].

Cancer of the thyroid takes four forms, papillary, follicular, anaplastic and medullary. Each has its own characteristics. About 90% of thyroid cancers originate from the follicular cells, and some develop from the parafollicular cells or C cells. Most cases occur between the ages of 25 and 65 years and more frequent in women than in men. The more aggressive forms are seen in older patients [26] and is more aggressive in men than in women [20]. There may be a history of irradiation to neck and chest especially in childhood and family history of medullary cancer of the thyroid or multiple endocrine neoplasia [26].

#### Symptomatology

The symptoms can vary according to the type of cancer, but some of the common symptoms are swelling in the neck, pain in the neck, difficulty in swallowing, difficulty in breathing (wheeze), frequent cough, hoarseness of voice and lymph node enlargement in the neck. Papillary cancers are generally slow growing and metastasise late to the lymph nodes in the neck, lungs and bone. Follicular cancer likewise is also slow growing but somewhat aggressive. The anaplastic cancers grow rapidly and respond poorly to treatment [65]. Medullary cancers secrete calcitonin which serves as a tumour marker and is useful in screening relatives [65].

#### Diagnosis

Box 6 shows some of the factors which raise suspicion of cancer of the thyroid. History of irradiation to the neck in childhood and family history of medullary cancer of the thyroid are risk factors for thyroid malignancy.

#### Box 6 Findings That Raise Suspicion of Malignancy

A solitary nodule in an otherwise normal gland

'Cold' nodule on thyroid scan

A hard nodule

A hard nodule attached to surrounding structures

Enlarged regional lymph nodes Rapid enlargement of the nodule

#### Thyroid Nodule

Thyroid nodule can be either a solitary single nodule or a dominant nodule in a multinodular goitre.

Thyroid nodules are common. About half of the world population with normal thyroid gland contain nodules. The incidence of cancerous nodules increases with age and is greatest in men [20]. The prevalence of thyroid nodule varies according to the screening method used. It is more common in women and in the general population. It is approximately 4% and women to men ratio is 4:1 [34]. The cause is not known. The greatest risk factor is exposure to irradiation in childhood. Other risk factors include areas of iodine deficiency, pre-existing thyroid disease and family history of medullary cancer of the thyroid or multiple endocrine neoplasia (MEN) syndrome (Box 7).

#### Box 7 Nodular Thyroid Disease

- Solitary
- Dominant nodule
- 1. Thyroid scan

To determine if hot or cold

- Ultrasound To determine solitary or cystic (Does not add to diagnostic yield)
- 3. In most cases 1 and 2 are unnecessary. FNB is the most cost-effective. FNB is the most sensitive test for the detection of thyroid cancer.

About 50% of the patients with clinically detected solitary nodules have additional nodules on ultrasound [66]. Approximately only 5% of the nodules will be cancerous, and the vast majority are benign, although 10% of the population will have thyroid nodules [67]. Most adenomas are solitary lesions, and apparent multiple adenomas are often discrete nodules of a multinodular goitre [68]. Cystic degeneration of a pre-existing adenoma can present as a thyroid cyst which may be mistaken for a solitary nodule.

#### Diagnosis

History of irradiation to neck in childhood, a family history of medullary cancer of the thyroid, male sex and age less than 30 years and more than 50 years are risk factors for malignancy [69]. Physical examination is rarely helpful in differentiating benign from malignant nodules. The presence of enlarged lymph nodes and evidence of invasion of surrounding structures may suggest malignancy. Some of the findings that raise suspicion of malignancy is shown in Box 6. It is important to determine whether the nodule is hyperfunctioning or malignant.

- Biochemical: Thyroid dysfunction (thyroid tests with antibodies) [70] in the presence of single thyroid nodule more usually suggest a benign process [34]. The serum TSH is suppressed in a nodule that is hyperfunctioning, and hyperfunctoning nodules have a lower risk of malignancy. A normal serum TSH in an older patient with a rapidly growing thyroid mass is suggestive of thyroid lymphoma [71]. If there is a family history of medullary thyroid cancer, serum calcitonin level should be measured [68].
- ii. Thyroid imaging:
  - (a) Thyroid ultrasonography: Commonly performed but rarely adds to the diagnostic yield. It determines whether the lesion is solid, cystic or complex. Certain ultrasound findings such as blurred or irregular margins, punctuate calcification and increased vascularity may suggest malignancy.

An ultrasound guided fine needle aspiration biopsy is generally recommended.

- (b) Thyroid scanning using pertechnetate (99MTc) is done to confirm whether the lesion is 'hot' or 'cold' [34]. A nonfunctioning 'cold' nodule was thought to indicate increased risk of malignancy. Most nodules are cold and only 5–15% of them are malignant [71]. Hyperfunctioning nodules are rarely cancerous [34].
- iii. Fine needle aspiration biopsy (FNA). FNB is the most sensitive test for the detection of cancer. In experienced hands the incidence of false-negative rate or false-positive is between 5% and 6% [34].
  - (a) Benign: If the nodule is found to be benign, a follow-up examination is recommended in 6 months. If nodule had grown, then a second biopsy is recommended. Even if benign and if there is evidence of invasion (for instance, pressure on the trachea or oesophagus) of surrounding structures or for cosmetic reasons, surgery is recommended.
  - (b) Malignant: If the FNA reveals malignancy, surgery is recommended to remove it.
  - (c) Indeterminate: If the FNA is reported as indeterminate or suspicious, there is no way to say which nodules are benign without performing surgery. Sometimes a coarse needle biopsy may be recommended before surgery is done.
  - (d) Nondiagnostic: If FNA is nondiagnostic (not enough thyroid cells), aFNA or a coarse needle biopsy is recommended [72]. Evaluation of a thyroid nodule is summarized in Fig. 1.

#### Impact

Thyroid hormones have important roles in the development and cognitive function [15] and are closely linked differentially by sex, race and depressive symptoms [73]. In the elderly overt



thyroid disorders have a negative physical and cognitive effect. Thyroid hormones may have an impact on a variety of cognitive functions [15], and overt hypothyroidism is associated with impairment of attention, memory, language and executive functions [74]. Subclinical hypothyroidism may be a predisposing factor for cognitive impairment [15], but it has been shown that in individuals aged 65 years and older, it is not associated with impairment of physical and cognitive function compared to euthyroidism [75, 76] nor associated with poor quality of life [76] (Box 8).

# Box 8 Key Points. Thyroid Diseases in the Elderly

Hypothyroidism increases with age.

Thyroid disease is relatively common in older Australian women [24].

In old age thyroid function tests may be affected by cardiac conditions, cerebrovascular disease and medications, among other conditions common in old age.

Most present with non-specific and atypical symptoms [31] and are often attributed to aging [32] or comorbidities associated with aging.

#### Box 8 Key Points. Thyroid Diseases in the Elderly (continued)

In one study 80% of the patients with subclinical hypothyroidism developed frank hypothyroidism in a 4-year follow-up [49].

Hyperthyroidism presents with different clinical features in the elderly. The symptoms tend to be cardiovascular, gastrointestinal, neuropsychiatric and neuromuscular.

Subclinical hyperthyroidism is more common in women than in men especially in those above the age of 70 years [20]. About 1–2% of the elderly population has subclinical hyperthyroidism manifesting as suppressed TSH levels with free T3 in the reference range and often with some nodular changes.

Approximately only 5% of the nodules will be cancerous, and the vast majority are benign, although 10% of the population will have thyroid nodules [67].

Fine needle aspiration biopsy (FNA). FNB is the most sensitive test for the detection of cancer [34].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of hypothyroidism in the elderly, EXCEPT:
  - A. Recurrent falls, incontinence and mental confusion.
  - B. ECG may show low voltage, non-specific ST changes and bradycardia.
  - C. Brisk tendon reflexes.
  - D. Muscle pains, weakness and effusion in joints.
- 2. The following statements regarding management of hypothyroidism in the elderly are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. Full clinical recovery may take as long as 24 months despite the return of serum thyroxine levels to normal.
  - B. The most hazardous of early therapy is myocardial infarction. Adage is 'go low go slow'.
  - C. Patients with severe hypothyroidism with impending or in myxoedematous coma the approach is modified for a rapid correction.
  - D. Concomitant use of drugs such as phenytoin, carbamazepine and rifampicin and increase thyroid clearance hence may require increased requirements of thyroxine.
- 3. The following statements are true of thyroid therapy for hyperthyroidism in the elderly, EXCEPT:
  - A. Propylthiouracil (PTU) and methimazole are the best initial therapy for hyperthyroidism.
  - B. They (i) block the oxidation of iodine, (ii) inhibit the incorporation of I<sub>2</sub> with tyrose and (iii) stop the coupling of compounds with T3 and T4.
  - C. Both cause neutropenia.
  - D. The preferred treatment for solitary toxic thyroid nodule is drugs.
- 4. In the management of an elderly with hyperthyroidism, the following are appropriate, EXCEPT:
  - A. In Graves' disease medication is the treatment of choice if compliance is good.
  - B. In solitary toxic goitre radiotherapy is best because of the risks of surgery.
  - C. In multinodular goitre, surgery is preferred for low-risk patients.

- D. In multinodular goitre radioiodine therapy is useful, the effect is complete, and there is no delay.
- 5. A 65-year-old man with a solitary thyroid nodule, the following are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. TSH determines whether the nodule is hyperfunctioning or malignant.
  - B. Thyroid scan determines whether it is hot or cold.
  - C. Ultrasound adds considerably to the diagnostic yield.
  - D. Fine needle biopsy (FNB) is the most sensitive tool for the detection of thyroid cancer.
- 6. The following are true of subclinical thyrotoxicosis, EXCEPT:
  - A. Subclinical thyrotoxicosis is associated with moderately increased frequency of atrial fibrillation in the elderly.
  - B. There is increased likelihood of osteoporosis with subclinical thyrotoxicosis.
  - C. Subclinical thyrotoxicosis requires intervention.
  - D. Subclinical thyrotoxicosis caused by large multinodular goitre has a prevalence of more than 50%.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C; 2 = A; 3 = D; 4 = D; 5 = C; 6 = D

#### References

- Klein I, Ojamma K. Thyroid hormone and the cardiovascular system. N Engl J Med. 2001; 344:501–9.
- Kanaya AM, Harris F, Volpato S, Perez-Stable EJ, Harris T, Bauer DC. Association between thyroid dysfunction and total cholesterol level in older bi-racial population, the health, aging and body composition study. Arch Int Med 2002;162:773–739.
- Caraccio N, Ferrannini E, Monzani F. Lipoprotein profile in subclinical hypothyroidism : response to levothyroxine replacement, a randomize placebocontrolled study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2002; 87 (4):1533–1538.
- Razvi S, Ingoe G, Keeka C, Oates C, McMillan C, Weaver JU. The beneficial effect of L-thyroxine on cardiovascular risk factors, endothelial function and

quality of life in subclinical hypothyroidism: randomized cross over trial. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 207; 92(5):1715–1723.

- Taddei S, Caraccio A, Virdis A, Dardono A, Versar D, Ghiadoni L. Impaired endothelium-dependent vasodilatation in subclinical hypothyroidism: beneficial effect of levothyroxine therap. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2003;88(8):3731–3737.
- Monzani F, Caraccio M, Kozakowa M, Dadano A, Vittone F, Virdis F, et al. Effect of levothyroxine on lipid profile and intima-media thickness in subclinical hypothyroidism: a double-blind placebo-controlled study. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2004;89: 2099–206.
- Helfand M, Crapo IM. Screening for thyroid disorder. Ann Intern Med 1990; 112: 840–49.
- Boelaert K. Thyroid dysfunction in the elderly. Nature Rev Endocrinol 2013; 9:194–204.
- Chiovato L, Mariotti S, Pinchera A. Thyroid diseases in the elderly. Baillieres Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1997; 11:251–270.
- Hesch RD, Gatz J, Pape J. Total and free triiodothyronine and thyroid binding globulin concentration in elderly human persons. Eur J Clin Invest 1976; 6(2):139–145.
- Jesk W, Thorner M. Serum T3 T4 and TSH in the elderly. Endokrynologia Polska. 1977; 28(2):117–123.
- Hansen JM, Skovsted L, Nielsen KS. Age dependent changes in iodine metabolism and thyroid function. Acta Endocrinologica. 1975; 79 (1):60–65.
- Hermann J, Heinen E, Kroll HJ, Rudorff KH, Kruskemper HL. Thyroid function and thyroid hormone metabolism in elderly people. Low T3 –syndrome in old age? Klin Wochenchr. 1981;59: 315–323.
- Mariotti S, Franceschi C, Cossarizza A, Pinchera A. The aging thyroid. Endocr Rev. 1995; 16:686–715.
- Begin ME, Langlois MF, Lorrain D, Cunnane SC. Thyroid function and cognition during aging. Curr Gerontol Geriatr Res. 2008; 2008 474868. https://doi.org/10.1155/2008/474868.
- Sawin CT, Geller A, Kaplan MM, Bacharach P, Wilson PWF, Hershman JM. Low serum thyroxine (thyroid stimulating hormone) in older persons without thyrotoxicosis. Arch Int Med. 1991;151:165–168.
- Bremner AP, Feddema P, Leedman PJ, Brown SJ, Beilby JP, Lim EM, et al. Age-related changes in thyroid function: a longitudinal study of a community –based cohort. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2012; 7:1554–1562.
- Tunbridge WM, Evered DC, Hall R. The spectrum of thyroid disease in a community: the Whichkham survey. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). 1977;7: 481–93.
- Vanderpump, Tunbridge WM, French JM, Appleton D, Bates D, Clark F, et al. The incidence of thyroid tumours in the community: a twenty year follow up of the Whickham Survey. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). 1995;45(1):55–68.
- Morganti S, Ceda GP, Saccani M, Milli B, Ugolotti D, Prampolini R, et al. Thyroid disease in the elderly:

sex-related differences in clinical expression. J Endocrino Invest. 2005; 28 (11):11Suppl Proceedings):101–4.

- Shams N, Hamad S. Case:report: Hypothyroidism in the elderly. Mid East J Age Ageing. 2007;4: website: http://www.me-jaa.com/me-jaal1June07/hypothyroid ism.htm.
- 22. Peeters RP. Thyroid hormones in aging. Hormones. 2008;7(1):28–35.2008.
- Goldenberg LMC. Thyroid Disease in Late Life. Thyroid Foundation of Canada. http://www.thyroid.ca/e4g. php. Retrieved 30/07/2013.
- Empson M, Flood V, Ma G, Eastman CJ, Mitchell P. Prevalence of thyroid disease in older Australian population. Int Med J. 2007; 37: 448–456.
- Gesing A, Lewinski A, Karbownck-Lewinski M. The thyroid gland and the process of aging: what Is new? Thyroid Res. 2012; 5:16. https://doi.org/10.1186/ 1756-6614-5-16.
- Faggiono A, Del Prete M, Marciello V, Marott V, Ramundo V, Caloa, et al. Thyroid diseases in the elderly. Minerva Endocrinol. 2011; 36:211–231.
- Rukhman N, Silverberg A. Thyroid cancer in older men. Aging Male. 2011;14: 91–98.
- Bahemuka M, Hodkinson H. Screenng for hypothyroidism in elderly patients Br Med J. 1975;2:601.
- 29. Diez JJ. Hypothyroidism in patients older than 55 years: an analysis of the etiology and assessment of the effectiveness of therapy. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 2002;57: M315–320. 2002.
- Almandoz JP, Gharib H. Hypothyroidism: Etiology, diagnosis and management. Med Clin N Amer. 2012; 96:203–221.
- Laurberg P, Andersen S, Bulow, Pedersen I, Carle A. Hypothyroidism in the elderly: Pathophysiology, diagnosis and treatment. Drugs Aging. 2005; 22(1): 23–38.
- Pearson T. Hypothroidism: challenges when treating older adults. J Gerontol Nursing. 2013;39(1):10–14.
- Doucet J, Trivalle C, Chassaagne P, Perol MB, Vuillermet P, Manchon ND, et al.Does age play a role in clinical presentation of hypothyroidism? J Am Geriatr Soc. 1994;42(9):984–6.
- Mestman J. Glob. libr.women's med. (ISSN:1756-2228) 2008: https://doi.org/10.3843/GLOWM.10308. Disorders of the thyroid gland.
- Samuels MH. Subclinical thyroid disease in the elderly. Thyroid. 1998;8(9):803–13.
- Levy EG. Thyroid disease in the elderly. Med Clin North Am 1991;75(1):151–67.
- Toft AD. Throxine therapy. N Engl J Med. 1994;331:174–80.
- Baran DT. Thyroid hormone and bone mass.: The clinician's dilemma. Thyroid. 1994;4:143.
- Gusssekloo J, van Exel E, de Craen AJ, Meinders AE, Frolich M, Westendorp RG. Thyroid status, disability and cognitive function, and survival in old age. JAMA 2004;292:2591–2599.
- van den Beld AW, Visser TJ, Feelders RA, Grobbee DE, Lamberts SW. Thyroid hormone concentrations,

disease, physical function and mortality in elderly men. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2005;90:6403–6409.

- 41. de Luise MA. Thyroid disease in the elderly. J Pharm Pract Res.2003;33: 228–230.
- Chakera AJ, Pearce SHS, Vaidya B. Treatment of primary hypothyroidism: Current approaches and future possibilities. Drug Design Development and Therapy. 2012;6:1–11.
- Schneider DL, Barrett-Connor EL, Morton DJ. Thyroid hormone use and bone mineral density in elderly women: Effects of oestrogen. JAMA; 1994;271: 1245–8.
- 44. Rosen HN, Moses AC, Gundberg C, Kung VT, Seyedin SM, Chen T, et al. Therapy with parenteral pamidronate prevents thyroid hormone-induced bone turnover in humans. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1993;77:664.
- Nicoloff JT, Lo Presti JS. Myxedema coma. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am. 1993;22: 279–284.
- 46. Surks MI, Oritz E, Daniels GH, Swain CT, Col NF, Cobin RH, et al. Subclinical thyroid disease; Scientific review and guidelines for the diagnosis and management. JAMA. 2004; 29(2):228–38.
- 47. Jameson JL, Weetman AP. Disorders of the thyroid gland. In Longo, D, Fauci A, Kasper D, Haiuser S, Jameson J & Loscalzo J (Eds) Harrisons principles of Internal Medicine 18<sup>th</sup> ed pp 2911–1939. New York: McGraw–Hill. 2012.
- 48. Gharib H, Tuttle RM, Baskin HJ, Fish LH, Singer PA, McDermott HT. Subclinical thyroid dysfunction: A joint statement on management from the American Association of Clinical Endocrinologists, the American Thyroid Association and the Endocrine Society. Thyroid. 2005;15:24–28.
- Rosenthal MJ, Hunt WC, Garry PJ, Goodwin JS. Thyroid failure in the elderly. JAMA 1987;258:209.
- Lerch M, Meier C, Staub JJ. Is there a need for treatment in subclinical hypo-hyperthyroidism? Toher Umsch 1999;56(7):369–73.
- 51. Trivalle C, Doucet J, Chassagne P, Landrin I, Kadri N, Menard J, et al. Differences in the signs and symptoms of hyperthyroidism in older and younger patients. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1996; 44(1):50–3.
- 52. Harman SM, Wehmann RE, Balckman MR. Pituitary –thyroid hormone economy in healthy aging men. Basal indices of thyroid function and TSH responses to constant infusions of TRH. J Clin Endoc Metab. 1984;58:320–6.
- Burrows AW, Shakespeare RA, Hesch RD, Cooper E, Aickin CM, Burke CW. Thyroid hormone in the elderly sick "T4 euthyroidism". Br Med J. 1975; 4:437–9.
- Peeters RP, Debaveye Y, Fliers E, Visser TJ. Changes within the thyroid axis during critical illness. Crit Care Clin. 2006;22:41–55.
- Cuellar MI. Drug-induced vasculitis. Curr Rheumatol Rep. 2002; 4:55–9.

- 56. Yu F, Chen M, Gao Y, et al. Clinical and pathological features of renal involvement in prophylthiouracil associated aNcA-positive vasculitis. Am J Kidney. 2007;49:607–14.
- 57. Diez JJ. Hyperthyroidism in patients older than 55 years: an analysis of the etiology and management. Gerontology. 2003;49:316–323.
- 58. Parle JV, Franklyn JA, Cross KW, Cross KW, Jones SC, Shepard MC. Thyroxine prescription in the community : serum thyroid stimulating hormone level assays as an indicator of under treatment or over-treatment. Br J Gen Pract. 1993;43:107–109.
- Santos Palacios S, Pascual-Corrales E, Galofore JC. Management of subclinical hyperthyroidism. Int J Endocrinol Metab 2012;10(2):490–6.
- Schliemberger MJ. Papillary and follicular carcinoma. New Engl J Med. 1998;338:297–306.
- SEER Stat Fact Sheets. http://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/ html/thyroid.html.
- 62. Coleman PM, Babb P, Damiecki P, Groslaude P, Honjo S, Jones J, et al. Cancer survival trends in England and Wales 1971-1995 by deprivation and NHS region (series SMPS no 61). London: Stationery Office. 1999; 471–418.
- 63. Girelli ME, Casara D, Rubello R, Mazzarotto R, Saladini G, Busnardo B. Differentiated thyroid cancer in the elderly, disease outcome, therapeutic approach and long term results in a group of 314 patients. J Endocrinol Invest. 1999; 22:45–46.
- 64. Lin JD, Chao TC, Chen ST, Weng HF, Lin KD. Characteristics of thyroid carcinomas in ageing patients. Eur J Clin Invest. 2000; 30:147–153.
- Health Encyclopedia-Diseases and Conditions. Thyroid Cancer. http://www.healthscout.com/ency/68/ 469/main.html retreived 7/21/2009.
- 66. Tan GH, Gharib H, Reading HC. Solitary thyroid nodule: Comparison between palpation and ultrasonography. Arch Intern Med. 1995;155(22): 2418–2423.
- 67. Montefiore Inspired Medicine. Thyroid Cancer. http:// www.montefiore.org/thyroidcancer
- 68. Kumar V, Cotran RS, Robbins SL. Basic Pathology, fifth ed. WB Saunders Company, Philadelphia. 1992.
- Caruso D, Mazzaferri EL. Fine needle aspiration biopsy in the management of thyroid nodules. Endocrinologist 1991;3:194.
- Ridgway EC. Clinician's evaluation of a solitary nodule. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1992;74:231.
- Mackenzie EJ, Mortimer RH. 6.Thyroid nodules and thyroid cancer. MJA 2004;180 (5):242–247.
- New York Center. Thyroid Disorders: Thyroid nodules. http://www.cumc.columbia.edu/dept/thyroid/nodules. html retreived 7?21/2009.
- Beydoun MA, Beydoun HA, Kitner-Triolo MH, Kaufman JS, Evans MR, Zonderman AB. Thyroid hormone are associated with cognitive function: modulates by sex, race and depressive symptoms. J Clin Enocrinol Metab 2013; 98(8):3470–81.

- 74. Kramer CK, Von Muhlen I, Kritz-Silverstein Y, Barrett-Connor E. Treated hypothyroidism, cognitive function and depressed mood in old age: the Rancho Bernardo Study. Eup J Endocrinol 2009; 11;917–921.
- De Jongh RT, Lips P, van Schoor NM, Rijs KJ, Deeg DJ. Endogenous subclinical thyroid disorders, physical, cognitive function, depression and mortality in older individuals. Eur J Endocrinol 2011;165(4):545–54.
- 76. Parle J, Roberts L, Wilson S, Pattison H, Roalfe A, Haque MS, et al. A randomized controlled trial of the effect of thyroxine replacement, cognitive function in community living elderly subjects with subvclinical hypothyroidism: the Birmingham Elderly Thyroid Study. J Endocrinol Metab 2010; 95(8): 3623–32.

### Check for updates

# Hyperparathyroidism

# 49

#### Contents

Primary Hyperparathyroidism	434
Introduction	434
Clinical Manifestations	434
Diagnosis	434
Treatment	435
Secondary Hyperparathyroidism	435
Diagnosis	435
Treatment	436
Tertiary Hyperparathyroidism	436
Diagnosis	436
Treatment	436
Hypoparathyroidism	436 436 436 436
Impact	437 438

#### Abstract

Tertiary hyperparathyroidism occurs in patients with chronic renal failure, increases with age and is higher in postmenopausal women. The incidental finding of asymptomatic PHPT in the older patient poses problems, and there is little guidance on how to manage them. In hyperparathyroidism, the plasma calcium level is rarely >3.00 mmol/L, but the ionised calcium is almost always elevated and is a more sensitive test. In secondary hyperparathyroidism (SHPT), the abnormality in the parathyroid glands is induced by a sustained hypocalcaemic stimulus and usually associated with parathyroid hyperplasia. Tertiary hyperparathyroidism occurs in patients with chronic renal failure. The chapter reviews hyperparathyroidism and the management.

#### Keywords

Primary hyperparathyroidism · Secondary hyperparathyroidism · Tertiary hyperparathyroidism · Parathyroid hormone

#### Primary Hyperparathyroidism

#### Introduction

In the general population, the prevalence of hyperparathyroidism (PHPT) was established to be 1 in 1,000 [1] with the older female being the usual patient [2]. Hyperparathyroidism increases with age and is higher in postmenopausal women. There is an apparent decline in the incidence of PHPT during the last decade [3], and this progressive decline is said to be suggestive of a change in the epidemiology of the disease [4]. Parathyroid hormone (PTH) levels increase with age which is due to diminishing calcium absorption, serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D levels and diminishing renal function [5]. The calcitonin levels seem to decrease with age [6]. The incidental finding of asymptomatic PHPT in the older patient poses problems, and there is little guidance on how to manage them [2].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Patients may present with symptoms of (i) hypercalcaemia, lethargy, malaise and weight loss; with gastro-intestinal symptoms, nausea, vomiting, constipation, abdominal pain and ileus; or with confusion, delirium, depression, stupor, psychosis and muscle weakness; or with renal symptoms such as polyuria, nocturia and polydipsia [7]. They may present with (ii) complications of hyperparathyroidism, such as acute pancreatitis and peptic ulcer, that involve the kidney, renal calculi, nephrocalcinosis and renal failure (acute or chronic) or that of skeletal involvement such as osteoporosis, osteitis fibrous cystica, myopathy and pseudogout [7]. (iii) Occasionally, they turn up accidentally as hypercalcaemia and (iv) rarely present in an obtunded state, and (v) they may be asymptomatic. More than 30% are asymptomatic and may present non-specific cardiovascular or neuromuscular symptoms [8]. Hypercalcaemia is associated with signs and symptoms irrespective of the cause and should be distinguished from those of the underlying disorder in the course of diagnostic evaluation. There are geographical differences in the clinical

manifestations. In countries where vitamin D deficiency is prevalent, PHPT may be characterised by overt severe clinical stone and bone disease [9, 10].

Physical examination is not helpful. The enlarged parathyroid glands are rarely palpable. It is reasonable to determine the serum calcium level in patients who present with non-specific symptoms for the reason that hyperparathyroidism is common and is a treatable condition. About 40% of the patients with hyperparathyroidism will demonstrate skeletal abnormalities radiographically. The radiological sign that is pathognomonic of hyperparathyroidism is subperiosteal bone resorption, usually seen on the radial aspect of the middle phalanges of the hand but can also be seen in the long bones, medial aspect of the proximal tibia, distal clavicle and sacroiliac joints. Other radiographic findings are bone cysts and 'salt and pepper' appearance of the skull. The bone cysts or 'brown tumours' that occur in the long bones and pelvis are other radiological manifestations. Osteitis fibrosa cystica areuncommon in primary hyperparathyroidism. Osteosclerotic changes usually diffuse but often involve the spine resembling the stripes on rugger jerseys, hence the name 'rugger jersey spine'. Conventional radiography may not be able to demonstrate skeletal involvement in a large number ofpatients with primary hyperparathyroidism. Non-invasive densitometry is more sensitive to demonstrate in these patients' evidence of demineralisation.

#### Diagnosis

In hyperparathyroidism, the plasma calcium level is rarely >3.00 mmol/L, but the ionised calcium is almost always elevated and is a more sensitive test. The serum parathyroid hormone (PTH) is elevated in both primary and secondary hyperparathyroidism and hence on its own is a good screening test (Box 1). Although PTH is usually elevated in primary hyperparathyroidism, it could be in the reference range in some cases and is best interpreted in conjunction with the ionised plasma calcium level. Other investigations include serum phosphate level which is usually low or low normal, serum alkaline phosphate a measure of bone turnover, a urine calcium measurement useful as a marker of risk of renal calculi and creatinine and vitamin D concentration [25-OHD3] for primary hyperparathyroidism, and vitamin D deficiency frequently coexists in the elderly. Moderate range PTH values do not help to differentiate hyperplasia from adenoma nor the size of the abnormal glands [11]. For localisation of parathyroid adenomas, high-resolution ultrasound is the preferred method [12] followed by Tc-99 m-MIBI scintigraphy if the former is unsuccessful [12]. For the localisation of the suspected adenoma, CT or MRI detected earlier by scintigraphy is recommended [12]. Density measurements with three-phase contrast material enhanced CT can assist in differentiating adenomas from normal thyroid tissue and lymph nodes [13] (Box 1).

**Box 1 Laboratory Findings** 

Serum PTH >4.0 pmolL (ref range 1.6–6.9 pmol/l).

Serum calcium >2.6 mmol/l.

ALP and PO4 usually normal abnormalities are late effects.

#### Treatment

The treatment of hyperparathyroidism is definite surgical removal of the abnormal gland or glands in severe hypercalcaemia or complications of the disorder. A definite cure for PHPT is parathyroidectomy [14]. There are patients who are asymptomatic where the future course of the disorder is not predictable. There are however guidelines for surgery, and these include (i) calcium level >3.00 mol/L, (ii) age under 50 years, (iii) marked hypercalciuria more than 400 mg and (v) very low bone density, T score 2.5 at any site [15]. Others have included renal calculi and nephrocalcinosis, symptoms of hypercalcaemia and parathyroid crisis. There are several groups of patients where surgery is not a clear option. In the older patient with primary hyperparathyroidism and mild hypercalcaemia, many believe conservative management is appropriate. Medical management in

those with mild elevation of calcium or those unfit for surgery includes (i) adequate hydration and ambulation, (ii) calcium intake to be moderate about 1,000 mg/day, (iii) avoidance of diuretics (e.g. thiazides), (iv) oral phosphate, (v) oestrogen therapy in postmenopausal women and (vi) bisphosphonates which may be useful for arresting bone loss [16, 17]. Cinacalcet is a calcium-sensing receptor agonist, decreases PTH and calcium levels and may be used in both primary and secondary hyperthyroidism [18].

#### Secondary Hyperparathyroidism

In secondary hyperparathyroidism (SHPT), the abnormality in the parathyroid glands is induced by a sustained hypocalcaemic stimulus and usually associated with parathyroid hyperplasia [19]. It usually results from chronic renal failure [20] (Box 2).

#### Box 2 Causes of Secondary Hyperparathyroidism

Chronic renal failure [20] or occasionally malabsorption states, osteomalacia, dietary calcium deficiency and vitamin D deficiency [19].

Bisphosphonates such as alendronate and risedronate widely used to treat osteoporosis and Paget's disease commonly causes secondary hyperparathyroidism.

Secondary hyperparathyroidism is said to result from the increase in FGF-23 (fibroblast growth factor 23) concentration in chronic kidney disease [21].

FGF-23 has an important role in the regulation of phosphate-vitamin D homeostasis [21].

#### Diagnosis

The serum calcium range is usually low or in the lower reference range. The serum PTH level is increased, and vitamin D levels are decreased [19]. Serum phosphate levels are raised in renal disease and low in malabsorption states. Alkaline phosphate levels are elevated [19]. To determine the cause, creatinine as an indicator of renal impairment, 25-OHD<sub>3</sub> to exclude vitamin D deficiency, a drug history (such as bisphosphonates) and dietary history are essential. Renal abnormalities are associated with additional soft tissue and skeletal changes of renal dystrophy.

#### Treatment

Management of SHPT is largely medical and includes correcting the underlying cause, inadequate calcium intake by calcium supplements (1,000–1,500 mg /daily), vitamin D deficiency with ergocalciferol, dietary phosphorus restriction with phosphate binders [21, 22] and in conjunction with a specialist. Treatment options include cinacalcet, a new phosphate binder [19]. Cinacalcet may be used in patients with secondary hyperparathyroidism in CKD patients [18, 23, 24]. Each year only about 1–2% of patients with SHPT require parathyroidectomy [25].

#### Tertiary Hyperparathyroidism

Tertiary hyperparathyroidism occurs in patients with chronic renal failure and long-standing secondary hyperparathyroidism and after renal transplantation [19] and in patients on dialysis and occasionally with long-standing osteomalacia.

#### Diagnosis

Elevation of the PTH with normal or elevated serum calcium provides the most important clues, and other biochemical findings are that of primary hyperparathyroidism such as low or low-normal phosphate and decreased vitamin D and elevated alkaline phosphate levels [19].

#### Treatment

In tertiary HPT, treatment is generally not indicated [19]. The pathology is hyperplasia of all four

glands, and if surgery is indicated, it would be subtotal parathyroidectomy or total parathyroidectomy with autotransplantation of the parathyroid tissue into the sternomastoid muscle. In patients on dialysis, surgery is required to cure the hypercalcaemia and improve renal osteodystrophy. In successful renal transplantation, the stimulus to the parathyroids is removed, and there is spontaneous resolution of the tertiary hyperparathyroidism.

#### Hypoparathyroidism

The exact incidence is not known, and hypothyroidism is rare, and the estimated incidence is 4 in 100,000 people [26]. It occurs as a result injury during surgery and an overall incidence of temporary hypocalcaemias 5.4% [27]. Permanent hypoparathyroidism is rare although transient hypoparathyroidism occurs relatively frequently [28]. Prevalence is equal in men and women.

The most common cause is thyroid surgery, and auto-immune hypoparathyroidism is the next common cause [29]. Other causes include low magnesium levels and metabolic alkalosis.

#### Symptomatology

Symptoms include perioral and extremity paraesthesia, muscle cramp and spasm, abdominal pain, seizures, altered mental status and psychosis [29]. The nails are brittle, with dry scaly skin and cataract. The ECG shows ST and QT prolongation with terminal T-wave inversion and may proceed to ventricular fibrillation or heart block [30].

#### Diagnosis

Serum calcium concentration is low with increase in serum phosphate level and low parathyroid hormone. Serum magnesium levels may be low, normal or high.

#### Treatment

Calcium gluconate intravenously, high calcium diet and calcium supplements for some. Vitamin

 $D_2$  (ergocalciferol) and Vitamin  $D_3$  (cholecalciferol) – stimulates the absorption of calcium and phosphate from the intestines and promotes release of calcium from bone.

#### Impact

Apart from effects on the bones, PHPT can have systemic effects, cardiovascular and renal damage, confusion, dementia and mild neuropsychiatric symptoms [2]. In untreated patients with PHPT, an increased fracture rate at peripheral sites and spine has been demonstrated [14]. The older patients, frail and somewhat asymptomatic with PHPT are at high risk of developing fractures [2]. Furthermore, PHPT has an adverse effect on the cardiovascular system [2, 31] and increased risk of cardiovascular mortality [32, 33]. In PHPT, hypertension is an important risk factor and is accompanied by glucose intolerinsulin resistance and dyslipidaemia ance. [34]. Other harmful effects include neuropsychiatric symptoms [2] such as depression, psychosis and personality change (Box 3).

# Box 3 Key Points: Hyperparathyroidism and Hypoparathyroidism

In PHPT, the plasma calcium level is rarely >3.0 mmol/l, but the ionised calcium is always elevated.

The serum parathyroid hormone (PTH) is elevated in both primary and secondary hyperparathyroidism.

The common causes of hypercalcaemia apart from PHPT are malignancy and granulomatous disease such as sarcoidosis.

There are geographical differences in the clinical manifestations of PHPT.

Secondary hyperparathyroidism usually results from chronic renal failure [20] or occasionally malabsorption states, osteomalacia, dietary calcium deficiency and vitamin D deficiency [19] and increase in FGF-23 [21].

Tertiary hyperparathyroidism results from chronic renal failure and longstanding secondary hyperparathyroidism.

#### Box 3 Key Points: Hyperparathyroidism and Hypoparathyroidism (continued)

Hypoparathyroidism is rare and usually follows thyroid surgery or auto-immune disorder [29]. Serum calcium is low, serum phosphate is high, PTH is low and urinary phosphate is low.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following in relation to primary hyperparathyroidism (PHPT) are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. Majority of PHPT patients are women, and female/male ratio is 3:1.
  - B. Over the past decade, there has been an increase in the incidence of PHPT.
  - C. Mutations have a role in the familial forms.
  - D. Parathyroid adenoma accounts for 80% of the PHPT.
- 2. The following clinical features in hyperparathyroidism are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. Repeated attacks of acute pancreatitis.
  - B. Lethargy, malaise, nausea and carpo-pedal spasms.
  - C. Symptoms of diabetes insipidus.
  - D. The radiological sign that is pathognomonic of hyperparathyroidism is subperiosteal bone resorption.
- 3. The following biochemical findings in hyperparathyroidism are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. Increased serum calcium and phosphate concentrations.
  - B. Increased alkaline phosphatase with bone involvement.
  - C. Increased parathyroid hormone.
  - D. Hypercalciuria and hyperphosphatasia.
- 4. The following are true of hypoparathyroidism, EXCEPT:
  - A. Serum calcium is low.
  - B. Serum phosphate is raised.
  - C. Urinary phosphate excretion is increased.
  - D. Serum parathyroid hormone is high.

MCQ Answers

1 = B; 2 = B; 3 = A; 4 = D.

#### **Extended Matching Questions**

- A. Sarcoidosis
- B. Malignancy
- C. Vitamin excess
- D. Milk-alkali syndrome
- E. Tertiary hyperparathyroidism
- F. Primary hyperparathyroidism
- G. Hyperthyroidism
- H. Familial hypocalciuric hypercalcaemia
- A 64-year-old woman with cervical and hilar lymphadenopathy and on steroids over several months was seen with vomiting, malaise and confusion. Biochemistry showed hypercalcaemia, low parathyroid hormone, hypercalciuria, normal phosphorus and alkaline phosphatase.
- 2. A 68-year-old man was seen with progressive weakness, nausea vomiting and mental deterioration. He had been on calcium supplements for gastro-oesophageal efflux over several years, hypertension on thiazide and had renal insufficiency. The biochemical findings were elevated serum calcium and bicarbonate, low parathyroid hormone, normal phosphate and alkaline phosphatase.
- A 64-year-old man with a terminal illness was seen with loss of weight, malaise and confusion. Biochemistry revealed hypercalcaemia, normal parathyroid hormone and vitamin D levels, raised alkaline phosphatase and increased urinary phosphate. The parathyroid hormone-related peptide (PTHrP) was elevated.
- 4. A 67-year-old man who was asymptomatic was found to have elevated serum calcium. The parathyroid hormone (PTH) was elevated. Phosphate and alkaline phosphatase were normal, and the urinary calcium was low.

#### **EMQ Answers**

1 = A; 2 = D; 3 = B; 4 = H

#### References

- Bolland MJ, Grey AB, Gamble GD, Reid LR. Association between primary hyperparathyroidism and increased body weight: A meta analysis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2004; 90(3):1525.
- Conroy S, Moulias S, Wassif WS. Primary hyperparathyroidism I n the older person. Age Ageing. 2003; 32: 571–578.
- Adami S, Marcocci C, Gatt D. Epidemiology of primary hyperparathyroidism in Europe. J Bone Miner Res. 2002;17(suppl 2): N18–23.
- Wermier RA, Khosle S, Atkinson EG, Achenbach SJ, Oberg AL, Grant CS, et al. The rise and fall of primary hyperparathyroidism : population based study in Rochester, Minnesota. Ann Int Med, 1997;126 (6): 433–40.
- Need AG, O'Loughlin PD, Morris HA, Horowitz M, Nordin BE. The effects of age and other variables on serum parathyroid hormone in postmenopausal women attending an osteoporosis center. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2004;89(4): 1646–9.
- Alaami O, Fang TD, Song HM, Nacamuli RP. Physiological features of aging persons. Arch Surg 2003;138: 1068–1976.
- Chan AK, Duh QY, Katz MH, Siperstein AE, Clark OH. Clinical manifestations of primary hyperparathyroidism before and after parathyroidectomy: A case control study. Ann Surg. 1995; 222(3): 402–414.
- Wahl RA, Hentschl F, Vorlander L, Schabram J. Primary hyperparathyroidism –early diagnosis in patients referred for surgery. Langenbecks Arch Surg. 2000; 385(8):515–20.
- Bilezikian JP, Meng X, Shi Y, Silverberg SJ. Primary hyperthyroidism in women. New York and Beijing "A tale of two cities". Int J Fertil Womens Med. 2000; 45:158–165.
- Mishra SK, Agarwal G, Kar DK, Gupta SK, Methal A, Rastad J. Unique clinical characteristics of primary hyperthyroidism in India. Br J Surg. 2001; 88 (5): 708–714.
- Mozes G, Curlee KJ, Rowland CM, van Heerden J, Thompson GB, Grant CS, et al. The predictive value of laboratory findings in patients with primary hyperparathyroidism. J Am Coll Surg. 2002; 194 (2): 126–30.
- Delorme S, Hoffner S. Diagnosis of hyperparathyroidism. Radiologe. 2003; 43(4):275–83.
- Ernst O. Hyperparathyroidism: CT and MR findings. J Radiol 2009; 90(3):409–12. (abstract).
- Marcocci C, Cianferotti L, Cetani F. Bone disease in primary hyperparathyroidism. Ther Adv Musculoskelet Dis. 2012 4(5): 357–68.
- National Institute of Health Consensus Development Conference Panel NIH conference. Diagnosis and management of asymptomatic primary hyperparathyroidism: consensus development conference. Ann Intern Med. 1991; 110: 593–7.

- Chow CC, Chan WB, Li JK, Chan NN, Chan MH, Ko GT, et al. Oral alendronate increases bone mineral density in post-menopausal women with primary hyperparathyroidism. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2003;88 (2): 581–7.
- Parker CR, Blackwell PJ, Fairbairn HJ, Hosking DJ. Alendronate in the treatment of primary hyperparathyroidism related osteoporosis. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2002;8(10):4482–9.
- Vestergaard P, Thomsen S. Medical treatment of secondary and tertiary hyperparathyroidism. Curr Drug Saf. 2011;6(2):108–12.
- Pitt SC, Sippel Rebecca RS, Chen H. Secondary and tertiary hyperparathyroidism, State of the Art Surgical Management. Surg Clin North Am. 2009; 89(5): 1227–1239.
- Dabbagh S. Renal osteodystrophy. Curr Opin Pediatr 1998; 10 (2): 190–6.
- Cunningham J, Locatelli F, Rodriguez M. Secondary hyperparathyroidism: Pathogenesis, Disease Progression, and Therapeutic Options. CJASN. 2011; 6 (4):913–921.
- Pitt SC, Sippi RS, Chen H. Secondary and tertiary hyperparathyroidism: State of the Art Surgical Management. Surg Clin North Am. 2009; 89(5): 1227–1239.
- Drueke TB, Ritz E. treatment of secondary hyperparathyroidism in chronic kidney disease patients with cinacalcet/or vitamin D derivatives. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2009;4 (1):234–41.
- 24. Nakai K, Komaba H, Fukugawa M. Management of mineral and bone disorder in chronic kidney disease. quo vadis? Ther Apher Dial. 2009; Suppl 1 S2–6.
- 25. Triponez F, Clark O, Vanrenthergem Y, Evenepoel P. Surgical treatment of persistent hyperparathyroidism after renal transplantation. Ann Surg. 2008;248:18.
- Texas Institute for reproductive Medicine and Endocrine. PA. http://wwwhormoneproblem.com/Parathyr. htm. accessed 3 8.2012.

- 27. Sciume S, Geraci G, Pisello, Facella T, Li Volsi F, Licata A, et al. Complications in thyroid surgery symptomatic post-operative hypoparathyroidism, incidence, surgical technique and treatment. Ann Ital Chir. 2006;77(2):115–22.
- Page C, Strunski V. Primary risk in total thyroidectomy for bilateral benign multinodular goitre: a report of 351surgical cases. L. Laryngol Otol. 2007;121: 237–41.
- 29. Bilezkian JP, Khan I, Potts JT, Brandi ML, Clarke BL, Shoback D, et al. Hyperparathyroidism in the adult: Epidemiology, diagnosis, pathophysiology. Target-organ involvement. Treatment and challenges for future research. J Bone Min Res. 2011; 26(10): 2317–2337.
- Hypoparathyroidism. Prolonged QT initially may progress to ventricular fibrillation or heart block. Patient. co.uk. Hyperparathyroidism. http://www.Patient.co. uk/doctor/hypoparathyroidism-pro. Retrieved on 26 February 2015.
- 31. Hagstrom E, Hellman P, Larsson TE, Ingelsson E, Berglund G, Sundstrom J, et al. Plasma parathyroid hormone and the risk of cardiovascular mortality in the community. Circulation. 2009; 119: 2760–2771.
- Hedbach GM, Odin AS. Cardiovascular disease, hypertension and renal failure in primary hyperparathyroidism. J Int Med. 2002; 251:478–483.
- 33. Nilsson IL, Yin L, Lundgren E, Rastad CJ, Ekbom A. Clinical prevalence of primary hyperparathyroidism in Europe-nationwide cohort analysis on mortality from non malignant causes. J Bone Miner Res. 2002; 17 Suppl 2:N63–74.
- 34. Walker MD, Fleischer JB, Tullio MR, Homme S, Rinidek T, Stein EM, et al. Cardiac studies and diastolic function in mild primary hyperparathyroidism. Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2010; 95:2172–2173.

### Part X

## Electrolyte Disturbances and Disorders of Mineral Metabolism in the Elderly

Elderly people are particularly prone to electrolyte imbalance. Hyponatremia is the most common electrolyte disorder in elderly people and is the commonest electrolyte abnormality seen in clinical practice. Hypernatremia is less common than hyponatremia but with a high mortality of 40–60%. Hypokalemia is found in 20% of hospitalized patients. The high morbidity and mortality due to hypokalemia is associated cardiac arrhythmias and sudden cardiac death. Hyperkalemia is a frequent occurrence in hospitalized patients with a reported incidence of 1.1 to 10 patients per 100 hospitalized. Malignancy (45%) and hyperparathyroidism (16.5%) are the most common causes of hypercalcemia and malignancy accounts for about 65% in the hospital. Part X reviews the main groups of electrolyte disturbances and provides an overview of their prevalence and mechanisms followed by their effects and adverse effects and clinical management.

### Check for updates

# **Disorders of Sodium**

# 50

#### Contents

Hyponatraemia Introduction Symptomatology	443 443 444
Differential Diagnosis Treatment	444 446
Hypernatraemia	446 446
Symptomatology	447
Treatment	447
Impact	447
References	449

#### Abstract

The elderly are more prone to disorders of sodium metabolism because of the age-related decrease in the percentage of body water content because smaller distribution of water balance will give rise to greater change in serum sodium concentration. About 11.3% of geriatric patients are hyponatraemic. Hypernatraemia is less common than hyponatraemia but with a high mortality of 40-60%. The chapter discusses the mechanisms underlying the disorders of sodium metabolism, their clinical manifestations and management.

#### Keywords

Chronic hyponatraemia · Hypernatraemia · Aldosterone · Antidiuretic hormone/arginine vasopressin · Antidiuretic hormone

#### Hyponatraemia

#### Introduction

About 11.3% of geriatric patients are hyponatraemic [1]. The incidence of general hospital patients with hyponatraemia is about 1% [2]. If serum sodium concentration less than 135 mEq/l is considered as a

cut-off, the prevalence of chronic hyponatraemia will be 20% among the residents in aged care facilities [3]. The hormones aldosterone, antidiuretic hormone/anginine vasopressin (ADH/AVP) and anti-natriuretic peptide (ANP) regulate the fluid and electrolyte balance and partly control the changes in fluid balance in the elderly [4]. In the elderly, the secretion of aldosterone is altered [4], and ANP is increased in the elderly about fivefold [5]. In the elderly, changes in dilution and concentration of the urine are dueto relative insensitivity of antidiuretic hormone (ADH) in the cortical collecting ducts. Despite losing 20–25% of the original kidney volume, older individuals maintain body fluid haemostasis under most circumstances [6]. However, the elderly are more prone to disorders of sodium metabolism because of the age-related decrease in the percentage of body water content because smaller distribution of water balance will give rise to greater change in serum sodium concentration [7].

Hyponatraemia can be classified as hypovolaemic, euvolaemic or hypervolaemic according to the volume status [8] or classified according to the plasma osmolality, as isotonic, hypertonic or hypotonic [9]. Hypotonic hyponatraemia thereafter can be further classified according to the volume status [9]. In hypovolaemic hyponatraemia, the decrease in total body sodium is greater than the decrease in total body water. In euvolaemic, there is increase in total body water with normal body sodium, and in the hypervolaemic, there is increase in total body water with increase in the total body sodium. The hyponatraemias can be classified pathophysiologically as hyponatraemia due to non-osmotic hypersecretion of vasopressin (hypovolaemic, euvolaemic and hypervolaemic) [8, 10, 11] and hyponatraemia of nonhypervasopressinaemic origin (pseudohyponatraemia, water intoxication and cerebral salt wasting syndrome) [11-13] determined by their plasma osmolality, glucose, lipids and proteins [11]. Hyponatraemia is considered as 'chronic' if it develops over 48 h or of unknown duration [9] and is frequently multifactorial [14].

#### Symptomatology

Patients with mild hyponatraemia are almost always asymptomatic. The first symptoms with (Na 125-130 m/L) are feeling of nausea, weakness, tiredness, headache, nausea, vomiting, muscle cramps [15] and obtundation, or it can present with a wide variety of symptoms and may be a clue to an underlying major disease process [16]. Severe hyponatraemia (less than 115meqL) is usually associated with central nervous system symptoms such as confusion, seizure and coma and can be life-threatening [15, 17]. The elderly with hyponatraemia may present with frequent falls and gait disturbances. Even mild hyponatraemia has been associated with increased mortality and risk of falls and fractures [18]. Acute severe hyponatraemia can cause substantial morbidity and mortality. Mortality is higher in patients with wide range of underlying disorders. Patients with chronic hyponatraemia are often asymptomatic irrespective of the degree of hyponatraemia and symptoms occur if there is an acute exacerbation or sodium falls below 110 m/L [19].

#### **Differential Diagnosis**

A history of concurrent illness and medication use and a physical examination of extracellular fluid volume may provide useful clues as to the pathogenesis of hyponatraemia [20]. The first step is the measurement of plasma osmolality, glucose, lipids and proteins. Hyponatraemia with a high plasma osmolality (300 mOsm/kg or more) is caused by hyperglycaemia, while a normal (280–300 mOsm/kg) plasma osmolality indicates pseudohyponatraemia or post-transurethral prostatic resection syndrome (Algorithm 1). In pseudohyponatraemia, there is a spurious low sodium concentration due to an increase in the nonaqueous constituents of plasma such as hypertriglycerides or in hypoproteinaemia [12, 13, 19].

For further differential diagnosis of hyponatraemia, the measurement of urine sodium concentration and urine osmolality will provide useful information. Low osmolality (serum osmolarity less than 280 mosm/kg) with high urinary



Information sources: Goh [8], Millionis et al [20].

#### Algorithm 1 Hyponatraemia

osmolality (>100 mosm/kg) can be caused by SIADH, medications, renal disorders and endocrine deficiencies [21]. Low plasma osmolality with a high urine osmolality in the absence of diuretic use and endocrine disorders [21] confirms the diagnosis of SIADH [11, 22]. Low urinary sodium is caused by gastrointestinal losses, acute water overload and severe burns. A urine sodium
level of less than 20 mmol/L is indicative of hypovolaemia, whereas a level greater than 40 mmol/L is suggestive of SIADH. In SIADH, urea is typically low [23], and this is less specific for the elderly for whom lower clearance of urea accounts for higher values [24]. In hyponatraemia of heart failure and liver cirrhosis, there are oedema, low blood pressure and slightly elevated plasma measurements [23].

## Treatment

Treatment will very much depend on the urgency, that is, severity of the hyponatraemia and symptoms, concurrent illness, whether it is acute or chronic (when it lasts for more than 48 h) and the presence and degree of hypotension [4]. In all cases with hyponatraemia, the cause should be identified, in some it is obvious (for instance, thiazide-induced hyponatraemia), and in some others further assessment may be necessary.

In acute severe hyponatraemia, sodium less than 115 mmol/L can cause seizures, irreversible neurological damage and death [15]. Treatment should be immediate because of the risk of cerebral oedema and hyponatraemic encephalopathy [8]. It entails the pace and degree of correction. It has to be done slowly because drastic change in sodium level can cause seizures, coma and central pontine myelinolysis (CPM). CPM seems to occur 1-6 days after correction and is permanent [23] with quadriparesis and weakness of the face and tongue. Normo-/hypernatraemia should be avoided in the first 48 h, and the initial correction rate should not exceed 1-2 mmol/l per hour [25, 26]. Hypertonic (3%) saline is available for treatment of severe symptomatic hyponatraemia, and 250 mg should be infused slowly and serum sodium checked 10 h later. The amount is repeated to maintain a rise in serum sodium within 10 meq/L/24 h.

In euvolaemic hyponatraemia, fluid and water restriction (less than 1–1.5 L per day) is the preferred treatment for mild and moderate SIADH. Occasionally the fluid and water restriction may be too demanding, and a combination of frusemide and increased salt intake is required [27]. In patients with hypovolaemic

hyponatraemia, the precipitating causes such as gastrointestinal losses, adrenal insufficiency and diuretic abuse should receive due consideration with accompanying fluid therapy. In patients with hypervolaemic hyponatraemia, fluid and sodium restriction is the preferred treatment together with treatment of the precipitating heart, liver or renal disease. Loop diuretics can be used in oedematous hyponatraemic states [8]. In patients with cardiac failure, it can be used in conjunction with captopril or other ACE inhibitors.

In chronic hyponatraemia, removal of the underlying cause may be sufficient. In asymptomatic patients with chronic hyponatraemia, fluid restriction with monitoring should be sufficient [8, 9]. In patients with persistent severe hyponatraemia who find fluid restriction irksome, demeclocycline (dosage 600–1,200 mg daily) [8] or lithium or furosemide and salt is supplemented [10]. Demeclocycline induces enough free water excretion to allow such patients to loosen on their water intake. Demeclocycline should be used with caution in patients with cirrhosis (has been associated with acute renal failure) or renal insufficiency [28]. Loop diuretics are useful in oedematous hyponatraemic states and chronic SIADH [8].

The pressor and antidiuretic effects of vasopressin are antagonised by non-peptide vasopressin antagonists called vaptans, and there are three subtypes of VPA receptors, namely, V1a, V1b and V2 [29]. Free water elimination without affecting the electrolyte excretion are the main attributes of the vaptans [29]. Vasopressin receptor antagonists such as lixivaptan and tolvaptan and the V2 + V1a receptor antagonist conivaptan [11] may provide better treatment in the future [23]. They lead to increased serum sodium by fostering the electrolyte – sparing excretion of free water [11].

## Hypernatraemia

#### Introduction

It is less common than hyponatraemia but with a high mortality of 40–60% [29]. In hospitalised patients, about 1% have a serum sodium higher than 150 mmol/l [30], and the frequency ranges

between 0.3% and 3.4% [30, 31]. With increasing age, the physiological responses to water deprivation may be of particular interest in understanding the pathogenesis of hypernatraemia in the elderly [32]. There is a decrease in the percentage of total body water with ageing. Hypernatraemia is classified as hypovolaemic, euvolaemic and hypervolaemic according to the state of hydration and sodium content [33]. The causes of hypernatraemia are shown in Box 1.

Box	c 1 Causes of Hyp	pernatraemia	
I.	I. Hypervolaemic hypernatraemia		
	Mineraloco	ticoid excess	3
	Adrenal	tumours	secreting
	deoxycorticost	erone	
	Adrenal hyp	perplasia	
	Iatrogenic		
	Administrat	ion of hypert	onic fluid
II.	Euvolaemic hy	pernatraemia	L
	Central diab	etes insipidu	S
	Nephrogeni	c diabetes ins	sidious
	Reset osmos	stat	
	Iatrogenic		
	Primary hyp	odipsia (geri	atric)
III.	Hypovolaemic	hypernatraer	nia
	Gastrointest	inal losses	
	Dermal loss	es – burns an	d excessive
	sweating(endu	rance	sportsmen/
	women)		
	Loop diuret	ics	
	Osmotic diu	iresis (urea, g	glucose)
	Renal diseas	se	

Information sources: Rudolph et al. [34] and Patient.co.uk [35]

## Symptomatology

Thirst is an important symptom. Delirium, seizures or coma may result. Subarachnoid and subcortical haemorrhage are frequent autopsy findings. Urine osmolality is the most useful test to determine the cause of the hypernatraemia.

Patients who are hypervolaemic may need a loop diuretic such as frusemide to reduce excess volume [36] and dextrose 5% in water solution. Patients with euvolaemic hypernatraemia should be treated with oral water administration or intravenous 5% dextrose solution. Those who are hypovolaemic should initially be treated with IV isotonic saline, and once volume is restored, this should be changed to 1/2 N saline with dextrose. Once stabilised, free water deficits can be restored orally or intravenously [36]. The electrolyte levels have to be frequently determined during therapy. The water deficit is calculated using the equation Water deficit = Total body weight  $\times$  (1 - current[Na+]/140) [36]. Total body weight =  $0.6 \times \text{weight}(\text{in Kg})$  for male patients or  $0.5 \times$  weight (in kg) for female and obese patients [36].

## Impact

Hyponatraemia is the most common electrolyte disorder in elderly people [37, 38] and is the commonest electrolyte abnormality seen in clinical practice [39, 40]. Hyponatraemia affects one in five hospitalised patients [5] and is associated with longer hospital stay [37, 41], poor clinical outcome and increased mortality [41]. Its prevalence is higher in frail older people [41] and in patients with fragility fractures (EPFF) [41]. Hyponatraemia is associated with higher frequency of gait and attention deficits resulting in falls [80], hip fractures, osteoporosis and cognitive dysfunction [37].

Symptomatic severe hyponatraemia can be life-threatening [37] and is associated with high morbidity and mortality [41, 42]. It is well known that even mild asymptomatic hyponatraemia is associated with prolonged hospital stays and institutionalisation [37]. In ambulatory elderly, mild hyponatraemia is associated with bone fracture [43] due to bone demineralisation with increased risk of falls due to gait instability and attention deficits [43]. Chronic hyponatraemia even mild can cause cognitive [44] and motor impairment [42], gait disturbances, attention deficits [43], falls and fractures [44] (Boxes 2 and 3).

## Box 2 Key Points: Hyponatraemia

Hyponatraemia categorised as (i) hyponatraemia of non-osmotic hypersecretion of vasopressin (hypervolaemic/ euvolaemic/hypovolaemic) [7, 9, 10] and (ii) hyponatraemia of nonhypervasopressinaemic origin [10–12].

Hyponatraemia with a high osmolality (300 mOsm/Kg or more) is caused by hyperglycaemia.

A normal plasm osmolality indicates pseudohyponatraemia of post-transurethral prostatic resection syndrome.

Hyponatraemia with low plasma osmolality ( $<270 \mod/kg$  with high urine osmolality and  $>100 \mod/kg$  in the absence of diuretic) confirms the diagnosis of SIADH [10, 21].

A urine sodium level of less than 20 mmol/l is indicative of hypovolaemia, whereas a level greater than 40 mmol/l is suggestive of SIADH [22].

The initial correction rate should not exceed 1-2 mmol/l per hour [24, 25].

Drastic change in the sodium can cause seizures, coma and central pontine myelosis.

#### Box 3 Key Points: Hypernatraemia

Hypernatraemia can be associated with hypervolaemia, euvolaemia and hypovolaemia [33].

Urine osmolality is the most useful test to determine the cause of the hypernatraemia.

Hypervolaemic patients will need a loop diuretic (frusemide) and 5% dextrose [36].

Euvolaemic patients oral water or 5% dextrose solutions.

Hypovolaemic patients IV isotonic solution initially [36].

## **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of hyponatraemia except:
  - A. Severe hyponatraemia is associated with confusion, seizure and coma.
  - B. A urine sodium level of less than 20 mmol/l is indicative of hypovolaemia, whereas a level greater than 40 mmol/l is suggestive of SIADH.
  - C. Serum osmolality less than 280 mOsm/kg with high urine concentration can be caused by SIADH, medications, renal disorders and endocrine deficiencies.
  - D. In SIADH, the urea is typically high.
- 2. The following in the management of severe hyponatraemia are true except:
  - A. Correction of severe hyponatraemia has to be done slowly for drastic changes in sodium level can cause seizures, coma and central pontine myelosis (CPM).
  - B. The initial correction rate should not exceed 10–20 mmol/per hour.
  - C. CPM seems to occur 1–6 days after correction and is permanent.
  - D. The serum sodium level is checked to maintain a rise in the serum sodium within 10 meq/l/24 h.
- 3. The following relating to hypernatraemia are true except:
  - A. Hypernatraemia is more common than hyponatraemia but with a low mortality of 4-6%.
  - B. Hypervolaemic hypernatraemia may need a loop diuretic and dextrose 5% in water solution.
  - C. Hypervolaemic hypernatraemia is treated with IV isotonic saline and once volume is restored changed to 0.05 N saline.
  - D. Subarachnoid and subcortical haemorrhage are frequent autopsy findings.

**MCQ Answers** 1 = D; 2 = B; 3 = A

## References

- Sunderam SG, Mankikar GD. Hyponatraemia in the elderly. Age Aging. 1983;12:77–80.
- Al-Salman J, Kernp D, Randall D. Hyponatraemia. West J Med. 2002;176(3):173–176.
- Kleinfeld M, Casimir M, Borras S. Hyponatraemia as observed in a chronic disease facility. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1979;27:156–61.
- Luckey AE, Parsa CJ. Fluid and electrolytes in the ages. Arch Surg. 2003;138:1055–1060.
- Ohashi M, Fujo N, Nawata H, Kato K, Ibayashi H, Kngawa K, et al. High plasma concentrations of human atrial natriuretic polypeptide in aged man. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 1987;64:81–85.
- Beck CK. Changes in renal function with aging. Clin Geriatr Med. 1998;14(2):199–209.
- Berl T. An elderly patient with chronic hyponatraemia. CJASN,2012.Di.10.2215/CJN.03100312. http://cjasn.asnjournals.org/content/early/2012/10/03 /CJN.03100312.
- Goh KP. Management of hyponatraemia. Am Fam Physician. 2004;69:2387–94.
- Reddy P, Mooradian AD. Diagnosis and management of hyponatraemia in hospitalised patients. Int J Clin Pract. 2009;63(10):1494–508.
- Biswas M, Des JS. Hyponatraemia in clinical practice. Postgrad Med J. 2007;83(280):373–378.
- Laczi F. Etiology, diagnostics, and therapy of hyponatraemia. Ory Hetil. 2008;149(29):1347–54.
- Weisberg LP. Pseudohyponatraemia.: a reappraisal. Am J Med. 1989;86(3):315–8.
- Aw TC, Kiechie FL. Pseudohyponatraemia. Am J Emerg Med. 1985;3(3):236–9.
- Clayton IA, LeJeune IR, Hall IP. Severe hyponatraemia in medical in-patients: Aetiology assessment and outcome. QJM. 2006;99:505–511.
- Arieff M, Llach I, Massry SG. Neurological manifestations of morbidity of hyponatraemia correlates with brain, water electrolytes. Medicine (Baltimore). 1976:55(2):121–9.
- Miller M. Fluid and electrolyte balance in the elderly. Geriatrics 1987;42:65–8.,71, 75–6.
- Auroque H, Madias NE. Hyponatraemia. NEJM. 2000;342(2):1581–9.
- Natcchia, Ferraro PN, D'Alonzo S, Ganburo G. Hyponatraemia: Practical approach to diagnosis and treatment. G Hal Nephrol. 2011;28(3):305–13.
- Reynolds R, Secke JC. Hypervolaemia for the clinical endocrinologist. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf). 2005,63 (4):366–74.
- Milionis HJ, Liamis GL, Elizar MS. The hyponatraemic patient: a systematic approach to laboratory diagnosis. CMAJ. 2002;166(8):1056–62.
- Sewartz WB, Bennett W, Cureto PS, Bartter FC. A syndrome of renal sodium loss and hyponatraemia probably resulting from inappropriate secretion of anti-diuretic hormone. Am J Med. 1957;23(4):529–42.

- Kinzie B. Management of the syndrome of inappropriate secretion of antidiuretic hormone. Clin Pharm. 1987; 6(8): 625–33.
- Palm C, Reiman D, Gross P. Hyponatraemia-with comments on hypernatraemia. Ther Umsch. 2000; 57(6):400–7.
- Decaux G, Musch W. Clinical laboratory evaluation of the syndrome of inappropriate secretion of antidiuretic hormone. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. 2008;3(4):1175–84.
- Gross P. Treatment of severe hyponatraemia. Kidney Int. 2001;60:2417–27.
- Ayus JC, Krothapalli RK, Arief AI. treatment of symptomatic hyponatraemia and its relation to brain damage. A prospective study. Engl J Med. 1987;317:1190–5.
- Szatalowicz VL, Miller PD, Lacher JW, Gordon JA, Schrier RW. Comparative effect of diuretics in renal water excretion in hyponatraemic oedematous disorders. Clin Sci. 1982; 62:235–238.
- Curtis N J, van Heyningen C, Turner JJ. Irreversible nephrotoxicity from demeclocycline in the treatment of hyponatraemia. Age Aging. 2002: 31: 151–2.
- Villabona C. Vasopressin receptor antagonists: the vaptans. Endocrinol Nutr. 2010;57 Suppl 2:41–52.
- Palevsky PM, Bhagra R, Greenberg A. Hypernatraemia in hospitalised patients. Ann Intern Med 1996;124(2):197–203.
- Aiyagiri V, Deibert E, Diringer MN. Hypernatraemia in the neurologic intensive care unit.: how high is too high? J Crit Care. 2000;21:163–172.
- Andreucci V, Russo D, Cianciaruso B, Andreucci M. Some sodium potassium and water changes in the elderly and their treatment. Nephrol Dial Transplant. 1996;Supp 19:9–17.
- Cesareo R, Napolitano C, Di Benedetto M, De Rosa R, Trimarchi L. Hypernatraemia. Etiopathogenetic classification description of a rare clinical case. Minerva Enocrinol. 2002;27(1):437.
- 34. Rudolph EH, Pendergraft WF, Lerma EV. Hypernatraemia. Hospital Physician www.turner. white.com/pdf/brm\_IM\_V14P1.pdf retrieved 1March 2915.
- Patient.co.uk. Hypernatraemia. http://www.patient.co. uk/doctor/Hypernareamia.htm. Retrieved 3 March 2015.
- 36. Freda BJ, Nurko S. Hyponatraemia and hypernatraemia. Cleveland Clinic. http://www.cevelandcli nicmeded.com/medicalpubs/diseasemanagement/neph rology/hyponatraemia-and-hypernatraemia. accessed 7 July 2016.
- Soiza RL, Talbot HSC. Management of hyponatraemia in older people: old threats and new opportunities. Ther Adv Drug Saf. 2011;2(1):9–17.
- Kengne G, Andres C, Sattar L, Melot C, Decaux G. Mild hyponatraemia and risk fracture in ambulatory elderly. QJM. 2008;101(7):583–8.
- Cumming K, McKenzie S, Hoyle GE, Hutchison JD, Soiza RL. Prognosis of hyponatraemia in elderly

patients with fragility fractures. J Clin Med Res. 2015; 7(1):45–51.

- 40. Brouns SHA, Dortmans MKJ, Jonkers FS, Lambooij SLE, Kuijper A, Haak HR. Hyponatraemia in elderly emergency department patients: A marker of frailty. J Med. 2014;12(6)311–314.
- 41. Cumming K, Hoyle GE, Hutchinson JD, Soiza RL. Prevalence, incidence and etiology of hyponatraemia in elderly patients with fragility fractures. PLoS One 2014;9(2):e88272. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone0088272.eCo.
- 42. O'Donoghue D, Trehan A. SIADH and hyponatraemia: foreword. NDT Plus 2009; 2(Suppl\_3): iii1–iii4.
- Hoorn EJ, van der Lubbe N, Zietse R. SIADH and hyponatraemia: why does it matter? NDT Plus. 2009; 2(Suppl 3):iii5–iii119.
- 44. Soiza RL, Cumming K, Clarke JM, Wood KM, Myint PK. Hyponatraemia: Special considerations in older patients. J Clin Med. 2014;18;(3):944–58.

## **Disorders of Potassium**

# 51

## Contents

Hypokalaemia	451
Introduction	451
Clinical Manifestations	452
Treatment	452
Hyperkalaemia	453
Introduction	453
Clinical Manifestations	453
Treatment	453
Impact	454
References	455

## Abstract

The high morbidity and mortality due to hypokalaemia are associated with cardiac arrhythmias and sudden cardiac death. Severe hypokalaemia causes cardiac arrhythmias, general discomfort, irritability, muscle pain, generalised weakness and paralysis. Treatment begins with determining the cause followed by alleviating the underlying disorder, potassium deficit estimated from the plasma or serum concentration. Hyperkalaemia is a frequent occurrence in hospitalised patients with a reported incidence of 1.1-10 patients per 100 hospitalised. The chapter discusses the mechanisms underlying the disorders of potassium metabolism, their clinical manifestations and management.

## Keywords

Hypokalaemia · Hyperkalaemia · Cardiac arrhythmias · Sudden cardiac death · Magnesium deficiency

## Hypokalaemia

## Introduction

It is found in 20% of hospitalised patients [1]. The high morbidity and mortality due to hypokalaemia are associated with cardiac arrhythmias and sudden cardiac death. Excretion of potassium is increased by aldosterone, high delivery of sodium to the collecting duct (e.g. diuretics), high urine flow (osmotic diuresis) and delivery of negatively charged ions to the collecting ducts (e.g. bicarbonate) [2]. Hypokalaemia is due to shift into the cells and may be caused by medications, normal dysregulation or raised blood pH. Magnesium deficiency is common in hospitalised patients due to dehydration and increased loss. It can cause severe hypokalaemia by increasing potassium loss. The exact mechanism remains unclear [3]. A low potassium concentration has been found in 10–40% of patients with thiazide diuretics [4]. Chronic diarrhoea, excessive sweating or severe burns can cause marked potassium loss [5]. Box 1 shows the causes of hypokalaemia.

Box 1 Causes of Hypok	alaemia
i. Inadequate intake	
ii. Increased renal los	88
Medications, e.	g. diuretics
Primary	or secondary
hyperaldosteronism	n
Exogenous	glucocorticoids/
mineralocorticoids	5
Hypomagnesae	emia
iii. Increased extrarena	al loss
Gastrointestinal	– vomiting, diarrhoea
Laxatives and d	liuretics
Dermal loss – b	urns, excessive sweat
iv. Transcellular shift	
Alkalines	
Beta-adrenergic	e agonists
Insulin adminis	stration

Information sources: Lederer et al. [2], Schulman and Narines [4] and Unwin et al. [5]

## **Clinical Manifestations**

Patients with mild hypokalaemia may have no symptoms. More severe hypokalaemia causes cardiac arrhythmias, general discomfort, irritability, muscle pain, generalised weakness and paralysis. In addition patients with severe hypokalaemia can develop muscle necrosis (rhabdomyolysis). Potassium depletion predisposes to serious tachyarrhythmias. The electrocardiogram may initially show T wave flattening or inverted T waves. Prominent U waves appear as QT prolongation and ST depression and first- or second-degree block of the Wenckebach type [6, 7]. Both mild and severe hypokalaemia can induce cardiac arrhythmias, ventricular arrhythmias (premature ventricular contractions, torsade de pointes, ventricular fibrillation) and atrial arrhythmias (premature atrial beats and atrial fibrillation). Muscle weakness, rhabdomyolysis, cardiac arrhythmias, impaired urinary concentrating ability and glucose intolerance are some of the complications of hypokalaemia [8].

## Treatment

Treatment begins with determining the cause followed by alleviating the underlying disorder, potassium deficit estimated from the plasma or serum concentration [5]. In severe hypokalaemia (serum K <2.6 mmol/L), intravenous potassium as potassium chloride is given. The rate should not exceed 20 mmol per hour. Cardiac monitoring is followed by a repeat of the potassium level in 1–3 h together with workup to identify aetiology. Oral potassium supplements include potassium chloride (40-100 mmol/day in divided doses), potassium phosphate (in patients with concurrent hypophosphataemia) and potassium bicarbonate (in patients with acidosis). Potassium tablets can remain in the lower oesophagus for some time and could cause ulceration; hence it should be taken with plenty of fluid and avoided just before going to bed [5]. Serum potassium level is difficult to replenish if serum magnesium level is also low, and it may be necessary to replenish both. Patients on digoxin should have digoxin level done. Treatment includes proper diet, potassium supplements and IV solutions. Foods such as bananas, oranges, avocados, sweet potatoes and spinach are rich in potassium (Box 2).

#### Box 2 Key Points: Hypokalaemia

The vast majority of cases with hypokalaemia are related to diuretics especially loop diuretics commonly used in clinical practice.

(continued)

## Box 2 Key Points: Hypokalaemia (continued)

Magnesium deficiency can cause severe hypokalaemia by increasing potassium loss.

The ECG initially shows flattened or inverted T waves. Prominent U waves appear with QT prolongation [7, 8].

Foods such as bananas, oranges, avocados, sweet potatoes and spinach are rich in potassium.

## Hyperkalaemia

## Introduction

Hyperkalaemia is a frequent occurrence in hospitalised patients with a reported incidence of 1.1–10 patients per 100 hospitalised [9, 10]. A common cause is excessive potassium supplement and other causes are hypoadrenalism or renal failure [11]. Medications [12] used for cardiovascular disease in a setting of impaired glomerular filtration rate commonly cause true elevations in serum potassium [13] (Box 3).

Box 3 Common Causes of Hyperkalaemia Intake consumption of too much potassium salt Renal diseases Drugs and medications, e.g. diuretics Addison's disease Injury to muscle and other tissues Acidosis Burns Infections

## **Clinical Manifestations**

The clinical presentation to a great extent correlates with the severity of the hyperkalaemia. In the mild cases, the patients are asymptomatic. More severe hyperkalaemia presents with generalised weakness, nausea, vomiting, tingling of the extremities, numbness and paralysis and intestinal colic [14]. It affects the heart causing arrhythmias [14] including cardiac standstill and sudden death. In the mild to moderate severity, the electrocardiographic changes may be subtle and limited to peaking of the T waves. Progressive hyperkalaemia shows prolongation of the PR with disappearance of the P wave and marked widening of the QRS [15, 16]. In the extreme the QRS degenerates into a sine wave followed by ventricular fibrillation or ventricular asystole [15]. Although ECG is highly specific for hyperkalaemia, treatment of hyperkalaemia based solely on the ECG will lead to mistreatment in at least 15% of patients [17].

## Treatment

In mild hyperkalaemia (<K 6 mmol/L), ceasing the offending drug (ACE inhibitors, ARBs, NSAIDs, K-sparing diuretics) would suffice. In patients with renal failure, acute or chronic treatment should be initiated earlier when the serum K level is more than 5 mmol/L. If there are no ECG abnormalities, cation-exchange resins mixed with sorbitol should be used if hyperkalaemia is not life threatening. Sodium polystyrene sulphonate in 100–200 ml 30% sorbitol can be given 15 g every 6 h orally or 30–60 g by retention enema [18]. Resin mixed with water (and not with sorbitol) can be repeated hourly for rapid removal of potassium. Enemas can cause rectal ulcerations [19].

In severe cases (K >6 mmol/L), therapy has to be aggressive. The following should be given in rapid sequence: (i) IV administration of calcium gluconate 10% 210 ml intravenously over 5-10 min and repeated when necessary [14, 20], (ii) ten units of regular insulin by rapid push followed immediately by 50 ml of 50% dextrose by rapid infusion and (iii) inhalation of beta2-adrenergic agonist over 20 min. The duration of action is about 2-4 h depending on the type of agonist used. In patients with renal failure if emergency treatment is ineffective, haemodialysis should be instituted which is most effective [21]. Elderly patients are at risk of developing hyperkalaemia when they are on certain medications, and hence potassium levels should be determined at appropriate intervals [22].

## Impact

Hyperkalaemia can cause sudden death due to cardiac arrhythmias (Nat Kid Foundation) [23]. Compared to 2–3% in the general population, the frequency of hyperkalaemia could be as high as 40–50% in patients with chronic kidney disease [24]. Even within 1 day of mortality, the odds of mortality are increased with an episode of hyper-kalaemia in patients with hyperkalaemia [25] (Box 4).

## Box 4 Key Points: Hyperkalaemia

Most cases of hyperkalaemia are due to prescription of diuretics and drugs [12] such as NSAIDs, the angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors or angiotensin II receptor blockers (ARBs) in conjunction with potassium-sparing attributes.

In mild to moderate hyperkalaemia, the changes on the ECG may be subtle and limited to peaking of the T wave.

Although ECG is highly specific for hyperkalaemia, treatment of hyperkalaemia based solely on the ECG will lead to mistreatment in at least 15% of patients [17].

Progressive hyperkalaemia shows prolongation of the PR with disappearance of the P wave and marked widening of the QRS [15, 16]. In the extreme, the QRS degenerates into a sine wave followed by ventricular fibrillation or ventricular asystole [15].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following with hypokalaemia are true EXCEPT:
  - A. Three mechanisms associated with hypokalaemia are (i) dietary deficiency, (ii) increased excretion and (iii) transcellular shift.
  - B. Magnesium deficiency can cause severe hypokalaemia by increasing potassium loss.
  - C. The high morbidity and mortality due to hypokalaemia are associated with cardiac arrhythmias and sudden cardiac death.

- D. The electrocardiogram initially may show subtle and limited to peaking of the T waves.
- 2. The following in the management of hypokalaemia are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. If the magnesium level is also low, it will be difficult to replenish serum potassium level.
  - B. The rate of intravenous potassium given as potassium chloride should not exceed 20 mmol/h.
  - C. Patients on digoxin should have their digoxin level done.
  - D. Avocados, spinach and sweet potatoes are poor in potassium.
- 3. The following in relation to hyperkalaemia are true EXCEPT:
  - A. Most cases of hyperkalaemia are due to diuretics, NSAIDs, ACEIs and ARBs in conjunction with potassium-sparing attributes.
  - B. Severe hyperkalaemia causes cardiac arrhythmias and sudden death.
  - C. With severe hyperkalaemia in the extreme, the QRS degenerates into a sine wave followed by ventricular fibrillation or ventricular asystole.
  - D. Potassium level is normally regulated around a narrow range of 3.5 and 6.5 mmol/L.
- 4. The following in the management of hyperkalaemia are true EXCEPT:
  - A. In patients with renal failure acute or chronic, treatment should be instituted when the serum K level is more than 7 mmol/L.
  - B. In patients with renal failure if emergency treatment is ineffective, haemodialysis should be instituted.
  - C. Sodium or calcium polystyrene sulphonate in sorbitol can be given orally or by retention enema.
  - D. In severe cases, the following are given in rapid sequence: calcium gluconate 10% IV, regular insulin 10 units by rapid push with 50 ml of 50% dextrose rapid infusion and inhalation of a beta2-adrenergic agonist.

**MCQ** Answers

1 = D; 2 = D; 3 = D; 4 = A

## References

- Paice BJ, Paterson KR, Onyanga-Omara F, Donnelly T, Gray M, Lawson DH. Record linkage study of hypokalaemia in hospitalized patients. Postgrad Med J. 1986:62:187–91.
- Lederer E, Ouseph R, Yasel L. Hypokalaemia e Medicine 2007. http://www.google.com.au/search/hl=en& q=pathophsiology+hypokalaemia&btngG=Google+ Search &meta=.
- Rashid A, Hamilton SL. Necrosis of the gastrointestinal tract in uraemic patients as a result of sodium polystyrene sulphate (Kayexalate) in sorbitol: an unrecognized condition. Mm J Surg Pathol. 1997;21:60–9.
- Schulman M, Narins RG. Hypokalaemia and cardiovascular disease. Am Cardiol. 1990;65: 4E–9E.
- Unwin RJ, Luft FC, Shirley DG. Pathophysiology and management of hypokalaemia: a clinical perspective. Nat Rev Nephrol. 2011;7(2):75–84.
- Schmroth L. The 12-lead electrocardiogram. London. Blackwell Scientific Publications 1989;1:337–40.
- Chou TC. Electrocardiography in clinical practice. Philadelphia WB Saunders. 1991;3:496–7.
- Palmer BF. A physiologic –based approach to the evaluation of a patient with hypokalaemia. Am J Kidney Dis. 2010;56(6):1184–90.
- Paici B, Gray TM, McBride D, Donnely T, Lawson DH. Hyperkalaemia in patients in hospital. Brit Med J. 1983;286:1159–92.
- Moore ML, Bailey RR. Hyperkalaemia in patients in hospital. NZ Med J. 1989;102:557–558.
- Willard MD. Disorders of potassium homeostasis. Vet Clin North Am Small Pract. 1989;19(2):241–6.
- Pepin J, Shields C. Advances in diagnosis and management of hypokalaemia and hyperkalaemia in emergencies. Emerg Med Pract. 2012;14(2):1–7.
- Sood MM, Sood AR, Richardson R. Emergency management and commonly encountered outpatient

scenarios in patients with hyperkalaemia. Mayo Clin Proc. 2007;82(12):1553-61.

- Mushiyakh Y, Dangari H, Qavi S, Ali N, Pannone J, Tompkins D. Treatment and pathogenesis of acute hyperkalamia. J Community Hosp Intern Med Perspect. 2012. https://doi.org/10.3402/jchimp.v1i4.7372.
- Brudy WJ. Hyperkalaemia in the elderly. Emergencies. 2010;22: 152–6.
- Mattu A, Brady WJ, Robinson DA. Electrocardiographic manifestations of hyperkalaemia. Am J Emerg Med. 2000;18(6):721–9.
- Wrenn K, Slovis CM, Slovis BS. The ability of physicians to predict hyperkalaemia from the electrocardiogram. Am Emerg Med.1991;20(11):1229–32.
- Ahee P, Crowe AV. The management of hyperkalaemia in the emergency department. Emerg Med. 2000;17: 188–191.
- Roy-Chaudhury P, Meisds IS, Freedman S, Steinman T, Steer M. Combined gastric and ileocaecal toxicity (serpiginous ulcers) with oral kayexalate in sorbitol therapy. Am J Kidney Dis. 1997;30:120–2.
- Allon M. Treatment and prevention of hyperkalaemia in end stage renal disease. Kidney Int. 1993;43: 1197–209.
- Semmekrot BA, Monneus LA. A warning for treatment of hyperkalaemia with salbutamol. Eur J Paediatr. 1997;156:420.
- Perazella MA, Mahnensmith RL. Hyperkalaemia in the elderly. J Gen Intern Med. 1997;12(10):646–658.
- National Kidney Foundation. Clinical update on hyperkalaemia. www.kidney.org/sites/default/files/02-10-6785 HBE hyperkalaemia Bulletinspdf.
- Kovesday CP. Management of hyperkalaemia in chronic kidney disease. Nat Rev Nephrol. 2024.Sep 16.
- Einhorn LM, Zhan M, Hsu VD, Walker LD, Moen MF, Seliger SL, et al The frequency of hypernatraemia and its significance in chronic kidney disease. Arch Intern Med. 2009;169:1156–1162.

## Check for updates

## **Disorders of Calcium Metabolism**

## Contents

Hypercalcaemia	457
Introduction	457
Clinical Manifestations	458
Evaluation	458
Management	459
Hypocalcaemia	459
Introduction	459
Clinical Manifestations	459
Evaluation	460
Management	460
Impact	460
References	461

## Abstract

Malignancy and hyperparathyroidism are the most common causes of hypercalcaemia, and malignancy accounts for about 65% in the hospital. Patients with acute hypercalcaemia usually present with gastrointestinal symptoms such as nausea, vomiting, anorexia and dehydration. Hypercalcaemia may produce ECG changes. Hypocalcaemia has a prevalence of 85% in ICU and 18% of all hospital patients. Patients with hypocalcaemia are symptomatic (tetany, seizures) or at high risk of developing complications. The chapter discusses the mechanisms underlying the disorders of calcium metabolism, their clinical manifestations and management.

## Keywords

Hypercalcaemia · Hypocalcaemia · Hyperparathyroidism · Malignancy

## Hypercalcaemia

## Introduction

In hospitalized patients there is a large variation in the prevalence of hypercalcaemia ranging from 0.17% to 2.92% and in normal populations 1.07% and 3.9% [1]. Malignancy (45%) and hyperparathyroidism(16.5%) [1, 2] are the most common causes of hypercalcaemia [3], and malignancy accounts for about 65% in the hospital [4]. Other causes of hypercalcaemia in the elderly include abrupt immobilization with previously elevated skeletal remodelling activity and hyperthyroidism [5].

## **Clinical Manifestations**

Patients with acute hypercalcaemia usually present with gastrointestinal symptoms such as nausea, vomiting, anorexia and dehydration. Other manifestations include polydipsia and polyuria. There may be grades of disordered sensorium, confusion, stupor or coma [6]. Those with chronic hypercalcaemia usually complain of constipation, dyspepsia and abdominal pain due to pancreatitis [6]. The blood pressure may be elevated. There may be generalized weakness and evidence of nephrocalcinosis or nephrolithiasis (Box 1).

## Box 1 Manifestations and Complications of Hypercalcaemia

General
Lethargy, weakness, malaise, dehydration
Gastrointestinal
Nausea, vomiting, anorexia, constipation, abdominal pain
Ileus, acute pancreatitis, peptic ulcer
Central nervous system
Confusion, delirium, emotional lability, depression, muscle weakness, psychosis, stupor and coma
Renal
Polyuria, polydipsia (nephrogenic diabetes insipidus)
Nocturia
Nephrocalcinosis, calculi, acute or chronic renal impairment
Cardiovascular
Cardiac arrhythmias, ECG changes ( shortened QT interval)
Digitalis sensitivity
Musculoskeletal
Myopathy, osteoporosis, osteitis fibrosa cystica, pseudogout
Information sources: Koh [6] and Turhan et al. [8]

Hypercalcaemia may produce ECG changes. The QT interval may be shortened, and in some cases the PR interval is prolonged. With severe hypercalcaemia, the QRS interval may lengthen, T waves may flatten or invert, ST elevation may occur [7], and a variable degree of heart block may develop. In hypercalaemia ST elevation may occur in leads V1–V3 with transient Q waves mimicking acute myocardial infarction; these changes however return to normal with treatment of the hyperkalaemia [8, 9].

## Evaluation

A complete history should include the clinical manifestations of hypercalcaemia, possible causative disorders and medications. The measurement of the PTH in the serum gives the direct indication of parathyroid function. A reference range is 1.6-6.9 pmol/L. A serum PTH level >4.0 pmol/L and the presence of serum calcium >2.6 mmol/L are indicative of primary hyperparathyroidism. If in the presence of hypercalcaemia and suppressed PTH, hyperparathyroidism is unlikely.

PTH values <2.0 pmol/L are indicative of an extraparathyroid cause for the hypercalcaemia. If PTH is suppressed in the face of elevated calcium level, the possibilities are that it may be associated with:

- (i) Malignancies due to extensive bone destruction resulting from osteolytic metastases or caused by PTH-related protein (PTHrP). The gene that produces this protein is present in a many malignancies.
- (ii) Vitamin D excess shows elevation of serum calcium and phosphate and a suppressed PTH. Common cause is overdosage with calcitriol.
- (iii) Granulomatous disorders have high levels of calcitonin. Serum phosphate levels tend to be low or normal in primary hyperthyroidism and hypercalcaemia of malignancy. It is also elevated in hypercalcaemia secondary to vitamin D disorders or hyperthyroidism.

## Management

Several measures are available in the treatment of hypercalcaemia such as fluid repletion normal saline 2–4 L/24 h, loop diuretics (IV frusemide 6–12 hourly), bisphosphonates (pamidronate, ibandronate and zoledronate), calcitonin, mithramycin, gallium, glucocorticoids and dialysis [6].

Acute primary hyperparathyroidism requires parathyroidectomy. Pharmacological treatment is required in some cases of hyperparathyroidism presenting with symptoms of hypercalcaemia. The other common cause of hypercalcaemia is malignancy. The cornerstone of therapy is to inhibit osteoclastic bone resorption. The bisphosphonates, calcitonin, gallium and mithramycin all inhibit osteoclastic bone resorption [10]. Bisphosphonates containing nitrogen atoms such as pamidronate, ibandronate and zoledronate are potent than those without, for example, etidronate, clodronate and tiludronate [11]. The former have been associated with transient fever lymphocytopenia, malaise and myalgias [11].

In the case of mild hypercalcaemia (3 mmol/l), fluid repletion and loop diuretic such as frusemide may be sufficient. It is the same in moderate hypercalcaemia (3-3.5 mmol/l), but if there is insufficient reduction, bisphosphonates may be required. In severe cases (>3.5 mmol/l), intravenous administration of bisphosphonates is recommended for initial management of hypercalcaemia followed by oral or repeat IV bisphosphonates to prevent relapse [12]. In very severe cases, calcitonin which is rapidly acting is concurrently administered with bisphosphonates (pamidronate 60–90 over 2 h) as bisphosphonates take about 48 h to lower serum calcium [12]. Bisphosphonates have relatively slow onset of action and may take 1–3 days [12]. The dose of calcitonin is 4 units/Kg subcutaneously or intramuscularly every 12 h, but is not continued indefinitely. Glucocorticoids increase urinary excretion and decrease intestinal calcium absorption and is in granulomatous disease, vitamin D intoxication and in haematological malignancies. Mithramycin because of its toxicity and low efficacy is restricted to patients with hypercalcaemia of malignancy who fail to respond to IV bisphosphonates [11].

## Hypocalcaemia

## Introduction

Hypocalcaemia has a prevalence of 85% in ICU and 18% of all hospital patients [13, 14]. The causes of hypocalcaemia include hypoalbuminemia, hypomagnesaemia, medication effects, surgical effects, PTH deficiency and vitamin D deficiency [15] and resistance [16]. It is rare for hypocalcaemia to occur from poor dietary intake of calcium. It is more likely to be due to poor intake of vitamin D. Hypocalcaemia occurs in conditions where the plasma protein level is low as in nephrotic syndrome, cirrhosis of liver, malabsorption syndrome and malnutrition. Hypocalcaemia is associated with conditions with low PTH levels (hypoparathyroidism) and with high PTH levels (secondary hyperparathyroidism). The former occurs where there is parathyroid destruction as a result of surgery [15], radiotherapy and infiltration by metastasis. The latter occurs as a result of vitamin D deficiency, vitamin D resistance and PTH resistance (pseudohypoparathyroidism) (Box 2).

Iypoalbuminaemia	
Iypoparathyroidism	n – postsurgery, idiopathic
Aagnesium depletio	n
seudohypothyroidi	sm
/itamin D deficienc	у
Aedications	
Renal failure	
Acute pancreatitis	
Aalignancy	
Rhabdomyolysis	

## **Clinical Manifestations**

Hypocalcaemia is often asymptomatic. Acute hypocalcaemia could lead to cardiovascular effects such as syncope, angina and congestive heart failure [16]. Symptoms due to neuromuscular irritability may involve both the smooth and skeletal muscles and include muscle cramps, numbness and tingling of the extremities. Severe hypocalcaemia may cause tetanic contractions and convulsions and may occur even when the ionized calcium is low without any marked hypocalcaemia. Chvostek sign is elicited by tapping the facial nerve anterior to the tragus of the ear. Graded response will occur with twitching first at the angle of the mouth and then the nose, the eye and the facial muscles. Another sign of latent tetany is Trousseau sign which is elicited by inflating the blood pressure cuff to above the systolic pressure for a couple of minutes resulting in a carpal spasm. This constitutes an extended elbow, flexed wrist, adducted thumb, flexed MCP joints and extension of the interphalangeal joints, and this is positive in about 94% of hypocalcaemic patients [17]. Smooth muscle contractions may give rise to laryngeal stridor, dysphagia, bronchospasm and intestinal and biliary colic. Slowly developing hypocalcaemia may manifest diffuse encephalopathy. Chronic manifestations include cataracts, dry skin, coarse hair and poor dentition. Calcification of the basal ganglia, and in the cerebellum, may occur especially when hypocalcaemia is associated with hypoparathyroid states. Gastrointestinal symptoms include malabsorption with steatorrhoea. The electrocardiogram may show prolongation of the QTc interval due to the lengthening of the ST segment which directly proportional to the degree of hypocalcaemia [18]. T waves are usually normal but can be flattened or inverted [19].

## Evaluation

Firstly to ascertain that hypocalcaemia is present, a complete history should include the causes such as neck surgery, medical conditions with hypoalbuminemia (nephrotic syndrome, cirrhosis of the liver, malabsorption), renal disease and medications (phosphates, bisphosphonates, anticonvulsants). Acute pancreatitis, malabsorption, renal failure and drug therapy have to be excluded. The PTH, serum magnesium and vitamin D levels should be evaluated.

## Management

## Acute Hypocalcaemia

In patients who are symptomatic (tetany, seizures) or at high risk of developing complications, calcium gluconate in 10 ml of 10% diluted with 50–100 ml of 55 dextrose [15] is given intravenously slowly. It is advisable to that ECG monitoring is done because of dysrhythmias can occur if given too rapidly [15]. This can be repeated as necessary, or the calcium gluconate (30–40 ml of 10%) in 1 L of 5% dextrose can be given as an infusion over 12–24 h. The aim of treatment of acute hypocalcaemia is to control the signs and symptoms rather than to normalize the calcium.

#### Chronic Hypocalcaemia

In chronic hypocalcaemia, oral calcium and vitamin D supplements are usually sufficient. Vitamin D deficiency can be treated with vitamin D2 (ergocalciferol) or D3 (cholecalciferol) [15].

## Impact

Hypocalcaemia is often asymptomatic but could present in life-threatening situations. Acute hypocalcaemia could lead to cardiovascular effects such as syncope, angina and congestive heart failure [16]. Hypercalcaemia is a common metabolic disorder in malignant disease. When associated with malignancy, it can be life threatening (Box 3).

## Box 3 Key Points. Disorders of Calcium Metabolism

Parathyroid hormone (PTH), vitamin D and ionized calcium and their corresponding receptors and calcium-sensing receptor greatly influence the regulation of calcium.

(continued)

## Box 3 Key Points. Disorders of Calcium Metabolism (continued)

Malignancy (45%) and hyperparathyroidism(16.5%) [1, 2] are the most common causes of hypercalcaemia [4].

A serum PTH level >4.0 pmol/L and the presence of serum calcium >2.6 mmol/L are indicative of primary hyperparathyroidism.

Several measures are available in the treatment of hypercalcaemia such as fluid repletion normal saline 2–4 L/24 h loop diuretics (IV frusemide 6–12 hourly), bisphosphonates (pamidronate, ibandronate and Zoledronate), calcitonin, mithramycin, gallium, glucocorticoids and dialysis [5].

In patients who are symptomatic (tetany, seizures) or at high risk of developing complications, calcium gluconate in 10 ml of 10% diluted with 50–100 ml of 55 dextrose [13] is given intravenously slowly.

## **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true regarding calcium metabolism, EXCEPT:
  - A. In the kidneys PTH decreases reabsorption of calcium from the distal tubules.
  - B. Calcitonin is produced by the thyroid in response to high calcium levels.
  - C. Ideally the ionized or free calcium should be determined since this is the active form.
  - D. The metabolism of calcium and phosphate are closely related.
- 2. The following are true of hypercalcaemia, EXCEPT:
  - A. Acute hypercalcaemia usually present with gastrointestinal symptom.
  - B. In hypercalcaemia the QT interval may be prolonged in some cases and PR interval shortened.
  - C. Constipation, dyspepsia and abdominal pain due to pancreatitis are the usual complaints with chronic hypercalcaemia.
  - D. Causes of medically induced hypercalcaemia include thiazides, lithium, vitamin A and milk-alkali syndrome.

## MCQ Answers

1 = A; 2 = B

## **Extended Matching Questions**

- A. Sarcoidosis
- B. Malignancy
- C. Vitamin excess
- D. Milk-alkali syndrome
- E. Tertiary hyperparathyroidism
- F. Primary hyperparathyroidism
- G. Milk-alkali syndrome
- H. Hyperthyroidism
- I. Familial hypocalciuric hypercalcaemia

The following biochemical findings have raised serum calcium concentration in common. Choose the most likely diagnosis from the list above. Each option can be used only once.

				Urine		
	PTH	Serum P	ALP	Ca+	Urine P	Other
1.	High	Low	Var	High	High	
2.	Var	Low	High	Var	High	PTHrH
						high
3.	Low	N/High	N/High	High	Ν	
4.	Low	N/High	N	N	N	
5.	High	N/Low	N	low	Ν	

*N* normal, *var* variable, *PTHrH* PTH-related peptide, PTH + parathyroid hormone

**EMQ Answers** 1 = F; 2 = B; 3 = A; 4 = G; 5 = I

## References

- Frolich A. Prevalence of hypercalcaemia in normal and hospital populations. Dan Med Bull. 1998;45(4):436–9.
- Sexton TB,Cohen C. Hypercalcaemia and calcium metabolism in the elderly. Contemporary Geriatric Medicine. 198;3:437–453.
- Dent DM, Miller JL, Klaff L, Barron J. The incidence and causes of hypoercalcaemia. Postgrad Med J.1987;63(73):745–750.
- Lafferty FW. Differential diagnosis of hypercalcaemia. J Bone Miner Res. 1991;Suppl 2:S51–9.

- Raymakers JA. Hypercalcaemia in the elderly Tijdschi Gerontol Geriatr. 1990;21(1):11–6.
- Koh LK. The diagnosis and management of hypercalcaemia. Ann Acad Med Singapore. 2003;32(1): 129–39.
- Chia BL, Thai AC. Electrocardiographic abnormalities in combined hypercalcaemia and hypokalaemia-Case Report. Ann Acad Med Singapore. 1998;227: 567–9.
- Turhan S, Kilickap M, Kiline S. ST segment elevations mimicking acute myocardial infarction in hyperkalaemia. Health. 2005;91(8):999.
- Wesson Lc, Suresh V, Parry RG. Hypercalcaemia simulating acute myocardial infarction. Clin Med. 2009; 9(2):186–7.
- Nussbaum SR. Pathophysiology and management of severe hypercalcaemia. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am. 1993; 22(2):343–62.
- Pecherstirfer M, Brenner K, Zojer N. Current management strategies for hypercalcaemia. Treat Endocrinol. 2003;2(4):273–9.

- 12. Ralston SH. Medical management of hypocalcaemia. Br J Clin Pharmacol. 1992;34(1):11–20.
- Hasbacka J, Pettila V. Prevalence and prediction value of ionised hypocalcaemia among critically ill patients. Acta Anaesthesia Scand. 2003;47:1264–9.
- Shah AB, Foo YN. A retrospective study of serum calcium levels in hospital population in Malaysia. Med J Malaysia.1995;50:246–9.
- Cooper MS, Gittoes NJL. Diagnosis and management of hypocalcaemia. BMJ. 2008;336 (7556):1298–1302.
- Beach CB. Hypocalcaemia emedicine http:// emedicine.midscape.com/activity/767260-overview. accessed 13.12.08.
- 17. Urbano FL. Signs of hypocalcaemia. Chvostek's and Trousseau's Hosp Physician. 2000;36:43–5.
- RuDusky BM. Electrocardiographic abnormalities associated with hypocalcaemia. Chest. 2001;119(2): 668–669.
- Bronsky D,Dubin D, Waldstein S, Kushner DS. Calcium and the electrocardiogram. Am J Cardiol. 1961;7:833.

## Part XI

## Disorders of the Musculo-skeletal System in the Elderly

It is important to remember that symptomatic musculoskeletal pain may originate from many different sites. A thorough understanding of the functional anatomy of the vertebral column (the spine, intervertebral discs, spinal cord, spinal nerves, muscles, and ligaments) and surrounding soft tissue is highly desirable in regard to assessment and diagnosis of musculoskeletal pain. Part XI provides an overview of the prevalence and mechanisms, evaluation, and clinical management of the common musculoskeletal disorders. It reviews pain arising from the neck, lower back, and the large joints. Pain in the back, shoulders, hips, and knees in the elderly are common complaints encountered by the primary care physician.

## Check for updates

## **The Spine**

# 53

## Contents

Introduction	465
Neck Pain Cervical Spondylosis	466 466
Low Back Pain (Lumbosacral)	467 468
The Spine	469
Diagnosis History Examination	469 469 470
Impact	470
References	472

## Abstract

The vertebral column consists of 7 cervical vertebrae, 12 thoracic, 5 lumbar and 5 sacral vertebrae (fused to form the sacrum) and 5 small vertebrae fused to form the coccyx. It radiates pain arising from the neck and low back and the spine. Common clinical syndromes associated with cervical spondylosis are myelopathy and radiculopathy and both syndromes are distinct. The prevalence of low back pain in the elderly is reported to range between 13 and 49%. The aetiology of back pain may be different in older people. As the patients get older, the diagnostic probabilities as to their prevalence change, such as malignancy/neoplasia, compression fractures, spinal stenosis and aortic aneurysms. Spinal stenosis

due to hypertrophic degenerative processes and degenerative spondylolisthesis is more common in older people.

## Keywords

Neck pain · Low back pain · Cervical spondylosis · Myelopathy · Radiculopathy · Spinal stenosis

## Introduction

The vertebral column consists of 7 cervical vertebrae, 12 thoracic, 5 lumbar and the 5 sacral vertebrae (fused to form the sacrum) and 5 small vertebrae fused to form the coccyx [1]. The vertebrae are composed of several elements, the vertebral body, pedicles, lamina, transverse processes, spinous process and superior and inferior articular processes (the facet joints) [2]. The vertebrae surround the spinal cord. The pedicles and laminae together with the body of the vertebrae are responsible for enclosing the spinal cord. The transverse processes are the sites for the attachment of the muscles and ligaments and in the thoracic spine for the ribs (costo-vertebral and costo-transverse joints). The spinous process is also for the attachment of muscle and ligament. The facet joints are covered with a layer of the cartilage and are surrounded by a joint capsule and bathed in synovial fluid and helps the joints to move smoothly [2]. The shape and orientation of these joints help to guide movements of the spine, namely, flexion and extension, left-right lateral flexion and left and right rotation.

The intervertebral discs lie between the vertebral bodies, and each disc consists of an outer annulus fibrosis and an inner nucleus pulposus [1, 2], which is a gel-like elastic substance [2]. The disc is made of proteins called collagen and proteoglycans that attract water. The spinal cord extends caudally from the medulla at the foramen magnum and terminates at the lower end of L1 vertebra. The white matter at the cord's periphery contains the ascending and descending tracts of motor and sensory fibres. The anterior (ventral) horns of the 'H'-shaped grey matter receive impulses from the motor cortex via the descending corticospinal tracts; the axons of these cells are efferent fibres of the spinal nerves [3]. From the posterior (dorsal) horn and dorsolateral white matter emanate the dorsal roots that coalesce into two bundles and enter the dorsal root ganglion in the intervertebral foramen and distal to this join the ventral root to form the spinal nerve [4]. Many *internuncial neurons* in the grey matter carry impulses from dorsal to ventral nerve roots from one side to the other and one level of the cord to another [3].

The segments of the cord are functional divisions that correspond approximately to the attachments of the 31 spinal nerve roots [1]. Each spinal nerve emerges from a segment of the spinal cord as anterior (ventral) motor root and a posterior (dorsal) sensory. They unite to form the spinal nerve. The ligaments consist of (i) the anterior longitudinal ligament which is in the anterior surface of the vertebral column and connects the front of the vertebral body to the annulus fibrosis [2], (ii) the *posterior longitudinal ligament* inside the vertebral column connects the posterior part of the vertebral body to the annulus fibrosis [2], (iii) the ligamentum flavum connects the laminae of adjunct vertebrae, (iv) the supraspinous ligament connects the apices of the spinous processes and (v) the *intervertebral ligament* connects the transverse processes. The ligaments together with the tendons and muscles [2] and intervertebral discs limit spinal movements [2]. The paraspinal muscles consist of the long extensors and erector spinal.

## Neck Pain

## **Cervical Spondylosis**

Cervical spondylosis results from degenerative changes which embraces the intervertebral discs, facet joints [5], laminal arches, and osteophytosis of the vertebral bodies with ligamentous and segmental instability [6].

## **Clinical Manifestations**

Common clinical syndromes associated with cervical spondylosis are myelopathy and radiculopathy [5] and both syndromes are distinct [6].

## i. Myelopathy

Cervical spondylotic myelopathy manifests as pain and stiffness more often in the lower cervical region and in certain positions of the neck. The pain radiates to the base of the neck, shoulders and back. The symptoms include clumsiness and weakness of the hands, leg stiffness with weakness and an unsteady gait [7, 8]. The signs include weakness of the triceps and/or weakness of the intrinsic muscles of the hands with wasting. When the fingers are held extended and adducted if the ulnar digits drift into abduction and flexion within 30–60 s, the 'finger escape sign' is positive, and chronic spondylotic myelopathy between C3 and C5 may be present [9]. The main findings are numbness of the hands with decreased vibration sense and hyperlexia [10]. Though nonspecific, Lhermitte sign may be positive, that is, flexion of the neck gives rise to electric shock-like sensations down the back and down both legs. It is seen in posterior column dysfunction. Hoffman's sign is a reflex contraction of the thumb and index finger after nipping the middle finger [11]. It is usually present with corticospinal tract dysfunction but may be present in other generalized hyper-reflexic states. A hyperactive pectoralis muscle reflex is a sign of cord compression at the upper cervical spine (C2, C3-C4) and is elicited by tapping the pectoralis muscle tendon in the deltopectoral groove resulting in adduction and internal rotation of the shoulder [12]. The biceps supinator (C5, C6) may be absent with brisk triceps reflex (C7) indicative of spinal cord compression because of cervical spondylosis at C5-C6 in the spine.

Lower limb weakness is commonly seen with involvement of the iliopsoas followed by the quadriceps muscles. The gait is stiff with progressive paraparesis and paraesthesias and sensory impairment in feet and hands [13]. A 'myelopathic gait' had been described and a hesitant jerking motion may appear [14]. There are several clinical patterns of presentation depending on the predominant neurological findings – subacute cord compression, brachialgia and cord syndrome [3] and central cord syndrome.

ii. Cervical Radiculopathy

It manifests as pain in the neck radiating into either the arm, forearm or hand and often accompanied by numbness.

iii. Regional Pain Syndromes

Chronic occipital headache or cervicogenic headache can be due to upper cervical C2 nerve root lesion or facet joint dysfunction [15, 16]. A chronic suboccipital headache is seen with cervical spondylosis, and it seems likely that occipitoatlantal and atlantoaxial degeneration could cause the pain in those areas [17].

iv. Others

Other manifestations include dysphagia due to large spurs compressing the oesophagus (see viginette at the end of the chapter) [18-20], vertebrobasilar insufficiency and vertigo.

## **Imaging Studies**

Computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging are used to assess spinal and foraminal stenosis in cervical spondylosis. High-signal intensity lesions can be seen on MRI of spinal cord compression and may indicate myelomalacia and permanent damage [21], and this indicates a poor prognosis [22]. Electrodiagnostic studies may be helpful in assessing continuity of the somatosensory pathways.

## Treatment

The only effective treatment for myelopathy is surgical decompression of the cord. The large majority of patients with cervical spondylosis are treated conservatively and surgery reserved for moderate to severe myelopathy or failed medical treatment [23, 24]. In the mild and slowly progressive, immobilization with soft collars or more rigid orthosis like the Philadelphia collar or Minerva body jacket can considerably immobilize the cervical spine. The use of cervical exercises has also been advocated [22]. If progressive, cervical decompression may be required. Reduction of the cord's cross-sectional area by 50-60% is associated with poor operative outcome in cervical spondylotic myelopathy with or without operative intervention [25].

## Low Back Pain (Lumbosacral)

The prevalence of low back pain in the elderly is reported to range between 13 and 49% [26] and in another review ranged from 18 to 57% [27]. The aetiology of back pain may be different in older people [28]. In office practice, prevalent estimates of the causes of low back pain [29–31] were (i) mechanical (97%) – the most common are lumbar strain and sprain followed by degenerative processes of discs and facets and herniated discs, among others and (ii) nonmechanical spinal conditions (about 1%) such as neoplasia, infection and inflammatory arthritis and visceral disease which includes disease of the pelvic organs, renal disease, aortic aneurysm and gastrointestinal disease. As the patients get older, the diagnostic probabilities as to their prevalence change, such as malignancy/neoplasia, compression fractures, spinal stenosis and aortic aneurysms. Spinal stenosis due to hypertrophic degenerative processes and degenerative spondylolisthesis is more common in older people [29]. The older people may be at a greater risk because of the decline in health status with advancing age [28], and poor health is known to be a predictor of back pain [27, 32].

## **Clinical Manifestations**

i. Lumbar Muscles

Lumbar strain occurs after an episode of twisting, lifting or bending with pain and tenderness in the lower lumbar area and often felt in the buttock and upper thigh. This follows tear of muscle fibres or distal ligamentous attachments of the paraspinal muscles at the iliac crest (enthesopathy) or lower lumbar and or upper sacral region.

ii. Piriformis Syndrome

The piriformis muscle lies deep to the gluteal muscles. The pain in the buttocks is worse on sitting, on climbing stairs and on squatting. The piriformis muscle abducts and rotates the thigh laterally. In the supine and relaxed position, the ipsilateral foot is rotated externally, and this is taken as a positive sign of the syndrome [33, 34]. The diagnosis is made on the basis of symptoms and physical examination. It can mimic lumbar radiculopathy, intervertebral discitis, sacroiliitis and sciatica, among others [32]. Treatment consists of exercises, TENS and trigger point injections.

- iii. Intervertebral Discs
  - (a) Degenerative Disc Disease (DDD) Patients with DDD complain of back pain and may complain of leg pain and numbness.
  - (b) Herniated Disc

Herniation occurs when the inner nucleus pulposus bulges through the annulus fibrosis causing a protruding disc which may cause irritation of the spinal nerve. Surprisingly, patients with herniated disc may complain only of leg pain with minimal low back pain. Sciatica is the hallmark of nerve root irritation and in 95% of the cases, there is disc protrusion. Depending on the nerve root involved, sciatica is characterized by pain radiating down the posterior or lateral aspect of the leg to the ankle or foot. Weakness may also occur in the areas supplied by that nerve. Movements: flexion at the hip, L1; adduction at the hip, L2; extension at the knee, L3; dorsiflexion of the foot at the ankle, L4; extension of big toe, L5; plantar flexion at the ankle S1 and clawing of the toes, S2. Pain is often accompanied by numbness or tingling and may be worsened by coughing or sneezing. Treatment may include manipulation, physiotherapy, exercise, pelvic/spinal stabilization training, group classes, epidural injections, nerve root blocks and surgery.

(c) Discogenic Disease

Follows injury, infection and tear, the patient usually presents with localized back pain. Recurrent episodes or exacerbations are possible and with treatment is similar to herniated disc problems. In patients with lumbar spinal stenosis or multilevel disc abnormalities, 3D MR myelography may be useful to recognize the site most likely the cause for the pathology [35]. Infectious discitis is primary infection of the intervertebral disc and adjoining vertebrae. There do seem to be any difference in the treatment and outcome between discitis and other spinal infections [36].

## The Spine

(a) Spinal Stenosis

Spinal stenosis is encroachment of bony or soft tissue structures in the spine on one or more of the neural elements giving rise to symptoms. Patients with spinal stenosis usually present with back pain, initiated by walking [37], bilateral sciatica, neurogenic claudication and pain with hyperextension and with standing and relief with bending forwards at the waist or sitting [36] and by lying down. Extension of the spine causes increase in pain [38, 39]. Central canal stenosis can cause a variety of symptoms depending on its location and typically it causes neurogenic claudication [40]. Unlike vascular claudication, pain is relieved with lumbar flexion [37]. The differential diagnosis in the elderly includes aortic aneurysms, compression fractures and cancer [29]. Treatment includes flexion-based exercises, muscle strengthening, stabilization, epidural injections and surgery.

(b) Osteoporotic Compression Fractures

Patients could present with acute pain following severe flexion-compression force. Spontaneous vertebrae collapse is seen in elderly people with osteoporosis or on longterm glucocorticoids (see ► Chap. 44, "Osteomalacia").

(c) Neoplasia

The pain is worse on lying supine and by activity. With spinal metastases, pain precedes weakness or sensory symptoms by an average of 3 months. About 30% of the vertebral lesions are asymptomatic [41]. Since early diagnosis and treatment determine the functional result, middle aged or older patients with persistent pain for more than a month should have an imaging study of the spine, preferably an MRI. This is mandatory if there is known systemic cancer.

(d) Spondylolisthesis

Spondylolisthesis is the forward subluxation of a vertebral body. The low back pain is caused by strain on the ligaments and intervertebral joints. Management is dependent on the severity and progression of the listhesis and may include non-surgical physical therapy, medications and steroid injections and surgery which do not respond after a trial of medical treatment [42].

(e) Facet Syndrome

Facet syndrome is a type of arthritis of the facet joints. Studies on low back pain have shown that the prevalence of facet joint involvement is approximately 15-45%, and the age-related prevalence of facet neck pain is similar among all age groups [43]. Regardless of clinical severity, more than 90% demonstrate degenerative disc and facet pathology in older adults [44]. There is pain on hyperextension with relief on lumbar flexion, decrease in range of movement and local facet tenderness [45, 46]. There is degeneration of the facet joints with 'jamming' causing pinching of the sensitive meniscoid tabs within the joint. It may also cause pinching of the spinal nerves as they exit. It often presents with pain, numbness and tingling, and most of these symptoms may be attributed to pain of discogenic origin [46]. Pain severity among those with chronic low back pain was not associated with radiographic severity of disc and facet disease [44].

## Diagnosis

## History

- Basic features of pain such as location, onset and radiation
- ii. History of recent injury
- iii. History current or past history of cancer
- iv. Symptoms of serious underlying disease fever, concurrent infection, progressive neurological deficits, saddle back anaesthesia, bladder dysfunction and recent lumbar puncture
- v. Aggravating and alleviating factors:
  - Morning stiffness of the back relieved by activity (inflammatory conditions)

Onset or worsening of symptoms on walking or standing and relief by bending or sitting down (spinal stenosis)

- Worsening with sitting, driving or lifting (disc herniation)
- Mid back pain worse on lying supine or activity (malignancy)
- vi. Associated symptoms include fever, neurological deficits such as truncal or saddle back anaesthesia, difficulty climbing stairs and altered bowel and bladder function including urinary and/or faecal incontinence
- vii. Effect of pain on daily activities
- viii. Emotional and social stresses

## Examination

Examination of the spine encompasses observation for deformity, listing, loss of normal curvature and poor posturing. Assessment of the amount and quality of active and passive range of movement is essential. Muscle and joint palpation is useful for localizing nocigenic structures. A complete neurological examination is always preferred when nerve involvement is suspected or when spinal pain, pins and needles and numbness extend beyond the point of the shoulder or beyond the buttock. Straight leg raising test can assist to differentiate between hamstring tightness and sciatica and aims to sensitize the neural structures without increasing tension on the lumbar spine or hamstrings. A search for systemic cancer is also advisable in the older age group. The clinical examination of the patient with back pain includes imaging and can delineate disc herniation and disc degeneration and can suggest the presence of discogenic pain [47]. Central canal, neuroforaminal stenosis and lateral recess stenosis can be readily recognized by imaging with MRI, CT or CT myelography [47].

## Impact

Chronic back pain is common in the elderly, but because of the age-related co-morbidities in the elderly, the exact impact of chronic low back pain is not known [48]. However, with the population expecting to survive until their eighth and ninth decade, the impact of chronic back pain will be substantial [28]. In older adults, musculoskeletal pain is frequently under-reported and poorly treated [49] more so at the end of life [50]. Although the prevalence of pain in different parts of the body decreases with age, the degree of pain disrupting everyday life continues to increase with age [51]. Neck pain and low back pain are common musculoskeletal afflictions in the elderly population. Pain can be either chronic or intermittent. Spinal pain is a frequent complaint in older persons and is responsible for functional limitations [43]. The elderly are particularly susceptible to the negative aspects of pain and painassociated events [52]. There is a reduced capacity in the functional reserve of the pain system [52], and there are physiological, pathological and psychological reasons for altered pain sensibility with ageing [53]. The elderly present with greater physical and less psychosocial impairment compared to younger adults [54]. Chronic pain has the capacity to put at risk the functional independence of older adults [55]. Older adults with low back pain have longer symptom duration and are more disabled and less depressed compared to younger adults [56]. In a study of a large cohort of wellfunctioning community-dwelling adults aged 72-75, the frequency and intensity of low back pain were associated with perceived difficulty in performing important functional tasks but not with observed physical performance [57]. Not only does chronic low back pain reduce physical performance, it increases fear avoidance behaviour in elderly adults [58]. In the 70 years and over, depression is notably associated with disabling back pain [58]. Back pain is associated with increased disability and healthcare costs [55, 59]. Billions of dollars are spent each year in the belief of relieving neck and back pain and most of which are towards pain medication, surgery and diagnostic imaging (Box 1).

## Box 1 Key points: Pain in the back (neck and low back) *Cervical*

Common causes are cervical spondylosis, cervical dysfunction, traumatic stress or spasm, disc prolapse and fibromyalgia.

(continued)

## Box 1 Key points: Pain in the back (neck and low back) (continued)

Common clinical syndromes associated with cervical spondylosis are myelopathy and radiculopathy [5]; both syndromes are distinct [6] and regional pain syndromes.

Chronic occipital headache or cervicogenic headache can be due to upper cervical C2 nerve root lesion or facet joint dysfunction [15, 16] and a chronic suboccipital headache [17].

The large majority of patients with cervical spondylosis are treated conservatively and surgery is reserved for moderate to severe myelopathy or failed medical treatment [23, 24].

Lumbosacral

In office practice, prevalent estimates of the causes of low back pain [29–31] were (i) mechanical (97%) – most common are lumbar strain and sprain followed by degenerative processes of discs and facets and herniated discs, among others.

As patients get older, the prevalence changes to malignancy/neoplasm, compression fracture, spinal stenosis and aortic aneurysms.

Patients past middle age with bony lesion should include metastases in the differential diagnosis.

## **Multiple Choice Questions**

- A 75-year-old man is seen with a history of a fall and inability to walk. X-ray revealed a fracture of the neck of the femur (cervical). Each of the following statements is true, except:
  - A. The leg was held in flexion, adducted and internally rotated.
  - B. The greater trochanter was elevated on the injured side.
  - C. All movements were extremely painful.
  - D. Extreme tenderness on palpation.
- A 70-year-old is seen following a motor vehicle accident. He was a passenger in the front

seat. X-ray showed a posterior dislocation of the hip. Each of the following signs is true, except:

- A. Leg is internally rotated, flexed and adducted at the hip.
- B. The affected leg was shortened.
- C. All movements were painful.
- D. The head of the femur was felt in the groin.
- 3. A 73-year-old man presented with low back pain for 3–4 months. The serum alkaline phosphatase was 320 (rr 35–110) U/L, calcium 2.4 mmol/l (corrected 2.32 mmol/l), phosphate 3.2, total proteins 70 g/l(rr 60–80) and albumin 41 g/l (rr 34–45). A bone scan demonstrated several focal areas of increased uptake ('hot spots') in the vertebrae, pelvis and ribs. Which of the following is most likely the cause?
  - A. Paget's disease
  - B. Multiple myeloma
  - C. Metastatic prostate cancer
  - D. Hyperparathyroidism
- 4. A 65-year-old man developed severe low back pain radiating down the left leg on attempting to lift a heavy object. Plain X-ray showed a narrowing of the disc space L4/L5. Which of the following findings is incorrect?
  - A. Straight leg raising test limited to 45 in the left leg.
  - B. Knee jerks were exaggerate.
  - C. Weakness of dorsiflexion of the big toe.
  - D. Diminution of sensation to touch and pain on the lateral aspect of the leg and dorsum of the foot.
- 5. A 75-year-old man with chronic low back pain has spinal stenosis. Each of the following symptoms is true, except:
  - A. Relieved by hyperextension and standing
  - B. Intermittent claudication
  - C. Pain in both buttocks radiating down the legs
  - D. Pain relieved by bending forwards at the waist

#### MCQ Answers

1 = A; 2 = D; 3 = C; 4 = B; 5 = A

## Case Study of Dysphagia

A 69-year-old man presented with difficulty in swallowing over a period of several months with pain made worse on moving the neck. There was no history of trauma. The neck movements were restricted in all directions on examination. Radiological examination of the cervical spine revealed narrowing of the disc spaces of the entire cervical spine, spur formation and posterior osteophyte changes consistent with cervical spondylosis. There was marked anterior beaking of C5 and C6 vertebrae (Fig. 1).

## Discussion

Cervical spondylosis of some degree on the basis of plain radiographs is seen in the adult population, 50% over the age of 50 years and 70% over the age of 65 years. Most patients are symptom-free. Compression of the oesophagus by osteophytes is uncommon to a degree giving rise to dysphagia. Mosher in 1926 [60] described two patients with exostosis of the cervical vertebrae giving rise to dysphagia. There have been reports of moderate degenerative disease of C4–C5 and C5–C6 with moderate encroachment upon C4–C5 by cervical osteophytes presenting with dysphagia of gradual onset, and videofluoroscopy showed spurs pressing on the postpharyngeal wall. The patient has had trauma to his neck [61].



**Fig. 1** Shows narrowing of the disc spaces and marked anterior breaking of  $C_5$  and  $C_6$  vertebrae

The changes seen in our patient were unlike that seen in diffuse idiopathic skeletal hyperostosis (DISH). This is a rare ossifying diathesis of unknown aetiology and characterized by exuberant bone outgrowths in axial and extra-axial sites and seen along the anterolateral margins of the cervical and thoracic vertebrae [62]. The intervertebral discs are usually well preserved unlike that seen in our patient.

## References

- AANS. Anatomy of the spine and peripheral nervous system. http://www.aans.org/patient%20information/ conditions%20and%20treatments/anatomy...retrieved 4 March 2015.
- Moulton A. Understanding Spinal Anatomy-Overview of the spine. http://www.andrewmoultonmd.com/ spine-anatomy.php retrieved 4 March 2015.
- Merck Manual. Overview of spinal cord disorders. http:// www.merckmanuals.com/professional/neurologic\_disor ders/spinal\_cord\_disorder... Retrieved 4 March 2015.
- Nogradi A, Vrbova G. Anatomy and physiology of the spinal cord. Madame Curie Bioscience Database (Internet). Austin (TX): Landes Bioscience; 2000. Retrieved 4 March 2015).
- Shedid D, Benzel EC. Cervical spondylosis anatomy: pathophysiology and biomechanics. Neurosurgery. 2007;60(1Suppl 11):S7–13.
- Lestini WF, Wiesel SW. The pathogenesis of cervical spondylosis. Clin Orthop relat Res. 1989;239:69–93.
- Adams RD, Victor M. Disease of the spinal cord, peripheral nerve and muscle. In: Adams RD Victor M. eds Principles of Neurology. 5th ed. New York, McGraw-Hill, Health Professionals Division. 1993: 1100.
- Brain NR, Northfield D, Wilkison M. The neurological manifestations of cervical spondylosis. Brain. 1952;75:187–225.
- Heller J. Chronic neck pain. Spine –Health.com http:// www.spine-health.com/Conditions/Neck-Pain/Neck-Pain-Types/Chronic-Neck-Pain. retrieved on 30 April 2008.
- Good D. Numb and clumsy hands in cervical spondylosis. Surg Neurol. 1988;22:285–291.
- Denno JJ, Meadows GR. Early diagnosis of cervical spondylotic myelopathy. A useful clinical sign. Spine (Phila Pa 1976).1991;16:1353–1355.
- Watson JC, Broaddes WC, Smith MM, Kube WS. Hyperactive pectoralis reflex as an indication of upper cervical spinal cord compression. Report of 15 cases. J Neuro Surg. 1999;86:159–61.
- Swagerty DL Jr. Cervical spondylotic myelopathy: a cause of gait disturbance and falls in the elderly. Kans Med. 1994;95(10:226–7;229.

- Schwarz SS, Evans RW. Cervical spondylotic myelopathy. MedLente Neurology, 1992. updated July 12, 2014. http://www.medlimk.com/medlinkcontent. asp. Retrieved 3 March 2015.
- Kawabori M, Hida Y, Yano S, Iwasaki Y. Cervicogenic headache caused by lower cervical spondylosis. No Shinkeu Gika. 2001;37(5): 491–5.
- Pollmann W, Keidel M, Pfaffenrath V. Headache and the cervical spine: a critical review. Cephalagia. 1997;17(8):801–16.
- Rana SS. Diagnosis and management of cervical spondylosis. Clinical presentation. http://emedicine. medscape.com/article/1144952-clinical accessed 26 September 2015.
- Umerah BC, Mukherjee BK, Ibekwe O. Cervical spondylosis and dysphagia. L Laryngol Otol. 1981; 95(11):1179–83.
- Kanbay M, Seleuk H, Yilmaz U. Dysphagia-caused by cervical osteophytes: a rare case. J Al Geriatr Soc. 2006;54(3):1147–8.
- Sobol SM, Reginald R. Anterolateral extrapharyngeal approach for cervical osteophyte-induced dysphagia. Literature review. Ann Oral Rhinol Laryngol. 1984; 93(5Pt 1): 498–504.
- Young WT. Cervical spondylotic myelopathy: a common cause of spinal cord dysfunction in older persons. Am Fam Physician. 2000, 62(5): 1064–1070.
- Al-Shatoury HAH, Galhom AA, Wagner FC. Cervical spondylosis 2007.e medicine. http://www.emedicine. com/PMR/topic27.htm
- Fehlings MG, Skat G. A review of the pathophysiology of cervical spondylotic myelopathy with insights for potential novel mechanisms drawn from traumatic spinal cord injury. Spine (Phila Pal.1976); 1998; 23(24):2730–7.
- McCormack WE, Steinmetz MP, Benzel EC. Cervical spondylotic myelopathy: make the differential diagnosis then refer for surgery. Cleve Clin J Med. 2003; 70(10): 899–904.
- Fukushima T, Takaski I, Taoka Y, Takta S. MRI study of spinal plasticity in patients with cervical compression myelopathy. Spine. 1991;16:534–538.
- 26. Bressler HB, Keye WJ, Rochon PA, Badley E. The prevalence of low back pain in the elderly: A systematic review of the literature. Spine. 1999; 24(17):1813–1819.
- Thomas E, Silman AL, Croft PR, Macfarlane C. Predicting who develops chronic low back pain in primary care: a prospective study. Br Med J. 1999;318:1662–7.
- Docking RE, Fleming J, Brayne C, Zhao J, Macfarlane GJ, Jones GT. On behalf of the Cambridge City ovr-75s Cohort Study collaboration. Epidemiology of back pain in older adults: prevalence and risk factors for back pin onset. Rheumatology. 2011. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/rheumatology/ker175.
- Deyo RA, Weinstein JN. Low back pain. New Eng J Med 2001;344(5): 363–6369.
- Hart LG, Deyo RA., Cherkin DR. Physician office visits for low back pain, frequency, clinical evaluation

and treatment patterns. US National Survey. Spine. 1995;20:31–9.

- Deyo RA, Rainville J, Kent DL. What can the history and physical examination tell us about low back pain? JAMA. 1992;268: 760–5.
- Boyajean-O'Neill LA, McClain RL, Coleman MK, Thomas PP. Diagnosis and management of piriformis syndrome. An Osteopathic Approach. J Am Osteopath Assc. 2008;108(11):657–664.
- Te Poorten BA. The piriformis muscle. J Am Osteopath Assoc 1969;69:150–160.
- Foster MR. Piriformis syndrome. Orthopedics 2002;25:821–825.
- 35. Erdem LO, Erdem CZ, Gundogdu S, CAgavi F, Katayci M, Aclkgoz B. The role of three dimensional MR myelography in lumbar discogenic disease. Tani Girisim Radyol. 2004;10(3):189–95.
- Hutchinson C, Hanger C, Wilkinson T, Sainsbury R, Pithie A. Spontaneous spinal infections in older people. Int Med J. 2009;845–848.
- Akutota V, Lento P, Sowa G. Pathogenesis of lumbar spine stenosis pain.: why do an asymptomatic stenotic patient flare? Phys Med Rehabil Clin North Amer. 2003;4:17–28.
- 38. Katz JN, Dalgas M, Struki G, Katz NP, Bayley J, Fossela H, et al. Degenerative lumbar spinal stenosis: diagnostic value of the history and physical examination. Arthritis Rheum. 1995;38:1236–41.
- Hilibrand AS, Rand N. Degenerative lumbar stenosis: diagnosis and management. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 1999;7:239–49.
- Truumees E. Spinal stenosis: pathophysiology, clinical and radiologic classification. Instrcourse Lect. 2005;54:287–302.
- 41. Schaberg J, Gainor BJ. A profile of metastatic carcinoma of the spine. Spine. 1985;10 (1):19–20.
- Orthoinfo. Acute spondylolisthesis in the low back. http:// orthoinfo.aaos.org/topic.cfm?topic=A00588. Retrieved 6 March 2015.
- Manchikanti L, Manchikanti KN, Cash KA, Singh V, Giordano J. Age-related prevalence of facet-joint involvement in chronic neck and low back pain. Pain Physician. 2008;11(1):67–75.
- 44. Hicks GE, Morone N, Weiner DK. Degenerative lumbar disc and facet disease in older adults: prevalence and clinical correlates. Spine(Phila Pa. 1976):2009; 34(12):1301–6.
- 45. Jackson RP. The facet syndrome, myth or reality? Clin Orthop. 1992;279:110–121.
- Lippitt AB. The facet joint and its role in some pain management with facet joint injections. Spine. 1984;9:746–750.
- 47. Maus T. Imaging the back pain patient. Phys Med Rahabil Clin N Am. 2010;21(4):725–66.
- Rudy TE, Weiner DK, Lieber SJ, Slaboda J, Boston JR. The impact of chronic low back pain on older adults. Pain. 2007;131(3): 293–301.
- Arthritis Research UK: OA Nation 2012: The most comprehensive UK report of people with osteoarthritis. 2012 UK: Arthritis Research.

- Verne RK. Deaths in older adults in England.2010. National End of Life Intelligence Network: Leicester.
- 51. Thomas E, Peat G, Harriss L, Wilkie R, Croft PR. The prevalence of pain and pain interference in general population of older adults.: cross sectional findings from North Staffordshire Osteoarthritis Project (NorStOP). Pain. 2004;110:361–368.
- Gibson SJ, Farrell M. A review of age differences in the neurophysiology of nociception and perceptual experience of pain. Clin J Pain. 2004;20(4):227–39.
- Gibson SJ, Katz B, Corran TM, Farrell MJ, Helme Rd. Pain in older persons. Disabil Rehabil. 1994; 16(3):127–39.
- 54. Wittink HM, Rogers WH, Lipman AG, McCarberg BH, Ashburn MA, Oderda GM, et al. Older and younger adults in pain management programs in the United States: differences and similarities. Pain Med. 2006; 7(2):151–63.
- 55. Helme RD, Gibson SJ. Pain in older people. In: Crombie IK, editor. Epidemiology of Pain. Seattle: IASP Press;1999.pp 103–112.
- Knauer SR, Freburger JK, Carey TS. Chronic low back pain among older adults: A population-based perspective. J Aging Health. 2010;22(8):1213–1234.

- 57. Weiner DK, Haggerty CL, Itchevsky SB, Harris T, Sinomsick EM, Nevitt M, et al. How does low back pain impact physical functioning independent wellfunctioning older adults? Evidence from the Health ABC cohort and implications for the future. Pain Med. 2003;4(4):311–20.
- 58. Telci EA, Yagci N, CAN T, Cavlak U. The impact of chronic low back pain on physical performance, fear avoidance beliefs and depressive symptoms: A comparative study on Turkish elderly population. Pak J Med Sci. 2013;29(2):560–564.
- Van Tuldar MW, Koes B, Bombardier C. Low back pain Clin Rheumatol. 2002;16:761–75.
- Mosher HP. Exostoses of the cervical vertebrae as a cause for inability to swallow solids. Laryngoscope, St Louis.1926;36:181–182.
- Peer MD, Berger G, Arut H. Dysphagia due to cervical osteophytes in spinal cord injury. Arch Phys Med Rehab 1986;67:658.
- Resnick D, Niwayama G. Radiographic and pathological features of spinal involvement in diffuse idiopathic skeletal hyperostosis (DISH). Radiol 1976;119: 559–560.



## **Large Joints**

# 54

## Contents

Shoulder	475
Introduction	475
Causes	476
Evaluation	476
Нір	477
Introduction	477
Causes of Hip Pain	477
Evaluation	478
Knee	478
Introduction	478
Evaluation	479
Impact	480
References	481

## Abstract

Shoulder pain is usually due to injury to one of the structures comprising the joint. The hip joint is a ball-and-socket joint and is formed by the articulation of the rounded head of the femur and the cup-like acetabulum formed by the union of three pelvic bones. A good history and physical examination usually determine the cause of the shoulder, hip and knee pain.

## Keywords

Shoulder pain  $\cdot$  Hip pain  $\cdot$  Knee pain  $\cdot$  Rotator cuff tears/strain  $\cdot$  Trendelenburg gait

## Shoulder

## Introduction

Shoulder pain is usually due to injury to one of the structures comprising the joint. Muscles: The *trapezius, deltoid and pectoralis muscles* are around the joint. Wrapping around the humerus and to hold it in the glenoid fossa are the *rotator cuff muscles* which originate from the scapula. Originating from the spine of the scapula is the *supraspinatus muscle* which runs under the acromion and over the humerus to attach on the lateral

humerus. It assists with external movement and is the muscle that is torn in the rotator cuff tears and commonly gets impinged between the acromion and the humerus. The subscapularis from the underside of the scapula attaches anteriorly to the lesser tuberosity of the humerus. It rotates the arm internally. The infraspinatus and teres minor arise from the lower scapula attaching to the posterior humerus to the middle and inferior aspects of the greater tuberosity, respectively. They externally rotate the arm. The rotator cuff tendons fuse with the underlying capsule of the shoulder and stabilise the humeral head. Movements: abduction (deltoid and supraspinatus (0-170 °)), flexion (pectoralis major, biceps and deltoid (0-160°)), internal rota*tion* (subscapularis and teres minor  $(0-70^{\circ})$ ) and external rotation (infraspinatus and teres major  $(0-70^{\circ})$ ). The glenohumeral joint is made up of the glenoid fossa, the humeral head, the joint capsule and the labral cartilage which helps to hold the humerus head in place.

## Causes

The common causes of shoulder pain are shown in Table 1.

## **Evaluation**

A good history and physical examination usually determine the cause of the shoulder pain. The

examiner should compare both sides both with the patient standing relaxed and during abduction of the arms to above the head. Muscle wasting should be noted. Palpation should be performed to elicit any tenderness.

Movements are tested: Abduction is usually tested actively. Rupture of the supraspinatus tendon prevents initiation of abduction. The 'painful arc' is through the mid range of abduction. The deltoid completes the movement. Flexion is arm swung forwards and extension swung backwards. The height up the back which can be reached is internal rotation and it combines glenohumeral and scapular movement. The external movement is pure glenohumeral movement. In rotator cuff tendon tears, the supraspinatus or infraspinatus tendons lose their normal integrity [3]. Significant movements of abduction and rotation are lost in adhesive capsulitis [3] with increased pain on extreme of movement [5, 6].

Testing for the rotator cuff muscles includes (i) internal rotation (subscapularis), (ii) external rotation (teres minor and infraspinatus) and (iii) abduction with thumbs down and arm parallel to the ground (supraspinatus). The impingement test is done with the arm 90 degrees forwards and flexed parallel to the ground and gently internally rotated [4]. Pain during provocative shoulder testing indicates a rotator cuff dysfunction but may not be limited to the individual muscle with isolated testing indicates a positive test (Table 2).

**Table 1**Causes of shoulder pain

	Acute	Chronic	
Muscles	Biceps tear	Degenerative tear and impingement of rotator cuff	
	Pectoralis major tear		
	Rotator cuff tears/strain		
Glenohumeral joint	Dislocations	Arthritis – OA, RA, Milwaukee	
	Subluxations	Frozen shoulder	
	Labral tears	Chronic labral tears	
Bones and acromio	Fractures, clavicle	AC joint capsulitis	
clavicular joint (AC)	Humerus, scapular		
Tendons	Acute calcific tendonitis	Posterior cuff tears	
Bursae	Acute calcific bursitis	Degenerative bursitis	
Capsules	Adhesive capsulitis	Degenerative capsulitis	

Information sources: Hermoso and Calvo [1], Karnath [2], Anderson [3] and Brookside Associates [4]

Condition	Cause	Nature pain	Findings	
Bicipital	Heavy lifting,	Pain/aching anterior	Anterior flexion of shoulder against resistance	
tendonitis	repetitive movements	shoulder and upper	with arm outstretched in supination, tenderness	
		arm	in groove	
Rotator cuff syndr	omes (complete and incon	nplete tears)		
Tears	Overuse esp. arms	Pain in the shoulder	Abduction of fully internally rotated humerus;	
	over the head	Night pain	reaching forwards – hand shake; pain when the	
	Weight lifting		arm is raised weakness	
Impingement	Rotator cuff between	Pain with overhead	Abduction or elevation impingement test	
	the acromion and	reaching and	positive	
	greater tuberosity	positioning		
Tendonitis	Calcific	May cause acute	Focal tenderness, acute pain with motion	
		pain over outer	aggravated by pushing, pulling, reaching, lifting	
		deltoid	and positioning the arm above shoulder level	
Adhesive	Trauma prolonged	Diffuse tenderness	Decreased range of motion, (often with pain) for	
capsulitis	immobilisation	around the shoulder	active and passive movements	
(to frozen		and stiffness		
shoulder)				
Subacromial	Repetitive use or	Pain	Tenderness over bursa	
bursitis	trauma			

 Table 2
 Differential diagnosis of shoulder pain

Information sources: Karnath [2], Anderson [3], Brookside Associates [4], Self [5], Iannotti and Kwon [6], Stevenson and Tonjian [7]

## Hip

## Introduction

The hip joint is a ball-and-socket joint and is formed by the articulation of the rounded head of the femur and the cup-like acetabulum formed by the union of three pelvic bones. Hyaline cartilage lines the articular surfaces. A fibrocartilaginous rim called the labrum increases the depth of the acetabulum and grips the head of the femur and stabilises the joint. The entire head of the femur is covered by the hyaline cartilage but for a small area called the fovea which is the site for an attachment for the intracapsular ligament (ligamentum teres). Enclosing the joint is a loose fibrous capsule (circular and longitudinal fibres) which is attached proximally to the acetabulum beyond the acetabular labrum. It covers the head and neck of the femur like a sleeve and attaches to the base of the neck. The hip joint is reinforced by three ligaments, iliofemoral (from the pelvis to the femur), ischiofemoral (ischium to the acetabular rim) and pubofemoral (pubis to femur). Movements: flexion (iliopsoas, sartorius, tensor fascia and rectus femoris), extension

(gluteus maximus, hamstrings), *adduction* (adductor magnus, longus and brevis), *abduction* (gluteus medius and minimus) and *rotation* (obturator internus and externus, quadratus femoris, gemellus superior and inferior).

## **Causes of Hip Pain**

The causes and differential diagnosis are shown in Box 1 and Tables 3, 4 and 5, respectively. Hip pain can be categorised as anterior, lateral or posterior hip pain [8]. The common causes in the elderly are osteoarthritis, osteonecrosis, trochanteric bursitis, malignancy, osteoporosis, radiculopathy, labral tears and overuse.

Box 1 Causes of Hip Pain Osteoarthritis Septic arthritis Avascular necrosis Secondary to Paget's disease Labral tears and loose bodies Ligamentum teres rupture

(continued)

Box 1 Causes of Hip Pain (continued)
Femoroacetabular impingement
Hip fracture and dislocations
Osteonecrosis
Trochanteric bursitis
Meralgia paraesthetica
Iliotibial band syndrome
Entrapment of lateral femoral
Cutaneous nerve
Sciatic nerve irritation
Piriformis syndrome
Snapping hip syndrome
Information sources: Karnath [9],
DeAngelis and Busconi [10], Tibor and
Sekiya [11]

## **Evaluation**

A good history followed by physical examination usually determines the cause of the hip pain [12, 13]. Trendelenburg gait is a good indicator of intraarticular as well as in patients with extraarticular problems, and Trendelenburg test is used to evaluate deficient or painful abductor muscles [10].

Radiography has been recommended when the pain is more than 4 weeks in duration [12, 13]. Most intraarticular hip disorders can be diagnosed with plain radiographs [10]. Fractures can be missed with hip radiography subsequently diagnosed when evaluated with CT or MRI [14]. Advancements in MRI have facilitated the diagnosis of soft tissue causes of hip pain [10, 11] and subtle degenerative changes [10]. The patients are now being evaluated for hip pain with advancements in hip arthroscopy [11], and the hip pain that can be attended to are loose bodies, labial tears, chondral damage [10, 11], tears of ligamentum teres and femoroacetabular impingement [11].

## Knee

## Introduction

It is synovial hinge-type joint. The articular surfaces between the condyles of the femur and tibia are covered with hyaline cartilage and are

Condition	Cause	Findings
Trochanteric	Lateral hip on walking,	Tenderness on palpation of the bursa, pain on abduction of affected
bursitis	rolling onto side	leg when lying on unaffected side
Meralgia paraesthetica	Lateral femoral Cutaneous nerve Compressed, pinched under inguinal ligament	Lateral hip and worsened by exercise, pain, paraesthesia – anterolateral thigh
Iliotibial band syndrome	Lateral thigh	Snapping sensation over greater trochanter on flexion and extension
		Abduction of affected leg and knee flexed to 90 degrees when the patient lies on the unaffected side

Table 3 Differential diagnosis of lateral hip pain

Information sources: Karnath [9] and Ivin [18; 19].

 Table 4
 Differential diagnosis of posterior hip pain

Condition	Cause	Findings
Sciatica	Compression at sciatic notch	Ache in the buttock
Nerve root irritation	Herniated intervertebral discs	Radiating down posterior thigh Low back pain radiating down posterior thigh Straight leg raising test positive
Piriformis syndrome	Sciatic nerve irritated by piriformis muscle	Pain on sitting, squatting and climbing stairs

Information sources: Karnath [9] and Boyajian-O'Neill et al. [20]

Condition	Cause	Findings
Osteoarthritis	Degenerative	External and internal rotation in the sitting position produces pain, limitation of motion
Stress fracture of femoral neck	Osteoporosis History of fall	Pain on internal rotation and hopping X-ray may show a hairline fracture. Bone scanning is a study of choice, but MRI though has similar sensitivity is more specific for stress fractures
Avascular necrosis	Traumatic fracture, corticosteroids, alcohol abuse, caisson disease, gout sickle cell disease, idiopathic	Pain and limitation of hip movement, passive movements also restricted. Usually bilateral. Fiscat's (1985) Four stages (1) normal X-ray (2) shows remodelling, sclerotic and cystic areas, (3) flattening of the femoral head and (4) joint space narrowed and secondary degenerative changes in the acetabulum
Acetabular	May or may not be associated with injury	Groin pain and anterior thigh
labral tears		Episodes of deep clicking

 Table 5
 Differential diagnosis of anterior hip pain

Information sources: Karnath [9], O'Kane [15], McCarthy et al. [16] and Fiscat [17]

separated by the medial and lateral menisci cushioning the joint. Surrounding the joint is the capsule which is lined on its inner aspect by the synovial membrane that secretes fluid to lubricate the joint. Stabilisation of the joint is provided by the ligaments and to a lesser extent the capsule. The ligaments are tense in all positions and increase in tension in extremes of flexion and extension. The medial and lateral collateral ligaments (MCL, LCL) serve to stabilise the medial and lateral aspects of the joint and serve to restrain rotation. Two internal ligaments, the anterior and posterior cruciate ligaments (ACL, PCL), provide static support. ACL prevents anterior displacement of the tibia on the femur and the PCL prevents posterior transition of the tibia on the femur. Both ligaments tend to reduce rotation of the femur on the tibia. The bursae decrease friction over the tendons and bones. The suprapatellar bursa lies between the deep surface of the quadriceps muscles in the distal part of the femur and communicates with the joint capsule. The infrapatellar bursa is between the skin and the patella ligament, and the prepatellar bursa is between the superficial surface of the patella and the skin. Movements: extension (quadriceps muscle - vastus medialis, vastus lateralis, vastus intermedius and rectus femoris - inserted on the proximal edge of the patella and transfers action via the patella tendon to the tibia), flexion (hamstring group of muscles), *external rotation* (biceps femoris) and *internal rotation* (sartorius and gracilis also participate in knee flexion).

Knee pain may be categorised as to the location of the pain. Anterior knee pain in the elderly is most commonly due to osteoarthritis of the knee which is caused by breakdown of the articular cartilage causing painful grating of the patella-femoral joint [21]. Posterior knee pain is caused by ligamentous injury, meniscal injury, bone injury, nerve injury, tendon and muscle injury, knee cysts and bursal injury [22]. Medial knee pain results from involvement of the medial collateral ligament, medial cartilage and meniscal tear and arthritis. Lateral knee pain can be due to iliotibial band syndrome, injury to the lateral collateral ligament and lateral meniscal tear. Osteoarthritis is one of the five leading causes of disability in elderly men and women; a relatively common cause of pain in the knee in older women is osteonecrosis [23]. Knee pain in the elderly could be acute, chronic and acute on chronic. Table 6 shows some of the causes of knee pain.

## Evaluation

A history followed by physical examination usually determines the cause of the knee

Condition	Cause	Symptoms	Diagnosis			
I. Acute						
i. Ligamentous injuries						
MCL	Pushing medially and	Feeling a pop or	Patient lies supine, leg hanging off the table			
	stretching the inner at the ligament knee	locking, pain along the inner side of the knee	Apply stress against the knee pulling laterally at the ankle or foot, pain or gap in the medial joint (valgus stress)			
LCL	Injury that pushes the knee from inside	Pain or tenderness along outer side of the knee	Pushing laterally at the ankle while pulling medially at the knee (varus stress)			
ACL	Falls, collapses, sudden stopping or changing direction	Popping sound, buckling on standing	Patient lies supine, knee flexed at 90 ° and foot stabilised, attempt to slide the tibia anteriorly detectable motion is +ve			
PCL	Direct impact, e.g. knee impact on dashboard in car accidents	Popping sensation in the knee	Similar to above except			
		Pain on walking	Attempt to slide the tibia posteriorly			
ii. Meniscal injuries (common in adults and in the elderly more than the average population)						
	Twisting or rotating of upper leg while the foot is firmly on the ground	Pain on straightening	Flexed knee is slowly extended with the tibia			
			Held in internal or external rotation <sup>a</sup> – pain			
			Pop or click is heard on palpation along medial joint line			

 Table 6
 Some causes of knee pain in the elderly

Information sources: Karnath [9] and Budoff and Nirschi [24]

MCL medial collateral ligament, LCL lateral collateral ligament, ACL anterior cruciate ligament, PCL posterior cruciate ligament

aMcMurray's test

pain. The history should include the nature of the pain, mechanical symptoms such as locking and popping and the mechanism of injury [25]. When there is a suspicion of a ligamentous or meniscal injury, physical examination is moderately sensitive but more specific [26]. X-rays should be done when the patient is 55 years or older or there is difficulty in bending the knee to 90 degrees or inability to bear weight and/or isolated patella tenderness or tenderness at the head of the fibula [25]. MRI is more sensitive for ligamentous and meniscal damage but less specific compared to physical examination [26]. Box 2 shows acute states requiring urgent intervention or referral.

## Box 2 Acute exacerbation requiring urgent intervention or referral:

- i. Sepsis (fever)
- ii. Gout/pseudogout/haemarthrosis (erythema, warmth, swelling – effusion)

## Box 2 Acute exacerbation requiring urgent intervention or referral: (continued)

- iii. Avascular necrosis(severe pain predominantly at night)
- iv. Baker's cyst especially with rupture
- v. Inflammatory arthropathy
- vi. Meniscal tear
- vii. Osteochondral bodies
- viii. Prepatellar bursitis

Information sources: NHS [27] and Prevention, Care Recovery [28]

Acute exacerbation requiring urgent intervention or referral is shown in Box 3.

## Impact

The musculoskeletal system can be affected in many ways. The joints can be involved and the

cause of the damage can vary. The elderly are particularly susceptible to the negative aspects of pain and pain-associated events [29]. Pain can affect every aspect of life. The elderly present with greater physical and less psychosocial impairment compared to younger adults [30]. Chronic pain has the capacity to put at risk the functional independence of older adults [31].

#### Box 3 Key Points: Large Joints

Shoulder pain is usually due to injury to one of the structures comprising the joint.

A good history and physical examination usually determine the cause of the shoulder pain.

Hip pain can be categorised as anterior, lateral or posterior hip pain.

The common causes in the elderly are osteoarthritis, osteonecrosis, trochanteric bursitis, malignancy, osteoporosis, radiculopathy, labral tears and overuse.

Trendelenburg gait is a good indicator of intraarticular as well as in patients with extraarticular problems, and Trendelenburg test is used to evaluate deficient or painful abductor muscles [10].

The history should include the nature of the knee pain, mechanical symptoms such as locking and popping and the mechanism of injury.

## **Multiple Choice Questions**

- A 67-year-old woman presented with pain on walking. X-ray of the knee showed moderate diminution of joint space and osteophytes. Each of the symptoms is true, *except*:
  - A. Morning stiffness
  - B. Postexercise gelling
  - C. Crepitus
  - D. Full range of movements and function
- 2. A 64-year-old woman had a fall and presented with swelling of the knee. Ultrasound demonstrated a medial meniscal tear. Each of the signs is true *except*:
  - A. Unable to straighten knee
  - B. Recurring locking of the knee

- C. Pain on abduction of the knee
- D. Tenderness medial to the patella

## MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = C

## References

- 1. Hermoso FE, Calvo E. Shoulder pain in the elderly. Aging Health. 2009;5(5):711–718.
- Karnath B. Common musculoskeletal problems of the upper extremity. Hosp Physician. 2003. 48–52. www.turner-white.com.
- Anderson BC. Evaluation of patient with shoulder complaints. http://www.update.com/contents/evaluation-ofthe-patient-with-shoulder-complaints. Retrieved 4 May 2014.
- Brookside Associates. Operational Medicine 2001 Shoulder joint pain. http://www.brooksidepress.org? Products/Operational.
- Self EB. Clinical guidelines for shoulder pain. In Norris TR ed. Orthopaedic knowledge Update: Shoulder and Elbow 2.2<sup>nd</sup> Ed Rosemont III. American Academy of Orthpaedic Surgeons. 2002, 443–467.
- Iannotti JP, Kwon YW. Management of persistent shoulder pain: a treatment algorithm. Am J Orthop. 2005;34(12 suppl):16–23.
- 7. Stevenson JH, Trojian T. Evaluation of shoulder pain. J Fam Pract. 2002;51(2):605–611.
- 8. Roberts WN, Williams RB. Hip Pain. Prim Care. 1988;15:783–93.
- Karnath B. Common musculoskeletal problems of the lower extremities. Hosp Physician. 2003. 24–29. www.turner-white.com.
- De Angelis NA, Busconi BD. Assessment and differential diagnosis of the painful hip. Clin Orthopaedics and related research. 2003;406:11–18.
- Tibor LM, Sekiya JK. Differential diagnosis of pain around the hip joint. J Arthroscopic Related Surg. 2008;24(12):1407–1421.
- Schon L, Zuckerman JD. Hip pain in the elderly: evaluation and diagnosis. Geriatrics. 1988;43(1):48–62.
- Verril MM, Hall MN, Loven B. Evaluation of hip pain in older adults. Am Fam Physician. 2012 86(4): on line.
- Smith JE, Jenkin A, Hennessy C. A retrospective chart review of elderly patients who cannot weight bear following a hip injury but whose initial x'rays are normal. Emerg Med J. 2009;26(1):50–51.
- 15. O'Kane JW. Anterior hip pain. Am J Physician. 1999;60:1686–96.
- McCarthy JC, Day Busconi B. Hip arthroscopy: Application and technique. J Am Acad Orthop Surg. 1995,3:115–122.

- Ficat RP. Idiopathic bone necrosis of femoral head. Early diagnosis and treatment. J Bone Joint Surg Br. 1985;67:3–9.
- Ivin GK. Meralgia Paresthetica: The elusive diagnosis. Ann Surg. 2000;2:281–286.
- 19. Kalb RL. Evaluation and treatment of hip pain. Hosp Pract. 1998; 33:131–2,135–6.
- Boyajian-O'Neill LA, McClain RL, Coleman MK, Thomas PP. Diagnosis and Management of piriformis syndrome: An osteopathic appraisal. J Am Osteopath Ass. 208;1089 (11):867–884.
- Pure Sports Medicine. http://www.puresportmed.com/ Assets/KnowledgeFiles/001\_Knowledge\_Articles\_An terior Knee Pain.doc.pdf.
- English S, Perrit D. Posterior knee pain. Curr Rev Musculoskelet Med 2010;3(1–4):3–10.retrieved 5 May 2014.
- The Rubin Institute for Advanced Orthopedics (RIAO) Aging knee. http://www.lifebridgehealth.org/RIAO/ AgingKnee.aspx. retrieved 5 May 2014.
- Budoff JE, Nirschl RP. Knee problems: Diagnostic tests for ligament injuries. Consultant. 2013;53(9):629–632.
- Calmbach WL, Hutchens M. Evaluation of patients presenting with knee pain: Part I. History, physical

examination, radiographs and laboratory tests. Am Fam Physician. 2003;68(5):907–912.

- Jackson JL, O'Malley PG, Kroenke K. Evaluation of acute knee pain in primary care. Ann Intern Med 2003;139(7):575–88.
- NHS National Institute of Clinical Excellence. http:// www.nice.org.uk/media/94D/BE/Referral advice.pdf retrieved 5 May 2014.
- Prevention, Care, Recovery. The Diagnosis and management of Soft Tissue Knee Injuries. Internal derangements. http://www.acc.co.nz/PRD\_EXT\_CSMO/groups/external\_commnuications/documents/guide/wcmz002488.pdf. retreived 5 May 2014.
- Gibson SJ, Farrell M. A review of age differences in the neurophysiology of nociception and perceptual experience of pain. Clin J Pain. 2004;20(4):227–39.
- Wittink HM, Rogers WH, Lipman AG, McCarberg BH, Ashburn MA, Oderda GM, et al. Older and younger adults in pain management programs in the United States: differences and similarities. Pain Med. 2006; 7(2):151–63.
- Helme RD, Gibson SJ. Pain in older people. In: Crombie IK, editor. Epidemiology of Pain. Seattle: IASP Press;1999.pp 103–112.

# Part XII Arthritides in the Elderly

Part XII provides information on the arthritides – rheumatoid arthritis (RA), osteoarthritis (OA), polymyalgia rheumatica (PMR), crystal-induced arthritis, psoriatic arthritis, and spondyloarthropathy that are common in the elderly. The review provides an overview of the prevalence and mechanisms with the main focus on age at onset. One-third of the patients with rheumatoid arthritis have their first symptom after the age of 60 years. In the elderly, RA takes two forms: (i) continuing into old age with earlier onset and (ii) the elderly onset (EORA). Clinical emphasis is placed on these differences, for failure to recognize them may result in delay in diagnosis and treatment. About 15% of the patients with PMR develop giant cell arteritis (GCA) and every patient with PMA should be considered a risk for GCA. Elderly onset psoriatic arthritis (EOPsA) has a more severe onset and more destructive outcome than in younger subjects. The clinical spectrum of PsA can range from typical features of spondyloarthropathy to pseudo-rheumatoid disease. In the diagnosis of osteoarthritis those with erosive changes, absence of wrist and MCP joint should exclude RA and further confirmed by negative RF and anti-CCP antibodies. In the pathogenesis of OA there has been considerable interest in the role of bone and bone marrow lesions (BML). They are an important source of OA symptoms and are implicated in the causation and pathogenesis of the disease. Late-onset peripheral spondyloarthropathy (LOPS) is characterized by severe disease, markedly raised inflammatory markers, oligoarthritis and edema of the extremities, and HLA- B27 is positive. Gout occurs in two forms: classical gout presenting in middle age and elderly onset gout (EOG) and because of its atypical presentation is often seen to be a separate entity. Health-related quality of life (QOL) in patients with rheumatoid arthritis is significantly impaired as a result of impaired physical function, pain, and fatigue associated with the disease. Arthritis impacts health, threatens the independence, and has large economic and health costs. It causes disability that results being house bound and is a risk for institutionalization. It interferes with basic activities such as self care, walking, and stooping. Persistent pain, fatigue, and psychological stress are problems from the patient's perspective. Patients with PsA have an increased risk of developing cardiovascular disease and metabolic syndrome.
## **Rheumatoid Arthritis**

## 55

## Contents

Introduction	485
Clinical Manifestations	487
Laboratory Findings	489
Diagnosis	489
Management Pharmacological Biological DMARDs (bDMARDs)	490 490 493
Impact	494
References	496

## Abstract

The review provides an overview of the prevalence and mechanisms, with the main focus on age at onset. One-third of the patients with rheumatoid arthritis have their first symptom after the age of 60 years. In the elderly, RA takes two forms: (i) continuing into old age with younger-onset RA (YORA) and (ii) elderly-onset RA (EORA). Clinical emphasis is placed on these differences, for failure to recognise them may result in delay in diagnosis and treatment.

## Keywords

Rheumatoid arthritis · Elderly-onset rheumatoid arthritis (EORA) · Young-onset rheumatoid arthritis (YORA) · Anti-CCP (anticyclic citrullinated peptide antibody) · Biological DMARDs (bDMARDs)

## Introduction

The history of the origin of arthritis is a subject of continuing debate. Skeletal remains dating back to 4,500 BC had shown signs of rheumatoid arthritis among Native Americans of Tennessee [1]. More recently, evidence of rheumatoid arthritis (RA) was found in palaeopathological samples showing ulnar deviation and damage to the index finger [2]. According to Short [3], there is no conclusive evidence of RA occurring in ancient times and refuted the ancient origin hypothesis and postulated that RA is a disease of recent origin. The first description of the RA was by a French physician, Augustin Jacob Landré-Beauvais which appeared in 1800 [4-7]. Alfred Garrod distinguished gout from other forms of arthritis [5], and it was his son Archibald Garrod who coined the term 'rheumatoid arthritis'

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 60

[5]. RA was said to be at least uncommon before the nineteenth century despite extensive investigations [8]. This may have been due to the estimated average life expectancy being under 30 years when RA was first described in the year 1800 [9] for RA generally manifests between the ages of 30 and 65 [10].

The incidence of rheumatoid arthritis has increased and affects 1% of adults worldwide [11, 12], and the annual incidence in the United States is about 70 per 100,000 annually [13]. Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a systemic chronic inflammatory disease characterised by uncontrolled non-suppurative proliferative synovitis and an array of systemic effects [14]. There is a geographical variability [15] in the occurrence of RA among countries and regions [16]. Among the white population in Europe and America, the prevalence is about 1% and the incidence is 0.3% with lower rates in African and Asian populations [15]. The prevalence is between 0.5 and 1% of adult population worldwide with higher prevalence in women and the elderly [17]. The incidence and prevalence increase with age [18], and about a third of the patients have their first symptom after the age of 60 years [19]. The peak onset is in the third to fifth decade of life with an average age of onset of  $42 \pm 10$  years [20]. There is another smaller peak in the sixth decade of life  $(68 \pm 4.6 \text{ years})$  [21]. The prevalence increases with advancing years [21] and continues to rise to the ninth decade of life [22]. In another study, the prevalence of RA was highest (2.4%) in those aged 65 years and had a tendency to decline with age, and no RA was seen after the age of 80 years and over [23]. The prevalence in persons 60 years of age and over in the United States was approximately 2% [24]. Since the 1950s, the prevalence of RA may have fallen in women but not in men [25]. In countries with high rates of RA, incidence and prevalence showed a decreasing trend [16].

Elderly-onset rheumatoid arthritis (EORA) after the age of 60 [26] is distinctly different from the young-onset rheumatoid arthritis (YORA) [27, 28] clinically [29], genetically [21], prognostically and therapeutically [30]. In the elderly, it can take two forms, (i) continuing into old age with an 'earlier' onset and (ii) the

elderly onset at the age of 60 years or over. Classical RA is twice as common in women than in men but in EORA there is a more balanced gender distribution [31].

RA is a system disease and the pathogenesis involves genetics [4], environmental factors [14] and autoimmunity [32, 33]. RA is associated with histocompatibility complex antigens, HLA-DR4 and the expression of genes PTPN22 and PAD14 and, together with family studies, confirms the genetic basis in the disease [33, 34]. HLA contribution to hereditability is estimated to be 11–37 [32]. The family history is important [35], the prevalence rate in first-degree relative is 2–3%, and the concordance rates in monozygotic twins for RA are between 15 and 20% [36, 37].

Joint damage begins at the synovial membrane [14] with swelling and synovial proliferation with pannus formation followed by cartilage and bone destruction [38]. Enzymes secreted by the synoviocytes and chondrocytes degrade the cartilage [14]. Pro-inflammatory cytokines play an important role [39, 40] in maintaining chronicity mediating tissue damage [41]. Cytokines especially IL-6, IL-1 and TNF-alpha [14, 42, 43] and chemokines are elaborated, propagate inflammation, recruit leucocytes to the synovium and cause synovial inflammation [14]. It has been demonstrated that IL-1 in the synovial fluid and the disease activity correlate with IL-1 concentrations in the plasma [44]. High levels of IL-1 are found in patients with erosive RA [45] and are the key indicator of synovial inflammation and pannus formation [46] to the destruction of the bone and cartilage [45, 47, 48] (Fig. 1). T cells, B cells and pro-inflammatory cytokines promote development of systemic effects such as chronic anaemia, osteoporosis and cardiovascular disease [14]. EORA patients have different patterns of pro-inflammatory cytokines compared to YORA patients [49]. In RA, elevated bone resorption by osteoclasts results from the imbalance of osteoblast-osteoclast axis initiated by inflammatory processes resulting in bone erosion [50]. Bone damage (erosions) in RA joints involves two pathways, the receptor activator of the nuclear factor kB ligand (RANKL) which is involved in osteoclast formation and the Wnt pathway in the differentiation of osteoblasts from mesenchymal lineage



Fig. 1 Schematic diagrams showing the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. (a) Normal. (b) Synovial proliferation, periarticular soft tissue oedema, periarticular demineralisation and increase cellular activity in the synovium. (c) Synovial pannus extends across cartilage surface, capsular distension, joint effusion, soft tissue

oedema, caudal erosion and osteopenia. (d) Loss of articular cortex, small osseous erosions, obliteration of articular surface, large marginal and central erosions and cysts formation. Cell infiltrate B cells, T cells and pro-inflammatory cytokine especially IL-6, IL-1 and TNF-alpha [14]

precursors together with Wnt inhibitors such as Dickkopfl and sclerosis having significant roles in osteoclast dysregulation [50].

In addition, environmental factors are increasingly recognised in the pathogenesis of RA [33]. These include smoking and infection, both bacterial and viral such as Epstein-Barr [51, 52] and herpes viruses [53]. There is a close connection between RA and periodontal disease [54–56], and they share common clinical, immunological, serologic and epidemiological features [6].

## **Clinical Manifestations**

Elderly-onset RA (EORA) is characterised by a lower female to male ratio, a more abrupt onset [30] involving the shoulders, higher disease activity and a more rapid functional decline [57]. There are several subsets of EORA which include polymyalgia rheumatica (PMR) and 'remitting' seronegative symmetrical synovitis with pitting oedema, among others [57]. Two incomplete **Fig. 2** Shows bilateral symmetrical deformities of hands and fingers typical of rheumatoid arthritis (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Prof. Nicholas Manolios)

subsets of EORA somewhat overlapping have been recognised, one exhibiting classical RA clinical picture and seropositivity and the other less severe and has a polymyalgia rheumatica-like appearance [26, 58], with shoulder involvement and absence of rheumatoid factor and usually follows a non-erosive course [26]. In one study, an initial clinical presentation resembling PMR was four times as frequent in EORA and less likely to have subcutaneous nodules or RF at disease onset [30]. In EORA, there are more radiographic damages.

The onset with YORA is usually insidious with early and progressive joint involvement. In about 25% of patients, it is acute or subacute [58]. There is symmetric joint involvement of the small hand joints or feet and the metacarpophalangeal and/or metatarsophalangeal joints, respectively [59]. Classically, in the hands, it is a bilateral symmetrical proximal process (Fig. 2). Malaise and fatigue occur late in the morning with stiffness for more than 30 min [59] or after prolonged activity. With progression, ulnar deviation of the fingers, flexion contractures, 'swan-neck' deformity (flexion of the distal interphalangeal with extension of the proximal interphalangeal joint) and boutonniere deformity (hyperextension of the distal interphalangeal joint with flexion of the proximal interphalangeal joints) are the common deformities seen. The differences between EORA and YORA are summarised in Table 1.

 Table 1
 Differences between elderly-onset RA (EORA) and young-onset RA (YORA)

	EORA	YORA
Age (years) peak onset	After 60	Third decade
Gender	M>F	F>M
Mode of onset	Acute with early systemic involvement	More insidious with early joint involvement
Pattern of joint involvement	Larger joints, upper limbs Shoulder joint	Smaller joints MCP and MTP joints
Rheumatoid nodules	Less frequent	More frequent
Rheumatoid factor	Less frequent Higher titres	More frequent
Sedimentation rate/C-reactive protein	Higher rates At onset	High
Joint score outcome	Lower score	Wider variation
Extra-articular manifestations	Less common	Common
Outcome	Better	Poor
Differential diagnosis	Polymyalgia rheumatica, crystal-related arthritis, remitting seronegative symmetrical synovitis with pitting oedema (RS3PE), hepatitis C virus- related arthritis, paraneoplastic disease	SLE, systemic sclerosis, polyarthritis, dermatomyositis

Information sources: Olivieri et al. [26], Deal et al. [30] and Bajoochi et al. [31]

RA is often associated with extra-articular features. Subcutaneous nodules typically occur on the ulnar border of the forearm, the olecranon and less frequently the cranium, sacrum and ischial tuberosity and are found in about 15–30% of all cases of RA when the disease is usually long-standing. They are firm in consistency and show little movement over the underlying tissue. They have adverse prognostic factors especially when they appear early in the disease. Patients with rheumatoid nodules are usually RF positive and usually develop erosive disease. Elderly patients at the onset are



less likely to have subcutaneous nodules [30]. Olecranon bursitis is not an uncommon finding in RA. They may feel soft or firm depending on the amount of fluid in the bursa and found on the extensor aspect of the elbow joint.

The signs associated with extra-articular involvement include vasculitis, Felty's syndrome, pulmonary fibrosis, cardiac involvement and haemorrhagic manifestations [58]. Vasculitis manifest as nail-bed or nail-fold haemorrhages in the fingers. More extensive vasculitis may involve the viscera causing infarction or gangrene and less commonly involve the cerebral, renal and coronary arteries. Other manifestations of vasculitis are leg ulcers and mononeuritis multiplex. Sjogren's syndrome characterised by keratoconjunctivitis sicca (dry eyes) and xerostomia (dry mouth), lymphadenopathy, Felty's syndrome (RA with splenomegaly and leucopenia) and pleural and pericardial manifestations occurs with other extra-articular manifestations. Interstitial lung disease, classical hand deformities and Sjogren's syndrome are less common at late onset [28].

## Laboratory Findings

The erythrocyte sedimentation rate is elevated, and the rheumatoid factor (RF) is positive in about 70% of the cases. A recently added anti-CCP (anti-cyclic citrullinated peptide antibody) is highly specific (>98%) and has moderate sensitivity for diagnosis of RA [60]. RA patients may have RF negative but may have positive anti-CCP antibodies. Anti-CCP antibody (+RF) positivity is associated with an increased risk of erosive disease in RA. In a study of anti-CCP antibodies in the differential diagnosis of EORA and polymyalgia rheumatica (PMR), the investigators found that anti-CCP antibodies were negative in PMR. EORA patients presented positive anti-CCP antibodies at the beginning, and seronegative EORA patients were anti-CCP antibodies positive at the onset [61]. Patients with clinical symptoms of PMR and anti-CCP antibodies should be taken as highly suggestive of EORA [62]. EORA is characterised by the absence of RF. A very high titre signifies a worse prognosis.

The availability of highly specific tests such as antibody to anti-citrullinated protein antibodies has improved diagnosis [63]. Despite the high sensitivity of ACPA, there is a demand for new serological markers to improve the diagnosis, and several autoantigens have been described [64].

A normocytic normochromic anaemia may be seen in about 70% of the cases and with blood loss, iron deficiency anaemia. The radiological changes are soft tissue swelling seen in the first few months of the disease and subsequently, periarticular osteoporosis and marginal erosions. In the large joints, there is marked periarticular osteoporosis with narrowing of the joint space Erosions may or may not be present.

## Diagnosis

The diagnosis of RA is essentially a clinical one based on history and physical examination [65]. Laboratory tests and imaging studies may help to confirm and establish the diagnosis. The clinical features are the mode of onset, pattern of joint involvement with pain and stiffness and nodules and erosions on X-ray. Essential features in establishing a diagnosis include examination of the joints, assessments of extra-articular manifestations, laboratory tests and radiological examinations. The American College of Rheumatology [66] had developed criteria to help and guide clinical diagnosis.

The differential diagnosis of YORA may include any of the causes of arthritis. When serological tests are negative at the onset, it may be difficult to distinguish from other causes of polyarthritis such as SLE. Early progressive systemic sclerosis, dermatomyositis, polymyositis and polyarthritis may have features that resemble RA. SLE has skin lesions on light-exposed areas (photosensitivity), frontal hair loss, Raynaud's phenomenon, renal involvement and non-erosive arthritis with positive antibodies to doublestranded DNA and anti-nuclear antibodies.

The differential diagnosis of EORA is somewhat different and includes true polymyalgia rheumatica, crystal-related arthritis (pseudogout and polyarticular gout), elderly-onset spondyloarthritis, remitting seronegative symmetrical synovitis with pitting oedema syndrome, paraneoplastic disease and hepatitis C virus-related arthritis [67]. To arrive at a diagnosis, knowledge of the specific features of these diseases is required. HCV arthropathy should be considered in the differential diagnosis even in the absence of liver disease. In one study of 25 patients who were HCV-RNA positive (genotype 1b in 65%), 68% had symmetric polyarthritis, 68% had morning stiffness, 61% had RF positivity, 54% had elevated ESR and none had subcutaneous nodules or erosive disease [68]. The RS3PE syndrome is a manifestation of seronegative RA in the elderly with a good prognosis. It occurs with a male to female ratio of 2:1. It usually presents as an acute symmetrical polyarthritis with oedema of the dorsum of hands and feet. Anti-CCP antibodies are very useful in identifying EORA patients with polymyalgic onset [18].

### Management

Management includes both non-pharmacological and pharmacological practices. In elderly patients, treatment objectives should be kept simple and individualised for each patient, based upon potential side effects, coexisting comorbidities, use of concomitant medications [19], self-care capability, existing quality of life and practicability of followup. The mainstay of treatment is pharmacological.

Non-pharmacological strategies include (i) patient and caregiver education and (ii) physical activity. They should be practically orientated and conducted on a regular basis. It has been shown that aerobic and muscle strengthening exercises result in better outcomes in patients with RA [69]. Occupational therapy, bathing in hot mineralised water, tai chi, acupuncture and low-level therapy are among non-pharmacological interventions available, and patients often ask the general practitioner as to their usefulness [70].

## Pharmacological

Early diagnosis and aggressive treatment [71] are beneficial in treating synovial inflammation of RA [38]. T cells, B cells and the interaction of pro-inflammatory cytokines (e.g. IL-6, TNF-alpha, IL-1) are involved in the pathogenesis of RA [14], and IL-6 has been linked to activation of the synovium and osteoclasts [72]. The development of biological agents that specifically block the cytokines has provided means for preventing disease progression and improving outcomes [73]. The drugs that inhibit TNF-alpha are etanercept, adalimumab, certolizumab, golimumab and infliximab, the drug that inhibits IL-6 is tocilizumab, the drug that blocks activation of T cells is abatacept, and the drug that causes depletion of B lymphocyte is rituximab [73]. These drugs especially in combination with methotrexate are most effective [73]. Better clinical and radiographic outcomes have been achieved with the early use of anti-TNF therapy in combination with methotrexate which can be maintained for up to 5 years after withdrawal of the former [63]. Although the new medications have shown considerable assurance and improve disease outcomes, they come with pronounced side effects [11] and increased costs. Recently, small molecules have been receiving attention with some of the protein kinase inhibitors [74]. When extracellular molecule, for example, IL-6 docks into cells, the kinase an intracellular enzyme is activated thus triggering an inflammatory response. A new drug baricitinib that inhibits Janus kinase 1 and 2 has been found to be promising, and in a trial in patients with inadequate response to biologic DMARDS, a daily dose of 4 mg orally was associated with clinical improvement at 12 weeks [75]. The search goes on for more effective evidence-based pharmacological treatments with less side effects, oral method of administration and reduced costs.

The aim of treatment is to minimise or prevent joint damage, preserve function and induce clinical remission [63, 76]. The therapeutic goals are the same in both groups (YORA, EORA), but specific treatments have to be adjusted in the context of patient's age and co-morbidities. The finding of early joint damage in patients with RA has underscored the importance of early recognition and treatment. Traditionally, treatment was based on a 'therapeutic pyramid' in which treatment increased as the symptoms worsened [77], but this has been challenged and no longer valid [78]. Early aggressive treatment with a combination of drugs may be justified for the effectual treatment of RA [79].

Treatment in RA typically involves (i) non-steroidal anti-inflammatory (NSAIDS and simple analgesics), (ii) low-dose corticosteroids and often used in combination and (iii) diseasemodifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs), such as methotrexate, sulphasalazine, gold, hydroxychloroquine, leflunomide or cyclosporine. Over the past few years, drug development for rheumatoid arthritis has emerged with the introduction of biological agents (etanercept, adalimumab, infliximab) designed with strict reference to RA pathophysiology [41, 80].

It is important that for every single patient, the risk/benefit ratio relating to their use must be closely and correctly assessed. The management of RA in the elderly requires special attention to the co-morbidities and increased propensity to adverse reactions. Treatment in the elderly requires caution because of the increased age-related risks relevant especially to the renal, cardiovascular and gastrointestinal systems. Care is needed in the use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatory and prednisone in the elderly [21]. In the elderly, the increased susceptibility is related to the impairment of renal function and to the different metabolism of aged individuals. The treatment has to be considered in relation to long-term outcome and manner of onset of the disease. There are several indicators of poor outcome in RA, for instance, the number of joints involved, age of onset, the presence of RF factor, elevated ESR, presence of extra-articular features such as nodules and early radiological changes (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Indicators of Poor Outcome

```
I. Major Indicators
```

Large number of swollen joints; positive rheumatoid factor

Positive anti-CCP; presence of nodules

Elevated sedimentation rate; elevated C-reactive protein

Box 1 Indicators of Poor Outcome (continued)

II. Other indicators at onset of disease Onset in early adulthood; onset in elderly males

Insidious onset; high disease activity at onset

Early involvement of large joints; extra-articular features (nodules, etc.)

Early radiological changes

Information source: Rindfleisch and Muller [59]

## Non-steroidal Anti-inflammatory Drugs (NSAIDs)

NSAIDs are symptom modifying and not disease modifying [81]. All NSAIDs inhibit prostaglandin synthesis by blocking cyclooxygenase (COX) activity. The older and newer NSAIDs differ in their effect on two cyclooxygenase isoenzymes. Cox-1 inhibition is associated with greater potential to gastrotoxicity, while selective Cox-2 inhibition is associated with decreased gastrotoxicity. Both selective Cox-2 inhibitors and non-selective Cox-1 have similar effects in raising the blood pressure and reducing renal function. With increasing age, the safety profile of NSAIDs worsens, and an age-related risk evaluation pertaining specifically to renal, cardiovascular and gastrointestinal systems needs to be done [82]. NSAIDS should be used with caution in elderly patients for they are likely to experience adverse gastrointestinal and renal effects [83]. Alternate therapies have to be considered if there are risk factors.

## Glucocorticoids

Prednisone and prednisolone are used for the management of inflammatory joint disease in the elderly especially in polymyalgia rheumatica and in remitting seronegative symmetrical synovitis with pitting oedema [81]. If glucocorticoids are prescribed, it should be the lowest dose and for the shortest period possible [66]. The elderly are at particular risk of glucocorticoid-induced osteoporosis. They should be given advice on lifestyle factors known to affect bone such as weight bearing activity, adequate dietary calcium intake, to stop smoking and limit alcohol consumption. Calcium 1,500 mg and vitamin D 400–800 IU daily supplements are recommended [66], and if and when high doses of glucocorticoids are required, prophylactic bisphosphonates should be considered. Patients should be monitored for osteoporosis risk, blood pressure monitored and blood glucose estimated. Injection of glucocorticoids is safe and effective intervention when a single inflamed joint causes severe disability [66].

## Disease-Modifying Anti-rheumatic Drugs (DMARDs)

The efficacy and tolerability of the DMARDs are similar in both age groups. DMARDs and the newer biological DMARDs are the only drug treatments that can minimise or prevent joint damage, preserve function and induce clinical remission [76]. Current strategies lay stress on the early diagnosis and therapeutic intervention based on the use of DMARDs with objective monitoring of activity [63]. DMARDS should be considered for all patients with RA, and patients should be treated early as possible to control symptoms and delay progression [84, 85]. When started early, DMARDs improve clinical remissions in patients at risk of persistent and or erosive arthritis. More than a dozen drugs or drug classes of DMARDs are currently in use in RA. The combination of several DMARDs has shown increased efficacy over monotherapy without significant increase in toxicity [86] (Table 2):

(i) Methotrexate (MTX) is the first choice in moderate and severe disease in patients at risk of persistent or erosive arthritis. Twenty percent of the medication prescribed by primary care physicians for RA is methotrexate [87]. Its efficacy is superior to most other DMARDs but has a better advantagedisadvantage profile and can be used in combination with other conventional DMARDs. Particularly in the first year of treatment, it is associated with risks of cytopenia, pneumonitis and hepatotoxicity [88]. It is usually given as a single weekly dose starting at 5-10 mg PO once a week and to be increased in 4–6 weeks by 2.5 mg -10 mg up to a maximum of 15–25 mg [89]. It is safe and effective in EORA but should be used with caution. Folic acid 5 mg is taken orally once or twice a week preferably not on the day of methotrexate [89]. Combination of methotrexate and anti-TNF-alpha therapy is said to achieve better clinical and radiographic outcomes and can be carried on for up to 5 years after withdrawal on anti-TNF-alpha therapy [63]. Monitoring includes monthly FBC and LFTs for the first 6 months and then 2-3 months subsequently. If used in combination with sulphasalazine, hydroxychloroquine or leflunomide at least monthly [66, 89, 90]. The adverse effects include mouth ulcers, rash, alopecia, nausea, diarrhoea, nodulosis and abnormal LFTs.

- (ii) Leflunomide may be used alone or in combination. It is less well tolerated but is as effective in slowing progression of joint damage [91]. It is given 10–20 mg once daily. Monitoring FBC and LFTs at baseline monthly for the first 6 months. Adverse effects are nausea, diarrhoea, alopecia and rarely hepatitis, and it is highly teratogenic.
- (iii) Sulfasalazine is effective alone in seronegative RA and in combination with methotrexate and hydroxychloroquine in ssevere disease [48]. Beginning with 500 mg orally daily, the dose is increased by 500 mg a week to a maximum of 3 gm daily in divided doses [89]. Monitoring FBC and LFT at baseline monthly for the first 3 months and then every 3 months [66, 89, 90]. The side effects are diarrhoea, nausea, mouth ulcers, rash, alopecia, abnormal LFTs and rarely leucopenia.
- (iv) Hydroxychloroquine used alone or in combination is safe and effective [92]. Hydroxychloroquine retinopathy is a rare complication, and an ophthalmic review is required at baseline and then every 6–12 months and full blood count after 1 week of treatment. The side effects are nausea, headaches, retinal toxicity and myopathy.

		Monitoring and	
Systemic agent	Pretreatment assessment	precautions	Contraindications
DMARDs			
i. Methotrexate	History and examination FBC, LFT, U&E serum creatinine monthly for the first 6 months, then 1–2 months	FBC, LFT,U&E serum creatinine Avoid drugs which are interactive	Severe renal, hepatic disease, myelosuppression, excessive alcohol consumption, acute infection, immunodeficiency, interactive drugs, diabetes or extreme obesity
ii. Leflunomide	Same as for methotrexate		
iii. Azathioprine	History and FBC, LFT, U&E urinalysis	FBC, LFT weekly treatment and then every 1–3 months, urinalysis, avoid drugs which interact	Methotrexate, porphyria, infection significant hepatic damage
Sulphasalazin	FBC, LFT for the first 3 months FBC and LFT	Hypersensitivity to salicylates then every 3 months	Or sulphonamide derivatives
v. Hydroxychloroquine	History and examination	FBC after 1 week of treatment	Hypersensitivity to quinolones, retinopathy
	Ophthalmological review	Ophthalmological review every 6–12	
vi. Sodium aurothiomalate	History and examination	FBC, LFT every 1–2 weeks for the first	Toxicity to gold, renal, hepatic, impairment, myelosuppression
injectable gold	FBC, LFT urinalysis	5 months and then monthly	SLE, severe or chronic skin conditions
Biological DMARDs			
TNF-alpha			
Inhibitors-infliximab Adalimumab	Hepatitis B and C Tuberculosis	FBC, LFT monthly 3–6 months, monitor	Tuberculosis, hepatitis B and C, septic arthritis
Etanercept		reactivated tuberculosis	MS, malignancy, CHF
Golimumab			
IL-6 receptor antagonist-tocilizumab		Signs of heart failure	
Cell-targeted		Pulmonary sepsis	
Abatacept			
Rituximab			

Table 2 Systemic agents used in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis

Sources of information: National Prescribing Service Limited (NPS) [89], Amer Coll Rheumat [66] and Olsen and Stein [90]

## **Biological DMARDs (bDMARDs)**

Biological therapies have the potential to revitalise the treatment of RA and are designed to neutralise inflammatory cytokines either by blocking the pro-inflammatory cytokines or decreasing the cytokine production through the B and T lymphocytes. Several biological treatments are now available. The bDMARDs that act as cytokine blockers can inhibit (i) tissue necrosis factor (golimumab, etanercept, infliximab, adalimumab) and (ii) interleukin-6 (tocilizumab). bDMARDs that target the cells, include (i) CD20 on B cells (rituximab) and (ii) those that cause interaction between T cells and antigen-presenting cells (abatacept) [63]. In a systematic review of 20 randomised controlled trials, adalimumab, etanercept and infliximab were found to be effective treatments compared with placebo in RA patients who were not well controlled on conventional DMARDs, improving control of symptoms and function and slowing radiological changes in

joints [80]. An increased risk of serious side effects cannot be ruled out when methotrexate is used in combination with adalimumab and infliximab [80]. TNF-alpha antagonists have increased the therapeutic opportunities for aged RA patients. TNF inhibitors have an increased risk of infection by bacterial, atypical fungal and opportunistic pathogens [88], and screening for tuberculosis should be done in all TNF inhibitors [88]. Janus kinase inhibitors interfere with the signalling through type 1 and II cytokine receptors and have been shown to be critical in rheumatoid arthritis [93]. Tofacitinib an oral Janus kinase inhibitor is effective in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis, and adverse effects are mild, which include hyperlipidaemia and cytopenias [94].

## Impact

Arthritis is the major cause of disability among older people. Women have a greater disability and prevalence rates [95]. Rheumatoid arthritis and other rheumatic conditions are large and growing health problems. The best estimates of the US prevalence and number of individuals afflicted with RA were 1.3 million in 2015 [96]. Rheumatoid arthritis is a severe disabling illness with deleterious effects [97] resulting in impairment of function and systemic complications [98]. It affects every aspect of daily life. RA impacts health, threatens the independence and has large economic and health costs [99]. It causses disability that results being house bound and is a risk for institutionalisation [95]. It interferes with basic activities such as self-care and walking. Persistent pain, fatigue and psychological stress are problems from the patient's perspective [97, 100]. Costs increases with the duration of the disease, and women are more affected than men in health status, social impact and out-of-pocket costs [99]. Physical distress can lead to negative emotional states such as depression, anxiety and difficulties with social interaction. Health-care system bears the increase of load in patients with high levels of disability resulting from interventions such as surgery and social care costs [100]. Health-related quality of life (QOL) in

**Fig. 3** Rheumatoid arthritis showing severe destructive processes and deformities of the fingers with severe impairment of function (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Prof. Nicholas Manolios) patients with RA is significantly impaired as a

result of impaired physical function due to deformities and severe destructive processes (Fig. 3), pain and fatigue associated with the disease [101]. Patients with early RA were seen to progress to significant disability within a few years [100] (Fig. 4). Clinicians must be aware that inadequate management of RA will lead to increasing functional disability and reduced quality of life [102]. There is evidence that the elderly-onset RA (EORA) is less severe than the young-onset RA (YORA). There are several subsets of EORA, and in about 50% of the patients, it is an aggressive disease and has worse prognosis in terms of functional capacity [26]. Rheumatoid arthritis is the most common autoimmune disease in Australia and affects about 16.7% of the population with almost 2% disabled or handicapped with arthritis [103]. It causes severe disability, and 20-30% become permanently work disabled within 2–3 years of diagnosis [59] (Box 2).

## Box 2 Key Points: Rheumatoid Arthritis

- One-third of patients acquire RA after the age of 60 years [19].
- In the elderly, RA takes two forms (i) continuing into old age with younger-onset RA (YORA) and (ii) elderly-onset RA (EORA).

(continued)





**Fig. 4** Shows rapid progression. (a) 1996; (b) 1997 and (c) 2002. (c) Show bone erosion, bone displacement, deviation of the fingers and destruction of the joint

(Reproduced, with kind permission, from Prof. Nicholas Manolios)

## Box 2 Key Points: Rheumatoid Arthritis (continued)

- Elderly-onset RA (EORA) is characterised by a lower female to male ratio, a more abrupt onset [30] involving the shoulders, higher disease activity and a more rapid functional decline [57].
- Two incomplete subsets of EORA somewhat overlapping have been recognised: one exhibiting classical RA clinical picture and seropositivity and the other less severe and has a polymyalgia rheumaticalike appearance [26, 58].
- Anti-CCP (anti-cyclic citrullinated peptide antibody) is highly specific (>98%) and has moderate sensitivity for diagnosis of RA [60].
- Patients with clinical symptoms of PMR and anti-CCP antibodies should be taken as highly suggestive of EORA [62].
- The differential diagnosis of EORA is somewhat different and includes true polymyalgia rheumatica, crystal-related arthritis (pseudogout and polyarticular gout), elderly-onset spondyloarthritis, remitting seronegative symmetrical synovitis with pitting oedema syndrome, paraneoplastic disease and hepatitis C virus-related arthritis [67].
- The therapeutic goals are the same in both groups (YORA, EORA), but specific treatments have to be adjusted in the context of patient's age and co-morbidities.

## Box 2 Key Points: Rheumatoid Arthritis (continued)

- NASAIDs are symptom modifying and not disease modifying [81]. They should be used with caution because of the recent finding of potential side effects. Alternate therapies have to be considered if there are risk factors.
- Methotrexate is the first choice in moderate and severe disease in patients at risk of persistent or erosive arthritis.
- Adalimumab, etanercept and infliximab are effective treatments for patients who were not well controlled on conventional DMARDs [80].
- The role of the primary care physician is (i) early referral for treatment, (ii) ongoing monitoring and titration of medication and (iii) patient education and review.
- Tofacitinib an oral Janus kinase inhibitor is effective in the treatment of RA [94].

## **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true in the management of RA in the elderly, except:
  - A. Early diagnosis is crucial.
  - B. Methotrexate is safe and effective in the elderly but should be used with caution.
  - C. Elderly patients on NSAIDs with a history of peptic ulcer do not need gastric protection.
  - D. Special attention to co-morbidities (agerelated risks especially renal, cardiovascular

and GI systems) and increased propensity to adverse reactions.

- 2. The following treatment of rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is true, except:
  - A. Folic acid 5 mg once or twice a week preferably not on the day of the methotrexate.
  - B. Side effects such as steroid-induced osteoporosis are rare in elderly RA patients.
  - C. Hydroxychloroquine alone or in combination is safe and effective but an ophthalmic review at baseline and thereafter every 6–12 months.
  - D. Biological DMARDs improve control of symptoms, function and slow radiological changes in the joints.

## MCQ Answers

1 = C; 2 = B

#### **Short Answer Questions**

- List four clinical features that will distinguish elderly-onset rheumatoid arthritis (EORA) from young-onset rheumatoid arthritis (YORA).
- 2. List four factors that indicate poor outcome in rheumatoid arthritis.

## **SAQ Answers**

- (i) Elderly-onset RA usually involves proximal joints (shoulders, hips); (ii) Rheumatoid factor is less frequently positive in EORA; (iii) Rheumatoid nodules are less frequently present; (iv) Acute onset with early systemic involvement
- (i) Positive rheumatoid factor; (ii) Positive anti-CCP antibody; (iii) Presence of nodules; (iv) Large number of swollen joints

## References

- Arthritis Foundation of South Africa. A brief history of RA and its treatment. http://healthunlocked.com/ arthritisfoundatio/posts/427232/q-brief-history-of-raand-its-treatment. Accessed 2 February 2016.
- Arcini C. Rheumatoid Arthritis-Rare reality as recovered among scanian skeletal remains from Viking and Medieval Times. Sydsvenska Medicinhistoriska. 1992;18:11–21.

- 3. Short CL. The antiquity of rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis and Rheumatism. 1974;17(3):193–205.
- 4. Basisht G, Singh RH, Chandola H. Management of rheumatoid arthritis (Aamavata) using symbiohealth health care system. Ayu. 2012; 33(4):466–474.
- 5. Entezami P, Fox DA, Clapmsan PJ, Chung KC. Historical perspective on the etiology of rheumatoid arthritis. Han Clin. 2011;27(1):1–10.
- Panush. Why did rheumatoid arthritis begin in 1800? http://www.the-rheumatologist.org/article/why-didrheumatoid-arthritis-begi-in-1800/?singlepage=1. Accessed 1 February 2016.
- Mandal A. Arthritis history. http://www.news-medical. net/health/Arthritis-History.aspx accessed 1 February 2016.
- Appleboom T. ed Art, History and Antiquity of rheumatic Disease. Elsevier, Brussels, Erasmus FoundatioN. 1987.
- Riley JC. Estimates of regional and global life expectancy. Population and development review. 2005; 31(3):537–543.
- Majitha V, Geraci SA. Rheumatoid Arthritis: Diagnosis and Management. Am J Med. 2007;120:936–939.
- Kahkenberg JM, Fox DA. Advances in the medical treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Han Clin. 2011; 27(11):11–20.
- Gibofsky A. Overview of epidemiology pathophysiology and diagnosis of rheumatoid arthritis. Am J Manag Care. 2012;18(3suppl)S295=30.
- Ruffing V, Bingham CO. Rheumatoid arthritis, signs and symptoms. www.hopkinsarhitis.org/arhritis-info/ rheumatod:arthtitis/ra-symptoms/
- Choy E. Understanding the dynamics: pathways involved in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. Rheumatology. 2012;51(suppl 5):v3-v11. https://doi. org/10.1093/rheumatology/kes113.
- Abdel-Nasser AM, Rasker JJ, Valkenburg HA. Epidemiological and clinical aspects relating to the variability of rheumatoid arthritis. Semi Arthritis Rheum. 1997;27(2):123–40.
- Alamanos Y, Voulgari PV, Drosos AA. Incidence and prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis based on the 1987 American College of Rheumatology criteria: a systematic review. Semi Arthritis Theum 2006;36(3): 182–8.
- Kvien TK. Epidemiology and burden of illness of rheumatoid arthritis. Pharmaco Economics. 2004;32:1–12.
- Negoescu A, Ostor AJ. Early recognition improves prognosis in elderly onset RA. Practitioner. 2014; 258 (1767):11–4,2.
- Diaz-Borjon A. Guidelines for the use of conventional and newer disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs in elderly patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Drugs Aging. 2009;26(4):273–93.
- Turkcapar N, Demir O, Atli T, Kopuk M, Turgay H, Kinikli G, et al. Late onset rheumatoid arthritis: clinical and laboratory comparisons with younger onset patients. Arch Gerontol Geriatr. 2009;42:225–231.

- 21. Woodworth T, Ranganath V, Furst DE. Rheumatoid arthritis in the elderly: recent advances in understanding the pathogenesis, risk factors, comorbidities and risk-benefit of treatments. Aging Health 9(2): 167–178. https://doi.org/10.2217/ahe.13.15.
- Hopkins A, Lozado CJ. Elderly onset rheumatoid arthritis. A distinct clinical entity? Clin Geriatrics. 2008;16:40–46.
- Laiho K, Teiomilehto J, Tavis R. Prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis and musculoskeletal disease in the elderly population. Rheumatol Int. 2001;20(3): 85–7.
- 24. Rasch EK, Harsch R, Paulose-Ram R, Hochberg MC. Prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis in persons 60 years of age and older in the United States: Effect of different methods of case classification. Arthritis Rheum. 2003; 48(6):917–926.
- 25. Symmons D, Turner G, Webb R, Asten P, Burett E, Lunt M, et al. The prevalence of rheumatoid arthritis in the United Kingdom: new estimates for a new century. Rheumatology. 2002;41(7):793–800.
- Olivieri N, Pipitone N, D'Angelo S, Padula A, Salvarani C. Late-onset rheumatoid arthritis and late-onset spondyloarthritis. Clin Exp Rheumatol 2009; 27(Suppl55):S139-S145.
- Filipowicz-Sosnowski A, Rupinski. Elderly onset rheumatoid arthritis. Pol Arch Med Wewn. 2008;118 Suppl:36–42.
- Amador-Patarroyo MJ, Rodriguez A R, Oritz GM. How does age at onset influence the outcome of autoimmune diseases? Autoimmune Diseases 2012 (2012, Article ID251730, 7 pages. https://doi.org/ 10.1155/2012/251730.
- Evcik D. An overview of late-onset rheumatoid arthritis. Editorial. Turk J Rheumatol. 2013;28(2):67–68.
- 30. Deal CL, Meenan RF, Goldenberg DL, Anderson JJ, Sack B, Pastan RS, et al. The clinical features if elderly onset rheumatoid arthritis: A comparison with younger onset disease of similar duration. Arthritis Rheum. 1985;28(9):987–94.
- Bajoochi G, La Corte R, Locaputo A, Govoni M, Trotta F. Elderly onset rheumatoid arthritis: clinical aspects. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2000;18(4 Suppl 20): S49–50.
- Kurko J, Besenyei T, Laki J, Glant TT, Mihecz K, Szekanecz Z. Genetics of rheumatoid arthritis-a comprehensive review. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol. 2013;45(2):170–9.
- Kawabata K, Yamamoto K. Recent advances in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. Clin Calcium. 2009;19(3):303–9. doi:CliCa0903303309.
- Lee W-Y, Chen H-Y, Chen K-C, Chen Y-C. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with traditional Chinese medicine. BioMed Res Int. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/ 528018. Accessed 30 january 2016.
- 35. Plenge RM, Seielstad M, Padyukov L, Lee AT, Remmers EF, Ding B, et al. 'TRAFI-C5 as a risk locus for rheumatoid arthritis-a genomewide study. NEJM. 2007;357(12):1199–1209.

- 36. Silman AJ, Macgregor AJ, Thomson W, Holigan S, Carthy D, Farhan A, et al. Twin concordance rates for rheumatoid arthritis: results of a nationwide study. Brit J Rheumatol. 1993;32(10):903–907.
- Bellamy N, Duffy D, Martin N, Mathews J. Rheumatoid arthritis in twins: a study of aetiopathogenesis based on the Australian Twin Registry. Ann Rheumat Dis. 2010;69(1):70–81.
- Agarwal SK. Biologic agents in rheumatoid arthritis: an update for managed care professionals. J Manag Care Pharm. 2011;17(SuppIIB) S14–8.
- Smolen JS, Steiner G. Therapeutic strategies for rheumatoid arthritis. Nat Rev Drug Discov. 2003;2: 47–88.
- Smolon JS, Aletana D, Koeller M, Wiseman MH, Emery P. New therapies for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Lancet. 2007;370;1861–74.
- Fantini F. New Drugs and treatment strategies for rheumatoid arthritis. Recent Prog Med. 2003;94(9):361–79.
- 42. McInnes IB, Schett G. Cytokines in the pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. Nat Rev Immunol. 2007;7:429–4.
- Firestein GS. Evolving concepts of rheumatoid arthritis. Nature. 2003;423:356–61.
- 44. Chikanza IC, Kingsley G, Panayi S. Peripheral blood and synovial fluid monocyte expression of interleukin-1 alpha and -1 beta during active rheumatoid arthritis. J Rheumatol. 1995;22:600–608.
- 45. Fong KY, Boey ML, Koh WH, Feng PG. Cytokine concentrations in the synovial fluid and plasma of rheumatoid arthritis patients correlation with bony erosions. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 1994;12:55–58.
- Arend WP, Dayer JM. Cytokines and cytokine inhibitors or antagonists in rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 1990;33:305–315.
- van den Beg. Joint inflammation and cartilage destruction may occur unrecognized. Springer Semin Immunopathol. 1998;20:149–164.
- 48. van den Lent PL, van De Loo FA, Holthuysen AE, van Den Berssalar LA, Vemeer H, van Den Bergh B. Major role for IL-1 but not for TNF in early cartilage damage in immune complex in mice. J Rheumatol. 1995;22:2250–2258.
- 49. Chen DY, Hsieh TY, Chen YM, Hseih CW, Lan JL, Lin FJ. Proinflammatory cytokine profiles of patients with elderly onset rheumatoid arthritis: a comparison with younger onset disease. Gerontology. 2001;55(3): 250–8.
- Choi Y, Arron JR, Townsend MJ. Promising bonerelated therapeutic targets for rheumatoid arthritis. Nature Rev Rheumatol. 009;5:543–548.
- Balandraud N, Roudier J, Roudier C, Epstein-Barr virus and rheumatoid arthritis. Autoimun Rev. 2004;3:362–367.
- Costenbader KH, Karison EW. Epstein-Barr virus and rheumatoid arthritis: Is there a link? Arthritis Res Ther. 008;8(1):204. https://doi.org/10.1186/art893.
- Alvarez-Lafuente R, Fernandez-Gutierrez B, Miguel S, Jover JA, Rollin R, Loza E, et al. Analysis

with a quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction. Am Rheum Dis. 2005;64:1357–1359.

- Mercado FB, Marshall RI, Kestor AC, Bartold PM. Relationship between rheumatoid arthritis and periodontitis. J Periodontol. 2001;72(6):779–87.
- 55. Kasser UR, Gleissner C, Dehne F, Michel A, Willershausen-Zonnchen B, Bolton WW. Risk of periodontal disease in patients with long standing rheumatoid arthritis. Arthritis Reum. 1997;40 (12):2248–51.
- Loyala-Rodrigues JP, Martinez-Martinez RE, Abud-Mendoza C, Patcho-Manin N, Seymour GJ. Rheumatoid arthritis and role of oral bacteria. J Oral Microbiol. 2010:2: https://doi.org/10.3402/jom.v210.5784.
- van Schaardenberg D. Rheumatoid arthritis in the elderly. Prevalence and optimal management. Drugs Aging. 1995;7:30–7.
- Grassi W, De Angelis R, Lamanna G, Cervini C. The clinical features of rheumatoid arthritis. Eur J Radiol. 1998; 27 Suppl 1:S18–24.
- Rindfleisch JA, Muller D. Diagnosis and management of rheumatoid arthritis. Am Fam Physician. 2005;72:1036–1047.
- 60. Bingham CO. Rheumatoid Pathophysiology. The John Hopkins Arthritis Center. http://www.hopkinsarthritis. org/arthritis-info/rheumatoid-arthritis/ra-pathophysi ology-2/ retrieved 27 August 2013.
- 61. Ceccato F, Roverano S, Barrionucia A, Rillo O, Paira S. The role of anticyclic citrullinated peptide antibodies in the differential diagnosis of elderly onset rheumatoid arthritis and polymyalgia rheumatic. Clin Rheumatol. 2006; 25(6):854–7.
- 62. Lopez-Hoyos H, De Algeria R, Crespo BR, Pena M, Rodriguez-Valverde V, Mastinez-Taboada VM. Clinical utility of anti-CCP antibodies in the differential diagnosis of elderly onset rheumatoid arthritis and polymyalgia rheumatica. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2004; 43(5):655–7.
- Suresh E. Recent advances in rheumatoid arthritis. Postgrad Med J. 2010;86(1014):243–50.
- Reouw LA, Mahler M. Closing the serological gap: promising novel biomarkers for the early diagnosis of rheumatoid arthritis. Autoimmune Rev. 2012; 12 (2):18–32.
- McInnes IB, Schett G. The pathogenesis of rheumatoid arthritis. NEJM. 2011;365:69 2205–2219.
- 66. American College of Rheumatology Subcommittee on Rheumatoid Arthritis Guidelines. Guidelines for the management of rheumatoid arthritis: 2002 update.
- Olivieri I, Palazzi C, Peruz G, Padula A. Management issues with elderly onset rheumatoid arthritis. an update. Drugs Aging. 2005;22(10): Seg -22.
- Zuckerman E, Keren D, Rozenbaum M, Toubi E, Slobodin G, Tamir A, et al. Hepatitis C virus-related arthritis: characteristics and response to therapy with interferon alpha. Clin Exp Reumatol. 2000;18: 579–584.
- Stenstrom CH, Minor MA. Evidence for the benefits of aerobic and strengthening exercise in rheumatoid artheritis. Arthritis Rheum. 2003;49:428–434.

- Shaw K,Zochling J, Winzenberg T. Nonpharmacological interventions in rheumatoid arthritis. Aust Fam Physician. 2007;36:840–841.
- Tayar JH, Suarez-Almazor M. New understanding and approaches to treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Br Med Bull. 2010; 94(1):201–214.
- Kim GW, Lee NR, Pi RH, Lim YS, Lee YM, Lee JM, et al. IL-6 inhibitors for treatment of rheumatoid arthritis: past, present and future. Arch Pharm Res. 2015;38(5):575–584.
- Waters L, Moots R. Recent advances in treatment and diagnosis of rheumatoid arthritis. prescriber.co.uk. 19 February 2014.
- Buch MH, Emery P. New therapies in management of rheumatoid arthritis. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2011; 23 (3):250–251.
- Genovere MC, Kreme J, Zamarri O, Ludivico C, Krogulec M, Li Xie MS, et al. Baricitinib in patients with refractory rheumatoid arthritis. NEJM. 2016; 374:1243–1252.
- 76. Therapeutic Guidelines. Rheumatology ,Version. 2006.
- 77. Calabrese LH. Rheumatoid arthritis and primary care: the case for early diagnosis and treatment. J Am Osteopath Assoc. 1999; 99(6): 313–21.
- Fries JF. Current treatment paradigms in rheumatoid arthritis. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2000;39 Suppl 1:30–5.
- Gaffo A, Saag KG, Curtis JR. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Am J Health Syst Pham. 2006; 63 (24):2451–65.
- 80. Chen VF, Jobanputra P, Barton P, Jowell S, Bryan S, Claark W, et al. A systematic review of the effectiveness of adalimumab, etanercept and infliximab for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis in adults and an economic evaluation of their cost-effectiveness. Health Technol Assess. 2006;10:iii–iv,1–229.
- Yazici Y, Paget SA. Elderly on set rheumatoid arthritis. Dis Clin North. Am 2000;26:517–26.
- Gabriel SE, Jaakkimaimen I, Bombardier C. Risk of serious systemic complications related to use of non-steroidal inflammatory drugs. A metaanalysis. Ann Int Med. 1991;115:787–96.
- Clifford LJ. Use of NSAIDs in treating patients with arthritis. Arthritis Res Therapy. 2013;15(3):52. https://doi.org/10.1186/ar4o74.
- 84. Emery P, Breedveld FC, Dougados M, Kalden JR, Schiff MH, Smolen JS, et al. Early referral recommendations for newly diagnosed rheumatoid arthritis: evidence based development of a clinical guide. Am Rheum Dis. 2002;61:290–7.
- Boers M. Rheumatoid arthritis. Treatment of early disease. Rheum Dis Clin North Am. 2001;27:405–14
- 86. Fleischmann R, Iqbal T, Nandeshwar P, Quiceo A, Safety and efficacy of disease –modifying antirheumatic agents: focus on the benefits and risks of etanercept. Drug Saf. 2002;25(3):173–97.
- 87. Beach data. Australian General Practice Statistics and Classification Centre: a collaborator unit of the

Family Medicine Research Centre, University of Sydney and the Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, August 2006.

- Ruderman EM. Overview of safety of non-biologic and biologic DMARDs. Rheumatology 2012SP (Suppl6)vi37-v143. https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/kes283.
- NPS News (National Prescribing Service Letter). Helping patients achieve remission of rheumatoid arthritis.48,2006.
- Olsen NJ, Stein CM. New drugs for rheumatoid arthritis. N Engl J Med. 2004;350:2167–79.
- 91. Cohen S, Cannon GW, Schiff M, Weaver A, Fox R, Olsen N, et al. Two-year, blinded, randomized controlled trial of treatment of active rheumatoid arthritis with leflunomide compared with methotrexate. Arthritis Rheum. 2001;44:1984–92.
- 92. O'Dell JR, Haire CE, Erikson N, Drymalski W, Palmer W, Eckhoff PJ, et al. Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with methotrexate alone, sulfasalazine and hydroxychloroquine or combination of all three medications. N Engl JMed. 1996;334:1287–91.
- O'Shea JJ, Kontzias A,Yamaoka K, Kubo S, Nakano K, Iwata S, et al. Janus kinase inhibitors in autoimmune diseases. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72 Suppl 2:ii111–5.
- Walker J, Smith M. Janus kinase inhibitors in rheumatoid arthritis. Aust Prescriber. 2014;37:158–160.
- Hughes SL, Dunlop D. The prevalence and impact of arthritis in older persons. Arthritis Rheum. 8:257–264. https://doi.org/10.1002/art.1790080409.

- 96. Helmick CG, Felson DT, Lawrence RC, Gabriel S, Hirsch R, Kwoh AK, et al. Estimates of the prevalence of arthritis and other rheumatic conditions in the United States. Arthritis Rheum. 2008;58(1):15–25.
- Pollard L, Choy EH, Scott DL. The consequences of rheumatoid arthritis: quality of life measures in the individual patient. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2005;23 (5Suppl 39):S43–52.
- Sierakowska M, Krajewska-Kulak E, Sierakowski S. Quality of life in rheumatoid arthritis. Methods of measurement. Przegi Lek. 2005;62(3):188–91.
- 99. Lapsley HM, March LM, Tribe KL, Cross MJ, Courtenay BG, Brooks PM, for the Arthritis Cost and Outcome Project Group. Living with rheumatoid arthritis: expenditures, health status and social impact on patients. Ann Rheum Dis. 2002;61:818–821.
- 100. Scott DL, Smith C, Kingsley G. What are the consequences of early rheumatoid arthritis for the individual? Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol. 2005;19(1): 117–36.
- Strand V, Singh JA. Newer biological agents in rheumatoid arthritis: impact on health-related quality of life and productivity. Drugs. 2010;70(2):121–45.
- 102. Dominick K, Ahern FM, Gold CH, Heller DA. Health-related quality of life among older adults with arthritis. Health Qual Life Outcomes. 2004;2:5.
- 103. Shanahan EM, Smith M, Roberts-Thomson L, Esterman A, Ahern M. Influence of rheumatoid arthritis on work participation in Australia. Int Med J. 2008;38:166–173.

## Polymyalgia Rheumatica

## 56

## Contents

Introduction	501
Clinical Manifestations	501
Diagnosis	502
Treatment	503
Impact	503
References	504

## Abstract

Polymyalgia rheumatica usually affects persons over the age of 60 years and the average age is 72 years and women are more affected than men. It is characterized by proximal myalgia of the shoulder and pelvic girdles accompanied by morning stiffness and nonspecific systemic symptoms. Bilateral subacromial subdeltoid bursitis is deemed to be a feature of PMR. About 16–21% of the patients with PMR develop giant cell arteritis (GCA) and about half the patients with GCA have associated PMR. PMR shows prompt and good response to corticosteroids.

## Keywords

Polymyalgia rheumatic · Giant cell arteritis · PMR-like syndrome · Bilateral subacromial subdeltoid bursitis

## Introduction

Polymylagia rheumatica (PMR) is characterized by proximal myalgia of the shoulder and pelvic girdles accompanied by morning stiffness and nonspecific systemic symptoms. It is a relatively common clinical syndrome, and its frequency varies by country with highest rates in Northern Europe [1]. Women are affected two to three times more often than men [2]. In patients over the age of 50 years the annual incidence is 20–50/100,000 [3]. Lawrence et al. [4] estimated the prevalence and number of individuals with PMR in the United States in 2005 to be 711,000 and giant cell arteritis 228,000.

## **Clinical Manifestations**

It usually affects persons over the age of 60 years and the average age is 72 years [5], and women are more affected than men [2]. It is characterized by

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 59

severe pain and stiffness of at least two or three areas, shoulders, neck, or hip [6]. It may unilateral but usually becomes bilateral in few weeks. The morning stiffness usually last for more than an hour and stiffness after activity (gelling phenomenon). It is the most frequent symptom and is exacerbated by movement and involves the shoulder and pelvic girdles and the neck [1, 6]. Often there is low grade fever, loss of weight accompanied by fatigue, malaise [7], and depression. Swelling of the extremities is uncommon. There is no muscle weakness or evidence of muscle disease on electromyography.

About 16–21% of the patients with PMR develop giant cell arteritis (GCA), and about half the patients with GCA have associated PMR [8]. The focus for GCA appears to localize in elastin-containing arteries and can also cause myalgias [9]. Patients diagnosed as CGA and or PMR are found to have small vessel vasculitis and is considered a diagnostic criterion for PMR [10]. Distal extremities swelling with pitting edema over the dorsum of the hands have been

described with PMR [11] in about 12% of patients [12], and it has been suggested that PMR and remitting seronegative symmetrical synovitis with pitting edema (RSPE) syndrome are part of the same clinical syndrome [13]. Furthermore, it has been shown that PMR-like syndrome occurs with elderly onset spondyloarthritis [14]. Distinguishing features between EORA, YORA, and PMR are shown in Table 1.

## Diagnosis

The diagnosis of PMR is based on clinical manifestations [17] and elevated levels of inflammatory markers [2, 18]. More recently, the European League Against Rheumatism and the American College of Rheumatology (EULAR/ ACR) [19, 20] developed criteria and it has been shown that new onset PMR patients are able to distinguish PMR from RA and other inflammatory articular disease better [21] (Table 1). The sedimentation rate is frequently elevated and usually is greater than 50 mm/h, but in some

 Table 1
 Distinguishing features between EORA, YORA, and PMR

	Elderly onset RA	Younger onset RA	Polymyalgia rheumatica
Age of onset	60 years or over	30-50 years	After 60 years
Male: Female	1:2	1:1	1:2
Mode of onset	Acute	Insidious	Acute, subacute
Symptoms at onset	Acute systemic activity		Severe pain, stiffness
Pattern of joint involvement	Shoulder/hip	MCP/PIP joints	Shoulder/hip/neck
Clinical course	Less erosive course	More erosive course	Self-limiting (1–3 years)
RA factor	Less frequently	More frequently	Negative
ESR	Increased	Increased	40 m/Hg or over
Associated symptoms		Extra-articular manifestations	Giant cell arteritis systemic complaints
Differential diagnosis	Pseudogout with crystalline synovitis, true PMR, elderly-onset spondyloarthritis, hepatitis C related arthritis, remitting seronegative symmetrical arthritis with pitting edema	Osteoarthritis, pseudogout with crystalline synovitis, EORA, SLE, systemic sclerosis	RA, OA, fibromyalgia hypothyroidism, GCA, depression, polymyositis

Information sources: Mihet and Matteson [5]; Olivieri et al. [13]; Deal et al. [15]; Bajoochi et al. [16].

patients it is only mildly elevated or normal [1]. The C-reactive protein levels are usually elevated and is more sensitive than ESR [5]. A normocytic normochromic anemia may be present. The liver function tests are normal, but the alkaline phosphatase may be mildly increased. In a minority of patients (about 10%) with polymyalgic symptoms due to similarities in the presentation the correct diagnosis of LORA, PMR, and GCA can be delayed [18]. A persistent raised plasma viscosity, a positive rheumatoid factor, and the presence of HLA-DRB1\*04 may suggest RA and GCA [18] and in older people RA and spondyoarthritis can mimc PMR [20]. In the EULAR/ACR criteria, ultrasound has been included in the scoring algorithm [19]. Bilateral subacromial subdeltoid bursitis is deemed to be a feature of PMR [22].

## Treatment

PMR shows prompt and good response to corticosteroids [1, 12] and is initiated at 10–15 mg/day prednisone for 2-4 weeks. When patient becomes asymptomatic, the dose can be lowered by 1-2.5 mg/q 2-4 weeks to find the minimum dose needed to remain symptom free regardless of the ESR. Once 10 mg is reached taper by 1 mg/day decrements q 4 weeks. Some may be able to discontinue in a year but mostly within 2 years. Relapses are common and varied from 46% [23] to 68.3% [24] especially where prednisolone is tapered off prematurely. There are some who do not respond to the initial doses of steroids and require high doses. CGA is treated with oral prednisolone 40-60 mg/daily [1]. Other factors that require large doses of corticosteroid are coexisting polymyalgia and giant cell arteritis [25] and those with highly elevated inflammatory markers [26]. Combination therapy with prednisolone and methotrexate with newly diagnosed PMR reduced the incidence of flare-ups and the amount of prednisolone required to maintain remission [27]. There was however no reduction of steroid-related side effects [26].

## Impact

In some instances, patients with PMR may require high doses of corticosteroid and prolonged therapy, especially in those with high ESR and serum levels of interleukin-6. The elderly pose serious problems with the use of corticosteroid therapy due to adverse effects. These include cardiovascular diseases, fracture risk, infections, and diabetes, among others. There was a fourfold risk of fracture in both men and women with corticosteroid therapy [28]. There was a significant risk of developing cataract in a long-term follow-up of patients with PMR on corticosteroids [13] (Box 1).

**Box 1 Key Points: Polymyalgia Rheumatica** Averag age of onset is just over 70 years and is more common in the females [15].

Involves at least two or three areas – shoulders, neck, or hip [15].

Symptomatology include – morning stiffness, stiffness after activity (gelling), low grade fever, loss of weight, and anemia [7].

C-RP is elevated more often than ESR [5].

About 16–21% of the patients with PMR develop giant cell arteritis (GCA), and every patients with PMA should be considered a risk for GCA [2].

Distal extremity swelling with pitting edema over the dorsum of the hands have been described with PMR [11].

PMR shows a prompt and good response to corticosteroids [1, 12].

Relapses are common and varied between 46% and 68% [20, 21].

## **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. Which of the following in polymyalgia rheumatica (PMR) is INCORRECT?
  - A. Is twice more common in the females.
  - B. C-reactive protein is usually elevated.

- C. A microcytic hypochromic anemia may be present.
- D. 15% of the patients develop giant cell arteritis (GCA).

## **MCQ** Answers

1 = C

## References

- Schmidt J, Warrington KJ. Polymyalgia rheumatica and giant cell arteritis in older patients: diagnosis and pharmacological treatment. Drugs Aging, 2001;28(8):651–66.
- Salvarani C, Piptone N, Versan A, Hunder GG. Clinical features of polymyalgia rheumatic and giant cell arteritis. Rev Rheumatol. 2012;(9) 509–21.
- Gardner GC. http://www.orthop.washington.edu/?q= patient-care/articles/arteries/continuing-medical-educa tion-polmyalgia-rheumatica.html-1 retreive 23 August 2013.
- Lawrence RC, Felson DT, Helmick CG, Arnold LM, Choi H, Deyo RA, et al. Estimates of the prevalence of arthritis and other rheumatic conditions in the United States. Arthritis Rheumat 2008;58(1):26–35.
- 5. Mitchet CJ, Matteson EL. Polymyalgia rheumatic. BMJ. 2008;336:765–9.
- Vos PA, Bijlsma JW, Derksen RH. Polymyalgiarhrumatica and temporal arteritis. Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd. 2005; 149(35):1932–7.
- Uwin B, Williams CM, Gilliland W. Polymyalgia rheumatic and giant cell arteritis. Am Fam Physician. 2006;74(9):1547–54.
- Salvarani C, Cantini F, Hunder GG. Polymyalgia rheumatica and giant cell arteritis. Lancet. 2008;372:234–45.
- Wilske KR, Healey LA. Polymalgia rheumatic and Giant call arteritis. The dilemma of therapy. Postgrad Med. 1985;77(8):243–8.
- Chatelain D, Duhant P, Loire R, Bosshard S, Peket H, Piette TC, et al. Small vessel vasculitis surrounding inflamed temporal artery; a new diagnostic criterion for polymyalgia rheumatic. Arthritis Rheum. 2008;58(8):2565–73.
- Salvarani C, Gabriel S, Hunder GG, Distal extremity swelling with pitting oedema in polymyalgia rheumatica. Report on nineteen cases. Arthritis Rheum. 1996;39:73–80.
- Yurdakul FG, BodurH, Sivas F, Baskan B, Eser F, Yilmaz O. Clinical features treatment and monitoring in patients with polymyalgia rheumatic Arch Rheumatol. 2015;30:028–033.
- Olivieri N, Pipitone N, D'Angelo S, Padula A, Salvarani C. Late-onset rheumatoid arthritis and late-

onset spondyloarthrtiis. Clin Exp Rheumatol 2009; 27(Suppl55):S139–S145.

- 14. Olivieri I, Garcia-Porrua C, Padula A, Cantini F, Salvarani C, Gonzalez-Gay MA. Late onset undifferentiated spondyloarthritis presenting with polymyalgia rheumatica features: description of seven cases. Rheumatol Int. 2007;27:927–33.
- Deal CL, Meenan RF, Goldenberg DL, Anderson JJ, Sack B, Pastan RS, et al. The clinical features if elderly onset rheumatoid arthritis: A comparison with younger onset disease of similar duration. Arthritis Rheum. 1985;28(9):987–94.
- Bajoochi G, La Corte R, Locaputo A, Govoni M, Trotta F. Elderly- onset rheumatoid arthritis: clinical aspects. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2000;18(4 Suppl 20): S49–50.
- Charlton R. Optimal management of giant cell arteritis and polymyalgia rheumatic. Ther Clin Risk Manag. 212;8:173–9.
- Pease CT, Haugeberg G, Morgan AW, Montgue B, Hensor EM, Bhakta BB. Diagnosng late onset rheumatoid artheritis, polymyalgia rheumatic and temporal arteritis in pstients presenting with polymyalgic sympotoms. A prospective long term evaluation. J Rheumatol. 2005;32(6):1043–6.
- Dasgupta B, Cimmino MA, Kremers HM, Schmidt WA, Schirmer M, Salvarani C, et al. Provisionsl classfication criteria for polymyalgia rheumatic: a European League Against Rheumatism/American college of Rheumatology collaborative initiative. Arthritis Rheum. 2012;64:943–54.
- Kermani TA, Warrington KJ. Advances and challenges in the diagnosis and treatment of polymyalgia rheumatic. Ther Adv Musculoskelt Dis. 2014;6(1):8–19.
- 21. Macchioni P, Boiardi L, Catanoso M, Pazzola G, Salvarani C. Performance of the new 2012 EULAR/ ACR classification criteria for polymyalgia rhematica: comparison with previous criteria ina single-centre study. Ann Rheum Dis 2014;73(6):1190–3.
- Camellino D, Cimmino MA. Imaging of polymyalgia rheumstica: Indications in its pathogenesis diagnoss and prognosis. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2012;51:77–86.
- 23. Lee J, Choi ST, Kim YS, Yoon BY, Kwok SK, Kim H, et al. Clinical characteristics and prognostic factors for relapse with polymyalgia rheumatic (PMR). Rheumatol Int. 2013;33: 78–86.
- 24. Kim HA, Lee J, HaYJ, Kin SH, Lu CH, Choi HY, et al. Induction of remission is difficult due to frequent relapse during tapering steroids in Korean pstints with polymyalgia rheumatica. J Korean Med Sci. 2012;27:224–6.
- Lundberg I, Hedfors E. Restricted dose and duration of corticosteroid treated patients with polymyalgia rheumatica and temporal arteritis. J Rheumatol. 1990;17:1340–5.
- 26. Salvarani C, Macchioni PL, Tartoni PL, Rossi F, Baricchi R, Castr C, et al. Polmyalgia rheumatica and giant cell arteritis : a 5-year epidemiologic and clinical study in Reggio Emilia, Italy. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 1987;5:205–15.

- 27. Cimmino MA, Salvarani C, Macchioni L, Gerli R, Delle Monache F, Montecucco C, et al. Long term follow up of polymyalgia rheumatica patients treated with steroid with methotrexate and steroids. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2008;26(3):395–400.
- Gabriel SG, Sunku J, Salvarani C, O'Falon WM., Hunder CG. Adverse outcomes of anti-inflammatory therapy among patients with polymyalgia rheumatica. Arthritis Rheum. 1997;40(10):1873–8.

## **Psoriatic Arthropathy**

# 57

## Contents

Introduction	507
Clinical Manifestations	508
Treatment	509
Impact	509
References	510

## Abstract

Psoriatic arthritis (PsA) presents as a diverse group of arthritis ranging from peripheral monoarticular and polyarticular disease to axial skeletal involvement. PsA in the elderly shows some differences from the young-onset disease. They have a higher involvement of active joints, foot erosions and elevation of CRP and synovial IL-1 beta and IL-beta, and the progression rate is higher than in the younger group. About 40% of patients with PsA show the presence of spondylitis. PsA also confers a significant increase in mortality risk, and the major causes of death among patients with psoriasis include myocardial infarction, respiratory causes and cancer. PsA patients have reduced quality of life and functional capacity compared to psoriasis patients.

### Keywords

Psoriatic arthritis · Psoriasis · Quality of life · Remitting seronegative symmetrical synovitis with pitting oedema (RS3PE)

## Introduction

Psoriatic arthropathy (PsA) is a chronic inflammatory disease that develops in patients with psoriasis and involves the peripheral joints and spine and is usually seronegative for RF [1]. It affects about 1% of the population. It develops in 7-42% of patients with psoriasis [2], and 95% of them are RF negative. About 30% of patients with psoriasis will develop PsA according to a study from Sweden [3]. It presents as a diverse group of arthritis ranging from peripheral monoarticular and polyarticular disease to axial skeletal involvement [4]. Elderly onset PsA (EOPsA) has a more severe onset and more destructive outcome than in younger subjects [5]. PsA in the elderly shows some differences from the young-onset disease [4, 5]. They have a higher involvement of active joints, foot erosions and elevation of CRP and synovial IL-1 beta and IL-beta, and the progression rate is higher than in the younger group [5]. PsA now belongs to the spondylitic arthropathy group together with ankylosing spondylitis, reactive arthritis, inflammatory bowel

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 56

arthritis and related arthritis. Those that do not meet the criteria are designated undifferentiated SpA [6, 7]. About 40% of patients with PsA show the presence of spondylitis [8]. Genetic factors are considered to be important, and the strongest association is with HLA-C\*06 gene itself [9], and HLA-C\* 06 allele has been shown to be increased in PsA patients who also showed an earlier onset of their psoriasis [10]. In PsA patients with HLA-27 positivity, the joint involvement appears earlier, and the interval between the onset of psoriasis and arthritis is longer than in those without the marker [11].

## **Clinical Manifestations**

There are five patterns of clinical presentations of psoriatic arthropathy [12]:

- (i) Common single joint involvement or few random joints (70%)
- (ii) Classic pattern distal interphalangeal (DIP) joints
- (iii) Spondylitis with or without peripheral joint involvement
- (iv) Indistinguishable from rheumatoid arthritis (15%)
- (v) Aggressive with 'arthritis mutilans'

The clinical spectrum of PsA ranges from typical features of spondyloarthropathy to pseudorheumatoid disease [1]. They are not absolutely discrete and symptoms overlap. Symptoms include pain in the joints, stiffness, swelling, dactylitis and nail changes [13, 14] (Fig. 1). Psoriatic nail changes are strongly associated with the development of psoriatic arthritis with DIP joint involvement. Resorption of the terminal phalanx may lead to telescoping of all the fingers and toes (Fig. 2) More recently, remitting seronegative symmetrical synovitis with pitting oedema (RS3PE) [15] has been the first manifestation of psoriatic arthropathy. The syndrome RS3PE has been associated with other rheumatic diseases such as PMR, elderly onset RA (EORA),



**Fig. 1** Psoriatic arthritis with skin lesions shows 'sausage fingers' in which the fingers become uniformly swollen involving all three joints (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Prof. Nicholas Manolios)



**Fig. 2** Shows shortening (telescoping) of the terminal phalanx of all the fingers (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Prof. Nicholas Manolios)

ankylosing spondylitis and spondyloarthropathies [1, 16]. Apart from arthritis, other manifestations of psoriasis in the elderly are inverse psoriasis, drug-induced or drug-aggravated psoriasis and life-threatening forms such as erythrodermic or acute pustular psoriasis when urgent referral to a derma-tologist is vital [17]. In a study of the clinical features of late-onset psoriatic arthritis (>65 years) compared to early-onset (<65 years), the investigators found that the male/female ratio was 9/3,

HLA-B27 was negative, and about a third of them had polyarticular involvement [4].

## Treatment

The first line of treatment is with the NSAIDS to reduce and control the inflammation [18]. Corticosteroids are used for intra-articular injections to reduce the swelling and stiffness [19]. If with the use of NSAIDs there is no acceptable control, the second-line drugs, the DMARDs, such as methotrexate, sulphasalazine, cyclosporine and leflunomide [17] are added to the treatment regimen. An advantage of immunosuppressant drugs is that it also treats the skin condition. The recent advent of a new class of drugs (biologic DMARDs) using the recombinant DNA technology has increased focus in the diagnosis and treatment of psoriatic arthritis as more new and more effective drugs than the traditional disease-modifying agents have become available [20]. Drugs such as the TNF-alpha inhibitor are now available, for example, infliximab, etanercept and adalimumab, and have significant efficacy in PsA to date [14]. They are being increasingly used but are usually reserved for the severe cases. At present, the long-term safety of these biological agents is not known. There are factors which portend a poor prognosis (Box 1). Methotrexate, retinoic acid derivatives and psoralen plus ultra-violet light are used in patients with severe skin involvement [21]. In the elderly, topical applications include corticosteroids, tar and dithranol preparations, calcipotriol and tazarotene [16].

## Box 1 Factors that May Portend Poor Prognosis

Strong family history of psoriasis Early onset Females Expression of HLA-B27, HLA-DR3 or HLA-DR4 alleles A polyarticular or erosive arthritis

## \_ . .

Impact

Psoriatic arthritis (PsA) is associated with a wide range of problems which include symptoms relating to the skin and musculoskeletal disease to difficulties with day-to-day activities, social interactions and work from the patient's perspective [22]. Patients with PsA have an increased risk of developing cardiovascular disease and metabolic syndrome [23]. PsA also confers a significant increase in mortality risk, and the major causes of death among patients with psoriasis include myocardial infarction, respiratory causes and cancer [23]. Psychological distress often leads to anxiety, depression and reduced social interaction. Some of the patients with PsA have mild disease, and about 29% develop severe, rapid destruction of the joints [24], and if followed for more than 10 years, more than half have five or more deformed joints [24]. PsA patients have reduced quality of life and functional capacity compared to psoriasis patients [25]. Patients with psoriasis and psoriatic arthritis experience psychological stress which can lead to fatigue, poor sleep, depression, anxiety, pruritis, social disconnection and isolation [26]. Furthermore, because of physical limitations, direct costs such as disability and lost productivity result in total costs of care [13] (Box 2).

#### Box 2 Key Points: Psoriatic Arthritis

Psoriatic arthropathy may arise, with or after, and often as long as two decades after the onset of the skin disease.

It presents as a diverse group of arthritis ranging from peripheral monoarticular and polyarticular disease to axial skeletal involvement [4].

Elderly onset PsA (EOPsA) has a more severe onset and more destructive outcome than in younger subjects [5].

The clinical spectrum of PsA can range from typical features of spondyloarthropathy to pseudo-rheumatoid disease [1].

(continued)

## Box 2 Key Points: Psoriatic Arthritis

(continued)

The first line of treatment is with the NSAIDS to reduce and control the inflammation [18].

Corticosteroids are used for joint injections [19].

The second-line drugs, the DMARDs, such as methotrexate are added to the treatment regime [17].

Drugs such as the TNF-alpha inhibitor are now available, for example, infliximab, etanercept, adalimumab, have significant efficacy [14] and are usually reserved for the severe cases.

## **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of psoriatic arthritis, except:
  - A. Psoriatic nail changes are strongly associated with the development of psoriatic arthritis with DIP joint involvement.
  - B. Elderly onset PsA (EOPsA) has a less severe onset and less destructive outcome than in younger subjects.
  - C. The arthropathy may arise, with or after, and often as long as two decades after the onset of the skin disease.
  - D. Expression of HLA-B27, HLA-DR3 or HLA-DR4 alleles portends a poor prognosis.

## **MCQ** Answers

1 = B

## **Short Answer Questions**

1. Name four factors which portend a poor prognosis.

### **SAQ Answers**

- 1. Strong family history
- 2. Early onset

- 3. A polyarticular or erosive
- 4. Females

## References

- 1. Diez-Porres L, Munoz-Fernandez S, Aguado P, Alonso M, Martin-Mola E. Remitting seronegative symmetrical synovitis with pitting oedema as the first presentation of psoriatic arthropathy. Rheumatology. 2002;41:1333–1335.
- Gladman DD. Psoriatic arthritis. Rheum Dis Clin North Am. 1998;24:825–44.
- Zachariae H. Prevalence of joint disease in patients with psoriasis: implications for therapy. Am J Dermatol. 2003;4:441–7.
- Lopez-Montilla MD, Gonzalez J, Marinez FG, Fernandez-Moreno JR, Collantes E. Clinical features of late -onset psoriatic arthritis. Exp Gerontol. 2002; 37(2–3):441–3.
- Punzi L, Pianon M, Rossini P, Schiavon F, Gambani PF. Clinical and laboratory manifestations of elderly onset psoriatic arthritis.: comparison with younger onset disease. Ann Rheum Dis. 1999;58(4):226–229.
- Kahn MA, van der Linden SM: A wider spectrum of spondyloarthropathies. Semin Arthritis Rheum. 1990;20:107–43.
- Olivieri L, Van Tubergen A, Salvarani C, van der Linden S. Seronegative spondyloarthritides. Best Pract Recs Clin Rheumatol. 2002;16:723–39.
- Gladman DD, Antoni C, Mease P, Clegg DO, Nash P. Psoriatic arthritis: epidemiology, clinical features course and outcome. Ann Rheum Dis. 2005;64: ii14–ii17. https://doi.org/10.1136/ard.2004.032482.
- Castellino M, Baryon A. Genetic susceptibility factors for psoriatic arthritis. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2010;22:152–156.
- Gladman DD, Cheung C, Ng CM, Wade JA. HI A-C locus alleles in patients with psoriatic arthritis (PsA). Hum Immunol. 1999; 0:259–61.
- Queiro R, Tejon P, Alonso S, Coto P. Age at disease onset: a key factor for understanding psoriatic disease. Rheumatology 9 2013 https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/ket363.
- 12. Moll JMH, Wright V. Psoriatic arthritis: a review. Semin Arthritis Rheumatol. 1973; 3: 55–78.
- Lee S, Mendelsohn A, Sarneo E. The burden of psoriatic arthritis: a literature review from a global health system perspective. Pharma Ther. 2010;35: 680–689.
- Cantini F, Niccoli I, Nannini C, Kalondi O, Bertoi M, Cassara E. Psoriatic arthritis: a systematic review. Int J Rheum Dis. 2010;13:300–317.
- Salam A, Henry R, Sheeran T. Acute onset psoriatic arthritis in older people.: Is it RS3PE?. Cases J. 2008;1:132.

- Russel EB, Hunter JB, Pearson L, McCarty DT. Remitting sero-negative symmetrical synovitis with pitting edema – 13 additional cases. J Rheumatol. 1990;17:663–9.
- Yosipovitch G,Tang MBY. Practical management of psoriasis in the elderly: epidemiology, clinical aspects, quality of life, patient education and treatment options. Drugs & Aging. 2002;15:847–863.
- Saad AA, Symmons DP, Noyce PR, Ascroft DM. Risks and benefits of tumour necrosis factor-alpha inhibitors and the management of psoriatic arthritis: Systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Rheumatol. 2008;35(5):583–90.
- Ritchlin CT, Kavanaugh A, Gladman DD, Mease PJ, Helliwell P, Boehacke WH, et al. Treatment recommendations of psoriatic arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis 2009;69:1387–1394.
- Mease PJ. Psoriatic arthritis therapy advancesspondyloarthropathies. Curt opin Rheumat. 2005;17(4): 426–432.
- Hammadi AA. Psoriatic arthritis. http://emedicine. medscape.com/arthritis/2196539-overview retrieved 9 March 2015.

- 22. Taylor WJ. Impact of psoriatic arthritis on the patient: through the lens of the WHO International Classification of Functioning Health and Disability. Curr Rheumatol Rep. 2012;14(4):369–74.
- 23. Chang CA, Gottlieb AB, Lizzul PF. Management of psoriatic arthritis from the view of the dermatologist: Long term consequences of PsA. Medscape. http:// www.medscape.org/viewarticle/749147\_3 accessed on 3 September 2015.
- 24. Gladman DD. The natural history of psoriatic arthritis. Wright V, Helliwell PS. Psoriatic arthritis in Bailliere's Clinical Rheumatology. International Practice and Research. London: Bailliere Tindall, 1994: 379–94.
- 25. Zachariae H, Zachariae R, Blomqvist K, Davidsson S, Molin L, Mork C, et al. Quality of life and the prevalence of arthritis reported by 5795 members of the Nordic Psoriasis Associations. Data from the Nordic Quality of Life Study. Acta Derm Venereol. 2002;82:108–13.
- 26. Weiss SC, Kimball AB, Liewehr DJ, Blauvelt A, Turner ML, Emmanuel EJ. Quantifying the harmful effects of psoriasis on health related quality of life. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2002;47(4);61286\*8.

## **Spondyloarthritis**

## Check for updates

# 58

## Contents

Introduction	513
Clinical Manifestations	514
Diagnosis	514
Treatment	514
Impact	514
References	515

## Abstract

Their clinical features include spinal symptoms, peripheral arthritis and enthesopathic lesions. Severe spinal disease is more often seen in males and peripheral joint involvement in females. Late-onset peripheral spondyloarthropathy (LOPS) is characterised by severe disease, markedly raised inflammatory markers, oligoarthritis and oedema of the extremities, and HLA-B27 is positive. Lateonset psoriatic spondyloarthropathy shares a number of characteristics with late-onset spondyloarthropathy not seen in spondyloarthropathy patients of younger onset.

## Keywords

Spondyloarthropathy · Late-onset peripheral spondyloarthropathy · Late-onset psoriatic spondyloarthropathy · Enthesopathic lesions

## Introduction

Spondyloarthritis (SpA) comprises a group of diseases that share a common clinical and radiological characteristics [1] and includes ankylosing spondylitis (AS), reactive arthritis, psoriatic arthritis, arthritis associated with inflammatory bowel diseases and undifferentiated spondyloar-thropathies [1–5]. Each subset is seen in the elderly [4]. The prevalence of late-onset spondyloarthritis is not well known [1]. In Sweden, the prevalence of spondyloarthritis resulting from a doctor consultation was similar to that of rheumatoid arthritis, and men were equally affected as women [6]. AS affects more men than women and PsA was more prevalent in women [6].

## **Clinical Manifestations**

Their clinical features include spinal symptoms, peripheral arthritis and enthesopathic lesions [1]. Severe spinal disease is more often seen in males and peripheral joint involvement in females [7]. Ankylosing spondylitis (AS) is not common after the age of 50 years [8, 9]. Patients with late-onset SpA have systemic symptoms, more severe cervical [10] and lumbar pain and inflamed peripheral joint involvement [10] and aseptic oste-itis compared to early-onset ankylosing spondylitis (AS) [11]. Dactylitis, enthesopathy [10] or uveitis may occur [12].

Late-onset peripheral spondyloarthropathy (LOPS) is characterised by severe disease, markedly raised inflammatory markers, oligoarthritis and oedema of the extremities [4], and HLA-B27 is positive [13].

Undifferentiated spondyloarthritis (uSPA) is relatively more frequent than late-onset AS [11, 14, 15]. Its clinical features are very similar to that seen in the young and middle-aged adults but for the occurrence of swelling and pitting oedema of the extremities [15].

Reactive arthritis and enthesopathic arthritis rarely occur in the elderly [4].

Late-onset psoriatic spondyloarthropathy shares a number of characteristics with late-onset spondyloarthropathy not seen in spondyloarthropathy patients of younger onset [10, 11].

## Diagnosis

The Assessment of SpondyloArthritis International Society (ASAS) has developed new criteria for axial or peripheral SpA [16–18] that allows the identification of patients under the age of 45 years at the time of onset [18]. Sacroiliitis on MRI and HLA-27 has significant roles [17] and is included in the criteria [18].

The diagnosis of late-onset uSPA may not be difficult when the patients present with two or more clinical features of SpA, a family history and/or B27 antigen and fulfil the Amor criteria [15]. When the patient with SpA presents with oedema of the extremities, the differential diagnosis will include RS3PE syndrome, polymyalgia rheumatica [19], giant cell arteritis [20] and other inflammatory conditions in which remitting distal extremity swelling has been observed [15]. These include SLA, Sjorgen's syndrome, systemic sclerosis and dermatomyositis, among others [15].

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is increasingly used for the early recognition of sacroiliitis or spinal inflammation in SpA [17]. In enthesitis and peripheral synovitis, Doppler ultrasonography is useful [14].

## Treatment

The main aim of treatment is to improve patient outcomes and long-term QoL [18]. The elderly, apart from certain adjustments, are treated similarly to younger patients [18]. The treatment includes NSAIDs and local and systemic corticosteroids. Disease-controlling drugs such as sulphasalazine and methotrexate have not been proven to be very effective [4].Tumour necrosis factor-alpha blocking agents could be used in selected cases [15] but have not been specifically tested in the elderly [4]. There is only one clinical trial in the elderly population aged over 65 years and over with AS [21] and are associated with increased risk of infection [18] or worsening of heart failure [4].

### Impact

The effects of AS vary from individual to individual; about half are severely affected, whilst others have only few symptoms [22]. It has been reported that the unemployment rates are three times that seen in the general population [23]. Persistent pain and fatigue are problems from the patient's perspective; as a result, health-related quality of life is significantly impaired (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Spondyloarthritis

Their clinical features include spinal symptoms, peripheral arthritis and enthesopathic lesions [1].

Severe spinal disease is more often seen in males and peripheral joint involvement in females [7].

Patients with late-onset SpA have systemic symptoms, more severe cervical [10] and lumbar pain and inflamed peripheral joint involvement [10] and aseptic osteitis compared to early-onset ankylosing spondylitis (AS).

Late-onset peripheral spondyloarthropathy (LOPS) is characterised by severe disease, markedly raised inflammatory markers, oligoarthritis and oedema of the extremities [4], and HLA-B27 is positive [13].

The main aim of treatment is to improve patient outcomes and long-term QoL [18].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of spondyloarthropathy, except:
  - A. Clinical features include spinal symptoms, peripheral arthritis and enthesopathic lesions.
  - B. Late-onset peripheral spondyloarthropathy (LOPS) is characterised by mild disease.
  - C. Late-onset psoriatic spondyloarthropathy shares a number of characteristics with late-onset spondyloarthropathy.
  - D. Shares common clinical and radiological characteristics with ankylosing spondylitis (AS), reactive arthritis, psoriatic arthritis and arthritis associated with inflammatory bowel diseases.

## MCQ Answers

1 = B

## References

- Hmamouchi I, Bahiri R, Hajjaj-Hassouni N. Clinical and radiological presentation of late-onset spondyloarthritis. Rheumatology. Volume 2011. https://doi.org/10.5402/2011/840475.
- Kahn MA, van der Linden SM: A wider spectrum of spondyloarthropathies. Semin Arthritis Rheum. 1990;20:107–43.
- Olivieri L, Van Tubergen A, Salvarani C, van der Linden S. Seronegative spondyloarthritides. Best Pract Recs Clin Rheumatol. 2002;16:723–39.
- Toussirot E, Wendling D. Late-onset ankylosing spondylitis and related spondyloarthropathies: clinical and radiological characteristics and pharmacological treatment options. Drugs Aging. 2005;22(6):451–69.
- Dougados, van der Linden S, Juhlin R, Huitfedt B, Amor B, Calin A, et al. The European Spondyloarthropathy Study Group preliminary criteria for the classification of spondyloarthropathy. Arthritis Rheum. 1991;34:1218–27.
- Haglund E, Bremander A, Petersson I, Strombeck B, Bergman S, Jacobsson L, et al. Prevalence of spondyloarthritis and its subtypes in southern Sweden. Annals Rheumatic Dis. 2011;70:943–948.
- Queiro R, Tejon P, Coto P, Alonso S, Alperi M, Sarasqueta C, et al. Clinical differences between men and women with psoriatic arthritis: relevance of the analysis of genes and polymorphisms in the major histocompatibility complex region and of the age at onset of psoriasis. Clin Dev Imunol. 2013. https://doi. org/10.1155/2013/482691. accessed on 28 January 2016.
- Van der Linden SM, Valkenburg HA, de Jongh BM, Cats A. The risk of developing ankylosing spondylitis inHKA-B27 positive individuals. A comparison of relatives of spondylitis patients with general population. Arthrtis Rheum. 1984;27:241–9.
- Feldtkeller E, Bruckel J, Kahn MA. Scientific contributions of ankylosing spondylitis patient advocacy groups. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2000;12:239–47.
- Kay LJ, Walker DJ. Late onset spondyloarthropathy: comparison with early onset patients. Ann Rheum Dis 1997;56:572. https://doi.org/10.1136/ard.56.9.572.
- Caplanne D, Tubach F, Le Parc JM. Late-onset spondyloarthropathy: Clinical and biological comparison with early onset patients. Ann Rheum Dis. 1997;56:176–9.
- Olivieri I, Padula A, Ciancio G, Cantini F, Salvarani C, Gonzalez-Gay MA. Late- onset HLA-B27-positive undifferentiated spondyloarthropathy: a new series of 20 patients. Arthritis Rheum. 2001;44(Suppl):S94.
- Dubost JJ, Sauvezie B. Actualites des rhumatismes inflmmatories du sujet age. Rev Rheum Ma1 Osteoartic 1992:59(6bis):S37–42.
- Dubost JJ, Sauvezie B. Late onset peripheral spondyloarthropathy. J Rheumatol. 1989;16:1214–17.

- Olivieri N, Pipitone N, D'Angelo S, Padula A, Salvarani C. Late-onset rheumatoid arthritis and lateonset spondyloarthritis. Clin Exp Rheumatol 2009; 27(Suppl55):S139-S145.
- Rudwaleit M, Van Der Heijde D, Landewe R, Listing J, Akkoc N, Brandt J, et al. The development of Assessment of Spondyloarthritis International Society (ASAS) classification criteria for axial spondyloarthritis (prt II): validation and final selection. Annals Rheum Dis. 2009;68(6):777–783.
- Rudwaleit M. New approaches to diagnosis and classification of axial and peripheral spondyloarthritis. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2010;22(4):375–80.
- Toussirot E. Diagnosis and management of late onset spondyloarthritis; implications of treat-to-target recommendations. Drugs Aging. 2015;32(7):515–24.
- Salvarani C, Gabriel S, Hunder GG, Distal extremity swelling with pitting oedema in polymyalgia rheumatica. Report on nineteen cases. Arthritis Rheum. 1996;39:73–80. Salvarani C, Gabriel S,

Hunder GG,. Distal extremity swelling with pitting oedema in polymyalgia rheumatica. Report on nine-teen cases. Arthritis Rheum. 1996;39:73–80.

- Salvarani C, Hunder GG. Musculoskeletal manifestations in a population –based cohort of patients with giant cell arthritis. Arthritis Rheum. 1999;42:1259–66.
- 21. Davis JC Jr, Van der Heij de D, Braun J, Dougados M, Cush J, Clegg DU, et al. Recombinant human tumour necrosis factor receptor (etanercept) for treating ankylosing spondylitis: a randomized controlled trial. Arthrtis Rheum 2003;48:3230–3236.
- Bevan S. Spondyloarthropathy and wok.: A review of UK evidence. www.theworkfoundation.om/assets/ docs/publications/235\_spa\_final.pdf.
- 23. Boonen A, Chorus A, Miedema H, van der Heijde L, Schauten H, van der Tempel, Van der Linden S. Withdrawal from labour force due to work disability in patients with ankylosing spondylitis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2001;60:1038–1039.

## Osteoarthritis



## 59

## Contents

Introduction	517
Clinical Manifestations	518
Nodal and Generalized Osteoarthritis	519
Diagnosis	519
Management	520
Impact	520
References	521

## Abstract

Osteoarthritis (OA) is the most common age-related joint disease throughout the world and symptomatic OA is a leading cause of disability among elders. Currently, there is increasing realization that OA affects all the joint tissues. These include the synovium, meniscal pathology, bone marrow lesions, and subchondral bone. OA was thought to be a noninflammatory condition, but now it is evident that this is not so and there is evidence linking local inflammation with pain measured as synovitis/effusion. The present review will highlight the causation and pathogenesis of the disease.

## Keywords

Osteoarthritis · Cartilage · Bone marrow lesions · Meniscal pathology · Rhizarthrosis · Secondary osteoarthritis

## Introduction

It is classified as primary or idiopathic and secondary to some known cause. The incidence may vary depending on the criteria used, clinical or radiological. In a study of OA in the elderly, although there was correlation between clinical and radiological evidence, often clinical signs were present without radiological evidence. On the other hand, moderate to severe radiological changes were present without clinical signs [1]. OA is the most common age-related joint disease in the United States and throughout the world [2], and symptomatic OA is a leading cause of disability among elders. With a growing elderly population, the socioeconomic burden of this disease is substantial. Prevalence increases in 10% of men and 20% of women between ages 45 and 60 years and to more than 50% in women over the age of 85 years [3]. About 15% of Australians

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 58

have self-reported arthritis (about 3 million) andOA accounts for most of them [4, 5]. OA results when the cartilage breakdown exceeds cartilage synthesis. The cartilage has been the focus of research into the pathophysiology of osteoarthritis, but currently there is increasing realization that OA affects all the joint tissues [6]. These include the synovium [6, 7], meniscal pathology [8], bone marrow lesions [9], and subchondral bone.

MRI-based studies have significantly improved our understanding of the pathogenesis of OA. In the pathogenesis of OA, there has been considerable interest in the role of bone [10], and bone marrow lesions (BML) are an important source of OA symptoms and implicated in the causation and pathogenesis of the disease [11, 12, 13]. Several bone tissue abnormalities such as bone marrow necrosis and fibrosis together with necrotic and remodeled trabeculae are included with BMLs [9] and histologically microfracture or bone damage [14]. Furthermore, bone mineral density (BMD) is significantly increased with BML locations. [15]. BMLs are associated with pain [11, 15, 16, 17], malalignment [18], predicting progression on radiographs [18, 19], compartment-specific joint space degeneration [15, 18, 20] and predictive of cartilage loss [12, 21]. On T2-weighted fat-suppressed images, they are detected as high intensity regions [15]. Individuals with a very high risk for compartmentspecific OA progression can be identified using BML lesions on MRI [22].

OA was thought to be a noninflammatory condition but now it is evident that this is not so [8], and there is evidence linking local inflammation with pain measured as synovitis/effusion

[23]. The histological changes in the synovium in OA is suggestive of an "inflammatory" synovitis, and the synovial reaction can result in formation and release of cytokines and chemokines
[6] causing joint damage through alarmins
[7]. Distinct risk factors such as age, obesity, and joint injury associated with definite subsets of OA operated through specific pathogenic pathways are being considered by researchers [7].

## **Clinical Manifestations**

OA can be divided into two types, primary and secondary (Fig. 1) In the early stages OA is asymptomatic. The nodal form presents as Herbeden's and Bouchard's nodes in the distal and proximal interphalangeal joints. The first carpometacarpal phalangeal and first metatarsal phalangeal joints are primarily involved. A subset of primary osteoarthritis is erosive inflammatory OA characterized by rapid destructive OA of the shoulders and less often knees in the elderly. It is painful and is associated with osteoporosis of the hands and erosions. Destructive lesions in some of the distal and or proximal interphalangeal joints are an erosive form of synovitis and often confused with rheumatoid arthritis, as patients have inflammation of the interphalangeal joints with erosive changes. The absence of signs and symptoms in the wrist and metacarpophalangeal joints should exclude RA and confirmed by a negative rheumatoid factor/anti-CCP antibodies. Secondary OA is commonly related to trauma and involves the hips, knees, and spine (Box 1).





Box 1 Clinical Features of Osteoarthritis Joint pain and/or tenderness Morning stiffness Joint swelling and or bony swelling "Gelling" post exercise Crepitus Muscle wasting and or weakness Limitation of range of movements and or function Effusion and or warmth Deformity and or instability

## Nodal and Generalized Osteoarthritis

Primary osteoarthrosis mainly affects women in their menopause and involves numerous finger joints of the hand, and apart from involvement of the distal interphalangeal joints (Heberden's nodes) and the proximal interphalangeal joints (Bourchard's nodes), other joints may be affected like the metacarpophalangeal of the fingers and often the carpometacarpal joint of the thumb and the joint surfaces of the trapezium. Involvement of the carpometacarpal joint of the thumb (Fig. 2) gives rise to restricted joint movement with compensatory hyperextensibility of the



**Fig. 2** Osteoarthosis of the first metacarpocarpal joint (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Prof. Nicholas Manolios)

metacarpophalangeal joint. There is also a subluxation at the carpometacarpal joint causing the metacarpal bone to protrude outwards. With disease progression the abductors of the thumb atrophy, resulting in adduction contracture. All three changes constitute what is termed "rhizarthrosis." Rhizarthrosis may seriously affect the functioning of the thumb but also the hand as a whole [24]. In a study of 1041 subjects aged 71-100 years, 30% of whom were men, the prevalence of symptomatic hand OA was higher in women (26.2%) then in men (13.4%). Symptomatic hand OA is common among the elders and impairs hand function [25]. There is no correlation between pain and radiological or pathological evidence of disease [26]. The other joints predominantly involved are the weight bearing joints, the hips, and knees. Patients mostly feel stiffness and pain and is relieved by rest and may "lock" or "give way" as of internal damage to the cartilage.

## Diagnosis

The diagnosis is based on clinical and radiological examination with normal levels of inflammatory markers and negative RF and anti-CCP. The classic triad of findings on X-ray are sclerosis, narrowing of the joint space, and osteophytes (Fig. 3). All



**Fig. 3** X-ray changes in osteoarthritis of the knee showing narrowing of the joint space, sclerosis, and osteophyte formation (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Prof. Nicholas Manolios)

three must be present to make a firm diagnosis. Osteophytes are the most specific and joint space narrowing the least. More recently radiographs with varying degrees of flexion of the knee and X-ray beam angles have improved intra-articular visualization in knee OA [27]. Recently, OA diagnosis has been improved with additional modalities such as MRI, US, and OCT (optical coherence tomography) [27]. In knee OA, MRI visualizes most components of the joint including articular cartilage, synovium, bone marrow, intra-articular ligaments, and subchondral cysts which are not detectable by plain X-rays [28].

#### Management

There is no cure for OA. The aim of treatment of osteoarthritis is minimizing pain and improving joint movement. Treatment becomes more complicated with advancing age. Pain in OA predisposes to restricted movement, reduced physical activity, restrained social activity, and work capacity begetting emotional stress [29]. It has been shown that elderly patients with OA benefit considerably by treatment involving them in selfmanagement, occupational therapy, medications (simple analgesics rather than NSAIDS or COX IIs are recommended for pain relief), and surgery to reduce pain and thereby maintain or improve joint mobility and functional ability [29].

Our understanding of the pathogenesis of osteoarthritis has improved with the development of newer imaging techniques including magnetic resonance (MRI), ultrasound (US), and optical coherence tomography (OCT). OA affects all of the joint tissues [6]. In knee OA, the MRI can provide direct visualization of the knee structures, including cartilage defects, inflammatory synovitis [6], and bone lesions such as bone marrow lesions, bone mineral density, and subchondral bone size [21]. According to Jones [8], classifying patients on their pathology in knee OA enables a more personalized medicine approach, for example, if there is effusion/synovitis – anti-inflammatory therapy; if there is BML, zoledronic acid may help, and there is indication in support of statins and

bisphosphonates for improving RA disease activity and preventing erosions [30].

Glucosamine and chondroitin are being used as therapeutic agents for symptoms of osteoarthritis. However, they are classified as dietary supplements. Their effectiveness continues to be debated. In order to determine their efficacy, a randomized double-blind placebo and active comparator (celecoxib) controlled trial, the Glucosamine-Chondroitin Arthritis Intervention Trial (GAIT) of 1583 patients with symptomatic osteoarthritis (knee), was conducted. The findings were celecoxib had statistically significant pain relief versus placebo, and about 70% taking celecoxib had a 20% or greater reduction in pain versus 60% of placebo [31]. For a subset of patients with moderate to severe pain glucosamine with chondroitin sulfate provided significant pain relief versus placebo. About 70% had 20% or greater pain relief versus 54% for placebo. It was also noted that taking chondroitin sulfate had statistically significant improvement in the knee swelling [32]. In a subset of patients with mild osteoarthritis of the knee, glucosamine and chondroitin sulfate alone or in combination did not reduce pain significantly [33]. Based on the results of recent randomized controlled trials and meta-analysis it was concluded that chondroitin sulfate and glucosamine provided small to moderate symptomatic effectiveness in osteoarthritis [34]. There is also some evidence to suggest a structure modifying effect of glucosamine and chondrotin sulfate [34].

## Impact

OA is the most common form of arthritis and is a serious disease [35]. It is the pain in OA that limits the quality of life [36]. The best estimates of the United States prevalence and number of individuals afflicted with OA in 2005 was 20 million [37]. The impact of OA is worsened by the presence of comorbidities including cardiovascular diseases, hypertension, diabetes, respiratory disease, and renal disease [38, 39]. Furthermore, OA increases the risk of developing cardiovascular disease, hypertension, renal impairment, and diabetes. The pain in OA results in functional

impairment and emotional well-being [40, 41]. Patients with arthritis have difficulty in physical function (walking, stooping, reaching), in personal care, and household care [42]. The limitations imposed by OA results in loss of selfesteem, self-image, and can lead to negative emotional states [43, 44], anxiety, and depression. QOL of patients with OA with or without comorbidities was significantly poorer than their healthy counterparts, particularly in the domains of not only physical status but also social functions and general health [45] (Box 2).

## Box 2 Key Points: Osteoarthritis

OA is the most common age-related joint disease worldwide [2].

Primary OA mainly affects women in their menopause and involves numerous finger joints.

OA is characterized by an imbalance between extracellular matrix biosynthesis and extracellular matrix degradation at the molecular level and the articular cartilage is the primary site of tissue injury response [6].

Symptomatic hand OA is common among the elders and impairs hand function [8].

Based on the results of recent randomized controlled trials and meta-analysis, it was concluded that chondroitin sulfate and glucosamine provided small to moderate symptomatic effectiveness in osteoarthritis [14].

Elderly patients with OA benefit by treatment involving them in self-monitoring, occupational therapy, medications (simple analgesics), and surgery to reduce pain.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of osteoarthritis, EXCEPT:
  - A. Prevalence increases in 10% of men and 20% of women between 45 and 60 years to more than 50% in women over the age of 85 years.
  - B. A subset of OA is erosive inflammatory OA characterized by rapid destruction of shoulders less often knees in the elderly.

- C. Symptomatic hands OA is common in the elderly but does not impair hand function.
- D. The term rhizoarthrosis constitutes hyperextensibility of the first MCP joint, subluxation with protrusion of the MCP outwards, and atrophy of the abductors of the thumb resulting in adduction of the thumb.

## MCQ Answers

1 = C

## References

- Bagge E, Bjelli A, Edin S and Svanborg A. Osteoarhritis in the elderly: clinical and radiological findings in 78 and 85 years old. AmRheum Dis. 1991;50:535–539.
- Felson DT. The course of osteoarthrits and factors that affect it. Rheum Dis Clin North Am. 1993;19:607–15.
- March LM, Bagga H. Epidemiology of osteoarthritis in Australia. MJA. 2004;180(5 Suppl) S6-S10.
- Arthritis Foundation of Australia: Access Economics Report 2001. quoted by March and Bagga, 2004.
- 5. National health survey. Canberra 1995: Australian Bureau of Statistics, 1996.
- Scanzello CR, Goldring SR. The role of synovitis in osteoarthritis pathogenesis. Bone. 2012;51(2): 249–57.
- Malfait AM. Osteoarthritis year in review 2015: biology. OsteoarthritisCartilage 2016;24(1):21–6.
- Jones G. What's new in osteoarthritis pathogenesis? Int Med J. https://doi.org/10.1111/imj.2763.
- Zanetti E, Bruder E, Romero J, Hodler J. Bone marrpow edema pattern in osteoarthritic knees:correlation between MR imaging and histologic findngs. Radiology. 2000;215:835–840.
- Wang Y, Teichtahl AJ, Cicuttini FM. Osteoarhritis year in review 2015: imaging. Ostreoarthritis Cartilage. 2016;24(1):49–57.
- Felson DT, Chaisson CE, Hill CL, Totteman SMS, Gale ME, Skinner KM, et al. The association of bone marrow lesions with pain in knee osteoarthritis. Ann Intern Med. 2001;3(7):541–549.
- Hunter D, Zhang Y, Niu J, Gogns J, Amin S, LaVlley M, et al. Increase in bone marrow lesions is associate with cartilage loss: longitudinal MRI study in knee osteoarthritis. Arthritis Reum. 2006;54:1529–1535.
- Lo GH, Hunter DJ, Zhang Y, McLennan CE, LaVally MP, Kil DP, McLean RR, et al. Bone marrow lesions in the knee are asocited with increase local bone density. Arthritis Rheum. 2005;52:2811–2821.
- 14. Taljanovic MS, Graham AR, Bjamin JB, Gmitro AF, Krupinski EA, Schwartz SA, et al. Bone marrow odema pattern in advanced hip osteoarthritis: quantitative

assessment with magnetic resonance imaging and correlation with clinical examination, radiographic findings and histopathology. Skeletal Radiol. 2008;37 (5):423–431.

- Lowitz T, Museyko O, Bousson V, Laouisset L, Kalender WA, Laredo J-D, et al. Bone marrow lesions identified by MRI in knee osteoarthritis are associated with locally increased bone mineral density measured by QCT. Osteoarthrits Cartilate. 2013;21(7):957–964.
- 16. Zhang Y, Nevitt M, Niu J, Lewis C Torner J, Guermazi A, et al. Fluctuation of knee pain and changes in bone marrow lesions, effusions and synovitis on magnetic tresonance imagig. Arthritis Rheum. 2011;63(3):691–699.
- Yusuf E, Kortekaas MC, Watt I, Huizinga TW, Kloppenburg M. Do knee abnormalities visualse on MRI explain knee pain in knee osteoarthritis? A systematic review. Ann Rheum Dis. 01170(1):60–67.
- Felson DT, McLaughlin S, Goggins J, LaValley MP, Gale ME, Totterman S, et al. Bone marrow oedema and its relation to progression of knee osteoarthritis. Ann Intern Med.2003;139(5Part1):330–336.
- Felson DT, Parkes MJ, Marjanoic M, Callighan A, Gat T, Cootes M, et al. NBone marrow lesions in knee osteoarthritis changes in 6–12 weeks. Ostoarhritis Cartilage. 2012;20(12):1514–151.
- 20. Baranyay FJ, Wang Y, Wiuka AE, Engish DR, Giles GG, Sullivan RO, et al. Assocition of bone marrow lesions with knee structures and risk factors for bone marrow lesions in the knees of clinically ealthy community – based adults. Semin Arthrits Rheum. 2007;37:112–18.
- 21. Hunter DJ, Bowes MA, Eaton CB, Holmes AP, Mann H, Kwoh CK, et al. Can cartilage loss be detected in knee osteoarthritis (OA) patients with 3–6 months observation using advanced image analysis of 3T MRI ? Osteoarthrtis Cartilge. 2010;18(5):677–683.
- 22. Hunter DJ, Gersteinfeld L, Bishop G, Davis AD, Mason ZD, Einhorn TA, et al. bone marrow lesios from osteoarthritis of knees are characterused by sclerotic bone thst is less well mineralized. Arthritis Res Ther. 2009;11>R11. https://doi.org/10.1186/ar2601.
- Jones G. Sources of pain in osteoarthritis: implications for therapy. Int J Clin Rheumatol 2013;8:335–46.
- 24. Wessinghage D. Rheumatic Diseases. What would be your diagnosis. Ciba-Geigy Australia Limited.
- 25. Zhang Y, Niu J, Kelly-Hayes M, Chaisson CE, Aliaba LP, Felson DT. Prevalence of symptomatic hand osteoarthritis and its inpact on functional status among the elderly. The Framingham study. Am J Epidemiol 2002;156:1021–1027.
- Manek NJ, Lane NE. Osteoarthritis: Current concepts in diagnosis and management. Am Fam Physician. 2001;61:1795–804.
- Braun HJ, Gold GE. Diagnosi of osteoarthritis: Imagg. Bone. 2012;51(2):278–288.
- Guemazi A, Roemer FW, Hyashi D, Imaging od osteoarthritis:update from a radiological perspective. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2011;23:484–91.

- Aging for Health care Research Quality (AHRQ)-Managing Osteoarthritis-Research in Action. Issue
   US. Department of Human & Health Services. www.ahrq.gov/research/oskoria/oskoria.htm.
- Suresh E. Recent advances in rheumatoid arthritis. Postgrad Med J. 2010; 86(1014):243–50.
- National Center for Complimentary and Alternative Medicine. The NIH Glucosamine/ch=Chondroitn Arthritis Intervention Trial (GAIT). Pain Palliat Care Pharmacother. 2008:22:39–43.
- Hochberg MC, Clegg DO. Potential effects of chondrotin sulfate on swelling: a GAIT report. Osteoarthritis cartilage. 2008;16:522–4.
- 33. Clegg DO, Riva DJ, Harris CL, Klein MA, O'Dell JR, Hoper MM, et al. Glucosamine or chondroitin sulphate and the two combined for painful knee osteoarthritis. N Engl J Med. 2006;354:795–806.
- Bruyere O, Regnister JY. Glucosamine and chondroitin sulphate as therapeutic agents for knee and hip osteoarthritis, Drugs Aging. 2007;24:573–80.
- Breedveld FC. Osteoarthritis-the impact of aserious disease. Rheumatology. 2004;43(Suppl 1):i4-i8.
- 36. Laslett LL, Quin SJ, Winzenberg TM, Sanderson K, Cieuttini F, Jones G. Aprospective study of the impact of musculoskeltal pain and radiographic abnormalities on health related quality of life in community dwelling older people. BMC Musculoskelet Disord. 2012.13:188. https://doi.org/10.1186/147-2474-1-168.
- 37. Helmick CG, Felson DT, Lawrence RC, Gabriel S, Hirsch R, Kwoh AK, et al. Estimates of the prevalence of arthritis and other rheumatic conditions in the United States. Arthritis Rheum. 2008;58(1):15–25.
- Marks R, Allegrante JP. Comorbid disease profiles of adults with end stage hip osteoarthritis. Med Sci Monit. 2002;28:CR305–9.
- Gabriel SE, Crowson CS, O'Fallon WM. Comorbidity in arthritis. J Rheumatol. 1999;26:2475–9.
- Ling SM, Bathon JM. Osteoarthrits in older adults. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1998;46:216–2520.
- 41. Singh G, Miller JD, Lee FH, Pettitt D, Russel MW. Prevalence of cardiovascular risk factors among US adults with self-reported osteoarthritis: data from the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. Am J Manag Care. 2002;8:S383–91.
- Verbrugge LM, Lepkowski JM, Konkol LL. Levels of disability among US adults with arthritis. J Gerontol. 1991;46(2):S71–83.
- Sheehy C, Murphy E, Barry M. Depression in arthritisunderscoring the problem. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2006;45:1325–1327.
- 44. Murphy LB, Sacks JJ, Brady TJ, Hootman JM, Chaoman DP. Anxiety and depression among US adults with arthritis: prevalence and correlates. Arthritis Care Res. 2012;64(7):968–976.
- Briggs A, Scott E, Steele K. Impact of osteoarthritis and analgesic treatment on quality of life of an elderly population. Ann Pharmacother. 1999; 33(11):1154–9.

## **Crystal-Induced Arthritis**

## Contents

Gout	523
Introduction	523
Clinical Manifestations	524
Diagnosis	525
Treatment	526
Impact	527
impact	521
Calcium Pyrophosphate Dihydrate (CPPD) Crystal Deposition Disease:	528
Calcium Pyrophosphate Dihydrate (CPPD) Crystal Deposition Disease: "Pseudo-gout" Introduction	528 528
Calcium Pyrophosphate Dihydrate (CPPD) Crystal Deposition Disease: "Pseudo-gout" Introduction Clinical Manifestations	528 528 528
Calcium Pyrophosphate Dihydrate (CPPD) Crystal Deposition Disease: "Pseudo-gout"	528 528 528 528 529

## Abstract

The incidence of gout seems to be rising in the elderly, both in men and women in countries where the life expectancy is lengthening and the frequency of overuse of diuretics. Gout predominantly affects the middle ages and elderly people and rarely occurs in young adult or children. CPPD crystal deposition disease is the second most common form of crystal-induced arthritis and is common in the elderly. The chapter discusses the pathogenesis of gout and clinical management.

## Keywords

Gout · Crystal-induced arthritis · Elderly-onset gout · Hyperuricemia · CPPD crystal deposition disease

## Gout

## Introduction

Gout accounts for millions of outpatient visits annually and its prevalence is increasing [1] and is the most common inflammatory arthropathy in men. Gout occurs in two forms: classical gout presenting in middle age and elderly-onset gout (EOG), and because of its atypical presentation it is often seen to be a separate entity and has been confirmed as the most common inflammatory arthropathy [2]. The former has its highest incidence in males and men predominate in the ratio of 2:1 with females. EOG has however a more equal gender distribution [3] and women tend to develop gout at more advanced stage of life particularly after menopause. The




incidence seems to be rising in the elderly, both in men and women in countries where the life expectancy is lengthening and the frequency of overuse of diuretics has increased [4, 5]. The prevalence increases with age reaching 9% in men and 6% in women older than 81 years of age [6]. It often remains misdiagnosed or the diagnosis is delayed despite the high prevalence [2]. In the United Kingdom, the prevalence of gout was reported as 1.4% in 1999 and as high as 7% in men older than 65 years in a study examining the epidemiology [7]. Gout predominantly affects the middle ages and elderly people rarely occurring in young adult or children. According to Japanese researchers, there is now evidence that more people are developing gout before the age of 30 [8], and the early onset gout is associated with dysfunction of ABCG2/BCRP gene. ABCG2 gene is said to transport urate.

Interleukin 1beta(IL-1beta) is the driving force in the pathogenesis of gouty arthritis [9, 10]. Neutrophil activation is brought about by IL-1beta together with pro-inflammatory cytokines, Il-8, TNF alpha [11, 12]. The cytokines are activated by caspases which are in turn regulated by inflammasome which is the sensor of inflammatory stimuli [13]. The monosodium urate (MSU) crystals activate NALP3 inflammasome increasing the production of IL-1 and the inflammatory state [14]. The MSU crystals also interact with the lipid membranes through cell membrane activating several signal transduction pathways promoting neutrophil accumulation [15] and neutrophil apoptosis is essential for resolution [15]. Greater understanding of pathophysiology of gout resulted from genetic advances with identification of URAT-1 transporter [11] located at the apical brush border of the proximal nephron and associated with reduced urate excretion and hyperuricemia [16]. The inheritance of the genetic variation in SLC2A9 [11] identified as an additional urate transporter increases the risk of developing gout [17]. IL-1 beta has also been implicated in bone destruction and erosions in other inflammatory arthritides [9]. It has also been suggested that MSU deposition is associated with underlying osteoarthritis and osteoclasts, and the receptor



**Fig. 1** Gout tophus (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Prof. Nicholas Manolios)

for activation of nuclear factor kB (RANK) and the RANK ligand (RANK-RANKL) pathway have important roles in the pathogenesis of bone lesions in gout [9]. Figures 1 and 2 show the pathology in chronic gout.

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

The pattern of joint involvement is of value in establishing a specific diagnosis. Monoarthritis is the most common presentation in the middle age onset gout. It has a predilection to involve the larger peripheral joints in the lower extremities [1]. The common site of initial involvement in acute gout (podagra) is the first metatarsophalangeal joint of the foot. The clinical picture has changed in that the disease is polyarticular, patients older and often associated with renal insufficiency and cardiovascular diseases [18]. Often symptoms such as pain and signs of inflammation occur within minutes to hours. Typically the patient retires well and is awakened from sleep with severe pain that precludes weight bearing. An acute attack is often related to some precipitating event such as excessive alcohol ingestion, postsurgical operation, or injury. Gout presents differently in the elderly and has more equal gender distribution [6]. In the elderly, it is often a chronic polyarthritis [3]



Fig. 2 Schematic diagram shows the pathology of chronic gout. (Para-articular soft tissue swelling, punched out articular, para-articular and extra marginal erosions, and calcification of tophi (MSU crystals surrounded by granulomatous tissue)

sometimes with minimal inflammation. In about 25% of elderly women, multiple small joints of the hands are affected [19]. There is a proclivity for urate crystals to be deposited in osteoarthritic joints [9, 20] (Table 1).

Gout occurs in four stages (i) hyperuricemia, (ii) acute, (iii) intercritical, and (iv) chronic [21]. In hyperuricemia, the serum urate levels rise above 7 mg/dl. In chronic gout, there are persistently painful joints with urate deposits in the cartilage between bones, tendons, and soft tissue. The skin over the deposits develops sores and may ulcerate and exude white pus [22]. When the unic acid level in blood is high and urate crystals are present in the joint fluid, usually X-ray shows damage to cartilage and bone (Fig. 3). In intercritical gout, between gout episodes there are symptom-free intervals. Many after the first attack have a second between 6 months and 2 years, while for others the attacks are always mild and infrequent [23].

#### Diagnosis

The diagnosis of gout is confirmed by demonstration of negatively birefringent, needle-shaped MSU crystals in synovial fluid by using polarized light microscopy [24]. Plain X-rays are not very helpful other than in the early stages showing soft tissue swelling, however is helpful in revealing erosions in chronic gout [25]. With the advent of new imaging techniques, joint damage and tophi can be demonstrated at an earlier stage [25]. These include ultrasound (US), CT scan, Dual-energy CT (DECT), and MRI. US is being used increasingly in gout and can benefit in the diagnosis [26] and shows the inflammatory aspects of gout including synovitis, tenosynovitis, and soft tissue inflammation [25]. Descriptions of gout with US include "hyperechospots" and "snow storm appearance" which are believed to be due to echoes produced by MSU crystals [27]. The double contour sign has a specificity of 97.3% for the detection of gout [28].

	Elderly-onset	
	gout	Classical gout
Age (years)	65 and over	65 and under
Gender ratio (M:F)	1:1	2:1
Mode of onset	Subacute/chronic	Acute, pain, swelling, erythema
Pattern of	Polyarticular-	Typically
joint	joints of the upper	monoarticular
involvement	extremities	joints of the lower
		extremities
Tophi	Increased	
	incidence	
	localization on	
	OA nodes	
Course	Fewer acute	Frequent acute
	episodes	episodes
	Chronic, indolent	
Associated	Diuretic use	
factors		
	Hypertension	
	Renal impairment	
	Low dose aspirin	
	Alcohol abuse	

 Table 1
 Differences
 between
 elderly-onset
 gout
 and
 classical gout

Information sources: De Leonardis et al. [2], Fam [3]



**Fig. 3** X-ray changes in severe gout-marked destructive changes at the distal intertarsal joint of the big toe (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Prof. Nicholas Manolios)

Subclinical gout can be identified with high specificity with DECT in the detection of MSU crystal in soft tissues, tendons, and ligaments [29].

#### Treatment

It is important to begin therapy as early as possible and maintain a negative uric acid balance for many years. Objectives of treatment include (i) termination of the acute attack, (ii) prevention of acute flares, and (iii) prevention of complications associated with deposition of urate crystals in tissues [30]. The main aim is to relieve articular symptoms and reduce hyperuricemia [31].

An episode of gout can be precipitated by overindulgence in alcohol, eating wrong foods (see Box 1), injury to joint, severe illness, surgery, and chemotherapy. The use of topical ice and rest of the inflamed joint in an acute gouty attack are useful [30]. Acute attacks could be terminated by the use of nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory agents and oral and intraarticular injections of corticosteroids which is the first-line therapy depending on comorbidities, and colchicine is second-line therapy [2]. The NSAIDs are not recommended in patients with peptic ulcer, renal failure, cardiac failure, or uncontrolled hypertension. Systemic and intraarticular corticosteroids are increasingly being used for treating acute gouty flares in aged patients with medical disorders contraindicating the use of NSAIDs [3]. Long-term use should be discouraged because of the severe long-term effects. Although there are no randomized trials to uphold the use of intra-articular corticosteroids in acute gout [32], their beneficial effect in rheumatoid arthritis and osteoarthritis can be generalized its use in acute gout. It may be useful when NSADs and colchicine are contraindicated [32]. For the knee joint, 5.7 mg of betamethasone or 40 mg of methylprednisolone is recommended [33]. It has been observed that dosing is based on the size of the involved joint [34]. ACTH is effective and safe for treatment of gout in hospitalized patients [35].

In those with renal impairment, low-dose colchicine has been suggested for acute gouty arthritis [36]. Colchicine is poorly tolerated in the elderly and best avoided [3]. There should be a long-term reduction of serum uric acid in the treatment of chronic gout. Patients with renal calculi, renal insufficiency, concomitant diuretic therapy, and urate overproduction should be treated with xanthine oxidase inhibitors such as allopurinol, oxipurinol, and febuxostat as firstline treatment [30]. Febuxostat is a nonpurine selective inhibitor of xanthine oxidase and excreted by the liver and does not require dose adjustment in patients with mild and moderate renal impairment [37]. Pegloticase, a polyethylene glycol-conjugated uricase, is another powerful hypouricemic drug [37, 38] and is used in refractory gout [38]. In allopurinol-allergic patients and under excretors with normal renal function, uricosuric drugs such as probenecid, benzbromarone, and losartan should be used [10]. More recently several biological drugs targeting particular points in gout target mainly interluekin-1 beta and urate synthesis acting as symptom relievers, and urate-lowering therapies may improve patients' prognosis [31]. Supplemental vitamin C (500-1000 mg/daily) may be beneficial in lowering serum uric acid levels [39].

Treatment is usually not required for hyperuricemia (>7 mg/dl) in the absence of gout. Treatment is indicated for those with urolithiasis, gout with elevated serum urate (9.0 mg/dl), tophaceous gout, where there is a contraindication for the use of drugs such as corticosteroids and NSAIDs to treat acute attacks, and in those with severe or frequent attacks in spite of prophylactic NSAIDs, colchicine, or both (Tables 2 and 3; Algorithm 1).

#### Impact

Chronic gout can affect every aspect of daily life. It can have a profound impact and cause numerous consequences for the both patient and the family [46] with dependency on family and others [47]. Depending on the severity, it can interfere with several basic functions such as walking and self-care. It affects the emotional and psychological well-being. Psychological distress can lead to anxiety, depression, and reduced social interactions and community participation. Men with gout experience shame, embarrassment, and stigma which leads to trivialization of the impact of disease despite its severity [46]. Overall it has

Table 2 Drugs used in gout, dosing, indication, contraindications, and adverse effects

Agent	Dose	Indication	Contraindications	Adverse effects
I. NSAIDS		1	1	1
Indomethacin (Indocid)	50–75 mg PO initially then 50 mg 6 h tapered in 7 days and terminated	Acute gout intercritical stage low dose NSAIDs if intolerant to colchicine	Peptic ulcer history systemic anticoagulation hypersensitivity, acute asthmatic attacks provoked by aspirin or other NSAIDs	Gastric irritation, ulceration perforation, hemorrhage, fluid retention, nephropathy, elevation of blood pressure liver dysfunction
II. Corticosteroio	ls			
Prednisolone ORAL	0.5 mg/kg/day taper by 5 mg each day	Acute gout		Fluid retention, impaired wound
Intra-articular INJECTION	Small joints 5–20 mg Large joints 10–40 mg	Acute gout		
АСТН	40–80 U IM repeat 8 hourly as necessary	Acute gout		Stimulation of mineralocorticoid release may cause fluid overload
III. Colchicine	0.6 mg PO q 1 h to total dose of 4–5 mg or until diarrhea and vomiting occurs	Acute gout	Poorly tolerated in the elderly severe renal and liver impairment, blood dyscrasias, serious cardiac and GI disorders, hypersensitivity	Blood dyscrasias-fatal gastro-intestinal, myoneuropathy, eye disorders vascular damage

Information sources: Wechalekar et al. [32], McGill [33], Khanna et al. [34], Globalrph [40]

Drug	Dosage	Indication	Contraindication	Adverse effects	
I. Inhibits uric acid synthesis					
Allopurinol (Zyloprim)	Begin 50–100 mg daily increase till serum urate <6 mg per dl	Chronic tophaceous and erosive gouty arthritis secondary hyperuricemia	Hypersensitivity <sup>a</sup>	Rash, urticaria, gastro- intestinal headache, fatal hypersensitivity syndrome (in patients taking thiazide concomitantly or renal insufficiency, interstitial nephritis	
Febuxostat (Uloric)	40 mg or 80 mg once daily	Hyperuricemia gout flares	Asymptomatic hyperuricemia	Liver functional abnormalities	
Pegloticase (Krystexxa)	8 mg as IV every 2 weeks	Refractory gout	Asymptomatic hyperuricemia	Anaphylaxis, infusion reactions, gout flares, Congestive heart failure.	
II. Increasing excr	II. Increasing excretion of uric acid				
Probenecid (Benemid)	Begin 250 mg bd increase till serum urate <6 mg per dl to allopurinol maximum dose 3 g per day	Recurring gout who are allergic or intolerant	Hypersensitivity urolithiasis, renal calculi	Hypersensitivity dizziness, headache, may precipitate gouty attack	
Sulfinpyrazone (Anturan)	Start 50 mg tds increase till <6 mg per dl maximum dose 800 mg/ day	Recurrent gout chronic gout serum urate	Acute attacks of gout, peptic ulcers	GI upsets; skin reactions blood dyscrasias, jaundice, hepatitis	

Table 3 Urate lowering drugs for treatment of gout and hyperuricemia

Information sources: Globalrph [40], Avena-Woods and Hilas [41], medsape.com/drug/krystexa-peglotiase-999601 [42], www.drugs.com/dosage/flexostat.tml [43], www.medicines.org.uk/emc/medicie/26935 [44] <sup>a</sup>In patients with high risk of allopurinol hypersensitivity to screen for HLA-B\*5801 [45]

an intense impact on the quality of life [47–49]. They can experience intense pain during an acute attack which can have an impact on patient's physical and emotional health and reduced recreational and social participation [50, 51]. A significant increase in functional impairment and morbidity occurs in many patients with gout due to the presence of comorbidities such as cardiovascular diseases, obesity, diabetes, and renal disease [52] (Box 2).

#### Calcium Pyrophosphate Dihydrate (CPPD) Crystal Deposition Disease: "Pseudo-gout"

#### Introduction

CPPD crystal deposition disease is a degenerative arthropathy with deposition of calcium pyrophosphate dehydrate crystals in the joints, fibrocartilage, bursae, capsules, ligaments, and tendons, which presents with variable manifestations and intermittent attacks of acute arthritis which may be severe or asymptomatic. The term "pseudo-gout" refers to the clinical syndrome of one or more acute or subacute attacks of self-limiting inflammation caused by crystal deposition and synovitis. It is the second most common form of crystal-induced arthritis. It is common in the elderly [52] and its prevalence increases with age, i.e., 30–50% in the 85 years and over. Both genders are equally affected.

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

The Symptom may be acute or subacute involving usually the knee or any of the larger peripheral joints. Other common presentations include calcification of the ligamentum flavum, atypical calcified tophus, erosive calcification, and spinal cord compression by intrathecal masses [53]. In most



\*topical ice and rest of the inflamed joint are useful [9].
 \*\*For some patients COX-2 inhibitors may be applicable [23].
 Information sources: Schlesinger N [30], Globalrph [40], Steika & Kay [45].



cases it is asymptomatic. It is usually symptomatic in persons over the age of 60 years.

#### Treatment

Treatment for the attacks resembles the therapy of acute gout, and in cases of secondary forms such as haemochromatosis, hypothyroidism, hyperparathyroidism causal therapy is conceivable [54] (Boxes 3, 4).

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

1. The following are true of gout in the elderly, EXCEPT:

- A. Increasing incidence is in part due to frequency of overuse of diuretics.
- B. In the elderly gout presents as chronic polyarthritis.
- C. Elderly-onset gout has the predominance of women.
- D. An episode of gout can be precipitated by alcohol or wrong foods.
- 2. The following are true in the management of gout in the elderly, EXCEPT:
  - A. Colchicine is well tolerated by the elderly.
  - B. Long term use of corticosteroids should be discouraged.
  - C. Treatment is not required for hyperuricemia (<0.42 mm/L) in the absence of gout.

D. Systemic and intraarticular corticosteroids are increasingly being used to treat acute gouty flares in aged patients.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C; 2 = A

#### **Short Answer Questions**

1. List four conditions associated with pseudogout (CPPD)

#### SAQ Answers

- 1. Primary hyperparathyroidism
- 2. Haemochromatosis
- 3. Hypothyroidism
- 4. Chronic g

#### **Box 1 Proper Diet**

Avoid or restrain food high in purine anchovies, brain, liver, kidney, tripe, sweetbread, tongue, sardines, shellfish (mussels, oysters), crab, scallop, codfish, trout fish roe, veal, venison, peas, beans, lentils, excessive red meat, and alcoholic beverages.

#### Box 2 Key Points. Gout

- Gout is caused by monosodium urate crystal deposition in the tissues including the synovium.
- Gout occurs in two forms: classical gout presenting in middle age and elderlyonset gout (EOG) and because of its atypical presentation is often seen to be a separate entity and has been confirmed as the most common inflammatory arthropathy [2].
- Late onset has an atypical presentation and has equal gender distribution [3].
- Incidence increasing not only to increasing life expectancy and frequency of overuse of diuretics.
- In the elderly it is often a chronic polyarthritis [18].

#### Box 2 Key Points. Gout (continued)

- In 25% of elderly women multiple small joints of the hands are affected.
- Important to begin treatment as early as possible and maintain a negative balance for years.

#### Box 3 Some Conditions Associated with CPPD Primary hyperparathyroidism Haemochromatosis

Hypothyroidism Hypomagnesaemia Chronic gout Postmeniscectomy

#### Box 4 Key Points. "Pseudo-gout"

- CPPD crystal deposition disease, a degenerative arthropathy with deposition of calcium pyrophosphate dehydrate crystals in the joints.
- CPPD is common in the elderly and increases with age rising to 30–50% in the over 85 years and over.
- Symptoms may be acute or subacute involving usually the knee or any large peripheral joints.
- Treatment for the attacks resembles the therapy of acute gout and in cases of secondary forms such as haemochromatosis, hypothyroidism, hyperparathyroidism causal therapy is conceivable.

#### References

- 1. Eggebeen AT. Gout: an update. Am Fam Physician. 2007;76:801–8.
- De Leonardis F, Govoni M, Colina M, Bruschi M, Trotta F, Elderly-onset gout: a review. Rheumat Int. 2007;28:1–6.

- 3. Fam AG. Gout in the elderly: Clinical presentation and treatment. Drugs Aging. 1998;13:229–243.
- Staessen J. The determination and prognostic significance of serum uric acid in elderly patients of the European Working Party high blood pressure on the Elderly trial. Am J Med. 1999;90(3A):50S–54S.
- Choi HK, Atkinson K, Karlson EW, Curhan G. Obesity, weight changes, hypertension, diuretic use and risk of gout in men: the health professional follow-up study. Arch Intern Med. 2005;165:742–8.
- Arromdee E, Michet CJ, Growson CS, Fallon S, Gabriel SE. Epidemiology of gout: Is the incidence rising? J Reumatol. 2002;29:2403–6.
- Mikuls TR, Farrar JT, Bilker WNB, Fernsndes S, Schumacher HR Jr, Saag KG. Gout epidemiology: Results from the United Kingdom general practice research data base. 1990–1999. Ann Rheum Dis. 2005;64:267–272.
- Matsuo H, Ichida K, Takada T, Nakayama A, Nakashima H, Nakamura T, et al. Common dysfunctional variants in ABCG2 are a major cause of earlyonset gout. Sci Rep. 2013;3:2014. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/srep02114.
- Schlesinger N, Thiele RG. The pathogenesis of bone erosions in gouty arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2010; 69: 1907–1912.
- Ea HK. Mechanisms of gout inflammation. PreseMed. 2011;40(9Pt1):836–43.
- Rider TG, Jordan KM. The modern management of gout. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2010;49(1):5–14.
- Cronstein BN, Terkaltaub R. The inflammatory process of gout and its treatment. Arthritis Res. Ther. 2006;8:S1.
- Petrillie V, Martinn P. The inflammasome acute inflammatory diseases and gout. Joint Bone Spine. 2007;74:571–6.
- Martinon V, Petrilli A, Mayor A, Tardivel A, Tschopp J. Gout associated uric acid crystals activate the NALP3 inflammasome. Nature. 2006;44092081):237–241.
- Choi HK, Mpunt DB, Reginato AM. Pathogenesis of gout. Ann Intern Med. 2005;143:499–51616.
- 16. Graessler J, Graessle A., Unger S, Kopprsch S, Tausche AK, Kuhlisch E, et al. Association of human urate transporter-1 with reduced renal uric acid excretion and hyperuraecaemia in a German Caucasian population. Arthritis Rheum. 2006;54:292–300.
- Dalbeth N, Merriman T. Crystal ball gazing: new therapeutic targets for hyperuraecaemia and got. Rheumatology. 2009;48:222–6.
- Julkunen H, Konttinen YT. The clinical picture of gout is changing. Duodecim. 2010;126(12):1477–85.
- 19. Ter Borg EJ, Rasker JJ. Gout in the elderly: a separate entity? Ann Rheum Dis. 1987;46:72–76.
- Doherty M, Dieppe P. Crystal deposition in the elderly. Clin Rheum Dis. 1986;12:97–116.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Gout. http://www.cdc.gov/arthritis/basics/gout.htm retrieved 6 March 2015.
- 22. Rott KJ, Agudedo CA. Gout. JAMA. 2003;289: 2857–2860.

- Yu T. Gout. In Katz WA ed. Diseases and Management of Rheumatic Diseases, ed. 2. Philadelphia. Lippincott Comp. 1988, pp 544–561.
- Pittman JR, Bross MH. Diagnosis and management of gout. Am Fam Physician. 1999;59(7):1799–1806.
- McQueen FM, Reeves Q, Dalbeth N. New insights in an old disease: advanced imaging in the diagnosis and management of gout. Postgrad Med J. 2013;89;87–93.
- Chowalloor PV, Siew TK, Keen HI. Imaging in gout. A review of recent developments. Ther Adv Musculoskelet Dis. 2014;8(4):136–143.
- Thiele RG, Schlesinger N. Diagnosis of gout by ultrasound. Rheumatology. 2007;46:1116–21.
- Lai K, Chiu Y. Role of ultrasonography in diagnosing gouty arthritis. J Med Ultrasound. 2011;19:7–13.
- McQueen FM, Doyle A, Dalbeth N. Imaging in goutwhat can we learn from MRI, CT, DECT and US? Arthritis Res Ther. 2011;13:246.
- Schlesinger N. Management of acute and chronic gouty arthritis: present state of the art. Drugs. 2004;64(21):2399–416.
- Cavagna L, Taylor WJ. The emerging role of biotechnological drugs in the treatment of gout. Biomed Res Int. 2014;2014:264859. https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/ 264859.
- Wechalekar MD, Vinil O, Schlesnger N, Buchbinder R. Intra-articular of glucocorticoids for acute gout. Cochrane Database System, Rev 2011, https://doi.org/ 10.10002/1415185.cD009920.part2.
- McGill N. Management of acute gout. Aust Prescr. 2004;27:10–3.
- 34. Khanna D, Khanna PB, Fitzgerald JD, Singh MK, Sangmee BAE, Neogi T et al. American College of Rheumatology. Guidelines and management of gout. Part 2 Therapy antiinflammatory prophylaxis of acute gouty arthritis. Arthritis Care Res. 2012;64(10): 1447–1461.
- Daoussis D, Antonopoulos I, Yiannopoulos G, Andonopoulos AP. ACTH as first line treatment for acute gout in 181 hospitalized patients. Joint Bone Spine. 2013;80(3):291–4.
- Morris I, Varughese G, Mattingly P. Lesson of the week-Colchicine in acute gout. BMJ. 2001;13: 240–244.
- Richette P. Gout: an overview of available urate lowering therapies. Ann Pharm Fr. 2012;70(3):33–8.
- George L, Sudy JS. Pegloticase for treating refractory chronic gout. Drugs Today (Brc). 2012;48(7):441–9.
- Suresh E, Das P. Recent advances in management of gout. QJM. 2012;105(5):407–17.
- Globalrph Gout treatment/Elevated uric acid levels. http://www.globalrph.com/gout.htm. accessed 7 March 2015.
- Avena-Woods C, Hilas O. Febuxostat (Uloric). A new treatment option for gout. Journal List. PT.v35(2); 2010. PMC 2827920.
- 42. www.medscape.com/drug/krystexxa-pegloticase-99960.
- 43. www.drugs.com/dosage/febuxostat.html.
- 44. www.medicines.org.uk/emc/medicine/26935.

- 45. Steika BS, May J. New gout managing guidelines: A quick and easy guide. Medscape. http://www.medscape. com/features/slideshow/gout#4 accessed 4 March 2015.
- 46. Lindsay K, Gow P, Vanderpyl J, Logo P, Dalbeth N. The experience and impact of living with gout: a study of men with chronic gout using a qualitative grounded theory approach. J Clin Rheumatol. 2011; 17(1):1–6.
- 47. Singh JA. The impact of gout on patient's lives: a study of African-American and Caucasian men and women with gout. Arthritis Res Ther. 2014;16:R132.
- 48. Khanna PP, Nuli G, Bardon T, Tauschi AK, Forsyth A, Goven A, et al. Tophi and frequent gout flares are associated: quality of life, productivity sand increased health care costs resource use: Results from a cross sectional survey. Health Quality Outcomes. 2012; 10:117.

- Roddy Z, Zhang W, Doherty M. Is gout associated with reduced quality of life? A case – control study. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2007;46:1441–1444.
- Shields E, Besrd SM. A systematic review of the economic and humanistic burden of gout. Pharmacoeconomics. 2015. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40273-015-0288-5.
- 51. Smith E, Hoy D, Crooss M, Merriman TR, Vos T, Buchbinder R, Woolf A, et al. The global burden of gout: estimates from the Global Burden of Disease. 2010 study. Ann Rheum Dis. 2014;73(8):1470–6.
- 52. McCarty DJ. Crystal induced arthritis. Dis Mon 1994;40(6):255–59.
- George RL Jr, Sundy JS. Pegloticase for treating refractory gout. Drugs Today (Barc). 2012;48(7):441–9.
- Winzer M, Grassler J, Aringer M. Crystal-induced arthritis-old but important. Z Rheumatol. 2007;66:317–74.

# Part XIII Vasculitis in the Elderly

Part XIII provides an overview of vasculitis, the prevalence and mechanisms followed by the clinical management. The incidence of vasculitis is increasing. Of the specific vasculitis, giant cell arteritis of the elderly is the commonest. A useful classification is one based on the size of the vessel namely small vessel, small to medium size, and medium to large vessel size affected although overlap is common. The terms for Wegener's granulomatosis, Churg-Strauss syndrome, and Henoch-Scholein purpure are changed to granulomatosis with polyangitis (GPA), eosinohilic granulomatosis with polyangitis (EGPA) and IgA vasculitis for Wegener's granulomatosis, Churg-Strauss and Henoch-Scholein, respectively. There are several mechanisms involved in the vascular inflammation, namely immune complex disease, antibody-mediated disease, antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity, and endothelial activation, among others. Vasculitis may be primary or secondary. Any part of the body could be affected. The treatment will be very much determined by a careful evaluation, the cause, and the extent and severity of the disease. In the very elderly, vasculitic syndromes have a bad prognosis, majority deteriorating suddenly leading to death or severe functional impairment.

## Vasculitis in Geriatric Patients

#### Contents

Introduction	536
Clinical Manifestations Subclinical Entities	536 538
Diagnosis and Evaluation of Vasculitis in the Elderly	539
Treatment	540 542
Impact	542
References	544

#### Abstract

The chapter provides an overview of vasculitis, the prevalence, and mechanisms followed by the clinical management. The incidence of vasculitis is increasing. Of the specific vasculitis, giant cell arteritis of the elderly is the commonest. A useful classification is one based on the size of the vessel, namely, small vessel, small-medium size, and medium to large vessel size affected, although overlap is common. The terms for Wegener's granulomatosis, Churg-Strauss syndrome, and Henoch-Scholein purpura are changed to granulomatosis with polyangitis (GPA), eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangitis (EGPA), and IgA vasculitis for Wegener's granulomatosis, Churg-Strauss, and Henoch-Scholein, respectively. There are several mechanisms involved in the vascular inflammation, namely, immune complex disease, antibodymediated disease, antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity, and endothelial activation, among others. Vasculitis may be primary or secondary. Any part of the body could be affected. The treatment will be very much determined by a careful evaluation, the cause, the extent, and severity of the disease. In the very elderly, vasculitic syndromes have a bad prognosis, majority deteriorating suddenly leading to death or severe functional impairment.

#### Keywords

Vasculitis · Primary secondary vasculitis · International Chapel Hill Consensus Conference (CHCC) · ANCA associated vasculitides · Giant cell arteritis



#### Introduction

The frequency of vasculitis varies among different geographic regions. An annual incidence and prevalence were found to increase in three northern counties of Norway from 5.2/million (1984–1988) to 20.0/million (1994–1998) [1]. A similar increase was seen in Sweden [2]. There is an increasing incidence of primary systemic vasculitides (PSV) with age and microscopic polyangiitis (MPA) that is more Wegener's granulomatosis common than (WG) in patients from northwest Spain [3]. ANCA vasculitis in patients over the age of 75 years or older is associated with a higher mortality and morbidity [4] causing rapid deterioration of renal function, and the elderly [5] have a greater risk of dying [6] within the first 6 months of diagnosis [7].

The detection of antineutrophil cytoplasmic autoantibodies (ANCA) has made it possible for small vessel vasculitis to be further classified, as ANCA-associated and non-ANCA-associated vasculitis [8]. However, there are several issues that have to be addressed. The second International Chapel Hill Consensus Conference (CHCC) held in 2012 revised the nomenclature reflecting on the aetiopathological and vessel size and types of inflammation [9] and included important categories not included in the 1994 CHCC [10] and in particular ANCA [10]. The terms for Wegener's granulomatosis, Churg-Strauss syndrome and Henoch-Schonlein purpura were changed to granulomatosis with polyangiitis (GPA), eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis (EGPA) and IgA vasculitis, respectively. In 1990 the American College of Rheumatology (ACR) classification did not include microscopic polyangiitis (MPA) or use ANCA, and the CHCC did not include ANCA [11]. The ANCAassociated vasculitides are further categorized by necrotizing inflammation of small vessel together with ANCA directed to either proteinase 3 (PR3) myeloperoxidase (MPO); former or the (PR3ANCA) is associated with granulomatous vasculitis as in Wegener's granulomatosis [12]. The ANCA-associated vasculitides are a group of disorders which include Wegener's granulomatosis (GPA), microscopic polyangiitis (MPA) and Churg-Strauss syndrome EGPA). They are rare in childhood and peak in the 65–70-year-old age group [13].

Three immunopathological categories of vasculitis have been proposed [14]: (i) circulating anti-GBM antibodies cross reacting with alveolar basement membrane producing pulmonary renal syndromes, (ii) granular deposits of immunoglobulin and complement on vessel walls and glomeruli in small vessel vasculitis and (iii) few if any deposits are seen in the target tissues as in Churg-Strauss syndrome, Wegener's granulomatosis, microscopic polyangiitis and in renal-limited pauci-immune crescentic glomerular nephritis [14]. There are several mechanisms involved in the vascular inflammation, namely, immune complex disease [15], antibodymediated disease [15], antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity and endothelial activation, among others.

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Vasculitis may be primary or secondary [16]. In primary vasculitis, there is no known cause and the vascular system is the primary target organ. Secondary vasculitis occurs when the vascular system is injured by infection, drug or toxin (Box 1). Although more often the cause of vasculitis is not known (primary), it has many other causes such as a reaction pattern to an underlying medication, infection, malignancy or connective tissue disorders. The skin is commonly affected, and the skin manifestations may present as papules, nodules and/or urticaria, palpable purpura or widespread purpure to necrosis and ulceration [17] (Fig. 1). Infection-related vasculitis constitutes the most common cause of secondary vasculitis. Vascular damage can be caused directly or indirectly by a variety of organisms, be it viral, bacterial and fungal infections. Hepatitis B and C, HIV [18-20], EBV and organisms such as Streptococcus, Staphylococcus, Campylobacter [21] can cause vasculitic syndromes which are predominantly confined to the skin.

fection-related vasculitis
rug hypersensitivity-related vasculitis
asculitis secondary to connective tissue sorders
alignancy-related vasculitis
ypocomplementemic urticaria vasculit
ost organ transplant vasculitis
formation source: Hom [22]

Drug-related vasculitis has variously described as necrotizing hypersensitivity or allergic angiitis or microscopic panarteritis nodosa [23]. In a study of 30 patients with drug-related vasculitis, small arteries, arterioles, capillaries and venules were involved. Histologically, the inflammatory infiltrate consisted primarily of mononuclear cells and increase in numbers of eosinophils found in all three layers of the vessels [23]. The American College of Rheumatology made a criteria for the diagnosis of hypersensitivity vasculitis (HV) [24]. They are (i) older than 16 years of age, (ii) use of a drug before onset of symptoms, (iii) skin rash and (iv) biopsy of skin rash showing neutrophils [25]. The drugs most frequently found to be associated with HV are shown in Box 2. Hydralazine and propylthiouracil have been implicated in the causal of ANCAassociated vasculitis [16], and resolution of the vasculitis is likely to occur after withdrawal of



Fig. 1 Vasculitic ulcer (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Professor Nicholas Manolios)

the offending agent [26]. The major symptoms apart from the skin rash are joint pains and enlargement of lymph nodes. The symptoms usually appear 7–10 days after exposure to the drug or could be earlier. Organ involvement is very rare. ANCA-associated vasculitis is relatively a common cause of glomerulonephritis (19%) in the very elderly aged 80 years and over and rises to 33% in patients presenting with acute kidney injury [27].

	Penicillin
	Cephalosporin
	Sulphonamide
	Thiazides
	Phenytoin
	Allopurinol
	Propylthiouracil
	Hydralazine
ĺ	nformation source: Vasculitis Foundation [25] and
	Suresh et al. [16]

Malignancy may trigger vasculitis [28]. Haematological malignancies and the lympo- and myeloproliferative diseases have been associated with small vessel vasculitis [29, 30]. Histology reveals necrotizing leukocytoclastic vasculitis with disruption of the endothelial integrity and neutrophil infiltration. Immunofluorescence staining for IgG, IgA, IgM, C3 and C4 is negative [29, 30]. In patients with ANCA-associated vasculitis, there is no difference between patients with and without malignancy. In patients with ANCA-associated vasculitis, malignancy should be considered in the differential diagnosis [31]. ANCA-associated vasculitis is relatively a common cause of glomerulonephritis (19%) in the very elderly aged 80 years and over and rises to 33% in patients presenting with acute kidney injury [27]. In the elderly, it has poor prognosis and rapid progression [5]. PR3-ANCA- and MPO-ANCApositive vasculitis often occur in the elderly patient and cause deterioration of renal function [5].

Any part of the body can be affected [32, 33]. Vasculitis can present with signs and symptoms of systemic inflammation which may be

non-specific such as fever, fatigue, night sweats, weight loss and arthralgias [16] or present as pyrexia of unknown origin. The skin lesions may take the form of palpable purpura, urticaria, erythema multiforme, necrotic papules, ulcers and haemorrhagic papules. Respiratory involvement is suggested by cough, haemoptysis, breathlessness and nasal obstruction. Vasculitis commonly involves the kidney and can lead to end-stage renal disease. Acute or chronic renal failure and proteinuria suggest renal involvement and arthritis, arthralgia or myalgia musculoskeletal involvement. Symptoms relating to the eye are retinal vasculitis and uveitis.

#### **Subclinical Entities**

Giant cell arteritis (GCA) is vasculitis which involves the medium- and large-sized arteries of the extracranial branches of the carotid artery. The aortic arch can be involved. It is a panarteritis which predominantly infiltrated with lymphocytes, histiocytes and multinucleated giant cells bordering the internal elastic lamina followed by proliferation of the intima and reduction or occlusion of the lumen (Fig. 2). There is immunemediated damage to the vessel wall. The immune response is initiated by dendritic cells and



**Fig. 2** (Low power) Histology of giant cell arteritis. There is mixed inflammatory cell infiltrate in the media, disruption of the internal elastic lamina and proliferation of the intima with reduction of the lumen (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Professor Nicholas Manolios)

regulated by CD4-T cells which differentiate into vasculitic T cells [34, 35]. The Notch ligand pathway has a vital role in the initiation and maintenance of large vessel vasculitis, and inhibition of Notch signalling results in curbing cellular responses and diminishes CD4-T cell activation markers and T-cell proliferation [35]. The inflammatory process is patchy. It affects persons over the age of 50 years [36-38] with a mean age of 70 years. The onset may be gradual or abrupt. At the beginning, the symptoms may be non-specific [36] – constitutional symptoms such as malaise, weight loss, fever with the classic symptoms of jaw claudication, headache, scalp tenderness and visual impairment [36, 37, 39]. It is a chronic illness and may last for years. The temporal artery may be tender or pulseless or both in about half the number of patients. In about 40-60% of the patients, it is associated with PMR [40] which is characterized by pain in both shoulders and hips together with stiffness [36, 37, 39]. The thoracic and abdominal aorta can be involved infrequently leading to aortic dilatation or aneurysm. The erythrocyte sedimentation rate is usually markedly elevated but rarely it may be normal [38]. Often there is mild anaemia, and the serum alkaline phosphatase may be elevated. In a few patients with GCA, the temporal artery biopsy may not show changes for CGA as it does not affect every part of the artery. In which case, biopsy on the other side will be fruitful.

EGPA (Churg-Strauss syndrome) is a rare form of vasculitis and is characterized by necrotizing vasculitis with eosinophilia [41]. There is a history of asthma or atopy. The lungs are nearly always involved with eosinophilic infiltrate. MPA (microscopic polyangiitis) bears a semblance to polyarteritis nodosa, Churg-Strauss syndrome microscopic polyarteritis nodosa and demonstrate the features of vasculitic syndromes such as hypersensitivity vasculitis. Renal involvement is common and pulmonary haemorrhage can occur [41]. GPA (Wegener's granulomatosis) is characterized by vasculitis, necrosis and granuloma formation. It affects both sexes equally at any age with a mean age around 40 years. The clinical features of some vasculitic disorders are shown in Table 1.

Disorder	Signs and symptoms	
Large-sized vessel		
Temporal arteritis	Years headache, visual changes or loss of vision, jaw claudication, scalp tenderness, polymyalgia rheumatica	
Medium-sized vessel		
Polyarteritis nodosa	Years multisystemic inflammatory nature, fever, malaise, skin ulcers, mononeuritis multiplex, peripheral neuropathy, intestinal ischaemia	
Isolated CNS vasculitis	Headache, stroke, confusion	
Small-sized vessel		
Churg-Strauss	Adult onset asthma, eosinophilia, rhinitis	
vasculitis	Pulmonary infiltrates	
Wegener's	Related to upper and lower respiratory	
granulomatosis	Tract symptoms and kidney and ocular involvement	
Microscopic	ANCA associated, kidneys	
polyangiitis	Skin, lung, symptoms	
Cryoglobulinemic vasculitis	Symptoms related to skin and glomeruli, arthritis, Raynaud's phenomenon	
Drug-related	Skin manifestations	
vasculitis	Symptoms related to lympo-myeloproliferative disorders	
Infection-related vasculitis	Symptoms related to hepatitis B and C, HIV, Campylobacter, Streptococcus, Staphylococcus, EBV, among others	

 Table 1
 Clinical features in some vasculitic disorders in the elderly

Information sources: Mansi et al. [8], Suresh [16], UNC Health [32] and emedicine health [33]

#### Diagnosis and Evaluation of Vasculitis in the Elderly

To arrive at a diagnosis, knowledge of the specific features of these diseases is required. The clinical features can be used to discern the size of the vessel affected and the specific type of vasculitis based on the above-mentioned and the pattern of the clinical features [42]. A structured approach based on disease staging is the key to efficient management [43]. An assessment system is necessary to systematize a treatment plan as well as to document progress and relapse [44]. The use of the Birmingham Vasculitis Activity Score is recommended in clinical practice [5].

Multisystem involvement with combination of symptoms together with symptoms of a systemic illness should alert the clinician of the possibility of vasculitis. Routine laboratory tests include a full blood count, erythrocyte sedimentation rate, C-reactive protein and liver and renal function tests. The results may be non-specific. Secondary forms of vasculitis have to be distinguished from primary as infections, and other underlying secondary vasculitis may require a different approach [45]. Blood cultures should be done to exclude an infection. Evaluation should include a tissue diagnosis if possible. Vasculitis is often focal or segmental, and biopsies may not show inflammation even if the entire vessel is affected; hence, sampling from multiple areas or long segments of a vessel may increase yield. Having confirmed the diagnosis, it will be necessary to determine the aetiology.

Laboratory evaluation will involve rheumatoid factor, antinuclear antibody, hepatitis profile, cryoglobulin and antineutrophilic cytoplasmic antibodies (ANCA), complement levels, eosinophil counts and IgE level and biopsy [16]. Now in use is the solid-phase ELISA to detect antibodies specific for the major autoantigen proteinase-3 (PR3ANCA) which correlates with the cANCA staining pattern or myeloperoxidase (MPOANCA) which correlates with the pANCA staining pattern. The detection of ANCA will support the diagnosis



Fig. 3 Evaluation of vasculitis

of small vessel vasculitis such as Churg-Strauss syndrome, Wegener's granulomatosis or microscopic polyangiitis and certain types of druginduced vasculitis [46]. The presence ANCA directed against proteinase 3 or myeloperoxidase is strongly suggestive of the pauci-immune small vessel vasculitis [47]. In Wegener's granulomatosis, the ANCA is directed against proteinase 3 (PR3), whereas in microscopic polyangiitis, it is directed against myeloperoxidase [47]. Serum complement levels (C3, C4, CH50) and evaluation for circulating immune complexes may be useful in some patients. Immune complex-mediated vasculitis is indicated by the presence of hypocomplementemia. X-ray of the chest and of sinuses and neuroimaging (CT scan and MRI) and an angiogram were indicated. Figure 3 suggests an algorithm for evaluation of vasculitis.

#### Treatment

During the past few years, there have been significant advances in the clinical management of vasculitis. The primary care physician is nearly always the first point of contact for a patient seeking medical attention. A careful history and physical examination may be able to detect signs of target organ involvement suggestive of vasculitis. The treatment will be very much determined by a careful evaluation, the cause, the extent and

Disease	Corticosteroids	Cyclophosphamide	Other <sup>a</sup>
Giant cell arteritis	+++ <sup>b</sup>	-	-
Polyarteritis nodosa	+++ <sup>b</sup>	++	+
Wegener's granulomatosis	+++ <sup>b</sup>	++	Methotrexate
Churg-Strauss syndrome	+++ <sup>b</sup>	++	+
Microscopic polyangiitis	+++ <sup>b</sup>	++	+
Cryoglobulinaemia plasmapheresis	++	_	Antiviral therapy if with Hepatitis C
Hypersensitivity vasculitis	++ to +++	-	NSAIDS
	Moderate to severe		
	cases		

Table 2 Treatment of major systemic vasculitis

Information Source: Roane and Griger [42]

<sup>a</sup>High doses

<sup>b</sup>Include azathioprine, cyclosporine, plasma exchange, intravenous immunoglobulin and monoclonal antibodies

the severity of the disease [48]. In the case of secondary vasculitis, removing the cause may suffice. The treatment of primary vasculitis has three aspects, namely, (i) induction of remission, (ii) maintenance of remission and (iii) treatment of relapse [8] (Table 2).

#### i. Induction of remission

Severe and rapidly progressive: Therapeutic strategies include the use of corticosteroids in conjunction with either conventional or biologic agents for induction or maintenance of remissions [49]. High-dose corticosteroids and cyclophosphamide [50] with additional therapy are used in life-threatening cases [41]. Methylprednisolone IV and oral prednisone are used concurrently. Cyclophosphamide is used orally but if the patient is unable to tolerate it, oral cyclophosphamide IV may be used. Induction of remission may take 3-6 months. In ANCA-associated vasculitis, pulsed cyclophosphamide had shown success [51] but several studies have raised the question of its efficacy [50]. It is less toxic than continuous oral cyclophosphamide but has a higher relapse rate [51]. Current strategies have focussed on minimizing cyclophosphamide or eliminating its use, and randomized trials have shown that rituximab is not inferior to cyclophosphamide for induction of remission with severe GPA or MPA [52]. Methylprednisolone therapy with 0.5-.0 g of methylprednisolone for 3 days can be used in initial treatment of severe ANCA-associated vasculitis to control acute symptoms [5]. Additional plasmapheresis is effective in severe ANCA-associated vasculitis [44] in patients with pulmonary haemorrhage and renal failure who need haemodialysis [5].

#### ii. Maintenance of remission

Prednisone dose is tapered down together with cyclophosphamide maintenance for 12-18 months. The lowest dose of prednisone should be used. During treatment blood counts and liver function tests should be done periodically and monitored closely for possible side effects of steroids. The treatment is continued till disease activity is minimal [53]. Azathioprine or methotrexate can replace cyclophosphamide for maintenance therapy once remission is achieved [54]. Azathioprine has been shown to be as effective as continued cyclophosphamide in maintaining remission [55]. Infection prevention is requisite because of the high morbidity in the elderly. The commonly used drug in the prevention is trimethoprim 0.5–1 mg daily [5].

#### iii. Relapse

Patients must be closely followed for signs and symptoms of relapse. Those who have frequent relapses may need to take immunosuppressants indefinitely. For the mild and less severe forms, lower doses of steroids and less potent immunosuppressants such as methotrexate (with folate) and azathioprine are used. These drugs have also been used to maintain remission. Plasma exchange is indicated as an adjuvant therapy in patients with renal involvement [54].

#### Management of Giant Cell Arteritis (GCA)in Older Patients

Oral prednisolone 40-60 mg/day is commonly used initially in GCA, and corticosteroids [36] are gradually reduced guided by the erythrocyte sedimentation rate and/or C-reactive protein [38]. Duration of therapy can be up to 5 years or more for complete clinical remission to occur [36], and the rate of reduction will depend on the patients' response, considering the risks of and in particular high-dose and long-term use [56]. In patients with frequent relapses and/or corticosteroid toxicity, methotrexate may be useful [38]. The use of low-dose aspirin should be considered in reducing ischaemic complications [38, 56]. The use of vitamin D, bisphosphonates, and oral calcium supplementation is appropriate for the side effects associated with long-term use of glucocorticosteroids [37].

#### Impact

In the very elderly, vasculitic syndromes have a bad prognosis, majority deteriorating suddenly leading to death or severe functional impairment [4]. Patients over the age of 75 years or older with ANCA-associated vasculitis have a higher mortality related to renal involvement, and they have a greater risk of dying in the first 6 months of diagnosis [7]. In another study of patients with ANCA-associated vasculitis on immunosuppressive therapy, 57% were osteopenic and 21% were osteoporotic [57]. Independent of renal involvement, advanced age is a risk factor for mortality in ANCA-related vasculitis [7, 58]. Pulmonary involvement is more severe in patients age 65 years and over with ANCA-related vasculitis, and the prevalence of interstitial fibrosis is higher in this age group [59].

The true socio-economic impact of the vasculitis is not entirely known [60]. In the United States, a rough estimate of the expenditure for vasculitis-related hospitalization amounted to \$150 million per year [60]. In a study of 12 patients, with an average age of 82 years with primary and secondary vasculitis, 83% of them deteriorated rapidly from infections, malnutrition or functional impairment or died abruptly [6]. Disease in the elderly poses special problems and is prone to steroid-related adverse effects. In the study, the impact on the elderly was noted in which 53% of 43 patients with giant cell arteritis developed major steroid complications [61, 62], and the adverse effects included cardiovascular, gastrointestinal and ocular infection and diabetes (Boxes 3 and 4).

#### **Box 3 Key Points: Vasculitides**

The second International Chapel Hill Consensus Conference (CHCC) held in 2012 revised the nomenclature [10], and the terms for Wegener's granulomatosis, Churg-Strauss syndrome and Henoch-Schonlein purpura were changed to granulomatosis with polyangiitis (GPA), eosinophilic granulomatosis with polyangiitis (EGPA) and IgA vasculitis for Wegener's granulomatosis, Churg-Strauss syndrome and Henoch-Schonlein purpura, respectively.

The detection of antineutrophil cytoplasm autoantibodies (ANCA) has made it possible for small vessel vasculitis to be further classified as ANCA-associated and non-ANCA-associated vasculitis [8].

There are several mechanisms involved in the vascular inflammation, namely, immune complex disease [15], antibodymediated disease, [15] antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity and endothelial activation, among others.

In primary vasculitis, there is no known cause. Secondary vasculitis occurs when the vascular system is injured by infection, drug or toxin.

(continued)

#### Box 3 Key Points: Vasculitides (continued)

Major symptoms are from skin rash, joint pains and lymphadenopathy.

Evaluation should include a tissue diagnosis if possible. An assessment system is necessary to systematize a treatment plan as well as to document progress and relapse [44].

The use of the Birmingham Vasculitis Activity Score is recommended in clinical practice [5].

Therapeutic strategies include the use of corticosteroids in conjunction with either conventional or biologic agents for induction or maintenance of remissions [49].

In the very elderly, vasculitic syndromes have a bad prognosis, the majority deteriorating suddenly leading to death or severe functional impairment [4].

#### **Box 4 Key Points: Vasculitis**

The detection of antineutrophil cytoplasmic autoantibodies (ANCA) has made it possible for small vessel vasculitis to be further classified as ANCA-associated and non-ANCA associated vasculitis [8].

The ANCA-associated vasculitides are a group of disorders which include Wegener's granulomatosis (GPA), microscopic polyangiitis (MPA) and Churg-Strauss syndrome EGPA).

Infection-related vasculitis constitutes the most common cause of secondary vasculitis.

Vascular damage can be caused directly or indirectly by a variety of organisms, be it viral, bacterial and fungal infections. Hepatitis B and C, HIV [18–20], EBV and organisms such as *Streptococcus*, *Staphylococcus* and *Campylobacter* can cause vasculitic syndromes.

An assessment system is necessary to systematize a treatment plan as well as to document progress and relapse [44].

#### Box 4 Key Points: Vasculitis (continued)

The use of the Birmingham Vasculitis Activity Score is recommended in clinical practice [5].

The treatment of primary vasculitis has three aspects, namely, (i) induction of remission, (ii) maintenance of remission and (iii) treatment of relapse [8].

In the very elderly, vasculitic syndromes have a bad prognosis, the majority deteriorating suddenly leading to death or severe functional impairment [4].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. Each of the following about Wegener's granulomatosis (WG) is true, except:
  - A. It increases with advancing and peaking in middle aged and elderly and is common in white people of European origin.
  - B. It affects the lungs, kidneys and other organs.
  - C. It involves medium- and large-sized vessels.
  - D. Antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody (ANCA) is responsible for WG.
- 2. Each of the following is true of polyarteritis nodosa (PAN), except:
  - A. The characteristic active lesion is necrotizing vasculitis with fibrinoid necrosis.
  - B. It has been reported in association with hepatitis B in approximately 15–30% of cases.
  - C. The most common signs and symptoms of PAN are related to its multisystemic inflammatory nature.
  - D. ANCA has been reported in in the majority of cases with PAN.
- 3. The following in relation to vasculitis is true, except:
  - A. Hypersensitivity vasculitis presents most commonly as palpable purpura.
  - B. Henoch-Schonlein purpura is characterized by palpable purpura with varying degrees of glomerular nephritis and gastrointestinal involvement.

- C. Granulomatous inflammation together with giant cell formation is a characteristic of temporal arteritis.
- D. Takayasu arteritis is common in white people of European origin.
- 4. Each of the following statements relating to the different vasculitis is true, except:
  - A. Antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibody (ANCA)-associated systemic vasculitides (AASV) is made up of Wegener's granulomatosis, microscopic polyangiitis and Churg-Strauss syndrome.
  - B. In Churg-Strauss syndrome, the lungs are nearly always involved.
  - C. Microscopic polyangiitis generally demonstrates segmental necrotizing glomerulonephritis.
  - D. In Wegener's granulomatosis, the ANCA is directed against myeloperoxidase, whereas in microscopic polyangiitis, it is directed against proteinase 3 (PR3).

**MCQ** Answers

1 = C; 2 = D; 3 = D; 4 = D

## A Case Study of a Patient with Severe Infection-Induced Vasculitis<sup>a</sup>

Presentation: A 51-year-old meat handler presented with diarrhoea and rash on his leg. He was not on any medication. He had had two similar episodes a few years earlier. Examination revealed a thickened tender long saphenous vein and a warm tender urticarial violaceous rash on his right leg. The right Achilles tendon was thickened and tender, and a few days later, he developed an extremely painful heel.

The WBC was  $9 \times 106$ /L (neutrophils71%; band forms 16%), platelet count 170 × 106/L and ESR 54 mm/1/h. Activated partial thromboplastin test (APTT) was 54 s and a week later 41 s. ANA, monoclonal antibodies, cryoglobulins and anti-cardiolipin antibodies were not detected. Complements and RA factors were normal; stools culture gave *Campylobacter jejuni* although the blood culture was negative. The Doppler revealed old thrombus in the distal popliteal vein. Skin biopsy showed extravascular red blood cells, oedema and endothelial swelling of the capillaries per vascular infiltration. Immunofluorescence revealed granular deposits of IgM (traces) and C3 (1+) in occasional vessels of the superficial venous plexus, granular deposits of C3 in the dermoepidermal junction and extensive deposits of fibrinogen (3+) in and around the vessels. These findings were consistent with immune complex vasculitis. Comment

Worldwide the *Campylobacter* species are one of the major causes of bacteria-related diarrhoea [63]. There is considerable circumstantial evidence to support the implication of *Campylobacter jejuni*. The immune vasculitis, the thrombotic vascular events, the reactive arthritis and the haematological abnormalities are supporting evidence of *C. jejuni* involvement. Bacteria can cause damage to the vessel walls directly as toxins or by their products acting as antigens immune complex reactions.

<sup>a</sup>Reproduced from Nagaratnam et al. [64].



#### References

- Koldingsnes W, Nossent H. Epidemiology of Wegener's granulomatosis in Northern Norway. Arthritis Rheum. 2000;43:2481–7.
- Knight A, Ekbom A, Brandt L, Askling J. Increasing incidence of Wegener's granulomatosis in Sweden. 1975–2001. J Rheumatol. 2006;33:2060–63.

- Gonzalez-Gay MA, Garcia-Porrua C, Guerrero J, Rodriguez-Ledo P, Llorca J. The epidemiology of the primary systemic vasculitides in northwest Spain: Implications of the Chapel Hill Consensus Conference definitions. Arthritis Rheum. 2003; 49(3):388–93.
- Weiner M, Goh SM, Mohammad AJ, Hruskova Z, Tanna A, Bruchfeld A, et al. Outcome and treatment of elderly patients with ANCA –Associated Vasculitis. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol. https://doi.org/10.2215/ CJN.00480115.
- He Q, Shao L. Clinical characteristics of Antineutrophil Cytoplasmic Associated Vasculitis in the Elderly. J Integr Nephol Androl. 2016;3:8–13.
- Turcu A, Bielefeld P, Beancenot JF, Lorcerie B, Pfitzenmeyer P. Vasculitis in the elderly. Gerontology. 2002;48(3):174–8.
- Hoganson DD, From AM, Michet CT. Antineutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies vasculitis in the elderly. J Clin Rheumatol. 2008;14(2):78–81.
- Mansi IA, Opran A, Rosner F. ANCA associated smallvessel vasculitis. Am Fam Physician. 2002. http:// www.aafp.org/afp/20020415/1615.html
- Holl-Ulrich K. Vasculitis: New nomenclature of the Chapel Hill consensus conference. Z Rheumatol. 2014;73(9):82333.
- Jennette JC, Fak RJ, Bacon PA, Basu N, Cid MC, Ferrario F, et al. Revised International Chapel Hill Consensus Conference Nomenclature of Vasculitides. Arthritis& Rheumatism. 2013;65:1
- Jennette JC. Overview of the 2012 revised International Chapel Hill Consensus Conference nomenclature of vasculitides. Clin Exp Nephrol. 2013;17(5): 603–6.
- Kallenberg CGM. Pathogenesis of ANCA-associated vasculitis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2011;70:i59–i63
- Lane SE, Watts R, Scott DGI. Epidemiology of systemic vasculitis. Curr Rheumatol Rep. 2005;7(4): 270–275.
- D'Agate V. Anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic antibodies and vasculitis: much more than a disease marker. J Clin Invest. 2002;119 (7):919–921.
- Gullevin L, Dorner T. Vasculitis: mechanisms involved and clinical manifestations. Arthritis Rev Ther. 2007;9 (suppl2):S9. https://doi.org/10.1186/ar2193.
- Suresh E. Diagnostic approach to patients suspected of vasculitis. Postgrad Med J. 2006;82 (970):483–484.
- Sinha SN, Luk P.Vasculitic leg ulcers-a review. Primary Intention,2002;1092): www.awma.com.au/jour nal/1002\_04pdf accessed on 22 March 2016.
- Trepo CG, Thivolet J, Prine AM. Australian antigen and polyarteritis nodosa. Am J Dis Child. 1972;12:3390–3392.
- Cholty RV. Vasculitis associated HIV infection. J Clin Pathol. 2001;54275- -288278
- Sansonno D, Dammacco F. Hep C virus, cryoglobulin and vasculitis: immune complex relations. Lancet Infect Dis. 2005;5277–236236
- Nagaratnam N, Goh TK, Ghougassian D. Campylobacter jejuni induced vasculitis. Postgrad Med J. 1991; 12:636–7.

- Hom C. Vasculitis and thrombophlebitis. e medicine, March 30 2006. http://www.emedicine.com/ped/ topic2390.htm.
- Mullick FG, McAllister A, Wagner BM, Fenoglio JJ Jr. Drug-related vasculitis. Hum Pathol. 1979;10:313–325.
- 24. Leavitt RY, Fauci AS, Bloch DA, Michel BA, Hunder GG, Arend WP, et al. The American College of Rheumatology 1990 Criteria for the classification of Wegener's granulomatosis. Arthritis Rheumat. 1990;33(8):1101–7.
- 25. Vasculitis Foundation. Hypersensitivity Vasculitis. http://www.vasculitisfoundation.org/hypersensitivityv asculitis.
- uellar ML. Drug-induced vasculitis. Curr Rheumatol Rep. 2002;4:55–9.
- Tarzi RM, Pusey CD. Vasculitis: Risks and rewards of treating elderly patients with vasculitis. Nature Rev Nephrol. 2001;7:253–55. https://doi.org/10.1038/ nreph.2011.30.
- Tatsis E, Reinhold-Keller E, Steindorf K, Feller AC, Gross WL. Wegener's granulomatosis associated with renal cell carcinoma. Arthritis Rheum. 1999;42:751–56.
- Greer JM, Longley S, Edwards NL, Elfenbein GJ, Panush RS. Vasculitis associated with malignancy. Experience with 13 patients and literature review. Medicine (Baltimore).1988; 67:220–30.
- Longley S, Caldwell JR, Panush RS. Paraneoplastic vasculitis. Unique syndrome of cutaneous angiitis and arthritis with myeloproliferative disorders. Am J Med. 1988.88:1027–30.
- Pankhurst T, Savage COS, Gordon C, Harper L. Malignancy associated ANCA-associated vasculitis. Rheumatology. 2004;43(12):1532–1535.
- UNC Health Care. ANCA Vasculitis. http://www. unckidney.center.org/kidneyhealthlibrary/unca.html retrieved 6 March, 2015.
- emedicinehealth.Vasculitis. http://emedicinehealth. com/vasculitisp3 em.htm retrieved 6 March, 2015.
- Weyand CM, Goromzy JJ. Immune mechanism in medium and large vessel vasculitis. Natyre Reviews Rheumatology. 2013;9:731–740.
- Piggott KS. Mechanisms regulating dysfunctional T cell responses in large vessel vasculitis. https:// etdlibrary.emoryview/record/pid/emory:7v6zl. Accessed 18 February 2016.
- Unwin B, Williams CM, Giliand W. Polymyalgia rheumatic and giant cell arteritis. Am Fam Physician. 2006;74(9): 1547–54.
- Vos PA, Bijlsma JW, Derksen RH. Polymyalgia rheumatic and temporal arteritis. Ned Tijdschr Geneeskd. 2005;149(35):1932–7.
- Schmidt J, Warringto KJ. Polymyalgia and giant cell arteritis in older patients: diagnosis and pharmacological management. Drugs Aging. 2011;28(8):651–66.
- Salvarani C, Pipiton N, Versari A, Hunder GG. Clinical features of polymyalgia and giant cell arteritis. Nat Rev Rheumatol. 2012;8(9):509–21.
- Salvarani C, Cantini F, Hunder GG. Polymyalgia rheumatic and giant-cell arteritis. Lancet. 2008; 372:234–45.

- Kamesh L, Harper L, Savage CO. ANCA-Positive Vasculitis. J Am Soc Nephrol. 2002. 1(7):1953–160.
- Roane DW, Grigger DR. An approach to diagnosis and initial management of systemic vasculitis Am Fam Physician 1999. http://www.aafp.org/afp/991001ap/ 1421.html.
- 43. Flossman O, Bacon P, de Groot K, Jayne D, Rasmussen N, Seo P, et al. Development of comprehensive disease assessment in systemic vasculitis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2007;67:1004–10.
- Luqmani RA. State of the art in the treatment of systemic arthritides. Front Immunol. 13 October, 2014. http://dx.doi.org/10,3389/fimmu.2014.00471.
- 45. Kallenberg, CG. Vasculitis: clinical approach, pathophysiology and treatment. Wien Klin Wochenschr. 2000 ;112(15–16):656–7.
- 46. Jennette JC, Falk RJ, Andrassy K, Bacon PA, Chung J, Gross WL, et al. Nomenclature of systemic vasculitides proposal of an international consensus conference. Arthritis Rheum. 1994;37:187–92.
- Kallenberg CG. Pathogenesis of ANCA associated vasculitis. SAnn Rheum Dis. 2011;70 Suppl 1:159–63.
- 48. Miller A, Chan M, Wilk A, Misbah SA, Luqmani RA. An approach to the diagnosis of systemic vasculitis revised version with tracked changes removed. Clin Exp Immunol. 2010;160(2):143–160.
- Lally L, Spiera R. Current therapies for ANCAassociated vasculitis. Annu Rev Med. 015;66:227–40.
- Hoffman CS, Kevi GS, Leavitt RY, Hallahan CW, Lebovics RS, Travis WD, et al. Wegener's granulomatosis: an analysis of 158 patients. Ann Intern Med. 1992;116:488–98.
- 51. de Groot K, Adu D, Savage COS. The value of pulse cyclophosphamide in ANCA-associated vasculitis. Meta-analysis and critical review. Nephrol DialTransplant. 2001; 2018–2027.
- Geetha D, Seo P. Advances in therapy for ANCAassociated vasculitis. Curr Rheumatol Rep. 2012; 14(6):509–15.

- Hunder CG, Salvarani C, Brown D Jr. Primary cerebral nervous system vasculitis. Is it a single disease? Ann Med. 2008;26(Supp 49): S111.
- Guillevin L, Pagnoux C. Treatment of ANCAassociated vasculitides. Presse Med. 2007;36(5):922–7.
- Jayne DRW. Update on the European Vasculitis Study Group trials (EUVAS). Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2001;13:48–55.
- Charlton R. Optimal management of giant cell arteritis and polymyalgia rheumatic. Ther Clin Risk Manag. 2012;8:173–9.
- 57. Boomsna MM, Stegman CA, Kramer AB, Karsijns M, Piers DA, Tervaert JWC. Prevalence of reduced bone density in patients with anti-neutrophil cytoplasmic antibody associated vasculitis and role of immunosuppressive therapy: a cross sectional study. Osteoporosis Int. 2002;13(1):74–82.
- Lane SE, Watt RA, Shepstone L, Scott DG. Primary systemic vasculitis: Clinical features and mortality. Q J Med. 2005;141:78–81.
- Chen M, Yu F, Zhang Y, Zhao MH. Antineutrophil cytoplasmic autoantibodies associated vasculitis in older patients. Medicine (Baltimore). 2008;87:203–209.
- 60. Cotch MF. The socioeconomic impact of vasculitis. Curr Opin Rheumatol. 2000;112(1):20–3.
- 61. Gabriel SE, Sunku J, Salvarani C, O'Fallon WM, Hunder CG. Adverse outcomes of anti-inflammatory therapy among patients with polymyalgia rheumatica. Arthritis Rheum. 1997, 40(10):1873–8.
- Nester G, Sonnenblick M, Fried Lander Y. Analysis of steroid related complications and mortality in temporal arteritis: a 15 year survey of 43 patients. J Rheumatol. 1994;21(7): 1283–6.
- 63. Louwen R, Hayes P. Is there an unrecognised role for Campylobacter infections in (chronic) inflammatory diseases? World J Clin Infect Dis. 2013;3(4):58–69.
- Nagaratnam N, Goh TK, Ghoughassian D. Campylobacter jejuni-induced vasculitis. BJCP. 1990;44(11): 636–637

### **Part XIV**

## **Connective Tissue Disorders in the Elderly**

Connective tissue disorders form a wide spectrum of disorders including systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), systemic sclerosis (SSc), Sjorgren's syndrome (Ss-S), giant cell arteritis, polymyalgias rheumatica, polyarteritis nodosa, and overlap syndromes - mixed connective tissue disease (MCTD) and inflammatory muscle disease (dermatomyositis/polymyositis). Part XIV provides an overview of the prevalence and mechanisms and focuses on the age at onset of these disorders. Systemic lupus erythematosus can affect individuals of every age. The usual age is between 15 and 40 years but can present in the sixth decade and older, and the clinical course and manifestations differ from that seen in persons whose disease onset is in the second-fourth decades. The pathogenesis of systemic sclerosis (SSc) is characterized by immune and endothelial activation, vascular dysfunction, and overproduction of extracellular matrix. The late onset is clinically and immunologically different from the early onset. In the elderly, Sjogren's syndrome should be considered when sicca symptoms occur with systemic manifestations. The overlap syndromes are characterized by a combination of major features of one or more rheumatic diseases and mixed connective tissue diseases (MCTD) which is a special form of overlap syndrome. Both age and SLE are well-recognized risk factors for coronary artery disease. Lateonset SSc is associated with malignancy, severe Raynaud's phenomenon, cardiac and pulmonary complications, and poor functional status. Poor prognosis in Sjogren's syndrome is associated with older age, delayed or inadequate treatment, and malignancy.

## Systemic Lupus Erythematosus

### Check for updates

62

#### Contents

Introduction	549
Clinical Manifestations	550
Diagnosis	550
Treatment	551
Impact	551
References	552

#### Abstract

Systemic lupus erythematosus can affect individuals of every age. The usual age is between 15 and 40 years but can present in the sixth decade and older, and the clinical course and manifestations differ from that seen in persons whose disease onset is in the second-fourth decades. SLE is an autoimmune disorder characterised by multisystem involvement. Autoimmunity in systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) is brought about in all probability by a disorder, primary to the T cell, and is expressed as an abnormal immunological response to self-antigen. In the elderly with SLE, the female/male ratio is 2:1, and 10-20% of the cases occur in the elderly. The common manifestations in the elderly at onset are non-specific and include myalgia, weakness, fatigue, fever weight loss and arthralgia. The late onset displays a distinct antibody profile. Anti-DNA antibodies, anti-RNP antibodies and anti-Smith antibodies occur less frequently.

#### Keywords

Systemic lupus erythematosus · Autoimmunity · Late-onset SLE · Immunosuppressive agents

#### Introduction

Connective tissues such as the tendon, skin, bone and cartilage which perform varied mechanical functions [1] are made of components such as collagen, proteoglycan, elastin or glycoprotein [2]. Each component has specific function, for example, tensile strength depends on the collagen component and resistance to compression to proteoglycan [3]. During the ageing phase, changes in the properties of the collagen and elastin are associated with intranuclear cross-linking and side chain modification [2]. The cross-linking involves two mechanisms, one an enzymic process and, the other, a non-enzymic adventitious reaction with glucose, resulting in tissue dysfunction in the elderly [2].

Connective tissue disorders form a wide spectrum of disorders including systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), systemic sclerosis (SSc), Sjogren's syndrome (Ss-S), giant cell arteritis, polymyalgia rheumatica, polyarteritis nodosa, overlap syndromes - mixed connective tissue disease (MCTD) – and inflammatory muscle disease (dermatomyositis/polymyositis) [4, 5]. All are immune complex-mediated autoimmune conditions. SLE is an autoimmune disorder characterised by multisystem involvement [6, 7]. The pathological process involves the skin, blood vessels, vessels in the glomerulus, gastrointestinal tract, lungs, brain and cardiovascular system [8]. There is evidence to show that immunosenescence directly affects gene expression culminating in T-cell immunodysfunction [9]. Autoimmunity in systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) is brought about in all probability by a disorder, primary to the T cell, and is expressed as an abnormal immunological response to self-antigen [4].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Systemic lupus erythematosus can affect individuals of every age [10]. The usual age is between 15 and 40 years [4] and can present in the sixth decade and older, and the clinical course differs from that seen in persons whose disease onset is in the second-fourth decades [9]. In the young onset the female/male ratio is 6–10:1 [4]. In the elderly with SLE, the female/male ratio is 2:1, and 10–20% of the cases occur in the elderly [6, 11, 12]. The diagnosis is often delayed in the late onset [13, 14]. The onset and course of the disease are largely influenced by several multiple genes and environmental factors over time [10]. The clinical spectrum of SLE ranges from



**Fig. 1** Elderly female with alopecia due to SLE (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Professor Nicholas Manolios)

mild systemic illness, arthritis, malar rash, photosensitivity and at the other end a fulminating illness with multi-organ involvement. The lateonset SLE is clinically and immunologically different than the adult onset. The common manifestations in the elderly at onset are non-specific and include myalgia, weakness, fatigue, fever weight loss and arthralgia [7, 15]. Malar rash, other cutaneous manifestations, arthritis, nephritis and neurological involvement are less frequent. Alopecia is seen in 24% of elderly patients compared to 44.9% in younger patients [16] (Fig. 1). On the contrary, serositis, pulmonary involvement (interstitial lung disease) and Sjogren's syndrome are frequently found. It has a more benign course with less major organ system involvement than that of the young onset. Despite the benign course, the late-onset patients may not have a good prognosis in terms of survival. The clinical features of lateonset lupus are very similar to drug-induced lupus (DIL), and in general fevers, arthralgias and serositis are more common in DIL [17].

#### Diagnosis

The late onset displays a distinct antibody profile. Anti-DNA antibodies, anti-RNP antibodies and anti-Smith antibodies occur less frequently [16, 18]. Contrary to rheumatoid factor, anti-La antibodies are more often positive and occur more frequently, and this may have a relationship to the high frequency of Sjogren's syndrome. Furthermore the late onset has hypocomplementaemia. Table 1 summarises the differences and similarities between late-onset and early-onset lupus.

#### Treatment

There is no cure for SLE, and the aim of treatment is to slow progression and prevent organ damage, and hence an early diagnosis is necessary. Treatment will depend on the severity, clinical manifestations and age of onset. Older people can often be managed conservatively. According to the League Against Rheumatism European (EULAR) guidelines for the treatment of SLE, patients without major organ manifestations are benefited with glucocorticoids or antimalarial agents [19]. Acetaminophen or nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAID) may be used in patients who are at low risk for complications with these drugs [20]. There are two types of cyclooxygenase (COX) designated as COX-1 and COX-2. The most commonly available NSAIDs (e.g. naproxen) are non-selective inhibitors of both COX-1and COX-2. Selective COX-2 inhibitors (e.g. rofecoxib, celecoxib) are equally efficacious but do have lower incidence of gastrointestinal side effects. The commonly used antimalarial is hydroxychloroquine. In refractory cases or when steroid doses cannot be reduced in the long term, immunosuppressive agents such as azathioprine, belimumab, methotrexate or mycophenolate mofetil may be considered [24]. If there is a history of venous or arterial thrombosis or antiphospholipid antibody syndrome, an anticoagulant will be necessary.

#### Impact

Both age and SLE are well-recognised risk factors for coronary artery disease [14]. Malignancy, hypertension and disease duration have a negative

**Table 1** Distinguishing features between late-onset and early-onset SLE

	Elderly (late)	Adult (early)
A go of anget (waama)		<50
Gondor	>30 E $>$ M 2 4.1	$\leq 30$
Mode of exact	Γ>1VI 2-4.1	F.WI 0-10.1
Clinical annual an	Insidious	Acute
Clinical expression		
Cutaneous		-
Malar rash	Less frequent	Frequent
Photosensitivity	Less frequent	Frequent
Purpura/vasculitis	Less frequent	Frequent
Alopecia	Less frequent	Frequent
Raynaud's phenomenon	Less frequent	Frequent
Organ system involvement	Less major	More major
Serositis	Frequent	Less frequent
Pulmonary involvement	Frequent	Less common
Renal disease	1	
Nephrotic syndrome	Less frequent	Frequent
Nephritis	Less frequent	Frequent
Neurological/	Less frequent	Frequent
neuropsychiatric	Less nequent	1 requent
Sjogren's syndrome	Frequent	Less frequent
Cardiomyopathy and	More frequent	Less frequent
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension	More frequent	Less frequent
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms	More frequent More frequent	Less frequent
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile	More frequent More frequent	Less frequent
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies	More frequent More frequent Mostly	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More prevalent
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia Rheumatoid factor	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent More positive	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More prevalent More positive
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia Rheumatoid factor Anti-Ro/Sjogren's	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent More positive More often	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More prevalent More positive Less often
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia Rheumatoid factor Anti-Ro/Sjogren's antibodies	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent More positive More often positive	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More prevalent More positive Less often positive
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia Rheumatoid factor Anti-Ro/Sjogren's antibodies Anti-La/SSB	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent More positive More often positive More often	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More prevalent More positive Less often positive
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia Rheumatoid factor Anti-Ro/Sjogren's antibodies Anti-La/SSB	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent More often positive More often positive	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More prevalent More positive Less often positive Less often positive
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia Rheumatoid factor Anti-Ro/Sjogren's antibodies Anti-La/SSB	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent More often positive More often positive Less common	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More prevalent More positive Less often positive Less often positive More
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia Rheumatoid factor Anti-Ro/Sjogren's antibodies Anti-La/SSB Anti-U1RNP	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent More often positive More often positive Less common	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More prevalent More positive Less often positive Less often positive More common
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia Rheumatoid factor Anti-Ro/Sjogren's antibodies Anti-La/SSB Anti-U1RNP Anti-Smith antibodies	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent More positive More often positive More often positive Less common	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More prevalent More positive Less often positive Less often positive More common
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia Rheumatoid factor Anti-Ro/Sjogren's antibodies Anti-La/SSB Anti-U1RNP Anti-Smith antibodies	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent More often positive More often positive Less common Less common	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More prevalent More positive Less often positive Less often positive More common More common
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia Rheumatoid factor Anti-Ro/Sjogren's antibodies Anti-La/SSB Anti-U1RNP Anti-U1RNP Disease severity	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent More opsitive More often positive More often positive Less common Less common	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More prevalent More positive Less often positive Less often positive More common More common Severe Better
Cardiomyopathy and hypertension Neoplasms Laboratory profile Anti-nuclear antibodies Anti-dsDNA antibodies Hypocomplementaemia Rheumatoid factor Anti-Ro/Sjogren's antibodies Anti-La/SSB Anti-U1RNP Anti-U1RNP Disease severity Long-term survival	More frequent More frequent Mostly positive Lower prevalent Lower prevalent More often positive More often positive Less common Less common Benign Poor outcome	Less frequent Less frequent Mostly positive More prevalent More positive Less often positive Less often positive Less often positive More common More common Severe Better outcome

Information sources: Rovensky and Tuchynova [6]; Lazaro [11]; Font et al. [14]; Bertoli et al. [18]; Boddaert et al. [16]; Martinez-Burro et al. [21]; Alonso et al. [22]; Domenech et al. [23]

impact in the late onset with increase in mortality [21]. Patients with late onset show higher mortality than the younger patients [18]. The age of onset and the presence of comorbidities especially those resulting in accrual damage may in part be responsible for the mortality [9, 25] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Systemic Lupus Erythematosus (SLE)

- SLE is an autoimmune disorder with multisystem involvement [6, 7].
- About 10–20% of SLE can occur in the elderly for the first time [6, 11, 12].
- The late onset is clinically and immunologically different from the early onset.
- The late onset has a distinct antibody profile [16, 18].
- The late onset has a benign course, but the long-term survival is poor.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true in relation to the changes that occur in the connective tissues with ageing, except:
  - A. During the ageing phase changes in the properties of the collagen and elastin are associated with intranuclear cross-linking and side chain modification.
  - B. The immune activity of the innate immune system in later life is evidenced by the absence of elevated markers of inflammation.
  - C. The susceptibility of the elderly to infectious diseases, autoimmunity and cancer is directly or indirectly related to age-related changes of the immune system.
  - D. Connective tissue disorders are all immune complex-mediated autoimmune conditions.
- 2. The following are true with regard to lateonset systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), except:
  - A. The late-onset SLE is clinically and immunologically different than adult onset.
  - B. Malar rash, arthritis, nephritis and neurological involvement are less frequent.

- C. The late onset does not have a good prognosis in terms of survival.
- D. Anti-DNA antibodies and anti-RNP antibodies are frequent.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = B; 2 = D

#### References

- Schofield JD, Weightman A. New knowledge of connective tissue ageing. J Clin Path. 1978;31:Suppl(Roy. Coll.Path), 12:174–190.
- Bailey AJ. Molecular mechanisms of aging in connective tissue. Mech Aging Dev. 2001;122(7):782–755.
- Kempson GE. Mechanical properties of articular cartilage: MAR Freeman (Ed). Adult Articular Cartilage, Pitman Medical, Tunbridge Wells, England 1978 pp 333–414.
- Gaubitz M. Epidemiology of connective tissue disorders. Rheumatology. 2006(45) Suppl. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/rheumatology/kel282.
- Distler O, Muller-Ladner U. Novel aspects in the epidemiology, pathophysiology and treatment of connective tissue diseases. Rheumatol. 2006;45(suppl. 3): iiil–iii2, https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/kel279.
- Rovensky J,Tuchynova A. Systemic lupus erythematosus in the elderly. Autoimmun Rev. 2008;7(3): 235–9.
- Ho CT, Mok CC, Lau CS, Wong RW. Late-onset systemic lupus erythematosus in southern Chinese. Ann Rheum Dis. 1998;57(7):437–40.
- Cieslik P, Hrycek A, Klucinski P. Vasculopathy and vasculitis in systemic lupus erythematosus. Pol Arch Med Wewn. 2008;118(1–2):57–63.
- Kammer GM, Mishra N. Systemic lupus erythematosus in the elderly. Rheum Dis Clin. 2000;26(3):475–492.
- Amador-Patarroyo MJ, Rodriguez-Rodriguez A, Montoya-Ortiz G. How does age at onset influence the outcome of autoimmune diseases? Autoimmune Dis Vol 2012(2012) Article ID 251730, 7 pages https://doi.org/10.1155/2012/2511730.
- Lazaro D. Elderly-onset systemic lupus erythematosus: Prevalence Clinical course and treatment. Drugs Aging. 2007; 24(9):701–15.
- Arnaud L, Mathian A, Boddaert J, Amoura Z. Lateonset systemic lupus erythematosus: epidemiology diagnosis and treatment. Drugs Aging. 2012;29(3): 181–9.
- Tomic-Lucic A, Petrovic R, Radak-Perovic M, Milovanovic D, Milovanovic S, et al. "Late-onset

systemic lupus erythematosus" clinical features and prognosis Clin Rheumatol. 2013;32(7):1093–8.

- Font J Pallares L, Cervera R, Lopez-Soto A, Navarro M, Bosch Z, et al. Systemic lupus erythematosus in the elderly. Clinical and immunological characteristics. Ann Rheum Dis. 1991;50(10):702–5.
- Catoggio LJ, Skinner RP, Smith G, Maddison PJ. Systemic lupus erythematosus in elderly: clinical, and serological characteristics. J Rheumatol. 1984; 11(2):175–86.
- Boddaert J, Huong DL, Amourra Z, Wechsler B, Godeau P, Piette JC. Late-onset systemic erythematosus: a personal series of 47 patients and pooled analysis of 714 cases in the literature. Medicine (Baltimore). 2004;83(4):348–59.
- Rubin RL. Drug-induced lupus. Exper Opin Drug Safety. 2015;14(2):361–378.
- Bertoli AM, Alarcon GS, Calvo-Alen J, Fernandez M, Vita M, Reveille JD. Systemic lupus erythematosus in a multicentric US cohort XXXiii. Clinical features course and outcome in patients with late-onset diseases. Arthritis Rheum. 2006;54(5):1580–7.
- Bertsias G, Ioannidis JP, Boletis J, Bombardieri S, Cervera R, Dostal C, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of systemic lupus erythematosus. Report of a Task Force of the EULAR Standing Committee for Clinical Studies including Therapeutics. Ann Rheum Dis 2008; 67(2):195–205.

- Bartels C. Systemic Lupus Erythematosus (SLE) treatment & Management, Medscape. http://emedicine. medscape.com/article/3322244-treatment accessed 24 September 2015.
- Martinez-Barrio, Julia, Ovalles Juan G, Lopez-Longo Francisco J, dela Torre Inmaculada, Martinez-Estupinan Lina, Nieto, Juan C, Carreno L. Relationship between age of onset and clinical profile in systemic lupus erythematosus. Patients. Arthritis Rheumatism. 2011;63:suppl 10:1414.
- 22. Alonso MD, Martinez-Vazquez F, de Teran TD, Miranda-Filloy JA, Dierssen T, Blanco R, et al. Late-onset systemic lupus erythematosus in Northwestern Spain: differences with early-onset systemic lupus erythematosus and literature review. Lupus. 2012;2(10):1135–48.
- Domenech I, Aydintug O, Cervera R, Khamashta A, Jedryka-Goral A, Vianna JL, et al. Systemic lupus erythematosus in 50 year olds. Postgrad Med J. 1992;68:440–444.
- 24. Mosca M, Tani G, Aringer M, Bmbardieri S, Boumpas D, Brey S, et al. European League Against Rheumatism recommendations for monitoring patients with systemic lupus erythematosus in clinical practice and in observational studies. Ann Rheum Dis. 2010; 69(7):1269–74.
- Bertsias G, Cervera R, Boumpas DJ. Systemic lupus erythematosus: Pathogenesis and clinical features. a Data/files/sample%20\_nod%2017 pdf. accessed 28 April 2015.

## Systemic Sclerosis (SSc)

# 63

#### Contents

Introduction	555
Clinical Manifestations	556
Diagnosis	556
Treatment	557
Impact	558
References	558

#### Abstract

Epidemiological studies have underscored the incidence of SSc in the sixth, seventh and eighth decades of life. The pathogenesis of systemic sclerosis (SSc) is characterised by immune and endothelial activation, vascular dysfunction and overproduction of extracellular matrix. The late onset is clinically and immunologically different from the early onset. There are two subsets of SSc, diffuse cutaneous SSc (dcSSc) which is associated with progressive fibrosis of skin and internal organs and the other limited cutaneous.

#### Keywords

Systemic sclerosis · Late onset · Early onset · Diffuse cutaneous · Diffuse cutaneous · CREST syndrome

#### Introduction

There is evidence to suggest that the incidence of progressive SSc in the elderly is more common than in younger age group [1]. Most patients with SSc present in the third or fourth decade of life [2]. The incidence in patients over 75 years with systemic sclerosis is around 20 per million per year, and the peak incidence in white females is between 65 and 75 years and in white males over 75 years [3]. Epidemiological studies have underscored the incidence of SSc in the sixth, seventh and eighth decades of life [3–5]. Vascular dysfunction, overproduction of the cellular matrix and immune and endothelial activation constitute the pathogenesis of SSc [6, 7].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Age of onset is commonly between the ages of 40 and 50 years [8]. There is however another subgroup with onset later in life. Some investigators have considered late onset as greater than 65 years [9] but others at or beyond 75 years [10]. There are two subsets of SSc, diffuse cutaneous (dcSSc) which is associated with progressive fibrosis of skin and internal organs [10] and the other limited cutaneous [10]. CREST syndrome is considered as limited cutaneous [11] and is characterised by calcinosis, Raynaud's phenomenon, oesophageal dysmotility, sclerodactyly and telangiectasia (Fig. 1). They have different disease courses and prognosis [2]. The skin becomes hidebound; the nose is pinched; the lips are thinned out resembling a fish mouth, telangiectasia (Fig. 2) and calcinosis (Fig. 3).

There is deformity of the terminal phalanges with contractures of the digital joints, sclerodactyly and hypo- and hyperpigmented skin (Fig. 4). A study of 123 patients with SSc 75 years and older showed that pulmonary hypertension occurred more frequently, and fewer patients had digital ulcers [10]. Older SSc patients are at greater risk for renal impairment, cardiac disease and muscle weakness [9]. Earlier reports indicated that late-onset SSc is a milder form of the disease with minimal skin and internal organ

involvement and decreased mortality [1, 12], but subsequent data indicates that late-onset SSc is a more aggressive disease [13] and the risk of death increases for each year by 5% [14]. It is not always progressive and prognosis variable. Table 1 summarises the distinguishing features between lateonset and early-onset SSc.

#### Diagnosis

Skin thickening with Raynaud's phenomenon with varying degrees of internal organ involvement provides the diagnosis of SSc. Raynaud's phenomenon may be the only early manifestation



**Fig. 2** Showing fish mouth, pinched nose and telangiectasia (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Professor Nicholas Manolios)



**Fig. 1** Shows Raynaud's phenomenon, sclerodactyly and telangiectasia (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Professor Nicholas Manolios)



**Fig. 3** Shows calcinosis cutis (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Professor Nicholas Manolios)



Fig. 4 Shows digital contracture of the digital joints, hidebound skin with hypo- and hyperpigmented areas (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Professor Nicholas Manolios)

of SSc. Nailfold capillary microscopy can help to determine primary Raynaud's disease from secondary Raynaud's (Raynaud's phenomenon) [18]. Most patients with dcSSc have one or more of the following autoantibodies positive, namely, auto-centromere antibodies (ACA), anti-RNA polymerase III and anti-topoisomerase I [18].

#### Treatment

Several therapies are available in the treatment of SSc, and the aim of treatment is to slow the progress of the disease, to improve vascular function and to provide supportive and symptomatic care [2]. The anti-inflammatory drugs, NSAIDs and corticosteroids, are useful in inflammatory states involving the joints, muscles, pericardium and pleura. They are of little inflammation of the skin use in and SSc-associated tissue injury [19]. Corticosteroids can increase the risk of renal crisis, and ACE inhibitors are known to reverse the vasospasm

arly-onset systemic sclerosis (SSc)			
Age of onset	<65 years	>65 years	
Gender	Females	Females	
Clinical expression			
Skin – diffuse	Present	Extensive	
Digital ischaemia	Frequent	Less frequent	
Renal	Frequent	More frequent	
Muscle weakness	Frequent	More frequent	

		frequent
Renal	Frequent	More
		frequent
Muscle weakness	Frequent	More
		frequent
Pulmonary hypertension	Frequent	More
		frequent
Diastolic dysfunction		
and conduction deficits	Frequent	More
		frequent
Myositis	Frequent	Less
		frequent
Oesophageal involvement	Frequent	Less
		frequent
Raynaud's	Present	More severe
Relationship to		
Malignancy	Frequent	More
		frequent
Centromere antibodies	Frequent	More
(ACA)		frequent
Prognosis	Poor	Poorer

Distinguishing features between late onset and Table 1 e

Information sources: Manno et al. [8]; Hugle et al. [10]; Manno et al. [9]; Derk et al. [15]; Czirjak et al. [16]; Albo et al. [17]

associated with SSc renal crisis [19]. The most effective vasodilators are the calcium channel blockers (e.g. nifedipine) and are the first-line agents to be used in Raynaud's phenomenon [20]. The immunosuppressive drugs include cyclophosphamide, mycophenolate mofetil, cyclosporine and methotrexate [19]. Cyclophosphamide is useful in patients with interstitial lung disease associated with scleroderma [21]. Aspirin in low dose has been recommended in Raynaud's phenomenon [2]. Bosentan, an endothelial receptor antagonist, has proved effective for the prevention of ischaemic digital ulcers [20, 22] and improved the blood flow to the lungs [20]. D-penicillamine has been used in patients with dcSSc in an effort to slow fibrosis [2]. Oral endothelial receptor antagonists, PDE5 inhibitors and parenteral prostanoids are included in the treatment of pulmonary hypertension [2].

#### Impact

Late-onset SSc is associated with malignancy [15], severe Raynaud's phenomenon, cardiac and pulmonary complications and poor functional status [8]. The late-onset SSc is a poor prognostic indicator related both severity to and comorbidities [15]. Older patients have a greater risk of pulmonary hypertension, interstitial lung disease and renal impairment [8] and are common causes of death [22]. Other poor prognostic indicators are older age, male gender and involvement of internal organ system [2] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Systemic Sclerosis (SSc)

- The pathogenesis of systemic sclerosis (SSc) is characterised by immune and endothelial activation, vascular dysfunction and overproduction of extracellular matrix [6, 7].
- Age of onset is commonly between 40 and 50 years [8].
- There is another subgroup with onset later in life (late onset) [9, 10].
- There are two subsets of SSc, diffuse cutaneous associated with progressing fibrosis of the skin and internal organs and limited cutaneous [10].
- The late onset is clinically and immunologically different from the early onset.
- Renal, muscle weakness, pulmonary hypertension and relationship to malignancy are more frequent in the late onset (see Table 1).
- Digital ischaemia/ulcers, myositis and oesophageal involvement are less prevalent (see Table 1).

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of late-onset systemic sclerosis (SSc), except:
  - A. SSc patients 75 years and older showed that pulmonary hypertension and digital ulcers occurred more frequently.
  - B. There are two subsets of SSc, diffuse cutaneous and the other limited cutaneous.

- C. In the late onset, there is a higher prevalence of centromere antibodies.
- D. Raynaud's phenomenon is much more severe in the late onset.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = A

#### References

- Dalziel JA, Wilcock GH. Evidence to suggest the incidence of progressive systemic sclerosis in the elderly is more common than with the younger age group. Postgrad Med J. 1979;55(84):192–195.
- Chatterjea S. Systemic scleroderma. http://www. clevelandclinicmeded.com/medicalpubs/diseasemanag ement/rheumatology/systemicsclerosis/Default.htm acceessed 27 April 2015.
- Mayes MD, Lacey JU, Beebee-Dimmer J, Gillepsie BW, Cooper B, Liang TJ, et al. Prevalence incidence survival and disease characteristics of systemic sclerosis in a large US population. Arthritis Rheum. 2003;48:246–55.
- Laing TJ, Gillepsie BW, Toth MB, Mayes MD, Gallavan RH Jr, Burns CJ, et al. Racial differences in scleroderma among women in Michigan. Arthritis Rheum. 1997;40(4):734–42.
- Medsger TA, Jr, Masi AT. Epidemiology of systemic sclerosis (scleroderma). Ann Intern Med. 1971;74(5): 714–21.
- Denton CP. Pathogenesis of systemic sclerosis (scleroderma). UpToDate. http://www.update.com/contents/ pathogensis-of-systemic-sclerosis-scleroderma. Accessed 27April 2015.
- Yamamoto T. Scleroderma-pathophysiology. Eur J Dermatol. 2009;19(1):14–24.
- Manno RL, Wigley FM, Hummers LK. Late-onset scleroderma. Arthritis Rheum. 2009;60 Suppl 10:1733 https://doi.org/10.1002/art.26807.
- Manno RL, Wigley FM, Gelber AC, Hummers LK. Late-onset systemic sclerosis. J Rheumatol. 2011;38(7):1317–25.
- Hugle T, Schuetz P, Daikeler T, Tyndall A, Matucci-Cerinic M, Walker UA, et al. Late-onset systemic sclerosis – a systematic survey of the EULAR scleroderma trials and research group database. Rheumatology. (2010). https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/keq321.
- Hachulla E, Launay D. Diagnosis and classification of systemic sclerosis. Clin Rev Allergy Immunol. 2011; 40(2):78–83.
- 12. Systemic sclerosis in old age. Br Med J. 1979; 2(6201):1313–4.
- 13. Bryan C, Knight C, Black CM, Silman AI. Prediction of five-year survival following presentation with

scleroderma: development of a simple model using three disease factors at first visit. Arthritis Rheum. 1999; 42:2660–5.

- Mayes MD, Lacey JV Jr, Beebe-Dimmer J, Gillepsie BW, Cooper B, Laing TJ, et al. Prevalence, incidence, survival and disease characteristics of systemic sclerosis in a large US population. Arthritis Rheum. 2003;48(8):2246–55
- Derk CT, Artlett CM, Jimenez SA. Morbidity and mortality of patients diagnosed with systemic sclerosis after the age of 75 : a nested case control study. Clin Rheumatol 2006; 25(6):831–4.
- Czirjak L, Nagy Z, Szegedi G. Systemic sclerosis in the elderly. Clin Rheumatol. 1992;11(4):483–5.
- Alba MA, Valasco C, Simeon CP, Folollosa V, Trapiella L, Egurbide MV, et al. Early-versus lateonset systemic sclrerosis: differences in clinical presentation and outcome in 1037 patients. Medivoine (Baltimore). 2014;93(2):73–81.

- University of Maryland Medical Center. Scleroderma. http://umm.edu/health/medical/reports/articles/scleroder ma accessed on 25 September, 2015.
- Hummers LK, Wriley F. Scleroderma treatment options. http://www.hopkinsscleroderma.org/patients/ scleroderma-treatment-options/ accessed on 25 September 2015.
- Hummers LK, Wigley F. Management of Raynaud's phenomenon and digital ischaemic lesions in scleroderma. Rheum Dis Clin North Am. 2003;29: 293–313.
- Korn JH. Scleroderma. A treatable disease. Cleve Clin J Med. 2003;70:954.,956, 958.
- 22. Korn JH, Mayes M, Matucci CM, Cerenic M, Rainisio M, Pope J, et al. Digital ulcers in systemic sclerosis: Prevention by treatment with bosetan, an oral endothelin receptor antagonist. Arthritis Rheum. 2004;50:3985–3993.

## Check for updates

## Sjogren's Syndrome

# 64

#### Contents

Introduction	561
Clinical Profile	562
Diagnosis	562
Treatment	562
Impact	562
References	563

#### Abstract

The syndrome may present alone (primary) or in association with an underlying connective tissue disorder (secondary). In elderly people Sjogren's syndrome (SS) is subclinical, relatively common and benign. In the elderly Sjogren's syndrome should be considered when sicca symptoms occur with systemic manifestations. Approximately 40% of xerostomia in the elderly is due to Sjorgren's syndrome; and accounts up to 20% of Sjorgren's syndrome; arthralgias, Raynaud's phenomenon and purpura were common extraglandular manifestations. It is important to distinguish age-related gland pathology, drug-induced ocular and oral dryness from that due to SS.

#### Keywords

Sjogren's syndrome · Xerostomia · Raynaud's phenomenon · Purpura

#### Introduction

The prevalence of SS is about 3% in people above the age of 50 years, and the usual age of onset is at age 40–60 years [1]. It is common in middle-age women and the mean age is 52.7 years [2]. Its prevalence increases with age [3]. The syndrome may present alone (primary) or in association with an underlying connective tissue disorder (secondary) [4]. Approximately 40% of xerostomia in the elderly is due to Sjorgren's syndrome, and the elderly account in up to 20% of Sjorgren's syndrome [5]. In a study of 336 consecutive primary SS patients, in 21 (6%) the disease onset was after the age of 65 years [6]. In elderly people SS is subclinical, relatively common and benign [7].

#### **Clinical Profile**

SS at presentation is characterised by sicca symptoms of dry eyes (xeropthalmia) and/or dry mouth (xerostomia) due to a lymphocytic infiltration of the lacrimal or salivary glands or both [3, 8]. About 40% of the xerostomia in the elderly is due to SS [5]. In patients with disease onset after the age of 65 years, dry mouth and dry eye were the commonest occurrence. Arthralgias, Raynaud's phenomenon and purpura were common extraglandular manifestations [6]. However, Bostios et al. [6] found no statistical differences in relation to gender, disease duration and ocular and oral symptoms between the elderly onset and the young/adult onset. In the elderly there is often a delay between clinical onset and diagnosis, and this has been attributed to shared features of SS and old age [9].

#### Diagnosis

In the elderly the diagnosis of SS should be considered when systemic manifestations are associated with sicca symptoms [3]. The revised version of the American European Consensus Group (AECG) classification for diagnosis required the following, namely, the signs and symptoms of oral and ocular dryness, a positive salivary gland biopsy or autoantibodies against SSA/Ro and SSB/La antigens [10]. There is often a delay in the diagnosis in the late onset for the sicca symptoms have been frequently attributed to ageing and or medications [5], and it is important to distinguish age-related gland pathology and drug-induced ocular and oral dryness from that due to SS [9].

#### Treatment

Oral symptoms: Oral hygiene, salivary stimulation (sugar free chewing gum) and prevention of oral infection (antimicrobial mouth rinses) [4] and systemic stimulation of salivary secretion. Ocular symptoms: Topical (topical tear replacement) and followed by increased tear production. Two muscarine agonists, pilocarpine and cevimerline, have been shown to be effective [4, 11, 12]. Oral cevimeline has been shown to relieve subjective eye symptoms [12]. Systemic symptoms: An anti-CD20 monoclonal antibody (rituximab) that depletes B lymphocytes is a new potential therapy showing promise for severe inflammatory manifestations [4, 13].

#### Impact

Complications such as dental caries, corneal chronic oral infections ulcerations, and sialadenitis are preventable with early diagnosis [14]. Basic daily functioning such as eating, speaking and sleeping may be affected by the dryness in the mouth thus affecting the quality of life [15]. In SS there is a 20- to 40-fold increase in the incidence of lymphoma [16]. In the elderly, polypharmacy and increased rates of adverse events to medications make treatment complicated in the elderly [17]. Poor prognosis is associated with older age, delayed or inadequate treatment and malignancy (Box 1).



- Sjogren's syndrome (SS) is an autoimmune disorder characterised by lymphocytic infiltration and destruction of the salivary and lacrimal glands [8].
- The syndrome may present alone (primary) or associated with another connective tissue disorder [4].
- The usual age of onset is between 40 and 50 years and the late onset >65 years [1].

(continued)

## Box 1 Key Points: Sjogren's Syndrome (continued)

- The presentation is characterised by sicca symptoms, dry eyes and dry mouth [1].
- In the elderly SS should be considered when sicca symptoms occur with systemic manifestations [3].
- In the late onset the sicca symptoms are often attributed to ageing or to medications and hence a delay in the diagnosis [5].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true with Sjogren's syndrome (SS), except:
  - A. It is an autoimmune disorder characterised by lymphocytic infiltration and destruction of the salivary and lacrimal glands.
  - B. The syndrome may present alone (primary) or associated with another connective tissue disorder (secondary).
  - C. Primary SS in the elderly is often clinical, severe and relatively less common.
  - D. In the elderly sicca symptoms are often attributed to ageing and/or medications.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C

#### References

- Miller AV. Sjogren Syndrome Clinical Presentation. Medscape. http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/ 332125-clinical accessed on 11 September 2015.
- Garcia-Carrasco M, Ramos-Casais M, Rosas J, Pallaras L, Calvo-Alen J, Cervera R, et al. Primary Sjogren's syndrome: clinical and immunologic disease patterns in a cohort of 400 patients. Medicine (Baltimore). 2002;81(4):270–280.
- Gentric-Tilly A.Sjogren's syndrome in the elderly. Ann Med Interne (Paris). 2002;153(6):378–82.

- Mavragani CP, Moutsopoulos NM, Moutsopoulos HM. The management of Sjogren's syndrome. Nat Clin Pract Rheumatol. 2006;2(5):252–61.
- Hashimi AC. Xerostomia secondary to Sjorgren's syndrome in the elderly: recognition and management. Drugs Aging. 2005;22(11):887–889.
- 6. Botsios C, Furlan A, Oatuni P, Sfriso P, Andretta M, Ometto F, et al. Elderly onset of primary Sjogren's syndrome: clinical manifestations, serological features and oral/ocular diagnostic tests. Comparison with adult and young onset of the disease in a cohort of 336 Italian patients. Joint Bone Spine. 2011;78(2):171–4.
- Drosos AA, Andonpoulos AP, Costopoulos JS, Papadimitrio CS, Moutsopoulos HM. Prevalence of primary Sjogren's syndrome in an elderly population. Rheumatology. 1988;27(27):123–127.
- Barcia-Carrasco M, Fuentes-Alexandro S, Escarcega RO, Salgado G, Riebeling C, Cervera R. Pathophysiology of Sjogren's syndrome. Arch Med Res. 2006;37(8);921–32.
- Moerman RV, Bootsma H, Kroese FG, Vissink A. Sjogren's syndrome in older patients: aetiology, diagnosis and management. Drugs Aging. 2013;30(3):137–53.
- Kruszka P, O'Brian RJ. Diagnosis and management of Sjogren's syndrome. Am Fam Physician. 2009;79(6): 465–470.
- 11. Vitali C, Bombadieri S, Jonsson S, Moutsopoulos HM, Alexander EL, Carsons SS, et al. for the European Study Group on Classification Criteria for Sjogren's syndrome. Classification criteria for Sjogren's syndrome: a revised version of the European criteria proposed by the American-European Consensus Group. Ann Rheum Dis. 2002;61(6):554–558.
- Yung RL, Francis S. Sjogren's syndrome in the elderly. Chapter Geriatric Rheumatology.pp 287–291. http://link. springer.com/chapter/10.1007%2E978-1-4419-5792-4\_ 29 accessed 11 September, 2015.
- Tsifetaki N, Kitsos G, Paschides CA, Alamanos Y, Eftaxias V, Voulgari PV, et al. Oral pilocarpine for the treatment of ocular symptoms in patients with Sjogren's syndrome: a randomized 12 week controlled study. Ann Rheum Dis. 2003;62(12):1204–1207.
- 14. Ono M, Takamura E, Shinozaki K, Tsumura T, Hamano T, Yagi Y, et al. Therapeutic effect of cevimeline on dry eye in patients with Sjogren's syndrome: a randomized, double-blind clinical study. Am J Ophthamol. 2004;138(1):6–17.
- Kassan SS, Moutsopoulos HM. Clinical manifestations and early diagnosis of Sjogren's syndrome. Arch Intern Med. 2004;164(12):1275–1284.
- Ramos-Cassais M, Tzioufas AG, Font J. Primary sjogren's syndrome: new clinical and therapeutic concepts. Ann Rheum Dis. 2005;64(3):347–354.
- Fox RI, Stern M. Sjogren's syndrome: mechanisms of pathogenesis involve interaction of immune and neurosensory systems. Scand J Rheumatol Suppl. 2002; 116:3–13.


## Overlap Syndromes and Inflammatory 65 Myopathies

#### Contents

Introduction	565
Treatment	566
Impact	566
References	567

#### Abstract

The overlap syndromes are characterised by a combination of major features of one or more rheumatic diseases, and mixed connective tissue disease (MCTD) is a special form of overlap syndrome. Inflammatory myopathies are idiopathic and acquired and are differentiated into several subsets, namely, dermatomyositis, the most common; polymyositis, least common; inclusion body myositis, most common above the age of 50; overlap myositis; cancerassociated myositis; and immune-mediated necrotizing myopathy.

#### Keywords

Overlap syndromes · Mixed connective tissue disease (MCTD) · Inflammatory myopathies · Dermatomyositis · Polymyositis

#### Introduction

The overlap syndromes are characterised by a combination of major features of one or more rheumatic diseases, and mixed connective tissue disease (MCTD) is a special form of overlap syndrome [1]. They occur at any age, and the female/ male ratio is 3.3:1 [2]. The symptoms include non-specific systemic symptoms such as fever, lethargy together with signs of SLE, SS and others. ANA and anti-U1-RNP Ab are usually raised [3]. Anti-UA1-70Kd is present, and anti-dsDNA is usually negative [4]. MCTD may go to develop other CTD such as scleroderma, SLE or an overlap syndrome [2]. The most common cause of death is pulmonary hypertension.

Inflammatory myopathies are idiopathic and acquired and are differentiated into several subsets, namely, dermatomyositis, the most common;

	Young	A 1 1/ 11 1
	(juvenile)	Adult/elderly
Onset(years)	5–10–15 years	>50-60 years
Mode of onset	Rapid	Slow
Muscle weakness	Present	Present
Skin rashes	Present (atypical)	Present
	(Occurring anywhere in the body)	
Amyopathic myositis	Rare	Common
Complications		
Malignancy	Rare	Frequent
Interstitial lung disease	Rare	Common
Calcinosis	More frequent	Less common
Major organ vasculopathy	More common	Common
Laboratory	·	
Creatinine kinase		
ALT, AST	Raised more frequently	
Myositis-specific antibody <60%		80%
EMG		Features of chronic disease
Morbidity and mortality		Disability mortality about 10%

**Table 1** Differences and similarities between young onset

 (juvenile) and adult/elderly onset dermatomyositis

Information sources: Marie et al. [13]

polymyositis, least common; inclusion body myositis, most common above the age of 50 [5]; overlap myositis; cancer-associated myositis; and immune-mediated necrotizing myopathy [6]. Dermatomyositis is an autoimmune disease, an uncommon idiopathic inflammatory myopathy and often diagnosed in the elderly but can occur in the very young (juvenile). Women are more affected than men [5]. Rash and proximal muscle weakness are both common to juvenile dermatomyositis (JDM) and adult-onset dermatomyositis (DM) [7]. Skin rashes – bluish purple patches occur mostly on sun-exposed areas, heliotrope discoloration of the eyelids and Gottron papules, purplish spots on the knuckles. The rash may also involve the rest of the face, upper chest and

elbows. Other clinical features such as calcinosis, interstitial lung disease and malignancy vary in the frequency between juvenile and adult disease [7]. Calcinosis is a common manifestation in juvenile dermatomyositis and can lead to skin ulceration and joint contractures [8, 9]. JDM is not associated with malignancy and is a systemic vasculopathy [10]. There is a close association between adult DM and malignancy [7], and about 80% of the malignancies are adenocarcinomas [8, 11] particularly rectal adenocarcinoma [12]. Lung involvement includes bacterial pneumonia due to oesophageal impairment and ventilatory insufficiency from respiratory muscle weakness [13] (Table 1).

On the other hand, amyopathic myositis is more common in adults, and myositis-specific antibodies can now be identified in about 80% of adults and less than 60% in the young [7, 14]. Amyopathic dermatomyositis is characterised by the typical skin rash without muscle involvement, and a small portion of them transform to a myopathic state [15]. However, muscle metabolism is abnormal in amyopathic patients using sensitive measures of muscle function [15].

#### Treatment

Corticosteroids have been recognised as effectual in the treatment of dermatomyositis [6, 10, 16] and may slow down the rate of progression. Immunosuppressive drugs and biological agents [10] are used as additional treatment to improve response and to reduce the side effects of corticosteroids [6]. High-dose intravenous immunoglobulin is reserved for refractory cases or with contraindications to immunosuppressive drugs [6].

#### Impact

Old age, race and bulbar, pulmonary and cardiovascular involvement are poor prognostic factors in adult DM [16]. Disease-related death is largely due to associated cancer and pulmonary involvement [17]. In the long term, myositis has a profound effect on quality of life and perceived disability [17]. In adult inflammatory myopathies, the mortality rate ranges from 5% to 37% and the commonest causes are malignancy [8, 13], cardiovascular disease [8] and pneumonia due to ventilator insufficiency and oesophageal impairment [8, 13] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Inflammatory Myopathies – Dermatomyositis (DM)

- Inflammatory myopathies are idiopathic, acquired and differentiated into several subsets [5].
- Rash and proximal muscle weakness are both common to juvenile dermatomyositis (JDM) and adult-onset dermatomyositis (DM) [7].
- There is a close association between adult DM and malignancy, and about 80% of the malignancies are adenocarcinomas [7, 8, 11].
- Lung involvement in DM includes bacterial pneumonia due to oesophageal impairment and ventilatory insufficiency from respiratory muscle weakness [13].
- Amyopathic myositis is more common in adults, and myositis-specific antibodies can now be identified in about 80% of adults [7, 14].
- Corticosteroids have been recognised as effectual in the treatment of dermatomyositis [6, 10, 16], and additional medications include immunosuppressive drugs and biological agents [10].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of dermatomyositis (DM), except:
  - A. Elderly patients with DM have a lower frequency of adenocarcinoma of rectum compared to younger patients.
  - B. In elderly patients, electromyography has a feature suggestive of a chronic form of the disease.
  - C. Quality of life and perceived disability are the major effects of myositis.
  - D. Side effects are the major drawback of long-term corticosteroids.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = A

#### References

- Gaubitz M. Epidemiology of connective tissue disorders. Rheumatology 2006(45)Suppl. https://doi.org/ 10.1093/rheumatology/kel282.
- Patient.co.uk Mixed Connective Tissue Disease. MCTD information/Patient. https://atient.info/doctor/ mixed-conective-tissue-disease accessed 14/09/2015.
- Keith MP, Moratz C, Tsokos GC. Anti-RNP immunity: Implications for tissue injury and the pathogenesis of connective tissue disease. Autoimmun Res. 2007;6(4): 232–6.
- Hoffman RW, Maldonado ME. Immune pathogenesis of Mixed Connective Tissue Disease: a short analytic review. Clin Immunl. 2008;128(1):8–17.
- Dalakas MC, Hohlfeld R. Polymyositis and dermatomyositis. The Lancet. 2003;362:971–82.
- Tournadre A. Therapeutic strategy in inflammatory myopathies, polymyositis and dermatomyositis, overlap myositis, and immune-mediated necrotizing myopathy. Rev Med Interne. 2014;35(7):466–7.
- Tansley SL, McHugh NJ, Wedderburn LR. Adult and juvenile dermatomyositis are the distinct clinical features explained by our current understanding of serological and pathogenic mechanisms? Arthritis Res. &Ther. 2013;15:211 https://doi.org/10.1186/ar4198.
- Rider LG, Lachenbruch PA, Monroe JB, Ravelli A, Cabalar I, Feldman BM, et al. Damage extent and predictors in adult and juvenile dermatomyositis and polymyositis as determined with the myositis damage index. Arthritis Rheum. 2009;60:3425–3435.
- Huber AM, Feldman BM. Medium and long term functional outcomes in a multicenter cohort of children with juvenile dermatomyositis. Arthritis Rheum. 2000; 43:541–549.
- Bukovac LT, Perica M, Vidovic M, Lamot L, Harjacek M. Juvenile dermatomyositis. Reumatizam. 2012; 59(2):63–72.
- Hill CL. Zhang Y, Sigurgeirsson B, Pukkala E, Mellemkjaer L, Airio A, et al. Frequency of specific cancer types in dermatomyositis and polymyositis: a population –based study. Lancet. 2001;357:96–100.
- Pautas E, Cherin P, Piette JC, Pelletier S, Wechsler B, Cabane J, et al. Features pf polymyositis and dermatomyositis in the elderly: a case-control study. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2000;18(2):241–4.
- Marie I, Hatron PY, Levesque H, Hachulla E, Hellot MF, Michon-Pasturel U, et al. Influence of age on characteristics of polymyositis and dermatomyositis in adults. Medicine (Baltimore). 1999;78(3):139–47.
- Gunawardene H, Betteridge ZE, McHugh NJ. Myositisspecific autoantibodies: their clinical and pathogenic

significance in disease expression. Rheumatology. 2009;48:607-612.

- Olsen NJ, Park JH, King LE Jr. Amyopathic dermatomyositis. Curr Rheumatol Rep. 2001;3(4):346–511.
- Choy EHS, Isenberg DA. Treatment of dermatomyositis and polymyositis. Rheumatology. 2002;41(1):7–13.
- Bonner IM, van der Meulen MFG, de Visser M, Kalmijn S, van Venroolii WJ, Voskuyl AE, et al. Long term outcome in polymyositis and dermatomyositis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2006; 65(11):1456–1461.

### Part XV

## **Organic Disorders of the Brain**

In 2013, the American Psychiatric Association published its fifth edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5). What was classified as "Delirium, Dementia, Amnestic and other Cognitive Disorders" in DSM-IV is now called "Neurocognitive Disorders." DSM-5 has replaced the term "dementia" with "major neurocognitive disorder (NCD) or mild neurocognitive disorder" but accepts "dementia" as an agreeable alternative. However, if the physician prefers the dementias can still be referred to by their accustomed names, for example, Alzheimer's dementia, vascular dementia, or frontotemporal dementia and in fact DSM-5 has included "or dementia" in parentheses when referring to major NCD. This review will retain the traditional term "dementia." Part XV reviews a range of topics such as delirium, dementias, and mild cognitive impairment with an emphasis on the age at onset of the disease.

In DSM-5, the term "consciousness" is no longer used, but no major changes had been made to the core elements of DSM-5 criteria for delirium. Dementia occurs in several neurodegenerative disorders, and presently characterized by neuropathological criteria, most distinctly Alzheimer's disease (AD), frontotemporal dementia (FTD), Lewy body dementia (LBD), and hippocampal sclerosis (HAS). It is estimated that 2% and 10% of dementia begin before the age of 65, according to the World Alzheimer Report, and is referred to as early-onset dementia. Early-onset Lewy body spectrum disorders have been described although rarer than AD and FTD in patients younger than 65 years. AD, FTD, and vascular dementia are the three common causes of young-onset dementias. Furthermore, there are challenges of diagnosing dementia in the oldest old and the prevalence for dementia in those 85 years and over ranges from 18% to 38%. Hence a wider differential diagnosis is necessary for early-onset dementia compared to late-onset dementia. The review also provides an overview of the symptomatic dementias, behavioral and psychological symptoms, and their management.



## Acute Delirium in the Elderly: Diagnosis and Management

# 66

#### Contents

Introduction	571
Clinical Manifestations	573
Evaluation of Acute Delirium	574
Management	575
Impact	575
References	577

#### Abstract

Delirium is a disorder in which high cognitive and integrative functions become defective, resulting in disturbance of global inattention and attention-directed disorders. In DSM-5 the term 'consciousness' is no longer used, but no major changes had been made to the core elements of DSM-5 criteria for delirium. The changes to DSM-5 include (1) disturbance in attention and orientation to the environment; (2) disturbance that develops in a short period of time; (3) a change in the cognitive domain such as in memory, language and orientation; and (4) disturbances 1 and 3 that should not occur in the context of a severely reduced level of arousal such as coma. Although this excludes coma, as being characterised as delirium, severe inattention can be deemed to occur where there is reduced arousal impairing cognitive testing. The pathophysiology of delirium is complex and the mechanisms poorly understood. Severe deleterious effects on brain

function can result from systemic inflammatory signals in the elderly in the presence of neurodegenerative disease. It is recognised as an important cause of morbidity and mortality

#### Keywords

Delirium · Acute confusional state · S100B a putative marker of CNS injury · DSM-5

#### Introduction

Delirium is a disorder in which high cognitive and integrative functions become defective, resulting in disturbance of global inattention and attentiondirected disorders [1]. Basically, it is a disorder of reduction and erratic shifting of attention [2]. A number of terms have been used such acute delirium, acute confusional state, acute brain syndrome, toxic psychosis, ICU syndrome and acute organic syndrome [3, 4] to indicate generalised brain dysfunction. Currently, the preferred term is

'delirium' which is a more rational approach in clinical practice and research [5]. According to Mesulam [2] confusional state combines two processes. The first is closely related to 'arousal' and the second is phasic and involves 'selective attention'. The American Psychiatric Association has revised the diagnostic criteria in its fifth edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5). In the previous editions of DSM, the requirements for the diagnosis were alterations in attention and or arousal, that is, alterations in the content of consciousness. In DSM-5 the term 'consciousness' is no longer used [5], but no major changes had been made to the core elements of DSM-5 criteria for delirium. The changes to DSM-5 include (1) disturbance in attention and orientation to the environment; (2) disturbance that develops in a short period of time, (3) a change in the cognitive domain such as in memory, language and orientation; and (4) disturbances 1 and 3 that should not occur in the context of a severely reduced level of arousal such as coma [5, 6]. Although this excludes coma, as being characterised as delirium, severe inattention can be deemed to occur where there is

The incidence of delirium among hospitalised patients was reported to be between 6% and 56% [8–11]. One study found 42% of the patients with delirium were between the ages of 70 and 75 years and 58% in 76 years and over with 67% being females [12]. Although it is associated with a high risk for post-operative complications, only 32–66% of the patients are diagnosed and treated effectively [13, 14], and in another study, 32% of the cases went unrecognised by physicians [13]. It carries a high mortality and morbidity and healthcare costs [10, 15]. The stay in hospital is longer and has a higher death rate. It is a frequent complication in hospitalised patients with medical and surgical illnesses [16], and approximately 50% develop delirium [17]. It is a common complication of medical illnesses. The mortality rates of delirium in general medical wards have varied from 10% to 45% and more recently from 10% to 65% [10, 18]. When the mortality rates of patients with delirium were compared with those

reduced arousal impairing cognitive testing [7].

with dementia, the death rates numbered 23% and 4%, respectively, and in another study, it was 13.5% and 3%, respectively [19].

The pathophysiology of delirium is complex and the mechanisms are poorly understood [20]. Elderly people are particularly vulnerable to delirium most likely due to age-related cerebral changes and in the neurotransmitter systems [21]. There are several observations upholding the hypothesis that multiple neurotransmitter abnormalities occur in delirium [22]. Physical stressful events giving rise to increased cortical secretion of cytokines may have a role, and some cytokines can influence the activity of the neurotransmitters and these mechanisms can interact [21, 23, 24]. In delirium, S100B, a putative marker of CNS injury, is associated with increased concentrations in the cerebrospinal fluid [25]. Serum interleukin (IL)-6 and IL-8 have been found to be elevated in patients who develop delirium [26], and IL-8 is increased in the CSF [27]. Delirium has been associated with disruption of the cortisol and beta-endorphin circadian rhythm in patients recovering from elective surgery [28]. It has been hypothesised that delirium is precipitated by pathologically elevated cortisol occurring with acute stress from illness or surgery [29].

It is recognised as an important cause of morbidity and mortality in dementia [8]. Delirium occurs in the course of dementia in about half to two-thirds of patients [8, 11, 18, 19] due to infections, the most common cause [11], and medications [30]. When associated with surgery, a number of factors could contribute to delirium such as hypotension, anaesthesia, hypoxia and hyponatraemia, and the elderly are particularly vulnerable to this condition. It is well known that it could follow focal lesions in the dominant hemisphere [2, 31, 32] with no lateralising neurological signs.

A number of precipitating factors have been put forward and more importantly include infections, metabolic disorders, drugs and intracerebral disease. Medications are the most common reversible cause of delirium [33, 34] (Table 1). The issue as to the manner how inflammatory signals arising from a systemic infection interact with stimuli that triggers

1. Infections
(a) Systemic – pneumonia, septicaemia, urinary tract infection
(b) Intracranial – meningitis, encephalitis
2. Drugs
(a) Sedatives – hypnotics, anxiolytics
(b) Anticholinergics
(c) Narcotic
(d) Alcohol and drug withdrawal
(e) Others
3. Metabolic, endocrine derangement
(a) Cardiac failure, respiratory failure, renal failure, disorders of electrolytes hypoglycaemia
4. Neurological
(a) Acute stroke
(b) Space-occupying lesions/raised intracranial pressure
(c) Head injury
(d) Epilepsy
5. Other
(a) Sensory impairment (vision/hearing)
(b) Urinary incontinence
(c) Faecal impaction
(d) Dehydration
(e) Sleep deprivation
(f) Surgery
(g) Immobilisation (restraints, catheters)

 Table 1
 Some of the precipitating factors of acute delirium

Information sources: Purdie et al. [33]; Moses and Van Kaden [34]; Fong et al. [36]

the delirium has gained significant importance [24]. According to MacLullich et al. [29], the triggers belong to two categories, 'direct brain insults' and 'aberrant stress responses'. The inflammatory signals that arise during a systemic infection evoke a co-ordinated sickness behaviour response [35]. Severe deleterious effects on brain function can result from systemic inflammatory signals in the elderly in the presence of neurodegenerative disease [24].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

The clinical manifestations are sudden onset within 24–48 h, fluctuating severity with lucid intervals, marked distractibility and poor concentration, disorientation, recent memory loss, agitation, mood lability and minor psychiatric phenomena. In older people it could present with lethargy and decreased activity [10] or present with agitation, psychosis and withdrawal [37]. In a study of demented and non-demented elderly medical in patients, 19% had delirium, 41% of which had dementia, 41% were hyperactive,11.0% were hypoactive and 48% were mixed [38].

Delirium and dementia have been defined as different entities in the literature. Knowledge of the relationship between delirium and dementia which is the major cause of cognitive impairment in the elderly is scanty. Delirium may emerge in the course of dementia or may be the presenting symptom of the disorder. About two-thirds of patients with delirium occur in the course of dementia [8, 9]. Dementia may progress insidiously, and very often it is the delirium which may manifest acutely that brings the patient to the physician's attention.

It is generally assumed that the symptoms resolve in 1–2 weeks after appropriate diagnosis and treatment. Those who do not recover normal cognition may have undiagnosed dementia [39]. Delirium could however be more persistent than is usually realised. It is also not clear whether the occurrence of delirium leads to long-term cognitive impairment, and its natural history has not been clearly documented [11].

In a study half of the hospitalised patients with delirium required long-term placement in a nursing care facility. There was no deterioration in the functional status of delirium patients during hospitalisation [13]. Others found a decline at 3 months following discharge from hospital [40]. Another study revealed patients who had delirium in hospital became more dependant for activities of daily living on discharge from hospital, and patients who were not confused improved by discharge [15]. The functional disability following delirium rather than the cognitive decline together with the feeling among the caregivers that they may not cope was the significant factor that influenced institutionalisation. Non-demented patients with delirium showed more functional 66 Acute Delirium in the Elderly: Diagnosis and Management

decline, poor cognitive status and higher APACHE II score compared to those without delirium [38]. On the other hand, Margiotta et al. [38] found that in demented patients, there were no difference in cognitive status and APACHE II score among those with delirium and those without delirium.

#### **Evaluation of Acute Delirium**

Delirium is often missed or misdiagnosed because of the difficulties in diagnosis, and according to several workers, 30-70% of confused patients were unrecognised by clinicians [10, 18, 41]. It is misdiagnosed as dementia or psychiatric illness or misattributed as part of normal ageing [10]. The lack of awareness that confusion could be the sole manifestation of a life-threatening illness varied in its manifestations with multiple etiologies, and if the classical picture is not presented, the diagnosis is often overlooked. There is often a lack of appreciation of the fluctuating nature of the disorder [10]. A meticulous medical assessment includes a complete history and a physical and thorough neurological examinations. The history should include a drug history both for prescription and OTC medications and use of alcohol. It is important to recognise the difference between chronic and acute delirium. Delirium can be confused with dementia, depression and a psychiatric illness (Table 2). Those with multiple derangements are more likely to be confused (Fig. 1).

This is followed by psychometric testing. The Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) is helpful; the subscales, attention, concentration and recall, are the most sensitive. The Confusion Assessment Method may also be helpful [45] (Box 1). The cause should be investigated. The choice of laboratory tests should be based on the history and physical findings using the most accurate and discriminatory tests. The tests may include a full blood count, vitamin B12 and red cell folate levels, TSH/T4, liver function tests, urea, creatinine and electrolytes, urine

	Delirium	Dementia
Aetiology	Infection,	Neurological
	metabolic, toxic, cerebrovascular	Degeneration
Onset	Usually rapid	Usually insidious
	fluctuating course	Relatively stable
Course	Transitory, usually	Slow progression
	reversible	Irreversible
Duration	Days to weeks	Permanent
Level of	Variably impaired	Unimpaired till
consciousness	Hyperactive/	late
	hypoactive	
Attention	Marked	Usually normal
	distractibility and	Until late stages
	poor concentration	
Orientation	Disorientated	Usually impaired
Memory	varies	Short- and long-
		term memory
		impaired
Sleep	Sustained sleep	Fragmented
	deprivation	sleep
	Sleeplessness at	
	night	
Cause	Infection,	Due to chronic
	medication, pain	disorder
	Intercurrent	Such as
	illnesses	Alzheimer's
		disease

Table 2 Differences between delirium and dementia

Information sources: Huang [43]; Lehman [44]

analysis, culture and sensitivity testing. A chest X-ray and CT scan and a lumbar puncture were indicated.

#### Box 1 The Confusion Assessment Method (CAM) Inouye [45]

- 1. Acute onset and fluctuating course
- 2. Inattention
- 3. Disorganised thinking
- 4. Altered level of consciousness

\*The diagnosis of delirium by CAM requires the presence of features 1 and 2 and either 3 or 4.



Fig. 1 Showing multiple derangements in delirium (Information sources: Fong et al. [36]; Elie et al. [42])

#### Management

Prevention of acute confusional state requires early detection and forceful management of the risk factors [46]. The primary aim is to identify and correct the underlying abnormality causing the delirium. Often this may not be possible. The next step is directed towards controlling the agitation and disruptive behaviours. Low-dose antipsychotic drugs can help to control agitation [37]. Neuroleptics and benzodiazepines have a role in the treatment of hyperactive subtype. Atypical antipsychotics often have some advantages over haloperidol [47]. Risperidone, olanzapine and quetiapine have been shown to be as effective as haloperidol and are reasonably safe with fewer extrapyramidal effects than haloperidol [48]. Hypotension has been reported to occur occasionally with risperidone and quetiapine, and occasionally olanzapine can worsen the delirium [48]. If the delirium is associated with alcohol, thiamine has to be administered during the acute stage. Physical restraint should be used only as a last resort to maintain patient safety. Concurrently, supportive and restorative care should be provided. The patient should be nursed in single quiet room with good lighting to maintain a normal sleep pattern. Fluid and nutritional needs need to be attended to. Monitoring should be done during day and night, and there should be continuity of care by the staff and a calm approach. Relatives and friends should be encouraged to help maintain a calm environment [8, 37].

#### Impact

Acute delirium is common and has an immense impact on the health of older people and a burden on family members [49]. It is often a lifethreatening condition in the elderly and associated with increased risk of mortality whilst in hospital [50], long-term cognitive deficits [49, 51] or dementia [51]. It is associated with prolonged hospital stay [52] with increased health-care costs and increased rate of institutionalisation [50, 51]. Delirium is a frequent complication in the elderly surgical patients with an incidence ranging from 37% to 74%, and post-operative delirium has been shown to precede long-term complications such as dementia [53]. It is a frequent complication of older intensive care unit (ICU) patients and often continues past their ICU stay [54] and a 10% increase risk of death [49]. It incurs enormous costs to both patient and the health-care system [55], and in the United States, it is estimated to increase the health costs by US \$2500 per patient totalling \$6.9 billion per year [56].

#### Box 2 Key Points: Acute Delirium

- Delirium is a disorder of reduction and erratic shifting of attention [2].
- The elderly are particularly vulnerable.
- Infections [1] followed by medications are common causes [30, 33, 34].
- About half to two-thirds of patients with delirium occur in the course of dementia [8, 11, 18, 19].
- Those with multiple derangements are likely to be confused.
- About 30–70% of patients with delirium were unrecognised by clinicians.
- Delirium is often missed or misdiagnosed, often misdiagnosed as dementia or a psychiatric illness [10, 18, 40].
- Old people could present with lethargy and decreased activity [10].
- The subscales in MMSE, attention, concentration and recall, are the most sensitive.
- The Confusion Assessment Method may also be helpful [45].
- The primary aim is to identify and correct the underlying abnormality.
- May require psychotropic drugs. Concurrent supportive and restorative care should be provided.

#### Box 2 Key Points: Acute Delirium (continued)

- Increased rate of hospitalised patients with delirium requires long-term placement in a nursing care facility [50, 51].
- Delirium may be life-threatening and failure to recognise and treat will cause increased morbidity and mortality.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. In acute delirium which of the following is unlikely?
  - A. The hallmark of delirium is the reduction of attention.
  - B. It is often misdiagnosed as dementia or a psychiatric illness.
  - C. About one-half or two-thirds of patients with delirium occur in the course of dementia.
  - D. Medications are not an important cause of delirium.
- 2. Which of the following is not suggestive of acute delirium?
  - A. Sudden onset
  - B. Fluctuating course
  - C. Preserved sleep-wake cycle
  - D. Variability in cognitive testing
- 3. In the diagnosis of acute confusional state, the following are true, except:
  - A. The elderly could present with lethargy and decreased activity.
  - B. Special attention should be given to attention, concentration and recall on the MMSE subscale.
  - C. CAM is helpful.
  - D. Diagnosis is rarely a problem in clinical practice.
- 4. In the management of delirium, the following are true, except:
  - A. May require psychotropic drugs.
  - B. There should be continuity of care day and night by the staff.
  - C. Physical restraints is routinely required.
  - D. Relatives and friends should be encouraged to help and maintain a calm environment.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = C; 3 = D; 4 = C

#### References

- Mesulam MM 1985. Attention confusional state sand neglect. In: Mesulam, MM. Principles of behavioural Neurology, Philadelphia.
- Mesulam MM, Wayman SG, Geschwind N, Sabin T. Acute confusional states with right sided cerebral artery infarctions. J Neurol Neurosurg. Psychiatr. 1976;39;84–95
- McGuire BE, Basten CJ, Ryan J, Gallagher J. Intensive Care Unit syndrome: a dangerous misnomer. Arch Intern Med. 2000;60:906-909.
- Justic M. Does 'ICU pyschosis' really exist? Crit Care Nurse. 2000;20:28–37.
- European Delrium Association and American Delirium Society. The DSM-5 criteria, level of arousal and delirium diagnosis: inclusiveness is safer. European Delirium Association BMC Medicine 2014,12:141. http:// www.biomedcentral.com/174-7015/12/141. Accessed 11 July 2016.
- Siberski J. Dementia and DSM-5 Changes, cost, and confusion. Aging Well. 5(6):12. http://www.todaysgeria tricmedicine.com/archive/110612p12.shtml. Accessed 11 July 2016.
- Meagher DJ, Morandi A, Inouye SK, Ely W, Adamis D, Maclullich AJ, et al. Concordance between DSM-IV and DSM-V criteria for delirium diagnosis in a pooled database of 768 prospectively valuated patients using the delirium rating scale-revised-98. https://doi.org/ 10.1186/s12916-014-0164-8 accessed July 11 2016.
- Francis J, Kapoor WW.1992. Prognosis after discharge of older medical patients with delirium. J Am Geriatr Soc. 40:601–606.
- Levkoff SE, Evans PA, Liptzin, Cleary PD, Lipsitz LA, Wetle TT, et al. Delirium: the occurrence and prevalence of symptoms among elderly hospitalized patients. Arch Int Med. 1922;152:334–340.
- Inouye SK. The dilemma of delirium: Clinical and research controversies regarding diagnosis and evaluation of delirium in hospitalized elderly medical patients. Am J Med. 1994;97:278–288.
- Nagaratnam N, Cheuk G, O'Neile L. Acute confusional state in patients with and without dementia. Arch Geront Geriatr. 1999;29:139–147.
- Johnson JC, Gottleib GI, Sullivan E, Wanich C, Kinosian B, Forcico MA, et al. Using DSM-3 criteria to diagnose delirium in elderly general medical patients. J Gerontol. 1990;45,113–119.
- Francis J, Martin D, Kapoor W. A prospective study of delirium in hospitalized patients. J Am Med Assoc. 1990;263:1097–1101.

- William-Russo P, Urquhart BL, Sharrock NE, Charlson ME. Post-operative delirium: Predictors and prognosis in elderly orthopaedic patients. J Amer Geriatr Soc. 1992;40:759–69.
- O'Keefe S, Levan J. The prognostic significance of delirium in old patients. Am Geriatr Soc.1997;45:174–178.
- Trzepacz PT, Breitbard W. Practical guideline for the treatment of patients with delirium. Am J Psychiatry. 1999;156:11.
- 17. Tune LE. Post operative delirium. Int Psychogeriatr. 1991;3:325–32.
- Levkokf SE, Besdine RW, Wettle T. Acute confusional state (delirium) in the hospitalized elderly. Ann Rev. Gerontl Geriatr.1986;6;1–26.
- Rabins PV, Folstein MF. Delirium and dementia: diagnostic criteria and fatality rates. Brit J Psychiatr. 1982;140:149–153.
- Flacker JM, Lipsitz LA. Neural mechanisms of delirium: current hypothesis and evolving concepts. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci. 1999;54(6):B239–46.
- 21. Van der Mast RC. Pathophysiology of delirium. J Geriatr Psychiatr Neurol. 1998;11(3):138–45.
- Alagaikrishnan K,Blanchette P. Delirium. Delirium e Medicine Psychiatry. http://www.emedicine.mediscape. com.article/28890-overview. Accessed 16 February 2010
- Kahn BA, Zawahiri M, Campbell NL, Boustani MA. Biomarkers for delirium-a review. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2011;59(Suppl 2)S256–61.
- 24. Cunningham C, MacLullich AMJ. At the extreme end of the psychoneuroimmunological spectrum: delirium as a maladaptive sickness behaviour response. Brain Behav Immun. 2013;65:229–38.
- 25. Hall RJ, Frguson KJ, Andrews M, Green AJ, White TO, Armstrong IR. Delirium and cerebrospinal fluid: S100B in hip fracture patients: a preliminary study. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2013;21(12):1239–43.
- de Rooij SE, van Munster BC, Korevaar JC, Levi M. Cytokines and acute phase in delirium. J Psychosom Res. 2007; 62:521–525.
- 27. MacLullich AMJ, Edelshain BT, Hall RJ, de Vries A, Howie SEM, Pearson A, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid interleukin-8 levels are higher in hip fracture patients with peri-operative delirium versus controls. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2011;59[6):1151–1167.
- McIntosh TK, Bush HL, Yeston NS, Grasberger R, Palter M, Aun F, et al. Beta-endorphin, cortisol and postoperative delirium: a preliminary report. Psychoneuroendocrinology. 1985;10 (3):303–13.
- Maclullich AM, Ferguson KJ, Miller T, de Rooij EE, Cunningham C. Unravelling the pathophysiology of delirium: a focus on the role of aberrant stress responses. J Psychosom Res. 2008; 65:229–38.
- Lerner AJ, Hedera P, Koss E, Stuckey J, Friedland OO. Delirium in Alzheimer Disease. Alz.Dis related Disord.1997; 11;16–26.

- Devinsky O, Bear D, Volpe BT. Confusional states following posterior cerebral artery infarction. Arch. Neurol. 1988; 45:160–163.
- Nagaratnam N, Nagaratnam K. 1995. Subcortical origins of acute confusional states. Eur J Int Med. 1995;6:55–58.
- Purdie FR, Honignan B, Rosen P. Acute organic syndrome. A review of 100 cases. Ann Emerg Med. 1981;10:455.
- Moses H, Van Kaden BA. Neurologic consultations in general hospital: spectrum of iatrogenic disease. Am J Med. 1986;81:955–958.
- Hart BL. Biological basis of the behaviour of sick animals. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 1988;12:123–37
- Fong TG, Tulebaev SR, Inouye SK. Delirium in elderly adults: Diagnosis presentation and treatments. Nat Rev Neurol. 2009; 5(4):210–220.
- 37. Gleason OC. Delirium. Am Fam Physician 2003;67 (5):1027–34.
- Margiotta A, Blanchetti A, Ranieri P, Trabucchi M. Clinical characteristics and risk factors of delirium in demented and non-demented elderly medical in patients. J Nutr Health Aging. 2006;10(6):535–9.
- Lipowski ZJ. 1984. Acute confusional states (delirium) In: Albert M (Ed) Clinical Neurology of Aging. Oxford University Press. New York, pp 279–297.
- Murray AM, Levkoff SE, Wetle TT, Beckett L, Cleary PD, Schor JD, et al. Acute delirium and functional decline in hospitalized elderly patients. J Gerontol. 1933; 40:1181–1186.
- Gustafson Y, Berggren D, Brannstrom B, Bucht G, Norberg R, Hansson LI, et al. 1988. Acute confusional states in elderly patients treated for femoral neck fracture. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1988;36:525–530.
- Elie M, Cole MG, Primean FJ, Bellavance F. Delirium risk factors in elderly hospitalised patients. J Gen Intern Med. 1998;13(3):2040212.
- Huang J. Overview of delirium and dementia. Merck Manual. www.merck/manuals.com/professional/neuro logic-disorders/delrium-and-dementia/overview-delrium.

- 44. Lehman C. Confusion in older adults: Determining the difference beween dementia and delirium. Gerontology Update. www.rehabnurse.org/pdf.GeriatricCon fusionpdf. Accessed12 July 2016.
- 45. Inouye SK, van Dyck CH, Alessi CA, Balkin S, Siegal P, Horwitz R, et al. Clarifying confusion: The confusion Assessment Method. A new method for detection of delirium. Ann Int Med. 1990; 113:941–948.
- Weber JB, Coverdale JH, Kunik ME. Delirium: current trends in prevention and treatments. Intern Med J 2004;34(3):115–21.
- Salawu FK, Danburam A, Oquahle P. Delirium: issues in diagnosis. Ann Afr Med. 2009;8(3):139–6.
- Pelland C, Trudell JF. Atypical antipsychotic efficacy and safety in management of delirium: a systematic review and critical analysis. Psychol Neuropsychiatr Vie II. 2009;7(2):109–19.
- Fosnight S. Delirium in the elderly. PSAP-VII. Geriatrics 73. www.sccp.com/docs/bookstore/psap/p7b07. sample02.pdf
- Siddiqi N, Hose AO, Holmes JD. Occurrence and outcome of delirium in medical inpatients: a systemic literature review. Age Ageing. 2006;35(4):350–364.
- Gogol M. Delirium in the elderly. Z Gerontol Geriatr 2008;41(6):431–9.
- McCusker J, Cole M, Dendukuri N, Han L, Belzille E, The courseof delirium in lder medical inpatients: a prospective study. J Gen Intern Med. 2003;18 (90):696–704.
- Wiesel O, Klauser J, Soffer D, Szold O. Post-operative delirium of the elderly patient-an iceberg? Harefuah. 2011;150(3):260–3,303,
- McNoll L, Pisani MA, Zhang Y, Ely EW, Siegel MD, Inouye SK. Delirium in the intensive care unit: occurrence and clinical course in older patients. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2003;51 (5):591–8.
- 55. Wass S, Webster PJ, Nair BR. Delirium in the elderly: A review. Oman Med J. 2008;23(2):150–157.
- 56. Inouye SK. Delirium in older persons. NEJM. 2006; 354(11):1157–1165.

## Check for updates

## **The Dementias**

# 67

#### Contents

Introduction	579
Differential Diagnosis	580
Diagnosis	580
Impact	585
References	586

#### Abstract

DSM-5 has replaced the term "dementia" with "major neurocognitive disorder (NCD) or mild neurocognitive disorder" but accepts "dementia" as an agreeable alternative. The purpose of this change is to lessen the stigmatization associated with the word "dementia" toward elderly individuals and to bring the diagnostic guidelines in step with the present-day practice. The DSM-5 details six cognitive domains, namely, attention, executive function, learning and memory, language, perceptual-motor function, and social cognition. It is estimated that 2% and 10% of dementia begin before the age of 65, according to the World Alzheimer Report and is referred to as early-onset dementia.

#### Keywords

Dementia · Alzheimer disease · Major neurocognitive disorder · Early-onset dementia · Late-onset dementia

#### Introduction

Current demographic findings predict an increase in the elderly population more so the very elderly, and this trend is likely to continue. This means that the number of dementia patients and those with other age-related neurological disorders will increase [1]. In 2010, there were nearly 5.5 million Americans aged 85 or older [2], and this number is expected to triple or quadruple by the middle of the century [3]. In Europe, dementia is more common than stroke in terms of both incidence and prevalence [4]. In the United States, age-specific prevalence estimates indicate that 4.7 million individuals aged 65 years and over had Alzheimer's disease (AD) dementia [5]. Of these 1.8 million were 85 years or older, and the total number with AD dementia in 2050 is projected to be 13.8 million, with 7.0 million aged 85 years or older demonstrating the magnitude of the problem [5]. The prevalence and incidence rates for dementia across Asia, China, Europe, and the

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 70

United States are comparable, but the types of dementia tend to vary. Cerebrovascular disease is a relatively important cause in East Asia than in Western countries [6]. In most Asian countries, the age-adjusted estimates of dementia prevalence are above 5% but are much lower in India (1-3%) and sub-Saharan Africa [7].

Men and women are equally at risk, and there was no difference in sex regarding Alzheimer's disease prevalence [8, 9], but some studies have reported higher figures for women in the most advanced ages [10, 11]. More women are affected since Alzheimer's disease is a disease of the elderly, and women have a longer average life span than men. In another study, the differential incidence by type of dementia found the incidence patterns by age were similar between Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia but not by gender [12].

In 2013, the American Psychiatric Association published its fifth edition of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM-5) [13]. What was classified as "delirium, dementia, amnestic, and other cognitive disorders" in DSM-IV is now called "neurocognitive disorders." DSM-5 has replaced the term "dementia" with "major neurocognitive disorder (NCD) or mild neurocognitive disorder" but accepts "dementia" as an agreeable alternative. The purpose of this change is to lessen the stigmatization associated with the word "dementia" toward elderly individuals and to bring the diagnostic guidelines in step with the present-day practice [14]. However, if the physician prefers, the dementias can still be referred to by their accustomed names, for example, Alzheimer's demenvascular dementia, or frontotemporal tia, dementia [15], and in fact DSM-5 has included "or dementia" in parentheses when referring to major NCD [14].

#### Differential Diagnosis

A number of different categories have evolved to define cognitive deficits especially memory in elderly people who in spite of their impairments do not satisfy the criteria for dementia. Dementia must be differentiated from age-associated memory impairment (AAMI) which may involve not only memory but other cognitive functions and with a negative effect in daily life activity which is within the age-associated norms of cognitive performance. It seems to be more frequent with affective disorders from low sociocultural status [16]. There is no progression however toward cognitive decline characteristic of dementia [17]. Another is mild cognitive impairment (MCI). Patients with MCI perform relatively poorly on formal tests of memory and often show mild difficulties in other cognitive functions to an extent beyond that expected for age and individual background. Individuals who meet the criteria for MCI are at a greater risk than those with AAMI to develop dementia. Depression is known to cause cognitive symptoms. Chronic substance abuse can induce persistent dementias. If suspected of causing or contributing to the cognitive impairment, ceasing the drug or substance is justified.

#### Diagnosis

The American Psychiatric Association defined dementia as a disorder characterized by a decline in cognition involving one or more cognitive domains. The DSM-5 details six cognitive domains, namely, attention, executive function, learning and memory, language, perceptual-motor function, and social cognition. The deficits represent a decline from previous level of function, leading to an incapacity for independent activity. It poses special difficulties with behavioral and psychological symptoms and debilitating psychological distress that caregivers may experience. Major NCD in DSM-5 is determined by:

 Evidence of substantial cognitive decline from a previous level of performance in one or more of the domains outlined above and the decline in neurocognitive performance involving test performance in the range of two or more standard deviations below appropriate norms on formal testing or equivalent clinical evaluation [18].

- (2) The cognitive deficits are sufficient to interfere with independence.
- (3) The cognitive deficits do not occur in the context of a delirium.
- (4) The cognitive deficits are not attributable to another mental disorder [18].

Memory impairment is not a strict condition of major NCD. In the case of mild NCD, there should be a modest cognitive decline from a previous level of performance in one or more of the cognitive domains outlined above, and these cognitive deficits must be insufficient to interfere with independent daily activities. The DSM-5 has the advantage of including personality change as well as higher cognitive deficits as well as focusing attention specifically in excluding other conditions that may mimic dementia, for instance, it included an intact arousal mechanism to distinguish dementia from one with a delirium. It provides a key to the identification of dementia but not the cause [19]. The Barthel Index [20] commonly used as a rating scale of physical dependency could be used in a shorten form.

Mental status examinations are capable of differentiating between the presence and absence of significant cognitive impairment. The cognitive changes that occur can be indexed by measures of global cognitive scales such as the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE) [21]. There is no lack of clinical scales. The MMSE is a clinical scale designed for screening, diagnosis, and serial assessment of geriatric patients and is a relatively comprehensive measure of cognition including orientation, memory, concentration, language, and design copying, but it lacks to assess perceptual ability and abstract thinking and may be supplemented by such items as the ability to abstract, calculate, and perceive.

DSM-5 removed the subcategories "early onset" (onset at age 65 years and below) and "late onset" specifying that since there is no difference in the underlying pathology, the differentiation into early and late onset has little scientific grounds for retaining this distinction. In this chapter, this distinction is retained, for evaluating the oldest old with cognitive impairment requires special consideration of the features of dementia unique to the 90 years and older population [22]. Furthermore there are challenges of diagnosing dementia in the oldest old, and the prevalence for dementia in those 85 years and over ranges from 18 to 38% [23]. Hence a wider differential diagnosis is necessary for early-onset dementia compared to late-onset dementia [24]; about 12% of the population over 65 are the oldest old which is the fastest-growing segment of the population [25].

It is estimated that 2% and 10% of dementia begin before the age of 65, according to the World Alzheimer Report [26] and is referred to as earlyonset dementia [27]. Dementia occurs in several neurodegenerative disorders and is presently characterized by neuropathological criteria, most distinctly Alzheimer's disease (AD), frontotemporal dementia (FTD), Lewy body dementia (LBD), and hippocampal sclerosis (HAS) [28]. The most common type (the late onset) is that which occurs in people aged 65 years or over. Dementia mainly manifests in older populations; however, there is an increasing recognition for dementia cases that begin before the age of 65 years [26]. The population rate of early-onset dementia (EOAD) in Alzheimer's disease is 1–2% [29]. Approximately 5.2 million Americans have AD of which approximately 200,000 are younger than 65 years [30]. Early-onset dementia is often misdiagnosed, for it has a more varied differential diagnosis [31, 32]. Other reasons for the misdiagnosis or delayed diagnosis are the varied presentation. For instance, early-onset AD may have notable cognitive deficits apart from memory loss and potential familial history with neurological features such as spastic paraparesis, seizures, and myoclonus [32]. Furthermore neuropsychiatric features may predominate in EOD [32]. Another reason being that in many the presence of comorbid diseases such as cardiovascular risk factors may influence the clinical presentation [24]. Table 1 shows some of the differences between early-onset and late-onset dementia.

The prevalence of FTD has been estimated in 15 per 1000,000 patients between 45 to 64 years of age [33], and vascular and FTD are the second most common form of early-onset dementia after AD with early age of onset ranging from 45 to

	Early onset	Late onset	Oldest old
Age	<65 years	>65 years	>85 years
Gender M:F			F > M
Incidence and prevalence rates	4–5% usually sporadic		90–94 years 12.7% per year
			95–99 years 21.2% per year
			100+ 40.7% per year
Genetic susceptibility	APOE <i>e</i> 2 5% autosomal dominant with mutations in PS1, PS2, and APP genes	APOEe4	APO less relevant
Pathology	Left parietal changes, right parietal changes, and occipital changes		
Clinical presentation	Non-amnestic in 64% deficits in language, visuospatial and praxis or	Cognitive memory other non-memory cognitive profile	Age-related cognitive decline- executive functions and mental speed
Neuropsychological	Executive functions, attention	Worse confrontation naming and verbal recogition memory	
Course and rate of progression	More aggressive		Slow progress
	Rapid cognitive		
	Deterioration		

Table 1 Some differences between early-onset, late-onset, and oldest old dementia

Information sources: Gardner et al. [23]; Kawas and Corrado [25]; Panegyres and Chen [27]; Mendez [32]; Corrado et al. [38]; Mendez [39]; Mendez [40]; Koedam et al. [41]; Smits et al. [42]; Kaiser et al. [43].

65 years [34]. Early-onset Lewy body spectrum disorders have been described although rarer than AD and FTD in patients younger than 65 years [24]. AD, FTD, and vascular dementia are the three common causes of young-onset dementias [35]. Other causes include traumatic head injury, alcohol-related dementia [32, 36], and Huntington's disease [36]. Snowden et al. [37] examined the diagnostic accuracy of early-onset dementias and found that 46% had a clinical diagnosis of one of the syndromes of FTD, 46% were diagnosed as AD, and the remaining had dementia with Lewy bodies, Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease, vascular dementia, or unclassified dementia and concluded that dementias can be distinguished in life with a high level of accuracy.

Dementia is a common disease, and most general practices will include a significant number of demented patients. It can pose problems in diagnosis more so in the mild end of the spectrum. Several studies have shown that the primary care physicians identify only a segment of the cases [44–48]. Some of the reasons for failure to diagnose or underdiagnose dementia in a fair proportion of patients by the primary care physician could be attributed to a fear of committing to a diagnosis, lack of confidence on their diagnostic ability, lack or inadequate knowledge, referral routines, lack of awareness of current practice requirements, and time-consuming diagnosis [47–49], for few primary care physicians perform routine assessments and misclassified diagnoses [48, 50].

The degree of cognitive impairment and the severity of functional impairment are the basis to say that a patient has dementia. The diagnosis of dementia results from a comprehensive evaluation which includes a history obtained from different sources substantiated by a reliable informant and should aim at specific cognitive, behavioral, and

Personal self-care	Within the home
Feeding oneself	Cooking
Bathing	Housecleaning
Toileting	Laundry
Mobility	Management of
Able to move from bed	medications
to standing position or to a	Management of
chair	telephone
Able to walk (with or	Outside the house
without assistive devices)	Shopping for food,
or use wheel chair	clothing, drugs, etc.
Continence	Use of
Continent of urine	transportation travelling to
always or rarely	necessary and desired
incontinent or frequently	activities (e.g., physician's
or usually continent	appointment, religious, or
Continent of feces	social events

Table 2	Assessment of activities of daily living
---------	--

mood changes and on symptoms relating to medical, neurological, and psychiatric illnesses. Drugs should be reviewed and a family history of dementia, depression, stroke, or related conditions obtained. The clinical history should include an evaluation of the patient's functional abilities in his activities of daily living (ADL) and instrumental activities of daily living (IADL). The latter is affected in the early stages (Table 2).

A thorough physical and neurological examinations followed by mental status are essential screening which includes assessment of cognitive and affective states are essential. The Mini-Mental State Examination is easy to use. These may be supplemented by additional tests for abstraction (proverb, metaphor) and judgment and for right hemispheric function (clock drawing, geometrical figures) and parietal lobe function (left-right discrimination, identifying fingers, objects by touch alone, construction of square with match sticks) (Box 1). Hematological and biochemical investigations involve complete blood count, tests for thyroid function, and vitamin B12 level screening for infectious disease such as neurosyphilis. Neuroimaging (computed tomography, CT; magnetic resonance imaging, MRI) of the brain is used to exclude structural lesions (such as cerebral tumors, normal pressure hydrocephalus, cerebral infarction, subdural hematoma) that may subscribe to

dementia. As with laboratory investigations, the yield is low [51]. Figure 1 suggests an algorithm for dementia diagnosis.

#### **Box 1 Additional Mental Tests**

- 1. Abstraction (proverb, metaphor)
- 2. Judgment (responding decision requiring situations

(seeing a fire in the house)

- 3. Visuospatial (right hemispheric function) drawing a clock
- 4. Parietal lobe function Show left hand; touch left ear with right hand L-R discrimination Identify object(coin, key) by touch alone (stereognosis) Demonstrate normal 2 point discrimination Construct square with matches

Having made a diagnosis of dementia, it is important to identify the type of dementia, for instance, pharmacological agents may behave differently in different dementias. The search for the type of dementia includes the clinical setup and a number of additional examinations which may reveal causes that were not suspected on clinical grounds, and moreover mixed dementias may be of concern. It is often difficult to differentiate the causes because they are so ill-defined, and confirmation is only possible by postmortem pathological examination. Box 2 summarizes the main features of the common types of dementia.

#### Box 2 Differential Diagnosis of Dementia

- · Alzheimer's disease
  - Insidious onset and gradual progressive decline
- Vascular dementia
  - Cerebrovascular risk factors, history of strokes, stepwise deterioration,

(continued)





## **Box 2 Differential Diagnosis of Dementia** (continued)

fluctuating course, focal signs, abnormal scan

- Dementia with Lewy bodies
  - Parkinsonism, visual hallucinations, neuroleptic sensitivity
- Frontotemporal dementias
  - Personality change, poor judgment, intact memory

#### Impact

Dementia is a chronic progressive disease and is characterized by a decline in the cognitive, behavioral, and social domains, leading to an incapacity for independent activity. Dementia affects all aspects of the patient's life. Functional status is markedly impaired. Activities of daily living (ADL) are affected even in patients with mild dementia. It poses special difficulties with behavioral and psychological symptoms and disturbing, disruptive, and dangerous behaviors with devastating consequences for the patient and families [52]. The severity of behavioral disorders and duration of the dementia correlate with the QoL of caregivers [53]. Caregivers may experience and are at high risk of psychological distress resulting in breakdown in care [54]. Depression and anxiety have been reported among caregivers and correlated with hours of care, physical, and psychological illness [55].

Alzheimer's disease and related dementias affect quality of life (QoL) in many ways [56]. In the past decade or two, there have been considerable interest and emphasis on the quality of life as a primary objective in the treatment of dementia [56], to preserve or to improve quality of life [52] both for the person with dementia and family caregivers. The factors that affect QoL for patients with dementia reporting their own QoL and family caregivers reporting their care recipient included mood, engagement in pleasant activities, and ability to perform ADLs and in addition physical and cognitive functioning by family caregivers [56]. Hence necessary determinants for acceptable QoL would be a cheerful mood, taking part in pleasant activities, preservation of ADL, mobility, and cognitive ability [56] Box 3.

#### Box 3 Key Points. Dementias

The American Psychiatric Association defined dementia as a disorder characterized by a decline in cognition involving one or more cognitive domains.

The DSM-5 details six cognitive domains, namely, attention, executive function, learning and memory, language, perceptual-motor function, and social cognition **and** special difficulties with behavioral and psychological symptoms.

It is estimated that 2% and 10% of dementia begin before the age of 65, according to the World Alzheimer Report [26], and is referred to as early-onset dementia [27].

Having made a diagnosis of dementia, it is important to identify the type of dementia, for instance, pharmacological agents may behave differently in different dementias.

- The diagnosis can pose problems more so in the mild end of the spectrum.
- The degree of cognitive impairment and severity of functional impairment form the basis to say the patient has dementia.
- The family physician is often the first point of contact for most patients and source for specialist referral and support services.

#### Multiple Choice Questions

The following are true of dementia disorders, *except*:

A. The diagnosis can pose problems more so in the mild end of the spectrum.

- B. It is estimated that 40% of dementia begin before the age of 65 and is referred to as early-onset dementia.
- C. The degree of cognitive impairment and severity of functional impairment form the basis to say the patient has dementia
- D. Activities of daily living (ADL) are affected even in patients with mild dementia.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = B

#### References

- Rocca WA, Amaducci LA, Schoenberg BS. Epidemiology of clinically diagnosed Alzheimer's disease. Ann Neurol. 1986;19:415–424.
- Howden LM, Meye JA. Age and Sex Composition: 2010.2010Census Briefs. 2011. Washingon.DC:US Bureau.
- United States Census Bureau Population Division> Table 12: Projections of the Population by age and Sex for the United Staes:2015 to 2060)NP2012-T12).
   2012. Washigton, DC: US Census Bueau,Population Division. [http://www.census.gov/population/projec tions/data/national/2012/summarytables.html]
- Lobo A, Launer LT, Fratiglioni L, Anderson K, DiCarlo A, Breteler HM, et al. Prevalence of dementia and major subtypes in Europe. A collaborative study of population based cohorts. Neurology. 2000;54:34–39.
- Hebert LE, Weuve J, Scherr PA, Evans DA. Alzheimer disease in the United States (2010-2050) estimated using the 2010 census. Neurology. 2013;80(19): 1778–83.
- Jorm AF. Dementia epidemiology: prevalence and incidence: In :Copeland JRM, Abon-Saleh MT, Blazer DG eds Principles and practice of geriatric psychiatry. 2nd ed Chichester. Wiley; 2002 pp 195–197.
- Kalaria RN, Maestre GE, Arizaga R, Friedland RP, Galasko D, Hall K,et al. World Federation of Neurology Dementia Research Group. Alzheimer's disease, vascular dementia in developing countries, prevalence, management and risk factors. Lancet Neurol. 2008;71:812–26.
- Jorm AF, Korlen AE, Henderson AS. The prevalence of dementia. A quantitative integration of the literature. Acta Psychiatr Scand. 1987;76:465–479.
- Fratiglioni L, Viitanen M, Baclkmen L, Sandman PO, Winbald B. Occurrence of dementia in advance age. The study design of the Kungsholanen Project. Neuroepidemiology. 1992;11:29–36.
- Liston EH. The phenomenonology of pre-senile dementia. A clinical review of literature. J Nerv Ment. Dis. 1979;167;329–3

- reves AF, Korezyn AD, Zilber N, Kahana E, Leibowitz Y, Alter M, et al. Presenile dementia in Israel. SAnn Neurol. 1986;43:26–29.
- Copeland JRM, McCracken CFM, Dewey ME, Wilson KC, Doran M, Gilmore C, et al. Undifferentiated dementia, Allzheimer's disease and vascular dementia: age and gender-related incidence in Liverpool. The MRC-ALPHA study. Br J Psychiatry. 1999; 175:433–438.
- American Psychiatric Association Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Diseases 5<sup>th</sup> Ed Arlington: APA,2013.
- Bellinger J. DSM-V. Continuing the confusion about aging. Alzheimers' and Dementia. http://historyp sychiatry.com/2010/03/19dsm-v-continuing-the-confu sion-about-aging-alzheimer's-dementia/ accessed 13 July 2016.
- 15. Simpson JR. DSM-5 and Neurocognitive disorders. J Am Acad Psychiatry. 2014;42(2):159–164.
- 16. Koivisto K, Reinikainen KJ, Hanninen T, Vanhanen M, Hekala EL, Mykkaren L, et al. Prevalence of age-associated memory impairment in a randomly selected population from eastern Finland. Neurology. 1995;45:741–7.
- 17. Hanninen T, Hallikainen M, Kolvisto K, Helkala EL, Reinikainen KJ, Soininen H H, et al. A follow up study of age-associated memory impairment: neuropsychological predictions of dementia. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1995;43:1017.
- Siberski J. Dementia and DSM-5 Changes, cost, and confusion. Aging Well. 5(6):12. http://www.todaysgeria tricmedicine.com/archive/110612p12.shtml accessed 11 July 2016.
- Rossor MN. Management of neurological disorders: dementia. J Neurol Neurosurg, Psychiatry. 1994;57: 1451–1456.
- Mahoney FI, Barthel DW. Functional evaluation the Barthel index. Md State Med J. 1965. 14:61–65.
- Folstein MF, Folstein SE, McHugh PR. "Mini-mental state' a practical method of grading cognitive impairment in the elderly. J Psychiatr Res. 1975;12: 189–198
- Bullain SS, Corrado MM. Dmentiain the voldest old. Continuum (Minneap Minn). 2013;19(2):457–69.
- Gardner RC, Valcor V, Yafe K. Dementia in the oldest od: a multifactorial and growing public health issue. Alzheimer's Res Thera. https://doi.org/10.1186/ alzrt181.
- 24. Masellis M, Sherborn K, Neto PS, Sadovnick DA, Hsuing G-Y, Black SE, et al. Early-onset dementias: diagnostic and etiological consideations. Alz heimer's Res Thera. 2013;5(suppl1):S7. https://doi.org/10.1186/ alzt197.
- Kawas CH, Corrado MM. Alzheimer's and dementia in the oldest –old: a century of challenges. Curr Alzheimer Res. 2006;3(5):411–9.
- Prince M, Jackson J. World Alzheimer's Report 2009. London: Alzheimer's Disease International. ;2009.
- Panegyres PK, Chen H-Y.Differebces between early and late onset Alzheimer's disease. Am J Neurodegener Dis. 2013;2(4):300–306.

- Mattson MP. Late-onset dementia: a mosaic of prototypical pathologies modifiable by diet and lifestyle. Npj Aging Mechan Dis. 2015. https://doi.org/ 10.1038/npjamd.2015.3
- 29. Zhu X-C, Wang H-F, Jiag T, Cao L, Wang C, Wang J, et al. Rate of early onset Alzheimer' disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Trans Med. 2015;3(3):38. https:// doi.org/10.3978/j.issn.2305-5839,.2015.01.19.
- 30. Alzheimers Australia, 2014.
- Fadil H,Borazanci A, Ait Ben Haddou E, Yahyaoui M, Korniychuk E, Jaffe SL, Minagar A. Early onset dementia. Int Rev Neurobiol. 2009;84:245–62.
- Mendez MF. The accurate diagnosis of early onset –dementia. Int J Psychiatr Med. 2006;36(4):401–12.
- Ranavali E, Brayne C, Dawson K, Hodges JR. The prevalence of frontotemporal dementia. Neurology. 2002;58:1615–21.
- Rossor MN, Fox NC, Mummery CJ, Schott JM, Warren TD. The diagnosis of young onset demenia.Lancet Neurol. 2010; 9(8):794–806.
- 35. Varma AR, Adams W, Lloyd JJ, Carson KJ, Snowen JS, Testa HJ, et al. Diagnostic patterns of regional atrophy on MRI and regional cerebral blood flow change on SPECT in yong onset patints with Alzheimer's disease, frontotemporal dmentia and vascular dementia. Acta Neurol Scand. 2002;105(4):261–9.
- 36. Picard C, Pasquier F, Martinaud O, Hannequin D, Godefroy O. Early onset dementia: characteristics in a large cohort drom academic memory clinics. Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord. 2011;25(3):203–5.
- 37. Snowden JS, Thompson J, Stopford CL,Richardson AM, Gerhard A, Neary D, Mann DM. The clinical diagnosis of early-onset dementias: diagnostic accuracy and clinicopathological relationships. Brain. 2011;134(Pt9):2478–92.
- Corrado MM, Brookmeer R, Paganini-Hill A, Berlau D, Kawas CH. Dementia incidence continues to increase with age in the ldest old: the 90+ study. Ann Neurol. 2010;67(1):114–21.
- Mendez ME, Lee AS, Joshi A, Shapira JS. Non-amnestic presentations of early-onset Alzheimer's Disease. Am J Alzheimers Dis Other Demen. 2012;27(6): 413–20.
- Mendez MF. Early–onset Alzheimer's disease: non-smnestic subtypes and type 2 AD. Arch Med Res. 2012;43(8):677–85.
- 41. Koedam EL, Lauer V, van der Vlies AE, van der Flier WM,Schelens P, Pijnenburg YA. Early-versus late onset Alzheimer's disease: more than age alone. J Alzheimers Dis 2010;19(4):1401–8.

- 42. Smits LL, Pijnenburg YA, Koedam EL, vander Vlies AE, Reuling IE, Koene T, et al. Early onset Alzheimer's disease is assocated with a distinct neuropsychological profile. J Alzheimers Dis 2012;30(1):101–8.
- 43. Kaiser NC, Melrose RJ, Liu C, Sultzer DL, Jomenez E, Su M et al. Neurophysiologival and neuroimaging markers in early verss late onset Alzheimer's disease. Am J Alz Dis other Disord. 2012;27(7): 520–9.
- 44. Williamson J, Stokoe IH,Gray S, Fisher M, Smith A, McGhee A,et al. Old people at home. Their unreported needs. Lancet 1974;1"1117–1120.
- Parsons PL. Mental Health of Swansea's old folk. Br J Psychiatr. Soc Med .1983;19:43–47.
- Mant A, Eyland EA, Pond CD, Saunders NA, Chancellor AHB. Recognition of dementia in general practice. Fam Pract. 1988; 5:184–188.
- Bowers J, Jorm AF, Henderson S, Harris P. General practitioners detection of depression and dementia in elderly patients. Med J Aust. 1990;153:192–196.
- Nagaratnam N, Lewis-Jones M. Predictive properties of referral communications for mental illness and dementias in a community. Dement.Geriatr.Cogn. Disord. 1998;9:1117–1120.
- Brodaty H, Howarth GC, Mant A, Kurrie SE. General practice and dementia. Med J Aust. 1994;160: 10–14.
- O'Connor DN, Pollitt PA, Hyde JB, Brook CP, Reiss BB, Roth M. Do general practitioners miss dementia in the elderly patients?. Brit med J. 1988;297:1107–1110.
- Alexander EM, Wagner EH, Buchner DM, Cain KC, Larson SB. Do surgical brain lesions present as isolated dementia? A population based study. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1995;43:138–143.
- Carrasco LR. Quality of life and dementia. Med Clin (Barc).2007;128(2):70–5.
- 53. Ferrar M, Langisno Z, Di Branco T, Di Cioccio L, Bauco C, Di Vito E. Prevalence of stress, anxiety and depression inAlzheimer's caregivers. Health Quality of Life Outcomes.2008;6:93. https://doi.org/10.1186/ 1477-7525-6-93. accessed 19 January 2017.
- Selwood A, Johnston K, Katona C, Lyketsos C, Livingston G. Systematic review of the effect of psychological intervetions on family caregivers of pople with dementia. J Affect Disord. 2007;101(1–3):75–89.
- Sansoni J, Vellone E, Piras G. Anxiety and depression in community –dwelling Italian Alzheimer's disease caregivers. Int J Nurs Pract 2004;10(2):93–100.
- 56. Logsdon RG, McCurry SM, Teri L. Evidence-based interventions to improve quality of life for individuals with dementia. Alzheimers care today.2007;8(4): 309–318.

## **Neurodegenerative Disorders**

#### Contents

Introduction	590
Alzheimer's Disease (Major or Mild Neurocognitive Disorder Due to Alzheimer's	
Disease)	591
Hippocampal Scierosis of Aging	593
Fronto-temporal Dementia and Other Focal Atrophies	594
	571
Frontotemporal Dementia (Major or Mild Frontotemporal Neurocognitive	504
Clinical Manifestations	594 594
Diagnosis	595
Treatment	595
Continghasal Syndrome (CDD)	505
Introduction	595
Clinical Manifestations	595
Postorior Cortical Atrophy	506
Introduction	596
Clinical Manifestations	596
Domantia with Lawy Padias (LPD)	506
Introduction	596
Diagnosis	597
Treatment	597
Parkinsonism and Dementia	598
vascular Cognitive Impairment (Major or Mild Vascular Neurocognitive Disorder)	508
Introduction	598
	500
Mixed vaD and AD	599
Diagnosis	599
Treatment	601
Symptomatic Dementias	601
Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease (CJD)	601
AIDS Dementia Complex	602



68

Normal Pressure Hydrocephalus (NPH)	603
Spirochaetal Infection	604
Traumatic Brain Injury	604
Impact	604
References	606

#### Abstract

Alzheimer's disease primarily a neurodegenerative disorder is the commonest cause of dementia followed by vascular dementia. Alzheimer's disease is a disorder of the amyloid precursor protein (APP), the frontotemporal (FTD) syndromes and some of the extrapyramidal dementias (corticobasal, progressive supranuclear palsy) are associated with the microtubule – associated protein tau. Other degenerative diseases including Parkinson's disease, multiple system disease and Lewy Body dementia are associated with a – synuclein. The review provides an overview of the neyodegenerative dementias.

#### Keywords

Alzheimer's disease · Lewy body dementia · Amyloid precursor protein · The frontotemporal (FTD) syndromes · Extrapyramidal dementias

#### Introduction

In a European study the incidence rates for possible and probable Alzheimer's disease the most common form of dementia adjusted for age, sex and education was 1.2 per 1,000 person years for 65 year old and 63.5 per 1,000 person years for those above 90 years [1]. Alzheimer's disease primarily a neurodegenerative disorder is the commonest cause of dementia followed by vascular dementia [2]. The degenerative dementias are now being reclassified according to the associated protein abnormalities although this classification does not necessarily help in the diagnosis but may

facilitate development of strategies for the disease treatment and prevention [3] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Classification Based on Protein Abnormalities

Diagnosis	Protein involved	
Alzheimer's disease	Amyloid	
	precursor protein	
Fronto-temporal dementia	Tau	
Cortico-basal	Tau	
degeneration (CBD)		
Progressive supra-nuclear	Tau	
palsy(PSP)		
Parkinson's disease	x-synuclein	
Multi-system athropy	x-synuclein	
(MSA)		
Dementia of the Lewy	x-synuclein	
body type	-	
Information sources:Goedert [5], Kowlaska [6],		
Morris et al. [7], and McKeith et al. [8].		

Alzheimer's disease is a disorder of the amyloid precursor protein (APP), the frontotemporal (FTD) syndromes and some of the extrapyramidal dementias (corticobasal, progressive supranuclear palsy) are associated with the microtubule - associated protein tau. Other degenerative diseases including Parkinson's disease, multiple system disease and Lewy Body dementia are associated with a - synuclein. Neurofibrillary lesions made up of microtubule associated with protein tau is not only limited to Alzheimer's disease but also characterizes a heterogenous group of neurodegenerative disorders and clinically distinguished by dementia or/and motor symptoms [4] and grouped together under the general term taupathies [5]. In DSM-5 the subtypes are shown in Box 2.

#### Box 2 Subtypes of Neurodegenerative Disorders (NCDs)

Major or Mild Neurocognitive Disoders due to Alzheimer's Disease

- Major or Mild Frontotemporal Neurocognitive Disorder
- Major or Mild Neurocognitive Disorder with Lewy Bodies
- Major or Mild Vascular Neurocognitive Disorder
- Major or Mild Neurocognitive Disorder due to Traumatic Brain Injury
- Substance/Medication-Induced Major or Mild Neurocognitive Disorder
- Major or Mild Neurocognitive Disorder due to HIV Infection
- Major or Mild Neurocognitive Disorder due to Prion Disease
- Major or Mild Neurocognitive Disorder due to Huntington's Disease
- Major or Mild Neurocognitive Disorder due to Another Medical Condition
- Major or Mild Neurocognitive Disorder due to Multiple Etiologies
- Unspecified Neurocognitive Disorder

Information	sources:	Alzheimer's
Australia [ <mark>9</mark> ].		

#### Alzheimer's Disease (Major or Mild Neurocognitive Disorder Due to Alzheimer's Disease)

The history of senile dementia dates back to ancient Greek and Roman physicians and philosophers [10]. In the ancient Indian medical system Ayurveda, geriatric and cognitive function and Sanskrit names such as Cittanasa for dementia were well recognised [11]. In 1906 Alois Alzheimer a German neuropathologist and clinician described a case report of a 51-year old woman who presented with paranoia, memory disturbance, aggression, confusion and progressive sleep [12] and pathological study revealed the presence of neurofibrillary tangles and senile plaques [13]. A specific disease distinct from senile dementia was thought to have been shown by Alzheimer in his seminal paper in 1907 [14]. Emil Kraepelin coined the eponym Alzheimer's disease. Hereinafter senile dementia evolved from an ill-defined concept occurring in old age to become a defined clinicalpathological entity.

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a neurodegenerative disease characterised by progressive loss of memory and other cognitive functions, and inability to perform basal activities of daily living together with behavioural and psychiatric symptoms. In one study neither the age- specific incidence of Alzheimer's disease nor the morbidity due to Alzheimer's disease differed significantly [15]. The EURODEM reported a higher incidence of Alzheimer's disease in women and suggested sex as a risk factor for AD [1]. It is still unclear whether the higher incidence in women is due to the higher risk or to the longer life expectancy in women.

The hallmarks of AD are the extracellular accumulation of amyloid beta (Abeta) peptides forming the core of the senile plaques and intracellular neurofibrillary tangles (NFTs) made up of the microtuble associated tau protein in a hyperphosphorylated state [5]. This diminishes its ability to bind to tubulin resulting in destabilization of the microtubule structure [16]. The primary function of tau is its ability to interact with alpha- and beta-globulin and stabilize the microtubules [17]. Free tau fractions are elevated when tau is hyperphosphorylated [18]. The hyperphosphorylated tau aggregates into oligomers to form paired helical filaments (PHFs) to generate NFTs [19] and several protein kinases are involved in this process [20]. GSK-3 beta (glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta) is an important tau kinase and is overactive in AD and has been shown to hyperphosphorylate in transgenic mouse models in AD [21]. Abetapeptide arises from a large precursor, the amyloid peptide precursor (APP) and there two identified catabolic pathways for APP [22]. In the amyloidogenic pathway of APP, APP is cleaved by secretase enzymes

and neurotoxic Abeta peptides are released and amass into oligomeric aggregates [17] and induces neuronal apoptosis [22]. In the non amyloidogenic pathway APP is cleaved preferentially by betasecretase [23] within the sequence of the amyloid peptide and hinders the formation of the full length Abeta found in the core of senile plaques [22].

Whilst the mechanism in AD is unclear several hypothesis have been postulated [24]. According to the amyloid cascade hypothesis accumulation of senile plaques made primarily by deposits of Abeta peptide in the initiating lesion in AD [25] and is due either to their increased production or decreased clearance of Abeta peptides [26] although the presence of tangles is essential to dementia [27]. The accumulation of Abeta is the main cause of neuronal degeneration and induces accumulation of tau in the AD brain [26]. Alternative hypothesis is the cytoskeletal changes that arise from the hyperphosphorylation of Tau leads to a cascade of events and finally cause neuronal death [23]. Neither cascade explains adequately the diversity of pathological processes underlying the disease [23, 24]. The Abeta deposits involve the neocortex while the intracellular tau accumulation manily affect the hippocampal regiin [28].

Age at onset of AD have been used to differentiate subtypes with 65 years arbitrarly used to distinguish the early from the late- onset [29]. However age cut off at 70 was found to differentiate better between early and late- onset than 65 years [30]. An estimated 5.2 million Americans have AD and approximately 200,000 are under the age of 65 years and comprise the younger onset [9]. Early-onset familial subtype occurs before the age of 65 years and is due to mutations in the genes presenilin 1 and 2 and the gene for amyloid precursor protein [31-34]. The genetic defects have been identified on chromosomes 21, 19, 14, 12, and 1. Of the early onset cases of AD less than 1% of the cases are linked to chromosome 21. presenilin 1 (PSEN1) on chromosome 14 is the most common and presenilin 2 (PSEN2) on chromosome 1 least common [31, 33, 35].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

AD patients most commonly present with gradual progressive memory loss together with time other domains of cognitive impairment such as visuospatial skills and executive functions and behavioural symptoms. They may also have language disorders for example progressive aphasia and anomia. Less commonly AD can present as a focal syndrome with signs locallised to one anatomical region. Crystal et al. [36] described a 57-year old woman with progressive right parietal disorder chatacterised by astereognosis and pseudoathethosis and 2 years later manifested intellectual deterioration. Biopsy had revealed numerous plaques and tangles. Other presentations include impaired visuospatial skills with progressive visual loss [37] and slowly progressive hemiparesis [38] and proven pathologically. Behavioural and psychological symptoms are also common in AD. Apathy, agitation, aggressiveness, motor restlessness, delusions and hallucinations may develop (Box 3).

#### Box 3 Alzheimer's Disease

Usually after the age of 65 years.

AD patients most commonly present with gradual progressive memory loss together with time other domains of cognitive impairment such as visuospatial skills and executive functions and behavioural symptoms.

In predicting outcome-four groups – benign – little or no progression, myoclonic- severe intellectual decline and frequent mutism after younger onset; extrapyramidal- severe intellectual and functional decline and frequent psychotic symptoms; typical – a gradual progression of intellectual and functional decline [43].

Numerous studies have indicated differences in the clinical characteristics between early- onset Alzheimer's disease (EOAD) and late- onset Alzheimer's disease (LOAD) particularly in symptoms and clinical course [44].

AD usually is most prevalent after the age of 60. Some forms of familial early-onset AD can appear as early as the fourth decade. The early- onset dementia has been associated with more severe language disorder [29, 39]. Although 45% of the patients had familial history relative familial risk could not be demonstrated based on age of onset or aphasia [29]. Early onset AD has a more aggressive course, shorter survival more rapid cognitive decline as well as greater frequency of language disturbance [40]. Parkinsonian signs characterized by rigidity, orofacial dyskinesia, akinesia and diminished associated movements were seen in 61% and 92% of dementia patients [41, 42].

According to Mayeux et al. [43] certain clinical manifestations may be useful to in predicting outcome. In their study of Alzheimer;'s disease patients they found four groups - benign - little or no progression, myoclonic- severe intellectual decline and frequent mutism after younger onset; extrapyramidal- severe intellectual and functional decline and frequent psychotic symptoms; typical - a gradual progression of intellectual and functional decline. Numerous studies have indicated differences in the clinical characteristics between early- onset Alzheimer's disease (EOAD) and late- onset Alzheimer's disease (LOAD) particularly in symptoms and clinical course [44]. The conventional dividing line between both is 65 years [44]. The differences between EOAD and LOAD are summarised in Table 1.

#### Hippocampal Sclerosis of Aging

Based on the pathologic criteria Hippocampal sclerosis of aging (HS-Aging) is defined as neuronal loss and gliosis in the hippocampal formation that is out of proportion to AD-type pathology [48, 49]. It is most common in patients over the age of 80, in the oldest old autopsy studies have shown that 5–30% of the 90+ had HS-Aging [48, 50, 51]. The association between HS-Aging, Alzheimer's disease and Fronto-

	Early-onset	Late-onset
	Alzheimer's	Alzheimer's
	disease	disease
Age of onset	>65 years	<65 years
Gender	M>F	F>M
Risk factors		
Family history	++	
Genetic	5% of total A, PSEN1,PSEN2, APP	APOE epsilon4
Clincal features		
	Nonamnestic	Amnestic
	Deficits in language, visuospatial, executive and attention myoclonus	Memory -visual and orientation
Neuropsychiatric	++	Family history of depression in depressed LOAD
Neurochemical changes	+++	++
Structural brain abnormalities	Neocortical and temporal widespread loss of neurones	Limbic areas
Prognosis	More aggressive, shorter survival time	

 Table 1
 Differences
 between
 early
 and
 late-onset

 Alzheimer's disease
 Image: second sec

Information sources: Panegyres and Chen et al. [27], Mendez [40], Sa et al. [44], Panza et al. [45], Devi et al. [46], and Iversen [47]

temporal dementia is unclear and the manifestations of HS-Aging indicate that it is probably a separate disease [52]. It is strongly associated with TDP-43 pathology [48, 49], in 86% [50]. TPD-43 pathology in the basal forebrain is strongly associated wth HS-Aging [53]. HS-Aging affects a small propportion of those diagnosed as probable AD and the presence of HS-Aging pathology with significant cognitive impairment has often been misdiagnosed as AD clinically [48]. Both HS-Aging and an ABCC9 gene variant have been associatd with moderate or severe arteriosclerosis in the very old [51].

## Fronto-temporal Dementia and Other Focal Atrophies

Cortical lobar atrophies are more common than realized. Localized cerebral atrophy refers to a group of degenerative disorders that present with distinctive clinical and neuropsychological features and have a high genetic element. It is debated whether some of them are part of a diffuse disease or in fact they distinct entities.

#### Frontotemporal Dementia (Major or Mild Frontotemporal Neurocognitive Disorder)

Prominent involvement of the frontal and temporal lobes give rise to frontotemporal dementia (FTD). FTD/Pick complex now refers to a group of diseases which include Pick's disease, Fronto-Temporal Lobar Degeneration (FTLD), Primary progressive Aphasia (PPA), Semantic Dementia and Cortico-Basal Degeneration (CBD) [54]. FTD has also been described with Motor Neurone Disease (MND) [55], Corticobasal degeneration, Progressive supranuclear palsy [56] and atypical Parkinsonian syndromes. All these conditions could be considered as Fronto-Temporal Dementia, a part of Pick's complex. FTD accounts for about 10–15% of all dementias [6]. FTD primarily occurs between the ages of 45 and 65 years. There is a family history in about 40% and autosomal dominant inheritance in about 20% [57, 58, 59].

Aberrant mutation of tau protein is the fundamental neuropathological finding in FTD and this altered protein destabilises the microtubule structure [7]. FTD with tau positive inclusions and includes PSP, CBD, Pick's disease and mutation of the microtubule-associatd protein tau (MAPT) gene on chromosome 17(ETDP-17) [60]. The first mutation of the tau protein responsible for FTD and parkinsonism is linked with chromosome 17 (FTDP-17) [6]. Ubiquitin-postive, FTD with tau negative inclusions are common finding in FTD and included with progranulin gene mutations [61]. It has been recognised that there ia a clinical overlap between FTD and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) and is characterised by neuronal inclusions that are immunoreactive to ubiquitin but not to tau and this pathogenic protein has been identified as TDP-43 [62–64].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Emphasis on other lobes has led to two patterns of presentation, frontal variant with gradual changes in behaviour and the temporal variant with gradual progressive language dysfunction. The former, behavioural variant could present with personality changes, loss of insight [65], disinhibition or with apathy, disinterest and unconcerned. The symptoms of disinhibition may simulate a personality disorder or manic psychosis. The lack of inhibition results in impulsive or inappropriate behavior with behavioral irregularities such as pilfering, shoplifting, swearing, undressing or urinating in public places. They lack concern over personal appearance and prone to overeating with food fads. Even though there are complaints of memory problems they rarely have true amnestic syndrome (Table 2).

The temporal variant or language variant is characterized by early and progressive change in language function and occurs in a setting of relative preservation of other cognitive domains such as memory [66]. The language variability is referred to as primary progressive aphasia (PPA) and is further subdivided as progressive non-flent aphasia [67, 68] and semantic dementia [67]. The language dysfunction could take the form of a progressive non-fluent aphasia, impaired syntax, poor repetition, preserved comprehension and relatively preserved performance in other neuropsychological functions. By contrast others can present with anomia and persuasive semantic deterioration which may disrupt language and memory. With progression the patient becomes virtually mute. A third language variant has been described unlike that of the the other two [69] and notable feature is there is profound impairment for reptition of sentences with difficulties in understanding intricate sentences [69]. It has been suggested that this variant may be an atypical presentation of AD [70, 71] and the pattern of atrophy seen is involvement of the left temporoparietal junction [72] and a smaller

	45-65 years
	Family history (50%)
	Mean duration of illness 8 year (10–15 years)
Frontal	
(1) Disinhibited overactive,	(2) Apathetic, inert, lack
unconcerned inappropriate behaviour	of drive, little response to stimuli, wandering,
	altered lood intake
Stereotyped behaviour	
Temporal	
speech, repetition, stereotpy,	echolalia, perseveration till
mutism supervenes	, F
mutism supervenes Memory failures are variable Stricted signs of elvinosia, rici	ditu amarga
mutism supervenes Memory failures are variable Striatal signs of akinesia, rigi	dity emerge
mutism supervenes Memory failures are variable Striatal signs of akinesia, rigi Frontotemporal dementia wit	dity emerge h motor neurone disease
mutism supervenes Memory failures are variable Striatal signs of akinesia, rigi Frontotemporal dementia wit <i>Anatomy</i>	dity emerge h motor neurone disease
mutism supervenes Memory failures are variable Striatal signs of akinesia, rigi Frontotemporal dementia wit <i>Anatomy</i> Frontal chiefly orbito-frontal	dity emerge h motor neurone disease
mutism supervenes Memory failures are variable Striatal signs of akinesia, rigi Frontotemporal dementia wit <i>Anatomy</i> Frontal chiefly orbito-frontal Temporal lobes (relative spar amygdale and thalamus)	dity emerge h motor neurone disease ing of hippocampus,
mutism supervenes Memory failures are variable Striatal signs of akinesia, rigi Frontotemporal dementia wit <i>Anatomy</i> Frontal chiefly orbito-frontal Temporal lobes (relative spar amygdale and thalamus) <i>Histopathology</i>	dity emerge h motor neurone disease ing of hippocampus,
mutism supervenes Memory failures are variable Striatal signs of akinesia, rigi Frontotemporal dementia wit <i>Anatomy</i> Frontal chiefly orbito-frontal Temporal lobes (relative spar amygdale and thalamus) <i>Histopathology</i> Macrovacuolation, gliosis? S astrocytosis, neuronal cell los	dity emerge h motor neurone disease ing of hippocampus, pongiform, fibrous
mutism supervenes Memory failures are variable Striatal signs of akinesia, rigi Frontotemporal dementia wit <i>Anatomy</i> Frontal chiefly orbito-frontal Temporal lobes (relative spar amygdale and thalamus) <i>Histopathology</i> Macrovacuolation, gliosis? S astrocytosis, neuronal cell los Ballooned neurons	dity emerge h motor neurone disease ing of hippocampus, pongiform, fibrous is,

 Table 2
 Frontotemporal dementia

Information sources: Neary et al. [65, 73], Nagaratnam and Nagaratnam [66], and Ash et al. [68]

subgroup of the patients with predominant striatio-temporal pathology, striatal signs of rigidity and akinesia develop early and are associated with stereotyped behaviour [73, 74]. Extrapyramidal disorder has occasionally occurred with FTD often with MND [73]. MND type inclusions have been found in FTD without clinical MND but there has been a significant number of cases of FTD and PPA developing clinical MND [54].

#### Diagnosis

Neuropsychological testing which evaluate language, memory, abstraction, visuospatial skills, planning and mental control, conduct and intelligence is useful to obtain a clinical appraisal of the disease. Executive functions (abstract types of tasks), impaired powers of abstraction, design competence and verbal response are affected rather than the visual and memory capabilities. Neuroimaging. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is one of the most useful test to demonstrate the affected areas (frontal, anterior temporal lobes, left perisylvian cortex) in the brain depending on the different types of FTD.

#### Treatment

There is no cure. The mainstay of treatment is management of the behavioural symptoms.

#### Corticobasal Syndrome (CBD)

#### Introduction

CBD is characterised by hyperphosphorylated tau forming abnormal filamentous inclusions in the neurons and glia [7]. The incidence is 0.62 per 100,000 to 92 per 100,000 and the prevalence in the United States is 4.0–7.3 per 100,000 [75]. The mean age of onset is 63 years and the youngest 45 years [76]. Both CBD and Progressive supranuclear paralysis (PSP) show a similar pattern of tau expression but in CBD tau forms paired helical filaments [77]. Abnormality on chromosome may cause both diseases [78].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

Corticobasal syndrome (CBS) with its constellation of features genetically, clinically and pathologically is similar to or overlaps FTD [79]. It presents with noticeable asymmetry a combination of cortical and extrapyramidal features [80]. A common presentation is the 'useless arm' (dystonic, rigidity, akinetic or apraxic) in more than half the cases [81]. Other presentations include a progressive disorder of language (progressive nonfluent aphasia, apraxia of speech [79] or praxis with typically asymmetric extrapyramidal abnormality and dystonia and parkinsonism are the most common features. Symptoms of apraxia, tremor, limb dystonia or cortical sensory disturbances and myoclonus are seen [82]. Supranuclear ophthalmoparesis and other abnormalities of eye movement and myoclonus [80] are common. Apraxia of voluntary gaze resemble opthalmoplegia of PSP but with eye movements affected in all directions rather than solely the vertical and involuntary saccades are unaffected The patient often complain that the affected limb is not part of their body, a sensation called 'alien limb'. They often have cognitive difficulties and most commonly involve difficulty with expression of language such as word finding difficulty and naming. Similar to FTD they may exhibit frontal behavioural features [83] such as inappropriate behaviour, personality changes, repetitive and or compulsive activities (Box 4).

#### **Box 4 Corticobasal Syndrome**

Sixty year-old male with features of parkinsonism and cognitive function limb apraxia, rigidity, akinesia, alien hand.

Postural-action tremor/myoclonus,limb dystonia progressive gait difficulty supranuclear opthhalmoplegia cognitive profilesubcortical dementia

dd supranuclear paralysis, other cortical atrophies

Histopathology
Ballooned achromatic necrosis
Nigral and basal ganglia degeneration
Information sources: Mahapatra et al.
[78], Rinne et al. [81], and Riley et al. [82].

#### **Posterior Cortical Atrophy**

#### Introduction

Posterior cortical atrophy is a progressive clinicoradiologic syndrome [84] characterised by an array of manifestations which include higher visual dysfunction and that of Balint's and Gerstmann's syndromes and transcortical sensory aphasia [85]. Is a rare disease and frequency is unknown [86]. PCA has been attributed to involvement of the parietal and occipital association cortices. Structural neuroimaging has demonstrated parieto-cortical atrophy and functional imaging has revealed bilateral hypometabolism and hypoperfusion [87]. It is unclear whether the changes in white matter integrity are due to ageing process or to some other pathology [88]. The syndrome is associated with a variety of underlying pathologies. The posterior cerebral areas show deposition of neuritic plaques and neurofibrillary tangles [86]. It is often defined as a variant or atypical form of Alzheimer's disease however the clinical presentation is distinctly differrnt from Alzheimer's disease. CT and MRI demonstrates bilateral parieto-cortical atrophy but no detectable mesiotemporal atrophy as seen in Alzheimer's disease [86]. Damage to the association cortices of the occipito-parietal regions which is associated with visuo-spatial integration produces disorders such as optic ataxia and simultanagnosia [89]. All the components need not be present to constitute the syndrome indicating that the syndrome does not depend upon a single brain mechanism [90].

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

There are several subsets in PCA consisting of variable number of components of the Balint's and Gerstmann's syndromes but the most common neuropsychological symptoms seen are that of full Balint's syndrome or some component of the syndrome [91]. Memory and cognition are spared till late in the course of the illness. Balint's syndrome is characterized by optic ataxia, apraxia of gaze and asimultagnosia. With time there is a progression of agnosia and apraxia which is disabling and with progression language and mremory become affected [86].

#### Dementia with Lewy Bodies (LBD)

#### Introduction

DLB also known as Cortical Lewy Body dementia or Diffuse Lewy-Body Dementia is a neurodegenerative disorder associated with abnormal structures (Lewy Bodies) in certain parts of the brain. It is the second most common cause of dementia (15-20%) [8, 92] after Alzheimer's disease [8, 93]. DLB is characterized in most cases with neocortical or limbic Lewy bodies and Alzheimer type pathology below the threshold for the diagnosis of AD [94] but the cortical Lewy bodies and Lewy neuritis in DLB are the most important correlates of cognitive failure rather than the AD pathology [8]. The frequency and distribution of cortical Lewy Bodies has been defined by antiubiquitin immunocytochemical staining. It has been demonstrated that there is a link with 'synucleinopathies' which include Parkinson's disease and Multisystem atrophy [8] and classified as a alphasynucleinopathy [92] and there is a marked cortical reduction of acetylcholine and nigrostriatal dopamine deficiency [93].

It could present like Alzheimer's disease or Parkinson's disease or a combination of the two [95]. The clinical symptoms suggestive of DLB are fluctuating cognitive impairment with episodic periods of confusion, visual hallucinations and extrapyramidal signs occurring either sponataneously [92, 93] or as part of an abnormal sensitivity to neuroleptic medication [96]. The survival time of patients with DLB is shorter than in AD. Depression and delusions are also frequent in DLB found in 60% of cases each [97] (Box 5).

Box 5 Lewy Body Dementia Fluctuating cognitive impairment Episodes of confusion Visual hallucinations Extrapyramidal signs Sensitivity to neuroleptic medications Repeated falls Syncope Anatomy: Lewy bodies-cortical and brain stem Histopathological



#### Diagnosis

It is clinically important to make an accurate diagnosis because of DLB's sensitivity to neuroleptic medications [92, 96]. The diagnosis is made on the presence of the above-mentioned core symptoms together with one of the following namely repeated falls syncope, neuroleptic sensitivity, hallucinations or delusions. The Consortium on Dementia with Lewy bodies [98] met to establish consensus guidelines for the clinical diagnosis of DLB. and for the characterization of pathological lesions at autopsy. The consensus criteria for the clinical diagnosis of probable and possible DLB includes progressive cognition decline, fluctuating periods of confusion, visual hallucinations, features of parkinsonism and supportive features such as repeated falls, syncope neuroleptic sensitivity, delusions and hallucinations [98]. Brain stem or cortical Lewy bodies are the only features considered essential for the pathological diagnosis of DLB [98]. Currently the most reliable biomarkers are the relative preservation of medial temporal volume on structural MRI and the use of SPECT tracers for regional blood flow [8].

#### Treatment

Cholinesterase inhibitors have been shown to be effective in improving cognition, neurological and psychiatric symptoms [8, 92, 93]. Some patients with DLB develop severe sensitivity reactions with the atypical antipsychotics but are less likely to occur with the newer atypical antipsychotics [92].

#### **Parkinsonism and Dementia**

Parkinson's disease primarirly occurs after the age of 50, carrying the 7-10% of dementia in this age category [99, 100]. Dementia with parkinsonism poses difficulties in diagnosis. For instance parkinsonian motor deficits encroach on the diagnostic criteria for dementia by limiting activities or increasing dependency [101]. There are three phases of dementia in Parkinson's disease namely (1) that of Alzheimer' disease (2) that of cortical Lewy bodies and (3) cell loss in the nucleus basalis and remaining cells showing tangles [101]. A subgroup of PD with onset in late life demonstrates neuropathological changes of the Alzheimer's variety [102]. The prevalence rates of dementia in Parkinson's disease is said to be between 30% and 40%, a better estimate would be 20% [103]. but this is again doubtful [104]. Depression is much more frequently seen. Clinical and neuropathological similarities to AD are seen in 10-30% of Parkinson's disease patient (Box 6).

#### Box 6 Key Points: Neurodegenerative Dementias

Alzheimer's disease (AD) is a disorder of the amyloid precursor protein (APP) [5–8].

The fronto-temporal (FTD) syndromes and some of the extrapyramidal dementias (corticobasal, progressive supranuclear palsy) are associated with the micro-tubuleassociated protein tau [5–8].

Other degenerative diseases including Parkinson's disease, multiple system disease and Lewy body dementia are associated with alpha-synuclein [5-8].

Five to 10% of patients with AD are familial with an autosomal dominant inheritance pattern.

Box 6 Key Points: Neurodegenerative Dementias (continued)

AD patients usually present with gradual progressive memory loss together with other domains of cognitive impairment.

FTD/Pick complex now refers to a group of disease which include Pick's disease, Fronto-temoporal Lobar Degeneration (FTLD).

Primary Progressive Aphasia (PPA), Semantic Dementia and be considered as Fronto-Temporal Dementia a part of Pick's complex [54].

Lewy body dementia (LBD) is the second most common cause of dementia (15–20%) after Alzheimer's disease [8, 92].

#### Vascular Cognitive Impairment (Major or Mild Vascular Neurocognitive Disorder)

#### Introduction

It has been suggested that VaD should be re-defined with greater consideration to the identification of distinct vascular mechanisms in the development of dementia [105] Currently the term vascular cognitive impairment (VCI) has been proposed [106]. It includes a wide spectrum of cognitive decline ranging from mild deficits in one or more cognitive domains referred to as Vascular mild cognitive impairment (VaMCI) to a broad dementia- like syndrome [107] including vascular cognitive impairment with no dementia and mixed Alzheimer's disease and cerebrovascular disease [108]. The Canadian Study on Health and Aging restricted the definition excluding cases of dementia. Vascular cognitive impairment without dementia was the most prevalent form of VCI among the 65–84 years old in the study [109]. The study further found that about half of the elderly with mild cognitive problems converted to dementia after 5 years [110]. It is a preferred term for it

encompasses the complex interactions between vascular risk factors, cerebrovascular disease etiology and cellular changes within the brain and cognition [111]. The term vascular cognitive disorder had been proposed by Sachdev [112] for cognitive impairment of vascular origin ranging fron VCI to VaD and includes such entities as mixed AD/CVD, poststroke VaD, poststroke VCI and Biswanger disease [106]. Vascular risk factors for VCI include diabetes, dyslipidaemia, obesity and metabolic syndrome [112].

VaD has been related to multi-infarct dementia, subcortical ischaemic vascular disease and dementia or small vessel disease [111], strategic infarct type dementias, subcortical arterioscleostic leucoencephalopathy (Binswanger), multilacunar stae and mixed cortico-subcortical type [113]. Vascular dementia is second most common cause of and in some countries it is the commonest [114]. The incidence of VaD is about 3.8% per thousand per annum and its incidence increases with age, in both men and women from 1.3 in those aged 65–69 years to 9.3 in those aged 85 years or over and to 15.9 in men over the age of 90 [115]. Subcortical VCI accounts for over 40% of all VCI [115].

#### Mixed VaD and AD

AD type lesions, cerebrovascular lesions and other pathologies coexist giving rise to mixed pathologies in 25-80% of the demented elderly [107]. Gorelick [116] considered the risks factors as 'putative' or 'tentative' for the reason there has been no general consensus about the risk factors for VaD and the likely explanation for this are the studies of different populations using disparate methods. The potential risk factors being demographic, atherogenic, genetic and stroke related factors [116]. Silent cerebral infarcts that are strategically placed in the deep frontal lobe and thalamus may prove significant in the pathogenesis of dementia associated with stroke [116]. Although the prevalence ranges from 12.9% [117] to 38% [118] the true prevalence in the general population is not known. Vascular lesions involving the

frontal lobe may mimic AD with frontal involvement and the frontal variant of frontotemporal dementia (FTD). AD patients usually present with cognitive rather than social breakdown as well as personality change. In FTD the latter occur early with close similarities to the vascular frontal syndromes. However the onset is insidious with degenerative dementias and is progressive [119] (Box 7).

#### Box 7 Mechanisms of Vascular Dementia and Vascular Cognitive Impairment

- I. Multi-infarct dementia
  - (a) Cortical, subcortical, mixed
  - (b) Lacunar
- II. Single strategically placed infarcts
  - (a) Angular gyrus syndrome (inferior parietal lobule)
  - (b) Thalamic dementia (paramedian thalamic)
  - (c) Caudate, gobus pallidus, basal forebrain, hippocampus
- III. White matter ischaemia

Information sources: Jellinger 2013, 2004

#### Diagnosis

The accuracy of diagnosis of VaD is found wanting because of limitations of assessment scales available. Most criteria used in the diagnosis of dementia emphasize memory impairment [120] which is not a common finding in cognitive impairment with VaD. Several groups have proposed criteria for its diagnosis [121] but these criteria have been proposed for different purposes. Wetterling et al. [122] compared the different diagnostic criteria for VaD and discussed their limitations. The Hachinski Ischaemic scale is used in the diagnosis of VaD although it it more widely used for research purposes. Furthermore it has poor interrater reliability, is based on the concept that VaD is caused by multi-infarction and does not include neuro-imaging [120]. The DSM-IV criteria published by the American Psychiatric Association [123] has not been validated. The International Classification of Disease (ICD-10) produced by the World Health Organisation (1993) [124] is subclassified into multiinfarction dementia, subcortical vascular dementia, vascular dementia of acute onset and mixed forms or unspecified types. The National Instuitute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke and expert panel (NINDS-AIREN) [125] used for a diagnosis of probable VaD requires the presence of (a) dementia (b) cerebrovascular disease and (c) a relation between the two (such as onset of dementia within 3 months of a stroke) (Fig. 1). The NINDS-AIREN and the criteria for the diagnosis proposed by the State of California Alzheimer's Disease Diagnostic and Treament Centers [121] incorporate neuroimaging technology, comprehensive neuropsychological parameters and brain necropsy

findings to help to elucidate vascular mechanisms that may cause cognitive impairment. These criteria has been criticised for being over inclusive and overlapping and have not been validated [126].

A high percentage of patients become demented following a stroke and about two-thirds are said to be aphasic [126]. The type of aphasia will depend on the location of the lesion. The true incidence in this category is not known, since most studies have excluded patients with severe aphasia because of the difficulties in testing them adequately [126]. The presence of dementia was assessed by using the functional criterion [126]. Censori et al. [126] considered only those aphasic patients showing marked functional impairment that could not be explained by their communication deficits or hemiparesis. Jorm and Korten [127] studied the feasibility of measuring cognitive decline in the elderly directly from informants. They developed a standardized interview to measure decline in both intelligence and memory

#### DEMENTIA



Fig. 1 Diagnosis of probable vascular dementia and mixed dementia (Alzheimer's with cerebrovascular disease)

of an elderly person's performance and 10 years earlier. They found this to be a valid measure of cognitive decline and had less contamination with pre-morbid ability than the MMSE. The use of informants had also been suggested by Henderson and Huppert [128] for the diagnosis of early dementia because they are better informed as to the parient's performance. Other workers found informant reports have little validity as to memory functioning in normal elderly. Until guidelines for a reliable criteria are established the clinician should assess the aphasic patient and suspect dementia in a global way and not just in one aspect of the patient's symptomatology [129].

#### Treatment

The risk factors should be looked for and modified. The risk factors are listed in Box 8. Deficits in neurotransmission and breakdown of neuronal circuits in the brain results in cognitive deficits whatever may be the type of dementia [130]. Cognitive deficits are associated with lowered nicotinic cholinerginergic neurotransmission and in the nembers of nicotinic receptors [130]. In investigating the effects of galantamine in patients with vascular dementia and mixed dementia it was shown that galantamine was effective on all key areas of cognitive and non-cognitive abilities in this group of patients [130] (Box 8).

#### Box 8 Risk Factors in Vascular Dementia and Treatment

- (i) Hypertension, diabetes- antiplatelet -drugs
- (ii) Atrial fibrillation-anticoagulantiii, carotid aryery disease- surgery
- (iii) Vasculitis-steroids, Immunosuppressive drugs
- (iv) Cerebral hypoperfusion surgery
- (v) Hereditary vascular dementia-genetic counselling

Information sources: Erkinjuntti and Gauthier [111]

#### Symptomatic Dementias

#### Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease (CJD)

#### Introduction

A prion is an infectious protein particle capable of transmitting an infectious disease in both humans and animals. The prion diseases affecting humans are symptomatic dementias Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease (CJD), Gerstmann-Straussler-Scheinker syndrome (GSS), Kuru, Fatal Familial insomnia (FFi) and Alpers Syndrome.

CJD is a rapidly progressive neurodegenerative disease with spongy degeneration of the brain and death within a year. It is rare affecting one person per million worldwide per year [131, 132]. There are about 200 cases per year in the United States [132]. The human disease may be inherited, acquired or sporadic forms. In a retrospective study, Bruton et al. [133] found that in only 60% of prion disease cases typical spongiform pathology was identified clinically during life suggesting that several cases are not detected. The agent associated with CJD is the prion protein (PrP) encoded by the gene on chromosome 20. This is converted via a conformational change to an abnormal protein PrPsc [134] and this accumulates as an abnormal protein designated PrPres which accounts for the degenerative changes in the cerebral cortex.

#### **Clinical Manifestations**

The clinical picture is diverse producing a number of different presentations. The age incidence ranges from 16 to 90 years with a median age 60–65 years [135]. Typically the first symptoms are personality changes with anxiety and depression [136, 137] with memory loss, difficulties in balance and coordination and jerky movements [243]. The classic CJD presents with a rapidly progressing [137] and myoclonus with other neurological and neurobehavioural signs such as pyramidal and extrapyramidal signs, cerebellar ataxia, visual disorders. Within 3-4 months there is usually a rapid decline to akinetic mutism. Pneumonia and other infections occur in these patients and can lead to death. Sporadic CJD is the most common but the mode of transmission is not known [137]. There are six subtypes of sporadic CJD [138]. Iatrogenic or transmissible CJD occurs from certain medical procedures such as brain surgery, corneal transplants, grafts of dura mater, gonadothrophic hormone and from human growth hormone [139]. Familial CJD is characterised by may halotypes based on the PRNP mutation and condon 129 on the mutant allele [138]. It has an early onset around the age of 50. The variant CJD is associated with eating contaminated beef products and believed to be due to contaminated meat from cattle suffering from Bovine Spongiform Encephalopathy (BSE or "Mad Cow" disease) [137].

The EEG will depend on the stage of the disease. In the early stages diffuse slowing and frontal rhythmic delta activity and the late stages are characterised by periodic sharp wave complexes [140]. Histopathologically a triad of spongiform vaculoation, astrocytic proliferation and neuronal loss. Laboratory tests and findings: analysis of 14-3-3 abnormal protein in the cerebrospinal fluid by immunoassay [141] (this protein may be found in stroke and viral encephalitis), and immunoperoxidase staining of cells of lymphoid tissue (tonsil). An accurate clinical history, meticulous examination with use of the EEG, MRI and CSF protein tests provides a early diagnosis of CJD with increasing assurance [142]. The definite diagnosis can be made only when the neuropathology, immunocytochemical and prion western blots are positive [131] (Box 9).

#### Box 9 Key Points: Symptomatic Dementias-Creutzfeld-Jakob Disease

CJD is rare affecting one person per million worldwide per year [131, 132].

The age incidence ranges from 16 to 90 years with a median age 60–65 years [135].

Typically the first symptoms are personality changes with anxiety and depression [136, 137] with memory loss, difficulties in balance and coordination [137] and jerky movements [136, 137].

The EEG will depend on the stage of the disease. In the early stages diffuse slowing

**Box 9 Key Points: Symptomatic Dementias-Creutzfeld-Jakob Disease** (continued) and frontal rhythmic delta activity and the late stages are characterised by periodic sharp wave complexes [140].

Histopathologically a triad of spongiform vaculoation, astrocytic proliferation and neuronal loss.

Laboratory tests and findings: Analysis of 14-3-3 abnormal protein in the cerebrospinal fluid by immunoassay [141].

#### AIDS Dementia Complex

One of the neurological complications of primary HIV-1 infection is AIDS dementia complex (ADC). Furthermore it is characterized by cognitive, motor [143] behavioural [144, 145] and mood changes in adults. It has been estimated that one in four newly diagnosed HIV infections occurs in older adults (2-4). About 11% of new infections occur in the 50 years and older and it is estimated that in the future more than half will be 50 years or older [146]. Age is an important factor in HIV related cognitive deficits and causes significant morbidity and mortality and accelerating the aging process [147]. In individuals under the age of 50 years it is the most treatable cause of neurocognitive impairment [143, 144]. It develops in advanced AIDS and may develop in 10-70% of patients with AIDS. Over the past few years the incidence of HIV associated dementia has decreased due to the highly active retroviral therapy but the neurological complications such as cognitive deficits persist (HAART) [143, 144]. The neurological damage in HIV/AIDS is not completely prevented by HAART [145] and persist [147]. Following the availability of HAART treatment it was found that only 2% patients with AIDS developed ADC. HIV involves typically the subcortical regions [147] and leads to cognitive and motor disorders [143, 144]. Cognitive impairment is characterized by memory loss, difficulty in concentrating and speech problems. Motor impairments are characterised by weakness of legs with difficulty in
walking, spasticity, loss of bladder control and behavioural by irritability, depression.withdrawal, psychosis and mania [148].

Diagnosis by mental status examination, examination of the cerebrospinal fluid and neuroimaging (CT, MRI and SPECT scans) [144] Neuroimaging studies had revealed global atrophy and SPECT showed patchy cortical and subcortical hypoperfusion [149]. The median survival after diagnosis of ADC is about 6 months before the use of AZT.

## Normal Pressure Hydrocephalus (NPH)

The incidence and prevalence of NPH are increasing [150]. The prevalence of NPH in institutionalized patients may be upto 14% [151] and the overall prevalence increases with age [152] The incidence has been estimated as 1.8 per 100,000 [153]. Initially it was considered to be idiopathic [154, 155] but now by common usage includes any form of chronic communicating hydrocephalus [156]. The idiopathic form tends to present in the elderly [157] whereas the communicating in younger indiviuals [158]. There may be a preceof meningitis, subarachnoid dent history haemorrhage, neurosurgery or head injury [158]. In most instances such a history is lacking.

A number of changes have been noted as possible links with NPH. The pathophysiology of NPH has been attributed to a number factors both mechanical [159] and ischaemic [160, 161]. Ventricular dilatation which occurs in NPH is most noted physiological change [162]. It has been suggested that the ventricular enlargement follows the damage to the deep white matter due to vascular disease associated with ischaemia [163] resulting in tissue loss [162]. It can also be due to close down of the arterioles in the deep white matter due to aging. Currently there is general acceptance of a close association between NPH and a global reduction in cerebral blood flow (CBF) [162] and it has been interpreted that the CBF reduction in NPH is secondary to ventricular dilatation [164]. There is a rise in the sagittal sinus pressure, the pressure gradient required to reabsorb CSF is exceeded and CSF

absorption through the granulations ceases [165]. It has been suggested that the ventricular enlargement is due to transient high pressure hydrocephalus and with further enlargement the pressure returns to normal [166]. On the other hand others believe that the initial event is diminished CSF absorption in the arachnoid villi [166]. Slow absorption of the CSF, ventricular dilatation and frontal lobe abnormalities may result from a scarring of the arachnoid villi over convexities of the frontal lobes. Ischaemia in the deep venous territory is not a prerequisite for NPH [162]. Severe damage to the frontal lobes gives rise to clinical features very similar to that of normal pressure hydrcephalus which in effect a frontal lobe syndrome consequent to periodically raised intraventricular pressure [167].

The syndrome of normal pressure hydrocephalus is characterized by the classical triad of gait disturbances, progressive mental deterioration and urinary difficulties [154, 168]. As the disease progresses unsteadiness leads to falls, apathy, lack of spontaneity and depressive symptoms [169]. Psychiatric and behavioural symptoms characterized by agitation, paranoidal delusions, visual hallucinations and belligerence occuir in association with NPH [170, 171].

The diagnosis, however has been fraught with difficulties. There is no need for the triad to present in its entirety. The symptoms are common in the elderly. The gait abnormality appears first and most experts believe that gait impairment is a must for the diagnosis. The diagnosis of NPH is essentially a clinical one based on the symptoms followed by neuroimaging (CT or MRI) and both showing enlargement of the ventricles accurately [152]. In the elderly the enlarged ventricles are sometimes difficult to distinguish from normal aging. A RHISA scan may show changes of the circulation reflux of cerebrospinal fluid into the ventricles. Other bed side tests include that for memory, the Bingley memory test [172], and the Miller Fisher test which is a walking test before and after removal of approximately 30 ml of spinal fluid and is a good predictor of successful treatment with ventriculoperitoneal shunt [173]. It has been shown that the ventricular tap test is useful in selecting patients who will respond to shunting as it has shown greater sensitivity and specificity [157]. The treatment is surgical, the results of treatment with cerebrospinal fluid shunting is inconsistent. Box 10 summarises the key points (Box 10).

### Box 10 Key Points: Normal Pressure Hydrocephalus (NPH)

There may be precedent history of meningitis, subarachnoid haemorrhage or head injury [158].

It was considered to be idiopathic [154, 155] but now by common usage includes any form of chronic communicating hydrocephalus [156].

Ventricular dilatation occurs and is the most noted physiological change [162].

There is a close association between NPH and a global reduction of cerebral blood flow (CBF) and is said to be secondary to ventricular dilatation [162].

When the sagittal sinus pressure increases the pressure gradient required to reabsorb CSF is exceeded and C SF absorption ceases [165].

Others believe that the initial event is diminished CSF absorption in the arachnoid villi [166].

Severe damage to the frontal lobes gives rise to clinical features similar to NPH [167].

The ventricular tap test is useful in selecting patients who will respond to shunting as it has shown greater sensitivity and specificity [157].

## **Spirochaetal Infection**

Lyme disease is caused by the spirochaete organism *Borrelia burgdorferi* which remains latent for several months to years and then manifest as a neuropsychiatric syndrome with CNS infection. Untreated Lyme disease can cause damage to the brain and cause dementia. The diagnosis is made by serology.

### **Traumatic Brain Injury**

Traumatic brain injury (TBI) is a significant global problem in elderly patients [174, 175] and is a crucial public health and socio-economic problem world wide [175, 176]. It is a common in the elderly and adults 75 years and older and have the highest rates of TBI-related hospitalisation and death [174, 177]. It is responsible for more than 80,000 emergency department visits each year [174, 177]. The main cause is falls followed by motor vehicle accidents [175, 176]. The elderly with TBI have a poor outcome compared to younger elderly (aged 65–75 years [175]. Although several prognostic factors such as preadmission functional ability, comorbidities, gender and other factors have been identified, these variables have been understudied in the elderly with TBI [174]. Alcohol abuse, polypharmacy, drug interaction and elder abuse are some of the issues that require special attention [177].

The patients with TBI exhibit a variety of symptoms such as deficits in attention, memory, emotion, motivation and drive and inability to recognise the effects of one's behaviour [178]. Neurobehavioural sequelae are common following TBI and consist of a spectrum of somatic amd neuropsychiatric symptoms which are cognitive and behavioural [179].

The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorder, Fifth Edition (DSM-5) contains the diagnostic criteria for Neurocognitive Disorder (NCD) for TBI which require the presence of at least one of four features: loss of consciousness, post traumatic amnesia, disorientation and confusion or neurological sigs such as seizure, anosmia, visual field defects, hemiparesis or neuroimaging findings [180]. The NCD should have its onset immediately after the TBI or come on after recovery of consciousness and persist past the acute postinjury period [180].

### Impact

Dementia is recognised as one of the most common devastating disease causing immense pressure on the health care system and families. Among older people dementia is one of the most striking cause of disability and dependance. The age standardised prevalence of dementia has been estimated to vary from 5% to 7% of the world's population aged 65 years and older [181]. With the aging of the population an increasing number of older patients are diagnosed with dementia. The oldest old aged 90 years and older are the fastest growing segment and the highest rates of dementia in the population [182]. The prevalence rates increases with age doubling every 5 years [181]. The 2010 World Alzheimer Report highlights the economic impact of dementia worldwide and cost of illness studies have been carried out in the high income countries [183] In the United Kingdom the total population prevalence is 7.1% and equals 1 in every 14 of the population the over 65 s and the total cost will be UK 26 billion pounds a year [184]. There will be as many as 16 million Americans with Alzheimer's disease by 2050 an will cost all payers \$20 trillion over the next 40 years [185]. In 2011 unpaid care provided by 15.2 million family members and friends is valued at over \$210 billion [185]. In Australia therewill be over half a million by 203 and by 2050 it will be 1 million and the cost of care was estimted at \$5.4 billion and the cost of replacing family carers with paid carers was estimated at \$5.5 billion per annum in 2008 [186]. Presently 500,000 Canadians suffer from dementia and in a generation this will increase to 1,100,000 and the economic burden is \$15 billion and this will increase within a generation to \$153 billion [187] Dementia has a far reaching and intense impact not only on the dementia patient's life but also on the lives of the spouse, families and friends. A person recently diagnosed as having dementia may experience an array of symptoms such as anger, shock, disbelief, fear and grief. Spouses or daughters who are caregivers for older adults with dementia and living in community care settings caregiving can be most agonizing [188] and are often confronted with physical, social, emotional and financial problems. The welfare of the people with dementia is associated with the quality of their relationship with their informal carers [189]

and a healthy relationship will ensure the person has a good quality of life.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of Lewy body dementia (LBD), EXCEPT
  - A. Fluctuating periods of confusion
  - B. Presence of stroke disease
  - C. Recurrent visual hallucinations
  - D. Particularly sensitive to neuroleptics
  - E. Repeated falls
- 2. The following are true of Fronto-temporal dementia (FTD), EXCEPT
  - A. Personality changes
  - B. Early loss of insight
  - C. Progressive non-fluent aphasia
  - D. Family history of 50%
  - E. Gross memory impairment
- 3. The following are suggestive of Cortico-basal syndrome, EXCEPT
  - A. Postural-action tremor
  - B. Progressive gait difficulty
  - C. Alien hand
  - D. Vertical gaze palsy
  - E. Memory spared
- The following are suggestive of Vascular dementia (VaD), EXCEPT
  - A. Focal neurological signs
  - B. Stepwise deterioration
  - C. Normal scan
  - D. Abrupt onset
  - E. History of strokes

### **MCQ** Answers

1 = B; 2 = E; 3 = D; 4 = C

### **Extended Matching Questions**

- A. Lewy body dementia
- B. Alcoholic dementia
- C. Huntington's disease dementia
- D. Normal pressure hydrocephalus
- E. Parkinsonism and dementia
- F. Alzheimer's disease
- G. Vascular dementia
- H. HIV dementia complex
- I. Cruezfeldt-Jacob
- J. Fronto-temporal dementia

The following patirents have in common dementia. Chose the diagnosis from the list above. Each option can be used only once.

- A 65 year old man presented with fluctating cognitive impairment with episodes of confusion, visual hallucinations and extrapyramidal signs. He admitted to frequent falls and syncopal attacks.
- A 68-year old woman was seen in the memory clinic with progressive memory loss. She has become forgetful over the past 12× months often asking the same questions several times in the day. Her quality of domestic chores is beginning to decline so has her personal hygiene.
- A 55 year old man was seen with changes in his behavior. He exhibited childish behavior clowing joking and lacked concern over personal appearance. Furthermore he had undressed and urinated in public. He consumed large amounts of Soft drinks daily.
- A 65 year-old man presented with difficulty in walking, urinary difficulties and forgetfulness. He demonstrated apathy, lack of spontaneity and depressive symptoms.

### EMQ Answers

1 = A; 2 = D; 3 = J; 4 = G

### References

### **Neurodegenerative Dementias**

- Launer LG, Anderson K, Dewey ME, Letenneur L, Ott A, Amaducci LA, et al., Rates and risk factors for dementia and Alzheimer's disease: results from EURODERM pooled analyses. EURODERM . Incidence Research Group and Work Gropus. European Studies of Dementia. Neurology. 1999;52:78–84.
- Rockwood K, Wentzel C, Hachinski V, Hogan DB, MacKnight C, McDowell I. Prevalence and outcomes of vascular cognitive impairment. Neurology. 2000;54:447–451.
- Ragon S, Lippa CF. Alzheimer's and other dementias : A review. Am J Alz Dis Other Disord. 2002; 17: 11–17.
- Tolnay M, Prost A. The neuropthological spectrum of neurodegenerative tauopathies. IUBMB Life. 2003; 55(6):299–305.

## **Alzheimer's Disease**

- Goedert M. Filamentous nerve cell inclusions in neurodegenerative diseases: taupathies and alphasynucleinopathies. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B Biol Sci. 1999;354(1386):1101–18.
- Kowlaska A. The genetics of dementias. Part 1: Molecular basis of frontotemporal dementia and parkinsonism linked to chromosome 17 (FTDP-17). Postepy Hig Med Dosw (Online) 2009;63:278–86.
- Morris HR, Lees AJ, Wood NW. Neurofibrillay tangle parkinsonian disorders-tau pathology and tau genetics. Mov Disord. 1999;14:731–36.
- McKeith IG, Burn DJ, Ballard CG, Collerton D, Joros E, Morris CM, et al. Dementia with Lewy bodies. Semin Clin Neuropsychiatry 2003;8(1):46–57.
- Alzheimer's Australia. Diagnostic criteria for Dementia, 2016, pp1–6.disease. facts and figures.
- Berchtold NC, Cotman CW. Evolution in the conceptualisation of dementia and Alzheimer's : Greco-Roma period to the 1960s. Neurobiol Aging. 1998;19(3):173–89.
- Manyam BV. Dementia in Ayurveda. J Altern Complemet Med. 1999;5(1)81–8.
- Hippius H, Neundofer G. The discovery of Alzheimer's disease. Dialogues Clin Neurosci .2003;5:101–108.
- Ramirez-Bermudez. Alzhemer's disease: critical notes on the history of a medical concept. Arch Med Res. 2012;43(8):595–9.
- Derouesne C. Alzheimer and Alzheimer's diseae: the present enlighted by the pat. An historical past. Psychol Neuropsychiayr Vieil. 2008;6, 2:115–28.
- Hebert LE, Scherr PA, McCann JJ, et al. Is the risk of developing Alzheimer's disease greater for women than for men? Amer J Epidem 2001;153:132–136.
- Johnson GV, Stoothoff WH. Tau phosphorylation inneuronal function and dysfunction. J Cell Sci. 2004;117(Pt2):5721–5729.
- Lindwall G, Cole RD. Phosphorylation affects the ability of tau protein to promote microtubule assembly. J Biol Chem. 1984;259:5301–5305.
- Duan Y, Dong S, Gu F, Hu Y, Zhao Z. Advances in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer'sdisease: focussing on tau-mediated neurodegeneration. Transl Degener. 2012;15(1):24.
- Meraz-Rios MA, Lira-De Leon KL, Campos-Pena V, de Anda-Hernande MA, Mena-Lopez R. Tau oligomers and aggregation inAlzheimer's disease. J Neurochem. 2010;112:1353–67.
- Aprahamian I, Stella F, Forlenza OV. New treatment strategies for Alzheimer's disease: is there hope? Ind J Med Res. 2013;138:449–460.
- 21. Pei JJ,Braak E, Braak H, Grunke-Iqbal I, Iqbal K, Winbold B, et al. Distribution of active glycogen synthase kinase 3 beta (GZSK-3beta) in brains stages for Alzheimer disease neurofibrillary tangles. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1999;58:1010–9.
- Octave JN. Alzheimer disease:cellular and molecular aspects. Bull Mem Acad R Med Belg 2005;160 (10–12):445–9.

- 23. de Paula VJR, Guimaraes FM, Diniz BS, Forlenza OV. Neurobiological pathways to Alzheimer's disease. Dementia Neuropsychologia. 2009;3(3):188–194.
- Dong S,Duan Y, Hu Y, Zhao Z. Advances in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease : a re-evaluation of amyloid cascade hypothesis. Transl Neurodegener. 2012;1:18. https://doi.org/10.1186/2047-9158-1-18.
- Hardy J. Alzheimer's disease: the amyloid cascade hypothesis :an update and reappraisal. J Alz Dis. 2006;9:151–153.
- Kuzuhara S. Treatment strategy of Alzheimer's disease:pause in clinical trials of Abeta vaccine and next steps. Brain Nerve. 2010;62(7):659–66.
- Rao AT, Degnan AJ, Levy LM. Genetics of Alzheimer Disease. ANJR Am J Neuroradiol. 2014; 1–2.
- Duyckaerts C, Perruchini C, Lebouvier T, Potier MC. The lesions of Alzheimer's diseae:which therapeutic perspectives? Bull Acad Natl Med. 2008;192 (2):303–18.
- Chui HC, Teng EL, Henderson VW, Moy AC. Clinical subtypes of the Alzheimer type. Neurology. 1986;35:1544–1560.
- 30. Palasi A, Iglesias BG, Alegret M, Pujadas F, Olabarrieta M, Liebana D, et al. Differentiated clinical presentation of early and late onset Alzheimer's disease: is 65 yars of age providing a relationship threshold. J Neurol. 2015;20(5):1238–1246.
- Price DL, Sisodia SS. Mutant genes in familial Alzheimer's disease and transgenic models. Annu Rev Neurosci. 1998;21:479–505.
- 32. Lendon CL, Marinez A, Behrens I, Kosik KS, Madrigal L, Norton J, et al. L280A PS-1 mutation causes Alzheimer's diseaae but age of onset is modified by ApoE –alleles. Human Mutaz. 1997;10:186–195.
- Williamson J, Goldman J, Marder KS. Genetic aspects of Alzheimer's disease. Neurologist. 2009;15:80–86.
- Hoernicka J. Genes in Alzheimer's disease. Rev Neurol. 2006;42(5):302–5.
- Bekris LM,Yu CE, Bird TD, Tsuang DW. Genetics of Alzheimer's disease. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. 2010;23:213–27.
- Crystal HA, Horoupian DS, Katzman R, Jotkowitz S. Biopsy-proved Alzheimer disease presenting as a right parietal lobe syndrome. Ann Neurol. 1982;12:186–188,
- Faden AI, Townsend JJ. Myoclonus in Alzheimer's disease. Arch Neurol. 1976;33:278
- Jagust WJ, Davies P, Tiller-Borcich JK, Reed BR. Focal Alzheimer's disease. Neurology. 1990;40:14–19.
- Seltzer H, Sherwin I. A comparison of clinical features in early and late-onset primary degenerative dementia: one entity or two? Arch Neurol. 1983;40:143–146.
- 40. Raskind MA, Carta A, Bravi D. In early-onset Alzheimer disease a distinct subgroup with the Alzheimer disease population. Alz Dis Ass Disord. 1995;9: Suppl 1 pp S2–S6.
- Pearce J. The exrapyramidal disorder in Alzheimer's disease. Eur Neurol. 1974;12:94–103.
- Molsa PK, Marttila RJ, Rinne UK. Extrapyramidal signs in Alzheimer's disease. Neurology. 1984; 34:1114–1116.

- Mayeux R, Stern Y, Spanton S. Heterogeneity in dementia of the Alzheimer type: Evidence of subgroups. Neurology. 1985;35:453–461.
- 44. Sa F, Pinto P,Cunha C, Santana I. Differences between early and late-onset Alzheimer's disease. Front Neurol. 2012;3:81. https://doi.org/10.3389/fneur.2012.00081.eC.
- 45. Panza F, Solfrizzi V, D'Introno A, Capurso C, Colacicco AM, Torres F, et al. PGenetics of late-onset Alzheimer's disease: vascular risk and beta-amyloid metabolism. Recenti Prog Med. 2002;93(9):489–97.
- 46. Devi G, Willamson J, Masssoud F, Anderson K Stern Y, Devsnand D, et al. A comparison of family history of psychiatric disorders among patients with early and late-onset Alzheimer's disease. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Sci. 2014;16:57–62.
- Iversen LL. Differences between early and late –onset Alzheimer's disease. Neurobiol Aging. 1987;6(6): 554–555.

### Hippocampal Sclerosis with Aging

- Nelson PT, Smith CD, Abner EL, Wilfred BJ, Wang WX, Neltner JH, et al. Hippocampal sclerosis of aging, a prevalent and high-morbidity brain disease. Acta Neuropathol. 2013;126(2):161–177.
- 49. Ighodaro ET, Jicha GA, Schmitt FA, Neltner JH, Abner EL, Kryscio RJ, et al. Hippocampal sclerosis of aging can be segmental: two cases and review of the literature. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2015;74(7):642–652.
- Nag S, Yu L, Capuano TW, Wilson RS, Leurgano SE, Bentt DA, Schneider JA. Hippocampal sclerosis and TDP-43 pathology in aging and Alzheimer's disease. Annal Neurol. 2015;77(6):942–952.
- Neltner JH, Abner EL, Jicha GA, Schmitt FA, Patel E, Poon LW, et al. Brain pathologies in extreme old age. Neurobiol Aging. 2016;37:1–11.
- 52. Brenowitz WD, Monsell SE, Schmitt FA, Kukull WA, Nelson PT. Hippocampal sclerosis of aging is a key Alzheimer's diseae mimic: clinicapathologic corrrelations and comparisons with both Alzheimer's disease and non-taupathc frontotemporal lobar degeneration. J Alzheimers Dis. 2014;39(3):691–702.
- 53. Cykowski TH, Van Eldik KLJ, Schitt FA, Jicha GA, Poell CS, Nelson PT. Hippocampal sclerosis but not norml aging or Alzheimer's disease is associated with TDP-43 in the basa forebrain of aged patients. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2016. www.docphin.com/ research/article-detail/18355962/Pub Med - 26971127/ Hippocampal sclerosis.

### Fronto-temporal Dementia

 Kertesz A, Munoz DG. Primary progressive aphasia: a review of the neurobiology of a common presentation of Pick Complex. Am J Alz Dis other Disord. 2002;17:30–36.

- Bak TH, Hodges JR. Motor neurone disease, dementia and aphasia: Coincidence, co-occurrence or continuum? J Neurol. 2001;248:260–70.
- Kertesz A, Blair M, McMonagle P, Munoz DG. The diagnosis and course of frontotemporal dementia. Alz Dis Assoc Disord. 2007;21:155–63.
- Chow TW, Miller BL, Hayashi VN, Geschwind DH. Inheritance of frontotemporal dementia. Arch Neurol. 1999;56:817–22.
- Goldman JS, Farmer JM, Wood EM, Johnson JK, Boxer A, Neuhaus J, et al. Compassion of family histories in FTLD subtypes and related tauopathies. Neurology. 2005;65:1817–9.
- Seelar H, Rojrer JD, Pijnenburg YA, Fox NC, Swieten JC. Clinical genrtic and pathological heterpgenity of frontotemporal dementa: a review. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2011;82:476–486.
- 60. Cairns NJ, Bigio EH, Mackenzie IR, Neumann M, Lee VM, Hatanpaa KJ, et al. Neuropathologic diagnostic and nosologic criteria for frontotemporal lobar degeneration: Consensus of the Consortium for Frontotemporal Lobar Degeneration. Acta Neuropathol. 2007;114:5–22.
- Bigio EH. Update on recent molecular and genetic advances in frontotemporal lobar degeneration. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 2008;67:635–48.
- Mackenzie IR. The neuropathology of FTD associated with ALS. Alzheimer Dis Assoc Disord. 2007;21(4): S44–9.
- Arai T, Hosokawa M, Hasegawa M, Akiyama H, Asada T. A new demntia gropu caused by TDP-43 abnormality. Seishin Shinkeigaku Zasshi. 2011;113 (6):574–83.
- 64. Wilson AC, Dugger BN, Dickson DW, Wang DS. TDP-43 in aging and Alzheimer's disease. a review. Int J Clin Exp Pathol. 2011;4(2):147–55.
- Neary D, Snowden JS, Gustsfson L,Pasant U, Stuss D, Black S, et al. Frontotemporal lobar degeneration. A consensus on clinical diagnostic criteria. Neurology. 1998;51:1546–54,
- Nagaratnam N, Nagaratnam K. Slowly progressive aphasia heralding dementia. Am J Alz Dis Other Disord. 1997;12(6):245–251.
- Hodges JR, Patterson K, Oxbuy S, Funnell E.Semantic dementia. Progresssive fluent aphasia with temporal lobe atrophy. Brain. 1992;115:173–806.
- Ash S, Moore P, Vesely L, Gunaardene D, McMillan C, Aderson C, Avants B, Grossman M. Non-fluent speech in frontotemporal lobar degeneration. J Neurolinguistics. 2009;22:370–83.
- Gorno-Tempini ML, Brambati SM, Ginex V, Ogar J, Dronkers NF, Marcone A, et al. The logopenic/phonological variant of primary progressive aphasia. Neurology. 2008;71:1227–34.
- Gorno-Tempini ML, Dronkers NF, Rankin KP, Ogar JM, Phengrasamy L, Rosen HJ, et al. Cognition and anatomy in three variants of prmary progressive aphasia. Ann Neurol. 2004;55:335–46.
- 71. Mesulam M, Wicklund A, Johnson N, Rogalski E, Leger GC, Rademaker A, et al. Alzheimer and

frontotemporal pathology in subsets of primary progressive aphasia. Ann Neurol. 2008;63:709–19.

- Leyton CE, Hodges JR. Frontotemporal dementias: Recent advances and current controversies. Ann Ind Acad Neurol. 2010;13(6):74–80.
- Neary D, Snowden JS, Mann DM, Northen B, Goulding PJ, Macdermott N. Frontal lobe dementia and motor neurone disease. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1990;53:23–32.
- Nagaratnam N, Cheuk G, Nagaratnam K. Slowly progressive aphasia with striatal involvement. Am J Alz Dis Other Disord. 2002;17:18–22.

### **Cortico-basal Degeneration**

- Togaski DM, Tanner CM. Epidemiologic aspects. Adv Neurol. 2000;82:53–59.
- Wenning GK, Litvan PJ, Jankovics J, Granata R, Mangone CA, McKee A, et al. Natural history and survival of 14 patients with corticobasal degeneration. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1998;64:184–189.
- Dickson DW, Liu WR, Ksiezak-Reding H ,Yin SH. Neuropatholical and molecular considerations. Adv Neurol. 2000;82:9–27.
- Mahapatra RK, Edwards MJ, Schott JM, Bhatia KP. Corticobasal degeneration. Lancet. 2004;3:736–43.
- Kertsz A, Martinez-Lage P, Davidson W, Munoz DG. The corticobasal degeneration syndrome overlaps progressive aphasia and frontotemporal dementia. Neurology. 2000;55:1368–1375.
- Boeve BF, Lang AE, Litvan I. Corticobasal degeneration and its relationship to progteive supranuclear palsy and frontotemporal dementia. Ann Neurol. 2003;54 (supl 5):S15–S19.
- Rinne JO, Lee MS, Thompson PD, Marsden CD. Corticobasal degeneration : a clinical study of 36 cases. Brain. 1994;117:1183–96.
- Riley DE, Lang DE, Lewis A, Resch L, Ashby P, Hornykiewicz O, et al. Cortico-basal ganglionic degeneration. Neurology. 1990;40(8):1203–1212.
- Williams DR, Lees AJ. Progressive supranuclear palsy: clinicopathological concepts and diagnostic chalege. Lancet Neurol. 2009;8:270–279.

### **Posterior Cortical Atrophy**

- Crutch SJ, Schott JM, Rabinovici GD, Boeve BF, Cappa SF, Dickerson BC, et al. Shining a light on posterior cortical atrophy Alzheimer's & Dementia. 2013;1–3.
- Benson DF, Davis RJ, Synder BD. Posterior cortical atrophy. Arch Neurol. 1988;45:789–793.
- 86. Croisile B. Benson's syndrome or posterior cortical atrophy. Orphanet EncyclopediaSeptember 2004. http://www.orpha.net/data/patho/GB/uk-Benson.pdf retreived 24 March 2014.

- 87. Lehmann M,Crutsh SJ,Ridgeway GR, Ridha BH, Barnes J, Warrington RK,et al. Cortical thickness and voxed –based morphometry in posterior cortical atrophy atypical Alzheimmer's disease. Neurobiol Aging 2009. https://doi.org/10.1016/jneurobiolaging.2009.08.017.
- Vernooij MW, de Groot M, van der Lugt A, Ikram M, Hrestin G, et al. White matter atrophy and lesion formation explain the loss of structural integrity of white matter in aging. Neuroimage. 2008; 43(3):470–7.
- 89. Gerabrowski TJ, Damasio AR. Definition clinical features and neuroanatomical basis of dementia. The Neuropathology of Dementia. 2nd ed. Esirl Maragaret M, Virginia M, Y Lee and John Q Trojancwski. Published by Cambridge University Press. Cambridge University Press, 2004.
- Vighetto A, Krolak-Salmon P. Balint syndrome in The Behavioral and Cognitive Neurology of Stroke. 2nd Ed Alan Vighetto, Pierre Krolak-Salmon Cambridge University Press. 2013. Pp 218–230.
- Midorikawa A. Clinical characteristics of posteriorcortical atrophy. Brain Nerve. 2010;62(7): 727–735.

### Lewy Body Dementia

- Barber R, Panikkar A, McKeith IG. Dementia with Lewy bodies: diagnosis and management. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2001;Suppl 1 S12–8.
- Arsland D. Dementia with Lewy bodies. Tidsskr Nor Laegeforen. 2002;122(5):525–9.
- Dickson DW. Dementia with Lewy bodies: neuropathology. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. 2002;15(4):210–6.
- Gibb WRG, Luthert PJ, Janota I, Lantos PL. Cortical Lewy body dementia: clinical features and classification. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1989;52:185–192.
- McKeith IG, Fairbairn AF, Perry RH, Thompson P, Perry E. Neuroleptic sensitivity in patients with senile dementia of the Lewy body type. Br Med J. 1992;305:673–678.
- Klatka LA, Louis ED, Schiffer RB. Psychiatric features in diffuse Lewy body disease: a clinico-pathologic study using Alzheimer's disease. and Parkinson's disease comparison groups. Neurology. 1996;47:1148–1152.
- McKeith IG, Galaska D, Kosaka K, Perry EK,Dickson DW, Hansen A, et al. 1996. Consensus guidelines for the clinical and pathologic diagnosis of dementia with Lewy bodies (DLB): Report of the consortium on DLB International workshop. Neurology. 1998; 47:1113–1124.

### Parkinson's Disease and Dementia

- Wang HS. Dementia in old age. In: Dementia. Second edition. Ed. by CE Wells. Philadelphia FA. Davis p 15–26,1977.
- 100. Henderson AS, Kay D. The epidemiology of mental disorders in the aged. In: Handbook of studies on

psychiatry and old age. ed. by DWK Kay and GD Burrows. Amsterdam. Elsevier pp 53–88,1984.

- 101. Gibbs WRG. Dementia and Parkinson's disease. J Psychiatry. 1989;154:596–614
- 102. Hakim AM, Matheison G. Dementia in Parkinson's disease: a neuropathological study. Neurology. 1979;29:1219–1214.
- 103. Brown RG, Marsden CD. How common is dementia in Parkinson's disease? Lancet. 1984;ii:1262–1265.
- 104. Lees AJ. Parkinson's disease and dementia. Lancet. 1985;i:43–44.

### Vacular Cognitive Impairment

- 105. Hennerici MG. What are the mechanisms for post stroke dementia? The Lancet Neurology. 2009;8 (11):973–975.
- 106. Roman GC, Sachdev P, Royall DR, Bullock RA, Orgogozo JM, Lopez-Pousa S, et al. Vascular cognitive disorder: a new diagnostic category updating vascular cognitive impairment and vascular dementia. J Neurol Sci. 2004; 226 (1–2):81–7.
- 107. Jellinger KA. Pathology and pathogenesis of vascular cognitive impairment –a critical update. Front Aging Neurosci. 2013;5:17. https://doi.org/ 10.3389/fnagi.2013.0017.eCol
- Black SE. Therapeutic issues in vascular dementia: studies designs and approaches. Can J Neurol Sci. 2007;34 Suppl 1:S125–30.
- 109. Rockwood K,Wentzel C, Hachinski V, Hogan DB, MacKnight C, McDowell I. Prevalence and outcomes of vascular cognitive impsirment. Neurology. 2000,54:447–54.
- 110. Ingles JL, Wenztel C, Fisk JD, Rockwood K. Neuropsychological predictors of incident dementia in patients with vascular cognitive impairment,without dementia. Stroke. 2002;33:1999–2002.
- 111. Erkinjuntti T, Gauthier S. The concept of vascular cognitive impairment. Front Neurol Neurosci. 2009;24:79–85.
- 112. Sachdev P, Royall DR, Bullock RA, Orgogozo JM, Lopez-Pousa S, Arizaga R, et al. Vascular cognitive disorder (VCD). 1999;14:402–403.
- 113. Jellinger KA. Pathology and pathophysiology of vascular cognitive impairet. A critical update. Panminerva Med. 2004;46(4):217–26.
- 114. Knopman DS, Parisi JE, Boeve BF, Cha RH, Apaydin H, Salviati A, et al. Vascular dementia in a population-based autopsy study. Arch Neurol. 2003;60:569–75.
- 115. Bowler JV. Vascular cognitive impairment. J Neurol Neuosurg Psychiatry. 2005;76(SupplV):v35–v55. https://doi.org/10.1136/jnnp.2005.082313.
- Gorelick PB. Status of risk factors for dementia associated with stroke. Stroke. 1997;28:459–463.
- 117. Shinkawa A, Ueda K, Kiyphara Y, Kato I, Sueishi K, Tsuneyoshi M, et al. Silent cerebral infarction in a community –based autopsy series in Japan.Stroke. 1995;26:380–385.

- 118. Ricci S, Celani MG, La Rosa F, Righetti E, Duca E, Capito N. Silent brain infarction in patients with firstever stroke: a community based study in Umbera, Italy. Stroke 1993;24:647–651.
- Nagaratnam N, Bou-Haidar P, Leung H. Confusion and disturbed behaviour in the elderly following silent frontal infarction. Amer J Az Dis. 2003;18:333–339.
- 120. Hachinski VC, Llif LD, Zilhka E, Du Boulay GH, McAllister VL, Marshall J, et al.. Cerebral blood flow in dementia. Arch Neurol. 1975;32:632–637.
- 121. Chui HC, Victoroff J, Margolin D, Jagust W, Shankle R, Katzman R. Criteria for the diagnosis of ischaemic vascular dementia proposed by the state of California Alzheiner's Disease Diagnostic and Treatment Centers. Neurology. 1992;42:473–480.
- Wetterling T, Kanitz RD, Borgis JK. Comparison of different diagnostic criteria for vascular dementia (ADDTC, DSM-IV, ICD-10, NINDS-AIREN) Stroke 1996;21;30–35.
- 123. American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (4th ed) (DSM-IV). Washington DC. American Psychiatric Association.1994.
- 124. World Health Organisation. The ICD-10 Classification of Mental and Behavioural Disorders. Clinical description and diagnostic guidelines. Geneva. Switzerland. World Health Organisation. 1992 50–51.
- 125. Roman GC, Tatwmichi TK, Erkinjunthi T, Cummngs JL, Masdeu JC, Garcia JH, et al. Vascular dementia: diagnostic criteria for research studies. Report of the NINDS-AIREN International Workshop. Neurology. 1993;43(2):250–60.
- 126. Censori B, Manara O, Agostinis C, Camerlingo M, Casto L, Galavotti B,et al. Dementia after first stroke. Stroke. 1996;27:1205–1210.
- 127. Jorm AF, Korten AE. Assessment of cognitive decline in the elderlyby informant interview. Br J Psychiatry. 1988;152:209–215.
- 128. Henderson AS, Huppet FA. The problem of mild dementia. Psychol Med.1984;14:5–11.
- 129. Nagaratnam N, McNeil C. Dementia in the severely aphasic: global aphasia without hemiparesis-a stroke subtype simulating dementia. Amer J Alz Dis. 1999, 14:74–78.
- 130. Erkinjuntti T, Kurz A, Gauthier S, Bullock R, Lilienfeld S, Damaraju V. Efficacy of galantamine in probable vascular dementia and Alzheimer's disease combined with cerebrovascular disease. The Lancet. 2002;359: 1283–90.

# CJD

131. Masters CL, Harris OA, Carleton Gajdusck D, Gibbs CJ, Jr, Bernoulli C, Asher DM. Cruetzfeldt-Jakob disease: patterns of worldwide occurrence and the significance of familial and sporadic clustering. Ann Neurol. 1979;5:177–188.

- 132. Right diagnosis. Statistics about Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease. http://www.rightdiagnosis.com/c/creutzfeldt\_ jakob disease/states.htm retrieved 1 June 2014.
- 133. Bruton CJ, Bruton RK, Gentleman SM, Roberts GW. Diagnosis and incidence of prion (CJ) Disease: A retrospective archival study with implications for future research. Neurodegneration. 1995;4(4):357–368.
- 134. Pan KM, Baldwin M, Nguyen I, Gasset M, Serban A, Groth D, et al. Conversion of a helices into b –sheets features in the formation of the scrapie prion proteins. Proc.Natl Acad Sci. USA.1993;90:10962–6.
- 135. Zerr I, Poser S. Epidemiology and risk factors of transmissible spongiform encephalopathies in man. Prions. 2001;7:93–104.
- UCSF. http://memory.uscf.edu/cjd/overview/symp toms retrieved 30 September 2013.
- 137. Alz.org. http://www.alz.org/dementia/creutzfeldtjakob-disease-cjd-symptoms.asp. retreived 30 September 2013.
- 138. Gambetti P, Kong Q, Zou W, Parchi P, Chen SC. Sporadic and familial CJD; classification and characteristics. Brit Med Bull. 2003;66(1):213–239.
- 139. Brown P, Brandel J-P, Sato T, Nakamura Y, MacKenzie J, Wills RG, et al. Iatrogenic Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease. Final Assessment. Emerg Infect Dis. 2012;18(6):901–907.
- 140. Wieser HG, Schindler K, Zumstig D. EEG in Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease. Clin Neurophysiol 2006;117(5):935–951.
- 141. Hsich G, Kenny K,Gibbs CJ Jr, Lee H, Harrington MG. The 14-3-3 brain protein in cerebrospinal fluid as a marker for transmissible spongiform encephalopatthies. NEJM. 1996;335:924–930.
- 142. Poser S, Mollenhauer B, Kraub A, Zerr I, Steinhoff BJ, Schroeter A, et al. How to improve the clinical diagnoss of Creutzfeld-Jakob disease. Brain. 1999;122:2345–2351.

### AIDs Dementia Complex

- 143. Christo PP. Cognitive alterations associated with HIV-1 infection and AIDS. Rev Assoc Med Bras. 2010;56(2):242–7.
- 144. Ances BM, Ellis RJ. Dementia and neurocognitive disorders due toHIV-1 infection. Semin Neurol. 2007;27(1):86–92.
- 145. Del Palacio M, Alvarez S, Munoz-Fernandez MA. HIV-1 infection and neurocognitive impairment in the current era. Rev Med Virol. 2012;22(1):33–45.
- 146. Brooks JT, Buchacz K, Gebo KA, Mermin J. HIV infection and older Americans: The Public Health Perspective. Am J Public Health. 2012;102 (8):1516–1526.
- 147. Watkins CC, Treisman GJ. Cognitive impairment in patient with AIDS-prevalence and severity. HIV AIDS (Auckl). 2015:7:35–47. https://doi.org/ 10.2147/HIV.S396665.

- 148. Fauci AS, Lane HC. Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) disease AIDS and related disorders IN AS Fauci, E Braunwald, KJ Isselbacher, J Wilson, JB Martin, DL Kasper SL Hauser and DL Longo (Eds) Harrison's Principles of Internal Medicine, New York NY: McGran-Hill.,1998.
- 149. Holman BL, Devous MD Sr. Functional brain SPECT. The emergence of a powerful clinical method. J Nuclear Med. 1992;33:1888–1904.

### **Normal Pressure Hydrocephalus**

- 150. Brean A, Eide PK. Prevalence of probable normal pressure hydrocephalus in a Norwegian population. Acta Neurol Scand. 2008;118(1):48–53.
- 151. Mamarou A, Young HF, Aygoh GA. Estimated incidence of normal pressure hydrocephalus and shunt outcome in patients residing in assisted living and extended care facilities. Neurosurg Focus. 2007;22 (4):E1.
- 152. Juge L. The diagnosis of normal pressure hydrocephalus and other diseases that cause ventricular dilatation. Neuroscience Research ,Australia.2014. brainfoundation. org.au/wp-contents/up;oads/2015'05/Juge-Lauriane-No rmal-Pressure-Hydrocephalus.pdf.
- 153. Krauss JK, Halve B. Normal pressure hydrocephalus : survey on contemporary diagnostic algorithms and therapeutic decision-making in clinical practice. Acta Neurochir (Wien). 2004;146(4):379–88.
- 154. Hakim S, Adams RD. The special clinical problem of symptomatic hydrocephalus with normal cerebrospinalfluid pressue. Observations on cerebrospinal fuid hydrodynamics. J Neurol Sci. 1965;2(4):307–11.
- 155. Conner ES, Foley L, Black PM. Experimental normal –pressure hydrocephalus is accompanied by increased transmantle pressure. J Neurosurg. 1984;61(2):322–7.
- Vassilouthis J. The syndrome of normal-pressure hydrocephalus. L Neurosurg 1984;61:501–509.
- 157. Krauss IK, Regel IP. The predictive value of ventricular CSF removal in normal pressure hydrocephalus. Neurol Res.1997;19:357–360.
- Bradley WG. Normal pressure hydrocephalus: New concepts on etiology and diagnosis. ANJR. 2000;21:1586–1590.
- 159. Hakim S, Vengas JG, Burton JD. The physics of the cranial cavity, hydrocephalus and normal pressure hydrocephalus: mechanical interpretation and mathematical model. Surg Neurol. 1970;5:187.
- 160. Graff-Radford NR, Godersky JC. Idiopathic normal hydrocephalus and systemic hypertension. Neurology. 1987;37:868–871.
- 161. Casmiro M, D'Alessandro R, Cacciatore FM, Daidone R, Calbuci F, Lugaresi E. Risk factors for the syndrome of ventricular enlargement with gait apraxia (idiopathic) normal pressure hydrocephalus:

a case-control study. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1989;52:847–852.

- 162. Bateman GA. The pathophysiology of idiopathic normal pressure hydrocephalus: cerebral ischaemia or altered venous hemodynamics. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol. 2008;29:198–203.
- 163. Mathew NT, Meyer JS, Hartman A, Otto EO. Abnormal cerebrospinal fluid –blood flow dynamics: implications in diagnosis, treatment, and prognosis in normal pressure hydrocephalus. Arch Neurol. 1975;32:657–64.
- 164. Owler BK, Pickard JD. Normal pressure hydrocephalus and cerebral bloodflow: a review. Acta Neurol. Scand. 2001;104:325–42.
- 165. Benabid AL, de Rougemont J, Barge M. Cerebral venous pressure, sinus pressure and intracranial pressure (in French). Neurochurgie. 1974;20:623–32,
- 166. Schneck MJ. Normal pressure hydrocephalus. http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/1150924-o verview#a6 accessed 0n 6 June 2016.
- 167. Damasio AR, Anderson SW. The Frontal lobes In: Clinical Neuropschology Ed. Kenneth M., Heillman and Edward Valenstein. 3rd ed. Oxford University Press. New York. 1993. Pp 439.
- 168. Adams RD, Fisher CM, Hakim S, Ojemann RG, Sweet WH. Symptomatic occult hydrocephalus with 'normal ' cerebrospinal fluid pressue. A treatable syndrome. NEJM. 1965;273:117–26.
- 169. Price TR, Tucker GJ. Psychiatric and behavioural manifesatations of normal pressure hydrocephalus: a case report and brief review. J Nerv Ment Dis. 1977;164:51–55.
- Rice E, Gendelman S. Psychiatric aspects of normal pressure hydrocephalus. J Am Med Ass. 1973;223:409–412,
- 171. Nagaratnam N, Verma S, Nagaratnam K. Psychiatric and behavioural manifestations of normal pressure hydrocephalus. Brit J Clin Pract. 1994;48:122–124.
- 172. Bingley T. Mental symptoms in temporal lobe epilepsy mid temporal lobe gliomas: with special reference to laterality of lesion and the relationship between handedness and brainedness. Acta Pychiatr Neurol. 1958 120(suppl,33)1–143.
- 173. Wikkelso C, Anderson H, Blomstrand C, Lindqvist G, Svendsen P. Normal pressure hydrocephalus predictive value of the cerebrospinal fluid test. Acta Neurol Scand. 1986;73:566–573.

### Traumatic Brain Injury

- 174. Thompson HJ, McCormick WC, Kagan SH. Traumatic brain injury in older adults: Epidemiology, outcomes and future implications. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2006;54(10):1590–1505.
- 175. Mak CHK, Wong SKH, Wong GK, Ng S, Wang KKW, Lam PK, et al. Traumatic brain injury in the elderly: Is it as bad as we think?. Curr Transl Geriatr Exp Gerontol Rep. 2012;12(3):171–178.

- 176. Roozenbeek B, Mass AIR, Menon DK. Changing patterns in the epidemiology of traumatic brain injury. Nat Rev Neurol. 2013;9:231–236.
- 177. Papa L, Mendes ME, Braga CF. Mild traumatic brain injury among the geriatric population. Curr Transl Geriatr Exp Gerontol Rep. 2012;1(3):135–142.
- 178. Senzaki A. Neurobehavioral disability following traumatic brain injury: 7 cases that exhibited neuropsychological impairments and neuropsychitric syndrpomes. Seishin Shinkeigaku Zasshi. 2007;109 (3):199–214.
- 179. Riggio S, Wong M. Neurobehavioural sequelae of traumatic brain injury. Mt Sinai J Med. 2009;76 (2):163–72.
- Simpson JR. DSM-5 .Neurocognitive disorders. J Am Acad Psychiatry Law. 2014;42:2:159–164.
- 181. World Health Organisation: Dementia: A public health priority. Geneva: World Health Organiation; 2012.
- Bullain SS, Corrada MM. Dementia in the oldest old. Continuum (Minneap Minn). 2013;19(2Dementia): 457–69.

- 183. Wilmot A, Johsson L, Bond J, Prince M, Winbald B. The world –wide economic impact of dementia2010-Alzheimer's &Dementia. J Alz Assoc . http:// aanddjournal.net/article/S1552-5260(12)-7/ful text.
- Dementia UK.Update. https://www.alzheimers.org. uk.dementiauk.
- 185. Johns H. Testimoy of Harry Johns, President and CEO of the Alzheimer's Association. Fiscal Year 204 Appropriations for Alzheimer's –relatd Activities at the US Department of Health.
- 186. Speech Notes. The social and economic impact of dementia on ageing people. 6th Annual Australian Ageing Population Summit. Nov 5 2010.
- 187. Rising Tide: the impact of dementia on Canadian Society. Executive Screening. www.al
- 188. Kasper JD, Freedman VA, Spillman BC., Wolff JL. The disprportionate impact of dementia on families and unpaid care giving to older adults. Health Affairs. 2015;34(10):1642–1649.
- 189. Nuffield Council on Bioethics (NCB). Dementia: EtgicalIssues, Nuffield Council of Bioethics, London UK 2009.



69

# Behavioural and Psychological Symptoms of Dementia (BSPD) and Management

# Contents

Introduction	614
Classification	615
Clinical Manifestations	615
Management	615
Non-pharmacological	616
Pharmacological	616
Cholinesterase Inhibitors	616
Anticonvulsants	616
Antipsychotics	616
Antidepressants	617
Impact	619
References	620

## Abstract

The behavioural and psychological symptoms in dementia (BSPD) could be intrinsic to the disorder or occur across multiple diagnoses, for example, in primary psychiatric illness, chronic alcoholism, cerebral disorder (cerebral infarction), cerebrovascular disease, cerebral tumour and normal pressure hydrocephalus. The relationship between dementia and dementia-related behaviours remains unclear. There is a marked variation in their occurrence. Neurotransmitter abnormalities have been associated with behavioural symptoms. Most behavioural disturbances are possibly associated with the degree of dementia. Dementing disorders are accompanied by dangerous, disruptive, distressing and disturbing behaviours. BPSD consists of many symptoms, and they often occur in symptom clusters and recognized as subsyndromes or subsyndromal clusters. This review provides an overview of the behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia and their clinical management.

# Keywords

Behavioural and psychological symptoms in dementia · Neurotransmitter abnormalities · Subsyndromes or subsyndromal clusters · Cholinesterase inhibitors · Antipsychotics

# Introduction

Behavioural disorders and psychiatric symptoms such as delusions, hallucinations and depression form an intrinsic part of the dementia syndrome. More than 100 behaviours have been described, and they are so varied that the definition of some could be debated. Behavioural disorders in the present context mean an abnormality behavioural emotions or relationship that is inappropriate and of such severity and duration as to cause continued suffering, hardship or distress to the family and community [1]. In 1996, a consensus group consisting of 60 experts produced a statement that the term behavioural disturbances should be replaced by the term behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia (BPSD) and defined as symptoms of disturbed perception, thought content, mood or behaviour that frequently occur in patients with dementia [2].

The relationship between dementia and dementia-related behaviours remains unclear. There is a marked variation in their occurrence. Swearer et al. [3] reported it to be 83% in Alzheimer's disease patients when seen over a period of 6-18 months, and in another study, 58% of the dementia patients had one or more disturbed behaviours [4]. Others have recorded lower incidence. This variation amongst other reasons could be due to the informants' perception of disturbed behaviour and in what part of the temporal course the patient was seen. Aggression or physical violence has shown a wide variation in its occurrence, ranging from 18% to 60% [5-8]. Wandering as a problem was seen in 70% of patients [6, 9, 10]. A study of 90 patients with dementia in the community revealed, 59% had aggression, 27% were wandering and 22% had delusions [4]. The prevalence rate of incontinence varied from 21% to 40% [4, 5, 11]. The incidence of vocalization and noisemaking in the hospital setting ranges between 26% and 44% [12] and 25% in nursing homes [13].

Neurotransmitter abnormalities have been associated with behavioural symptoms. The neurogenic pathways that control mood and behaviour are associated with neurotransmitters such as serotonin, dopamine and acetylcholine which have a modulatory role. Serotonin has been associated with disturbed behaviours [14]. The frontal lobe is closely associated with human behaviour. Hyperactivity, disinhibition, impulsiveness and distractibility are characteristic behaviours associated with orbitofrontal lesions. The frontal lobe and frontal subcortical circuitry play an important role in the occurrence of aggression and agitation [15] and have been linked to dysfunction of the serotogenic transmission. Agitation in Alzheimer's disease is a manifestation of frontal lobe dysfunction [15]. Delusional syndromes are known to involve the temporal lobe especially the medial limbic structures [16]. Behavioural overactivity was correlated with lower acetyl transferase activity in the frontal and temporal cortex in autopsy studies [17], and the frontal lobes of those with agitation had the greatest burden of neurofibrillary tangles in a study of histopathology in AD patients [18]. According to Cummings [19], the occurrence of different psychological syndromes could be influenced by several factors including genetic constitution [20], age of onset, personality characteristics [22, 21], early-life experiences and location and extent of lesions. Environmental provocators might also precipitate behaviour by evoking aggressive responses in patients whose threshold for agitation is affected.

The behavioural and psychological symptoms in dementia could be intrinsic to the disorder or occur across multiple diagnoses, for example, in primary psychiatric illness, chronic alcoholism, cerebral disorder (cerebral infarction) [23], cerebrovascular disease [4], cerebral tumour [24] and normal pressure hydrocephalus. It is important to identify and minimize and avoid stressors (for instance, physical stressors such as pain or any other medical illness), identify precipitants such as medications and possible drug interactions and identify activity-related behaviours and environmental factors such as restricting opportunity for choice amongst others.

Most behavioural disturbances are possibly associated with the degree of dementia [3, 6], and cognitive impairment was significantly correlated with agitation, apathy and aberrant motor behaviour [25]. Delusions, hallucinations and paranoia increased with cognitive decline [26, 27], but others had found no difference across the three levels of severity of dementia. Mild to severe depression had been reported in 30–40% of dementia patients [28]. Amongst the individual symptoms, there are subtypes, some needing treatment, others do not, as, for instance, amongst the vocalizers, there are a spectrum of subtypes.

# Classification

Behaviours form a wide spectrum. There have been several classifications set up for some types of behaviours such as for aggressive behaviours [29], wandering [30] and vocalization [31], but the last did not include some types of vocalization such as screaming, singing, talking and complaining [32]. Noisemaking behaviour was categorized into four subtypes based on the predominant character of the noise, namely, (1) persistent screaming; (2) perseverative vocalization; (3) continuous chattering, muttering, singing or humming; and (4) swearing, grunting and bizarre noisemaking [33].

Behavioural disturbances such as screaming, verbal outbursts, agitation, verbal and physical aggression and wandering have been proposed as a continuation of hyperactive behaviour. Symptoms often occur as symptom clusters or subsyndromes. Hope et al. [34] identified three syndromes: (1) overactivity (walking more, walking aimlessly, trailing the carer), (2) aggressive behaviour (physical aggression, aggressive resistance, verbal aggression) and (3) psychosis (anxiety, persecutory ideas, hallucinations). Amongst the patients with vocalization four symptom clusters emerge, namely, (1) screaming with verbal aggression, (2) screaming with motor restlessness, (3) screaming with psychotic symptoms and (4) screaming with depressive symptoms [35].

# **Clinical Manifestations**

In 1907 Alois Alzheimer in his landmark case report described a 52-year-old woman with a disorder which continues to bear his name, who apart from having increasing impairment of memory and disorientation exhibited useless and purposeless behaviour characterized by dragging her bedding and objects around. She screamed for no reason and often screamed that her doctor wants to cut her up. She greeted her doctor as a visitor. She had auditory hallucinations and paranoid delusions and was suspicious of her husband and had delusions of sexual abuse. Thus there was a panoply of screaming, paranoid delusions, hallucinations, memory impairment, disorientation and bizarre behaviour in Alzheimer's disease [36].

Dementing disorders are accompanied by dangerous, disruptive, distressing and disturbing behaviours. They form a wide spectrum, and the frequently occurring ones include aggression and agitation, delusions (simple persecutory, complex persecutory, grandiose and those associated with specific neurological deficits) [19] and motor restlessness. The less frequent problematic are pathological stealing (shoplifting and pilfering), scatolia and altered eating habits (increased or decreased eating, binge eating) [24].

### Management

BPSD consists of many symptoms, and they often occur in symptom clusters and recognized as subsyndromes or subsyndromal clusters. The wellrecognized ones are those with verbal and physical aggression and motor restlessness – wandering and pacing, vocalizations, depressive symptoms and psychiatric symptoms. Analysis of the subsyndromes where several symptoms may coexist often reveals one or two behaviours which stand out as to severity and could be designated as the target symptom.

It is important to know the type of dementia for the pharmacological agents may behave differently in different dementias. The Lewy body dementia group poses challenges since neuroleptic medication can provoke severe, irreversible and often fatal sensitivity reactions [37]. The cholinergic enhancers have been proven to be effective in Alzheimer's disease and in Lewy body dementia but not so in the frontotemporal dementia where it is less likely to be effective and may in fact worsen.

### Non-pharmacological

There are two different strategies available, the non-pharmacological with its multifaceted approach which is the mainstay of treatment and the pharmacological used as an adjunct intervention. There are other adjunct approaches such as using bright light, aromatherapy, white noise therapy and music, but none have been evaluated using group method methodology. However a double-blind controlled trial demonstrated that aromatherapy was safe and effective treatment for dementia-related agitation [38].

### Pharmacological

There is an evidence-based approach to pharmacotherapy. The key issues are (1) to recognize the specific subsyndromal cluster; (2) to identify the target symptom; (3) to select the drug class, for some should be favoured for initiation in certain subsyndromes because there may be evidence of benefit on coexisting conditions; and (4) to select the individual drug in the drug class, and this is largely influenced by the known efficacy and the side effect profile of the drug which are largely based on RCTs or individual choices. However selecting an appropriate agent for treatment can be difficult.

### **Cholinesterase Inhibitors**

Cholinesterase inhibitors are generally prescribed in Alzheimer's disease but have also been found to be effective in reducing agitation [39]. Delusions, depressed mood, sleep disturbance and auditory hallucinations are common neuropsychiatric features of Lewy body dementia. Neocortical activity as assessed by choline acetyl transferase is more severely depleted in LBD as compared to Alzheimer's disease [40], and there are extensive deficits in cholinergic transmission [41]. Hence cholinesterase inhibitors could be a more rational choice for LBD patients than neuroleptics [41, 42]. It is also postulated that cholinergic agents may have psychotropic activity through actions in the paralimbic cortex of the frontal and temporal lobes [43]. In a large double-blind placebo-controlled trial in moderate to severe dementia patients, donepezil improved the behavioural symptoms at the end of 24 weeks. The symptoms were aberrant motor behaviour (53%), depression/dysphoria (52%), agitation/aggression (45%) and apathy/indifference (67%). However, more evidence for this use is needed, and responses thus far have been variable [44].

### Anticonvulsants

Valproic acid has been used in a number of case series and appears to be useful in practice and is generally well tolerated. The side effects are hepatotoxicity, ataxia and oversedation. The proposed mechanism of action is via the alteration of the gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA) system and not the serotonergic system [45]. The use of carbamazepine in BPSD was positive in a study of its efficacy for agitation and aggression in dementia. Carbamazepine and valproic acid are increasingly used for BPSD particularly in patients with cerebrovascular disease and dementia [46]. A non-significant reduction in agitation was observed in 56 nursing home patients with valproate (median dose 826 mg/day) assessed against placebo [47].

### Antipsychotics

Noradrenergic and serotonergic depletion are thought to contribute to behavioural symptoms [48], and antipsychotic agents are widely used for the management of behavioural symptoms. The typical antipsychotics like haloperidol are commonly prescribed but have a high extrapyramidal symptoms (EPS), hypotension, sedation and anticholinergic effect especially in the elderly complicated by age and comorbidity as compared to the younger adult [48]. More recently it has been shown that the conventional antipsychotics like haloperidol, thioridazine and others were only marginally effective than the placebo [49]. In Lewy body dementia, antipsychotics can give rise to disastrous medical consequences such as tardive dyskinesia and possibly sudden death [50]. Furthermore there is evidence that antipsychotics have inhibitory effects on cholinergic, dopaminergic and histaminergic neurotransmission and thus give rise to deleterious cognitive effects in some older patients [51].

The newer atypical antipsychotics such as risperidone, clozapine, olanzapine and quetiapine manipulate the serotonin system [52] and are used for treatment of BPSD. They are a heterogeneous group of drugs that may be associated with lower risk of EPS and are better tolerated. Several studies have shown that risperidone is effective for treatment of agitation, aggression and psychosis and there was no significant cognitive decline in risperidone-treated elderly patients in two placebo-controlled trials [53, 54]. Increasingly international consensus is to use atypical antipsychotics for BPSD. The four studied antipsychotics, are risperidone, clozapine, olanzapine and quetiapine, and they appear to be relatively equivalent but have some differences in side effect profile. Clozapine although showed therapeutic benefits has high incidence of adverse effects such as sedation, seizures, postural hypotension, anticholinergic events and agranulocytosis [55].

### Antidepressants

Depressive symptoms are common in dementia, but their cause remains unclear. Depression can lead to aggressive behaviours, and there is strong evidence for the value of selected antidepressants on managing patients with AD and depression. Sertraline has been found to be superior to placebo in reducing depression in patients with comorbid AD [56]. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRI) are better tolerated in older adults than the more traditional tricyclic antidepressants or monoamine oxidase inhibitors. Citalopram has been shown to be effective for depression and behavioural disturbance in dementia [57, 58]. Trazodone, a triazolopyridine derivative, inhibits the neural response of serotonin [59] and has been used in continuous and repetitive screaming patients with effect [60, 61]. Fluoxetine should be avoided in those with agitation and anxiety (Fig. 1 and Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: BSPD

The term behavioural disturbances has been replaced by the term behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia (BSPD).

The behavioural and psychological symptoms in dementia could be intrinsic to the disorder or occur across multiple diagnoses, for example, in primary psychiatric illness, chronic alcoholism, cerebral disorder (cerebral infarction) [23], cerebrovascular disease [4], cerebral tumour [24] and normal pressure hydrocephalus.

There is a panoply of behavioural and psychological symptoms in Alzheimer's disease.

BPSD often occurs in symptom clusters and recognized as subsyndromes or subsyndromal clusters.

Hope et al. [34] identified three syndromes: (1) overactivity (walking more, walking aimlessly, trailing the carer), (2) aggressive behaviour (physical aggression, aggressive resistance, verbal aggression) and (3) psychosis (anxiety, persecutory ideas, hallucinations). Amongst the patients with vocalization, four symptom clusters emerge, namely, (1) screaming with verbal aggression, (2) screaming with motor restlessness, (3) screaming with psychotic symptoms and (4) screaming with depressive symptoms [35].

Where several symptoms occur in subsyndromes often reveals one or two behaviours that stand out and could be designated as target symptom.

Management: non-pharmacological and pharmacological.

(continued)



NR= No Response

\*\* AD =Alzheimer's Disease; VaD= Vascular Dementia;FTD= Frontotemporal Dementia; LBD=Lewy Body Dementia

Preferred Drug Class and Individual drugs in the subsyndromes:Anticonvulsants: sodium valproate/carbamazepine;Antidepressants: SSRI-citaloprtam/sertraline;Antipsychotics: risperidpne/olanzapine;Cholinesterase inhibitors: donezepil/rivastigmine/gal

Fig. 1 Management of behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia (BPSD)

### Box 1 Key Points: BSPD (continued)

It is important to (i) recognize the specific subsyndromal cluster, (ii) identify the target symptom, (iii) select the appropriate drug class and (iv) select the individual drug.

Drug classes include (i) cholinesterase inhibitors, (ii) anticonvulsants, (iii) antipsychotics and (iv) antidepressants.

Selecting the individual drug in the drug class is largely influenced by known efficacy and side effect profile.

### Impact

Dementia patients are susceptible to develop behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia that can be difficult to address. BPSD is distressing to both patient and caregiver [62], influences the performance in daily life of the patient, adds to the burden and embarrassment experienced by the caregiver and the frustrations encountered by the treating physician and is a decisive factor for institutionalization [62, 63]. Behavioural disturbances often cause cognitive deterioration and accelerate admission to longterm care facilities [64]. It diminishes quality of life of patients and their caregivers [65, 66]. These disturbances often manifest acutely necessitating a physician's intervention. The primary care physician is often the first and most consulted professional and so most helpful in this direction. BSPD increases morbidity and increases cost of care [67].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia (BPSD), except:
  - A. BPSD often occurs in symptom clusters and recognized as subsyndromes or subsyndromal clusters.
  - B. Behavioural disturbances often cause cognitive deterioration.

- C. Environmental provocators might also precipitate behaviour by evoking aggressive responses in patients.
- D. Acetyl Choline esterase inhibitors which are generally prescribed in Alzheimer's disease are not effective in reducing agitation.

 $\begin{array}{l} \mathbf{MCQ \ Answers} \\ 1 = \mathbf{D} \end{array}$ 

### Case Study: Wandering and Its Prevention/ Management

Presentation. A 70-year-old man living with his wife had a 2-year history of memory and cognitive decline and a diagnosis of dementia of the Alzheimer type. He was a wanderer, wandering within the house and out of the house, and on several occasions had been lost and brought back by the police. His wife reported a horrendous story where her husband walked from the subway platform at the railway station on to the track and kept walking. Fortunately there were no tragic consequences. Curiously he still had a fair level of functioning but lacked insight and judgement. Subsequently he developed hallucinations and delusions.

Wandering is a common problem in dementia especially with Alzheimer's disease and can cause considerable risk to the patient as in the case presented. In the prevention and management, it is important to identify the cause. Some of the causes are shown in (Fig. 2). To prevent wandering it is necessary to determine the pattern of any and remove any triggers such as pain, physical discomfort and any other causes. Some of the measures in the management include someone to remain in the patients company, place visual barriers across the doors, regularly exercise and make the environment comfortable. Physical restraints have no place in the management.



Fig. 2 Showing some causes for wandering (Information sources: Wandering. http://www.fightdementia.org.au/ national/support=and-services/carers/behaviour-changes/ wandering; Wandering behaviour. Bendigo Health. http://

www.dementiamanagementstrategy.com/Pages/ABC\_of\_ beha...r\_management/Management\_strategies/Wander ing\_behaviour.aspx accessed 6 October 2016)

## References

- Rutter M, Graham P. The reliability and validity of the psychiatric assessment of the child. Interview with child. Br J Psychiatry. 1968;114:563–579.
- Finkel SL, Costa e Silva J, Cohen G, Miller S, Sartorius N. Behavioural and psychological signs and symptoms of dementia: a consensus statement on current knowledge and implications for research and treatment. Internat psychiatry. 1997;8(3Suppl): S497–500.
- Swearer JM, Hople NE, Kane KJ, Drachman DA. Predicting aberrant behaviour in Alzheimer's disease. Neuropsychiat Neuropsychol Behav Neurol. 1996;9:162–170.
- Nagaratnam N, Lewis–Jones M, Scott D, Palazzi L. Behavioural and psychiatric manifestations in dementia patients in a community: caregiver burden and outcome. Alz Dis Ass Dis. 1998;12:330–334.
- Swearer J, Drachman D, O'Donnel. Troublesome and destructive behaviours in dementia. J Am Gerriatr Soc. 1988;36:784–90
- Burns A, Jacoby R, Levy L. Psychiatric phenomena in Alzheimer's disease 1. disorders of thought content. Br J Psychiatry. 1990; 157: 72–77.
- Hamel M,Gold DP, Andres D Reis M, Dastoor D, Graner H, et al. Predictions and consequences of aggressive behaviour by community based dementia patients. Gerolontologist. 1990;30:206–211.
- Nagaratnam N, Nagaratnam K. Psychiatric and behavioral aspects of dementia of the Binswanger type. Amer J Alz dis. 1998; 13:173–179
- Sim M, Sussman I. Alzheimer's disease: its natural history and differential diagnosis. J Nerv Ment Dis. 1962;135:489–499.
- Rubin EH, Drevets W, Burke WJ. The nature of psychiatric symptoms in senile dementia of the Alzheimer's type. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. 1988;1:16–20.

- Rabins PV, Mace NL, Lucas MJ. The impact of dementia in the family. JAMA. 1982;248:333–5.
- Rosin AJ. The physical and behavioural complex of dementia. Gerontology. 1977;23:37–46.
- Cohen-Mansfield J, Werner P, Marx MS. Screaming in nursing homes residents. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1990;38:785–92.
- Greenway BS, Marin DB, Siverman SM. Serotonergic treatment of screaming and banging in dementia. Lancet. 1986;146–5.
- Senanarong V, Cummings JL, Fairbanks L, Mega M, Masterman DM, O'Connor SM, et al. Agitation in Alzheimer's disease is a manifestation of frontal lobe dysfunction. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord. 2004;17:14–20.
- Gorman DG, Cummings JL. Organic delusional syndrome. Semin Neurol. 1990; 10:219–3.
- Minger SL, Esiri MM, McDonald B, Keane J, Carter J, Hope T, et al. Cholinergic effects contributor to behavioural disturbance in patients with dementia. Neurology. 2000;66(10):1460–7.
- Tekin S, Mega MS, Masterman DL, Chow T, Garakian J, Vinters HV, et al. Orbito-frontal and anterior cingulate cortex. Neurofibrillary tangles burden is associated with neurofibrillary tangles greater burden of in the orbitofrontal cortex. Ann Neurol. 2001;49: 355–361.
- Cummings JL. Organic delusions phenomenology anatomical evaluation and review. Br J Psychiatry. 1985;146:184–7.
- Sweet RA, Nimgoankar VL, Delvin B, Lopez OL, DiKosky ST. Increase familial risk of the psychotic phenotype of Alzheimer's disease. Neurology. 2002;58:907–911.
- Low LF, Brodaty H, Draper B. History of premorbid personality and behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia in nursing home residents. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2002;17:779–83.

- Kolanowski AM, Whall AL. Life span perspective of personality in dementia. Image J Nurs Sch. 1996;28:315–20.
- Nagaratnam N, Pathmanathan N. Behavioral and psychiatric aspects of silent cerebral infarction. Brit J Clin Pract 1997;51: 160–163.
- Nagaratnam N, Ting A, Jolley D. Thalamic tumour presenting as frontal lobe dysfunction. Int J Clin Pract 2001;55: 492–493.
- Mega S, Cummings JL, Fiorello T,Gornbein J. The spectrum of behavioural changes in Alzheimer's disease. Neurology. 1996;46:130–135.
- Patterson MB, Scnell AH, Martin RJ, Mendez MF, Smyth KA, Whitehouse PJ. Assessment of behavioral and affective symptoms in Alzheimer's disease. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol. 1990;3(1):21–30.
- Gilley DW, Whalen ME, Wilson RS, Bennett DA, Evans DA. Hallucinations and associated factors in Alzheimer's disease. L Neuropsychiatr Clin Neurosci 1991;3:371–376.
- Lazarus IW, Newton N, Cohler B, Lesser J, Schweon C. Frequency and presentation of depressive symptoms in patients with degenerative dementia. Am J Psychiatry 1987;144:41–5.
- Patel V, Hope T. Aggressive behaviour in elderly people with dementia. A review. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 1993;8:457–472.
- Albert SM. The nature of wandering in dementia: Guttman scaling analysis of an empirical classification scheme. Int J Geriat Psychiatry. 1992;7:783–787.
- Ryan DP, Tainsh SMM, Kolodny V, Lendrum BL, Fisher RH. Noise-making amongst the elderly in long-term care. Gerontologist. 1988;28(3):369–371.
- Cohen-Mansfield J, Werner P. Typology of disruptive vocalizations in older persons suffering from dementia. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 1997;12:1079–1091.
- Nagaratnam N, Patel I, Whelan C. Screaming shrieking and muttering: the noise makers amongst dementia patients. Arch Gerontol Geriatr. 2003;36:247–258.
- 34. Hope T, Keene J, Fairburn C, McShane R, Jacoby R. Behaviour changes in dementia 2. Are there behavioural syndromes? Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 1997;12:1074–1078.
- Nagaratnam N, Nagaratnam K. Screaming in dementia. Geriatrics Aging. 2005;8(3):48–57
- Alzheimer A Ober eine eigenartige Erkrankung der Himrinde. Allg Z Psychiatr Gericht Med. 1907; 64: 146–148 (translation).
- McKeith I,Faibairn A, Perry R,Thompson P, Perry E. Neuroleptic sensitivity in patients with senile dementia of the Lewy body type. Br Med J. 1992;305: 673–675
- Ballard CG, O'Brien JT, Reichelt K, Perry EK. Aromatherapy as a safe and effective treatment in severe dementia: the results of a double-blind, placebocontrolled trial with Melissa. J Clin Psychiatry. 2002;6:553–8.
- Desai AK, Grossberg GT. Recognition and management of behavioural disturbances in dementia.: primary care companion. J Clin Psychiatry. 2001,3:93–109.

- 40. Perry EK, Haroutunian V, Davis KL, Levy R, Lantos P, Eaggers S, et al. Neocortical cholinergic activities differentiate Lewy body dementia from classical Alzheimer's disease. Neuroreport. 1994;5:747–749.
- 41. McKeith I, Del Ser T, Spano P, Emre M, Wiesnes K, Anand R, et al. Efficacy of rivastigmine in dementia with Lewy bodies: a randomized double-blind placebocontrolled international study. Lancet. ;356:2031–2036.
- 42. Liberini P, Valerio A, Memo M, Spano PF. Lewy-body dementia and responsiveness to cholinesterase inhibitors: a paradigm for heterogeneity of Alzheimer's disease? Trends Pharmacol Sci. 1996;17:155–160.
- Cummings JL. Cholinesterase inhibitors: a new class of psychotropic compounds. Am J Psychiatry. 2000;157:4–15
- 44. Gautjier S, Feldman H, Hecker J, Velas B, Ames D, Subbiah P,et al. Efficiency of donzepil on behavioural symptoms in patients with moderate to severe Alzheimer's disease. Int Psychiar. 2002;14(4):389–404.
- Lott AD, McElroy SL, Keys MA. Valproate in the treatment of behavioural agitation in elderly patients with dementia. J Neuropsychiat Clin Neurosci. 1994;7:314–9.
- 46. Tariot PN, Erb R, Podgorski CA, Cox C, Patel S, Jakimovich L, et al. Efficacy and tolerability of carbazepine for agitation and aggression in dementia. Am J Psychiatry. 1998;155:54–61.
- Porsteinisson AP, Tariot PN, Erb R, Cox C, Smith E, Jakimovich L, et al. Placebo-controlled study of divalproex sodium for agitation in dementia. Amer J Geriatr Psychiatry. 1998;15:1512–1526.
- Glass CA, Schneider L, Farlow MR. Optimal management of behavioural disorders associated with dementia. Drugs Aging. 1997;10:95–106.
- 49. Lanctot KL, Best TS, Mittmann N, Liu BA, Oh PI, Einarson TR, et al. Efficacy and safety of neuroleptics in behavioural disorders associated with dementia. J Clin Psychiatry. 1998;59:550–561.
- Cumming JL, Vinters H, Felix J eds. The neuropsychiatry of Alzheimer's disease and related dementias. London:Martin Dunnitz, 2003;23–32.
- Byerly MI, Weber MT, Brooks DL, Snow LR, Worley MA, Lesocouflair E. et al. Antipsychotic medications on the elderly, effect on cognitive implications for use. Drugs Aging. 2001;18:45–61.
- Kopala LC, Honer WG. The use of risperidone in severely demented patients with persistent vocalizations. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 1997;12:73–77.
- DeDeyn PP, Rabheru K, Rasmussen A, Bocksberger JP, Dautzenberg PL,Eriksson S, et al. A randomized trial of risperidone, placebo and haloperidol for behavioral symptoms in dementia. Neurology. 1999;53: 946–955.
- 54. Katz IR, Jeste DV, Mintzer JE, Clyde C, Napolitano J, Brecher M. Comparison of risperidone and placebo for psychosis and behavioral disturbances associated with dementia: a randomized: double-blind trial. J Clin. 1999;60:107–113.

- 55. Madhusoodanan S, Brenner R, Cohen CI. Role of atypical antipsychotics in the treatment of psychosis and agitation associated with dementia. CNS Drugs. 1999;12:135–50.
- 56. Lyketos CG, Sheppard JM, Steele CD, Kopunek S, Stenberg M, Baker AS, et al. Randomizes placebocontrolled, double-blind clinical trial of sertraline in the treatment of depression complicating Alzheimer's disease. Initial results from the depression and Alzheimer disease study. Am J Psychiatry. 2000;157:1686–1689.
- Herman N, Lanctot KL. From transmitters to treatment: the Pharmacotherapy of behavioural disturbances in dementia. Can J Psychiatry. 1997;42 (1 Suppl)S51–64.
- Nyth AL, Goffries CG. The clinical efficacy of citalopram in treatment of emotional disturbances in dementia disorders: a Nordic multicentre study. Br J Psychiatry.1990;157:894–901.
- Coccaro EE, Siever LJ. Second generation antidepressants: a comparative. J Clin Pharmacol. 1985;25:241260.
- Greenwald BS, Marin DB, Siverman SM. Serotonergic treatment of screaming and banging in dementia. Lancet. 1986;1464–1465.

- Pasion RC, Kirby SG. Trazodone for screaming. Lancet.1993;341:970.
- 62. Gabryelewicz T. Pharmacological treatment of behavioural symptoms in dementia patients. Pzegl Lek. 2014;71(4):215–20.
- Hermann N, Lanctot K, Naraiyo C. Behavioural disorders in demented elderly patients. Current issues in pharmacotherapy. CNS Drugs. 1996;6:280–300.
- 64. Deutsch LH, Bylsma FW, Rovner B, Steele C, Folstein M. Psychosis and physical aggression in probable Alzheimer's disease. Am J Psychiatry. 1991;148: 1159–1163.
- 65. Kar N. Behavioural and Psychological Symptoms of dementia. In :Kr N, Jolly D, Misra N.editors Handbook of Dementia. Hyderbad: Paras MedicalPublisher 2005. pp 54–76.
- Wynn ZJ, Cummings JL. Cholinesterase inhibitors and neuropsychiatric manifestations of Alzheimer's disease. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord. 2004;17:100–8.
- Kar N. Behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia and their management. Ind J Psychiatry. 2009;51(suppl1) S77–S86.



70

# Drug Management of the Dementias

### Contents

Introduction	623
Drug Category	624 624
References	626

# Abstract

Recent increase in our knowledge and understanding of the pathophysiological mechanisms in AD has led to the identification of potential molecular therapeutic targets for the development of specific drugs. To date these new therapeutic approaches are directed on pharmaceutical compounds undergoing randomised controlled trials. The only successful treatment approach to date that has resulted in significant symptomatic benefit has been the cholinesterase inhibition, which prolongs central acetylcholine activity. Two types of cholinesterases are found in the brain acetylcholinesterase (AChE) and butyrylcholinesterase (BuChE). There is evidence that AChE and BuChE have roles in the regulation of ACh levels. The three choline esterase inhibitors are the foremost treatment options for mild to moderate stages of dementia. Randomised clinical trials have shown consistent but modest benefits in all three outcomes. The present review will summarise the min group of cholinesterases with the main focus on their effects and adverse effects.

### Keywords

Neurodegenerative diseases · Alzheimer's disease · Cholinesterase inhibitors · Acetylcholinesterase · Butyrylcholinesterase · NMDA antagonist

# Introduction

Alzheimer's disease is a progressive neurodegenerative disease that is characterised by alteration in memory, visuospatial ability, abstraction and language together with deterioration in activities in daily living. Behavioural and psychological symptoms are commonplace but are often underscored [1]. Alzheimer's disease is characterised by marked cerebral atrophy and the presence of neurofibrillary tangles and neuritic plaques in areas of the brain such as the cerebral cortex, the amygdale and the hippocampus. It is one of the commonest forms of dementia in old age. There is a progressive decline in patients' ability to carry out first the more complex and subsequently even the basal activities of daily living. Once these are lost, they are rarely recovered. Whilst the aetiology is

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_67

unclear, several factors have been postulated to contribute to the development of the disease; amongst those with strong correlation are age, familial factors, Down's syndrome and apolipoprotein E e4 gene allele [2].

Recent increase in our knowledge and understanding of the pathophysiological mechanisms in AD has led to the identification of potential molecular therapeutic targets for the development of specific drugs [3]. These compounds are divided into anti-amyloid agents that block or inhibit overproduction of Abeta peptide or facilitate its clearance and those that target other pathological pathways [3]. Systemic injection of Abeta peptide based on active immunisation with the actual Abeta peptide [4] prevented the deposition of Abeta peptide. A clinical trial had to be discontinued because a significant proportion of the patients developed meningoencephalitis [5, 6]. To date these new therapeutic approaches are directed on pharmaceutical compounds undergoing randomised controlled trials [3].

Several mechanisms have been suggested for the disease process, but the one that is accepted is a widespread cholinergic deficit associated with loss of cholinergic transmission which is said to underlie the symptomatology [7–9]. The cholinergic deficit correlates closely both with the severity of the disease and the pathological changes [10]. The cholinergic dysfunction has a central role that results in cognitive deficits especially memory in Alzheimer's disease. This is supported by several findings such as the degeneration of the cholinergic neurones [11], reduced number of cholinergic receptors and decreased activity of the enzyme (choline acetyl transferase) necessary for the synthesis of acetylcholine [7].

The only successful treatment approach to date that has resulted in significant symptomatic benefit has been the cholinesterase inhibition, which prolongs central acetylcholine activity. Hence the enhancement of the cholinergic function would be the most successful strategy to improve memory and other cognitive deficits [12]. Cholinergic function could be enhanced by three main mechanisms: firstly to increase the synthesis of acetylcholine (ACh) by the use of ACh precursors such as lecithin, secondly by stimulating the cholinergic receptors and thirdly by inhibition of the enzyme acetylcholine esterase (AChE), the enzyme responsible for the breakdown of ACh. Increasing the synthesis of ACh has not proved successful. The last two approaches have shown promise, that is, increasing the concentration of ACh available for the synaptic transmission and using AChE inhibitors and stimulating nicotinic and muscarine receptors with agonists. Nicotine agonists can increase ACh levels through stimulation of presynaptic nAChR which controls the release of A-Ch. Synaptic transmission can be increased or decreased by a chemical mediator by a process called modulation [13]. In 'positive allosteric modulation', the modulator binds to the same receptor as the one used by the natural agonist but uses a different binding site to the one used by the natural agonist (described as allosteric, meaning 'other site') [14], and one of the most potent allosteric modulator is galantamine.

Two types of cholinesterases are found in the – acetylcholinesterase (AChE) brain and butyrylcholinesterase (BuChE). There is evidence that AChE and BuChE have roles in the regulation of ACh levels and may play a role in the development and progression of AD. AChE is mainly located in the neurons and responsible for four fifths of the ChE activity, whereas BuChE which occurs in the glial cells accounts for the remaining one fifth [15]. It appears that the alterations to the ratio of AChE to BuChE are reduced to two thirds of normal levels in advanced AD in specific areas of the brain while BuChE activity increases [16]. Specific BuChE inhibitors and use of the ChE inhibitors with the ability to inhibit BuChE in addition to AChE should lead to improved clinical outcomes [17]. Rivastigmine is an inhibitor of both AChE and BuChE.

### Drug Category

### **Cholinesterase Inhibitors**

Donepezil: Donepezil is a reversible AChEselective inhibitor of the piperidine chemical class and has a long half-life of approximately 70 h [18]. Significant cognitive benefits in patients with mild to moderate AD have been demonstrated [19], although the effects on activities of daily living and behaviour have been more modest [20, 21]. It is contraindicated in sick sinus syndrome or other supraventricular conduction abnormalities, seizures and asthma. Its side effects include hallucinations, nightmares and vivid dreams.

Rivastigmine: Rivastigmine is a secondgeneration carbamate slowly reversible ChEI with a half-life of 7 h [18]. It is a centrally selective dual ChE inhibitor, targeting both AChE and BuChE with brain regional specificity for the hippocampus and cerebral cortex. It has produced significant effects on cognition and activities of daily living in mild and moderate AD [22, 23] and improved BPSD in mild to moderate AD [24, 25] (Table 1).

Galantamine: Galantamine is a tertiary alkaloid selective for AChE but not for butyrylcholinesterase.

It also interacts allosterically with nicotine acetylcholine receptors to enhance the action of agonists at these receptor sites. Its half-life is 5 h [18]. It is well tolerated and is effective in the short term (up to 6 months) in patients with mild to moderate AD improving cognition and function. It delays the development of BPSD [26]. In the long term (up to a year), it maintains cognition and activities of daily living. Most frequent adverse events are nausea, vomiting, diarrhoea, anorexia and weight loss. It can cause bladder flow obstruction and potentiate tendency to seizures. The benefit of ChEI in the treatment of AD should be assessed on a regular basis and discontinuation considered if therapeutic benefit is no longer demonstrable.

The three choline esterase inhibitors are the foremost treatment options for mild to moderate stages of dementia [27] (Table 2). Randomised clinical trials have shown consistent but modest benefits in all three outcomes [28]. All three

Drug category	Donepezil	Rivastigmine	Galantamine	Memantine
Chemical structure	Piperidine	Carbamate	Tertiary alkaloid	Structure
Mode of action	AChE inhibitor	AChE and BuChE inhibitors	AChE and nicotine receptor	NMDA receptor antagonist
Start dose	5 mg daily	1.5 mg bid	4 mg bid	5 mg
Maximum dose	10 mg	6 mg bid	12 mg bid	10 mg bd
	With meals	With meals		
	Morning	(Capsule or	(Tablet)	Tablet
		(Tablet)	Liquid	Liquid
Titration	10 mg in 4 week intervals	4 weekly intervals	4 weekly	
Contraindications	Hypersensitivity sick sinus, supraventricular conduction defects	Hypersensitivity	Hypersensitivity	History of seizures
Side effects	GIT effects	GIT effects	GIT effects	Fainting
	Nightmares	Sleep disorder	Weight loss	Confusion
	Vivid dreams	Diarrhoea	Tendency to	Chest
	Hallucinations		seizures	discomfort

Table 1 Drug category - cholinesterase inhibitors and NMDA antagonist

 Table 2
 Drug management of dementias

1.Alzheimer's disease	2. Lewy body dementia	3.Vascular dementia	4. Mixed dementia	5. Frontotemporal dementia
ChEI beneficial	ChEI beneficial	ChEI beneficial	ChEI beneficial	ChEI harmful
++	+	+	-	-
Consider to treat with cholinesterase inhibitor(ChEI) (1-4)				

cholinesterase inhibitors cause gastrointestinal side effects such as nausea, vomiting, diarrhoea and loss of appetite. Sleep disorders occur in all three but less likely with rivastigmine and galantamine. The risk of gastrointestinal symptoms can be reduced when rivastigmine is taken with food.

### NMDA Antagonist

Memantine: Degeneration of the neurones of the brain can be caused by too much stimulation by glutamate. The glutamate that is released attaches to the receptor on the surface of the cells' N-methyl-D-aspartate (NMDA), and it has been proposed that continued activation of NMDA receptors by glutamate can be a contributor to the pathogenesis of AD [28]. Memantine blocks the receptor and decreases the effects of glutamate. It is used in moderately severe dementia. Like the cholinesterases, it does not stop the progress of AD. It is available as tablets (5 mg and 10 mg) and as a solution. Side effects include fainting, confusion, chest discomfort, hallucinations and seizures amongst others. It is contraindicated in patients with renal impairment and a history of seizures [29, 30] (Box 1).

# Box 1 Key Points: Drug Management of Dementias

- In Alzheimer's disease, several mechanisms have been suggested for the disease process, but one that is accepted is the widespread cholinergic deficit with loss of cholinergic transmission [7–9].
- The cholinergic dysfunction has a central role that results in cognitive deficits especially memory in Alzheimer's disease.
- The cholinesterase inhibitors (donepezil, rivastigmine and galantamine) prevent the breakdown of acetylcholine by blocking the enzyme acetylcholinesterase. They are treatment options for mild to moderate stages of dementia [27].

### Box 1 Key Points: Drug Management of Dementias (continued)

- Memantine is used in moderately severe dementia.
- Donepezil is a selective reversible AChE inhibitor [18]. \*Rivastigmine is a centrally selective dual ChE inhibitor that targets both AChE and BuChE.
- Galantamine is a selective inhibitor for AChE and interacts with nicotine acetyl-choline receptors.
- Memantine is a NMDA receptor antagonist and prevents overstimulation in the CNS by glutamine.
- It is important for the primary care physician to know the mode of action of the cholinesterase inhibitors as to which one to treat with and when to treat.

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of medications used in dementia, EXCEPT:
  - A. Memantine is used in moderately severe dementia.
  - B. Rivastigmine is a centrally selective dual ChE inhibitor that targets both AChE and BuChE.
  - C. Donepezil is a selective reversible AChE inhibitor.
  - D. Galantamine is a NMDA receptor antagonist and prevents overstimulation in the CNS by glutamine.

### MCQ Answers

1 = D

# References

- Seltzer B, Shewrwin I. A comparison of clinical factors in early and late-onset primary degenerative dementia. One entity or two. Arch Neurol. 1983;40:143–146.
- Farrer LA, Cupples LA, Haines JL, Hyman B, Kukull W, Mayeux R, et al. Effects of age, sex, and ethnicity on association between apolipoprotein E genotype and Alzheimer's disease: a meta-analysis. JAMA. 1997;278:1349–1356.

- Aprahamiam I, Stella F, Forlenza OV. New treatment strategies for Alzheimer's disease: is there a hope? Indian J Med Res 2013;138:449–460.
- Bard F, Fox M, Friedrich S, Seubert D, Kinney GG, et al. Sustained levels of antibodies against Abeta in amyloid –rich regions of the CNS following intravenous dosing in human APP transgenic mice. Exp Neurol. 2012;238:38–43.
- Duyckaerts C, Perruchini C, Lebouvier T, Potier MC. The lesions of Alzheimer's disease: which therapeutic perspectives? Bull Acad Natl Med. 2008;192(2): 303–18.
- Nicoll JA, Wilkinson D, Holmes C, Steart P, Markhmam H, Weller RO. Neuropathology of human Alzheimer disease after immunization with amyloidbeta peptide: a case report. Nat Med. 2003;9:448–52.
- Bartus RT, Dean RL Beer B, Lippa AS. The cholinergic hypothesis of geriatric memory dysfunction. Science. 1982;217:408–417.
- Cummings JL, Bach C. The cholinergic hypothesis of neuropsychiatric symptoms in Alzheimer's disease. Amer J Geriatr Psychiatry. 1998;6 (supp 1) S64–S78.
- Francis PT, Palmer AM, Snape M, Willcock GK. The cholinergic hypothesis of Alzheimer's disease. A review progress. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1999;66:137–147.
- Levy R. Is there life in the neurotransmitter approach to the treatment of Alzheimer's disease ? in Levy R, Howard R, Burns A (eds). Treatment and care in old age Psychiatry. Petersfield, Wrightson Biomedical Publishing Ltd.1993.
- Whitehouse PJ, Price DL, Struble RG, Clark AW, Coyle JT, Delon MC, et al. Alzheimer's disease and senile dementia: loss of neurons in the basal forebrain. Science. 1982;215:1237–1239.
- Schneider LS. New therapeutic approaches in Alzheimer's disease. J Clin Psychiatry. 1996;57:30–36.
- Kaczmarck LK, Levitan IB. Neuromodulation. The biochemical control of neuronal excitability. Oxford University Press, New York. 1987
- Maelicke A. Allosteric modulation of nicotinic receptors as a treatment strategy for Alzheimer's disease. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord 2000;11:11–18.
- Wright CI, Geula C, Mesulam MM. Neurological cholinesterases in the normal brain and in Alzheimer's disease: relationship to plaques, tangles and patterns of selective vulnerability. Ann Neurol 1993;34:373–384.
- Grieg NH,Utsuki T,Yu Q-S, Zhu X, Holloway HW, Perry TA, et al. A new therapeutic target in Alzheimer's disease treatment: attention to butyrylcholinesterase. Curr Med Res Opi. 2001;17:2160–2166.
- Perry EK, Tomlinson BE, Blessed G, Bergmann K, Gibson PH, Perry RH. Correlation of cholinergic

abnormalities with senile plaques and mental test scores in senile dementia. Br Med J 1978;2:1457–1459.

- MacKnight C. Switching cholinesterase inhibitors: When and how. Geriatr Aging 2007;10(3): 158–161.
- Winbald B, Engedal K, Soininen H, Verhey F, Waldemar G, Wimo A, et al. A 1-year trial randomized placebo-controlled study of donepezil in patients with mild to moderate AD. Neurology 2001;57:489–495.
- 20. Rogers S, Farlow M, Doody R, Mohs R, Friedhoff LT. On behalf of the Donepezil study group. A 24-week double blind placebo controlled trial of donepezil in patients with Alzheimer's disease. Neurology 1998;50:136–145.
- 21. Tariot PN, Cummings JL, Katz IR, Mintzer J, Perdomo CA, Schwann EM, et al. A randomized double blind placebo controlled study o the efficacy and safety of donepezil in patients with Alzheimer's disease in the nursing home setting. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2001 49:1590–1599.
- 22. Corey-Bloom J, Anand R. Veach J, for the ENA 73 B352 Study. A randomized trial evaluating the efficacy and safety of rivastigmine tartrate a new acetylcholinesterase inhibitor in patients with mild to moderately severe Alzheimer's disease. Int J Geriatr Psychopharmacol 1998;1:55–65.
- 23. Rosler M, Anand R, Cicin-Sain, Gauthier S, Agid Y, Dal-Bianco P, et al. Efficacy and safety of rivastigmine in patients with Alzheimer's disease : an international randomized control trial. Br med J 1999;318:633–640.
- 24. Cummings JL, Anand R, Koumaras B, Hartman R. Rivastigmine provides behavioral benefits to Ad patients residing in a nursing home: findings from a 26 week trial. Neurology 2000;54:A468.
- 25. Bullock R, Moulias R, Steinwachs K-C, et al. Effects of rivastigmine on behavioural symptoms in nursing home patients with Alzheimer's disease: a European, open label multi-centre study. Int Psychogeriatric 2001;13(Suppl 2) Abstract P-248.
- Olin J, Schneider L. Systematic review of galantamine for Alzheimer's disease (Cochrane review) In The Cochrane library.1, 2001. Oxford. Update software.
- Birk J. Cholinesterase inhibitors in Alzheimer's disease. Cochrane Database Syst. Rev. 2006;CD005593.
- Hogan DB. The latest in drug therapy for dementia: Gleanings from the third Canadian Consensus Conference on diagnosis and treatment of dementia. Geriatr Aging. 2007; 200710(3):145–151.
- Rossi ed Australian Medicines Handbook 2008. Adelaide. Australian Medicine Handbook Pty Ltd. 2008.
- Lundbeck. Australia Ltd. Ebixa products information 26 June 2006.



71

# Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI)

# Contents

Introduction	629
Clinical Manifestations	630
Differential Diagnosis	631
Diagnosis	631
Treatment	631
Impact	632
References	632

# Abstract

Currently it is accepted that the DSM-5 mild neurocognitive dementia (NCD) is derived from research on mild cognitive impairment (MCI). Several labels have been used to categorise non-disabling memory deficits in the elderly. Unlike age-associated memory decline (AAMI), MCI is assumed to have a pathological basis and is at high risk of developing dementia, more than half progressing to dementia within 5 years. MCI has now been expanded to include other cognitive domains and other potential causes like normal ageing, frontotemporal dementia and vascular dementia. Nonamnestic forms may be due to cerebrovascular disease, Parkinson's disease, Lewy body dementia and frontotemporal dementia amongst others.

# Keywords

Mild neurocognitive dementia · Mild cognitive impairment · Age-associated memory decline · Nonamnestic forms · Amnestic forms

# Introduction

The Diagnostic Statistical Manual-5 (DSM-5) published by the American Psychiatric Association distinguishes between 'major' and 'mild' neurocognitive disorders (NCD). The DSM-5 mild NCD is defined by using several cognitive and related criteria which refer to cognitive changes, functional activities and exclusion of delirium and competing mental disorders together with two specifiers, the presence or absence of behavioural problems and presumed aetiologies of mild NCD [1]. Currently it is accepted that the mild NCD is derived from research on mild cognitive impairment (MCI) [2]. Although there is no common consensus in defining MCI, clinicians and researchers refer to MCI as a category with objective evidence of impairment on cognitive testing that do not meet the criteria for dementia [3]. It is believed to be an intermediate state between normal memory loss of ageing and conditions such as Alzheimer's disease [4, 5]. The incidence rates of predementia syndromes increase with age and are higher in individuals with less education [6]. The incidence rates range widely, and this is largely due to different criteria being used [5, 6]. The incidence rate of amnestic MCI subtype ranged from 9.9 to 40.6 per 1000 person years and that of nonamnestic from 28 to 36.3 per 1000 person years [7]. The prevalence rates ranged from 3% to 20% depending on the concept used, and the incidence rates varied from 8 to 77 per 1000 person years [8]. The age and sex standard incidence rate of MCI was 63.6 per 1000 person years, and it was higher for men than women [9]. The estimated occurrence rate of AAMI is 39% in the ages 50 and 59, increasing to 85% in the over 85 group [10].

Several labels have been used to categorise non-disabling memory deficits in the elderly [6]. These include age-associated memory impairment (AAMI), age-associated cognitive decline (AACD), mild cognitive disorder (MCD), age-related cognitive decline (ARCD) and mild cognitive impairment (MCI) amongst others and are within the limits of normal ageing. In spite of the deficits, they did not exhibit the characteristics of dementia. Clinicians and researchers till recently were unable to provide firm answers concerning the significance of these categories and what they mean for the future. Unlike AAMI, MCI is assumed to have a pathological basis and is at high risk of developing dementia, more than half progressing to dementia within 5 years [11]. The aetiology of MCI is multifactorial and includes neurodegenerative, vascular, neurological, psychiatric, traumatic and iatrogenic [12]. MCI has been classified into amnestic and nonamnestic forms [12, 13]. Memory

impairment predominates in the former and is frequently a prodrome of Alzheimer's disease. In some cases, autopsy studies have demonstrated an increase in proteins forming amyloid plaques and neurofibrillary tangles. Whereas the nonamnestic form is characterised by a variety of cognitive impairments involving single or multiple cognitive domains, more recently, multiple subtypes of MCI had been proposed, namely, amnestic MCI with single domain, amnestic MCI with multiple domains, nonamnestic MCI with single domain and nonamnestic MCI with multiple domains [8, 12, 14], based on intention to indicate the heterogeneity in aetiology of different subtypes of dementia [15]. It is believed that each subtype is associated with an increased risk for a specific type of dementia [16]. MCI has now been expanded to include other cognitive domains and other potential causes like normal ageing, frontotemporal dementia and vascular dementia [17]. Nonamnestic forms may be due to cerebrovascular disease, Parkinson's disease, Lewy body dementia and frontotemporal dementia amongst others [13].

# **Clinical Manifestations**

Patients with MCI commonly present with complaints of increasing forgetfulness, for instance, forgetting to keep appointments or social engagements, difficulty in finding words or at times difficulty in finding their way in familiar surroundings. They often have difficulty in following or focussing on conversations. The patient may exhibit anxiety or frustration. The exact number of individuals with MCI who develop AD varies. Different subtypes progress at different rates and vary widely amongst studies [6, 18], and patients with amnestic MCI are at higher risk of developing AD [12], and a substantial number of those with multiple or nonamnestic cognitive impairment may not progress to dementia [5]. The conversion rate to Alzheimer's disease was 56% for amnestic MCI, 50% for amnestic subthreshold MCI and 52% for nonamnestic MCI [19]. In other studies, it was 21.9% over a period of 3 years [20] and 23-47% over 2.6 years [16], and the conversion from MCI to overt dementia is 10–15% per year, and the majority of which is Alzheimer's disease [21]. There are a number of variables that may influence conversion to dementia. Neuropsychiatric disorders are quite common with MCI and are an important risk of progression to dementia [2]. The occurrence of depressive symptoms leads to a faster cognitive decline [20, 22, 23]. In hospital-based studies, the prevalence of depression with MCI was 44.3% (median) and in the population-based studies 15.7% [20]. According to Panza et al. [23], depressive symptoms may be an early identifiable clinical stage of dementia rather than a risk factor. A higher age, lower education and hypertension were found to have a higher risk of incident MCI [7]. Worsening of executive functions and functional status was found to be independently associated with conversion to dementia but not worsening memory [24].

### **Differential Diagnosis**

AAMI includes individuals who have a significant age-related memory loss that affects their daily life. It appears more frequently in individuals with affective disorders from low sociocultural levels both affecting their objective memory performance [25]. The symptoms are generally stable and do not progress towards a pathological decline characteristic of dementia [26]. Patients with depressive disorders may manifest anxiety and complain of inability to concentrate or poor memory.

# Diagnosis

Petersen et al. [21] assigned the following diagnostic criteria to MCI, subjective complaint of memory loss, objective memory impairment and other cognitive functions being normal, with no functional loss. This proposition is the most widespread and validated subtype and had the highest predictive value for conversion to dementia [15]. In 2004, Petersen et al. [27] distinguished three subtypes with different categories of progress: (i) amnestic MCI which is said to progress to AD, (ii) MCI with slight impairment of multiple cognitive domains (some may progress to AD or may represent normal cognitive ageing process and also vascular dementia) and (iii) MCI with isolated cognitive domain other than memory and may progress to non-AD-type dementia.

- Clinical history of memory complaints corroborated by family member
- To rule out drug abuse, depression or other mental illness, delirium and others which may affect cognitive functions
- Physical examination, laboratory tests and neuroimaging to exclude possible dementia
- Cognitive testing: Mini-Mental State Examination

To identify objective memory:

- Logical Memory Delayed Paragraph [28]
- Immediate recollection results are recorded following reading of a paragraph, and recall is tested after 15 min delay.
- Neuroimaging: A study of patients with MCI who had abnormal fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography (FDG-PET) and episodic memory impairment, found that these patients were 11.7 times more likely to convert to AD than those with normal FDG-PET and normal episodic memory [29]. Whole brain and hippocampal volumes can predict progresof MCI AD [30-32],sion to and N-acetylaspartate/creatinine spectroscopy is a sensitive assessment for discriminating MCI from AD [33].

# Treatment

There is at present no treatment available for MCI. Lifestyle changes should be encouraged. Population-based longitudinal epidemiological studies have shown that exercise and physical activity are associated with a lower risk of dementia. The role of cognitive stimulation is less firmly established.

### Impact

The gait in older adults with mild cognitive impairment (MCI) may be affected in several ways. They have poorer balance control ability compared to healthy elderly subjects [34]. Under cognitive challenges, MCI appear to affect specific gait parameters and static balance [35]. The gait problems may appear long before symptoms of MCI occur [36]. Poor balance predicts falls [37], and it has been shown that the risk of falls is greater in MCI subjects compared to non-MCI subjects [38]. The poor balance has been associated with lower grey matter densities in the middle and superior frontal gyri in older adults with MCI [37]. Their capacity to process emotional facial expressions indicates that cognitive abilities modulate the processing of emotions [39]. Spatial navigation such as learning new routes and drawing a map may be affected in nonamnestic MCI patients for they performed poorly compared to elderly healthy subjects [40]. These changes may have a significant impact on the patient's activities of daily living (Box 1).

**Box 1 Key Points: Mild Cognitive Impairment** Several labels have been used to categorise non-disabling memory deficits in the elderly [6].

The aetiology of MCI is multifactorial and includes neurodegenerative, vascular, neurological, psychiatric, traumatic and iatrogenic [12].

MCI has been classified into amnestic and nonamnestic forms [12, 13].

More recently, multiple subtypes of MCI had been proposed, namely, amnestic MCI with single domain, amnestic MCI with multiple domains, nonamnestic MCI with single domain and nonamnestic MCI with multiple domains [8, 12, 14], based on intention to indicate the heterogeneity in aetiology of different subtypes of dementia [9].

The conversion rate to Alzheimer's disease was 56% for amnestic MCI, 50% for

# Box 1 Key Points: Mild Cognitive Impairment (continued)

amnestic subthreshold MCI and 52% for nonamnestic MCI [19].

Worsening of executive functions and functional status was found to be independently associated with conversion to dementia but not worsening memory [24].

Petersen et al. [21] assigned the following diagnostic criteria to MCI, subjective complaint of memory loss, objective memory impairment and other cognitive functions being normal, with no functional loss.

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of mild cognitive impairment, EXCEPT:
  - A. It is believed to be an intermediate state between normal memory loss of ageing and conditions such as Alzheimer's disease.
  - B. Currently, MCI includes other cognitive domains and other potential causes like normal ageing, frontotemporal dementia and vascular dementia.
  - C. The exact number of individuals with MCI who develop AD varies.
  - MCI with isolated cognitive domain other than memory and may not progress to non-AD-type dementia.

### MCQ Answers

1 = D

## References

- Stokin GB, Krell-Roesch J, Petersen RC, Geda YE. Mild Neurocognitive Disorder: An Old Wine in New Bottle. Harv Rev Psychiatry. 2015;23(5):368–76.
- Sachs-Ericsson N, Blazer DG. The new DSM-5 diagnosis of mild neurocognitive disorder and its relation to research in mild cognitive impairment. Aging Ment Health. 2015;19(1):2–12.
- Petersen RC, Smith GE, Waring SC, Ivnik RJ, Tangalos EG, Kokmen E. Mild cognitive impairment: clinical

characteristics and outcome. Arch Neurol.1999;56: 303–308.

- Panza F, Capurso C, D'introno A, Colacicco AM, Capurso C, Del Parigi A, et al. Heterogeneity of mild cognitive impairment and other predementia syndromes in progression to dementia. Neurobiol Aging 2007;28(10):1631–4.
- Maioli F, Coveri M, Pagni P, Chiandetti C, Marchetti C, Ciarrocchi R, et al. Conversion of mild cognitive impairment to dementia in elderly subjects: a preliminary study in a memory and cognitive disorder unit. Arch Gerontol Geriatr. 2007;44 Suppl 1:233–41.
- Panza F, D'Introno A, Colaccio A M, Capurso C, Del Parigi A, Caselli RJ, et al. Current epidemiology of mild cognitive impairment and other predementia syndromes. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2005;13: 633–644.
- Luck T, Luppa M, Briel S, Reidel-Heller SG. Incidence of mild cognitive impairment: a systematic review. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord. 2010;29(2):1164–75.
- Busse A, Bischkoff J, Riedel-Heller SG, Anger Meyer MC. Mild cognitive impairment: prevalence and incidence according to different diagnostic criteria. Results of the Leipzig Longitudinal Study of the Aged (LEILA 75+). Br J Psychiatry. 2003;182:449–454.
- Roberts RO, Geda YE, Knopman DS, Cha RH, Pankratz US, Boeve BF, et al. The incidence of mild cognitive impairment differs by subtype and is higher in men. Neurology. 2012. WNL 0b013e3182452862.
- Larrabee GJ, Crook T. Estimated prevalence of ageassociated memory impairment, derived from standardised tests of memory function. Int Psychogeriatr. 1994;6:95–104.
- Gauthier S, Reisberg B, Zaudig M, Petersen RC, Ritchie K, Broich K, et al. Mild cognitive impairment. Lancet. 2006; 367(9518):1262–70.
- Pavlovic DM, Pavlovic AM. Mild cognitive impairment. Srp Arh Celok Lek. 2009;137:434–439.
- Petersen RC. Mild cognitive impairment. N Engl J Med. 2011;364:2227–2234.
- 14. Clark LR, Delano-Wood L, Libon DJ, McDonald CR, Nation DA, Bangen KJ, et al. Are empirically-derived subtypes of mild cognitive impairment consistent with conventional subtypes? J Int Neuropsychol Soc. 2013;19:1–11.
- Luis CA, Lownstein DA, Acevedo A, Barker WW, Duara R. Mild cognitive impairment: directions for future research. Neurology. 2003;61:438–444.
- Busse A, Hensel A, Guhne U, Angermeyer MC, Reidel-Heler SG. Mild cognitive impairment: long –term course of four clinical types. Neurology. 2006;67(12): 2176–85.
- Allegri RF, Gliser FB, Taragarro FE, Buschhkel I. Mild cognitive impairment: believe it or not? Int RevPsychiatry. 2008;20(4):357–63.
- Basso C, Limongi F, Siviero P, Romanato G, Noale M, Maggi S, et al. Cognitive impairment: classification and open issues. Aging Clin Exp Res. 2007;19(5): 344–8.

- Rountree SD, Waring SC, Chan WC, Lupo PJ, Drby EJ, Doody RS, et al. Importance of subtle amnestic and nonamnestic deficiencies in mild cognitive impairment: prognosis and conversion to dementia. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord. 2007;24(6):676–82.
- 20. Gabryelewicz T, Stycznska M, Luczyuek E, Barczak A, Pfeffer A, Androsluk W, et al. The rate of conversion of mild cognitive impairment to dementia: predictive role of depression. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2007;22(6):563–7.
- Petersen RC, Doody R, Kurz A, Mohs RC, Morris JC, Rabins PV, et al. Current concepts in mild cognitive impairment. Arch Neurol. 2001;58(12):1985.
- Defrancesco M, Marksteiner J, Deisenhammer EA, Hinterhuber H, Weiss EM. Associated mild cognitive impairment (MCI) and depression. Neuropsychiatry. 2009;23(3):144–50.
- Panza F, Frisadi V, Capurso F, D'Introno A, Colaccio AM, Imbimbo BP, et al. Late life depression, mild cognitive impairment and dementia: a possible continuum? Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2010;18(2):98–116.
- 24. Rozzini L, Chilovi BV, Conti M, Bertoletti E, Deirio J, Trabucchi M, et al. Conversion of amnestic mild cognitive impairment to dementia of Alzheimer type is independent to memory. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 2007;22(12):1217–22.
- 25. Koivistok K, Reinkainen KJ, Hanninen T, Vanhanan M, Helkala EL, Mykkanen L, et al. Prevalence of age associated memory impairment in a randomly selected population from eastern Finland. Neurology 1995;45:745–74.
- 26. Hanninen T, Hallikainen M, Koivisto K, Helkala EL, Reinkainen KJ, Soininen H, et al. A follow up study of age associated memory impairment: neuropsychological predictors of dementia. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1995;43:1007–1015.
- Petersen RC. Mild cognitive impairment as a diagnostic entity. J Intern Med 2004;256183–194.194.
- Petersen RC, Thomas RG, Grundman M, Bennett D, Doody R, Ferris S, et al. Vitamin E and donepezil for the treatment of mild cognitive impairment. N Engl J Med. 2005;352:2439–2441.
- Landau SM, Harvety D, Madison CM, Reinman EM, Foster NL, Aisen PS, et al. Comparing predictors of conversion and decline in mild cognitive impairment. Neurology 2010;75:230–238.
- 30. Risacher SL, Saykin AJ, West JD, Shen L, Firpi HA, McDonald BC, Alzheimer Disease Neuroimaging Initiative (ADNI). Baseline MRI prediction of conversion of from mild cognitive impairment to probable Alzheimer's disease in the ADNI cohorts. Curr Alzheimer Res. 2009;6(4):347–361.
- Costafreda SG, Dinov ID, Tu Z, Shi Y, Liu CY, Kloszewski I, et al. Automated hippocampal shape analyses predicts the onset of dementia in mild cognitive impairment. Neuroimage. 2011;56:212–219.
- 32. Frisoni G, Fox N, Jack E Jr, Scheltens P, Thompson PM. The clinical use of structural MRI in Alzheimer's disease. Nat Rev Neurol. 2010;6(2):67–77.

- 33. Kantarci K, Knopman DS, Dickson DW, Parisi JE, Whitwell JL, Weigand SD, et al. Postmortem neuropathologic correlates of antemortem <sup>1</sup>HMR spectroscopy metabolite measurements. et al Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord. 2002;14:198–20.
- 34. Jeon SY, Han SJ, Jeong JH, Felipe F. Effect of exercise on balance in persons with mild cognitive impairment. Neurorehab 2004;35(2):271–278.
- 35. Bahureksa L, Najafi B, Salen A, Sabbagh M, Coon D, Monier MJ, et al. The impact of mild cognitive impairment on gait balance: a systematic review and metaanalysis of studies using instrumental assessment. Gerontology. 2007;63:678336.
- Girdwain J. The gait and cognitive decline connection. Aging well.6(1). p6. www.todaysgeriatricmedicine.com/ archive/011613pdf.shtml. Accessed 13 January 2017.
- Makizako H, Shimado H, Doi J, Park H, Yoshida D, Kemura K, et al. Poor balance and lower gray matter

volume predicts falls in older adults with mild cognitive impairment. BMC Neurology. 2003;13:102. https://doi.org/10.1188/1471-2377-13-102.

- Shin BM, Han SJ, Jung JH, Kim JE, Fregni I. Effect of mild cognitive impairment on balance. DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ins.2011.02.031. Accessed 13 January 2017.
- 39. Sarabo-Cobo CM, Garcia-Rodriguez D, Navas J, Ellgrng H. Emotional processing in patients with mild cognitive impairment: influence of the balance and intensity of emotional stimuli. https://doi.org/10.10 16/j.ins.2015.07.034.
- Rusconi ML, Suardi A, Zanetti M, Rozeini L. Spatial navigation in elderly healthy subjects, amnestic and nonamnestic mild cognitive impairment patients. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ins.2015.10.010. Accessed 13 January2017.

# Part XVI Psychiatry of Older Adults

There is considerable evidence that mental illness is widely prevalent in the elderly. Depression among the elderly may be twice as common as dementia. The presence of personality disorders, neurosis, and alcoholism is probably no lower among the elderly than in the younger age groups. Although the psychiatric disorders of the elderly have some special features, they do not differ significantly from psychiatric disorders in younger adults. The older people however have some unique features that can confound the diagnosis. Part XVI provides information on mental issues that are common to the elderly.

Depression is the most common disorder in individuals 65 years and older. Late-onset depression develops as a result of complex interactions of risk factors such as age-associated neurobiological changes, stressful events, a higher interaction with cognitive decline, and impaired effect of genes. The "vascular hypothesis is upheld by comorbidity of depression, vascular risk factors, vascular disease, and the association with ischemic lesions to characteristic behavioral symptoms. More lately there has been considerable move toward embodying structural brain changes and cerebrovascular pathology in the frontal, subcortical, and medial temporal structures. Mania usually occurs as a phase of manic-depressive disorder, but it can occur in association with medical and pharmacological states. Anxiety disorders are common in later life and are as common as in the young. In about half the patients, the anxiety disorder comes for the first time in late life and in the other half is a persistence of what started in early life.

The more notable psychosis of late onset are delusional disorder, schizophrenia, and psychosis in patients with dementia or depression. This article will focus on delusional disorder and late-onset schizophrenia. Suicide rates increase progressively with age. The highest suicide rates occur among persons aged 65 years and older and is about 50% higher than in young people. Substance abuse in the elderly includes alcoholism, to a lesser degree illicit substances, prescription medications, and over-the-counter medications. An estimated 10% of all cases treated by geriatric mental health facilities are alcohol and substance abuse and together with mental health problems are concurrent and interactive.



72

# Mood Disorders (Major Depression, Bipolar Disorder)

# Contents

Introduction	638
Clinical Presentations	639
Screening	640
Diagnosis	640
Treatment	641 642
Dysthymic Disorder in Older Adults	645
Dysthymic Disorder in Older Adults         Mania in Old Age         Introduction         Clinical Manifestations and Diagnosis	645 645 645 646
Dysthymic Disorder in Older Adults         Mania in Old Age         Introduction         Clinical Manifestations and Diagnosis         Impact	645 645 645 646 647

# Abstract

Depression is the most common disorder in individuals 65 years and older. Late-onset depression develops as a result of complex interactions of risk factors such as age-associated neurobiological changes, stressful events, a higher interaction with cognitive decline and impaired effect of genes. The 'vascular hypothesis' is upheld by co-morbidity of depression, vascular risk factors, vascular disease and the association with ischaemic lesions to characteristic behavioural symptoms. More lately there has been considerable move towards embodying structural brain changes and cerebrovascular pathology in the frontal, subcortical and medial temporal structures. Mania usually occurs as a phase of manic-depressive disorder, but it can occur in association with medical and pharmacological states. This review will give an update on recent advances on the pathophysiology of mood disorders and their clinical management in the elderly.

### Keywords

Depression · Late-onset depression · 'Vascular hypothesis' · Mania · Manic-depressive disorder

## Introduction

Depression is characterised by significantly lowered mood with little or no interest or pleasure in activities that are usually gratifying. Depression is the most common disorder in individuals 65 years and older [1]. In a study of 74 outpatients with depression, 80% had their onset of depression after the age of 60 [2]. The prevalence of major depression is between 5% and 10% of the people seen in the primary care setting [3] and is around 5% in the general population [4]. About 3% of the general population are diagnosed by the primary care physician each year, and equal number may be unrecognised [5]. In a community-dwelling population, the prevalence rates had been reported between 6% and 20% [6, 7]. Two Australian studies found the prevalence of depression in 8.2% of 22,252 community-dwelling people [8] and 34% in aged care residents, respectively [9].

Approximately 5% of the patients who consult the primary physician show major depression, another 5% milder forms and a further 10% some depressive symptoms [10]. In older people depression is often associated with anxiety [11]. According to the Australian Bureau of Statistics [12], depression and anxiety affect one in seven (14%) and one in four (26%) people, respectively, at some part of their lives. Women are affected twice as often as men.

Primary depressive disorder has been divided into 'early-onset disorder' (EOD) and 'late-onset disorder' (LOD). Major depression depicts a new condition arising in about half of the patients in old age (late-onset depression), and half or less had their first experience of depression before old age (early-onset depression) [13]. The age used to cut off between EOD and LOD varies, in the United Kingdom [14] and Australia [15] it is 60 years, and in the United States it is 50 years [14]. Late-life depression develops as a result of complex interactions of risk factors such as age-associated neurobiological changes, stressful events [13], a higher interaction with cognitive decline and impaired effect of genes [13, 16]. A family history of depression is more likely with EOD than with LOD [17]. Table 1 shows the

**Table 1** Differences and similarities between early- and late-onset depression

	Early-onset	Late-onset
	depression	depression
Age at onset	<60 years	60 years or more
Gender	F > M	F = M
Risk factors		
Family history	Increased rate	Lower rate
Genetic	Increased	Poorer impact
susceptibility	effect	1
Stressors	Increased rate	Lower rate
Cognitive	Lower rate	Greater rate
impairment		
Dementia	Lower	Higher
	prevalence	prevalence
Structural brain abnor	malities	
Cortical,	+	+++
subcortical atrophy		
Hippocampal	Reduced	+++
volume		
Reduced		+++
prefrontal lobe		
volume		
Fronto-temporal		+++
dysfunction		
White matter		+++
hyperintensities		
Symptomatology		
Loss of	+	+
interest		
Suicidal	+	+
thoughts		
Anxiety	+	-
Somatic	Less common	Common
symptoms		
Cognitive	+	++
impairment		
Anhedonia	+	++
Executive	-	++
dysfunction		
Episodic	-	++
memory		
aystunction		
Prognosis		Poorer outcome
Treatment		Slow or poor
		response to
		antidepressants

Information sources: Holroyd and Duryee [2]; Baldwin and O'Brien [14]; Brodaty et al. [15]; Hickie et al. [18]; Baldwin and Tomenson [19]; Rapp et al. [20]; Elderkin-Thomson et al. [21]; Bhalla et al. [22]; Sheline et al. [23]; Papazacharias et al. [24] differences and similarities between early- and late-onset depression.

### **Clinical Presentations**

Numerous physical and physiological changes occur in the ageing patient that can mimic symptoms of depression. Often common depressive symptoms are incorrectly attributed to old age or to poor health with the result depression in old age may be unrecognised or untreated for a long time. There are several factors in old age that may be associated with depression, for instance, lack of social support, retirement, deterioration in activities of daily living, declining health and immobilisation [25, 26, 27], and furthermore the elderly are increasingly exposed to stressful life events and personal losses [28]. The elderly have some unique features that can often confuse the diagnosis [1, 29]. In later life depression may be a risk factor for the expression of Alzheimer's disease, and depression may occur as a prodrome for Alzheimer's disease [30].

Depression in primary care practice differs considerably from those seen at the psychiatric outpatients in their clinical characteristics. They are less severely ill with fewer depressive symptoms and shorter illness. These features may influence the primary care physician's decision to treat with antidepressants [31]. Elderly patients with depression show a wide range of clinical presentations. They may exhibit typical symptoms or behavioural disturbances, psychomotor retardation, 'pseudodementia' [32], florid form and somatic symptoms [33] among others. Particularly relevant to the elderly with LOD are cognitive impairment, somatic symptoms, vascular disease and cerebral structural abnormalities [34].

The typical picture of moderately severe depression includes symptoms akin to that seen in younger patients [33]. They show markedly depressed mood with loss of interest in enjoyment, feeling of worthlessness or guilt, reduced confidence and self-esteem, disturbed sleep, reduced appetite and decreased libido. There is lack of energy with poor concentration, pessimistic views of the future and suicidal ideation.

The behavioural changes such as restlessness, general slowing down, behaving out of character and denial of depressive feelings among others may indicate underlying depressive disorder [35]. Patients living in aged care facilities or long-stay hospitals manifest behaviours such as refusal to eat, wilful starvation, screaming and persistent or intermittent problematic and inappropriate behaviours such as urinary and faecal incontinence and scatolia, apparent and wilful falls, belligerancy directed towards other residents and nursing staff, violent behaviour, biting and scratching, all on a background of mild cognitive impairment. If the risk is not recognised, it may be mistaken for dementia [36]. Apathy is a common presentation in late-life depression with overtly sad mood less common [37].

Another important controversial presentation is depressive pseudodementia. There is a close similarity of symptoms of depressive pseudodementia and true dementia that can make differentiation of these conditions difficult in their clinical courses [38, 39]. There are several clinical similarities between the two disorders, and depression is often accompanied by cognitive symptoms [32]. Thus patients with dementia have been erroneously diagnosed to have depression and vice versa [40]. The term pseudodementia is often used to refer to apparent dementia in depressed patients or in patients with non-organic psychiatric disorders. Dementia has a number of causes, but an incorrect diagnosis of dementia as a cause depression in an elderly patient can be hazardous [41] for the deficit is at least partially reversible. In a longterm follow-up of depressive pseudodementia, 89% of the patients studied developed Alzheimer's disease [42]. There are also reports of pseudodementia being associated with organic brain disorders [43, 44]. The use of the term 'pseudodementia' can be misleading, for some may dismiss the possibilities that underlying dementia or other organic disorders are present [45].

Depression in older people is often masked by somatic symptoms [46]. Somatic depressive symptoms include weight loss, anorexia, fatigue, agitation, headache, chronic pain, sexual dysfunction and sleep changes, and it can present with any somatic symptom. In the elderly hypochondriasis [47] is a recognised symptom of depression [36]. Psychotic symptoms [46], insomnia, hypochondriasis [47] and subjective memory complaints are morbid conditions, and physical disabilities are often associated with depression in older people [6]. Women at the onset of menopause complain of dry eyes. Box 1 shows some of the somatic symptoms.

Palpitation			
Dyspnoea			
Dizziness			
Numbness and	tingling		
Trembling			
Dysphagia			
Nausea			
Sweating			
Flushes			
Chills			

### Screening

Depression is often underdiagnosed and undertreated. About half of the patients with mental disorders or depression are treated by the primary care physician. Less than half of the patients affected are accurately diagnosed [29]. The detection of depression is often impeded by patient's culture, gender or the predominance of somatic symptoms [48]. This is reflected as barriers found in self-reporting screening tools used to detect depression [48]. Furthermore patients' interpretation of its emotional terms and their cultural conception of depression may affect the reliability of the scales [48].

There is no lack of clinical scales to help in the recognition of depression. Some of the instruments are questionnaires, some are self-reported, and others are interviews, and there is considerable debate about which is better. The Hamilton Depression Rating Scale (HDRS) is an interview-administered rated measure. It requires trained healthcare official and takes about 20-30 min. There are 17 or 21 items. The first 17 contribute to the total score. The items 18-21 are not part of the scale but give more information about the depression, and this includes paranoid symptoms among others. There is an interviewer bias, and this can impact the results. The Hamilton Depression Rating Scale (HDRS) [49] which has a high dependence on somatic symptoms is useful and more sensitive than the Geriatric Depression Scale that focuses more on cognitive symptoms. Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS) [50] has long and short forms. It is the most widely used scale in the elderly. It is a self-reporting questionnaire with a simple yes/no format. The Becks Depression Inventory [51] consists of 21 items to be completed by the patient, and each item is rated on 0-3 scale. It is said to be not ideal for older patients. The Zung Self-Rating Depression Scale is also completed by the patient [52]. More recently a short screening tool for depression consisting of two questions with a 'help' question (TQWHQ) was found to have a sensitivity of 79% with the general practitioners and a specificity of 94%. The authors claim that patients are unlikely to receive unnecessary treatment [53].

### Diagnosis

Primary care physicians may have difficulty in detecting and treating depression unless they have a high index of suspicion and additional mental health training [54]. It is not uncommon or unusual for someone to feel depressed which is normal. However distinguishing 'normal' depression from major depressive episode involves consideration of the severity, persistence and duration and the presence of characteristic symptoms. According to the DSM-IV criteria [55] (Box 2), the diagnosis of major depression requires the presence of five of the main symptoms including depressed mood and loss of pleasure in all activities. In DSM-5 [56] the diagnostic criteria for
major depression remain largely unchanged from that of DSM-IV with one exception in relating to bereavement. In DSM-5 the symptoms of depression in the context of bereavement qualify for the diagnosis of major depression, whereas in DSM-IV, in the diagnosis of depression the bereavement has to be present for more than 2 months.

Box 2 Diagnostic Symptoms for Major	
Depression (DSM-IV) [55]	

1. Depressed mood
2. Anhedonia
3. Weight changes
4. Sleep disturbances
5. Psychomotor disturbances
6. Lack of energy
7. Excessive guilt
8. Poor concentration
9. Suicidal ideation

The diagnosis of depression is a clinical one, and what is most important is the ability to recognise depression. TQWHQ can be used to screen patients by asking two questions and adding an optional third question [57]. One positive reply should lead to asking about other core symptoms to confirm the diagnosis. High-risk groups include those with history of depression, a family history, multiple physical illnesses, neurological conditions, chronic pain, another psychiatric diagnosis, recent adverse life events and frequent uses of health services [58]. It is important to recognise the distinction between psychotic and nonpsychotic patients for the reason that the response rates to different treatments for each subtype are different in the two groups. The psychotic patients are older than the nonpsychotic and may appear demented with more marked psychiatric disturbances.

Once the diagnosis is known, the next important task in primary care is the assessment of risk. High risks of self-harm and harm to others in all ages are well known. Other risks to self include social isolation, neglect of self-care, substance abuse, neglect of other medical problems, poor compliance with medications and access to lethal means [58, 59]. A number of considerations precede treatment. The patient should undergo thorough psychiatric and medical assessment including a suicide assessment. The elderly before making serious suicide attempts frequently contact family and doctor [60]. Several studies have revealed that 70% of the elderly suicide victims saw their primary care physician within a month of death. LOD is associated with a greater incidence of completed suicide and poorer outcome [61].

The SAD PERSONS is a quick and useful risk assessment tool [62] and reviewed by Juhnke [63]. S sex, A age, D depression, P prior history, E ethanol abuse, R rational thinking loss, S support system loss, O organised plan, N no significant other, S sickness. Scoring system 1 points for each positive answer on the above. Score: 0–2, no real problems, keep watch; 3–4, send home, but check frequently; 5–6, consider hospitalisation involuntary or voluntary; 7–10, definitely hospitalise involuntarily or voluntarily. The most important variables in this scale are age (elderly or adolescent), alcohol dependence and a history of suicide attempts.

It is useful to categorise depressed patients who are potentially suicidal into three groups [64]: (i) patients with ideation, plan and intent, (ii) patients with ideation and plan but without intent and (iii) patients with ideation but no plan or intent. Figure 1 suggests an algorithm for screening, diagnosis, risk assessment and management.

#### Treatment

*R*isk assessment is followed by formulation of a management plan. The clinician must have an understanding of the pharmacokinetics which differ considerably with age and the pharmacokinetics of individual drugs. Compliance is a problem in the elderly particularly in those suffering from psychiatric illnesses [65], and one reason for this is the occurrence of adverse effects. Having



\* Information source: Frierson et al [64].

arrived at a diagnosis, it would be necessary to ascertain as to where to treat, in terms of immediate safety concerns and the factors to be considered for the need for hospitalisation which include an unclear diagnosis, drug and alcohol abuse, risk of harm to patient and others, lack of social supports (lives alone or too ill for self-care) and whether ECT is required.

The goals of treatment are listed in Box 3. There are several treatment options available for depression including medications, psychotherapy and electroconvulsive therapy or a combination in the more difficult cases. Pharmacological therapy remains a vital part of management, and treatment of depression is aimed primarily at full remission of the depressive symptoms. Non-pharmacological treatment includes electroconvulsive therapy, psychotherapy, cognitive and behavioural therapy, psychodynamic psychotherapy and life review therapy [66].

#### Box 3 Aims of Treatment

Recognition of the diagnosis
Remission of the depressive symptoms
Improve quality of life
Increase functional activities
Improve family and social relationships
Prevent relapse and recurrence
Find a job
Organise ones' home
Information sources: Battle et al. [67]; Treatment of depression [68]

# **Medical Therapy**

#### Antidepressants

Antidepressants are central to the management of major depression in the elderly. In the treatment of major depression, studies have shown that efficacy of antidepressants currently available is of equal value [65]. However the most important single factor in selecting an appropriate antidepressant for the elderly is the careful consideration of the likely side effect profile and potential reactions. Older patients experience adverse effects from antidepressants more frequently than younger patients.

SSRI is the first choice for treatment of depression among older patients [69] because of better safety and tolerability. They are safe and have fewer side effects, but there is greater risk of hyponatraemia in the elderly. The efficacy of SSRIs, MAO inhibitors and tricyclic antidepressants has been shown to be similar in randomised clinical trials [70]. There are possible drug interactions due to other medicines. Paroxetine and fluoxetine interact with cardiovascular drugs such as simvastatin, amlodipine, diltiazem, propranolol and metoprolol. Sertraline and citalopram have less potential for these interactions. Agitation and anxiety are commonly observed with fluoxetine and sertraline and sexual dysfunction with sertraline and paroxetine. Venlafaxine has a significantly higher side effect rate than sertraline in frail older patients [71] but may be balanced by superior efficacy [72]. A recent study in the United Kingdom of 60,746 patients between the ages of 65 and 100 years with new episode of depression found that SSRIs were associated with the highest adjusted hazard ratios for falls [73]. The tricyclics are generally not recommended in the elderly because of the anticholinergic and alpha-adrenergic blocking effects. Nortriptyline has the least potential for adverse effects.

SSRIs except fluoxetine are preferred first-line antidepressants for the elderly (Fig. 2). Paroxetine is associated with more anticholinergic side effects. Venlafaxine, mianserin, nefazodone and tricyclics have all been associated with blood pressure effects and may be an additional risk factor for falls. Where tricyclics are indicated, nortriptyline should be used as it has the least anticholinergic side effects. If there is no response after 4–6 weeks, switching to another drug is



Fig. 2 Treatment of major depression of older patient

recommended. If there is partial response after 4-6 weeks, a further period or an increase in dose is justifiable. For major depression a 6-12 months or even longer course is advisable [74] and in those with recurrence a maintenance treatment up to 3-5 years, for instance, if there has been two or more major episodes within 5 years. A 'washout period' is usually required with antidepressants when switching from one to another with the dose halved at weekly intervals. The withdrawal has to be gradual with a drug-free period to avoid a serotonin syndrome (Box 4). Most reactions are mild and require no treatment, but severe cases can be treated symptomatically or the antidepressant reinstated before being gradually withdrawn [75]. Withdrawal symptoms are most with paroxetine and least with fluoxetine. In discontinuation symptoms a common feature

Box 4 Clinical	Features of	Serotonir
----------------	-------------	-----------

Confusion, hypomania, agitation	
weating, fever, diarrhoea, shivering, eleva	ted
remors, myoclonus, incoordination, brisk	
eflexes	

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I		
	Initial dose	Range	Adverse effects
I. Selective serotonin reup	ptake inhibitors (S	SRI)	
Sertraline	25 mg	50–150 mg	Agitation
Fluoxetine	5 mg	5–60 mg	Agitation, insomnia
Paroxetine	5–10 mg	10–40 mg	Sexual dysfunction, anticholinergic effects
Citalopram	10 mg	20–40 mg	Few drug interactions
Escitalopram	5 mg	10–20 mg	Similar to citalopram
II. Bicyclic (SNRI)			
Venlafaxine	37.5 mg	75–225 mg	Discontinuation and blood pressure effects
III. Norepinephrine and d	opamine reuptake	inhibitors	
Bupropion SR	100 mg	100-150 mgbd	Agitation, insomnia, lowered seizure threshold
IV. Serotonin antagonist (	(NaSSA)		
Mirtazapine	5 mg*	30–45 mg	Weight gain, sedation
V. Tricyclics			
Secondary amines			
Desipramine	10–25 mg <sup>a</sup>	50–150 mg	Cardiovascular and anticholinergic effects
Nortriptyline	10–25 mg <sup>a</sup>	75–150 mg	Cardiovascular and anticholinergic effects
Tertiary amines			
Amitriptyline	25 mg <sup>a</sup>	150 mg	
Doxepin	25 mg <sup>a</sup>	150–200 mg	
Imipramine	25 mg <sup>a</sup>	150–200 mg	

Table 2 Antidepressants for use in older patients

Information source: Wiese et al. [77]

<sup>a</sup>At bedtime

which occurs within few days of stopping the antidepressant can cause significant morbidity and can be misdiagnosed leading to inappropriate treatment [75]. Venlafaxine has a significant discontinuation syndrome akin to SSRIs. A strategy to suppress the discontinuation symptoms is switching to fluoxetine [75].

The National Institutes of Health (NIH)sponsored study, STAR\*D, revealed that in monotherapy with SSRIs and SNRIs, the remission rate ranged approximately between 28% and 45% [65]. The results indicated that with the most commonly prescribed agents the benefit was seen only in less than half of the depressed patients. The trials also provided evidence for the use of rational combination pharmacotherapy in the treatment of major depression [76]. Independent of age of onset, depression has been shown to be associated with cognitive deficits [22] and may complicate treatment options [13]. Nevertheless depression in the presence of dementia should be treated for it is amenable to treatment [13]. Other antidepressants available include desvenlafaxine and duloxetine; both SNRIs and the latter have been shown to be effective treatment for depression in the elderly [77] (Table 2).

Electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) is an alternative treatment and is used more often for depression in older adults [78] and has been shown to be effective though adverse events such as cardiac complications, delirium and memory loss suggest prudence in its use in older adults [13]. Elderly patients with major depressive disorder treated with ECT and antidepressants showed good therapeutic response to both ECT and antidepressive therapy at the end of 1 year [79]. ECT is recommended as a first-line treatment of the elderly with psychotic depression [80] and is relatively safe and effective treatment for depression [77]. Transcranial magnetic stimulation (TMS) has shown moderate success in treating depression [81] (Box 5).

#### **Box 5 Key Points: Depression**

Primary depressive disorder is further divided into 'early onset ' and 'late onset' [13].

The LOD is closely linked to clinical and neuroimaging evidence of cerebrovascular disease [18].

The primary care physician should not rely solely on the results of the screening tools for the diagnosis of depression.

For the primary care physician two important symptoms alluding to depression are (i) persistent and pervasive depressed mood and (ii) loss of interest and motivation.

Elderly patients with depression show a wide range of clinical presentation.

High-risk groups include those with history of depression, a family history, multiple physical illnesses, neurological conditions, chronic pain, another psychiatric diagnosis, recent adverse life events and frequent uses of health services [58].

Primary care physicians need to be familiar with suicide risk assessment techniques.

Several options are available for treating depression including medications, psychotherapy and electroconvulsive therapy or a combination in more difficult cases [66].

In the treatment of major depression, studies have shown that efficacy of antidepressants currently available is of equal values [65].

Antidepressants are central to the management of depression in the elderly.

Electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) is an alternative treatment and is used more often for depression in older adults [78].

The primary care physician should liaise with others, e.g. family, mental health professionals and other family care practitioners, more actively in collaborative treatment of long-term risk reduction.

## **Dysthymic Disorder in Older Adults**

Dysthymia is a chronic depressive disorder which is characterised in older adults by ideational symptoms of poor esteem, chronic pessimism and hopelessness [82]. It is not uncommon among depressed elderly outpatients [83]. The DSM-IV TR criteria require fewer diagnostic symptoms over a longer duration, at least over 2 years as compared with major depression [84]. It also notes one clinical characteristic -adistinction between early- vs late-onset dysthymic disorder [85]. Late-onset dysthymic disorder is typically different from early-onset dysthymic disorder [86] and is distinct from dysthymia in younger patients [83]. In older adults there is no gender difference, and it is associated with stressors or life losses and medical co-morbidities [87], and cerebrovascular disease has a role in its aetiology [86]. Older patients with dysthymia are at increased risk of suicide, but risk is less compared with major depression [88] and have been associated with feeling of guilt, sinfulness, worthlessness and pessimism [87]. DSM-5 has replaced 'dysthymia' with 'persistent depressive disorder', and this includes both dysthymic disorder and chronic major depressive disorder giving more emphasis to duration than to severity of symptoms [89] (Box 6).

#### Box 6 Key Points: Dysthymic Disorder

Late-onset dysthymic disorder is typically different from early-onset dysthymic disorder and is distinct from dysthymia in younger patients.

#### Mania in Old Age

#### Introduction

In bipolar disorders full-fledged mania and major depressive episodes alternate. In the depressive phase the symptoms are that seen in unipolar depression but for hypersomnia, psychomotor retardation and stupor at times which are distinctive. Mania is characterised by elevation of mood, increased activity, and often with frank hostility; the speech is often rapid, and in the severe form of the disorder there is flight of ideas. Sleep is reduced, appetite is increased and so is sexual desire, but in older persons there is less sexual preoccupation. Apart from this age has little influence on the symptomatology between old and young [90]. Thought activities are expansive and may be accompanied by grandiose delusions. The patient, for example, is convinced that he is all powerful, a man of wealth, a leader or one who had an aristocratic ancestry. Auditory and visual hallucinations may occur (Box 7).

#### Box 7 Core Features of Mania

Elated mood
Aggression
Irritability and hostility
Decreased sleep
Impulsive behaviour
Over-talkativeness
Restlessness
Increased activities
Increased sexual activity
Poor attentiveness

There are three stages in the course of the manic disorder based on the severity: mild, moderate and severe. In the mild form there is increased physical activity; in the severe stage, in one with uncontrolled overactivity, thinking is muddled with delusions and hallucinations [91]. There is occasionally senseless agitation known as 'delirious mania' which is potentially life-threatening and under-recognised [92], or the patient is in a stupor and is mute and immobile, called 'manic stupor'.

#### **Clinical Manifestations and Diagnosis**

Bipolar disorder constitutes a spectrum of mood disorders, bipolar I, bipolar II, cyclothymic and other types, based on the severity and nature of the mood episodes. In bipolar I disorder there is current or the history of at least one manic episode lasting for more than 7 days and usually but not necessarily episodes of depression. Bipolar II is characterised by episodes of hypomania and depression. Hypomania has the same vardstick as mania but of shorter duration of at least 4 days and not severe enough to impair function significantly. Manic symptoms cover a spectrum of severity from a cyclothymic to severe delusional mania. In older adults late-onset bipolar disorder is possible but is not the most likely diagnosis [93]. A conscientious evaluation for any underlying neurologic disease especially cerebrovascular disease should be done in mania in old age [94].

#### Treatment

i. Mood stabilisers such as lithium or divalproex sodium are viable treatment, but in older adults it may tend to have side effects [95]. The elderly have difficulty in tolerating lithium because of the neurological side effects (Box 8) even at low serum lithium levels. The use of slow release forms of lithium carbonate is tolerated by some. Dosing all the lithium at bedtime may help for the side effects to occur when the patient is asleep [96].

#### Box 8 Side Effects of Lithium and Lithium Toxicity

Nauralagiaal
Neurological
Ataxia, cerebellar dysfunction
Slurred speech
Tremors
Delirium, dementia, memory problems
Parkinsonism
Peripheral neuropathy
Coma
Others
Gastrointestinal symptoms
Polyuria
Information source: Kennedy [97]

Based on published guidelines and the STED-BD report, antiepileptics are preferable

as mood stabilisers for acute treatment and prevention of recurrences in late-life mania and bipolar disorder depression [97]. The anticonvulsant divalproex is considered first choice for treatment and prevention of mania even though infrequent hepatic toxicity is a risk. A therapeutic level is available [97]. Carbamazepine and valproic acid are equally effective as lithium and better tolerated in the elderly. Patients with structural central nervous system disease and mania may respond better valproate carbamazepine [98]. to or Lamotrigine and gabapentin are two other anticonvulsants that have been reported to be effective in the treatment of bipolar disorder.

- ii. Antipsychotics: The preferred antipsychotics can be risperidone, quetiapine and olanzapine and in some cases aripiprazole [99]. The prevalence of tardive dyskinesia increases with age. Elderly patients are sensitive to anticholinergic and orthostatic hypotension with low potency antipsychotics as well as the EPS of high potency of neuroleptics [96]. The primary advantage of the atypical antipsychotics (risperidone, clozapine and olanzapine) is a marked reduction or elimination of EPS and the potential for tardive dyskinesia [96].
- iii. Calcium channel blockers: They are equally effective as lithium in the treatment of mania, but the elderly are particularly vulnerable to their side effects.
- iv. Electroconvulsive therapy: This may be indicated in the severely disturbed older patient when either agitation or aggression becomes extreme [97].
- v. Psychosocial interventions: Psychosocial and medication approaches combine well and should often be used together.

#### Impact

With the increase in life expectancy, there will be an increase in the number of people with mental disorders. The proportion of world's population over the age of 60 will nearly double from 12% to 22% between 2015 and 2050 [100]. Approximately 15% of adults aged 60 and over suffer from a mental disorder, and 6.6% of a disability is due to neurological and mental disorders [100]. It had been estimated that 20.4% of people aged 60 and older met the criteria for mental disorder which included dementia during the previous 12 months [101]. In the United States mental illness is second only to hypertension in prevalence [102], and consequently major depression is a public health problem in the United States [103].

Depression is the most common disorder in individuals 65 years and older and is a leading cause of disability, and 80% of depressed people are impaired in daily functioning [104]. The effects of depression can be overwhelming in every aspect of the patient's life. The physical effects of depression involve the brain, heart and other parts of the body [105]. Major depressive disorder has been shown to predict coronary artery disease, stroke, heart attacks and certain types of cancer [106]. According to the World Health Organization, it will be the second highest rate of disability following cardiac disease by the year 2020 [107]. Depression impacts physically, emotionally and socially. Individuals with major depression have negative emotional states - feeling of helplessness, anxiety and impaired emotional well-being. Families of individuals with depression may have a feeling of guilt, fear, frustration and anger due to the fear of stigma and may feel isolated from friends and community and feel financial strain from medical and mental healthcare costs [107]. Depression and some other psychiatric disorders are themselves associated with increases in the risk of suicide [104].

Impact of major depression on the quality of life and ageing experiences in older adults has been reported [108]. It has also been shown that patients with chronic medical illnesses and co-morbid affective disorder have decreased quality of life with increased somatic symptoms, problems adhering to self-care, increased medical costs and increased rates of mortality [109]. In individuals with chronic illness, untreated depression impairs adherence to treatment [110]. In persons with chronic medical illnesses the lifetime prevalence of affective, anxiety and substance abuse are more prevalent [109]. Depression has a negative impact on co-morbidities such as

diabetes, arthritis and angina [110] and has a close association with stroke [111]. Individuals with major depression have negative emotional states – feeling of helplessness, hopelessness, anxiety and impaired emotional well-being [112].

Major depression can result in enormous economic burden and is an important cause of disability in patients, families and society [113, 114]. Patients with depression and anxiety often suffer from physical symptoms such as headaches, dizziness, nausea, trembling, poor sleep and fatigue and psychological symptoms which include emotional distress, lack of concentration and lack of motivation [115]. They often detach themselves from family and social life, and too many of them commit suicide [116, 117].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following medical therapies in depression in the elderly are true, except:
  - A. The tricyclics are generally not recommended in the elderly.
  - B. SSRI is the first choice in the treatment of depression in older patients.
  - C. When tricyclics are initiated, nortriptyline should be used.
  - D. If there is a partial response after 4–6 weeks, switch to another drug is recommended.
- 2. The following in the treatment of depression in the elderly are true, except:
  - A. A 'washout period' is not usually required with antidepressants when switching from one to another.
  - B. The efficacy of SSRI, MAO inhibitors and tricyclic antidepressants has been shown to be similar.
  - C. Venlafaxine, mianserin, nefazodone and tricyclics have blood pressure effects and may be additional risk factor for falls.
  - D. For major depression a 6–12 months course is advisable.
- 3. In the pathophysiology of depression the following are true, except:
  - A. The pathophysiology of depression for several years was based on the increase

in synaptic connections of serotonin, dopamine and noradrenaline.

- B. The 'late-onset' primary depressive disorder is closely linked to clinical and neuroimagimg evidence of cerebrovascular disease.
- C. Lately there is considerable move to embody structural brain changes – frontal, subcortical and medial temporal.
- D. Major depression is said to be significantly more frequent with right anterior lesions frontal or basal ganglia.
- 4. The following clinical characteristics of depression are true, except:
  - Behavioural changes may indicate underlying depressive disorder.
  - B. There is a close similarity between depressive pseudodementia and true dementia.
  - C. Depression is not accompanied by cognitive symptoms.
  - D. Apathy is a common depression.
- 5. The following are true regarding depression in older adults, except:
  - A. Electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) is less often used in older adults than in their younger counterparts.
  - B. Older adults with impaired executive function respond poorly to treatment.
  - C. Depression in the presence of dementia should not be a contraindication to treatment.
  - D. Elderly patients with depression show a wide range of clinical presentation.
- 6. The following are true of late-onset depression, except:
  - A. It is associated with cognitive impairment.
  - B. It is pronounced cardiovascular pathology.
  - C. It is not associated with vascular dementia.
  - D. It is associated with increased hippocampal volume.
- 7. Which of the following is suggestive of pseudodementia?
  - A. Long history of cognitive deficits.
  - B. Focal neurological signs.
  - C. 'Don't know' answers.
  - D. Word finding difficulties are common.

- 8. The following are true in the treatment of depression, except:
  - A. Severe psychotic depression needs referral for ECT.
  - B. Antidepressants are the first-line treatment for mild depression.
  - C. For major depression a 6–12 months course is advisable.
  - D. A 'washout' period is usually required with antidepressants when switching from one to another.
- 9. The following are true in the treatment of depression, except:
  - SSRIs are not the preferred first-line antidepressants for the elderly.
  - B. If there has been two or more episodes within 5 years, a maintenance treatment up to 3–5 years is necessary.
  - C. If there is poor tolerability, switching between drug class is a good option.
  - D. At least 6–9 months of treatment is needed for a single episode of depression after remission.
- 10. In the management of mania the following are true, except:
  - A. Careful assessment for an underlying cause is important in mania in old age.
  - B. Late-onset bipolar disorder is possible but not the most likely diagnosis in older adults.
  - C. Hypomania has the same yardstick as mania but of longer duration and impairs function significantly.
  - D. Manic symptoms cover a spectrum of severity from a cyclothymic to severe delusional mania.
- 11. The following are true with medications used in mania, except:
  - A. The primary advantage of atypical antipsychotics is the marked reduction or elimination of extrapyramidal symptoms.
  - B. Antiepileptics are preferable to mood stabilisers for acute treatment and prevention of late-life mania.
  - C. The elderly have difficulty in tolerating lithium because of the neurological side effects.

D. ECT is not initiated in severely disturbed older patients when agitation and aggression become extreme.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = A; 3 = D; 4 = C; 5 = A; 6 = C;7 = C; 8 = B; 9 = A; 10 = C; 11 = D

## References

- Beckman ATF, Copeland JR, Prince MJ. Review of community prevalence of depression in later life. Br J Psychiatry. 1999;174:307–11.
- Holroyd S, Duryee JJ. Differences in geriatric psychiatry outpatients with early vs late onset depression. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 1997;12:1100–1106.
- Murray Cj, Lopez AD. Alternative projections of mortality and disability by cause 90–2020 global burden disease study. Lancet. 1997;349:1498–1504.
- Weisman MM, Leaf PJ, Tischler GE, Blazer DG, Karno M, Bruce ML, et al. Affective disorders in five United States communities. Pscyhol Med. 1988; 18:141–153.
- Paykel ES. The background extent and nature of the disorder. In :Herbst K, Paykel ES ed Depression : an intergrative approach. Oxford: Heinermann, 1989:3–17
- Baldwin R. Mood disorders: depressive disorders. In R Jacoby, C Oppenheimer, T Dening & A Thomas (Ed). Oxford Text Book of Old Age Psychiatry (4th ed). Oxford. Oxford University Press.
- Chiu E, Ames D, Draper B, Snowdon J. Depressive disorders in the elderly: a review in M Maj & N Sartorius (EDs) Depressive disorders. Chichester: John Wiley. 1999.
- Pirkis J, Pfaff J, Wiliamson M, Tyson O, Stocks N, Goldney R, et al. The community prevalence of depression in older Australians. J Affective Disord. 2009;115:54–60.
- Snowdon JI, Fleming L. Recognising depression in residential facilities: An Australian challenge. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2008; 23:295–300.
- Paykel ES, Priest RG. Recognition and management of depression in general practice: consensus statement. Br Med J. 1992;305:1198–1202.
- Byrant C, Jackson H, Ames D. The prevalence of anxiety in older adults. Methodology and a review of the literature. J Affective Disorders. 2008; 109:223–50
- Australian Bureau of Statistics (2008) National Survey of Mental Heralth and Well-being: Summary of results. (No. ABS Catalogue No 43260). Canberra, ABS
- Fiske A, Wetherell JL, Gatz M. Depression in older adults. Annu Rev Clin Psychol. 2009;5:363–398.

- Baldwin RC, O'Brien J. Vascular basis of late-onset depressive disorder. Brit J Psychiatry. 2002;180: 157160.
- Brodaty H, Luscombe G, Parke G, Wihem K, Hickie I, Austen MP, et al. Early and late-onset depression in old age: different aetiology same phenomenology.J Affect Disord. 2001;66:225–256.
- 16. Devanandan DP, Adorno E, Cheng J, Burt T, Plton GH, Roose SP, et al. Late onset dysthymic disorder and major depression differ from early onset dysthymic disorder and major depression in elderly outpatients. J Affect Disord. 2004;78:259–267.
- Huen R, Papassotiropoulos A, Jessen F, Maier W, Breitner JC, et al. A family study of Alzheimer disease and early- and late-onset depression in elderly patients. Arch Gen Psychiatry 2001;58:190–6.
- Hickie I, Naismuth S, Ward PB, Turner K, Scott E, Mitchell P, et al. Reduced hippocampal volumes and memory loss in patients with early – and late-onset depression. Br J Psychiatry. 2005;186:197–202.
- Baldwin RC, Tomenson B. Depression in later life. A comparison of symptoms and risk factors in early and late onset cases. Brit J Psychiatry. 1995;167:649–652.
- Rapp MA, Dahlman K, Sano M, Grossman HT, Haroulnian V, Gorman JM. Neuropsychological differences between late-onset and recurrent geriatric major depression. Am J Psychiatry. 2005;162:691–698.
- Elderkin-Thompson V, Moody T, Knowlton B, Knowlton B, Hellemann G, Kumar A. Explicit and implicit memory in late life depression. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2011'19(4):249–55.
- 22. Bhalla RK, Butters MA, Mulsant BH, Beggley AE, Zmuda MD, Schoderbek B, et al. Persistence of neuropsychologic deficits in the remitted state of latelife depression. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry 2006;14: 419–27.
- 23. Sheline YI, Barch DM, Garcia K, Gersing K, Pieper C, Welsh-Bohmer K, et al. Cognitive function in late life depression: relationships to depression severity, cerebrovascular risk factors and processing speed. Biol Psychiatry. 2006;60:58–65.
- 24. Papazacharias A, Logroscino G, Barulli MR, Nardini M. Late life depression and late -onset depression: are the same clinical and pathological picture? Psychiatria Danubina. 2010;22.Suppl 1 :108–110.
- NIH Consensus Development Panel on Depression in Late Life. Diagnosis and treatment of depression in late life. JAMA. 1992;268:1018–24.
- 26. Fredman L, Schoenbach VJ, Kaplan BH, Blazer DG, James SA, Kleinbaum DG, et al. The association between depressive symptoms and mobility in older participants in epidemiological catchment area Piedman and Health Survey. J Gerontol. 1989;44: 149–156.
- Phifer JF, Murill SA. Etiologic factors in the first onset of depressive symptoms in older adults. J Abnorm Psychol. 1986;95:282–289
- Horwath E, Johnson J, Klermann L, Weissman MM. Depressive symptoms in a relative and

attributable risk factors for the first set major depression. Arch Geriatr Psychiatry. 1992;49:817–823.

- Callahan EJ, Bertakis KD, Azari R, Helmes LJ, Robbins J, Miller J. Depression in primary care patient factors that influence recognition. Fam Med. 1997;29:172–6.
- Fischer P, Bailer V, Hilger E, Leitner I. Depressive pseudo-dementia. Wein Med Wochenschr. 2002;152 (3–4):6205.
- Sireling LI, Freeling P, Paykel ES, Rao BM. Depression in general practice: clinical features and comparison with out patients. Br J Psychiatry. 1985:147:119–126.
- Gonda X, Molnar E, Torsa P, Rihmer Z. Characteristics of depression in the elderly. Psychiatr Hung. 2009;24(3):166–74.
- Maiera E. Old age depression and its treatment. Psychiatr Danub. 2010; 22 suppl 1:S124–5.
- Variend H, Gopal YV. Late-onset depression: issues affecting clinical care. Advances Psychiatric treatment. 2008;14:152–158.
- Better Health channel. Depression and aging. http:// www.betterhealth.vic.gov.au/bhcv2/bhcarticles.nsf/ pages/depression\_in\_the\_elderly. Accessed 20 October 2015.
- Evans M, Mottram P. Diagnosis of depression in elderly patients. Advances in Psychiatric treatment. 2000;6:49–56.
- Krishnan KR, Hay JC, Tupler OA, George LK, Blazer DG. Clinical and phenomenological comparison of late onset and early onset depression. Amer J Psychiatry. 1995;152:785–8.
- McAllister TW. Overview: Pseudodementia. Amer J Psychiatry. 1983;140:528–533.
- Janowsky DS. Pseudodementia in the elderly. J Clin Psychology. 1982;43:19–25
- Nagaratnam N, Lewis-Jones M. Predictive properties of referral communications for mental illness and dementia in a community. Dement Geriatr Cogn Disord. 1998;9:117–120.
- Taylor MA. Pseudo pseudodementia (editorial). Neuropschiatr Neurippsychol Behav Neurol. 1999; 12:81.
- Kral AV, Emery OB. Long term followup of depressive pseudodementia of aged. Canad J Psychiatry.1989;34:445–446.
- Ron MA, Toone BK, Garrelda ME, Lishmsn WA. Diagnostic accuracy in presenile dementia. Br J Psychiatry. 1979;134:161–8.
- 44. Shraberg D. The myth of pseudo-dementia. Depression and aging brain. Am J Psychiatry. 1978:35:601–3.
- Nagaratnam N, Phan TA, Barnett C, Ibrahim N. Angular gyrus syndrome mimicking depressive pseudodementia. Rev Psychiar Neurosci. 2002;27:364–368.
- 46. Gottfries CG. Is there a difference between elderly and younger patients with regard to the symptomatology and aetiology of depression? Int Clin Psychopharmacol. 1998;13 Suppl 5:S13–8.
- Koenig HG, Cohen HJ, Blazer DG, Krishnan KR, Sibert TE. Profile of depressive symptoms in younger

and older medical inpatients with major depression. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1993;41(11):1169–76.

- Kerr LK, Kerr LD. Screening tools for depression in primary care. West J Med. 2001;175:349–352.
- Hamilton M. A rating scale for depression. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1969;23:56–62.
- Yasavage J, Brink T, Rose T, Lum O, Huang U, Adey M, et al. Deveopment and validation of geriatric depression.:screening scale. J Psychiatr Res. 1983;19: 37–49.
- Beck AT, Ward CH, Mendelson M, Mock JE, Erbaugh JK. An investigation for monitoring depression. Arch Geriatr Psychiatry. 1987;4:561–57.
- Zung A. Self rating depression scale. Arch Geriatr Psychiatry. 1965.;3:12:63.
- 53. Aroll B, Goodyear–Smith F, Kerse N, Fishman T, Gunn J. Effect of the addition of a 'help'question to the two screening questions on specificity for diagnosis of depression in general practice-diagnostic validity study. Br Med J 2005;331:884.
- Hickie I, Scott E, Wilhelm K, Brodaty H. Subcortical hyperintensities on magnetic resonance imaging in patients with severe depression-a longitudinal evaluation. Biol Psychiatry. 1997; 42: 367–74.
- American Psychiatric Association (APA). The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) 4th edition,1994.
- American Psychiatric Association (APA). The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) 5th edition May 12,2013.
- 57. Mohd-Sidik S, Arroll B, Goodyear-Smith F, Zain AM. Screening for depression with a brief questionnaire in a primary setting: validation of two questions with help question (Malay version). Int J Psychiatry Med. 2011;41(2):143–54.
- Semple D, Symth R, Burns J, Darjee R, McIntosh A. Oxford Handbook of Psychiatry. Oxford University Press. 2005 Chap 26.
- Hickie IB. An approach to managing depression in general practice. MJA. 2000;173:106–110.
- Stoppe G, Sandholzer H, Huppertz C, Duwe, Staedt J. Family physician and the risk of suicide in the depressed elderly. J Affect Disorders. 1999;50:193–198.
- Bellini M, Matteucci V. Late onset depression and suicide outcome. Arch Gerontol Geriatrics. 2001;33,37–42.
- Patterson W, Dohn H, Bird J, Patterson G. Psychosomatics. 1983;24:343–349.
- Juhnke GE SAD PERSONS scale review. Measurement and Evaluation in Counseling & Development 1994;27:325–328.
- Frierson RL, Melikion M, Wadman PC. Principles of suicide risk assessmet. Postgrad Med. 2002;112(3): 65–71.
- 65. Trivedi MH, Rush AJ, Wisniewski SR, Nierenberg AA, Warden D, Ritz L, et al. STAR\*D Study Team: Evaluation of outcomes with citalopram for depression using measurement -based care in STAR-D; implications for clinical practice. Am J Psychiatry. 2006;163:28–40.

- Crowe M, Luty S. Nonpharmacological treatments for older adults with depression. Geriatrics & Aging. 2005;8:30–33.
- 67. Battle CL, Webelacker L, Friedman MA, Cardemil EV, Beevers CG, Miller IW. Treatment goals of depressed outpatients: A qualitative investigation of goals identified by participants in a depression treatment trial. J Psychiatr Pract. 2010;16(6):425–430.
- Treatment of depression. www.healthcommunities.com/ depression/treatments-shtml. Accessed on 17 July 2016.
- Montogomery SA. Later life depression rationalizing pharmacological treatment options. Gerontology. 2002;48:392.
- Beyer JL. Managing depression in geriatric populations. Ann Clin Pschiatry. 2007;19:221–28.
- 71. Ostin DW, Tin Have TR, Streim JE, Datto CJ, Weintraub D, DiFillippo S, et al. Probing safety of medications in the frail elderly: evidence from a randomized trial of sertraline and venlafaxine in depressed nursing home residents. J Clin Psychiatry. 2003;64: 875–82.
- Thisi ME. Effectiveness of antidepressants: comparable remission rates. J Clin Psychiatry. 2003:64 (Suppl 2) 53–7.
- 73. Coupland C, Diniman P, Morriss R, Arthur A, Barton G, Hippisley-Cox J, et al. Antidepressant use and risk of adverse outcomes in older people: population based cohort study. BMJ. 2011; 343.d4551. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.do4551.
- Long PW. Major depression disorders. Treatment. mentalhealth.com/rx/p23-md01.html. Accessed 17 July 2016.
- Haddad PM. Antidepressant discontinuation syndromes. Drug Saf. 2001;24(3):183–97.
- Nemeroff CB. Recent findings in the pathophysiology of depression. FOCUS. 2008;6:3–14.
- Wiese BS. Geriatric depression: The use of antidepressants in the elderly. BCMJ. 2011;53(7):341–347.
- Kelly KG, Zisselman M. Update on electroconvulsive therapy (ECT) in older adults. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2000;48:560–6.
- Huuhka M, Korpisammal L, Haataja R, Leinonen E. One-year outcome of elderly inpatients with major depressive disorder treated with ECT and antidepressants. J ECT. 2004;20(3):179–85.
- 80. Alexopoulos GS, Katz IR, Reynolds CF 3rd, Carpenter D, Docherty JP, Ross RW, et al. Pharmacotherphy of depressive disorders in elderly patients: The expert consensus guideline series:A postgraduate medicine special report. New York: McGraw-Hill 2001.
- Wassermann EM, Zimmermann T. Transcranial magnetic brain stimulation: therapeutic promises and scientific gaps. Pharmacol Ther. 2012;133(1):98–107..
- Gwirtsman HE, Blehar MC, McCullough JP Jr, Kocsis JH, Prien RF. Standardized assessment of dysthymia. Psychopharmacol Bull. 1997;333: 11
- Bevanand DP, Adorno E, Cheng J, Burt T, Pelton GH, Roose SP, et al. Late -onset dysthymic disorder and

major depression differ from early onset dysthymic disorder and major depression in elderly patients. J Affect Disord. 1994;78(3):259–67.

- American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. 4th ed., text revision, 2000.Washington DC.
- Sansone RA, Sansone LA. Dysthymic Disorder. Psychiatry (Edgmont). 2009;6(5):46–51.
- 86. Devanand DP, Nobler MS, Singer T, Kiersky JE Turret N, Roose SP, et al. Is Dysthymia a different disorder in the elderly? Am J Psychiatry. 1994;151 (11):1592–9.
- 87. Santos J, Boyle LL, Lyness JM. The clinical approach to dysthymic disorder in older adults. 2005. http:// www.healthplexus.nrt/article/clinical-approcil-dys thymic-disorder-adults. Retrieved 13 June 2014.
- Waern M, Runeson BS, Allebeck P, Beskow J, Rubenowitz E, Skoog I, et al. Mental disorders in elderly :a case control study. Am J Psychiatry. 2002;159:450–455.
- Uher R. Persistent depressive disorder, dysthymia and chronic depression: Update on Diagnosis and Treatment. http://www.pscyciatrictimes.com/special-reports/ prsistent-dpressive-disorder-dysthymia-and-chronicdepression. Accessed on 17 July 2016.
- Young RC, Kiosses D, Heo M, Schulberg HC, Murphy C, Klimstra S, et al. Age and ratings of manic psychopathology. Bipolar Disord. 2007;9(3):301–304.
- Carlson GA, Goodwin FK. The stages of mania. Arch Gen Psychaitry. 1973;23:221–22.
- 92. Lee B-S, Huang S-S, Heu W-Y, Chiu W-Y. Clinical features of delirious mania: a series of five cases and a brief literature review. BMC Psychiatry. 2012;12:65. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-244-12-65
- Tohen M, Shulmasn KI, Satlin A. First episode of mania in late life. Am J Psychiatry. 1994;151:130–152.
- Shulman KL, Hermann N. The nature and management of mania in old age. Psychiatr Clin N Am. 1999;22:649–663.
- Brooks JO, Hiblyn JC. Secondary mania in older adults. Am J Psychiatry. 2005;162 (111): 2033–2038.
- 96. Medscape Psychiatry & Mental health & Journal. Treatment of mania in the elderly. website: http://www. medscape.com/viewarticle/430757\_5 ennedy GJ. Bipolar disorder in late life:mania. Primary Psychiatry.
- 97. Kennedy GJ. Bipolar disorder in late life: mania. Primary Psychiatry. website: http://www.primaryp sychiatry.com/aspx/atrticledetail.aspx?artiicleid+= 1404
- Evans DL. Bipolar disorder: diagnostic challenges and treatment considerations. J Clin Psychiatry. 2000: 61(Suppl 13):26–31.
- Gafoor R, O'Keane V. Three case reports of secondary mania: evidence supporting a right temporal locus. Psychiatry. 2003;18:32–33.

- 100. World Health Organisation. Mental health and older adults. 2016. http://www.who.int/mediacentre/fatsh eets/fs381/en/
- 101. Karel MJ, Gatz M, Symer M. Aging and mental health in the decade ahead:What psychologists need to know. Amer Psychologist. 2012;67:184–198.
- 102. A primer on depressive, bipolar and anxiety illnesses: Facts for policymakers.
- 103. McLaughlin KA. The public health impact of major depression :a call for interdisciplinary prevention efforts. Prev Sci. 2–11;12(4):361–71.
- Pristiq. The impact of depression. http://www.pristiq. com/impact-of-depression. Accessed 21 October 2015
- 105. Healthy Place. Effects of depression: Physical, social effects of depression. Http://www.healthyplace.com/ depression/effects/effects-of-depression-physicalsocial. Accessed.21 October 2015.
- 106. Pratini N. The impact of depression and suicide in the US. https://www.nerdwallet.com/blog/health/2014/ 03/17/depression/. Accessed 22 October 2015.
- 107. AS@W. The impact of depression on families. http:// www.comh.ca/antidepressant-skills/work/resources/ families/. Accessed on 22 Octeober 2015.
- 108. Laidlaw K, Chachamovich E, Fleck M, Power MJ. Impact of major depression and subsyndromal symptoms on quality of life and attitudes toward aging in an international sample of older adults. The Gerontologist. 2008;48(5):593–602.
- 109. Katon W. The impact of major depression on chronic medical illness. Editorial Gen Hosp Psychiatry. 1996;18:215–219.
- 110. Moussavi S, Chatterji S, Verdes E, Tandon A, Patel V, Ustun B, et al. Depression chronic diseases and decrements in health: results from the World Health Surveys. Lancet. 2007;370:851–8
- Rafeyan R. Depression: The physical and fiscal impact on patient, society and payers. J ManagedCare Med 139\$). www.namcp.org.
- 112. Mental Health Foundation. Depression. www. mentalhealth.org.uk/a-to-z/d/depression. Accessed 18 September 2016.
- 113. Greenberg PZ, Kessler RC, Birnbaum HG, Leong SA, Lowe SA, Berglund PA, et al. The economic burden of depression in the US. How did it change between 1990 and 2000. J Clin Psychiatry. 2003;64:1465–1475.
- Murray CJ, Lopez AD. Evidence –based health -lesson from the Global Burden of Disease Study. Science. 1996;174:740–3.
- 115. Haslam C, Brown S, Atkinson S, Haslam R. Patients' experience of medication for anxiety and depression: effects on working life. Fam Pract. 2004;21(2):204–212.
- Lader M. Fortnightly review: treatment of anxiety. Br Med J.1994;309:321–324.
- Demyttenaere K. Compliance and acceptance in antidepressant treatment. Int J Psychiatr Clin Pract. 2001;5 Suppl 1: S29–S35.



73

# Anxiety and Anxiety Disorders in Later Life

# Contents

Introduction	653
Clinical Presentations	654
Generalised Anxiety Disorder (GAD)	654
Panic Disorder	654
Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder (OCD)	654
Post-traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD)	654
Phobias	655
Diagnosis	655
Treatment	655
Impact	656
References	657

# Abstract

disorders Late-life anxiety have been underestimated for several reasons, for example, older persons tend to emphasise their physical complaints and less likely to report psychiatric symptoms. Panic attacks that begin in late life necessitate a search for a depressive disorder, physical illness or drugs that contribute to their presence. Of the anxiety disorders, phobia and general anxiety disorder (GAD) are the two most common in older people. This review summarises the main group of anxiety disorders and their management.

#### Keywords

Late-life anxiety disorders · Phobia · General anxiety disorder · Obsessive-compulsive disorder · Post-traumatic stress disorder

# Introduction

Anxiety disorders are common in later life and are as common as in the young. In about half of the patients, the anxiety disorder comes for the first time in late life and, in the other half, is a persistence of what started in early life. Late-life anxiety disorders have been underestimated for several reasons; for example, older persons tend to emphasise their physical complaints and less likely to report psychiatric symptoms. Panic attacks that begin in late life necessitate a search for a depressive disorder, physical illness or drugs that contribute to their presence [1]. Generalised anxiety disorder (GAD), phobias, panic disorder and obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD) are the most common late-life anxiety problems seen by the primary-care physician [2]. Of the anxiety disorders, phobia and GAD are the two

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_74

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*,

most common in older people [3]. while panic and OCDs are less common [4]. The categories of anxiety disorders in DSM-5 are (1) anxiety disorders, (2) obsessive-compulsive disorders and (3) traumaand stressor-related disorders.

# **Clinical Presentations**

#### Generalised Anxiety Disorder (GAD)

GAD is characterised by pervasive and excessive worry regarding a number of events or activities for a period of at least 6 months in duration [5]. The person is unable to control the worry, and it is accompanied by multiple associated somatic symptoms [6]. Most elderly patients with GAD would have had it for many years [4].

#### **Panic Disorder**

A panic attack is characterised by a discrete period of fear or discomfort that is unpredictable and not caused in response to the attention of others. Its phenomenology is similar in all respects to that described in the young. Factors that contribute to the onset include stress, medical illness and CNS diseases [7]. Panic attacks are sudden, unpredictable and last minutes to hours. There is no precipitating event. According to DSM-IV [6] dizziness and unsteadiness are among the 13 cardinal symptoms of panic attacks [8]. The panic patients adapt by avoidance of situations and places in which they believe attacks will most likely occur [9]. This maladaptive behaviour finally leads to agoraphobia [10] which is fear in being in places where escape or help would be difficult in the event of a panic attack. In agoraphobia the individual tends to avoid public places such as shopping centres or closed places as in a plane. In the milder form, this may result in self-imposed restriction of certain activities that are associated with anticipation and fear of disability [9]. It is uncommon for panic disorder and OCD to start for the first time in old age [11] (Box 1).

Box 1 Symptoms in Panic Disorder Palpitations, increased heart rate, sweating Shortness of breath Sensation of choking or smothering Nausea or abdominal distension Chest pain or discomfort Dizziness or lightheadedness or faintness Tingling sensations or numbness Derealisation (feeling of unreality), Depersonalisation (being detached from oneself), hot and cold flushes Fear of losing control Fear of dying

# **Obsessive-Compulsive Disorder (OCD)**

OCD is another anxiety disorder characterised by recurrent obsessions or compulsions sufficient to cause distress and interferes with the individual's routine. It is less common in the elderly, but the annual incidence rises in older women [4]. Obsessions, persistent thoughts, impulses and images which the individual perceives as senseless and inappropriate are recurrent [12]. Compulsions are repetitive behaviours and accompany an obsession and are rituals performed to neutralise or decrease the anxiety-dreaded event. There are many symptoms of the disorder which include checking, washing of hands, cleaning, avoiding, hoarding and being meticulous, among others. Persons with OCD can exhibit a number of these symptoms. The clinical symptoms of OCD are often mixed with other anxiety disorders [13].

#### Post-traumatic Stress Disorder (PTSD)

PTSD is characterised by symptoms that develop in the aftermath of a distressing or traumatic event that is outside the normal range of human experience. In the elderly, PTSD almost entirely focuses on survivors of earlier-life trauma, such as the Holocaust or combats [14] or after natural disasters. It usually occurs in childhood or young adulthood and may continue into late life. Physical violence, domestic violence, assault, rape, natural disasters and war experiences are some of the incidents that cause PTSD [15]. The severity in PSTD may be influenced by whether the person is exposed to the trauma once or several times. Symptoms include intrusive symptoms such as nightmares and flashbacks, arousal symptoms such as startling easily and outbursts of anger and avoidance symptoms such as avoiding places among others [15].

# **Phobias**

Phobias are common among the elderly and may present for the first time in old age [4]. Phobias are characterised as excessive or irrational fear of particular situations, places or objects causing the individual to avoid the provoking stimulus. There are an infinite number of phobias. The individual recognises that fear is out of proportion to the danger yet, he/she may go to extraordinary lengths to avoid the stimulus. A common distressing condition is social phobia, which is characterised by persistent anxiety in social situations. Sufferers of social phobia most commonly avoid public speaking and dining in crowded restaurants and often have a fear of losing control of bladder and bowel and are tongue-tied. Phobic elderly patients often feel shame, isolation and excessive dependence on caregivers [14]. High degree of comorbidity with psychiatric disorders including mood and anxiety disorders and substance abuse are associated with social phobia [16]. In the elderly, these phobias prevent them from seeking help; because of this, the person is often mistaken as uncooperative.

Somatisation disorders are now classified separately from anxiety disorders, and some of these may overlap with GAD and may be diagnostically difficult to distinguish [17]. Hyperventilation is a common behavioural disturbance associated with anxiety disorder in particular with panic attacks [18]. Hyperventilation can be either the initial trigger of a panic attack or alternatively a behavioural response to a fearful situation [19].

#### Diagnosis

Recognising an anxiety disorder in older persons poses several challenges. Separating a medical condition from physical symptoms of an anxiety disorder is complicated in the elderly. GAD and panic disorder usually present with multiple somatic symptoms. Patients with these disorders complain of diverse multisystem symptoms and such physical symptoms as dizziness. GAD can be distinguished from panic disorder if the person has frequent panic attacks and agoraphobic symptoms. Many patients with GAD may occasionally have panic or anxiety attack, and these patients should be considered as GAD [17]. The DSM-IV [84] requires four or more of the following symptoms reaching a peak within 10-15 min to diagnose panic disorder. The distinction between GAD, OCD and PSTD is not difficult by definition [17]. The cardinal symptoms of GAD may overlap with social phobia particularly if the social phobia is more general [17].

Diagnosing anxiety in a person with dementia can be difficult for agitation, impaired memory or fears in a demented person can be misinterpreted as anxiety. There is a high incidence of depression with anxiety. Depression and anxiety go together in the elderly. About 85% of patients with depression have significant anxiety and 90% with anxiety disorder have depression [20].

## Treatment

Anxiety disorders respond well to treatment. The specific treatment will depend on the type of anxiety disorder and its severity. The different treatments are listed in Box 2. In cognitive-behavioural therapy (CBT), the irrational beliefs and negative thinking patterns that are inciting the anxiety are identified and challenged. CBT comprises anxiety management, cognitive restructuring and behavioural strategies [21]. With exposure therapy the patient confronts his or her fears in a safe and controlled environment, and through repeated exposures, they gain control of the situation. Complementary treatment includes exercise, relaxation techniques and hypnosis. Pharmacological agents used are

anxiolytics, buspirone, antidepressants and betablockers. Pharmacotherapy and cognitivebehavioural therapy are the most effective forms of treatment. Physicians should consider nonpharmacological interventions first because of the hazardous side-effects of many antianxiety agents [14]. For anxiety disorders like GAD and OCD, medication may be necessary for longer periods, whereas for anxiety disorders such as phobias or social anxiety disorder, medication may be required from time to time.

Box 2 Treatments in Anxiety Disorders Cognitive-behavioural therapy Exposure therapy Psychosocial supports Pharmacological therapy Complementary treatment

Generalised anxiety disorder (GAD). Lateonset GAD. The primary pharmacological treatment is antidepressant therapy for late-onset GAD is usually associated with depressive illness. GAD and agoraphobia account for most cases of anxiety in late life. Most elderly with agoraphobia do not give a history of panic attacks; exposure therapy is the preferred treatment for agoraphobia without panic [22]. Short-acting benzodiazepines such as lorazepam, oxazepam and temazepam are drugs of choice [14]. Buspirone may also be used in this condition [14].

Panic disorder. It is difficult to envisage a neurotransmitter system involved in panic disorder. This may be the reason why there is no single effective therapy and there are no pharmacological treatment studies specific to the elderly [14]. A number of drugs have been used such as tricyclics, monoamine oxidase inhibitors (MAOI), selective serotonin receptor antagonists (SSRI) and benzo-diazepines used singly or in combination. All appear equally effective [14]. The choice of agent is based on patient tolerance and side effect profile. The cognitive and behaviour therapy either alone or in combination with pharmacotherapy has been found to be effective [23].

Obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD). Case series studies and case reports have indicated

that OCD and panic disorder in the elderly can benefit from pharmacological and cognitivebehaviour treatment, but the extent of the response is not known [11]. In the elderly patient, these conditions may be responsive to SSRI and require dose adjustment and monitoring [14].

Post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD). Tricyclics and MAOI antidepressants have been found to be useful in diminishing nightmares and intrusive thoughts, and fluoxetine has been effective for avoidant symptoms [24]. Propranolol, valproate and carbamazepine are other potentially useful drugs [14, 25].

Phobias. Cognitive-behavioural therapy is recommended as treatment for phobias [16] in combination with benzodiazepines for special phobias.

#### Impact

Anxiety disorders cost the United States more than \$42 billion a year, about one-third of the total health bill [26]. All anxiety disorders markedly reduce quality of life and cause problems in significant relationships [27], social activities and daily functioning. Living with a person with anxiety can be demanding, causing considerable strain on spouse, family and social relationships [28] (Box 3).

**Box 3 Key Points: Late-Life Anxiety Disorders** Generalised anxiety disorder (GAD), phobias, panic disorder and obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD) are the most common late-life anxiety problems seen by the primary-care physician [2].

Most elderly patients with GAD would have had it for many years [4].

It is uncommon for panic disorder and OCD to start for the first time in old age [11].

Physical violence, domestic violence, assault, rape, natural disasters and war experiences are some of the incidents that cause PTSD [15].

Phobias are common among the elderly and may present for the first time in old age [4].

(continued)

Box 3 Key Points: Late-Life Anxiety Disorders (continued)

Physicians should consider nonpharmacological interventions first because of the hazardous side-effects of many antianxiety agents [14].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- The following are true of anxiety and anxiety disorders, except:
  - A. In about half the patients, the anxiety disorder comes for the first time in late life.
  - B. Of the anxiety disorders, phobia and GAD are the two least common in older people.
  - C. OCD is less common in the elderly, but the annual incidence rises in older women.
  - D. Most elderly patients with GAD would have had it for many years.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = B

# References

- Flint AJ, Gagnon N. Diagnosis and management of panic disorder in older patients. Drugs Aging. 2003;20:881–91.
- Banazak DA. Anxiety disorders in elderly patients. Fam Pract. 1997;305:280–7.
- Rodda J, Boyce N, Walker Z. The old age psychiatry handbook: A practical guide. Chichester; West.
- Flint AJ. Epidemiology and comorbidity of anxiety disorders in the elderly. Am J Psychiatry. 1994;15 (15):640–9.
- Flint AJ. Generalised Anxiety Disorder in elderly patients: epidemiology, diagnosis and treatment options. Drugs Aging. 2005;22(2):101–14.
- American Psychiatric Association. Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders. 4th ed., text revision, 2000.Washington, DC.
- Raj BD, Corvea MH, Dogon EM. The clinical characteristics of panic disorder in the elderly: a retrospective study. J Clin Psychiatry. 1993;54:150–155.
- Jacob RG, Lilienfeld SO, Furman JMR, Durrant JD, Turner SM. Panic disorder with vestibular dysfunction: further clinical observation and description of space and motion photic stimuli. J Anxiety Disord. 1989;3: 117–130.

- Yardley L. Overview of psychologic effects of chronic dizziness and balance disorders. Otolaryngol Clin North Am. 2000;33:603–616.
- Brandt T, Huppert D, Dieterich M. Phobic postural vertigo: a follow up. J Neurol. 1994;241:191–195.
- Flint AJ. Management of anxiety in late life. J Geriatr Psychiatric Neurol. 1998;11(4):194–200.
- teanmentalhealth,org/learn/mental-diorders/obsessivecompulsive-disorders-ocd/accessed
   September2016.
- Austin L, Lydiard R, Fossey M, Zealberg J, Laraia M, Ballenger J. Panic and phobic disorders in patients with obsessive-compulsive disorder. J Clin Psychiatry. 1990;51:456–8.
- Sadavoy J, LeClair JK. Treatment of anxiety disorders in late life. Can J Psychiatry. 1997 42 Suppl1. 28S-34.
- Bellafiore D. The aftermath of trauma. Post Traumatic Stress Disorder. DRB Alternatives Inc. www.drbal ternative.com/articlesgc5.html accessed 16 July 2016
- Van Ameringen M, Allgulander C, Bandelow B, Griest JH, Hollander E, Montgomery SA, et al. WCA recommendations for the long-term treatment of social phobia. CNS Spectr 2003;8(8Suppl1):40–52.
- Rickels K, Rynn M. Overview and clinical presentation of generalized anxiety disorder. Psychiatr Clin North Am 2001;24:1–17.
- Cowley DS, Roy-Byrne PP. Hyperventilation and panic disorders. Am J Med. 1987;83(5):929–37.
- Hunt CJ, Andrews G, Sumich HJ. The management of mental disorders. Handbook for the Anxiety Stressrelated and Somatoform Disorders vol 4. World Health Organisation. Sydney.
- Tiller JWG. Depression and anxiety. MJA. 2012; suppl4:28–31.
- Barlow D. Anxiety and its disorder: the nature and treatment of anxiety and panic. Guilgord Press. New York. 1988.
- Flint AJ. Anxiety disorders in late-life. Can Fam Physician. 1999;45:2672–2679.
- Kaplan H, Saddock B, Grebb J. Synopsis of Psychiatry ed 7. Baltimore, Wilkins and Williams, 1994.
- Davidson J, Roth S, Newman E. Treatment of posttraumatic stress disorder with fluoxetine. J Trauma Stress 1991;4:419–23.
- Silver J, Sandberg D, Hales P. New approaches in the pharmacotherapy of post traumatic stress disorder. J Clin Psychiatry. 1995;51(10Suppl):33S–38S.
- 26. Anxiety Centre. Anxiety Disorder statistics. http:// www.anxietycentre.com/anxiety-statistics-information. shtml. Accessed on 16 January 2017.
- Anxiety Treatment Center of Austin. The impact of anxiety. http://www.anxietyaustin.com/anxiety/-theimpact-of-anxiety/ accessed on 16 January 2017.
- Highet NJ, Thompson M. The impact of living with anxiety-carer' perspective. http://www.beyondblue.org. au/about-us/research-projects/research-projects/the-imp act-of-living-with-anxiety-carers-perspectives. Accessed on 16 January 017.

# Check for updates

# Late-Life Psychosis

# 74

# Contents

Introduction	659
Late-Life Delusional (Paranoid) Disorders	660
Overview of Clinical Presentations	660
Late-Onset Schizophrenia	661 662
Paranoid Symptoms Secondary to Other	
Disorders	662 663
Impact	663

# Abstract

The more notable ones are delusional disorder, schizophrenia and psychosis in patients with dementia or depression. This article will focus on delusional disorder and late-onset schizophrenia. Paranoid states and schizophrenia could occur for the first time in late life, and the two conditions have been combined as lateonset schizophrenia and paranoid states.

# Keywords

Delusional disorder · Late-onset schizophrenia · Paranoid states · Psychosis

# Introduction

In the elderly, psychosis can present in several ways [1]. These may include delirium, affective illness, dementia, schizophrenia, other psychotic disorders, substance abuse [2], delusional disorder [1] and specific brain disorders, for example, tumour [3]. The more notable ones are delusional disorder, schizophrenia and psychosis in patients with dementia or depression [1]. This article will focus on delusional disorder and late-onset schizophrenia.

# Late-Life Delusional (Paranoid) Disorders

Delusional disorders previously called paranoid disorders are characterized by the presence of false beliefs or delusions which are held despite rational grounds to the contrary. Paranoid ideation was found in 6.3% of a sample of 1,420 elderly people [4]. Prevalence rates among older adults without cognitive impairment were found to be as high as 14.1% for suspiciousness, 6.9% for paranoid ideation and 5.5% for delusions [5]. About 34.6% fulfilled the criteria for paranoid disorder in patients with dementia of moderate severity [6]. In one study, only 1/10 of the older Whites expressed paranoid ideation or psychotic symptoms compared to 1/4 of the older blacks [7]. The prevalence of paranoid personality disorder is 0.5-2% in the general population and 2-10% in psychiatric outpatients [8]. In another study, the prevalence was around 1.3% in the community [9] rising to 10% in psychiatric out patients [10].

Paranoid symptoms may be a manifestation of medical, neurological, psychiatric or medicationinduced illness [11] and may surface as a primary symptom in many psychiatric and physical disorders or secondary to other disorders that occur in the elderly. The paranoid symptoms that may be secondary occur in disorders such as organic brain syndrome – dementia, delirium, mood disorders or cerebrovascular pathology. The elderly are at greater risk of developing persecutory thoughts because of medical illness, visual and hearing impairments, social isolation and ageing process itself [12].

# **Overview of Clinical Presentations**

i. Paranoid personality disorders

In the community, the prevalence of paranoid personality disorder is about 1.3% [9] increasing to 10% in psychiatric outpatient [10]. Individuals with paranoid personality disorder have extreme suspiciousness of others such that their motives are interpreted as malicious [13] and distrustful. It is more common in the males. It first manifests in childhood and

adolescence and characterized by hypersensitivity, poor performance in school, poor peer relationships, eccentricity and bizarre ideas. Those who enter late life with paranoid personality disorder have poor interrelationship because of their suspiciousness and combative nature. Their suspiciousness and paranoia may increase and evolve into a delusional disorder. They become extremely sensitive to any change in situations and react with hostility. As a result, they become prone to violence [14] and antisocial behaviour [15]. Furthermore, social isolation and communication impairments such as impaired hearing result in paranoidal tendencies. Transient psychotic episodes can occur in persons with delusional personality in response to stress.

ii. Delusional (paranoid) syndromes

Delusional syndromes are characterized by persistence of one or more false beliefs. It begins in the mid- or late adult life [16], and the severity of the delusions varies over time. The delusions are non-bizarre in character and involve situations that occur in real life such as being poisoned, or infected, being loved from a distance, or being deceived by a lover or spouse among others. The presence of bizarre delusions rules out the diagnosis. They do not generally behave in an abnormal manner and continue to function normally, occupationally and socially [17]. When dysfunction occurs, it is due to the direct response to the delusions. There are six subtypes according to DSM-V [18], and they are recognized by their specific themes.

Subtypes:

- i. Grandiose have an exaggerated or ostentatious sense of power, knowledge or individuality.
- Erotmanic a belief that someone important is in love with the individual and often resulting in stalking or attempting to contact the person.
- iii. Jealousy believes that the spouse is unfaithful. Delusions concerning infidelity of the spouse (Othello syndrome, delusional jealousy or morbid jealousy) can be one of a

number of manifestations of paranoid psychosis, or it may occur as a monosymptomatic delusional belief [19]. It can occur in organic psychosis, paranoid disorders, alcohol psychosis, schizophrenia and to a lesser extent affective disorder [20]. The occurrence of delusional jealousy in the elderly psychiatric population is 1.4% [21].

- iv. Persecutory someone is planning to harm them or spying on them.
- v. Somatic a belief that he or she have a physical defect or medical problem.
- vi. Mixed having features of more than one subtype.

Other delusional-related disorders:

i. Misidentification

It had been customary to consider misidentification as a delusion [22, 23], and the psychiatric literature abounds with the term 'delusional misidentification syndromes'. Misidentification of self, others, places, time and objects presenting with a variety of symptoms has been identified [24], and misidentification syndromes are defined as (i) Capgras type, i.e. misidentification of people, (ii) 'phantom boarder', false belief of imagining people living in the house, (iii) 'mirror image' misidentifying their own image as someone else and (iv) 'TV sign' misidentifying TV images as real [25]. It occurs in a large number of conditions, medical, psychiatric and neurodegenerative including the dementias. In Alzheimer's disease, the incidence varies from 29% to 34% [25]. Distinctions between the different types of misidentification may be unnecessary in patients with significant cognitive impairment as in dementia of the Alzheimer type [26]. There is a highly significant association between misidentification and accusatory behaviour and a likely relationship to other behaviours such as frustration, hallucinations, aggression and violence [27, 28].

#### ii. Delusional parasitosis

Delusional parasitosis is a belief that the skin is infested with worms, insects or organisms. It could be produced by a variety of organic processes: toxic, metabolic and structural disorders. Delusional parasitosis may occur as a monosymptomatic delusional belief or by one of a number of manifestations of paranoid psychosis.

#### Late-Onset Schizophrenia

Paranoid states and schizophrenia could occur for the first time in late life, and the two conditions have been combined as late-onset schizophrenia and paranoid states [29]. A clinical follow-up and genetic study concluded that late paraphrenia should be regarded as the mode of manifestation of schizophrenia [30]. British and American psychiatrists used the term 'late-onset schizophrenia' interchangeably with late paraphrenia or a generic term for both [31]. Late paraphrenia is a British concept that includes all delusional disorders starting after the age of 60 years [31]. The current trend to include 'late paraphrenia' into the diagnosis of schizophrenia or delusional disorder has poor empirical and theoretical basis [32]. The term 'late-onset schizophrenia' (LOS) has largely supplanted 'paraphrenia' [33], and LOS is defined as occurring after the age of 45 years [3, 33]. It has been proposed that late-onset schizophrenia is a subtype of schizophrenia [34] and is predominantly a paranoid subtype [3, 35, 36] though others have found it to be no more of the paranoid subtype [34, 37]. The DSM-IV has not included a category as 'late-onset schizophrenia' nor an age criterion for the diagnosis of schizophrenia [34, 38]. A new entity, the 'very late-onset schizophrenia-like psychosis'(VLSOP) replaced 'late paraphrenia' and grouped schizophrenia, delusional disorder and paranoid psychoses with age of onset after 60 years [39].

Notable clinical features of late-onset schizophrenia include persecutory delusions and auditory hallucinations [3]. Although both EOS and LOS are similar in respect to fundamental clinical features, there are several distinctive characteristics with LOS [34]. Similarities and differences between late-onset schizophrenia and early-onset schizophrenia are shown in Table 1.

# Treatment

Multiple double-blind trials have shown that risperidone and olanzapine are of benefit in treatment of older adults with psychotic symptoms [42, 43] (Table 2).

Table 1	Similarities	and	differences	between	late-onset
and early-	-onset schizo	phre	enia		

	LOS	EOS
Age of onset	>45 years	<45 years
Male/female	1:2-10	1.4:1
Family history	10–15%	10-15%
Childhood maladjustment	Similar	Similar
Clinical features		
Positive symptoms	Less	Severe
	severe	
Negative symptoms	Less	Severe
	severe	
Cognitive deficits	Same	Same
Severity	Less	Severe
	severe	
Learning and abstraction	Less	Severe
impairment	severe	
Chronicity of course	Same	Same
Neuroimaging; MRI		
Thalamic volume	Larger	Smaller
Treatment		
Antipsychotic dose	Lower	
requirement		

Information sources: McClure et al. [3]; Jeste et al. [35, 36]; Vahia et al. [37]; Brodaty et al. [40]; Corey-Bloom et al. [41].

# Paranoid Symptoms Secondary to Other Disorders

Some types of delusions are manifestations of organic disorders and mood disorders. Delusions occurring in organic disease are of four types: simple persecutory, complex persecutory, grandiose and those associated with special neurological deficits [19].

Dementia: Dementia may progress insidiously, and very often it is the behavioural and psychiatric manifestations that bring the patient to the clinician's notice. Dementia syndrome is commonly associated with behavioural and psychiatric symptoms. Delusions and hallucinations increase with increasing age [44]. Greater severity of dementia has been stressed as a predisposing factor for its development [45]. Some found that it was associated with moderate and severe dementia [46]. Others found no difference across the three levels of dementia severity [47, 48] and no difference in the frequency of delusions and hallucinations in patients with Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia [49]. In one study, 22% of dementia patients had simple persecutory delusions or delusions of theft or suspiciousness, and 13% had more complex persecutory delusions [50].

Delirium: Delirium is an acute disorder and may be due to a range of conditions including infection, drug intoxication or withdrawal, metabolic abnormalities and cerebral disorders. It is characterized by a reduced level of consciousness, shifting attention, inability to concentrate,

**Table 2** Atypical antipsychotics commonly used in the elderly

Medication	Initial dose mg/d	Standard average daily mg	Maximum daily dose mg	Dose frequency	Side effects
Risperidone	1-2	2-6	6-8	qd/bid	Dose-related EPS
Olanzapine	5-10	15-30	40	qd	Sedation, weight gain
Quetiapine	25-30	300-600	800-1,000	bid/tid	Sedation
Clozapine	25-50	50	300-600	qd/bid	Sedation
					Agranulocytosis <sup>a</sup>
Ziprasidone	40-80	80–160	160	bid	QTc prolonged action

<sup>a</sup>Mandatory monitoring weekly of WBC for 6 months thereafter biweekly

memory impairment, incoherent speech, delusions and visual hallucinations.

Cerebral pathology: Patients with psychotic symptoms in old age demonstrate neurological soft signs indicating brain disease which is a critical factor in its causation [51]. Neuroimaging and neuropsychological studies suggest the existence of an organic substrate in most cases of late paraphrenia and only minor abnormalities in late-onset schizophrenia [31]. Late-life psychosis is often associated with cerebrovascular disorders and cerebral atrophy [52] (Table 3).

#### Treatment

There should be a close working relationship between geriatrician and primary care physician and a trusting and supportive relationship between patient and primary care physician. The primary care physician should establish a relationship with key members in patient's environment, the most important being family.

Cognitive behavioural therapy can be used to treat delusions and paranoia [57] as it helps to reduce sensitivity to criticisms, restructuring beliefs with the goal of targeting delusional thoughts. Often these patients with paranoidal symptoms exhibit hostility and pharmacological therapy have proven effective. Elderly patients are particularly sensitive to anticholinergic and orthostatic hypotension associated with low-potency antipsychotics and extrapyramidal symptoms (EPS) of high-potency neuroleptics. The atypical antipsychotics are useful for they have the advantage of reducing or eliminating EPS and the potential for tardive dyskinesia. The prevalence of tardive dyskinesia increases with age and bipolar elderly patients have a high rate of tardive dyskinesia [58].

#### Impact

The more notable psychosis of late onset is delusional disorder, schizophrenia and psychosis in patients with dementia or depression. The psychotic disorders comprise about one-third of severe mental disorders [59]. Poor physical health outcomes and comorbidities are relatively common in people with psychotic illness [60]. Psychosis in late life can impose enormous costs to the affected individuals, their caregivers and society [61] (Box 1).

Age years CT Scan findings Diagnosis Sex Presenting symptoms F 82 Visual, auditory, hallucinations, Multiple lacunar infarcts late paraphrenia paranoid delusions 93 Μ Paranoid delusional Persecutory and fantastic delusions Right basal ganglia infarct Disorder 93 Μ Marital infidelity Left pontine infarct Morbid jealousy 88 F Delusional belief persecutory in nature Small infarcts and white Paranoid delusional matter disease disorder 77 Μ Persecutory delusions Enlargement of ventricles Normal pressure hydrocephalus Paranoid ideas about family members 78 Μ Paranoid ideation Enlargement of ventricles Normal pressure Spouse after his money F 88 White matter changes Binswanger's disease Trying to poison her Religious overtones Focal densities Church against her F 69 Crawling feeling under skin Temporo-occipital infarction Delusional parasitosis 65 F 'Infested with tiny bugs' Temporo-occipital infraction Delusional parasitosis

Table 3 Clinical and pathological correlates in secondary paranoidal disorders

Information sources: Nagaratnam, Nagaratnam [50], Nagaratnam and Pathma-Nathan [53]; Nagaratnam et al. [54, 55]; Nagaratnam and O'Neill [56]

#### Box 1 Key Points. Late-Onset Psychosis

These may include delirium, affective illness, dementia, schizophrenia, other psychotic disorders, substance abuse [2], delusional disorder [1] and specific brain disorders, for example, tumour [3].

Paranoid symptoms may be a manifestation of medical, neurological, psychiatric or medication-induced illness [11] and may surface as a primary symptom in many psychiatric and physical disorders or secondary to other disorders that occur in the elderly.

Individuals with paranoid personality disorder have extreme suspiciousness of others such that their motives are interpreted as malicious [13] and are distrustful.

Delusional syndromes are characterized by persistence of one or more false beliefs. It begins in the mid-or late adult life [16].

Paranoid states and schizophrenia could occur for the first time in late life, and the two conditions have been combined as lateonset schizophrenia and paranoid states [29].

A new entity, the 'very late-onset schizophrenia-like psychosis'(VLSOP) replaced 'late paraphrenia' and grouped schizophrenia, delusional disorder and paranoid psychoses with age of onset after 60 years [39].

Multiple double-blind trials have shown that risperidone and olanzapine are of benefit in treatment of older adults with psychotic symptoms [42, 43].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true in relation to late-life psychosis, EXCEPT:
  - A. Paranoid symptoms may be a manifestation of medical, neurological, psychiatric or medication-induced illness.
  - B. Delusional syndromes are characterized by persistence of one or more false beliefs.
  - C. Paranoid states and schizophrenia do not occur for the first time in late life.

D. Patients with psychotic symptoms in old age demonstrate neurological soft signs indicating brain disease.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C

#### References

- Lacro JP, Jeste DV. Geriatric psychosis Psychiatric Quarterly. 1997;68(3):247–260.
- Kyomen HH, Whitfield TW. Psychosis in the elderly. Am J Psychiatry. 2009;166(2):146–50.
- McChure FS, Gladsjo JA, Jeste DV. Late-onset psychosis: Clinical Research and Ethical Considerations: Am J Psychiatry 2016;156(6): http://ajp.psychiatryoline.org/ doi/full/10.1176/ajp.156.6.935?trendmd-shared+0.
- Forsell Y, Henderson AS. Epidemiology of paranoid symptoms in the elderly population. Brit J Psychiatry. 1988;172:429–432.
- Ostling S, Skoog I. Psychotic symptoms and paranoid ideation in non-demented population based sample of a very old. Arch Geriatr Psychiatry. 2000;59:53–9.
- Ballard CG, Chihiramohan RN, Bannister C, et al. Paranoid features in elderly with dementia. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2004;6:155–57.
- Cohen CI, Magai C, Yaffee R, Walcott-Brown L. Racial differences in paranoid ideation and psychosis in an older urban population. Am J Psychiatry. 2004;161: 864–871.
- Internet Mental health. Paranoid personality disorders. website: http://www.mentalhealth.com/dis/p20-pe01. html. (accessed on 3.2.09).
- Torgersen S. Epidemiology. The American Psychiatric Publications. Textbook of Personality Disorders (eds) JM Oldham, AE Skodol, DS Binda. American Psychiatric Publishing. 2005.
- Berstein DP, Useda JD, Siever IJ. Paranoid personality disorder. Review of the literature and recommendations for DSM-IV. J Personality Disorders. 1983;7:53–62.
- Stoudemire A, Riether AM. Evaluation and treatment of paranoid syndromes in the elderly: a review. Gen Hosp Psychiatry. 1987:9(4): 267–74.
- Blazer DG, Hays JC, Salive ME. Factors associated with paranoid symptoms in a community sample of older adults. Gerontology. 1996;86:70–5.
- Bresset S. Paranoid Personality Disorder. Symptoms. Psychcentral.com/disorders/paranoid-personality-dis order-symptoms/.
- Mojtabai R. Psychotic like experiences and interpersonal violence in the general population. Soc Psychiatr Psychiatr Epidemiol. 2006;41:183–190.

- Berman M, Fallon AG, Coccaro F. The relationship between personality, psychopathology and aggressive behaviours in research volunteers. J Abnormal Psychology. 1998;107:651–8.
- Hales RE, Yudosfsky SC. The American Psychiatric publishing textbook of Clinical Psychiatry.4th ed Washington DC, American Psychiatry Publishing Inc. 2003.
- Winokur G. Delsional Disorders (Paranoia). Comprehensive Psychiatry. 1977;8(6):511–521.
- American Psychiatric Association (APA). The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (DSM) 5th edition May 12, 2013.
- Cummings JL. Organic delusions: Phenomenology Anatomical Correlations and Review. Brit J Psychiatry. 1985; 146:184–97.
- Soyka M, Naber G, Volcher A. Prevalence of delusional jealousy in different psychiatric disorders. An Analysis of 93 cases. Brit J Pscychiatry. 1991;159:549–55.
- Chin HF. Delusional jealousy in Chinese elderly psychiatric patients. J Geriatr Psychiatry Neurol 1995;8: 49–51.
- Vogel BF. The Capgras syndrome and its phenomenology. Am J Psychiatry 1974;131:922–24.
- Sims C. Psychopathology of schizophrenia with special reference to delusional misidentification in: Christodoulow, G.N.(Ed) the delusional misidentification syndrome. Bibi Psychiat. 1986;164:30–39.
- 24. Spangenberg RB, Wagner MT, Buchanan DL. Neuropsychological analysis of a case of abrupt onset mirror sign following hypertensive crisis in a patient with vascular dementia. Neurocase. 1998;4:149–154.
- Forstl H, Burns A, Jacoby R, Levy R. Neuroanatomic correlates of clinical manifestation and misperception in senile dementia of the Alzheimer type. J Clin Psychiatry. 1991;52:268–271.
- Forstl H, Burns, Levy R, Cairns N. Neuroanatomic correlates of psychotic phenomena in confirmed Alzheimer's disease. Br J Psychiatry. 1994;165:53–59.
- Nagaratnam N, Irving J, Kalouche H. Misidentification in patients with dementia. Arch Gerontol Geriatr. 2003;37:195–202.
- Nagaratnam N, Keen R, Gayagay G, Jr. The accusers in dementia Am J Alz Dis. 2006;10: 1–5.
- Gelder MG, Lopez-Ibor JJ, Andreassen N. (Eds) New Oxford Textbook of Psychiatry, 2000 Oxford, Oxford University Press.
- 30. Kay DWK, Roth M. Environmental and hereditary factors in the schizophrenics of old age (late paraphrenia') and their bearing on the general problem of late onset schizophrenia. J Mental Sci. 1961;107:649–86.
- Riecher-Rossler A, Rossler W, Forstl H, Meise U. Lateonset schizophrenia and late paraphrenia. Schizophr Bull. 1999;21930:349–54.
- Almeida OP, Howard R, Forstl, Levy R. Late paraphrenia: a review. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 1992;7: 543–548.

- 33. Crespo-Facorro B, Piven MLS, Schultz SK. Psychosis in late life: How does it fit into current diagnostic criteria. Am J Psychiatry. 1999;156(4); http://ajp. psychiatryonline.org/doi/abs/10.1176/ajp.156.4.624? trendmd-shared+0.
- 34. Maglione JE, Thomas SE, Jeste DV. Late-onset schizophrenia : Do recent studies support categorizing LOS as a subtype of schizophrenia? Curr Opin Psychiatry. 2014;27(3):173–178.
- 35. Jeste DV, Symonds LL, Harris MJ, Paulsen JS, Palmer BW, Heaton RK. Nondementia nonpraecox dementia praecox? Late-onset schizophrenia. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. 1997. Fall;5(4):302–17.
- 36. Jeste DV, Harris MJ, Krull A, Kuck J, McAdams LA, Heaton R. Clinical and neuropsychological characteristics of patients with late-onset schizophrenia. Am J Psychiatry. 1995;152(5):722–30.
- Vahia IV, Palmer BW, Depp C, Fellows I, Golsham S, Kraemer HC, et al. In late-onset schizophrenia a subtype of schizophrenia? Acta Psychiatr Scand. 2010; 122(5):414–26.
- Convert H, Verdi C, Paulin P. Late-onset schizophrenia or chronic delusion. Encephale. 2006;32(6):957–61.
- Lagodka A, Robert P. Is late-onset schizophrenia related to neurodegenerative processes? A review of literature. Encephale. 2009;35(4):386–93.
- 40. Brodaty H, Sachdev P, Rose N, Rylands K, Prenter L. Schizophrenia with onset after age 50 years. I: Phenomenology and risk factors. Br J Psychiatry. 1999;175:410–5.
- Corey-Bloom J, Jernigan T, Archibald S, Harris MJ, Jeste DV. Quantitative MRI volume changes in late onset schizophrenia. Am J Psychiatry. 1995;152(3): 447–9.
- 42. Jeste DV, Dunn LB, Palmer BW, Saks E, Halpain M, Cook A, et al. A collaborative model of research on decisional capacity and informed consent in older patients with schizophrenia: bioethics of a geriatric psychiatry intervention research center. Psychopharamacology (Berl) 2003;171(1):68–74.
- 43. Feldman PD, Kaiser CJ, Kennedy JS, Sutton VK, Tran PV, Tollefson GD, et al. Comparison of risperidone and olanzapine in the control of negative symptoms of chronic schizophrenia and related psychotic disorders in patients aged 50–65 years. J Clin Psychiatry. 2003;64(9):998–1004.
- 44. Cooper JK, Mungas D, Weiler PG. Relation of cognitive status and abnormal behaviour in Alzheimer's disease. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1990;38:867–870
- 45. Swearer JM, Hooper N, Rane KJ, Drachman DA. Predicting aberrant behaviour in Alzheimer's disease. Neuropsychiat Neurophyschol Behav Neurol.1996;9:162–170.
- 46. Nagaratnam N, Lewis-Jones M, Scott D, Palazzi L. Behavioural and psychiatric manifestations in dementia patients in a community caregiver burden and outcome. Alz Dis Asoc Disord. 1998;12:330–334.

- Teri L, Larson EB, Reifler B. Behavioural disturbances in dementia of the Alzheimer type. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1988;109–116.
- Burns A, Jacoby R, Levy L. Psychiatric phenomena in Alzheimer's disease.: Disorders of thought. Br J Psychiatry. 1990;157:72–76.
- Cummings J, Miller B, Hill M, Neshkes R. Neuropsychiatric aspects of multi-infarct dementia and dementia of the Alzheimer type. Arch Neurol. 1987;48: 389–393.
- Nagaratnam N, Nagaratnam K. Psychiatric and behavioural aspects of dementia of the Binswanger type. Am J Alz Dis. 1998;:173–177.
- Almeida OP, Howard RJ, Levy R, David AS. Psychotic states arising in late life (late paraphrenia): the role of risk factors. Br J Psychiatry. 1995;166:215–228.
- Burns A, Carrick J, Ames D, et al. The cerebral cortical appearances in late-paraphrenia. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry 1989;4:3134.
- Nagaratnam N, Pathma-Nathan N. Behvioural and psychiatric aspects of silent cerebral infarction. Br J Clin Pract. 1997;51:160–163.
- Nagaratnam, Gee R, Pathma-Nathan N. Transient morbid jealousy following pontine infarction. Eur J Int J. 1996;7:179–180.

- 55. Nagaratmam N, Verma A, Nagaratnam K, Sahasrabudde R, Koumonkeus H, Tan PTW. Psychiatric and behavioural manifestations of normal pressure hydrocephalus. Brit J Clin Pract. 1994;48:122–124.
- Nagaratnam N, O'Neill L. Delusional parasitosis following occipito-temporal infarction. Gen Hosp Psychiatry. 2000;22–24.
- Combs D. Cognitive Behavioural Treatment of Delusions and Paranoia. www.brookhavenhospital.com/ files/2011/09/Cognition-Behavioural-Treatment-Delusi ons-Paranoia,pdf
- Medscape psychiatry&mental health &Journal. Treatment of mania in the elderly website. http://www. medscape.com/viewarticle/4307575. Accessed 23 March 2009.
- 59. Australian Institute of health and Welfare. Prevalence impact and burden. Mental health services in Australia. http://mhsa.aihw.gov.au/background/preva lence/. Accessed on 16 January 2017.
- Morgan VA, Waterreus A, Jablensky A, Mackinnon A, McGrath JJ, Carr V, et al. People living with psychotic illness 2010. Canberra: Commonwealth of Australia.
- Iglewicz A, Meeks TW, Jeste DV. New wine in old bottle: Late –Life Psychosis. Psychiatr Clin North Am 2011;34(2):295–318.

# Suicide in the Elderly

# 75

# Contents

Introduction	667
Assessment of Suicidal Risk and Management After Suicidal Attempt	668
Strategies for Suicide Prevention in the Elderly	668
Impact	669
References	670

#### Abstract

Depression is a significant risk factor for suicide in late life and represents 85% of older adults dying by suicide. There is a strong association between physical illness and suicide among the elderly. Cancer, prostate disorder, chronic pulmonary disease, and psychiatric illness appear to be associated with suicide in the elderly. Older men have a significantly higher rate than women for committing suicide. The male suicide rate increases with age peaking in the late 1940s and then falling in the 1980s. The review provides an overview of the prevalence of suicide in the elderly followed by assessment of suicide risk and prevention.

#### Keywords

Suicide in late life  $\cdot$  Male suicide rate  $\cdot$ Assessment of suicide risk  $\cdot$  Suicidal intent

# Introduction

Depression is a significant risk factor for suicide in late life and represents 85% of older adults dying by suicide [1]. Depression increases the risk of mortality among subjects about 1.5–2.0 times as compared with those without depression [2, 3]. It has been reported that baby boomers have three to four times the rate of emotional disorders (depression, suicide, anxiety, alcohol-drug abuse) than are found in today's elderly population [4].

There is a strong association between physical illness and suicide among the elderly [5, 6]. The prevalence varies widely from 34% to 94% [7], and a report noted serious physical illness in 56% of those who committed suicide compared to 16% in the control group [8]. Cancer, prostate disorder, chronic pulmonary disease, and psychiatric illness appear to be associated with suicide in the elderly [9].

668

Suicidal intent is a good predictor of subsequent completed suicide [10]. Those who scored highly for suicidal intent were found to be at higher risk of complete suicide within a year of attempt [11]. There is higher level of intent and more planning in suicidal deaths of older adults compared to their younger counterparts [12]. Suicide rates among the elderly Whites increase with age and are significantly higher than among elderly Black [13]. Older men have a significantly higher rate than women for committing suicide. The male suicide rate increases with age peaking in the late 1940s and then falling in the 1980s [14].

# Assessment of Suicidal Risk and Management After Suicidal Attempt

There are a number of scales available for predicting suicidal risk. Beck's Suicidal Intention Scale [15] and the Pierce Suicide Intent Scale are most widely used scales. There are about 15 items looking at the patient's thoughts and emotions at the time of suicidal attempt and circumstances around the attempt [16]. Assessment and management of suicidal ideation and behavior is of particular relevance to the primary care physician, for many patients visit the physician shortly before committing suicide [17].

Assessment after suicide attempt requires an understanding of the demographic variables. A thorough history should include psychiatric illness; substance abuse including prescription and over-the-counter drugs; history of medical illnesses; past history of suicidal attempts; personal history of stressful life events, financial, and social resources; a family history of psychiatric illness and suicides; and evaluation of physical and mental status with emphasis on mood and affect. The PATHOS score may be used to identify high-risk patients after an overdose [18].

Individuals who have attempted suicide are at increased risk of dying by suicide later, and 20% of them who attempted suicide will be trying again in the future [19]. An assessment of the risk of suicide requires accurate knowledge of suicide ideation, suicide plans, suicide intent, methods,

previous suicidal attempts [20], and barriers to committing suicide. Substantiation of suicidal intent in an individual who has made a suicidal attempt constitutes the seriousness of the act. Protective factors (Box 1) heighten resilience and may offset risk factors. They include no plan, intent, or access to means, good social support, close family relationship, strong religious and cultural factors, and ongoing medical and mental care relationship [21]. If the individual expresses suicidal ideation and has a suicide plan, attempt involved high lethality and access to lethal means, and poor or no social support, he or she should be hospitalized [22]. An intoxicated patient should not be discharged [23]. If the individual has no access to lethal means and has good social support, he or she should be evaluated for psychiatric disorders or stressors and treated accordingly. If there is no response, a second opinion should be obtained [23].

#### Box 1 Protective Factors for Suicide

Effective clinical care for mental, physical and substance abuse disorders

Easy access to a variety of clinical interventions and support for help seeking

Restricted access to highly lethal means of suicide

Strong family and community support Support through ongoing medical, mental health care relationships

Skills in problem solving, conflict resolution and nonviolent handling of disputes

Cultural and religious beliefs that discourage suicide and support self preservation

Information sources: SPRC [21]; US Public Health Services [25]

# Strategies for Suicide Prevention in the Elderly

Prompt assessment and appropriate psychosocial intervention can save the life of an older person. Both in the primary and secondary care settings, early recognition and treatment of mental illness especially depression can prevent suicide [24]. Other strategies include the development of community-based outreach services and public health measures to reduce the availability of lethal methods [24].

#### Impact

Suicide rates increase progressively with age. The highest suicide rates occur among persons aged 65 years and older and are about 50% higher than in young people. There is a strong association between physical illness and suicide among the elderly [6, 7]. A recent study has shown a close relationship between low self-esteem and suicidal tendencies. Low esteem is closely related to depression, feeling of hopelessness, and suicidal ideation [26] (Box 2).

#### Box 2 Key Points. Suicide in the Elderly

Suicide can be defined as an act of deliberately or intentionally causing one's own death

Depression is a significant risk factor for suicide in late life and represent 85% of older adults dying by suicide [1].

The male suicide rate increases with age peaking in late 1940s and then falling in the 1980s [14].

Individuals who have attempted suicide are at increased risk of dying by suicide later and 20% of them who attempted suicide will be trying again in the future [19].

There is a strong association between physical illness and suicide among the elderly [5, 6].

There is higher level of intent and more planning in suicidal deaths of older adults compared to their younger counterparts [12].

The PATHOS score may be used to identify high risk patients after an overdose [18].

An intoxicated patient should not be discharged [23].

If the individual has no access to lethal means, has good social support he or

# Box 2 Key Points. Suicide in the Elderly (continued)

she should be evaluated for psychiatric disorders or stressors and treated accordingly.

If there is no response a second opinion should be obtained [23]

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of suicide in the elderly EXCEPT:
  - A. The suicide risk decreases progressively with age.
  - B. Suicide attempts in the elderly are more lethal than in the young.
  - C. Widowers are significantly more at risk than elderly widows.
  - D. Suicide is generally associated with major depression especially in elderly males.
- 2. The following are true of suicidal behavior EXCEPT:
  - Suicide intent is a good predictor of subsequent completed suicide.
  - B. Individuals who have attempted suicide are at increased risk of dying by suicide later.
  - C. Eighty percent of those who attempted suicide will try again in the future.
  - D. Protective factors may offset suicide risk factors.
- 3. The following are true with suicidal behavior in the older adult EXCEPT:
  - A. Among the older patients, suicidal behavior is more likely to be fatal.
  - B. Older patients are more likely to visit their doctor shortly before death.
  - C. Abuse of alcohol increases the risk of suicide in older patients.
  - D. Lower levels of intent and planning in suicidal deaths in older patients compared to younger patients.
- 4. What percentage of the elderly contact their family physician in a month before completed suicide?
  - A. 70%
  - B. 50%
  - C. 35%
  - D. 5%

- 5. The following are true of suicide in the elderly, EXCEPT:
  - A. Eighty percent of the older people who committed suicide suffered from depression.
  - B. The females are 4 times more likely to commit suicide than males.
  - C. Fifty percent of the older people contact their doctor in the month before completed suicide.
  - D. Living alone, bereavement, and recently separated from partner are high-risk factors for suicide in the elderly.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = A; 2 = C; 3 = D; 4 = B; 5 = B

#### **Short Answer Questions**

1. List four risk factors for suicide in the elderly.

#### SAQ Answers

- 1. Is higher in men more than in women.
- 2. Living alone is an important contributing factor.
- Major depression and other mood disorders are common risk factors.
- Bereavement especially in men is considered a risk.
- Substance abuse accounts for as many suicide deaths as for the younger age group.

# References

- Conwell Y, Brent D. Suicide and aging I: Patterns of psychiatric diagnosis. In: Pearson JL, Conwell Y, editors: Suicide International Perspectives. Springer; New York: 1996. pp 15–30.
- Callahan EJ, Bertalds KD, Azari R, Helms LJ, Robbins J, Millar J. Depression in primary care patient: factors that influence recognition. Fam Med. 1997;29:172–6.
- Glassman AIL, Shapriro PA. Depression in the course of coronary artery disease. Am J Psychiatry. 1998;155: 4–11.

- Koenig HG, George LK, Schneider IL. Mental health care for older adults in the year 2020, A diagnostic topic. Gerontologist. 1994; 34:674–79.
- Waern M, Rubenowitz E, Runeson B, Skoog I, Wilhelmson K, Allebeck P. Burden of illness and suicide in elderly people: case control study. BMJ. 2002;324(7350):1395.
- Web RT, Kontopantelis E, Doran T, Qin P, Creed F, Kapur V. Suicide risk in primary care patients with major physical disease: a case control study. Arch Gen Psychiatry. 2012;69(3):256–64.
- Carney SG, Rich CL, Burke PA, Fowler RC. Suicide over 60: the San Diego study. J Am Geriatr Soc 1994;42:174–180.
- Conwell Y, Lyness JM, Duberstein P, Cox C, Seidlitz L, Di Giorgio A, et al. Completed suicide among older patients in primary care practices: as controlled study. J Am Geriatr Soc. 2000; 48:23–29.
- Quan H, Arboleda-Florez J,Fick GH. Assessment between physical illness and suicide among the elderly. Social psychology and Psychiatric epidemiology. 2002;37:190–197.
- Suominen K, Isometse E,Ostama A, Lonnqvist J. Level of suicidal intent prediction overall mortality and suicide after attempted suicide: a 12 year follow up. BMC Psychiatry. 2004;4:4.11.
- Harriss L, Hauton K, Zahl D. Values of increasing suicidal intent in the assessment of people already hospitalized for self-poisoning and self-injury. Br J Psychiatry. 2005;106:10–6.
- Conwell Y, Duberstein PR, Cox C, Herrmann J, Forbes N, Caine D. Age differences in behaviours leading to completed suicide. Am J Geriatr Psychiatry. 1998;6(2):112–120.
- McIntosh JL. Suicide among the elderly: levels and trends. J Orthopsychiatry. 1985;55:75–82.
- Bilsker D, White J. The silent epidemic of male suicide. BMCJ. 2011;5010):529–534
- Beck AT, Kovacs M, Weissman A. Assessment of suicidal ideation: The scale of suicidal ideation. J Consult Clin.Psychol. 1976;47:343–352.
- Rull G. Suicide Risk Assessment website: http://www. patientcv.uk/slowdoc/40000600/ accessed 14.3.09.
- Brown GK, Bruce ML, Pearson JL. High risk management guidelines for elderly suicidal patients with primary care settings. Int J Geriatr Psychiatry. 2001; 16:593–601
- 18. PATHOS and self injury scale. Health in Wales, 2012.
- Appleby L et al. Suicide within 12 months of contact with Mental Health Services National Clinical Survey. Br Med J. 1999; 318(7193) 1235–1239.
- 20. BMJ Best Practice. Suicide Risk Management. Bestpractice.bmj-com/best-practice/monographs/1016 /diagnosis/step-by-step.html
- SPRC. Suicide Prevention and Resource Centre- Risks and protective factors for suicide. http://www.sprc.org/

sites/sprc.org/files/library/srisk.pdf. Retrieved 26 September 2013.

- Zealberg JJ, Santos AB. Comprehensive Emerging Mental Health Care New York WW, Norton, 1996.
- Thienhaus OJ, Piasecki 1997. Assessment of suicide risk. Psychiatric Srv. 1997;48(3):293–294.
- Cattell H. Suicide in the elderly. Advances in Psychiatric treatment. 2000;6:102–108. https://doi.org/10.119 2/apt.6.2.102.
- 25. US Public Health Services. The surgeon general's call to action to prevent suicide. Washington DC US Department of Health and Human Services, 1999. website: http:// www.urgeongeneral.gov/library/calltoaction/default.htm.
- 26. Suicide Prevention & Support Network. Self esteem and its impact on suicidal tendencies. http://supportaf tersuicide.com.au/self-esteem-and-its-impact-on-suic idal-tendencies. Accessed 16 January 2017.

# Substance Abuse in the Elderly

# Check for updates

76

# Contents

Introduction	673
Alcohol Withdrawal Syndromes	674
Treatment of Withdrawal Syndrome and Delirium Tremens	674
Long-Term Treatment	674
Complications Problem of Detection and Identification	675 675
Impact	676
References	677

# Abstract

There are two different groups in terms of age of onset of alcohol drinking among the older drinkers. The 'early-onset' alcoholics begin drinking in their early twenties. The 'late onset' tend to be highly educated, and stressful life event frequently precipitates or exacerbates their drinking. Women are more prone to lateonset alcoholism than men.

# Keywords

'Late-onset' alcoholics · 'Early-onset' alcoholics · Chronic alcoholism · Prescription and over-the-counter drugs · Baby boomers

# Introduction

There are two different groups in terms of age of onset of alcohol drinking among the older drinkers. The 'early-onset' alcoholics begin drinking in their early twenties. They are seen with the common stereotype of chronic alcoholism and struggle with multiple medical, psychological and social problems, and often there is a family history of alcoholism. They impair their health and personal relationships severely and do not reach old age for obvious reasons and suffer from psychiatric illness, cirrhosis and organic brain syndrome [1, 2]. The 'late onset' tend to be highly educated, and stressful life event frequently precipitates or exacerbates their drinking [1]. They drank rarely but increased their drinking either due to changes brought about by the ageing process or encountered problems they no longer can handle such as major physical or lifestyle changes and often triggered by health problems, death of spouse, financial worries or sleeplessness and increase the amount of alcohol they consumed in earlier life. They are more receptive to treatment and more likely to recover spontaneously from alcoholism [1]. Older men are more likely to be married, divorced or separated, and older women had a higher rate of widowhood [3]. Elderly persons with higher incomes consumed more alcohol than those with lower incomes [4], and several studies have shown that the quantity and frequency of alcoholic consumption were higher in elderly men than in elderly women [5] compared to alcoholics with late onset and with early onset and found the former had lower actual alcohol consumption and fewer previous detoxifications and a higher rate of abstinence in a 12-month follow-up. Women are more prone to late-onset alcoholism than men and develop alcohol-related health problems more sooner and had problematic use of prescribed psychoactive drugs than alcohol [3].

## **Alcohol Withdrawal Syndromes**

The reduction or cessation of alcohol results in symptoms and signs of alcohol withdrawal. Alcohol withdrawal manifests as nausea, vomiting, diarrhoea, sweating, tremors or tremulousness, tachycardia, elevated blood pressure, anxiety, agitation, sleeplessness, visual, tactile or auditory hallucinations and seizures [6] (see Box 1). These symptoms occur 6–24 h after the last drink [7], and it is crucial to recognize these as alcohol withdrawal so that early and appropriate treatment may be instituted. About 5–10% of the alcoholics develop delirium [7] during withdrawal, and it occurs usually 48-72 h after cessation of alcohol and is characterized by increasing confusion, clouding of consciousness, hyperactivity and increased pulse rate and temperature. A persistent resting coarse tremor of the hand develops sometimes involving the trunk and head. Older patients have an increased risk of developing delirium and have prolonged stay in hospital, higher risk of institutionalization and higher mortality. Seizures may complicate alcohol withdrawal [8]. Delirium should tend to resolve within 12–24 h, but if there is no substantial improvement, an alternate diagnosis must be thought of.

Box 1 Symptoms and Signs in Withdrawal Syndrome Anxiety, agitation Tremors, tremulousness Sweating Tachycardia, palpitations Poor sleep Elevated blood pressure Visual/tactile/auditory hallucinations

# Treatment of Withdrawal Syndrome and Delirium Tremens

Initially a medical evaluation is necessary to exclude or detect intercurrent illness that may complicate withdrawal. For simple alcohol withdrawal, benzodiazepines are the mainstay of drug treatment. The choice of the benzodiazepines will depend on the age of the patient and the presence or absence of liver disease. Some experts recommend shorteracting benzodiazepines for the elderly patient for the longer acting can cause excessive sedation and serious side effects [9] but provide less frequent dosing and when the dose is tapered smoother return of serum levels. They can be administered as a fixed schedule or as symptoms occur, the latter regimen requires less medication for detoxification. Concomitantly the patient should receive vitamin supplements especially thiamine, together with correction of electrolytes, maintenance of nutrition and fluid balance and general supportive care.

## Long-Term Treatment

This includes coordinated care with multidisciplinary team members. Various types of psychotherapy have been recommended, but it is believed group therapy is better than one-on-one therapy. Alcoholics Anonymous approach has proved beneficial for many alcoholics. Disulfiram (Antabuse) is not recommended for use in the elderly because of adverse effects [9, 10].

#### Complications

Excessive alcohol consumption is a major cause of physical ill-health as well as social and emotional problems. The National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) [11] recommends that men consume less than four standard drinks (40 g alcohol) per day and women less than two standard drinks (20 g alcohol) per day. In the elderly the use and abuse of alcohol often results in cirrhosis and other liver diseases, malnutrition, falls and fractures, dementia, delirium, anaemia, cardiomyopathy and poor compliance with medications. Alcohol is toxic to almost every organ system.

Box 2 Neurological Complications of Chronic Alcohol Toxicity
Wernicke's encephalopathy
Korsakoff's psychosis
Sensorimotor peripheral neuropathy
Myopathy
Cerebellar degeneration
Demyelinating disorders
Optic neuropathy
Marchiafava-Bignami

Neurological complications of chronic alcohol toxicity are listed in Box 2. Wernicke's syndrome is associated with long-term use of alcohol. It is due to thiamine deficiency and alcohol is the most common cause. The term Wernicke's syndrome is used to describe the clinical triad of confusion, ataxia and ophthalmoplegia. It may resemble the manifestations of acute alcoholic intoxication but in the case of Wernicke's the symptoms persist after intoxication wears off.

Korsakoff's syndrome is characterized by persistent learning and memory deficits and sometimes confabulation [12]. The memory deficits are for current and recent events more than for remote which the patient tries to compensate by confabulation [12]. It often follows Wernicke's encephalopathy. It is an alcohol-induced persistent amnestic disorder, and about 80% of the patients with chronic Korsakoff's never recover fully.

Cerebellar degeneration can occur with Wernicke's or by itself. It is characterized by truncal ataxia. Alcohol-related myopathy can be acute or chronic. The latter presents with proximal muscle weakness. Marchiafava–Bignami is a demyelinating disease involving the corpus callosum and extending to involve the centrum ovale bilaterally. The patient becomes agitated and confused, and the disease may progress to dementia, paralysis, frontal release, coma and death.

# Problem of Detection and Identification

The common definition of alcohol abuse and dependence may not apply as readily in older persons who have retired and have few social contacts [13]. Current diagnostic criteria for alcohol use disorders may not be appropriate for elderly people, and alcohol misuse is not recognized by healthcare professionals because of their inadequate training and negative perspective [14]. There is a wider fluctuation of symptoms over time in the elderly alcoholics causing difficulty in clinical recognition of substance abuse, and furthermore this is compounded by a greater level of co-morbidity and medical, psychiatric and social dysfunction [15]. More often the elderly present with health-related problems rather than behavioural. Depression, anxiety, confusion or forgetfulness, frequent falls and urinary incontinence are some of the signals that may be ignored.

There are several screening instruments that can be used by family physicians to identify patients who have problems related to alcohol. However they may not be appropriate for the elderly. The geriatric version of the Michigan Alcoholism Screening Test (MAST- G) [16] has high specificity and sensitivity with older people in a wide range of settings including primary care surgeries and nursing homes. It has 10 questions, and scoring 2 or more 'yes' response is indicative of alcohol problem. The revised version is a 22-question selftest. The Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test was developed by the WHO in 1982 [17] as a simple way to screen and identify people at risk of developing alcohol problems [18].

#### Impact

Alcoholism in the elderly for the most part remains unrecognized; as the baby boomer generation reach ageing levels, the situation could reach a healthcare crisis. Age-related physiological changes increase the susceptibility to deleterious effects of alcohol and other illicit substances [19]. An estimated 10% of all cases treated by geriatric mental health facilities are alcohol and substance abuse and together with mental health problems are concurrent and interactive. Substance abuse in the elderly is most often associated with alcohol misuse and abuse, prescription and over-the-counter drugs. They are seen with the common stereotype of chronic alcoholism and struggle with multiple medical, psychological and social problems. In the elderly alcoholism causes and complicates medical conditions by creating unsafe medication, interactions and increasing the risk of falls, confusion and premature mortality [20]. In the elderly symptoms of alcohol withdrawal are often missed and attributed to a cause other than to alcohol [19]. Because of the use of multiple medications and sensitivity to their effects due to ageing, older adults are particularly at risk of unintentional misuse of medication [20]. In the United States 2.5 million older adults have problems related to alcohol [21]. Alcohol problems are common in depression with worse outcomes with respect to suicide, social functioning and healthcare utilization [22]. One of the social effects of depression is substance use and abuse. The number of older adults requiring treatment for substance abuse is estimated to increase from 1.7 million in 2000 and 2001 to 4.4 million in 2020 [23] (Box 3).

# Box 3 Key Points. Substance Abuse in the elderly

The 'late onset' tend to be highly educated, and stressful life events frequently precipitate or exacerbate their drinking [1].

Substance abuse in the elderly includes alcoholism, to a lesser degree illicit substances, prescription medications and overthe-counter medications.

Some experts recommend shorter-acting benzodiazepines for the elderly patient for the longer acting can cause excessive sedation and serious side effects [9] but provide less frequent dosing and when the dose is tapered smoother return of serum levels.

Disulfiram (Antabuse) is not recommended for use in the elderly because of adverse effects [9, 10].

Korsakoff's syndrome is characterized by persistent learning and memory deficits and sometimes confabulation [12].

There is a wider fluctuation of symptoms over time in the elderly alcoholics causing difficulty in clinical recognition of substance abuse, and furthermore this is compounded by a greater level of co-morbidity and medical, psychiatric and social dysfunction [15].

The Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test was developed by the WHO in 1982 [17] as a simple way to screen and identify people at risk of developing alcohol problems [18].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true in relation to alcohol in the elderly, EXCEPT:
  - A. The baby boomers are more likely to have been exposed to drug and alcohol.
  - B. The 'late onset' tend to be highly educated.
  - C. A stressful life event frequently predisposes or exacerbates drinking.
  - D. Men are more prone to lateonset alcoholism than women.

- 2. The following are true of alcohol metabolism and ageing, EXCEPT:
  - A. Alcohol dehydrogenase (ADH) and aldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH) are two enzymes involved in ethanol metabolism.
  - B. With ageing there is a decrease in gastric ADH resulting in an increase in the load to the liver.
  - C. In the elderly each drink will cause a higher blood level because of the decrease in lean body mass as one ages.
  - D. The liver however is able to metabolize the extra alcohol and keep the blood level normal.
- 3. The following are true of alcohol withdrawal, EXCEPT:
  - A. For simple alcohol withdrawal, benzodiazepines are the mainstay of treatment.
  - B. If delirium does not resolve in 12–24 h, an alternate diagnosis must be thought of.
  - C. Concomitantly the patient should receive vitamins especially thiamine.
  - D. Disulfiram (Antabuse) is strongly recommended for use in the elderly.
- 4. The following are true of neurological complications of chronic alcohol toxicity, EXCEPT:
  - A. Wernicke's syndrome is characterized by confusion, ataxia and ophthalmoplegia.
  - B. Wernicke's syndrome resembles the manifestations of acute alcoholic intoxication.
  - C. 80% of the patients with chronic Korsakoff's psychosis recover fully.
  - D. Korsakoff's psychosis is characterized by persistent learning and memory deficits and confabulation.
- 5. The following are true of Wernicke's ataxia, EXCEPT:
  - A. Diplopia
  - B. Peripheral neuropathy
  - C. Dysphagia
  - D. Confusion

# MCQ Answers

1=D; 2=D; 3=D; 4=C; 5=C

# References

- Menninger JA. Assessment and treatment of alcohol and substance related disorders in the elderly. Bulletin of the Menninger Clinic. 2002;40:160–184.
- Offsay J. Treatment of alcohol-related problems in the elderly. Ann Long term Care: Care & Aging 2007;15) 7):39–44.
- Gomberg ES. Older women and alcohol. Use and abuse. Recent Dev Alcohol. 1995;12:61–79.
- Liberto JG, Oslin DW, Ruskin PE. Alcoholism in older persons: a review of the literature. Hosp Community Psychiatry 1992;43(10):975–84.
- Wetterling T, Veltrup C, John U, Driessen M. Late onset alcoholism. Eur Psychiatry. 2003;18(3):112–8.
- Bayard LM, McIntyre J, Hill KR, Woodside J, Alcohol withdrawal syndrome. Am Fam Physician 2004;69 (6):1443–50
- Muncie HL Jr, Yasinian Y, Oge L. Outpatient management of alcohol withdrawal syndrome. Am Fam Physician.. 013;88(9):589–95.
- McKeon A, Frye MA, Delanty V. The alcohol withdrawal syndrome. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2008;79(8):854–62.
- Dufour M, Fuller RK. Alcohol in the elderly. Ann Rev Med. 1995;46:123–32.
- Schonfeld L, Dupree W. Treatment approaches for older problem drinkers. Int J Addict. 1995;30: 1819
- 11. The Australian Guidelines to Reduce Health Risks from Drinking Alcohol. National Health & Medical Research Council. February 2009.
- Kopelman The Korsakoff syndrome: Clinical aspects. Psychology and treatment. Alcohol Alcoholism. https:// doi.org/10.1093/alcalc/agn118. 148–154.
- Rigler SK. Alcoholism in the elderly. Amer Fam Physician. March 15, 2000.
- Dar K. Alcohol use disorders in elderly people fact or fiction? Advances in Psychiatric Treatment. 2006;12: 1731–81.
- King CJ, Ven Hasselt VB, Segal DL Hersen M. Diagnosis and treatment of substance abuse in older adults. Correct strategies and issues. Addictive Behaviour. 1994;19:41–55.
- Blow F. Michigan Alcoholism Screening Test-Geriatric version (MAST-G). Ann Arbor MI, University of Michigan Alcohol Research Centre.
- 17. Babor TF, Higgins-Biddle JC, Sanders JB, Monteiro MG. Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test (AUDIT). Guidelines for use in Primary Care. 2<sup>nd</sup> Ed World Health Organisation-Department of Mental Health and Substance Dependence.
- Buddy T. Alcohol Use Disorders Identification Test. About.com.alcoholism. Updated june 12,2007.
- Bogunovic O. Substance abuse in aging and elderly adults: New issues for psychiatrists.Psych Central Professional. http://pro.psychcentral.com/substance-abuse-

in-aging-and-elderly-adults-new=issues-for-psychiat rist/001011.html. Accessed 16 January 2017.

- 20. Steinhagen KA, Friedman MB. Substance abuse and misuse in older adults. Aging well Vol No.3.p20. http://www.todaysgeriatricmedicine.com/archive/07 1708p20.shtml. Accessed 16 January 2017.
- Schonfeld L, Dupree LW. Treatment approaches for older problem drinkers. Int J Addict 1995;30(3): 119–1842.
- Sullivan LE, Fiellin DA, O'Connor PG. The prevalence and impact of alcohol problems in major depression: A systematic review. Am J Med. 2005;118(4): 330–341.
- 23. Gfroerer J, Penne M, Pemberton M, Folsom R. Substance abuse treatment need among older adults in 2020: the impact of the aging baby-boom cohort. Drug Alcohol Dependence. 2003;69(2): 127–135.
## Part XVII

# **Cerebrovascular Diseases in the Elderly**

The growing number of older people is at high risk of stroke and stroke incidence rises with increasing age. According to the World Health Organization, stroke is the most common severe neurological disorder and the third leading cause of mortality in adults and the leading cause of mortality and morbidity in the elderly. Epidemiologic and demographic trends of populations particularly in developing countries suggest the burden of stroke is set to rise over the coming decades. Stroke in the elderly will be in the near future a major health issue with significant cost implications as those who are disabled will require a variety of health care and assistance. Several studies have shown different risk profiles between the elderly and younger patients, and the usual vascular risk factors lose their predictive usefulness as age advances. The economic burden is likely to increase with the increase in the number of elderly people in the population. It is the leading cause of debility, and one half of elderly stroke patient suffer permanent loss of function. Part XVII reviews the epidemiology, pathophysiology of stroke, the clinical expression, diagnosis and management, transient ischemic attack, prevention of stroke, and carotid artery disease.

# Check for updates

# **Stroke in the Elderly**

# 77

## Contents

Introduction	682
Clinical Manifestations Cerebral Infarction Lacunar Infarction Territorial Infarction	685 685 685 686
Anterior Circulation   Infarction in the Territory of the Anterior Cerebral Artery (ACA)   Infarction in the Territory of the Middle Cerebral Artery   Watershed Infarctions   Posterior Circulation   Territorial Infarction: Cortical	687 687 688 689 689 689
Basilar and Vertebral Arteries: Brainstem Strokes Basilar Vertebral	690 690 690
Cerebral Haemorrhage Primary Intracerebral Haemorrhage (PICH) Lobar Intracerebral Haemorrhage Subarachnoid Haemorrhage (SAH) Special Types of Intracerebral Haemorrhage	691 691 691 692 692
Diagnosis and Management of Stroke in the Elderly Neuroimaging in Stroke Early Intervention Acute Ischaemic Stroke (AIS)	693 693 694 694
Impact of Stroke	700
References	702

## Abstract

The growing number of older people is at high risk of stroke. Stroke incidence rises with increasing age and in the very old. Several studies have suggested geographical disparities and regional differences. Several studies have shown different risk profiles between the elderly and younger patients. About 50% of the ischaemic strokes are due to atherosclerosis in the large arteries and may follow hypoperfusion or atherogenic embolism. Small vessel disease giving rise to lacunar infarcts amounts to 25%. A further 25% are due to cardiac embolism and the remaining to a number of causes, namely, cryptogenic, arteritis and dissection among others. This chapter reviews the epidemiology and pathophysiology of stroke, its clinical expression diagnosis and management.

#### **Keywords**

Stroke  $\cdot$  Atherosclerosis  $\cdot$  Embolism  $\cdot$  Cerebral infarction  $\cdot$  Cerebral haemorrhage

## Introduction

With an increase in life expectancy and increase in the ageing population in the industrialised nations of the world, the oldest old are the fast-growing segment of the elderly population [1]. The growing number of older people is at high risk of stroke [2]. Stroke incidence rises with increasing age and in the very old [3]. A study of self-reported prevalence of stroke showed 2.5% in those aged 55-64 years, 5% in the 65-74 years, 8.9% in the 75-84 years and 11.6% in the over 85 years [4]. Another study revealed the prevalence of stroke at 85 years to be 18.8%, and the incidence between 85 and 88 years was 52.2/1000 personyears [5]. About half of all strokes occur in the group aged >70 years, and nearly a quarter occur in those who are >85 years of age [6, 7]. The incidence rates of first-ever stroke rose markedly with age and will keep increasing even at 90 years and over, and the percentage of women was higher in patients aged 85 and over [8]. The incidence of all strokes doubles with each decade after the age of 55 years.

Several studies have suggested geographical disparities and regional differences. Comparisons of stroke incidence within countries and communities and between countries are useful to identify high-risk populations. In the United States, the stroke incidence was highest in the southeastern states ('stroke belt') compared to the southwestern and highly populated north-eastern states [9]. Caucasians have a higher rate of coronary artery disease (CAD) and lower prevalence of stroke as compared with Asians [10].

According to the World Health Organisation, stroke is the most common severe neurological disorder and the third leading cause of mortality in adults [11] and the leading cause of mortality and morbidity in the elderly. About 90% of all stroke cases are in people who are 55 years or older, and the death rate doubles every 10 years between 55 and 85 [12]. Although the mortality had been reduced over the last 10 years, yet it still approximates 20-30% within 3 months [13]. Stroke mortality varies considerably by race and sex and there are geographic differences. More recently the large Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) Study showed the occurrence of premature ventricular complexes was associated with new-onset atrial fibrillation and death [14]. Atrial fibrillation (AF) is a relatively common arrhythmia.

There have been several reports [15-17] of a link between socio-economic differences and stroke risk in the elderly. Besides environmental factors for stroke, there is a genetic component. Family history of stroke is known to be an independent risk factor for stroke. Family members have a genetic tendency for stroke, and genetic markers may be of interest in helping to understand the factors that influence the predisposition to stroke. High von Willebrand factor (vWF) levels increased the risk of first ischaemic stroke [18]. vWF plays an important role in platelet adhesion to the subendothelial structures and a useful marker of endothelial dysfunction [19]. Stroke is a leading cause of morbidity and mortality in Western countries [20].

Several studies have shown different risk profiles between the elderly and younger patients [21, 22], and the usual vascular risk factors lose their predictive usefulness as age advances [23, 24]. Atrial fibrillation [8, 25], cognitive impairment [2], congestive heart disease [8] and large artery atherosclerosis [25] are more common in patients older than 85 years, while arterial hypertension [25], diabetes, smoking and hyperlipidaemia have lower prevalence [8, 25] The Framingham Stroke Risk Score made up of conventional vascular risk factors did not predict risk of stroke in the very old [2].

There is an increase in mortality from stroke in the old old and oldest old [26-28], and age is a strong predictor of stroke mortality [29–31]. Several studies have drawn attention to the protective ischaemic preconditioning-like effect, and TIA may be neuroprotective against ischaemic stroke The neuroprotective effect of pre-[32]. conditioning involves postischaemic inflammation and [33] has shown that in adult rats subjected to TIA, the prevention of inflammation might contribute by preconditioning-induced protection against focal ischaemia. Most evidence of cellular inflammatory response in stroke is provided by animal models of focal ischaemia induced by middle cerebral artery occlusion [34]. During the acute phase after stroke, there is an increased expression of inflammatory genes including cytokines, chemokines, postinflammatory transcription factors and adhesion molecules [33] and increase in inflammatory markers such as C-reactive protein [34]. This protective cerebral ischaemic preconditioning effect may be reduced or non-functional in the elderly and may be the cause in part for the higher mortality seen in elderly patients [32].

Approximately 15% of strokes are due to primary intracerebral haemorrhage and the remaining 80–85% to cerebral infarction. About 50% of the ischaemic strokes are due to atherosclerosis in the large arteries [25] and may follow hypoperfusion or atherogenic embolism. Small vessel disease giving rise to lacunar infarcts amounts to 25%. A further 25% are due to cardiac embolism and the remaining to a number of causes, namely, cryptogenic, arteritis and dissection among others.

In cerebral infarction, the mechanisms are:

(i) Embolism – the embolic material originating from the heart (cardioembolic) or from noncardiac source, for instance, the carotid arteries (artery-to-artery embolism). Cardiac embolism occurs in about 14–30% of ischaemic strokes [35–38]. It increases with age from 14.6% in the group under 65 years to 36% in the very elderly, over the age of 85 years [38].

- (ii) Thrombosis formation of a thrombus or clot within a cerebral vessel. Large artery ischaemic stroke increases from about 30% in the <85 years to 50% in the >85 years [25].
- (iii) Haemodynamic hypoperfusion giving rise to border-zone/watershed infarction. Watershed infarction occurs in about 10% of all ischaemic infarcts and 40% of them occur with carotid artery stenosis [39]. The pathophysiology of watershed infarction is unclear, but it is generally accepted that it results from decreased perfusion in the distal regions of the vascular territories [40].

Within an hour of the ischaemic insult, there is an area of severe ischaemia known as the 'core zone' where the CBF is 10-25% of the normal. There is necrosis of the neurons as well as the supporting glial cells. Surrounding this area is an ischaemic zone of oligaemia called the 'penumbra'. Changes that may occur following cellular injury during the ischaemia and postischaemic reperfusion result in alteration of the blood-brain barrier leading to formation of cytotoxic oedema, vasogenic oedema [41] and haemorrhagic conversion [42]. Cytotoxic oedema occurs within minutes to hours and may be reversible. Hypoxia resulting from acute cerebral ischaemia causes the neurons, glia and endothelial cells to swell due to altering membrane ionic pump function [43]. Ischaemia resulting from impaired cerebral blood flow leads to impairment of ATP synthesis leading to insufficient Na+/K+ ATPase formation [44]. The rapid accumulation of sodium within the cells results in flow of water to maintain osmotic equilibrium causing swelling of all the cellular elements of the brain [42]. In cytotoxic oedema there is no leakage of proteins or extravasation of BBB indicators [45]. Oxidative and inflammatory cascades are initiated early resulting in disruption of the blood-brain barrier, vasogenic oedema and haemorrhagic transformation [43]. Blood-brain barrier disruption results from degradation of endothelial cell activation and endothelial basal membrane by matrix metalloproteinases [43]. The



Fig. 1 Shows infarction in the territory of the middle cerebral artery, clearly defined brain oedema and mass effect in the acute phase

vasogenic oedema which is due to defects in the blood-brain barrier [44] occurs over hours to days and is considered to be irreversible. It is characterised by increase in the extracellular fluid volume due to increased permeability of the capillary endothelial cells to macromolecular serum proteins like albumin giving rise to plasma protein containing fluid leaking into the extracellular space. It can give rise to midline shift and to cerebral herniation (Fig. 1). Cytotoxic oedema involves either the grey or white matter. Vasogenic oedema however involves especially the white matter [45]. The larger the infarct, the greater the potential to develop cerebral oedema.

An ischaemic infarct can undergo haemorrhagic conversion or transformation. Haemorrhagic conversion can take two forms, haemorrhagic infarction (HI) or less commonly parenchymatous haematoma (PH). It has been suggested that haemorrhagic conversion may represent an end stage in the course which begins at the outset as oedema [42]. Some haemorrhagic transformation may of indeterminate form with features of both HI and PH. HI is confined within the vascular territory, is asymptomatic and on CT scan appears as hyperdense areas ranging from a few petechiae and patchy to confluent areas of bleeding. PH differs from HI in that it extends beyond the vascular territory, is symptomatic, often exerts mass effect and on CT appears as hyperdense homogenous collection of blood. In most instances PH is due to rupture of an ischaemic vessel which has been subject to reperfusion pressures.

Approximately 80% of primary intracerebral haemorrhages (PICH) are due to hypertensive arteriosclerosis and cerebral amyloid angiopathy [46]. PICH accounts for approximately 10% of all strokes in the United Kingdom [47] and its incidence increases with age [48]. The second most common cause is cerebral amyloid angiopathy. Secondary intracerebral haemorrhages are due to either congenital causes or acquired conditions such as vascular anomalies, coagulopathies, conversion of an ischaemic stroke [49] and various drugs among others. Haemorrhagic conversion following embolic ischaemic strokes can occur without significant mass effect [50] (Fig. 2).

Approximately 30% of all brains removed at autopsy had some degree of CAA in patients aged 60–97 years [51]. In another study 33% of 60–70 years old showed evidence of CAA, and this increased to 75% in those older than 90 years [52]. CAA-related intracerebral haemorrhage is usually larger and the patient much older [53] (Box 1).

## Box 1 Key Points. Epidemiology and Pathophysiology of Stroke

Stroke incidence rises with increasing age and in the very old [3].

Several studies have shown different risk profiles between the elderly and younger patients [21, 22], and the usual vascular risk factors lose their predictive usefulness as age advances [4, 23].

(continued)

#### Box 1 Key Points. Epidemiology

and Pathophysiology of Stroke (continued)

Atrial fibrillation [5, 8, 24], cognitive impairment [2], congestive heart disease [8] and large artery atherosclerosis [25] are more common in patients older than 85 years, while arterial hypertension [25], diabetes, smoking and hyperlipidaemia have lower prevalence [8, 25].

About 50% of the ischaemic strokes are due to atherosclerosis in the large arteries in over 85 years [25] and may follow hypoperfusion or atherogenic embolism.

## **Clinical Manifestations**

## **Cerebral Infarction**

Cerebral infarction can be classified into lacunar, territorial and watershed infarctions. The territorial infarction in turn is subdivided into cortical and subcortical. Figure 3 shows the blood supply



Fig. 2 CT scan showing haemorrhagic conversion

to the brain. Figure 4 shows the cortical and subcortical territories supplied by the main arteries and their main branches.

## Lacunar Infarction

Lacunar stroke accounts for about 25% of all ischaemic strokes [54–56]. The common lacunar sites are the lenticular nuclei (65%), pons (34%), thalamus (32%) and internal capsule (posterior limb and corona radiata) (27%) [57]. Five classic syndromes, namely, pure motor hemiparesis, pure sensory stroke, sensorimotor stroke, ataxic hemiparesis and dysarthria-clumsy hand syndrome, have been recognised [58–61]. The corona radiata, pons and medullary pyramid are the located sites for pure motor hemiparesis. The usual presentations are stuttering symptoms, dysarthria and paralysis of the face, arm and leg [62]. About 85% of pure motor hemiparesis is caused by lacunar infarct [62]. Another cause of pure motor paresis is subdural haematoma. And the prognosis depends on the severity. Pure sensory stroke occurs in lesions in the thalamus and rarely in the internal capsule, corona radiata, pons and brainstem. Symptoms are persistent or and include alter transient numbness and hemianaesthesia. The sensory symptoms usually subside, and in some central post-stroke, pain occurs [58, 59]. Mixed sensory stroke results from lesions in the thalamus, internal capsule, caudate and lateral pons. The corona radiata, thalamus, internal capsule, lentiform nucleus and pons are the common sites for ataxic hemiparesis. Crural paresis, homolateral ataxia and incoordination out of proportion to the weakness occur. The weakness generally improves but the ataxia may persist [60]. The common sites for dysarthriaclumsy hand syndrome are the corona radiata, upper paramedian part of pons and anterior limb of internal capsule. There are facial weakness, dysphagia with mild weakness and clumsiness of the hand. The prognosis is generally favourable [61]. The proposed mechanisms for lacunar infarction include lipohvalinosis, microatheroma, vasospasm, reduced blood flow and endothelial dysfunction.



Fig. 3 Scheme of the arterial supply of the brain and the pathophysiology of cerebral infarction

## **Territorial Infarction**

Territorial infarction can be cortical or subcortical. Cortical territorial infarction involves the superficial vascular territory of the main cerebral arteries, namely, anterior cerebral artery (ACA), middle cerebral artery (MCA) and posterior cerebral artery (PCA) (Fig. 5). Subcortical territorial infarcts occur in the internal border zones between ACA, MCA and PCA and the areas supplied by lenticulostriate, anterior choroidal and the Huebner (medial striate) arteries. The mechanisms include large artery atherosclerosis (artery-to-artery embolism), low flow and cardioembolism. Large artery embolism accounts for about 30% of all ischaemic strokes, and cardioembolic stroke accounts for 14–30% of all ischaemic strokes [63–65]. The potential cardioembolic sources with a high risk are atrial fibrillation, infective endocarditis, myxoma, rheumatic mitral stenosis and regurgitation and prosthetic valves [54].



**Fig. 4** Schematic diagram of horizontal section of the brain showing the territories supplied by the main arteries, the anterior, middle and posterior, and that supplied by

their main branches, the medial striate, lateral striate, thalamo-cortical and anterior cerebral arteries



Fig. 5 Shows infarction in the territories of the anterior, middle and posterior cerebral arteries

## **Anterior Circulation**

## Infarction in the Territory of the Anterior Cerebral Artery (ACA)

#### **Territorial Infarction: Cortical**

Infarction in the territory of the ACA accounts for 0.63% [66, 67], 1.3% [68] and 1. 8% [69] of all ischaemic strokes. The rarity of the ACA infarction

is attributable to the distinctive features of the haemodynamics of the anatomy of the arterial tree [66]. A number of mechanisms are involved: (i) artery-to-artery embolism from cardioembolic ICA occlusion [66, 67], (ii) isolated ACA dissection [67], (iii) propagation of thrombus from an occluded ICA and (iv) atheromatous changes with secondary thrombosis [66]. The assumed causes of ACA infarction are large vessel disease and embolism (cardiogenic and ICA-ACA embolism). Atherosclerosis is the most important actor in stroke aetiology although others have found cardioembolism to be more important [69].

#### **Clinical Features**

ACA infarction is associated with several clinical features which are more frequent than that seen in patients with MCA and PCA infarctions. Based on clinico-radiological analysis [68], three clinical patterns depending on the side of the lesion have been described. Those with left-sided infarction had mutism, transcortical motor aphasia and hemiparesis with left leg predominance. Those with right-sided lesion had acute confusional state, motor hemineglect and hemiparesis, and those with bilateral involvement presented with akinetic mutism and severe speech dysfunction. According to them ACA infarction may have similar features to MCA infarction, but callosal syndromes and frontal dysfunction may help in the differential diagnosis.

#### **Territorial Infarction: Subcortical**

- i. Infarction in the territory of the anterior choroidal artery (AChA) is uncommon. The AChA territory lies between the striatum laterally and the thalamus posteromedially [70]. It supplies the lateral thalamus and posterior limb of the internal capsule. Cardioembolism is one of the major causes of anterior choroidal territory infarcts [71]. The syndrome combines the triad of hemiplegia, hemianaesthesia and hemianopia on the contralateral side of the lesion [72–74]. Incomplete forms are much more common [72]. Pathological crying is not a well-accepted manifestation of anterior choroidal artery infarction, but it has been reported in this setting [75, 76].
- ii. In 90% of the cases, *the recurrent artery of Heubner* arises from A2 segment of the anterior cerebral artery. It supplies the anteroinferior portion of the internal capsule and anteromedial part of the head of caudate. Infarction involving the artery can be silent. The clinical manifestations include weakness of the contralateral arm and face, dysarthria and hemichorea. Bilateral involvement manifests as akinetic mutism [77].

## Infarction in the Territory of the Middle Cerebral Artery

## **Territorial Infarction: Cortical**

MCA infarction increases with age with the highest incidence in the seventh and eighth decades of life [78]. The frequency is reported to be more than 80 per 100,000 [79]. Usually occlusion is embolic in nature, and thrombotic occlusion of the large and small vessels is widely accepted as primary aetiology in general.

Occlusion at the segment M1 in the left dominant hemisphere will give rise to contralateral hemiplegia affecting the face, arm and leg, hemisensory loss, homonymous hemianopia and global aphasia, and these include aphasia, alexia, agraphia and acalculia [80]. The signs and symptoms of right hemispheric stroke include visuospatial perceptual deficits and subtle communication problems.

#### Middle Cerebral Artery: Subcortical

Striatocapsular infarction – Infarction in the territories of the lenticulostriate arteries (striatocapsular infarction). Affected structures include the anterior limb of the internal capsule, the head of caudate and the putamen. Striatocapsular infarction is known to have variable neurological manifestations including cortical symptoms. The most common clinical presentation is involvement of the upper limb with cortical symptoms such as dysphasia, neglect or dyspraxia [81] (Box 2).

#### Box 2 Key Points. Clinical Syndromes: Anterior Circulation

Cerebral infarction can be categorised as lacunar, territorial (cortical, subcortical) and watershed (cortical, internal) infarctions.

Five classic lacunar syndromes include pure motor hemiparesis, pure sensory stroke, sensorimotor stroke, ataxic hemiparesis and dysarthria-clumsy hand syndrome [58–61].

Clinical manifestations of ACA territory infarction include contralateral sensorimotor deficits mainly affecting the lower limbs.

#### Box 2 Key Points. Clinical Syndromes: Anterior Circulation (continued)

Middle cerebral artery territory infarction manifests as contralateral hemiplegia, hemianopia, hemianaesthesia, dominant hemisphere aphasia and non-dominant – apraxia and agnosia [80].

## Watershed Infarctions

Watershed infarctions occur in the distal fields of two non-anastomosing arterial systems [82] that is the areas between the cortical supply of the ACA, MCA and PCA (cortical watershed infarction) and the more rostral periventricular and supraventricular white matter of the corona radiata and centrum semiovale (inner watershed) the [83]. The corona radiata is the watershed area between deep and superficial arterial systems of the MCA and the centrum semiovale with the watershed zone between superficial system of the MCA and ACA [83]. Together they are called 'terminal supply infarcts' or 'inner or subcortical watershed infarcts'. The cortical watershed infarction is characterised by infarction in which the border between the two main cerebral arteries divides the infarct into two approximately equal parts [84, 85]. Inner watershed infarcts involve the vascular inner border zone where the infarct is divided equally by the border between the deep and superficial perforating arteries [85-87]. Inner watershed infarcts can be further divided on their radiological appearances into confluent (large single cigar-shaped infarct alongside the lateral ventricle) and partial ('chain-like' or 'rosary') [82].

## **Posterior Circulation**

## **Territorial Infarction: Cortical**

## Infarction in the Territory of the Posterior Cerebral Artery (PCA)

Approximately 13% of all cerebral infarcts occur in the territory of the posterior cerebral artery (PCA) [88]. A number of clinical syndromes have been described with PCA infarction depending on the extent of the lesion and location. Depending on the extent of the involvement of the PCA and its branches, the lesions could be located in the inferolateral thalamic territory and paramedian thalamic territory, in other midbrain or thalamic territories or in combinations. Distally it supplies the medial inferior temporal lobe, parahippocampal and hippocampal gyri, and the occipital lobe including the calcarine cortex and visual association areas. The infarctions are unilateral, sometimes bilateral, and are commonly caused by embolism either from the heart or from the atheromatous vertebrobasilar arteries. Patients with PCA infarcts can present with a variety of neurological symptoms. They can present in a confusional state, visual disturbances such as vision loss and field deficits, visual hallucinations, visual agnosia and memory loss.

#### **Posterior Cerebral Artery: Subcortical**

Thalamus and vascular syndromes of the thalamus. Occlusion of the artery of Percheron results in bilateral thalamic and mesencephalic infarctions. The main symptoms are vertical gaze palsy (65%), memory impairment (58%), confusion (53%) and coma (42%) [89].

Posterior choroidal artery territory infarction. The most common manifestations of lateral posterior choroidal (PChA) territory infarct included homonymous quadrantanopsia with or without hemisensory loss, transcortical aphasia and memory losses. Medial PChA territory is less frequent and eye movement disorders predominate [90].

Thalamogeniculate territory infarction. TGA branches arise in 80% of the hemispheres from P2 segment of the posterior cerebral artery and in 20% from P3 segment [91]. Lesions are located medial to the dorsal third of the posterior limb of the internal capsule. Small lesions affect the lateral thalamus. TGA infarcts manifested as pure sensory stroke, ataxic hemiparesis and more rarely hypaesthetic-ataxic hemiparesis. Other manifestations include sensorimotor and involuntary movements; 19% of their cases developed classical Dejerine-Roussy syndrome [92] (Box 3)<sup>-</sup>

## Box 3 Key Points. Clinical Syndromes: Posterior Circulation

A number of clinical syndromes are associated with PCA territory infarction.

With left-sided lesions – hemianopia, alexia and visual agnosia.

Right-sided lesions – hallucinations and illusions.

Bilateral cortical lesions – severe amnesia, bilateral homonymous hemianopia and visual hallucinations.

Anterior syndromes – thalamic sensorimotor with sensory predominating [89].

Midbrain – hemiplegia, vertical gaze palsy, stupor, ataxic tremor, stupor and coma.

The main blood supply to the lateral medullary area is the direct penetrating arteries from the distal vertebral artery. The posterior inferior cerebellar artery supplies the region in less than third of the cases [99].

## Basilar and Vertebral Arteries: Brainstem Strokes

## Basilar

Brainstem strokes are categorised into a variety of well-defined syndromes according to the vascular territory involved.

- (i) Anterior inferior cerebellar artery (AICA) territory infarcts. AICA infarcts are considered rare, and underdiagnosed reports of non-fatal cases are rarer still [93, 94]. In such infarcts brainstem signs predominate. Vertigo, ataxia, ipsilateral facial weakness and deafness are the usual clinical manifestations. Unilateral infarcts limited to the AICA territory are usually caused by the occlusion of the AICA itself. Sudden deafness is one of the manifestations of AICA infarcts [95, 96] and such deafness may be underdiagnosed.
- (ii) Superior cerebellar artery territory stroke (SCA). In a study of 21 patients with SCA infarction, only two had the classical signs of SCA. Dysmetria, dysdiadochokinesis,

dysarthria, ataxia and vertigo were the most common findings [97]. The syndrome of SCA is characterised by loss of pain and temperature on the opposite side of the body, Horner's syndrome with ataxia and weakness and tremor of the upper extremity. Palatal myoclonus had been reported [98].

## Vertebral

- i. Lateral medullary syndrome is the most common brainstem stroke. The main blood supply to the lateral medullary area is the direct penetrating arteries from the distal vertebral artery. The posterior inferior cerebellar artery supplies the region in less than third of the cases suggesting that lateral medullary syndrome is only infrequently caused by cerebellar infarction [99]. The patient presents with vertigo, facial pain, nausea, vomiting, headache and imbalance. Signs on the ipsilateral side include loss of sensation to pain and temperature with loss of corneal reflex and facial pain due to involvement of the V nucleus and descending tract. Involvement of the vestibular nucleus causes dizziness and nystagmus. There is inability to stand and walk, swaying and falling with gait ataxia due to involvement of the cerebellum and restiform body. Horner's syndrome is due to involvement of the sympathetic. On the contralateral side, there is loss of pain and temperature on the body due to involvement of the spinothalamic tract. Often the lateral and medial medullary syndromes are combined (Babinski and Nageotte syndrome).
- ii. *Medial medullary syndrome* results from involvement of the medullary pyramid which is supplied by the anterior spinal artery. It is characterised by hemiplegia, upper and lower limb, and sparing of the face with loss of position and vibration sense on the contralateral side. This is accompanied by paralysis of the tongue on the ipsilateral side due to involvement of the hypoglossal nucleus or nerve and lateral lemniscus [100]. In about half the number of cases, there is bilateral involvement with flaccid or spastic quadriparesis.

## **Cerebral Haemorrhage**

The clinical manifestations are sudden in onset with headache, nausea, vomiting, disordered sensorium, raised blood pressure and focal neurological deficits [49]. In about half the patients, there is early progression of the neurological deficits with decreasing level of consciousness [49].

## Primary Intracerebral Haemorrhage (PICH)

Much of the primary intracerebral haemorrhage (Figs. 6 and 7) is due to hypertension and cerebral amyloid angiopathy. The first signs of intracranial haemorrhage are caused by dysfunction at the site of the bleeding, and the development of neurological signs will very much depend on the location and extent of the lesion. Epileptic seizures can be an early or late complication of intracerebral haemorrhage, and it is much more common with lobar haemorrhage [101] (Fig. 7).

Small primary intracerebral haemorrhage. Most haemorrhagic strokes are associated with hypertension which causes an intracranial small vessel disease known as lipohyalinosis or fibrinoid necrosis. They are common in the middle and early old age. The most common sites of their occurrence are in the brain areas supplied by the deep penetrating arteries such as the basal ganglia (caudate and putamen), thalamus, pons and cerebellum. They often produce lacunar syndromes characterised as motor hemiparesis, sensorimotor stroke, ataxic hemiparesis, dysarthria-clumsy hand syndrome and pure sensory stroke [102].

#### Lobar Intracerebral Haemorrhage

Intracerebral haemorrhages lobar in location (frontal, parietal and occipital) are designated lobar intracerebral haemorrhages. The incidence increases with age and is the most common cause of ICH in persons 70 years and older [103]. Such patients do not have hypertension [104]. However some investigators have found pre-existing hypertension in 31–55% of patients [105, 106], and hypertension is common in primary lobar haemorrhages as in



Fig. 6 CT scan showing acute intra-cerebral haemorrhage



**Fig. 7** MRI-axial T2-weighted sequence – acute intracerebral haemorrhage

deep pontine and cerebellar haemorrhages [107]. Furthermore they felt that hypertension is as important in the development of lobar haemorrhages as amyloid angiopathy. Cerebral amyloid angiopathy has been regarded as a frequent cause of lobar intracerebral haemorrhages [108].

The symptoms and signs of lobar haemorrhages will depend on the location. In frontal haemorrhages there is weakness of contralateral side, arm more than leg, accompanied by frontal headache. In the parietal, there is hemisensory deficit with headache 'temple' region. Occipital haemorrhage is characterised by ipsilateral eye pain and dense hemianopia. There is fluent dysphasia and poor auditory comprehension in temporal haemorrhage together with pain in the anterior ear [106].

The clinical diagnosis of cerebral amyloid angiopathy (CAA) can be challenging [109], and it is difficult to distinguish from other causes of lobar haemorrhage [107]. Diagnosis during life is impeded by the need for post-mortem examination for definite diagnosis. Using a combination of clinical, radiological and pathological data, the Boston Criteria were developed which aided and reliably differentiated lobar intracerebral haemorrhage into categories of possible, probable or definite based on the likelihood of underlying CAA [110].

#### Subarachnoid Haemorrhage (SAH)

SAH is often caused by bleeding from either an aneurysm (referred as berry or congenital) or vascular malformation. The aneurysms usually occur at the branching sites of the larger arteries of the circle of Willis. The blood from the ruptured aneurysm spreads through the cerebrospinal fluid around the brain and the spinal cord (Fig. 8). Vascular malformations usually bleed into the brain and/or subarachnoid spaces.

Headache occurs in about two-thirds of the patients and is due to the sudden increase in the intracranial pressure. The headache is sudden, extremely severe reaching a maximum in a few seconds, diffuse and poorly localised and could last for a few minutes to hours to weeks. If bleeding is severe, death can occur. Altered level of consciousness from drowsiness to loss of consciousness, confusion, restlessness, nausea, vomiting and neck stiffness are seen initially followed by stiffness of the back and legs with photophobia few hours later.



Fig. 8 Image showing subarachnoid haemorrhage following rupture of aneurysm

The spread of the blood in the subarachnoid spaces could affect the cranial nerves (cranial nerves III, VI, IX–XII) and adjacent brain structures (hemiparesis, paraparesis and cerebellar signs), the findings depending on the aneurysm characteristics. Distinguishing syndromes are associated with the different aneurismal locations. Other signs could include subhyaloid haemorrhage and positive Kernig's and Brudzinski's signs. The blood pressure could be raised and there may be fever.

## Special Types of Intracerebral Haemorrhage

*Putaminal haemorrhage* is the most common ICH (Fig. 9). It could present with a wide spectrum of clinical manifestations such as transient neurological deficits [111], pure motor hemiparesis [112], dysarthria-clumsy hand syndrome, ataxic hemiparesis [102, 113] with varying levels of consciousness, neurological deficits, recovery or death. It is usually abrupt in onset with gradual worsening. Global aphasia occurs with a lesion in the dominant hemisphere and hemi-inattention. In large haemorrhages there may be a gaze directed towards the side of the lesion.



Fig. 9 CT scan shows basal ganglia haemorrhage

*Cerebellar haemorrhage*. There is a wide spectrum of clinical manifestations from a benign course with little or no deficit to a rapidly fatal case with hydrocephalus and brainstem compression [114]. Nausea, vomiting and vertigo are common symptoms. There is usually a progressive deterioration. About three-quarters of the patients with cerebellar haemorrhage have two of the characteristic triad of ipsilateral horizontal gaze palsy, lower motor neuron seventh cranial palsy and appendicular ataxia [115]. Symptoms usually develop during the day when the patient is active. The common symptom is inability to stand or walk. Headache occurred in 36% and vomiting in 44% in one study although they do not exclude ICH [116].

*Pontine haemorrhage* (Fig. 10) presents with bilateral signs, quadriplegia, small unreactive pupils, ocular fixation, ocular bobbing, decerebrate posture, respiratory disturbance and eventual demise [114] and almost always arises from the paramedian branch of the basilar artery. It often extends into the fourth ventricle with rapid onset of coma and a high mortality. Patients with hemipontine lesions almost all survive.

*Thalamic haemorrhage* (Fig. 10) occurs in 10–15% of ICH [117], usually rapid in onset with vomiting, headache and neurobehavioural

disturbances. There is usually an impairment of vertical gaze looking downwards with small sluggish or unreactive pupils. Unilateral sensorimotor deficit with sensory signs predominates. There may be transcortical aphasia or apraxia depending on side of haemorrhage.

*Caudate haemorrhage* occurs in 5–7% of ICH and presents with nausea, vomiting, confusion and disorientation and contralateral hemiparesis and transient hemisensory deficit with a gaze palsy towards the side of the lesion.

*Medullary haemorrhage* is rare, and the most frequent symptoms at onset are vertigo, dysphagia [114] and sensory symptoms with palatal weakness, nystagmus, cerebellar ataxia, limb weakness and hypoglossal palsy. Less common are Horner's syndrome and facial palsy.

## Diagnosis and Management of Stroke in the Elderly

Management of stroke is multidisciplinary and includes several aspects of care. There is considerable evidence to indicate that stroke care units, critical pathways to process rapidly, identification and evaluation of potential stroke patients and multidisciplinary rehabilitation are associated with improved functional outcome. Timely evaluation and diagnosis is foremost because of the narrow therapeutic window in the treatment of acute ischaemic stroke. Initial assessment involves a history, physical examination and thorough neurological and cardiovascular examinations including diagnostic and cardiac tests. In emergency assessment of a patient suspected of stroke, brain imaging is a required component and requisite before any specific therapy [118]. Both CT and MRI are used although CT is available in most institutions and hence remains the most applied brain imaging test.

#### Neuroimaging in Stroke

According to Rowley [119], imaging of patients with acute stroke should be directed towards assessment of (i) the parenchyma (detection of intracranial haemorrhage), (ii) the pipes **Fig. 10** CT scan shows (i) pontine haemorrhage and (ii) thalamic haemorrhage with bleeding into the third ventricle



(identification of intravascular thrombi) and (iii) perfusion and penumbra (differentiation of infarcted tissue from salvageable tissue). Imaging provides a guide, and this approach facilitates the selection of appropriate therapy and predicts clinical outcome [118]. There is now a need to extend the therapeutic window from 3 to more than 6 h. To do this the following issues have to be addressed, namely, the presence of haemorrhage, treatable intravascular thrombus, size of the core and presence of hypoperfused tissue [120].

Lacunar infarctions are usually not detected by CT scan, and conventional MRI may not identify the acute lacunar infarction related to the clinical symptoms. Small acute lacunar infarcts have been shown to be detected by MR diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI). DWI has demonstrated multiple infarctions in one of every six patients presenting with classic lacunar syndrome [121]. Extracranial atherosclerosis or cardioembolic source has been found with lacunar infarcts although this is more often seen with cortical infarction. These findings highlight the importance of including a carotid ultrasound, echocardiography and cardiac monitoring for atrial fibrillation as part of usual evaluation in patients presenting with a lacunar syndrome (Box 4).

Box 4 Infarction in CT of the Brain and Time Hyperacute stage: obscuration of the lentiform nucleus with loss of distinction between white and grey matter hyperdense middle cerebral artery sign and hypoattenuation of the insular cortex, 'insular sign'.

Acute stage: clear demarcation, brain oedema and mass effect.

Box 4 Infarction in CT of the Brain and Time (continued)

**Subacute stage**: brain oedema subsides; haemorrhagic transformation and luxury perfusion may occur. In the second and third week, hypodense to isodense – 'fogging effect'.

**Chronic stage**: sharply marginated and well-defined ipsilateral ventricle and sulci dilated zone of cystic encephalomalacia and gliosis.

Information references (information sources): Moulin et al. [122], Abdulla et al. [123], Becker et al. [124] and Skriver et al. [125]<sup>-</sup>

#### **Early Intervention**

Early diagnosis is followed by early intervention. Several studies have shown the efficacy of admitting stroke patients to specific stroke care units manned by specially trained staff. In stroke the underlying cause can be either a haemorrhage or ischaemia, and hence the management will vary.

#### **Acute Ischaemic Stroke (AIS)**

#### Specific

#### Thrombolytic Therapy

Ischaemic stroke results from blocking of the artery by a clot and the aim of treatment is to remove the blockage. The clot can either be

695

broken down (lysis) by pharmacological means or removed by mechanical means (thrombectomy) permitting reperfusion of the ischaemic neurons. Any delay in resumption of blood flow will result in greater damage to the neurons.

Pharmacological thrombolysis involves the use of such agents as tissue plasminogen activator (tPA) or streptokinase. The use of tPA however has been supported by results of randomised controlled trials and meta-analysis. The NINDS clinical trials showed the efficacy of tPA in the treatment of patients with AIS. A more recent study by the European Cooperative Acute Stroke Study (ECASS) in 2008 [126] using alteplase in AIS suggested clinical benefit within 3-4.5 h after the stroke onset. The improved 90-day outcome in patients was comparable to NINDS so were the mortality and cerebral haemorrhage rates, but there were a larger number of large parenchymatous bleeds [126]. One study concluded that rtPA (recombinant tissue plasminogen activator) in patients over 80 years appears to be safe and efficacious [127], and both male and female are equally responsive [128]. Therapy should not be withheld on the basis of age [129]. The reasons for withholding thrombolysis in elderly patients are because of concerns that with advancing age, there is a greater possibility of haemorrhage, poorer prognosis and in-hospital mortality [130, 131]. Compared to the younger patients, patients aged 80 years and over treated with rtPA do not seem to be more prone to ICH [132]. rtPA-treated elderly patients showed improvements both in the acute and in the chronic stage as indicated by sustained improvement in the Barthel Index [127].

Patients who satisfy the inclusion and exclusion criteria are provided with thrombolysis in stroke care units. rtPA is the treatment of choice for patients who present within 3 h of the onset of stroke symptoms. Some of the contraindications to thrombolysis with tPA are severe stroke, seizure at onset, symptoms more than 3 h or time of onset not known, history of prior stroke with concomitant diabetes, prior stroke within the last 3 months, platelet count <100,000 per mcL, SBP >185 mmHg and DBP >110 mmHG and blood glucose <2.8 or >22 mmol/L [133]. The rate of symptomatic intracerebral haemorrhage in the European Safe Implementation of Thrombolysis in Stroke – Monitoring Study (SITS-MOST) was 7.3% with a calculated mortality rate of 1.9% at 3 months [134]. The Cleveland Study reported intracerebral haemorrhage of 22% [135].

Intraarterial thrombolysis (IAT). In intraarterial thrombolysis the thrombolytic is delivered near the occlusive thrombus through a microcatheter and has been found to better the outcome. This has theoretical advantage over intravenous administration and includes local delivery of agent as well as reduced systemic effect and offers a higher recanalisation rate than IV tissue plasminogen activator [136].

*Thrombectomy*. In patients with a large vessel AIS due to a large clot, it may be less likely to recanalise with the use of tPA. In such situations endovascular mechanical thrombectomy is an option in this subgroup and in those who are unable to receive tPA. High rates of successful recanalisation (57.8%) with fewer periprocedural complications in 6.9% were reported by the Multi MERCI Study [137].

Angioplasty and stenting. The availability of self-expanding intracranial atherosclerotic stents (SEIS) which can be deployed rapidly and safely has made acute stenting an option in treating AIS. A high degree of technical success (97%) and a 4.6% rate of complications were reported by an NH-funded registry [138].

#### Malignant Middle Cerebral Artery Infarction

Incidence is estimated to be less than 1% of all strokes [139]. Malignant MCA infarction is characterised by a rapid progression of neurological deficits with pronounced space occupying effect resulting in transtentorial herniation [140]. Coma terminates in brain death within 2-5 days of onset [139]. It is one of the most ravaging forms of ischaemic infarct with a mortality of approximately up to 80% with medical treatment [140]. Symptoms such as disordered sensorium together with neurological decline should alert the clinician to this syndrome in a patient with a large MCA infarct and supported by radiological evidence of cerebral oedema and mass effect. Young patients are particularly prone to mass effect unlike the elderly patient with atrophy that makes them more tolerant to focal infarct-related oedema [139]. Patients with malignant MCA infarction very often have gaze deviation due to involvement of the frontal eye fields together with flaccid hemiplegia [140], hemianaesthesia with global aphasia in dominant hemisphere involvement and severe hemispatial neglect with non-dominant involvement. Hemicraniectomy is thought of as an essential life-saving measure, but there is continuing debate on its appropriateness. The chances of survival may be higher after the operation [141], but mortality and functional outcome are worse in patients especially in those over the age of 60 years [142]. Although observational studies have suggested a reduction in mortality with associated functional gains [143], many clinicians are hesitant to do what they feel or believe is a heroic but potentially a futile procedure except in a few selected patients [144].

#### **General Measures**

The physiological parameters such as increase in temperature, hypoxia, blood pressure (hyper-/ hypotension), glucose levels (hypo-/ hyperglycaemia), hydration/nutrition and cardiac arrhythmias in AIS can exacerbate brain damage and worsen outcome [144]. Control of the physiological parameters such as glucose and blood pressure together with intense monitoring has been cited as one of the benefits of acute stroke unit care. Physiological monitoring is an essential part of acute stroke unit care [144].

*Hyperglycaemia* after acute stroke is associated with poor outcome. However there is no general agreement as to the optimal method of glycaemic control and how intensely the glucose levels should be lowered avoiding the risks of hypoglycaemia [144]. *Elevated blood pressures* occurred in 80% of the patients with acute stroke on presentation, and approximately 30% had a history of hypertension [145]. Sixty percent of the stroke patients are left normotensive due to spontaneous falls in the blood pressures in 4–10 days [146]. Cerebral blood flow is maintained within normal limits by cerebral autoregulation and becomes impaired after acute stroke. Cerebral blood flow becomes dependent

on systemic blood pressure, and any reduction of the systemic blood pressure will reduce the cerebral blood flow to the ischaemic penumbra. Impaired autoregulation occurs in patients with chronic hypertension, and autoregulation occurs at higher blood pressure. This means that antihypertensive therapy may have deleterious effects. The Scandinavian Candesartan Acute Stroke Trial (SCAST) has shown that there is a risk of stroke progression with lowering of blood pressure in the acute phase of stroke [147]. Severe hypertension contributes to brain oedema and increases the risk of haemorrhagic transformation. Patients identified for tPA administration must have their blood pressure elevations treated aggressively and in others with ischaemic stroke for minimising the risk of intracerebral haemorrhage. Two readings should be taken at 5 min apart, and if the systolic blood pressure (SBP) is 130-230 mmHg or diastolic blood pressure (DBP) 105-120 mmHg or SBP >230 mmHg or DBP 120–140 mmHg in a single reading, IV labetalol boluses are employed, and when the DBP is more than 140 mmHg, continuous IV nitroprusside is employed [148]. It is recommended that the temperature be kept normothermic at 36.0-37.0 C. Sustaining nutrition is vital because dehydration or malnutrition will have detrimental effect on stroke recovery.

Stroke patients are prone to develop aspiration pneumonia, hypoventilation, atelectasis and pulmonary embolism and are at risk of hypoxia. Hypoxic patients must be given supplemental oxygen if the oxygen saturation is below 95%. However it should not be given to non-hypoxic patients with mild and moderate stroke [149]. Damage to the cerebral areas results in increased sympathoadrenal tone causing cardiac myocyte damage and repolarising ionic shifts giving rise to ECG repolarisation changes and arrhythmogenesis [150]. It is suggested that patients with acute stroke should have cardiac monitoring for 3 days following the event. Those with ECG evidence of ventricular repolarisation should have continued monitoring till it is resolved. These patients are at risk of sudden death or stroke extension due to cardiac arrhythmias [151].

#### Intracerebral Haemorrhage (ICH)

In intracerebral haemorrhage therapy is largely supportive. It carries a high mortality with a 30-day mortality of approximately 40% [48]. There are many factors that influence the management of ICH, such as haematoma growth, oedema, blood pressure and cerebral perfusion, other factors being acute hypoxia, fever and increased intracranial pressure among others. Early haematoma growth occurs in 18-38% of the patients within 3 h of ICH onset [152]. The haematoma volume at presentation with further increase in the volume and development of intraventricular haemorrhage have been shown to be independent predictors of poor outcome, and hence early restriction of intracerebral haemorrhage is of paramount importance. In selected patients early treatment with IV haemostasis and minimally invasive surgery may improve mortality and outcome [153]. Recombinant activated factor VII (rFVII) has been tried to reduce the haematoma growth after ICH. It was reported that treatment with rFVII within 4 h of the onset limited haematoma growth and improved functional outcome at 90 days. A small phase II trial evaluated a wide range of doses of rFVII found there were no safety concerns [154]. A further study in an international phase III trial is underway.

The American Heart Association and the American Stroke Association have set out evidence-based guidelines for treatment of spontaneous intracerebral haemorrhage in adults [155]. Ideally the patient should be in the intensive care unit for monitoring and treatment. Initial treatment includes control of blood pressure (more aggressively compared to patients with ischaemic stroke) bearing in mind that overaggressive treatment of the blood pressure may decrease cerebral blood flow and increase brain damage [156, 157]. Increased intracranial pressure is controlled by osmotherapy, controlled hyperventilation and barbiturate coma and ventricular drains in those with or at risk of hydrocephalus [157]. Prophylactic antiepileptic therapy for patients with ICH may be considered for 1 month [40]. Patients with cerebellar haemorrhage who show neurological deterioration or have brainstem compression and/or hydrocephalus will require surgical evacuation as soon as possible [158] (Box 5).

## Box 5 Key Points. Diagnosis and Management of Stroke

The primary care physician should recognise the signs and symptoms of stroke, expedite transportation to the correct hospital and early notify the receiving hospital. In emergency assessment of a patient suspected of stroke, brain imaging is a required component and requisite before any specific therapy [118].

According to Rowley [119], imaging of patients with acute stroke should be directed towards assessment of (i) the parenchyma (detection of intracranial haemorrhage), (ii) the pipes (identification of intravascular thrombi) and (iii) perfusion and penumbra (differentiation of infarcted tissue from salvageable tissue).

rtPA (recombinant tissue plasminogen activator) in patients over 80 years appears to be safe and efficacious [127].

Patients who satisfy the inclusion and exclusion criteria are provided with thrombolysis in stroke care units.

Therapy should not be withheld on the basis of age [129].

Patient with stroke symptoms and after excluding haemorrhage by CT or MRI should be given aspirin 150–300 mg daily as soon as possible.

Physiological monitoring is an essential part of acute stroke unit care [144]. The stroke patient must be closely monitored for neurological and medical complications.

#### Subarachnoid Haemorrhage

Investigations: CT scan is positive in 85% when performed within 1–2 days. If done early CT is negative, and lumbar puncture should be undertaken to look for xanthochromia and is done at least 12 h after the onset of the headache (to distinguish from traumatic tap). Treatment: If no clipping or coiling is done, 10% rebleed within hours, 30% few hours to weeks and 2–3% in a year. Delayed cerebral ischaemia indicates a bad prognosis (usually occurs 4–14 days after the onset) due to vasospasm or structural changes in the wall of one or more cerebral arteries.

#### Identification of Complications

The stroke patient must be closely monitored for neurological and medical complications. Early and late complications are shown in (Box 6). Prevention of decubitus ulcers begins with a thorough skin evaluation at the time of admission. The risk factors include the dependence in mobility, peripheral vascular disease, diabetes, urinary incontinence and lower body mass index [155]. After stroke constipation and faecal impaction are common.

Box 6 Complications of Stroke: Early and Late With 2–3 days – cerebral oedema

Increased intracranial pressure, possible Transtentorial herniation and death

Haemorrhagic transformation and seizures

Aspiration pneumonia, deep vein thrombosis

Urinary tract infection, septicaemia Late complications – decubitus ulcers Spasticity, contractures

Post-stroke depression

#### Rehabilitation

The practice in stroke care units is to commence rehabilitation from day 1 as soon as the condition is stabilised. Rehabilitation assessments should include evaluation of cognitive and communicative skills, physical functioning and psychosocial history and resources [155]. Several studies have demonstrated the benefits of stroke unit rehabilitation regardless of age and the need for additional therapy in facilitating functional recovery. It is believed that the elderly with stroke will have a poorer outcome compared to the younger stroke patients, and the success rate of stroke rehabilitation is lower in the older patients.

One of the strategies gaining popularity is the establishment of specialised stroke units for stroke rehabilitation. With the creation of specialised stroke rehabilitation units, the benefits of stroke units may be influenced by age and the problems associated with ageing [159]. The extra needs of the elderly are better met in the specialised units rather than in the general ward. Several studies have demonstrated the benefits of stroke unit rehabilitation regardless of age and the need for additional therapy in facilitating functional recovery [160]. There are often small variations between young and the elderly groups that can be explained by age alone, but this fact alone should not deny elderly stroke patients to rehabilitation based solely on advanced age.

Brain recovery may take place by several mechanisms. Neuroplasticity refers to the brain's ability to restructure itself and can take various forms. Soon after a stroke, there is initial improvement which lasts for a few weeks and is largely due to the resolution of associated local factors such as oedema, penumbra-ischaemic metabolic injury, diaschisis [161] and blood pressure among others. Another step in the recovery which begins early and can last for several months is neuroplasticity [161] which refers to the brain's ability to restructure itself following task-specific repetitive exercises and workout, making restitution for loss function.

Stroke results in damage to the brain causing a number of deficits in the different neurological domains most commonly to the motor system. Other deficits include sensory disturbances, problems of using or understanding language, cognition, memory and behaviour. Motor defects are the most common impairments after acute stroke and persist in nearly half of all patients [162]. Between one-third and two-thirds of stroke patients lose functional ability in their more affected arm and hand [163]. There are new options, therapy interventions and devices to help stroke patients to regain motor function. Matching specific impairments to different rehabilitation techniques, improvements in arm function were

seen with constraint-induced movement therapy (CIMT), electromyographic biofeedback and robotics [164]. Functional electrical stimulation (FES) has been shown to enhance motor recovery after stroke and can strengthen muscles, increase range of movements, reduce spasticity and prevent contractures.

The management of complications both medical and neurological plays an important role in inpatient stroke rehabilitation [165]. Elderly patients have a high incidence of recurrent stroke together with co-morbidities and have a poorer outcome.

#### Spasticity, Spasms and Spastic Dystonia

Spasticity is characterised by increased tone, exaggerated reflexes, clonus and muscle spasms resulting from an upper motor neuron lesion. Treatments include stretching, splinting, exercises or surgery for contracture. Consideration should be given to the use of medications such as dantrolene, oral baclofen, tizanidine or botulinum toxin. There is some data as to the usefulness of oral baclofen in stroke [166] but can cause significant sedation and have less impact on strokerelated spasticity [167]. Dantrolene however has restricted trial data to support its use in stroke but has no cognitive side effects [168]. Botulinum toxin injections have been recommended for selected patients with spasticity due to stroke [169, 170].

Shoulder subluxation. Shoulder subluxation after stroke is characterised by partial or incomplete dislocation of the shoulder joint. The shoulder should be kept in the ideal position at all times and movements of the shoulder and upper limb carried out with the utmost care. Treatment entails the use of heat or ice packs, analgesics, support device and strapping of the shoulder (sling). Overhead pulleys should be avoided. Treatments include functional electrical stimulation (FES) early after the onset of stroke [171] and intraarticular injections (triamcinolone) in patients with shoulder pain. Other treatments include hydrotherapy, acupuncture and muscle toning with strengthening exercises and improving range of movements through stretching and mobilisation techniques.

*Shoulder-hand syndrome (SHS).* SHS is characterised by pain and limitation of movement of the shoulder, wrist and hand with swelling followed by atrophy of the muscles and osteoporosis of the underlying bones. Treatment includes medications, physical therapy, psychotherapy, regional anaesthesia and sympathectomy [171].

*Post-stroke dystonia.* The term 'dystonia' refers to abnormal fluctuations in muscle tone produced by normal patterns of muscle contraction and phasic movements of various types such as tremors and dystonic spasms.

#### Post-stroke Depression (PSD), Emotionalism and Anxiety

Thirty percent [172] to forty percent [173] of stroke patients develop depression either in the early or late stages after stroke. It is the most common complication stroke survivors experience during inpatient stroke rehabilitation [174]. It is a common complication of stroke and a leading cause of increased mortality and morbidity rehabilitation and can impede process [175]. PSD is associated with a poor prognosis and may hinder recovery. SSRIs such as fluoxetine appear to improve recovery. It is not uncommon to see post-stroke patients exhibiting emotionalism, and about 15% of them show extreme form of emotional change - 'uncontrollable' laughter/crying - and if not treated develop clinical depression [176]. Another psychiatric syndrome is anxiety and co-exists with poststroke depression and is often undiagnosed [172]. General anxiety disorder accompanying post-stroke depression delays recovery from depression and reduces overall social functioning [177].

#### **Post-stroke Fatigue**

Post-stroke fatigue (PSF) is a common sequel to stroke but often is underdiagnosed. It is important to recognise PSF for it can impede recovery and rehabilitation [178] and may have a negative impact on the quality of life and daily functioning [179]. Sleep disorders, sleep-disordered breathing, limited exercise capacity and increased gait energy cost can be related to physical fatigue [180]. It occurs in 30–72% of stroke survivors [180–182], but few studies have documented its high frequency [177].

There are several impediments such as depression, poor motivation, severe motor deficit, perceptual impairment, poor pre-stroke health, communication disabilities and impaired cognition, factors which may retard recovery. Poststroke recovery shows differing patterns across varied areas of neurological function. For example, in 95% of the patients, maximum arm motor function is achieved by 9 weeks [183] and in 95% of patients formal level of language function by 6 weeks [166] (Box 7).

#### **Prevention of Recurrent Stroke**

The acute hospitalisation is focused not only on treatment of the acute stroke but also in identifying risk factors for recurrent stroke. Post-stroke outpatient care is largely rehabilitation and prevention of recurrent stroke. The risk factors for stroke include hypertension, diabetes, hyperlipidaemia, diabetes and lifestyle factors such as smoking, alcohol abuse, diet and activity.

#### Box 7 Sequence of Recovery

Level of consciousness improves.

Head and neck control with improved balance sitting up.

Truncal control with balance on standing.

Limb control proximal to distal flaccidity to spasticity.

Functional recovery.

#### Impact of Stroke

Life expectancy has increased in Europe and many other countries [184], and the proportion of elderly population is increasing [16, 185]. Due to increase in the elderly population, the rates of stroke are expected to increase over the next several decades. The elderly face myriad of problems and challenges, including cognitive impairment, physical disabilities [186], social isolation, financial pressures, co-morbidities and multiple medications. Demographic and epidemiological trends suggest the stroke in the elderly will be a major health issue in the near future with significant cost implications. It is the third leading cause of death in the United States [187, 188], and according to the American Heart/Stroke Association, four million Americans are living with the effects of stroke [188]. In both sexes, age is a stronger predictor of stroke mortality [189–192]. This age-related increase in mortality may be due to age-related changes that occur with ageing such as neuronal loss, altered mitochondrial metabolism and calcium neurotoxicity [193, 194]. Stroke is a damaging affliction that has considerable immediate- and long-term physical, social and emotional dysfunction [195] in the survivors. The economic burden is substantial, and the estimated annual cost for stroke in the United States is approximately \$51.2 billion [188] and \$73 billion. The economic burden is likely to increase with the increase in the number of elderly people in the population [196]. It is the leading cause of debility [197], and one-half of elderly stroke patient suffer permanent loss of function [198, 199]. The elderly stroke survivors with their multiple disabilities impair outcome and are more likely to need long-term care in aged care facilities. A study of stroke severity in acute stroke and cognitive impairment 18 months after the acute stroke onset was shown to be associated with impairment in activities of daily living and increased costs for utilisation in the first year [196]. Persistent dependency for one or more ADLs by 6 months after strokes was seen in one-fourth and one-third of stroke patients [199, 200] (Box 8).

**Box 8 Key Points. Rehabilitation in Stroke** The practice in stroke care units is to commence rehabilitation from day 1 as soon as the condition is stabilised.

A forceful stroke rehabilitation programme is crucial for best functional outcome, and elderly stroke patients should not be denied rehabilitation based solely on age.

(continued)

Box 8 Key Points. Rehabilitation in Stroke (continued)

The management of complications both medical and neurological plays an important role in inpatient stroke rehabilitation [165].

After discharge from hospital, the basic issues are secondary prevention strategies and patient adherence to post-stroke rehabilitation guidelines.

There are now new options, therapy, interventions and devices to help stroke patients to regain motor function.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true in relation to risk factors for stroke, *except*:
  - A. Family members have a genetic tendency for stroke.
  - B. About 90% of all stroke cases are in people who are over the age of 55 years.
  - C. Premature ventricular complexes have been shown to be associated with newonset AF and death.
  - D. High von Willebrand factor (vWF) levels are not associated with increased risk of stroke in the general population.
- 2. The following are true in relation to anterior circulation syndromes, *except*:
  - A. A complete circle of Willis is an anatomical predisposition for little or no neurological deficits in patients with internal carotid artery obstruction.
  - B. It is postulated that low flow and emboli co-exist in border-zone infarctions and internal carotid artery disease.
  - C. Aphasia occurs in 20% or more in patients after stroke and is the most common language disorder among older people.
  - D. About 50% of ischaemic strokes are due to small vessel disease.
- 3. The following are true, *except*:
  - A. Cerebral amyloid angiopathy is common in the elderly and is often associated with Alzheimer's disease.
  - B. About 80% of primary cerebral haemorrhage is due to spontaneous

rupture of small vessels damaged by hypertension.

- C. The rarity of the anterior cerebral artery territory infarction is attributed to the haemodynamics of the anatomy of the arterial tree.
- D. Anterior cerebral infarction increases with age, and the highest incidence is in the seventh and eight decades of life.
- 4. In stroke the following are true regarding CT scan of the brain, *except*:
  - A. Delineate regions or territories supplied by the major cerebral arteries.
  - B. Identify blood clots in the cerebral vessels.
  - C. Detect mass effect and brain oedema.
  - D. Detect intracerebral haemorrhage.
- 5. With CT scan of the brain in the current understanding of the mechanism, the following are taken to be embolic, *except*:
  - A. Corticocerebral territorial infarction
  - B. Red infarct
  - C. Capsular infarct
  - D. Pontine infarct
- 6. The more important roles of the CT scan in stroke in the hyperacute stage are true, *except*:
  - A. To exclude such conditions as tumours that can mimic stroke
  - B. To exclude cerebral haemorrhage
  - C. To detect severe mass effect from cerebral oedema
  - D. To visualise a hyperdense middle cerebral artery
- 7. The following in relation to stroke are true, *except*:
  - A. Small lacunar infarcts are liable to be asymptomatic.
  - B. Haemorrhagic infarction may occur within 24 h of the onset of symptoms.
  - C. In hypoperfusion the infarcts are generally in the watershed areas.
  - D. Infarction in hypertension occurs in the superficial cortical part of the brain.
- 8. In stroke the following are true in relation to the vascular territory involved, *except*:
  - A. Cortical infarction in the territory of the left middle cerebral artery is characterised by hemiplegia, hemianaesthesia, hemianopia and aphasia.

- B. Infarction in the territory of the anterior cerebral artery occurs only in 3% of all strokes.
- C. Anterior cerebral artery involves the arm and face and to a lesser degree the foot and leg.
- D. The mechanisms for large corticocerebral territorial infarct include large artery atherosclerosis (artery-to-artery embolism), low flow and cardioembolism.
- 9. The following findings on the CT scan are true, *except*:
  - A. Severe mass effect indicates poor prognosis.
  - B. Horizontal pineal deviation of more than 4 mm carries a poor prognosis.
  - C. Infarction in the left perisylvian area is associated with aphasia.
  - D. Functional outcome does not relate to the size of the infarction.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = D; 2 = C; 3=A; 4 = B; 5 = C; 6 = C;7 = D; 8 = C; 9 = D

#### Case Study 17. Herpes Zoster and Stroke

Presentation: A 78-year-old man was seen with confusion, anorexia and lethargy of 1 day in duration. He had developed a rash across the left side of his chest the previous day consistent with herpes zoster involving T4 dermatome. Physical examination revealed he was reasonably alert but with reduced attention span. He was disorientated to time and place and this continued to day 3. There were no overt abnormalities in the systems, but neurological examination revealed weakness of the left arm. The gait was normal but tandem possible. was not Routine haematological and biochemical investigations revealed no abnormalities. There was a slight increase in the CSF proteins, with white cells (mainly lymphocytes) increased (21), but gram stain revealed no organisms. The CT scan of the brain revealed no focal abnormalities and a repeat a few days later was the same. The virology of blood showed positive IgG and IgM suggesting

recent infection, but unfortunately the CSF had been misplaced. He was treated with acyclovir, and when reviewed 3 weeks later, he had largely recovered.

Comment: We believe in all probability he had a stroke following herpes zoster. Stroke and TIA are recognised complications of herpes zoster [201]. It had been postulated that the pathogenesis of the neurological complications of varicella zoster virus is caused by direct viral invasion [202]. Viral inclusions and antigen in the cerebral arteries at autopsy indicate varicella zoster virus vasculopathy in patients with associated stroke and TIA [203]. Epidemiological studies have shown that zoster virus is a risk factor for stroke, and the risk can be reduced with antiviral therapy [204].

## References

- Di Carlo A, Launer LJ, Breteler MMB, Breteler MM, Fratiglioni L, Lobo A, et al. Frequency of stroke in Europe: A collaborative study of population based cohorts. ILSA working Group and the Neurological Diseases in the Elderly Research Group: Italian Longitudinal Study on Ageing. Neurology. 2000; 54 (11 Suppl 5): S34–7.
- Sabayan B, Gussekloo J, de Ruijter W, Westendorp RGJ, de Craen JM. Framingham Stroke Risk Score and Cognitive impairment for predicting first-time stroke in the oldest old. Stroke. 2013;44:1866–1871.
- Hollander M, Koudstaal PJ, Bots ML, Grobbee DE, Hofman A, Breteler MM. Incidence risk case fatality of first ever stroke in the elderly population: the Rotterdam Study. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2003;74:317–321.
- Bots M, Looman S, Koudstaal PJ, Hofman A, Hoes A, Grobbee DE. Prevalence of stroke in the general population: the Rotterdam Study. Stroke. 1993;138:101–106.
- Liebetrau M, Steen B, Skog I Stroke in 85 year olds: Prevalence, incidence, risk factors and relation to mortality and dementia. Stroke. 2003;34:2617–2622.
- Bramford J, Sandercock P, Dennis M, Burns J, Warlow C, Gray M. A prospective study of acute cerebrovascular disease in the community, the Oxfordshire Community Stroke Project 1981-86-1: methodology, demography and incidence increase of first ever stroke. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1988;51:1373–1380.
- 7. Brown RD, Whisnsant JP, Sicks D, O'Fallon WM, Wiebero DO. Stroke incidence, prevalence and

survival: recent trends in Rochester Minnesota through 1989. Stroke. 1996; 27: 373–380.

- Gur AY, Tanne D, Bornsten NM, Milo R, Auriel E, Shopin L, et al. Stroke in the very elderly: characteristics and outcome in patients aged >85 years with a first ever ischaemic stroke. Neuroepidemiology. 2012;39:57–62.
- Rich DQ, Gaziano JM, Kurth T. Geographical patterns in overall and specific cardiovascular disease in apparent healthy men in the United States. Stroke. 2007;38:3221–3222.
- Li SC, Schoenberg BS, Wang C, Cheng XM, Bolis CL, Wang KJ. Cerebrovascular disease in the People's Republic of China: epidemiologic and clinical features. Neurology. 1985; 35: 1708–13.
- WHO Stroke 1989 Recommendations on stroke prevention, diagnosis and therapy. Report of the WHO task force on stroke and other cerebrovascular disorders. Stroke. 1989; 20: 1407–1431.
- American Heart Association, 2001 Heart and Stroke Statistical Update, Dallas, Texas: Amer Heart Assoc. 2000.
- Steiner T, Bosel J Options to restrict haematoma expansion after spontaneous intracerebral haemorrhage. Stroke. 2010; 41: 402–409.
- Agarwal SK, Heiss G, Ratuaharju PM, Shahar E, Massing MM, Simpson RJ Jr. Premature ventricular complexes and risk of incident stroke: the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) Study. Stroke. 2010; 41: 588–593.
- Hart CL, Hole DJ, Smith GD. The contribution of risk factors to stroke differentials by socioeconomic poor in adulthood. The Renfren/Parsley Study. Am J Public Health. 2000; 90(11): 1788–1791.
- Avendano M, Kawachi I, Van Lenthe F, Boshuizen HC, Mackenbach JP, Van de Bos GA, et al. Socioeconomic status and stroke incidence in the US elderly. Stroke. 2006; 37: 1368–1373.
- Cesaroni G, Agabiti N, Forastiere F, Perucci CA. Socioeconomic differences and stroke incidence and prognosis under a universal health care system. Stroke. 2009; 40(8): 2812–9.
- 18. Bongers T, de Maat M PM, van Goor M-L PJ, Bhagwanbalai V, van Vliet HHDM, Garcia EBG, et al. High von Willebrand Factor levels increase the risk of first ischaemic stroke. Influence of ADAMTS13. inflammation and genetic variability Stroke. 2006; 37(11): 2672–7.
- Sato M, Suzuki A, Nagata K, Uchiyama S. Increased von Willebrand Factor in acute stroke patients with atrial fibrillation. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2006; 5(1): 1–7.
- Sarti C, Rastenyte D, Cepaitis Z, Tuomilento J. International trends in mortality from stroke. 1968-1994 Stroke. 2000;31:1588–1601.
- 21. Chen Y-M, Lin Y-J, Po HL. Comparison of the risk factor profile, stroke subtypes and outcome between stroke patients aged 65 teats or younger and elderly stroke patients: A hospital based study. Int H Gerontol. https://doi.org/10.10016/ijge.2012.11.01.

- 22. Shimizu H, Kawarai T, Saji N, Tadano M, Kita Y, Tabuchi M, et al. Re-evaluation of clinical features and risk factors of acute ischaemic stroke in Japanese longevity society. Kobe J Med Sci. 2009;55(6):E13-E139.
- Lewington S, Clarje R, Qizilbash N, Peto R, Collins R. Prospective studies collaboration. Agespecific relevance of usual blood pressure to vascular mortality: a meta-analysis of individual data for one million adults in 61 prospective studies. Lancet. 2002; 360(9349):1903–13.
- 24. Weverling-Rijnsburger A, Jonkers IJ, van Exel E, Gussekloo J, Westendorp RG. High density vs low density lipoprotein cholesterol as the risk factors for coronary artery disease and stroke in old age. Arch Intern Med. 2003;103(3):1549–54.
- Auriel E, Gur AY, Uralev O, Brill S, Shopin L, Karni A, et al. Characteristics of first ever ischaemic stroke in the very elderly: Profile of vascular risk factors and clinical outcome. Clin Neurol Neurosurg. 2011. https://doi.org/10.1016/jclineuro.2011.05.4.
- 26. Saposnick G, Cote R, Phillips S, Gubitz G, Bayer N, Minuck J, et al. Stroke outcome in those over 80. Stroke. 2008;39:2310–12317.
- Kammersgaard LP, Jorgensen HS, Reith J, Nakeyama H, Pedersen HS, Olsen TS. Short and long term prognosis for very old stroke patients. The Copenhagen Stroke Study. Age Aging. 2004;33: 149–154.
- Ostfeld AM. A review of stroke epidemiology. In PE Sartwell and N Nathanson, eds Epidemiologic Reviews vol 2. Baltimore. The Johns Hopkins University Press. 1980; p 136–152.
- Kannel WB, Wolf IA, Verter J, McNamara PM. Epidemiologic assessment of the role of blood pressure in stroke. The Framinghm Study. JAMA. 1970;214:301–310.
- Salonen JT, Puskin P, Tuomilheto J, Howan K. Relation of blood pressure, serum lipids and cigarette smoking to the risk of cerebral stroke. Stroke. 1982; 13:327–333.
- Kuller L, Seltser R. Cerebrovascular disease mortality in Maryland. Am J Epidemiol. 1967;86:42–449.
- 32. Morte DD, Abete P, Gallucci F, Scaglione A, D'Ambrosio D, Garguilo G, et al. Transient ischaemic attack before nonlacunar ischaemic stroke in the elderly. J Stroke Cardiovasc Dis. 2008;17(5):257–262.
- Bowen KK, Naylor M, Vemuganti R. Prevention of inflammation is a mechanism of pre-conditioninginduced neuroprotective against focal cerebral ischaemia. Neurochen Int. 2006;49(2):127–36.
- 34. Tuttolomondo A, Di Sciacca R, Raimondo D, Renda C, pinto A, Licata G. Inflammation as a therapeutic target in acute ischaemic stroke treatment. Curr Top Clin Chem. 2009;9(14):1240–60.
- Murtagh B, Smalling RW. Cardioembolic stroke. Curr Atheroschr Rep. 2006;8:310–6.
- Ferro JM. Brain embolism. Answers to practical questions. J Neurol. 2003;250:139–141.

- DiTullio MR, Homma S, Mechanisms of cardioemboli stroke. Curr Cardiol Rep. 2002;4:141–8.
- Arboix A, Alio J. Cardioembolic stroke: clinical features, specific cardiac disorders and progress. Curr Cardio Rev. 2010;6:150–161.
- 39. Garcia JH, Andersen ML. Circulatory disorders and their effects on the brain. pp 715–822. In Davis RL, Roberston DM (eds): Textbook of Neuropathology, 3rd edition. William & Wilkins, Baltimore, 1997.
- Mangla R, Kolar B, Almast J, Ekholm SE. Border zone infarcts: pathophysiologic and imaging characteristics. Radiographics. 2011;31(5):1201–14.
- Klatzo I. Presidential address. Neuropathological aspects of brain oedema. J Neuropathol Exp Neurol. 1967;26:1–14
- 42. Simard JM, Kent TA, Chen M, Tarasov KV, Gerzanich V. Brain oedema in focal ischaemia: molecular pathophysiology and theoretical implications. Lancet Neurol. 2007;6(3):258–268.
- Gasche Y, Copin C. Blood brain barrier pathophysiology and ischaemic brain oedema. Ann Fr Anesth Reanim. 2003;22(4):312–9.
- 44. Zador Z, Stiver S, Wang V, Manley GT. Role of aquaporin-4 in cerebral edema and stroke. Handb Exp Pharmacol. 2009;(190):159–170.
- 45. Katzman R, Clasen R, Klatzo I, Meyer JS, Pappus HM, Waltz AG. Brain Oedema in stroke. Study group on brain edema in stroke. http://stroke.ahajournals. org/. Accessed on 25 April, 2016.
- 46. Sutherland GR, Auer RN. Primary intracerebral haemorrhage. J Clin Neurosci. 2006;13:511–17.
- 47. Bamford J, Sandercock B, Dennis M, Burns J, Warlow C. A prospective study of acute cardiovascular disease in the community: the Oxfordshire community Stroke Program:1981–1987. 2. Incidence, case fatality rates and overall outcome at one year of cerebral infarction, primary intracerebral and subarachnoid haemorrhage. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 190;53:162–22.
- Broderick JP, Brott T, Tomsick T, Huski G, Miller R. The rise of subarachnoid and intracerebral haemorrhages in blacks as compared to whites. NEJM. 1992;326:733–6.
- Sahini R, Weinberger J. Management of intracerebral haemorrhage. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2007;3(5): 701–709.
- Ott BR, Zamani A, Kleefield J, Funkenstein HH. The clinical spectrum of haemorrhagic infarct. Stroke. 1986;17:630–7.
- Vinters HV, Gilbert JJ. Cerebral amyloid angiopathy; incidence and complications in the aging brain The distribution of amyloid vascular changes. Stroke. 1983;14:924–928.
- Yamada M, Tsukagoshi H, Otomo E, Hayakawa M. Cerebral amyloid angiopathy in the aged. J Neurol. 1987;234371–376.
- Ritter MA, Droste DW, Hegedus, Szepesi R, Csiba L, Ringelstein EB, et al. Role of cerebral amyloid

angiopathy in intracerebral haemorrhage in hypertensive patients. Neurology. 2005; 64:1233–7.

- 54. Norriving B. Lacunar infarcts. Ther Umsch. 2003; 60(9):535–40.
- Kapelle LJ, van Gjn J. Lacunar infarction. Clin Neurol Neurosurg.1986;88:3–17.
- 56. Sacco RL, Ellenberg JH, Mohr JP, Tatemichi TK, Hier DB, Price TK, et al. Infarcts of undetermined cause: the NINCDS Stroke Data Bank. Arch Neurol. 1989;25:382–390.
- Dombovy ML. Stroke: Clinical course and neurophysiologic mechanisms of recovery. Critical reviews: Physical and Rehab Med. 1991;2(27):171–188.
- Kim JS. Pure sensory stroke: Clinical-radiological correlates of 21 cases. Stroke. 1992;23:983–987.
- Arboix A, Garcia-Plata C, Garcia-Eroles L, Massns J, Comes E, Oliveres M, et al. Clinical study of 99 patients with pure sensory stroke. J Neurol. 2005;252(2):156–62.
- Nagaratnam N, Xavier C, Fabian R. Stroke-subtypeataxic hemiparesis. Neurorehab Neurol Repair. 1999: 13: 67–71.
- 61. Arboix A, Bell Y, Garcia-Eroles L, Massons J, Comes E, Balcells M, et al. Clinical study of 35 patients with dysarthria-clumsy hand syndrome. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2004;75(2):231.
- 62. Ionita C. Lacunar infarction. Clinical presentation. www.medmerits.com/index-php/article/lacunar\_infarc tion/P2.
- Murtagh B, Smalling RW. Cardioembolic stroke. Curr Atheroschr Rep. 2000;8:310–6.
- Ferro JM. Cardioembolic stroke: an update. Lancet Neurol. 2003;2:177–88.
- Di Tullio MR, Homma S. Mechanisms of cardioembolic stroke. Curr Cardio Rep. 2002;4:141–8.
- Gacs G, Fox AJ, Burnett HJM, Vinuella F. Occurrence and mechanisms of occlusion of the anterior cerebral artery. Stroke. 1993; 14: 952–959.
- Kazui S, Sawada T, Naritomi H, Kuriyama Y, Yamaguchi T. Angiographic evolution of brain infarction limited to the anterior cerebral artery territory. Stroke. 1993;24:549–553.
- Kumral E, Bayulkem G, Evyapan D, Yunten N. Spectrum of anterior cerebral artery infarction: clinical and MRI findings. Eur J Neurol. 2002;9(6):615–24
- 69. Abroix A, Garcia-Eroles I, Seallares N, Raga A, Oliveres M, Massons J. Infarction in the territory of the anterior cerebral artery : Clinical study of 51 patients. BMC Neurol. 2009;9:30.
- Takahashi S, Fukasawa H, Ishii K, Sakamoto K. The anterior choroidal artery syndrome. Neuroradiology. 1994;36(5): 337–339.
- Leys D, Mounier-Vehier F, Lavenu I, Rondepiere Ph, Provo JP. Anterior choroidal territory infarcts: study of presumed mechanism. Stroke. 1994;25:837–842.
- Decroix JP, Gravelean PH, Masson M, Gambier J. Anterior choroidal artery syndrome. Brain. 1986; 109(6):1071–1085.

- Steegmann AT, Roberts AJ. The syndrome of anterior choroidal artery. J Amer Assoc. 1935;104:1695–1697.
- Mohr JP, Watters WC, Duncan GW. Thalamic haemorrhage and aphasia. Brain Lang. 1975; 2: 3–17.
- Derex L, Ostrowsky K, Nighoghossian N, Tronillas P. Severe pathological crying after left anterior choroidal artery infarct-reversibility with paroxetine treatment. Stroke. 1997; 28: 1464–1466.
- Nagaratnam N, Wong V, Jeyaratnam D. Left anterior choroidal artery infarction and uncontrollable crying. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 1998;7(4): 263–264
- Weerakoddy Y, D'Souza, et al. Recurrent artery of Heubner. http://radiopaedia.org/articles/recurrentartery-of heubner-1 retrieved 20.7.11.
- Slater DI, Curtin SA, Johns JS, Schmidt C. Middle cerebral artery stroke. E Medicine Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation. 2009. http://emedicine.medscape. com/article/323120overview. Accessed 8 April 2010.
- Barnett H, Mihr JP, Stein B, Yatsu F. Stroke: Pathogenesis, diagnosis and management. 2<sup>nd</sup> ed London, England. Churchill Livingstone.1992:360–405.
- Sinanovic O, Mrkonjic Z, Zukic S, Vidovic M, Imamovic K. Postlanguage disorders. Acta Clin Croat. 2011;50(1):79–94.
- Jung S, Hwang S-H, Lee B-C. Distinct clinical expressions of striatocapsular infarction according to cortical manifestations. Eur J Neurol. 2004;11(9): 627–633.
- Momjian-Meyer I, Baron J-C. The pathophysiology of watershed infarction in internal carotid artery disease. Stroke. 2005; 36: 567–577.
- Ringelstein ED, Zenner H, Angelou D. The pathogenesis of strokes from internal carotid artery occlusion: diagnostic and therapeutic implications. Stroke. 1983;14:876–875.
- Bogousslavsky J, Regli F. Border zone infarctions distal to the internal carotid artery occlusion.: prognostic implications. Ann Neurol. 1986; 20: 346–350.
- Ghika JA, Bogousslavsky J, Regli F. Deep perforators from the carotid system. Arch Neurol 1990;47: 1097–1100.
- Angelino O, Bozzao L, Fantozzi L, Bastianello S, Kushner M, Fieschi C. Internal border zone infarction flowing acute middle cerebral artery occlusion. Neurology. 1990;40:1196–1198.
- Bladin CF, Chambers BR. Clinical features pathogenesis and computed tomographic characteristics of internal water shed infarctions. Stroke. 1993;24:1925–1932.
- Millandre L, Brosset C, Botti, Khalil A study of 82 cerebral infarction in the area of the posterior cerebral arteries. Rev Neurologique. 1994;150:133–41.
- Monet P, Garcia PY, Salion G, Spagnolo S, Desblache J, Franc J, et al. Bithalamic infarct. Is there an evocative aspect? Radioclinical study. Rev Neurol (Paris). 2009;165:178–184.
- Neau JP, Bogousslasky J. The syndrome of posterior choroidal artery territory infarction. Ann Neurol. 1996;39:779–188.

- Milsavljevic M, Marinkovic S, Gibo H, Puskas L. The thalamogeniculate perforators of the posterior cerebral artery: The microsurgical anatomy. Neurosurgery. 1991;28:523–530.
- Lee HM, Lee BC, Kang KS, et al. Clinical manifestations of thalamogeniculate artery territory infarction. 1996. http://bbs.neuro.ovkr/space/journal/1990/ 9602003.pdf. accessed 12/04/2010.
- Fisher CM. Lacunar infarct of the tegmentum of the lower lateral pons. Arch Neurol. 1984; 46(8): 566–567.
- Amarenco R. Hauw JJ. Cerebellar infarction in the territory of the anterior inferior cerebellar artery: a clinicopathological study of 20 cases. Brain. 1990; 113(Pt1):134–155.
- Amarenco P, Rosingart A, DeWitt LD, Pessin MS Caplan R. Anterior inferior cerebellar infarcts: mechanisms clinical features. Arch Neurol. 1993;50(20): 154–181.
- Nagaratnam N, Mak J, Phan TA, Kalouche H. Sudden permanent hearing loss following anterior inferior cerebellar artery infarction. IJCP. 2002;56:153–154.
- Erdemoglu AK, Duman T. Superior cerebellar artery territory stroke. Acta Neurol Scand. 1998;98(8): 283–7.
- Levine SR, Welch KMA. Superior cerebellar artery infarction and vertebral artery dissection. Stroke. 1988;19:1431–1434.
- Sacco RL, Freddo L, Bello JA, Odel JG Onestie ST, Mohr JP. Wallenberg's lateral medullary syndrome: Clinical –magnetic resonance imaging correlations. Arch Neurol. 1993; 50(6):609–14.
- 100. Aydogdu I, Ertekin C, Tarlau S, Turman B, Kiylioglu N, Secil Y. Dysphagia in lateral medullary infarction (Wallenberg's syndrome) Stroke. 2001;32:2081–2087.
- 101. Mendelow AD. Spontaneous intracerebral haemorrhage. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 1991; 54:193–195.
- 102. Kim JS, Lee JH, Lee MC. Small lacunar intracerebral haemorrhage. Stroke. 1994;25:1500–1506.
- 103. Tomonaga M. Cerebral amyloid angiopathy in the elderly. J Am Geriatr Soc. 1981;29:151–157.
- 104. Massaro AR, Sacco RL, Mohr JP, Foulkes MA, Tatemichi TK, Price TR, et al. Clinical discrimination of lobar and deep haemorrhages. Neurology. 1991;41: 1181–1185.
- 105. Kase CS, Williams JP, Wyatte DA, Mohr JP. Lobar intracerebral hematomas: clinical and CT analysis of 22 cases. Neurology. 1982; Oct 32(10): 1146–50.
- 106. Ropper AH, Davis KR. Lobar cerebral haemorrhages: acute clinical syndromes in 26 cases. Ann Neurol. 1980; Aug 8(2):141–7.
- 107. Broderick JP, Brott T,Tomsick T, Huster G, Miller R. The rise of subarachnoid and intracerebral haemorrhages in blacks as compared to whites. NEJM. 1992;326:733–736.
- Vinters HV. Cerebral amyloid angiopathy. In: Barnett HJM, Mohr JP, Stein BM, Yabsu FM. eds Stroke:

Pathophysiology, diagnosis and management. 3rf ed. -New York; Churchill, Livingstone, 1998.

- 109. Greenberg SM, Vonsattel J-P G. Diagnosis of cerebral amyloid angiopathy. Stroke. 1997;28:1418–1422.
- Smith EE, Greenberg SM. Clinical diagnosis of cerebral amyloid angiopathy: validation of the Boston Criteria. Curr Athero Rep. 2003;5:60–66.
- 111. Gunatilleke S. Rapid resolution of symptoms and signs of intracerebral haemorrhage: case report. Br Med J. 1998; 316: 1495–1496.
- 112. Tapia JF, Kase CS, Sawyer JP. Hypertensive putaminal haemorrhage presenting as prime motor hemiparesis. Stroke. 1983;14:50–56.
- 113. Nagaratnam N, Saravanja D, Chiu K. Putaminal haemorrhage and outcome. Neurorehab Neural Repair.2001;15:
- 114. EL-Mitwalli A, Malkoff MD. Intracerebral haemorrhage. Internet J Emergency Intensive Care Med. 2001, 5.
- 115. Caplan LR, Mohr JP, Kase CS. Intracerebral haemorrhage. In Barnett HJM, Mohr JP, Stein BM, and Yatsu F (eds). Stroke pathophysiology, diagnosis and management. New York Churchill Livingstone Chapter 25 Section III Clinical manifestations of stroke. 1998;681–684.
- 116. Mohr JP, Caplan LR, Melski JW, Goldstein RJ, Duncan GW, Kistler JP, et al. The Havard Cooperative Stroke Registry. Neurology (NY). 1978;28:754.
- 117. Arboix A, Rodriquez-Aguilr R, Oliveres M, Comes E, Garcia-Eroles L, Massons J. Thalamic haemorrhage vs internal capsule-basal ganglia haemorrhage: clinical profile and predictors of in-hospital mortality. BMC Neurology. 2007;7:32.
- 118. Srinivasan A, Goyal M, Al Azri F, Lum C. State of the art imaging of acute stroke. Radiographics. 2006;26 (Suppl 1): S75–95.
- 119. Rowley HA. The four Ps of acute stroke imaging, parenchyma, pipes, perfusion and penumbra. ANJR. Am J Neuroradiol. 2001;22:599–600.
- 120. Latchaw RE, Alberts MJ, Lev MH, Connors JJ, Harbaugh RE, Higashida RT, et al. Recommendations for imaging of acute ischaemic stroke. Stroke. 2009; 40:3646–3678.
- 121. Ay H, Oliveira-Filho J, Buonanno FS, Ezzeddine M, Schaefer PW, Rordorf G, et al. Diffusion-weighted imaging identifies a subset of lacunar infarction associated with embolic source. Stroke. 1999;30:2644–2650.
- 122. Moulin T, Tatu L, Vuillier F, Cattin F. Brain CT scan for acute cerebral infarction: early sign of ischaemia. Rev Neurol (Paris). 1999;155(9) 647–55.
- 123. Abdulla H, Boguslawsky R, Poniatowska R. Hyperacute infarction. Early CT findings. Med Sci Monit. 2000;6(5):1027–30.
- Becker H, Desch H, Hacker H, Penez A. CT fogging effect with ischaemic cerebral infarct. Neuroradiology. 1979;28(4):185–92.
- Skriver EB, Olsen TC. The transient disappearance of cerebral infarcts on CT scan, the so-called fogging effect. Neuroradiology. 1981;22(2):61–9.

- 126. The European Cooperative Acute Stroke Study (ECASS). JAMA. 1995;274:1017–1025.
- 127. Zeevi N, Chhabra J, Silverman IE, Lee NS, McCullough LD. Acute stroke management in the elderly. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2007;25:304–308.
- 128. Gomez-Choco M, Obach V, Urra X, Amaro S, Cervera A, Vargas M, Chamorro A. The response to IV rt-PA in very old stroke patients. Eur J Neurol. 2008;15(3):253–6.
- 129. Mishra NK, Ahmed N, Andersen G, Egido JA, Lindsberg PL, Ringleb PA, et al. Thrombolysis in very elderly people: controlled comparison of SITS International Stroke Thrombolysis Registry and Virtual International Stroke Trials Archves. BMJ 2010;341.https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.c6046.
- 130. Heuschmann PU, Kolominsky-Rabas PL, Roether J, Misselwitz B, Lowitzsch K, Heidrich J, et al. Predictors of in-hospital mortality in patients with acute ischaemic stroke treated with thrombolytic therapy. JAMA. 2004;292:1831–8.
- 131. Bateman BT, Schumacher HC, Boden-Albala B, Berman MF, Mohr JP, Sacco RL, et al. Factors associated with inhospital mortality after administration of thrombolysis in acute ischaemic stroke patients: an analysis of the nationwide inpatient sample 1999–2002. Stroke. 2006;37:440–6.
- 132. Engelter ST, Bonati LH, Lyrer PA. Intravenous thrombolysis in stroke patients of > or= 80 versus <80 years of age –a systematic review across cohort studies. Age Ageing. 206;35:572–80.
- 133. Power M. An update on thrombolysis for acute ischaemic stroke. ACNR. 2004;4:36–39.
- 134. Wahlgren N, Ahmed N, Davalos A, Ford GA, Grond M, Hacke W, et al. Thrombolysis with alteplase for acute ischaemic stroke in the Safe Implementation of Thrombolysis in Stroke-Monitoring Study (SITS-MOST): an observational study. Lancet. 2007;369:275–282.
- 135. Katzan L, Furlan AJ, Lloyd LE, Franl JI, Harper DL, Hinchey JA, et al. Use of tissue type plasminogen activator of acute ischaemic stroke. The Cleveland area experience. JAMA. 2000;263:1151–58.
- 136. Leslie-Mazwi TM, Chandra RV, Sionsen CZ, Yoo AJ. Elderly patients and intra-arterial stroke therapy. Expert Rev Cardiovasc Ther. 2013;11(12) 1713–23.
- 137. Flint AC, Duckwiler GR, Budzik RF, Liebeskind DS, Smith WS.. Mechanical thrombectomy of intracranial internal carotid occlusion: pooled results of the MERCI and Multi MERCI Part 1 trials. Stroke. 2007;38(4):1274–8.
- 138. Fiorella D, Levy EL, Turk AS, Albuquerque FC, Niemann DB, Aagaard-Kienitz B, et al. US multicenter experience with the wingspan stent system for the treatment of intracranial atheromatous disease: periprocedural results. Stroke.2007;38:881–887.
- 139. Subramaniam S, Hilld MD. S. Decompressive hemicraniotomy for malignant middle cerebral artery infarction. The Neurologist. 2009;15:178–184.

- 140. Hacke W, Schwab S, Horn M, Spranger M, De Georgia M, von Kummer R et al. Malignant middle cerebral artery territory infarction: clinical course and clinical signs. Arch Neurol. 1996;53:309–315.
- 141. Schwab S, Steiner T, Aschoff A, Schwb S, Steiner HH, Jansen O, et al. Early hemicraniectomy in patients with complete middle cerebral artery infarction. Stroke. 1998;29:1888–1893.
- 142. Arac A, Blanchard V, Lee M, Steinberg G. Assessment of outcome following decompressive craniotomy for malignant middle cerebral artery infarction in patients older than 60 years. Neurosurg Focus 2009;26(6): E3 https://doi.org/10.3171/2009.3.FO CUS0958.
- 143. Schneck MJ. Hemicraniotomy for hemispheric infarction and HAMLET study : a sequel is needed. The Lancet Neurology. 2009;8(4):303–304.
- 144. Bhalla A, Wolfe CD, Rudd AG. Management of acute parameters after stroke QJM. 2001;94:167–172.
- Oppenheimer SM, Hachinski VC. The cardiac consequences of stroke. Neurol Clin. 1992;10(1):167–76.
- 146. Britton M, Carlsson A, de Faire U. Blood pressure course in patients with acute stroke and matched controls. Stroke. 1986;17:861–4.
- 147. Sandser EC, Bath PM, Boysen G, Jatuziz D, Korv J, Luders S, et al. The angiotensin-receptor blocker candesartan for treatment of acute stroke (CAST):a randomized, placebo-controlled, double-blind trial. Lancet. 2011;377:741–50.
- 148. Jeffry I, Saver JL., Kalafut M. Thrombolysis therapy in stroke: Treatment and Medication. e-medicine http:// emedicine.medscope.com/article/116080:treatments
- 149. Ronning OM, Guldvig B. Should stroke victims routinely receive supplemental oxygen? Stroke. 1999;30:2053–2037.
- Oppenheimer SM. Neurogenic cardiac effects of cardiovascular disease. Curr Opin in Neurol. 1994;7 (1):20–4.
- Metawally Y. Cardiac consequences of stroke. http:// yassermetwally.com
- 152. Mayer SA. Recombinant activated Factor VII for acute intracerebral haemorrhage. Stroke. 2007;38: 763–767.
- 153. Wang DZ, Talkad AV. Treatment of intracerebral haemorrhage. What should we do now? Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2009;9(11):13–18.
- 154. Mayer SA, Brun NC, Broderick J ,Davis S, Dringer MN, Skelnick SE, et al. Safety feasibility of recombinant Factor VII for acute intracerebral haemorrhage. Stroke. 2005b; 36: 74–79.
- 155. Barclay L, Vega C. American Heart and American Stroke Associations endorse New Stroke Guidelines. http://cme.medscape.com/viewarticle/511995
- 156. Adams HP Jr, Brott TG, Furlan AJ, Gomez CR, Grotta J, Helgason CM, et al. Guidelines for thrombolytic therapy for acute stroke: a supplement to the guidelines for the management of acute ischaemic stroke: a statement for healthcare professionals from a special writing group of the Stroke Council,

American Heart Association. Circulation. 1996;94: 1167–1174.

- 157. Broderick JP, Adams HP, Barson W, Feinberg W, Feldman E, Grotta J, et al. Guidelines for the management of spontaneous intracerebral haemorrhage. Stroke. 1999;30:905–912.
- 158. Amar AP. Controversies in the neurosurgical management of cerebellar haemorrhage and infarction. Neurosurg Focus. 2012;32(4)EI https://doi.org/10. 3171/2012.2.FOCUS11369.
- Kalra L. Does age affect benefits of stroke unit rehabilitation? Stroke. 1994;25:346–351.
- Kalra L, Dale P,Crome P. Improving stroke rehabilitation: a controlled study. Stroke 1993;24:1462–1467.
- 161. Teasell R, McClure AB. The Principles of Stroke Rehabilitation. http://www.ebrsr.com/-ebrsr/uploads/ B\_Principles\_of\_Stroke\_Rehabilitation\_(Full\_Versio n).pdf. accessed 15.2.2013.
- 162. Rathore SS, Hinn AR, Cooper LS, Tyroler H, Rosamond WD. Characterization of incidence stroke signs and symptoms: findings from the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities Study. Stroke. 2002;33: 2718–2721.
- 163. Fritz SL, Light KE, Patterson TS, Behrman AZ, Davis SB. Active finger extension predicts outcomes after constraint-induced movement therapy for individuals with hemiparesis after stroke. Stroke 2005;36: 1172–1177.
- 164. Langhorne P, Coupar F, Pollock A. Motor recovery after stroke: a systematic review. Lancet Neurol. 2009;8:741–754.
- 165. Dobkin B. Neuromedical complications in stroke patients transferred for rehabilitation before and after diagnostic related groups. J Neuro Rehabil. 1987; 1: 3–7.
- 166. Milanod IG. Mechanisms of baclofen action in spasticity. Acta Neurol Scand. 1991;85:305–310
- 167. Pedersen E, Arlein-Soborog P, Mai J. The mode of action of the gaba derivative baclofen in human spasticity. Acta Neurol Scand 1974;50: 665–85.
- 168. Ketel WB, Kolb ME. Long term treatment with dantrolene sodium of stroke patients with spasticity limiting the return of function. Curr Med Res Opin. 1984;9:161–169.
- 169. Gresham GE, Duncan PW, Stason KB, Adams HP, Jr, Adelman AM, Alexander DM, et al. Post stroke rehabilitation Clinical Practice Guidelines. No 16. Rockville, Md: US Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Services, Aging for Health Care Policy and Research May 1995. AHCPR Publication No. 95–0662.
- 170. Royal College of Physicians Clinical Guidelines for Stroke 2nd ed. Prepared by Intercollegiate Stroke Working Party. London RCP, 2004.
- Vuagnat H, Chantraine L. Shoulder pain in hemiplegia revisited: contribution of functional electrical stimulation and other therapies. J Rehabil Med. 2003;35: 49–54.

- 172. Paolucci S. Epidemiology and treatment of post stroke depression. Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat. 2008; 4(1):145–54.
- 173. Starkstein SE, Mizrahi R, Power BD. Expert Opin Pharmacother. 2008;9(8):291–8.
- 174. Turner-Stokes L, Hassan N. Depression after stroke: a review of the evidence base to inform the development of an integrated care pathway. Part 2. Treatment alternatives. Clin Rehab. 2002;16(3):248–60.
- 175. Aizen E, Shuaev I, Lenger R. Risk factors and characteristics of falls during inpatient rehabilitation of elderly patients. Arch Geront Geriatr. 2007;44:1–12.
- Robinson RG. The Clinical Neuropsychiatry of stroke. New York. Cambridge University Press, 1998.
- 177. Shimada K, Robinson RG. Effects of anxiety disorder on impairment and recovering from stroke. J Neuropsychiatry Clin Neuro Sci. 1998;10:34–40.
- 178. Staub F, Bogousslavsky J. Fatigue after stroke: a major but neglected issue. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2001; 12(2): 75–81.
- 179. De Groot MH, Phillips ST, Eskes GA. Fatigue associated with stroke and other associated conditions: implications for stroke rehabilitation. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 2003; 84(10):1714–20.
- 180. Colle F, Bonan I, Gillaz Leman MC, Bradai N, Yalnik K. Fatigue after stroke. Ann Readapt Med Phys. 2006;48(6):272–6.
- 181. Park JY, Chun MH, Kang SH, Lee JA, Kim BA, Shin MJ. Functional outcome in post-stroke patients with and without fatigue. Am J Phys Med Rehabil. 2009; 88(7):554–8.
- Jaracz K, Mielcarek L, Kozubski W. Clinical and psychological correlations of post-stroke fatigue. Preliminary results. Neuro Neurochir Pol. 2007;41(1): 34–43.
- 183. Nakayama H, Jorgensen H, Raaschou H, Olsen T. Recovery of upper extremity function in stroke patients: the Copenhagen Stroke Study. Arch Phys Med Rehabil.1994;75:394–398.
- 184. Europeans are living longer. Official website of European Union. http://europa.eu/abc/keyfigures/ sizeandpopulation/older/index en.htm
- 185. Di Carlo A, Baldereschi M, Gandolfo C, Candelise L, Ghetti A, Maggi S, et al. Stroke in an elderly population: incidence and impact on survival and daily function> Italian Longitudinal Study on Aging. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2003;16:141–50.
- 186. Marini C Baldassarre M, Russo T, De Santis F, Sacco S, Ciancarelli I, et al. Burden of first-ever ischaemic stroke in the oldest old: evidence from a population-based study. Neurology. 2004;62:77–81.
- 187. Sacco RL. Risk factors outcomes and stroke subtypes for ischaemic stroke. Neurology. 1997;49(suppl4): S39-S44.
- 188. American Stroke Association. Heart Disease and Stroke Statistics-2003. Update, Dallas Texas, 2003.337. Kuller L, Selster R. Cerebrovascular disease: mortality in Maryland. Am J Epidemiol. 1967;86:442–44.

- 189. Kuller L, Selster R. Cererivascular disease: mortality in Maryland. Am J epidemiol.1967;86:442–44.
- 190. Salonin JT, Puskin B, Tuomilchto J, Homan K. Relationship of blood pressure, serum lipids and cigarette smoking to the risk of cerebral stroke Stroke. 1982;13:327–333.
- 191. Kannel WB. Current status of the epidemiology of brain infarction associated with occlusive arterial disease. Stroke. 1971;2:295–318.
- 192. Ostfield AM. A review of stroke epidemiology. In PE Startwell and Nathanson eds. Epidemiologic Reviews. Vol 2 Baltimore. The John Hopkins, University Press.1980;136–152.
- 193. Keller JN, Dimayuga E, Chen Q, Thorpe J, Gee J, Ding Q. Autophagy, proteasomes, lipofuscin, and oxidative stress in the ageing brain. Int J Biochem Cell Biol. 2004;36:2376–2391.
- 194. Kelly KM, Nadon NL, Morrison JH, Tibault O, Barnec A, Blalock EM. The neurobiology of aging. Epilepsy Res 2006; 68 Supl 1:S5-S20.
- 195. Siliman RA, Wagner EH, Fletcher RH. The Social and functional consequences of stroke for elderly patients. Stroke. 1987;18:200–203.
- 196. Claesson L, Linden T, Skoog I, Biomstrand C. Cognitive impairment after stroke-impact on activities of daily living and costs of care for elderly people. http://www.researchgate.nt/pubication/8122490\_Cogn itive\_Impai...\_Activities\_of\_Daily\_Living\_and\_Cost s\_of\_Care\_for-Elderly\_People. Accessed 30 Aprl 2016.
- 197. Desrosiers J, Bourbonnais D, Noreau L, Rochette A, Bravo G, Bourget A. Participation after stroke compared to normal aging. J Rehabil Med. 2005;37:353–357.
- 198. Garraway WM, Akhtar AJ, Hocky L, Prescott RJ. Management of acute stroke in the elderly: Follow up of a controlled trial. Br Med J. 1980:28:827–82.
- 199. Ahlsio B, Britton M, Murray V, Theorell T. Disablement and quality of life after stroke. Stroke. 1954;15: 886–890.
- 200. Gersham GE, Phillips TF, Wof PA, McNamara PM, Kannel WB, Dawber TR. Epidemiologic profile of long term stroke disability. The Framingham study. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 1979;60:487–491.
- 201. Breuer J, Pacon M, Gauthrier A, Brown MM. Stroke and TIA are recognised complications of acute herpes zoster. Neurology 2014;82(3):206–212.
- 202. Patrick JT, Russell E, Meyer J, Biller J, Saver JL. Cervical (C2) herpes zoster infection followed by pontine infarction. J Neuroimaging. 1995;5(3): 192–3.
- 203. Gilden D, Cohrs RJ, Mahalingam R, Nagel MA. Varicella zoster virus vasculopathies: diverse clinical manifestations, laboratory features, pathogenesis and treatment. Lancet Neurol 2009;8:731–740.
- Nagel MA, Gilden D. The relationship between herpes zoster and stroke. Curr Neurol Neurosci Rep. 2015;15 (4):16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11910-015-0534-4.

# Check for updates

# **Transient Ischaemic Attack (TIA)**

## Contents

Introduction	709
Symptomatology	710
Differential Diagnosis	710
Diagnosis and Evaluation of a Patient with Suspected TIA	711
Risk Stratification	711
Management	711
Impact	712
References	713

## Abstract

TIA frequency increases with age reaching 10.2% in males and 7.4% in females and decreased in subjects of both sexes aged 85 years or over. The symptoms of TIA vary widely depending on the area of the brain involved. Medical history of specific symptoms and thorough neurological and cardiovascular examinations provide the most important information to diagnose a TIA. TIA poses considerable difficulty in diagnosis, and diagnostic uncertainty is common. Patients presenting with TIA or minor stroke are at high risk of early stroke up to 10% in the first 48 h. Current international guidelines have adopted the ABCD2 score in risk stratification of patients with TIA. For a new-onset TIA patient, an ABCD2 can be a guide in the management.

## Keywords

 $\label{eq:constraint} \begin{array}{l} Transient \ is chaemic \ attack \ \cdot \ Carotid \ artery \\ stenosis \ \cdot \ Embolism \ \cdot \ Transient \ monocular \\ blindness \ \cdot \ ABCD2 \ scores \end{array}$ 

## Introduction

A transient ischaemic attack (TIA) is a circulatory event which produces a focal neurological deficit with complete recovery within 24 h. With the advent of sophisticated neuroimaging techniques, the definition of TIA has unfolded to less than 1 h episode of focal dysfunction with no imaging evidence of acute infarction, according to the TIA Working Group [1]. The American Heart Association and American Stroke Association [2] endorsed this new definition but omitted the phrase 'less than one hour'. The cut-off period of any duration for TIA is incorrect,

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_79

for diffusion-weighted imaging of patients with TIA with symptoms less than 30 min had shown no abnormalities whereas in 29% with TIA lasting for 6–24 h revealed abnormalities [1].

An estimated 32,000 Australians suffer a firstever stroke each year [3], and a similar number are affected by TIA [4]. The overall prevalence of TIA is 7% in males and 4.9% in females. Their frequency increases with age [5] reaching 10.2% in males and 7.4% in females and decreased in subjects of both sexes aged 85 years or over [6]. TIA was substantially higher among Blacks and women than among Whites and men [7]. Those with TIA and hypertension experienced higher stroke incidence rates, and 13% of those with TIA had evidence of cardiovascular disease [8]. The incidence of cardiovascular disease and mortality is three times higher in the elderly from stroke compared to younger patients [9, 10], and patients over the age of 80 years due to accumulation of vascular risk factors are at increased risk of ischaemic stroke [11].

About 40% of patients with ischaemic stroke syndromes have extracranial arterial lesions accessible to surgery [12] most commonly carotid stenosis [13]. The most common cause is an embolus from the atherosclerotic plaque in one of the carotid arteries or from a thrombus in the heart. Large vessel disease (especially high-grade carotid stenosis) and cardioembolism (atrial fibrillation and severely diseased and replaced valves) carry higher risks of stroke recurrence [12]. In the former, the stroke risk was found to be 12.6% within 1 month and 19.2% at 3 months, and in the latter, it was estimated to be 4.6% within a month [14]. In one-third of the patients with TIA, no further symptoms are experienced, one-third continue to have TIAs, and the remaining one-third have completed strokes [15]. In another study, 10–20% of the patients with TIA had a stroke within 90 days, and in about half of them, the stroke occurred within 24-48 h [16].

## Symptomatology

The symptoms of TIA vary widely depending on the area of brain involved. The presentation of TIA symptoms can often be divided according to the vascular territories involved, anterior (carotid) circulation and posterior (vertebrobasilar) circulation. It is important to distinguish between them if carotid endarterectomy is to be considered although the clinical distinction can be difficult. Despite this, there are clinical features that are more likely to be allied to one or the other:

- Anterior circulation TIA (carotid TIAs): Transient occlusion of the ophthalmic artery will result in monocular blindness (TMB) or amaurosis fugax and described by the patient as a 'curtain' descending over the affected eye. It may also manifest as a transient hemispheric episode.weakness, clumsiness of hand, dysphasia and dysarthria.
- Posterior circulation TIA: Any one of these symptoms diplopia, dysarthria, ataxia, vertigo, blurred vision and transient global amnesia and may occur as an isolated symptom of posterior circulation involvement but for isolated vertigo without other symptoms is most unlikely to be caused by vertebrobasilar disease.

#### Differential Diagnosis

There are many non-vascular conditions that may cause symptoms suggestive of TIA or stroke and have often been referred to as 'TIA mimics' or 'stroke mimics' [17]. The most common mimics are hypoglycaemia, migraine, seizures, post-ictal states and tumours. Hypoglycaemia manifests with confusion, visual disturbances and inappropriate behaviour and accompanied by sweating, tremulousness, hunger and diminished level of consciousness or coma [18]. Transient hypoglycaemia may simulate a stroke like event with hemiplegia and aphasia [19]. Hypoglycaemia can be excluded by appropriately timed blood sugar levels. Migraine occurs in young and middle-aged patients and is characterised by headache often unilateral and an aura which precedes the headache. If the patient has not had migraine headaches in the past, this diagnosis should not be made until all other possibilities are excluded [20]. Todd's paralysis is characterised by temporary usually unilateral weakness and may last for 36-48 h following a seizure. There have been reports of stroke and TIA symptoms with chronic subdural haematoma [21]. Transient global amnesia appears suddenly with confusion, disorientation and lasts as long as 2 h or more together with retrograde memory deficit [20].

In transient monocular blindness (TMB) or amaurosis fugax, the visual disturbance or loss such as blindness, dimming or blurring affects one eye for seconds or minutes [22]. It may occur alone or in combination with TIA. Differential diagnosis of TMB includes ocular events such as vitreous detachment, central retinal vein thrombosis, intraocular haemorrhage, intermittent angle chronic glaucoma and vasospasm/angiospasm [23].

# Diagnosis and Evaluation of a Patient with Suspected TIA

Medical history of specific symptoms and thorough neurological and cardiovascular examinations provide the most important information to diagnose a TIA. TIA poses considerable difficulty in diagnosis and diagnostic uncertainty is common. A third of patients referred to a TIA/stroke clinic have a non-vascular cause [24], and only 22% of primary care physicians knew of the definition of TIA [25].

## **Risk Stratification**

Patients presenting with TIA or minor stroke are at high risk of early stroke up to 10% in the first 48 h [26]. The overall risk of stroke in patients with TIA has been found to be 8% within a week and 20% with a 3-month period [27]. There are several scoring systems based on the clinical profile of patients used to determine the risk of early stroke recurrence after a TIA. Presently a validated score - the ABCD2 score - is from five factors with seven points [28]. The risk of stroke within 2 days following TIA with a score between 0-3 is 1%, 4-5 is 4.1% and 6-7 is 8.1%, respectively [28]. Although validated in several studies, the ABCD2 score is not wholly dependable in predicting carotid artery stenosis [29]. The ABCD2 score may act as a guide but what is important is the identification as to the mechanism and pathology of the TIA for these are what determine the risk of stroke and the treatment [30].

The predictive scores do not incorporate imaging findings which have been shown to have predictive value. CT results can improve prediction [31]. In spite of the transient nature of the symptoms, diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) has identified areas of acute brain ischaemia in about half the patients and with symptoms such motor impairment. The presence of multiple DWI lesions of varying ages suggests active early recurrence over time and portends a higher early risk of future ischaemic events [32]. In addition to ABCD2 score, taking DWI into account improves the prediction of early risk of stroke after TIA [33]. The results suggest DWI evaluation should be done urgently after TIA [34], and the National Stroke Association guidelines suggest to include imaging at some point [35].

Current international guidelines have adopted the ABCD2 score in risk stratification of patients with TIA [36]. Two large population studies investigating the diagnostic utility of ABCD2 for prediction of early risk after TIA and to evaluate whether carotid stenosis or atrial fibrillation might add to the prognostic yield of ABCD2 score noted that the degree of carotid stenosis was linearly associated with increased stroke risk after TIA, whereas atrial fibrillation was not [37, 38]. This highlights the importance of carotid evaluation in all TIA patients independent of the presenting ABCD2 scores [36].

#### Management

For a new-onset TIA patient, an ABCD2 can be a guide in the management, and patients with a score of 4 or more crescendo TIA, atrial fibrillation and those on anticoagulants should be referred to the hospital for prompt evaluation and treatment [39]. The EXPRESS Study [40] demonstrated that intense and immediate medical treatment of TIA reduced the early risk of stroke by 80%. There is still however no consensus on the urgent treatment of TIA. A new-onset TIA patient with an ABCD2 score of 3 or higher should according to the American Heart Association Guidelines be referred to the hospital immediately for emergent diagnostic evaluation. Low-risk patients with ABCD2 score below 3 can be managed by a

specialist or referred to a neurological/TIA clinic and be seen within 7–10 days.

The mainstay of management of TIA following acute recovery is diagnosis and treatment of the underlying cause. The family physicians are advised to give aspirin at the time of diagnosis. CT scan must be done to exclude haemorrhage before commencement of antithrombotic therapy. Specialist assessment confers the diagnosis usually with cerebral imaging [41]. The American Heart Association (AHA) and the American Stroke Association (ASA) and the more recent guidelines from the 8th American College of Chest Physicians Conference on Antithrombotic and Antiplatelet therapy recommend aspirin, clopidogrel or extendedrelease dipyridamole (ER-DP) plus aspirin as accepted first-line options for secondary prevention of ischaemic events in patients with a history of TIA or stroke [42]. For patients with noncardioembolic TIA, antiplatelet agents rather than oral anticoagulation are recommended to reduce cardiovascular events or recurrent stroke. The recommended dose is aspirin (50-325 mg/day) monotherapy or combination of aspirin and extended-release dipyridamole and clopidogrel monotherapy according to the AHA/ASA recommendations [43].

The ESPS-2 trial demonstrated that aspirin 25 mg twice daily and dipyridamole in a modified release form at a dose of 200 mg twice daily have each been equally effective for the secondary prevention of stroke and TIA [44]. When coprescribed the protective effects are additive. The combination being more significantly effective than either agent prescribed singly [44, 45]. Low-dose aspirin does not eliminate the propensity for induced bleeding [44] and in patients who are aspirin intolerant, clopidogrel is another option but is said to have less advantage over aspirin than aspirin plus ER-DP, and its combination with aspirin has only marginally better efficacy and increased bleeding risks [46].

Impact

In one-third of the patients with TIA, no further symptoms are experienced, one-third continue to have TIAs, and the remaining one-third have completed strokes [15]. Those with TIA and hypertension experienced higher stroke incidence rates, and 13% of those with TIA had evidence of cardiovascular disease [8]. TIA poses considerable difficulty in diagnosis and diagnostic uncertainty is common. People's quality of life and their perception of health may change permanently following a TIA [47]. Those who have had a TIA or minor stroke may experience distress and residual functional impairment [48]. TIA can have a longterm impact, and it had been reported that TIA patients visited their general practitioners more frequently for fatigue, cognitive impairment and anxiety or depression [49]. It has been reported that life expectancy was lower than that of the general population following a TIA [50] (Box 1).

**Box 1 Key Points. Transient Ischaemic Attack** The definition of TIA has unfolded to focal dysfunction with no imaging evidence of acute infarction, according to the AHA/ASA 2009 Guidelines [2].

In one-third of the patients with TIA, no further symptoms are experienced, one-third continue to have TIAs, and the remaining one-third have completed strokes [15].

In another study, 10-20% of the patients with TIA had a stroke within 90 days and in about half of them the stroke occurred within 24-48 h [16].

There are many non-vascular conditions that may cause symptoms suggestive of TIA or stroke and have often been referred to as 'TIA mimics' or 'stroke mimics' [17].

Presently a validated score – the ABCD2 score – is from five factors with 7 points [28]. The risk of stroke within 2 days following TIA with a score between 0-3 is 1%, 4-5 is 4.1% and 6-7 is 8.1%, respectively [28].

The EXPRESS Study demonstrated that intense and immediate medical treatment of TIA reduced the early risk of stroke by 80% [40].

Carotid evaluation in all TIA patients is important and independent of the presenting ABCD2 scores [29].

(continued)

Box 1 Key Points. Transient Ischaemic Attack (continued)

A new-onset TIA patient with an ABCD2 score of 3 or higher should according to the American Heart Association Guidelines be referred to the hospital immediately for emergent diagnostic evaluation.

Aspirin 25 mg twice daily and dipyridamole in an extended release form at a dose of 200 mg twice daily have each been equally effective for the secondary prevention of stroke and TIA [44].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following in relation to transient ischaemic attack (TIA) are true, *except*:
  - A. The stroke rate is more than 30% in the 90 days of TIA.
  - B. Intense and immediate medical treatment of TIA reduces the risk of stroke by 80%.
  - C. Carotid evaluation in all TIA patients is important and independent of the presenting ABCD2 scores.
  - D. For non-cardioembolic TIA, antiplatelet agents are recommended.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = A

#### References

- Hadjiev DI, Mineva PP. A reappraisal of the definition and pathophysiology of the transient ischaemic attack. Med Sci Monit. 2007;13(3):RA50–3.
- 2. Easton JD, Saver JL, Albers GW, Chaturvedi S, Feldman E, Hatsukami TS, et al. Definition and evaluation of transient ischaemic attack: a scientific statement for health care professionals from the American Heart Association/American Stroke Association Council on Cardiovascular Radiology and Intervention, Council of cardiovascular Nursing and Interdisciplinary Council of Peripheral Vascular Disease. The American Academy of Neurology affirms the value of this statement as an educational tool for neurologists. Stroke. 2009;40: 2276–2293.

- Anderson CS, Jameozck KD, Burvill PB, Chakera TM, Johnson GA, Stewart-Wynne EG. Ascertaining the true incidence of stroke: experience from the Perth Community Stroke Study. 1989–1990. Med J Aust. 1993; 188:80–84.
- Dennis MS, Bamford J, Sandercock PHG, Warlow CP. Incidence of TIA in the Oxfordshire England. Stroke. 1989;20:333–339.
- Rancurel G. Transient ischemic attacks in the elderly: new definition and diagnostic difficulties. Psychol Neuropsychiatr Vieil. 2005;3(1):17–26.
- Orlandi G, Gelli A, Fanucchi S. Prevalence of stroke and TIA in the elderly population of an Italian rural community. Eur J Epidem. 2003;18:879–882.
- Kleindorfer D; Panagos P, Pancioli A, Khoury J, Kissele B, Woo D, et al. Incidence and short-term prognosis of transient ischaemic attack in a population-based study. Stroke. 2005;36:720–724.
- Ostfield AM, Shekella RB, Klawans HL. TIA a risk of stroke in elderly poor population. Stroke. 1973;4:980.
- Truelsen T, Piechowski-Joziak B, Bonita R, Mathers C, Bogousslavsky J, Boysan G. Stroke incidence and prevalence in Europe: A review of available data. Eur J Neurol. 2006;13:581–598.
- 10. Goldstein LB, Adams R, Alberts MJ, Appel LJ, Brass M, Bushnell CD American Heart Association; American Stroke Association Stroke Council, et al.. Primary prevention of ischaemic stroke: A guideline from the American Heart Association/Americam Stroke Association stroke Council, cosponsored by the Arthereosclerotic peripheral vascular disease interdisciplinary working group; cardiovasculsr nursing council; clinical cardiology council, nutrition, physical activity and metabolism council; and the quality of care and outcomes research onterdisciplinary working group. Stroke. 2006;37:1583–133.
- Heitsch LE, Panagos PD. Treating the elderly stroke patient. Complications controversies and best care metrics. Clin Geriatr Med. 2013;29:231–255.
- 12. Robun M, Baumit M. The national survey of stroke. 1981;12(2Pc 2 Suppl1):145–157.
- Lord RSA. Short-stay carotid endarterectomy. Editorial MJA. 1998;168:149–150.
- Lovett JK, Coull AJ, Rothwell PM. Early risk of recurrence by subtype of ischaemic stroke in population – based incidence studies. Neurology. 2004; 62:569–573.
- Baumgartner C, Zeiler K, Kollegger H, Lind C, Oder W, Deecke L. Prognosis after transient ischaemic attacks. Vericherungsmedizin. 1991;43(3):75–9.
- Albers GW, Caplan LR, Easton JD, Fayad PB, Mohr JP, Saver JL, and the TIA Working Group: et al. Transient ischaemic attack-proposal for a new definition. NEJM. 2002;347:1713–1716.
- Pendlebury ST, Giles MF, Rothwell PM. Transient Ischaemic Attack and Stroke. Cambridge University Press. Accessed website: http://www.Cambridge.org/ catalogue/catalogue.asp?isbn=9780521735124&ss= exc. (accessed on 9/02/2010).

- Malouf R, Brust JC. Hypoglycaemia causing neurological manifestations and outcome. Ann Neurol. 1985; 17:421–430
- Montgomery BM, Pinner CA, Newberry SC. Transient hypoglycaemic hemiplegia. Arch Int Med. 1964;114: 680–684.
- 20. Hankey GJ. Stroke. Churchill Livingstone 2002.
- Moster ML, Johnson DE, Reinmuth OM. Chronic subdural haematoma with transient neurological deficits: a review of 15 cases. Ann Neurol. 1983;14:539–542.
- Lord RS. Tansient monocular blindness. Aust NZJ Ophthalmol. 1990;18:299–305.
- Heckman JG, Garel C, Neundorfer B, et al. Vasospastic Amaurosis fugax. J Neutrol Neuosurg Psychiatry. 2003;24(2):149.
- Martin DJ, Young G, Enevoldson TD, Hinfurey P. Over diagnosis of transient ischaemic attack and minor stroke: experience at a regional neurovascular clinic. QJM. 1997;90:759–67.
- Hogan N, Boenau I. The Emergent patient:Transient ischaemic attack. Emerg Med. 2006;30(3):41–46.
- Rothwell P, Buchan A, Johnston S. Recent advances in management of transient ischaemic attacks and minor ischaemic strokes. Lancet Neurol. 2005;5:33–331.
- Johnston SC, Rothwell PM, Nguyen-Huyah MN, Giles MF, Elkins JS, Bernstein AL, et al. Validation and refinement of scores to predict very early stroke risk. after transient ischaemic attack. Lancet. 2007;369:283–292.
- Johnston SC, Gress DR, Browner WS, Sidney S. Shortterm prognosis after emergency-department diagnosis of transient ischaemic attack. JAMA 2000;284: 2901–2906.
- Sivakumar R, Shinh N, Kingsworth B, et al. Can we predict carotid stenosis by ABCD2 score or other clinical features? Cerebrovasc Dis. 2008;28(suppl 2):171.
- Blacker DJ. There's more to transient ischaemic attack than ABCD. Int Med J. 2009;39:332–334.
- Sciolla R, Melis F. Rapid identification of high-risk transient ischaemic attack. Prospective validation of the ABCD score. Stroke. 2008;39:297–302.
- 32. Sylasja PN, Coults SB, Subramaniam S, et al. Acute ischaemic lesions of varying ages predict risk of ischaemic events in stroke/TIA patients. Neurology. 2007;68(6):415–9.
- Calvet D, Touze E, Oppenheim C, Turc G, Meder J-F, Mas J-L. DWI lesions and TIA etiology improve the prediction of stroke after TIA. Stroke. 2009;40(1): 187–92.
- 34. Sorenson AG. Advances in Imaging 2007. Stroke. 2008;39:276–278.
- 35. Johnston SC, Nguyen-Huyeh, Schwarz ME et al. National Stroke Association guidelines for management of transient ishaemic attack. Ann Neurol. 2006; 60:301–304.
- 36. Tsivgoulis G, Heliopoulos J. Potential and failure of the ABCD2 score in stroke risk prediction after transient ischaemic attack. Stroke. 2010;41:836–838.
- Sheehan OC, Kyne L, Kelly A, Hannon N, Mamane M, Merwick A, et al. Population – based study of ABCD2

score, carotid stenosis and atrial fibrillation for early stroke prediction after transient ischaemic attack. Stroke. 2010;41:844–850.

- Chandratheva A, Mehta Z, Geragthy OC, Marquadt L, Rothwell PM. Oxford Vascular Study. Populationbased study of risk and predictors of stroke in the first few hours after transient ischaemic attack. Neurology. 2009;72:1941–1947.
- Gommans J, Barker PA, Fink J. Preventing stroke: the assessment and management of people with transient ishaemic attack. NZ Med J. 2009;122(1293):3856.
- 40. Rothwell PM, Giles MP, Chandratheva A, Marquadt L, Geraght YO Redgrave JN On behalf of the Early use of Existing Preventive Strategies for Stroke (EXPRESS) study, et al.. Effect of urgent treatment of transient ischaemic attack and minor stroke on early recurrent stroke (EXPRESS) study: a prospective population based sequential comparison. Lancet. 2007;370: 1432–1442.
- Lasserson DS. Initial management of suspected transient ischaemic attack and stroke in primary care: implications of recent research. Postgrad Med J. 2009;85(1003):422–7.
- Van de Griend JP, Saseen JJ. Combination of antiplatelet agents for the prevention of stroke. Pharmacotherapy. 2008;28(0):1233–42.
- 43. Adams RJ, Albers G, Alberts MJ, Benavente O, Furie K, Goldstein B, et al. Update to the AHA/ASA Recommendations for the Prevention of Stroke in Patients With Stroke and Transient Ischaemic Attack. Stroke 2008;39:1647–1652
- 44. Diener HC, Cunha L, Forbes C, Sivenius J, Smets P, Lowenthal A. European Stroke Prevention Study 2. dipyridamole and acetylsalicyclic acid in the secondary prevention of stroke (ESPS-2). J Neuro Sci. 1993; 143(1–2):1–13.
- Chaturvedi S. Acetylsalicyclic acid plus extended release combination therapy for secondary stroke prevention. Clin Ther. 2008;30(7):1196–205.
- 46. Kirshner HS. prevention of secondary stroke and TIA with antiplatelet therapy: the role of the primary care physician. Int J Clin Pract. 2007;6(10): 1739–40.
- Gibson J, Watkins C. People's experience of the impact of transint ischaemic attack and its condsequences: qualitative study. J Adv Nurs.2012;68(8):1707–15.
- Kellett N, Drummond AER, Palmer T, Munshi S, Lincoln N. Impact of transient ischaemic attack and minor stroke on daily life. Int J Therapy & Rehab (IJTR). http://dx.doi.org/10.12968/ijtr.2014.21.7.318.
- 49. NeuroNews. General practitioner records indicate long term effects on patients of transient ischaemic attacks. https://neuronewsinternational.com/generalpractitioner-records-indicate-long-term-effects-on-pa tients-of-transient-ischaemic-attacks/. Accessed 16 January 2017.
- HealthCommunities. Long term impact ofTIA. http:// www.healthcommunities.com/stroke/long-term-ipacttia.shtma. Accessed on 1 January 2017.



# Primary and Secondary Prevention of **79** Stroke

## Contents

Introduction	715
Primary Prevention of Stroke	716
Hypertension	716
Heart Failure (HF) and Coronary Artery Disease	
(CAD)	716
Atrial Fibrillation	716
Diabetes Mellitus	717
Asymptomatic Carotid Artery Stenosis	718
Dyslipidaemia	718
Lifestyle Factors	718
Secondary Prevention of Stroke	719
Hypertension	719
Atrial Fibrillation (AF)	719
Diabetes	719
Transient Ischaemic Attack	720
References	721

#### Abstract

The risk of first stroke and recurrence of stroke can be reduced by interventions that modify the treatable cardiovascular and cerebrovascular risk factors. The most important risk factor for stroke is age, and in both men and women, the stroke rate doubles for each successive 10 years after the age of 55. The risk factors for stroke may be different for the two sexes, ethnic groups and stroke subtypes. A proper understanding of the risk factors is essential for the primary prevention of stroke. Hypertension, congestive heart failure, coronary artery disease and atrial fibrillation are the four major risk factors apart from age. Atrial fibrillation (AF) becomes more prevalent with age in the general population, and the extent of stroke associated with AF increases with age. The present review will highlight the improvements that have occurred in the prevention of stroke.

#### Keywords

Stroke · Recurrence of stroke · Risk factors for stroke · Atrial fibrillation · Anticoagulation

## Introduction

The risk of first stroke and recurrence of stroke can be reduced by interventions that modify the treatable cardiovascular and cerebrovascular risk
factors. Each year, it is estimated that there are about 40,000-48,000 stroke events among Australians, and about 12,000 suffer a recurrence each year [1]. Primary and secondary preventive measures are important for the elderly because of the various impacts on the morbidity, mortality and quality of life. The most important risk factor for stroke is age, and in both men and women, the stroke rate doubles for each successive 10 years after the age of 55 [2]. The more important risk factors are hypertension, myocardial infarction, atrial fibrillation, diabetes mellitus, dyslipidaemia and asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis. These risk factors for stroke may be different for the two sexes, ethnic groups and stroke subtypes [3]. Some of the risk factors such as age, gender, race and hereditary factors are non-modifiable. The four lifestyle factors identified are cigarette smoking, alcohol consumption, diet and physical inactivity.

#### Primary Prevention of Stroke

A proper understanding of the risk factors is essential for the primary prevention of stroke. Hypertension, congestive heart failure, coronary artery disease (CAD) and atrial fibrillation are the four major risk factors apart from age.

#### Hypertension

The elderly are at high risk for morbidity and mortality from hypertension-related diseases, and several studies have shown that treatment of hypertension (isolated systolic hypertension, systolic/diastolic) in patients >60 years of age is extremely effective in primary prevention especially through the treatment of systolic hypertension [4]. Hypertension manifesting as systolic hypertension should be treated aggressively [5]. Hypertension is strongly related to stroke, coronary artery disease (CAD) and renal disease. For every 7.5 mm Hg increase in diastolic blood pressure, CAD risk increases by 29% and stroke risk by 46% [6]. It is a modifiable risk factor, and its treatment reduces the risk of stroke. Randomized controlled trials of treatment of hypertensive patients 80 years and older had revealed by lowering the blood pressure, the total mortality could be reduced by one-fifth and the rates of cardiovascular events by one-third [7]. There was a reduction in the incidence of stroke (25%) and CAD events (19%) in subjects aged 65–74 with hypertension treated as compared with the placebo group [8]. The initiation of hypertensive therapy for the 80 years and older are not well defined and should follow the guide-lines from The Seventh Report of the Joint National Committee [9].

#### Heart Failure (HF) and Coronary Artery Disease (CAD)

After the age of 65, the incidence of heart failure approximates 10 per 1000 people rising to 100 per 1000 people in those over 80 years [10]. People with heart failure are twice as likely to die from a stroke than the general population. In the community, people with heart failure have an increased risk of ischaemic stroke compared with the general population. Stroke results in more than a twofold increase in mortality [11]. Coronary heart disease, heart failure, dilated cardiomyopathy and heart valve disease have increased risk of stroke.

#### **Atrial Fibrillation**

Atrial fibrillation (AF) becomes more prevalent with age in the general population, and the extent of stroke associated with AF increases with age [12]. There is a 17-fold increased risk of stroke with rheumatic mitral valve disease with AF. Depending on the type of valve, patients with prosthetic valves will require anticoagulation usually with a higher INR. Non-valvular atrial fibrillation (NVAF) increases the risk of stroke by about six times [13, 14]. Patients with AF are at increased risk of stroke, and in patients with NVAF, the risk of ischaemic stroke averages 5% per year, about three to five times that of people in sinus rhythm [13]. The risk of stroke in patients with AF increases with age [15]. Those above 75 years or over or with specific risk factors are at highest risk for stroke [16]. AF affects about 10% of the elderly over the age of 80 years [17]. The annual risk for stroke increases with increasing age from 11.5% in ages 51–59 to 23% in ages 80–89 [13].

Oral anticoagulation is required in patients with NVAF who have specific risk factors for stroke such as age, previous TIA/stroke, hypertension, diabetes mellitus, heart failure and coronary artery disease. More recently, the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIIC) study indicated that premature ventricular complexes (PVCs) were associated with new onset of atrial fibrillation and death [18], and an association between PVCs and stroke have been reported earlier. PVCs detected on a rhythm strip may be a newly identified marker [19], if not a risk factor for stroke.

CHADS score or CHADS2 score is one method of determining the risk of stroke in patients with AF in primary prevention and as a basis to determine the degree of anticoagulation therapy. The score distinguishes between patients with high risk and low risk of stroke [20, 21]. Many clinicians feel that age over 75 years is equally a potent risk factor as a history of previous stroke. The European Society of Cardiology (ESC) has recognized this inequality of risk in the CHADS and had put out a more detailed risk assessment tool, the CHA2DS2-VASc score [22], and the CHADS2 score has now been superseded by the former. The CHA2DS2-VASc score has significantly improved the classification of AF patients at low and intermediate risk of stroke [23]. A score of 2 or more is of moderate or high risk and anticoagulation is recommended.

Patients with AF who are on medical prophylaxis are at high risk of bleeding complications, and it is important to evaluate the risk of bleeding. The European Society of Cardiology in its guidelines released the HAS-BLED score to assess the bleeding risk [24]. A score of more than 3 indicates high risk [25]. In the elderly, it has been suggested that HAS-BLED has better predictive value [26].

Warfarin is recommended in high-risk patients to prevent thromboembolism unless the drug is contraindicated. Warfarin is the more effective although aspirin is most commonly used as an alternative to warfarin. In selected patients, an anticoagulant with a direct thrombin inhibition, dabigatran may be an alternative to vitamin K antagonists like warfarin. Other effective substitutes for warfarin include factor Xa inhibitors such as apixaban betrixaban and rivaroxaban. Dabigatran has been shown to be equally effective as warfarin in stroke prevention in atrial fibrillation [27]. The randomised evaluation of long-term anticoagulation study (RELY study) studied patients with non-valvular AF and at least one risk factor of stroke. The lower dose of 110 mg twice daily showed similar efficacy with warfarin in reducing stroke and reduced rates of major bleeding. Both doses however showed a significant reduction of intracranial haemorrhage of about 70% compared with warfarin [27]. Rivaroxaban has also been shown to be effective [28]. The main advantage of dabigatran and rivaroxaban compared to warfarin is that no routine anticoagulation monitoring is required. Furthermore, single-dose regimen irrespective of age, gender and body weight should befit most patients. However in case of bleeding, there is no antidote available for dabigatran and rivaroxaban.

More recently life-threatening haemorrhage has been reported in the elderly with poor renal function taking dabigatran [29, 30]. In the old age group due to age-related decline in the creatinine clearance, there is accumulation of dabigatran, and hence safe dosing in the elderly will depend on the creatinine clearance. The Cockcroft-Gault formula is the most appropriate method to calculate the creatinine clearance [31]. Older patients with AF should be treated cautiously irrespective of the medication chosen because of the increased risk of stroke and bleeding and possible drug interactions [17]. Warfarin however remains the drug of choice in patients with rheumatic mitral valve disease, left ventricular thrombi, mechanical valves and severe renal dysfunction [17].

#### **Diabetes Mellitus**

It is estimated that the risk of stroke increases by 1.5- to 3-fold for patients with diabetes [32–34],

and diabetes also doubles the risk of stroke recurrence [35] with poor stroke outcome. Diabetes and stroke together are a major cause of mortality and morbidity worldwide. Many diabetics have hypertension, high cholesterol and increased body weight which increase the stroke risk even more. Diabetic subjects have a very high risk of death from stroke particularly women [36]. In the Collaborative Atorvastatin Diabetes Study (CARDS), a randomized trial on type 2 diabetic patients without high LDL cholesterol but with one other risk factor received placebo or atorvastatin 10 mg daily. Those on atorvastatin treatment showed a significant reduction in the incidence of new stroke by 48% independent of patient's age, gender, cholesterol and blood pressure [37].

#### Asymptomatic Carotid Artery Stenosis

The Asymptomatic Carotid Atherosclerosis Surgery (ACAS) trial showed an absolute risk reduction for stroke and death of 5.9% over 5 years with carotid endarterectomy (CE) compared with medical treatment alone in patients with 60-99% asymptomatic stenosis [38]. The Asymptomatic Carotid Artery Stenosis Trial (ACST) also came up with the almost identical result with 5.4% absolute stroke risk reduction [39]. Several guidelines do not support CE for asymptomatic carotid artery disease. The ACAS and ACST show that elective CE performed by a skilled surgeon is an option when medical management had failed. The American Heart Association guideline however recommends CE for asymptomatic lesions of at least 60% stenosis [40]. Data from randomized controlled studies regarding the efficacy of CE in older patients are limited. NASCET for instance was limited to patients aged < 80 years, and only 14% were >75 years. Similarly only 6% of all were >75 years in the ACST. It has been shown recently that there is increasing evidence that the risk of stroke has fallen with best medical treatment alone in patients with severe asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis [41, 42]. It is believed that surgery has little to offer except in those patients with a high risk of stroke on medical treatment alone [43].

#### 79 Primary and Secondary Prevention of Stroke

#### Dyslipidaemia

Epidemiological studies have indicated a link between total cholesterol levels and ischaemic stroke [44, 45]. Unlike the association between lipoprotein levels and coronary artery disease, no strong correlation between plasma lipoprotein concentrations and risk of stroke has been clearly established [46]. More recently it has been seen that there is an increased risk of new-onset diabetes by 12% with intensive-dose statin therapy compared with moderate-dose statin therapy [47]. In high-risk elderly subjects < or = 82 years of age, the largest trials suggest a favourable effect with the use of statins [4]. Nevertheless, the treatment of dyslipidaemia for the primary dysfunction of ischaemic stroke is based on the recommendations of the National Cholesterol Education Programme (NCEP) Adult Treatment Panel III (ATPIII) [48].

#### Lifestyle Factors

i. Cigarette smoking

Cigarette smoking has been shown to be an independent determinant of ischaemic stroke [49, 50]. It is also an independent determinant of carotid artery plaque thickness [51]. The risk of stroke increases with the number of cigarettes smoked. Smoking cessation medications and counselling should be offered to all those who smoke.

ii. Alcohol consumption

A J-shaped relationship has been shown between alcohol use – a protective effect in light or moderate drinkers – and an elevated stroke risk with heavy alcohol consumption [52]. Alcohol may increase the risk of stroke through various mechanisms that include hypertension, cardiac arrhythmias, reduction in cerebral blood flow and hypercoagulable states.

iii. Physical activity

Regular exercise improves functional capacity and reduces the risk of premature stroke from cardiovascular disease. It has been reported as a protective effect on stroke in both men and women [53, 54] and that moderate physical activity is more protective against ischaemic stroke than light activity [55]. The ability of exercise training to reduce the mortality and morbidity rates has not been well established for elderly patients. The role of physical activity as a risk factor for stroke is likely mediated through its role in controlling other risk factors such as hypertension, diabetes mellitus and obesity.

iv. Diet

High sodium intake was significant and an independent factor for both cerebral haemorrhage (ICH) and cerebral infarction (CI) in one study [56]. An Australian study reported that additional salt intake increased the risk of ICH but not CI [57].

#### Secondary Prevention of Stroke

Secondary prevention of stroke includes treatment of hypertension, hyperlipidaemia, antithrombotic therapy for atrial fibrillation and carotid endarterectomy in patients with severe carotid artery stenosis Effective secondary prevention depends on a number of factors such as stroke subtypes, aetiological mechanisms and appraisal of the cardiovascular risk profile are imperative [3]. For providing of optimal secondary prevention interventions, age should not be considered a barrier [58].

#### Hypertension

The perindopril protection against recurrent stroke study (PROGRESS) demonstrated that patients who have had a stroke or TIA on an average 6 months previously and with hypertension when treated with perindopril 4 mg in combination with indapamide 2 mg or 2.5 mg at the end of 4 years, the relative risk of stroke was reduced by 28% with similar reduction in all cardiovascular morbidity. The lowest tertile of mean blood pressure was 128/77 mmHg at the point of entry. Patients with intracerebral haemorrhage benefited more than those with ischaemic events [59]. What the trial further showed was that irrespective of the starting blood pressure levels all patients may benefit from treatment to reduce the pressure. The perindopril and indapamide appeared to have been well tolerated as 90% of patients continued to take the treatment for 4 years [9].

Another factor is that in patients with moderate to severe carotid artery stenosis, perindopril may reduce the blood pressure without reducing the global cerebral blood flow. It is now appreciated that TIA and minor stroke have a higher risk of subsequent stroke than before; the 7-day risk is between 8% and 12% and could be as high as 20% in some groups [60, 61]. Whether the benefits of secondary prevention pharmacotherapy extend to the very early period is unclear [62]. Lowering the blood pressure following an acute stroke should be delayed by at least 5-6 days after the onset of the stroke. In the elderly, the blood pressure can be lowered with the same agents used among the younger age with preference for thiazide diuretic/angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitor combination has proven beneficial [58], and antihypertensive therapy may be as effective as antithrombotic drugs in the secondary prevention of stroke [3].

#### **Atrial Fibrillation (AF)**

The recurrence rate is approximately 12% per year for subsequent 2–3 years for patients with atrial fibrillation and with a history of recent or remote ischaemic stroke. The more important cardiovascular causes are valvular heart disease, ischaemic heart disease, cardiomyopathies, atrial septal defect, pericarditis and infiltrative heart diseases such as amyloidosis and endomyocardial fibrosis. The non-cardiovascular causes are hyperthyroidism, pulmonary embolism, idiopathic 'lone' AF, drugs, alcohol, caffeine and pheochromocytoma.

#### Diabetes

Diabetes is a clear risk factor for stroke [63]. Diabetes and age were independent predictors of recurrent stroke in a population-based study of stroke from Rochester, Minn [64]. Diabetes doubles the risk of stroke recurrence [59] with poor outcome. Diabetes and stroke together are the major causes of morbidity and mortality worldwide.

#### **Transient Ischaemic Attack**

The American Heart Association and American Stroke Association (AHA/ASA) in 2008 updated the earlier recommendations for the prevention of stroke in patients with stroke and transient ischaemic attack [65] based on recent trials. They especially looked at two areas requiring modifications, namely, (i) the use of specific antiplatelet agents for stroke prevention in patients with history of noncardioembolic ischaemic stroke or TIA and (ii) the use of statins in their prevention of recurrent stroke. Antiplatelet agents rather than oral anticoagulants were recommended for patients with noncardioembolic stroke or TIA. Aspirin (50-325 mg/ day) was the new recommendation as monotherapy, and the combination of aspirin and extended release of dipyridamole and clopidogrel monotherapy as appropriate for initial therapy. Based on the stroke prevention by Aggressive Reduction in Cholesterol Levels (SPARCL) trial for patients with atherosclerotic ischaemic stroke and TIA and without known coronary heart disease, intensive lipid therapy was recommended to reduce risk of stroke and cardiovascular events [66] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Prevention of Stroke

Apart from age, hypertension, coronary artery disease, atrial fibrillation, diabetes, dyslipidemia, and asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis are high risk factors for stroke in the elderly.

The life style factors include smoking, alcohol consumption, physical inactivity, and diet.

The CHADS2 score is used to determine the risk of stroke patients with AF in

# Box 1 Key Points: Prevention of Stroke (continued)

primary prevention as well as a basis to determine the degree of anticoagulant therapy. The CHA2DS2-VASc is a more embracing risk assessment tool [23].

Warfarin is recommended in high risk patients with AF unless the drug is contraindicated.

Dabigatran is easier to use and equally effective and no routine monitoring is required.

It is meaningful to evaluate the risk of bleeding when anticoagulation is contemplated and the HAS-BLED score is useful to assess the risk of bleeding [24].

Apart from age, hypertension, coronary artery disease, atrial fibrillation, diabetes, dyslipidaemia and asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis are highrisk factors for stroke in the elderly.

The lifestyle factors include smoking, alcohol consumption, physical inactivity and diet.

The CHADS2 score is used to determine the risk of stroke patients with AF in primary prevention as well as a basis to determine the degree of anticoagulant therapy. The CHA2DS2-VASc is a more embracing risk assessment tool [23].

Warfarin is recommended in high-risk patients with AF unless the drug is contraindicated.

Dabigatran is easier to use and equally effective and no routine monitoring is required.

It is meaningful to evaluate the risk of bleeding when anticoagulation is contemplated, and the HAS-BLED score is useful to assess the risk of bleeding [24].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true in relation to prevention of stroke, *except*:
  - A. Non-valvular atrial fibrillation (NVAF) increases the risk of stroke by about six times.
  - B. Oral anticoagulation is required for patients with NVAF who have specific risk factors such as age, TIA/stroke, hypertension, diabetes, heart failure and coronary artery disease.

- C. Antiplatelet agents rather than oral anticoagulants are recommended for patients with noncardioembolic stroke or TIA
- \*D. The efficiency of statin in primary prevention has not been demonstrated.
- 2. The following are true with regard to prevention of stroke, *except*:
  - A. Patients 80 years or more should not be excluded from carotid endarterectomy solely on age.
  - B. In the elderly, patient with AF with risk factors for stroke and rate control with anticoagulation is as good as rhythm control.
  - C. In patients with permanent (chronic) AF, electrical cardioversion is not an option to restore sinus rhythm in the elderly.
  - D. The novel anticoagulants are equally effective and have equal safety profile as warfarin.

#### **MCQ** Answers

1 = D; 2 = C

#### References

- Australian Institute of Health and Welfare (AIHW). Incidence and prevalence of chronic diseases. http://www. aihw.gov.au/c/darf/data\_pages/incidence\_prevalence.
- Michsel M, Shaughnessy M. Stroke prevention and management in older adults. J Cardiovasc Nurs. 2006;21(5Suppl1):S21–6.
- Koennecke HC. Secondary prevention of stroke: a practical guide to drug treatment. CNS Drugs. 2004;18(4):221–41.
- Andrawes WF, Bussy C, Belmin J. Prevention of cardiovascular events in elderly people. Drugs Aging. 2005;22(10):859–76.
- Hanna IR, Wenger NK. Secondary prevention of coronary heart disease in elderly patients. Am Fam Physician. 2005; 71(12):2289–96.
- Reynolds E, Baron RB. Hypertension in women and the elderly. Postgrad Med. 1996;100:
- 7. Susman ER. Treatment of high blood pressure appears worthwhile in very elderly patients. Presented 8
- MRC Working Party. Medical Research Council trial of treatment of hypertension in older adults: preliminary results. Br Med J. 1992;304:405–12.
- Chobanian AV, Bakris JA, Black HR, Cushman WC, Green LA, Izzo JL, Jr. et al. The Seventh report of the Joint National Committee on prevention detection,

evaluation and treatment of high blood pressure. The JNC Report JAMA. 2003;289:2560–7.

- Sharpe N. Heart failure in the community. Prog Cardiovasc Dis. 1998;41:73–76.
- Witt BJ, Brown RD, Jacobsen ST, Weston SA, Ballman KV, Meverden RA, et al. Ischaemic stroke after heart failure: community study. Am Heart J. 2006;152(1): 102–9.
- Marini C, De Santos F, Sacco S, Russo T, Olivirri L, Totaro R, et al. Contribution of atrial fibrillation to incidence and outcome of ischaemic stroke results from a population based study. Stroke. 2005;30:1115–1119.
- Wolf PA, Abbott RD, Kannel WD. Atrial fibrillation as an independent risk factor for stroke: the Framingham Study. Stroke. 1991;22:983–988.
- Wolf PA, Dawber TAR, Thomas HE Jr, Kannel WB. Epidemiologic assessment of chronic atrial fibrillation and risk of stroke: the Framingham Study. Neurology. 1978;28:973–977.
- Braumwald E. Shattuck Lecture. Cardiovascular medicine at the turn of the millennium: Triumphs, Concerns and Opportunities. NEJM. 1997;337:1360–1369.
- Singer DF. Anticoagulation to prevent stroke in atrial fibrillation and its implications for managed care. Am J Cardiol. 1998;81:850
- Freedman JE, Gersh BJ. Atrial fibrillation and stroke prevention in aging patients. Circulation. 2014;130: 129–133.
- Agarwal SK, Heiss G, Rautaharju PM, Shahar E, Massing MW, Simpson RJ, Jr. Premature ventricular complexes and risk of incident stroke: the Atherosclerosis Risk in Communities (ARIC) Study. Stroke. 2010;41:588–593.
- Worthington JM, Gattellari M, Leung DY. "Where There's Smoke...." Are premature ventricular complexes a new risk factor for stroke?. Stroke. 2010; 41: 572–573.
- 20. Gage BF, van Walraven C, Pearce L, Hart RG, Kenstall PJ, Boode BS, et al. Selecting patients with AF for anticoagulation: stroke risk stratification in patients taking aspirin. Circulation. 2004;110:2287–92.
- Gage BF, Waterman AD, Shannon W, Boechler M, Rich WW, Raddford MJ. Validation of clinical classification schemes for predicting stroke results from the National Registry of Atrial fibrillation. JAMA. 2001; 285:2860–70.
- Lip GYH, Frison L, Halperin JL, Lane DA. Identifying patients at high risk stratification schemes in an anticoagulated atrial fibrillation cohort. Stroke. 2010;41: 2731–2738.
- Olesen JB, Torp-Pedersen C, Hansen ML, Lip GY. The value of score for refining stroke risk stratification in patients with atrial fibrillation with a CHADS2 score 0-1: a nationwide cohort study. Thromb Haemost. 2012;197(6):1172–9.
- 24. European Heart Rhythm Association; European Association for cardio-Thoracic Surgery, Camm AJ, Kirchhof P, Lip GY, Schotten U, Savelieva I, Ernst S, Van Gelder IC, et al. Guidelines for the management of

atrial fibrillation: The task Force for the Management of Atrial Fibrillation of the European Society of Cardiology (ESC) Eur Heart J. 2010;31:2369–429.

- 25. Lip GY. Implications of CHA2DS2-VASc and HAS-BLED scores for thromboprophylaxis in atrial fibrillation. Am J Med 2011;124(2):111–4.
- 26. Roldan V, Marin F, Manzano-Fernndez S, Gallego P, Vilchez JA, Valdes M, et al. The HAS-BLED Score has better predictive accuracy for major bleeding than CHADS<sub>2</sub> or CHA<sub>2</sub>DS<sub>2</sub>-VAS scores in anticoagulated patients with atrial fibrillation. J Amer Coll Cardiol. 2013;62(23):2199–2204.
- Connolly S, Ezekowitz MD, Yusuf S, Eikelboom J, Oldgren J, Parekh A, et al. Dabigatran vs warfarin in patients with atrial fibrillation. NEJM. 2009;361: 1139–1151.
- Galllus A. New oral anticoagulants-clinical applications. Aust Prescr. 2010;33:42–47.
- 29. Legrand M, Mateo L, Aribaud A, Ginisty S, Eftekhani P, Huy PT, et al. The use of dabigatran in elderly patients. Arch Intern Med. 2011;171: 1281–1286.
- Harper P, Young PL, Merriman L. Bleeding risk with dabigatran in the frail elderly. N Eng J Med. 2012;366:864–865.
- 31. Meliom C, Peterson ED, Chen AV, Szechzech LB, Newby LK, Harrington RA, et al. Cockcroft-Gault versus modification of diet in renal disease: importance of glomerular filtration rate formula for classification of chronic kidney disease in patients with non-ST segment elevation acute coronary syndrome. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2008;51:991–996.
- Stegmayr B, Asplund K, Diabetes as a risk factor for stroke. A population perspective. Diabetologia.1995; 30:736–43.
- 33. Stamler J, Vaccaro PO, Neaton JD, Wentworth D, The Multiple Risk Factor Intervention Trial Research Group. et al. Diabetes, other risk factors and 12 cardiovascular mortality for screened in the Multiple Risk Factor Intervention Trial. Diabetes. Diabetes Care. 1993;16:434–44
- 34. Kisella BM, Khoury J, Kleindorfer D, Woo D, Schneider A, Alwell K, et al. Epidemiology of ischaemic stroke in patients with diabetes: the greater Cincinnati? Northern Kentucky Stroke Study. Diabetes Care. 2005;28:355–9
- Hankey GJ, Jamrozik K, Broadhurst RJ, Anderson C. Long term risk of first recurrent stroke in the Perth Community Stroke Study. Stroke. 1998; 29: 2491–500.
- Tuomilehto J, Rastenyte D, Jousilahti P, Sarti C, Vartiainene E. Diabetes mellitus as a risk factor for death from stroke. Stroke. 1996;27:210–215.
- 37. Colhoun HM, Betteridge DJ, Durrington PM, Hitman GA, Neil HA, Livingstone SJ CARDS, et al.. Investigations. Primary prevention of cardiovascular disease with atorvastin in type 2 patients in the Collaborative Atovasatin Diabetes Study (CARDS):multicentre randomized placebo-controlled trial. Lancet. 2004;304: 685–96.

- The executive committee for the Asymptomatic Carotid Atherosclerosis Study Endarterectomy for asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis. JAMA. 1995; 273:1421–8.
- 39. MRC Asymptomatic Carotid Surgery Trial (ACST) Collaborative Group. Prevention of disabling and fatal stroke by successful carotid endartectomy in patients without neurological symptoms: randomized controlled trial. Lancet. 2004;363:1491502.
- 40. Biller J, Feinberg WM, Castaldo JF, Whittemore AD, Harbaugh RE, Dempsey RJ, et al. Guidelines for carotid endarterectomy: a statement for health care professionals from a Special Writing of Stroke Council, American Heart Association. Circulation. 1998; 97: 501–09.
- Abbott AL. Medical (nonsurgical) intervention alone is now the best treatment for the prevention of stroke associated with asymptomatic severe carotid stenosis: results of a systemic review and analysis. Stroke. 2009; 40:e573–e583.
- 42. Marquardt L, Geraghty OC, Mehta Z, Rothwell PM. Low risk of ipsilateral stroke in patients with asymptomatic carotid stenosis on best medical treatment: prospective population based study. Stroke. 2009;2010;41.
- Goldstein LB, Rothwell PM. Advances in prevention and health services delivery 2009. Stroke. 2010;41: e71–e73.
- 44. Zhang X, Patel A, Horibe H, Wu Z, Barzi F, Rodgers A, et al. Cholesterol, coronary heart disease and stroke in the Asia Pacific region. Int J Epidemiol. 2006;32 (4):563–72.
- 45. Kurth T, Everett BM, Buring JE, Kase CS, Ridker PM, Gaziano JM, et al. Lipid levels and the risk of ischaemic stroke in women. Neurology. 2007;68 (8):556–62.
- 46. Fine-Edelstein JS, Wolf PA, O'Leary DH, Poehlman H, Belanger AJ, Kase CS, et al. Precursors of extracranial carotid atherosclerosis in the Framingham Study. Neurology. 1994; 44(6):1046–1050.
- 47. Preiss D, Seshasai SR, Welsh P, Murphy SA, Ho JE, Waters DD, et al. Risk of incident diabetes with intensive-dose compared with "moderate dose statin therapy" a meta-analysis. JAMA. 2011;305:2556–64.
- Grundy SM, Cleeman JI, Merz CN, Brewer HB, Clark LT, Hunninghake DB, et al, Implications of recent clinical trials for the National Cholesterol Education Programme Adult treatment Panel III guidelines. Circulation. 2004;110(2):227–9.
- Abbott RD, Yin Y, Reed OM, Yano K. Risk of stroke in male cigarette smokers. N Engl J Med. 1986;315: 717–720.
- 50. Gorelick PB, Rodin MB, Langerberg P, Hier DB, Costigan J. Weekly alcohol consumption, cigarette smoking and risk of ischaemic stroke: reults of a case-control study at 3 uran medical centers in Chicago Illnios. Neurology. 1989;39:339–343.
- 51. Sacco RL, Roberts JK, Boden-Albala R, Gu Q, Lin IF, Kargman DE, et al. For The Northern Manhattan

Stroke Study: Race-ethnicity and determinants of carotid atherosclerosis in a multiethnic population. Stroke. 1987:28:929–935.

- Gill JS, Zezulka AV, Shipley MI, Gill SK, Beevers DG. Stroke and alcohol consumption. N Engl J Med. 1981;315:1041–1046.
- Kiely DK, Wolf PA, Cupples LA, Beiser AS, Kannel WB. Physical activity and stroke risk. The Framingham Study. Am J Epidemiol. 1994;140:608–620.
- Manson JE, Stampfer MJ, Willett WC. Physical activity and incidence of coronary heart disease and stroke in women. Circulation 1995;91:927.
- 55. Sacco RL, Boden-Albala B, Gu Q, et al. Any physical activity reduces ischaemic stroke risk. The Northern Manhattan Stroke Study. Neurology. 1996;40:400.
- Choi-Kwan S, Kim JS. Lifestyle factors and risk of stroke in Seoul, South Korea. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 1998;7:414–420.
- 57. Jamrozik K, Broadhurst RJ, Anderson CS, Stewart-Wynne EG. The role of lifestyle factors in the etiology of stroke: A population-based case-control study in Perth Western Australia. Stroke. 1994:25(1):51–9.
- Alhusban A, Fagan SC. Secondary prevention of stroke in the elderly: a review of the evidence. Am J Geriatr Pharmacother. 2011;9(3):143–52.
- Randomised trial of perindopril based blood pressure lowering regimen among 6, 105 individuals with previous stroke or transient ischaemic attack. Lancet. 2001;358:1033–1034.

- Johnston SC, Gress DR, Browner WS, Sidney S. Shortterm prognosis afteremergency department diagnosis of TIA. JAMA. 2000;284:2901–6
- Coul AJ, Lovett JK, Rothwell PM. A population based study of the early risk of stroke after a transient ischaemic or minor stroke: implications for public education and organization services. BMJ. 2004;328:326–8.
- Muir KW. Secondary prevention for stroke and transient ischaemic attacks. Editorial. BMJ. 2004;328: 297–98.
- Kannel WB, McGee DL. Diabetes and cardiovascular disease. The Framingham study JAMA. 1979; 241: 2035–2038.
- 64. Petty GW, Brown RD Jr, Whisnant JP, Sicks JD, O'Fallon WM, Wiebers DO, et al. Survival and recurrence after first central infarction: a population based study in Rochester. Minnesota 1975 through 1989. Neurology. 1998;50:208–216.
- 65. Adams RJ, Albers G, Alberts MJ, Benavente O, Furie K, Goldstein LB, et al. Update to the AHA/ASA Recommendations for the Prevention of Stroke in Patients With Stroke and Transient Ischaemic Attack. Stroke. 2008;39:1647–1652.
- 66. Amarenco P, Bogousslavsky J, Callahan A, Goldstein LB, Hennerici M, Rudolph AE, et al. 3rd. Stroke Prevention by Aggressive Reduction in Cholesterol Levels (SPARCL). Investigations. High dose artovastatin after stroke or transient ischaemic attack. N Engl J Med. 2006;355:549–559.



|--|

# Carotid Artery Disease in the Elderly

#### Contents

Introduction	725
Evaluation	726
Management Carotid Endarterectomy (CEA) Percutaneous Transluminal Carotid Angioplasty and Carotid Stents	727 727 727
Impact	727
References	728

#### Abstract

Extracranial carotid artery disease is the cause of stroke in 14-40% of patients, and artery to artery embolism is the main mechanism of ischaemic stroke. The association of carotid artery disease with coronary artery disease, peripheral vascular disease, atheromatous renal artery stenosis, aortic-iliac occlusive disease and history of cerebrovascular disease is well documented. The finding of an audible carotid bruit in an asymptomatic patient may be the first indication for further evaluation, but they are not a reliable indicator of asymptomatic stenosis. A variety of imaging procedures are available, relatively safe and reliable, and each technique however has its usefulness and its shortcomings. Medical treatment alone is now considered the best treatment for asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis except in those patients who are at risk of stroke.

#### Keywords

Extracranial carotid artery disease · Audible carotid bruit · Asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis · Carotid endarterectomy (CEA) · Percutaneous transluminal carotid angioplasty · Carotid stents

#### Introduction

Extracranial carotid artery disease is the cause of stroke in 14–40% of patients, and artery to artery embolism is the main mechanism of ischaemic stroke [1]. The association of carotid artery disease with coronary artery disease [2], peripheral vascular disease [3], atheromatous renal artery stenosis [4], aortic-iliac occlusive disease [5] and history of cerebrovascular disease is well documented. There is a high prevalence of significant internal carotid stenosis ranging from 1.3 to 8.5% in

patients undergoing cardiac surgery [6, 7]. Patients undergoing aortic reconstruction are commonly found to have internal carotid artery (ICA) disease. Age, male gender [8, 9, 10], total cholesterol [5, 10] and smoking [10] are all independent predictors of carotid artery disease. There are differences in the prevalence of symptomatic carotid stenosis between ethnicities. There are reports of higher prevalence of carotid stenosis in Blacks compared to White stroke patients [11].

The carotid artery can be involved by a number of different pathologies, atherosclerotic carotid artery disease, carotid artery stenosis, spontaneous carotid artery dissection, carotid artery tortuosity and kinking and atherosclerotic aortic arch disease, traumatic occlusion and inflammatory arteriopathies [12]. The ICA and ECA branches of the common carotid artery are the common sites for plaque formation in the cerebrovascular system. Atherosclerosis is one of the main risk factors for ischaemic stroke. Carotid artery disease results from atherosclerosis leading to plaque formation, plaque ulceration, narrowing of vessels in thromboembolism and carotid embolic disease. Shear stress and turbulent flow have been shown experimentally to increase endothelial permeability [13]. Atherosclerotic disease of the aortic arch should be considered as a risk factor for ischaemic stroke and a possible source of cerebral emboli [14]. Aortic plaque is a manifestation of generalized atherosclerosis. In recent years, there is increasing evidence that besides embolism a compromised cerebral blood flow may contribute in causing TIA and stroke in patients with carotid artery occlusion. It can be surmised in this situation there could be failure of the collateral blood flow via the circle of Willis, the pial-pial collaterals and the ophthalmic artery.

#### Evaluation

The finding of an audible carotid bruit in an asymptomatic patient may be the first indication for further evaluation, but they are not a reliable indicator of asymptomatic stenosis [15]. Only about one-third of the patients with a carotid bruit have haemodynamically significant stenosis (70–90%) [16]. The annual risk of ipsilateral infarction in patients with asymptomatic stenosis detected by US or angiography is approximately 1–2%, but stroke risk is higher when there is progressive stenosis and stenosis exceeding 75–80% [15]. The determination of vessels which may be diseased is crucial for patient management especially if carotid endarterectomy is contemplated. A variety of imaging procedures are available, relatively safe and reliable, and each technique however has its usefulness and its shortcomings.

Carotid-Doppler ultrasonography (C-DUS) is used to detect luminal narrowing based on the velocity of blood flow across a stenotic lesion and other structural details of the carotids [17]. Although it has high sensitivity and specificity for detecting significant stenosis of the internal carotid (ICA) [18], it is less so in determining stenosis less than 50%. Furthermore the intracranial part of the ICA cannot be evaluated. Transcranial Doppler (TCD) detects and quantifies intracranial vessel stenosis, occlusions, collateral flow, embolic events and cerebral vasospasm [19, 20]. TCD is capable of detecting microembolic signals originating from conditions which are associated with microemboli such as carotid stenosis, atrial fibrillation, patent foramen ovale, prosthetic heart valves and plaque in the aortic arch [17]. It is painless, non-invasive, safe [17] and cheap and can be performed by portable machines.

*Computed tomographic angiography (CTA)* is found to have a high sensitivity and high negative predictive value for carotid disease. It appears to be an excellent screening test for ICA stenosis and was advocated to be included in the initial imaging of patients with acute ischaemic stroke [21]. Its accuracy for detecting intraarterial thrombus is close to that of DSA [22] which remains the gold standard for detection of many types of cerebrovascular lesions and diseases. Another study however found the tendency of CTA to overestimate the degree of stenosis [23].

Contrast material enhancer-magnetic resonance angiography (CE-MRA) has good sensitivity for detecting high-grade stenosis. It produces an image of the artery. It is expensive, timeconsuming and not readily available. In cerebral angiography, DSA is the gold standard for imaging the carotid arteries, and it allows evaluation of the entire carotid artery system. It provides information about plaque morphology and collateral circulation. It is invasive, is expensive and can cause serious complications such as stroke and death [17]. The degree of stenosis is determined with high degree of accuracy by CTA and DSA with the latter superior to CTA [17].

#### Management

#### Carotid Endarterectomy (CEA)

Based on studies the American Heart Association [24] recommends: A symptomatic ipsilateral carotid stenosis of 70-99% is a proven indication for carotid endarterectomy (CEA) provided the surgical risk does not exceed 6%. For symptomatic patients with 30-60% stenosis, CEA is acceptable but has not been proven to be of benefit. For symptomatic patients with 0-29% stenosis, CEA is not beneficial. Asymptomatic patients with stenosis 60-99% are considered to have a proven indication for CEA provided the surgical risk is less than 3% and life expectancy is not less than 5 years. Increase risk of CEA has been reported with advancing age [25, 26], but the fear that elderly patients have a higher risk of CEA-related stroke has not been supported from the review of contemporary literature, and it appears that mortality concern is related to associated comorbidities [27].

There is now increasing evidence that the risk of stroke in patients with asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis on medical treatment alone has fallen [28]. Medical treatment alone is now considered the best treatment for asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis [29] except in those patients who are at risk of stroke.

#### Percutaneous Transluminal Carotid Angioplasty and Carotid Stents

Age is a risk factor for CEA especially in those 80 years and over. Carotid artery stenting (CAS) frequently with filter devices has emerged as an alternative to carotid endarterectomy (CEA) for treating carotid stenosis. However, there is an increasing risk of perioperative stroke and death with CAS with increasing age and treatment within 2 weeks of neurological symptoms in symptomatic patients [30]. CAS is also associated with increased peri-procedural complications [31]. Despite the use of distal protection devices, CAS is associated with a higher burden of micro-emboli compared to CEA [32].

Patients with complete occlusion of the carotid artery, previous stroke with dense neurological deficit, severe comorbidity and a haemorrhagic component to their stroke are excluded from CEA. There is a variable risk of stroke or death in the perioperative period. Cardiac events are the most common cause of mortality, and hence pertinent preoperative workup is crucial. In a trial in which surgeons were carefully selected, the permanent disabling stroke and death rate was 2.3%, and the rate of perioperative stroke and death was 5.3% [33]. In patients undergoing CEA, the following are recognized as predictors of adverse events: age above 75 years, symptom status, severe hypertension, angina, evidence of ICA thrombus or stenosis near the carotid siphon and endarterectomy performed in preparation for coronary bypass surgery [34]. Perioperative stroke was clearly technically related in 65% of the cases and unrelated to patient's age, sex or associated problems [35]. Technical failure would be enhanced by the presence of hypertension, preoperative neurological deficits and contralateral carotid occlusion resulting in perioperative stroke [36].

Thrombolysis or mechanical recanalisation has been used to restore blood flow following acute ischaemic stroke. In some patients, reperfusion gives rise to cerebral reperfusion injury resulting in oedema and haemorrhage, and this can occur as a complication of carotid endarterectomy or intracranial stenting. Several mechanisms have been proposed in the pathogenesis of reperfusion injury such as dysautoregulation.

#### Impact

Extracranial carotid artery disease is the cause of stroke in 14–40% of patients, and artery to artery embolism is the main mechanism of ischaemic

stroke. A study comparing learning and memory skills in patients with 50% reduction in the diameter of the carotid artery with subjects with normal blood flow showed that those with carotid artery disease overall performed poorly in thinking skills and memory [37]. The morbidity and mortality increase in patients with carotid artery occlusion undergoing coronary bypass operations [38, 39] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points. Carotid Artery Disease in the Elderly

Extracranial carotid artery disease is the cause of stroke in 14–40% of patients, and artery to artery embolism is the main mechanism of ischaemic stroke [1].

In recent years, there is increasing evidence that besides embolism a compromised cerebral blood flow may contribute in causing TIA and stroke in patients with carotid artery occlusion.

Based on studies, the American Heart Association [24] recommends: A symptomatic ipsilateral carotid stenosis of 70–99% is a proven indication for carotid endarterectomy (CEA) provided the surgical risk does not exceed 6%.

For symptomatic patients with 30-60% stenosis, CEA is acceptable but has not been proven to be of benefit. For symptomatic patients with 0-29% stenosis, CEA is not beneficial.

Asymptomatic patients with stenosis 60–99% are considered to have a proven indication for CEA provided the surgical risk is less than 3% and life expectancy is not less than 5 years.

The fear that elderly patients have a higher risk of CEA-related stroke has not been supported from the review of contemporary literature, and it appears that mortality concern is related to associated comorbidities [27].

Medical treatment alone is now considered the best treatment for asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis [28, 29] except in those patients who are at risk of stroke.

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true in relation to carotid artery disease, *except*:
  - A. The degree of stenosis can be determined with a high degree of accuracy by CTA or DSA with the latter superior to CTA.
  - B. A symptomatic ipsilateral carotid stenosis of 70–90% is a proven indication for carotid endarterectomy.
  - C. Medical treatment alone is now considered the best treatment for asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis except in those who are at risk of stroke.
  - D. Cognitive function improves after carotid arterectomy.
- 2. The following are true in relation to carotid artery disease, *except*:
  - A. Patients over the age of 80 years should be considered 'high risk' for carotid endarterectomy.
  - B. Embolic events during carotid artery stenting might be less than observed during carotid endarterectomy.
  - C. Reperfusion injury after carotid endarterectomy and carotid artery stenting is due to mechanisms such as dysautoregulation.
  - D. Atherosclerotic disease of the aortic arch should be considered as a risk factor for ischaemic stroke and possible source of emboli.

### MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = B

#### References

- Niesen WD, Sliwka U, Lingnan A, Noth J. Cerebral emboli in cryptogenic ischaemia: a reason to enforce diagnostic testing. J Stroke Cerebrovasc Dis. 2001;10: 44–48.
- Touboul PJ, Elbaz A, Koller C, Lucas C, Adrai V, Chedru F, On behalf of the GENIC investigators. et al. Common carotid artery intima-media thickness andischaemic stroke: the GENIC case-control study. Circulation. 2000;02:313–318.
- Ahmed B, Al-Karaffof H. Prevalence of significant asymptomatic carotid artery disease in patients with

peripheral vascular disease: a meta- analysis. Eur J Vasc endovasc Surg. 2009;37:261–271.

- Missouris C, Papavassiliou M, Khaw K, Hall T, Belli A-M, Buckenham T, et al. High prevalence of carotid artery stenosis. Nephrology Dialysis Transplant. 1998; 13:945–948.
- Cahan A, Killewich LA, Kolodner L. The prevalence of carotid artery stenosis inpatients undergoing aortic reconstruction. Am J Surg. 1999;178:182–231.
- Solasides GC, Latter D, Steinmetz OK, Blair JF, Graham AM. Carotid endartectomy duplex scanning in pre-operatiive assessment for coronary artery vasculaization. J Vasc Surg. 1995;21:359–364.
- Meharwal ZS, Mishra A, Trehan N. Safety and efficiency of one stage off-pump coronary artery operation and carotid endarterectomy. Ann Thoracic Surg. 2002; 73:793–97.
- Fairhead JF, Rothwell PM. Underinvestigation and undertreatment of carotid disease in elderly patients with transient ischaemic attack and stoke: a comparative population-based study. Brit Med J. 2006;333 (7567):S25–7.
- Ascher E, DePippo P, Salles-Cunha S, Marchese J, Yorkovich W. Carotid screening with duplex ultrasound in elderly asymptomatic patients referred to vascular surgery. Ann Vasc Surg. 2009;13: 164–168.
- Mathiesen EB, Joakinsen O, Benoa KH. Prevalence of and risk factors associated with carotid artery stenosis: The Tromse Study. Cerebrovasc Dis. 2001; 12: 44–51.
- McGarry P, Serberg LA, Guzonan M. Cerebral atherosclerosis in New Orleans. Lab Invest. 1985;52: 533–539.
- Graham AM, Moore WS, Baker W. Carotid artery disease. website: http://updvs.vascularwebng/APDVS\_con tribution\_PagesCurriculum/clinical/os-carotid. accessed 20/03/2010.
- Kumar V, Contran RS, Robbins SL. Basic Pathology. Fifth Ed. R Saunders Co. Philadelphia 1992.
- 14. Amarenco P, Cohen A, Tzourio C, Bertrand B, Hommel M, Besson G, et al. Atherosclerotic disease of the aortic arch and the risk of ischaemic stroke. N Engl J Med. 1994;331:1474–1479.
- Lefkowitz D. Asymptomatic carotid artery disease in the elderly. Diagnosis and management strategies. Clin Geriatr Med 1991;7(3):417–28.
- Louridas G, Junaid A. Management of carotid artery stenosis. Can Fam Physician. 2005;51(7):984–989.
- 17. Latchaw RE, Alberts MJ, Lev MH, Connors JJ, Harbaugh LE, Higahida RT, et al. Recommendations for imaging of acute ischaemic stroke. A scientific statement from the American Heart Association. Stroke. 2009;40:3646–3678.
- Suwanwela N, Can U, Furrie KL, Southen JF, McDonald NR, Ogilvy CS, et al. Carotid Doppler ultrasound criteria for internal carotid artery stenosis based on residual lumen diameter calculated from en block carotid endarterecromy specimens. Stroke. 1996;27:1965–1969.

- Newill DW, Aaslid R. Transcranial Doppler clinical and exprerimental uses. Cerebrovasc Brain Metab Rev. 1992;4:1222–143.
- Babikian VL, Pocjhav V, Burdette DE, Brass ML. Transcranial Doppler sonographic monitoring in the intensive care unit. J Intensive Care Med. 1991;6: 36–44.
- 21. Josephson SA, Bryant S O, Johnston SC, Dillon WP, Smith WS. Evaluation of carotid stenosis using CT angiography in initial evaluation of stroke and transient ischaemic attack. Neurology. 2004;63: 457–460
- 22. Lev MH, Farkas J, Rodriguez VR, Schwamm L, Hunter GJ, Putman CM, et al. CT angiography in the rapid triage of patients with hyperacute stroke to intraarterial thrombolysis: accuracy in the detection of large vessel thrombus. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2001; 25:520–528.
- Feasby TE, Findlay JM. CT angiography for the assessment of carotid stenosis. Neurology. 2004;63: 412–43.
- American Heart Association. Guidelinesfor carotidendartectomy. A statement for health care professionals for a special working group of stroke Council. Circulation. 2998:97–501.
- 25. Fisher ES, Malenka DJ, Solomon NA, Bubolz TA, Whaley FS,, Wennberg JE. Risk of carotid endarterctomy in the elderly. Am J Public Health. 1989:79:1617–1620
- 26. Estes JM, Guadagnoli E, Wolf R, Logerfo FW, Whittemore AD. The impact of cardiac comorbidity after endarterectomy. J Vasc Surg. 1998;28:577–584.
- Miller MT, Comerota AJ, Tzilinis A, Daoud Y, Hammerling J. Carotid endarterectomy in octagenarians: Does increased age ondicate 'high risk'. J Vasc Surg. 2005;41(2):231–237.
- Marquardt L, Geraghty OC, Mehta Z, Rothwell PM. Low risk of ipsilateral stroke inpatients with asymptomatic carotid stenosis on best medical treatment: prospective population based strudy. Stroke. 2009;2010;41.
- 29. Abbott A. Medical (nonsurgical) intervention alone is now best for prevention of stroke associated with asymptomatc severe carotid stenosis: results of a systemic review and analysis. Stroke. 2009;40:e573e583.
- Topakian R, Strasak AM, Sonnberger M, Haring H-P, Nussbaumer K, Trenkler J, et al. Timing of stenting of symptomatic carotid stenosis is predictive of 30-day outcome. Eur J Neurol. 2007;14:672–678.
- 31. Linfante I, Andreone V, Akkawi N, Wakhloo AK. Internal carotid artery stenting in patients over the age of 80 years: single center experience and review of the literature. J Neuroimaging. 2009;19(2): 158–63.
- Ghogawala Z, Westerveld M, Amin-Hanjani S. Cognitive outcomes after carotid revascularization: the role of cereberal emboli and hypoperfusion. Neurosurgery 2008;62:385–395.

- Reinmulh UM, Dyken ML. Carotid endarterectomy, bright light at the end of the tunnel. Stroke. 1991;2:200–15.
- McCroy DC, Goldstein LB, Samsa GP, Oddone EZ, Landsman PB, Moore WS, et al. Predicting complications of carotid endarterectomy. Stroke. 1993;24: 1285–91.
- Riles TS, Imparato AM, Jacobowitz GR, Lamparello PJ, Giangola G. The cause of perioperative stroke after carotid endarterectomy. J Vasc Surg. 1994;19:206–16.
- Nagaratnam N, Kalouche H, Chen E, Grice D. Clinical-CT correlations following periendarteretomy stroke. Eur J Int Med. 1997;8:201–204.
- Healy M. Narrowed carotid artery also a risk for slow thinking, not just stroke. http://www.latimes.com/sci ence/sciecenow/la-sci-sn-caotid-narrowing-cognitive-20140421-story.html. Accessed 16 January 2017.
- Abbaszadeh M. The impact of carotid artery disease onoutcomes ofpatients undergoing coronary artery bypass grafting. Rev Bras Cir Cadiovasc 2011;26(2): 258–63.
- 39. Tunio AM, Hingorani A, Ascher E. The impact of an occluded internal carotid artery on the mortality and morbidity of ppatientsundergoing coronary artery bypass grafting. Am J Surg. 1999;178(3): 201–5.

## Part XVIII

# Hearing Loss and Related Problems in the Elderly

Part XVIII provides an overview of some of the problems relating to the ear that are common to this population, namely hearing impairment/loss, imbalance and vertigo and tinnitus. The review provides information on their prevalence and mechanisms, evaluation, and clinical care. In the elderly, chronic hearing loss is the third prevalent condition. Hearing impairment adversely affects the quality of life of the elderly. Approximately 50% of Australians over the age of 65 years have hearing impairment. Presbycusis is the most common type of hearing impairment in the elderly and is age-related affecting about 40% of individuals 75 years or older. The overall incidence of dizziness, vertigo, and imbalance increases with age and is a common symptom in at least one-third of the patients over the age of 65 years. Prevalence estimates of persons with tinnitus vary widely from 7.9 million to more than 37 million.



<sup>rly</sup> 81

# Common Ear Problems in the Elderly

Hearing Loss in the Elderly

#### Contents

Introduction	733
Presbycusis	734
Diagnosis	734
Noise-Induced Sensorineural Hearing Loss (NIHL)	734
Evaluating Hearing Loss	735
Management	738
Impact	738
References	739

#### Abstract

This chapter provides an overview of some of the problems relating to the ear that are common to this population, namely, hearing impairment/ loss, imbalance and vertigo and tinnitus. In the elderly, chronic hearing loss is the third prevalent condition. Presbycusis is the most common type of hearing impairment in the elderly and is age related affecting about 40% of individuals 75 years or older. The quality of life and functional ability are largely dependent on the preservation of hearing in elderly persons.

#### Keywords

Hearing impairment/loss · Imbalance · Vertigo · Tinnitus · Sensorineural hearing loss · Presbycusis

#### Introduction

It is often difficult to distinguish changes of normal ageing from those of other contributing factors [1]. Hearing depends on the integration of three processes – the peripheral comprising the external ear, middle ear and inner ear, auditory nerve and the central auditory processing (the brainstem and cortex). With ageing, there are a number of structural and pathophysiological processes associated with changes to functional components of the ear. Some of the common problems relating to the ear in the elderly are (1) hearing impairment/loss, (2) imbalance and vertigo and (3) tinnitus.

In the elderly, chronic hearing loss is the third prevalent condition [2]. Approximately 50% of

Australians over the age of 65 years have hearing impairment [3]. It had been estimated that 24.2 million Americans had an auditory disorder in the year 2000 [4]. Some of the common causes of conductive deafness include cerumen, tympanosclerosis, otosclerosis and Paget's disease. Dysfunction in the sensory elements and neural structures in the inner ear, cochlear and auditory centres will give rise to sensorineural hearing loss and is the most common hearing impairment in adults [5]. Sensorineural hearing loss can be further subdivided into sensory (cochlear) or neural (retrocochlear) hearing loss. It is important to make the distinction because neural hearing loss is often caused by tumours which are potentially curable. Some of the more common causes of sensorineural hearing loss are shown in Boxes 1 and 2.

#### Box 1 Common Causes of Sensorineural Hearing Loss

Infection: viral infections, meningitis, syphilis Neoplasms: acoustic neuroma, meningiomas, metastatic lesions

Ototoxicity: see Box 2.

Trauma: head injury, noise-induced cranial/ear surgery

Idiopathic: presbycusis, Meniere's disease, idiopathic

#### **Box 2 Ototoxic medications**

Antibiotics: aminoglycosides, erythromycin Antimalarials: quinine

Antineoplastics: cisplatin, nitrogen mustard

Anti-inflammatory agents: aspirin, NSAIDs; Diuretics: loop diuretics

#### Presbycusis

Presbycusis is a slowly progressive bilateral and symmetrical sensorineural hearing loss that is most predominant at high frequencies. Presbycusis is the most common type of hearing impairment in the elderly and is age related affecting about 40% of individuals 75 years or older [6]. It may arise from loss of internal ear hair cells and to degeneration of the central auditory pathways. Besides the decline in the high frequencies (due to sensory cell loss), there is reduction in speech discrimination (due to loss of cochlear neurons) particularly in the presence of background noise resulting in significant communication difficulties [7].

#### Diagnosis

A detailed history is important and should include past or present ear infections, ear surgery, trauma and the use of ototoxic medications. This is followed by an otoscopic examination to remove occluding cerumen and for evidence of otitis media. The traditional 'whispered voice test' or 'watch tick test' in primary care have been shown to be inadequate [8]. The Hearing Handicap Inventory for the Elderly – Screening Version (HHIE-S) and the audioscope are effective screening instruments in the clinical setting [9]. The HHIE-S is a ten-item self-administered questionnaire [10]. Its sensitivity increases when combined with the pure-tone audioscope.

#### Noise-Induced Sensorineural Hearing Loss (NIHL)

Noise-induced hearing loss is hearing loss due to exposure to loud and repeated sounds over an extended period resulting in damage to the inner ear. The incidence and prevalence are not known specifically. According to the World Health Organization, it is the most common occupational illness, and its incidence is on the increase [11]. The prevalence is varied ranging from 7% in the Western nations to 21% in the developing countries [12]. NIHL generally affects both ears. Other causes of hearing loss like Meniere's disease and acoustic neuroma are described in ▶ Chap. 82, "Vertigo/Dizziness in the Elderly."

#### **Evaluating Hearing Loss**

The evaluation of hearing loss involves (1) medical history, (2) physical examination, (3) laboratory evaluation, (4) tests of clinical measurement of hearing and (5) other diagnostic tests as needed.

- 1. A clear patient history with respect to its mode of onset, whether gradual or sudden and unilateral or bilateral, and manner of progression, fluctuating or continuous. Associated symptoms such as dizziness, vertigo, unsteadiness, pain in the ear, ear discharge and tinnitus must be recorded. In the elderly, tinnitus is most commonly associated with hearing loss [13]. The medication list is vital. A history of ear infection, ear and intracranial surgery and injury to head or ear should be obtained. A history to exclude noise exposure at workplace, amplified music and impact noise such as explosion or gunshot. A family history of deafness or earrelated tumours must be known. General medical conditions such as diabetes, autoimmune or demyelinating disorders cardiovascular or cerebrovascular disease such as a stroke could cause impaired hearing.
- 2. Physical examination should include examination of the ear (the auricles, external auditory canals, tympanic membrane) as well as the head and neck. A thorough neurological examination is a requisite for hearing loss that may be the only presenting symptom of an acoustic tumour or could be a signal of other pathological processes such as Meniere's disease, demyelinating disease or an autoimmune disorder.
- Routine laboratory tests would include a full blood count, sedimentation rate, thyroid function tests, blood sugar level for diabetes, fluorescent treponemal antibody test for syphilis and an autoimmune profile (RA factor, ANA) among others.
- 4. Clinical measurement of hearing can be carried out by the 'whispering test' and the 'watch tick test,' but they are thought to be inadequate. The Rinne and Weber tuning fork tests have practical application as hearing tests. Rinne's test complements Weber's test. They may be used to ascertain whether there is a conductive

element to the hearing loss and may be used prior to obtaining audiometric data. A 512-Hz tuning fork is used. With Weber's test in conductive deafness, there is lateralisation to the affected side, and in sensorineural deafness, there is lateralisation to the unaffected side. Rinne's test measures air versus bone conduction. Normally air conduction is longer than bone conduction, and in conductive deafness, this is reduced. In sensorineural deafness, air conduction remains greater than bone conduction in both ears.

Diagnosis of presbycusis can be assisted by the Hearing Handicap Inventory for the Elderly - Screening Version (HHIE-S), which is a reliable robust method to identify hearing impairment in the elderly [9, 14] (Fig. 1). HHIE-S together with the audioscope has been found to be effective screening tools in the clinical setting [8]. The sensitivity and specificity determined in two locations, hearing centre and physician's office, revealed that with the audioscope the sensitivity was 94% and specificity 98% in hearing centre and was 72% for both at the physician's office [9]. The audioscope is a hand-held otoscope combined with an audiometer. Forty decibels (dB) are tested in both ears at the following frequencies: 500 Hz, 1,000 Hz, 2,000 Hz and 4,000 Hz, and the sensitivity of the audioscope has been found to be 94% [8]. Following the screening tests, audiograms are recommended. Pure-tone audiograms provide pure-tone test signals in the range from 125 to 8,000 Hz relayed through ear headphones. The thresholds for a series of frequencies are recorded. Normal decibel level is 0-20. A bone conduction vibrator could be placed behind the outer ear to determine any possible conductive loss. The audiogram helps to ascertain whether the hearing loss is unilateral or bilateral; the kind of hearing loss present, conductive, sensorineural or mixed; and at the what frequencies the loss occurs (Fig. 2). The audiometer may also contain an input for an external sound source, for example, for speech (speech audiometry), and includes speech discrimination and speech reception threshold.

	Yes (4)	Sometimes (2)	No (0)
1. Does a hearing problem cause you to feel embarrassed when meeting new people?			
2.Does a hearing problem cause you to feel frustrated when talking to members of your family?			
3.Do you have difficulty hearing when some- one speaks in a whisper?			
4.Do you feel handicapped by a hearing problem?			
<ol> <li>Does a hearing problem cause you difficulty when visiting friends ,relatives, or neighbours</li> </ol>			
6.Does a hearing problem cause you to attend religious services less often than you would like?			
7.Does a hearing problem cause you to have arguments with family members?			
8.Does a hearing problem cause you difficulty when listening to TV or radio?			
9.Did you feel that any difficulty with your hearing limits or hampers your personal or social life?			
10.Does a hearing problem cause you difficulty when in a restaurant with relatives or friends?			

Range of points, 0-40; 0-8-no self-perceived handicap; 10-22, mild to moderate handicap; 24-40-significant handicap Reproduced, with the kind permission of, American Speech-Language-Hearing Association

(ASHA).

Fig. 1 Hearing Handicap Inventory for the Elderly – Screening Version (HHIE-S)

Persons with sensorineural and speech discrimination hearing loss who do not meet the criteria of presbycusis, noise-induced or ototoxic medications could be evaluated by auditory brainstem response and acoustic immittance, the latter includes tympanometry and acoustic reflex testing. They help to differentiate whether the lesions are central, retrocochlear or cochlear. Tympanometry, although is not a hearing test, is used to assess the function of the middle ear. The auditory brain response is used to determine the intactness of the auditory pathway from the cochlea to the brainstem.

 Imaging. The MRI is used to exclude retrocochlear pathology and provides good assessment of the internal auditory canal and bony changes in the canal walls [15]. MR imaging is less expensive and is the modality of choice in most patients with sensorineural hearing loss [16]. It is more practical and with the addition of fast spin-echo imaging (FSE) demonstrates changes in the internal auditory canal, cerebellopontine angle, cranial nerves and membranous labyrinth [16, 17]. High-resolution FSE is less expensive than gadolinium-enhanced T1 MRI and is equally sensitive [17]. Limited MRI of the internal auditory canals may be useful to screen for retrocochlear pathological conditions in patients with unilateral auditory symptoms and no dizziness [18]. Auditory brainstem response is used as a screening procedure but is not reliable in detecting small acoustic neuromas [15, 19] and is not appropriate as a primary test to screen for acoustic neuromas [20]. Highresolution computed tomography of the temporal bone is used in certain middle ear and



mastoid disorders, for example, glomus tumour and chronic infections.

#### Management

It is important to determine the hearing status prior to any diagnostic tool because of the existence of comorbidity of hearing loss and cognitive disorders [21]. Many adults ignore their hearing loss for years or decades because of the insidious nature of presbycusis [21]. The average age of first-time hearing aid wearer is around 70 years of age [22], and an average hearing age user waits over 10 years after the diagnosis to be fitted with the first hearing aid [23]. For effective communication, optimised hearing is crucial [22]. Early evaluation and treatment will allay the effects of hearing on quality of life and long-term health [21].

#### Impact

Hearing impairment adversely affects the quality of life of the elderly. It is the commonest cause of sensorineural deafness [24]. It had been reported that more than 30 million Americans are exposed to hazardous sound levels on a regular basis [25]. It is a costly occupational illness, and one-third of the total cost of hearing loss of about \$ 11.6 billion is due to NIHL in Australia [26]. The impact of hearing impairment can have serious consequences for social, functional and psychological well-being [6] and can create a psychological solitary confinement [27]. Hearing loss has been associated with whole range of reactions and can have a direct impact on mental health [27] such as embarrassment, fatigue, irritability, tension, stress, anger,

depression, negativism and paranoia among others [22]. The quality of life and functional ability are largely dependent on the preservation of hearing in elderly persons. It causes serious communication difficulties limiting, for instance, occupational opportunities. This may have considerable physical, psychological and social consequences for the person, family and friends. Many older persons who are hard of hearing feel isolated or lonely within their own families [27]. Hearing impairment has been associated with decreased cognitive functioning in the elderly particularly Alzheimer's disease [8], and there is a strong correlation between the degree of hearing loss and risk of developing dementia [28]. There are a number of factors which may influence the ability of the individual to cope with hearing loss and will depend on factors such as mode of onset, severity, personality and communication demands [29]. Those with early-onset hearing loss report that they have incorporated the negative aspects of hearing loss into their personalities [27] (Box 3).

#### Box 3 Key Points: Hearing Loss

Presbycusis is the most common type of hearing impairment in the elderly and is age related affecting about 40% of individuals 75 years or older [6].

Sensorineural hearing loss that is most predominant at high frequencies.

According to the World Health Organization, NIHL is the most common occupational illness, and its incidence is on the increase [11].

A sudden hearing loss calls for an urgent referral to an otolaryngologist.

(continued)

higher frequencies especially at 4 kHz. (v) Vestibular schwannoma – there is an asymmetric high-frequency sensorineural hearing loss. (vi) Unilateral conduction deafness – loss across a range of frequencies most commonly in one ear only

**Fig. 2** Audiometric configurations: (i) Normal – shows an almost straight line. (ii) Presbycusis – normal sensitivity at lower frequencies but poorer sensitivity for higher frequencies, 'sloping'. (iii) Meniere's disease – severe loss in the lower frequencies. (iv) Noise-induced hearing loss – loss in

#### Box 3 Key Points: Hearing Loss (continued)

Sensorineural hearing loss which is asymmetrical and is gradually progressive on serial audiometry necessitates referral to an otolaryngologist.

Hearing Handicap Inventory for the Elderly – Screening Version (HHIE-S) is a reliable robust method to identify hearing impairment in the elderly [9, 14].

The MRI is used to exclude retrocochlear pathology [18].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true about hearing loss except:
  - A. In presbycusis, the hearing loss is predominant at high frequencies.
  - B. A sudden hearing loss requires urgent referral to otolaryngologist.
  - C. In presbycusis, there is no reduction in speech discrimination.
  - D. The total cost of noise-induced hearing loss is \$11.6 billion in Australia.
- 2. The following are true of audiometric configurations except:
  - A. In presbycusis, the configuration is a greatly sloping audiogram.
  - B. In Meniere's disease, loss is in higher frequencies.
  - C. In unilateral conduction deafness, there is loss across a range of frequencies.
  - D. In vestibular schwannoma, there is an asymmetric high-frequency sensorineural hearing loss.
- 3. The following hearing tests are true except:
  - A. 'Watch test' and the 'whisper test' are thought to be inadequate.
  - B. In Weber's test in conduction deafness, there is lateralisation to the affected side and in sensorineural deafness to the unaffected side.
  - C. In conductive deafness air conduction is longer than bone conduction.
  - D. The audiogram helps to ascertain whether the hearing loss is unilateral or bilateral,

kind of hearing loss and at what frequencies the loss occurs.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = C; 2 = B; 3 = C

#### References

- Liu XZ, Yan D. Aging and hearing loss. J Pathol. 2007; 211(2):188–97.
- Collins JG. Prevalence of selected chronic conditions: United States 1990–1992. Vital and Health Statistics,10(194). Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics.
- Britt H, Miller GC, Charles J, Henderson J, Bayram C, Pan Y, et al. General practice activity in Australia 2005–06. Canberra Australian Institute of Health and Welfare, 2007.
- Kochkin S, Marke Trak VI. The VA and direct mail sales spark growth in hearing aid market. The Hearing Review. 2001;8(12):16–24.
- Angell SL, Yan D, Telischi F, Balkany TJ, Ouyang XM, Du LL, et al. Etiologic diagnosis of sensorineural hearing loss in adult. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2005; 132:890–5.
- Ciorba A, Bianchii C, Pelucchi S, Pastore A. The impact of hearing loss on the quality of life of elderly adults. Clin Interv Aging. 2012;7:159–163.
- Bergman M. Aging and the perception of speech. Baltimore: University Park Press, 1980.
- Sangster JF, Gerace TM, Seewald RC. Hearing loss in elderly patients in a family practice. CMAJ. 1991; 144(8):991–994.
- Lichtenstein MJ, Bess FH, Logan SA. Validation of screening tools for identifying hearing-impaired elderly in primary care. JAMA. 1988;259:2875–2878.
- Ventry IM, Weinstein BE. Identification of elderly people with hearing problems. Am Speech-Language -Hearing Association J.1983;25:37
- WHO. The World Health Report. Chapter 4. Selected Occupational risks. http://www.Who.int/whr/2002/ chapter 4/in/index8.html retrieved 20 September 2013.
- Nelson DI, Nelson RY, Cocvha-Barrientos M, Fingerhut M. The global burden of occupational noise induced hearing loss. Am J Int Med. 2005;48: 446–58.
- Davis A, El Rafaie A. Epidemiology of tinnitus. In: Tinnitus. Handbook. Tyler RS ed. San Diego: Singular Publishing Group pp 1–21.
- Weinsein BE. Validity of screening protocol for identifying elderly people with hearing problems. Am Speech-Lang-Hear Assoc J. 1986;28:41–45.

- Valvassori GE, Palacios E. Magnetic resonance imaging of the internal auditory canal. Top Magn Reson Imaging 2000;11(1):52–65.
- Davidson HC. Imaging evaluation of sensorineural hearing loss. Semin Ultrasound CT MR. 2001; 22(3): 229–49.
- Daniels RL, Swallow C, Shelton C, Davidson HC, Kreji CS, Hamsberger HR, et al. Causes of unilateral sensorineural hearing loss screened by high-resolution fast spin echo magnetic resonance imaging: review of 1,070 consecutive cases. Am J Otol. 2000; 21(2): 173–80.
- Sedwick JD, Gajewski BT, Prevatt AR, Antonelli PJ. Limited MRI of the internal auditory canals may serve as an adequate screening test for retrocochlear pathologic conditions in patients with unilateral auditory symptoms and no dizziness. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2001;124:652–5.
- Schmidt RJ, Sataloff RT, Newman J, Siegel JR, Myers DL. The sensitivity of auditory brain stem response tests for the diagnosis of acoustic neuromas. Arch Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2001;127(1): 19–22.
- 20. Fortnum H, O'Neill C, Taylor R, Lenlhall R, Nickolopoulos T, Lightfoot G, et al. The role of MRI in identification of suspected acoustic neuroma: a systematic review of clinical and cost effectiveness and natural history. Health Technical Assess. 2009;13(18): iii–iv;1–154.

- American Speech-Language Hearing Association. Untreated hearing loss in adults-a growing National Epidemic. http://www.asha.org/Aud/Articles/Untreated-Hearing-Loss-in-Adults accessed 2 October 2015.
- 22. Kochkin S. The Impact of treated hearing loss on quality of life. Better Health Institute. www.betterhearing-org/ hearingpedia/counselling-articles-tips/impact-treatedhearing-loss-quality-of-life.ccessed 19 October, 2016.
- 23. Davis A, Smith P, Ferguson M, Stephens D, Gianopoulos I. Acceptability benefit and costa of early screening for hearing disability: A study of potential screening tests and models. Health Tech Assess. 2007;11:1–294.
- Miller MH. Hearing conservation in industry. Curr Op Otol Head Neck Surg. 1998;352.
- National Institute on Deafness and other communication disorders. Noise induced hearing loss. (NIH Pub 97–4233). Bethseda, 2002.
- Access Economics Pty Ltd. Listen Hear! The Economic impact and cost of hearing loss in Australia. Access Economics. Pty Ltd Victoria, Australia. 2006. P91.
- Dewane C. Hearing loss in older adults-Its effect on mental health. Social Work today. 2010;10(4):18
- Lin FR, Metter EJ, O'Brien RJ, Resnick SM, Zonderman AB, Ferrucci L. Hearing loss and incident dementia. Arch Neurol. 2001;68:214–220.
- 29. Kaland M, Salvotre K. The psychology of hearing loss. The ASHA Leader. 2002;7(5):4–5, 14–15.

# Vertigo/Dizziness in the Elderly

#### Contents

Causes of Vertigo	42
Benign Positional Paroxysmal Vertigo (BPPV) 7	/42
Vestibular Neuronitis 7	/43
Meniere's Disease	/43
Vertebrobasilar Insufficiency 7	/43
Acoustic Neuroma 7	/43
Multiple Sclerosis 7	/44
Migraine-Associated Vertigo 7	44
Evaluation	/44
Impact 7	45
References 7	46

#### Abstract

It is a common symptom in at least one-third of the patients over the age of 65 years. Benign positional vertigo, vestibular neuronitis and Meniere's diseases are the commonest causes of vertigo. Other causes include vertebrobasilar insufficiency, migraine, multiple sclerosis and cerebellar neoplasms.

#### Keywords

Vertigo · Migraine · vertebrobasilar insufficiency · vestibular neuronitis · benign positional vertigo

#### Introduction

The overall incidence of dizziness, vertigo and imbalance is 5-10% and reaches 40% in patients over the age of 40 years [1]. It is a common symptom in at least one-third of the patients over the age of 65 years [2]. One-year prevalence was 48.3% for vertigo, 39.1% for unsteadiness and 35.6% for dizziness [3]. Vertigo accounts for 52% of all cases [4, 5] and up to 56.4% in the elderly [6]. Overall prevalence in a rural community was 0.17% [7]. The prevalence of vertigo secondary to cardiovascular disease was 0.32%,



82

for neurological disease 0.14% and otologic disease 0.08% in a study of vertigo in an adult rural population [7]. In a study of 187 Chinese patients with vertigo, posterior circulation ischaemia was 59.8% followed by BPPV with 16.04%, and less affected were migraine, Meniere's disease and vestibular neuronitis, among others [8]. Epidemiological studies indicated that a quarter of the dizziness were central, and the most common central causes were cerebrovascular disease, migraine, multiple sclerosis and tumours of the posterior fossa [9] (Table 1).

#### **Causes of Vertigo**

Benign positional vertigo, vestibular neuronitis and Meniere's diseases are the commonest causes of vertigo. Other causes include vertebrobasilar insufficiency, migraine, multiple sclerosis and cerebellar neoplasms [10].

# Benign Positional Paroxysmal Vertigo (BPPV)

BPPV is a common cause of vertigo in the elderly and becomes more frequent as age advances [11] and is most prevalent in those above the age of 50 years [12]. It is most common among peripheral vestibular disorders [13]. About 9% of a group of urban-dwelling elderly were found to have undiagnosed BPPV [14]. It is nearly always a benign condition [15]. BPPV causes nausea, vertigo, light-headedness and imbalance brought about by change in the position of the head [16], for instance, turning over in bed or getting out of bed. Tipping the head backwards as to reach for the upper shelf may precipitate it. Symptoms can be subjective or objective [12].

Degeneration of the vestibular system is the most common cause. Two basic theories of the pathology in BPPV are cupololithiasis and canalithiasis [17]. Other causes are infection,

	Vestibular neuronitis	Benign positional vertigo	Meniere's disease	Acoustic neuroma	Vertebrobasilar disease
Onset	Sudden	Sudden	Sudden	Insidious	Sudden
Severity	Severe	Severe	Severe	Mild-moderate	Moderate-severe
Quality	True Vertigo	True Vertigo	True Vertigo	Dizziness/unsteadiness	Dizziness/vertigo
Duration	7–10 days	<3 s	Few to 24 h	Unremitting	Lasts several minutes
Triggers	Virus infection	Certain head position			
Associated symptoms	Nausea and vomiting	Nausea and vomiting	Nausea and vomiting		Visceral sensations
Neurologic					
Nystagmus	+	+Direction fixed	During attacks	Occasional	0
Hearing loss	+	0	+ (worsening)	+	+
Tinnitus	0	0	+	+	Drop attacks, diplopia, visual field deficits
Long tracts	0	0	0	V nerve, VII compression of the brain stem and cerebellum	
Progression	Self-limiting	Subsides	Subsides	Progresses	

**Table 1** Guidelines for the differential diagnosis of vertigo [16, 23]

head injury, minor strokes involving the anterior inferior cerebellar artery and medications such as gentamicin [18], but in more than half of the cases, the cause is unknown. Small crystals of calcium carbonate (otoconia), derived from the utricle as the result of damage to the utricle by injury, infection or degeneration because of advancing age, migrate into the canal system.

The history of vertigo or dizziness brought on by lying down or rolling over in bed together with the physical findings and auditory and vestibular tests helps in the diagnosis. The only diagnostic test that confirms the diagnosis of BPPV is Dix-Hallpike manoeuvre [16]. The individual is brought from a sitting position to the supine with the head turned  $45^{\circ}$  to the side and extended about 20° backwards. A positive response would be after a short latent period; there is a burst of rotating nystagmus. When the individual is brought up to the sitting position, there will be a reversal of the nystagmus. Fatigue of the nystagmus occurs when the procedure is repeated. Electronystagmography (ENG) may be needed to look for the character of the nystagmus induced by this manoeuvre. The vertigo is intermittent and is self-limiting and usually subsides in about 2 months but could last longer. The Epley manoeuvre and the Semont manoeuvre are intended to move the otoconia out of the sensitive part of the ear to less sensitive location with a cure rate of approximately 80% [19]. Positional restriction after canalith reposition manoeuvres for BPPV has been shown to be of no proven benefit [20].

#### Vestibular Neuronitis

Vestibular neuronitis is a benign disorder characterized by sudden onset of severe vertigo with nausea and vomiting and ataxia [21]. Hearing loss (unilateral) may be present [16]. It is often preceded by a viral illness which may be subclinical and all common viruses have been implicated. The virus selectively affects the inner ear neurosensory structures. Gradual resolution occurs over few days and complete recovery within 3 months. The elderly however could have exacerbations, usually less severe, and the conditions may be recurrent. Treatment is symptomatic with stabilizing measures and vestibular suppressant medication and rehabilitation exercises [22].

#### **Meniere's Disease**

Meniere's disease commonly presents in the 40-69 years of age. It is caused by idiopathic endolymphatic hydrops causing swelling of the semicircular ducts and damaging the hair cells. There is fluctuating hearing loss, tinnitus with vertigo and aural fullness and pressure [23]. Vertiginous episodes are paroxysmal lasting minutes to hours and decrease in frequency after multiple attacks only to recur months or years later, eventually with the hearing loss becoming permanent. The first line of treatment is medical which includes a low-salt diet, diuretic (thiazide) [18] and a betahistine, although the efficacies of these treatments have not been proven [24, 25]. Surgical treatment includes labyrinthectomy, vestibular nerve section, endolymphatic sac surgery and chemical ablation using intratympanic gentamicin in patients who have failed medical treatment.

#### Vertebrobasilar Insufficiency

Abrupt onset with nausea and vomiting and vertigo is the initial symptom in half of the cases. Other symptoms include drop attacks, diplopia, visual hallucinations and visual field defects in conjunction with dysarthria, dysphagia, sensory loss and hemiparesis. It rarely causes isolated vertigo attacks [26]. In impending infarction in the territory of the anterior inferior cerebellar artery, a transient vertigo may be the initial and only complaint. The risk of cerebral infarction following a vertebrobasilar TIA is much less than in the carotid circulation.

#### Acoustic Neuroma

Acoustic neuroma comprises about 90% of all cerebellopontine angle tumours. It arises from the eight nerves and is retrocochlear in location.

The symptoms begin insidiously with mild hearing loss, tinnitus, vague dizziness, disturbance of balance and asymmetric hearing loss. In a small number of patients, the onset is sudden [27]. The cranial nerves, facial and trigeminal (diminished corneal reflex), may be involved by the tumour extending in the cerebellopontine angle, and brain stem compression may occur if untreated. Bilateral acoustic tumours are rare except in patients with neurofibromatosis.

#### **Multiple Sclerosis**

Multiple sclerosis is an important cause of central vertigo. Because of the transient nature of these attacks, days to weeks [16], it may be mistaken for one of the self-limiting peripheral causes of vertigo such as vestibular neuronitis [16]. The patients affected are younger than those with benign positional vertigo. The first symptom is often an acute optic neuritis with loss of central vision in one eye, which in most instances resolves. Involvement of the brain stem may produce double vision, dizziness, cerebellar ataxia, dysarthria, dysphagia, numbness of one side of the face and an unsteady gait.

#### **Migraine-Associated Vertigo**

This is an atypical form of aura and the dizziness antedates the headache. Individuals with basilar migraine may complain of recurring headaches associated with visual aura followed by vertigo, dysarthria, tinnitus, visual disturbances and unsteadiness in walking [16]. At times, there may be no headache, making the diagnosis difficult. Dietary changes and tricyclic antidepressant generally improve vertiginous migraine headaches [22].

#### Evaluation

The evaluation of vertigo involves (1) medical history including a drug history, (2) physical examination, (3) laboratory evaluation, (4) vestibular function tests and (5) other diagnostic tests as

needed. The medical history is important since the description of each symptom together with the duration and precipitating factors is crucial in establishing the diagnosis. In more than threequarters of the cases of vertigo, the diagnosis can be made on the history alone. Recurrent vertigo is more suggestive of BPPV, Meniere's disease or migraine, whereas a single attack lasting for days or more is due either to cerebellar infarction or vestibular neuronitis [26]. Physical examination would include examination of the ear and a neurological examination.

If the patient has true vertigo, the task is one of determining whether it is central or peripheral. Box 1 shows some of the distinguishing characteristics of central and peripheral vertigo [16, 28]. Evidence of brain stem symptoms rules out a peripheral lesion. However, the absence of brain stem symptoms does not exclude a central lesion. Multiple sclerosis and vertebrobasilar insufficiency presenting with isolated vertigo evolve gradually, and the diagnosis may not be apparent at the time of initial presentation. In one study, seven patients had sudden bilateral hearing loss, tinnitus and vertigo, and the initial diagnosis was acute labyrinthitis or Meniere's disease, until the other brain stem and cerebellar signs appeared [29]. In multiple sclerosis, there are recurrent episodes, with remissions, and in the case of vertebrobasilar insufficiency, prior history of cerebrovascular disease or cardiovascular disease will be helpful in making the distinction. Episodes of vertigo, hearing loss and tinnitus associated with Meniere's disease can mimic those of acoustic neuroma, and the distinction between them before the appearance of brain stem symptoms can be difficult. The hearing loss with acoustic neuroma however is steadily progressive, whereas it is fluctuating or episodic with Meniere's disease. Triggering factors and duration of the attacks can help in determining the peripheral causes of the vertigo. In BPPV, the vertigo is with changes in the position of the head and neck, lasts only a few minutes and is recurrent daily. A single severe episode of vertigo after a viral illness is usually due to vestibular neuronitis.

Neurological and audiological testing can be helpful in making the distinction. Routine

Symptoms and signs	Peripheral	Central
Severity	Severe	Less severe
Nystagmus	Always present	Less often
	Horizontal	Multidirectiona
	Plane, usually	Pure vertical
	Mixed <sup>a</sup>	
Hearing	Common	Rare
Tinnitus	May occur	Rare
Vomiting/	Virtually	Less frequent
nausea	always	
	Present and	-
	severe	
Neurological	Rare	Common
information sound Lovell [28]	urces: Chan [16]	and Eggenberger

Box 1 Some Characteristics of Peripheral Vertigo and Central Vertigo

laboratory tests would include a full blood count, sedimentation rate and thyroid function tests, among others. The Dix-Hallpike manoeuvre should be done if the history is suggestive of benign positional vertigo or if the nystagmus is inducible. Vestibular function tests are the Dix-Hallpike manoeuvre, electronystagmography and the rotational chair testing. Audiometry, electronystagmography and brain stem evoked potentials are most useful. The sensitivity of brain stem evoked auditory potentials to detect retrocochlear lesions for acoustic tumours >2 cm is 100% as with MRI [30]. The MRI is used to exclude retrocochlear pathology. To ensure the diagnosis of acoustic neuroma, T1-weighted magnetic resonance imaging with gadolinium (Gd-DTPA) is the gold standard [31], is sensitive and will detect extremely small tumours of 2 mm in size. This technique also identifies other intracranial tumours, meningiomas and demyelinating lesions in the central nervous system. More recently, MR protocols have been used for fast-spin-echo (FSE) imaging [31, 32] for internal auditory canal structures and do not require contrast medium. Three-dimensional fast

imaging employing steady-state acquisition (3D-FIESTA) MRI is a sensitive method for the diagnosis of cochlear or retrocochlear lesions and is useful as a screening tool in patients with unilateral ear symptoms [33]. CT scan may be used for inner ear pathology when MRI is not available or when MRI is contraindicated or when tumours more than 1.5 cm in diameter are excluded. Acoustic neuromas are isodense with the brain tissue and intravenous contrast enhancement should be used.

#### Impact

Dizziness is common in medical practice and is known to impair the health-related quality of life (HR-QoL) [34–36]. It affects daily functioning and is associated with functional disability, falls,

#### Box 2 Key Points: Vertigo

Epidemiological studies indicated that a quarter of the dizziness were central, and the most common central causes were cerebrovascular disease, migraine, multiple sclerosis and tumours of the posterior fossa [9].

BPPV is a common cause of vertigo in the elderly and becomes more frequent as age advances [11].

The only diagnostic test that confirms the diagnosis of BPPV is Dix-Hallpike manoeuvre [16].

In Meniere's disease, there is fluctuating hearing loss, tinnitus with vertigo and aural fullness and pressure [23].

Vertebrobasilar insufficiency rarely causes isolated vertigo attacks [26].

In a small number of patients with acoustic neuroma, the onset was found to be sudden [27].

Multiple sclerosis is an important cause of central vertigo.

Dietary changes and tricyclic antidepressant generally improve vertiginous migraine headaches [21]. social isolation and institutionalization [37, 38]. In a study to determine the impact of dizziness and balance disorders in persons >65 years old, balance problems were seen to be associated with unsteadiness, vertigo and faintness and difficulty in walking on uneven surfaces [39]. Approximately in one in five patients, medication triggered the balance problem [39] (Box 2).

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following relating to vertigo are correct except:
  - A. Benign positional paroxysmal vertigo (BPPV) is a common cause of vertigo in the elderly and becomes more frequent as age advances.
  - B. Meniere's disease eventually results in permanent deafness.
  - C. A transient vertigo may be the only complaint in impending infarction in the territory of the anterior cerebellar artery.
  - D. Migraine-related vertigo is always accompanied by headache.
- 2. The following are true in relation to the different causes of vertigo except:
  - A. The only diagnostic test that confirms the diagnosis of benign paroxysmal positional vertigo (BPPV) is Dix-Hallpike manoeuvre.
  - B. The Epley and the Semont manoeuvres have a cure rate of approximately 80% in patients with BPPV.
  - C. The MRI is used to exclude retrocochlear pathology.
  - D. Bilateral acoustic neuromas are common.
- 3. The following symptomatology in relation to causes of vertigo are true except:
  - A. In BPPV, the vertigo is with changes in the position of the head and neck and lasts for several hours and is not recurrent.
  - B. A single severe episode of vertigo after a viral illness is usually due to vestibular neuronitis.
  - C. In Meniere's disease, the hearing loss is fluctuating and episodic.
  - D. The hearing loss in acoustic neuroma is steadily progressive.

MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = D; 3 = A

#### References

- Samy HM. Dizziness vertigo and imbalance. http://e.med icine.medscope.com/article/2149881-overview. Retrieved on 23 October 2013.
- Ojala M, Palo J. The aetiology of dizziness and how to examine the dizzy patient. Ann Med. 1991; 23(3):225–30.
- Bisdorff A, Bosser G, Guegen R, Perrin P. The epidemiology of vertigo, dizziness and unsteadiness and its links to co-morbidities. Front Neurol. 2013;4:29. https://doi.org/10.3389//fneur.2013.00029 9.
- Hanley K, Dowd T, Crosindine N. A systematic review of vertigo in primary care. Brit J Clin Pract. 2001;51: 666–71.
- Colledge NR, Barr-Hamilton M, Lewis ST, Sellar RJ, Wilson JA. Evaluation of investigation to diagnosis of the cause of dizziness in elderly people in community and controlled study. Br Med J. 1996;313:788–92.
- Bird JC, Beynon GJ, Prevost AT, Baguley DM. Analysis of referral patterns for dizziness in the primary care setting. Br J Gen Pract. 1998;48:1828–1832.
- Abrol R, Nehru VI, Venkataramana Y. Prevalence and etiology of vertigo in adult rural population. Ind J Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2001;53(1):32–36.
- Zhang Y, Chin X, Wang X, Cao L, Dong Z, Zhen J, et al. A clinical epidemiological study of 187 patients with vertigo. Cell Biochem Biophys 2001;59(2):109–12.
- Karatas M, Central vertigo and dizziness, epidemiology differential diagnosis and common causes Neurologist 2008;14(6):355–64.
- Labuguen RH. Initial evaluation of vertigo. Am Fam Physician. 2006;73(2):244–50.
- Froehling DA, Silverstein MD, Mohr DN, Beatty CW, Offord KP, Ballard DJ. Benign positional vertigo: incidence and prognosis in a population-based study in Olmsted County Minnesota. Mayo Clin Proc. 1991; 66:596–601.
- 12. Koelliker P, Summers RL, Hawkins B. Benign Positional Paroxysmal vertigo: Diagnosis and treatment in the emergency department-a review of the literature and discussion of carolith repository maneuvers. Ann Emerg Med. 2001;37(4):392–8.
- Somefun OA, Giwa OS, Bamgboyi BA, Oke-Igbokwe II, Azeez AA. Vestibular disturbances among adults in a tertiary hospital in Lagos Nigeria. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol. 2010;2(10):1515–21.
- Oghalai JS, Manolidis S, Barth JL, Stewart MG, Jenkins HA. Unrecognised benign paroxysmal positional vertigo in elderly patients. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2000;122:630–4.

- Baloh RW. Differentiating between peripheral and central causes of vertigo. Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 1998;119(1):55–9.
- Chan Y. Differential diagnosis of dizziness. Curr Opinion in Otolaryngol Head Neck Surg. 2009;17: 200–203.
- Neatherlin JS, Egan J. Benign Positional paroxysmal vertigo. J Neurosci Nurs. 1994;26(6):330–5.
- Black FO, Pesznecker SC, Homer L, Stallings V. Benign paroxysmal positional nystagmus in hospitalized subjects receiving ototoxic medications. Otol Neurotol. 2004:25(3);353–8
- Herdman SJ. Treatment of benign paroxysmal vertigo. Phys Ther. 1990;70:381–388.
- 20. Fyrampas G, Rachovitsas D, Haidich AB, Constantinidis J, Triaridis S, Vital V, et al. Are positional restriction after an Epley maneuver unnecessary? First results of a controlled study and review of literature. Auris Nesus Laryn 2009;36(6):637–43.
- Baloh RW. Clinical practice. Vestibular neuritis. NEJM. 2003;348:1027–32.
- 22. Swartz R, Longwell P. treatment of vertigo. Am Fam Physician. 2005;71(6):115–22.
- Wladislavosky-Waserman P, Facer GW, Mokri B, Kurland LT. Meniere's disease: a 30 year epidemiologic and clinical study in Rochester, MN 1951–1980. Larynsoscope. 1984; 94:1098.–11-2.
- 24. Thirlwall AS, Kundu S. Diuretics for Meniere's disease. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2006;3:CD003599.
- James AL, Burton MJ. Betahistine for Meniere's syndrome. Cochrane Database Syst. Rev. 2001;1: CD001873.
- Halmagyi GM. Diagnosis and management of vertigo. Clin Med. 2005;5(2):159–65.
- Moffat DA, Bagnley DM, Blumenthal H, Irving RM, Hardy DG. Sudden deafness in vestibular schwannoma. J Laryngol. Otol. 1994;108:116–9.
- Eggenberger E, Lovell K. Vertigo and dizziness; Vestibular system disorders-Summary. http://learn.chm.msu.edu/Neuro Ed/neurobiology\_disease/content/other sources/vestibular disorders.pdf. retrieved 12 January 2015.

- Huang MH, Huang CC, Ryu SJ, Chu N-S. Sudden bilateral hearing impairment in vertebrobasilar occlusive disease. Stroke. 1993;24:132–137.
- Maurer J. The role of brain stem evoked potentials in acoustic neuroma screening and diagnosis. Laryngorhinootologie. 2008;87(8):585–96.
- 31. Zealley IA, Cooper RC, Clifford KM, Campbell RS, Potterton AJ, Zammit-Maempel I, et al. MRI screening for acoustic neuroma: a comparison of fast spin echo and contrast enhanced imaging in 1233 patients. Br J Radiol. 2000;73(867):242–7.
- Soulie D, Cordoliani YS, Vignaud J, Cosnard G. MR imaging of acoustic neuroma with high resolution fast spin echo T2-weighted sequence. Eur J Radiol. 1997; 24(1):61–5.
- 33. Oh JH, Chung JH, Min HJ, Cho SH, Park CW, Lee SH. Clinical application of 3D-FIESTA Image in patients with unilateral inner ear symptom. Korean J Audiol. 2013;17(3):111–117.
- 34. Weidt S, Bruehl AB, Straumann D, Hegemann SC, Krautstrunk G, Rufer M. Health-related quality of life and emotional distress in patients with dizziness: a cross-sectional approach to disentangle their relationship. BMC Health Serv Res.2014;14:317. https://doi. org/10.1186/1472-6963-14-317.
- 35. Hsu LC, Hu HH, Wong WJ, Wang SJ, Luk YO, Chern CM. Quality of life in elderly patients with dizziness: analysis of the Short Form Health Survey in 197 patients. Acta Otolaryngol. 2005;125(1):55–9.
- Ten Voorde M, van der Zaag-Loonen HJ, van Leeuwen RB. Dizziness impairs health-related quality of life. Qual LifeRes 2012;21(6):961–6.
- Tinettti ME, Williams CS, Gill TM. Dizziness among older adults. A geriatric syndrome. Ann Int Med 2000; 132:337–344.
- Yardley L, Owen N, Nazareth I, Luxon L. Prevalence and presentation of dizziness in general practice community sample of working age people. Br J gen Pract. 1998;48:1131–1135.
- Lin HW, Bhattacharyya N. Balance disorders in the elderly: Epidemiology and functional impact. The Laryngoscope 2012;122(8):1858–61.

# Tinnitus



# 83

#### Contents

Introduction	749
Causes of Tinnitus	749
Evaluation of Tinnitus	750
Treatment	750
Impact	751
References	751

#### Abstract

Tinnitus is common in the elderly, and its prevalence increases with age. In the elderly, it is most commonly associated with hearing loss. The exact underlying cause of tinnitus is not fully understood. The evaluation of tinnitus follows similar lines to that of hearing loss. Modifiable factors that may exacerbate tinnitus should be identified and treated accordingly, for instance, certain medications such as aspirin, NSAIDs and quinine, and ceasing the drug may be reasonable. The chapter reviews the causes and evaluation management of tinnitus.

#### Keywords

Tinnitus · Subjective tinnitus · Objective tinnitus · Behavioural and combined therapies · Tinnitus retraining therapy

#### Introduction

Tinnitus is characterized by the perception of sound in the ears or in the head. Prevalence estimates of persons with tinnitus vary widely from 7.9 million [1] to more than 37 million [2]. Many individuals will experience transient tinnitus lasting for less than 5 min that may not compel them to seek medical evaluation [3], but 10–15% of adults have prolonged tinnitus necessitating medical evaluation [4]. Tinnitus is common in the elderly and its prevalence increases with age. In the elderly, it is most commonly associated with hearing loss [5].

#### **Causes of Tinnitus**

The exact underlying cause of tinnitus is not fully understood. Many of the causes of tinnitus result from an underlying disorder, and many result

Tal	ble	1	(	Causes	of	su	bject	tive	tinnitus
-----	-----	---	---	--------	----	----	-------	------	----------

Subjective minitus (audiore only	to the marviaual)
Unilateral	Bilateral
i. External aural disorders,	i. Presbycusis
e.g. cerumen impaction,	ii. Chronic noise
foreign body	exposure
ii. Middle ear disorders,	iii. Metabolic disorders
e.g. otitis media otosclerosis,	iv. Autoimmune
neoplasms	disorders
iii. Inner ear-cochlear sudden	v. Ototoxic
onset – viral, microvascular	medications
	vi. Mental illness –
	depression anxiety
iv. With vertigo, hearing loss	vii. Idiopathic
<ul> <li>Meniere's disease</li> </ul>	viii. Systemic diseases
v. Hearing loss,	<ul> <li>syphilis meningitis,</li> </ul>
disequilibrium focal	arachnoiditis
neurological signs – acoustic	
neuroma	

Subjective tinnitus (audible only to the individual)

Information sources: Richmond [3], Benson et al. [5] and Deitz et al. [6]

from the same conditions causing hearing loss (Tables 1 and 2).

#### **Evaluation of Tinnitus**

The evaluation of tinnitus follows similar lines to that of hearing loss. The diagnosis and recognition of the underlying cause, associated disease or modifiable factors are meaningful as treatment of the underlying cause may relieve the tinnitus symptoms. Distinguishing subjective, objective, laterality (unilateral or bilateral), symmetry, pulsatile or non-pulsatile may be valuable. A thorough history including the past history, physical examination and laboratory tests is indicated. Specialized tests include audiogram, evoked response audiometry especially in individuals with unilateral tinnitus and imaging, X-rays, CT and MRI. Furthermore, other tests that measure the specific features of tinnitus itself [7] are the following:

Tinnitus pitch test: From a group of external tones or noises, the individual selects the pitch of the tinnitus which closely matches his tinnitus.

Tinnitus loudness test: by adjusting the loudness of an external tone that matches the loudness of the tinnitus.

Tab	le	2	Causes	of	0	bject	tive	tinnitus
-----	----	---	--------	----	---	-------	------	----------

Objective tinnitus (audible to anyone)				
Vascular (pulsatile)	Non-vascular			
i. Carotid artery stenosis, ectatic, aberrant intratympanic carotid artery	i. Degenerative diseases, e.g. ALS			
ii. Jugular vein and bulb- dehiscent bulb, venous hum, glomus tumour	ii. Myoclonus or flutter of stapedius or tensor tympani and lysis of the muscles after tympanectomy incision			
iii. Metabolic disorders with haemodynamic impact, e.g. anaemia, thyroid dysfunction	iii. Eustachian tube dysfunction, patulous			
iv. Vascular neoplasms	iv. Middle ear effusion			
v. AV malformations, aneurysms	v. Palatal myoclonus due to lesion brainstem lesion – stroke, trauma, multiple sclerosis, encephalitis, degenerative disorders			
vi. Focal stenosis of lateral sinus	vi. TMJ dysfunction (Costen's syndrome)			
	vii. Benign intracranial hypertension			

Information sources: Richmond [3], Benson et al. [5] and Deitz et al. [6]

Mask ability of tinnitus: measures the degree to which the tinnitus may be masked by other external sounds.

Residual inhibition: following a period of masking the amount of time taken for the noise in the ear to be eliminated or reduced [7].

#### Treatment

Modifiable factors that may exacerbate tinnitus should be identified and treated accordingly, for instance, certain medications such as aspirin, NSAIDs and quinine, and ceasing the drug may be reasonable. In some alcohol, caffeine and smoking may increase tinnitus [3]. Elevated stress, poor sleep hygiene and coexisting illnesses are identified and treated [3]. External sound has been used for the management of tinnitus in different capacities in a manner that gives the most benefit [8, 9]. Night-time playing background music to mask the tinnitus, the so-called white noise, may give some relief and help the person to fall asleep. In some, the use of a hearing aid or tinnitus 'masker' may help to suppress the tinnitus. This is a device like the hearing aid that produces pleasant sounds. A wide variety of drugs have been tried, including antidepressants, neuromodulators, vasodilators and nicotinic acid, but none have been shown to be more effective than a placebo. For the profoundly deaf, cochlear implants may reduce the tinnitus. Behavioural and combined therapies such as hypnosis, cognitive therapy, biofeeding training, relaxation techniques, meditation and yoga have shown some benefit in some individuals. Tinnitus retraining therapy has found some success in reducing severe tinnitus perception [3].

#### Impact

Tinnitus diminishes the health and well-being in the elderly and may be associated with functional difficulties, depression, anxiety [10], sleep difficulties [11] and emotional balance [12] amongst others. Comorbid psychiatric disorders are frequent in patients with tinnitus [13] and commonly present with neuropsychiatric symptoms [10]. Tinnitus in the elderly may have a negative effect on the quality of life [12]. It may affect activities of daily living and instrumental activities of daily living [14]. It has been reported that it often accompanies presbycusis and may be more troublesome than deafness [15] (Box 1).

#### Box 1 Key Points: Tinnitus

In the elderly, it is most commonly associated with hearing loss.

Tinnitus is common in the elderly and its prevalence increases with age.

Distinguishing subjective, objective, laterality (unilateral or bilateral), symmetry, pulsatile or non-pulsatile may be valuable.

Specialized tests include audiogram, evoked response audiometry especially in individuals with unilateral tinnitus and imaging, X-rays, CT and MRI. **Box 1 Key Points: Tinnitus** (continued) Furthermore, other tests measure the specific features of tinnitus itself [7].

Pulsatile tinnitus requires investigation of the cardiovascular system.

Any indication of an acoustic neuroma, glomus tumour or cerebrovascular pathology requires referral to the otolaryngologist.

In some alcohol, caffeine and smoking may increase tinnitus [3].

#### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following statements in relation to tinnitus are true except:
  - A. Many causes of tinnitus may result from the same conditions causing hearing loss.
  - B. In some alcohol, caffeine and smoking may decrease tinnitus.
  - C. Anti-depressants, vasodilators, neuromodulators and nicotinic acid are no better than placebo.
  - D. The so-called white noise (night-time playing background music) helps to mask the tinnitus and gives some relief.

#### MCQ Answers

1 = B

#### References

- Adams PF, Hendershot GE, Marano MA. Current estimates from the National Health Interview Survey. 1996.
- Noell CA, Meyerhoff WL. Tinnitus: Diagnosis and treatment this elusive symptom. Geriatrics. 2003; 58(2):28–34.
- Richmond BS. Tinnitus: prevalence, causes and treatment approaches. Geriatric Times. 2003; vol.iv. website: http://www.cmellc.com/geriatrictimes/g030821.html.
- Heller AJ. Classification and epidemiology of tinnitus. Otolaryngology Clinics N Am. 2003;36(2): 239–248.
- Benson AG, McGuire JF, Djalilian HR, Hanks KM, Robbins WK. Inner ear, tinnitus Overview. eMedicine Otolaryngology and Facial plastic surgery. 2008.

website: http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/85691 6-overview accessed 4/8/09.

- Deitz RR, Davis WL, Harnsberger HRT, Jacobs JM, Blatter DD. MR imaging and MR angiography in the evaluation of pulsatile tinnitus. AJNR. 1994;15:879–889.
- ehealthMD. website: http://www.ehealthmd.com/library/ tinnitus/TIN diagnosis.html accessed 10/04/2009.
- Henry JA, Zangg TL, Myers PJ, Schechler MA. Use of therapeutic sound with progressive autologic tinnitus management. Trends Amp lif. 2008.Summer. 12(2): 188–209.
- Hobson T, Chrisholm E, El Refale A. Sound therapy (masking) in the management of tinnitus in adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev.201211CD 06371; https://doi.org/10.1002/14651858.CD006371pub3.
- Minen MT, Camprodon J, Nehme R, Chemali Z. The neuropsychiatry of tinnitus: a circuit-based approach to the causes and treatments available. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry. 2014;85(10):1138–44.

- Herbert S, Carrier J. Sleep complaints in elderly tinnitus patients: a controlled study. Ear Hear 2007;28(5): 649–55.
- Negrila-Mezei A, Enache LR, Sarafoleanu C. Tinnitus in the elderly population. J Med Life. 2001;4(4): 412–416.
- Salviati M, Bersani FS, Valerian G, Minichino A, Panico R, Romano GF, et al. A brain centred view of psychiatric comorbidity in tinnitus: from otology to hodology. Neural Plast. 2014; 2014: 817852. https: //doi.org/10.1155/2014/817852.
- 14. Sanchez TG, Bento RF, Miniti A, Camara J, Zumbido characteristicase epidemiologia. Experiencia do Hospital das Clinicas da Fuculdade de Medicina da Universidade de Sao Paulo. Rev Bras Otorrinolaringol. 1997;63(3):229–35.
- Benevides W. Otorrhinolaringologista. Rio de Janeiro: Cultura Medica. 1997.

### Part XIX

## **Visual Problems in the Elderly**

Low or loss of vision can have negative consequences for elderly patients. It greatly affects the health and well-being, changes their ability to perform everyday activities and their ability to drive, and causes problems with walking and increasing the risk of falls. Part XIX provides information on the four causes of loss vision that are common to this population, namely (1) age-related macular degeneration (AMD), (2) glaucoma, (3) cataract, and (4) diabetic retinopathy (DR). This review also provides an overview of the prevalence and highlights the advances that have occurred in their clinical management. About 80% of legally blind Australians 50 years and older suffer from AMD. The lifetime risk is 50% in those with a relative with AMD as compared with 12% who do not have a relative. Once the AMD reaches the advanced stage, no form of treatment can prevent vision loss. More than 70 million people are affected worldwide with glaucoma with about 10% bilaterally blind. The WHO in 1990 estimated of the 38 million blind people in the world, cataract accounted for 41.8%. The beneficial effects of two types of drugs (fenofibrate and candesartan) on diabetic retinopathy have been publicized. Antiangiogenic agents (anti-vascular endothelial growth factor) have been found to be effective in the treatment of DR and DME.

# Check for updates

# **Loss/Low Vision**

# 84

#### Contents

Age-Related Macular Degeneration	756
Introduction	756
Clinical Manifestations	757
Investigations	757
Treatment	758
Glaucoma	761
Introduction	761
Clinical Manifestations	761
Diagnosis	762
Treatment	762
Cataract	762
Introduction	762
Clinical Manifestations	763
Treatment	763
Diabetic Retinopathy	765
Introduction	765
Clinical Manifestations	765
Treatment	766
Impact of Low Vision in the Elderly	767
References	769

#### Abstract

The four common causes of low vision in the elderly patients are age-related macular degeneration, glaucoma, cataract and diabetic retinopathy. Three million Americans 40 years and older are affected by blindness or low vision, and by 2020, the projected number will be 5.5 million. About 80% of legally blind Australians 50 years and older suffer from age-related macular degeneration. This chapter will provide an update on the four important causes of visual impairment and their management.

#### Keywords

Age-related macular degeneration (AMD)  $\cdot$  Glaucoma  $\cdot$  Cataract  $\cdot$  Diabetic retinopathy
# Age-Related Macular Degeneration

# Introduction

The four common causes of low vision in the elderly patients are (1) age-related macular degeneration (AMD), (2) glaucoma, (3) cataract and (4) diabetic retinopathy (DR) [1, 2]. In the industrialised nations, AMD and DR are the major contributing causes for visual impairment [3], and AMD is the leading cause among the elderly [4]. By the age of 65 years, one in three will have some form of visual-reducing eye disease [5]. Three million Americans 40 years and older are affected by blindness or low vision, and by 2020, the projected number will be 5.5 million [1].

About 80% of legally blind Australians 50 years and older suffer from AMD [6]. The end-stage-related AMD is found in 1.7% of all people over the age of 50 years, and the incidence increases to 0.7-10.4% in people aged 65-75 and to 11–18.5% in those above the age of 85 years [7–9]. Women are more at risk than men. Whites are more likely to be affected by AMD than African Americans [10]. Genetic variation at two major loci on chromosomes 1 and 10 is associated with AMD [11]. Those with a history of immediate family members with AMD are at higher risk. The lifetime risk is 50% in those with a relative with AMD as compared with 12% who do not have a relative with macular degeneration [12]. Other factors include tobacco smoking, sunlight exposure and nutritional factors. Smoking is the only proven modifiable risk factor [13, 14] and has been associated with both dry and wet forms of AMD [4]. Cataract surgery and family history of AMD are concomitant risk factors of AMD [14].

Soft drusen are found in 13.3% of people, with distinct drusen more frequent than indistinct soft drusen, and retinal pigmentary abnormalities are seen in 12.6% and are more frequent in males [8]. Apart from lipofuscin, lipoproteins and amyloid beta accumulate under the retinal pigmentary epithelium (RPE), and these deposits are called basal laminar deposits (BLamD), and the early forms are considered a part of normal ageing

[15]. In AMD they are thicker and hyalinised and appear as pigmentary changes [16]. At the level of the Bruch membrane, there are linear deposits (BLinD) [15], and the clinical correlation of confluent areas with BLinD is soft drusen [11]. Dysfunction of the RPE occurs early and is brought about by an inherited susceptibility and/or environmental exposure [17]. Extracellular matrix (ECM) material is produced by the RPE and plays an important role in some of the functions of this tissue.

Hard drusen are small and occur in clusters and are globular in shape and pose a low rate of choroidal neovascularisation (CNV) (Fig. 1). The soft drusen are larger and tend to be confluent and precede to drusen-related geographic atrophy [11] (Fig. 2) or to the development of RPE detachment and choroidal neovascularisations (CNVs) [18] and are specific for AMD. The late stage has two forms, atrophic (or dry) characterised by geographical atrophy (age-related maculopathy) and



Fig. 1 Hard drusen with OCT (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. John Sarks)



**Fig. 2** Geographic atrophy, *red*-free and colour (type of dry ARMD). The circular area in the centre is the area of pigment epithelial atrophy. There are numerous drusens.

Some pigment clumping at 10 o'clock (Published, with kind permission, from Associate Professor WM Amoaku, University of Nottingham)

exudative (wet) characterised by development of choroidal neovascularisation (CNV). The new vessels that are formed are abnormal and could leak fluid and blood into the macular giving rise to macular oedema (Fig. 3). Mostly geographical atrophy occurs in areas of regressed large drusen [19]. Figure 4 shows geographical atrophy as a well-defined confluent atrophy of the retinal pigment epithelium in a patient with diabetic retinopathy.

# **Clinical Manifestations**

In those diagnosed with AMD, atrophy accounts for less than 25% of the cases, and 90% have the dry atrophic type. Atrophic type may be the end result and is seen in patients over the age of 80 years unless CNV develops [6]. If CNV develops abruptly, it may hasten the loss of vision and accounts for more than 85% of patients with severe vision loss [6]. There is blurring of vision which is usually of gradual onset except in those with exudative macular degeneration. The vision may be distorted (metamorphopsia) [20], and straight lines may appear wavy, and the venetian blind may appear to bulge in the centre, and those at high risk should be given the grid of fine lines to view. There is loss of discriminating colours, and central vision is distorted with missing areas central scotoma [20]. There is difficulty in seeing objects, reading, sewing and other daily tasks;

however the peripheral vision is preserved to a variable extent. Visual acuity decreases as the disease progresses. Exudative changes occur and include white hard exudates, intraretinal haemorrhages, subretinal and sub-RPE and the presence of intraretinal fluid. There are pigmentary alterations, and in the late stages, disciform scar tissue [20] and large abnormal vessels and retinal folds are seen.

# Investigations

The Amsler grid is a simple and effective way for patients to monitor the retina. Fluorescein angiography (FA) allows identification and localisation of abnormal vascular processes and confirms and localises the presence of CNV (Fig. 5), and several angiographic patterns have been described for CNV [20]. Ophthalmic coherence tomography (OCT) analogous to ultrasound is a useful imaging technique to diagnose and manage a variety of retinal diseases and glaucoma [21]. It depicts the layers of the retina and the underlying RPE. The axial resolution is 10-100 times better than MRI or ultrasound. It can identify soft drusen, RPE detachments, CNV, macular oedema and intraretinal fluid. Drusen appear as focal RPE deformations [11] (Fig. 6a, b). Presently it is the imaging modality of choice in the management of CNV; however OCT cannot totally replace FA in the management of CNV [20].



**Fig. 3** The optical coherence tomography of macular oedema 1 year apart. The *dark* areas are the oedematous

spaces. This is a cut along the green arrow. The deeper

layers of the retina flat compared with the images of drusen (Published, with kind permission, from Associate Professor, WM Amoaku, University of Nottingham)

# Treatment

The treatments include (i) anti-VEGF therapy, (ii) laser surgery, (iii) photodynamic therapy and (iv) vitamin therapy. For dry AMD patients, the requisite advice is to cease smoking, avoid ultraviolet and blue light and emphasise the importance of healthy diet and potential value of nutritional supplements [22]. The Age-Related Eye Disease Study (AREDS) had demonstrated that taking of a specific high-dose formulation of antioxidants significantly reduces the risk of advanced AMD and its associated vision loss [10]. The AREDS formulation consists of 500 mg of vitamin C, 400 IU of vitamin E, 15 mg of beta-carotene equivalent to 25,000 IU of vitamin A, 80 mg of zinc and 2 mg of copper as cupric oxide [23]. The retina consists of zeaxanthin, lutein and carotenoids which protect the retina from blue light damage. Subsequent to the



**Fig. 4** Non-neovascular age-related macular degeneration (geographic atrophy) in a diabetic patient with diabetic retinopathy shows as a well-demarcated confluent atrophy of the retinal pigment epithelium (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. P. Nithianandan)

AREDS, the Lutein Antioxidant Supplementation Trial (LAST) demonstrated that taking 10 mg lutein daily with or without additional antioxidants improved visual function [24]. Lutein and zeaxanthin are found in dark green leafy vegetables. The amount of lutein absorbed from foods (eggs, spinach, lettuce, broccoli, zucchini, corn, peas and Brussels sprouts) and supplement surveys indicate that the average intake may be below that are associated with disease prevention [24, 25]. Lifestyle changes can play a role in reducing the risk of developing AMD which includes a healthy diet high in leafy vegetables and fish, smoking cessation, blood pressure and weight control and increased physical activity [23].

Once the AMD reaches the advanced stage, no form of treatment can prevent vision loss. Laser and photodynamic therapy are now used rarely, the treatment for CNV having been revolutionised by anti-VEGF therapy. Options for the management of wet AMD include argon laser (extrafoveal CNV) photocoagulation, photodynamic therapy (subfoveal and juxtafoveal CNV) and VEGF inhibitors (for any lesion type or location) [22, 26]. Well-defined extrafoveal CNV treated with photocoagulation has shown a reduction in severe visual loss [14], but such lesions represent only

Fig. 5 Wet AMD and FFA showing the diffuse leakage (large occult CNV choroidal neovascular membrane). The optical coherence tomography (below) shows the disruption to the retinal pigment epithelium (red layer below), retinal oedema and blood (the spaces in the retina) (Published with the kind permission from Associate Professor WM Amoaku, University of Nottingham)





**Fig. 6** (a) The optical coherence tomography. Note the unevenness of the retinal layers compared with the normal below which has a smooth contour. Disc and optic nerve is on the *left*. Macula is the depression in the centre. Retinal pigment epithelium is uneven *red line* and drusen distorting it (Published, with kind permission, from Associate Professor WM Amoaku University of Nottingham).

(b) Normal optical coherence tomography. The smooth *thin white line* in the retinal slice is the retinal pigment epithelium, macula the central depression and the disc and optic nerve head at the right end (Published, with kind permission, from Associate Professor WM Amoaku, University of Nottingham)

8% of all CNV [3]. VEGF has been identified to promote the progression of CNV, and there are now four treatments that inhibit VEGF, pegaptanib (Macugen), bevacizumab (Avastin) and ranibizumab (Lucentis) [22] and aflibercept (Eylea). They are all delivered by trans-scleral injection into the vitreous cavity [22]. The anti-VEGF therapies are immensely useful for they can be used in all types of CNV [22]. The effectiveness and safety of ranibizumab for neovascular AMD have been shown in two clinical trials [27, 28]. Side effects are known to occur sometimes such as myocardial infarction and stroke. There is no firm decision as to the optimal or safe interval between two successive injections. Different trials have reported varying results. VEGF inhibitors are widely used in the vast majority of cases with wet form of ARMD. They are also used in retinal vein occlusion both central vein as well as branch vein occlusions and have been found useful in diabetic maculopathy. The main disadvantages are the need for repeated intravitreal injections, high cost and the requirement of treatment for 2 years or more [22] (Box 1).

# Box 1 Key Points: Age-Related Macular Degeneration

About 80% of legally blind Australians in the 50 years and older suffer from AMD [6].

Age is a major factor. Women are more at risk than men. Whites are more likely to be affected by AMD than African Americans [10].

The lifetime risk is 50% in those with relative with AMD as compared with 12% who do not have a relative with macular degeneration [12].

Atrophic type may be the end result and is seen in patients over the age of 80 years unless CNV develops [6].

If CNV develops abruptly, it may hasten the loss of vision and accounts for more than 85% of patients with severe vision loss [6].

For dry AMD patients, the requisite advice is to cease smoking, avoid ultraviolet and blue light and emphasise on the importance of healthy diet and potential value of nutritional supplements [22].

Once the AMD reaches the advanced stage, no form of treatment can prevent vision loss.

Options for the management of wet AMD include anti-VEGF therapy, argon laser (extrafoveal CNV) photocoagulation/ photodynamic therapy (subfoveal and juxtafoveal CNV) and VEGF inhibitors (for any lesion type or location) [2, 26].

# Glaucoma

# Introduction

More than 70 million people are affected worldwide with glaucoma with about 10% bilaterally blind [29]. In the Blue Mountains Eye Study, the prevalence of glaucoma was 3%, and this means that there are 150,000 Australians afflicted with this disorder of which 75% are above the age of 70 years and this number will double in 30 years [30]. According to the Beaver Dam Eye Study, the prevalence increases with age, increasing from 0.9% in people 43–54 years to 4.7% in people 75 years and older, and there is no significant effect on sex after adjusting for age [31]. The prevalence of glaucoma in people 40 years and older in South India is found to be no lower than for white population [32].

In a small percent of cases, several putative genes have been isolated [33, 34]. The risk factors include age, family history [35], diabetes, hypertension, myopia, migraine and cardiovascular disease [36, 37], together with cataracts, tumours, eye surgery and injury. Age, females and Asian ethnicity are risk factors for angle-closure glaucoma [35]. High intraocular pressure appears to be an important risk factor [35] and for progression of glaucoma, but whether fluctuation of intraocular pressure and central corneal thickness are associated with progression is unclear [38]. Several population-based studies have shown that in about 25-50% with glaucoma, the intraocular pressure was lower than 22 mmHg [39, 40]. Furthermore, a significant number of people with raised intraocular pressure even when followed up over lengthy period never develop glaucoma [39].

# **Clinical Manifestations**

Open-angle glaucoma is the most common of all glaucoma and usually affects both eyes. It is characterised by the pattern of visual field deficit, morphological loss of optic disc and increased intraocular pressure (IOP) [41]. It is a slowly progressive disorder. In the early stages, it is asymptomatic [42] until the disease is quite advanced [35, 42], and as the disease progresses with the loss of retinal ganglion axons, the peripheral vision is first lost. If the inferior visual fields are involved, the patients may complain of missing stairs or may have difficulty in driving or reduction in the ability to perform activities of daily living [35]. Central vision is last to be affected. In less than one-third of the patients with acute angle-closure glaucoma, the symptoms come on suddenly with severe eye pain, headache, halos around lights, decreased vision, nausea and

vomiting [35]. Examination of the patient reveals a dilated pupil, conjunctival injection, steamy cornea, lid oedema, lacrimation and very high intraocular pressure [35]. Like in the case of openangle glaucoma, it can be asymptomatic until advanced vision loss has occurred [35].

# Diagnosis

Diagnosis includes history and physical examination of the eye followed by ophthalmic examination, measurement of intraocular pressure by tonometry, visual acuity, visual fields, pupillary reflex response and slit-lamp examination. The cup-to-disc ratio is used to assess the progression of the glaucoma. Optical coherence tomography (OCT) is commonly used to evaluate glaucomatous damage. The increased intraocular pressure in glaucoma causes cupping of the disc (Fig. 7). The normal cup-to-disc ratio is 0.3. As the glaucoma advances, the cup enlarges (Fig. 8).

# Treatment

In glaucoma there is progressive optic neuropathy including death of retinal ganglion cells and their axons leading to loss of visual field and characterises the pathology of open-angle glaucoma which is the most common form. The only proven method of treatment is lowering of the intraocular pressure [43]. The reduction of pressure can be achieved by either reducing the secretion of aqueous humour by the ciliary body or by enhancing aqueous outflow through the trabecular meshwork or alternative pathway. The treatments for open-angle glaucoma include eye drops, laser trabeculoplasty and incisional surgery used alone or in combination [44]. Usually topical drug therapy is used first. The intraocular pressurereducing agents are shown in Table 1. Currently as the first line of choice, there has been a shift from beta-blockers to prostaglandin derivatives [45]. Laser or incisional surgeries are indicated when adequate reduction of intraocular pressure is not achieved by medical treatment [35]. In the case of acute primary angle-closure glaucoma



**Fig. 7** Shows glaucoma with typical dry ARMD. The glaucomatous disc is cupped with a large cup/disc ratio. The small vessel just above the inf. temp. artery is dipping into the cup. Also shows patches of pigment epithelial atrophy and pigment clumping in areas consistent with dry ARMD (Published with the kind permission from Associate Professor WM Amoaku, University of Nottingham)

which is a medical emergency, topical and systemic medications followed by iridotomy abort the attack in 42–72% of cases [35].

# Cataract

# Introduction

The WHO in 1990 estimated that of the 38 million blind people in the world, the cataract accounted for 41.8% [48]. Nuclear cataracts are associated with central lens opacification, corneal cataracts are characterised by radial spokes extending from the periphery and posterior subcapsular cataracts are situated in the posterior cortical layer [2]. Apart from ageing which is the most important risk factor [49, 50], changes in the lens could occur as the result of exposure to x-rays, ultraviolet light, heat from infrared exposure and other environmental influences. It occurs in diabetes, with smoking and alcohol, in patients with uveitis and poor nutrition and in those taking systemic medications like corticosteroids. Recent studies **Fig. 8** The optical coherence tomography shows the disc cut at two levels to show depth of the cup in glaucoma. The cup/disc ratio is about 0.9 and is vertically cupped. The tiny inferior temporal vessel is dipping into the cup (Published with the kind permission from Associate Professor WM Amoaku, University of Nottingham)



have shown that women on hormone replacement therapy have a lower incidence compared to control cohort of the same age suggesting a hormonal influence in the development of cataract [51].

# **Clinical Manifestations**

It is categorised according to location, namely, cortical, nuclear or posterior subcapsular. The amount of vision that is affected will depend on density and location of the cataract, for instance, the cataract in the area of the lens directly behind the pupil will affect the vision significantly. It usually presents with blurred vision gradual and painless and is progressive with the frequent need to change glasses. Changes in colour vision, increased glare from headlights at night while driving, day glare and the presence of a milky whiteness in the pupil occur as the cataract progresses.

# Treatment

Surgery to remove the cataract is now an out-patient procedure, and a replacement lens is

Medication	Mode of action	Side effects	
Beta-adrenergic receptor antagonists	Reduces secretion of aqueous humour	Considered in the dd of confusional syndromes, COAD, cardiac failure in the elderly	
Timolol	Non-cardioselective	Causes asthma (bronchospasm), allergic reactions, confusion, chest pain, cardiac arrhythmias	
Carteolol	Non-cardioselective	Headache, dizziness, depression	
Levobunolol	Non-cardioselective	Blurred vision, chest pain, confusion, dizziness	
Betaxolol	Cardioselective	Dry eyes, blurred vision, sleep problems, muscle weakness	
Carbonic anhydrase inhibitors	Reduces aqueous formation	Heartburn, fatigue, paraesthesia of extremities, metabolic acidosis	
Acetazolamide (oral)		Rarely agranulocytosis, renal calculi or tubule calcification	
Dorzolamide and brinzolamide (topical)			
Alpha-2-adrenergic agonists	Dual mechanism	Upper lid elevation, enlarged pupil, itching	
Brimonidine	Decreases aqueous		
Apraclonidine	secretion		
Dipivefrin	Increases aqueous outflow		
Parasympathomimetics	Increasing aqueous	Causes miosis, exacerbate effects of cataract and ageing	
Pilocarpine	outflow	retinal function, frontal headaches	
Carbachol		Systemic – bronchospasm, pulmonary oedema, abdominal spasm, salivation	
Cholinesterase inhibitors	Depresses	Fever, local and systemic effects	
Echothiophate	pseudocholinesterase levels		
Prostaglandin receptor agonists	Increasing uveoscleral outflow	Burning, stinging, curling of eyelashes	
F2a-isopropyl ester			
(Xalatan, latanoprost)	_		
Prostamides			
Hyperosmotic agents	Moving fluid out of vitreous into blood	Glycerol – nausea, vomiting	
Mannitol (IV)		Mannitol - cardiovascular overload, pulmonary oedema	
Isosorbide (oral)			
Glycerol (oral)			

 Table 1
 Medications in glaucoma, mode of action and their side effects

Information sources: Goldberg et al. [46], Maclean [47] and Quillen [2]

usually inserted. In intracapsular cataract extraction (ICCE), the lens and entire capsule are removed. There is an increased risk of retinal detachment and swelling following surgery. In extracapsular cataract extraction (ECCE) which is the most common form of surgery, the lens and front portion of the capsule are removed and the posterior part remains and the intraocular lens is placed in it. Phacoemulsification involving ultrasonic fragmentation of the lens followed by aspiration of the pieces is the technique used in cataract surgery today and a lens implanted either in the lens capsule or in front of the iris [2] (Boxes 2 and 3).

### Box 2 Key Points: Glaucoma

The risk factors include age, family history, diabetes, hypertension, myopia, migraine and cardiovascular disease [36, 37], together with cataracts, tumours, eye surgery and injury.

The only proven method of treatment is lowering of the intraocular pressure [43].

(continued)

# Box 2 Key Points: Glaucoma (continued)

Currently as the first line of choice, there has been a shift from beta-blockers to prostaglandin derivatives [45].

In less than one-third of the patients with acute angle-closure glaucoma, the symptoms come on suddenly with severe eye pain, headache, halos around lights, decreased vision, nausea and vomiting [35].

In the case of acute primary angle-closure glaucoma which is a medical emergency, topical and systemic medications followed by iridotomy may abort the attack in 42-72% of cases [35].

The general practitioner should view the optic disc with an ophthalmoscope from time to time especially in those with one or more risk factors.

# Box 3 Key Points: Cataract

Cataract is characterised by opacity of the lens either developmental or degenerative.

Ageing by reducing the metabolic efficiency of the lens makes it more vulnerable to noxious factors leading to the formation of a variety of cataracts.

It is categorised according to location, namely, cortical, nuclear or posterior subcapsular.

Phacoemulsification involving ultrasonic fragmentation of the lens followed by aspiration of the pieces is the technique used in cataract surgery today [2].

Surgery to remove the cataract is now an out-patient procedure and a replacement lens is usually inserted.

#### Box 4 Key Points: Diabetic Retinopathy

Patients with DR usually complain of blurred vision, poor night vision, visual field loss and floaters [2].

# Box 4 Key Points: Diabetic Retinopathy (continued)

Diabetic retinopathy is classically defined by its vascular lesions and classified as non-proliferative diabetic retinopathy (NPDR) and proliferative diabetic retinopathy (PDR) [53].

The beneficial effects of two types of drugs (fenofibrate and candesartan) on diabetic retinopathy have been publicised [60, 61].

Antiangiogenic agents (anti-vascular endothelial growth factor) have been found to be effective in the treatment of DR and DME [59].

However repeated injections may increase local complications such as vitreous haemorrhage, retinal detachment and traumatic cataract [62].

# **Diabetic Retinopathy**

# Introduction

The prevalence of diabetic retinopathy (DR) increases with the duration of the disease and with age. About 86% of blindness in the younger-onset group is diabetic retinopathy, and in the older-onset group in which other eye diseases are common, it is one-third of the cases of legal blindness [52]. A number of biochemical pathways have been proposed as possible links between hyperglycaemia and DR [53]. There is a close association between chronic hyperglycaemia and development and progression of DR, but the underlying mechanism that leads to development of microvascular damage remains unclear [54].

# **Clinical Manifestations**

Patients with DR usually complain of blurred vision, poor night vision, visual field loss and floaters [2]. Diabetic retinopathy is classically

defined by its vascular lesions and classified as non-proliferative diabetic retinopathy (NPDR) and proliferative diabetic retinopathy (PDR) [53]. NDPR is further subdivided into mild, moderate and severe [53]. NDPR is manifested by focal closure of retinal capillaries, microaneurysms and associated punctuate haemorrhages, serous exudates and, occasionally, cotton-wool spots secondary to acute ischaemia (Fig. 9). These changes rarely cause serious visual problems [55]. As the disease progresses, there is increased vasopermeability, resulting in retinal thickening (oedema) and lipid deposits (hard exudates) that may involve the centre of the macula or close to it [56]. The Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study (ETDRS) [57] introduced the term clinically significant macular oedema (CSME) to describe this state (Fig. 10). Further progression leads to gradual closure of the retinal vessels and with increasing ischaemia results in venous abnormalities such as dilatation, beading and loops with increasing haemorrhages and exudation [56] (Fig. 11). On the other hand, PDR is more threatening and involves the growth of new blood vessels on or near the disc (NVD) or elsewhere in the retina (NVE) [56] resulting in vitreous haemorrhage (Fig. 12a-c). There is concomitant fibroblastic



**Fig. 9** Showing microaneurysms, *dot* haemorrhages. The sheen over the macula is due to attached vitreous usually seen in young patients (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. P. Nithianandan)

activity resulting in traction bands, tears and retinal detachment [55, 56]. The new vessels can grow into the iris resulting in neovascular glaucoma [56].

# Treatment

Treatment of DR is crucial even though there is no cure. With early diagnosis and treatment the more likely vision loss will be prevented or delayed. It is also related to the blood pressure and glycaemic control, and there is ample evidence that the effects of diabetes on the retina can be delayed or even curtailed by rigorous control of the blood sugar level [58], blood pressure and possibly lipids [53]. Tight control of the blood sugar and the blood pressure is strongly advocated. Systemic agents especially hypoglycaemic, hypolidaemic and antihypertensive have been shown to reduce the progression of DR [59]. The beneficial effects of two types of drugs (fenofibrate and candesartan) on diabetic retinopathy have been publicised [60, 61]. Fenofibrate is used to treat hypertriglyceridaemia and mixed dyslipidaemia [62], and the long-term use of fenofibrate could reduce the need for laser treatment in a large number of cohorts of type 2 diabetic patients [62]. It had been shown to reduce the frequency of laser treatment for DME and PDR [62]. Reninangiotensin system (RAS) in the eye plays an important role in the pathogenesis of DR and RAS blockade that can promote higher beneficial effects in DR compared to other antihypertensives [62, 63].

The efficacy of laser treatment (photocoagulation) in PDR and in significant DME has been demonstrated [64], although it has not been uniformly favourable in preventing visual decline [62]. In patients with persistent DME and DR, intravitreal corticosteroid therapy has shown clinical benefits and shown best corrected visual acuity (BCVA) [59]. Compared with laser or placebo, studies assessing steroids have produced mixed results [65]. Direct intravitreal injections have been associated with risks of elevated intraocular pressure and cataract [59, 66]. Attention now had been directed towards the development of novel intravitreal delivery devices [59] such as **Fig. 10** Shows exudative maculopathy, hard exudates encroaching in the area of the macula (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. P. Nithianandan)





**Fig. 11** Shows venous abnormalities including dilated veins, venous looping, venous beading, blotchy haemorrhages and cotton-wool spots (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. P. Nithianandan)

intraocular implants which provide prolonged and controlled drug release thus averting side effects associated with repeated intravitreal injections [67].

Antiangiogenic agents (anti-vascular endothelial growth factor) have been found to be effective in the treatment of DR and DME [59]. Local administration of anti-VEGF via intravitreal injections would avoid systemic side effects such as hypertension, proteinuria and impaired wound healing [62]. However, repeated injections may increase local complications such as vitreous haemorrhage, retinal detachment and traumatic cataract [62]. At present four anti-VEGF drugs are available: ranibizumab, bevacizumab, pegaptanib sodium and aflibercept. In patients with PDR, intravitreal bevacizumab and ranibizumab are gaining acceptance as a clinical adjunct to photocoagulation [59]. Surgical removal of the vitreous (vitrectomy) is done in case of vitreous haemorrhage or retinal detachment (Box 4).

# Impact of Low Vision in the Elderly

Low or loss of vision can have negative consequences for patients. It greatly affects the health and well-being and changes their ability to perform everyday activities and their ability to drive, causing problems with walking and increasing the risk of falls [68]. The common causes of vision loss are age-related macular degeneration, glaucoma, cataract and diabetic retinopathy [1, 2]. In the elderly, AMD is the leading cause of irreversible blindness and low vision [69] and causes permanent loss of vision than glaucoma and diabetic retinopathy combined [70]. Health-related quality of life refers to patients' perspective of their health status relating to functioning and well-being [71]. The health-related quality of life of people with visual impairment is generally greater than those living in the community at large. The impact of low vision or loss on functioning and quality of life is compromised in terms of functional restrictions and activity limitations. Visual impairment threatens the independence of the elderly and has large economic and social costs. There have been a number of studies on the impact of glaucoma on patients. Glaucoma is associated with a decrease in the quality of life [35]. Bilateral glaucoma is associated with cessation and limitation of driving, slower walking and falls [72]. In a study of 165 patients aged

Fig. 12 (a) New vessels at the disc (NVD) and new vessels elsewhere (NVE) observed in the infratemporal retina and below inferior temporal vessels. (b) New vessels elsewhere (NVE) in the region of the venous loops and cotton-wool spots. (c) Shows NVE in the inferior temporal better of vitreous haemorrhages (preretinal haemorrhage) between the retina and the vitreous hence the fluid level. Figure (b) and (c) shows panretinal laser photocoagulation scars at the periphery of the retina avoiding the macula area (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. P. Nithianandan)



70–79 years with glaucoma of varying severity, mild, moderate and severe, it was found that depression was more prevalent with increasing glaucoma severity [73]. In another study assessing the impact of DR on quality of life, the participants had vision-related activity limitations, socio-economic issues, frustrations due to visual restrictions and restrictions with driving, social life and in relationships [74]. DR is a leading cause of blindness in the working age group worldwide [75].

# **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. A 75-year-old man has age-related macular degeneration. Each of the following statements are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. AMD is responsible for 48% of severe vision loss in Australia.
  - B. Those with a family history of immediate family members with AMD are at higher risk.
  - C. Men are more at risk than women.
  - D. Smokers are three times at risk of developing AMD.

- 2. A 72-year-old woman is seen with age-related macular degeneration. Each of the following symptoms and signs are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. Vision may be distorted and there is loss in discriminating colours.
  - B. Peripheral vision is affected more than central vision.
  - C. The soft drusen are larger and tend to confluent and specific for AMD.
  - D. The wet (exudative) type is characterised by the development of choroidal neovascularisation.
- 3. The following management options for age-related macular degeneration (AMD) are true, EXCEPT
  - A. Lutein and zeaxanthin are found in green vegetables spinach, broccoli and Brussels sprouts among others.
  - B. Lifestyle changes can play a role in reducing the risk of developing AMD.
  - C. Specific high-dose antioxidants significantly reduce the risk of advanced AMD.
  - D. Even if AMD reaches the advanced-stage treatment can prevent vision loss.

- 4. The following statements are true of glaucoma, EXCEPT:
  - A. Open-angle glaucoma is the most common and usually affects both eyes.
  - B. Risk factors include age, family history, diabetes, hypertension and injury.
  - C. In the subgroup normal tension glaucoma even though the intraocular pressure remains normal – visual field loss occurs due to nerve damage.
  - D. Central vision is the first to be affected.
- 5. The following management options for glaucoma are true EXCEPT:
  - A. There is a cure for glaucoma.
  - B. Currently there is a shift in the first-line treatment from beta-blockers to prostaglandins derivatives.
  - C. Acute angle-closed glaucoma is a medical emergency.
  - D. Usually topical drug therapy is used first.
- 6. The following statements on cataract are true EXCEPT:
  - A. Age-related cataracts usually affect both eyes.
  - B. Usually presents with blurred vision and pain.
  - C. Day glare and headlights at night while driving as the cataract progresses.
  - D. It occurs in diabetes, with smoking and alcohol and those taking medications like corticosteroids.
  - MCQ Answers

1 = C; 2 = B; 3 = D; 4 = D; 5 = A; 6 = B

# References

- Rosenberg EA, Sperazza LC. The visually impaired patient. Am Fam Physician. 2008;77(10):1431–6.
- Quillen DA. Common causes of vision loss in elderly patients. Am Fam Physician. 1999;60(1):99–108.
- Frohlich SJ. Age-related macula degeneration and diabetic retinopathy-differences in optic rehabilitation. Klin Monbl Augenheilkd. 2005;222(4):337–41.

- Christoforidis JB, Tecce N, Dell'Omo R, Mastropasqua R, Verolino M, Costagliola C. Agerelated macular degeneration and visual disability. Curr Drug Targets. 2011;12(2):221–33.
- Ganley JP, Roberts J. eds. Eye conditions and related need for medical care among persons 1–74 years of age, United States, 1971–72. Hyattsville, Md: US Department of Health and Human Services, Public Health Services, National Center for Health Statistics,1983. DHHS Publication No.831676.
- 6. Sarks J, Sarks S. Age related macular degeneration. Australian doctor. 28, September 2001.
- Klein R, Klein BEL, Linton KIE. Prevalence of age -related maculopathy. The Beaver Dam Eye Study. Ophthlamology. 1992a;99:933–43.
- Mitchell P, Smith W, Attchi K, Wang JJ. Prevalence of age-related maculopathy in Australia. The Blue Mountain Eye Study. Ophthalmology. 1995;102:1450–60.
- Vingerling JR, Dielemans I, Hoofman A, Grobbee DE, Hijmering M, Kramer M, et al. The prevalence of age-related maculopathy in Rotterdam study Ophthalmology. 1995;102:205–210.
- Age-Related Eye Disease Study Group A randomized, placebo-controlled trial of high dose supplementation with vitamins C and E, beta carotene, and zinc foragerelated macular degeneration and vision loss. AREDS report no.8 Arch Ophthalmol. 2001;119:1417–36.
- Yonekawa Y, Miller JW, Kim IK. Age-related macular degeneration: Advances in management and diagnosis. J Clin Med. 2015;4:343–359.
- 12. Wikipedia Macular degeneration. http://en.wikipedia. org/wiki/Macular\_degeneration
- Guymer RH, Chong EWT. Modifying risk factors for age associated macular degeneration. Med J Aust. 2006;184(1):455–58.
- Chakravarthy U, Wong TY, Fletcher A, Piault E, Evano C, Zlateva G, et al. Clinical risk factors for age-related macular degeneration: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMC Ophthalmol. 2010;110:31. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2415-10-31.
- Miller JW. Age-related macular degeneration revisited-Piecing the puzzle: The LXIX Edward Jackson memorial lecture. Am J Ophthalmol. 2013;155. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ajo.2012.10.018.
- 16. Sarks SH, Cherpanoff S, Killingsworth M, Sarks J. Relationship of basal laminar deposits and membranous debris to the clinical presentation of early age-related macular degeneration. Invest Ophthalmol Vis Sci. 2007;48:968–977.
- Zarbin MA. Age-related macular degeneration: review of pathogenesis. Eur J Ophthalmol. 1998;8(4):199–20.
- Abdelsalam A, Del Priore L, Zarbin MA. Drusen in age-related macular degeneration: pathogenesis, natural course and laser photocoagulation-induced regression. Surg Ophthalmol. 1999;44(1):1–29.
- Kein ML, Ferris FL, III; Armstrong J, Hwang TS, Chew EY, Bressler SB, et al. Retinal precursors and the development of geographic atrophy in age-related

macular degeneration. Ophthalmology. 2008; 115:1026–1031.

- Wu L. (n.d.) Choroidal Neovascularisation: Practice Essentials, Background, Pathophysiology. Medscape. http://emedicine.medscape.com/article/1190818-over view accessed 4 August 2016.
- Jaffe GJ, Caprioli J. Ocular computerized tomography to detect and manage retinal diseases and glaucoma. Am J Ophthalmol. 2004;137:156–59.
- Imrie FR, Bailey C. New treatments for age-related macular degeneration. Age Ageing, 2007;36(1):8–10.
- 23. National Eye Institute. Statistics and Data. Website: http://www.net.nih.gov/eyedata/pbd\_tables.asp.
- Cohen MM. Age-related macular degeneration and its possible prevention. Letters MJA. 2005;182(3): 310–311.
- Alves-Rodrigues A, Shao A. The science behind lutein. Toxicol Lett. 2004;150:57–83. [pub Med].
- 26. Cassim R. The ageing eye. CME. 2007;25(10): 484-489.
- Brown DM, Kaiser PK, Michels M, Soubrane G, Heier JS, Kin RY, ANCHR Study Group. et al. Ranibizumab versus verteporfin for neovascular age-related macular degeneration. NEJM. 2006; 55(14): 1432–1444.
- Rosenfeld PJ, Brown DM, Heier JS, Boyer DS, Kaiser PK, Chung CY, MARIN Study Group, et al. Ranibizumab for neovascular macular degeneration. NEJM. 2006; 355:1419–1431.
- Quigley HA, Broman AT. The number of people with glaucoma worldwide in 2010 and 2020. Br J Ophthalmol. 2006; 90(3):262–267.
- Rochtchina E, Michell P. Projected number of Australians with glaucoma in 2000 and 2030. Clin Exp Ophthalmol. 2000;28:146–148.
- Klein BG, Klein L, Sponsel W, Franke T, Cantor LB, Martone J, et al. Prevalence of glaucoma. The Beaver Dam Eye Study. Ophthalmology. 1992b;99(10): 1499–504.
- 32. Ramakrishna L, Nirmalan PK, Krishnadas R, Thulasiraj RD, Tielsch JM, Katz J, et al. Glaucoma in a rural population in South India: the Aravind Comprehensive Eye Survey. Ophthalmology. 2003;110(8): 1484–90.
- 33. Stone EM, Fingert JH, Alward WLM, Nguyen TD, Polansky JR, Sunden SL, et al. Identification of a gene that causes primary open glaucoma. Science. 1997;275:668–670.
- 34. Litcher PR. Genetic clues to glaucoma's secrets. The L Edward Jackson Memorial Lecture. Part 2. Am J Ophthalmol. 1994;117:706–27.
- Weinreb RN, Aung T, Medeiros FA. The pathophysiology and treatment of glaucoma. A Review. JAMA. 2014;311(18):1901–1911.
- 36. Spry PG, Sparrow JM, Diamond JP, Harris HS. Risk factors for progressive visual field loss in primary open angle glaucoma. Eye. 2005;19:643.
- Friedman DS, Wilson MR, Liebmann JM, Fechtner RD, Weinreb RN. An evidence – based assessment of

risk factors for the progression of ocular hypertension and glaucoma. Am J Ophthalmol. 2004;138:S19.

- Rivera JL, Bell NF, Feldman RM. Risk factors for primary open angle glaucoma progression. What we know and what we need to know. Clin Opin Ophthalmol. 2008;19(2):102–6.
- Weinreb RN, Khaw PT. Primary open-angle glaucoma. Lancet. 2004;363(9422):1711–1720.
- Fechtner RD, Weinreb RN. Mechanisms of optic nerve damage in primary open angle glaucoma. Surv Ophthalmol. 1994;39(1):23–42.
- Margalit E, Sadda SL. Retinal and optic nerve disease. Artif Organs. 2003;27:963.
- Fazio D. (n.d.) What are the symptoms of glaucoma? http://www.glaucoma.org/gleams/what-are-the-symp toms-of-glaucoma.php accessed 4 August 2016.
- 43. Boland MV, Ervin AM, Friedman DS, Jampel J, Hawkins BS, Vollenweider D, et al. Comparative effectiveness of treatments for open-angle glaucoma: a systematic review for the US Preventive Services Task Force. Ann Intern Med. 2013;158(4):271–279.
- Akpek EK, Smith RA. Current treatment strategies forage-related ocular conditions. Am J Manag Care. 2012;19:S76-S84.
- European Glaucoma Society. Revised treatment guidelines 2009. www.pmewswire.co.uk/cgi/news/release?/ d=13563
- 46. Austalian Institute and Health Welfare (AIHW). http:// www.aihw.gov.au/workArea/Download.Assit.aspx?id +6442453390 retrieved 10 January 2015.
- Maclean H. Management of ocular problems in older people. Aust J Hosp Pharm. 1997;27:701–704.
- Thylefors B, Negral AD, Pararajasegaram R, Dadzie KY. Global data on blindness. Bull World Health Organisation. 1995;73:115–21.
- Cummings RG, Mitchell P. Hormone replacement therapy, reproductive factors and cataract- the Blue Mountains Eye Study. Am J Epidemiol. 1997;145:242–249.
- McCarty CA, Mukesh BN, Fu C, Taylor HC. The epidemiology of cataract in Australia. Am J Ophthalmol. 1999;128:446–65.
- 51. Reidy A, Minassian DC, Vafidis G, Joseph J, Farrow S, Wu J, et al. Prevalence of serious eye disease and visual impairment in north London population based cross sectional study. BMJ. 1998; 316:1643–6.
- Fong DS, Aiello L, Gardner TW, King GI, Blankenship G, Cavallerano JD, et al. Diabetic retinopathy. Diabetes Care. 2003;26:S99.
- Tarr JM, Kaul K, Chopra M, Kohner EM, Chibber R. Pathophysiology of diabetic retinopathy. Ophthalmol 2013. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/343560.
- Mathews DR, Stratton IM, Aldington SJ, Holman RR, Kohner EM. Risks of progression of retinopathy and vision loss related to tight blood control in type 2 diabetes mellitus. cUKPDS 69. Arch Ophthalmol. 2004; 122(1):1631–1640.
- Garner A. Developments in the pathology of diabetic retinopathy: a review. J Roy Soc Med. 1981;74(6): 427–423.

- PPP-2014. Diabetic Retinopathy. Am Acad Ophthalmol. http://www.aao.org/preferred-practce-pat tern/diabetic-retinopathy-ppp-2014.
- Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study (ETDRS) Research Group. Photocoagulation for diabetic macular oedema. Early treatment of diabetic retinopathy for Study Report Number 1. Arch Ophthalmol. 1985;103: 1796–1806.
- Liang JC, Goldberg MF. Treatment of diabetic retinopathy. Diabetes. 1980;29:841–851.
- Kumar B, Gupta SK, Saxeena R, Srivastava S. Current trends in the pharmacotherapy of diabetic retinopathy. J Postgrad Med. 2012; 58(2):132–139.
- 60. Keech AC, Mitchell P, Summanen PA, O'Day J, Davis TM, Moffitt M, et al. FIELD Study investigators. Effect of fenofibrate on the need for laser treatment for diabetic retinopathy (FIELD study): a randomised controlled trial. Lancet. 2007;370:1687–1697.
- 61. Sjolie AK, Klein R, Porta M, Orchad T, Fuller J, Henrick H, et al. Effect of candesartan on progression and regression of retinopathy in type 2 diabetes (DIRECT-Project 2): a randomised: placebo controlled trial. Lancet. 2008; 372:1385–1393.
- Simo R, Hernandez C. Advances in the medical treatment of diabetic retinopathy. Diabetes Care. 2009; 32(8):1556–1562.
- Giese MJ, Speth RC. The ocular renin-angiotensin system: A therapeutic target for the treatment of ocular disease. Pharmacol Therapeutics. 2014; 142(1):11–32.
- Mohamed Q, Gillies MC, Wog TY. Management of diabetic retinopathy: a systematic review. JAMA. 2007;298:902–916.
- 65. Ford JA, Lois N, Royle P, Clar C, Shyangdan D, Waugh N. Current treatments in diabetic macular oedema: a systematic review and meta-analysis. BMJ Open. 2013;3:e002269 https://doi.org/10.1136/ bmjopen-2012-002269.

- Abu El-Asrar AM, Al-Mezaine HS. Advances in the treatment of diabetic retinopathy. Discov Med. 2010; 9(47):363–73.
- Sarao V, Veritti D, Boscia F, Lanzetta P. Intravitreal steroids for the treatment of retinal disease. Scientific World. J 2014,8;2014:989501. https://doi.org/10.1155/ 2014/989501. eCollection 2014.
- Australian Institute of Health Welfare. Vision problems among older Australians. Bulletin Issue 27. July 2005.
- Williams RA, Brody BL, Thomas RG, Kaplan RM, Brown SI. The psychosocial impact of macular degeneration. Arch Ophthalmol. 1998;116(4): 514–520.
- National Advisory Eye Council, Vision Research, A National Plan, 1994–1998. Betheseda, Md: US Dept of Health and Human Services. 1993; NIH publication 93-3186.
- Lee BL, Wilson MR. Health-related quality of life in patients with cataract and glaucoma. J Glaucoma. 2000;9(1):87–94.
- Ramulu P. Glaucoma and disability: Which tasks are affected and at what stage of disease? Curr Opin Ophthalmol. 2009;20(2):92–98.
- 73. Shalicky S, Goldberg I. Depression and quality of life in patients with glaucoma I. Depression and quality of life inpatients with glaucoma: cross-sectional analysis using the Geriatric Depression Scale-15, assessment of function related to vision and the Glaucoma Quality of Life-15. J Glaucoma. 2008;17(7):546–50.
- 74. Fenwick EK, Pesudovs K, Khadka J, Dirani M, Rees G, Wong TY, et al. The impact of diabetic retinopathy on quality of life: qualitative findings from an item bank development project. Qual Life Res. 2012;21:1771–1782.
- Klein BE. Overview of epidemiologic studies of diabetic retinopathy. Ophthalmol Epidemiol. 2007; 14:179–83.

# **Blurred Vision**



# 85

# Contents

Introduction	773
Unilateral sudden and painful	773
Unilateral sudden without pain	774
Evaluation of Impaired Vision in the Elderly	775
Impact	775
References	776

# Abstract

Blurred vision is a very common eye complaint. The patient's perception of blurred vision may vary. It is important to clarify from the patient what exactly he or she means by blurred vision. This chapter briefly summarises the differential diagnosis of blurred vision.

# Keywords

Blurred vision  $\cdot$  Unilateral  $\cdot$  Bilateral  $\cdot$  Pain

# Introduction

The patient's perception of blurred vision may vary from objects seen indistinctly, distortion of images, double vision, changes in the distinctness of the images, reduced field of vision and interference with the images such as due to flashes of light or floaters. Blurred vision is a very common eye complaint. It is important to clarify from the patient what exactly he or she means by blurred vision. It is important to determine and divide whether the blurring of vision affects one or both eyes, its mode of onset, sudden or gradual, whether associated with pain or not. This is useful but is arbitrary for example acute angle closure glaucoma could affect both eyes but usually one eye (Fig. 1).

# Unilateral sudden and painful

*Anterior uveitis* usually presents with pain, photophobia, red eye and decreased vision with perilimbal flush and pupillary miosis.

*Traumatic hyphema* requires urgent referral to ophthalmologist.

It may be followed glaucoma and recurrent bleeding.

Acute angle closure glaucoma presents with headache, eye pain, halos, dilated pupils, red eye, decreased vision, nausea and vomiting. It is a medical emergency [35].

*Temporal arteritis* is diagnosed because of an episode of anterior ischaemic optic neuropathy.



\*requiring urgent referral



*Optic neuritis* may affect one or both eyes with transient decreased vision and usually associated with multiple sclerosis.

*Orbital cellulitis* usually follows paranasal sinusitis and is characterized by orbital pain, oedema of the eyelid and redness, decreased movements of the eye and exophthlamos together with fever.

*Endophthalmitis* caused by intraocular infection presents with severe pain and decreased vision.

# Unilateral sudden without pain

*Vitreous haemorrhage* is extravasation of blood into the vitreous and result from retinal vein occlusion, retinal tears, diabetic retinopathy, trauma and retinal neovascularization. Retinal detachment could follow.

*Retinal detachment* is painless and early symptoms include flashes of light or blurred vision. The patient often notices a veil or curtain in the field of vision. *Retinal vein occlusion* characterized by engorged retinal veins and multiple haemorrhages on fundus examination. It occurs usually in the elderly and presents with painless visual loss.

*Central retinal artery occlusion* occurs suddenly with loss of vision in affected eye. Ophthalmoscopy reveals a pale opaque fundus with a red fovea.

*Amaurosis fugas* or transient monocular blindness (TMB) involves one eye with reduced vision which is transient lasting for a sew minutes. It is the equivalent of transient ischaemic attack (TIA). It an indicator of carotid artery involvement and is limited to stroke – aged population.

# Evaluation of Impaired Vision in the Elderly

A clear patient history in respect of onset, duration, course, pattern of visual impairment, association with pain and the presence of other diseases must be recorded. Acute onset is suggestive of retinal detachment or a vascular event. Because of changes in the vitreous humour retinal detachment is common in the elderly. Severe eye pain, reducing vision, headache, nausea and vomiting is suggestive of acute closed angle glaucoma. Gradual and progressive visual loss points to conditions such as cataract, age-associated macular degeneration or glaucoma.

Examination of the eyes in the elderly should be a routine practice in geriatric care. It has to be remembered that there no single test specific or definite for screening but the use of combination of methods may assist in arriving at a diagnosis. Visual inspection may reveal lens opacities. Visual acuity is tested by the standard Snellen eye chart, each eye tested separately and if the letters cannot be read the pinhole test helps to distinguish changes in vision from refractive from a more serious disease. If the vision improves with pinhole the problem is more likely to be refractive. Reading is tested with Jaeger's. The intraocular pressure is measured by tonometry. In normal adults the mean intraocular pressure is 15–16 mmHg and the normal range is 10-20 mmHg.

# Impact

Blurred vision causes significant impairment of functional status and quality of life [5]. Blurred vision caused greater limitations on physical health problems compared to that of hypertension, diabetes mellitus, history of myocardial infarction amongst others [5]. Cognitive assessment revealed that performance on non-verbal tests was significantly affected in patients with blurred vision but verbal test performance was not affected [6] (Box 1).

## Box 1 Key Points. Blurred Vision

It is important to clarify from the patient what exactly he or she means by blurred vision.

It is important to determine and divide whether the blurring of vision affects one or both eyes, its mode of onset, sudden or gradual, whether associated with pain or not.

It is important to clarify from the patient what exactly he or she means by blurred vision.

It is important to determine and divide whether the blurring of vision affects one or both eyes, its mode of onset, sudden or gradual, whether associated with pain or not.

Acute onset is suggestive of retinal detachment or a vascular event.

### **Extended Matching Questions**

- A. Temporal arteritis
- B. Acute angle glaucoma
- C. Endoophthalmitis
- D. Orbital cellulitis
- E. Anterior uveitis
- F. Papilloedema
- G. Optic neuritis

The following patients have in common blurring of vision. Choose the most likely diagnosis from the list above. Each option can be used only once.

- 1. Patient presented with headache, eye pain, halo, dilated pupils, red eye, decreased vision with nausea and vomiting.
- 2. History of parasinusitis and characterized by orbital pain, oedema of the eyelids and redness, decreased movements of the eye and exo-pththlmos together with fever.
- Patient complains of transient visual blurring, occurring as he rose from bed or chair (obscuration).
- Patient presented with photophobia, red eye and decrease vision with perilimbal flush and pupillary miosis.
- 5. Complains of temporal headache with scalp tenderness and sudden painless deterioration of vision in one eye.
- Patient with multiple sclerosis experiences transient decreased vision in both eyes occurring usually after exercise.

### **EMQ** Answers

1 = B; 2 = C; 3 = F; 4 = E; 5 = A; 6 = G

Case Study: 78-Year old with Blurred Vision A 78-year old male presented with blurred vision in the left eye. He has had bilateral lens extractions with posterior chamber implants. The first was done 2 years earlier without any complication and the second about a week prior to his development of the visual problem. He had no co-morbid illnesses like diabetes or hypertension. He was seen by the Ophthalmic Surgeon. Angiography revealed fluorescein leakage into the macula and together with the clinical history was consistent with a cystoid macular oedema (Irvine Gass syndrome). He was prescribed Maxidex (Dexamethasone) eye drops two hourly and Voltaren (diclofenac sodium) eye drops six hourly. When seen at the end of 2 weeks his vision was back to normal.

Comment: Cystoid Macular Edema (CME) follows disruption of the permeability barrier of the retina resulting in accumulation of fluid in the outer plexiform layer of the of the central macula and classified as angiographic or as clinically significant. It is a common complication following unreventful cataract surgery but can result from a variety of conditions such as diabetes, uveitis, central retinal vein occlusion amongst others. First described by Irvine after cataract surgery [7] and subsequently the angiographic description by Gass and Norton [8] and hence known as Irvine-Gass syndrome. The symptoms are blurred or decreased vision and this depends on the extent of the oedema. Fluorescein angiography is the gold standard which shows typical petaloid appearance of the fluorescein leakage. This is largely being replaced with optical coherence tomography (OCT). There are several treatment options and corticosteroids remain the mainstay of treatment and include topical, periocular and intravireal injections. Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDS) are equally effective [9]. Acetzolamide, bevaciziemab and anti-VEGF are other options [9].

Information sources: Irvine [7], Gass and Norton [8], and Warren [9]

# References

- Best Practice. Assessment of vision loss differential diagnosis. http://bestpractice.bmj.com/best-practice/ monograph/900/diagnosis/differential\_diagnosis.html. Accessed November 17, 2011.
- Blurred vision-Medical diagnosis. Sat April 5, 2008. http://diagnosis-techniques-blogspot.comu/2008/04/blu rred vision.html. Accessed November 17, 2012.
- Blurred vision, http://www.patient.co.uk/showdoc/ 40000860/. Accessed August 14, 2008.
- Blurred vision. http://www.patient.co.uk/doctor/Blurred-Vision.htm. Accessed November 17, 2012.
- 5. Lee PP, Spritzer K, Hays RD. The impact of blurred vision on functioning and well being. Ophthalmology. 1997;104(3):390–6.
- Bertone A, Bettinelli L, Faubert J. The impact of blurred vision on cognitive assessment. J Clin Experimental Neuropsychology. 2007;29(5):467–76.
- Irvine SR. A newly defined vitreous syndrome following cataract surgery. Interpreted according to recent concepts of the structure of the vitreos. Am J Ophthalmol. 1953;36:599.
- Gass JDM, Norton EWD. Cystoid macular edema and papilledema following cataract extraction: a fluorescein funduscopic and angiographic study. Arch Ophthalmol 1966;76:646.
- Warren KA. Current concepts in the etiology and tresament of psuedophakic cystoid macular edema. Retinal Physician. 2009. http://www.retinalphysician.com/ articleviewer.aspx?articleID=103062. Accessed 24 July 2014.



# 86

# Dry Eye

# Contents

Introduction	777
Causes	778
Symptoms	778
Treatment	778
Impact	778
References	779

# Abstract

Dry eye syndrome (DES) is caused by alterations to the tear film and anterior surface of the eye. It is a common problem. Patients with DES complain of itchiness, stinging or burning or a feeling of a foreign body in the eye and tired eye. If untreated, it may lead to damage of the cornea, transient fluctuations of vision and blepharitis.

Keywords

Dry eye · Sjogren's · Blepharitis · Tarsorrhaphy

# Introduction

Dry eye embraces a group of conditions characterised symptomatically by irritation, gritty and burning eyes and caused by alterations to the tear film and anterior surface of the eye [1]. It is a common problem. It is estimated that 33 million Americans have some form of dry eye syndrome [1]. The lacrimal gland located in the upper eyelid produces the aqueous layer, and several other smaller glands (meibomian) in the lids produce the mucous and lipid layers. In the corner of the eye near the nose are two ducts which drain the excess tears into the nasal passage. The tear film is the fluid that covers the cornea and the conjunctiva and protects the cornea from drying, increases its refractory power and protects it against irritation [2]. It is made up of three layers [1], the mucous layer, the middle aqueous layer and the outer lipid layer. It is the lipid or oily layer that seals the tear film on the eye and protects the cornea by preventing evaporation.

Dry eye syndrome (DES) may occur as the result of (i) decreased tear production, (ii) excessive tear evaporation and (iii) abnormality in the production of mucous and lipid layers. Decreased tear production (i) and excessive tear evaporation (ii) give rise to decrease in the aqueous layer, and decreased production may be the result of medications and hormonal changes as in menopause or related to

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018

N. Nagaratnam et al., Geriatric Diseases,

https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_94

autoimmune disorders. Decrease in the lipid layer production occurs with ageing [1].

# Causes

The cause is multifactorial. Age is an important factor [3] as tear production decreases with advancing years. Women at the onset of menopause complain of dry eyes. The other factors include hot, dry climates, air-conditioning, prolonged contact lens use, irritants such as smoking or chemical exposure, some medications (oral contraceptive pills, antihistamines, diuretics and antidepressants) and vitamin A deficiency, and diseases such as Sjogren's, rheumatoid arthritis, lupus and Parkinson's disease can cause dryness [4, 5].

# Symptoms

Patients with DES complain of itchiness, stinging or burning or a feeling of a foreign body in the eye and tired eye. Sometimes there may be excessive tearing occurring intermittently. Irritation of the eye due to dryness initiates a reflex giving rise to increased production of tears.

# Treatment

If untreated, it may lead to damage of the cornea; there may be transient fluctuations of vision, and one may suffer from inflammation of the eyelids (blepharitis) manifesting as itching sensation, with crusting of the eyelashes and/or eyelids. Sitting in front of the computer for long periods of time should be avoided. It is essential to make an effort to blink frequently and to maintain adequate hydration. Eye drops, commonly referred to as artificial tears, may be used. Eye lubricants, cyclosporine, corticosteroid drops, non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and eye drops are used according to the needs of the patient. Antibiotic drops and oral preparations should be taken when indicated. In some instances, surgery is required in the form of inserting punctual plugs and tarsorrhaphy where there is difficulty in closing the eyes.

# Impact

Several studies to evaluate the impact of dry eye syndrome (DES) on vision-related quality of life have revealed significant impairment of quality of life (QoL) [6, 7] including aspects of physical, social and psychological functioning [8]. It has also been shown that moderate to severe dry eye caused decrease in QoL akin to that in severe angina, dialysis and disabling hip fractures [8, 9].The use of hydroxypropyl cellulose ophthalmic inserts reduced signs and symptoms of moderate to severe DES and improved QoL and activities of daily living [10] (Box 1).

It is due to decreased tear production, excessive tear evaporation or abnormality of mucous and lipid layers [1].

If untreated, it may damage the cornea. One may suffer from inflammation of the eyelids (blepharitis), infections and decreased QoL [5].

Eye lubricants, cyclosporine, corticosteroid drops, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) and eye drops are used according to the needs of the patient.

# **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of dry eye syndrome, *except*:
  - A. Dry eye syndrome (DES) may occur as the result of decreased tear production.
  - B. Dry eye syndrome (DES) may occur as the result of decreased tear evaporation.
  - C. If untreated, it may lead to damage of the cornea.

Box 1 Key Points. Dry Eye

D. Women at the onset of menopause complain of dry eyes.

# **MCQ** Answers

1 = B

# References

- 1. Garin M. A complete guide to dry eye syndrome. www. eyehealthweb.com/dry-eyes/.
- 2. Patel S, Blades KJ. The dry eye-A practical approach. Butterworth/Heinemann, 2003.
- Flagg M. healdove.com/eye-care/Dry-Eye-Syndrome-Symptoms-and-Treatment-of-Dry-Eye. Accessed 4 August 2016.

- www.nhs.uk/conditions/dry-eye-syndrome/Pages/Causes. aspx.
- www.mayoclinic.org/diseases-conditions/dry-eyes/bas ics/complications/com-20024129.
- Le Q, Zhou X, Ge L, Wu L, Hong J, Xu J. Impact of dry eye syndrome on vision-related quality of life in a non-clinic –based general population. BMC Ophthalmol. 2012;12:2. https://doi.org/10.1186/1471-2415-12-22.
- Grubbs JR, Tolleson-Rinehart S, Huynh K, Davis RM. A review of quality of life measures in dry eye questionnaires. Cornea. 2014;33(2):215–218.
- Friedman NJ. Impact of dry eye disease and treatment on quality of life. Curr Opin Ophthamol. 2010;21(4):310–6.
- 9. Schiffman RM, Christianson MD, Jacobsen G, et al. Utility assessment among patients with dry eye disease. Ophthalmol. 2003;110:1412–1419.
- Koffler BH, McDonald M, Nelinson DS, LAC-07-01 Study Group. Improved signs, symptoms and quality of life associated with dry eye syndrome: hydroxypropyl cellulose ophthalmic insert patient registry. Eye Contact Lens. 2010;36(3):170–6.

# Part XX Skin Disorders in the Elderly

With aging structural and functional changes occur in all the structures of the skin. With normal aging process a number of extrinsic factors act to prematurely age the skin. Chronic sun exposure over the years causes changes to the skin. Skin diseases in the elderly are more often than not the effects of sun damage or vascular disease. In both community dwelling elderly and nursing home residents, seborrheic keratosis and xerosis have the highest prevalence exceeding over 75%, but in the dermatologic clinic, the presenting conditions are actinic keratosis, fungal infections, and xerosis. Pruritic eruptions are common in the elderly especially in those in their 70s and 80s. Melanoma is the fourth common cancer and is due to an uncontrolled growth of the pigmented cells, the melanocytes. The susceptibility of the elderly to infectious diseases, autoimmunity, and cancer is directly or indirectly related to age-related changes of the immune system. Immunosenescence leads to occurrence of autoimmune skin disorders such as bullous pemphigoid, paraneoplastic pemphigus, and pemphigus vulgaris and in older women lichen sclerosus and potential reactivation of the zoster virus. Psoriasis is a complex disease characterized by a chronic autoimmune-mediated inflammation. Population studies have shown the prevalence of leg ulcers in the aged 65 years and older to be between 0.12% and 3-5%, and the prevalence increases with age to over 5% in those aged 80 years and over. Part XX summarizes the common skin conditions in the elderly, their prevalence, mechanisms, and clinical management.



# Common Skin Disorders in the Elderly **87**

# Contents

Introduction	783
Clinical Manifestations	784
Benign Conditions	784
Malignant Skin Disorders	785
Autoimmune Skin Disorders	788
Viral Infections	789
Fungal Infections	790
Parasitic Infestations of the Skin	790
Impact	791
References	792

# Abstract

Skin diseases in the elderly are more often than not the effects of sun damage or vascular disease. In both community-dwelling elderly and nursing-home residents, seborrheic keratosis and xerosis have the highest prevalence exceeding over 75%, but in the dermatologic clinic, the presenting conditions are actinic keratosis, fungal infections and xerosis. Pruritic eruptions are common in the elderly especially those in their 70s and 80s. Melanoma is the fourth common cancer and is due to an uncontrolled growth of the pigmented cells, the melanocytes. Immunosenescence leads to occurrence of autoimmune skin disorders such as bullous pemphigoid, paraneoplastic pemphigus and pemphigus vulgaris and in older women lichen sclerosus and potential reactivation of the zoster virus. Psoriasis is a complex disease characterised by a chronic autoimmune-mediated inflammation. This review summarises the common skin conditions in the elderly, their prevalence, mechanisms and clinical management.

# Keywords

Photoageing · Actinic keratosis · Fungal infections · Xerosis · Pruritic eruptions · Melanoma

# Introduction

The epidermis consists of four types of cells. The keratinocytes (90%) produce protein keratin, and it protects the skin and inner tissues. The melanocytes (8%) contribute to the colour of the skin and absorb ultraviolet light and transfer granules of

melanin into the keratinocytes. The third type of cell is the Langerhans cell, and their role is to interact with helper T cells in immune responses. The Merkel cell is in the deepest layer of the epidermis and believed to function with the sensation of touch. The dermis is composed of elastic fibres and collagen, and the deeper layer known as the reticular region provides the skin with elasticity, extensibility and strength. In the subcutaneous layer, there are nerve endings called Pacinian corpuscles.

The most common skin conditions affecting the elderly are eczematous dermatitis [1, 2], pruritus [1, 3, 4] and fungal and viral infection [1, 3]. In a study of community-dwelling elderly and nursing-home residents, seborrhoeic keratosis and xerosis had the highest prevalence, and other conditions seen were actinic keratosis and fungal (tinea unguium) infections [5]. Onychomycosis (tinea unguium) was frequently seen in the elderly, in males more than in females [6, 7]. The elderly showed a threefold increase in pruritus compared to younger patients 60 years and less attending the outpatients [3]. In older women lichen sclerosus was common involving the genital area [2]. The common cutaneous tumours in the elderly are basal cell carcinoma, actinic keratosis, Bowen's disease and squamous cell carcinoma [3]. The susceptibility of the elderly to infectious diseases, autoimmunity and cancer is directly or indirectly related to age-related changes of the immune system [8].

# **Clinical Manifestations**

# **Benign Conditions**

Seborrhoeic keratosis is usually seen in patients over the age of 50, and most Caucasians are affected sooner or later [9]. It manifests as verrucous plaques and has a warty 'stuck on' appearance and a greasy feeling to touch. There is a localised hypertrophy of the basal layer in the epidermis. The areas involved are generally those exposed to sunlight such as the face, neck and trunk. Vitamin D3 supplements have been reported to improve the lesions [9].

In the elderly the common dermatoses seen are xerosis, pruritus, eczematous dermatitis and stasis dermatitis [2]. Seborrhoeic dermatitis is significantly more prevalent in the elderly [2] and is characterised by red itchy skin with flaky scales and looks like psoriasis. It is more common in men and occurs on the face especially around the nose, behind the ears, navel, below the breasts and groins. Treatment includes shampoos containing zinc pyrithione, selenium sulphide or ketoconazole [10] for the scalp. Xerosis cutis (xeroderma) is characterised by a dry itchy skin, with fine or white flaky scales and fine cracks in the skin involving more especially the arms and legs. Two formulations light (oil in water) and rich (water in oil) containing glyceryl glucoside, natural moisturising factors and ceramide have been shown to be beneficial in the treatment of xerosis [11]. Stasis dermatitis affects about 7% of older adults who are generally obese and manifests as swelling of the feet followed by dermatitis - scaly red oedematous plaque [10]. The elderly who are ageing and who are malnourished are prone to develop asteatotic eczema which usually involves the lower extremities (Fig. 1).



**Fig. 1** Asteatotic eczema shows cracked skin likened to "crazy pavement pattern" (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. Derek Davies, Orange Dermatology)



**Fig. 2** Actinic keratosis – rough, red scaly papules, easily palpated than seen (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. Derek Davies, Orange Dermatology)



**Fig. 3** Bowen's disease shows red scaly plaque with welldefined margins (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. Derek Davies, Orange Dermatology)

# **Premalignant Conditions**

Actinic keratosis is usually seen after the age of 65 and results from continued exposure to solar radiation. They are common after the age of 45 years in the Caucasian Australians [12]. Many of the lesions regress but a few, estimated at about 5-20% [10, 13], may progress to squamous cell carcinoma within 10-25 years [14]. The lesions appear as rough, red scaly papules and are easily palpated than seen [15] (Fig. 2). They are more often seen over sun-exposed areas, the head, the forearm and the back of the hands [10], and most often removed by cryotherapy (liquid nitrogen) [16] or curettage and topical application of 5-fluorouracil [10]. Lentigo appears as a slowly enlarging macule with irregular borders. It is an in situ melanoma of chronically sun-damaged skin. It has to be distinguished from solar lentigines which are smaller with regular borders and homogenous in colour and are benign growths [10].

Bowen's disease is squamous cell carcinoma in situ and is characterised by red scaly plaque with well-defined margins most often in the lower limbs [16] (Fig. 3). It is a disease of the elderly and the mean age at diagnosis is in the sixth decade [17]. It can occur anywhere on the skin or mucous membranes. There is a 3–5% risk of developing invasive squamous carcinoma [18]. Internal malignancies are often associated with multiple lesions and need close follow-up.

# Malignant Skin Disorders

Basal cell carcinoma is a common malignant skin condition [3]. It has been reported that 50% of Caucasian Australians will develop basal cell carcinoma before the age of 70 years [12] which is most common in older adults. Exposure to the sun is the major risk factor [19]. Typical lesions are firm and have a pearly appearance and telangiectasia on its surface and rolled borders. Other signs include a nodule varying in colour red, pink or white and translucent or an area resembling a scar (Fig. 4). They enlarge slowly [16] and are usually found on the sun-exposed areas of the head and neck in fair-skinned individuals. Some appear as a scaly plaque with raised pearly edge. They rarely metastasise [12]. Treatment options are curettage and cautery or excision and radiation [15], and there is a high risk of recurrences requiring longterm monitoring [20].

Squamous cell carcinoma is another common tumour of the skin occurring in about 13.3% of the elderly above the age of 65 years [3]. It usually occurs in the same fair-skinned individuals as basal cell cancer in the chronically sun-exposed areas but occasionally in sites of previous ulceration like chronic venous ulcers or other skin damage like radiodermatitis. It is the most common type of skin cancer in dark-skinned people. The early lesions are red papules or plaques, and the overlying epidermis may be scaly or hyperkeratotic with irregular borders,



**Fig. 4** Basal cell carcinoma shows a solitary shiny nodule on the chin (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. Derek Davies, Orange Dermatology)



**Fig. 5** Squamous cell carcinoma shows scaly elevated hyperkeratotic and irregular borders. The surrounding skin shows signs of sun damage (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. Derek Davies, Orange Dermatology)

rapidly increasing in size, and the more advanced ulcerates and bleeds easily when touched (Fig. 5).

People at risk of developing melanomas are shown in Box 1.

1. The common subtypes of melanoma are (i) lentigo maligna (Hutchinson's freckles) (Fig. 6), (ii) lentigo maligna melanoma (Fig. 7), (iii) nodular melanoma and (iv) superficial



**Fig. 6** Lentigo maligna (Hutchinson's freckles) (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. Derek Davies, Orange Dermatology)



**Fig. 7** Lentigo maligna melanoma characterised by irregular border and varied coloration (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Dr. Derek Davies, Orange Dermatology)

spreading melanoma. Lentigo maligna is a premalignant macular lesion with an irregular border and variegate pigmentation [15], and treatment options are surgical excision, laser surgery and cryotherapy [15].

In a study of 610 patients with malignant melanoma, 237 patients were above the age of 75 years, and it had been shown that malignant melanoma was more common in men, and the clinical and pathological expression were different to that of their younger counterparts [22]. The investigators found the elderly patients presented with thicker melanomas, and this was attributed to delayed diagnosis and a higher mitotic rate but with fewer sentinel lymph node metastases [22]. There is greater incidence of head and neck involvement that sets down to cumulative photo damage [22] and starts in the pigment cells and melanocytes of the skin. The lesions are brown or black in colour and usually asymmetrical. Melanoma is an aggressive and highly metastatic cancer [23]. During the past decade, melanoma has been considered to be a spectrum of melanocytic malignancies characterised by mutations in several kinases such as BRAF, NRAS and KIT [24]. BRAF mutations are present in two thirds of cutaneous melanomas [23, 25]. About 40-60% of patients have activating BRAF mutation in their melanotic cancer [26]. The most common mutation is V600E followed by V600K [27]. The remaining has NRAS mutations [25], and they tend to have thicker tumours and a higher mitotic rate [28]. Tumours that do not have BRAS or NRAS are referred to as wild type for BRAF and NRAS [28]. These mutations occur in the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathway [25] and are a common site for genetic deviations in melanoma.

	Box 1	Causative	Factors in	Melanoma
--	-------	-----------	------------	----------

Fair skin
Family history
UV radiation
With unusual moles – dysplastic nevi
Depressed immune system
Had previous melanoma
Information source: Cancer Council Australia [21]

# Diagnosis

The ABCDE system is used to ascertain whether a lesion is a melanoma or not.

- (A) Asymmetry: Melanomas are usually asymmetrical.
- (B) Border: The borders are usually irregular in melanomas.

- (C) Colour: Within the dark blue-black background of the melanoma, there is a colour variation – red, white, grey or violet.
- (D) Diameter: The diameter is usually 6–7 mm when first diagnosed.
- (E) Elevation: Raised lesions have a poor prognosis.

# Diagnosis Is by Skin Biopsy

The American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) carried out major revisions of the melanoma TNM and stage grouping criteria [29]. The staging criteria involved both the tumour-nodemetastasis (TMN) criteria and stage grouping for all four stages of melanoma [29]. Major changes include:

- 1. Melanoma thickness and ulceration but not level of invasion to be used in the T-cell category [29, 30].
- 2. The number of metastatic lymph nodes rather than their gross dimensions to be used in the N classification [29, 30].
- 3. The site of distant metastases and the presence of elevated serum lactic dehydrogenase (LDH) to be used in the M classification [29, 30].
- 4. All patients with stage I, II or III disease will be upstaged when the primary melanoma ulcerates.
- Merging of satellite metastases around the primary melanoma, an in-transit metastasis grouped into stage III disease.
- Distinct definitions for clinical and pathologic staging gained from intraoperative lymphatic mapping and sentinel node biopsy [29, 30].

# Prognosis

There are a number of features which affect the prognosis, more importantly the tumour thickness (Breslow's depth) and depth related to structures (Clark level). Breslow describes the thickness of the tumour in millimetres and in four categories, and Clark level describes how deeply it has penetrated (number 5) [31]. Important prognostic information is based on histological examination [32, 33]. Other prognostic features are shown in Box 2. If the tumour is detected before it has spread, 99% will be alive in 5 years, but if it has spread, the

5-year survival will be 65% and if widespread 15%. Age is an independent poor prognostic factor [22], and overall survival was worse in those over the age of 50 years [34] (Box 2).

Location of lesion	
Presence of satellite lesions	
Type of melanoma	
Presence of ulceration	
Presence of lymphatic involvement	
Presence of regional or distal metastasis	
Presence of tumour infiltrating lymphocyte	es
Information source: Homsi et al. [35], Dick Gershenwald [36]	son and

# Treatment

Prevention is by avoidance of sunburn.

For thin melanoma, surgery is curative and requires that the melanoma and 1-2 cm of normal skin around are removed. If drainage lymph nodes are involved, they should be removed. For thick melanomas some centres offer high-dose interferon after surgery and, for widespread disease chemotherapy, drugs such as dacarbazine and biologicals such as interferon or interleukin-211. Increase in our knowledge of molecular biology and immunology has led to the recognition of therapeutic targets and the development of new systemic agents which have revolutionised the treatment of metastatic and unresectable melanoma [37–39]. The molecular targets include (i) the MAP kinase signals such as BRAF mutation and (ii) mitogen-activated protein kinase (MEK) [37, 38]. Melanoma has high immunogenicity and cytokines [38] and has led to (i) immunomodulation targeting the ligand CTLA-4 (cytokine T lymphocyte-associated antigen) and (ii) those targeting T-cell ligands such as programmed cell death protein-1 (PD1)-PD1 ligand (PDL1) [38, 39]. A number of drugs (dacarbazine, interleukin-2 (IL-2), vemurafenib, ipilimumab, dabrafenib and trametinib) have been approved and are being used for adjuvant therapy and to treat metastatic disease [40].

Dacarbazine and IL-2 have been used for metastatic disease. Vemurafenib and dabrafenib are inhibitors of mutated BRAF, and trametinib a MEK inhibitor has been shown to have excellent efficacy in clinical studies [38]. The BRAF inhibitors in combination with MEK inhibitors have been shown to have great potential [39]. CTLAa antibody (ipilimumab) has improved overall survival, and those targeting T-cell ligand and the anti-PD1/PDL1 antibodies (pembrolizumab, nivolumab) [37] have shown a higher response rate than ipilimumab [38].

# **Autoimmune Skin Disorders**

The immune response is affected by the decrease in the Langerhans cells with ageing [41]. Immunosenescence leads to similar levels of occurrence of autoimmune skin disorders such as bullous pemphigoid, paraneoplastic pemphigus and pemphigus vulgaris and in older women lichen sclerosus and potential reactivation of the zoster virus [2]. These autoimmune skin disorders result from either the production of antibodies that react with the host tissue or to autoreactivity of the immune effector T cells [42]. Autoimmunity to hemidesmosomal proteins present in the base membrane of stratified squamous epithelia results in bullous pemphigoid, and paraneoplastic pemphigus results from autoimmunity to multiple desmosomal antigens [43]. Dermatomyositis is an autoimmune systemic disorder [42] which manifests with cutaneous eruptions and inflammatory myopathy [42, 44]. In the elderly dermatomyositis is associated with underlying malignancies and commonly associated with malignancies from the colon, breast, lung and uterus [44]. Lichens sclerosus has an increased risk of squamous cell carcinoma in the elderly [42].

Bullous pemphigoid is an acute or chronic autoimmune disease and is seen in the elderly over the age of 70 years. It is a subepidermal blistering disease, and the generalised form is the most common presentation. It has a predilection for the arms and legs, and occasionally the oral or ocular mucosa may be involved. The blisters usually last for a few days and then heal without leaving a scar. Diagnosis is confirmed by biopsy or immunofluorescence studies [15]. Treatment is with oral prednisone and at times azathioprine as a steroid-sparing drug [15].

# **Psoriasis**

Psoriasis is a complex disease characterised by a chronic autoimmune-mediated inflammation [45]. The incidence has been estimated at 60.4 per 100,000 person years in one cohort study [46]. The dermis and epidermis are colonised by T lymphocytes triggering an inflammation with an increase in the proliferation of keratinocytes and resulting in red raised and scaly plaque-like lesions (Fig. 8) with a wide range of phenotype manifestations [45]. Two distinct subtypes (type I and type



**Fig. 8** Shows red raised and scaly plaque-like lesions in psoriasis (Reproduced, with kind permission, from Professor Nicholas Manolios)

II) of psoriasis have been recognised which differ in the age of onset [47] and in the frequency of HLA [48]. In type I (or early onset) which has onset before the age of 40 years [45], the frequency of HLA, Cw6, B57 and DR7 is strongly increased [48], whereas in type II (or late onset) which has onset after the age of 40 years with a peak age between 57 and 60 years [49, 50] has HLA-CW2 over-represented [48]. HLA-Cw6 is present in 85.6% of patients with early onset and only 14.7% in the late onset [49]. The early onset displays a strong family history and is strongly associated with HLA allele specifically HLA-C\*-06 [45] with extensive and severe skin involvement [47] and increased incidence of guttate and eruptive type of psoriasis, nail involvement and higher incidence of Koebner's phenomenon [47, 51] The early onset has a greater tendency to become generalised and has an irregular course [49]. The late onset follows a less severe course with palmoplantar pustulosis [47]. It is associated with increased cardiovascular comorbidities [52-54] and a higher prevalence of metabolic syndrome [54]. Table 1 shows some of the similarities and differences between early-onset and late-onset psoriasis. Depression and anxiety are seen in elderly women with psoriasis, and its influence on the quality of life (QoL) is high [55].

# Viral Infections

Herpes zoster is caused by reactivation of the varicella-zoster virus [6, 56]. Acyclovir was the

Age of onset	Early onset <40 years) (peak onset 16–22)	Late onset (>40 years) (peak onset 57–60)
Genetics		
HLA-Cw6	~85%	~15%
Heritability	Strong family history	Sporadic
Clinical manifestations	Severe, extensive skin	Less severe
	Guttate, nail involvement	Palmoplantar pustulosis
Comorbidities		
Cardiovascular risk		Increased risk
Metabolic syndrome		Increased risk
Psychiatric disorders	Common	Common
Psychosocial impact	Greatly impaired	Less impaired

 Table 1
 Shows the differences and similarities between early-onset and late-onset psoriasis

Information sources: Queiro et al. [45], Henseler and Christpher [49], Fernandiz et al. [47], Gudionsson et al. [51], Fernandez-Torres et al. [52], and Armesto et al. [53]

standard treatment over the years. Presently the newer antivirals famciclovir and valacyclovir offer less dosing [6]. HHV-6, HHV-7 and HHV-8 are three recently discovered human herpes viruses which may cause a primary infection, establish a latent infection and then reactivate when conditions of altered immunity develop [56]. HHV-6 and HHV-7 have been linked with roseola (especially HHV-6) and severe drug reactions (especially HHV-6) and pityriasis rosea (mostly HHV-7). The alpha-herpesviruses (HSV types 1 and 2 and varicella-zoster virus) cause skin blistering diseases. The gammaherpesviruses (Epstein-Barr, HHV-8) induce cellular proliferation and malignancy [57]. In the elderly herpes simplex virus (HSV) commonly affects the vermilion border of the lip, and of great concern is that recurrent herpes labialis has the potential to autoinoculate the eye and genitals [56]. Prophylaxis of herpesvirus infection in the elderly involves the prevention of HSV and complications of herpes zoster [58].

# **Fungal Infections**

In the elderly the more frequently found fungal infection is onychomycosis and presents as subungual infection affecting usually the big toe and as white superficial onychomycosis involving the third or fourth toes [7, 59]. It is caused most commonly by trichophyton rubrum and T mentagrophytes [59]. In recent years it has increased in prevalence and attributed to increased longevity and comorbid conditions such as diabetes [60]. Candida onychomycosis affects fingernails more often and is accompanied by paronychia [60].

# Parasitic Infestations of the Skin

The more common epidermal parasitic skin diseases are scabies caused by *Sarcoptes scabiei* and pediculosis caused by lice. Scabies and pediculosis capitis and pediculosis publis occur worldwide, but pediculosis corporis is confined to the cold climate [61].

# Scabies

The scabies mite (*Sarcoptes scabiei*) is a tiny ectoparasite that infests human beings. It burrows under the skin. Transmission is by direct skin-skin contact, and incubation period is between 4 and 6 weeks.

The clinical presentation is typical in normal scabies (scabies vulgaris) with raised burrows or slightly raised red nodules on the back of the hands, wrists and in between the fingers. It may also be found in the genitals and in women the breasts. Itching is severe especially at night. Secondary infection can occur in the long-standing cases with pustular formation which may persist even after successful treatment. In immunocompromised, mentally retarded and elderly patients, the clinical presentation may be altered [62]. The clinical features in the elderly differ from those in the younger individuals, and such episodes are often the cause of nosocomial outbreaks. This is largely because of the delay in diagnosis due to non-specificity of the lesions [63] and is especially the case of the elderly diagnosed with psychiatric or degenerative disorders.

In crusted (scabies norvegica) scabies, continued scratching destroys the burrows resulting in crusts. It may have a more general distribution involving the axillary areas, trunk, head and neck. In the elderly scratching may not occur due to the physical inactivity or inability to scratch or lack of itching. Several cutaneous, immunological and neurological disorders are known to predispose to crusted scabies [64]. Diagnosis is from the history of itching and the identification of the mites or their faeces from skin scrapings. The diagnosis can be difficult especially in the elderly.

# Treatment

Topical scabicides include malathion (Quellida-M; Derbac-M) and permethrin (Lyclear Dermal Cream) as first-line treatments, the former in the case of adults 100 ml for 24 h, two applications 1 week apart, and the latter one to two tubes 8–12 h [65]. Oral ivermectin is given in a single dose of 200 umg/kg orally in the treatment of crusted scabies, in outbreaks and in immunocompromised patients at the discretion of the consultant dermatologist [65]. Treatment is applied to the whole body paying attention to the webs of fingers and toes. It is important that all members of the staff and residents be treated simultaneously. Clothing and bed linen should be machine-washed. Residents with scabies need not be isolated, but those with crusted scabies require isolation [65].

# Pediculosis

Pediculosis due to the human body lice is caused by Pediculus humanus humanus also called Pediculus humanus corporis. Pruritus in a homeless person or a person living in an institution in which the clothing and bedding are not changed regularly should raise the possibility of lice as a cause. Pruritus is the initial symptom of pediculosis and is the result of an allergic reaction to the louse saliva. There is generalised excoriation and pyoderma may be present. It lays eggs in clothing rather than at the base of hairs. The body louse may be confined in the seams of clothing. Body louse is a serious threat to possible contagion of diseases such as typhus. Treatment is by boiling all clothes and bed linen and daily bathing and wearing clean clothes. Oral ivermectin at a dose of 12 mg on 0, 7 and 14 days had been used in a small trial [66]. Head louse is caused by Pediculus humanus capitis and is spread by direct head-tohead contact, and characteristic symptom is pruritus in the head.

# Impact

Skin disorders have a high impact on the elderly, and these include pruritus, ulceration, bacterial infections and fungal disease, among others. Pruritus has a significant impact on the quality of life and sleep in elderly patients [67]. The painful and itchy symptoms affect the social life and their personal relationships [68]. It affects the lives of partners and family members in many aspects of everyday life [68]. They are stigmatised and often frowned upon and avoided for fear of infection [68]. Psychiatric disorders are common in patients with skin disorder [69]. Major depressive symptoms are common [32], and a study revealed that 32% of patients with psoriasis have depressive

symptoms [70]. There is a high prevalence of suicidal tendency among patients with psoriasis [71]. The All-Party Parliamentary Group on Skin in the United Kingdom drew attention to the severe impact of skin diseases which affected all aspects of people's lives with obvious sense of desperation, frustration and often isolation [72] (Box 3).

# Box 3 Key Points. Common Skin Disorders in the Elderly

The most common skin conditions affecting the in the elderly are eczematous dermatitis [1, 2] pruritis [1, 3, 4], fungal and viral infection [1, 3].

The common cutaneous tumours in the elderly are basal cell carcinoma, actinic keratosis, Bowen's disease and squamous cell carcinoma [3].

Melanocytic malignancies are characterized by mutations in several kinases such as BRAF, NRAS and KIT [24].

The common clinicopathological subtypes of melanoma are (i) lentigo maligna (Hutchinson's freckles), (ii) lentigo maligna melanoma (iii) nodular melanoma and (iv) superficial spreading melanoma.

Skin diseases in the elderly are more often than not due to the effects of sun damage or vascular disease.

The immune response is affected by the decrease in the Langerhans cells with aging [41].

Immunosenescence leads to similar levels of occurrence of autoimmune skin disorders such as bullous phempigoid, paraneoplastic pemphigus and pemphigus vulgaris [2].

# **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true relating to age-related changes in the skin, EXCEPT:
  - A. About 80% of facial ageing is due to sun exposure.
  - B. There is an increased number of melanosome synthesised resulting in increased pigmentation.

- C. There is a reduction of immune cells in the skin compromising immune response.
- D. There is impaired circulation to the skin with ageing.
- 2. The following are true of primary dermatological disorders, EXCEPT:
  - A. Actinic keratosis is usually seen after the age of 65 years.
  - B. Most Caucasians are affected sooner or later by seborrhoeic keratosis.
  - C. Basal cell carcinoma metastasises early.
  - D. In Bowen's disease there is 3–5% risk of developing invasive squamous carcinoma.
- 3. The following are true of melanomas, EXCEPT:
  - A. Melanomas are usually symmetrical and have regular borders.
  - B. Important prognostic information is based on histological examination.
  - C. If the melanoma had widely spread, the 5-year survival is about 15%.
  - D. Australia has the highest incidence of melanoma and represents 10% of all cancers.

# MCQ Answers

1=B; 2=C; 3=A; 4=A

# References

- Yalcin B, Tamer E, Toy GG, Oztas P, Hayran M, Alli N. The prevalence of skin diseases in the elderly: analysis of 4099 geriatric patients. Int J Dermatol. 2006;45(6):672–6.
- Farage MA, Miller KW, Berardesca E, Maibach HI. Clinical implications of aging skin: cutaneous disorders in the elderly. Am J Dermatol. 2009; 10(2):73–86.
- Liao YH, Chen KH, Tseng MP, Sun CC. Pattern of skin disease in a geriatric group in Taiwan: a 7-year survey from the outpatient clinic of a university medical centre. Dermatology. 2001;203(4):308–13.
- 4. Beacham BE. Common dermatoses in the elderly. Am Fam Physician. 1993;47(6):1445–50
- Smith DR, Leggat P. Prevalence of skin disease among the elderly in different environments. Aust J Ageing. 2005;24(2):71–76.

- Weinberg JM, Scheinfeld NS. Cutaneous infections in the elderly: diagnosis and management. Dermatol Ther. 2003;16(3):195–205.
- Weinberg JM, Vafzie J, Scheinfeld NS Skin infections in the elderly. Dermatol Clin. 2004;22(1):51–61.
- Burkle A, Casell G, Franceschi C, Mariani E, Sansoni P, Sansoni A, et al. Pathophysiology of ageing, longevity and age related disease. Immunity Aging. 2007;4:4 https://doi.org/10.1186/1742-4933-4-4.
- Luong KV, Nguyen LT. The roles of vitamin D in seborrhoeic keratosis: possible genetic and cellular signalling mechanisms. Int J Cosmetic Science. 2013. https://doi.org/10.1111/ics.12080.
- Lifshitz OH, Tomecki KJ. The Aging Skin. http:// www.clevelandclinicmeded.com/medicalpubs/disease management/dermatology. Accessed 11 October 2015
- Weber TM, Kausch M, Rippke F, Schoelermann AM, Filbery KW. Trial of xerosis with topical formulation containing glyceryl glucoside, natural moisturising factors and ceramide. J Clin Aesthet Dermatol. 2012; 5(8):28–39.
- Shumack SP. Non-surgical treatments for skin cancer. Aust Prescr 2011;34:6–7.
- Graham JH. Selected precancerous skin and mucocutaneous lesions. in Neoplasm of skin and malignant melanoma, Chicago, NY. Book Medical Publishers. 1976 p 69.
- Lebowhl M. Actinic keratosis epidemiology and progression to squamous cell carcinoma. Br J Dermatol. 2003;(suppl 66):31–33.
- Omar MH. Common skin disorders in the elderly. SA Fam Pract. 2006;48(5);29–34.
- Scheinfeld NS. Skin disorders in older adults: age related pigmentary changes. Consultant 360. http://www.Consul tant360.com/content/skin-disorders-older-adult-age-rela ted-pigmentary-chages. Accessed 31 March 2015.
- Lee MM, Wick Mm. Bowen's disease. CA. A Cancer J for Clinicians. 1990;40 (4):237–242.
- Neubert T, Lehmann P. Bowen's disease-a review of newer treatment. Ther Clin Risk Manag. 2008; 4(5):1085–1095.
- Uminski A. New systemic treatment options for advanced basal cell carcinoma. Cancer Forum. 2012;36(3).
- Marcil I, Stern RS. Risk of developing a non melanoma skin cancer in patients with history non-melanoma skin cancer. Arch Dermatol. 2000;136:1524–30.
- Cancer Council Australia http://www.cancer.org.au/ about cancer/cancer types/melanoma.htm.
- Macdonald JB, Dueck AC, Gray RJ, Wasif N, Swanson DL, Sekulic A, et al. Malignant melanoma in the elderly: Different regional disease and poorer diagnosis. J Cancer. 2011;2:538–543.
- 23. Lin K, Baritaki S, Militello L, Malaponte G, Bevelacqua Y, Bonavide B. The role of B-RAF mutations in melanoma and induction of EMT via dysregulation of the NF-kB/Snail/RKIP/PTEN Circuit. Genes Cancer. 2010;1(5):409–20.

- 24. Goldringer SM, Murer C, Sieger P, Dummer R. Targeted therapy in melanoma –role of BRAS, RAS and KIT mutations. Eur J Cancer Suppl. 2013;11(2):92–6.
- Saldanha G, Potter L, Dafomo P, Pringle JH. Cutaneous melanoma subtypes show different BRAF and NRAS mutation frequencies. Clin Cancer Res. 2006;12(15):4499–505.
- 26. Flaherty KT, Puzanov I, Kim KB, Ribas A, McArthur GA, Sosman JA, et al. Inhibition of mutated activated BRAF in metastatic melanoma. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:809–19.
- 27. Menzies AM, Haydu LE, Visintin L, Carlino MS, Howele JR, Thompson JF, et al. Distinguishing clinicopathological features of patients with V6000E and V600K BRAF-mutant metastatic melanoma. Clin Cancer Res. 2012;18:3242–9.
- Kelleher FC, McArthur GA. Targeting NRAS in melanoma. Cancer J. 2012;18(2):132–6.
- Balch CM, Buzaid AC, Soong SJ, Atkins MB, Cascinelli N, Colt DG, et al. New TNM melanoma staging system: linking biology and natural history to clinical outcomes. Semin Surg Oncol. 2003;21(1):43–52.
- Thompson JA. The revised American Joint Committee on Cancer staging system for melanoma. Semin Oncol. 2002;29(4):361–9.
- Cancer Council SA. How is melanoma diagnosed ?. http://www.cancersa.org retrieved 29 October, 2013.
- Balch CM, Gershenwald JE, Soong SJ, Thompson JF, Atkins MB, Byrd DR, et al. Final version of 2009 AJCC melanoma staging and classification. J Clin Oncol.2009;27(36):6199–206.
- 33. Azzola MF, Haw HM, Thompson JF, Soong SJ, Scolyer RA, Watson GF, et al. Tumour mitotic state is powerful prognostic indicator than ulceration in patients with primary cutaneous melanoma: an analysis of 3661 patients from a single centre. Cancer. 2003; 97(6):1488–98.
- 34. Caraco C, Marone U, Botti G, Celentano E, Lastoria S, Mozzillo N. Age as a predictor in patients with cutaneous melanoma submitted to sentinel lymph node biopsy. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2006;32:970–973.
- Homsi J, Kashani-Sabit M, Messina J. Daud A. Cutaneous melanoma: prognostic features. Cancer Control. 2005;12(4):223–9.
- Dickson PV, Gershenwald JE. Staging and prognosis of cutaneous melanoma. Surg Oncol Clin N. Am 2011; 20(1):1–17.
- 37. Sullivan RJ, LoRusso PM, Flaherty KT. The intersection of immune-directed and molecularly targeted therapy in advanced melanoma: Where we have been, re and will be. Clin Cancer Res. 2013;19(19):5283–5291.
- Takahashi S. Molecular-target therapy for advanced malignant melanoma. Gan To Kagaku Ryoho. 2013;40(1):19–25.
- Eggermont AM, Robert C. New drugs in melanoma: it's a whole new world. Eur J Cancer. 2011; 47(14):2150–7.

- Palathinkal DM, Sharma TR, Koon HB, Bordeaux JS. Current systemic therapies for melanoma. Dermatol Surg. 2014;40(9):948–63.
- Yaar M, Gilchrest BA. Skin aging: Postulated mechanisms and consequent changes in structure and function. Clin Geriatr Med. 2001;17:617.
- Loo WJ, Burrows NP. Management of autoimmune skin disorders in the elderly. Drugs Aging. 2004; 21(12):767–77.
- Mutasim DF. Autoimmune bullous dermatoses in the elderly: an update on pathophysiology, diagnosis and management. Drugs Aging. 2010:27(1):1–19.
- 44. Scheinfeld NS. Skin disorders in older adults: Papulosquamous and bullous diseases. Part 2. Consultant 2011. P168. http://www.consultant360.com/con tent/skin-disorders-older-adults-papulosquamous-a. Accessed 28 March 2015.
- Queiro R, Tejon P, Alonso S, Coto P. Age at disease onset: a key factor for understanding psoriatic disease. Rheumatology. (2013) https://doi.org/10.1093/rheumatology/ket363.
- Plunkett A, Marks R. A review of the epidemiology of psoriasis vulgaris in the community. Australis J Dermatol. 1998;39(4):225–37.
- 47. Ferrandiz C, Pujol RM, Garcia-Patos V, Bordas X, Smandia JA. Psoriasis of early and late onset: a clinical and epidemiologic study. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2002;46(6):867–73.
- 48. Henseler T. The genetics of psoriasis. J Am Acad Dermatol 1997;37(2Pt 3):S1–11.
- Henseler T, Christophers E. Psoriasis of early and late onset: characterization of two types of psoriasis vulgaris. J Am Acad Dermatol. 1985;13(3):450–6.
- Gladman DD, Antoni C, Mease P, Clegg DO, Nash P. Psoriatic arthritis: epidemiology, clinical features, course and outcome. Ann Rheum Dis. 2005;64 Suppl 2:ii4–7.
- 51. Gudionsson IF, Karason A, Runarsdottir FH, Antonsdittir AA, Hauksson VB, Jonsson HH, et al. Distinct differences between HLA-Cw\*0602 positive and negative psoriasis patients-an analysis of 1019 HLA-C-and HLA-B-typed patients. J Invest Dermatol. 2006;126:740–5.
- 52. Fernandez-Torres RM, Paradela S, Fonseca F. Psoriasis in patients older than 65 years. A comparative study with younger adult psoriatic patints. J Nutr Health Aging. 2012;16: 586–91.
- 53. Armesto S, Santos-Juanes I, Galache-Osuna C, Matinez-Camblor P, Coto E, Coto-Segura P. Psoriasis and type 2 diabetes risk among psoriatic patients in a Spanish population. Australas J Dermatol.2012; 53:128–30.
- 54. Gisondi P, Tessari G, Conti A, Piaserico S, Schianchi S, Peserico A, et al. Prevalence of metabolic syndrome in patients with psoriasis: a hospital –based-case-control study. Br J Dermatol. 2007;157:68–73.
- Sampogna F, Tabolli S, Mastroeni S, Di Pietro C, Fortes C, Abei D, Italian Multipupose Psoriasis

Research on Vital Experiences (IMPROVE) study group. Quality of life impairment and psychological stress in elderly patients with psoriasis. Dermatology. 2007;215:315–347.

- Bansal R, Tutrone WD, Weinberg JM. Viral skin infections in the elderly: diagnosis and management. Drugs Aging. 2002; 19(7):503–14.
- Blauvelt A. Skin diseases associated with human herpes virus 6, 7, and 8 infection. J Invest Derm. Symposium Proceedings 2001;6:197–2021.
- Wilhelmius KR, Beck RW, Moke PS, Dawson CR, Barron BA, Jones DB, et al. Acyclovir for the prevention of recurrent herpes simplex virus eye disease. NEJM. 1998;339:300–306.
- Gupta AK. Onychomycosis in the elderly. Drugs Aging.2000;16(6):397–407.
- Singal A, Khanna D. Onychomycosis: Diagnosis and management. Indian J Detmatol Venerol Leprol. 2011;77(6):659–72.
- Feldmeier H, Henkelbach J. Epidermal parasitic skin disease: a neglected category of poverty associated plague. Bull WHO. 2009;87:152–159.
- Tjioe M, Vissiers W. Scabies outbreak in nursing homes for the elderly, recognition, treatment and control of reinfestation. Drugs Aging. 2008;25(4): 299–306.
- Larrosa A, Cortes-Blanco M, Martinezz S, Clarencia C, Urdaniz LJ, Urban J, et al. Nosocomial outbreak of scabies in a hospital in Spain. Euro-Serveill 2003;8:199–203. (Pub Med).

- 64. Orkin M. Special forms of scabies. In Scabies and Pediculosis. Orkin M, Maibach HI, Parish LC and Schwartzman RM Editors. Philadelphia: Lipincott. 1997 p 23–30.
- 65. Birmingham NHS. Health Authority Practice Guidelines: Scabies in homes for the elderly: Guidance for primary health care teams and managers of homes. Policy Document 2002. Ci\Mywebsites\HoBweb \docs\hpu policies\scabies.doc.
- 66. Foucault C, Ranque S, Badiaga S, Rovey C, Raoult D, Brouqui P. Oral invermectin in the treatment of body lice. J Infect Dis. 2006;193 (3): 474–6.
- Valdes-Rodriguez R, Stull C, Yosipovitch G. Chronic pruritus in the elderly: Pathophysiology, diagnosis and management. Drugs Aging. 2015;32(3):201–215.
- Schmidt-Ott G. Skin disorders and quality of life. International Encyclopedia of Rehabilitation. http:// cirrie.buffalo.edu/encyclopedia/en/article/152/. accessed 11 October 2015.
- Gupta MA, Gupta AK. Psychodermatology: an update. J Am Acad Dermatol. 1996;030–1046.
- Schmitt JM, Ford DE. Role of depressionin quality of life for patients with psoriasis. Dermatology. 2007;215:17–27.
- Gupta MA, Gupta AK. Depression and suicidal ideation in dermatology patients with acne, alopecia areata, atopic dermatitis and psoriasis. Br J Dermatol. 1998;139:846–850.
- 72. Beresford P. All Party Parliamentary Group on Skin, London 2013.
# **Pruritus in the Elderly**

# 88

# Contents

795
795
795 797
797
798

# Abstract

Pruritic eruptions are common in the elderly especially in those in their 70s and 80s. Broadly, pruritus can be due to a primary dermatological disorder or to an underlying system disease. A wide variety of systemic diseases is associated with pruritus, and in 10–50%, it is an important intimation of an underlying system disease.

### Keywords

Pruritus · Pruritic eruptions · Itch · Pruritogens · Parasitosis

# Introduction

Itching or pruritus is a desire to scratch and is often considered to be synonymous though the term pruritus is generally taken as itching without any apparent diagnostic skin lesions. It is common among the elderly over the age of 65, and its incidence increases with advancing age.

# Classification

Based on the pathophysiology, pruritus has been categorised into four types [1, 2]: (i) pruritoceptive initiated in the skin by inflammatory or pathological process, e.g. scabies and urticaria; (ii) neurogenic generated in the central nervous system, a response to circulating pruritogens as in cholestasis; (iii) neuropathic due to anatomical lesions of the central or peripheral nervous systems, for example, nerve entrapment; and (iv) psychogenic including delusional parasitosis [3, 4].

# **Causes of Pruritus in the Elderly**

Pruritic eruptions are common in the elderly especially in those in their 70s and 80s [5]. Broadly, pruritus can be due to a primary dermatological disorder or to an underlying system disease. The most common dermatosis in the elderly are the eczemas. Other primary rashes include urticarial,

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_88

psoriasis, scabies, lichen planus, pemphigus, dermatitis herpetiformis and cutaneous lymphoma [6]. Eczemas are inflammatory skin conditions characterised by pruritus, erythema oozing, crusting and scaling. It may be brought about by a number of factors such as irritants and allergic sensitisation, and in a number of instances the cause is not known. It presents with pruritus, excoriation of the skin and lichenified areas, but these are frequently only secondary lesions and may be mistaken for primary dermatitis [7].

There are several types of eczema. Atopic eczema and contact dermatitis are not so common in the elderly though they are seen. Seborrhoeic dermatitis, stasis dermatitis (gravitational eczema) and discoid (nummular) eczema are common. Seborrhoeic dermatitis usually affects the face, scalp and body flexures.

Bullous pemphigoid is a blistering disorder affecting the elderly, and it usually occurs after the age of 60. Men and women are affected equally. An autoantibody is produced to the basal layer of the epidermis. The skin develops erythematous lesions with pruritus often in intertriginous areas. The blistering can be extensive. The mucous membranes of the conjunctivae and mouth may be involved. Occasionally, certain drugs such as frusemide, captopril or penicillin may be associated at the onset. Confirmation is by skin biopsy and immunofluorescent staining which shows C3 deposits of the complement in all patients and IgG along the dermal-epidermal junction.

Common skin infestations are scabies, pediculosis and tinea. Scabies mite is an ectoparasite, and its presentation is characteristic except in the mentally retarded, immune-compromised and elderly patients. This group of patients often reside in institutions.

A wide variety of systemic diseases is associated with pruritus, and in 10-50%, it is an important intimation of an underlying system disease [8] (Box 1). In patients with pruritus due to xerosis which is persistent and refractory to treatment, a search for systemic cause should be made. Chronic renal failure is a well-known cause of generalised pruritus. Itching may occur in severe paroxysms in uraemia especially in warm weather. Pruritus occurs in about 25% of patients with chronic renal

1 [ <mark>6</mark> ], War	d and
emodialysi	s [ <mark>9</mark> ]. It is
	emodialysi

Box 1 Systemic	Causes of	<sup>-</sup> Pruritus
----------------	-----------	-----------------------

Chronic renal failure

Polycythaemia rubra

Visceral malignancies

Multiple myeloma

Hyperthyroidism/

Malignant carcinoid

hypothyroidism

Iron deficiency

Hodgkin disease

Non-Hodgkin

lymphoma

anaemia

vera

diseas unclear at what degree of renal failure pruritus occurs. Generalised pruritus is associated with the haematological malignancies and may occur several years before the disease manifests. In one-third of the patients with Hodgkin disease, intense, generalised pruritus is the presenting symptom in cutaneous T-cell lymphoma [10].

Along with uraemia, cholestasis is responsible for the most severe itching [11]. Cholestasisrelated pruritus occurs usually at night and has a predilection for the hands and feet [11]. Cholestasis may also be caused by drugs such as oral contraceptive pills, phenothiazines, erythromycin and anabolic steroids. Other drugs which could induce pruritus are the opiates and its derivatives, aspirin, quinidine and vitamin B complex [6].

Delusional parasitosis is a belief that the skin is infested with insects, worms or organisms. It could be produced by a variety of organic processes: toxic, metabolic and structural disorders. It may occur as a monosymptomatic delusional belief or be one of a number of manifestations of paranoid psychosis [12]. Delusion parasitosis and organic delusional disorders share a common topography of brain lesions involving the subcortical and limbic brain areas in either hemispheres [13] and with lesions from various sites [14].

Extra-hepatic obstruction

Drug ingestion

leukaemias

Psychosis

Stroke, space-

occupying lesions

Diabetes mellitus

Opiate ingestion,

Hepatitis

# **Algorithm 1** Evaluation of Pruritus.



Algorithm 1 shows a step-by-step evaluation of a patient with pruritus.

# Treatment

If untreated, it may lead to scratch-related complications such as bacterial infections and lichen planus chronicus. There have been several reports of gabapentin, serotonin antagonists, cutaneous field stimulation and ultraviolet B therapy of some benefit in some patients [7].

### Impact

It is important to recognise and treat these patients, as severe pruritus is very distressing with increased irritability, affecting sleep and quality of life [11]. Chronic pruritus is a significant threat to overall QoL [15, 16]. It has an impact equivalent to chronic pain [17]. It can lead to impaired sleep and cause depressive symptoms and anxiety [16]. In haemodialysis patients, pruritus affects morbidity and increases mortality, and this has been attributed to poor sleep that it causes [18] (Box 2).

#### **Box 2 Key Points: Pruritus**

Pruritus is common among the elderly over the age of 65 and its incidence increases with advancing age [5].

Broadly, pruritus can be due to a primary dermatological disorder or to an underlying system disease.

A wide variety of systemic diseases is associated with pruritus, and in 10–50%, it is an important intimation of an underlying system disease [8].

Chronic renal failure [9], haematological malignancies, Hodgkin disease, cutaneous T-cell lymphoma, cholestasis [10] and delusional parasitosis are known to cause generalised pruritus [12].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following are true of pruritus in the elderly except:
  - A. Itching can occur with severe paroxysms in uraemia in the cold weather.
  - B. In one-third of patients with Hodgkin disease, generalised pruritus is the presenting symptom.

- C. Delusional parasitosis can be a manifestation of paranoid psychosis.
- D. Generalised pruritus is associated with haematological malignancies and may occur several years before the disease manifest.

# References

- Yosipovitch G, Greaves MW, Schmetz M. Itch. Lancet. 2003;361:690–694.
- Twycross R, Greaves MW, Handwerker H, Jones EA, Libretto SE, Szepietowski JC, et al. Itch: scratching more than the surface. QJM. 2003;96:7–26.
- Yosipovitch G. Pruritus. Current Problems in Dermatology. 2003;15(4):143–164.
- 4. Greaves MW. Pathogenesis and treatment of pruritus. Curr Allergy Asthma Rep. 2010;19(4):236–42.
- Berger TG, Steinhoff M. Pruritus in elderly patientseruptions of senescence. Sem Cutan Med Surg. 2011; 30:113–117.
- Bernhard JD. Clinical aspects of pruritus in Dermatology in General Medicine. 3rd edition. edited by Fitzpatrick TB et al. New York. McGraw-Hill, 1987 p 78.
- Ward JR, Bernhard JD. Willan's itch and other causes of pruritus in the elderly. Int J Dermatol. 2005; 44(4):267–273.
- Zirwas MJ, Seraly MP. Pruritus of unknown origin: a retrospective study. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2002;45: 892–6.

- Robinson-Bostom L, DiGiovanna JJ. Cutaneous manifestations of end stage renal disease. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2000; 43:975–86.
- Elmer KB, George RM. Cutaneous T-cell lymphoma presenting as benign dermatoses. Am Fam Physician. 1999;59:2809–13.
- Moses S. Pruritus. Am J Physician. 2003. www.aafp. org/afp/20030915/1135.html. Accessed on 10/5/08.
- Cummings JL. Organic delusions: phenomenology, anatomical correlations and review. Br J Psychiatry. 1985;14:184–197.
- Flynn FG, Cummings JL, Scheibel, J, Wirshing W. Monosymptomatic delusional parasitosis associated with ischaemic cerebrovascular disease. J Geriatr Psychiat Neurol. 1989;2:134–138.
- Nagaratnam N, O'Neile L. Delusional parasitosis following occipito-temporal cerebral infarction. Gen Hosp Psychiatry. 2000;22:2–24.
- Garibyan L, Chiou AS, Elmariah SB. Advanced aging skin and itch\_Addressing an unmet need. Dermatol Ther 2013;26(2):92–103.
- 16. Zachariae R, Lein U, Haedersdal M, Zachariae C. Itch severity and quality of life in patients with pruritus: preliminary validity of a Danish adaptation of the itch severity scale. Acta Derm Venereol. 2012;92(5):508–14.
- Kini SP, DeLong LK, Veledar E, McKenzie-Brown AM, Schaufele M, Chen SC. The impact of pruritus on quality of life: the skin equivalent of pain. Arch Dermatol. 2011;147(10):1153–6.
- Pisoni RL, Wikstrom B, Elder SJ, Akizawa T, Asano Y, Keen ML, et al. Pruritus in haemodialysis patients: International results from the Dialysis Outcomes and Practice Patterns Study (DOPPS). Nephrol Dial Transplant. 2006;21(12):3495–505.



# Chronic Leg and Foot Ulcers in the Elderly

# 89

# Contents

Introduction	799
Clinical Manifestations	800
Ischaemic Ulcers	800
Venous Ulcers	800
Neuropathic Ulcers	800
Pressure Ulcers	800
Evaluation	801
Management	801
Preventive Measures	801
Venous Ulcers	801
Neuropathic Ulcers	802
Arterial Ulcers	802
Pressure Ulcers	802
Impact	802
References	803

# Abstract

Chronic leg ulcer can be defined as an ulcer that has not healed after 3 months of appropriate treatment. Peak prevalence is between 60 and 80 years. Arterial ulcers are the second largest group of leg ulcers and account for 10–25% of lower limb ulcers. Venous ulcers are the most common in those 65 years and older. Diabetes patients can develop both arterial and neuropathic ulcers. Pressure ulcers range from 7% to 23% among nursing home residents. Chronic ulcers of the skin affect several aspects of daily life and changes in functional capacity. This chapter will provide an overview of leg and foot ulcers, prevalence, clinical manifestations and management.

### Keywords

Chronic leg ulcer · Arterial ulcers · Venous ulcers · Neuropathic ulcers · Pressure ulcers

# Introduction

Leg ulcers are defined as a breakdown or discontinuity of the skin and subcutaneous tissues and may extend to involve the muscle and bone [1] of more than 6 weeks in duration [2]. Chronic leg ulcer can be defined as an ulcer that has not healed after 3 months of appropriate treatment [3]. Population studies have shown the prevalence of leg ulcers in the aged 65 years and older to be between 0.12% [4] and 3-5% [5], and the prevalence increases with age to over 5% in those aged 80 years and over [6]. Peak prevalence is between 60 and 80 years [7]. About 2% of the ulcers are unrelated to arterial or venous disease [8], and vasculitis, malignancy, metabolic abnormalities and infection are unusual causes [8, 9]. Koerber found 75.5% venous ulcers, 3.65% arterial, 14.66% mixed and 13.5% vasculitic ulcers among 354 leg ulcers [10]. Vasculitic ulcers are usually associated with rheumatoid arthritis and polyarteritis nodosa [11].

# **Clinical Manifestations**

# **Ischaemic Ulcers**

Arterial ulcers are the second largest group of leg ulcers [11] and account for 10–25% of lower limb ulcers [1]. Factors that worsen leg and foot ulcers include smoking, hypertension, diabetes, advanced age, coronary artery disease and arthritis. Nicotine has a peripheral vasoconstrictive action and increases the risk of ulceration. Arterial ulcers are usually below the ankle especially on the toes [11]; the base is yellow, brown or black in colour or necrotic base [12], dry with margins punched out and sharply demarcated [13].

### Venous Ulcers

Venous ulcers are the most common in those 65 years and older [14]. The prevalence of venous ulcers varies from 0.1% to 1% [15–17] and accounts for almost 80% of all leg ulcers [18, 19]. Venous insufficiency or occlusion or both are complications of deep vein thrombosis, and the long-term problems arising from them are venous ulcers [20]. Venous ulcers are usually located between the ankle and calf, between the malleoli and often on the medial aspect of the leg [6]. Factors which aggravate venous ulcers

include congestive heart failure, obesity, diabetes, fracture or injury and physical inactivity. Venous ulcers have an irregular border, shaggy shape and ruddy granulating base [12] with moderate to heavy exudate [13].

#### Neuropathic Ulcers

In neuropathy the motor, sensory and autonomic fibres are involved. Diabetes patients can develop both arterial and neuropathic ulcers for they are at higher risk of developing arterial disease and neuropathy [6]. The lifetime risk of developing foot ulcers is as high as 25% in a diabetic [21], and the major underlying causes are ischaemia from peripheral arterial disease and peripheral neuropathy [6]. Good glycaemic control delays or slows the progression of the neuropathy [22]. In a cross-sectional survey, peripheral vascular disease was present in 67% of all ulcerated legs in patients with diabetes, and ulcer solely attributed to possible neuropathy was 15% [23]. The common locations are both feet at increased pressure points. The base of the neuropathic ulcers is variable, the margins are punched out [13], and there is a rim of hyperkeratotic tissue.

### **Pressure Ulcers**

In 2004, 11% of about 159,000 nursing home residents in the USA had pressure ulcers [24]. The prevalence of pressure ulcers ranges from 9.2% in acute hospitals [25] at the time of admission to 17.4% [26] -35% [27] in nursing homes. The presence of high-grade ulcers amounts to 4% in the elderly in nursing care facilities [28]. Pressure ulcers range from 7% to 23% among nursing home residents [27]. In general practice, the prevalence of pressure ulcer in the 65 years of age and older varied from 0.31% to 0.70% and is most likely to occur in those over 85 years of age [14]. The common sites are the sacrum, ischium, trochanter, ankles and heels. Their appearance and margins are dependent on the stage of the ulcer.

# Evaluation

An accurate diagnosis is essential for proper management of leg ulcers. The common types of ulcers can be made by a careful history, physical examination and non-invasive testing [29]. Complete assessment should include the patient's health as well as specific findings of the skin, vascular status [9], limb and ulcer [30]. An examination of the ulcer should include the location, size, appearance, ulcer base, exudates and surrounding skin [30].

Diabetics should be tested for developing neuropathy. One way of detecting sensory loss in the physician's surgery is the use of the nylon monofilament. The monofilament is pressed against the foot with just enough pressure to bend the filament at the test sites [31]. There is a risk of ulcer formation if the patient is unable to feel the monofilament. A vascular assessment includes duplex ultrasound, ankle-brachial index, haemocoagulation status and photoplethysmography [17]. X-rays should be done when there is a suspicion of bone involvement and films to be inspected for signs of osteomyelitis which include periosteal reaction, cortical erosion and osteopenia [1]. The normal range of ankle-brachial pressure index (ABPI) is 0.5–1.2. An ABPI of less than 0.5 and more than 1.2 requires vascular assessment [11]. In diabetics, medial calcification of the tibial vessels may falsely elevate the ankle pressure [1]. ABPI should be recommended as a screening test. MRI and bone scan are useful in establishing the diagnosis of bone infection [1].

# Management

# **Preventive Measures**

The commonest causes are vascular insufficiency and diabetes. A very large number of diabetic foot complications resulting in amputation begin with the formation of a skin ulcer. Regular screening for neuropathy, podiatric care and custom footwear may reduce the risk of foot ulcers [22]. Early detection and appropriate treatment may prevent amputation in the vast majority of patients. A number of studies have shown that primary care physicians perform foot examinations infrequently [32, 33]. General practitioners are in ideal situations to ensure that all patients and especially those at risk receive early and optimum care for skin ulcers. Correcting the underlying cause rather than the ulcer is the key to successful prevention and treatment of leg ulcer. Patient's role should daily inspect for breaks in the skin and in the foot, areas of rubbing and signs of infection with proper management of minor injuries [34]. There should be strict attention to foot care, cleaning with soap and water [34]. Topical moisturisers should be used to prevent cracks and drying. The use of harsh topical agents, hot soaks and heat pads should be avoided. It is advisable not to walk barefoot and to wear well-fitting shoes [34].

Ill-fitting footwear or any chronic disease such as rheumatoid arthritis and diabetes may give rise to foot deformities. Some of the more common foot deformities are hammer or claw toes, callus, bunions [35] and a lowered medial longitudinal arch. Foot pressures and possibly shear stress may result from foot deformities contributing to the development of ulcers. Factors contributing to foot pressures include joint deformities, callus, limited joint mobility, bony prominences, neuropathic joints, previous foot surgery, inappropriate footwear, walking barefoot, falls and accidents.

Treatment depends on the underlying cause and factors that have prevented healing and should be addressed.

### **Venous Ulcers**

The main aim is to reduce oedema and venous hypertension by adequate compression [15], and elevation of the legs may improve cutaneous microcirculation [36]. Compression is the mainstay of treatment [17, 37, 38] preceded by debridement [17]. In the elderly, double bandages (zinc paste and elastic compression) are used and changed once weekly [36]; however, multilayer bandaging appears to be cost-effective [9]. When pain is present, a modified compression is recommended [11]. Simple adherent dressings may be used to control exudates, aid healing and enhance comfort in venous ulcers. Infection should be treated, and appropriate pain relief should be prescribed. Systemic therapy with pentoxifylline or aspirin [16] or flavonoids may the help to counteract inflammation [38]. Pentoxifylline has been reported to improve venous ulcer healing with or without compression therapy [39]. Other supplements to compression therapy are autologous grafts, growth factor therapy [16, 40] and venous surgery [16] such as the use of radiofrequency for ablation of superficial truncal veins or sclerotherapy [35]. Treatment may involve wound cleansing, application of dressings and anti-inflammatory treatment. After healing compression therapy should be continued with stockings with a level of 30-40 mmHg. Patients with venous insufficiency and peripheral obstructive arterial disease may benefit by gait training. A malignancy may present in a lower leg ulcer, and if suspected especially if the ulcer is not healing, a punch biopsy should be performed. The relative risk of malignancy in chronic venous ulcers is 5.8% [17].

# **Neuropathic Ulcers**

The management of neuropathic ulcer once it has developed is by pressure relief, debridement and treatment of infection. Debridement allows good granulation and epithelialisation.

# **Arterial Ulcers**

Re-establishment of adequate blood supply often through is the cornerstone in the management of arterial ulcers.

# **Pressure Ulcers**

Debridement is the first step, and this can be surgical, osmotic, autolytic and chemical enzymatic. The treatment should include adequate nutrition including protein, zinc and vitamin supplements as indicated.

# Impact

The elderly have an increased susceptibility to skin disorders, and this largely related to age-related changes, ongoing extrinsic damage and environmental insults [1]. Chronic ulcers of the skin affect several aspects of daily life, changes in functional capacity [41], pain, impaired mobility and sleep and emotional stress resulting in social isolation [42–44]. Herber et al. [45] evaluated the impairment of QoL in patients with chronic leg ulcers and found they had higher levels of pain, function and emotional limitations compared to controls. Venous ulcer pain has been descried as aching, stabbing, sharp and tiring and overall affected the health-related quality of life [46]. Pain is a significant feature and caused restrictions in people's lives [47]. Leg ulceration has a high incidence of recurrence [48]. There is a feeling of disgust, selfloathing and low self-esteem in patients with chronic leg ulcers [49] (Box 1).

### Box 1 Key Points. Leg Ulcers

Chronic leg ulcer can be defined as an ulcer that has not healed after 3 months of appropriate treatment [3].

Arterial ulcers are the second largest group of leg ulcers [11].

Arterial ulcers are usually below the ankle especially on the toes [11].

Venous ulcers are the most common in those aged 65 years and older [14].

Venous ulcers are usually located between the ankle and calf, between the malleoli and often on the medial aspect of the leg [6].

Diabetic patients can develop both arterial and neuropathic ulcers for they are at higher risk of developing arterial disease and neuropathy [6].

(continued)

### Box 1 Key Points. Leg Ulcers (continued)

The common locations are both feet at increased pressure points. The common sites of pressure ulcers are the sacrum, ischium, trochanter, ankles and heels.

ABPI should be recommended as a screening test. An ABPI of less than 0.5 and more than 1.2 requires vascular assessment [11]. The main aim in venous ulcers is to reduce oedema and venous hypertension by adequate compression [15].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

 A 72-year-old woman with diabetes presented with numbness and tingling of her extremities for the past 6 months and an ulcer on her right foot. She was on an oral hypoglycaemic agent. On examination of the lower limbs, there were diminished sweating, dryness and fissuring of the skin of both feet together with deformities. The peripheral pulses were felt and were equal. There was reduced sensation – she was unable to feel with microfilament. The reflexes were reduced with loss of position sense.

Which additional finding would suggest a diagnosis of a neuropathic rather than an ischaemic ulcer?

- A. The ulcer was located on the ball of the right big toe.
- B. The base was yellow brown and blackened in areas.
- C. The skin surrounding the ulcer is red when foot is dangling and pale when elevated.
- D. It was painful at night.
- 2. A 75-year-old man noted pain in his right thigh and calf on walking about 100 m over the past 8 weeks making him to stop walking. He becomes free of pain in 3–4 min after he had stopped walking. He also said of an ulcer on his right foot which was painful especially at night and not healing. He was obese, hypertensive and diabetic and had been smoking about 30 cigarettes for 40 years. On examination there were skin and nail changes and an ulcer on the tips of the second and third toes of his

right foot. The pulses were normal in the inguinal region. Pulses could not be felt distally.

Which additional finding would suggest a diagnosis of an ischaemic ulcer rather than a neuropathic ulcer?

- A. Foot red when dangling but pale when elevated.
- B. Sensation was reduced.
- C. Ulcers on pressure points.
- D. Reflexes diminished.

# MCQ Answers

1 = A; 2 = A

# References

- Boike A, Maier M. Prevention and treatment of leg and foot ulcers in diabetes mellitus. Disease Management Project. Cleveland Clinic, http://mm.clevelandclinic. med.ed.com/medicalpubs/diseasemanagement/endocri nology/prevention-treatment-diabetic-leg-and-foot-ulc ers/ retrieved 12 November 2013.
- Compression therapy for venous ulcers, effective health care 1997;3(4) NHS centre for reviews and dissemination, University of New York.
- Kahle B, Hermanns HJ, Gallenkemper G. Evidence based treatment of chronic leg ulcers. Deutsches Arzteblatt International. 2011;108(4):231–237.
- Ebbesskog B, Lindh in South Stockholm, Sweden. Scand J Primary Care. 1996;14:238–247.
- Mekkes JR, Loots MA, Van Der Wal AC, Bos JD. Causes, investigation and treatment of leg ulceration. Br J Dermatol. 2003;148(3):388–401.
- Agale SV. Chronic leg ulcers: Epidemiology, aetiopathogenesis and management. Ulcers. 2013. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/413604.
- Callam MJ, Ruckley CV, Harper DR, Dale JJ. Chronic ulceration of the leg: Extent of the problem and provision of care. Br Med J. 1985;290:1855–1856.
- Labropoulos N, Manalo D, Patel NP, Tiongson J, Pryor L, Giannoukas AD. Uncommon leg ulcers in the lower extremity. J Vasc Surg 2007;45(): 568–573.
- Goodfield M. Optimal management of chronic leg ulcers in the elderly. Drugs Aging. 1997;10(5):341–8.
- Pannier F, Rabe E. Differential diagnosis of leg ulcers. Phlebology 2013;28 Suppl 1:55–60.
- 11. Adeyi A, Muzerengi S. Gupta I. Leg ulcers in older people: A review of management. BJMP. 2009;2(3):21–28.
- Hart DIT. 5 differences between venous and arterial leg ulcers. http://www.nursesfornurses.com.au. 2012 retrieved on 21 February 2014.

- Spentzouris G, Labropoulos N. The evaluation of lower extremity ulcers. Semin Intervent Radiol. 2009;26(4):286–295.
- Margolis DJ, Bilker W, Santanna J, Baumgarten M. Venous leg ulcer: incidence and prevalence in the elderly. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2002;46(3):381–6.
- Slagsvold CE, Stranden E. Venous leg ulcers. Tidsskr Nor Laegeforen. 2005;125(7):891–4.
- Trent JT, Falabella A, Eaglstein WH, Kirsner RS. Venous ulcers: pathophysiology and treatment options. Ostomy Wound Manage. 2005;51(5):38–54.
- Toporcer T, Lakyova L, Radonak J. Venous ulcerpresent view on aetiology, diagnostics and therapy. Cas LekCesk. 2008;147(4):199–205.
- Simon DA, Dix FP, McCollum CV. Management of leg ulcers. BMJ. 2004;328(7452):1358–1362.
- Gonsalves CF. Venous leg ulcers. Techniques in vascular and interventional radiology. 2003;6:132–130.
- Hopkins NFG, Wolfe JHN. Deep venous insufficiency and occlusion. ABS of Vascular disease. Brit Med J. 1991;304:107–110.
- 21. Reiber GE, Ledonx WR. Epidemiology of diabetes foot ulcer and amputation. Evidence for prevalence. In William R, Herman W, Kinmonth AL, Wareham NJ (eds). Evidence Base for Diabetic Care. Chichester: J Wiley & Sons. 2002:642–665.
- Singh N, Armstrong DL, Lipsky BA. Preventing foot ulcers in patients with diabetes. JAMA. 2005;293:217–228.
- Nelzen D, Bergqvist D, Lindhagen A. High prevalence of diabetes in chronic leg ulcer patients. A crosssectional population study. Diabetes Med 1993; 10(4):345–350.
- Park-Lee E, Caffrey C. Pressure ulcers among nursing home residents: United States 2004. NCHS Data Brief. 2009;14:1–8.
- Meehan M. Multisite pressure ulcer prevalence survey. Decubitus. 1990;3:14–17.
- Brandeis AH, Morris JN, Nash DJ, Lipsitz VA. The epidemiology and natural history of pressure ulcers in elderly nursing home residents. JAMA. 1990;264: 2905–9.
- 27. Smith DM. Pressure ulcers in the nursing home. Ann Intern Med. 1995; 123(6):433–42.
- Anders J, Heinemann A, Leffmar C, Leutenegger M, Profener F, Von Rentern-Kruse W. Decubitus ulcers: Pathophysiology and primary prevention. Dtsch Arztebl Int. 2010,107(21):371–382. (abstract).
- Phillips TJ. Successful methods of treating leg ulcers. The tried and true plus novel and new. Postgrad Med. 1999;105(5):159–6.
- Dean S. Leg ulcers and management. Aust Fam Physician. 2006;35(7):480–485.
- 31. Kumar S, Fernando DJ, Veves A, Knowles EA, Young MJ, Boulton AJ. Semmes-Weinstein monofilaments: a simple effective and inexpensive screening device for identifying diabetic patients at risk of foot ulceration. Diabetes Res Clin Pract. 1991;13:63–7.

- Barley TS, Yu HM, Rayfield EJ. Pattern of foot examination in a diabetic clinic. Am J Med. 1985;78:471–4.
- Wylie-Rosset T, Walker EA, Shamoon H, Engel S, Basch C, Zybert P. Assessment of documented foot examination for patients with diabetes in inner-city care clinics. Am Fam Med. 1995;4:46–50.
- 34. May K. Preventing foot ulcers. Aust Prescriber. 2008;31:94–97.
- Am Diabetes Assoc. Preventive foot care in people with diabetes. Diabetes Care. 2003. 26 Suppl 1:S78-S79.
- Hansson C. Optimal treatment of venous (stasis) ulcers in elderly patients. Drugs Aging. 1994;5(5):323–34.
- Valencia IC, Falabella A, Kirsner RS, Eaglstein WH. Chronic venous insufficiency and venous leg ulceration. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2001;44(3):401–21.
- Carr SC. Diagnosis and management of venous ulcers. Perspect Vasde Surg Endovasc Ther. 2008; 20(1):82–5.
- Jull A, Waters J, Arroll B. Pentoxifylline for treatment of venous ulcers: A systematic review. Lancet. 2002; 359:1550.
- Yarkony GM. Pressure Ulcers. A Review. Arch Phys Med Rehabil. 1994;76:908–917.
- 41. Wachholz AP, Masuda PY, Nascimento DC, Taira CMH, Cleto NG. Quality of life profile and correlated factors in chronic leg ulcer patients in the mid-west Sao Paulo State Brazil. An Bras Dermatol 2014;89(1): https://doi.org/10.1590/abd1806-4841.20142156.
- 42. Phillips T, Stanton B, Provan A, Lew R. A study of the impact of leg ulcers on quality of life: financial, social, and psychological implications. J Am Acad Dematol 1994;31(1):49–53.
- 43. Lindholm C, Bjellerup M, Christensen OB, Zederfeldt B. Quality of life in chronic leg ulcer patients. An assessment according to the Nottingham Health Profile. Acta Derm Venerol. 1003;73(6):440–3.
- 44. Persoon A, Heinen MM, van der Vieuten CJ, de Rooij MJ, van der Kerkhof PC, van Achterberg T. Leg ulcers: a review of their impact on daily life. J Clin Nurs. 2004;13(3):341–54.
- Herber OR, Schnepp W, Rieger MA. A systematic review on the impact of leg ulceration on patients' quality of life. Health Quality Life Outcomes. 2007:5;44. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7525-5-44.
- Nemeth KA, Harrison MB, Graham ID, Burke S. Understanding venous leg ulcer psin: results of a longitudinal study. Ostomy Wound Manage 2004; 50(1):34–46.
- Walshe C. Living with a venous leg ulcer: a descriptive study of patients' experiences. J Adv Nurs. 1995; 22(6):1092–100.
- Green J, Jester R. Health-related quality of life and chronic venous leg ulceration: part 1. Br J Community Nurs. 2009;14(12):S12,S14,S16-7.
- Jones JE, Robinson J, Barr W, Carlisle C. Impact of exudate and odour from chronic venous le ulceration. Nurs Stand 2008;22(45):53–4,56,58 passim.

# Part XXI

# Oral and Oral-Related Disorders in the Elderly

Oral health is an essential component to an elderly's general health and quality of life. Part XXI provides an overview of the prevalence and mechanisms followed by management and prevention of dental caries, periodontal disease, edentulism, and tooth wear. Oral health declines with age leading to high levels of tooth loss, dental caries, and the prevalence rates of periodontal disease, ill-fitting denture, mucosal lesions, oral ulceration, xerostomia, and oral pre-cancer and cancer. Oral health is one of the most influential factors in ill health, involving ill health in a vicious cycle and terminating in impaired QoL. The review includes related disorders such as bruxism, temporomandibular dysfunction, myofascial pain, and osteonecrosis of the jaw. Many systemic diseases have oral manifestations and they must be recognized. The primary care physician and the dental professional must be familiar with these for appropriate treatment and management of older patients with these conditions.

# **Oral Issues in the Elderly**

## Contents

Introduction	807
Clinical Manifestations	808
Caries	808
Periodontal Disease	809
Tooth Wear	810
Oral Cancer	811
Edentulism	811
Impact	811
References	813

# Abstract

Oral health is an essential component to an elderly's general health and affecting quality of life. Oral health declines with age leading to high levels of tooth loss, dental caries and the prevalence rates of periodontal disease, illfitting denture, mucosal lesions, oral ulceration, xerostomia and oral precancer and cancer and has been evident in older people with poor oral health globally. Caries, attrition and abrasion increase with age. Periodontitis has worldwide prevalence and affects individuals of all ages but is most common in the elderly. The proportion of pathological tooth wear in the 65 years and older people is three times that seen in people aged 26-30 years. Edentulism increases with age and in the 75 years and older with 31.5% being females and 9.6% males. This chapter provides an overview of the oral issues in the elderly, their prevalence and clinical care.

### Keywords

 $Oral \ health \ \cdot \ Caries \ \cdot \ Periodontitis \ \cdot \ Tooth \\ wear \ \cdot \ Edentulism$ 

# Introduction

The elderly have been categorised as young old between the ages of 65 and 74 years and between 75 and 84 years and oldest old those above 85 years. Current demographic findings predict an increase in the elderly population worldwide. The oldest old (>over 85 years) group is said to be a rapidly growing segment of the population [1]. In Australia 3.1 million people were over the age of 65 years in 2011 [2]. In the United States, the size of the projected older population will double over the next 30 years to 70 million by 2030 [3], and projections of population aged 85 and older could grow from 4 million in 2000



<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_92

to 19 million by 2050 according to the US Census Bureau [1]. A proper understanding of the changes related to ageing and their significance is necessary to develop appropriate corrective/ remedial strategies. Although ageing is normally associated with age-related changes, most of these changes do not cause oral diseases [4, 5].

Basic health services are an indispensable part of primary health care. Oral health is an essential component to an elderly's general health and affecting quality of life [6, 7] and is often neglected in the elderly [8, 9]. Oral health declines with age [9] leading to high levels of tooth loss, dental caries and the prevalence rates of periodontal disease [9], ill-fitting denture, mucosal lesions, oral ulceration, xerostomia and oral precancer and cancer [10] and has been evident in older people with poor oral health globally [11]. Chewing, eating habits and nutritional intake can compromise oral health. Poor oral health can contribute to malnutrition, systemic diseases, speech deficits and facial deformity. Furthermore, systemic diseases or their treatment can lead to risk of oral disease. Periodontitis may heighten the susceptibility to systemic disease [12]. Oral organisms have been the source of infection of the meninges, endocardium, mediastinum, vertebrae, prosthetic joints and hepato-biliary system [13]. In the United States, 12% of the population over the age of 60 years consume 30% of all prescription medicine, many of them can have a negative impact on oral health [14, 15]. Most of the elderly have more than one chronic condition [1], and the ageing patient's health state is complicated by systemic diseases [3]. The frequently occurring conditions are hypertension, diabetes mellitus, cardiovascular diseases, arthritis and cancer [1]. Other conditions that are common to the elderly are cognitive, sensory and physical impairments [15]. The elderly exhibit a range of cognitive impairments from mild cognitive impairment to frank dementia [16]. All these problems may increase in magnitude with advancing age.

In Australia most elderly live with family members in private dwellings, and the living arrangements vary by age, gender and degree of dependence for activities of daily living [2]. According to the Australian Bureau of Statistics, more women than men lived alone; 69% of women and 38% of men were widowed [2]. Most elderly prefer to stay at home as long as possible depending on their health status, availability of caregivers [3] and the need for assistance with long-term care. In Australia in 2011, the 2% of people aged 65–74 years increased to 6% aged 75–84 years and 26% aged 85 years and over and lived in non-private dwellings (nursing homes and accommodation for the retired or aged) [2].

Berkey et al. [17] in a review of oral health studies of institutionalised elderly between 1970 and 1989 described the compromised oral health status of nursing home residents. Up to 70% of the residents exhibited dental caries, edentulism, periodontal disease, poor oral hygiene and soft tissue lesions. In a global overview of oral health conditions in older people (71% of WHO member states), it was documented that dental caries and periodontal diseases were a considerable public health problem in the majority of the countries and the prevalence of tooth loss varied according to the region and national income [18].

The older adult requires special attention in relation to oral health care. They differ in patterns of disease and prevalence rate and have features which may affect the management and the method by which they are performed, and furthermore the elderly often have problems such as impaired mobility in accessing the health-care delivery system [19]. Countries must adopt positive strategies for improving the oral health of the elderly as recommended by the World Health Organization [11].

# **Clinical Manifestations**

### Caries

Caries, attrition and abrasion increase with age [20]. Root caries is the most significant dental problem among older adults [21], and more than half of the individuals 75 years and older have caries [22]. Coronal or root caries are the main cause of tooth loss in more than half of the older patients who are dentate [23]. In the United States, the Third National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey between 1988 and 1994 revealed that one third of the adults 65 years of age and older had untreated dental cavities, more so in older black persons and poor persons [24]. There is evidence that in the elderly, the exposed root surfaces in combination with compromised health status and multiple medications increase the risk of root caries [14]. Coronal and root caries are a significant problem especially in those who are dependent, cognitively impaired and medically compromised [25]. Another study found the high levels of oral disease in nursing home residents were due to the poor health status and the great impact of dementia [26].

There are two types of caries based on the location, coronal and root caries. The coronal caries are recorded as (i) non-cavitated and (ii) cavitated. The root caries are also of two types. (i) Early carious root lesions involve the small areas of the root, are soft or leathery and are not cavitated. (ii) Advanced root lesions involve large surface area or cavity (5 mm square or larger). As a result of periodontal disease, the root surface becomes exposed to the oral cavity. Once decay sets in, the enamel is penetrated, and the soft vulnerable dentine is affected. This may be followed by extension into the soft pulp and the sensitive nerve fibres within it.

### Prevention

For these patients the prevention and treatment of caries will become an essential part of their oral health needs. The rates of progression and reversal of coronal and root carious surfaces were low among community-dwelling elderly people using fluoride toothpaste [27]. Remineralisation of available tooth surfaces occurs with the use of fluoride toothpaste [28]. It is infrequently used in most developing countries compared to developed countries where it is widely used [18] (Box 1).

# **Box 1 Prevention of Caries**

- i. Oral hygiene.
  - (a) Regular brushing, use of soft brushes, brushing in a gentle circular manner and rinsing with water frequently. Use of nonabrasive dentifrice brush after each meal
  - (b) Regular flossing

### Box 1 Prevention of Caries (continued)

- ii. Use of dental sealants.
- iii. Fluoride topical application, use of fluoride toothpaste.
- iv. Low intake of sugar, acid foods and beverages.
- v. Medications that are acidic, aspirin and vitamin C if chewed or held in mouth before swallowing can cause erosion.
- vi. Discourage use of tobacco and alcohol.
- vii. Regular dental check-ups.

Information sources: Zero et al. [29]

# Periodontal Disease

Periodontitis has worldwide prevalence and affects individuals of all ages but is most common in the elderly. In the United States, up to 70% of adults have at least mild periodontitis, and gingivitis is highly prevalent [30]. Its prevalence increases with age from 6% in the 25-30 year group to 41% among those 65 years or older [31]. 75.1% of 70- and 80-year-olds had attachment loss of 3 mm or greater, and in them a mean of 4.7 teeth was affected [32]. Periodontal disease is associated with diabetes and cardiovascular diseases which is the major cause of death in the elderly [33]. Diabetes is a known risk factor for periodontal disease which can impair glycaemic control and set off diabetic complications [34]. There is a strong relationship between periodontitis and increased risk of developing cardiovascular disease [35, 36]. Increased mean of carotid intima thickening and periodontitis is an indicator of early atherosclerosis [37]. It can trigger the development of other systemic conditions that affect the elderly, such as cerebrovascular disease, rheumatoid arthritis and dementia [38, 39]. The risk factors for periodontitis are shown in Box 2.

```
Box 2 Risk Factors: Periodontitis
Poor nutrition
Clenching and grinding the teeth
Ill-fitting dental restoration
```

(continued)

Box 2 Risk Factors: Periodontitis (continued) Tobacco smoking or chewing Systemic disease, e.g. diabetes and histiocytosis Fillings that become defective Medications – anticonvulsants, steroids, immunosuppressive therapy, oral contraceptives

Information sources: Kinane and Marshall [40]

The gingiva may become swollen, tender and red and may bleed while brushing the teeth. There may be an unpleasant taste in the mouth as well as bad breath and pain while eating or chewing. Pus may be seen between the teeth, and the teeth may become loose. Exposure of the root surfaces increases sensitivity to heat and cold.

### Management

### Prevention

Factors relating to the prevention of periodontitis are shown in Box 3.

### **Box 3 Prevention of Periodontitis**

Regular brushing using soft brushes Brushing after meals and regular flossing Making use of good mouthwash Regular dental check-ups (6–12 months) Improved mechanical and chemical plaque control

Avoid sugar and nutritional supplements Local antiseptics and systemic antibiotics Information sources: Jeffcoat [30] and Meletis [9]

# Treatment

The treatment of older adults who are well is similar to the younger adults with emphasis on reducing the impact of risk indicators [41]. The physician and dental personnel should be in communication in order to determine the medical and drug histories [41].

# **Tooth Wear**

The proportion of pathological tooth wear in the 65 years and older people is three times that seen in people aged 26–30 years [42].

# Prevention

Risk factors for tooth wear include food with high acid content, citrus fruits (oranges, lemons, lime, grape fruit), fruit jams, vinegar, pickles and intrinsic acids -GORD. Unlike the prevention of caries, the prevention of tooth wear is largely individualised. Even though abrasion and attrition are individual based, erosion however has certain features somewhat akin to caries in its prevalence as well as in its relationship to diet [43]. The cause of erosion is largely linked with high consumption of soft drinks both juice and carbonated drinks [44]. It is well known that it is the frequency of acid exposure and the length of time the acids are present in the mouth that are important. Thus the consumption of acid foods should be in moderation, and intake should be at meal times [45]. The drinking of milk or eating a hard cheese soon after an erosive beverage may produce hardening of the enamel [46, 47].

The pattern of drinking an erosive beverage is significant especially when the drink is swished around the mouth before swallowing. It has been shown that drinking through a straw reduced the potential for tooth erosion from acid drinks [48]. Saliva and pellicle play an important role in the protection of the tooth substance against acid attack [43]. Chewing gum containing carbamide is said to raise the salivary pH and thereby reduce the erosive effect of acid in the mouth [43]. There are other preparations which increase saliva for patients including those with dry mouth. The use of sugar-free chewing gum and fluoride-containing carbamide is recommended [43]. Toothbrushing after an erosive challenge will produce more tooth wear. It has been shown that resistance to abrasion develops but not till 60 min has elapsed after the acid challenge [49]. The timing of the toothbrushing is relevant. Thus it is not advisable to brush the teeth soon after consuming beverages. Fluoride dentifrices with neutral pH may help to harden the softer enamel, and application of a dentine

binding or sealant to worn or eroded teeth may provide some protection [45].

# **Oral Cancer**

Men are affected twice as often as women. Smoking and other forms of tobacco use account for 75% of oral cancers. Another risk factor is alcohol. In the United States, overall 10.5 adults per 100,000 will develop oral cancer, increasing with age, peaking between 60 and 70 years [50]. Oral cancers account for nearly 8000 deaths per year, and more than half of these occur at an age of 65 years and over [8].

It may begin as a painless ulcer in the lips, gum, tongue or in the inside of the mouth that does not heal and may bleed easily. Early sign is a white patch (leukoplakia) or a red patch (erythroplakia) on the mucosal lining of the mouth. The common sites are the margin of the tongue, cheeks, lower lip and floor of the mouth. Usually it is painless at the onset; pain and paraesthesia are late symptoms. There may be loss of feeling and numbness together with difficulty in chewing and swallowing food. A tissue biopsy will be necessary to confirm the diagnosis of oral cancer.

# Edentulism

In the United States, people over the age of 65 years had an average of 18.9 remaining teeth, and 27.2% were toothless [51]. Edentulism increases with age and ranges from 8.4% in the 55–64 year age group to 19.7% in the 75 years and older with 31.5% being females and 9.6% males [52]. However the prospect of losing teeth with ageing is diminishing in developed countries because of better access to dental care, effective treatment and better nutrition. A research group found nine risk indications for tooth loss, and these include age, male gender smoking, lack of professional management, poor oral hygiene, diabetes, hypertension, cancer and anterior tooth type [53]. The most important cause of tooth loss in developed countries is periodontitis.

Tooth loss adversely influences eating habits and difficulty in food intake [54, 55]. Chewing becomes affected. The edentulous person tends to eat soft food, and foods such as meat, poultry and vegetables tend to be harder to chew. Altered eating habits lead to impaired nutrition; as a result, various health problems can occur. Impaired chewing also causes inadequate mixing of food with saliva and the enzymes in the saliva necessary for digestion.

The facial appearance of the person may be altered. Speaking may be affected. Edentulism has been linked with a number of diseases and medical conditions. Complete edentulism can substantially reduce the quality of life, selfimage and daily functioning. There is considerable evidence to support a relationship between mastication and physical function [56]. Reduced dentition without replacement of the missing teeth has been shown to reduce the physical index of quality of life to the same extent as cancer or renal disease [57]. Prostheses can improve the chewing abilities. Teeth can be replaced by removable dentures (partial or full), bridges or implant-supported crowns. The type of replacement will depend on the health of the remaining teeth, gums and alveolar ridges.

### Impact

Oral health and general health are closely linked, and poor oral health negatively impacts on general health especially in the elderly [11]. Oral health is one of the most influential factors in ill health involving ill health in a vicious cycle and terminating in impaired QoL. As age advances, multiple system conditions become more prevalent leading to impaired systemic and oral health influencing elderly person's QoL [58]. Chronic conditions can adversely affect self-care and have an impact on oral and general health [3]. The oral cavity is harmed directly or indirectly by systemic diseases, for instance, altering salivary flow which plays an important protective role in the mouth [3].

At the global level, dental caries and periodontal diseases contribute to considerable health problems in the majority of countries, and oral problems are high in low-income countries, and access to health care is poor [18]. In developed countries, oral services are available; however the use of such services is low among older people [18]. Inadequate nutrition, illiteracy or low education level, low socioeconomic levels and minorities are at high risk of oral disease together with financial constraints, lack of family support and inadequate transportation facilities [10].

There is a significant interaction between oral health and nutrition. Oral disease and dysfunctional dentition lead to dietary alterations resulting in nutritional imbalances [37]. Improving oral will improve QoL through improved nutrition and greater comfort [3]. Oral health often declines with age with increased occurrence of caries, periodontal disease [9] and dry mouth, and the elderly may show increased sensitivity to drugs used in dentistry. The final stage of caries and periodontal disease if not resolved early results in edentulism [9]. Individuals who had no dentition were 4.6 times more likely to be malnourished [59]. The prevalence of periodontitis increases with age [31]. The loss of teeth may cause changes to the physical appearance and loss of self-esteem [60]. There is a strong interaction between periodontitis and an increased risk of developing cardiovascular disease [35, 36] (Box 4).

### **Box 4 Key Points**

It is crucial; the management of oral care needs of the elderly will require the close cooperation of the primary care physician and the dental professional.

Oral health is an essential component to an elderly's general health and quality of life [6, 7].

With older adult living longer and able to retain more of the teeth, they are at risk of developing caries [21, 22].

Periodontitis is associated with diabetes and cardiovascular diseases which is the major cause of death in the elderly [33].

Tooth wear in the 65 years and over is three times that seen in people aged 26–30 years [42].

Tooth loss adversely influences eating habits and difficulty in food intake [54, 55].

### Box 4 Key Points (continued)

Prosthesis can improve the chewing habits.

When prescribing bisphosphonate drugs or giving them injections, consider dental referral for people at increased risk, for instance, the elderly.

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following statements in relation to oral health in the elderly are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. The elderly often have problems such as impaired mobility in accessing health-care delivery system.
  - B. Chewing, eating habits and nutritional state can compromise oral health.
  - C. The elderly do not require special attention in relation to oral health care.
  - D. Oral care needs of the elderly need close cooperation of the primary care physician and the dental professional.
- 2. The following are true relating to oral problems in the elderly, EXCEPT:
  - A. There are high levels of oral disease in nursing home residents due to poor health status and the great impact of dementia.
  - B. In the elderly, the exposed root surfaces in combination with compromised health status and multiple medications increase the risk of root caries.
  - C. Oral organisms have been the source of infection of the endocardium, vertebrae, prosthetic joints and meninges among others.
  - D. Periodontitis affects individuals of all ages but is uncommon in the elderly.
- 3. The following relating to oral problems in the elderly are true, EXCEPT:
  - A. Toothbrushing after an erosive challenge will produce more tooth wear.
  - B. The use of sugar-free chewing gum and fluoride-containing carbamide is not recommended for tooth wear.
  - C. Smoking and other forms of tobacco use account for 75% of oral cancers.

D. The prospect of losing teeth with ageing is diminishing in developed countries because of better access to dental care.

### **MCQ** Answers

1 = C; 2 = D; 3 = B

# References

- Administration on Aging, Washington, DC. Profile of older Americans. 2000. Available at www.aoa.gov/aoa/ stats/profile/default.htm.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics. 2071.0-Reflecting a Nation: Stories from the 2011 Census, 2012–2013.
- Helgeson MJ, Smith BJ, Johnsen M, Ebert C. Dental considerations for the frail elderly. Spec Care Dentist. 2002;22(3):408–558.
- Beck JD. Epidemiology of dental caries in the elderly. Gerodontology. 1984;3:5–15.
- Baum BJ, Ship JA. Oral disorders: In Beck J editor Geriatrics review syllabus-A core curriculum geriatric medicine. New York. Am Geriatr Soc. 191; 332–36.
- Dolan TA, Atchison KA. Implications of access, utilization and need for oral health care by the non-institutionalised and institutionalized elderly on the dental delivery system. J Dent Educ. 1993;57(12):876–87.
- Vargas CM, Kramarow EA, Yellowitz JA. The oral health of older Americans. Aging Trends No 3. March 2001. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National Center for Health Statistics.
- Guiglia R, Musciotto A, Compilato D, Procaccini M, Lo LoRusso L, Clavarella D, et al. Aging and oral health: effects in hard and soft tissues. Curr Pharm Des. 2010;16(6):619–30.
- Meletis C. How aging affects the body Part 8:Solutiobs for common age-related dental disorders. http://www. cpmedical.net/newsletter/how-aging-affects-the-bodypart-8 accessed 21 July 2016.
- Wikipedia. Geriatric dentistry. https://en.wikipedia. org/wiki/Geriatric dentistry. Accessed 23 July 2016.
- Petersen PE, Yamamoto T. Improving the oral health of older people: the approach of the WHO Global Oral Health Programme. Community. Dent Oral Epidemiol. 2005;33(2):81–92.
- Page RC .The pathobiology of periodontal diseases may affect systemic diseases: inversion of a paradigm. Ann Periodontal. 1998;3(1):108–20.
- Shay K. Infectious complications of dental and periodontal diseases in the elderly population. Clin Infect Dis. 2002;34:1215–1223.
- Niessen LC, Fedele DJ. Aging successfully: oral health for the prime of life. Compend Contin Educ Dent. 2002;23(10Suppl) 4–11.

- 15. American Dental Association (ADA) Oral Health Topics. Aging and Dental Health. http://www.aa.org/ en/member-center/oral-health-topics/aging-and-dentalhealth accessed on 21 July 2016.
- Yellowitz JA, Schneiderman MT. Elder's oral health crisis. J Evid Based Dent Pract. 2014;14 Suppl:91–200.
- Berkey D, Berg R, Ettinger R. Research review of oral health status and service use among institutionalized older adults in the United States and Canada. Spec Care Dentist. 1991;11:131–136.
- Petersen PE, K Andelman D, Arpin S, Ogawa H. Global oral health of older people-Call for public heath action. Community dental Health. 2010; 27 (suppl 2):257–268.
- Klein DR. Oral soft tissue changes in geriatric patients, Symposium on Considerations for Oral Health Care in the Aging Patient. Dental Society of the State of New York 1980;56.
- Tofino P ME, Cepeda GLA. Ageing and oral cavity. Pract Odontol.1989;10(3):33–36.
- Gati D, Viera AR. Elderly are greater risk for root caries: a look at the multifactorial risks with emphasis on genetic susceptibility. Ind J Dentistry. 2001. https:// doi.org/10.1155/2011/647168.
- 22. Ingle NA, Chaly PE, Zohara CK. Oral health related quality of life in adult population attending the outpatient's department of a hospital in Chennai. Ind J Oral Health. 2010;2(4):45–55.
- Saunders RH Jr, Meyerowitz C. Dental caries on older adults. Dent Clin North Am. 2005;49(2):293–308.
- 24. Trends in Health and Aging. The Oral Health of Older Americans.
- Chalmers JM. Geriatric oral health issues in Australia. Int Dent J. 2001;51:188–99.
- Chalmers JM, Hodge C, Fuss JM, Spencer AS, Carter KD. The prevalence and experience of oral diseases in Adelaide. Aust Dent J. 2002;47(2):123–130.
- Wyatt CCL, Dan Wang, Aeksejuniene J. Incidence of dental caries among susceptible community-dwelling older adults using fluoride tooth paste: 2-year follow-up study. J Can dent Assoc. 2014; 80:e44.
- Sonbul H, Merdad K, Bikhed D. The effect of a modified fluoride toothpaste technique on buccal enamel caries in adults with high caries prevalence: a 2-year clinical trial Community Dent Health. 2011;28(4):292–6.
- 29. Zero T, Fontana M, Martinez-Mier, Ferreira-Zandona A, Ando M, Gonzalez-Cabezas C, et al. The biology, prevention diagnosis and treatment of dental caries. J Amer Dental Assoc. 2009;140: suppl 1. 25S–34S
- Jeffcoat MK. Prevention of periodontal diseases in adults: strategies for the future. Prev Med. 1994; 23(5):704–8.
- Brown I, Brunelle JA, Kigman A. Periodontal status in the United States, 1988-91: prevalence, extent and demographic variation. J Dental Res 1996;75(Spec Is):672–683.

- Hirotomi T, Yoshihara A, Yano M, Ando Y, Miyazaki H. Longitudinal study on periodontal conditions in healthy elderly people. Community Dent Oral Epidemiol. 2002; 30;406–17.
- 33. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. Oral Health in America: A report of the Surgeon –General-Executive summary. Rockville, MD: US Department of Health and Human Services, National Institute of Dental and Cranio-facial Research, National Institute of Health, 2000.
- Lalla E, Papapanou PN. Diabetes mellitus: a tale of two common interrelated diseases. Nat Rev Endocrinol. 2011;7:738–48.
- 35. Friedewald VE, Komman KS, Beck JD, Genco R, Goldfine A, Libby P, et al. The American College of Cardiology and Journal of Periodontology Editors' consensus: periodontitis and atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. Am J Cardiol. 2009;104:59–68.
- 36. Tonetti MS, Van Dyke TE. Periodontitis and atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease. Consensus Report of the Joint EFP/AAP workshop on Periodontitis and Systemic Disease. J Periodontol. 2013;84:S24–9.
- Iacopono AM. Maintaining oral health in the aging population: The importance of the periodontal-systemic connection in the elderly. –Dentistry IQ. (n.d.)
- Iacopono AM, Cutler CW. Pathophysiological relationships between periodontitis and systemic disease: recent concepts involving serum lipids. J Periodontol. 2000;71:1375–1384.
- Cutler CW, Iacopono AM. Periodontal disease: links with serum lipid/triglyceride levels? Review and new data. K Int Acad Periodontal. 2003;5:47–51.
- Kinane DF, Marshall GJ. Periodontal manifestations of systemic disease. Aust Dent J. 2001;46(1):2–12.
- Ellen RP. Considerations for physicians caring for the older adults with periodontal disease. Clin Geriatr Med. 1992;8(3):599–616.
- 42. Smith BG, Robb ND. The prevalence of tooth wear in 1007 dental patients. Oral Rehabil. 1993;23(4): 232–9.
- Holbrook WP, Arnadottir IB, Kay EJ. Prevention: Part 3: Prevention of tooth wear. Br Dent J.2003;195:75–81.
- 44. Downer MC. National survey of children's dental health. Br Dent J. 1995;178:407–410.
- Bartlett D. A new look at erosive tooth wear in elderly people. J Am Den Ass. 2007;135 supp(7) 21S–25S.
- 46. Gedalia I, Dakuar A, Shapira L, Lewinstein I, Goultschin J, Rahimim E. Enamel softening with

Coca-cola and rehardening with milk and saliva. Am J Dent.1991;4:120–122.

- 47. Gedalia I, Davidov I, Lewinstein I, Shapiro L. Effect of hard cheese exposure with and without fluid pre rinse in the rehardening of softened enamel. Caries Res. 1992:26:290–192.
- 48. Edwards M, Ashwood RA, Littlewoood, Brocklebank LM, Fung DE. A videofluoroscopic comparison of straw and cup drinking: the potential influence on dental erosion. Br Dent J. 1998;185:244–249.
- Attin T, Knofel S, Buchalla W, Tutricu R. In situ evaluation of different re-mineralization periods to decrease brushing abrasion of demineralised enamel. Caries Res. 2001;35:216–212.
- 50. National Institute of Dentition and Craniofacial Research (NICDR) Update, 2013
- 51. National Institute of Dentition and Craniofacial Research (NICDR) Update December 20, 2008.
- NSW Health. http://www.health.nsw.gov.au/publichealth/chorep/ora/ora\_den\_stat.htm
- Al-Shamnari KF, Al-Kabbaz AK, Al-Ansari JM, Neiva R, Wang HL. Risk indications for tooth loss due to periodontal disease. J Periodontol. 2005; 76:1910–1918.
- 54. Chauncey HH, Muench M, Kapur KK, Wayles AH. The effect of the loss of teeth on diet and nutrition. Int Dent J. 1984;34:98–104.
- Hand JS, Hunt RJ, Kohout FJ. Five-year incidence of tooth loss in Iowans aged 65 and older community. Dent Oral Epidemiol. 1991;19:48–51.
- Bando K, Nitta H, Matsubara M, Ishikawa I. Bone mineral density in periodontally healthy and edentulous postmenopausal women. Ann Periodontol. 1998;3:322–326.
- 57. Mack F, Schwahn C, Feine JS, Mundt T, Bernharlt O, John O, et al. The impact of tooth loss on general health. Related to quality of life among elderly Pomeranians: Results from the study of Health in Pomeranians (SHIP-O) Int J Prostodont. 2005;18:414–419.
- Ghezzi EM, Ship JA. Systemic diseases and their treatments in the elderly: impact on oral health. J Public Health Dent 2000. Fall;60(4):289–96.
- Davis DM, Fiske J, Scott B, Radford DR. The emotional effects of tooth loss: a preliminary quantitative study. Br Dentl J. 2000;188(9):503–506.
- Alenza CN. Loss of teeth as a disability. Ngipinatbp. blogspot.com.au/2016/02/loss-of-teeth-as-disability/html. Accessed 5 October 2016.

# **Oral-Related Disorders**

# 91

# Contents

Introduction	815
Clinical Manifestations	815
Bruxism	815
Temporomandibular Joint	816
Myofascial Pain	817
Osteonecrosis of the Jaw (ONJ)	817
Impact	818
References	819

### Abstract

The prevalence of awake bruxism is about 20% among the adult population and that of sleep bruxism is 8% of the population. Temporomandibular disorders (TMD) characterise a number of disorders often painful with different causes resulting in dysfunction of joint and/or muscles of mastication. Myofascial pain is estimated that about 25% of the entire population have internal derangement and is usually treated with non-surgical methods. Osteonecrosis of the jaw (ONJ) is characterised by exposure and necrosis of areas of the jaw. The true incidence of ONJ in patients on bisphosphonates (BP) is not known. This review discusses the mechanisms and management of some of the related oral disorders such as bruxism, temporomandibular dysfunction, myofascial pain and osteonecrosis of the jaw.

### Keywords

Awake bruxism · Sleep bruxism · Temporomandibular disorders · Myofascial pain · Osteonecrosis of the jaw

# Introduction

The oral cavity, masticatory muscles and the temporomandibular joint are important anatomical sites and play an important role in a number of oral disorders.

# **Clinical Manifestations**

# Bruxism

Bruxism is characterised by grinding or clenching of the teeth which usually occurs during sleep (sleep bruxism) and has been categorised as a

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9\_91 sleep disorder [1] but it can also occur during wakefulness (awake bruxism) [1]. The prevalence of awake bruxism is about 20% among the adult population and that of sleep bruxism is 8% of the population [1]. The pathogenesis is unclear, but it has been postulated that it could be due to occlusal factors although there is little evidence to support this. It appears to be regulated centrally [2] and modulated by various neurotransmitters [3]. It has been associated with a varied number of neurological and psychological disturbances and drugs [4]. It has also been shown that genetic factors may have a role in the generation of bruxism in children and adults [5]. It would appear that bruxism is a multifaceted problem. The likely signs of bruxism are tooth wear, loose teeth, chipping of teeth, sensitive teeth and receding gums with periodontal pockets. The patient may complain of headaches, sore muscles and pain and other problems involving the temporomandibular joints.

### Management

Hot packs, night mouth guards or splints and muscle relaxants together with stress relief and jaw exercises are advised.

### **Temporomandibular Joint**

Temporomandibular disorders (TMD) characterise a number of disorders often painful with different causes resulting in dysfunction of joint and/or muscles of mastication. TMD jaw pain has been self-reported by 30% of the general population [6], and the prevalent rates of difficulty in jaw opening and jaw clicking have been estimated at 0.3% and 1.8% [7] and 9% and 4% [6], respectively. There are no gender and age differences in the prevalence of opening, clicking, grinding and clenching [8], and in older subjects, subjective symptoms are more frequent than in the younger [9]. Review of the literature had revealed that TMD are less often seen in the elderly or at the same rate as in all adult groups [10].

Knowledge of the anatomy is important for the proper understanding of the temporomandibular disorders. The temporomandibular joint (TMJ) is a ball-and-socket joint, and the articular surfaces are the temporal bone and the condyle of the mandible and are enclosed in a capsule. Separating the articular surfaces is the meniscus, a fibrous saddle-shaped structure. Posteriorly, the meniscus is contiguous with posterior attachment tissues (bilaminar zone) which plays an important role in allowing the condyle to move forwards [1]. When the mouth opens, the condyle slides forwards beneath the articular eminence, and the intermediate zone comes between the condyle and the articular eminence [11]. When the mouth is fully open, the condyle may be beneath the anterior band of the meniscus [11]. When the mouth is closed, the posterior band of the meniscus lies immediately above the condyle. The physiology of the structures that constitute the TMJ, the cartilage, bone, the synovium, synovial fluid and the ligaments is regulated by biochemical and biomechanical processes [12].

The disorders of the TMJ can be considered in two categories: (i) intracapsular disorders – displacement of the articular disc, osteoarthritis and inflammatory arthritides, e.g. rheumatoid arthritis and synovitis, and (ii) extracapsular disorders, involving the muscles of mastication (masseters, temporalis and the pterygoids) with myofascial pain.

### TMJ Dysfunction

In internal derangement of the TMJ, the posterior band of the meniscus is displaced anteriorly and is in front of the condyle [13]. Four types have been described [14], and the two more commonly occurring are the anterior disc displacement with reduction and anterior disc displacement without reduction [15]. In the former, the posterior band remains anteriorly in front of the condyle as the meniscus slides anteriorly. When the condyle reaches a certain position, the displaced posterior band returns to its normal position [11]. In the anterior displacement without reduction, the meniscus remains displaced anteriorly at full mouth opening, and the patients often cannot open their mouth fully [11].

The pain may vary in severity from mild to severe and is felt usually in the joint but may be felt in the surrounding structures. The pain is usually made worse by clenching and chewing. There is tenderness over the joint, and often a clicking or popping sound may be heard when the mouth is opened or closed. There may be a grating sound at times and difficulty in opening or closing the mouth completely. With disc displacement with reduction, the opening of the mouth is limited often accompanied by deviation of the jaw to the affected side until a pop sound occurs [16]. Displacement without reduction occurs when the clicking sounds disappear but limited opening persists [17].

### Diagnosis

In patients with anterior displacement with reduction, the only symptom may be a clicking or popping sound heard when the mouth is opened [13] or a lock is felt. Pain may occur when chewing hard foods. Apart from the patient, others may hear the sound. In the case of anterior displacement without reduction, there is no sound but mouth opening is reduced, less than the widths of the index, middle and ring fingers (<30 mm intercisal width) [13]. The patient often wakes up unable to open the mouth fully, and closing or protruding the jaw against resistance aggravates the pain [13]. Capsulitis, that is, inflammation of the tissues surrounding the joint (synovium, tendons, ligaments), can occur with either type of derangement, or it can occur spontaneously as a result of arthritis, infection and trauma. TMJ dysfunction is best evaluated by MRI for disc location and is essential because the presence of a displaced disc is a crucial sign of TMJ dysfunction [17].

#### Management

Analgesics such as NSAIDs together with hot and cold packs and gentle muscle stretching exercises may be helpful. In the case of displacement with reduction, an anterior repositioning bite splint may be used [13] to position the mandible forwards and on the meniscus. Displacement without reduction may not require treatment, and analgesics [13] should suffice but may require arthroscopic or open joint surgery in extreme cases. Arthroscopic surgery has been reported as safe and effective in relieving pain and increasing the range of mandibular motion [16].

### **Myofascial Pain**

It is estimated that about 25% of the entire population have internal derangement and are usually treated with non-surgical methods [18]. This results from spasm of the muscles of mastication and irregular tooth contacts, and stress may be the cause as in nocturnal bruxism. There is limitation in opening the mouth, pain and soreness of the muscles of mastication, tenderness, clicking and local twitch response in the affected muscle [19]. The patient may complain of headaches in the morning on awakening which improves during the day. Unlike that in anterior displacement without reduction, the clinician can, with gentle pressure, open the mouth further beyond the unaided maximum opening. Trigger points, restricted range of motion together with local twitch response to local stimulation, are characteristic signs of myofascial pain [20].

### Osteonecrosis of the Jaw (ONJ)

Osteonecrosis of the jaw (ONJ) is characterised by exposure and necrosis of areas of the jaw. The true incidence of ONJ in patients on bisphosphonates (BP) is not known but estimates range from 1.2 [21] to 15% [22]. There is a strong association with BP but there is no evidence that they cause ONJ and may even occur after the cessation of BP. The mandible is more often affected than the maxillary in the ratio of 2:1. BPs are important drugs used in a wide range of bone diseases. They are commonly used in osteoporosis, in metabolic diseases like Paget's and in bone cancers such as multiple myeloma, metastatic breast and prostate cancers. About 95% of the cases of ONJ have occurred with BPs used intravenously and in high doses for cancer and in 5% of osteoporosis patients on low-dose BP therapy [23]. ONJ is caused by a number of factors, and osteoporosis and past dental history have significant roles, while BPs have a synergestic effect [24].

Prior dental surgery or extraction was reported in two-thirds of the patients and in the remaining it occurred spontaneously. It usually presents with pain in the soft tissues and swelling or a persistent non-healing wound following tooth extraction or dental surgery [25]. The teeth may be loose and the bone may be exposed. The patient may remain asymptomatic for weeks or months, and when symptoms develop, it is often the result of dental work, for instance, tooth extraction that exposes the bone.

CTs and MRI demonstrate characteristic changes but generally after the onset the CTX (C-terminal telopeptide) or cross laps test is a good indicator. This is an automated blood test to detect the presence of C-terminal telopeptide from the breakdown of type I collagen and is a reliable serum marker for bone resorption [26]. BPs are derivatives of pyrophosphate and significantly reduce the rate of bone turnover primarily inhibiting osteoclastic activity. If there is excessive turnover as in active resorptive phase of Paget's disease, the level will be high. With BPs, the turnover is reduced and hence the levels will be low [27]. The test has been recommended for monitoring the bone turnover in osteoporotics on BPs. It gives an indication of the effects in 6 weeks which is very much sooner than the bone mineral density (BMD) which takes a year [27]. The CTX test has also been used as an indicator of the risk of BP-associated ONJ in patients on BPs [28].

### Impact

The quality of life of sufferers of bruxism is compromised by many issues. The adverse effects of bruxism are headaches, sore muscles and pain, earache, loose teeth and late sensitive teeth, and late manifestations are chipping of the teeth, tooth wear and temporomandibular disease. Sleep is disrupted and that of the spouse due to the noise of grinding teeth. Temporomandibular disorders (TMD) pose a significant threat to overall quality of life. Early intervention strategies are known to minimise the impact on QoL [29]. Basic functions such a chewing, swallowing and speaking may be impaired by pain and limitation of movements and thus may interfere with daily life activities [29] (Box 1).

### Box 1 Key Points: Related Oral Disorders

Bruxism is characterised by grinding or clenching of the teeth which usually occurs during sleep (sleep bruxism) but it can also occur during wakefulness (awake bruxism) [1].

The likely signs of bruxism are tooth wear, loose teeth, chipping of teeth, sensitive teeth and receding gums with periodontal pockets.

Temporomandibular disorders (TMD) characterise a number of disorders often painful with different causes resulting in dysfunction of joint and/or muscles of mastication.

Myofascial pain results from spasm of the muscles of mastication and irregular tooth contacts and stress may be the cause as in nocturnal bruxism.

There is a strong association with bisphosphonates (BP) but there is no evidence that they cause ONJ and may even occur after the cessation of BP.

ONJ is caused by a number of factors, and osteoporosis and past dental history have significant roles, while BPs have a synergestic effect [24].

### **Multiple Choice Questions**

- 1. The following statements are true in relation to oral problems in the elderly, except:
  - A. Prosthesis can improve chewing abilities.
  - B. Patient with bruxism may complain of headaches, sore muscles and pain and other problems involving the temporomandibular joints.
  - C. Temporomandibular dysfunction is associated with pain on clenching and chewing with clicking or popping sound when the mouth is opened or closed.
  - D. The temporomandibular joint is a hinge joint.
- 2. The following relating to osteonecrosis of the jaw (ONJ) are true, except:

- A. There is a strong association with bisphosphonates but there is no evidence that they cause ONJ.
- B. About 95% of cases of ONJ have occurred with bisphosphonates used intravenously and in high doses in cancer.
- C. The CTX or cross laps test can be used as an indicator of the risk of bisphosphonates associated with ONJ in patients on bisphosphonates.
- D. Prior dental surgery or extraction was reported in less than 10% of the patients with ONJ, and in the remaining 90%, it occurred spontaneously.

# MCQ Answers

1 = D; 2 = D

# References

- Lavigne GJ, Khoury S, Abe S, Yamaguchi T, Raphael K. Bruxism physiology and pathology: an overview for clinicians. J Oral Rehabil. 2008;35(7):476–94.
- Cogen JD, Kelly JJ Jr, Loghmanee DA. Sleep bruxism. Pathogenesis and pathophysiology. http://www. medmerits.com/index.php/article/sleep\_bruxism/PS accessed 26 May 2016.
- Lobbezoo F, Naeije M. Bruxism is mainly regulated centrally not peripherally. J Oral Rehabil. 2001; 28(12):1085–91.
- Ku BD, Seo SW, Kim E-J, Park KC, Suh M-K, Na DL. P3-024: Diurnal bruxism in advanced Alzheimer's disease. Alz Dement 2008;4(4Suppl T523. https://doi. org/10.1016/j.jalz.2008.05.1587.
- Abe Y, Suganuma T, Ishii M, Yamamoto G, Gunji T, Clark GT, et al. Association of genetic, psychological and behavioural factors with sleep bruxism in a Japanese population. J Sleep Res. 2012;21(3):289–96.
- Goulet JP, Lavigne GJ, Lund JP. Jaw pain prevalence among French speaking Canadians in Quebec and related symptoms of temoporo-mandibular disorders. J Dent Res. 1995;74(11):1738–44.
- Pow EH, Leung KC, McMillan AS. Prevalence of symptoms associated with temporo-mandibular disorders in Hong Kong Chinese. J Orofac Pain. 2001; 15(3):228–34.
- Nekora-Azale A, Evlioglu G, Ordulu M, Issever H. Prevalence of symptoms associated with temporomandibular disorders in a Turkish population. J Oral Rehabil. 2006;33(2):61–4.

- Schmitter M, Rammelsberg P, Hassel A. The prevalence of signs and symptoms of temporo-mandibular disorders in very old subjects. J Oral Rehabil. 2005; 32(7):467–73.
- Greene C. Temporo-mandibular disorders in the general population. J Prosthet Dent. 1994;72(5):507–9.
- University of Washington, Diagnostic Radiology Anatomy Module, 2001. Uwmsk.org/tmj/anatomy.html accessed 7 August 2016.
- Stegenga B. Osteoarthritis of the temporo-mandibular joint organ and its relationship to disc displacement. J Orofac Pain. 2001;15(3):193–205.
- Mehta NR. Internal temporo-mandibular joint derangement. Merck Manuals Professional version. http:// www.merckmanuals.com/professional/dental-disor ders/temporomandibular-disorders/internal-temporoman dibular-joint-derangement. Accessed 7 August 2016.
- Ishigaki S, Bessette RW, Maruyama T. The distribution of internal derangement in patients with temporomandibular joint dysfunction-prevalence, diagnosis and treatments. Cranio. 1992;10(4):289–96.
- Costa ALF, D'Abreu AD., Cendes F. Temporomandibular joint internal derangement: Association with headache, joint effusion, bruxism and joint pain. Revista Romana de Stomatologie. 2008;LIV (3):193–197.
- Barkin S, Weinberg S. Internal derangement of temporomandibular joint: The role arthroscopic surgery and arthrocentesis. J Can Dent Assoc. 2000;66: 199–203.
- Tomas X, Pomes J, Berenguer J, Quinto L, Nicolau C, Mercader JR, et al. MR Imaging of temporomandibular joint dysfunction: A pictorial review. Radiographics.2006;26:765–781.
- Farrar WB. Myofascial pain dysfunction syndrome (letter). J Am Dent Assoc. 1981;102:10
- Finley JE. Physical medicine and rehabilitation for myofascial pain. http://emedicine.medscape.com/arti cle/313007-overview accessed 7 August 2016.
- Dorsher PT. Myofascial referred-pain data provide physiologic evidence of acupuncture meridians. J Pain. 2009;10(7):723–31.
- 21. Hoff A, Toth B, Altundag K, Guaneri V, Nooka A, Desronleaux K, et al. Osteonecrosis of the jaw in patients requiring intravenous bisphosphonate therapy. J Clin Oncol. 2006;20: S55.
- 22. Dimopoulos MA, Kastritis E, Anagnostopoulos A, et al. Osteonecrosis of the jaw in patients with multiple myeloma treated with bisphosphonates: evidence of increased risk after treatment with zoledronic acid. Hematologica. 2006;91:968–71.
- 23. Kahn A. Bisphosphonates associated osteonecrosis of the jaw. Can Fam Physician. 2008;54(7): 1019–1021.
- 24. Huang YF, Chang CT, Muo CH, Tsai CH, Shen YF, Wu CZ. Impact of bisphosphonates –related osteoporosis of the jaw in osteoporotic patients after dental extraction: A population based cohort study. PLOS.

One 2015;10(4):e0120756. https://doi.org/10.1371/ journal.pone.0120756.

- 25. Bamias A, Kastritis E, Bamia C, Moulopoulos LA, Melakopoulos I, Bozas G, et al. Osteonecrosis of the jaw in cancer after treatment with bisphosphonates: incidence and risk factors. J Clin Oncol. 2005;23: 8580–87.
- 26. Okabe R, Inaba M, Nakatsuka K, Miki T, Naka K, Moriguchi A, et al. Significance of serum CrossLaps as a predictor of changes in bone mineral density during oestrogen replacement therapy; comparison with serum carboxyterminal telopeptide of type 1 collagen

and urinary deoxypyridoline. J Bone Miner Metab. 2004;22(2):127-31.

- 27. Goss A. The CTX test and bisphosphonate-associated ONJ. ADA Dental Therapuetics Committee, 2008.
- Marx RE. Oral and intravenous bisphosphonateinduced osteonecrosis of the jaws. History, etiology, prevention and treatment. Quintessence Pub Co. 2006
- Rodrigues CA, Magri LV, Melchior M de O, Mazetto MO. Evaluation of the impact on quality of life of patients with temporomandibular disorders. Rev dor. 2015;16(3): https://doi.org/10.5935/1806-0013.20150036.



92

# **Oral Manifestations of Systemic Disease**

# Contents

Introduction	821
Clinical Manifestations	821
Connective Tissue Disorders	821
Nutritional	822
Haematological	822
Gastrointestinal	822
Endocrine	823
Drugs	823
Impact	823
References	824

### Abstract

Many systemic diseases have oral manifestations and they must be recognised. This review will summarise the oral manifestations in the main groups of system diseases such as connective tissue, nutritional, haematological and gastrointestinal disorders and drugs.

### Keywords

Systemic diseases · Oral manifestations · Connective tissue disorders · Vitamin deficiencies

# Introduction

Many systemic diseases have oral manifestations and they must be recognised. Inspection of the oral cavity is often overlooked in the examination of patients with systemic diseases. It is an important site for diagnostic signs in the search for a cause in systemic diseases.

# **Clinical Manifestations**

# **Connective Tissue Disorders**

Systemic sclerosis: The incidence in patients over 75 years with systemic sclerosis is around 20 per million per year, and the peak incidence in white females is between 65 and 75 years and in white males over 75 years [1]. In cutaneous systemic sclerosis, the most striking are facial and digital (sclerodactyly) findings. The facial appearance becomes pointed and masklike, and the lips are thin and pursed with a reduced oral aperture. Numerous telangiectasias may appear on the

<sup>©</sup> Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 90

lips, tongue, face and chest. The late-onset SLE patients have severe lung involvement, but fewer old patients have digital ulcers [2] and a more aggressive disease [3], but despite this the disease remains stable in patients over 75 years [4].

Systemic lupus erythematosus: In the elderly, the female/male ratio is 2:1, and 10-20% of the cases occur in the elderly [5-7], and the disease is milder. The diagnosis is often delayed in the lateonset. The gum and buccal mucosa and the junction of the hard and soft palate are the usual sites for recurrent ulcers. They are typically painless. Malar rash, glomerulonephritis [5, 6] and arthritis occur less frequently in the late-onset SLE. Sicca symptoms, interstitial lung disease and serositis are other common manifestations in the elderly [5–7]. In the late-onset patients, antinuclear antibodies [6, 7], RA factor, anti-Ro/Sjogren's syndrome and anti-La antibodies are more common than in younger patients [5]. The treatment is the same as that of younger patients [6] and also depends on its clinical manifestations.

Sjogren's syndrome: The elderly often present with sicca symptoms. Approximately 40% of xerostomia in the elderly is due to Sjogren's syndrome, and the elderly account for up to 20% of Sjogren's syndrome [8]. A common problem is the dry mouth often accompanied by periodontal problems and grittiness of the eye. Patients often complain of burning oral mucosa, intolerance to acid foods and difficulty in swallowing (odynophagia) and in talking. There may be diminution of the sense of taste and smell. The dryness of the lips and mouth (xerostomia) makes chewing and swallowing difficult and promotes tooth decay and formation of calculi in the salivary ducts. Vaginal dryness is common in the elderly [9].

### Nutritional

Vitamin deficiencies: A common clinical pattern of involvement of the oral cavity occurs with most vitamin deficiencies, namely, angular cheilitis and glossitis. Fissures appear at the angles of the mouth with subsequent healing and formation of scars. In B6 deficiency, the tongue is magenta and the inner lip vermillion. In niacin deficiency apart from the glossitis, the colour of the tongue is scarlet. The gums become swollen, spongy and friable and bleed easily in vitamin C deficiency. With severe vitamin C deficiency, there may be secondary infection and loosening of the teeth. Easy bruising and mucosal bleeding occur in vitamin K deficiency, and the usual presentation is epistaxis.

## Haematological

In iron deficiency, the tongue and lips are pale and angular cheilosis occurs. There are atrophy and denudation of filiform papillae [10]. Atrophic glossitis is a nonspecific finding and has been associated with iron deficiency anaemia, vitamin B12 deficiency and various other conditions [11]. With B12 deficiency, the complaint is a burning sensation of the tongue, and the tongue is beefy red in colour. Other manifestations include aphthous ulcers, xerostomia, ulcerative gingivitis and detachment of periodontal fibres, amongst others [10].

With the haematological malignancies, the manifestation is one of easy bleeding. In acute leukaemia easy bruising, petechiae and haemorrhage are common skin and mucous membrane manifestations. The gums may be oedematous, painful with a tendency to bleed easily. These changes may be associated with infection of the periodontal tissues.

### Gastrointestinal

Lesions within the jaws, oral mucosa or perioral tissues may sometimes be seen as manifestations of gastrointestinal diseases [12]. In gastrooesophageal reflux disorder (GORD), the dentine is exposed as the result of erosion of the enamel. Other signs include xerostomia, palatal erythema, halitosis and water brash [11]. Unlike that seen in dental caries, the eroded area is a 'dished-out' area and is hard. In Crohn's disease, the oral manifestations may precede intestinal involvement. Oral manifestations occur in about 60% of the patients with Crohn's disease and may be the first sign in 5–0% of cases [13]. There are diffuse painful gingival, labial and cheek mucosal swelling with cobble stoning of the affected cheek mucosa [14], deep linear ulceration, 'snail track' ulcers on an erythematous base and localised mucogingivitis [11]. Aphthous ulcers, mucosal tags and angular cheilitis may be seen [15]. In ulcerative colitis, angular cheilitis and aphthous ulcers occur in about 5–10% of the patients [15]. The clinical differentiation of the oral changes between Crohn's disease and ulcerative colitis may be indistinct with overlapping clinical features [12]. The differential diagnosis includes nutritional deficiencies, side effects of drugs, infections and other inflammatory conditions [14].

# Endocrine

In Addison's disease diffuse oral pigmentation occurs.

## Drugs

With medications and group of medications, several patterns of disease have been identified, and oral findings are helpful in their identification [16]. The clinical patterns of adverse drug reactions of the oral cavity include xerostomia, swelling, nonspecific ulceration, specific ulceration, gingival enlargement, vesiculobullous lesions and ulcerative mucositis [16]. There is a higher risk of xerostomia in the elderly due to the larger amounts of medications. Medications such as phenytoin, nifedipine and cyclosporine predispose to gingival overgrowth, and immunosuppressive therapy may predispose to periodontal destruction [17] (Box 1).

# Impact

Oral health and systemic health are closely linked [18], and poor oral health negatively impacts on general health especially in the elderly. The oral cavity is the site of infectious and inflammatory

disease such as periodontitis, and there is increasing evidence to indicate it to be linked to diabetes mellitus, cardiovascular disease [18, 19] and atherosclerosis [20]. Many systemic diseases have oral manifestations [18, 21]. The primary care physician and the dental professional must be familiar with these for appropriate treatment and management of older patients with these conditions.

# Box 1 Key Points. Oral Manifestations of Systemic Disease

The oral cavity is an important site for diagnostic signs in the search for a cause in systemic diseases.

Inspection of the oral cavity is often overlooked in the examination of patients with systemic diseases.

Approximately 40% of xerostomia in the elderly is due to Sjogren's syndrome, and the elderly account for up to 20% of Sjogren's syndrome.

A common clinical pattern of involvement of the oral cavity occurs with most vitamin deficiencies, namely, angular cheilitis and glossitis.

In iron deficiency the tongue and lips are pale and angular cheilosis occurs. There are atrophy and denudation of filiform papillae.

Lesions within the jaws, oral mucosa or perioral tissues may sometimes be seen as manifestations of gastrointestinal diseases.

With medications and group of medications, several patterns of disease have been identified, and oral findings are helpful in their identification.

### **Extending Matching Questions**

- 1. Tongue magenta and inner lip vermillion
- 2. Gums swollen, friable and spongy and bleed easily
- 3. Burning sensation of tongue and beefy red in colour
- 4. Diffuse painful, gingival, labial, mucosal swelling with cobble stoning of the affected cheek

- Dry mouth (xerostomia), grittiness of eye and difficulty in swallowing.
- Lips thin and pursed with a reduced oral aperture, face masklike and numerous telangiectasis

The list above is oral manifestations. Choose the most likely cause from the list below. Each option can be used only once.

- A. Systemic lupus erythematosus
- B. Sjogen's syndrome
- C. Vitamin C deficiency
- D. Folate deficiency
- E. Vitamin B6 deficiency
- F. Systemic sclerosis
- G. Niacin deficiency
- H. Vitamin B12 deficiency
- I. Crohn's disease

### **EMQ Answers**

1 = E; 2 = C; 3 = H; 4 = I; 5 = B; 6 = F

# References

- Mayes MD, Lacey JU, Beebee-Dimmer J, Gillespie BW, Cooper B, Laing TJ, et al. Prevalence incidence survival and disease characteristics of systemic sclerosis in a large US population. Arthritis Rheum. 2003;48: 246–55.
- Hugle T, Schuetz P, Daikeler T, Tyndall A, Matucci-Cerinic M, Walker UA, et al. Late-onset systemic sclerosis-a systematic survey of the EULAR scleroderma trials and research group data base. Rheumatology. 2011;50(1):161–165.
- Bryan C, Knight C, Black CM, Silman AJ. Prediction of 5-year survival following presentation of scleroderma development of a simple model using three disease factors at first visit. Arthritis Rheum. 1999;42: 2660–5.
- Derk CT, Artlett CM, Jemencz SA. Mortality and morbidity of patients diagnosed with systemic sclerosis after the age of 75: a vested case control study. Clin Rheumatol. 2006;25:831–4.

- Rovensky J, Tuchynova. Systemic lupus erythematosus in the elderly. Autoimmun Rev. 2008;7(3):235–9.
- Lazaro D. Elderly-onset systemic lupus erythematosus: Prevalence Clinical course and treatment. Drugs Aging. 2007;24(9):701–15.
- Arnaud L, Mathian A, Boddaert J, Amoura Z. Late-onset systemic lupus erythematosus: epidemiology diagnosis and treatment. Drugs Aging. 2012;29(3):181–9.
- Hashimi AC. Xerostomia secondary to Sjogren's syndrome in the elderly: recognition and management. Drugs Aging. 2005;22(11):887–889.
- Yung RL, Francis S. Sjogren's syndrome in the elderly. Chap29 in Y Nakasaki and RL Yung (eds). Geriatric Rheumatology: A comprehensive approach. Springer Science + Business Media, LLC 2011.
- Adeyemo TA, Adeyemo WL, Adederan A, Akinbami AJA, Akannu AS. Orofacial manifestations of haematological disorders: Anaemia and haemostatic disorders. Ind J Dental Res. 2011;22(3):454–461.
- Chi AC, Neville BW, Krayer JW, Gonsalves WC. Oral manifestations of systemic disease. Am Fam Physician. 2010;82(11):1381–1388.
- Daley TD, Armstrong JE. Oral manifestations of gastrointestinal diseases. Can J Gastrointestinal. 2007; 21(4):241–244.
- Plauth M, Jense H, Meyle J. Oral manifestations of Crohn's disease. An analysis of 79 cases. J Clin Gastroenterol. 1991;13(1);29–37.
- Lankarani KB, Sivandzadeh GR, Hassanpour S. Oral manifestation in inflammatory bowel disease: A review World J Gastrenterol. 2013;19(46);8571–8579.
- Casiglia JM, Mirowski GW. Oral manifestations of systemic disease. http://emedicine.medscape.com/arti cle/1081029-oveview updated 15 Jan 2009.
- Kalmer J. Oral manifestations of drug reactions. http:// emedicine.medscape.com/article/1080772-overview, up dated Oct 19,2006. Chalmers JM. Geriatric oral health issues in Australia. Int Dent J. 2001;51:188–99.
- Kinane DF, Marshall GJ. Periodontal manifestations of systemic diease. Aust Dent J. 2001;45(1):2–12.
- Amar S, Han X. Te impact of periodontal infection on systemic diseases. Med Sci Monit. 2003;9(12): RA291–9.
- Anil S, Al-Ghamdi HS. The impact of periodontal infections on systemic diseases. An update for medical practitioners. Saudi Med J. 2006;27(6):767–76.
- Babu NC, Gomes AJ. Systemic manifestations of oral disease. J Oral Maxillofac Pathol 2011;15(2):144–147.
- Amanat D, Zahed M. diseases: a Review. https://www. researchgare.nrt/publication/257136828\_Oral\_Mani feststion-of\_Systemic\_Diseases\_a\_Review. Accessed 17 January 2027.

# Index

### A

ABCD2 score, 711 Abdominal aortic aneurysm, 171 ACE inhibitors/A II receptor blockers, 290 Acetylcholinesterase, 624 Acoustic neuroma, 743-744 Actinic keratosis, 785 Activities of daily living (ADL), 583 Acute abdominal pain, 170 causes, 170, 170 clinical considerations, 173 definition, 169 impact, 174 patient evaluation, 174 prevalence, 170 Acute confusional state, 571, 575 Acute coronary syndrome (ACS), 40 Acute exacerbation, 94 Acute inflammatory demyelinating polyradiculopathy (AIDP), 345 Acute leg ischaemia, 70 Acute mesenteric ischaemia, 172 Acute motor axonal neuropathy (AMAN), 345 Acute motor sensory axonal neuropathy (AMSAN), 345 Acute pancreatitis, 173 Acute tubular necrosis (ATN), 279, 282 clinical course, 282 treatment, 282 Adenocarcinoma, 303 Adenosine, 20 Adult-onset multiple sclerosis (AOMS), 339 Aflatoxin, 217 Age-associated memory impairment (AAMI), 580, 630 Age-related macular degeneration (AMD) clinical manifestations, 757 fluorescein angiography, 757 hard drusen, 756 incidence, 756 ophthalamic coherence tomography, 757 soft drusen, 756 treatments, 758-760 Alcoholic liver disease (ALD), 204-206 Aldosterone, 444

Aldosterone antagonists, 10 Alzheimer's disease (AD), 579, 581, 591-593, 623, 624 American Psychiatric Association, 580 American Urological Association Prostate symptom score, 299 Amiodarone, 20 Amnestic forms, 630 Amyloidosis, 270 Amyloid precursor protein (APP), 590, 591 Amyopathic dermatomyositis, 566 Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), 333, 335 Anaemia of chronic disease (ACD), 231–232 Angiodysplasia, 162, 164 Angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE), inhibitors, 8, 13 Angiotensin-receptor blockers (ARBs), 8 Ankle-brachial index (ABI), 69 Anterior inferior cerebellar artery territory stroke (AICA), 690 Anticoagulation, 717 Anti-cyclic citrulline peptide antibody (Anti-CCP), 489 Antidepressants, 617 Anti-diuretic hormone/anginine vasopressin (ADH/AVP), 444 Antileukaemic therapy, 260 Antimuscarinics, 101 Antineutrophil cytoplasmic autoantibodies (ANCA), 536 Antipsychotics, 616 Aortic regurgitation (AR) causes, 50 symptoms and signs, 50 Aortic stenosis, 48-50 Appendicitis, 170 Arterial ulcers, 800, 802 Ascites causes of, 222 diagnosis, 222-223 impact, 223-224 pathophysiology of, 221 prognosis and treatment, 223 symptomatology, 222 Aspirin, 41 Assessment of suicide risk, 668 Asteatotic eczema, 784

© Springer International Publishing AG, part of Springer Nature 2018 N. Nagaratnam et al., *Geriatric Diseases*, https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-33434-9 Asthma, in elderly, 99 antimuscarinics, 101-102 beta agonists, 101 diagnosis, 100 impact, 102 spirometry, 100 symptomatology, 100 Asymptomatic carotid artery stenosis, 727 Atherosclerosis, 68, 274, 686, 694 Atherosclerotic renal artery stenosis, 274 Atrial fibrillation, 19, 20, 716-717, 719 causes, 21 risk factors, 21 treatment, 21-24 Atrial flutter, 19 Atrioventricular block, 18 Audible carotid bruit, 726 Auto-immune hepatitis (AIH), 207 Auto-immunity, 550 Autologous stem cell transplantation (ASCT), 255 Avanafil, 312 Awaji-criteria, 334 Awake bruxism, 816 Azathioprine, 541

### B

Baby boomer, 676 Basal cell carcinoma, 785, 786 Basal ganglia haemorrhage, 693 B-cell neoplastic disease, 253 Behavioural and combined therapies, 751 Behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia (BPSD), 614, 617 Bence Jones proteins, 253 Benign positional paroxysmal vertigo (BPPV), 742-743 Benign prostate hypertrophy (BPH), 298 American Urological Association Prostate symptom score, 299 diagnosis, 298-299 management, 299-301 risk factors, 299 symptomatology, 298 Benzodiazepines, 122 Beta agonists, 101 Beta-blockers, 10, 23 Bilateral subacromial subdeltoid bursitis, 503 Biliary disease, 170 Biological DMARDs (bDMARDs), 493-494 Bisphosphonates, 373, 374, 374–375 Blepharitis, 778 Blue bloater type COPD, 90 Blurred vision, 773 Bone marrow aspiration, 254 lesions, 518 Bone pain, 388 Bowel obstruction, 172 Bowen's disease, 785

B-type naturiuretic peptide (BNP), 6 Bullous phemphigoid, 796 Bupropion (Zyban), 92 Butyrylcholinesterase, 624, 625

### С

Calcinosis cutis, 556 Camphylobacter jejuni, 179 Carcinoma, of prostate, 303 clinical results, 303 diagnosis, 303-304 Gleason's grading and score, 304 impact, 305 treatment, 304 Cardiac arrhythmias, 17, 451, 454 clinical manifestations, 18-19 impact on quality of life, 24 treatment and management, 19-20 See also Atrial fibrillation Cardiac devices, 29 Cardiovascular ageing, 4 Caries, 808, 810, 811 Carotid artery stenosis, 711 Carotid endarterectomy (CEA), 727 Carotid stents, 727 Cataract, 762-764 Caudate haemorrhage, 693 Cerebellar haemorrhage, 693 Cerebral haemorrhage lobar haemorrhages, 691 primary intracerebral haemorrhage, 691 subrachnoid haemorrhages, 692 Cerebral infarction, 683, 685, 686 Cervical spondylosis, 466-467 Cholecystitis, 170 Cholestasis, 796 Cholinesterase inhibitors, 616, 624, 626 Chondroitin, 520 Chronic alcoholism, 676 Chronic hyponatraemia, 444, 446, 447 Chronic kidney disease (CKD) causes of, 288 GFR, 288 impact, 293 incidence rate, 287 risk factors, 288 5-stage classification, 288, 289-290 treatment, 290-292 Chronic leg ulcers clinical evaluation, 801 definition, 800 preventive measures, 801 treatment, 801, 802 Chronic liver disease AIH, 207 ALD, 204 DILI, 207 hereditary hemochromatosis, 208

impact, 210-211 NAFLD, 206 PBC, 208 prevalence of, 204 Chronic lymphocytic leukaemia (CLL), 260 Chronic myelogenous leukaemia (CML), 244, 245 Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (COPD) behavioural therapy, 93 bronchodilators, 93 co-morbidity, 95 counselling, 93 diagnosis, 90-91 nicotine replacement therapy, 91, 92 physical signs, 90 prevalence, 89 pulmonary rehabilitation, 94 risk factors, 90 smokers cessation program, 92 Churg-Strauss syndrome, 538 Cigarette smoking, 144 Cinacalcet (sensipar), 292 Circadian rhythm, 121 Cirrhosis of liver, 217, 218, 222, 224 Clonal haemopoetic stem cell disorders, 239 Clopidogrel, 41 Clostridium difficile, 180, 182, 184 Cockcroft-Gault formula, 288 Cognitive deficits, 581 Colorectal cancer (CRC) faecal occult blood test, 149 impact on, 149 risk factors and risk stratification, 148 symptoms and signs, 148 Community acquired pneumonia (CAP), 78, 82 Computed tomography pulmonary angiography (CTPA), 114, 115 Connective tissue disorders, 821 Coronary heart disease clinical manifestations, 39-41 impact, 43 incidence, 37 management, 41-42 prevention, 42, 42-43 risk factors, 38, 38-39 CPPD crystal deposition disease, 528, 530 C-reactive protein, 255 CREST syndrome, 556 Crohn's disease (CD), 153 colonic, 154 late-onset, 154 mortality, 155 treatment selection in, 155 Cryptosporidium, 180, 182 Crystal-induced arthritis, see Gout CURB-65 81 Cyclic guanosine monophosphate (cGMP), 312 Cyclophosphamide, 541 Cytotoxic oedema, 683

### D

Deafness, 388, 390 Deep vein thrombosis, 114, 115 Deformities and fractures, 388 Dehydration, 278, 280 Delirium, 571, 575 incidence, 572 pathophysiology, 572 Delusional disorder, 659, 661, 663 Delusional parasitosis, 796 Dementia definition, 580 diagnosis, 580, 584 differential diagnosis, 580 impact, 585 incidence rates, 579 prevalence, 579 Depression characteristics, 638 diagnosis, 640 in elderly, 642 prevalence, 638 and suicide, 667 symptoms, 639 Dermatomyositis, 566 D-dimer estimation, 116, 117 Diabetes mellitus (DM) clinical presentation, 405 impact, 413-414 macrovascular complications, 409 management and treatment, of complications, 407-408 microvascular complications, 409-413 nutrition, physical activity and education, 405 prevalence of, 404 Diabetic ketoacidosis (DKA), 408, 408 Diabetic retinopathy (DR), 765-767 Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders-5th edition (DSM-5), 572, 580 Diarrhoeas, in elderly classification, 181 clinical characteristics, 180 impact, 183 incidence, 179 treatment, 182 Diastolic heart failure, 7 Diffuse cutaneous systemic sclerosis, 556 Digoxin, 10 Disease modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDs), 492 Diverticulitis, 171 Dronedarone, 20 Drug induced hepatitis, 207 Drug-induced liver injury (DILI), 207-208 Drug-related vasculitis, 537 Drug therapy, 19, 22 Dry eye syndrome (DES), 777 Dual Energy X'ray Absorptiometry (DXA), 373 Duke criteria, 32 Dyslipidaemia, 39

Dysphagia evaluation of, 137 oesophageal, 130–137 oropharyngeal, 129

#### Е

Early-onset alcoholics, 673 Early-onset-EOPD, 317, 319 Early onset myasthenis gravis (EOMG), 352, 353, 355 Early-onset systemic sclerosis, 556, 557 Eaton-Lambert syndrome, 355, 357-358 Edentulism, 808, 811, 812 El Escorial criteria (EEC), 334 Elderly asthmatics, 99 antimuscarinics, 101-102 beta agonists, 101 diagnosis, 100 impact, 102 spirometry, 100 symptomatology, 100 Elderly-onset gout, 523 Elderly-onset rheumatoid arthritis (EORA), 486-489 Embolism, 31, 683, 688, 710 End-stage renal disease (ESKD) causes of, 288 incidence rate, 288 Enthesopathic lesions, 514 Epilepsy causes of, 362 diagnosis of, 363 drug therapy in, 365 incidence, 362 prevalence, 362 principles of, 364 Erectile dysfunction (ED) erection failure, 310-311 impact, 312 incidence rate, 309 management, 312 medications, 312 organic causes, 309 risk factors in men, 310 Essential thrombocythaemia, 248 Exposure to sunlight, 383, 385 Extracranial carotid artery disease, 725, 727 Extrapyramidal dementias, 590 Exudative maculopathy, 767

### F

Familial adenomatosis, 148 Flecainide, 20 Fluid and electroyte abnormalities, 11 Folic acid (folate), deficiency, 233–236 Follicular lymphoma, 261 Fractures compression, 384, 385 in elders, 384 Looser's, 384 Frontotemporal dementia (FTD), 334, 581, 590, 594, 595, 599 prevalence, 581 Fungal infections, 784, 790

#### G

Gastrointestinal (GI), bleeding, 162 impact, 165-166 LGIB, 163 patient evaluation, 164-165 peptic ulcer disease (see Peptic ulcer disease) UGIB, 162 Gastrointestinal ischaemia, 170 Gastro-oesophageal reflux disease (GORD) diagnosis, 132 prevalence of, 131 symptomatology, 132 treatment, 132-135 Generalised anxiety disorder (GAD), 653, 656 Giant cell arteritis (GCA), 502, 503, 538, 542 Glaucoma, 761-762, 764 with dry ARMD, 762 optical coherence tomography, 763 Gleason's grading and score, 304 Glomerular disease (GD), in elderly incidence rate, 269 membranous glomerular nephritis, 270 membranous nephropathy, 270 minimal change disease, 270 nephritic syndrome, 270 nephrotic syndrome, 270-271 post infectious GN, 270, 271 Glucocerebrosidase (GBA), gene mutations, 317 Glucocorticoids, 491 Glucosamine, 520 Gout diagnosis, 525 elderly-onset vs. classical, 526 forms, 523 impact, 527 pathology, 524, 524-525 prevalence, 524 treatment, 526-527, 527-529 Guillain Barre syndrome (GBS), 345, 348

### H

Haemodialysis, 292, 293 Haemopoietic stem cells, 230 Haemorrhagic conversion, 684, 685 Hearing impairment/loss clinical measurement, 735–736 imaging, 736–738 impact, 738 management, 738 medical history, 735 NIHL, 734 physical examination, 735 presbycusis, 734 routine laboratory tests, 735 Heart failure causes, 5 diagnosis, 5 impact, 11 incidence, 4 management, 6, 8 medications, 12 prevention, 6-7 treatment, 7-11 Helical CT, 115 Helicobacter pylori infection, 143, 144 Hepatitis A virus (HAV), 190, 191-192 Hepatitis B virus (HBV), 190, 192-194 Hepatitis C virus (HCV), 190, 194-196 Hepatitis D virus (HDV), 190, 196-197 Hepatitis E virus (HEV), 191, 197 Hepatitis G virus (HGV), 191, 197-198 Hepatocellular carcinoma (HCC), 217 clinical expression, 218 diagnosis, 218 impact, 219 management, 218 Hereditary hemochromatosis, 208-210, 218 Hip fractures, 394 Hip pain, 476-478 Hippocampal sclerosis (HAS), 581 Hodgkin's lymphoma, 261-263 Hospital-acquired Pneumonia (HP), see Nosocomial pneumonia Hutchinson's freckles, 786 Hydroxychloroquine, 492 Hypercalcaemia clinical manifestations, 458 evaluation, 458 management, 458-459 Hyperkalaemia, 453 Hypernatraemia, 446, 446-447 Hyperosmolar hyperglycaemic state (HHS), 408 Hyperparathyroidism, 457, 458 Hypersensitivity vasculitis (HV), 537 Hypersomias-Narcolepsy, see Narcolepsy Hypertension, 43 Hypertensive encephalopathy, 58 Hypertensive retinopathy, 58 Hyperthyroidism, 420, 423-425 Hyperuricaemia, 525, 528 Hypnotics, 122 Hypocalcaemia clinical manifestations, 459 evaluation, 459-460 management, 460 Hypokalaemia, 451-453 Hypothyroidism, 420, 421-423

#### I

Idiopathic systolic hypertension (ISH), 62 Imatinib, 245 Imbalance, 733

Immunosuppressive agents, 551 Impact of heart failure, 11 Infection, 170, 171 Infective endocarditis clinical presentation, 30, 31 complications in, 31 diagnosis, 31, 33 epidemiology, 29 impact, 33 treatment, 32, 34 Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) clinical manifestations, 154 differential diagnosis and diagnosis, 154 impact, 155-156 management and prognosis, 154-155 Inflammatory myopathies, 565 Insomnia impact, 123 incidence rate, 122 Instrumental activities of daily living (IADL), 583 Interleukin, 1beta, 524 Intermittent claudication, 70 Iron deficiency, 291 anaemia, 231, 236 Ischaemic nephropathy, 274 Isolated systolic hypertension, 57 Itching, see Pruritis Ivabradine, 10

# J

Janus kinase (JAK) inhibitors, 250 Juvenile dermatomyositis (JDM), 566

### K

Knee pain, 478–480 Kyphoplasty, 395, 396

### L

Late-onset alcoholics, 673 Late-onset asthma, 100 Late-onset Crohn's disease, 154 Late-onset depression, 638, 639 Late onset-LOPD, 319 Late-onset multiple sclerosis (LOMS), 338 Late onset myasthenis gravis (LOMG), 352, 355, 358 Late-onset peripheral spondyloarthropathy (LOPS), 514 Late-onset psoriatic spondyloarthropathy, 514 Late-onset schizophrenia, 661, 663 Late-onset SLE, 550, 551 Late-onset systemic sclerosis, 556, 558 Late-onset ulcerative colitis, 154 Late-life anxiety disorders, 653 Lateral medullary syndrome, 690 Lefluomide, 492

Lentigo maligna, 786 melanoma, 786 Lewy bodies, 317, 318 Lewy body dementia (LBD), 581, 590, 591 Lewy body spectrum disorders, early-onset, 582 Long acting beta, 2 agents (LABAs), 93 Low back pain, 467-468 Lower gastrointestinal bleeding (LGIB), 163-164 Lung cancer, in elderly behavioural and environmental causes, 106 characteristics, histologic classification, 107 diagnosis, 108-109 impact, 109 incidence rate, 105 malignancy and solitary pulmonary nodule, factors for, 108 management, 109 paraneoplastic phenomena, 106 symptomatology, 106 Lymphoproliferative disorders, 263 chronic lymphocytic leukaemia, 260-261 Hodgkin's lymphoma, 261 non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, 261

### М

Macula, 760 Macular oedema, 758 Magnesium deficiency, 452 Male suicide rate, 668 Malignancy, 170, 174, 457, 458, 460 Malignant ascites, 222 Mallory-Weiss syndrome, 162 Mania, in old age, 645-648 Manic-depressive disorder, 638, 639, 644, 645, 647 MDRD eGFR, 288 Mechanical obstruction, 170, 172 Medial medullary syndrome, 690 Medullary haemorrhage, 693 Melanomas, 786, 788 Membranous glomerular nephritis, 270 Membranous nephropathy, 270 Meniere's disease, 743 Meniscal pathology, 518 Methotrexate (MTX), 492 Methylprednisolone therapy, 541 Microaneurysms, 766 Mild cognitive impairment (MCI), 580, 630, 632 Mild neurocognitive disorders, 629 Miller-Fisher syndrome, 345 Minimal change disease (MCD), 270 Minimal trauma fractures (MTF), 373 Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE), 581 Mitral rergurgitation, 51 Mitral stenosis, 51-52 Mixed connective tissue disease (MCTD), 565 Monoclonal gammopathy of undetermined significance (MGUS), 254 Monosodium urate (MSU), crystals, 524

Motor neurone disease (MND), 333, 334 Multi-focal atrial tachycardia, 19 Multiform ventricular ectopy, 18 Multiple myeloma, 270, 271 characterization, 253 clinical symptoms, 253-254, 254 diagnosis, 254 prognosis, 255 treatment, 255, 256 Multiple sclerosis (MS), 337, 744 clinical manifestations, 338-339 diagnosis, 338 treatment, 339 Multisystem atrophy (MSA), 329 impact, 330 management, 330 symptoms, 329 Muscle-specific tyrosine kinase (MuSK), receptor, 352, 354 Mutation of K-ras proto-oncogenes, 110 Myasthenia gravis (MG), 352 diagnosis, 353-355 therapies in, 355 treatment, 355 Myelodysplastic syndromes, 239-241 Myelofibrosis and myeloid metaplasia, 249-250 Myelopathy, 466-467 Myeloproliferative neoplasms, 244 chronic myelogenous leukaemia, 244-245, 245 distinguishing features, 249 essential thrombocythaemia, 248-249 polycythaemia vera, 245-248 Myofascial pain, 816, 817

### Ν

Narcolepsy, 122 Neck pain, 466-467 Nephritic syndrome, 270 Nephrotic syndrome, 270-271 Nephrotoxins, 278, 279, 281 Neurocognitive disorders, 580 Neurodegenerative diseases, 623 Neuropathic ulcers, 800, 802 Neurotransmitter abnormalities, 614 NMDA antagonist, 625, 626 Nocturnal pain, 68 Noise induced sensorineural hearing loss (NIHL), 734 Non-alcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD), 204, 206-207 Non-amnestic forms, 630 Non-convulsive status epilepticus (NCSE), 363 Non-Hodgkin's lymphoma, 261 Non-neovascular age -related macular degeneration, 759 Non-small cell lung carcinoma (NSCLC), treatment selection, 109 Non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), 291, 491

Non-valvular atrial fibrillation (NVAF), increases, 21 Nosocomial pneumonia, 79, 82 causes of, 79 incidence rate, 77 risk factors, 78

### 0

Obesity, 39 Objective tinnitus, 750 Obsessive-compulsive disorder (OCD), 653, 654, 656 Occipital haemorrhage, 692 Oesophageal dysphagia, 130 Oral health, 808, 809, 811 Oral manifestations, 821, 823 Organic causes, erectile dysfunction, 309 Oropharyngeal dysphagia, 129 Osteo-arthritis clinical features, 518, 519 diagnosis, 519 impact, 520-521 incidence, 517 management, 520 metacarpo-carpal joint, 519 pathogenesis, 518 primary and secondary, 517, 518 Osteomalacia, 383 causes, 383 diagnosis, 384 radiological findings, 384 signs and symptoms in, 384 treatment, 384 Osteonecrosis of jaw (ONJ), 817 Osteoporosis, 372 classification, 372 diagnosis, 373 prevention, 374 Osteoporotic fractures, 394 Overlap syndromes, 565 Oxygen therapy, 93

### P

Paget's disease, 387 clinical manifestations, 388 diagnosis of, 389 laboratory findings, 388 treatment, 390 Panautonomic neuropathy, 345 Paraneoplastic phenomena, 106 Paranoid states, 661 delusional (paranoid ), syndromes, 660 delusional parasitisis, 661 misidentification, 661 paranoid personality disorders, 660 Parathyroid hormone (PTH), 434, 436 Parenteral iron therapy, 231 Parkinson's disease, 317, 319, 321 management, 320-325

Pediculosis, 791 Peptic ulcer disease, 171 impact, 144-145 investigations, 144 treatment plan, 144 Percutaneous mitral balloon valvuloplasty, 52 Percutaneous transluminal carotid angioplasty, 727 Periodic lateralizing epileptiform discharges (PLEDS), 362 Periodontitis, 809, 811, 812 Peripheral arterial disease, 71 clinical manifestations, 68 diagnosis, 69 impact, 71 management, 69, 70 prevalence, 67 prognosis, 70 risk factors, 68 signs and symptoms, 68 Pernicious anaemia, 233, 237 Philadelphia chromosome, 244 Phobia, 653, 655, 656 Phosphodiesterase (PDE5), inhibitors, 312 Pink puffer type COPD, 90 PMR-like syndrome, 502 Pneumococcal vaccine, 81 Pneumonia, in elderly antibiotics, 82 CAP (see Community acquired pneumonia (CAP)) CURB-65 81 HP (see Nosocomial pneumonia) nosocomial (see Nosocomial pneumonia) Pneumococcal vaccine, 81 PSI, 81 ventilator associated pneumonia, 78 Pneumonia Severity Index (PSI), 81 Polycythaemia vera, 245 clinical manifestations, 245 diagnosis, 246 prognosis, 248 treatment, 246-248 Polymylagia rheumatica characterisation, 501 clinical features, 501 diagnosis, 502 impact, 503 treatment, 503 Polymyositis, 566 Polyneuropathy, 344 Polyposis, 148 Pontine haemorrhage, 693 Post infectious glomerulonephritis (GN), 270, 271 Post traumatic stress disorder (PTSD), 654, 656 Prednisone, 541 Presbycusis, 734 Prescription and over counter drugs, 676 Pressure ulcers, 800, 802 Prevalence of diabetes mellitus, 404
Primary hyperparathyroidism clinical manifestations, 434 diagnosis, 434-435 treatment, 435 Primary intracerebral haemorrhage, 691 Primary myelofibrosis (PMF), 244 Primary systemic vasculitides (PSV), 536 Procedures and devices for non-pharmacological treatment, 20 Prostate-specific antigen (PSA), test, 303 Prostatic abscess, 302 Prostatitis, 301, 302 Prothrombotic disorders, 114 Proton pump inhibitors (PPI), 132, 133, 144 Pruritic eruptions, 791, 795 Pruritis causes, 795, 797 classification, 795 clinical evaluation, 797 treatment, 797 Pruritogens, 795 Pseudo-gout, 529 Psoriasis, 507, 508, 789 Psoriatic arthritis, 507 clinical presentations, 508 impact, 509 with skin lesions. 508 treatment, 509 Psychosis elderly, 659 late life, 663 paranoid, 661 Pulmonary embolism (PE) clinical results, 114, 115-117 CTPA, 115 D-dimer estimation, 117 deep vein thrombosis, 114, 115 helical CT, 115 impact, 117 incidence rate, 113 prothrombotic disorders, 114 Purpura, 562 Putaminal haemorrhage, 692

### Q

Quality of life (QoL), 509 dementia, 585 Q-wave myocardial infarction, 40

# R

Radiculopathy, 467 Rai staging, 260 Raynaud's phenomenon, 556, 562 Recurrence of stroke, 715, 720 Reed-Sternberg cells, 261 Refractory anaemia, 240 Remitting seronegative symmetrical synovitis with pitting edema (RS3PE), 508

Renal artery stenosis, 58 Renal osteodystrophy, 292 Renal replacement therapy (RRT), 277 Renovascular disease(RVD), in elderly, 273 clinical results, 274 diagnosis, 274 impact, 275 treatment, 275 Renovascular hypertension, 273, 274 Rest pain, 71 Retraining therapy, 751 Rheumatoid arthritis destructive processes, 494 elderly-onset vs. young-onset, 488 impact, 494 management, 490-494 pathogenesis, 487 treatment, 493 Rhizarthrosis, 519 RIFLE classification, 277, 278 Riluzole, 334, 335 Risk factors, for stroke, 716 Rotator cuff tears/strain, 476

# S

Sacral insufficiency fractures, 395-396 Salmonella heidelberg, 179 S100B a putative marker of CNS injury, 572 Scabies, 790-791 Seborrhoeic keratosis, 784 Secondary hyperparathyroidism (SHPT) causes of, 435 diagnosis, 435-436 treatment, 436 Secondary osteoarthritis, 388, 518 Seizures, 362, 364 elderly individuals, 363 Sensorineural hearing loss, 734, 736 Shoulder pain, 475-476 Sick sinus syndrome, 18 Sildenafil, 312 Sjogren's syndrome, 561-563, 778 Sleep bruxism, 816 Sleep disorders circadian rhythm, 121 evaluation and management, 122 impact, 123 narcolepsy, 122 Small cell lung carcinoma (SCLC), 106, 109 Sodium sensitivity, 57 Sotalol, 20 Spinal stenosis, 468, 469 Spirometry, 90, 100 Spondyloarthritis, 513 clinical features, 514 diagnosis, 514 treatment, 514

Spondyloarthropathy, see Spondyloarthritis Spontaneous bacterial peritonitis, 222, 223 Squamous cell carcinoma, 785, 786 Staphylococcus, 29, 32, 33 Status epilepticus, 362 ST-elevation myocardial infarction (STEMI), 40, 41 Streptococcus, 30, 32 Stroke brainstem, 690 cerebral haemorrhage (see Cerebral haemorrhage) diagnosis and management, 693 incidence, 682 primary prevention, 716-719 secondary prevention, 719-720 Subclinical hyperthyroidism, 425 Subclinical hypothyroidism, 420, 423, 423 Subjective tinnitus, 750 Subarachnoid haemorrhages, 692 Subsyndromes or subsyndromal clusters, 615 Sudden cardiac death, 451 Sudden unilateral blurred vision with pain, 773 without pain, 774, 775 Suicidal intent, 668 Suicide, in elderly assessment of suicide risk, 668 impact, 669 management after suicidal attempt, 668 prevention strategies, 668 Suicide, in late life, 667 Sulfasalazine, 492 Superior cerebellar artery territory stroke (SCA), 690 Supraventricular tachycardias, 19 Systemic diseases, 821 Systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), 550 clinical manifestations, 550 diagnosis, 550 impact, 551 late-onset and early-onset, 551 treatment, 551 Systemic sclerosis (SS) clinical manifestation, 556 diagnosis, 556 impact, 558 incidence, 555 onset and early onset, 557 treatment, 557 Systolic heart failure, 8

#### Т

Tachyarrhythmias, 18–19 Tansient monocular blindness, 710 Tarsorrhaphy, 778 Temporo-mandibular disorders (TMD), 816 Tertiary hyperparathyroidism, 436 Thyroid cancer, 425–426 Thyroid disease, in elderly diagnosis of, 420 hyperthyroidism, 423 hypothyroidism, 423 thyroid cancer, 425 thyroid nodule, 428 Thyroid nodule, 426-428 Tinnitus, 733, 735 causes of, 749, 750 evaluation of, 750 impact, 751 retraining therapy, 751 treatment, 750-751 TNM staging system, 109 Tooth wear, 810 Transcatheter aortic valve replacement, 50 Transient ischaemic attack, 709 diagnosis, 711 differential diagnosis, 710 impact, 712 management, 712 prevalence, 710 risk, 711 symptoms, 710 Transplantation, renal, 289, 290 Trendelenberg gait, 478 Type, 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM), 404, 410

# U

Udenafil, 312 Ulcerative colitis (UC), 156 diarrhoea and rectal bleeding, 154 late-onset, 154 restorative proctocolectomy, 155 treatment selection in, 155 Undifferntiated spondyloarthritis (uSPA), 514 Unexpected sudden death, 40 Unexplained anaemias (UA), 239 Unstable angina, 40 Upper gastrointestinal bleeding (UGIB), 162–163 Urinary hydroxyproline, 389

#### V

Vardenofil, 312 Vasculitis clinical features, 539 clinical manifestations, 536–538 diagnosis and evaluation, 539–540 frequency, 536 socio-economic impact, 542 treatment, 540–542, 541 ulcer, 537 Venous abnormalities, 767 Venous ulcers, 800, 801 Ventilator associated pneumonia, 78 Ventricular tachycardia, 19 Vertebral fractures, 394–395 Vertebro-basilar insufficiency, 743 Vertebroplasty, 395, 396 Vertigo, 733, 735 acoustic neuroma, 743 **BPPV**, 742 evaluation of, 744-745 impact, 745-746 Meniere's disease, 743 migraine-associated vertigo, 744 multiple sclerosis, 744 prevalence of, 741 vertebro-basilar insufficiency, 743 vestibular neuronitis, 743 Viral hepatitis in the elderly, see Chronic liver disease Viral infections, 789 Vitamin B12 deficiency, 232-233, 237 Vitamin D (calcitriol), 292 Vitamin D deficiency, 383, 384 Vitamin D status, 373 Vitamin deficiencies, 822

#### W

Waldenstrom's macroglobulinaemia, 260 Warfarin, 23, 717 Western diet, 148 White coat hypertension, 57

### Х

Xerosis, 784 Xerostomia, 562

### Y

Young-onset rheumatoid arthritis (YORA), 486, 488

# Z

Zoledronic acid, 375